Evidence-Based Imaging

Improving the Quality of Imaging in Patient Care Series Editors: L. Santiago Medina · Kimberly E. Applegate · C. Craig Blackmore

Aine Kelly Paul Cronin Stefan Puig Kimberly E. Applegate *Editors*

Evidence-Based Emergency Imaging

Optimizing Diagnostic Imaging of Patients in the Emergency Care Setting



Evidence-Based Imaging

Series Editors

L. Santiago Medina, Kimberly E. Applegate, C. Craig Blackmore

Series Editors L. Santiago Medina, MD, MPH Kimberly E. Applegate, MD, MS C. Craig Blackmore, MD, MPH

Editorial Board

L. Santiago Medina, MD, MPH Co-Director of Neuroradiology-Neuroimaging, Department of Radiology Director, Health Outcomes, Policy and Economics HOPE Center Miami Nicklaus Children's Hospital Miami, FL, USA

Professor of Clinical Radiology Herbert Wertheim College of Medicine Florida International University Miami, FL, USA

Former Lecturer in Radiology Harvard Medical School Boston, MA, USA

Kimberly E. Applegate, MD, MS, FACR Professor of Radiology and Pediatrics Director of Practice Quality Improvement Department of Radiology University of Kentucky Children's Hospital Lexington, KY, USA

C. Craig Blackmore, MD, MPH Director, Center for Health Services Research and Department of Radiology Virginia Mason Medical Center Seattle, WA, USA

Jeffrey G. Jarvik, MD, MPH Professor of Radiology and Neurological Surgery Adjunct Professor of Health Services and Pharmacy Director, Comparative Effectiveness, Cost and Outcomes Research Center University of Washington Seattle, WA, USA

Pina C. Sanelli, MD, MPH Associate Professor of Radiology and Public Health Associate Chairman of Practice Quality Improvement Director, Neuroradiology Fellowship Weill Cornell Medical College New York-Presbyterian Hospital New York, NY, USA

Aims of the Series

Evidence-Based Imaging: Improving the Quality of Imaging in Patient Care series presents the radiologist and clinician with a user-friendly guide to the evidence-based science and the merit behind the diagnostic imaging performed in medicine. This ideal reference gathers contributions by internationally renowned specialists in the field. The series provides a systematic framework for understanding the best imaging choices for patient care. Chapters highlight key points that support the clinical applications, allowing fast access to pertinent information. Topics include patient selection, imaging, strategies, test performance, cost-effectiveness, and applicability.

By offering a clear understanding of the science behind the evidence, the book fills a void for radiologists, clinicians, physician assistants, nurse practitioners, residents, fellows, students and others with an interest in medical imaging and a desire to implement an evidence-based approach.

More information about this series at http://www.springer.com/series/8865

Aine Kelly • Paul Cronin • Stefan Puig Kimberly E. Applegate Editors

Evidence-Based Emergency Imaging

Optimizing Diagnostic Imaging of Patients in the Emergency Care Setting



Editors Aine Kelly Department of Radiology Division of Cardio-Thoracic Radiology Michigan Medicine Ann Arbor, MI, USA

Stefan Puig Department of Diagnostic, Interventional, and Pediatric Radiology Inselspital, University Hospital Bern University of Bern Bern, Switzerland

Department of Radiology and Neuroradiology Klinik im Park, Hirslanden AG Zurich, Switzerland Paul Cronin Department of Radiology Division of Cardio-Thoracic Radiology Michigan Medicine Ann Arbor, MI, USA

Kimberly E. Applegate Department of Radiology University of Kentucky Children's Hospital Lexington, KY, USA

Evidence-Based Imaging ISBN 978-3-319-67064-5 ISBN 978-3-319-67066-9 (eBook) https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-67066-9

Library of Congress Control Number: 2017964706

© Springer International Publishing AG, part of Springer Nature 2018

This work is subject to copyright. All rights are reserved by the Publisher, whether the whole or part of the material is concerned, specifically the rights of translation, reprinting, reuse of illustrations, recitation, broadcasting, reproduction on microfilms or in any other physical way, and transmission or information storage and retrieval, electronic adaptation, computer software, or by similar or dissimilar methodology now known or hereafter developed.

The use of general descriptive names, registered names, trademarks, service marks, etc. in this publication does not imply, even in the absence of a specific statement, that such names are exempt from the relevant protective laws and regulations and therefore free for general use.

The publisher, the authors and the editors are safe to assume that the advice and information in this book are believed to be true and accurate at the date of publication. Neither the publisher nor the authors or the editors give a warranty, express or implied, with respect to the material contained herein or for any errors or omissions that may have been made. The publisher remains neutral with regard to jurisdictional claims in published maps and institutional affiliations.

Printed on acid-free paper

This Springer imprint is published by the registered company Springer International Publishing AG part of Springer Nature.

The registered company address is: Gewerbestrasse 11, 6330 Cham, Switzerland

To our patients, who are our best teachers To our students, who are the healthcare providers of tomorrow To the researchers, who made this book possible To our families, friends, and mentors AMK: To my loving family past, present, and future, Paddy, Anita, Paul, Alison, Anna, and Eva PC: To my parents, Brendan and Claire. To my loving and supportive wife Aine, who makes it all possible and our two

supportive wife, Aine, who makes it all possible and our two children who are truly our pride and joy. To my sister, Alison

SP: To my wife, Rosi; my sons, Julian, Simon, and Sebastian; and my grandson, Liam

Foreword

The practice of emergency radiology encompasses the diagnostic imaging management of acutely ill and injured patients in the emergency setting. It is one of the newest subspecialties of diagnostic radiology and one of the fastest growing. Its growth parallels the escalation in emergency medical practice as emergency departments experience an ever-increasing patient volume each year. Many institutions have experienced an annual growth rate of emergency department volume greater than 5%. The sophistication of emergency imaging has also been increasing as trauma surgeons and emergency physicians expect and require the availability of all imaging modalities including radiography, ultrasound, computed tomography, and magnetic resonance imaging at all hours, every day of the week. Emergency physicians are also requesting rapid turnaround times with final image interpretations available days, evenings, and nights. Recent investigations have shown that the timely performance and interpretation of emergency imaging examinations cannot only increase emergency department throughput, decompressing busy centers, but also contribute to improved patient outcomes and decreased healthcare costs.

Emergency radiology as a radiology subspecialty has been experiencing increasing recognition for its advances in patient care. Both the Radiological Society of North America and the American Roentgen Ray Society include educational and scientific programs devoted to emergency imaging at their annual meetings. The American Society of Emergency Radiology (ASER) was established 28 years ago and currently has over 1000 members, a vibrant annual meeting with postgraduate course, and an official journal, *Emergency Radiology*, established in 1994. The journal has showcased original research relevant to emergency and trauma imaging. Emergency radiology fellowships have been established at many academic radiology departments, and an increasing number of radiology trainees are entering the practice of emergency radiology.

It would appear that the time is most appropriate for a compilation of scholarly communications on evidence-based emergency radiology available in textbook format to assist those in emergency practice. The editors have skillfully accomplished this goal. The text is organized into two main sections beginning with an introductory segment on the principles of evidence-based imaging, appraising the literature critically, emergency imaging information systems, and consequences of inappropriate imaging. The second segment is comprised of 36 chapters (in 5 subsections) covering common emergency conditions requiring high-quality, state-of-the-art imaging man-

agement. This unique text is not only intended to educate emergency physicians and emergency radiologists but all healthcare workers providing care in the emergency setting.

I have no doubt that this task will be successfully accomplished with *evidence-based emergency radiology*.

Robert A. Novelline

Department of Radiology Massachusetts General Hospital Boston, MA, USA

Foreword

Emergency physicians often depend on sophisticated imaging for many of the patients evaluated in emergency departments (EDs). In fact, nearly 50% of the 130,000 million annual ED visits in the USA are accompanied by radiological imaging of some type, making the field of emergency radiology one that impacts a large percentage of the US population. While emergency imaging has become more sophisticated over the past decades, allowing clinicians access to immediate diagnostic tools, this has also come with costs, both financial and otherwise. As with all tests, sensitivity and specificity are not perfect, leading to under- and overdiagnosis. Although the risks to patients of underdiagnosis are more apparent to clinicians and patients alike, overdiagnosis has its own insidious and potentially harmful consequences. Incidental findings on radiological images can lead to unnecessary and potentially harmful testing and treatment, as well as undue patient anxiety. Concerns regarding radiation exposure from radiography, particularly computer tomography (CT), have also come to the forefront in the past decade, with many studies raising concerns over radiation-induced malignancies. Since 1980, the use of CT has increased approximately eightfold. This is of particular concern in children, given their greater sensitivity to radiation than adults, their longer life expectancies during which malignancies can be expressed, and the higher dose of radiation they frequently receive unless the CT scan radiation doses are appropriately adjusted to meet their body sizes.

Fortunately, CT use has decreased in recent years for a number of reasons, including the increasing use of ultrasound and other imaging modalities, quality improvement initiatives (which include monitoring and feedback of physician radiology use), and shared decision-making between clinicians and their patients regarding the tradeoffs of performing or avoiding specific imaging. Finally, the past decade has seen a sharp increase in the use of clinical decision rules and computer-based clinical decision support tools for the use of emergency imaging. This has led to more rational, evidence-based, and cost-effective use of diagnostic imaging. In addition, the Choosing Wisely Campaign of the ABIM (American Board of Internal Medicine) has been championing evidence-based and cost-effective use of diagnostic testing, including the use of imaging in the ED.

One specific example of research and efforts dedicated toward evidencebased imaging comes from the Pediatric Emergency Care Applied Research Network (PECARN), which has made emergency imaging decision rules one of its foci in the last decade given the previous lack of evidence around imaging of injured children. Studies from several countries examining the implementation of the PECARN cranial CT decision rules for children with minor head trauma have demonstrated safe decreased use of CT in these children.

In 2015, the Society for Academic Emergency Medicine hosted the Academic Emergency Medicine consensus conference entitled "Diagnostic Imaging in the Emergency Department: A Research Agenda to Optimize Utilization." Leaders in emergency medicine, radiology, and health services research and other experts came together to discuss and debate the issues described previously and to develop a consensus research agenda. After much preparation and discussion, six content areas emerged as those of greatest importance and in need of future study. These included the development and validation of clinical decision rules for emergency diagnostic imaging; the use of administrative data for emergency imaging research; patient-centered outcomes research; training, education, and competency; knowledge translation and barriers to imaging optimization; and comparative effectiveness research in alternatives to traditional CT use. Many of the issues considered at that conference are intertwined with the contents of this novel and timely textbook.

Evidence-Based Emergency Imaging will undoubtedly serve as an outstanding resource for all clinicians who care for acutely ill and injured adults and children. Within the pages of this text, the reader will find the principles of evidence-based imaging and the specific imaging needed for a variety of emergent conditions. This melding of the principles of radiology, clinical epidemiology, and health services research will help clinicians identify who to image in the emergency setting, what piece of technology to use, and what issues to consider and anticipate. I greatly welcome and applaud the arrival of this new textbook.

Departments of Emergency Medicine and Pediatrics, University of California, Davis, School of Medicine Sacramento, CA, USA Bo Tomas Brofeldt Endowed Chair, Department of Emergency Medicine, University of California, Davis, School of Medicine, Sacramento, CA, USA PRIME Node, Pediatric Emergency Care Applied Research Network (PECARN), Sacramento, CA, USA Pediatric Emergency Research Networks (PERN), Sacramento, CA, USA

Nathan Kuppermann

Preface

Demand for emergency healthcare is rising consistently across the developed world, with the number of presentations to emergency departments (EDs) increasing by 3–6% per year over the last decade. The role of EDs within the US healthcare system is also changing with more than half of patients admitted to the hospital in the USA now starting their hospital stay in the ED. The ED is a location where subspecialty consultation and advanced diagnostic imaging technology are available at all hours. In the USA, EDs are unique sources for healthcare because services are provided to all persons regardless of insurance coverage or ability to pay. In addition, the proportion of elderly people in developed world populations is growing. This age shift has important implications for EDs, with a resultant increase in medical complexity of patients attending the emergency room.

Medical imaging has grown exponentially in the last three decades with the development of many promising and often noninvasive diagnostic studies. Several studies from the developed world have shown a steady increase in the use of imaging especially cross-sectional imaging such as computed tomography (CT) in the ED with the need for rapid and accurate diagnosis. These studies have also shown a trend toward less invasive diagnostic testing. Over the last decade, there have been profound changes in the diagnostic testing and work-up of patients presenting to their physician/healthcare provider with emergent symptoms or to the ED. The most profound change has been the increased availability, speed, and accuracy of imaging. This is in part due to technical improvements such as the development of multi-detector CT. This reflects a decade or more of increased utilization of imaging especially advanced imaging such as CT, magnetic resonance imaging (MRI), and positron emission tomography (PET) imaging. Although in the last few years high-end imaging use has plateaued in general, this is not the case in the ED. The dramatic increase in advanced imaging modalities such as MRI and PET, previously not commonly employed in the ED setting, continues. This increase in imaging is understandable since ED patients are more acutely ill, and there is constant pressure to make an accurate diagnosis as quickly as possible to facilitate prompt disposition or treatment and to ensure fast throughput and efficiency in ED services. There is also strong evidence for the beneficial use of imaging in the emergency setting which correlates with improved patient outcomes.

Therefore, the purpose of this book is to educate radiologists, physicians, and all healthcare providers who utilize diagnostic imaging in the ED or other

acute care settings regarding the best and most up-to-date evidence-based imaging. This book is also relevant to internal medicine (adult and pediatric) and family medicine physicians and healthcare providers who care for patients with emergent symptoms. The scope includes practicing radiologists, radiologists in training, clinicians in practice or in training, medical students, and allied personnel such as physician assistants and nurses who may practice in the acute care setting.

The book is organized into two sections, the first being an introductory section with chapters on the principles of evidence-based imaging, critical appraisal of the literature, information systems in emergency imaging, and consequences of inappropriate emergency imaging in adults and children. The second section, divided into five parts, includes chapters written by authors who practice in the fields of emergency care imaging and covers all aspects, including neuroimaging, head and neck imaging, musculoskeletal imaging, chest and cardiac imaging, abdominal and pelvic imaging, pediatric imaging, and women's imaging. Although other books in the evidence-based series cover the organ systems listed above, this book specifically deals with the emergent and acute presentations. The 40 chapters cover the most prevalent emergent conditions and diseases that affect those in developed countries. Additionally, this book contains the most accurate and up-to-date information with the latest evidence and protocols. Recommendations and society guidelines are also discussed. Emergency imaging in adults is covered with a special focus on emergent imaging in specific patient groups including women of childbearing age, pregnant women, and also adolescent and pediatric populations. Unique and defining features of this book include that it is the first book of its kind to focus on emergency imaging in adults, children, and special populations with chapters by a multidisciplinary team of experts, all contained in one volume. It also represents the most up-to-date evidence-based approach to acquiring the most appropriate and comparative effective imaging in patients who present to the emergency department or in the acute setting.

To make the book user-friendly and to enable fast access to pertinent information, we have organized all of the chapters in the same format. The chapters are framed around important emergent clinical questions relevant to the physician's daily practice. A short table of contents at the beginning of each chapter helps three different tiers of users: (1) the busy physician searching for quick guidance, (2) the physician seeking deeper understanding, and (3) the medical-imaging researcher requiring a comprehensive resource. The format for each chapter starts with the important clinical issues to be discussed. This is followed with a box of key points in bullet form with the strength of the supporting evidence in parenthesis. After this, there are sections covering definitions, etiology, pathophysiology and risk factors, relevant epidemiology, and costs to society in economic terms, followed by a section discussing the goals of imaging and a section detailing the methodology used to obtain the most up-to-date literature.

Next, the issue being discussed is framed with a summary of evidence including existing literature and guidelines if any. This is further elaborated by the supporting evidence with paragraphs discussing the diagnostic modalities available, the imaging findings/criteria for diagnosis, the impact of imaging on treatment decision-making, and the treatment options if applicable. Given that all research and evidences are not created equal, we use a fourlevel classification detailing the strength of the evidence based on the Oxford Centre for Evidence-Based Medicine Criteria: Level I (strong evidence), Level II (moderate evidence), Level III (limited evidence), and Level IV (insufficient evidence). The strength of the evidence is presented in parenthesis throughout the chapters so the reader gets immediate feedback on the weight of the evidence behind each topic. If a cost-effectiveness analysis has been performed, these data are also presented. In addition, some chapters contain special cases (e.g., pregnant patients or children), and important issues which require a separate or additional discussion (such as radiation concerns) are also presented.

Each chapter text includes tables and figures, imaging case studies, and protocols. The tables summarize diagnostic test accuracy and summary statistics such as the sensitivity and specificity of different imaging studies. The figures show decision trees summarizing the evidence, e.g., risk factors, diagnostic performance, and algorithms/flowcharts with suggested protocols/guidelines. Imaging case studies are cases that highlight the diagnostic performance of the different imaging studies. Examples include important truepositive, false-positive, true-negative, and false-negative cases and imaging pitfalls if applicable. Suggested imaging protocols are a brief summary of imaging steps supported by the evidence. Future research discusses in bullet points the critical gaps in the evidence. All chapters are extensively referenced with the most up-to-date literature.

Finally, we had the privilege of working with a group of outstanding contributors from major medical centers and universities in North America and Europe. We believe that the authors' expertise, breadth of knowledge, and thoroughness in writing the chapters provide a valuable source of information and can guide decision-making for physicians and patients. In addition to guiding practice, the evidence summarized in the chapters may have policymaking and public health implications. We hope that this book highlights key points and generates discussion, promoting new ideas for future research. We value your suggestions and comments on how to improve this book. Please email them to us and the authors so that we can bring you the best of the evidence over the years.

Ann Arbor, MI, USA

Aine Marie Kelly Paul Cronin

Contents

Part]	I Int	trodu	iction

1	Principles of Evidence-Based Imaging for Adults and Children	3
	L. Santiago Medina, C. Craig Blackmore, Kimberly E. Applegate, and Enrique Alvarado	
2	Critically Assessing the Literature for Evidence-Based Imaging: Understanding Error and Bias C. Craig Blackmore, L. Santiago Medina, James G. Ravenel, Gerard A. Silvestri, and Kimberly E. Applegate	19
3	Information Systems in Emergency Department Diagnostic Imaging Jamlik-Omari Johnson and Nabile M. Safdar	27
4	The Consequences of Inappropriate Use of Emergency Imaging Elizabeth K. Weidman and Michael L. Loftus	37
Par	t II Neurological Imaging	
5	Acute Traumatic Brain Injury in Adults: Evidence-Based Emergency Imaging Ivan M. DeQuesada II and Jason W. Allen	49
6	Pediatric Accidental Traumatic Brain Injury: Evidence-Based Emergency Imaging Nadja Kadom, Enrique Alvarado, and L. Santiago Medina	65
7	Traumatic Extracranial Vascular Injury in Adults: Evidence-Based Emergency Imaging Jessica Warsch, Gary H. Danton, and Felipe Munera	79
8	Hyperacute Ischemic Stroke in Adults: Evidence-Based Emergency Imaging Manu S. Goyal, Andria L. Ford, Jin-Moo Lee, and Ketia D. Va	91

9	Acute Headache Disorders in Adults and Children: Evidence-Based Emergency Imaging L. Santiago Medina, Enrique Alvarado, Melissa Debayle, and Elza Vasconcellos	113
10	Seizures in Adults and Children: Evidence-Based Emergency Imaging Diana M. Gomez-Hassan, Aine Marie Kelly, Daniela N. Minecan, and Bruno P. Soares	133
11	Acute Spine Trauma in Adults and Children: Evidence-Based Emergency Imaging C. Craig Blackmore	151
12	Acute Back Pain in Adults and Children: Evidence-Based Emergency Imaging Page I. Wang and Pia C. Sundgren	167
13	Acute Sinusitis in Adults and Children: Evidence-Based Emergency Imaging Laura B. Eisenmenger and Yoshimi Anzai	183
Par	t III Cardiothoracic Imaging	
14	Acute Aortic Syndrome in Adults: Evidence-Based Emergency Imaging Larry A. Latson Jr. and Jill E. Jacobs	207
15	Acute Coronary Syndrome in Adults: Evidence-Based Emergency Imaging Andrew J. Bierhals and Pamela K. Woodard	219
16	Acute Pulmonary Embolism in Adults and Children: Evidence-Based Emergency Imaging, Evaluation, and Diagnosis. Linda B. Haramati, Vishal K. Patel, Leonard M. Freeman, Paul Thacker, and Edward Y. Lee	227
17	Blunt Injuries to the Thorax and Abdomen in Adults: Evidence-Based Emergency Imaging Laura B. Eisenmenger, Booth Aldred, and Marta E. Heilbrun	247
18	Acute Chest Infections in Adults and Children: Evidence-Based Emergency Imaging Sjirk J. Westra and Clinton Jokerst	261
Par	t IV Abdominal and Pelvic Imaging	
19	Appendicitis in Adults and Children: Evidence-Based Emergency Imaging Booth Aldred, Laura B. Eisenmenger, and Marta E. Heilbrun	281

20	Evidence-Based Emergency Imaging for Non-appendiceal Acute Abdominal Pain in Adults: Pancreatitis and Diverticulitis Michael N. Patlas, Ania Z. Kielar, Patrick D. McLaughlin, and Douglas S. Katz	293
21	Acute Biliary Disorders in Adults: Evidence-Based Emergency Imaging of Acute Calculous and Acalculous Cholecystitis, Bile Duct Obstruction, and Choledocholithiasis	309
22	Small and Large Bowel Obstruction in Adults: Evidence-Based Emergency Imaging Anne G. Carroll, Richard G. Kavanagh, Caoilfhionn Ni Leidhin, Noelle M. Cullinan, Samad Shah, Lisa P. Lavelle, and Dermot E. Malone	329
23	Acute Gastrointestinal Bleeding in Adults and Children: Evidence-Based Emergency Imaging Rory L. O'Donohoe, Anne G. Carroll, Rory P. Kennelly, Dermot E. Malone, Ronan Ryan, and Michael Cline	355
24	Acute Intestinal Ischemia in Adults: Evidence-Based Emergency Imaging Lisa P. Lavelle, Sinead H. McEvoy, Anne G. Carroll, Richard G. Kavanagh, Jeffrey W. McCann, Dermot E. Malone, and Michael Cline	373
25	Acute Urinary Tract Conditions in Adults: Evidence-Based Emergency Imaging Peter Aaron Harri, Pardeep K. Mittal, and Courtney Coursey Moreno	383
26	Acute Abdominal Pain in Pregnant Patients: Evidence-Based Emergency Imaging Ania Z. Kielar and Suzanne T. Chong	399
27	Acute Pelvic Pain in Premenapausal Women, Children and Infants: Evidence-Based Emergency Imaging Aine Marie Kelly, Jennifer L. Cullmann, Stefan Puig, and Kimberly E. Applegate	415
28	The Acute Scrotum in Adults and Children: Evidence-Based Emergency Imaging Jennifer L. Cullmann and Stefan Puig	435
Par	t V Musculoskeletal Imaging	
29	Upper Extremity Injuries in Adults and Children: Evidence-Based Emergency Imaging Kara Gaetke-Udager, Corrie M. Yablon, and Stefan Puig	445

30	Pelvic Fractures in Adults: Evidence-Based Emergency Imaging Douglas Watt, Ken F. Linnau, and C. Craig Blackmore	463
31	Lower Extremity Injuries in Adults and Children: Evidence-Based Emergency Imaging Sarah D. Bixby and Stefan Puig	477
32	Evidence-Based Emergency Imaging for Acute Musculoskeletal Infections in Adults and Children: Osteomyelitis, Septic Arthritis, and Soft Tissue Infection Boaz Karmazyn and Trenton D. Roth	497
Par	t VI Pediatric Imaging	
33	Evidence-Based Emergency Neuroimaging in Children and Adults with Sickle Cell Disease and Symptoms of Stroke Jaroslaw Krejza, Michal Arkuszewski, and Elias R. Melhem	519
34	Non-Accidental Injury in Infants and Children: Evidence-Based Emergency Imaging Wouter A. Karst and Rick R. van Rijn	545
35	Infantile Hypertrophic Pyloric Stenosis (IHPS) in Infants and Children: Evidence-Based Emergency Imaging Marta Hernanz-Schulman	555
36	Intussusception in Infants and Children: Diagnostic Evidence-Based Emergency Imaging and Treatment Kimberly E. Applegate and Gelareh Sadigh	567
37	Clinically Suspected Malrotation in Infants and Children: Evidence-Based Emergency Imaging Kimberly E. Applegate	583
38	Non-traumatic Hip Pain in Infants and Children: Evidence-Based Emergency Imaging Martin H. Reed and G. Brian Black	597
39	Foreign Body Aspiration in Children: Evidence-Based Emergency Imaging Joost van Schuppen and Rick R. van Rijn	605
40	Acute Urinary Tract Infection in Infants and Children: Evidence-Based Emergency Imaging Roshanak Benabbas, Paul Cronin, Carol E. Barnewolt, Leonard P. Connolly, Carlos R. Estrada Jr., and Kimberly E. Applegate	615
Ind	e x	641

Editors' Biographies and List of Contributors

Editors

Aine Kelly is a professor of cardiothoracic radiology at the Michigan Medicine, Ann Arbor, Michigan, USA.

She is board certified in internal medicine by the Royal College of Physicians in Ireland and in diagnostic radiology by the Royal College of Radiologists in the UK and the American Board of Radiology. Dr. Kelly graduated from the School of Medicine, Trinity College Dublin, Ireland. She completed an internship at St. James's Hospital, Dublin, and an internal medicine residency at the Dublin Federated Hospitals Scheme, followed by an endocrinology fellowship at the Meath Hospital, Dublin, Ireland. After this, Dr. Kelly pursued a radiology residency at the Leeds/Bradford/Huddersfield Radiology Training Scheme, before joining the University of Michigan. She completed two fellowships in thoracic imaging and body MRI imaging at the University of Michigan.

Dr. Kelly obtained a master's degree in clinical research design and statistical analysis from the University of Michigan School of Public Health. She also completed a master's degree in higher education from the School of Education at Michigan. Dr. Kelly has been principal investigator on multiple grants, including the General Electric-Association of University Radiologists Radiology Research Academic Fellowship (GERRAF), the Educational Scholar Award from the Radiological Society of North America (RSNA), and the American Roentgen Ray Society (ARRS) Leonard Berlin Scholarship in professionalism and ethics. She has been co-investigator on multiple other grants, including National Institutes of Health (NIH)-funded studies and the National Lung Screening Trial (NLST). Her research focused on evidencebased imaging, noninvasive cardiothoracic imaging, patient preferences, comparative effectiveness, efficiency, value-based insurance design, quality, and safety.

Dr. Kelly served on the executive board for the Association of University Radiologists (AUR) and is currently president elect of the Alliance of Medical Student Educators in Radiology (AMSER), past president of the Alliance of Clinician Educators in Radiology (ACER), past president of the Radiology Alliance for Health Services Research (RAHSR). She is past chairperson of the health services research committee of the RSNA and has served as grant reviewer for the Radiological Society of North America (RSNA). She has been an international and national invited speaker and author on the topic of evidence-based imaging. Dr. Kelly currently serves as deputy editor for education at Academic Radiology. Dr. Kelly has authored or coauthored more than 70 peer-reviewed scientific manuscripts and 5 book chapters.

Division of Cardiothoracic Radiology, Department of Radiology, Michigan Medicine, Ann Arbor, MI, USA

Paul Cronin is an associate professor of radiology at the Michigan Medicine. He also serves as the cardiothoracic radiology fellowship director.

Dr. Cronin was born in Dublin, Ireland. After graduating from medical school at Trinity College Dublin, he completed an internal medicine residency and received his membership to the Royal College of Physicians of Ireland (MRCPI). He completed a radiology residency in Leeds, UK, and also received his fellowship to the Royal College of Radiologists (FRCR). Following that, he then went to the University of Michigan and completed two fellowships (in cardiothoracic and magnetic resonance imaging) and has stayed there as faculty. He received a master's degree in clinical research design and statistical analysis from the University of Michigan School of Public Health.

Dr. Cronin teaches medical students, residents, and fellows on a daily basis while maintaining a busy clinical practice. He has received an Excellence in Thoracic Radiology Award and multiple annual commendations for excellence in teaching at the University of Michigan. Dr. Cronin has received multiple honors and awards and has been invited to visiting professor programs in Australia, Europe, and North America. He has been on the "Best Doctors in America" list since 2011. He was awarded the GE-AUR Radiology Research Academic Fellowship (GERRAF). Dr. Cronin's research interests include evidence synthesis and outcomes research of multiple aspects of cardiothoracic radiology. He has been co-investigator on other grants, including the National Lung Screening Trial (NLST) and Prospective Investigation of Pulmonary Embolism Diagnosis (PIOPED) III Trial. He has authored 142 scientific and educational papers, abstracts, posters, and book chapters; he has given over 190 local, national, and international lectures and is a member or chair of over 20 professional radiology society committees. He serves on the executive board for the Radiology Alliance for Health Services Research and is currently the immediate past president. He also serves on the research committee and as grant reviewer for the Radiological Society of North America (RSNA). Dr. Cronin is a reviewer for a dozen journals. He is the guest editor for the RAHSR edition of Academic Radiology and the deputy editor for health services research. He is an associate editor for the evidence-based practice subsection of *Radiology*. He has recently completed a 3-year term as the health services policy and research subcommittee chair of the scientific program committee at the RSNA. Dr. Cronin is also a fellow of the American College of Radiology.

Division of Cardiothoracic Radiology, Department of Radiology, Michigan Medicine, Ann Arbor, MI, USA

Associate Editors

Stefan Puig is an associate professor of radiology and holds a master's degree in healthcare management.

Dr. Puig was born in Vienna, Austria. After graduating from medical school at the University of Vienna, he completed his internal medicine residency at the University Clinic of Radiology, Vienna, and continued working there as a senior radiologist. In 2003, he became associate professor of radiology, and in 2006 he received a master's degree in healthcare management from the Danube University Krems, Austria.

In 2008, he left the country to gain some working experience abroad and worked in the radiology departments of the American Hospital in Dubai, the University Clinic of Ulm in Germany, and the University Clinic of Bern in Switzerland. In 2015, he moved to Zurich, Switzerland, where he has been working as a radiology consultant at the Hirslanden Clinic while still teaching at the University Clinic of Bern, Switzerland.

In addition to gaining broad practical experience in the various fields of radiology in Austria and abroad, Dr. Puig authored and coauthored a long list of publications for scientific medical journals. His scientific expertise is focused on emergency imaging, pediatric radiology, interventional radiology, and evidence-based radiology. He has been a reviewer for a number of scientific journals and authored systematic reviews and decision support tools for the Austrian Ministry of Health and the General Association of Austrian Social Insurance Institutions.

University of Bern, Bern, Switzerland, Hirslanden "Klinik Im Park", Zurich, Switzerland

Kimberly E. Applegate is a tenured professor of radiology and pediatrics, division chief of pediatric radiology at the University of Kentucky in Lexington, and radiology liaison for quality at the Kentucky Children's Hospital. Dr. Applegate is a leader in radiology—she currently serves on the American College of Radiology Board of Chancellors, after completing a 2-year term as the first woman to be elected ACR Council Speaker. She is also the President of the Association for University Radiologists (AUR) Research and Education Foundation and a member of the National Quality Forum Patient Safety Committee and both the National and the International Councils for Radiation Protection.

Dr. Applegate's policy and research work has resulted in an improved understanding of the structure, process, and outcomes of how pediatric imaging is practiced, including the volume of ionizing imaging in children, the variation in radiation dose in pediatric CT, and the standardization of practice for both children and adults. She has worked tirelessly around the world with collaborators in the IAEA, WHO, and IRPA to improve access to best practices. In 2017, Dr. Applegate became a member of the ICRP Main Commission as the chair of the committee 3 (medicine). Kimberly has received a number of awards that include an ABR Lifetime Achievement Award, Academy of Radiology Research Distinguished Investigator, ARRS Scholar, RSNA Editorial Fellowship, SPR Presidential Recognition, the Indiana ACR Chapter Gold Medal, and AUR Gold Medal. She enjoys mentoring talented colleagues and trainees—who have received over 20 mentee awards to date. At the 2015 RSNA meeting, Kimberly received the American Association for Women in Radiology's Marie Sklodowska Curie Award for her unique roles in leadership and outstanding contributions to the advancement of women in the radiology professions.

Dr. Applegate has published over 200 peer-reviewed papers and book chapters and presented scientific papers and lectures at medical and scientific assemblies around the world. She has an interest in health services research in radiology, coediting the evidence-based imaging textbook series. In 2006, she began work on the Steering Committee for the *Image Gently Campaign* to improve safe and effective imaging care of children worldwide. The campaign has received a number of awards for its advocacy, education, and collaboration to change imaging practice. She is also on the Executive Committees of the World Federation of Paediatric Imaging and *Image Wisely*. She and her husband, Dr. George Parker, have three sons, David, and twins Andrew and Eric.

Contributors

Booth Aldred, MD Department of Radiology, University of Utah, Salt Lake City, UT, USA

Jason W. Allen, MD, PhD Department of Radiology and Imaging Sciences, Emory University Hospital, Atlanta, GA, USA

Enrique Alvarado, MD, DABR Department of Diagnostic Radiology, Puerto Rico Children's Hospital, Bayamón, Puerto Rico

Yoshimi Anzai, MD, MPH Department of Radiology, University of Utah, Salt Lake City, UT, USA

Kimberly E. Applegate, MD, MS Department of Radiology, University of Kentucky Children's Hospital, Lexington, KY, USA

Michal Arkuszewski, MD, PhD Department of Neuroradiological Sciences, Institute of Innovative Medicine, Bialystok, Poland

Carol E. Barnewolt, MD Department of Radiology, Boston Children's Hospital, Boston, MA, USA

Harvard Medical School, Boston, MA, USA

Roshanak Benabbas, MD Department of Emergency Medicine, SUNY Downstate Medical Center, Brooklyn, NY, USA

Andrew J. Bierhals, MD, MPH Mallinckrodt Institute of Radiology, Washington University, St. Louis, MO, USA Sarah D. Bixby, MD Department of Radiology, Boston Children's Hospital, Boston, MA, USA

G. Brian Black, BSc, MD, FRCS(C), FACS Department of Surgery, Children's Hospital of Winnipeg, University of Manitoba, Winnipeg, MB, Canada

C. Craig Blackmore, MD, MPH Department of Radiology, Center for Health Care Improvement Science, Virginia Mason Medical Center, Seattle, WA, USA

Paul Cronin Department of Radiology, Division of Cardio-Thoracic Radiology, Michigan Medicine, Ann Arbor, MI, USA

Anne G. Carroll, MB BCh BAO, LRCPI, FFRRCSI Department of Radiology, St. Vincent's University Hospital, Dublin, Ireland

Suzanne T. Chong, MD, MS Department of Radiology, Michigan Medicine, Ann Arbor, MI, USA

Michael Cline, MD Department of Radiology, Interventional Radiology Resident, Michigan Medicine, Ann Arbor, MI, USA

Leonard P. Connolly, MD Harvard Medical School, Boston, MA, USA

Department of Radiology, Massachusetts General Hospital, Boston, MA, USA

Noelle M. Cullinan, MB BCh BAO, MRCPI, LRCSI Department of Pediatrics, Our Lady's Children's Hospital, Dublin, Ireland

Jennifer L. Cullmann, MD Department of Diagnostic, Interventional, and Pediatric Radiology, Inselspital, University Hospital Bern, University of Bern, Bern, Switzerland

Gary H. Danton, MD, PhD Department of Radiology, University of Miami and Jackson Memorial Hospital, Miami, FL, USA

Melissa Debayle, AB, MD Department of Radiology, Mount Sinai Medical Center, Miami Beach, FL, USA

Soudabeh Fazeli Dehkordy, MD, MPH Department of Radiology, University of California San Diego, San Diego, CA, USA

Ivan M. DeQuesada II, MD Radiology Associates of North Texas, P.A., Fort Worth, TX, USA

Laura B. Eisenmenger, MD Department of Radiology, University of Utah, Salt Lake City, UT, USA

Carlos R. Estrada Jr., MD, MBA Department of Urology, Boston Children's Hospital, Boston, MA, USA

Harvard Medical School, Boston, MA, USA

Andria L. Ford, MD, MSCI Department of Neurology, Washington University School of Medicine, St. Louis, MO, USA

Leonard M. Freeman, MD Department of Radiology, Division of Nuclear Medicine (Moses Div), Montefiore Medical Center, Bronx, NY, USA

Kara Gaetke-Udager, MD Department of Radiology, Michigan Medicine, Ann Arbor, MI, USA

Diana M. Gomez-Hassan, MD, PhD Neuroradiology Division, Department of Radiology, Michigan Medicine, University of Michigan Hospitals, Ann Arbor, MI, USA

Manu S. Goyal, MD, MSc Mallinckrodt Institute of Radiology, Washington University School of Medicine, St. Louis, MO, USA

Linda B. Haramati, MD Department of Radiology and Medicine, Montefiore Medical Center/Albert Einstein College of Medicine, Bronx, NY, USA

Peter Aaron Harri, MD Department of Radiology and Imaging Sciences, Emory University Hospital, Atlanta, GA, USA

Marta E. Heilbrun, MD Department of Radiology and Imaging Sciences, Emory University School of Medicine, Atlanta, GA, USA

Marta Hernanz-Schulman, MD, FAAP, FACR Department of Diagnostic Imaging, Monroe Carell Jr. Children's Hospital at Vanderbilt University, Nashville, TN, USA

Jill E. Jacobs, MD Department of Radiology, New York University School of Medicine, New York, NY, USA

Jamlik-Omari Johnson, MD Department of Radiology and Imaging Sciences, Emory University School of Medicine, Emory University Hospital, Atlanta, GA, USA

Emory Healthcare and Grady Health System, Atlanta, GA, USA

Departments of Radiology and Imaging Sciences and Emergency Medicine, Atlanta, GA, USA

Clinton Jokerst, MD Department of Radiology, Mayo Clinic Arizona, Phoenix, AZ, USA

Nadja Kadom, MD Children's Healthcare of Atlanta (Egleston), Atlanta, GA, USA

Emory University School of Medicine, Atlanta, GA, USA

Department of Radiology and Imaging Sciences, Emory University Hospital, Atlanta, GA, USA

Boaz Karmazyn, MD Department of Radiology, Riley Hospital for Children, Indianapolis, IN, USA

Wouter A. Karst, MD Department of Forensic Medicine, Netherlands Forensic Institute, The Hague, The Netherlands

Douglas S. Katz, MD Department of Radiology, Winthrop-University Hospital, Mineola, NY, USA

Richard G. Kavanagh, MB, BCh BAO, MRCSI, MCh, BSc Department of Radiology, St. Vincent's University Hospital, Dublin, Ireland

Aine Marie Kelly, BA, MB BCH BAO, MS, MA Department of Radiology, Division of Cardio-Thoracic Radiology, Michigan Medicine, Ann Arbor, MI, USA

Rory P. Kennelly, MCL, FRCSI Department of Surgery, St. Vincent's University Hospital, Dublin, Ireland

Ania Z. Kielar, MD, FRCPC Department of Imaging, The Ottawa Hospital, Ottawa, ON, Canada

Jaroslaw Krejza, MD, PhD Department of Neuroradiological Sciences, Institute of Innovative Medicine, Bialystok, Poland

Larry A. Latson Jr., MD, MS Department of Radiology, New York University School of Medicine, New York, NY, USA

Lisa P. Lavelle, MB BCh BAO, MRCPI, FFRRCSI Department of Radiology, St. Vincent's University Hospital, Dublin, Ireland

Edward Y. Lee, MD, MPH Department of Radiology, Division of Thoracic Imaging, Boston Children's Hospital, Harvard Medical School, Boston, MA, USA

Jin-Moo Lee, MD, PhD Department of Neurology, Washington University School of Medicine, St. Louis, MO, USA

Ken F. Linnau, MD, MS Department of Radiology, Harborview Medical Center, University of Washington, Seattle, WA, USA

Michael Loftus, MD, MBA Department of Radiology, New York Presbyterian Hospital - Weill Cornell Medicine, Weill Cornell Medical Center, New York, NY, USA

Dermot E. Malone, MD, FRCPI, FFRRCSI, FRCR, FRCPC, FSAR Department of Radiology, St. Vincent's University Hospital, Dublin, Ireland

Jeffrey W. McCann, FFRRCSI, FRCR Department of Radiology, St. Vincent's University Hospital, Dublin, Ireland

Sinead H. McEvoy, MB BCh BAO, FFRRCSI Department of Radiology, St. Vincent's University Hospital, Dublin, Ireland

Patrick D. McLaughlin, MD, FRCR Department of Radiology, Vancouver General Hospital, Vancouver, BC, Canada

L. Santiago Medina, MD, MPH Nicklaus Children's Hospital, Miami Children's Health Systems, Miami, FL, USA

Florida International University, Herbert Wertheim College of Medicine, Miami, FL, USA

Elias R. Melhem, MD Department of Radiology and Diagnostic Medicine, University of Maryland School of Medicine, Baltimore, MD, USA

Daniela N. Minecan, MD Department of Neurology, Michigan Medicine, Ann Arbor, MI, USA

Pardeep K. Mittal, MD Department of Radiology and Imaging Sciences, Emory University Hospital, Atlanta, GA, USA

Courtney Coursey Moreno, MD Department of Radiology and Imaging Sciences, Emory University Hospital, Atlanta, GA, USA

Felipe Munera, MD Department of Radiology, University of Miami and Jackson Memorial Hospital, Miami, FL, USA

Caoilfhionn Ni Leidhin, MB BCh BAO, MRCSI Department of Radiology, St. James's Hospital, Dublin, Ireland

Rory L. O'Donohoe, MB BCh BAO, MRCPI, FFRRCSI Department of Radiology, St. Vincent's University Hospital, Dublin, Ireland

Vishal K. Patel, BA Department of Radiology, Montefiore Medical Center, Bronx, NY, USA

Michael N. Patlas, MD, FRCPC Department of Radiology, Division of Trauma/Emergency Radiology, Hamilton General Hospital, McMaster University, Hamilton, ON, Canada

Stefan Puig, MD, MSc Department of Diagnostic, Interventional, and Pediatric Radiology, Inselspital, University Hospital Bern, University of Bern, Bern, Switzerland

Department of Radiology and Neuroradiology, Klinik im Park, Hirslanden AG, Zurich, Switzerland

James G. Ravenel, MD Department of Radiology and Radiologic Sciences, Medical University of South Carolina, Charleston, SC, USA

Martin H. Reed, MD, FRCP(C), FACR Departments of Radiology and of Pediatrics and Child Health, University of Manitoba, Winnipeg, MB, Canada

Department of Diagnostic Imaging, Children's Hospital of Winnipeg, Winnipeg, MB, Canada

Trenton D. Roth, MD Musculoskeletal Imaging, Indiana University Methodist Hospital, Indiana University School of Medicine, Indianapolis, IN, USA

Department of Radiology and Imaging Sciences, Indiana University Physicians-Radiology, Indianapolis, IN, USA

Ronan Ryan, MB BCh BAO, FFRRSCI Department of Radiology, St. Vincent's University Hospital, Dublin, Ireland

Gelareh Sadigh, MD Department of Radiology and Imaging Sciences, Emory University School of Medicine, Atlanta, GA, USA

Nabile M. Safdar, MD, MPH Department of Radiology and Imaging Sciences, Emory University School of Medicine, Emory University Hospital, Atlanta, GA, USA

Samad Shah, MD Department of Radiology, Geisinger Medical Center, Danville, PA, USA

Gerard A. Silvestri, MD, MS Department of Medicine, Medical University of South Carolina, Charleston, SC, USA

Bruno P. Soares, MD Russell H. Morgan Department of Radiology and Radiological Science, The Johns Hopkins Hospital, Baltimore, MD, USA

Pia C. Sundgren, MD, PhD Institute of Clinical Sciences, Radiology, Lund University, Skåne University Hospital, Lund, Sweden

Paul Thacker, MD, MHA Department of Radiology, Mayo Clinic, Rochester, MN, USA

Rick R. van Rijn, MD, PhD Department of Pediatric Radiology, Emma Children's Hospital/Academic Medical Center Amsterdam, Amsterdam, The Netherlands

Department of Forensic Medicine, Netherlands Forensic Institute, Amsterdam, The Netherlands

Joost van Schuppen, MD Department of Pediatric Radiology, Emma Children's Hospital/Academic Medical Center Amsterdam, Amsterdam, The Netherlands

Elza Vasconcellos, MD Department of Neurology, Nicklaus Children's Hospital/WeMind Institute, Miami, FL, USA

Katie D. Vo, MD Mallinckrodt Institute of Radiology, Washington University School of Medicine, St. Louis, MO, USA

Page Inman Wang, MD Alta Vista Radiology, Paradise Valley, AZ, USA

Jessica Warsch, MD, PhD Department of Radiology, University of Miami and Jackson Memorial Hospital, Miami, FL, USA

Ashish P. Wasnik, MD, FSAR Department of Radiology, Division of Abdominal Imaging, Michigan Medicine, Ann Arbor, MI, USA

Douglas Watt, MD Department of Radiology, Virginia Mason Medical Center, Seattle, WA, USA

Elizabeth K. Weidman, MD Department of Radiology, New York Presbyterian Hospital - Weill Cornell Medicine, Weill Cornell Medical Center, New York, NY, USA

Sjirk J. Westra, MD, FACR Department of Pediatric Radiology, Massachusetts General Hospital, Harvard Medical School, Boston, MA, USA

Pamela K. Woodard, MD Mallinckrodt Institute of Radiology, Washington University School of Medicine, St. Louis, MO, USA

Corrie M. Yablon, MD Department of Radiology, Michigan Medicine, Ann Arbor, MI, USA

Part I

Introduction

Principles of Evidence-Based Imaging for Adults and Children

L. Santiago Medina, C. Craig Blackmore, Kimberly E. Applegate, and Enrique Alvarado

What Is Evidence-Based Imaging?

The standard medical education in Western medicine has emphasized skills and knowledge learned from experts, particularly those encountered in the course of postgraduate medical education, and through national publications and meetings. This reliance on experts, referred to by Dr. Paul Gerber of Dartmouth Medical School as "eminencebased medicine" [1], is based on the construct that the individual practitioner, particularly a specialist devoting extensive time to a given discipline, can arrive at the best approach to a problem

Florida International University Herbert Wertheim College of Medicine, Miami, FL, USA e-mail: Santiago.medina@mch.com

C.C. Blackmore Department of Radiology, Center for Health Care Improvement Science, Virginia Mason Medical Center, Seattle, WA, USA e-mail: Craig.blackmore@virginiamason.org

K.E. Applegate

Department of Radiology, University of Kentucky Children's Hospital, Lexington, KY, USA e-mail: keapple@uky.edu

through his or her experience. The practitioner builds up an experience base over years and digests information from national experts who have a greater base of experience due to their focus in a particular area. The evidence-based imaging (EBI) paradigm, in contradistinction, is based on the precept that a single practitioner cannot through experience alone arrive at the best course of action. Assessment of appropriate medical care should instead be derived through an evidence-based process. The role of the practitioner, then, is not simply to accept information from an expert but rather to assimilate and critically assess the research evidence that exists in the literature to guide a clinical decision [2-4].

Fundamental to the adoption of the principles of EBI is the understanding that medical care is not optimal. The life expectancy at birth in the United States for males and females in 2005 was 75 and 80 years, respectively (Table 1.1). This is slightly lower than the life expectancies in other industrialized nations such as the United Kingdom and Australia (Table 1.1). In fact, the World Health Organization ranks the United States 50th in life expectancy and 72nd in overall health. The United States spent at least 16.2% of the gross domestic product (GDP) in order to achieve this life expectancy. This was significantly more than the United Kingdom and Australia, which spent about half that (Table 1.1). In addition, the US per capita health expenditure



[©] Springer International Publishing AG, part of Springer Nature 2018 A. Kelly et al. (eds.), *Evidence-Based Emergency Imaging*, Evidence-Based Imaging, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-67066-9_1

L.S. Medina (🖂)

Nicklaus Children's Hospital, Miami Children's Health Systems, Miami, FL, USA

E. Alvarado

Department of Diagnostic Radiology, Puerto Rico Children's Hospital, Bayamón, Puerto Rico e-mail: neuropedrad@gmail.com

Life expectancy at birth (year)		Percentage of GDP in health care (year) (%)	Per capita health
76.3 (2011)	81 1 (2011)	16.2 (2012)	\$8745 (2012)
79.1 (2012)	82.8 (2012)	8.9 (2012)	\$3289 (2012)
79.9 (2012)	84.3 (2012)	8.7 (2011)	\$3997 (2011)
	Life expectancy at bi Male 76.3 (2011) 79.1 (2012) 79.9 (2012)	Life expectancy at birth (year) Male Female 76.3 (2011) 81.1 (2011) 79.1 (2012) 82.8 (2012) 79.9 (2012) 84.3 (2012)	Life expectancy at birth (year) Percentage of GDP in health care (year) (%) Male Female health care (year) (%) 76.3 (2011) 81.1 (2011) 16.2 (2012) 79.1 (2012) 82.8 (2012) 8.9 (2012) 79.9 (2012) 84.3 (2012) 8.7 (2011)

 Table 1.1
 Life expectancy and health-care spending in three developed countries

Data from: Organization for Economic Cooperation and Development: http://stats.oecd.org/Index. aspx?DataSetCode=HEALTH

GDP gross domestic product

was \$8745, which was twice the expenditure in the United Kingdom or Australia. In short, the United States spends significantly more money and resources than other industrialized countries to achieve a similar or slightly worse outcome in life expectancy. This implies that a significant amount of resources is wasted in the US healthcare system. In 2007, the United States spent \$2.3 trillion in health care or 16% of its GDP. By 2016, the US health percent of the GDP is expected to grow to 20% or \$4.2 trillion [5]. Recent estimates prepared by the Commonwealth Fund Commission (USA) on a High Performance Health System indicate that \$1.5 trillion could be saved over a 10-year period if a combination of options, including evidence-based medicine and universal health insurance, was adopted [6].

Simultaneous with the increase in health-care costs has been an explosion in available medical information. The National Library of Medicine PubMed search engine now lists over 18 million citations. Practitioners cannot maintain familiarity with even a minute subset of this literature without a method of filtering out publications that lack either relevance or appropriate methodological quality. EBI is a promising method of identifying appropriate information to guide practice and to improve the efficiency and effectiveness of imaging.

Evidence-based imaging is defined as medical decision-making based on clinical integration of the best medical imaging research evidence with the physician's expertise and with patient's expectations [2–4]. The best medical imaging research evidence often comes from the basic sciences of medicine. In EBI, however, the basic science knowledge has been translated into patient-centered clinical research, which deter-

mines the accuracy and role of diagnostic and therapeutic imaging in patient care [3]. New research may make current diagnostic tests obsolete and provide evidence that new tests are more accurate, less invasive, safer, and less costly [3]. The physician's expertise entails the ability to use the referring physician's clinical skills and past experience to rapidly identify individuals who will benefit from the diagnostic information of an imaging test [4]. Patient's expectations are important because each individual has values and preferences that should be integrated into the clinical decision-making [3]. When these three components of medicine come together, clinicians, imagers, and patients form a diagnostic team, which will optimize clinical outcomes and quality of life for our patients.

The Evidence-Based Imaging Process

The EBI process involves a series of steps: (a) formulation of the clinical question, (b) identification of the medical literature, (c) assessment of the literature, (d) types of economic analyses in medicine, (e) summary of the evidence, and (f) application of the evidence to derive an appropriate clinical action. This book is designed to bring the EBI process to the clinician and imager in a user-friendly way. This introductory chapter details each of the steps in the EBI process. Chapter 2, "Assessing the Imaging Literature: Understanding Error and Bias," discusses how to critically assess the literature. The rest of the book makes available to practitioners the EBI approach to important emergency imaging issues. Each chapter addresses common emergent disorders

encountered by the emergency care provider and radiologist evaluating the neurologic, cardiothoracic, abdominal, and pelvic and musculoskeletal systems in adults and children. Relevant clinical questions are delineated, and then each chapter discusses the results of the critical analysis of the identified literature. Finally, we provide simple recommendations for the various clinical questions, including the strength of the evidence that supports these recommendations.

Formulating the Clinical Question

The first step in the EBI process is formulation of the clinical question. The entire process of EBI arises from a question that is asked in the context of clinical practice. However, often formulating a question for the EBI approach can be more challenging than one would believe intuitively. To be approachable by the EBI format, a question must be specific to a clinical situation, a patient group, and an outcome or action. For example, it would not be appropriate to simply ask which imaging technique is better-computed tomography (CT) or radiography. The question must be refined to include the particular patient population and the action that the imaging will be used to direct. One can refine the question to include a particular population (which imaging technique is better in pediatric victims of high-energy blunt trauma) and to guide a particular action or decision (to exclude the presence of unstable cervical spine fracture). The full EBI question then becomes, in pediatric victims of high-energy blunt trauma, which imaging modality is preferred, CT or radiography, to exclude the presence of unstable cervical spine fracture? This book addresses questions that commonly arise when employing an EBI approach for conditions encountered by the emergency care provider and radiologist. These questions and issues are detailed at the start of each chapter. One popular method used to teach how to develop a good clinical question is called the "PICO" (Patient, Intervention, Comparison, Outcome) format. This method provides structure to formulate the necessary elements for a good clinical question that includes information about the patient, the problem to be solved, the intervention (such as a diagnostic test) and its comparison intervention (perhaps a newer diagnostic test), and the outcome of interest (e.g., what the patient wants or is concerned about).

Identifying the Medical Literature

The process of EBI requires timely access to the relevant medical literature to answer the question. Fortunately, massive online bibliographical references such as PubMed, Embase, Cochrane, and the Web of Science databases are available. In general, titles, indexing terms, abstracts, and often the complete text of much of the world's medical literature are available through these online sources. Also, medical librarians are a potential resource to aid identification of the relevant imaging literature. A limitation of today's literature data sources is that often too much information is available and too many potential resources are identified in a literature search. There are currently over 50 radiology journals, and imaging research is also frequently published in journals from other medical subspecialties. We are often confronted with more literature and information than we can process. The greater challenge is to sift through the literature that is identified to select that which is appropriate.

Assessing the Literature

To incorporate evidence into practice, the clinician must be able to understand the published literature and to critically evaluate the strength of the evidence. In this introductory chapter on the process of EBI, we focus on discussing types of research studies. Chapter 2, "Assessing the Imaging Literature: Understanding Error and Bias," is a detailed discussion of the issues in determining the validity and reliability of the reported results.

What Are the Types of Clinical Studies?

An initial assessment of the literature begins with determination of the type of clinical study: descriptive, analytical, or experimental [7]. *Descriptive* studies are the most rudimentary, as they only summarize disease processes as seen by imaging or discuss how an imaging modality can be used to create images. Descriptive studies include case reports and case series. Although they may provide important information that leads to further investigation, descriptive studies are not usually the basis for EBI.

Analytic or observational studies include cohort, case-control, and cross-sectional studies (Table 1.2). Cohort studies are defined by risk factor status, and case-control studies consist of groups defined by disease status [8]. Both casecontrol and cohort studies may be used to define the association between an intervention, such as an imaging test, and patient outcome [9]. In a cross-sectional (prevalence) study, the researcher makes all of his measurements on a single occasion. The investigator draws a sample from the population (i.e., headache in 15-45-year-old females) and determines distribution of variables within that sample [7]. The structure of a crosssectional study is similar to that of a cohort study except that all pertinent measurements (i.e., number of head CT and MRI examinations) are made at once, without a follow-up period. Crosssectional studies can be used as a major source for health and habits of different populations and countries, providing estimates of such parameters as the prevalence of stroke, brain tumors, and congenital anomalies [7, 10].

In *experimental studies* or *clinical trials*, a specific intervention is performed and the effect

of the intervention is measured by using a control group (Table 1.2). The control group may be tested with a different diagnostic test and treated with a placebo or an alternative mode of therapy [7, 11]. Clinical trials are epidemiologic designs that can provide data of high quality that resemble the controlled experiments done by basic science investigators [8]. For example, clinical trials may be used to assess new diagnostic tests (e.g., CT perfusion imaging for stroke diagnosis and management) or new interventional procedures embolization (e.g., catheter for cerebral aneurysms).

Studies are also traditionally divided into retrospective and prospective (Table 1.2) [7, 11]. These terms refer more to the way the data are gathered than to the specific type of study design. In retrospective studies, the events of interest have occurred before study onset. Retrospective studies are usually done to assess rare disorders, for pilot studies, and when prospective investigations are not possible. If the disease process is considered rare, retrospective studies facilitate the collection of enough subjects to have meaningful data. For a pilot project, retrospective studies facilitate the collection of preliminary data that can be used to improve the study design in future prospective studies. The major drawback of a retrospective study is incomplete data acquisition and resultant bias [10]. Case-control studies are usually retrospective because the outcome or disease status needs to have occurred in order to form the comparison groups. For example, in a case-control study, subjects in the case group (patients with hemorrhagic stroke) are compared with subjects in a control group (nonhemorrhagic stroke) to determine factors associated with

Table 1.2	Study design
-----------	--------------

	Prospective follow-up	Randomization of subjects	Controls
Case report or series	No	No	No
Cross-sectional study	No	No	Yes
Case-control study	No	No	Yes
Cohort study	Yes/no	No	Yes
Randomized controlled trial	Yes	Yes	Yes

Reprinted with the kind permission of Springer Science + Business Media from Medina LS, Blackmore CC. Principles of Evidence-Based Imaging. Evidence-based imaging: optimizing imaging in patient care. New York: Springer Science + Business Media; 2006

hemorrhage (e.g., hypertension, duration of symptoms, presence of prior neurologic deficit) [10].

In prospective studies, the event of interest transpires after study onset. Prospective studies, therefore, are the preferred mode of study design, as they facilitate better control of the design (accounting for potential bias) and the quality of the data acquired [7]. Prospective studies, even large studies, can be performed efficiently and in a timely fashion if done on common diseases at major institutions, as multicenter trials with adequate study populations [12]. The major drawback of a prospective study is the need to make sure that the institution and personnel comply with strict rules concerning consents, protocols, and data acquisition [11]. Persistence and dogged determination are crucial to completing a prospective study. Cohort studies and clinical trials are usually prospective. For example, a cohort study could be performed in children with sicklecell disease who are poorly compliant with their transfusion therapy in which the risk factor of positive transcranial Doppler studies is correlated with neurocognitive complications, as the patients are followed prospectively over time [10].

The strongest study design is the prospective randomized, blinded clinical trial (Table 1.2) [7]. The randomization process helps to distribute known and unknown confounding factors, and blinding helps to prevent observer bias from affecting the results [7, 8]. However, there are often circumstances in which it is not ethical or practical to randomize and follow patients prospectively. This is particularly true in rare conditions and in studies to determine causes or predictors of a particular condition [9]. Finally, randomized clinical trials are expensive and may require many years to conduct. Not surprisingly, randomized clinical trials are uncommon in radiology. The evidence that supports much of radiology practice is derived from cohort and other observational studies. More randomized clinical trials are necessary in radiology to provide sound data to use for EBI practice [3]. Also, more "outcomes-based studies" are needed in radiology to generate more relevant EBI data.

What Is the Diagnostic Performance of a Test: Sensitivity, Specificity, Positive and Negative Predictive Values, and Receiver Operating Characteristic Curve?

Defining the presence or absence of an outcome (i.e., disease and nondisease) is based on a standard of reference (Table 1.3). While a perfect standard of reference or so-called gold standard can never be obtained, careful attention should be paid to the selection of the standard that should be widely believed to offer the best approximation to the truth [13].

In evaluating diagnostic tests, we rely on the statistical calculations of sensitivity and specificity (see Appendix 1). Sensitivity and specificity of a diagnostic test are based on the two-way (2×2) table (Table 1.3). Sensitivity refers to the proportion of subjects with the disease who have a positive test and is referred to as the true positive rate (Fig. 1.1a and b). Sensitivity, therefore, indicates how well a test identifies the subjects with disease [7, 14].

Specificity is defined as the proportion of subjects without the disease who have a negative index test (Fig. 1.1a and b) and is referred to as the true negative rate. Specificity, therefore, indicates how well a test identifies the subjects with no disease [7, 11]. It is important to note that the sensitivity and specificity are characteristics of the test being evaluated and are therefore usually independent of the prevalence (proportion of individuals in a population who have disease at a specific instant) because the sensitivity only deals with the diseased subjects, whereas the specificity

Table 1.3 Two-way table of diagnostic testing

	Disease (gold standard)	
Test result	Present	Absent
Positive	a (TP)	<i>b</i> (FP)
Negative	<i>c</i> (FN)	d (TN)

Reprinted with the kind permission of Springer Science + Business Media from Medina LS, Blackmore CC. Principles of Evidence-Based Imaging. Evidencebased imaging: optimizing imaging in patient care. New York: Springer Science + Business Media; 2006. *FN* false negative, *FP* false positive, *TN* true negative, *TP* true positive



Fig. 1.1 Test with a low (**a**) and high (**b**) threshold. The sensitivity and specificity of a test change according to the threshold selected; hence, these diagnostic performance parameters are threshold dependent. Sensitivity with low threshold (TPa/diseased patients) is greater than sensitivity with a higher threshold (TPb/diseased patients). Specificity with a low threshold (TNa/nondiseased

only deals with the nondiseased subjects. However, sensitivity and specificity both depend on a threshold point for considering a test positive and hence may change according to which threshold is selected in the study [11, 14, 15] (Fig. 1.1a). Excellent diagnostic tests have high values (close to 1.0) for both sensitivity and specificity. Given exactly the same diagnostic test, and exactly the same subjects confirmed with the same reference test, the sensitivity with a low threshold is greater than the sensitivity with a high threshold. Conversely, the specificity with a low threshold is less than the specificity with a high threshold (Fig. 1.1b) [14, 15].

The positive predictive value is defined as the probability that a patient will have a disease given that the patient's test is positive. In other words, when a group of patients test positive, we want to know how frequently they will have the disease. The formula for the positive predictive value (PPV) is provided in the table in Appendix 1. Similarly, the negative predictive value (NPV) refers to the probability that a group of patients that test negative for a disease or condition will actually not have the disease. It is important to understand that while sensitivity and specificity are relatively independent of disease prevalence, the PPV and NPV are not. Examples 1 and 2 (Appendix 2) provide a demonstration of what happens to the PPV and NPV with a change in disease prevalence. When there is concern about large prevalence effects, the likelihood ratio can

patients) is less than specificity with a high threshold (TNb/nondiseased patients). *FN* false negative, *FP* false positive, *TN* true negative, *TP* true positive. (Reprinted with permission of the American Society of Neuroradiology from Medina L. AJNR Am J Neuroradiol 1999;20:1584–96)

Example 1 Low prevalence of carotid artery disease

	Disease (carotid artery disease)	No disease (no carotid artery disease)	Total
Test positive (positive CTA)	20	10	30
Test negative (negative CTA)	4	120	124
Total	24	130	154

Example 2 High prevalence of carotid artery disease

	Disease (carotid artery disease)	No disease (no carotid artery disease)	Total
Test positive (positive CTA)	500	10	510
Test negative (negative CTA)	100	120	220
Total	600	130	730

Results: sensitivity = 500/600 = 0.83; specificity = 120/130 = 0.92; prevalence = 600/730 = 0.82; positive predictive value = 0.98; negative predictive value = 0.55Reprinted with the kind permission of Springer Science + Business Media from Medina LS, Blackmore CC, Applegate KE. Evidence-based imaging: improving the quality of imaging in patient care. Revised Edition. New York: Springer Science + Business Media, 2011

be used to estimate the posttest probability of disease. This issue is discussed in the next section.



Fig. 1.2 The perfect test (**a**) has an area under the curve (AUC) of 1. The useless test (**b**) has an AUC of 0.5. The typical test (**c**) has an AUC between 0.5 and 1. The greater the AUC (i.e., excellent > good > poor), the better the

The effect of threshold on the ability of a test to discriminate between disease and nondisease can be measured by a receiver operating characteristic (ROC) curve [11, 15]. The ROC curve is used to indicate the trade-offs between sensitivity and specificity for a particular diagnostic test and hence describes the discrimination capacity of that test. An ROC graph shows the relationship between sensitivity (y axis) and 1 - specificity (x axis) plotted for various cutoff points. If the threshold for sensitivity and specificity is varied, an ROC curve can be generated. The diagnostic performance of a test can be estimated by the area under the ROC curve. The steeper the ROC curve, the greater the area and the better the discrimination of the test (Fig. 1.2a-c). A test with perfect discrimination has an area of 1.0, whereas a test with only random discrimination has an area of 0.5 (Fig. 1.2a–c). The area under the ROC curve usually determines the overall diagnostic performance of the test independent of the threshold selected [11, 15]. The ROC curve is threshold independent because it is generated by using varied thresholds of sensitivity and specificity. Therefore, when evaluating a new imaging test, in addition to the sensitivity and specificity, an ROC curve analysis should be done so that the threshold-dependent and threshold-independent diagnostic performance can be fully determined [10].

diagnostic performance. (Reprinted with permission of the American Society of Neuroradiology from Medina L. AJNR Am J Neuroradiol. 1999;20:1584–96)

What Are Cost-Effectiveness and Cost-Utility Studies?

Cost-effectiveness analysis (CEA) is a scientific technique used to assess alternative health-care strategies on both cost and effectiveness [16–18]. It can be used to develop clinical and imaging practice guidelines and to set health policy [19]. However, it is not designed to be the final answer to the decision-making process; rather, it provides a detailed analysis of the cost and outcome variables and how they are affected by competing medical and diagnostic choices.

Health dollars are limited regardless of the country's economic status. Hence, medical decision-makers must weigh the benefits of a diagnostic test (or any intervention) in relation to its cost. Health-care resources should be allocated, so the maximum health-care benefit for the entire population is achieved [10]. Cost-effectiveness analysis is an important tool to address health cost-outcome issues in a cost-conscious society. Countries such as Australia usually require robust CEA before drugs are approved for national use [10]. Health-care decisions are often made from a "societal perspective," one that looks at a group benefit but which may not result in individual benefit.

Unfortunately, the term *cost-effectiveness* is often misused in the medical literature [20]. To say that a diagnostic test is truly cost-effective, a

comprehensive analysis of the entire short- and long-term outcomes and costs needs to be considered. Cost-effectiveness analysis is a technique used to determine which of the available tests or treatments are worth the additional costs [21].

There are established guidelines for conducting robust CEA. The US Public Health Service formed a panel of experts on cost-effectiveness in health and medicine to create detailed standards for cost-effectiveness analysis. The panel's recommendations were published as a book in 1996 [21].

Types of Economic Analyses in Medicine

There are four well-defined types of economic evaluations in medicine: cost-minimization studies, cost-benefit analyses, cost-effectiveness analyses, and cost-utility analyses. They are all commonly lumped under the term *cost-effectiveness analysis*. However, significant differences exist among these different studies.

Cost-minimization analysis is a comparison of the cost of different health-care strategies that are assumed to have identical or similar effectiveness [16]. In medical practice, few diagnostic tests or treatments have identical or similar effectiveness. Therefore, relatively few articles have been published in the literature with this type of study design [22]. For example, a recent study demonstrated that functional magnetic resonance imaging (MRI) and the Wada test have similar effectiveness for language lateralization, but the latter is 3.7 times more costly than the former [23].

Cost–benefit analysis (CBA) uses monetary units such as dollars or euros to compare the costs of a health intervention with its health benefits [16]. It converts all benefits to a cost equivalent and is commonly used in the financial world where the cost and benefits of multiple industries can be changed to only monetary values. One method of converting health outcomes into dollars is through a contingent valuation or willingness-to-pay approach. Using this technique, subjects are asked how much money they would be willing to spend to obtain, or avoid, a health outcome. For example, a study by Appel et al. [24] found that individuals would be willing to pay \$50 for low-osmolar contrast agents to decrease the probability of side effects from intravenous contrast. However, in general, health outcomes and benefits are difficult to transform to monetary units; hence, CBA has had limited acceptance and use in medicine and diagnostic imaging [16, 25].

Cost-effectiveness analysis (CEA) refers to analyses that study both the effectiveness and cost of competing diagnostic or treatment strategies, where effectiveness is an objective measure (e.g., intermediate outcome: number of strokes detected; or long-term outcome: life-years saved). Radiology CEAs often use intermediate outcomes, such as lesion identified, length of stay, and number of avoidable surgeries [16, 18]. However, ideally, long-term outcomes such as life-years saved (LYS) should be used [21]. By using LYS, different health-care fields or interventions can be compared. Given how few exist, there is a need for more "outcome-based studies" in radiology and the imaging sciences.

Cost-utility analysis is similar to CEA except that the effectiveness also accounts for quality of life. Quality of life is measured as utilities that are based on patient preferences [16]. The most commonly used utility measurement is the quality-adjusted life year (QALY). The rationale behind this concept is that the QALY of excellent health is more desirable than the same 1 year with substantial morbidity. The QALY model uses preferences with weight for each health state on a scale from 0 to 1, where 0 is death and 1 is perfect health. The utility score for each health state is multiplied by the length of time the patient spends in that specific health state [16, 26]. For example, assume that a patient with an untreated Chiari I malformation has a utility of 0.8 and he spends 1 year in this health state. The patient with the Chiari I malformation would have a 0.8 QALY in comparison with his neighbor who has a perfect health and hence a 1 QALY.

Cost–utility analysis incorporates the patient's subjective value of the risk, discomfort, and pain

into the effectiveness measurements of the different diagnostic or therapeutic alternatives. Ideally, all medical decisions should reflect the patient's values and priorities [26]. That is the explanation of why cost-utility analysis is the preferred method for evaluation of economic issues in health [19, 21]. For example, in low-risk newborns with intergluteal dimple suspected of having occult spinal dysraphism, ultrasound was the most effective strategy with an incremental costeffectiveness ratio of \$55,100 per QALY. In intermediate-risk newborns with low anorectal malformation, however, MRI was more effective ultrasound at an incremental than costeffectiveness of \$1000 per QALY [27].

Assessment of Outcomes: The major challenge to cost-utility analysis is the quantification of health or quality of life. One way to quantify health is descriptive analyses. By assessing what patients can and cannot do, how they feel, their mental state, their functional independence, their freedom from pain, and any number of other facets of health and well-being that are referred to as domains, one can summarize their overall health status. Instruments designed to measure these domains are called health status instruments. A large number of health status instruments exist, both general instruments, such as the SF-36 [28], and instruments that are specific to particular disease states, such as the Roland scale for back pain. These various scales enable the quantification of health benefit. For example, Jarvik et al. [29] found no significant difference in the Roland score between patients randomized to MRI versus radiography for low back pain, suggesting that MRI was not worth the additional cost.

Assessment of Cost: All forms of economic analysis require assessment of cost. However, assessment of cost in medical care can be confusing, as the term *cost* is used to refer to many different things. The use of charges for any sort of cost estimation, however, is inappropriate. Charges are arbitrary and have no meaningful use. Reimbursements, derived from Medicare and other fee schedules, are useful as an estimation of the amounts society pays for particular health-care interventions. For an analysis taken from the societal perspective, such reimbursements may be most appropriate. For analyses from the institutional perspective or in situations where there are no meaningful Medicare reimbursements, assessment of actual direct and overhead costs may be appropriate [30].

Direct cost assessment centers on the determination of the resources that are consumed in the process of performing a given imaging study, including fixed costs such as equipment and variable costs such as labor and supplies. Cost analysis often utilizes activity-based costing and time motion studies to determine the resources consumed for a single intervention in the context of complex health-care delivery the system. Activity-based accounting is a type of accounting that assigns costs to each resource activity based on resource consumption, decreasing the amount of indirect costs with this method. Time and motion studies are time-intensive observational methods used to understand and improve work efficiency in a process. Overhead, or indirect *cost*, assessment includes the costs of buildings, overall administration, taxes, and maintenance that cannot be easily assigned to one particular imaging study. Institutional cost accounting systems may be used to determine both the direct costs of an imaging study and the amount of institutional overhead costs that should be apportioned to that particular test. For example, Medina et al. [23] studied the total direct costs of the Wada test (\$1130.01 ± \$138.40) and of functional MR imaging ($\$301.82 \pm \10.65) that were significantly different (P < 0.001). The cost of the Wada test was 3.7 times higher than that of functional MR imaging.

Summarizing the Data

The results of the EBI process are a summary of the literature on the topic, both quantitative and qualitative. *Quantitative analysis* involves, at minimum, a descriptive summary of the data and may include formal *meta-analysis*, where there is sufficient reliably acquired data. *Qualitative analysis* requires an understanding of error, bias,
and the subtleties of experimental design that can affect the quality of study results. Qualitative assessment of the literature is covered in detail in Chap. 2, "Assessing the Imaging Literature: Understanding Error and Bias"; this section focuses on meta-analysis and the quantitative summary of data.

The goal of the EBI process is to produce a single summary of all of the data on a particular clinically relevant question. However, the underlying investigations on a particular topic may be too dissimilar in methods or study populations to allow for a simple summary. In such cases, the user of the EBI approach may have to rely on the single study that most closely resembles the clinical subjects upon whom the results are to be applied or may be able only to reliably estimate a range of possible values for the data.

Often, there is abundant information available to answer an EBI question. Multiple studies may be identified that provide methodologically sound data. Therefore, some method must be used to combine the results of these studies in a summary statement. *Meta-analysis* is the method of combining results of multiple studies in a statistically valid manner to determine a summary measure of accuracy or effectiveness [31, 32]. For diagnostic studies, the summary estimate is generally a summary sensitivity and specificity or a summary ROC curve.

The process of performing meta-analysis parallels that of performing primary research. However, instead of individual subjects, the meta-analysis is based on individual studies of a particular question. The process of selecting the studies for a meta-analysis is as important as unbiased selection of subjects for a primary investigation. Identification of studies for metaanalysis employs the same type of process as that for EBI described above, employing Medline and other literature search engines. Critical information from each of the selected studies is then abstracted usually by more than one investigator. For a meta-analysis of a diagnostic accuracy study, the numbers of true positives, false positives, true negatives, and false negatives would be determined for each of the eligible research publications. The results of a meta-analysis are derived not just by simply pooling the results of the individual studies but instead by considering each individual study as a data point and determining a summary estimate for accuracy based on each of these individual investigations. There are sophisticated statistical methods of combining such results [33].

Like all research, the value of a meta-analysis is directly dependent on the validity of each of the data points. In other words, the quality of the meta-analysis can only be as good as the quality of the research studies that the meta-analysis summarizes. In general, a meta-analysis cannot compensate for selection and other biases in the primary data. If the studies included in a metaanalysis are different in some way, or are subject to some bias, then the results may be too heterogeneous to combine in a single summary measure. Exploration for such heterogeneity is an important component of a meta-analysis.

The ideal for EBI is that all practice be based on the information from one or more well-performed meta-analyses. However, there is often too little data or too much heterogeneity to support a formal meta-analysis. Understanding the hierarchy of next best available evidence, and how to find it, is then critical for readers of the literature.

Applying the Evidence

The final step in the EBI process is to apply the summary results of the medical literature to the EBI question. Sometimes the answer to an EBI question is a simple yes or no, as for this question: Does a normal clinical exam exclude unstable cervical spine fracture in patients with minor trauma? Commonly, the answers to EBI questions are expressed as some measure of accuracy. For example, how good is MRI for detecting acute ischemic infarction (<6 h)? The answer is that MRI has an approximate sensitivity of 91% and specificity of 95% [34]. However, to guide practice, EBI must be able to answer questions that go beyond simple accuracy; for example, should MRI then be used for the early detection of acute infarct? To answer this question, it is useful to divide the types of literature studies into a *hierarchical framework* [35] (Table 1.4). At the foundation of this hierarchy is assessment of technical efficacy: studies that are designed to determine if a particular proposed imaging method or application has the underlying ability to produce an image that contains useful information. Information for technical efficacy would include signal-to-noise ratios, image resolution, and freedom from artifacts. The second step in this hierarchy is to determine if the image predicts the truth. This is the accuracy of an imaging study and is generally studied by comparing the test results to a reference standard and defining the sensitivity and the specificity of the imaging test. The third step is to incorporate the physician into the evaluation of the imaging intervention by evaluating the effect of the use of the particular imaging intervention on physician certainty of a given diagnosis (physician decision making) and on the actual management of the patient (therapeutic efficacy). Finally, to be of value to the patient, an imaging procedure must not only affect management but also improve outcome. Patient

Tal	ble	1.4	Imaging	eff	ectiven	ess hierai	rchy
							~ ~

Technical efficacy: production of an image or information
Measures: signal-to-noise ratio, resolution, absence of artifacts
Accuracy efficacy: ability of test to differentiate between disease and nondisease
Measures: sensitivity, specificity, receiver operator characteristic curves
Diagnostic-thinking efficacy: impact of test on likelihood of diagnosis in a patient
Measures: pre- and posttest probability, diagnostic certainty
Treatment efficacy: potential of test to change therapy for a patient
Measures: treatment plan, operative or medical treatment frequency
Outcome efficacy: effect of use of test on patient health
Measures: mortality, quality-adjusted life years, health status
Societal efficacy: appropriateness of test from perspective of society
Measures: cost-effectiveness analysis, cost-utility analysis

Adapted with permission of Fryback DG, Thornbury JR. Med Decis Making. 1991;11:88–94

outcome efficacy is the determination of the effect of a given imaging intervention on the length and quality of life of a patient. A final efficacy level is that of society, which examines the question of not simply the health of a single patient but that of the health of society as a whole, encompassing the effect of a given intervention on all patients and including the concepts of *cost* and *cost-effectiveness* [35].

Some additional research studies in imaging, such as clinical prediction rules, do not fit readily into this hierarchy. *Clinical prediction rules* are used to define a population in whom imaging is appropriate or can safely be avoided. Clinical prediction rules can also be used in combination with CEA as a way of deciding between competing imaging strategies [36].

Working Relative Value Unit

The relative value unit (RVU) was developed to assess productivity. It is the system currently used to determine Medicare/Medicaid reimbursement for procedures. The aim is to compare and quantify the effort needed in performing different specific tasks (e.g., interpreting a study). This works by assigning a different numerical value to the different imaging studies, such as a chest radiograph, an abdomen CT, or a brain MRI. The effort that a radiologist employs while interpreting each study is quantified with a numerical variable, which will ultimately correlate with the amount paid or reimbursed. This tool is not unique to radiology as it is currently used in different fields of medicine [37].

Each reimbursable procedure is represented by a Current Procedural Terminology (CPT) code which has an RVU assigned [38]. Therefore, it is important to describe the procedure being performed, the use of contrast, and the postprocessing techniques applied in as much detail as possible. The total RVU assigned to a specific CPT code is also known as the global component. This is divided into a technical component (Part A in hospital-based billing) and a professional component (Part B in hospital-based billing). The professional component, from where the pay to the radiologist arises, represents on average 15–20% of the global component, with the rest going to the technical component. The technical component goes to the owner of the facility and equipment where the study is being performed. The professional component of the RVU is further divided into the work fee, practice expenses, and malpractice insurance. The work fee is approximately 55–67% of the professional component and ultimately represents the amount paid to the interpreting radiologist [37].

Table 1.5 provides a few examples of how RVUs vary by imaging study. For example, a radiologist would need to read approximately 10 CXRs to get the same RVUs of a radiologist who reads one brain MRI, when comparing the professional component. Similarly, a radiologist would need to read approximately 6 CXRs to get the same RVUs of a radiologist who reads one abdomen CT, again when comparing the professional component. If we compare it with a non-contrast head CT for the professional component, a radiologist would have to read approximately 4 CXRs to get the same RVUs of a radiologist who reads one non-contrast head CT. A study by Hsiao and others concluded that the monetary-conversion factor yields an unreasonable low-level income for most specialties, while beneficiating others [39]. In terms of medical imaging, one of the disadvantages of this system based on RVUs for reimbursement is that the complexity of the patient disease (e.g., a normal study versus the presence of a complex congenital malformation) is not taken into consideration. Therefore, the value given to a normal study is the same value given to a complex study, even though the time and effort for interpretation can be quite different.

 Table 1.5
 Relative value unit

Imaging study/CPT	Technical RVU	Professional RVU
CXR	0.66	0.3
Head CT NC	4.98	1.17
Abdomen CT	7.22	1.75
Brain MRI	26.3	3.24
Bone Scan	4.5	1.19
ICA	13.3	2.31

CPT Current procedural terminology, *CT* Computed tomography, *CXR* Chest radiograph, *ICA* unilateral internal carotid artery arteriogram, *MRI* Magnetic resonance imaging, *NC* Non-contrast, *RVU* Relative value uptake

Similarly, there are several imaging studies that are more time-consuming, such as fluoroscopy, yet are devalued in terms of the RVU assigned. Other disadvantages include that the system is not based in efficacy, cost-effectiveness, or quality [40]. For these and other reasons, some adjustments are made to the process to provide a fair end-result. One of these adjustments is the geographic practice cost indices (GPCI), which takes into consideration the local market (e.g., energy costs). Another potential alteration is the "adjusted RVU" which aims to equate the value of the procedures assigned higher RVUs (e.g., brain MRI) with the procedures assigned lower RVUs (e.g., upper gastrointestinal series). The "adjusted RVU" is an option adopted by some practices. On the other hand, the GPCI is established by the Center for Medicare & Medicaid Services (CMS) and applies to all practices [37].

Bayes' Theorem, Predictive Values, and the Likelihood Ratio

Ideally, information would be available to address the effectiveness of a diagnostic test on all levels of the hierarchy. Commonly in imaging, however, the only reliable information that is available is that of diagnostic accuracy. It is incumbent upon the user of the imaging literature to determine if a test with a given sensitivity and specificity is appropriate for use in a given clinical situation. To address this issue, the concept of Bayes' theorem is critical. Bayes' theorem is based on the concept that the value of the diagnostic tests depends not only on the characteristics of the test (sensitivity and specificity) but also on the prevalence (pretest probability) of the disease in the test population. As the prevalence of a specific disease decreases, it becomes less likely that someone with a positive test will actually have the disease and more likely that the positive test result is a false positive. The relationship between the sensitivity and specificity of the test and the prevalence (pretest probability) can be expressed through the use of Bayes' theorem (see Appendix 2) [11, 14] and the likelihood ratio. The positive likelihood ratio (PLR) estimates the likelihood that a positive test result will raise or lower the pretest probability, resulting in estimation of the posttest probability (where

PLR = sensitivity/(1 - specificity)). The negative likelihood ratio (NLR) estimates the likelihood that a negative test result will raise or lower the pretest probability, resulting in estimation of the posttest probability (where NLR = (1 - sensitivity)/specificity) [41]. The likelihood ratio (LR) is not a probability but a ratio of probabilities. The positive predictive value (PPV) refers to the probability that a person with a positive test result actually has the disease. The negative predictive value (NPV) is the probability that a person with a negative test result does not have the disease. Since the predictive value is determined once the test results are known (i.e., sensitivity and specificity), it actually represents a posttest probability; hence, the posttest probability is determined by both the prevalence (pretest probability) and the test information (i.e., sensitivity and specificity). Thus, the predictive values are affected by the prevalence of disease in the study population.

1

A practical understanding of this concept is shown in examples 1 and 2 in Appendix 2. The example shows an increase in the PPV from 0.67 to 0.98 when the prevalence of carotid artery disease is increased from 0.16 to 0.82. Note that the sensitivity and specificity of 0.83 and 0.92, respectively, remain unchanged. If the test information is kept constant (same sensitivity and specificity), the pretest probability (prevalence) affects the posttest probability (predictive value) results.

The concept of diagnostic performance discussed above can be summarized by incorporating the data from Appendix 2 into a nomogram for interpreting diagnostic test results (Fig. 1.3). For example, two patients present to the emergency department complaining of left-sided weakness. The treating physician wants to determine if they have a stroke from carotid artery disease. The first patient is an 8-year-old boy complaining of chronic left-sided weakness. Because of the patient's young age and chronic history, he was determined clinically to be in a low-risk category for carotid artery disease-induced stroke and hence with a low pretest probability of 0.05 (5%). Conversely, the second patient is 65 years old and is complaining of acute onset of severe left-sided weakness. Because of the patient's older age and acute history, he was determined clinically to be in a high-risk category

Fig. 1.3 Bayes' theorem nomogram for determining posttest probability of disease using the pretest probability of disease and the likelihood ratio from the imaging test. Clinical and imaging guidelines are aimed at increasing the pretest probability and likelihood ratio, respectively. Worked example is explained in the text. (Reprinted with permission from Medina L, Aguirre E, Zurakowski D. Neuroimaging Clin N Am. 2003; 13:157–65)

for carotid artery disease-induced stroke and hence with a high pretest probability of 0.70 (70%). The available diagnostic imaging test was unenhanced

Principles of Evidence-Based Imaging for Adults and Children



head CT followed by CT angiography. According to the radiologist's available literature, the sensitivity and specificity of these tests for carotid artery disease and stroke were each 0.90. The positive likelihood ratio (sensitivity/1 – specificity) calculation derived by the radiologist was 0.90/ (1-0.90) = 9. The posttest probability for the 8-year-old patient is therefore 30% based on a pretest probability of 0.05 and a likelihood ratio of 9 (Fig. 1.3, dashed line a). Conversely, the posttest probability for the 65-year-old patient is greater than 95% based on a pretest probability of 0.70 and a positive likelihood ratio of 9 (Fig. 1.3, dashed line b). Clinicians and radiologists can use this scale to understand the probability of disease in different risk groups and for imaging studies with different diagnostic performance.

Jaeschke et al. [41] have proposed a rule of thumb regarding the interpretation of the LR. For PLR, tests with values greater than 10 have a large difference between pretest and posttest probability with conclusive diagnostic impact; values of 5-10 have a moderate difference in test probabilities and moderate diagnostic impact; values of 2-5 have a small difference in test probabilities and sometimes an important diagnostic impact; and values less than 2 have a small difference in test probabilities and seldom have important diagnostic impact. For NLR, tests with values less than 0.1 have a large difference between pretest and posttest probability with conclusive diagnostic impact; values of 0.1 and less than 0.2 have a moderate difference in test probabilities and moderate diagnostic impact; values of 0.2 and less than 0.5 have a small difference in test probabilities and sometimes an important diagnostic impact; and values of 0.5-1 have small difference in test probabilities and seldom have important diagnostic impact.

The role of the clinical guidelines is to increase the pretest probability by adequately distinguishing low-risk from high-risk groups. The role of imaging guidelines is to increase the likelihood ratio by recommending the diagnostic test with the highest sensitivity and specificity. Comprehensive use of clinical and imaging guidelines will improve the posttest probability, hence increasing the diagnostic outcome [10].

How to Use This Book

As these examples illustrate, the EBI process can be lengthy [42]. The literature is overwhelming in scope and somewhat frustrating in methodological quality. The process of summarizing data can be challenging to the clinician not skilled in meta-analysis. The time demands on busy practitioners can limit their appropriate use of the EBI approach. This book can mitigate these challenges in the use of EBI and make the EBI accessible to all imagers and users of medical imaging.

This book is organized by major diseases and injuries. In the table of contents within each chapter, you will find a series of EBI issues provided as clinically relevant questions. Readers can quickly find the relevant clinical question and receive guidance as to the appropriate recommendation based on the literature. Where appropriate, these questions are further broken down by age, gender, or other clinically important circumstances. Following the chapter's table of contents is a summary of the key points determined from the critical literature review that forms the basis of EBI. Sections on pathophysiology, epidemiology, and cost are next, followed by the goals of imaging and the search methodology. The chapter is then broken down into the clinical issues. Discussion of each issue begins with a brief summary of the literature, including a quantification of the strength of the evidence, and then continues with detailed examination of the supporting evidence. At the end of the chapter, the reader will find the take-home tables and imaging case studies, which highlight key imaging recommendations and their supporting evidence. Finally, questions are included where further research is necessary to understand the role of imaging for each of the topics discussed.

Acknowledgment We appreciate the contribution of Ruth Carlos, MD, MS, to the discussion of likelihood ratios in this chapter.

	Outcome	e	
Test result	Present	Absent	
Positive	a (TP)	b (FP)	
Negative	c (FN)	d (TN)	
(a) Sensitivity		a/(a+c)	
(b) Specificity		d/(b+d)	
(c) Prevalence		(a+c)/(a+b+c+d)	
(d) Accuracy		(a+d)/(a+b+c+d)	
(e) Positive predictive value ^a		a/(a+b)	
(f) Negative predictive value ^a		dl(c+d)	
(g) 95% confidence interval (CI)		$p \pm 1.96 \sqrt{\frac{1-n}{n}}$	
		p = proportion	
		n = number of subjects	
(h) Likelihood ratio		$\frac{\text{Senstivity}}{1 - \text{Senstivity}} = \frac{a(b+d)}{b(a+c)}$	

Take-Home Appendix 1: Equations

Reprinted with the kind permission of Springer Science + Business Media from Medina LS, Blackmore CC, Applegate KE. Evidence-based imaging: improving the quality of imaging in patient care. Revised Edition. New York: Springer Science + Business Media; 2011

^aOnly correct if the prevalence of the outcome is estimated from a random sample or based on an a priori estimate of prevalence in the general population; otherwise, Bayes' theorem must be used to calculate positive predictive value (*PPV*) and negative predictive value (*NPV*). *TP* true positive, *FP* false positive, *FN* false negative, *TN* true negative

Take-Home Appendix 2: Summary of Bayes' Theorem

- Information before test × Information from test = Information after test
- Pretest probability (prevalence) sensitivity/1 – specificity = posttest probability (predictive value)

- Information from the test also known as the likelihood ratio, described by the equation: sensitivity/1 – specificity
- 4. Examples 1 and 2 predictive values: The predictive values (posttest probability) change according to the differences in prevalence (pretest probability), although the diagnostic performance of the test (i.e., sensitivity and specificity) is unchanged. The following examples illustrate how the prevalence (pretest probability) can affect the predictive values (posttest probability) having the same information in two different study groups.

Equations for calculating the results in the previous examples are listed in Appendix 1. As the prevalence of carotid artery disease increases from 0.16 (low) to 0.82 (high), the positive predictive value (PPV) of a positive contrast-enhanced CT increases from 0.67 to 0.98, respectively. The sensitivity and specificity remain unchanged at 0.83 and 0.92, respectively. These examples also illustrate that the diagnostic performance of the test (i.e., sensitivity and specificity) does not depend on the prevalence (pretest probability) of the disease. CTA, CT angiogram.

References

- 1. Levin A. Ann Intern Med. 1998;128:334-6.
- Evidence-Based Medicine Working Group. J Am Med Assoc. 1992;268:2420–5.
- 3. The Evidence-Based Radiology Working Group. Radiology. 2001;220:566–75.
- 4. Wood BP. Radiology. 1999;213:635-7.
- 5. Poisal JA, et al. Health Aff. 2007;26:w242–53.
- 6. Davis K. N Engl J Med. 2008;359:1751-5.
- 7. Hulley SB, Cummings SR. Designing clinical research. Baltimore: Williams & Wilkins; 1998.
- Kelsey J, Whittemore A, Evans A, Thompson W. Methods in observational epidemiology. New York: Oxford University Press; 1996.
- Blackmore C, Cummings P. AJR Am J Roentgenol. 2004;183(5):1203–8.
- Medina L, Aguirre E, Zurakowski D. Neuroimaging Clin N Am. 2003;13:157–65.
- 11. Medina L. AJNR Am J Neuroradiol. 1999;20:1584-96.
- 12. Sunshine JH, McNeil BJ. Radiology. 1997;205:549-57.
- 13. Black WC. AJR Am J Roentgenol. 1990;154:17-22.
- Sox HC, Blatt MA, Higgins MC, Marton KI. Medical decision making. Boston: Butterworth; 1988.
- 15. Metz CE. Semin Nucl Med. 1978;8:283-98.
- 16. Singer M, Applegate K. Radiology. 2001;219:611-20.

- Weinstein MC, Fineberg HV. Clinical decision analysis. Philadelphia: WB Saunders; 1980.
- 18. Carlos R. Acad Radiol. 2004;11:141-8.
- 19. Detsky AS, Naglie IG. Ann Intern Med. 1990;113:147–54.
- 20. Doubilet P, Weinstein MC, McNeil BJ. N Engl J Med. 1986;314:253–6.
- Gold MR, Siegel JE, Russell LB, Weinstein MC. Costeffectiveness in health and medicine. New York: Oxford University Press; 1996.
- Hillemann D, Lucas B, Mohiuddin S, Holmberg M. Ann Pharmacother. 1997;31:974–9.
- 23. Medina L, Aguirre E, Bernal B, et al. Radiology. 2004;230:49–54.
- 24. Appel LJ, Steinberg EP, Powe NR, et al. Med Care. 1990;28:324–37.
- 25. Evens RG. Cancer. 1991;67:1245-52.
- 26. Yin D, Forman HP, Langlotz CP. AJR Am J Roentgenol. 1995;165:1323–8.
- 27. Medina L, Crone K, Kuntz K. Pediatrics. 2001;108:E101.
- 28. Ware JE, Sherbourne CD. Med Care. 1992;30:473-83.
- 29. Jarvik J, Hollingworth W, Martin B, et al. J Am Med Assoc. 2003;289:2810–8.

- 30. Blackmore CC, Magid DJ. Radiology. 1997;203:87–91.
- Zou K, Fielding J, Ondategui-Parra S. Acad Radiol. 2004;11:127–33.
- Langlotz C, Sonnad S. Acad Radiol. 1998;5(suppl 2):S269–73.
- 33. Littenberg B, Moses LE. Med Decis Mak. 1993;13:313–21.
- 34. Fiebach JB, et al. Stroke. 2004;35(2):502-6.
- 35. Fryback DG, Thornbury JR. Med Decis Mak. 1991;11:88–94.
- 36. Blackmore C. Radiology. 2005;235(2):371-4.
- Yousem DM, Beauchamp NJ. Radiology Business practice: how to succeed. Elsevier Health Sciences, 2007.
- American Medical Association. Medicare RBRVS: The Physicians' Guide 2015.
- 39. Hsiao WC, Dunn DL, Verrilli DK. NEJM. 1993;328(13):928–33.
- Moorefield JM, MacEwan DW, Sunshine JH. Radiology. 1993;187(2):317–26.
- 41. Jaeschke R, Guyatt GH, Sackett DL. JAMA. 1994;271:703–7.
- 42. Malone D. Radiology. 2007;242(1):12-4.



2

Critically Assessing the Literature for Evidence-Based Imaging: Understanding Error and Bias

C. Craig Blackmore, L. Santiago Medina, James G. Ravenel, Gerard A. Silvestri, and Kimberly E. Applegate

Evidence-based imaging (EBI) requires the critical assessment and application of the best available evidence to patient imaging. Unfortunately, the published studies that comprise the available evidence are often limited by bias, small sample size, and methodological inadequacy. Further, the information provided in published reports may be insufficient to allow estimation of the quality of the research. Initiatives by journal editors to improve the reporting of research studies, including the CONSORT [1], STARD [2], SQUIRE [3], and others, provide useful guides but are incompletely implemented.

The objective of this chapter is to summarize the common sources of error and bias in the imaging literature to guide the critical assessment required for EBI.

L.S. Medina Nicklaus Children's Hospital, Miami Children's Health Systems, Miami, FL, USA

Florida International University, Herbert Wertheim College of Medicine, Miami, FL, USA e-mail: Santiago.medina@mch.com

J.G. Ravenel Department of Radiology and Radiologic Sciences, Medical University of South Carolina, Charleston, SC, USA e-mail: ravenejg@musc.edu

What Are Error and Bias?

Errors in the medical literature can be divided into two main types. The first is random error that occurs due to chance variation causing a sample to be different from the underlying population. Random error will tend to be more important when sample size is small. Systematic error, or bias, is an incorrect study result due to nonrandom distortion of the data. Systematic error is not affected by sample size but rather is a function of flaws in the study design, data collection, or analysis. A second way to think about random and systematic error is in terms of precision and accuracy [4]. Random error affects the precision of a result. Using the bull's eye analogy, precision is how close the measurements are to each other (Fig. 2.1). Higher precision indicates relatively less random error and more likelihood that two samples from truly different populations will be differentiated from each other. Systematic error on the other hand is a distortion in the accuracy of an estimate. Regardless of precision, the underlying estimate is flawed by some aspect of the

G.A. Silvestri

K.E. Applegate Department of Radiology, University of Kentucky Children's Hospital, Lexington, KY, USA e-mail: keapple@uky.edu

C.C. Blackmore (\boxtimes)

Department of Radiology, Center for Health Care Improvement Science, Virginia Mason Medical Center, Seattle, WA, USA e-mail: Craig.blackmore@virginiamason.org

Department of Medicine, Medical University of South Carolina, Charleston, SC, USA e-mail: silvestri@musc.edu

[©] Springer International Publishing AG, part of Springer Nature 2018

A. Kelly et al. (eds.), *Evidence-Based Emergency Imaging*, Evidence-Based Imaging, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-67066-9_2



Low Sample Size

Low Random Error High Sample Size

Systematic Error

Fig. 2.1 Random and systemic error. Using the bull's-eye analogy, the larger the sample size, the less the random error and the larger the chance of hitting the center of the target. In systemic error, regardless of the sample size, the bias would not allow the researcher to hit the center of the target. Left: High random error and low sample size leads to low precision. Middle: Low random error and high sample size leads to high precision. Right: High precision

research procedure. Using the bull's eye analogy, in systematic error regardless of the sample size, the bias would not allow the researcher to hit the center of the target (Fig. 2.1).

What Is Random Error?

Random error is divided into two main types: Type I, or alpha error, is when the investigator concludes that an effect or difference is present when in fact there is no true difference, and Type II or beta error occurs when an investigator concludes that there is no effect or no difference when in the underlying population, a true difference exists [4].

Type I Error

Quantification of the likelihood of alpha error is provided by the familiar *p*-value. A *p*-value of less than 0.05 indicates that there is a less than 5% chance that the observed difference in a sample would be seen if there was in fact no true difference in the population. In fact, the difference

can be accompanied by low accuracy if systematic error (bias) is present. (Reprinted with kind permission of Springer Science + Business Media from Blackmore CC, Medina LS, Ravenel JG, Silvestri GA. Critically Assessing the Literature: Understanding Error and Bias. In Medina LS, Blackmore DD (eds): Evidence-Based Imaging: Optimizing Imaging in Patient Care. New York: Springer Science + Business Media, 2006.)

observed in a sample is due to chance variation rather than a true underlying difference in the population. It is important to remember that at a p-value of 0.05, we will still draw incorrect conclusions (make Type I errors) in 5 of 100 cases.

A second limitation of the ubiquitous *p*-value is that *p*-values are a function of both sample size and magnitude of effect. In other words, there could be a very large difference between two groups under study, but the *p*-value might not be significant if the sample sizes are small. Conversely, there could be a very small, clinically unimportant difference between two groups of subjects or between two imaging tests, but with a large enough sample size, even this clinically unimportant result would be statistically significant. Because of these limitations, many journals are underemphasizing use of *p*-values and encouraging research results to be reported by way of confidence intervals [5].

Confidence Intervals

Confidence intervals are preferred because they provide much more information than *p*-values. Confidence intervals provide information about the precision of an estimate (how wide are the confidence intervals), the size of any effect (magnitude of the confidence intervals), and the statistical significance of an estimate (whether the intervals include the null) [6].

In general, you can be 95% certain that the confidence interval (CI) includes the true population mean. More precisely, if you generate many 95% CI from many data sets, you can expect that the CI will include the true population mean in 95% of the cases and not include the true mean value in the other 5% [5]. Therefore, if the 95% CI interval does not include the null, then the results will be statistically significant at the 0.05 level [7]. Whereas the *p*-value is only interpreted as being either statistically significant or not, the CI has the advantage of providing the range of probable values and allows the reader to understand not just the statistical significance but also the magnitude of any effect [7, 8]. CIs shift the interpretation from a qualitative judgment about the role of chance to a quantitative estimation of the biologic measure of effect [5, 7, 8].

Confidence intervals can be constructed for any desired level of confidence. There is nothing magical about the 95% that is traditionally used, except that it is consistent with the traditional p < 0.05 threshold. If greater confidence is needed, then the intervals can be wider (i.e., 99%) or narrower (i.e., 90%) if less confidence is sufficient. The trade-off is that wider CIs are associated with greater confidence but less precision [5].

As an example, two hypothetical transcranial circle of Willis vascular ultrasound studies in patients with sickle-cell disease describe mean peak systolic velocities of 200 cm/s associated with 70% of vascular diameter stenosis and higher risk of stroke. Both articles reported the same standard deviation (SD) of 50 cm/s. At first glance, both articles appear to provide similar information. However, the size of the confidence interval is a function of the sample size, with narrower confidence intervals for the larger study reflecting greater precision. In the smaller series, the 95% CI was 186–214 cm/s, while in the larger series, the 95% CI was narrower, at 196–204 cm/s [5].

Type II Error

The familiar *p*-value does not provide information as to the probability of a Type II or beta error. A *p*-value greater than 0.05 does not necessarily mean that there is no difference in the underlying population. The size of the sample studied may be too small to detect an important difference even if such a difference does exist. The ability of a study to detect an important difference, if that difference does in fact exist in the underlying population, is called the power of a study. Power analysis can be performed in advance of a research investigation to avoid Type II error.

Power Analysis

Power analysis plays an important role in determining what an adequate sample size is, so that meaningful results can be obtained [9]. Power analysis is the probability of observing an effect in a sample of patients if the specified effect size, or greater, is found in the population [4]. Mathematically, power is defined as 1 minus β (beta), where β is the probability of having a Type II error. Type II errors are commonly referred to as false negatives in a study population. The other type of error is Type I or α (alpha), also known as false positives in a study population [7]. For example, if β is set at 0.10, then the researchers acknowledge they are willing to accept a 10% chance of missing a correlation between abnormal CT angiographic finding and the diagnosis of carotid artery disease. This represents a power of 1 minus 0.10, or 0.90, which represents a 90% probability of finding a correlation of this magnitude.

Ideally, the power should be 100% by setting β at 0. In addition, ideally, α should also be 0. By accomplishing this, false-negative and false-positive results are eliminated, respectively. In practice, however, powers near 100% are rarely achievable, so, at best, a study should reduce the false negatives β and false positives α to a minimum [4, 10]. Achieving an acceptable reduction of false negatives and false positives requires a large subject sample size. Optimal

power, α and β , settings are based on a balance between scientific rigorousness, and the issues of feasibility and cost. For example, assuming an α error of 0.10, your sample size increases from 96 to 118 subjects per study arm (carotid and noncarotid artery disease arms) if you change your desired power from 85% to 90%, respectively [11]. Studies with more complete reporting and better study design will often report the power of the study, for example, by stating that the study has 90% power to detect a difference in sensitivity of 10% between CT angiography and Doppler ultrasound in carotid artery disease. Unfortunately, power calculations are often lacking, and it is left to the reader to determine if a study has sufficient power to interpret if a high *p*-value is actually an indication that a difference does not exist.

What Is Bias?

The risk of an error from bias decreases as the rigorousness of the study design and analysis increases. Randomized controlled trials are considered the best design for minimizing the risk of bias because patients are randomly allocated. This random allocation allows for unbiased distribution of both known and unknown confounding variables between the study groups. However, as described below, even randomized clinical trials are susceptible to some forms of bias. In non-randomized studies, appropriate study design and statistical analysis can only control for known or measurable bias.

Detection of and correction for bias or systematic error in research is a vexing challenge for both researchers and users of the medical literature alike. Maclure and Schneeweiss have identified 10 different levels at which biases can distort the relationship between published study results and truth [12]. Unfortunately, bias is common in published reports [13], and reports with identifiable biases often overestimate the accuracy of diagnostic tests [14]. It is not uncommon for the initial reports on an imaging test to be enthusiastic in the results, but biased in the methods. Subsequent, more rigorous investigation will often refute, or at least diminish the purported effectiveness of a procedure. Careful surveillance for each type of bias is critical but may be a challenge. Well-reported studies will often include a section on limitations of the work, spelling out the potential sources of bias that the investigator acknowledges from a study as well as the likely direction of the bias and steps that may have been taken to overcome this. However, the final determination of whether a research study is sufficiently distorted by bias to be unusable is left to the discretion of the user of the imaging literature. The imaging practitioner must determine if results of a particular study are true, are relevant to a given clinical question, and are sufficient as a basis to change practice [15].

A common type of bias encountered in imaging research is that of *selection bias* [15]. Because a research study cannot include all individuals in the world who have a particular clinical situation, research is conducted on samples. Selection bias can arise if the sample is not a true representation of the relevant underlying clinical population (Fig. 2.2). Numerous subtypes of selection bias have been identified, and it is a challenge to the researcher to avoid all of these biases when performing a study. One particularly severe form of selection bias occurs if the diagnostic test is applied to subjects with a spectrum of disease that differs from the clinically relevant group. The extreme form of this spectrum bias occurs when the diagnostic test is evaluated on subjects with severe disease who are then compared to normal controls. In an evaluation of the effect of bias on study results, Lijmer found the greatest overestimation of test accuracy with this type of spectrum bias [14]. Selection bias is a particular challenge in nonrandomized studies.

A second frequently encountered bias in imaging literature is that of *observer bias* [16, 17], also called test-review bias and diagnosticreview bias [18]. Imaging tests are often subjective. The radiologist interpreting an imaging study forms an impression based on the appearance of the image, not based on an objective number or measurement. This subjective impression can be biased by numerous factors including the radiologist's experience; the context of the interpretation (clinical vs. research setting); the information about the patient's history that is known by the radiologist; the incentives



Fig. 2.2 Population and sample. The target population represents the universe of subjects who are at risk for a particular disease or condition. In this example, all subjects with abdominal pain are at risk for appendicitis. The sample population is the group of eligible subjects available to the investigators. These may be at a single center or group of centers. The sample is the group of subjects who are actually studied. Selection bias occurs when the sample is not truly representative of the study population. How closely the study population reflects the target popu-

lation determines the generalizability of the research. Finally, statistics are used to determine what inference about the target population can be drawn from the sample data. (Reprinted with kind permission of Springer Science + Business Media from Blackmore CC, Medina LS, Ravenel JG, Silvestri GA. Critically Assessing the Literature: Understanding Error and Bias. In Medina LS, Blackmore DD (eds): *Evidence-Based Imaging: Optimizing Imaging in Patient Care*. New York: Springer Science + Business Media, 2006.)

that the radiologist may have, both monetary and otherwise, to produce a particular report; and the memory of a recent experience. But because of all these factors, it is critical that the interpreting physician be blinded to the outcome or gold standard when a diagnostic test or intervention is being assessed. Important distortions in research results have been shown and observers are blinded vs. not blinded. For example, Schulz showed a 17% greater risk reduction in studies with unblinded assessment of outcomes versus those with blinded assessment [19]. In order to obtain objective scientific assessment of an imaging test, all readers should be blinded to other diagnostic tests and final diagnosis, and all patient-identifying marks on the test should be masked. Basically, the research setting should replicate clinical practice as closely as possible. Since the diagnosis is not known when an imaging test is interpreted in clinical practice, it should not be known in the research setting. Observer bias is important for both randomized and nonrandomized studies.

Bias can also be introduced by the *reference standard* used to confirm the final diagnosis, called verification bias. First, the interpretation of

the reference standard must be made without knowledge of the test results. Reference standards, like the diagnostic tests themselves, may have a subjective component and therefore may be affected by knowledge of the results of the diagnostic test. In addition, it is critical that all subjects undergo the same reference standard. The use of different reference standards (called differential reference standard bias) for subjects with different diagnostic test results may falsely elevate both sensitivity and specificity [14, 17]. Of course, sometimes it is not possible or ethical to perform the same reference standard procedure on all subjects. For example, in a metaanalysis of imaging for appendicitis, Terasawa found that all of the identified studies used a different reference standard for subjects with positive imaging (appendectomy and pathological evaluation) than for those with negative imaging (clinical follow-up). It simply wouldn't be ethical to perform appendectomy on all subjects. Likely, the sensitivity and specificity of imaging for appendicitis was overestimated as a result [20]. Verification bias and differential reference standard bias are important in both randomized and nonrandomized studies.

What Are the Inherent Biases in Screening?

Investigations of screening tests are susceptible to an additional set of biases. Screening trials are vulnerable to healthy volunteer bias. For example, in the Prostate, Lung, Colorectal, and Ovarian Screening Trial, the individuals who volunteered to undergo screening were generally healthier and had lower mortality than the general population, even before the screening began. Hence, comparing only those who actually undergo screening to those randomized not to be invited to be screened will cause falsely elevated estimates of screening effectiveness. This bias can be avoided by including all of those invited to be screened, not just those who actually undergo screening [21]. Casecontrol studies are particularly problematic for screening, as screening is a choice in these studies, and people who present for elective screening tend to have better health habits [22]. In assessing the exposure history of cases, including the test on which the diagnosis is made, regardless of whether it is truly screen or symptom detected, can lead to an odds ratio greater than 1 even in the absence of benefit [23]. Similarly, excluding the test on which the diagnosis is made may underestimate screening effectiveness. The magnitude of bias is further reflected in the disease preclinical phase; the longer the preclinical phase, the greater the magnitude of the bias.

Prospective nonrandomized screening trials perform an intervention on subjects, such as screening for lung cancer, and follow them for many years. These studies can give information of the stage distribution and survival from diagnosis of a screened population; however, these measures do not allow an accurate comparison to an unscreened group due to lead time, length time, and overdiagnosis bias [24] (Fig. 2.3). *Lead time bias* results



Fig. 2.3 Screening biases. For this figure, cancers are assumed to grow at a continuous rate until they reach a size at which death of the subject occurs. At a small size, the cancers may be evident on screening but not yet evident clinically. This is the preclinical screen detectable phase. Screening is potentially helpful if it detects cancer in this phase. After further growth, the cancer will be clinically evident. Even if the growth and outcome of the cancer is unaffected by screening, merely detecting the cancer earlier will increase apparent survival. This is the screening lead time. In addition, slower growing cancers (such

as C) will exist in the preclinical screen detectable phase for longer than faster growing cancers (such as B). Therefore, screening is more likely to detect more indolent cancers, a phenomenon known as length bias. (Reprinted with kind permission of Springer Science + Business Media from Blackmore CC, Medina LS, Ravenel JG, Silvestri GA. Critically Assessing the Literature: Understanding Error and Bias. In Medina LS, (eds): Evidence-Based Imaging: Blackmore DD Optimizing Imaging in Patient Care. New York: Springer Science + Business Media, 2006.)

from the earlier detection of the disease which leads to longer time from diagnosis and an apparent survival advantage but does not truly impact the date of death. In effect, individuals live longer with the disease as diagnosis is made earlier, but still die at the same age. Length time bias relates to the virulence of tumors. More indolent or slowly growing tumors will persist longer at a size that can be detected by screening but is not yet clinically evident (referred to as the preclinical screen detectable phase) longer than faster-growing tumors that are more likely to be detected by symptoms. Thus, screen-detected tumors will tend to be less aggressive even at the same size, when compared to clinically detected tumors. This disproportionally assigns more indolent disease to the intervention group in screening trials and results in the appearance of a benefit. Overdiagnosis is the most extreme form of length time bias in which a disease is detected and "cured" but is so indolent it would never have caused symptoms during life and therefore, in the absence of screening, would never have been diagnosed. Thus, survival from diagnosis alone is not an appropriate measure of the effectiveness of screening [25].

For this reason, a randomized control trial (RCT) with disease-specific mortality as an endpoint is the preferred methodology. Randomization should even out the selection process in both arms, eliminating the bias of case-control studies and allow direct comparison of groups who were invited to undergo the intervention and those who were not, to see if the intervention lowers deaths due to the target disease. The disadvantage of the RCT is that it takes many years and is expensive to perform. There are two additional biases that can occur in RCTs and are important to understand: *sticky diagnosis* and *slippery linkage* [26]. Because the target disease is more likely to be detected in a screened population, it is more likely to be listed as a cause of death, even if not the true cause. As such, the diagnosis "sticks" and tends to underestimate the true value of the test. On the other hand, screening may set into motion a series of events in order to diagnose and treat the illness. If these procedures remotely lead to mortality, say a myocardial infarction during surgery with death several months later, the linkage of the cause of death to the screening may no longer be obvious (slippery linkage). Because the death is not appropriately assigned to the target disease, the value of screening may be overestimated. For this reason, in addition to disease-specific mortality, all-cause mortality should also be evaluated in the context of screening trials [26].

Because of these biases in screening trials, it important not to focus on irrelevant metrics, including survival, test sensitivity, disease prevalence, and detection of early stage disease. All of these are susceptible to bias that may make an ineffective screening test appear effective. Only disease-specific and all-cause mortality reduction (from invitation to screen or intention to treat analysis) are valid as measures of the effectiveness of screening trials [27].

Qualitative Literature Summary

The potential for error and bias makes the process of critically assessing a journal article complex and challenging, and no investigation is perfect. Producing an overall summation of the quality of a research report is difficult. However, there are grading schemes that provide a useful estimation of the value of a research report for guiding clinical practice. The method used in this textbook is derived from that of Kent [28] and is shown in Table 2.1. Use of such a grading scheme is by nature an oversimplification. However, such simple guidelines can provide a useful quick overview of the quality of a research report.

 Table 2.1 Evidence classification for evaluation of a study

Level 1—Strong evidence:

Studies with broad generalizability to most patients suspected of having the disease of concern: a prospective, blinded comparison of a diagnostic test result with a well-defined final diagnosis in an unbiased sample when assessing diagnostic accuracy or blinded randomized control trials when assessing therapeutic impact or patient outcomes. Well-designed meta-analysis based on level 1 or 2 studies.

Level 2—Moderate evidence:

Prospective or retrospective studies with narrower spectrum of generalizability, with only a few flaws that are well described so their impact can be assessed but still requiring a blinded study of diagnostic accuracy on an unbiased sample. This includes well-designed cohort or case-control studies and randomized trials for therapeutic effects or patient outcomes.

Table 2.1 (continued)

Level 5—Limitea evidence	Level	! 3—	Limited	evid	ence
--------------------------	-------	------	---------	------	------

Diagnostic accuracy studies with several flaws in research methods, small sample sizes, or incomplete reporting OR nonrandomized comparisons for therapeutic impact or patient outcomes.

Level 4—Insufficient evidence:

Studies with multiple flaws in research methods, case series, descriptive studies, or expert opinions without substantiating data.

(Reprinted with kind permission of Springer Science + Business Media from Blackmore CC, Medina LS, Ravenel JG, Silvestri GA. Critically Assessing the Literature: Understanding Error and Bias. In Medina LS, Blackmore DD (eds): *Evidence-Based Imaging: Optimizing Imaging in Patient Care*. New York: Springer Science + Business Media, 2006.)

Conclusion

In summary, critical analysis of a research publication can be a challenging task. The reader must consider the potential for Type I and Type II random error as well as systematic error introduced by biases including selection bias, observer bias, and reference standard bias. Screening includes an additional set of challenges related to the healthy volunteer effect, lead time, length bias, and overdiagnosis.

References

- 1. Moher D, Schulz K, Altman D. JAMA. 2001;285:1987–91.
- Bossuyt PM, Reitsma J, Bruns D, et al. Acad Radiol. 2003;10:664–9.

- Davidoff F, Batalden P, Stevens D, et al. Qual Saf Health Care. 2008;17S1:i3–9.
- 4. Hulley SB, Cummings SR. Designing clinical research. Baltimore: Williams and Wilkins; 1998.
- 5. Medina L, Zurakowski D. Radiology. 2003;226: 297–301.
- 6. Gallagher E. Acad Emerg Med. 1999;6:1084-7.
- Lang T, Secic M. How to report statistics in medicine. Philadelphia: American College of Physicians; 1997.
- 8. Gardener M, Altman D. Br Med J. 1986;292:746-50.
- Medina L, Aguirre E, Zurakowski D. Neuroimaging Clin Am. 2003;13:157–65.
- 10. Medina L. AJNR. 1999;20:1584–96.
- 11. Donner A. Stat Med. 1984;3:199–214.
- 12. Maclure M, Schneeweiss S. Epidemiology. 2001;12: 114–22.
- 13. Reid MC, Lachs MS, Feinstein AR. JAMA. 1995;274:645–51.
- 14. Lijmer JG, Mol BW, Heisterkamp S, et al. JAMA. 1999;282:1061–6.
- 15. Blackmore C. Acad Radiol. 2004;11:134-40.
- 16. Ransohoff DF, Feinstein AR. NEJM. 1978;299: 926–30.
- 17. Black WC. AJR. 1990;154:17-22.
- 18. Begg CB, McNeil BJ. Radiology. 1988;167:565-9.
- Schulz K, Chalmers I, Hayes R, et al. JAMA. 1995;273:408–12.
- Terasawa T, Blackmore CC, Bent S, et al. Ann Intern Med. 2004;141:537–46.
- 21. Pinsky PF, Miller A, Kramer BS, et al. Am J Epidemiol. 2007;165:874–81.
- 22. Marcus P. Lung Cancer. 2003;41:37–9.
- 23. Hosek R, Flanders W, Sasco A. Am J Epidemiol. 1996;143:193–201.
- 24. Patz E, Goodman P, Bepler G. N Engl J Med. 2000;343:1627–33.
- 25. Black WC, Welch HG. AJR. 1997;168:3-11.
- Black W, Haggstrom D, Welch H. J Natl Cancer Inst. 2002;94:167–73.
- Wegwarth O, Schwartz LM, Woloshin S, et al. Ann Intern Med. 2012;156:340–9.
- Kent DL, Haynor DR, Longstreth WT, et al. Ann Intern Med. 1994;120:856–71.

3

Information Systems in Emergency Department Diagnostic Imaging

Jamlik-Omari Johnson and Nabile M. Safdar

Key Points

- Medical imaging greatly contributes to overall healthcare spending.
- Imaging in the emergency department (ED) setting is an area of continued growth.
- Health information technology (HIT) can help providers use imaging resources more appropriately and efficiently.
- HIT can help imagers provide services in an efficient, safe, and effective manner throughout the imaging value chain from inquiry to completion.
- HIT has the potential to bring value to multiple stakeholders in the emergency department setting.

Definitions, Trends, and Use

Health information technology (HIT) is an umbrella term applied to information technology in the healthcare sector. It broadly encompasses

J.-O. Johnson (🖂) · N.M. Safdar

Department of Radiology and Imaging Sciences, Emory University School of Medicine, Emory University Hospital, Atlanta, GA, USA e-mail: Jamlik.johnson@emoryhealthcare.org; nmsafda@emory.edu the management of health information across computerized systems and provides a secure exchange between consumers, providers, payers, governmental, and quality entities. Within the context of this discussion, HIT includes but is not limited to:

- *Electronic health record (EHR) or electronic medical record (EMR):* a computerized record of patient health information intended for clinical care. While these terms are sometimes used interchangeably, EHRs are considered by many to have a greater scope, potentially encompassing information from multiple EMRs.
- *Health information exchange (HIE)*: a communication network that mobilizes healthcare information between separate organizations within a region, community, or hospital system.
- *Picture archiving and communications systems (PACS)*: a HIT that provides storage and access to medical images from multiple sources. Implementations vary widely.
- *Computerized provider order entry* (*CPOE*): the electronic entry of medical practitioner instruction for the treatment of patients. The instructions are communicated over a computer network to the parties (e.g., radiology, pharmacy, and nursing) responsible for fulfilling the request.
- *Clinical decision support (CDS)*: tools to enhance decision-making in clinical workflow.

Check for updates

[©] Springer International Publishing AG, part of Springer Nature 2018

A. Kelly et al. (eds.), *Evidence-Based Emergency Imaging*, Evidence-Based Imaging, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-67066-9_3

CDS provides clinicians, staff, and patients with appropriately filtered, individualized information and knowledge. The tools enhance appropriate decision-making and clinical workflow. CDS can be geared toward radiologists or their nonimaging colleagues.

- Vendor neutral archives (VNAs): medical imaging technology in which documents, images, or other clinical data are stored with methods that enable flexible query, data consolidation, and multiple points of integration with other related systems.
- *Natural language processing (NLP)*: a field dealing with the automated processing and meaning of speech and text.

Over the span of this millennium, virtually every major industry has integrated computerization into its workflow to automate and streamline its processes. The purchase of virtually any product or service from the ease of a laptop or smartphone without leaving the comfort of home or the office is commonplace. If one decides to venture into a traditional brick and mortar store, computers can assist in price checks and self-checkout. Online education provides flexible distance learning opportunities. Despite the strong computerized presence in many sectors, the medical field largely lacks tightly integrated computerization. The American healthcare system is at the same time massive, fragmented, and potentially dangerous. New scientific evidence is not easily integrated into clinical practice [1]. Simple technologies commonplace in other industries are novel or largely absent in medicine. As Menachemi and Collum point out, "despite these advances in our society, the majority of patients are given handwritten medication prescriptions, very few patients are able to email their physician or even schedule an appointment to see a provider without speaking to a live receptionist" [2]. These stark differences in the adoption rates of computerization were not lost on healthcare advocates and lawmakers. In fact, healthcare payers, advocates, policymakers, and consumers identified robust health information systems as a critical component to modernizing the healthcare industry. As part of the 2009 American Recovery

and Reinvestment Act (ARRA), the Health Information Technology for Economic and Clinical Health (HITECH) Act provided incentives for providers to adopt meaningful electronic health record systems that could provide functionalities to reduce errors, contain costs, and improve efficiencies.

Healthcare information technology (HIT) has the potential to improve quality by increasing disease surveillance and adherence to guidelines, decreasing medical and medication errors, and improving efficiency. Much of HIT has focused on primary and secondary preventative care with the major benefit coming in the form of more appropriate utilization of care. However, additional benefits may come in the form of decreased time of care and improved safety (fewer adverse, sentinel, or preventable malpractice events) [3]. One in 50 hospitalized patients experiences a preventable adverse event, and an estimated 108,000 patients die annually from iatrogenic injury [4]. Zuccotti and colleagues quantified the impact of clinical decision support (CDS) systems and other forms of HIT. They estimated at least a 50% reduction of malpractice events and an indemnity savings of over \$40 million [3].

Overall Cost to Society

US healthcare expenditures grew 3.6% and exceeded 17% of gross domestic product in 2013. Spending topped \$2.9 trillion or \$9255 per person [5]. Imaging was a major contributor to overall healthcare costs representing approximately 14% of Medicare Part B expenditures. Imaging in the emergent setting represents not only a significant portion of overall imaging but also an area of continued growth [6].

During the first decade of this century, policymakers, advocates, and payers noted that imaging services were the most rapidly growing field of all physician services [7]. The escalating costs associated with increased imaging led to the adoption of various techniques to quell this unsustainable growth curve and to contain costs. Measures included reimbursement cuts, cost sharing with consumers (higher deductibles and co-payments), pre-authorizations, code bundling, and HIT (most often in the form of computer decision support). While these aggressive measures succeeded in curbing the growth of advance imaging in outpatient and inpatient settings, imaging in the emergency department (ED) continued its rapid expansion undeterred by preventative measures [8]. Levin et al. reported that during a 10-year period (2002-2012), radiography (XR) utilization increased 29%, computed tomography (CT) increased 159%, ultrasound (US) increased 121%, and magnetic resonance imaging (MRI) increased 264%. In 2012, ED imaging represented 14% of all Medicare fee for service imaging; however, researchers concede this number is an underestimate as it does not account for patients who are imaged in the ER and subsequently admitted to the hospital inpatient service [9]. In 2008, upward of 95% of all ED imaging was interpreted by radiologists [10].

The volume and continued growth of imaging in the emergency setting suggest untapped opportunities for radiologists and ED providers to collaborate on imaging utilization. A variety of mechanisms have been proposed and include the development of, adoption of, and adherence to meaningful clinical decision support rules for imaging in the ED setting; increased awareness, education, and outreach to providers in the emergent care setting regarding appropriate imaging criteria and overutilized, low-yield imaging examinations (e.g., American College of Radiology (ACR) Appropriateness Criteria and Choosing Wisely) [11, 12]; and the integration of informatics, such as computerized CDS, into the routine ED clinical workflow. Despite its continued growth, imaging creates value for providers, patients, and payers when used appropriately.

When properly applied, medical imaging in the emergent setting facilitates accurate diagnosis and allows rapid patient triage. HIT can provide an efficient, effective, and robust healthcare delivery cornerstone. Within the imaging sphere and for the radiologist, HIT has the potential to not only help address issues related to imaging utilization but image planning, acquisition, interpretation, communication, and follow-up.

Goals of Information Systems in Emergency Imaging

In emergency settings, reaching the correct diagnosis in a timely fashion is critical to maximizing health outcomes. In its report, Improving Diagnosis in Health Care, the Institute of Medicine laid out its recommendations for improving the diagnostic process, including ensuring that "health information technologies support patients and healthcare professionals in the diagnostic process" [13]. The diagnostic imaging process involves value-added technologies at every step, including forming a diagnostic inquiry, performing a diagnostic procedure, accurately establishing a diagnostic result, and completion of that process, including communication, follow-up, and tracking of outcomes (Fig. 3.1). With this framework in mind, we will explore the potential use and state of the art of health information technologies most often utilized in emergency settings.

Methodology

A MEDLINE search was performed using PubMed research publications with the following keywords: imaging, utilization, emergency, radi-



Fig. 3.1 The diagnostic imaging process. *CPOE* clinical provider order entry, *PACS* picture archiving and communications system, *VNA* vendor neutral archives

ology, medicine, department, informatics, health information, technology, systems, computer, and clinical decision support. The search covered a 10-year period from May 2005 to May 2015. Additional articles were identified by reviewing the reference lists of relevant publications.

Discussion of Issues

Forming a Diagnostic Inquiry: HIEs, CPOE, and CDS

Summary of Evidence Although impeded by questions of financial viability, HIEs have the potential to reduce redundant imaging in emergency settings. When implemented well, the combination of CPOE and CDS can improve adherence to guidelines for the utilization of advanced imaging [6].

Supporting Evidence Achieving improved health outcomes in emergency care requires effective collaboration between members of the clinical care team, including emergency providers and radiologists. However, emergency care providers face several challenges when accurately diagnosing their patients. Due to the nature of emergency and urgent care, patients in need of rapid diagnosis may not have an existing medical record readily available where they present. These patients may have received their careand previous imaging-elsewhere. The lack of information about a patient's longitudinal health record can lead to redundant or unnecessary imaging that is requested only due to a paucity of available information. Well-implemented health information exchanges (HIEs) can remedy this conundrum by providing emergency care providers with a patient's previous medical notes, laboratory test results, and diagnostic imaging reports performed at other local or regional facilities. In some settings, HIEs have been shown to reduce redundant imaging or unindicated imaging in such settings as headache or back pain, reducing healthcare-related costs while maintaining or improving health outcomes [14–16]. Other investigations have questioned the utility or long-term

financial viability of HIEs, even with state or federal support [17, 18]. The success of HIEs in the United States has been variable, and its ongoing role in helping to manage emergency imaging remains uncertain. While it may not be particularly challenging for emergency providers to differentiate the strengths and weaknesses of basic imaging modalities, navigating the complexities of advanced imaging with a myriad of protocols in a time-sensitive setting may pose unique challenges. The increasing utilization of computerized physician order entry (CPOE) and clinical decision support (CDS) in emergency settings seems likely, despite some ongoing uncertainty regarding regulatory oversight of CDS software [19].

CPOE with CDS has long been available to optimize the safety and effectiveness of ordering medication. Depending on the implementation and setting, this strategy has had mixed results, in some cases improving medication safety and in others having deleterious effects [20–22]. Within the imaging strata, CPOE and CDS could follow similar patterns. Initial attempts to demonstrate the utility of imaging CDS in clinical settings were impeded when a significant fraction of imaging orders did not successfully map to an imaging appropriateness guideline, limiting utility and engendering dissatisfaction among users [23]. However, in other settings, the combination of CPOE and imaging CDS have been broadly accepted by users and improved adherence to guidelines for the use of advanced imaging [24]. With the proper attention to provider workflow and user interface and adequate integration of evidence-based guidelines, CDS for advanced imaging has the potential to reduce unnecessary imaging and ensure appropriate utilization.

CDS has the potential to improve efficiency and appropriateness by delivering knowledge at the point of care to inform clinical decisionmaking. Currently, wide practice variations among providers, practices, health systems, and geographic regions result in underuse, overuse, and misuse of imaging technology [25]. Practice variation increases the likelihood of inefficient and suboptimal care delivery. Variations in clinical practice may result from a number of sources including knowledge gap about the clinical evidence, information gap about prior imaging, underestimated risks of recurrent radiation, the practice of defensive medicine, and a disconnect between provider accountability and the enterprise financial model [26].

Opportunities for clinical decision support in emergency departments are numerous. Focus areas include appropriate imaging, patient safety, and reporting quality. CDS must provide evidencebased clinical information about the appropriateness of the exam to the provider at the time of ordering. If an examination is inappropriate, recommendations for appropriate care (alternative imaging or no imaging) should be provided. When multiple options for imaging exist, a ranking of the most appropriate examination given the clinical scenario should be provided [26-29]. Expanding beyond the realm of exam appropriateness, CDS plays a role in patient safety. Well-integrated systems that interface with the patient's EMR can provide clinicians with real-time alerts regarding patient renal function, allergies, or other pertinent clinical data. Radiation safety reminders and alerts can also be embedded in CDS. A CDS system may be viewed simply as tool to help ordering clinicians; however, well-designed and properly integrated systems may also benefit the radiologist at the time of reporting. Radiologists' practice patterns also vary particularly when it comes to follow-up imaging recommendations for incidental findings [30–32]. CDS can help to appropriately standardize radiologist recommendations reducing variability and improving care.

Speed and functionality are categorically important features of an effective CDS [26]:

- 1. *Speed:* The relevant information must be delivered in real time and easily accessible to the end user.
- Functionality: The system must be easy to use, navigate, and comprehend. Duplicate data entry is eliminated. CDS is embedded in the workflow and integrated with other information systems. The information must be actionable, evidence based, and up to date. The system allows for audits, feedback, and modification.

CDS can be a useful tool in appropriate imaging utilization and improved care delivery in the emergent setting.

The Diagnostic Procedure: Optimization, Protocoling, and Radiation Management

Summary of Evidence Once imaging is required for an emergent diagnosis, preparation is required to ensure modalities are optimized, imaging protocols efficiently answer clinical questions, and imaging-associated risk is minimized. Leadership in emergency imaging must ensure resources are dedicated to optimizing processes, including the deployment of appropriate HIT tools to communicate appropriate modality protocols and to minimize radiation exposure.

Supporting Evidence Emergency imaging is time sensitive. As the integration of imaging into pathways for acute stroke, pneumonia, and other conditions deepens, optimization of workflows to expedite imaging and to deliver results will involve technologists, nurses, administrators, radiologists, other physicians, and allied healthcare providers. Efforts to maximize the valueadded portions of this process and to eliminate waste will require a multifaceted approach, which may include workflow optimization, maintaining adequate human resources, and implementing tools such as digital whiteboards, instant messaging, or web forms [33].

When working together with physicists and technologists, emergency radiologists can optimize imaging protocols by indication and patient characteristics to balance speed and image quality while reducing risks from unnecessary radiation and contrast [34–36]. A number of techniques to reduce CT dose have been implemented while maintaining diagnostic accuracy [37–39]. Some patients may receive a significant portion of their care from various emergency departments; therefore, tracking and reporting radiation doses across encounters could alert provider teams to radiation risks that otherwise may not be detected [40–42].

The Diagnostic Result: PACS, VNAs, CAD, and CDS for Radiologists

Summary of Evidence PACS continue to evolve to better support a spectrum of uses, including advanced processing, remote viewing, and interpretation. While several computer-aided detection and diagnostic tools have shown promise, the lack of regulatory approval for diagnosis, vendor support, and reimbursement models remains obstacles for widespread adoption. Clinical decision support for radiologists at the point of interpretation is becoming more widespread.

Supporting Evidence Following the acquisition of imaging data, activities in the imaging value chain should maximize interpretive accuracy and efficiency through well-designed interpretive user interfaces, image processing systems, and clinical decision support designed for practicing emergency radiologists and other providers.

Picture archiving and communications systems (PACS) have long served as the primary systems used for imaging interpretation. Key functions typically found in a traditional PACS include worklist functionality, a diagnostic viewer, and storage for imaging-related data. Most PACS will provide integrated post-processing functionality. As other systems mature in their ability to provide such utility, we are seeing a shift from the current model. Increasingly, electronic medical records (EMRs) are integrating more imaging-centric modules such as worklist capability, integrated clinical context, diagnostic viewing, and voice recognition. The maturing imaging-related capabilities of EMRs in combination with the advent of tools such as diagnostic zero footprint viewers and vendor neutral archives (VNAs) enable more creative combinations of applied technology for emergency imagers who wish to add value from any location or setting, whether in the traditional reading room for a primary interpretation, at their home diagnostic workstation, or with a portable device for consultation when outside the hospital [43].

Traditionally, those desiring advanced image processing such as 3D surface-shaded displays

had to rely on dedicated advanced visualization workstations. Such functionality has been incorporated into PACS or other lightweight viewers, either through inherent capabilities of the viewer or a deep integration with an advanced visualization platform. While many basic reformats, such as orthogonal multiplanar reformats (MPRs), are processed by CT or MR technologists, ED radiologists should expect to be able to perform more advanced reformats of imaging data at the workstation on demand [44]. The most current diagnostic viewers offer integrated 3D reconstruction capabilities without the need to install locally any software, making them available to anyone with access to a secure connection and a browser [45]. We should anticipate the widespread availability of systems which allow remote viewing of any case with full post-processing capabilities through any device as these technologies obtain greater market penetration.

While the potential of ubiquitous computeraided detection and diagnosis systems has generated much discussion, the applications which have achieved widespread adoption have focused on the detection and characterization of malignant processes such as breast, lung, and colon cancers. There is an increasing body of work describing techniques to detect urgent diagnoses likely to be discovered by an emergency radiologist. Such image processing algorithms have shown some promise in the ability to detect intracranial hemorrhage on CT scans of the head, detect coronary pathology, or detect ischemia in the brain or bowel [46–49]. While these techniques show some promise, adoption in clinical settings is still difficult because the market has not demanded support for these technologies by major vendors. The lack of regulatory approval for diagnosis, vendor support, and reimbursement models remains obstacles for widespread adoption.

A class of tools apart from computer-aided detection and diagnosis systems is being developed to provide decision support to radiologists at the time of interpretation. These tools focus on delivery of appropriate knowledge through textual resources, checklists, and guidelines to radiologists responsible for a wide range of clinical expertise [50]. These resources emphasize a range of conditions that emergency radiologists may encounter, from non-emergent conditions such as the appropriate management of lung nodules to more acute clinical scenarios such as vertebral compression fractures [51]. Delivery of such decision support tools may be integrated with existing clinical systems or available on a mobile device [52–54]. To date, the number of such solutions catered to emergency imaging has been limited but is expected to increase as demand for "just-in-time" decision support for radiologists grows.

Completing the Diagnostic Process: Structured Reporting, NLP, and CTRM

Summary of Evidence Critical test result management systems have had variable success in helping emergency imagers manage critical and important incidental findings in diverse practice settings. The combination of structured reporting and natural language processing (NLP) shows some promise for automatically detecting the presence of critical findings, reporting discrepancies, or identifying outcomes. Increasing utilization of structured reporting and NLP may help emergency imagers participate in large-scale analytics using "big data" strategies.

Supporting Evidence Once a patient's emergency imaging is displayed, processed, and interpreted, the next steps in the imaging value chain require a radiologist to effectively communicate results to the appropriate parties. While voice recognition software has largely displaced the role of transcriptionists, the adoption and maturity of associated technologies such as structured reporting, NLP, critical result management, and incidental result management systems vary greatly by location.

Structured reporting and NLP are methods for augmenting the semantic content of a radiology report. Advantages of structured reporting may include improved report completeness for clinical and charge capture purposes, improved standardization between different authors within the same ED radiology group, and improved referring provider satisfaction [55]. While structured reporting is typically initiated by the reporting provider at the time of report initiation, NLP is utilized once a report has been authored. NLP techniques have been utilized to automatically classify CT reports in the emergency setting with some success [56]. NLP has been incorporated into reporting systems for radiologist decision support for detecting laterality or gender discrepancies within radiology reports or for identifying critical results such as pneumothorax, testicular torsion, or malpositioned lines and tubes within reports [57–60].

The automated reporting of critical results has long been sought after by radiologists. Commercial systems to help with the task of reporting and managing critical results have been marketed for several years. Some aim to facilitate the immediate communication of critical results according to the preferences of the referring provider [61]. However, if the patient has been admitted or discharged or if the original referring provider is offshift, the radiologist and referring providers alike can quickly become frustrated with such systems. Other commercially available systems create lists to help facilitate the work of a dedicated employee tasked to deliver critical results in a timely fashion, with or without a computerized workflow management system [62, 63]. In some cases, rule-based NLP algorithms may be used to facilitate the creation and curation of these communication worklists. These systems rely on a human to deal with the "musical chairs" problem that occurs when numerous providers care for patients during different portions of their interactions with the medical system, regardless of the original requesting provider. In the emergency setting, delivery of important incidental findings, such as a worrisome pulmonary nodule, can be even more challenging. The referring ED provider may not be the best provider to manage and follow that result. The patient's primary care physician is entirely removed from the emergency setting [64]. Mechanisms similar to those seen for managing critical results are now available commercially.

When combined, structured reporting and NLP techniques can enable the automated classification

of text reports that otherwise would require a human to decipher their meaning. The potential for automated processes to determine the meaning of radiology reports could enable better approaches to outcomes and correlation with other sources of data, such as genomics or pathology [65]. Furthermore, a failure to leverage structured reporting and NLP where appropriate may leave much radiologic report data undecipherable without human intervention, effectively limiting its full involvement in the impending "big data" revolution in healthcare [66].

Improving radiologists' performance over time and demonstrating the value of imaging are dependent on the ability of imaging to be linked to outcomes. To date, there have been challenges in categorizing the nature of text-based radiology reports and linking results to outcomes. However, there has been progress in the development of systems which can alert radiologists to patient outcomes related to studies they have interpreted [67]. Such advances, along with the promise of big data in healthcare, suggest that demonstrating the value of imaging and the performance of individual radiologists in a more facile manner may be something we can look forward to in the future [68, 69].

Take-Home Figure

Figure 3.1 summarizes the various components of the imaging process.

Take-Home Points

- Information systems that support diagnostic imaging in emergency settings have the potential to improve efficiency, quality, and patient safety while moderating costs.
- The imaging value chain includes forming a diagnostic inquiry, performing a diagnostic procedure, establishing a diagnostic result, and completing communication and follow-up tasks. This cycle serves as a useful framework to assess existing information systems and emerging technologies.

• Information systems will enable health systems to track, assess, and analyze their impact, adoption, meaningful use, and barriers.

References

- Chaudhry B, Wang J, Wu S, et al. Ann Intern Med. 2006;144:742–52.
- Menachemi N, Collum T. Risk Manage Healthc Policy. 2011;4:47–55.
- 3. Zuccoti G, Maloney FL, Feblowitz J, et al. Appl Clin Inform. 2014;5(3):746–56.
- 4. Schenkel S. Acad Emerg Med. 2000;7(11):204-22.
- www.cms.gov/research-statistics-data-and-systems/ statistics-trends-and-reports/nationalhealthexpenddata/nationalhealthaccountshistorical.html
- Blackmore C, Mecklenburg R, Kaplan G. J Am Coll Radiol. 2011;8:19–25.
- 7. Igleart J. N Engl J Med. 2009;360:1030-7.
- Levin DC, Rao VM, Parker L. Health Aff. 2010;29(1):189–95.
- Levin D, Rao VM, Parker L, et al. J Am Coll Radiol. 2014;11:1044–7.
- Rao VM, Levin D, Parker L, et al. J Am Coll Radiol. 2011;8:706–9.
- 11. American College of Radiology. ACR Appropriateness Criteria. http://www.acr.org/Quality-Safety/ Appropriateness-Criteria
- Choosing Wisely. An Initiative of the American Board of Internal Medicine (ABIM). http://www.choosingwisely.org
- National Academies of Sciences, Engineering, and Medicine. Improving diagnosis in health care. Washington, DC: The National Academies Press; 2015.
- Yaraghi N. J Am Med Inform Assoc. 2015;22(6):1169–72.
- Bailey JE, Wan JY, Mabry LM, et al. J Gen Intern Med. 2013;28(2):176–83.
- Bailey JE, Pope RA, Elliot EC, et al. Ann Emerg Med. 2013;62(1):16–24.
- 17. Adler-Milstein J, Bates DW, Jha AK. Health Aff. 2013;32(8):1486–92.
- Rahurkar S, Vest JR, Menachemi N. Health Aff. 2015;34(3):477–83.
- Yang YT, Thompson BM. J Am Coll Radiol. 2015;12(7):672–5.
- Ranji SR, Rennke S. Wachter RM. BMJ Qual Saf. 2014;23(9):773–80.
- Middleton B, Bloomrosen M, Dente MA, et al. J Am Med Inform Assoc. 2013;20(e1):e2–8.
- 22. Koppel R, Metlay JP, Cohen A, et al. JAMA. 2005;293(10):1197–203.
- Timbie JW, Hussey PS, Burgette LF, et al. Medicare imaging demonstration final evaluation: report to congress. Santa Monica, CA: Rand Corporation; 2014.

- 24. Gupta A, Ip IK, Raja AS, et al. J Am Med Inform. 2014;21(e2):e347–51.
- Song YS, Skinner J, Bynum J, et al. N Engl J Med. 2010;363:45–53.
- Ip IK, Khorasani R. Decision support in diagnostic radiology. In: Medina LS, et al., editors. Evidence-based neuroimaging diagnosis and treatment. New York: Springer Science+Business Media; 2013. p. 51–5.
- 27. Cordero L, Kuehn L, Kumar RR, et al. J Perinatol. 2004;24(2):88–93.
- Bates DW, Kuperman G, Rittenberg E, et al. Am J Med. 1999;196:144–50.
- 29. Bates DW, Cohen M, Leape LL, et al. J Am Med Inform Assoc. 2001;8(4):299–308.
- Hanna TN, Shekhani H, Zygmont ME, et al. Emerg Radiol. 2016;23(2):169–74.
- Ip IK, Mortele KJ, Prevedello LM, et al. Radiology. 2011;259(1):136–41.
- 32. Macari M, Megibow AJ. Radiology. 2011;259:20-3.
- Boland GW, Duszak R. J Am Coll Radiol. 2015;12(10):1073–5.
- Kofler JM, Cody DD, Morin RL. J Am Coll Radiol. 2014;11(3):267–70.
- 35. Szczykutowicz TP, Bour RK, Pozniak M, et al. J Appl Clin Med Phys. 2015;16(2):5023.
- Szczykutowicz TP, Siegelman J. J Am Coll Radiol. 2015;12(8):808–14.
- Katsura M, Matsuda I, Akahane M. et al. Investig Radiol. 2013;48(4):206–12.
- Geyer LL, Schoepf J, Meinel FG, et al. Radiology. 2015;276(2):339–57.
- Moore CL, Daniels B, Ghita M, et al. Ann Emerg Med. 2015;65(2):189–98.
- Goenka AH, Dong F, Wildman B, et al. J Am Coll Radiol. 2015;12(7):703–10.
- MacGregor K, Li I, Dowdell T, et al. Radiology. 2015;276(2):507–17.
- 42. Lee E, Goo HW, Lee JY. Pediatr Radiol. 2015;45(9):1282–92.
- 43. Duong PA, Little BP. Semin Ultrasound CT MRI. 2014;35(4):322–30.
- 44. Dennison D. J Digit Imaging. 2014;27(1):7-11.
- Wang KC, Filice RW, Philbin JF, et al. J Digit Imaging. 2011;24(6):1096–102.
- Parikh A, Mehta N. PACS: next generation. Proc. SPIE 9418, Medical Imaging 2015: PACS and Imaging

Informatics: Next Generation and Innovations; 2015. Available from http://spie.org/Publications/ Proceedings/Paper/10.1117/12.2081987

- 47. Chan T, Huang HK. Acad Radiol. 2008;15(3):290-9.
- Abramowicz AJ, Daubert MA, Malhotra V, et al. Heart Int. 2013;8(1):e2.
- 49. Tang FH, Ng DK, Chow HK. Comput Biol Med. 2011;41(7):529–36.
- 50. Tsunoyama T, Pham TD, Fujita T, et al. Biomed Eng Online. 2014;13(1):S3.
- 51. Stivaros SM, Gledson A, Nenadic G, et al. Br J Radiol. 2010;83(995):904–14.
- Wang KC, Jeanmenne A, Weber GM, et al. J Digit Imaging. 2011;24(3):507–15.
- 53. Morgan MB, Branstetter BF, House CC, et al. J Am Coll Radiol. 2011;8(7):497–500.
- 54. Kahn CE, Santos A, Thao C, et al. J Digit Imaging. 2007;20(1):6–16.
- 55. Székely A, Talanow R, Bágyi P. Eur J Radiol. 2013;82(5):829–36.
- 56. Marcovici PA, Taylor GA. Am J Roentgenol. 2014;203(6):1265–71.
- 57. Yadav K, Sarioglu E, Smith M, et al. Acad Emerg Med. 2013;20(8):848–54.
- Demner-Fushman D, Chapman WW, McDonald CJ. J Biomed Inform. 2009;42(5):760–72.
- Minn MJ, Zandieh AR, Filice RW. J Digit Imaging. 2015;28(4):492–8.
- Lakhani P, Kim W, Langlotz CP. J Digit Imaging. 2012;25(1):30–6.
- Browning T, Kasper J, Rofsky NM, et al. BMJ Qual Saf. 2013;22(2):168–75.
- 62. Towbin AJ, Hall S, Moskovitz J, et al. Am J Roentgenol. 2011;196(1):W48–51.
- Yetisgen-Yildiz M, Gunn ML, Xia F, et al. J Biomed Inform. 2013;46(2):354–62.
- Hayes SA, Breen M, McLaughlin PD, et al. J Am Coll Radiol. 2014;11(8):791–5.
- 65. Jaffe CC. Radiology. 2012;264(2):329-31.
- 66. Green DE, Rapp EJ. Radiographics. 2013;33(3):859–60.
- Alkasab TK, Harris MA, Zalis ME, et al. J Digit Imaging. 2010;23(6):658–65.
- 68. Pentecost MD. J Am Coll Radiol. 2015;12(2):129.
- 69. Bates DW, Saria S, Ohno-Machado L, et al. Health Aff (Millwood). 2014;33(7):1123–31.



4

The Consequences of Inappropriate Use of Emergency Imaging

Elizabeth K. Weidman and Michael L. Loftus

Key Points

- Utilization of medical imaging in the emergency department has increased in recent decades (moderate evidence).
- Medical radiation accounts for the largest percentage of artificial exposure to ionizing radiation (moderate evidence).
- A direct link between low-level radiation from diagnostic imaging and cancer development has not been proven. However, there is evidence suggesting increased risk of leukemia and brain cancer in children exposed to cumulative CT radiation doses of 50–60 mGy. Most estimates of long-term effects of low-level radiation exposure (100–150 mSv) come from the longitudinal survivor study of atomic bomb survivors (moderate evidence).
- Incidental findings are common and their workup is expensive and may cause undue anxiety, excess radiation

exposure, and risk of additional diagnostic procedures for mostly benign conditions (limited evidence).

• Application of the clinical decision support such as the American College of Radiology (ACR) appropriateness criteria could decrease overutilization in the emergency department setting (limited evidence).

Definitions and Pathophysiology

Overutilization of imaging is defined as application of imaging when it is unlikely to improve outcomes [1]. Over the last two decades, utilization of medical imaging in the emergency department setting has dramatically increased. While imaging undoubtedly saves lives, potential overutilization is concerning for patients, health care providers, and health care payers. For patients, medical imaging is now the largest contributor of radiation exposure to individuals in the USA, the majority attributed to CT. For health care providers, imaging can rapidly aid in diagnosis and identification of life-threatening conditions, but incidental findings may add challenge in patient management. For health care payers, increased imaging utilization has been a major contributor to rising health care costs in the USA.

E.K. Weidman (🖂) · M.L. Loftus

Department of Radiology, New York Presbyterian Hospital - Weill Cornell Medicine, Weill Cornell Medical Center, New York, NY, USA e-mail: Ekw9005@nyp.org; Mtl9002@med.cornell.edu

[©] Springer International Publishing AG, part of Springer Nature 2018

A. Kelly et al. (eds.), *Evidence-Based Emergency Imaging*, Evidence-Based Imaging, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-67066-9_4

Epidemiology

According to the National Hospital Ambulatory Medical Care Survey, CT use during ED visits has increased 460% between 1995 and 2011, from 2.8% of encounters in 1995 to 15.8% in 2011 [2, 3]. In the same time, MRI utilization in the ED has increased 500% from 0.1% to 0.6%, and ultrasound has increased 210% from 1.2% to 3.8% of visits [2, 3]. Increased use of CT was seen in all 20 of the most common complaints presenting to the ED in this time period, with highest growth in abdominal pain, flank pain, chest pain, and shortness of breath [4]. In the pediatric population, CT use increased 23-435% depending on body part imaged between 2000 and 2006, far exceeding growth in patient volume and acuity and mimicking trends in the adult population [5]. In 2012, the last year for which complete data is available, 256.8 CT scans were performed per 1000 people, a rate 25% higher than for the next highest Organization for Economic Cooperation and Development (OECD) (developed) country. 104.8 MRIs were performed per 1000 people that same year, almost twice the average rate of OECD countries [6]. Several factors have likely contributed to the rise in imaging utilization in the USA, including advances in medical imaging, increased accessibility to imaging equipment, 24/7 interpretation by radiologists, fear of litigation, and shifting expectations of patients and emergency department clinicians [1, 7].

Overall Cost to Society

Inappropriate use of imaging in the emergency department results in excess radiation exposure, increased health care costs, and increased time of ED visits and imparts the additional anxiety, costs, and risks associated with incidental findings.

Goals of Imaging

The goal of imaging in the ED is to diagnose or exclude potentially life-threatening medical conditions in symptomatic patients. Screening of non-symptomatic patients is also performed in the ED in certain scenarios, for example, in protocol-driven imaging of trauma patients and in cases of suspected child abuse.

Methodology

Information from this chapter was obtained primarily through a MEDLINE search using PubMed (US National Library of Medicine, Bethesda, Maryland; http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih. gov/pubmed/) from 1980 to March 2015. Keywords were "emergency department radiology overutilization," "emergency department radiology utilization," "incidental finding radiology," and the resultant related fields from this original database. The search was limited to English-language articles. The authors performed a critical review of the title and abstracts of indexed articles followed by the full text of articles that were relevant. Additional relevant articles were selected from the references of reviewed articles and published guidelines.

Discussion of Issues

Overutilization of Diagnostic Imaging in the ED Setting

There has been dramatic growth in imaging utilization in the past two decades. While imaging can provide a key diagnostic step in diagnosis and contribute to swift and appropriate patient care, it is unclear that improvements in outcomes have been commensurate with increases in imaging utilization. For example, between 2001 and 2010, there has been a 2.5-fold increase in CT utilization among adult fall patient ED visits, while the proportion of fall visits with lifethreatening conditions has only increased by 2.5% [8]. In patients presenting to the ED with flank or kidney pain, prevalence of CT use increased from 4.0% to 42.5% from 1996 to 2007, while the number of patients ultimately diagnosed with urolithiasis or other significant diagnoses or admitted to the hospital did not substantially change [9]. In patients presenting to the ED with injury-related conditions, the prevalence of CT and MR use increased from 6% in 1998 to 15% in 2007 without corresponding change in prevalence of visits for which patients were either admitted to the hospital or to an intensive care unit [10]. Growth of imaging utilization has been so dramatic that multiple national campaigns have been established to evaluate and combat overutilization, including Image Gently, Image Wisely, and As Low as Reasonably Achievable (ALARA), and initiatives by the National Council on Radiation Protection and Measurements, the Food and Drug Administration, and the American Board of Radiology Foundation [1, 11–16].

Studies have shown that ER physicians agree that overutilization of imaging is a problem, raising the question of why imaging is so frequently and at times inappropriately utilized. Fear of litigation has been cited as a factor driving imaging utilization in surveys of ED physicians, and imaging ordered for defensive purposes is thought to account for 5-25% of total imaging costs [1, 17, 18]. A survey of ED clinicians also found that concerns about patient satisfaction affect CT ordering decisions [18]. Lack of information about prior imaging studies may be a factor in overutilization, as studies have shown that ED physicians factor cumulative CT count into image ordering decisions only some of the time, but would take this information into account if information was more available [18]. Lack of education about risks of imaging is also a factor driving overutilization. A study of ED physicians found that the majority gave incorrect estimates of cancer risk from a 10 mSv exposure and incorrect estimates of effective radiation dose of a chest X-ray and CT abdomen-pelvis, two commonly ordered imaging exams [18]. Another study found that 75% of physicians underestimated cancer risk from CTs, and >90% of ED physicians and 50% of radiologists did not believe that CT scans increased cancer risk [19, 20]. Additionally, only 3% of surveyed patients believed that CTs increase lifetime cancer risk, and 7% of patients undergoing abdominal CT in the ED reported they had been told about the risks and benefits of their CT scan [20].

The current fee-for-service payment system for health services has been cited as a culprit for overutilization, though is probably less of an issue in the ED setting. Factors within the ED seem to affect utilization, as one study found that odds of low-cost imaging utilization are higher when the ED is slower and high-cost imaging higher when the ED is busier, possibly due to facilitated workup with increased cross-sectional imaging [21].

Risks of Radiation Exposure in Adults and Children

Radiation Terminology

Radiation is measured in standard international units (SI = Systeme Internationale). The intensity of X-ray radiation can be characterized by exposure in coulombs/kilogram or air kerma in Gray (Gy). The absorbed dose is the energy absorbed per unit of mass and is also measured in Gy. The equivalent dose describes the biologic impact to exposed tissue. The effective dose is the sum of products of dose equivalent multiplied by weighting factors depending on the radiosensitivity of exposed organs and is expressed in Sieverts (Sv). The effective dose is used to describe risks from medical imaging in which dose distribution is not homogenous and provides generic estimate of harm to the patient caused by radiation exposure. It should be noted that effective dose is only an estimate of true risk [22, 23]. CT accounts for a large proportion of diagnostic imaging-related radiation dose. CT dose index (CTDI) in mGy and dose length product (DLP), a measure that reflects the product of CTDI and the length of the scan in mGy-cm, describe radiation doses in CT. However, these reported doses represent dose to a phantom. Conversion factors for DLP into effective dose in the adult and pediatric patient have been published for a variety of examinations [24, 25].

Radiation Mechanisms of Effects

X-rays are a type of electromagnetic radiation that contains sufficient energy to overcome the binding energy of orbiting electrons, creating ions. Ionization, mostly in the form of hydroxyl radicals, can result in DNA strand breaks and base damage. Most DNA damage is repaired, but some double-stranded breaks are not repaired or misrepaired, which can lead to point mutations, chromosomal translocations, and gene fusion. The resulting cell damage may be teratogenic or result in long-term carcinogenesis.

Types of Biological Effects

Radiation effects fall into two categories: deterministic or stochastic. Deterministic effects are only seen above a certain threshold. These effects include cataracts, skin burns, and epilation (Table 4.1) [26–28]. Diagnostic imaging does not typically result in radiation doses high enough to meet the threshold for deterministic effects. Stochastic effects do not have a radiation dose threshold. The risk of a particular effect increases with increasing radiation dose; however, the severity of the effect is independent of dose. Radiation-induced genetic damage and carcinogenesis are stochastic phenomena.

Radiation Exposure in Medical Imaging

Humans are exposed to background radiation from the ground (mostly from radon), building materials, cosmic rays, and food. Average annual background radiation is estimated at 2.4 mSv globally and 3.0 mSv in the USA, primarily due to higher naturally occuring radon levels in the USA [29–31]. An increasing proportion of total radiation exposure in the USA is due to radiation from medical imaging. The average annual dose due to medical radiation exposure is 0.2 mSv globally and 3.0 mSv in the USA.

Approximately 50% of US annual radiation exposure is due to medical radiation, while in 1980 it contributed less than a quarter of annual radiation dose [1, 32]. Medical radiation is used for both diagnosis and therapy. Diagnostic imaging tests including radiography, fluoroscopy, nuclear imaging, and CT utilize ionizing radiation. Diagnostic imaging uses low-level radiation, defined by effective dose <100-150 mSv. CT accounts for the largest proportion of radiation dose in diagnostic imaging, with effective dose for a whole-body CT scan of approximately 12 mSv. A risk projection model based on Japanese atomic bomb survivor data estimates that 1.5-2.0% of cancers in the USA may be attributable to CT scans [22, 33]. Additional approximate radiation doses for common exams in adults and children are described in Tables 4.2 and 4.3 [29, 34, 35].

There is debate regarding potential carcinogenesis from radiation doses below 100 mSv. The linear no-threshold model for radiation effects is the most widely accepted model for quantifying radiation exposure and is endorsed by the National Research Council in their BEIR VII report. In this model, approximately 1 in 1000 persons will develop cancer from an exposure to 10 mSv over a 70-year lifetime, compared to approximately 420 in 1000 persons who develop cancer unrelated to radiation exposures [29, 36]. There is increased risk for carcinogenesis with radiosensitive tissues that are included in the field (e.g., breast, lung, and thyroid).

Table 4.1	Dose threshold	estimates	for	tissue	reactions
from single	exposure				

Injury	Approximate threshold
Reduction of blood cell production in marrow	0.5 Gy
Detectable eye lens opacities	0.5–2 Gy
Skin erythema	2–5 Gy
Temporary epilation	2–5 Gy

Based on data from ICRP Publication 103 2007 [26], ICRP Statement on Tissue Reactions 2011 [27], and UNSCEAR Report to the General Assembly 2013 [28]

Table 4.2 Estimated effective radiation doses for adult
--

Source	Average effective dose (mSv)
Natural background radiation	3 mSv per year
Chest X-ray (single view)	0.02 mSv
Head CT	2 mSv
Chest CT	7 mSv
Abdominal CT	8 mSv

Based on US data from the National Research Council BEIR VII report [29] and Mettler FA, et al. Effective doses in radiology and diagnostic nuclear medicine: a catalog. Radiology. 2008:254–63 [34]

Source	Estimated effective dose (mSv)
Natural background radiation	3 mSv per year
Chest X-ray (2 view)	0.02 mSv
Head CT	4 mSv
Chest CT	3 mSv
Abdominal CT	5 mSv

 Table 4.3 Estimated effective radiation doses for children

Based on US data and adapted from the National Research Council BEIR VII report [29] and Brody AS, et al. Radiation risk to children from computed tomography. Pediatrics 2007;120:677–82 [35]

Excess Radiation Due to Overutilization of Emergency Imaging

Concerns about radiation safety are particularly pertinent to imaging in the pediatric ED. Children are 2-5 times more sensitive to the effects of ionizing radiation than adults due to increased number of dividing cells and longer lead time to develop cancer [5, 22]. Although the exact effects of imaging-related radiation are not completely understood, studies have reported a positive association between CT radiation dose and subsequent development of leukemia and brain cancer in children and young adults. A recent retrospective study of patients in Great Britain estimated that cumulative CT doses of 50 mGy in patients less than 22 years of age nearly triples the risk of leukemia, and doses above 60 mGy may triple the risk of brain cancer [37]. A 2001 study estimated that with approximately 600,000 abdominal and head CTs performed per year in children <15 years old, 500 children will ultimately die from radiation-induced cancer [38]. Radiation sensitivity generally declines with age, reaching an adult plateau in the fourth decade of life and then slowly declining, with the exception of lung cancer (for which radiation-associated risk may increase into middle age) [38–40].

Many of the patients being imaged in the ED are men and women of childbearing age (or pregnant women). Studies which are occasionally repeated, such as CT for pulmonary embolism and renal stone CT, place radiosensitive breast tissue or gonads in the radiation field. A study estimated that a single CT for pulmonary embolism may incur a 1.011 relative risk of breast cancer for 25-year-old females and 1.022 relative risk of lung cancer [41]. Non-contrast CT for renal stone detection, which is often performed in young adults, imparts a mean effective dose of 8.5 mSv and dose to the uterus of 23 mGy using multidetector scanners [42, 43]. These exams are often repeated, with one study reporting 4% of patients undergoing CT evaluation for renal colic receiving three or more scans in a 6-year study period [42].

Monetary Costs Associated with Overutilization of Emergency Imaging

The cost of health care in the USA has increased at a rate greater than twice the general rate of inflation and accounted for 16.9% of the GDP in 2014 [44]. Comparatively, the USA has the highest proportion of health care cost for GDP among OECD countries, which average 9.3% of GDP expenditure on health care costs, while life expectancy in the USA is 1.5 years less than the OECD average [44]. Imaging contributes to the high cost of health care in the USA, with a 2005 study estimating inpatient imaging to account for approximately 10% of total hospital cost [45]. Advanced imaging drives the cost of medical imaging. Insurance reimbursements for CT range from \$400 for a cervical spine CT to \$1400 for an abdomen and pelvis CT, with expenditures on CTs equipment estimated at over \$5 billion dollars between 2000 and 2005 [36]. Utilization of imaging in the ED accounts for a large part of imaging costs. For example, non-contrast head CTs in the ED in the USA cost an estimated \$6.1 billion per year [46]. Head CTs and MRIs ordered for dizziness in USA EDs cost \$470 million per year [47, 48]. Reduction in imaging overutilization will be necessary for any cost containment effort in US health care.

Does Imaging Increase Time in the ED?

Time Cost

The addition of medical imaging to diagnostic workup in the ED has been reported to increase patient visit time [49–51]. Imaging has been described as an independent variable in ED length of stay, with one study reporting increased length of stay of 1.0 h for X-ray, 4.7 h for ultrasound, and 0.7 h for CT [49]. Another study of ED visits for injury-related diagnoses found that visits during which CT or MRI was obtained lasted 126 min longer than those without CT or MRI [10]. Eliminating inappropriate imaging utilization may be a key step in reducing ED turnaround time and improving streamlined, effective patient care.

Impact of Incidental Findings in Emergency Imaging

Incidental findings, also known as incidentalomas, are findings identified on imaging that were not previously detected or clinically suspected. In the best scenario, these findings lead to expedited workup and treatment of previously unrecognized medical conditions that improves patient outcome. However, reporting of incidentalomas may also cause undue stress, radiation exposure, and potential morbidity of additional workup for mostly benign indolent conditions. or Additionally, a considerable amount of clinician time may be required to educate patients about implications of incidental findings and ensure appropriate follow-up. When coupled with the monetary cost of workup of incidental findings, this may challenge cost containment efforts for health care provision. Management of incidental findings is challenging due a paucity of data and clear guidelines on appropriate follow-up. Some incidental findings will almost certainly not yield a serious diagnosis and do not need further workup; however, the lack of definitive guidelines makes it difficult for many patients and physicians to accept any uncertainty in diagnosis and results in further testing that is most likely to

reveal a benign diagnosis and could lead to morbidity [52, 53].

Incidental findings are common in ED imaging. Rates of incidental findings in ED patients vary from 34% to 43% in abdominal trauma patients and up to 45% in renal colic patients [54–58]. Rates of incidental findings in all-comers to the ED with CT have been reported at up to 56% for abdomen-pelvis CTs, 46% for chest CTs, and 20% for head CTs. The most common incidental findings include sinus disease, hepatic lesions, pulmonary nodules, adnexal enlargement, and osseous change [54]. For example, one study of ED chest CT Angiograms (CTAs) evaluating for pulmonary embolism (PE) reported 24% of patients to have had incidental findings that required diagnostic follow-up, including new pulmonary nodule in 13% of patients and new lymph node enlargement in 9% of patients [19].

One challenge of detection of incidental findings is effectively communicating findings to patients and documenting this communication. Overall rate of disclosure of incidental findings documented in discharge paperwork varies from 10 to 27% [54, 58, 59]. A recent study found that documented reporting of incidental findings in the ED ranged from 8 to 11% by body area imaged and 0-33% by incidental finding, with highest rates of reporting to patients including aortic dilatations, meningiomas, pulmonary nodules, bone lesions, and enlarged adnexa [54]. While it may be understandable that common and almost certainly benign incidental findings, such as simple renal cysts, are not disclosed or acted upon, follow-up of even moderate and severe findings in the ED patients may be challenging. A study of incidental CT findings in renal colic patients rated findings based on clinical severity and determined that only 18% of patients with "moderate" or "severe" incidental findings had follow-up within 2 years; however, none of these patients had a serious diagnosis on further workup [58].

One common incidental finding on CT is a thyroid nodule. Studies have reported incidental thyroid nodules (ITN) on cross-sectional imaging including the thyroid in up to 16% of patients [60, 61]. These pose a management dilemma, as

their workup is expensive, often invasive, and often yields a benign diagnosis. ITNs are often followed with ultrasound and ultimately fineneedle aspiration (FNA) biopsy, an anxietyprovoking procedure costing up to \$3000 [62]. Of patients undergoing FNA for an ITN, 25–41% proceed to surgery and 36–75% of these surgically excised ITNs prove to have benign pathology [63–66]. Overall malignancy rates of ITNs detected on CT and MRI have been reported at 0% to 11%. However, many of these cancers are small papillary carcinomas, which many experts believe to be subclinical disease.

Hepatic lesions are another common incidental finding, with one study reporting incidental hepatic lesions in 17% of outpatients undergoing CT of the abdomen and pelvis [67]. Workup for incidental hepatic lesions exposes patients to further radiation and at times percutaneous biopsy, a procedure that has morbidity of 2.0-4.8% and mortality of 0.05% [53, 68-71]. Autopsy reports have found as many as 52% of the general population has benign hepatic lesions [72]. It is thus critical to question whether an incidental hepatic lesion places the patient at risk for adverse outcome and to clearly describe scenarios in which imaging characteristics can satisfactorily differentiate benign from malignant lesions.

Universally accepted guidelines for management of most incidental findings in ED patients have not been established. Comparison with prior exams to determine stability of a lesion is critical to radiologists' role in characterizing and managing incidentalomas. The American College of Radiology (ACR) has published a white paper outlining evidence-based recommendations for management of common incidentalomas detected on CT of the abdomen and pelvis based on size criteria, imaging characteristics, and patient comorbidities [53]. Adherence to these recommendations may reduce the variability, cost, and anxiety associated with workup of incidental findings. Further analysis is warranted to establish formal guidelines to establish the appropriate workup of common incidental findings.

Reducing Inappropriate Use of Imaging in the ED

Several methods have been proposed to reduce imaging overutilization in the emergency department. Radiologists may be tasked with an increased role in reviewing imaging orders for appropriateness before studies are performed. Educating clinicians about radiation dose, cost, and limitations of common imaging studies may substantially reduce overutilization [1]. This could be addressed in medical school and repeated throughout training and at meetings of referring physicians. Reducing duplicate imaging studies should be encouraged. Clinical decision support systems for clinicians requesting imaging is also being more widely implemented to reduce the inappropriate exam utilization.

Duplicate studies on ED patient transfer are common, with approximately 60% of patients transferred to a level 1 trauma center undergoing repeat CT exams, most of which do not alter outcomes [73–75]. Some institutions have adopted a standard CT protocol for all trauma patients transferred to the ED. A study at one such institution revealed that patients underwent an average of 4.5 additional CT exams due to fulfillment of the standard trauma imaging protocol. These studies demonstrated unexpected acute findings in 5.9% of transferred trauma patients; however, none of these findings changed clinical management [73]. Duplicate imaging can be reduced utilizing electronic image-sharing technology, which enables image sharing across institutions and should be encouraged to decrease the rate of unnecessary repeat scans. A study evaluating the impact of imaging CT import in ED transfer patients found a 17% reduction in mean rates of all subsequent diagnostic imaging and 29% reduction in post-transfer CT [76].

Clinical decision support is thought to be a key tool in reducing inappropriate radiologic exams. Clinical decision support (CDS) systems can be integrated into computerized order entry (CPOE), providing clinicians real-time evidencebased guidelines for consideration. CDS-CPOE integration has been mandated by the Department of Health and Human Services and outlined in its Health Information Technology for Economic and Clinical Health Act [77, 78]. CDS has been shown to decrease utilization and increase documented adherence to evidence-based guidelines without delayed reporting of significant findings [79–81]. The optimal CDS-CPOE system is one that would provide real-time feedback with clear, evidence-based guidelines to ordering clinicians [78]. After implementation of a CDS-CPOE system derived from the New Orleans Criteria. Canadian CT Head Rule, and CT in Head Injury Patients Prediction Rule, rates of non-contrast head CT for ED patients with mild traumatic brain injury decreased by 13% with no change in rate of delayed diagnosis of radiologically significant findings [80]. Similarly, implementation of an integrated CDS-CPOE system decreased rates of CT pulmonary angiography in the ED and increased yield of performed studies [79]. The ACR guidelines recommended application of National Emergency X-ray Utilization Study (NEXUS) criteria, which identify patients with low probability of cervical spine injury who do not need imaging, has been estimated to decrease the number of screening cervical spine CTs by 20% in a level 1 trauma center [82, 83]. The ACR has published appropriateness criteria for the most commonly encountered clinical scenarios including radiation risk of commonly ordered exams [84]. These criteria are readily available on the ACR website and may be used as a starting point for imaging-related clinical decisionmaking [84].

Take-Home Tables

Tables 4.1, 4.2, and 4.3 serve to highlight key information and evidence regarding effective radiation doses for adults and children as well as tissue reactions to a single dose of radiation.

Future Research

Future research should provide:

- Cost-effective analysis of imaging studies based on patient presentation
- Comparative effectiveness research for the use of CT versus laboratory workup or nonionizing imaging alternatives (US and MRI)
- Formal guidelines for workup of incidental findings
- Radiologist-driven educational interventions for medical students and ED clinicians and analysis of impact
- Analysis of impact of CDS mandate on imaging utilization in the ED

Summary

- There is growing concern that diagnostic imaging is overutilized in the ED setting.
- Inappropriate utilization of imaging can result in excess radiation exposure.
- Inappropriate medical imaging can increase ED turnaround time.
- Incidental findings are common and may result in undue anxiety, cost, and risks associated with additional workup.
- CDS is mandated by the Department of Health and Human Resources. Adherence to ACR appropriateness criteria may decrease overutilization of imaging in the ED setting.

References

- 1. Hendee WR, Becker GJ, Borgstede JP, et al. Radiology. 2010;257(1):240–5.
- 2. Stussman BJ. Adv Data. 1997;285:1-19.
- Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. National Hospital Ambulatory Medical Care Survey: 2011 Emergency Department Summary Tables http://www. cdc.gov/nchs/ahcd/web_tables.htm
- Kocher KE, Meurer WJ, Fazel R, et al. Ann Emerg Med. 2011;58:452–62.e3.
- 5. Broder J, Fordham LA, Warshauer DM. Emerg Radiol. 2007;14:227–32.
- OrganizationforEconomicCo-OperationandDevelopment. StatExtracts: Health Status. OECD iLibrary. http:// www.oecd-ilibrary.org/social-issues-migration-health/ health-key-tables-from-oecd_20758480
- 7. Kirsch TD, Hsieh YH, Horana L, et al. J Emerg Med. 2011;41:302–9.

- Brinjikji W, Kallmes DF, Cloft HJ. AJR Am J Roentgenol. 2015;204:558–62.
- 9. Westphalen AC, Hsia RY, Maselli JH, et al. Acad Emerg Med. 2011;18:699–707.
- Korley FK, Pham JC, Kirsch TD. JAMA. 2010;304:1465–71.
- 11. Mills AM, Raja AS, Marin JR. Acad Emerg Med. 2015;22(5):625–31.
- Goske MJ, Applegate KE, Boylan J, et al. Pediatr Radiol. 2008;38:265–9.
- 13. Slovis TL. Radiology. 2002;223:5-6.
- Linton OW, Mettler FA Jr. AJR Am J Roentgenol. 2003;181:321–9.
- 15. Brink JA, Amis ES Jr. Radiology. 2010;257:601-2.
- 16. Food and Drug Administration. Pediatr Radiol. 2002;32(4):314-6.
- 17. Lee CI, Ponce NA, Ettner SL, et al. AJR Am J Roentgenol. 2012;199(5):1054–9.
- Griffey RT, Jeffe DB, Bailey T. Acad Emerg Med. 2014;21:768–77.
- Hall WB, Truitt SG, Scheunemann LP, et al. Arch Intern Med. 2009;169:1961–5.
- 20. Lee CI, Haims AH, Monico EP, et al. Radiology. 2004;231:393–8.
- 21. Wong HJ, Sistrom CL, Benzer TI, et al. Radiology. 2013;268:779–89.
- 22. Brenner DJ, Hall EJ. N Engl J Med. 2007;357(22):2277–84.
- Loftus M, Sanelli P, Frush D, Applegate K. Radiation exposure from medical imaging. Evidence-based neuroimaging diagnosis and treatment. New York: Spring Science+Business; 2013. p. 63–77.
- 24. Thomas KE, Wang B. Pediatr Radiol. 2008;38:645-56.
- 25. Huda W, Vance A. AJR Am J Roentgenol. 2007;188:540–6.
- 26. International Committee on Radiation Protection (ICRP). Annals of the ICRP Publication 103. The 2007 Recommendations of the International Commission on Radiological Protection. http://www. icrp.org/docs/ICRP_Publication_103-Annals_of_ the_ICRP_37(2-4)-Free_extract.pdf
- 27. International Committee on Radiation Protection (ICRP). Statement on Tissue Reactions. International Commission on Radiological Protection; 2011. http:// www.icrp.org/docs/icrp%20statement%20on%20 tissue%20reactions.pdf
- UNSCEAR Report to the General Assembly Sources, Effects and Risks of Ionizing Radiation. New York; 2013. http://www.unscear.org/docs/ reports/2013/13-85418_Report_2013_Annex_A.pdf
- Health risks from exposure to low levels of ionizing radiation: BEIR VII – Phase 2. Washington, DC: National Research Council; 2006. The National Academies Press Washington, DC.
- Sources and Effects of Ionizing Radiation, Volume 1. New York; 2008. http://www.unscear.org/docs/ reports/2008/09-86753_Report_2008_Annex_B.pdf
- Brenner DJ, Doll R, Goodhead DT, et al. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA. 2003;100(24):13761–6.

- 32. Schauer DA, Linton OW. Health Phys. 2009;97(1):1-5.
- Berrington de Gonzalez A, Mahesh M, Kim KP, et al. Arch Intern Med. 2009;169:2071–7.
- Mettler FA Jr, Huda W, Yoshizumi TT, et al. Radiology. 2008;248(1):254–63.
- 35. Brody AS, Frush DP, Huda W, et al. Pediatrics. 2007;120:677–82.
- Broder J, Warshauer DM. Emerg Radiol. 2006;13:25–30.
- Pearce MS, Salotti JA, Little MP, et al. Lancet. 2012;380(9840):499–505.
- Brenner D, Elliston C, Hall E, et al. AJR Am J Roentgenol. 2001;176:289–96.
- Preston DL, Cullings H, Suyama A, et al. J Natl Cancer Inst. 2008;100(6):428–36.
- 40. Hall EJ, Brenner DJ. Br J Radiol. 2012;85(1020):e1316–7.
- 41. Hurwitz LM, Reiman RE, Yoshizumi TT, et al. Radiology. 2007;245(3):742–50.
- 42. Katz SI, Saluja S, Brink JA, et al. AJR Am J Roentgenol. 2006;186(4):1120–4.
- 43. Spielmann AL, Heneghan JP, Lee LJ, et al. AJR Am J Roentgenol. 2002;178(5):1058–62.
- 44. Organization for Economic Co-Operation and Development. OECD Health Statistics 2014: How does the United States compare? http://www. oecd.org/unitedstates/Briefing-Note-UNITED-STATES02914.pdf.
- Beinfeld MT, Gazelle GS. Diagnostic imaging costs: are they driving up the costs of hospital care? Radiology. 2005;235(3):934–9.
- 46. Wang X, You JJ. Radiology. 2013;266(3):783-90.
- 47. Saber Tehrani AS, Coughlan D, Hsieh YH, et al. Acad Emerg Med. 2013;20(7):689–96.
- Bent C, Lee PS, Shen PY, et al. Emerg Radiol. 2015;22(5):511–6.
- 49. Yoon P, Steiner I, Reinhardt G. CJEM. 2003;5(3):155–61.
- Pitts SR, Pines JM, Handrigan MT, et al. Ann Emerg Med. 2012;60(6):679–86.e3.
- 51. Kocher KE, Meurer WJ, Desmond JS, et al. Acad Emerg Med. 2012;19(5):525–34.
- 52. Casarella WJ. Radiology. 2002;224(3):927.
- Berland LL, Silverman SG, Gore RM, et al. J Am Coll Radiol. 2010;7(10):754–73.
- Thompson RJ, Wojcik SM, Grant WD, et al. Emerg Med Int. 2011;2011:624847.
- 55. Ekeh AP, Walusimbi M, Brigham E, et al. J Emerg Med. 2010;38(4):484–9.
- 56. Paluska TR, Sise MJ, Sack DI, et al. J Trauma. 2007;62(1):157–61.
- Devine AS, Jackson CS, Lyons L, et al. West J Emerg Med. 2010;11(1):24–7.
- Messersmith WA, Brown DF, Barry MJ. Am J Emerg Med. 2001;19(6):479–81.
- Munk MD, Peitzman AB, Hostler DP, et al. J Emerg Med. 2010;38(3):346–50.
- Yoon DY, Chang SK, Choi CS, et al. J Comput Assist Tomogr. 2008;32(5):810–5.

- Youserm DM, Huang T, Loevner LA, et al. AJNR Am J Neuroradiol. 1997;18(8):1423–8.
- 62. Ahmed S, Horton KM, Jeffrey RB Jr, et al. AJR Am J Roentgenol. 2010;195(5):1066–71.
- 63. Hoang JK, Langer JE, Middleton WD, et al. J Am Coll Radiol. 2015;12(2):143–50.
- Bahl M, Sosa JA, Nelson RC, et al. AJNR Am J Neuroradiol. 2014;35(11):2176–80.
- 65. Hobbs HA, Bahl M, Nelson RC, et al. AJR Am J Roentgenol. 2014;202(1):18–24.
- 66. Kroeker TR, le Nobel G, Merdad M, et al. Head Neck. 2014;36(1):126–9.
- Jones EC, Chezmar JL, Nelson RC, et al. AJR Am J Roentgenol. 1992;158(3):535–9.
- Padia SA, Baker ME, Schaeffer CJ, et al. J Clin Ultrasound. 2009;37(3):138–43.
- 69. Appelbaum L, Kane RA, Kruskal JB, et al. Radiology. 2009;250(2):453–8.
- Whitmire LF, Galambos JT, Phillips VM, et al. J Clin Gastroenterol. 1985;7(6):511–5.
- Piccinino F, Sagnelli E, Pasquale G, et al. J Hepatol. 1986;2(2):165–73.
- 72. Gore RM, Thakrar KH, Wenzke DR, et al. Cancer Imaging. 2012;12:373–84.
- Heller MT, Kanal E, Almusa O, et al. et al. Emerg Radiol. 2014;21(4):341–7.
- 74. Emick DM, Carey TS, Charles AG, et al. J Trauma Acute Care Surg. 2012;72(5):1255–62.

- 75. Gupta R, Greer SE, Martin ED. J Trauma. 2010;69(2):253–5.
- Sodickson A, Opraseuth J, Ledbetter S. Radiology. 2011;260(2):408–13.
- 77. Health Information Technology: Standards, Implementation Specifications, and Certification Criteria for Electronic Health Record Technology, 2014 Edition; Revisions to the Permanent Certification Program for Health Information Technology RIN 0991-AB822014. https://www. healthit.gov/policy-researchers-implementers/ standards-and-certification-regulations
- Khorasani R, Hentel K, Darer J, et al. AJR Am J Roentgenol. 2014;203(5):945–51.
- Raja AS, Ip IK, Prevedello LM, et al. Rsna. 2011, 2012; 468–74.
- Ip IK, Raja AS, Gupta A, et al. Am J Emerg Med. 2015;33(3):320–5.
- Gupta A, Ip IK, Raja AS, et al. J Am Med Inform Assoc. 2014;21(e2):e347–51.
- Griffith B, Bolton C, Goyal N, et al. AJR Am J Roentgenol. 2011;197(2):463–7.
- Hoffman JR, Mower WR, Wolfson AB, et al. N Engl J Med. 2000;343(2):94–9.
- ACR Appropriateness Criteria. American College of Radiology. http://www.acr.org/ac

Part II

Neurological Imaging



5

Acute Traumatic Brain Injury in Adults: Evidence-Based Emergency Imaging

Ivan M. DeQuesada II and Jason W. Allen

Key Points

- Traumatic brain injury (TBI) is a heterogeneous group of disorders that encompasses markedly different severities, etiologies, patient ages, and clinical outcomes. Classifications of TBI (e.g., mild, moderate, and severe) are controversial and not universally applied, limiting cross study comparisons.
- No single imaging modality can be universally applied in the investigation of TBI. Each technique has advantages and disadvantages depending upon TBI severity and chronicity, among other factors.
- Non-contrast head CT remains the modality of choice in the acute setting, particularly for moderate to severe TBI, due to rapidity of acquisition, low cost, and widespread availability (strong evidence). These factors, in addition to its use for several decades, have helped contribute to a large body of evidence demonstrating the utility of CT in acute care

I.M. DeQuesada II

Radiology Associates of North Texas, P.A., Fort Worth, TX, USA e-mail: Ivan.dequesada@gmail.com

J.W. Allen (⊠) Department of Radiology and Imaging Sciences, Emory University Hospital, Atlanta, GA, USA e-mail: jwallen@emory.edu prognostication. Sensitivity of detection also increases with repeat scans in the acute period (strong evidence).

- Brain MRI is likely more sensitive and specific for the sequelae of TBI in comparison to CT, with the notable exception of fracture detection, despite the paucity of head-to-head comparison studies (limited to moderate evidence). In particular, MRI outperforms CT in the detection of traumatic axonal injury (TAI) (moderate evidence). Advanced MRI techniques such as diffusion tensor imaging (DTI) allow more exquisite characterization of structural dysfunction in TBI. However, the use of MRI is limited by the length of the exam; lack of availability, particularly in the emergency department setting; and technical difficulties in imaging unstable or uncooperative patients.
- Conflicting demands of patient triage and prognostication contribute to the lack of a universal imaging modality for TBI. In the acute setting, especially for moderate to severe TBI, CT may be the most useful for determination of which patients require immediate surgical or medical intervention (limited evidence). In contrast, MRI may provide better prognostication, particularly in the subacute to chronic time period and for patients with mild TBI.

[©] Springer International Publishing AG, part of Springer Nature 2018 A. Kelly et al. (eds.), *Evidence-Based Emergency Imaging*, Evidence-Based Imaging, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-67066-9_5
Definitions and Pathophysiology

Traumatic brain injury (TBI) encompasses a heterogeneous group of disorders in which intracranial injury is sustained. Historically, the modifying terms mild, moderate, and severe have been applied to TBI based upon the Glasgow Coma Scale (GCS) [1, 2]. Although GCS is widely used and is predictive of outcome in large case series, this scale is controversial due to the difficulty in evaluating patients in the setting of sedation and/or intubation, the effect of age upon GCS score and TBI severity, and the potential for significant patient impairment within the mild TBI group, despite the "mild" nomenclature [3, 4]. Acute TBI can be divided into two groups based on the GCS score: mild and moderate/severe [1]. In general, mild TBI is defined as GCS 13-15, moderate TBI as GCS 9-12, and severe TBI as GCS of 3-8. Moderate and severe TBI are grouped together when considering evidence-based imaging recommendations because they both have a much higher incidence of intracranial abnormality and have been studied more uniformly [5]. Studies of mild TBI have been more complex to review as this term is less well defined in the literature, with synonyms such as minor TBI or concussion in use [6]. Review of mild TBI studies has also been hindered by the use of different clinical inclusion and exclusion criteria. The term mild TBI was first introduced by Rime et al. and refined by Teasdale [7, 8]. In a review paper of acute imaging indications in mild TBI, the most common definition was a loss of consciousness or amnesia as well as GCS scores of 14–15 [9]. In addition, the Head Injury Severity Scale used GCS scores of 14-15 to define mild TBI. Concussion is generally defined as acute, transient disruption of neural function due to mechanical trauma; however, despite its long-term and frequent use both clinically and in research, there is no current consensus on its definition [10]. For the purposes of this chapter, we have avoided the use of the term "concussion" and have combined studies using this term with those investigating mild TBI.

Epidemiology

The Centers for Disease Control and Prevention estimates that at least 1.7 million individuals sustain TBI each year in the United States, with approximately 1.365 million patients treated and released from the emergency department, 275,000 patients hospitalized, and a mortality rate of approximately 52,000 [11]. However, the reported incidence is likely an underestimation as a number of patients with mild TBI never seek medical attention [12]. If these individuals are included in estimates, there may be up to 3.8 million cases of TBI each year in the United States alone, with mild TBI accounting for the majority of injuries [13]. TBI occurs in both civilian and military populations. It is estimated that at least 300,000 episodes of mild TBI occur each year in the United States due to sports or recreation activities. American football has the highest reported prevalence, with up to 15% of high school football players sustaining mild TBI per season [12]. In the United States Armed Forces, there have been an excess of 300,000 cases of TBI from 2000 to 2014, with more than 250,000 classified as mild TBI (mTBI) [13]. For all age groups, males are twice as likely to sustain TBI as females, and children aged 0-4 and 15-19 years old and adults aged 75 years or more are the most likely to experience TBI [14]. The leading causes of TBI in civilian populations in the order of frequency include falls, motor vehicle collisions, struck by/against, and assaults; however, motor vehicle collisions are the leading cause of mortality [14, 15].

Overall Cost to Society

The economic burden of TBI includes both the acute and long-term costs of treatment and lost productivity. A recent conservative estimate of the prevalence of the number of people in the United States living with disability due to TBI-related hospitalization is 3.2 million [16]. Similar to incidence rates, this is also likely an underestimation as this only accounts for individuals with

prior hospitalization and does not include short-term disability and lost productivity due to mild TBI. There are little or no data on costs of TBI related solely to imaging.

Goals of Imaging

The primary goal of acute imaging in TBI is to identify those patients that require urgent surgical and/or medical intervention. Secondary goals include detecting the presence of TBI to verify the diagnosis in cases in which a history of head trauma is not well established (e.g., patients who are "found down," etc.) and for prognostication purposes.

Methodology

A search of the PubMed electronic database (National Library of Medicine, Bethesda, MD) was performed using combinations of the following keywords: traumatic brain injury, brain injury, TBI, head injury, head trauma, CT, MR, computed tomography, and magnetic resonance imaging. The search was limited to adult human studies and English-language articles. Additional articles were selected from references within the reviewed articles as well as similar articles suggested by the PubMed search engine.

Discussion of Issues

Which Patients with Traumatic Brain Injury Need Imaging?

Summary of Evidence All patients with acute moderate and severe TBI should undergo imaging to assess for conditions that require immediate intervention. Given the availability, rapidity, and evidence supporting its use in the acute setting, non-contrast head CT (NCCT) is recommended for initial imaging (strong evidence). MRI may be indicated in the acute setting if clinical findings are not explained by CT results. In particular, T2*gradient-echo (GRE) and susceptibility-weighted imaging (SWI) sequences are sensitive to findings of TAI, although the prognostic value of brain MRI remains undetermined.

Patients with acute mild TBI should be imaged by NCCT if they meet clinical triage guidelines as this modality has a high negative predictive value for excluding abnormalities requiring immediate surgical treatment (strong evidence). Although there is no current consensus on which clinical guideline is the most useful, the Canadian CT Head Rule (CCTH) is the most validated with multiple prospective studies demonstrating 100% sensitivity for the detection of surgical lesions (moderate evidence) [17]. Skull radiographs should not be used as a screening exam in adults with mild TBI (strong evidence). Nuclear medicine techniques, including single-photon emission computed tomography (SPECT) and positron emission tomography (PET), are also not indicated in the acute imaging of TBI (limited evidence). These recommendations are concordant with those of the ACR Appropriateness Criteria for acute head trauma [18, 19].

Supporting Evidence As noted in the Definitions section above, TBI severity is clinically evaluated by GCS score and generally separated into two groups: mild TBI (GCS 14-15) and moderate to severe TBI (GCS <14) [1]. Most evidence-based imaging recommendations incorporate moderate and severe TBI into a single group as both of these have a much higher incidence of intracranial abnormalities than mild TBI and have been studied with more methodological consistency [5]. Also noted above, evidence for imaging mild TBI is more complex to summarize as it is traditionally less well defined with alternate terms in use such as minor TBI or concussion [6]. In addition, studies of mild TBI have used different clinical inclusion and exclusion criteria.

Mild TBI

СТ

Historically, the role of imaging in the triage of mild TBI has been controversial with some advocating for routine imaging of all patients and others supporting more selective criteria [20].

As CT became widely available and inexpensive, acute imaging of mild TBI patients became more common, although objective selection criteria remained lacking [21]. The prevalence of acute CT findings in mild TBI patients varies widely between studies, ranging from 6 to 29% with neurosurgical intervention required in a small percentage of cases (0.4-4.2%) [22]. This relatively high likelihood of a negative imaging exam in mild TBI led to the development of risk stratification criteria. For example, patients aged 65 years or older with mild TBI have a higher incidence of positive findings and should undergo NCCT in the acute setting (strong evidence) [23]. By an objective triage process, low-risk mild TBI patients can be safely observed, sparing radiation exposure. In addition, for some patient populations, the cost of acute imaging followed by potential discharge from the emergency department has been shown to be less expensive than admission and observation (limited evidence) [24, 25]. However, attempts to create comprehensive predictive rules have achieved high specificity rates to the detriment of sensitivity, resulting in a large number of false-negative cases [26–28]. Some authors have argued that missing nonsurgical lesions is acceptable; conversely, others have urged that a rule must have 100% sensitivity to any abnormality because of the potential morbidity incurred from an undiagnosed intracranial finding [20, 26, 29-34].

Although at least 25 decision rules have been developed to triage mild TBI patients into those that require head CT and those that may be managed without imaging, the CCTH and the New Orleans Criteria (NOC) are the two most studied and commonly used prediction rules in North America (Table 5.1) [17, 35–37]. The NOC was developed from a prospective study of patients older than 3 years who suffered a mild TBI with loss of consciousness but without a focal neurological deficit. This criteria recommends head CT in any patient with a GCS of 15 possessing any one of the following seven findings: headache, vomiting, seizure, intoxication, short-term memory loss, age >60 years, or evidence of injury above the clavicles [35]. The CCTH was prospectively developed from a cohort of patients at

Table 5.1	Canadian	CT	Head	Rule	and	New	Orleans
Criteria							

I.M. DeQuesada II and J.W. Allen

Canadian CT Head Rule			New Orleans Criteria				
High risk (neurosurgical intervention likely)		•	Age > 60				
•	Age > 65	•	Headache				
•	GCS score 15 at 2 h post-injury	•	Emesis				
•	Signs of skull base fracture (CSF otorrhea, Battle's sign, periorbital ecchymosis, or hemotympanum)	•	Anterograde amnesia (short-term memory deficits)				
•	Suspected depressed or open skull fracture	•	Intoxication				
•	Emesis more than once	•	Seizure				
Me	edium risk (abnormal CT findings likely)	•	Visible trauma of the head or neck				
•	Retrograde amnesia of >30 min						
•	Dangerous mechanism of trauma (fall from greater than 3 feet or five stairs, pedestrian struck, by or ejection from a vehicle)						

least 16 years of age and with a GCS of 13–15. This rule risk stratifies patients into high-, medium-, and low-risk categories, with head CT mandated in those at high risk (strong evidence) [17]. High-risk patients demonstrate at least one of the following: GCS < 15 at 2 h after injury, signs of calvarial or skull base fracture, at least two episodes of vomiting, or age ≥ 65 . Mediumrisk patients have none of the findings found in high-risk patients, but must have amnesia of greater than 30 min preceding the trauma or a dangerous mechanism (pedestrian struck by motor vehicle, motor vehicle ejection, or fall from height of >1 m or five stairs). Although NCCT is recommended in medium-risk patients, close clinical observation may be used as a safe alternative (moderate evidence). Imaging is not indicated for those patients who lack any of these findings, which are defined as low-risk individuals (moderate evidence).

A 2005 multicenter, prospective trial comparing NOC and CCTH found lower sensitivities than initial reports for the detection of CT imaging findings (98% and 87%, respectively), although both rules showed 100% sensitivity for detection of injuries requiring surgical intervention [38]. The CCTH did outperform the NOC with a higher specificity (39%, 6%) and CT scan rate reduction (37%, 5%). A larger prospective trial comparing the NOC, CCTH, and the National Emergency X-Ray Utilization Study (NEXUS-II), a third set of predictive rules, confirmed the finding of significantly lower sensitivities for clinically important imaging findings than initial studies (75%, 91%, and 84%, respectively) [39, 40]. However, sensitivities for injuries requiring surgical intervention were also remained high in this study (100%, 100%, and 95%, respectively). Of note, NEXUS-II demonstrated the highest CT scan rate reduction but was the only rule in this study that failed to identify 100% of mild TBI patients requiring surgical intervention [39]. This high sensitivity to surgical lesions in both the CCTH and NOC has been reproduced in many studies; however, CCTH consistently demonstrates better specificity when compared to other guidelines [37, 41-45]. One of these prospective studies analyzed independent risk factors of acute intracranial lesion in mild TBI, confirming the utility of the clinical findings that had been previously used in decision rules (Table 5.2) [43]. Finally, a comprehensive metaanalysis of clinical decision rules from 2011 demonstrated CCTH to have sensitivities of 99–100% for surgical lesions and 80-100% for any intracranial injury [46]. Although this meta-analysis found similar sensitivities for NOC, the specificity was much higher with CCTH.

Table 5.2 Clinical findings predicting CT abnormalities in mild TBI

Independent risk factors for CT findings in mild TBI						
Clinical signs and symptoms	Pre-existing conditions					
• GCS < 15	• Age > 65					
Loss of consciousness	Coagulopathy					
• Headache	Hydrocephalus with a shunt					
• Emesis						
• Signs of skull base fracture						
Neurological deficits						
• Significant associated injuries						

New decision rules continue to be introduced and studied prospectively, despite multiple studies validating the utility of several of the current rules [47]. Refinement of the current and more recent rules will continue as further validation studies are performed and new data is included in an effort to reduce false negatives. For example, none of these rule systems incorporate patient demographics with the exception of age; however, a retrospective analysis of more than 80,000 patients found that male gender and African-American ethnicity were also significantly correlated with positive CT findings in mild TBI [22]. Although there is no evidence-based consensus on which mild TBI patients should get imaged, CCTH is the most validated decision rule, identifies virtually all surgical lesions, and significantly reduces imaging overutilization [46]. Despite the lack of a universally accepted imaging algorithm for mild TBI, there is consensus that CT is the preferred initial imaging exam when an intracranial abnormality is suspected (strong evidence) [48–50].

MRI

MRI should not be used in the acute setting for the routine evaluation of mild TBI according to evidence-based guidelines (moderate evidence) [48]. Although MRI is not recommended in typical cases of acute mild TBI, it may be useful when the clinical findings are not explained by the CT results, such as in the presence of persistent or progressive neurologic findings (limited evidence). MRI has consistently been shown to be more sensitive than CT for the detection of injury following mild TBI, especially parenchymal injuries such as contusion and traumatic axonal injury (TAI) [51–58]. However, this increased sensitivity may be of limited utility as the detection of additional intracranial injuries by MRI has not been shown to alter clinical management in the acute setting [59-61].

Over the past decade, there has been a near exponential increase in research using MRI to determine the presence and extent of injury in mild TBI, in particular the use of diffusion tensor imaging (DTI) [62]. This technique provides assessment of structural connectivity dysfunction in TBI, which may contribute to post-concussion symptoms [62]. Although the changes in DTI metrics may be more uniform and validated following moderate to severe TBI, the changes observed in mild TBI are time dependent and may even demonstrate pseudonormalization in the subacute time period [63]. In addition, the magnitude and possibly the direction of TBIassociated changes in DTI metrics are dependent upon the magnet, sequence parameters, and postprocessing software used. This limits cross comparisons between studies and the use of DTI for individual patient decision-making and prognostication [64]. Finally, the current acquisition times for DTI and the significant amount of time required for data post-processing limit the use of this technique in the acute setting. Therefore, while future studies and advances in software and hardware may improve the utility of MRI for acute mild TBI, currently the use of this modality remains largely in the research realm.

Moderate/Severe TBI

СТ

There is strong evidence that CT is the preferred initial diagnostic imaging in acute moderate to severe TBI [48, 59, 65]. Although CT is less sensitive than MRI to abnormal findings in acute TBI patients, it is not inferior to MRI for the detection of clinically significant TBI, defined as injury requiring neurosurgical intervention or resulting in death within 7 days [17]. For example, an acute TBI study comparing modalities found that CT was overall less sensitive (63%) than MRI (96%) in detecting intracranial abnormalities, with the exception of fracture (moderate evidence) [52]. However, the additional findings detected by MRI did not alter acute surgical management. Fast, safe, and ubiquitous, CT has many advantages in the acute setting with the only significant disadvantage being radiation exposure [66]. Even if MRI becomes as fast and widely available as CT, patients would have to be screened for MRI contraindications such as ferromagnetic foreign bodies or MRI-incompatible implanted devices prior to imaging, which may be impossible due to altered patient sensorium in the setting of acute TBI.

MRI

The increasing availability and reduced cost of MRI have stimulated interest in its use in the acute setting. Generally, a TBI protocol includes T1- and T2-weighted imaging, T2*GRE, fluid attenuation inversion recovery (FLAIR), and diffusion-weighted imaging (DWI) with apparent diffusion coefficient (ADC) maps [66, 67]. More recently, SWI has been added to TBI imaging protocols as a more sensitive way to diagnose microhemorrhages [68]. Currently, MRI is not indicated for moderate or severe acute TBI unless there are clinical findings unexplained by the CT (moderate evidence) [69].

Many studies have directly compared the ability of MRI and CT to detect acute TBI findings. Comparisons of these modalities have consistently shown MRI to be more sensitive in detecting extra-axial hematomas, nonhemorrhagic contusions, and brainstem injuries (moderate evidence) [58, 70–76]. MRI has proven especially useful in detecting abnormalities in areas traditionally limited on CT, such as the posterior fossa and skull base (moderate evidence) [77]. Nonhemorrhagic contusions can be especially difficult to detect on CT in the acute setting. For example, studies have reported a sensitivity rate for MRI of up to 98% compared to 56% for CT for detection of nonhemorrhagic contusions [77]. MRI has reliably been shown to be more sensitive than CT in the detection of subarachnoid hemorrhage. Specifically, FLAIR sequences are more sensitive than CT in the detection of subarachnoid and small subdural blood products (moderate evidence) [74, 75, 77-81]. A recent study comparing postmortem MRI and CT to autopsy findings found almost identical accuracy, sensitivity, and specificity of the two modalities to TBI findings, although MRI was more sensitive for subarachnoid hemorrhage [70]. A prospective study comparing MRI and CT in the detection of intraventricular hemorrhage found them to be equivalent [32, 82]. However, as intracranial blood products are metabolized, their density decreases which may make detection on CT difficult. Comparison studies have also shown that the GRE sequence is more sensitive for the detection of subacute or chronic blood [58, 74]. Initial studies demonstrated no significant utility to use of contrast-enhanced MRI for acute TBI [83, 84]. However, contrast may be used to detect the presence of active extravasation in hemorrhagic lesions and thereby predict the need for surgical intervention [85–87].

Imaging of TAI in acute TBI has been of particular interest as a means of grading injury and predicting clinical outcomes. TAI, or diffuse axonal injury, is characterized by injury to axons of the white matter tracts, and the rate of TAI increases with the severity of TBI [88, 89]. Microhemorrhages secondary to acute TBI have been correlated with the presence of TAI in both animal models and postmortem human studies [90, 91]. Although these hemorrhagic lesions are often visible on CT, MRI has demonstrated a greater sensitivity in TAI evaluation, in part because of the increased detection of nonhemorrhagic lesions. TAI lesions can be grouped into three types based on their MRI signal characteristics: type 1, hyperintense on both DWI and ADC likely representing vasogenic edema (T2 shinethrough effect); type 2, hyperintense on DWI

while hypointense on ADC likely representing cytotoxic edema (diffusion restricting); and type 3, hemorrhagic [92]. Due to the sensitivity of GRE sequences to the paramagnetic effects of blood products of certain chronicities, the use of GRE results in the detection of more hemorrhagic TAI lesions than CT (Fig. 5.1a–f) [93]. SWI sequences are even more sensitive to microhemorrhages than GRE [68, 94]. A 2011 study comparing interobserver reliability on each of these sequences found that both GRE and SWI were more sensitive than standard T1 and T2 weighting in detecting hemorrhagic lesions [95]. However, hemorrhagic TAI only represents a single type, and relying solely on the characterization of these lesions will underestimate the extent of injury [96]. TBI imaging has historically utilized FLAIR sequences to detect the vasogenic edema associated with axonal injury [77, 97]. DWI and ADC were then used to detect more clinically significant cytotoxic injury seen in acute contusions and TAI [67, 92, 93, 98]. Finally, studies of other imaging methods such as DTI, MR spectroscopy, and magnetization transfer



Fig. 5.1 Superiority of MRI over CT in the detection of TAI. Axial images from a NCCT (**a**–**c**) obtained at presentation in a 35-year-old man who was involved in a motor vehicle collision. Neurologic examination was normal. Follow-up MRI performed in the same patient within 24 h demonstrates several tiny foci of susceptibility on

susceptibility-weighted imaging (SWI) that are occult on NCCT (**d-f**, axial SWI images obtained at the same levels as NCCT) (Images courtesy of Max Wintermark, MD, MAS, MBA, Professor of Radiology, Stanford University and Medical Center.)

imaging may allow further delineation of axonal injury, although these techniques have not been fully validated and remain limited in the acute setting [66].

In spite of studies accumulating in favor of its use in acute TBI, MRI remains of limited practical application in this setting. Some of the reasons for this include longer imaging times, sensitivity to patient motion, and incompatibility with metallic foreign bodies and medical devices such as mechanical ventilators and pacemakers [18]. In addition, studies of acute TBI imaging have found that MRI rarely alters clinical management, although it may have prognostic value (moderate evidence) [60, 99–102].

Other Imaging Modalities

Before the advent of cross-sectional imaging, skull radiographs were used to screen for a fracture in even trivial scalp wounds [103]. More judicious ordering patterns developed after studies showed that patients could be risk stratified, with radiographs deferred in low-risk groups [104, 105]. Finally, a meta-analysis of skull radiography in mild TBI found that the sensitivity was only 38%, and the positive predictive value was 41% for detection of intracranial hemorrhage [106]. Given the much higher sensitivity and positive predictive value for the detection of intracranial injuries with cross-sectional imaging, skull radiographs do not play a role in the evaluation of TBI (strong evidence).

SPECT and PET imaging have also been studied in the setting of TBI. SPECT has been studied in TBI for its use in improving lesion detection over CT and MRI, prognostication, and treatment interventions. In a 2014 review of SPECT in the setting of TBI, the authors found strong evidence for its use in each of these areas [107]. While occasionally a patient with TBI may have acute symptoms not be explained by either CT or MRI findings, and this could potentially be addressed with SPECT imaging, the value of SPECT is predominantly in the subacute and chronic settings. PET has also been studied in TBI, but with more mixed results. Initially, acute areas of injury will demonstrate decreased metabolism; however, these same regions can become hypermetabolic

soon after injury [66]. The use of SPECT and PET in the acute setting is hindered by the length and cost of the examinations and, therefore, is not recommended. A 2015 review of TBI imaging found no evidence for PET use in acute TBI, although it may be used in clinical research to study its pathophysiology and treatment effects [108].

What Is the Sensitivity of CT for Detection of TBI Findings Requiring Surgical Intervention? Is There Value in Performing Serial CTs in Acute TBI?

Summary of Evidence CT is the preferred imaging in acute TBI as it has nearly 100% sensitivity for the detection of findings requiring surgical intervention (strong evidence) (Fig. 5.2a–d).



Fig. 5.2 Examples of NCCTs in patients with acute TBI requiring surgical intervention. A 69-year-old man presented after physical assault with a right parietal epidural hematoma (**a**). A 32-year-old man was found to have a complex left temporoparietal depressed skull fracture after assault with a blunt object (**b**). A large left frontal lobe intraparenchymal hematoma (> 30 cc in estimated volume) was present in a 66-year-old man after physical assault (**c**). A 39-year-old man suffered a large right cerebral convexity subdural hematoma after motor vehicle collision with ejection (**d**)

Serial CT may also increase sensitivity in the acute setting and should be performed in moderate and severe TBI patients as well as all TBI patients with neurological decline after initial imaging or those on anticoagulation (strong evidence).

Supporting Evidence The incidence of significant imaging findings increases with severity of injury; CT in moderate and severe TBI patients is more often abnormal than in mild TBI patients. Even in mild TBI patients, those with GCS less than 15 are more likely to have imaging abnormalities than those with GCS of 15 [38, 109]. However, a normal GCS score of 15 does not guarantee a normal imaging study; for example, one study reported that even among TBI patients with a GCS of 15, 18% of them had abnormal findings on CT with 4% requiring surgical intervention [30]. A 2011 systematic review of studies of mild TBI patients found a median prevalence of acute CT imaging abnormality in about 7% of patients [46]. In addition, the median prevalence of an acute lesion requiring surgical intervention was about 1%. A prospective study of moderate TBI patients found that the incidence of significant CT findings was 61% [5]. Abnormal CT findings are highest in severe TBI. A review article found that the incidence of abnormal CT in these patients ranged from 68 to as high as 94% [110].

The pathophysiology of TBI is a dynamic process. Acute imaging findings are not static and can evolve over short time intervals, occasionally requiring repeat head CT. A prospective study of CT in moderate and severe TBI patients found that the initial CT underestimated the extent of hemorrhage in almost 50% of patients and recommended routine repeat imaging in all patients with intracranial hemorrhage (strong evidence) [111]. A systematic review of repeat CT studies in TBI found that the likelihood of progression and the need for surgery were correlated with clinical severity of initial injury and also recommended repeat CT, but in a select group of risk-stratified patients [112]. A large prospective study provided additional evidence that repeat CT was most likely to show progression of acute findings in the setting of severe TBI [113].

Finally, a 2014 meta-analysis reported that approximately 10% of moderate and severe TBI patients undergo a change in management due to repeat imaging [114]. Additional factors can influence the decision to routinely repeat imaging in acute TBI patients. One retrospective study demonstrated that all TBI patients receiving anticoagulation therapy were also at significantly increased risk of progressive hemorrhage and should receive a follow-up CT in 12–18 h [115]. In addition, patients who demonstrate acute neurologic deterioration following their initial imaging should also receive repeat CT, although the exact time interval has not been studied prospectively (moderate evidence) [111, 113, 116].

The value of repeat imaging in mild TBI is less certain. A retrospective study of repeat CT in mild TBI found that although there may be interval progression of the imaging findings, significant changes were always predicated by clinical deterioration and argued against routine followup imaging in these patients [117]. A 2012 retrospective study of mild TBI found that subfrontal and temporal contusions as well as large hematomas (>10 ml) were more likely to worsen after initial imaging and suggested more selective use of repeat imaging [118]. However, a metaanalysis of routine repeat CT studies in mild TBI found no significant effect on clinical outcomes with only about 2% of patients having a change in clinical management [114]. Therefore, at this time, follow-up imaging in patients with mild TBI should be dictated by clinical factors, and routine repeat imaging is likely not warranted.

What Is the Prognostic Value of Imaging in TBI?

Summary of Evidence Mild TBI outcomes are not correlated with initial CT findings. When combined with clinical classification systems such as Corticoid Randomisation After Significant Head (CRASH) injury or the International Mission on Prognosis and Analysis of Clinical Trials (IMPACT), CT findings are correlated with long-term outcomes in moderate and severe TBI (moderate evidence). However, these likely cannot be applied to individual patients and are best used in populations or research trials.

Currently, there is no definite evidence that conventional MRI sequences are correlated with outcomes in TBI; however, advanced MRI sequences have been shown to be correlated with long-term outcomes in TBI patients across the severity spectrum (moderate evidence).

Supporting Evidence Prognostication in TBI was initially studied using clinical measures such as GCS scores or physiologic markers. In fact, age, motor score, and pupillary reactivity have been consistently correlated with prognosis since the earliest models were proposed [119]. As CT and MR imaging became more prevalent in the setting of acute TBI, prognostic models were developed which also incorporated these findings. The outcomes measured vary between papers, but are often evaluated at least 6 months after the initial injury. Although multiple objective measures of outcomes have been developed, the Glasgow Outcome Scale Extended is the best studied and is recommended by multiple reviews [120, 121].

СТ

Predictors of outcome in TBI have been most extensively studied for moderate and severe TBI. One of the earliest attempts at classifying CT findings to predict TBI outcomes was in a large series of severe TBI patients [122]. In this 1983 paper, initial CT findings were correlated with final outcomes by categorizing them into one of eight different patterns such as diffuse axonal injury, single brain contusion, or extraaxial hematoma. Since that time, several different classification systems have been proffered for stratification/prognostication of TBI patients by CT findings. Developed in 1991 from a larger study of moderate and severe TBI patients, the Marshall classification predicted outcomes by sorting patients into one of six different classes based on CT findings such as the presence of mass lesion or signs of elevated intracranial pressure (Table 5.3) [123]. A review of CT imaging in severe TBI outcomes found that initial CT abnormalities, Marshall CT classification, compressed basal cisterns, and traumatic subarachnoid

Table 5.3 Marshall CT classification system

Marshall CT classification system					
Category	Definition				
Diffuse injury I	No abnormal CT findings				
Diffuse injury II	Cisterns present, midline shift of ≤ 5 mm, and/or lesions present; no lesion >25 cm ³				
Diffuse injury III	Cisterns compressed or absent and midline shift of ≤ 5 mm; no lesion >25 cm ³				
Diffuse injury IV	Midline shift >5 mm; no lesion >25 cm ³				
Evacuated mass lesion (V)	Any surgically evacuated lesion				
Non-evacuated mass lesion (VI)	Any lesion >25 cm ³ not surgically evacuated				

hemorrhage each demonstrated 70% or greater positive predictive value (moderate evidence) [110]. One of the drawbacks to the Marshall classification is that it requires a priori knowledge of whether or not a mass lesion was surgically resected. While this requirement does not hinder TBI research, it does limit the clinical utility of the classification system in real time. In addition, the volume of the largest mass lesion is required for the Marshall classification, and measurements may be difficult for nonuniform lesions, such as subdural hematomas. The Rotterdam score is a CT-based scoring system more recently developed in an attempt to improve upon the Marshall classification, which allows for greater discrimination by parsing out individual CT findings (moderate evidence) (Table 5.4) [124]. This score was developed retrospectively using recursive partitioning and logistic regression analysis from a database of more than 2000 patients enrolled in an international TBI drug therapy trial. Rather than a classification, a patient's CT findings are scored based on independent findings such as midline shift, subarachnoid hemorrhage, or compression of the basal cisterns. In contradistinction to the Marshall classification, the Rotterdam score does not require lesion volumes or knowledge of surgical intervention. In addition, this scoring system takes into account the more favorable outcomes associated with epidural hematomas as compared to other types of intracranial hemorrhages [110]. Most recently, a third classi-

Rotterdam score		Helsinki score				
Finding	Score	Finding	Score			
Basal cisterns		Mass lesion				
Normal	0	Subdural hematoma	2			
Compressed	1	Intracerebral hematoma	2			
Absent	2	Epidural hematoma	-3			
Midline shift		Mass lesion size >25 cm ³	2			
$\leq 5 mm$	0	Intraventricular hemorrhage	3			
> 5 mm	1	Suprasellar cisterns				
Epidural mass lesion		Normal	0			
Present	0	Compressed	1			
Absent	1	Obliterated	5			
Intraventricular blood or SAH						
Absent	0					
Present	1					
Total (add 1)	1–6	Total	-3 to 14			

 Table 5.4
 CT scoring systems—Rotterdam and Helsinki

fication scheme, the Helsinki CT score, has been described, which combines variables from the Marshall classification and Rotterdam score [125, 126]. Similar to the Marshall classification, the Helsinki CT score does require lesion volume measurements, although surgical intervention is not included in the final score (Table 5.4). It remains to be seen if the Rotterdam or Helsinki CT scores outperform the more validated Marshall classification in TBI prognostication.

The classification/scoring systems described above represent a small handful of the more than 100 published TBI prognostic models, the majority of which were generally not validated on other populations and were of overall poor quality [127, 128]. In an attempt to create more robust, validated outcome models, two newer classification schemes incorporating both clinical and CT findings were developed based on large patient groups—IMPACT and CRASH [119, 129, 130]. The IMPACT model was developed from moderate and severe TBI patients in wealthier nations, whereas the CRASH model was developed from mild, moderate, and severe TBI patients in less wealthy nations and includes major extracranial injury as a predictor. These models have been externally validated in large datasets and were found to be equivalent (moderate evidence) [131]. However, IMPACT and CRASH are not considered accurate enough for application to individual patients' outcomes and instead should be applied to populations and clinical research, describing overall probabilities [132, 133].

In contrast to moderate and severe TBI, there is no consensus currently on the significance of CT findings in mild TBI, limiting the development of prognostic models [134]. Although clinically similar in the acute setting, mild TBI is a heterogeneous disease process, and subgroups of these patients have significantly different longterm outcomes [134, 135]. Mild TBI is generally subdivided into uncomplicated and complicated types, with uncomplicated subtype demonstrating normal CT and conventional MRI imaging whereas complicated subtypes have abnormal imaging [136]. Even within the uncomplicated subtype, post-concussive symptoms may persist in some patients with negative CT exams, and more advanced imaging may be required to predict outcomes [34, 137].

MRI

MRI performed early in acute TBI may have prognostic value and is the subject of ongoing studies [138]. Early investigators found that conventional FLAIR, DWI, and ADC sequence abnormalities were not correlated with initial GCS or outcomes [61, 139]. Subsequent studies specifically looking at TAI lesions have demonstrated correlation with GCS scores as well as clinical outcomes (moderate evidence) [95, 100, 140, 141]. These routine sequences have been used to quantitatively assess TAI and predict functional outcomes [142]. A study by Moen et al. investigated TAI lesions detected acutely after injury and reported vasogenic lesions that resolved spontaneously were correlated with better clinical outcomes [143]. A 2014 prospective study of TAI lesions found that the number, volume, and location of these lesions correlated with clinical outcomes in severe TBI (strong evidence) [144]. Abnormal DTI metrics have also been demonstrated to be correlated with TAI and allow

more sensitive, quantitative evaluation of white matter tract disruption [145]. Studies of DTI have found correlation with initial GCS scores as well as long-term outcomes (moderate evidence) [146–150]. A prospective trial of mild TBI patients found that combining clinical factors with acute MRI findings using only conventional sequences significantly improved outcome prediction [134]. A prospective trial in severe TBI patients using the IMPACT score alone versus IMPACT combined with DTI found significantly increased accuracy in 1-year outcomes (moderate evidence) [151]. Nonetheless, given the current disadvantages associated with acquiring MRI in the acute setting detailed above, as well as the lack of standards for DTI metrics across different magnet vendors and post-processing software and the complex time course of TBI-associated changes in DTI metrics, the use of advanced diffusion imaging in the emergency department cannot be currently recommended (limited evidence).

Take-Home Tables

Tables 5.1 through 5.4 highlight various criteria, classifications, and scoring systems, as well as clinical findings.

Take-Home Points

- TBI is a heterogeneous group of disorders, and classifications of TBI (e.g., mild, moderate, and severe) are controversial and not universally applied.
- Non-contrast head CT remains the modality of choice in the acute setting, particularly for moderate to severe TBI.
- Brain MRI is likely more sensitive and specific for the sequelae of TBI than CT; however, the use of MRI is limited by multiple factors, and the detection of additional abnormalities has not been demonstrated to alter acute patient management. MRI may be more useful for long-term prognostication, particularly for mild TBI, although supporting evidence is currently lacking.

Imaging Case Studies

The advantages and limitations of CT and MRI in the imaging of TBI are highlighted by the cases below.

Case 1

Figure 5.1a–f demonstrates the superiority of MRI over CT for establishing TAI, using the case of a 35-year-old man who experienced a motor vehicle accident.

Case 2

Figure 5.2a–d gives examples of NCCTs in various patients needing surgical intervention for acute TBI.

Suggested Imaging Protocols

- CT: axial 5-mm images reconstructed in standard and bone algorithms.
- MR: sagittal and axial T1-weighted, and axial T2-weighted, FLAIR, T2*-weighted GRE or SWI, and DWI.

Future Research

Despite decades of research investigating the ٠ diagnosis and prognostication of TBI using imaging, clear consensus views are few, particularly for mild TBI. This is in part related to the heterogeneous nature of TBI itself, which is influenced by multiple variables such as mechanism of injury and patient age. In addition, clinical definitions of TBI are lacking, in particular for mild TBI or concussion, and entry into TBI studies is frequently based upon clinical parameters. Standardization of clinical and imaging definitions, as well as of imaging reporting, will facilitate the multi-institutional large studies that are required to overcome individual heterogeneity in TBI.

- Given the increasing availability and speed of MRI, further study in the use of this modality in head-to-head comparison with NCCT in the acute setting is warranted.
- Further investigation of the utility of advanced MRI techniques, such as DTI, in the diagnosis and prognostication of TBI needs to be performed. This is particularly true for mild TBI, in which conventional imaging may be normal but patients may have significant clinical symptoms. In order for DTI to be clinically useful, obstacles such as differences between scanners and post-processing vendors need to be overcome so that uniform guidelines may be established.
- Prognostication algorithms need to be developed that encompass both clinical and imaging findings. These then need to be validated in large, multi-institutional studies.

References

- 1. Teasdale G, Jennett B. Lancet. 1974;2:81-4.
- Teasdale G, Maas A, Lecky F, et al. Lancet Neurol. 2014;13:844–54.
- 3. Moore L, Lavoie A, Camden S, et al. J Trauma. 2006;60:1238–43; discussion 1243–1234.
- 4. Salottolo K, Levy AS, Slone DS, et al. JAMA Surg. 2014;149:727–34.
- 5. Fearnside M, McDougall P. Aust N Z J Surg. 1998;68:58–64.
- Servadei F, Teasdale G, Merry G, et al. J Neurotrauma. 2001;18:657–64.
- Rimel RW, Giordani B, Barth JT, et al. Disability caused by minor head injury. Neurosurgery. 1981;9: 221–8.
- 8. Teasdale GM. J Neurol Neurosurg Psychiatry. 1995;58:526–39.
- 9. Eng J, Chanmugam A. Neuroimaging Clin N Am. 2003;13:273–82.
- 10. Sharp DJ, Jenkins PO. Pract Neurol. 2015;15:172-86.
- Faul M, Xu L, Wald MM, et al. Traumatic brain injury in the United States: emergency department visits, hospitalizations and deaths 2002–2006. Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, National Center for Injury Prevention and Control: Atlanta (GA); 2010.
- McCrea M, Hammeke T, Olsen G, et al. Clin J Sport Med. 2004;14:13–7.
- Defense Medical System Score-Theater Medical Data Store (DMSS-TMDS). DMSS at TMDS. Prepared by the Armed Forces Health Surveillance Center. 2014.

- Langlois JA, Rutland-Brown W, Wald MM. J Head Trauma Rehabil. 2006;21:375–8.
- Lu J, Marmarou A, Choi S, et al. Acta Neurochir Suppl. 2005;95:281–5.
- 16. Zaloshnja E, Miller T, Langlois JA, et al. J Head Trauma Rehabil. 2008;23:394–400.
- Stiell IG, Lesiuk H, Wells GA, et al. Ann Emerg Med. 2001;38:160–9.
- Davis PC, Drayer BP, Anderson RE, et al. Radiology. 2000;215(Suppl):507–24.
- Davis PC, Drayer BP, Anderson RE, et al. ACR Appropriateness Criteria – Head Trauma. American College of Radiology; 2012.
- 20. Shackford SR, Wald SL, Ross SE, et al. J Trauma. 1992;33:385–94.
- af Geijerstam JL, Britton M. Acta Neurochir. 2003;145:843–50; discussion 850.
- 22. Kisat M, Zafar SN, Latif A, et al. J Surg Res. 2012;173:31–7.
- Mack LR, Chan SB, Silva JC, et al. J Emerg Med. 2003;24:157–62.
- Norlund A, Marke LA, af Geijerstam JL, et al. BMJ. 2006;333:469.
- 25. Stein SC, Burnett MG, Glick HA. J Trauma. 2006;61:558–66.
- Miller EC, Holmes JF, Derlet RW. J Emerg Med. 1997;15:453–7.
- 27. Holmes JF, Baier ME, Derlet RW. Acad Emerg Med. 1997;4:788–92.
- Vilke GM, Chan TC, Guss DA. Am J Emerg Med. 2000;18:159–63.
- 29. Mohanty SK, Thompson W, Rakower S. J Trauma. 1991;31:801–4; discussion 804–805.
- Harad FT, Kerstein MD. J Trauma. 1992;32:359–61; discussion 361–353.
- Stein SC, Ross SE. Mild head injury: a plea for routine early CT scanning. J Trauma. 1992;33:11–3.
- Turedi S, Hasanbasoglu A, Gunduz A, et al. J Emerg Med. 2008;34:253–9.
- Saboori M, Ahmadi J, Farajzadegan Z. Clin Neurol Neurosurg. 2007;109:399–405.
- 34. af Geijerstam JL, Oredsson S, Britton M, et al. BMJ. 2006;333:465.
- Haydel MJ, Preston CA, Mills TJ, et al. N Engl J Med. 2000;343:100–5.
- Levin HS, Diaz-Arrastia RR. Lancet Neurol. 2015;14:506–17.
- Harnan SE, Pickering A, Pandor A, et al. J Trauma. 2011;71:245–51.
- Smits M, Dippel DW, de Haan GG, et al. JAMA. 2005;294:1519–25.
- 39. Mower WR, Hoffman JR, Herbert M, et al. Ann Emerg Med. 2002;40:505–14.
- 40. Ro YS, Shin SD, Holmes JF, et al. Acad Emerg Med. 2011;18:597–604.
- Papa L, Stiell IG, Clement CM, et al. Acad Emerg Med. 2012;19:2–10.
- 42. Stein SC, Fabbri A, Servadei F, et al. Ann Emerg Med. 2009;53:180–8.
- Ibanez J, Arikan F, Pedraza S, et al. J Neurosurg. 2004;100:825–34.

- 44. Kavalci C, Aksel G, Salt O, et al. World J Emerg Surg. 2014;9:31.
- Bouida W, Marghli S, Souissi S, et al. Ann Emerg Med. 2013;61:521–7.
- 46. Pandor A, Goodacre S, Harnan S, et al. Health Technol Assess. 2011;15:1–202.
- Head Injury: Triage, Assessment, Investigation and Early Management of Head Injury in Children, Young People and Adults. London; 2014.
- Tavender EJ, Bosch M, Green S, et al. Acad Emerg Med. 2011;18:880–9.
- 49. Barbosa RR, Jawa R, Watters JM, et al. J Trauma Acute Care Surg. 2012;73:S307–14.
- Borg J, Holm L, Cassidy JD, et al. J Rehabil Med. 2004:61–75.
- Doezema D, King JN, Tandberg D, et al. Ann Emerg Med. 1991;20:1281–5.
- Orrison WW, Gentry LR, Stimac GK, et al. AJNR Am J Neuroradiol. 1994;15:351–6.
- 53. Firsching R, Woischneck D, Diedrich M, et al. J Neurosurg. 1998;89:707–12.
- 54. Yokota H, Kurokawa A, Otsuka T, et al. J Trauma. 1991;31:351–7.
- 55. Lee H, Wintermark M, Gean AD, et al. J Neurotrauma. 2008;25:1049–56.
- 56. Jenkins A, Teasdale G, Hadley MD, et al. Lancet. 1986;2:445–6.
- Mittl RL, Grossman RI, Hiehle JF, et al. AJNR Am J Neuroradiol. 1994;15:1583–9.
- Paterakis K, Karantanas AH, Komnos A, et al. J Trauma. 2000;49:1071–5.
- Jagoda AS, Bazarian JJ, Bruns JJ Jr, et al. J Emerg Nurs. 2009;35:e5–40.
- Manolakaki D, Velmahos GC, Spaniolas K, et al. J Trauma. 2009;66:1008–12; discussion 1012–1004.
- Hughes DG, Jackson A, Mason DL, et al. Neuroradiology. 2004;46:550–8.
- 62. Hulkower MB, Poliak DB, Rosenbaum SB, et al. AJNR Am J Neuroradiol. 2013;34:2064–74.
- Eierud C, Craddock RC, Fletcher S, et al. NeuroImage: Clinical. 2014;4:283–94.
- 64. Meltzer CC, Sze G, Rommelfanger KS, et al. AJNR Am J Neuroradiol. 2014;35:632–7.
- Davis T, Ings A. Arch Dis Child Educ Pract Ed. 2015;100:97–100.
- 66. Le TH, Gean AD. Mt Sinai J Med. 2009;76:145-62.
- Kinoshita T, Moritani T, Hiwatashi A, et al. Eur J Radiol. 2005;56:5–11.
- 68. Provenzale JM. AJR Am J Roentgenol. 2010;194:16-9.
- 69. Kara A, Celik SE, Dalbayrak S, et al. Turk Neurosurg. 2008;18:1–9.
- Anon J, Remonda L, Spreng A, et al. J Magn Reson Imaging. 2008;28:823–36.
- Gentry LR, Godersky JC, Thompson B, et al. AJR Am J Roentgenol. 1988;150:673–82.
- 72. Han JS, Kaufman B, Alfidi RJ, et al. Radiology. 1984;150:71–7.
- Kelly AB, Zimmerman RD, Snow RB, et al. AJNR Am J Neuroradiol. 1988;9:699–708.
- 74. Snow RB, Zimmerman RD, Gandy SE, et al. Neurosurgery. 1986;18:45–52.

- 75. Zimmerman RA, Bilaniuk LT, Hackney DB, et al. AJR Am J Roentgenol. 1986;147:1215–22.
- Morais DF, Spotti AR, Tognola WA, et al. Arq Neuropsiquiatr. 2008;66:53–8.
- Hesselink JR, Dowd CF, Healy ME, et al. AJR Am J Roentgenol. 1988;150:1133–42.
- Noguchi K, Ogawa T, Seto H, et al. Radiology. 1997;203:257–62.
- Noguchi K, Seto H, Kamisaki Y, et al. AJNR Am J Neuroradiol. 2000;21:923–7.
- Woodcock RJ Jr, Short J, Do HM, et al. AJNR Am J Neuroradiol. 2001;22:1698–703.
- Mitchell P, Wilkinson ID, Hoggard N, et al. J Neurol Neurosurg Psychiatry. 2001;70:205–11.
- Bakshi R, Kamran S, Kinkel PR, et al. AJNR Am J Neuroradiol. 1999;20:629–36.
- Lang DA, Hadley DM, Teasdale GM, et al. Acta Neurochir. 1991;109:5–11.
- Kushi H, Katayama Y, Shibuya T, et al. Acta Neurochir Suppl (Wien). 1994;60:472–4.
- Tomida M, Muraki M, Uemura K, et al. Neurosurgery 1998;43:66–70; discussion 70–61.
- Takanashi Y, Shinonaga M, Naitoh M, et al. J Neurotrauma. 2000;17:359–65.
- Takanashi Y, Shinonaga M. J Clin Neurosci. 2001;8:240–4.
- Johnson VE, Stewart W, Smith DH. Exp Neurol. 2013;246:35–43.
- Skandsen T, Kvistad KA, Solheim O, et al. J Neurosurg. 2010;113:556–63.
- Meythaler JM, Peduzzi JD, Eleftheriou E, et al. Arch Phys Med Rehabil. 2001;82:1461–71.
- 91. Provenzale J. Emerg Radiol. 2007;14:1–12.
- Hergan K, Schaefer PW, Sorensen AG, et al. Eur Radiol. 2002;12:2536–41.
- Huisman TA, Sorensen AG, Hergan K, et al. J Comput Assist Tomogr. 2003;27:5–11.
- Haacke EM, Mittal S, Wu Z, et al. AJNR Am J Neuroradiol. 2009;30:19–30.
- Geurts BH, Andriessen TM, Goraj BM, et al. Brain Inj. 2012;26:1439–50.
- Adams JH, Graham DI, Gennarelli TA, et al. J Neurol Neurosurg Psychiatry. 1991;54:481–3.
- 97. Ashikaga R, Araki Y, Ishida O. Neuroradiology. 1997;39:239–42.
- Liu AY, Maldjian JA, Bagley LJ, et al. AJNR Am J Neuroradiol. 1999;20:1636–41.
- 99. Fiser SM, Johnson SB, Fortune JB. Am Surg. 1998;64:1088–93.
- 100. Hou DJ, Tong KA, Ashwal S, et al. J Neurotrauma. 2007;24:1558–69.
- 101. Zheng WB, Liu GR, Li LP, et al. Neuroradiology. 2007;49:271–9.
- 102. Chastain CA, Oyoyo UE, Zipperman M, et al. J Neurotrauma. 2009;26:1183–96.
- 103. Miller JD, Jennett WB. Lancet. 1968;2:991–5.
- 104. Bell RS, Loop JW. N Engl J Med. 1971;284:236–9.
- 105. Masters SJ, McClean PM, Arcarese JS, et al. N Engl J Med. 1987;316:84–91.
- 106. Hofman PA, Nelemans P, Kemerink GJ, et al. J Neurol Neurosurg Psychiatry. 2000;68:416–22.

- 107. Raji CA, Tarzwell R, Pavel D, et al. PLoS One. 2014;9:e91088.
- 108. Amyot F, Arciniegas DB, Brazaitis MP, et al. J Neurotrauma. 2015;32(22):1693–721.
- 109. McAllister TW, Sparling MB, Flashman LA, et al. J Clin Exp Neuropsychol. 2001;23:775–91.
- 110. The Brain Trauma Foundation. The American Association of Neurological Surgeons. The Joint Section on Neurotrauma and Critical Care. J Neurotrauma. 2000;17:597–627.
- 111. Oertel M, Kelly DF, McArthur D, et al. J Neurosurg. 2002;96:109–16.
- 112. Wang MC, Linnau KF, Tirschwell DL, et al. J Trauma. 2006;61:226–33.
- 113. Brown CV, Zada G, Salim A, et al. J Trauma 2007;62:1339–44; discussion 1344–1335.
- 114. Reljic T, Mahony H, Djulbegovic B, et al. J Neurotrauma. 2014;31:78–98.
- 115. Cohen DB, Rinker C, Wilberger JE. J Trauma. 2006; 60:553–7.
- 116. Brown CV, Weng J, Oh D, et al. J Trauma. 2004;57:939–43.
- 117. Velmahos GC, Gervasini A, Petrovick L, et al. J Trauma. 2006;60:494–9; discussion 499–501.
- 118. Washington CW, Grubb RL Jr. J Neurosurg. 2012;116:549–57.
- 119. Steyerberg EW, Mushkudiani N, Perel P, et al. PLoS Med. 2008;5:e165; discussion e165.
- 120. Shukla D, Devi BI, Agrawal A. Clin Neurol Neurosurg. 2011;113:435–41.
- 121. Ardolino A, Sleat G, Willett K. Injury. 2012;43: 1662–6.
- 122. Lobato RD, Cordobes F, Rivas JJ, et al. J Neurosurg. 1983;59:762–74.
- 123. Marshall LF, Marshall SB, Klauber MR, et al. J Neurotrauma. 1992;9(Suppl 1):S287–92.
- 124. Maas AI, Hukkelhoven CW, Marshall LF, et al. Neurosurgery 2005;57:1173–82; discussion 1173–1182.
- 125. Raj R, Brinck T, Skrifvars MB, et al. Injury. 2015;46(1):86–93.
- 126. Raj R, Siironen J, Skrifvars MB, et al. Predicting outcome in traumatic brain injury: development of a novel computerized tomography classification system (Helsinki CT score). Neurosurgery. 2014;75(6):632–46.
- 127. Perel P, Edwards P, Wentz R, et al. BMC Med Inform Decis Mak. 2006;6:38.

- 128. Husson EC, Ribbers GM, Willemse-van Son AH, et al. J Rehabil Med. 2010;42:425–36.
- 129. Collaborators MCT, Perel P, Arango M, et al. BMJ. 2008;336:425–9.
- 130. Maas AI, Steyerberg EW, Butcher I, et al. J Neurotrauma. 2007;24:303–14.
- 131. Roozenbeek B, Lingsma HF, Lecky FE, et al. Crit Care Med. 2012;40:1609–17.
- 132. Stevens RD, Sutter R. Crit Care Med. 2013;41: 1104–23.
- 133. Lingsma HF, Roozenbeek B, Steyerberg EW, et al. Lancet Neurol. 2010;9:543–54.
- 134. Yuh EL, Mukherjee P, Lingsma HF, et al. Ann Neurol. 2013;73:224–35.
- 135. Shenton ME, Hamoda HM, Schneiderman JS, et al. Brain Imaging Behav. 2012;6:137–92.
- Bodanapally UK, Sours C, Zhuo J, et al. Radiol Clin N Am. 2015;53:695–715.
- 137. Sherer M, Stouter J, Hart T, et al. Brain Inj. 2006;20:997–1005.
- 138. Duckworth JL, Stevens RD. Curr Opin Crit Care. 2010;16:92–7.
- 139. Schaefer PW, Huisman TA, Sorensen AG, et al. Radiology. 2004;233:58–66.
- 140. Shanmuganathan K, Gullapalli RP, Mirvis SE, et al. AJNR Am J Neuroradiol. 2004;25:539–44.
- 141. Moen KG, Haberg AK, Skandsen T, et al. J Neurotrauma. 2014;31:56–63.
- 142. Marquez de la Plata C, Ardelean A, Koovakkattu D, et al. J Neurotrauma. 2007;24:591–8.
- 143. Moen KG, Skandsen T, Folvik M, et al. J Neurol Neurosurg Psychiatry. 2012;83:1193–200.
- 144. Moen KG, Brezova V, Skandsen T, et al. J Neurotrauma. 2014;31:1486–96.
- 145. Newcombe VF, Williams GB, Nortje J, et al. Br J Neurosurg. 2007;21:340–8.
- 146. Huisman TA, Schwamm LH, Schaefer PW, et al. AJNR Am J Neuroradiol. 2004;25:370–6.
- 147. Wang JY, Bakhadirov K, Devous MD Sr, et al. Arch Neurol. 2008;65:619–26.
- 148. Tollard E, Galanaud D, Perlbarg V, et al. Crit Care Med. 2009;37:1448–55.
- 149. Sidaros A, Engberg AW, Sidaros K, et al. Brain. 2008;131:559–72.
- 150. Yuh EL, Cooper SR, Mukherjee P, et al. J Neurotrauma. 2014;31:1457–77.
- 151. Galanaud D, Perlbarg V, Gupta R, et al. Anesthesiology. 2012;117:1300–10.



6

Pediatric Accidental Traumatic Brain Injury: Evidence-Based Emergency Imaging

Nadja Kadom, Enrique Alvarado, and L. Santiago Medina

Key Points

- The PECARN decision rule can help identify children in whom imaging after TBI is unnecessary (strong evidence).
- In the acute TBI setting, CT is the imaging modality of choice because of availability, speed, and importance in deciding emergent neurosurgical approach (moderate evidence).
- MRI is the preferred imaging modality in children with TBI who need additional imaging and in children with subacute or chronic TBI (moderate evidence).
- Advanced neuroimaging techniques are emerging as a potential tool for diagnosis, to guide management and to predict prognosis in pediatric patients with TBI (limited or insufficient evidence).

N. Kadom (🖂)

Children's Healthcare of Atlanta (Egleston), Atlanta, GA, USA

Emory University School of Medicine, Atlanta, GA, USA

Department of Radiology and Imaging Sciences, Emory University Hospital, Atlanta, GA, USA e-mail: nkadom@emory.edu

E. Alvarado

Department of Diagnostic Radiology, Puerto Rico Children's Hospital, Bayamón, Puerto Rico e-mail: neuropedrad@gmail.com

L.S. Medina

Nicklaus Children's Hospital, Miami Children's Health Systems, Miami, FL, USA

Florida International University, Herbert Wertheim College of Medicine, Miami, FL, USA e-mail: Santiago.medina@mch.com

Definitions and Pathophysiology

The definition of TBI used by the Centers for Disease Control is a disruption in the normal function of the brain that can be caused by a bump, blow, or jolt to the head or a penetrating head injury [1].

The pathomechanism in TBI relates to primary and secondary brain injury. Primary brain injury refers to effects that result directly from transfer of external mechanical forces to the contents of the brain. These include diffuse axonal injury (Fig. 6.2a–c), focal contusions (particularly in frontal and temporal lobes), and extra-axial hemorrhages (epidural, subdural, subarachnoid) (Fig. 6.3) [2]. Secondary brain injury is the result of a cascade of molecular mechanisms that are

© Springer International Publishing AG, part of Springer Nature 2018 A. Kelly et al. (eds.), *Evidence-Based Emergency Imaging*, Evidence-Based Imaging, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-67066-9_6 initiated at the time of initial trauma and continue for hours or days, such as excitotoxicity, oxidative stress, mitochondrial dysfunction, apoptosis, and inflammation [2]. In mild TBI, the underlying mechanism is usually an acceleration-deceleration event, not direct impact [3].

TBI can be classified based on clinical severity, mechanism of injury, and pathophysiology, each of which may impact prognosis and treatment. Most commonly TBI is classified based on the Glasgow Coma Scale (GCS) score, where a GCS of 9–12 is moderate TBI and a GCS of <9–12 is severe TBI [2]. Mild TBI is defined as a GCS of 13–15, loss of consciousness <30 min, and posttraumatic amnesia <24 h [4].

Computed tomography signs of focal injury (epidural and subdural hematomas, parenchymal contusions) or diffuse injury (axonal injury, diffuse cerebral edema) can be used as predictors for mortality after moderate or severe TBI. The two most commonly used systems for outcome prognostication are the Marshall classification [5] and the more recent Rotterdam scale [6]. The Marshall classification is a set of injury classes with fixed definitions, while the Rotterdam score accounts for individual patient differences in signs of cerebral edema, degree of midline shift, presence of epidural mass effect, and presence of intraventricular or traumatic subarachnoid blood [6]. The majority of patients with clinical criteria of mild TBI have no CT imaging findings, but it has been shown that a subset of 6-10% of these patients are CT positive [7] and another subset of 27% of these patients are CT negative and MRI positive [8].

Epidemiology

In the United States in 2010, there were 2.5 million patients with TBI; approximately 87% of these patients came to the emergency department, 11% were admitted, and approximately 2% died. These statistics likely underestimate the occurrence rate of TBI because outpatient visits and TBI in patients who did not seek medical care were not captured [1]. In a large European study, the incidence of TBI was reported as 235 per 100,000 per year [9].

Worldwide data show peak incidences in children, young adults, and in the elderly population [10].

Mild TBI totals 80–90% of all TBI cases, and it has been reported that one third of these patients experience prolonged physiological or neuropsychological complications and commonly take long times off work [11].

In the United States, the following etiologies are most commonly the cause of TBI: motor vehicle accidents (20–45%), falls (30–38%), occupational accidents (10%), recreational accidents (10%), and assaults (5–17%) [11]. TBI can also occur in contact sports, such as American football, ice hockey, soccer, boxing, and rugby.

Male gender doubles the risk for TBI. 50% of patients with TBI are between 15 and 34 years old, and age <5 years or >60 years are considered a moderate risk for TBI.

Other risk factors are lower socioeconomic status, lower cognitive function, and a history of hospital admissions for intoxications [11].

Overall Cost to Society

For the year 2000, it was reported that the cost for hospitalization of children with TBI was over \$1.0 billion, ranking fifth of most expensive hospital diagnoses for children in 2000 [12]. The CDC reports that in 2010 estimated direct and indirect medical costs of TBI were approximately \$76.5 billion [1].

Goals of Imaging

Neuroimaging is important for detecting and delineating extent of traumatic brain injury in children. Its main role is the timely detection of brain injuries that require further management. Advanced neuroimaging is used in the study of primary and secondary brain injuries and their relationship to outcomes after TBI.

In children it is particularly important to identify those with TBI who are at low risk and do not need to undergo CT brain imaging in order to avoid unnecessary radiation exposure to this vulnerable population.

Methodology

Information on definition, pathophysiology, risk factors, epidemiology, and goals of imaging were retrieved from the Centers for Disease Control 2015 Report to Congress "Traumatic Brain Injury in the United States: Epidemiology and Rehabilitations" and from UpToDate.

The remaining information was obtained through a comprehensive Medline search (United States National Library of Medicine database) for original articles published between January 1, 2005 and May 24, 2015 using the PubMed search engine. The search was limited to Englishlanguage articles and human studies. Additional relevant articles were selected from the references of reviewed articles and published guidelines. The following search terms were used: "pediatrics," "brain injuries," "traumatic brain injury," "TBI," "costs and cost analysis," "costs," "analysis," "costs and cost analysis," "guideline," "guidelines topic]," "decision rule," "PECARN," as "CATCH," "CHALICE," "applicability," "implementation," "compliance," "research," "CT protocol," and "MRI protocol."

Discussion of Issues

What Clinical Practice Guidelines Are Available to Determine Which Children Do Not Need Imaging After Traumatic Brain Injury (TBI)?

Summary of Evidence The PECARN (Pediatric Emergency Care Applied Research Network) guideline has the highest sensitivity (100%) in identifying children with TBI who are at low risk for brain injury and do not need to undergo CT brain imaging (strong evidence). The use of this guideline reduces CT utilization, which may result in a decrease of radiation-induced malignancy rates, cost of care, and lower net qualityadjusted life-year loss (strong evidence). The CATCH (Canadian Assessment of Tomography for Childhood Head injury) and CHALICE (Children's Head injury Algorithm for the prediction of Important Clinical Events) decision tools also demonstrated very high sensitivities (98 and 98.1%) in identifying high-risk children who require brain CT imaging (strong evidence).

Supporting Evidence

PECARN (Pediatric Emergency Care Applied Research Network)

The PECARN guidelines (Fig. 6.1) were published in 2009 [13] and are the results of a prospective cohort study performed in patients <18 years old across 25 emergency departments. The goal of this study was to determine a set of predictive criteria for clinically important TBI (ciTBI) and to identify children at low risk for ciTBI in whom CT imaging could be avoided. The PECARN rule was shown to have a 99.95– 100% negative predictive value [13, 14], 100% positive predictive value [15], and 100% sensitivity [16]. Children with a GCS <14 are not included in this rule.

Two studies compared PECARN, CHALICE, and CATCH [17, 18]. It was shown that PECARN had the highest sensitivity (100%) and that CHALICE was most specific (84–85%) [17, 18]. CHALICE was applicable to most patients (97%), followed by PECARN (76%) and CATCH (26%) [19].

A study using decision analytic modeling in a hypothetical cohort of 1000 children with minor blunt head trauma, the PECARN strategy missed slightly more children compared to hypothetical "usual" care, but there was deceased utilization of cranial CT scans. This could theoretically cause fewer radiation-induced malignancies and cost less, and there could be a lower net qualityadjusted life-year loss (strong evidence) [20].

There is variability in adherence rates to the PECARN rule. An Italian tertiary care academic pediatric emergency department implemented the PECARN rule and achieved a 93.5% adherence [15], while an implementation across four hospital emergency departments in Spain showed that only one hospital achieved compliance in >50%, of patients, and the other hospitals complied in <50% [21].



Fig. 6.1 PECARN criteria for TBI in children <2 years of age. (Used with permission from Kuppermann N, Holmes JF, Dayan PS, et al. Identification of children at very low risk of clinically important brain injuries after head trauma: a prospective cohort study. Lancet. 2009 Oct 3;374(9696):1160–70). *Altered mental status: other signs of altered mental status: agitation, somnolence, repetitive questioning, or slow response to verbal communication. **Severe mechanism of injury: motor vehicle crash with patient ejection, death of another passenger, or rollover;

pedestrian or bicyclist without helmet struck by a motorized vehicle; falls of more than 0.9 m (3 feet); or head struck by a high-impact object. ***CT not recommended: risk of ciTBI exceedingly low, generally lower than risk of CT-induced malignancies. Therefore, CT scans are not indicated for most patients in this group. ****Patients with certain isolated findings such as isolated LOC, isolated headache, isolated vomiting, and certain types of isolated scalp hematomas in infants older than 3 months have a risk of ciTBI substantially lower than 1%



Fig. 6.2 (**a–c**) Grading of diffuse axonal injury (DAI). Axial FLAIR images in a 14-year-old girl with TBI after rollover motor vehicle accident. DAI is graded based on regional involvements: Grade 1 is used for injuries of the gray-white matter junction (**a**, **b**, **c**, *long arrows*). Grade 2 involves the corpus callosum (**b**, *short arrow*) in addition

to the gray-white matter junction. Grade 3 refers to brainstem involvement (\mathbf{a} , *short arrow*) in addition to the graywhite matter junction and the corpus callosum. This patient has DAI grade 3. In addition, this patient has a left subdural hemorrhage



Fig. 6.3 Extra-axial hemorrhage. Axial non-contrast CT in a 4-year-old boy with traumatic brain injury after fall from a balcony. Note the mixed density, crescentic extra-axial collection on the left (*long arrows*). There is associated mass effect with diffuse sulcal effacement and midline shift (*short arrows*)

CATCH (Canadian Assessment of Tomography for Childhood Head Injury)

The CATCH guidelines were published in 2010 [22] and are the results of a prospective multicenter cohort study performed in patients <16 years with a GCS of 13–15. The goal of this study was to develop a decision tool for identifying children with minor TBI who should undergo CT imaging [22]. The CATCH rule was shown to have a sensitivity of 98.1% [22]. A validation study is pending [16].

CHALICE (Children's Head Injury Algorithm for the Prediction of Important Clinical Events)

The CHALICE guidelines were published in 2006 [23] and are the results of a prospective multicenter cohort study in England, performed in patients <16 years. The goal of this study was to derive a decision rule to aid in identification of children at high risk who should undergo CT imaging of the brain. The rule was applied to

children, regardless of GCS, and was shown to have a sensitivity of 98% [23]. A validation study is pending [16].

Which Imaging Modality Should Be Used in Children with TBI?

Summary of Evidence The benefits of noncontrast brain CT imaging include availability and speed of imaging, its ability to detect hemorrhages, mass effects, and fractures. The major disadvantage is radiation exposure. In children of any age with minor head injury, with a GCS of 14–15, and without neurologic signs or high-risk factors, the PECARN rule (Fig. 6.1) can be applied to determine who can safely be observed and who needs to undergo CT brain imaging (strong evidence).

In children <2 years of age, axonal injury is more common, and therefore brain MRI plays a greater role, although non-contrast CT brain remains the modality of choice in the initial evaluation (moderate evidence). In children of any age with minor head injury who are symptomatic or in children with moderate and severe head injury, non-contrast CT brain is most appropriate in detection of any acute traumatic injuries that require monitoring or treatment interventions (strong evidence). In this patient population, it is unlikely that MRI will detect neurosurgically relevant lesions, but MRI may detect axonal injury that could be missed by CT [24].

MR imaging is useful in patients with acute TBI and neurological findings and negative CT. MR imaging is superior in the detection of brain pathology in patients with mild, subacute, and chronic TBI (moderate evidence). CT criteria in patients with moderate and severe TBI play a role in predicting mortality (moderate evidence) [6].

In children of any age with subacute or chronic TBI, MRI is the imaging modality of choice (moderate evidence).

The use of various imaging modalities in pediatric traumatic TBI should be in agreement with the American College of Radiology (ACR) Appropriateness Criteria® Head Trauma – Child, last updated in 2014 [24]. *Supporting Evidence* The American College of Radiology (ACR) Appropriateness Criteria® Head Trauma – Child, last updated in 2014, give an overview of study results on which recommendations are based upon [24].

In non-accidental head injury, there is considerable debate regarding the selection of appropriate imaging techniques. More details can be found in Chap. 34 on non-accidental injury of infants and children.

What Is the Role for Advanced Neuroimaging in Pediatric TBI?

Summary of Evidence Magnetic resonance spectroscopic (MRS) imaging can help in predicting outcome after TBI. Single-photon emission computed tomography (SPECT) hypoperfusion abnormalities may be an indicator of a worse outcome in children (limited evidence). Brain positron emission tomography (PET) metabolic abnormalities may also predict outcome (limited to moderate evidence). Data about functional MRI (fMRI), MR perfusion, and diffusion tensor imaging (DTI) are limited in the adult population, even more so in the pediatric population. Susceptibility weighted imaging is helpful in detecting microhemorrhages related to shearing injury (or diffuse axonal injury) not seen on conventional MRI. DWI has been shown to improve detection of non-hemorrhagic shearing lesions, although there are only a few small studies describing sensitivity in adults; please see Chap. 5 on acute traumatic brain injury in adults for more details. The role of advanced neuroimaging in pediatric patients is not entirely clear for many of its applications, but some prognostic information is obtained as will be described below. Large studies are required with these advanced imaging modalities to determine the role and outcome after TBL

Supporting Evidence

MR Spectroscopy (MRS)

MRS can detect subtle cellular abnormalities that may more accurately estimate the extent of brain injury, particularly in diffuse axonal injury (DAI) (limited to moderate evidence). Makoroff and colleagues studied 11 children with TBI and documented elevated lactate and diminished N-acetylaspartate (NAA) in several brain regions, in four children with global ischemic injury (limited evidence) [25]. Holshouser and colleagues performed MRS in 40 children with TBI 1-16 days after injury and correlated this with neurologic outcome 6–12 months after TBI [26]. A logistic regression model demonstrated a significant decrease in the NAA/creatine and increase in the choline/creatine ratios in normal-appearing (P < 0.05) and visibly injured brain (P < 0.001). normal-appearing brain, NAA/creatine In decreased more in patients with poor outcomes (1.32 ± 0.54) than in those with good outcomes (1.61 ± 0.50) (limited evidence). Babikian and colleagues studied 20 children and adolescents and demonstrated a moderate to strong correlation of decreased NAA and worse cognitive scores (limited evidence) [27]. Ashwal and colleagues demonstrated in 38 children with TBI that the occipital glutamate/glutamine in the short-echo MRS was significantly increased in TBI when compared with controls (limited evidence) [28]. They also demonstrated that occipital gray matter myoinositol in 38 children with TBI was increased (4.30 ± 0.73) compared with controls (3.53 ± 0.48) ; P = 0.003). In addition, patients with poor outcomes 6–12 months after injury had higher myoinositol levels (4.78 ± 0.68) than patients with good outcomes $(4.15 \pm 0.69; P = 0.05)$ (moderate evidence) [29], indicating that myoinositol elevation after pediatric TBI is associated with a poor neurologic outcome. Ashwal and colleagues also demonstrated significant decreases in NAAderived ratios and elevation of Cho/Cre measured in occipital gray matter within 13 days of neurological insult. These metabolite changes correlated with poor neurological outcome at 6-12 months after injury (n = 52) (limited evidence) [30]. In a subgroup of these patients (n = 24), neuropsychological evaluations were performed at 3-5 years after neurological insult. It was found that these metabolite changes strongly correlated with below average functioning in multiple areas including full-scale IQ, memory, sensorimotor, and attention/executive functioning (limited evidence) [31].

Diffusion Tensor Imaging (DTI)

DTI requires special software that maps the degree and direction of water diffusion along major fiber bundles based on diffusion-weighted imaging (DWI). DTI can detect the impaired connectivity of white matter tracts, even in normalappearing tissue. Few studies have studied the role of DTI in pediatric patients with TBI. Treble and colleagues studied 74 children with TBI and 49 controls with DTI tractography of eight callosal subregions in relation to measures of verbal and visuospatial working memory [32]. They found that lower fractional anisotropy (FA) and higher radial diffusivity in callosal subregions connecting anterior and posterior parietal cortical regions predicted poorer verbal working memory. Additionally, higher radial diffusivity in callosal subregions connecting the anterior and posterior parietal as well as temporal cortical regions predicted poorer visuospatial working memory. They concluded that reduced microstructural integrity of the corpus callosum might act as a neuropathological mechanism contributing to long-term working memory deficits in TBI. This may help early identification of children at higher risk of working memory deficits and earlier intervention (limited evidence). Oni and colleagues examined DTI in 46 children with moderate-to-severe TBI and 47 children with orthopedic injury 3 months post-injury [33]. Significant group differences in frontal lobe white matter DTI metrics (FA, apparent diffusion coefficient, and radial diffusivity) were identified that were predictive of later Glasgow Outcome Scale (GOS) ratings (limited evidence). Therefore, DTI could serve as an index of white matter integrity in TBI and as a potential biomarker for the outcome. Levin and colleagues studied DTI in 32 children with moderate-tosevere TBI, compared to 36 children with orthopedic injury [34]. They found that fractional anisotropy and apparent diffusion coefficient (ADC) values differentiated the groups and that both cognitive and functional outcome measures were related to DTI findings. Dissociations were present wherein the relation of FA to cognitive performance differed between the TBI and OI groups. A DTI composite measure of white matter integrity was related to global outcome in

children with TBI (limited evidence). McCauley et al. evaluated incentive effects in prospective memory after TBI with DTI in 40 children with TBI and 37 children with orthopedic injury [35]. Children underwent an event-based prospective memory test under two motivational enhancement conditions (low and high motivation) and had concurrent DTI 3 months after injury. The FA of the left cingulum bundle, left orbitofrontal white matter, and bilateral uncinate fasciculi predicted performance in the high-motivation condition. They concluded that these white matter structures are important in mediating event-based prospective memory responses following moderate-to-severe TBI in children (moderate evidence).

Mayer et al. examined FA, axial diffusivity, and radial diffusivity in 15 pediatric patients with mild TBI and in 15 healthy controls [36]. Results showed that patients with TBI had increased anisotropic diffusion and a higher number of clusters with increased anisotropy. Measurements of increased anisotropy differentiated TBI patients from controls with 95% accuracy but were not associated with neuropsychological deficits (limited evidence). Wozniak and colleagues studied 14 children with TBI and 14 controls aged 10-18 years who had DTI studies and neurocognitive evaluations at 6–12 months [37]. The TBI group had lower FA in three white matter regions: inferior frontal, superior frontal, and supracallosal. Supracallosal FA is correlated with motor speed and behavior ratings (limited evidence). Parent-reported executive deficits were inversely correlated with FA. A few other small studies (insufficient to limited evidence) have shown decreased anisotropy in brain parenchyma of TBI patients [38-40].

Functional MRI (fMRI)

Functional MRI (fMRI) can provide noninvasive serial mapping of brain activation, such as with memory tasks. This form of imaging can potentially assess the neurophysiological basis of cognitive impairment, with better spatial and temporal resolution than SPECT or PET. However, it is susceptible to motion artifact and requires extremely cooperative subjects and therefore is more successful in mildly injured rather than moderate or severely injured patients as well as in older children and adolescents. There have only been a few small studies (insufficient evidence) with adults and even less with pediatric patients, attempting to correlate fMRI with outcomes. Fourteen pediatric subjects with mild TBI who underwent fMRI to investigate its effects on auditory orienting had decreased activation within the bilateral posterior cingulate gyrus, thalamus, basal ganglia, midbrain nuclei, and cerebellum, with spatial topography of hypoactivation similar to previous studies in adults [41]. These patients showed no significant deficits in other measures of attention. The findings suggest that fMRI could potentially serve as a biomarker for subtle injury caused by mild TBI and documenting the course of recovery (limited evidence).

A pilot study by Krivitzky et al. examined 13 children with symptomatic mild TBI using fMRI during tasks of working memory and inhibitory control [42]. Children with mild TBI showed greater activation in the posterior cerebellum and addition of a demand for inhibitory control in comparison with the control group (limited evidence). These findings suggest that children with mild TBI may experience disrupted neural circuitry. Newsome and colleagues studied eight children with moderate-to-severe TBI and eight matched, uninjured control children with fMRI using an N-back task to test effects of TBI on working memory performance and brain activation [43]. Two patterns in TBI patients were seen: Patients whose criterion performance was reached at lower memory loads than control children demonstrated less extensive frontal and extrafrontal brain activation than controls; patients who performed the same highest memory load as controls demonstrated more frontal and extrafrontal activation than controls (limited evidence). These were small series, and further longitudinal studies are needed.

Susceptibility Weighted Imaging (SWI)

Susceptibility weighted imaging (SWI) is a modified gradient echo (GRE) high-spatial resolution 3D MR technique that accentuates the paramag-



Fig. 6.4 DAI in CT versus SWI; both exams were performed the same day. An 11-year-old female with altered mental status after motor vehicle accident, thus fulfilling PECARN criteria for imaging. Axial head CT (a) shows a hyperattenuating focus at the gray-white matter junction in the left frontal lobe in keeping with a focus of hemorrhagic axonal shearing injury (*black arrow*). Axial MRI using susceptibility weighted imaging (b) shows the focus with low signal intensity representing susceptibility artifact. This sequence proves that this dominant focus is only

the tip of the iceberg as there are several other hypointense foci representing bilateral microhemorrhages related to diffuse axonal injury. For the astute viewer, linear areas of hyperattenuation in the left subarachnoid space on CT have no hypointense correlate in susceptibility weighted imaging and are thus favored to represent vascular congestion rather than subarachnoid hemorrhage. *DAI* diffuse axonal injury, *SWI* susceptibility weighted imaging

netic properties of blood products, which disturb the magnetic field and result in a loss of MRI signal. This technique is particularly helpful in detecting cerebral microhemorrhages related to DAI that are not seen on CT or conventional MRI, and SWI has been shown to detect more hemorrhagic lesions than GRE (Figs. 6.4a, b and 6.5a, b) [44–46].

Microhemorrhages can cause long-term deficits, and detecting them is important for the treatment and prognosis in patients with TBI, particularly in those who have no ominous findings with conventional imaging (moderate evidence). Tong et al. studied 40 children with TBI using SWI to detect hemorrhage (moderate evidence) and found that children with lower GCS scores (≤ 8 , n = 30) or prolonged coma (>4 days, n = 20) had a greater average number (P = 0.0007) and volume (P = 0.008) of hemorrhagic lesions [47]. Beauchamp et al. evaluated the relationship

of SWI to the outcome after TBI in 106 children with varying levels of TBI who underwent SWI [48]. Subjects completed an assessment of intellectual functioning, processing speed, and behavioral and adaptive skills 6-month post-injury. The number and volume of SWI lesions were significantly correlated with clinical outcome variables including GCS, surgical intervention, length of hospital stay, and length of intubation, as well as with intellectual functioning. SWI and GCS accounted for significant proportion of the variance in IQ. They concluded that SWI shows promise in the prediction of cognitive outcomes in the initial stages post-injury (moderate evidence) [48]. Babikian and colleagues studied 18 children and adolescents 1-4 years after injury using susceptibility weighted imaging showing negative correlations between lesion number and volume with neuropsychological functioning (limited evidence) [49].



Fig. 6.5 DAI in MRI: GRE versus SWI in a 14-year-old male following a motor vehicle accident. Axial GRE sequence (**a**) shows a hypointense focus in the periphery of the right frontal lobe (*white arrow*) representing hemorrhage of diffuse axonal injury. Axial SWI (**b**) shows sev-

eral other foci of microhemorrhage (*white arrows*) that were not seen in the conventional GRE sequence, thus better depicting the severity of injury. *DAI* diffuse axonal injury, *GRE* gradient recalled echo, *SWI* susceptibility weighted imaging

Positron Emission Tomography (PET)

Positron emission tomography (PET) can measure regional glucose and oxygen utilization, cerebral blood flow (CBF) at rest, and CBF changes related to performances of different tasks. Spatial and temporal resolution is limited, although better than with SPECT. PET is not widely available, uses high ionizing radiation, and requires patient cooperation. A few PET studies evaluating patients of different ages have reported various areas of decreased glucose utilization, even without visible injury. Bergsneider and colleagues prospectively studied 56 patients with mild to severe TBI, evaluated with 18F fluorodeoxyglucose (FDG)-PET within 2-39 days of injury, 14 of which had subsequent follow-up studies. They found that TBI patients demonstrate a triphasic pattern of glucose metabolism changes that consist of early hyperglycolysis, followed by metabolic depression, and subsequent metabolic recovery (after several weeks) (limited to moderate evidence) [50]. Wu and colleagues evaluated gray and white matter with PET in 14 TBI patients, and 19 normal volunteers studied with a quantitative FDG PET, a quantitative H₂¹⁵O-PET,

and MRI acutely following TBI [51]. The gray to white matter ratios for both FDG uptake rate and changes of glucose metabolic rate were significantly decreased in TBI patients (P < 0.001) (limited evidence). The changes of glucose metabolic rate decreased significantly in gray matter (P < 0.001) but not in white matter (P > 0.1). The glucose to white matter ratios of changes in glucose metabolic rate correlated with the initial GCS of TBI patients with r = 0.64. Patients with higher changes in glucose metabolic rates (>1.54) showed good recovery 1 year after TBI. Another study by Lupi and colleagues examining PET in 58 consecutive patients (age range 14-69 years), with 44 having TBI, demonstrated a relative hypermetabolic cerebellar vermis as a common finding in the injured brain regardless of the nature of the trauma (limited evidence) [52]. A recent clinical validation study of FDG PET and fMRI in disorders of consciousness was performed by Stender and colleagues in 126 patients (48 of whom had TBI) with unresponsive wakefulness syndrome (vegetative state), locked-in syndrome, or in a minimally conscious state [53]. The validation of cerebral FDG PET and fMRI used the

Coma Recovery Scale-Revised (CRS-R) as a reference for diagnostic accuracy. Outcome after 12 months was assessed using the GOS-Extended. FDG PET was more sensitive for identification of patients in a minimally conscious state than fMRI (95% versus 45%, respectively). In addition, FDG PET had higher congruence with behavioral CRS-R scores than fMRI (85% versus 63%, respectively). FDG PET correctly predicted outcome in 74% and fMRI in 56% of the patients. Therefore, they concluded that FDG PET could be used to complement bedside examinations and predict long-term recovery of patients with unresponsive wakefulness syndrome (moderate evidence).

Cost-Effectiveness Analysis

The advanced imaging modalities are not readily available in many of the clinical settings. Additionally, they can be expensive and timeconsuming and require patient cooperation. At present, the role of advanced imaging modalities in evaluating pediatric patients with TBI is uncertain from an evidence-based standpoint. More data is necessary in order to define what contribution these modalities can add to the diagnosis, management, and/or prognosis of the patients.

Take-Home Figure

Figure 6.2a–c presents PECARN criteria to be used for TBI in children less than 2 years old.

Imaging Case Studies

Case 1

Figure 6.3 presents the grading of a diffuse axonal injury (DAI) in a 14-year-old girl with TBI.

Case 2

Figure 6.1 presents an extra-axial hemorrhage in a 4-year-old boy with traumatic brain injury.

Case 3

In Fig. 6.4a, b, a diffuse axonal injury is presented in CT and SWI images of an 11-year-old girl who experienced a motor vehicle accident and altered mental status thereafter.

Case 4

Figure 6.5a, b presents diffuse axonal injury as imaged by MRI (GRE and SWI) in a 14-year-old male who experienced a motor vehicle accident.

Case 5

Figure 6.6a, b presents a parietal skull fracture as imaged by CT 3D skull reconstruction and maximum intensity projection.

Suggested Imaging Protocols

CT Brain

When using CT imaging in children, in order to decrease radiation exposure, (1) the kVP and mA should be adjusted for each size and age group, (2) the area should only be scanned once, and (3) only the area of interest should be included in the field of view [Image Gently: CT]. A typical trauma head CT acquisition includes helical 5 mm axial images with axial 2.5 mm reformatted images in bone and soft tissue algorithm, 2.5 mm coronal soft tissue reformats, and 3D bone reconstruction and maximum intensity projections (MIPs) of the skull (Fig. 6.6a, b) [54, 55].

MRI Brain

The use of brain MR imaging in children may require procedural sedation. Access to MRI in the emergency setting may be difficult, and image acquisition times are long. The major benefits of



Fig. 6.6 Computed tomography: 3D skull reconstruction and maximum intensity projection (MIP) of a parietal skull fracture. This right parietal skull fracture in a 9-month-old patient was not identified on axial CT images

due to its orientation parallel to the axial imaging plane. 3D reconstruction (**a**) and MIP (**b**) were instrumental in identification of this fracture (*arrows*)

MRI are (1) the lack of radiation exposure and (2) the ability to detect axonal injuries and small bleeds with higher sensitivity compared to CT. For children the routine brain imaging protocol includes sagittal T1 (5 mm or isometric 1.5 mm with multiplanar reconstructions), 5 mm axial T2 with fat saturation, 5 mm axial FLAIR, 3 mm axial DWI, 5 mm axial susceptibility weighted imaging, and 5 mm coronal T2.

Research Imaging

Advanced imaging techniques that have been used in the study of TBI include susceptibility weighted imaging (SWI), diffusion tensor imaging (DTI), diffusional kurtosis imaging (DKI) cerebral perfusion/permeability MR imaging, MR spectroscopy, resting-state functional MR imaging, positron emission tomography, and magnetoencephalography. These techniques allow for quantitative rather than qualitative imaging assessments and may facilitate statistical correlations to enhance knowledge of TBI and its prognosis [56].

Future Research

- Validation of PECARN in abusive head trauma
- Determination of actual cost savings related to the use of PECARN criteria

- Multicenter studies to assess prognostic value of various advanced neuroimaging methods
- Imaging predictors of outcomes after TBI
- Define the role of advanced neuroimaging techniques in pediatric patients with TBI

References

- 1. Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. www. cdc.gov/traumaticbraininjury/pdf/TBI_Report_to_ Congress_Epi_and_Rehab-a.pdf
- 2. TBI epidemiology and classification. Uptodate.com: www.uptodate.com/contents/traumatic-brain-injuryepidemiology-classification-and-pathophysiology
- Buki A, et al. Advances and technical standards in neurosurgery, 2015;42:147–92. Edited by Johannes Schramm. Springer, October 2014.
- 4. Management of Concussion/mTBI Working Group. J Rehabil Res Dev 2009;46:CP1–CP68
- Marshall LF, Marshall SB, Klauber MR, et al. Spec Suppl. 1991;75:S14–20.
- Maas AI, Hukkelhoven CW, Marshall LF, et al. Neurosurgery. 2005;57(6):1173–82; discussion 1173–82.
- 7. Lee H, Wintermark M, Gean AD, et al. J Neurotrauma. 2008;25(9):1049–56.
- Yuh EL, Mukherjee P, Lingsma HF, et al. Ann Neurol. 2013;73(2):224–35.
- 9. Tagliaferri F, et al. Acta Neurochir (Wien). 2006;148:255–68.
- WHO 2006 report on "neurological Disorders Public Health Challenges". http://www.who.int/mental_ health/neurology/neurological_disorders_report_ web.pdf
- Mild TBI. Uptodate.com: www.uptodate.com/ contents/concussion-and-mild-traumatic-brain-injury

- 12. Schneier AJ, Shields BJ, Hostetler SG, et al. Pediatrics. 2006;118(2):483–92.
- Kuppermann N, Holmes JF, Dayan PS, et al. Lancet. 2009;374(9696):1160–70. Erratum in: Lancet. 2014 Jan 25;383(9914):308.
- Mihindu E, Bhullar I, Tepas J, et al. Am Surg. 2014;80(9):841–3.
- Bressan S, Romanato S, Mion T, et al. Acad Emerg Med. 2012;19(7):801–7.
- Babl FE, Lyttle MD, Bressan S, et al. BMC Pediatr. 2014;14:148.
- 17. Babl FE, Bressan S. Evid Based Med. 2015;20(1): 33–4.
- Easter JS, Bakes K, Dhaliwal J, et al. Ann Emerg Med. 2014;64(2):145–52, 152.e1–5.
- Lyttle MD, Cheek JA, Blackburn C, et al. Emerg Med J. 2013 Oct;30(10):790–4.
- Nishijima DK, Yang Z, Urbich M, et al. Ann Emerg Med. 2015;65(1):72–80.e6.
- Velasco R, Arribas M, Valencia C, et al. An Pediatr (Barc). 2014. pii: S1695-4033(14)00505-0.
- 22. Osmond MH, Klassen TP, Wells GA, et al. CMAJ. 2010;182(4):341–8.
- 23. Dunning J, Daly JP, Lomas JP, et al. Arch Dis Child. 2006;91(11):885–91.
- 24. American College of Radiology (ACR) Appropriateness Criteria® Head Trauma -Child, last updated in 2014.: http://www.guideline.gov
- Makoroff KL, Cecil KM, Care M, et al. Pediatr Radiol. 2005;35(7):668–76.
- 26. Holshouser BA, Tong KA, Ashwal S. AJNR Am J Neuroradiol. 2005;26(5):1276–85.
- Babikian T, Freier MC, Ashwal S, et al. J Magn Reson Imaging. 2006;24(4):801–11.
- Ashwal S, Holshouser B, Tong K, et al. J Neurotrauma. 2004;21(11):1539–52.
- 29. Ashwal S, Holshouser B, Tong K, et al. Pediatr Res. 2004;56(4):630–8.
- Ashwal S, Holshouser BA, Shu SK, et al. Pediatr Neurol. 2000;23(2):114–25.
- Brenner T, Freier MC, Holshouser BA, et al. Pediatr Neurol. 2003;28(2):104–14.
- 32. Treble A, Hasan KM, Iftikhar A, et al. J Neurotrauma. 2013;30(19):1609–19.
- Oni MB, Wilde EA, Bigler ED, et al. J Child Neurol. 2010;25(8):976–84.

- 34. Levin HS, Wilde EA, Chu Z, et al. J Head Trauma Rehabil. 2008;23(4):197–208.
- 35. McCauley SR, Wilde EA, Bigler ED, et al. J Neurotrauma. 2011;28(4):503–16.
- Mayer AR, Ling JM, Yang Z, et al. J Neurosci. 2012;32(50):17961–9.
- Wozniak JR, Krach L, Ward E, et al. Arch Clin Neuropsychol. 2007;22(5):555–68.
- Ptak T, Sheridan RL, Rhea JT, et al. AJR Am J Roentgenol. 2003;181(5):1401–7.
- Arfanakis K, Haughton VM, Carew JD, et al. AJNR Am J Neuroradiol. 2002;23(5):794–802.
- Jones DK, Dardis R, Ervine M, et al. Neurosurgery 2000;47(2):306–13; discussion 313–4.
- 41. Yang Z, Yeo RA, Pena A, et al. J Neurotrauma. 2012;29(12):2124–36.
- 42. Krivitzky LS, Roebuck-Spencer TM, Roth RM, et al. J Int Neuropsychol Soc. 2011;17(6):1143–52.
- 43. Newsome MR, Scheibel RS, Hunter JV, et al. Neurocase. 2007;13(1):16–24.
- 44. Tong KA, Ashwal S, Holshouser BA, et al. Radiology. 2003;227(2):332–9.
- 45. Scheid R, Preul C, Gruber O, et al. AJNR Am J Neuroradiol. 2003;24(6):1049–56.
- 46. Beauchamp MH, Ditchfield M, Babl FE, et al. J Neurotrauma. 2011;28(6):915–27.
- 47. Tong KA, Ashwal S, Holshouser BA, et al. Ann Neurol. 2004;56(1):36–50.
- Beauchamp MH, Beare R, Ditchfield M, et al. Cortex. 2013;49(2):591–8.
- Babikian T, Freier MC, Tong KA, et al. Pediatr Neurol. 2005;33(3):184–94.
- 50. Bergsneider M, Hovda DA, McArthur DL, et al. J Head Trauma Rehabil. 2001;16(2):135–48.
- 51. Wu HM, Huang SC, Hattori N, et al. J Neurotrauma. 2004;21(2):149–61.
- Lupi A, Bertagnoni G, Salgarello M, et al. Clin Nucl Med. 2007;32(6):445–51.
- 53. Stender J, Gosseries O, Bruno MA, et al. Lancet. 2014;384(9942):514–22.
- 54. Ringl H, Schernthaner RE, Schueller G, et al. Radiology. 2010;255(2):553–62.
- 55. Medina LS. AJNR Am J Neuroradiol. 2000;21(10):1951–4.
- 56. Wintermark M, Coombs L, Druzgal TJ, et al. AJNR Am J Neuroradiol. 2015;36(3):E12–23.



Traumatic Extracranial Vascular Injury in Adults: Evidence-Based Emergency Imaging

Jessica Warsch, Gary H. Danton, and Felipe Munera

Key Points

- Screening for vascular injuries in highrisk patients decreases morbidity and may be cost-effective (moderate evidence).
- Multidetector CT (MDCT) has variable sensitivity and specificity for diagnosing vascular injury in patients with blunt neck trauma; however, results from recent studies bolster its clinical utility (moderate evidence).
- MDCT has high sensitivity and specificity for diagnosing vascular injury in patients with penetrating trauma (moderate evidence).
- Digital subtraction angiography remains the gold standard for diagnosing vascular injury following trauma (moderate evidence).

Definition and Pathophysiology

Blunt trauma injuries most often occur in the setting of motor vehicle accidents but can happen with any direct blow to the craniocervical region, strangulation, in sports-related incidents, and as a result of spinal manipulation. The majority of penetrating neck injuries involve guns and knives, with motor vehicle accidents and industrial and household accidents comprising the remainder. Injury of the carotid and/or vertebral arteries of the neck in blunt and penetrating trauma can occur through a variety of mechanisms, from direct transection, to shearing of blood vessels from hyperextension of the cervical spine, to disruption by fractures, and is an important cause of morbidity and mortality in trauma patients.

Epidemiology

Traumatic injury is the leading cause of death and disability for young adults, accounting for 1 in every 8 male deaths and 1 in every 14 female deaths [1]. Blunt and penetrating neck injuries comprise 5% and 5–10% of adult trauma cases, respectively [2, 3]. In the pediatric population, blunt injuries are much more common, accounting for 90% of all pediatric trauma admissions [4]. While the majority of significant vascular injuries to the neck are seen in victims of penetrating

J. Warsch · G.H. Danton · F. Munera (⊠) Department of Radiology, University of Miami and Jackson Memorial Hospital, Miami, FL, USA e-mail: Jessica.warsch@jhsmiami.org; Gdanton1@miami.edu: fmunera@med.miami.edu

[©] Springer International Publishing AG, part of Springer Nature 2018

A. Kelly et al. (eds.), *Evidence-Based Emergency Imaging*, Evidence-Based Imaging, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-67066-9_7

trauma, the morbidity and mortality related to blunt cerebrovascular injuries is significantly higher-one-third to one-half of blunt trauma victims develop permanent neurologic complications due to brain ischemia from vascular compromise, and the mortality rate from blunt injuries is 20-30% versus 2-6% for penetrating injuries [3]. And the annual nationwide incidence of the diagnosis of blunt traumatic extracranial cerebrovascular injury is increasing, according to a study using the Nationwide Inpatient Sample Database, likely secondary to the increasing use of aggressive CT angiography (CTA) screening protocols and advancements in CT technology [5]. Indeed, while early studies estimated the incidence rate of blunt cerebrovascular injury (BCVI) to be as low as 0.08% in all blunt trauma cases, higher incidence rates ranging from 0.3% to 1.60% have been reported more recently [6].

Overall Cost to Society

Comprehensive screening for vascular injuries in blunt and penetrating neck trauma patients is likely to be cost saving in terms of hospital and rehabilitation costs through earlier diagnosis and prompt treatment [7]. For instance, CTA was found in a recent decision analysis to be the most cost-effective screening strategy for patients at high risk for BCVI, with the lowest cost (\$3737 per patient screened) and stroke rate (1%) [8].

Goals of Imaging

Performing diagnostic imaging of the neck in high-risk trauma patients will rapidly identify extracranial vascular injury in time to apply evidence-based treatments and decrease risk of morbidity and mortality.

Methodology

A MEDLINE search was performed using PubMed (National Library of Medicine, Bethesda, Maryland) for original research publications discussing the use of imaging modalities in blunt and penetrating neck injuries. The search strategy employed different combinations of the following terms: blunt or penetrating, neck trauma or neck injury, radiography or imaging or computed tomography and/or angiography or CTA or MDCT, and cerebrovascular or vascular or carotid and/or vertebral. The search covered the period from January 1980 to June 2015 and was limited to studies in humans and publications in the English language. The authors reviewed the full text of all articles identified from the literature search and included additional publications identified from their reference lists.

Discussion of Issues

How Are Patients Selected for CT Screening Following Trauma?

Summary of Evidence The current approach to the evaluation of patients with penetrating neck injuries is one of selective surgical management based on clinical examination and the results of MDCT angiography (limited evidence).

In cases of blunt injury, the use of CTA as a screening tool has been more controversial, due to variability in its diagnostic accuracy in the current literature. However, several recent studies have supported the use of CTA, especially in patients with a high pretest probability of BCVI (moderate evidence). The Denver classification and Denver modifications are the most often cited criteria in identifying those patients for whom screening is most appropriate [9].

Supporting Evidence

Blunt Trauma

There are no consistent recommendations for standardized screening algorithms to rapidly and accurately detect BCVIs. The majority of studies, including those by Biffl et al. [10-12], have advocated for the screening of patients based on mechanism of injury (e.g., closed head injury, rapid deceleration, and hyperextension as occur during motor vehicle accidents; direct cervical

blow; strangulation; or chiropractic manipulation), patterns of injury, including concomitant head and chest injury, and clinical exam findings including cervical hematoma, Battle's sign, chest wall contusion, altered mental status, lateralizing neurologic signs, and stroke or transient ischemic attack (limited evidence) [10, 13–16]. However, while a greater number of these risk factors are associated with a higher likelihood of BCVI, these vascular injuries have been found to occur in approximately 20% of patients without any of the known risk factors [17, 18]. Additional indicators including mandibular fractures, basilar skull fracture, complex frontal skull fractures with orbital involvement, and combined traumatic brain injury and thoracic injury may increase the sensitivity for BCVI [19]. Restricting the use of CTA to Denver protocol screen-positive trauma patients was found in one registry-based study of 30 blunt trauma patients in Auckland City Hospital to decrease the use of CTA as a preemptive screening tool by 95–97% [20]. Berne et al. developed multivariate logistic regression models to explore the relative roles of a number of clinical factors in determining which patients should be screened with MDCT (moderate evidence) [21]. The factors that were found to be most predictive of the presence of BCVI, and may therefore justify imaging, were cervical spine fracture (odds ratio (OR) = 7.46, 95%confidence interval (95% CI) = 4.87-11.44) and mandible fracture (OR = 2.59, 95% CI = 1.30-5.15). Other clinical parameters did not demonstrate a clear increase risk including high injury severity score (OR = 1.05, 95% CI = 1.04–1.07) and low Glasgow Coma Scale score (OR = 0.93, 95% CI = 0.89–0.97). In their prospective cohort study, Lohrer et al. recently developed a screening and management protocol applicable for both mild and severely injured patients and feasible in a level I trauma center setting; trauma patients who met inclusion criteria modeled after the Denver criteria underwent CTA as part of standard diagnostic procedure upon admission [22]. After screening for the inclusion criteria, their BCVI detection rate improved from 2.75% to 36.3%, and they were successful in preventing any strokes in patients without primary thromboembolic

Table 7.1 Screening criteria for BCVI

table // Selecting effecting for De VI
Modified Denver Screening Criteria ^a
Infarction demonstrated by brain CT
Lateralizing or central fixed neurologic deficit (not
explained by imaging findings)
Nonexpanding cervical hematoma
Massive epistaxis
Anisocoria/Horner's syndrome
Glasgow Coma Scale score < 8
Cervical spine fracture
Basilar skull fracture
Severe facial fracture (LeFort II or III)
Seatbelt sign above clavicle
Cervical bruit or thrill
Other proposed criteria ^b
Scalp degloving
Complex skull fractures
Mandibular fractures
Traumatic brain injury with thoracic injuries
Thoracic vascular injuries
Muliful Denne Contain Cuitain for DOM

^aModified Denver Screening Criteria for BCVI as described by Eastman et al. [9] and based on data from Biffl et al. [10]

^bData from Burlew et al. [58]

Adapted from Danton GH, Warsch JRL, Munera F. Traumatic Extracranial Vascular Injury: Evidence-Based Neuroimaging. In Medina LS et al. (eds): Evidence-Based Neuroimaging Diagnosis and Treatment. New York: Springer Science + Business Media; 2013

neurological deficits (moderate evidence). A summary of traditional and proposed screening criteria for BCVI can be found in Table 7.1.

Penetrating Trauma

Patients with hard clinical signs including active hemorrhage, expanding or pulsatile hematoma, bruit or thrill, massive hemoptysis or hematemesis, or shock refractory to fluid resuscitation most often undergo emergent operative exploration for both diagnosis and treatment. However, evidence suggests that those patients with a history of penetrating neck trauma but who are hemodynamically stable and either without clinical signs or with soft signs, such as non-expanding nonpulsatile hematoma, venous oozing, subcutaneous emphysema, minor hemoptysis, dysphonia, or dysphagia, can safely undergo CTA as the initial diagnostic examination. CT angiography is also useful in delineating wound trajectory, in assessing the aerodigestive tract in order to determine the need for additional evaluation with laryngoscopy, endoscopy, and esophagography, and in evaluating the cervical spine [23].

What Is the Recommended Modality and Protocol for Screening for Vascular Injury in Blunt Neck Trauma?

Summary of Evidence Digital subtraction angiography (DSA) continues to be the reference standard as both a screening and diagnostic test for blunt and penetrating neck trauma but has significant drawbacks in terms of resource demands and risks associated with its invasiveness (strong evidence). Results from CT in the literature are highly variable depending on such factors as the vessel studied, the type of scanner utilized, and the outcome measure reported, though CTA is largely supplanting DSA in many institutions given that it is less invasive, less expensive, and less resource intensive (limited to moderate evidence). In a survey conducted in 2011 among trauma surgeons, neurosurgeons, and radiologists in North America, for instance, 60% report using CTA for screening and diagnosis of BCVI, while only 15% continue to use DSA [24]. Additionally, these screening exams can be performed as part of a dedicated neck exam or a whole-body scan. Interest is growing in MRI as an alternative screening test, as it is noninvasive and does not require contrast administration; however, its use is not yet well established (limited evidence). Color duplex sonography has also been evaluated; however, it is not recommended for stand-alone use given its low sensitivity of 38.5% (moderate evidence) [25].

Supporting Evidence

Digital Subtraction Angiography

Digital subtraction angiography has been the traditional gold standard diagnostic tool for blunt and penetrating neck trauma since the late 1960s owing to its high sensitivity and specificity and its ability to provide flow analysis [26]. However, DSA is relatively expensive and requires skilled personnel and specific equipment to perform and can also therefore result in prolonged time to diagnosis compared to other less-invasive modalities [27]. It also is associated with a 1.3% complication rate, including thrombosis, arterial dissection, and contrast-induced nephropathy [28]. And, in contrast to CTA, DSA does not provide any information on other vital structures that would be helpful in the management of polytrauma patients.

CT Angiography

The utility of screening CTA has been assessed with a number of studies, with sensitivities ranging from 29 to 100% [27, 29, 30]. Specificity has been much more consistent, though, with most modern studies showing rates above 90% [31]. Most of the evidence in support of CTA has been moderate or limited, and variance among study design and techniques has traditionally limited the conclusions that can be drawn. While DSA therefore presently remains the gold standard, MDCT angiography is a noninvasive, rapid, readily accessible, and cost-efficient modality and is capable of detecting associated injuries throughout the body; these practical advantages have led to its adoption over DSA in many institutions. Advances in technology laid the foundation for this shift in management. The development of MDCT allows for more rapid image acquisition, with higher resolution and decreased motion artifact. Post-processing tools enable the creation of multiplanar reformats for easier visualization and quantitative analysis of the vessel wall and lumen, and iterative reconstruction has demonstrated an ability to reduce radiation dose while maintaining image quality [32, 33]. As technology continues to improve and radiologists gain experience in diagnosing BCVIs, it is hoped that the accuracy of CTA will soon approach that of DSA. Descriptive analysis of CTA for diagnosing blunt trauma based on recent studies can be found in Table 7.2.

Duplex Sonography

Duplex sonography is commonly used in the trauma setting, given its noninvasiveness, lack of ionizing radiation, portability, and low cost.

Reference	Year	CT scanner	Prot	Vess	Sen	Spec	PPV	NPV	G.S.	Level
[27]	2006	16-MDCT	Neck	C, V	98	100	100	99	А	2
[59]	2007	16-MDCT	Neck	C, V	74	86	65	90	А	2
[44]	2007	16-MDCT	WB	C extra	69	82	74	78	А	2
[44]	2007	16-MDCT	WB	V extra	74	91	74	91	А	2
[44]	2007	16-MDCT	WB	C intra	60	95	28	98	А	2
[44]	2007	16-MDCT	WB	V intra	0	99	0	99	Α	2
[44]	2007	16-MDCT	Neck	C extra	64	94	84	84	А	2
[44]	2007	16-MDCT	Neck	V extra	68	100	100	87	А	2
[44]	2007	16-MDCT	Neck	C intra	25	94	40	89	А	2
[44]	2007	16-MDCT	Neck	V intra	n/a	100	n/a	100	Α	2
[48]	2009	16-MDCT	Both	C, V	29	97	67	85	А	2
[48]	2009	64-MDCT	Both	C, V	54	97	73	92	Α	2
[60]	2011	32-MDCT	Neck	C, V	51	97	43	98	А	2
[30]	2014	64-MDCT	Both	C, V	68	92	36	98	А	3

 Table 7.2
 Descriptive analysis of CTA for diagnosing blunt trauma based on recent studies using 16-MDCT or higher

Adapted from Danton GH, Warsch JRL, Munera F. Traumatic Extracranial Vascular Injury: Evidence-Based Neuroimaging. In Medina LS et al. (eds): Evidence-Based Neuroimaging Diagnosis and Treatment. New York: Springer Science + Business Media; 2013

Prot type of protocol, *Neck* dedicated CTA of the neck, *WB* neck studies as part of the whole-body scan, *Vess* vessels studied, *C* carotid, *V* vertebral, *extra* extracranial only, *intra* intracranial only, *Sen* sensitivity, *Spec* specificity, *PPV* positive predictive value, *NPV* negative predictive value, *G.S.* gold standard used as a comparison, *A* angiography, *Level* level of evidence

Though it has high specificity, the sensitivity of duplex sonography for BCVI is low, ranging from 39 to 86% [25]. The skull base cannot be assessed by ultrasound, and vertebral arteries, too, are difficult to examine due to overlying bony foramina. Ultrasound is also inherently operator dependent. As a result, it is not considered an adequate screening modality for BCVI, and the Eastern Association for the Surgery of Trauma (EAST) guidelines favor CTA instead (moderate evidence) [26, 34].

MRI and MR Angiography

Though recent advances have decreased acquisition times while preserving image quality, the use of MRI for the detection of traumatic cerebrovascular injuries has been limited by accessibility and logistical limitations in the acute trauma setting, along with contraindications such as the presence of metallic foreign bodies [35]. Evidence is therefore limited, with substantial variability in study designs and test performance characteristics. Studies comparing MRA to DSA have found sensitivity and specificity values for MRA ranging from 50 to 100% and 29 to 100%, respectively [6].

What Is the Recommended Modality and Protocol for Screening for Vascular Injury in Penetrating Neck Trauma?

DSA remains the reference standard for the evaluation of nonoperative penetrating vascular injuries of the neck, as with blunt traumas (strong evidence). However, studies comparing the accuracy of CTA with DSA have prompted a shift in the assessment of penetrating vascular neck injuries toward MDCT angiography as the primary modality of choice (moderate evidence) [36]. CTA has shown more reliability for penetrating injuries than blunt injury-though fewer studies have been conducted of CTA for penetrating neck injury, many are prospective and well designed, and diagnostic sensitivities for CTA in penetrating trauma studies tend to be higher than what is reported for blunt injury (moderate evidence). This may reflect the higher pretest probability for injury and of the diagnostic utility of the trajectory of the injury and its proximity to the vasculature.

Patient stratification on presentation begins by physical examination of depth of injury, with violation of the platysma generally regarded as defining a superficial or deep injury. Diagnostic evaluation of superficial injuries often stops at the physical exam. In the past, most deep injuries were explored operatively, leading to a high rate of unnecessary explorations, with one study finding that no vascular injuries were detected in 67% of asymptomatic patients [2]. While unstable patients continue to be explored surgically, asymptomatic patients may be sent for screening exam. CTA provides accurate and resource-sparing vascular injury screening (moderate evidence). One prospective study of 60 patients with injuries in various neck zones compared CTA to DSA and found sensitivity and specificity of 90% and 100%, respectively [37]. Another prospective study of 175 patients comparing CTA, DSA, surgery, and clinical outcomes found 100% sensitivity and 98.6% specificity [38]. In 2006, a prospective study of 91 patients measured outcomes using an aggregate gold standard including final discharge diagnosis, all imaging studies, surgical procedures, and clinical follow-up, demonstrating 100% sensitivity and 93.5% specificity for the diagnosis of vascular injury [39]. And by directing targeted surgical exploration, and thereby minimizing non-therapeutic surgery, and by reducing or even eliminating the need for additional diagnostic tests, CTA streamlines the workup and management of patients and reduces costs. For instance, in a study comparing the number of negative neck explorations in patients who did or did not receive a CTA, the explorations were negative 48% of the time in those who did not receive a CTA, while those who had a CTA had no negative neck explorations [40].

How Important Is the Number of CT Detectors?

With respect to penetrating neck trauma, even early studies with single-detector CT reported high sensitivities and specificities as compared to DSA [37, 38, 41, 42]. The diagnostic sensitivity of CTA in the screening of blunt neck trauma on the other hand is marginal, though as CT technology is improving, particularly with regard to the number of detectors, so too is the ability of CT to diagnose BCVI [43]. For instance, in a study by Paulus et al. 64-channel CTA demonstrated significantly improved sensitivity over 32-channel CTA (68% versus 51%), with 62% of falsenegative findings occurring with low-grade injuries [30]. Based on the available evidence, CTA with a 64-MDCT or greater to screen for BCVI is preferred and has largely supplanted DSA, given that the speed and accessibility of CTA provide additional advantages and will ultimately likely reduce mortality and morbidity (moderate evidence) [19].

What Is the Recommended CTA Protocol for Vascular Injury Screening in Traumatic Neck Injury?

There is no data separately considering blunt or penetrating injury, and no controlled studies comparing specific CT acquisition techniques and parameters have been performed. The majority of articles instead describe the techniques used at their institution, which may vary by technologies and manufacturers. Post-processing tools allow for various types of reconstructed images including maximum intensity projections and three-dimensional and curved planar reformats, which are believed to improve detection of subtle vascular injuries. Their use is commonplace and recommended, despite a paucity of evidence affirming any value in increasing sensitivity, specificity, or confidence of interpretation.

Should Screening CTA Be Performed as Part of a Whole-Body Trauma Scan or Is a Dedicated CTA Required?

A more controversial yet more formally studied aspect of CTA screening is the question of whether a dedicated CTA neck timed to optimize the extracerebral vasculature with the arms adducted is needed or if the CTA neck can be performed in the same acquisition of a "trauma scan," which includes the CT neck along with the cervical spine, chest, abdomen, pelvis, thoracic, and lumbar spine exam with the arms abducted. In 2008, Sliker et al. compared patients who underwent both screening CT and DSA, demonstrating similar sensitivities and specificities for carotid and vertebral injuries among an MDCT group that had CT neck as part of a body trauma protocol and a second group that underwent a dedicated CTA neck [44]. Langner et al. followed a protocol consisting of a CT brain, followed by a CTA neck with one contrast bolus, and then scanning of the chest, abdomen, and pelvis using a second contrast bolus, concluding that a dedicated CTA could be incorporated easily into a whole-body trauma scan (limited evidence) [16]. Bonatti et al., too, recently affirmed that CTA neck included as part of a whole-body MDCT protocol is an adequate means of screening for BCVIs in polytrauma patients [45].

Special Considerations for Pediatric Patients

Thankfully, vascular injury is a rarity in the pediatric trauma population. Similar to adult trauma cases, when hard signs of a vascular injury are present on physical examination, immediate surgical intervention is warranted. In the pediatric patient with soft signs of vascular trauma, CTA appears to be the diagnostic tool of choice (limited evidence). Observational studies support the use of imaging in clinically stable pediatric patients with penetrating neck trauma, particularly those sustaining projectile injuries [46]. In a recent study assessing the value of CTA in neck and extremity pediatric vascular trauma, CTA was 100% sensitive and 93% specific in penetrating trauma and 88% sensitive and 100% specific for blunt trauma, with accuracy for penetrating and blunt trauma of 95% and 97%, respectively [47]. There are no standard screening guidelines to evaluate BCVI in children, though, and given the heightened lifetime risk of malignant tumors associated with the increased radiation exposure from MDCT, judicious use of this screening modality is warranted. While one review of the available literature by Desai et al. showed that, aside from Glasgow Coma Scale (GCS) score, no single risk factor was statistically significant in predicting BCVI, another identified fracture of the petrous temporal bone or through the carotid canal, focal neurological deficit, stroke, and GCS score <8 as independent risk factors for BCVI [48, 49]. A review of the National Pediatric Database attempted to examine the usefulness of ultrasound in pediatric blunt carotid injuries, but due to the low incidence of only 0.035% in 57,659 patients, an assessment could not be performed [50].

What Is the Imaging Impact on Outcome?

Penetrating Trauma

As high clinical suspicion for vascular injury almost always mandates immediate operative intervention, studies of penetrating neck trauma typically compare CT results to findings from surgical exploration. Clinically stable patients in whom suspicion for injury exists from location of injury only have been studied with CTA as the screening exam, with the primary outcome being the avoidance of unnecessary surgical exploration. CTA has performed well in this setting and is recommended as a screening tool in patients with low suspicion (moderate evidence) [2, 34, 37, 38, 40, 46, 51–53]. Long-term evaluation of patient outcomes is not well studied.

Blunt Trauma

The greatest concern regarding BCVIs is the risk of stroke. Stein et al. reported a decrease in stroke rate from 26% to 4% in patients who were treated for blunt extracranial vascular injury regardless of diagnostic method, illustrating the importance of prompt diagnosis and treatment [17]. Scott et al. found the risk of post-traumatic stroke to be highest in grade 3 (greater than 50% stenosis of the vessel or the development of a pseudoaneurysm) or grade 4 (complete vessel occlusion) BCVI, at approximately 7%, with follow-up imaging showing progressive worsening without radiographic improvement only in a small number of patients, findings which alone did not correlate with adverse clinical outcome [54]. They reported a stroke rate of only 1% in lower-grade BCVI, with a 14% rate of radiographic worsening on follow-up imaging, albeit with no adverse clinical outcomes associated with these radiographic changes [55].

Take-Home Tables

Tables 7.1 highlights screening criteria for BCVI, and Table 7.2 gives a descriptive analysis of CTA for diagnosing blunt trauma based on recent studies using 16-MDCT or higher.

Imaging Case Studies

Case 1

In Fig. 7.1a, b, a 20-year-old man presents following a motor vehicle accident in which he was an unrestrained passenger.

Case 2

In Fig. 7.2a–c, a 25-year-old man presents following a motorcycle crash in which he was a helmeted rider.

Case 3

In Fig. 7.3a, b, a 77-year-old man presents who was a restrained driver in a motor vehicle accident.

Suggested Imaging Protocols

See Table 7.3 for CTA protocols for 64-MDCT or higher typical of those reported throughout the literature.

Future Research

Large trials comparing CTA to DSA would be time-consuming and expensive and put patients at potential risk of catheter-related injury. And designing prospective, blinded studies is difficult due to the relatively low incidence of vascular injuries and the already widespread acceptance of CTA as an effective screening tool for blunt

a b i

Fig. 7.1 A 20-year-old man who was an unrestrained passenger in a motor vehicle crash was found on initial whole-body CT scan to have a right extracranial internal carotid artery dissection at the level of C1, which was subsequently confirmed on angiogram. The patient was

started on aspirin 81 mg daily. (a) Axial CTA image demonstrating near complete occlusion of the high cervical right internal carotid artery (*arrow*). (b) Angiogram showing right intimal flap in the cervical ICA with 50% narrowing of the vessel



Fig. 7.2 A 25-year-old man who was a helmeted rider involved in a motorcycle crash was found on initial wholebody CT scan to have polytrauma including a focal dissection of the high right cervical internal carotid artery at the level of C1 with intimal flap. The patient was started on aspirin 81 mg daily and Coumadin 5 mg daily. (a) Axial and coronal CTA images showing the focal dissection with intimal flap (*arrows*), resulting in approximately 60% stenosis of the true lumen. (b) Color-flow Doppler ultrasound of the distal right internal carotid artery showing turbulent flow in the area of the dissection. (c) 3D reconstruction from 6-month follow-up MRA redemonstrating the dissection (*arrow*)


Fig. 7.3 A 77-year-old man who was the restrained driver in a motor vehicle crash was found on initial whole-body CT scan to have polytrauma including a right extracranial vertebral artery dissection/ pseudoaneurysm. The patient was started on aspirin 81 mg daily. (a) Sagittal CTA image showing the vertebral artery dissection (arrow) and (b) axial CTA image showing a tiny pseudoaneurysm (arrow)







References	[57]	[61]	[30]
CT detector	64-MDCT	64-MDCT	64-MDCT
Collimation	0.6 mm	0.625 mm	
Slice thickness		1.25–3.75 mm	1.0 mm
Pitch		0.984	0.5
Recons	2D, 3D, MIP	2D, 3D	2D
Contrast agent		350-370	
Injection rate	5 ml/s	4–5 ml/s	5 ml/s
Vol. 1st bolus	50-100	100–120 ml	60–75 ml for neck only; 120 ml for WB
Vol. 2nd bolus		30–50 ml saline	
Timing technique	Bolus tracking	20-s delay	Bolus tracking
ROI location	Ascending aorta	n/a	Origin of carotids
Scan type	Neck	WB	Neck, neck w/WB

Table 7.3 CTA protocols for 64-MDCT or higher typical of those reported throughout the literature

Blank fields indicate the information was not provided. *MDCT* multidetector CT, *Recons* reconstructions reported to be performed and used in analysis, *Contrast agent* concentration of iodine reported, *Vol* volume of first and second boluses when reported. If saline is not listed, the bolus was contrast. Scan type is neck, neck only, or WB, part of a whole-body scan where there is one acquisition. Neck w/WB is a scan where the neck was separate but scanned immediately before the scan for the body

and penetrating traumatic injuries. Therefore, in order to affirm the clinical utility of CTA, more, longer-term follow-up studies of patients who have undergone initial screening with CTA should be performed. As well, as CT technology continues to improve, comparison of 64-, 128-, and 320-MDCT and dual-source scanners may demonstrate either continued improvement in sensitivity or reach a plateau. Finally, the added value of reconstructed images in the analysis of CTA data has not been adequately elucidatedmaking interpretation of images more efficient in the acute trauma setting has been anecdotally shown to be useful, and individual sensitivities and specificities for curved planar and multiplanar reformats, and 3D images, should be further studied [56, 57].

References

- 1. Mathers CD, Boerma T, Ma Fat D. Br Med Bull. 2009;92:7–32.
- Nason RW, Assuras GN, Gray PR, et al. Can J Surg. 2001;44(2):122–6.
- Rathlev NK, Medzon R, Bracken ME. Emerg Med Clin North Am. 2007;25(3):679–94. viii
- Cotton BA, Nance ML. Semin Pediatr Surg. 2004;13(2):87–97.

- 5. Harrigan MR, Falola MI, Shannon CN, et al. J Neurotrauma. 2014;31(11):1056–62.
- Liang T, Tso DK, Chiu RY, et al. AJR Am J Roentgenol. 2013;201(4):884–92.
- Cothren CC, Moore EE, Ray CE Jr, et al. Am J Surg. 2005;190(6):845–9.
- Kaye D, Brasel KJ, Neideen T, et al. J Trauma. 2011;70(5):1051–6.
- Eastman AL, Muraliraj V, Sperry JL, et al. J Trauma. 2009;67(3):551–6.
- Biffl WL, Moore EE, Offner PJ, et al. Am J Surg. 1999;178(6):517–22.
- 11. Biffl WL, Moore EE, Ryu RK, et al. Ann Surg. 1998;228(4):462–70.
- 12. Biffl WL, Moore EE, Elliott JP, et al. Ann Surg. 2000;231(5):672–81.
- Parikh AA, Luchette FA, Valente JF, et al. J Am Coll Surg. 1997;185(1):80–6.
- Mulloy JP, Flick PA, Gold RE. Radiology. 1998;207(3):571–85.
- Berne JD, Norwood SH, McAuley CE, et al. J Am Coll Surg. 2001;192(3):314–21.
- Langner S, Fleck S, Kirsch M, et al. AJNR Am J Neuroradiol. 2008;29(10):1902–7.
- 17. Stein DM, Boswell S, Sliker CW, et al. J Trauma. 2009;66(1):132–43.
- Emmett KP, Fabian TC, DiCocco JM, et al. J Trauma. 2011;70(5):1058–63.
- Campion EM, Mackersie RC. Curr Opin Crit Care. 2014;20(6):620–5.
- 20. Beliaev AM, Barber PA, Marshall RJ, et al. ANZ J Surg. 2014;84(6):429–32.
- 21. Berne JD, Cook A, Rowe SA, et al. J Vasc Surg. 2010;51(1):57–64.

- Lohrer L, Vieth V, Nassenstein I, et al. Eur Spine J. 2012;21(5):837–43.
- 23. Steenburg SD, Sliker CW, Shanmuganathan K, et al. Radiographics. 2010;30(4):869–86.
- Harrigan MR, Weinberg JA, Peaks YS, et al. World J Emerg Surg. 2011;6:11.
- Mutze S, Rademacher G, Matthes G, et al. Radiology. 2005;237(3):884–92.
- Bromberg WJ, Collier BC, Diebel LN, et al. J Trauma. 2010;68(2):471–7.
- 27. Eastman AL, Chason DP, Perez CL, et al. J Trauma. 2006;60(5):925–9.
- Willinsky RA, Taylor SM, TerBrugge K, et al. Radiology. 2003;227(2):522–8.
- 29. Goodwin RB, Beery PR 2nd, Dorbish RJ, et al. J Trauma. 2009;67(5):1046–50.
- Paulus EM, Fabian TC, Savage SA, et al. J Trauma Acute Care Surg. 2014;76(2):279–83.
- Roberts DJ, Chaubey VP, Zygun DA, et al. Ann Surg. 2013;257(4):621–32.
- 32. Rodallec MH, Marteau V, Gerber S, et al. Radiographics. 2008;28(6):1711–28.
- Winklehner A, Karlo C, Puippe G, et al. Eur Radiol. 2011;21(12):2521–6.
- Tisherman SA, Bokhari F, Collier B, et al. J Trauma. 2008;64(5):1392–405.
- Provenzale JM, Sarikaya B. AJR Am J Roentgenol. 2009;193(4):1167–74.
- 36. Offiah C, Hall E. Insights Imaging. 2012t;3(5):419–31.
- 37. Munera F, Soto JA, Palacio DM, et al. Radiology. 2002;224(2):366–72.
- Munera F, Soto JA, Palacio D, et al. Radiology. 2000;216(2):356–62.
- Inaba K, Munera F, McKenney MG, et al. J Vasc Surg. 2006;43(1):77–80.
- 40. Osborn TM, Bell RB, Qaisi W, et al. J Trauma. 2008;64(6):1466–71.
- 41. Inaba K, Munera F, McKenney M, et al. J Trauma. 2006;61(1):144–9.

- 42. Munera F, Soto JA, Nunez D. Emerg Radiol. 2004;10(6):303–9.
- 43. Bub LD, Hollingworth W, Jarvik JG, et al. J Trauma. 2005;59(3):691–7.
- Sliker CW, Shanmuganathan K, Mirvis SE. AJR Am J Roentgenol. 2008;190(3):790–9.
- Bonatti M, Vezzali N, Ferro F, et al. Insights Imaging. 2013;4(3):347–55.
- 46. Vick LR, Islam S. Am Surg. 2008;74(11):1104-6.
- 47. Hogan AR, Lineen EB, Perez EA, et al. J Pediatr Surg. 2009;44(6):1236–41.
- Desai NK, Kang J, Chokshi FH. AJNR Am J Neuroradiol. 2014;35(9):1836–40.
- 49. Ravindra VM, Riva-Cambrin J, Sivakumar W, et al. J Neurosurg Pediatr. 2015;15(6):599–606.
- 50. Lew SM, Frumineto C, Wald SL. Pediatr Neurosurg. 1999;30(5):239–44.
- 51. Munera F, Danton G, Rivas LA, et al. Semin Ultrasound CT MR. 2009;30(3):195–204.
- 52. Anaya C, Munera F, Bloomer CW, et al. Semin Ultrasound CT MR. 2009;30(3):205–14.
- 53. Mazolewski PJ, Curry JD, Browder T, et al. J Trauma. 2001;51(2):315–9.
- Scott WW, Sharp S, Figueroa SA, et al. J Neurosurg. 2015;122(3):610–5.
- Scott WW, Sharp S, Figueroa SA, et al. J Neurosurg. 2015;122(5):1196–201.
- Munera F, Foley M, Chokshi FH. Radiol Clin N Am. 2012;50(1):59–72.
- 57. Chokshi FH, Munera F, Rivas LA, et al. AJR Am J Roentgenol. 2011;196(3):W309–15.
- Burlew CC, Biffl WL, Moore EE, et al. J Trauma Acute Care Surg. 2012;72(2):330–5.
- 59. Malhotra AK, Camacho M, Ivatury RR, et al. Ann Surg. 2007;246(4):632–42.
- DiCocco JM, Emmett KP, Fabian TC, et al. Ann Surg. 2011;253(3):444–50.
- Uyeda JW, Anderson SW, Sakai O, et al. Radiol Clin N Am. 2010;48(2):423–38.



8

Hyperacute Ischemic Stroke in Adults: Evidence-Based Emergency Imaging

Manu S. Goyal, Andria L. Ford, Jin-Moo Lee, and Katie D. Vo

Key Points

- Noncontrast head CT should be performed expeditiously in all patients with hyperacute ischemic stroke to evaluate for intracranial hemorrhage (ICH) [Strong Evidence]. Magnetic resonance imaging (MRI) is equivalent to CT in the detection of intracranial hemorrhage for patients <6 h from onset [Strong Evidence] but typically takes longer to perform, potentially delaying timesensitive therapies which can worsen outcomes [Strong Evidence].
- Magnetic resonance diffusion-weighted imaging (DWI) is superior to CT for the detection of ischemic stroke within the first 24 h of symptom onset [Strong Evidence]. However, MRI may confirm a clinical diagnosis of ischemic stroke *without* influencing outcomes and

M.S. Goyal $(\boxtimes) \cdot K.D.$ Vo

A.L. Ford · J.-M. Lee

potentially delaying time-sensitive therapies, though may remain useful when the clinical diagnosis is unclear [Limited Evidence]. Patients at high risk for hemorrhagic conversion and poor outcome regardless of intravenous thrombolysis can be predicted with noncontrast head CT and MRI [Moderate Evidence], but such high-risk patients still may marginally benefit from intravenous thrombolysis despite overall increased risk of worse outcomes [Limited Evidence].

- CT angiography (CTA) should be performed expeditiously in hyperacute stroke patients who are potential candidates for endovascular thrombectomy (EVT) to evaluate for large vessel occlusion (LVO) [Strong Evidence]. CTA is generally safe and can be performed without first evaluating renal function [Moderate Evidence].
- The net benefit of EVT in severe ischemic strokes may be modestly predicted by determining the size of an ischemic core, with CT and Alberta Stroke Program Early CT (ASPECTS) scoring [Moderate Evidence] CT perfusion [Moderate Evidence] or MRI and DWI [Moderate Evidence]. However, the interrater variability of ASPECTS scoring and time

Mallinckrodt Institute of Radiology, Washington University School of Medicine, St. Louis, MO, USA e-mail: goyalm@wustl.edu; vok@wustl.edu

Department of Neurology, Washington University School of Medicine, St. Louis, MO, USA e-mail: forda@wustl.edu; leejm@wustl.edu

[©] Springer International Publishing AG, part of Springer Nature 2018 A. Kelly et al. (eds.), *Evidence-Based Emergency Imaging*, Evidence-Based Imaging, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-67066-9_8

delays arising from MRI or advanced imaging need to be weighed carefully against the utility of avoiding EVT.

- Identification of "salvageable tissue" by either identifying a "penumbra" or collateral flow with advanced imaging techniques predicts outcomes in hyperacute stroke patients after intravenous thrombolysis and EVT [Strong Evidence] but does so for untreated patients also [Strong Evidence]. Selection of patients based on the presence of a penumbra with perfusion imaging or collateral flow with multiphase CTA identifies patients more likely to benefit from EVT within 6 h though might exclude patients who could have benefited from EVT in this time window [Moderate Evidence]. However, beyond 6 h CT perfusion, imaging and multiphase CTA may help select patients that could still benefit from EVT [Strong Evidence, pending publication of trial results at the time of this writing].
- Time to intravenous thrombolysis and EVT highly influences outcomes [Strong Evidence], and reducing the time of imaging and interpretation expedites treatment delivery to hyperacute stroke patients [Strong Evidence]. Improving systems of stroke care, including imaging in the hyperacute setting, is thus likely to improve neurological outcomes.

Definitions and Pathophysiology

Stroke is a clinical term that refers to an acute neurological deficit arising from disruption of focal blood supply to the brain [1]. Stroke may be due to an occlusion or stenosis of an artery or arteries (ischemic stroke), rupture of an artery leading to hemorrhage in or around the brain (intracranial hemorrhage), or from occlusion of a cerebral vein or dural sinus. The vast majority of strokes are ischemic (~85%) [2], and etiologies

are protean and include arterioarterial emboli from large vessel atherosclerosis, small-vessel atherosclerosis, cardiogenic or other systemic emboli, and arterial dissection, among other more uncommon etiologies.

This chapter focuses on the imaging of ischemic stroke patients within the first several hours after stroke onset, i.e., hyperacute ischemic stroke. We do not use this term to refer to a specific time interval after stroke onset but rather for patients who stand to benefit from emergently applied therapies including intravenous thrombolysis or EVT. Thus, the time interval from stroke onset might be as short as 4.5 h for patients who are not candidates for EVT to as long as 24 h for imaging-selected patients. Imaging may have utility beyond this hyperacute period, for example, in identifying the etiology of a stroke or predicting the need for hemicraniectomy in a patient with "malignant" ischemic stroke. However, these issues are typically dealt with after the patient has left the Emergency Department, which is beyond the scope of this chapter.

Epidemiology

It is estimated that approximately 795,000 ischemic strokes occur in the United States annually [3]. In the United States, stroke is now the fifth leading cause of death and the second leading cause of adult disability, down from the third and first leading causes, respectively, due to improvements in stroke prevention and treatment, yet remains the second leading cause of death worldwide [4, 5]. In the emergency room, cerebrovas-cular disease accounts for over 700,000 visits (0.5% of all Emergency Department visits) in the United States annually.

Costs to Society

The estimated direct and indirect costs of stroke in the United States in 2010 were 74 billion dollars [6]. Acute inpatient hospitalization accounts for 70% of the first-year costs after stroke, and diagnostic testing represents approximately 20% of this cost.

Goals of Imaging

Here, we take the approach that imaging and its interpretation should be driven solely by its ability to improve neurological outcomes, which inherently relies on its ability to help select patients for proven therapies. In the hyperacute setting, the principal goals of imaging are to (1) identify candidacy for intravenous thrombolysis and (2) identify candidacy for EVT. While imaging may have a role in predicting outcomes without or with treatment, it is important to note that the goal may include selecting patients that might benefit from therapy even when prognosis is generally (though not universally) poor. For example, patients above the age of 80 are likely to have worse outcomes after ischemic stroke than those below the age of 80 but receive the same benefit from intravenous thrombolysis [7] and even further benefit from EVT regardless of their age [8, 9].

It is also important to note that the incremental benefit of an imaging modality must be weighed against the additional time required to obtain this imaging. For every 15 min saved in administering intravenous alteplase, nearly 1 month of disability-free life is gained, and the number needed to treat to achieve good outcomes significantly improves [10]. The value of providing endovascular treatment more quickly has an even larger benefit [11, 12]. The additional time added by an imaging modality must thus account for patient transfer, preparation, scan time, postprocessing, image transfer, and interpretation. Conversely, minimizing these times is likely to improve the benefit of the imaging modality in improving neurological outcomes.

Methodology

The evidence and literature cited here were identified through several search strategies including keyword searches via PubMed and Google Scholar, references contained within review articles and other key references, and personal collection of key literature on stroke imaging, updated to the time of this writing (March 2017).

Discussion of Issues

Should This Patient Receive Intravenous Thrombolysis?

In 1995, the Food and Drug Administration approved intravenous tissue plasminogen activator (IV-tPA) for the treatment of acute ischemic stroke after two randomized controlled trials (RCT) demonstrated its efficacy in improving neurological disability at 3 months when intravenously administered within 3 h of stroke onset [13]. A subsequent RCT showed that IV-tPA improved neurological outcomes in patients presenting within 4.5 h of stroke onset [14]. After IV-tPA an additional one in ten patients remains independent in their daily activities, and one in three to six patients, depending on time to treatment, shows some improvement in their disability, as compared to those treated with a placebo [15].

Despite the strong evidence supporting this treatment, only a minority of potentially eligible patients receives IV-tPA, largely due to patients arriving beyond the 4.5 h time window [16]. Several other factors limit candidacy for IV-tPA, particularly those that herald an increased risk for hemorrhagic complication, which include the presence of acute intracranial hemorrhage and a particularly large ischemic stroke more likely to hemorrhage. Head imaging thus plays a critical role in this evaluation (Question 1.1).

It may seem intuitive to use imaging to confirm the diagnosis of ischemic stroke prior to IV-tPA (Question 1.2). However, treatment of stroke mimics with intravenous thrombolysis has been found to be safe [17–19] [Strong Evidence], and the desire to improve diagnostic certainty of stroke may introduce delays in administering treatment, which is known to worsen outcomes [15, 20, 21] [Strong Evidence]. Establishing the diagnosis of acute ischemic stroke with imaging may yet continue to have a role in patients with unknown time of symptom onset or in patients who are unlikely to have a stroke but could receive thrombolysis if proven otherwise.

A third concern is whether treatment with IV-tPA in a patient with a particularly large ischemic stroke will lead to hemorrhagic conversion and thereby worsened outcomes (Question 1.3). No such criteria were used in the initial National Institute of Neurological Disorders and Stroke (NINDS) trials demonstrating efficacy of IV-tPA in the first 3 h after symptom onset [13]; subsequent subgroup analyses have shown that while hemorrhagic conversion and poor outcomes increase in patients with very large ischemic strokes, there is persistent benefit for IV-tPA in these patients [7] [Moderate Evidence]. On the other hand, the European Cooperative Acute Stroke Study (ECASS) III trial, which demonstrated efficacy of IV-tPA in the 3-4.5 h window, specifically excluded patients with a large middle cerebral artery (MCA) stroke (defined as greater than 1/3 of the MCA territory) [14]. Thus, determining the presence of a large stroke that is likely to hemorrhage remains standard practice for patients being treated within the 3-4.5 h time window, though no study has proven that excluding such patients affects outcomes [Limited Evidence].

Does This Patient Have an Acute Intracranial Hemorrhage?

Summary of Evidence Noncontrast head CT (NHCT) is widely accepted as the gold standard for detection of acute intracranial hemorrhage [Moderate Evidence] and is the modality of choice for exclusion of intracranial hemorrhage in evaluation for thrombolytic candidacy, based on its successful use in several RCTs [Strong Evidence]. MRI can replace NHCT, as it is nearly as sensitive in detecting acute intracranial hemorrhage [Strong Evidence]. However, when compared to NHCT, MRI may cause a delay in treatment [Moderate Evidence], which is known to worsen outcomes [Strong Evidence]. No other method, imaging based or otherwise, has demonstrated superior or equivalent efficacy to NHCT.

Supporting Evidence

(i) Noncontrast head CT (NHCT) Acute hemorrhage appears hyperdense on NHCT for several days due to the high concentration of hemoglobin in compressed blood and then becomes progressively isodense and then hypodense over a period of weeks to months. Hyperacute hemorrhage can rarely be isodense in the acute period in severely anemic patients [22]. No rigorous prospective study has been performed to validate the sensitivity and specificity of noncontrast head CT in detecting intracranial hemorrhage (ICH). In an early single autopsy series of 79 patients, CT did not detect 4 out of 17 patients with ICH-all brainstem hemorrhages [23]. However, this study was performed using a first-generation CT scanner, and experience with NHCT was just beginning. More recent studies evaluate the role of NHCT in diagnosing subarachnoid hemorrhage as compared to cerebrospinal fluid analysis. The overall sensitivity of NHCT for subarachnoid hemorrhage is 91-92% but is time dependent such that the sensitivity is nearly 100% within the first 6 h [24-26]. RCTs demonstrating the efficacy of IV-tPA nearly always used NHCT to exclude patients with ICH [13, 14]; in these trials, subsequent hemorrhage typically occurred in the setting of very large ischemic strokes suggesting that an underlying missed ICH was very unlikely to account for hemorrhagic subsequent complication. Thus, NHCT is widely accepted as the gold standard for detection of acute ICH, particularly when evaluating patients for thrombolytic candidacy.

(ii) Magnetic resonance imaging (MRI) The appearance and identification of ICH on MRI depend on the age and location of the hemorrhage, the strength of the magnetic field, and the type of MR sequence [27]. As the hematoma ages, oxyhemoglobin breaks down sequentially into several paramagnetic products: first deoxyhemoglobin, then methemoglobin, and finally hemosiderin. Iron exposed to surrounding water molecules in the form of deoxyhemoglobin creates signal loss on susceptibility-weighted and T2-weighted (T2 W) sequences [28, 29]. Thus, the earliest detection of hemorrhage depends on the conversion of oxyhemoglobin to deoxyhemoglobin which was believed to occur after the first 12–24 h [27].

However, this early assumption had been questioned with reports of ICH detected by MRI within 6 h and as early as 23 min from symptom onset [30, 31].

More recently, studies have assessed MRI (diffusion-, T2-, and T2*-weighted images) for the evaluation of ICH within 6 h of onset. One study evaluated 62 ICH patients and 62 nonhemorrhagic stroke control patients, with three experienced readers (two stroke neurologists and one neuroradiologist) utilizing CT as the reference standard [32]. The readers, blinded to clinical and CT results, identified all acute hemorrhages on MRI yielding 100% sensitivity and specificity compared to CT. Subsequently, prospective studies compared MRI and CT for detection of ICH. In the first study, 4 of 25 acute ICH patients were not identified by MRI including three cases in which "acute" ICH was classified as "chronic" and one case of subarachnoid hemorrhage associated with ischemic stroke [33]. Interestingly, CT also missed four hemorrhages, though all were identified as foci of hemorrhage within an acute ischemic infarct on MRI-the relevance of which remains uncertain in the context of hyperacute stroke treatment. A following prospective study from the same group confirmed that MRI is similar to CT in the diagnosis of intracranial hemorrhage in patients suspected to have acute ischemic stroke [34]; in this study the sensitivity of MRI and CT were 81% and 89%, respectively, and both were found to be 100% specific. Therefore, it appears that rare cases of early ICH may be missed on either MRI or CT, though hemorrhage missed on CT is typically either chronic or related to an ischemic infarct. Studies with tissue confirmation, allowing for measurement of the exact accuracy of both modalities, are lacking.

(iii) Miscellaneous Multiple attempts to obviate the need for imaging to exclude intracranial hemorrhage have failed, including clinical scores and lumbar puncture [35]. A few studies have explored transcranial ultrasound as an alternative to NHCT for identifying intracerebral hemorrhage, which may be a promising alternative in low-income countries without available access to a CT scanner, but this requires patients with an adequate acoustic window and an experienced sonographer [36, 37].

Does This Patient Have Hyperacute Ischemic Stroke?

Summary of Evidence NHCT is poor at identifying acute ischemic stroke [Strong Evidence]. CT perfusion imaging (CTP) and angiography (CTA) both modestly improve the accuracy of ischemic stroke diagnosis [Moderate Evidence]. MRI (diffusion-weighted imaging) is far superior to CT for identifying ischemic stroke within the first 12 h of symptom onset [Strong Evidence], but has not been shown to improve clinical outcomes and typically requires additional time relative to CT [Moderate Evidence], and thus cannot yet be recommended prior to IV-tPA in patients with suspected stroke presenting within 4.5 h of symptom onset. MRI helps to predict time of symptom onset [Moderate Evidence], and the safety of using MRI to treat patients with thrombolysis on this basis is established [Strong Evidence], but the efficacy remains unknown [Limited Evidence]. MRI may also be helpful in patients clinically unlikely to have a stroke but who would be thrombolytic candidates if proven otherwise [Limited Evidence].

Supporting Evidence

(i) Computed tomography (CT) NHCT images are commonly normal during the acute phase of ischemia. At times, patients may present with stroke-like symptoms due to non-stroke etiologies including postictal state following seizure, "complicated" migraine, brain tumor, toxic-metabolic conditions, acute peripheral vertigo, subdural hematoma, herpes encephalitis, demyelinating disease, or conversion disorder. Based purely on history and physical examination alone without confirmation by NHCT, stroke mimics may account for up to 13-19% of cases initially diagnosed with stroke [38, 39]. Diagnostic accuracy improves when NHCT is used, but approximately 5% of cases are still misdiagnosed as stroke [40], which may improve to less than 2% at experienced academic centers treating patients with intravenous thrombolysis [19].

Increased scrutiny of hyperacute NHCT scans, especially following the early thrombolytic trials, suggests that some patients with large areas of ischemia may demonstrate subtle early signs of ischemia, even when imaged less than 3 h after symptom onset [41]. These early NHCT signs include parenchymal hypodensity, loss of the insular ribbon, obscuration of the lentiform nucleus, loss of gray and white matter differentiation, visualization of hyperdense clot in the region of the proximal middle cerebral artery (MCA) known as the "hyperdense MCA sign," subtle effacement of the cortical sulci, and local mass effect. Early changes are found in only 31% of NHCTs performed within 3 h of ischemic stroke, precluding its reliability as a positive sign of ischemia [42]. Early CT signs, however, are often subtle and difficult to detect even among experienced readers, though experience and expertise improve accuracy [43, 44].

Advanced CT imaging, including CT perfusion imaging (CTP) and CT angiography (CTA), may have increased sensitivity for ischemic stroke. CTP can detect areas of ischemic stroke by demonstrating either increased mean transit time or decreased cerebral blood flow in a vascular territory of the brain. A pooled analysis of 15 studies found a sensitivity of 80% and specificity of 95% for CTP as compared to DWI or followup MRI or CT as the reference standard [45]. False negatives were mostly due to lacunar infarcts or limited coverage. At one institution, the incremental benefit in diagnosing acute ischemic stroke with CTP over CTA and NHCT was found to be 12.4% and 18.2% over NHCT only [46]. Drawbacks of CTP include the requirement for contrast administration, increased radiation dosage, and limited coverage of the brain. CTA also improves the sensitivity for large ischemic stroke, either by identifying a large vessel occlusion or through a geographic paucity of vessels demonstrated on source images [47] but remains insensitive to small strokes.

(ii) MRI diffusion-weighted imaging (DWI) Unlike NHCT, DWI is capable of detecting very early physiologic changes during cerebral ischemia, demonstrating changes within minutes of ischemia in rodent stroke models [48–50]. Moreover, the sequence detects lesions as small as 4 mm in diameter [51]. The cause of signal alteration in DWI after acute ischemia is not entirely understood but is thought to reflect diffusion restriction predominantly in the intracellular space [52]. As duration of ischemia increases, a DWI lesion becomes progressively brighter with the added contribution of hyperintense T2 W signal known as "T2 shine through" [53]. To differentiate between true restricted diffusion and "T2 shine through," a bright DWI lesion should also show hypointense signal on the corresponding apparent diffusion coefficient (ADC) map, which is a more quantitative and direct measure of restricted diffusion.

The relatively high sensitivity and specificity of DWI for the detection of ischemia makes it an ideal sequence for positive identification of hyperacute stroke. Two studies evaluating DWI within 6 h of stroke onset reported 88-100% sensitivity and 95-100% specificity, using final clinical diagnosis as the reference standard [54, 55]. In another study, 50 patients were randomized to DWI or NHCT within 6 h of stroke onset and subsequently received the other imaging modality with a mean delay of 30 min [56]. Sensitivity and specificity of ischemia detection among blinded expert readers were significantly better with DWI (91% and 95%, respectively) compared to NHCT (61% and 65%). A recent large prospective study including 190 ischemic stroke patients assessed the accuracy of DWI compared to NHCT as a function of time from symptom onset [34]. As time from symptom onset increased, the sensitivity of DWI for final diagnosis of ischemic stroke increased: 73%, 81%, and 92% for <3 h, 3–12 h, and >12 h, respectively, whereas NHCT had only 12%, 20%, and 16% sensitivity at these three respective time intervals [Strong Evidence].

Although DWI is the optimal test for imaging acute ischemia, the highest level data suggests that the sensitivity for detection within 6 h of onset is 81–91%; therefore, the absence of a DWI lesion does not rule out ischemia. False negatives have been reported in small subcortical and brainstem infarctions and in patients with low National Institutes of Health Stroke Scale (NIHSS) scores [34, 55, 57–59]. Furthermore, within the first 6 h of stroke onset, DWI demonstrates delayed signal evolution after changes in perfusion [60]. Restricted diffusion has been reported with other nervous system pathologies such as brain abscesses [61], herpes encephalitis [62], Creutzfeldt-Jakob disease [63], highly cellular tumors such as lymphoma or meningioma [64], seizures [65], and hypoglycemia [66]. However, the clinical history and appearance of these lesions on the remaining standard MR sequences should allow for diagnosis of these different pathologies. Diagnosis of ischemic stroke with DWI should be interpreted in conjunction with conventional MR sequences and within the proper clinical context.

Regarding CT versus MRI for first-line imaging in patients with suspected acute ischemic stroke, several critical factors have not been adequately studied. These factors include practicality (including scanner, technician, and radiologist/neurologist access round the clock, patient eligibility and tolerability, and scan duration), cost-effectiveness, and effect on clinical decision-making and patient outcomes. A large study assessing CT vs. MRI for diagnosis of acute ischemic stroke excluded 11% of patients due to issues such as patient intolerability and claustrophobia in the MR scanner, MR contraindications such as pacemaker placement, and medical instability [34]. One study compared the costeffectiveness of immediate vs. delayed NHCT for all patients compared with a subset of acute stroke patients and found that an immediate NHCT in all patients was more costeffective than delayed NHCT in a subset of patients [67]. However, similar studies have not yet been performed for MRI and are greatly needed.

Recent advances have shown that MRI fluid-attenuated inversion recovery (FLAIR) sequences can determine whether an ischemic stroke identified by DWI is <4.5 h in age or not. Ischemic strokes that demonstrate diffusion restriction but no correlate on FLAIR imaging were typically <4.5 h in age, while those with a correlate on FLAIR imaging were typically >6 h in age [68–70], though an exact cut-off value for subtle FLAIR hyperintensity relative to the contralateral normal parenchyma remains to be determined. A large safety trial in the United States [71] demonstrated that using MRI to identify hyperacute stroke patients for intravenous thrombolysis results in a hemorrhage rate less than that identified in ECASS III [72]. At the time of this writing, another trial in Europe [73] is underway to evaluate the efficacy of this approach in improving neurological outcomes.

In some circumstances, patients may present with symptoms clinically unlikely to be due to stroke, but the possibility of stroke cannot be completely excluded. MRI can occasionally be performed quickly enough to leave time for IV-tPA in case an acute ischemic stroke is identified [21, 74]. No trial has yet determined whether administering IV-tPA in this setting improves outcomes or not.

Is This Ischemic Stroke Likely to Hemorrhage After Intravenous Thrombolysis?

Summary of Evidence The risk of hemorrhage and poor outcomes after intravenous thrombolysis increases in the presence of early CT signs of infarction and low ASPECTS score [Strong Evidence]. Nevertheless, within the 3 h window, IV-tPA continues to benefit these patients at higher risk [Moderate Evidence]. Patients with a large MCA stroke may not benefit from IV-tPA in the 3–4.5 h window due to increased risk of hemorrhagic conversion [Limited Evidence]. Novel imaging techniques with CT and MRI improve our ability to predict hemorrhagic conversion, but none is proven to identify patients that will not benefit from IV-tPA [Limited Evidence].

Supporting Evidence

(i) Computed tomography (CT) Early CT signs of infarction, especially involving more than one-third of the MCA distribution, have been reported to be associated with severe stroke, increased risk of hemorrhagic transformation [75–77], and poor outcome [78]. Recently, ECASS-3, which demonstrated efficacy of intravenous tPA administration within 3-4.5 h after stroke onset, excluded patients with early signs of stroke in greater than 1/3 of the MCA territory [14]. In contrast to ECASS-3, the National Institute of Neurological Disorders and Stroke tPA trial [13] did not exclude patients with early CT signs, and subgroup analysis has shown that IV-tPA continues to benefit patients with early CT signs of ischemic stroke [7]. Therefore, early CT signs should not be used to exclude patients who are otherwise eligible for thrombolytic treatment within 3 h of stroke onset.

The Alberta Stroke Program Early CT Scores (ASPECTS), a 10-point semiquantitative scoring system, was developed as a tool for detection of early ischemic changes on noncontrast head CT that would be more reliable and prognostic than simple visual inspection of the MCA territory [41, 79]. A normal ASPECT score is 10 with 1 point subtracted for each abnormal brain region (of 10, 7 cortical and 3 subcortical) within the affected hemisphere. Both methods (visual inspection and ASPECTS) require training to ascertain subtle ischemic changes, and ASPECTS remains vulnerable to interrater variability [80].

(ii) Magnetic resonance imaging (MRI) Compared to NHCT, DWI is highly sensitive to acute ischemic stroke and can delineate the ischemic core that is likely to represent

the final infarct as defined by follow-up MRI [34]. Large infarcts are more likely to develop hemorrhagic transformation and result in poor outcomes [77, 81, 82]. The volume of a stroke with very low apparent diffusion coefficient (ADC) values also predicts hemorrhagic transformation [81]. Novel techniques, such as measurement of parenchymal enhancement [83], permeability imaging [84], or perfusion imaging [85], may be better able to predict which strokes are likely to develop hemorrhagic transformation after thrombolysis. The number of microbleeds detected on susceptibilityweighted sequences (T2* and SWI) also predicts the risk of hemorrhagic transformation [86–90]. However, no study demonstrates that patients identified to be at heightened risk based on MRI will not benefit from IVtPA, neither within the 3 h nor the 3-4.5 h windows. Thus, the role of MRI in determining whether to continue with IV-tPA or not in an otherwise eligible patient remains in question.

Applicability to Children

No prospective clinical trial to date has investigated the use of intravenous thrombolysis in children under the age of 16. An attempt to perform a randomized evaluation of thrombolysis in pediatric stroke was halted due to poor accrual [91]. Thus, none of the recommendations above may apply to children. Pediatric stroke is further complicated by protean etiologies, many different than those typically seen in adults, an immature fibrinolytic system, and a far lower prevalence that resists establishment of efficient rapid systems of care.

Should This Patient Undergo Endovascular Thrombectomy?

In October 2014, the Multicenter Randomized Clinical Trial of Endovascular Treatment for Acute Ischemic Stroke in the Netherlands (MR CLEAN) trial had completed and announced significantly improved outcomes in patients treated with endovascular thrombectomy (EVT) and IV-tPA as compared to IV-tPA alone [8]. Subsequently, other similar RCTs were halted, including the trials: Endovascular Treatment for Small Core and Anterior Circulation Proximal Occlusion with Emphasis on Minimizing CT to Recanalization Times (ESCAPE), Solitaire with the Intention for Thrombectomy as Primary Endovascular Treatment (SWIFT-PRIME), Extending the Time for Thrombolysis in Emergency Neurological Deficits (EXTEND-IA), and Randomized Trial of Revascularization with Solitaire FR Device versus Best Medical Therapy in the Treatment of Acute Stroke Due to Anterior Circulation Large Vessel Occlusion Presenting within Eight Hours of Symptom Onset (REVASCAT). These all showed significant or nearly significant improvements in outcomes with EVT, establishing EVT as the new standard of care for hyperacute stroke patients with large occlusion (LVO) [92–95] vessel [Strong Evidence]. EVT was shown to be highly efficacious and consistent, demonstrating an absolute risk reduction of poor outcome ranging from 14% to 33% across the five different trials. The time window for these trials (stroke onset to anticipated time to endovascular treatment) varied from 6 h to 12 h, though the vast majority of patients were enrolled within the 6 h time window. Nearly all patients first received IV-tPA prior to EVT, unless specifically contraindicated. In contrast to prior neutral RCTs evaluating EVT (IMS-3, SYNTHESIS Expansion, and MR RESCUE) [96–98], a stent retriever device was used in the vast majority of cases, sometimes supplemented with clot aspiration.

Another critical departure between the prior neutral RCTs and the recent positive RCTs for EVT was that the positive RCTs required patients to have LVO demonstrated by noninvasive imaging, nearly always with CTA. Given that the presence of LVO is a prerequisite for endovascular thrombectomy and that the majority of hyperacute stroke patients will not have an LVO [99], determining the presence of LVO in a hyperacute stroke patient is a critical step in evaluating patients for EVT candidacy [Strong Evidence] (Question 2.1).

The recent RCTs varied greatly according to inclusion and exclusion criteria. A key exclusion criterion in three of the trials (ESCAPE, SWIFT-PRIME, and EXTEND-IA) was the presence of a large ischemic "core" [92, 93, 95] (Question 2.2). Though conceptually a large ischemic core is meant to reflect a large completed infarct that could not be salvaged, the definition of how to measure the ischemic core varied across the three trials. MR CLEAN also evaluated the presence of a large ischemic core using ASPECTS scoring of NHCT but did not require exclusion of any patients on this basis [8]. Subgroup analysis of the MR CLEAN data shows that when ASPECTS score was very low (0-4), EVT (with IV-tPA) provided no statistically significant benefit as compared to IV-tPA alone (odds ratio for good outcome 1.09), though the number of patients in this subgroup was low. A pooled analysis of the five positive RCTs similarly found insufficient evidence to support EVT in treating patients with a low ASPECTS [9]. Further, trials that excluded patients with a large ischemic core (ESCAPE, SWIFT-PRIME, and EXTEND-IA) had overall improved outcomes compared to those that did not. While the exact role of measuring an ischemic core prior to EVT remains to be determined, it is likely of consequence as an important tool to limit "futile" EVT [Moderate Evidence].

Another commonly held hypothesis is that EVT may only improve outcomes in patients who have "salvageable" parenchyma that is vulnerable to infarct, frequently conceptualized as a "penumbra" around an ischemic core (Question 2.3). Both CT and MRI perfusion imaging attempts to directly measure a penumbra by establishing thresholds for particular perfusion parameters for an ischemic core and subtracting this from surrounding oligemia to determine a "penumbra" or "mismatch volume"; in some cases, the ischemic core may also be compared to the clinical status of the patient, i.e., "clinical imaging mismatch." Identifying the adequacy of collateral flow to an affected territory has also been used to identify potentially salvageable parenchyma. The underlying assumption here is that adequate collaterals will help protect vulnerable tissue from infarct long enough for EVT to remain effective. One RCT explicitly tested the efficacy of penumbra evaluation with perfusiondiffusion mismatch MRI in patients subsequently undergoing EVT [98]. While this trial found no benefit for EVT in either group undergoing or not penumbra evaluation undergoing [Strong Evidence], this trial did not use stent retrievers and thus is not adequately informative for current practice. Another trial evaluated the use of a new thrombolytic agent (tenecteplase) versus IV-tPA after only including patients with a penumbra as assessed with CTP; this trial found improved outcomes with the new thrombolytic agent, but since it did not randomize patients to no CTP, it does not directly test the use of penumbra imaging to select patients for tenecteplase [100] [Limited Evidence1.

The more recent positive RCTs for EVT varied widely in both their use and definition of salvageable tissue for patient inclusion and exclusion. A meta-analysis of these results demonstrated that in patients selected by having adequate or good collaterals on multiphase CTA or small ischemic core/adequate penumbra on perfusion imaging, EVT likely improved outcomes in patients beyond 6 h and up to 7.3 h [12] [Moderate Evidence]. Finally, at the time of this writing, a trial using a "clinical imaging mismatch" paradigm to select patients beyond the 6 h window was stopped early following a prespecified interim analysis due to strong efficacy [101]; along with DEFUSE-3, another stopped trial that used imaging mismatch to select patients for EVT beyond 6 h, these trials now strongly support the use of perfusion imaging to select patients beyond 6 h for EVT [evidence level pending publication of results].

Does This Patient Have a Large Vessel Occlusion?

Summary of Evidence CTA is an accurate and highly efficient method to evaluate for LVO in hyperacute stroke patients [Strong Evidence], which is critical in determining which patients may benefit from EVT [Strong Evidence]. The risk of permanent contrast nephropathy in stroke patients is sufficiently low that the delay imposed by evaluating renal function prior to CTA is not routinely warranted [Moderate Evidence]. MRA without contrast (i.e., time-of-flight MRA) is equivalent to CTA in evaluating for intracranial LVO [Moderate Evidence], and MRA with contrast is equivalent or superior to CTA in evaluatthe extracranial vasculature ing [Strong Evidence], but MRA often imposes additional delays to treatment, which can worsen outcomes [Strong Evidence]; thus MRA should be reserved for patients who absolutely cannot undergo CTA or who are already undergoing MRI. Other techniques such as transcranial Doppler imaging or clinical assessment is not yet sufficiently accurate to replace CTA [Limited Evidence].

Supportive Evidence

(i) Digital subtraction catheter-directed angiography (DSA) The gold standard for assessing large vessel occlusion is currently DSA. Given the high spatial and temporal resolution of DSA as compared to other techniques, occlusion and stenosis of both large and small vessels are readily demonstrated (however, for note of controversy, see [102]). The dynamic images from DSA also help in evaluating collateral flow. The major drawbacks of DSA are that it requires (1) groin puncture to access the femoral artery subjecting the patient to potential groin complications including hemorrhage and pseudoaneurysm; (2) the use of intraarterial wires and catheters to select target vessels for angiography, which may result in stroke or arterial injury; and (3) availability of experienced operators, technologists, and nurses to perform the procedure. On the other hand, DSA is a prerequisite to EVT and, if positive, can lead directly to EVT.

Most patients in the IMS-3 trial were evaluated with a "DSA-first" approach, whereby patients suspected to have LVO based on clinical assessment were taken directly to the angiography suite for DSA and then EVT if LVO was detected [96]. The IMS-3 trial showed no benefit for EVT with this approach, though older-generation thrombectomy devices (and not stent retrievers) were used in the vast majority of these patients. In contrast, the recent RCTs that were positive for EVT all required noninvasive evidence of LVO prior to EVT [8, 92-95]. It is difficult to determine how much noninvasive LVO detection contributed to the success of the recent RCTs, as compared to use of stent retrievers and improved systems of care. However, while the evidence does not fully prove that non-DSA-based LVO detection itself leads to improved outcomes, the preponderance of evidence strongly supports noninvasive LVO detection in hyperacute stroke patients as a prerequisite to EVT. As discussed further below, noninvasive LVO detection also improves systems of care that involves more hospitals without local access to neurointerventional services.

(ii) Computed tomographic angiography (CTA) While a hyperdense vessel on NHCT is suggestive of thrombus in the M1 segment or basilar artery, this sign is variably present and not sensitive nor entirely specific to the presence of LVO [103]. Ongoing efforts to improve LVO detection with thin-section NHCT may improve the accuracy of this sign in the future [104, 105]. Given improvements in CT scanners over the past decade, largely due to multidetector row technology, it is now possible to evaluate the cerebral vasculature highly accurately with CT and high-rate intravenous contrast administration. With proper technique, CTA delineates the course and caliber of the carotid and vertebral arteries in the neck, the internal carotid and basilar arteries intracranially, and the proximal portions of the anterior, middle, and posterior cerebral arteries [106]. When an occlusion of one of these vessels is present, contrast opacification of the vessel is absent, providing evidence for the occlusion.

One advantage of CTA is that it can be performed immediately following the prerequisite noncontrast CT for all stroke patients. The entire examination can be completed within a few minutes using 75–100 mL of nonionic intravenous contrast. CTA has been found to be both sensitive and specific in identifying a large vessel occlusion (defined as A2, M2, P2, or more proximal) in comparison to catheter angiography [102, 106], including several small case series [107-113]. CTA is also accurate in measuring large vessel stenosis. One study with two blinded raters comparing CTA to DSA measured 475 short segments of intracranial arteries in 41 patients [114]. For detection of \geq 50% stenosis, CTA had 97.1% sensitivity and 99.5% specificity. A metaanalysis of eight high-quality studies and 864 patients compared carotid stenosis as measured by CTA to DSA [115]. For 70-99% internal carotid artery (ICA) stenosis, the overall sensitivity and specificity were 85% and 93%, respectively. For detection of ICA occlusion, the sensitivity and specificity were 97% and 99%, respectively. Analysis of the recent RCTs for EVT regarding CTA accuracy is pending but is widely expected to demonstrate similar or better accuracy. The accuracy of CTA interpretation increases with the training and experience of the physician [116]. In our experience, 3D reconstructions using maximum intensity projections (MIPs) and volume rendering both improve the accuracy of CTA interpretation, though the use of these techniques in the hyperacute period should be balanced against the additional delay incurred by performing these reconstructions.

There are several pitfalls in the use of CTA for identifying LVO [106, 117, 118]. Flow in an affected vessel may be slowed sufficiently for contrast opacification to be absent proximal to the occlusion, leading to inaccurate determination of the length of occlusion and possible incorrect interpretation of an occlusion arising from a proximal trunk such as the common carotid artery; this can be overcome in many instances with delayed or multiphase CTA [119, 120], but the diagnostic yield and effect on outcomes of performing delayed or multiphase CTA remain uncertain [121]. Also, incorrect contrast bolus timing can lead to poor opacifica-

tion of the cerebral arteries when too early or excessive venous contamination when too late. Identifying occlusion of smaller branches, such as M3 vessels or the anterior inferior cerebellar artery (AICA), is also difficult due to the limited resolution of CTA imposed by radiation dose limits.

One concern regarding CTA is the risk of contrast-induced nephropathy (CIN). Several studies have addressed this by measuring the rate of CIN in acute ischemic stroke patients following CTA. Despite varying definitions of CIN, these consistently demonstrate a very low rate of CIN (2-5%) in patients undergoing CTA for stroke and virtually no patient requiring hemodialysis as a result of CIN [122–126]. A recent study further compared patients undergoing contrast-enhanced CT for any reason to those undergoing noncontrastenhanced CT [127, 128]. This study found that the rate of acute renal failure was not significantly different between the two groups. No study has prospectively randomized patients to contrast administration versus no contrast, so definitive evidence regarding the risk of CIN specifically (as compared to any cause acute renal failure) is lacking. The time required to evaluate for pre-existing risk factors for CIN, including serum creatinine, diabetes, and heart failure, will vary across hospitals but is likely to require at least a few additional minutes of time prior to performing the CTA. Thus, there is no evidence to support checking a serum creatinine prior to CTA in the hyperacute setting and in fact at least moderate evidence to the contrary.

(iii) MR angiography (MRA) MRA is capable of imaging the intracranial vasculature without contrast using a time-of-flight technique and also via contrast-enhanced MRA. For proximal ICA lesions, the sensitivity and specificity of contrast-enhanced MRA are high when compared to DSA. In a meta-analysis of 41 studies in 2541 patients looking at ICA lesions of 70–99% stenosis on DSA, contrast-enhanced MRA was found to be the most sensitive (94%) and specific (95%)of four modalities: enhanced MRA, nonenhanced MRA, Doppler ultrasound, and CTA [115]. While MRA appears to be a useful tool for measuring stenosis in large vessels, its sensitivity decreases for smaller caliber intracranial vessels. Although contrast-enhanced MRA of the extracranial arteries appears to be better at defining the degree of stenosis than time-of-flight MRA [129, 130], assessment of the intracranial vessels with contrast is limited due to venous contamination and poor spatial resolution. In the study of intracranial disease discussed above comparing CTA and MRA to DSA, in 28 patients (in 672 vessel segments) timeof-flight MRA had a sensitivity of 70% and 81% and specificity of 99% and 98% for intracranial stenosis and intracranial occlusion, respectively [102]. The Stroke Outcomes and Neuroimaging of Intracranial Atherosclerosis (SONIA) trial was a prospective, multicenter study comparing the diagnostic accuracy of transcranial Doppler (TCD) and MRA to DSA [131]. The SONIA study found that both TCD and MRA have high negative predictive values (86% and 91%, respectively) but low positive predictive values (36% and 59%, respectively). Sensitivity and specificity could not be obtained since not every patient had DSA. As noted previously, the major limitation to MRA is the increased time required to perform MRI compared to CT in most institutions. However, MRA may be useful in select circumstances where patients are already undergoing brain MRI in the hyperacute stroke period.

(iv) Miscellaneous As noted above, TCD was evaluated in the SONIA study and was found to have a modestly high negative predictive value, but a low positive predictive value for detecting intracranial atherosclerosis [131]. As for MRA, the diagnostic performance of TCD may improve in the more limited clinical context of attempting to detect LVO. However, TCD requires an adequate temporal acoustic window to evaluate for MCA occlusion, which may not be present in approximately 20% of patients. Thus, TCD cannot be recommended currently as a replacement for CTA. Clinical assessment with the National Institutes of Health Stroke Scale (NIHSS) has been investigated as a tool to predict which patients may or may not have LVO. Interestingly, LVO is found variably in patients with NIHSS ranging from 2 to 20 [99]. Thus the NIHSS cannot be recommended as a surrogate for LVO detection. Usage of a NIHSS cutoff to determine which patients to screen for EVT is beyond the scope of this chapter but should be determined based upon the clinical inclusion and exclusion criteria for EVT rather than its predictive value for LVO.

Does This Patient Have a Large Ischemic Core?

Summary of Evidence The size of an ischemic core as defined by DWI accurately predicts a final infarct size and outcomes in acute stroke patients [Strong Evidence]. A low ASPECTS score on NHCT also predicts larger final infarct size and worse outcomes, though not as robustly as DWI [Strong Evidence]. A large ischemic core identifies patients unlikely to benefit from EVT, when defined by either a very low ASPECTS score (0-4) [Moderate Evidence] or by a large DWI lesion [Limited Evidence]; however, performing MRI may also introduce delay to therapy. Other methods to define the ischemic core, including CTA source images (CTA-SI) and CT or MR perfusion imaging, may also be accurate in predicting final infarct size and outcomes, in particular using relative cerebral blood flow maps with CT perfusion imaging [Strong Evidence].

Supporting Evidence

(i) Computed tomography (CT) While NHCT remains poorly sensitive to hyperacute ischemic stroke, early signs of ischemia when present predict larger final infarct size and worse outcomes [75–78]. Among other trials, the positive ECASS-3 trial, which showed efficacy of IV-tPA in improving outcomes within the 3–4.5 time window, excluded patients with NHCT signs of ischemic stroke that involved greater than 1/3 of the MCA territory [14]. However, while this criterion predicts worse outcomes overall, it does not necessarily negate the benefit of IV-tPA [7].

ASPECTS was devised as an ordinal scoring method to more reliably determine the extent of early signs of ischemic stroke on NHCT [41, 47, 79]. As noted above, the score ranges from 0 to 10, with a point lost for each of ten MCA territory regions demonstrating features of ischemic stroke including loss of gray-white matter distinction and hypodensity. In the ESCAPE trial, an ASPECTS <6 was used as a criterion to exclude patients from enrollment [93]. Subsequent analysis found that of the patients enrolled, 3.6% had an ASPECTS <6 based on core lab review, suggesting that using a cutoff of <6 may be reliable, though it is unknown what percentage of patients excluded from the trial due to a low ASPECTS would have been included if their ASPECTS was determined by a core lab. SWIFT-PRIME and REVASCAT also excluded patients with a low ASPECTS score (<7). MR CLEAN included patients with any ASPECTS score, at the discretion of the treating physicians, including 28 patients with an ASPECTS of 0-4 [8]. Subgroup analysis found benefit of EVT in patients with ASPECTS 8-10 (odds ratio for good outcome favoring EVT [OR] 1.61) and 5-7 (OR 1.97), but no benefit when ASPECTS was 0–4 (OR 1.09). However, the number of patients in the last group was small resulting in large confidence intervals (OR 95% CI 0.14-8.46). A subsequent pooled analysis of five of the positive RCTs comparing stent retriever-based EVT versus best medical therapy also found no significant benefit for EVT in patients with ASPECTS of 0–5, though again with small sample size (n = 121, OR 1.24, 95% CI 0.62-2.49) [9].

The size of an infarct can also be predicted using the CTA-SI, by measuring the region of hypodensity and hypovascularity in the affected territory, as compared to DWI [132, 133], but may overestimate infarct core depending on the protocol used [134, 135]. CTP may also be used to predict infarction by setting a low perfusion threshold below which tissue is presumed to represent the ischemic core. Studies vary greatly in terms of the perfusion parameter and threshold used to determine an ischemic core. For example, a large series of 130 patients found good accuracy (AUC = 0.927) for an absolute CBV threshold of 2.0 mL \times 100 g⁻¹ [136]. More recent efforts have demonstrated that a relative cerebral blood flow (CBF) of less than 30-34% or CBV of less than 32–34% is [137] highly accurate of ultimate infarct volume; this latter threshold has further validity in that it was used to select patients in the recently halted DAWN and DEFUSE-3 trials (see Question 2.3).

(ii) Magnetic resonance imaging (MRI) When tissue infarcts, it results in increased diffusion restriction both intracellularly and extracellularly, resulting in marked decreased apparent diffusion coefficients (ADC) and hyperintensity on the trace DWI images. Several studies have confirmed that the resulting region of diffusion restriction represents infarcted tissue demonstrated on subsequent follow-up MRI [34, 53, 54, 138-141]. Patients with an initial DWI lesion >70 mL demonstrate a very high rate of poor outcomes [142]. Prior to the recent RCTs but after the introduction of stent retrievers, DWI was used in one study to exclude patients from EVT with a large infarct >70 mL [143]. They investigated outcomes before and after introducing this exclusion criterion and found that outcomes improved significantly after they began using DWI for this purpose. EXTEND-IA and initially SWIFT-PRIME both used DWI definitions of ischemic core to exclude patients with large completed infarcts but do not provide independent evidence that using DWI in this fashion appropriately excludes patients from futile EVT [92, 95]. It is thus probable, but not certain, that DWI can identify patients in whom EVT will be futile. As with any MR-based method, a drawback of DWI is that it may delay treatment [144].

Does This Patient Have "Salvageable" Tissue?

Summary of Evidence Methods to define salvageable tissue vary widely and include perfusion-based techniques as well as assessment of collateral flow to the affected territory, with no clearly defined gold standard. The presence of salvageable tissue based on perfusion imaging does not identify patients more likely to benefit from older-generation EVT methods [Strong Evidence]. Selection of patients based on the presence of a penumbra with perfusion imaging or adequate collaterals with multiphase CTA may help to identify increased benefit from stent retriever-based EVT but may not be necessary and could possibly exclude patients who would otherwise benefit from EVT within 6 h of stroke onset [Moderate Evidence]. A trial that explicitly randomizes patients with unfavorable penumbra/collateral imaging (i.e., no or little mismatch or poor collaterals) for EVT or not would be required to determine whether or not it is necessary to apply such imaging in the first 6 h. On the other hand, growing evidence indicates that patients with favorable penumbra/collateral imaging might benefit from EVT beyond 6 h [Strong Evidence, pending publication of results].

Supporting Evidence

(i) Penumbra-based methods When arterial flow is severely disrupted, a portion of the brain parenchyma in the affected arterial territory may experience ischemia. The depth and length of this ischemia determine whether the tissue will experience irreversible infarction. The idea of a penumbra defines a region surrounding or adjacent to infarcted tissue that is ischemic and thus vulnerable to future infarction but also potentially salvageable if the ischemia is reduced or abated within a certain time period. Thus, the goal of therapy is to save this penumbra from subsequent infarction through recanalization or other methods.

Early studies used PET-based oxygen and blood flow tracer imaging to identify thresholds of oxygen metabolism and blood flow that identified tissue destined to infarct versus tissue that was ischemic but that did not necessarily infarct (i.e., penumbra) [145]. Since then, both CT- and MR-based perfusion imaging have been used in a similar fashion [136, 146-148]. Taking advantage of the blood oxygenation level-dependent relaxation effect, (BOLD) MR-based CMRO2 measurements have also been recently used for similar purpose [149, 150]. A common feature of all of these methods is to define one threshold to represent ischemic tissue and to either define another threshold to define the ischemic core or to use another measure (e.g. DWI) to define the ischemic core. The mismatched area between ischemic tissue and the infarcted core is then used to define the penumbra.

In a prospective study, MR perfusiondiffusion mismatch identified patients more likely to experience a good outcome following reperfusion, suggesting that this method is effective at least as a prognostic indicator [151]. Another study randomized patients to MR perfusion-diffusion mismatch-based penumbra imaging versus no MR imaging to determine whether the former selected patients would uniquely benefit from EVT [98]. This study found no evidence that penumbra detection with MR perfusiondiffusion mismatch would select patients appropriately for EVT. However, this study was performed before stent retrievers were widely used and is thus limited to EVT performed with older-generation devices. Subsequently, no similar study has been performed. A few of the recent RCTs proving the efficacy of EVT employed perfusion-based penumbra imaging as an inclusion criteria, two with perfusion imaging (EXTEND-IA and SWIFT-PRIME) [92, 93, 95]. While these trials showed increased efficacy of EVT compared to trials that did not require penumbra imaging (MR CLEAN and REVASCAT), the multiple differences between the trials preclude distinction of which factors resulted in different effect sizes among the trials. Also, efficacy of EVT was sustained in trials that did not require penumbra imaging, suggesting that penumbra imaging might inappropriately exclude patients who could benefit from EVT. Interestingly, SWIFT-PRIME changed their inclusion/exclusion criteria after enrolling several dozen patients, creating an opportunity to see how penumbra imaging might affect outcomes [95]; however the sample size for this analysis may be underpowered due to the trial being halted early after the announcement of the MR CLEAN results.

Another trial used advanced CT imaging, CTA and CTP, to select patients for a prospective randomized controlled trial of intravenous tenecteplase versus alteplase for intravenous thrombolysis within 6 h of symptom onset [100]. This trial found benefit for tenecteplase. A subsequent similar prospective randomized controlled trial of intravenous tenecteplase versus alteplase found no benefit, suggesting that the advanced imaging was important in realizing the added benefit of tenecteplase [152]. Unfortunately, it cannot be determined based on these trials whether the difference in trial outcomes was due to selecting patients on the basis of CTA for LVO, CTP for a small ischemic core, CTP for an adequate penumbra, or a combination of these factors.

More recent trials, including the "DWI or CTP Assessment with Clinical Mismatch in the Triage of Wake-Up and Late Presenting Strokes Undergoing Neurointervention" (DAWN) trial and the "Endovascular Therapy Following Imaging Evaluation for Ischemic Stroke 3" (DEFUSE-3) trial, aim to determine the efficacy of EVT in stroke patients presenting beyond 6 h of stroke onset. The DAWN trial applies a "clinical imaging mismatch" paradigm that includes measurement of an ischemic core with MRI-DWI or CTP (relative cerebral blood flow <30%) and compares this to NIHSS score and age; patients presenting 6-24 h after onset with high NIHSS relative to the size of their ischemic core are then randomized to EVT or not. Though not yet published at the time of this writing, the trial was stopped early following a prespecified interim analysis due to efficacy [101]; if confirmed positive, this will strongly support the use of perfusion imaging to select patients beyond 6 h for EVT [evidence level pending publication of results]. The also halted RCT DEFUSE-3 similarly aimed to determine the efficacy of EVT in patients presenting between 6 and 16 h of stroke onset, selected using CTP- or MRI-based penumbra imaging.

Collateral flow-based methods In order (ii) for tissue to remain viable despite parent artery occlusion, there must be blood flow from a collateral source-most frequently from arteries in adjacent territories [145, 153]. A brain with large collaterals is therefore more likely to have salvageable tissue than one without. This forms the basis of collateral flow imaging. Several methods have been employed to assess collateral flow in stroke patients, including DSA, PET, MRA, and FLAIR imaging which may show hyperintense pial collaterals in the affected territory and CTA [145, 154–156]. The presence of good collateral vessels has been a strong predictor of good outcomes, independent of treatment.

In one of the recent positive RCTs for EVT (ESCAPE), a multiphase CTA technique was used to determine the presence of collateral vessels over the affected territory [93]. The presence of collaterals was graded as good or poor based on a visual grading system. Patients were included in the trial if collaterals were deemed to be good. A meta-analysis of 5 of the positive RCTs for EVT found that patients with good collaterals on multiphase CTA or adequate penumbra on perfusion

imaging might benefit from EVT up to 7.3 h after onset [12]. Thus, these techniques are appropriate to select for patients between 6 and 7.3 h. However, as patients were not randomized to multiphase CTA/penumbra imaging versus no such selection criteria, using this advanced imaging to select patients for EVT within 6 h of onset remains in question.

Applicability to Children

As for intravenous thrombolysis, no prospective and/or controlled study to date has evaluated the safety nor efficacy of endovascular therapy for ischemic stroke in children. Thus, none of the recommendations above necessarily nor sufficiently apply for pediatric stroke.

How Can We Improve Systems of Stroke Care and Imaging to Expedite Treatment of Hyperacute Stroke Patients?

Summary of Evidence Time to intravenous thrombolysis and EVT greatly influences outcomes [Strong Evidence]. Improving systems of stroke care, including imaging in the hyperacute setting, is thus likely to improve neurological outcomes. Value stream analysis (VSA) and mapping techniques may improve door-to-needle [Moderate Evidence] and door-to-groin puncture [Limited Evidence] times. Performing initial evaluation and intravenous thrombolysis in the CT scanner room significantly improves door-toneedle times [Moderate Evidence]. Ambulatory stroke units that include mobile CT scanners may also improve door-to-needle times and are safe [Moderate Evidence]. New multidisciplinary approaches to stroke care are likely needed to improve outcomes from intravenous thrombolysis and EVT [Limited Evidence].

Supporting Evidence Time to intravenous thrombolysis from symptom onset is a significant predictor of both 3-month outcomes and the relative benefit derived from IV-tPA [20].

Similarly, time to reperfusion by EVT was recently shown to be a significant predictor of outcomes and the relative benefit from EVT, perhaps with an even larger effect than that shown for IV-tPA [8, 11]. Hence, minimizing the time to treatment is of paramount importance to optimize stroke outcomes.

There are many elements to the evaluation and treatment of stroke patients, involving a variety of health-care professionals (including but not limited to physicians, nurses, technicians, radiology technologists, emergency medical transport personnel, and pharmacists), a variety of settings (the patient's home, ambulance or other vehicle, the CT or MR scanner, the emergency room, and the angiography suite), and a variety of assessments and decisions. Establishing door-to-needle and door-togroin puncture guidelines, particularly those tied to accreditation, may help reduce the time to treatment in these settings [157]. Protocols for rapid thrombolysis in the Emergency Department have been developed and appear to be transferrable to other institutions [158–160]. Value stream analysis (VSA) is a technique originally developed to improve the efficiency of industrial manufacturing processes and has since been applied to the evaluation and treatment of hyperacute stroke patients leading to significant decreases in door-to-needle times. Based on these findings, guidelines from the American Stroke Association encourage direct admission of patients to the CT scanner with intravenous thrombolysis provided in the scanner suite if the patient is eligible [161].

Another method to decrease door-to-needle time is to employ a mobile stroke unit that includes a CT scanner [162–164]. The patient and a NHCT can be assessed in this unit via telemedicine methods. This method has been successfully deployed in Europe and the United States. A randomized trial suggests that this technique is safe and reduces time to intravenous thrombolysis [165]. More evidence is required to see how this approach affects time to EVT.

Table 8.1 Diagnostic performance for patients presenting with acute neurological deficits

	Sensitivity (%)	Specificity (%)	Evidence	
Acute intraparenchymal hemorrhage (<6 h)				
СТ	89-100 ^a	100 ^a	a	
MRI	81-100	100	Strong	
Acute subarachnoid hemorrhage (<12 h)				
СТ	98–100	100	Strong	
MRI	92-100	100	Limited	
(FLAIR)				
Acute ischemic infarction (<6 h)				
СТ	31–61	65	Moderate	
MRI	88-100	95	Strong	
Large vessel occlusion (intracranial)				
CTA	97	99	Strong	
MRA	81	98	Moderate	

Adapted from Vo KD, Lin W, Lee J-W. Neuroimaging in Acute Ischemic Stroke. In Medina LS, Blackmore CC (eds): *Evidence-Based Imaging: Optimizing Imaging in Patient Care.* New York: Springer Science + Business Media, 2006, with kind permission of Springer Science + Business Media

^aAlthough the exact sensitivity or specificity of CT for detecting intraparenchymal hemorrhage is unknown (limited evidence), it serves as the gold standard for detection in comparison to other modalities

Take-Home Table and Figure

Table 8.1 highlights the diagnostic performance of imaging for acute neurological deficits. Figure 8.1 is an imaging algorithm for patients with suspected hyperacute ischemic stroke.

Take-Home Points

Imaging of patients with hyperacute ischemic stroke should be driven by its ability to enable and direct subsequent therapies that are *proven* to improve outcomes—namely, intravenous thrombolysis and endovascular thrombectomy. The choice of imaging must also weigh its utility against time delays to treatment in order to optimize patient outcome. For most Emergency Departments, CT represents the best balance of



accuracy and availability, allowing detection of intracranial hemorrhage, large vessel occlusion, and very large ischemic cores to permit rapid decisions on whether to proceed with intravenous thrombolysis and/or endovascular thrombectomy. MRI is essentially equivalent in these tasks but typically introduces unnecessary delays to treatment. Advanced techniques, including perfusion and collateral imaging, will likely soon have an evidence-based role particularly beyond 6 h since stroke onset and will also need to be incorporated into the armamentarium of the radiologist.

Imaging Case Studies

Case 1

In Fig. 8.2a-c, a patient presents with suddenonset left-sided weakness, confusion, and neglect within 2 h of onset. Large vessel occlusion with hyperacute stroke is established.

Case 2

In Fig. 8.3a-c, acute or hyperacute infarct in the left corona radiata is discovered after a patient presents with sudden-onset right hemiparesis.

simplified imaging pathway for patients with suspected hyperacute ischemic stroke



Fig. 8.2 CTA is highly accurate in identifying large vessel occlusion noninvasively in patients with hyperacute stroke, allowing selection for subsequent EVT. This patient presented with sudden-onset left-sided weakness, confusion, and neglect within 2 h of onset. (a) CTA demonstrated a

right ICA terminus occlusion extending into the right M1 and A1 segments. (b) Angiography confirmed the presence of thrombus and subsequent mechanical thrombectomy resulted in (c) recanalization of the arteries and reperfusion of the right MCA and ACA territories



Fig. 8.3 MRI with diffusion-weighted imaging is highly sensitive to acute ischemic stroke. In this patient with sudden-onset right hemiparesis, (**a**) hyperintensity on a DWI sequence and (**b**) matching hypointensity on the ADC map confirm the presence of an acute or hyperacute infarct in

the left corona radiata. (c) The absence of hyperintensity in this region on the FLAIR sequence suggests that this imaging was performed within 4-5 h of stroke onset. *ADC* apparent diffusion coefficient, *DWI* diffusion-weighted imaging, *FLAIR* fluid-attenuated inversion recovery

Suggested Imaging Protocols

There are many factors which determine the optimal imaging protocol, including the CT or MR scanner vendor, age, and equipment. The imag-

ing protocol should also take into consideration patient motion and cooperation as well as technologist training and availability. The following represent imaging protocols that are reasonable for most Emergency Departments.

Noncontrast Head CT

- Spiral or conventional CT (the former may be better for moving patients, while the latter typically provides better gray-white matter differentiation).
- Volume of acquisition should include the vertex to the craniocervical junction, parallel to the inferior orbitomeatal line.
- kVp and mAs should be adjusted to provide sufficient gray-white matter differentiation with a radiation dose that is as low as reasonably achievable.
- 3–5 mm thick slices with 3–5 mm intervals, axial brain soft kernel reconstructions to evaluate for intracranial hemorrhage; note that 5 mm thick slices are preferred for ASPECTS rating, but thinner slices might be superior for subtle hemorrhage detection.
- Equivalent size axial bone kernel reconstructions.

CT Angiography

- Serum creatinine evaluation should not delay CTA in patients who are potential candidates for endovascular thrombectomy (as discussed in detail above).
- Spiral or helical CT is preferred, ideally on scanners with higher numbers of multidetector rows.
- Volume of acquisition should include the vertex to the aortic arch.
- kVp and mAs should be adjusted to provide sufficient vascular definition with a radiation dose that is as low as reasonably achievable.
- Bolus tracking from the aorta; if a single phase is obtained, an arterial-to-arteriovenous phase is preferred with the option to obtain a more delayed phase if needed.
- 1 mm thick slices with 0.5 mm intervals, soft tissue reconstructions to evaluate for large vessel occlusion.
- 10–30 mm MIPs in the axial and coronal planes to evaluate for large vessel occlusion.

Hyperacute Stroke MRI

Stroke MRI protocols vary greatly among institutions. The following protocol is reasonable to rapidly identify/confirm stroke, exclude hemorrhage, and evaluate for large vessel occlusion:

- MRI safety screening per institutional policy or skull, neck, and chest radiography if unable to obtain
- DWI and ADC map
- FLAIR sequence
- Blood-sensitive sequence (T2* or SWI)
- Time-of-flight noncontrast MRA to evaluate for large vessel occlusion

Future Research

Research in stroke imaging is advancing rapidly-so much that a portion of what is written here will almost certainly be outdated by the time of publication. Many important questions remain, such as the role of advanced penumbra and collateral imaging if any, more accurate determination of ischemic core using CT, whether imaging evaluation can be performed completely in the angiography suite with new tomographic techniques, methods to improve systems of stroke care beyond single hospitals to networks of hospitals, the applicability of any of this to pediatric stroke, and the applicability if any in underdeveloped nations where healthcare resources are severely limited. Costeffectiveness analyses must now also be updated given the recent positive RCTs for endovascular thrombectomy and were therefore not discussed here. Finally, while intravenous thrombolysis 20 years ago and now endovascular thrombectomy represent revolutionary advances in the treatment of hyperacute ischemic stroke, many stroke patients remain disabled; developing effective imaging and treatment methods for these patients remains a critical goal for future research in stroke imaging.

Acknowledgments The authors would like to acknowledge the work of Dr. Weili Lin, who was a co-author with them on two chapters on imaging of acute ischemic stroke, one in *Evidence-Based Neuroimaging and Diagnosis: Improving the Quality* of *Neuroimaging in Patients* and one in *Evidence-Based Imaging: Improving the Quality of Imaging in Patients*, both published by Springer Science (2013 and 2011, respectively) and both edited by LS Medina et al. This current chapter draws upon those chapters, in the process of presenting thoroughly updated and significantly revised coverage of this subject for emergency imaging.

References

- 1. Sacco RL, et al. Stroke. 2013;44(7):2064-89.
- 2. Go AS, et al. Circulation. 2013;127(1):e6-e245.
- 3. Mozaffarian D, et al. Heart disease and stroke statistics – 2015 update: a report from the American Heart Association. Circulation. 2015;131(4):e29–322.
- Murphy SL, Xu J, Kochanek KD. Natl Vital Stat Rep. 2013;61(4):1–117.
- 5. Feigin VL, et al. Lancet. 2014;383(9913):245-54.
- 6. Roger VL, et al. Circulation. 2012;125(1):e2-e220.
- 7. Emberson J, et al. Lancet. 2014;384(9958):1929-35.
- 8. Fransen PS, et al. Trials. 2014;15:343.
- 9. Goyal M, et al. Lancet. 2016;387(10029):1723-31.
- 10. Meretoja A, et al. Stroke. 2014;45(4):1053-8.
- 11. Khatri P, et al. Lancet Neurol. 2014;13(6):567-74.
- 12. Saver JL, et al. JAMA. 2016;316(12):1279-88.
- The National Institute of Neurological Disorders and Stroke rt-PA Stroke Study Group. N Engl J Med. 1995;333(24):1581–7.
- 14. Hacke W, et al. N Engl J Med. 2008;359(13): 1317–29.
- 15. Lansberg MG, et al. Stroke. 2009;40(6):2079-84.
- 16. Barber PA, et al. Neurology. 2001;56(8):1015-20.
- 17. Tsivgoulis G, et al. Stroke. 2011;42(6):1771-4.
- 18. Tsivgoulis G, et al. Stroke. 2015;46(5):1281-7.
- 19. Zinkstok SM, et al. Stroke. 2013;44(4):1080-4.
- 20. Lees KR, et al. Lancet. 2010;375(9727):1695-703.
- 21. Goyal MS, et al. Stroke. 2016;47(4):1012–7.
- Smith WP Jr, Batnitzky S, Rengachary SS. AJR Am J Roentgenol. 1981;136(3):543–6.
- 23. Jacobs L, Kinkel WR, Heffner RR Jr. Neurology. 1976;26(12):1111–8.
- 24. Backes D, et al. Stroke. 2012;43(8):2115-9.
- 25. Connolly ES Jr, et al. Stroke. 2012;43(6):1711-37.
- 26. Blok KM, et al. Neurology. 2015;84(19):1927-32.
- 27. Bradley WG Jr. Radiology. 1993;189(1):15-26.
- Edelman RR, et al. AJNR Am J Neuroradiol. 1986;7(5):751–6.
- 29. Gomori JM, et al. Radiology. 1985;157(1):87-93.
- 30. Patel MR, Edelman RR, Warach S. Stroke. 1996;27(12):2321–4.
- 31. Schellinger PD, et al. Stroke. 1999;30(4):765-8.
- 32. Fiebach JB, et al. Stroke. 2004;35(2):502-6.

- 33. Kidwell CS, et al. JAMA. 2004;292(15):1823-30.
- 34. Chalela JA, et al. Lancet. 2007;369(9558):293-8.
- 35. Runchey S, McGee S. JAMA. 2010;303(22):2280-6.
- 36. Maurer M, et al. Stroke. 1998;29(12):2563-7.
- Kukulska-Pawluczuk B, Ksiazkiewicz B, Nowaczewska M. Eur J Radiol. 2012;81(6):1253–8.
- 38. Libman RB, et al. Arch Neurol. 1995;52(11): 1119–22.
- Norris JW, Hachinski VC. Lancet. 1982;1(8267): 328–31.
- 40. Kothari R, et al. Stroke. 1995;26(6):937-41.
- 41. Pexman JH, et al. AJNR Am J Neuroradiol. 2001;22(8):1534–42.
- 42. Patel SC, et al. JAMA. 2001;286(22):2830-8.
- 43. Schriger DL, et al. JAMA. 1998;279(16):1293-7.
- 44. Grotta JC, et al. Stroke. 1999;30(8):1528-33.
- 45. Biesbroek JM, et al. Cerebrovasc Dis. 2013;35(6):493–501.
- 46. Hopyan J, et al. Radiology. 2010;255(1):142–53.
- 47. Camargo EC, et al. Radiology. 2007;244(2):541-8.
- Kucharczyk J, et al. Magn Reson Med. 1991;19(2):311–5.
- 49. Reith W, et al. Neurology. 1995;45(1):172-7.
- 50. Mintorovitch J, et al. Magn Reson Med. 1991;18(1):39–50.
- 51. Warach S, et al. Ann Neurol. 1995;37(2):231-41.
- 52. Ackerman JJ, Neil JJ. NMR Biomed. 2010; 23(7):725–33.
- 53. Warach S, Boska M, Welch KM. Stroke. 1997;28(3):481–2.
- 54. Gonzalez RG, et al. Radiology. 1999;210(1):155-62.
- 55. Lovblad KO, et al. AJNR Am J Neuroradiol. 1998;19(6):1061–6.
- 56. Fiebach JB, et al. Stroke. 2002;33(9):2206-10.
- 57. Marks MP, et al. Radiology. 1996;199(2):403-8.
- 58. Kidwell CS, et al. Stroke. 1999;30(6):1174-80.
- 59. Ay H, et al. Neurology. 1999;52(9):1784-92.
- 60. Petanjek Z, et al. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA. 2011;108(32):13281–6.
- 61. Ebisu T, et al. Magn Reson Imaging. 1996;14(9): 1113–6.
- 62. Ohta K, et al. J Neurol. 1999;246(8):736-8.
- 63. Bahn MM, et al. Arch Neurol. 1997;54(11):1411-5.
- 64. Gauvain KM, et al. AJR Am J Roentgenol. 2001;177(2):449–54.
- 65. Chu K, et al. Arch Neurol. 2001;58(6):993-8.
- 66. Hasegawa Y, et al. Stroke. 1996;27(9):1648–55; Discussion 1655–6.
- 67. Wardlaw JM, et al. Stroke. 2004;35(11):2477-83.
- 68. Aoki J, et al. J Neurol Sci. 2010;293(1-2):39-44.
- 69. Thomalla G, et al. Lancet Neurol. 2011;10(11):978-86.
- 70. Emeriau S, et al. Stroke. 2013;44(6):1647-51.
- 71. Fisher M, Albers GW. Ann Neurol. 2013;73(1):4-9.
- 72. MR WITNESS Trial. in International Stroke Conference (ISC). 2016. Los Angeles, CA.
- 73. Thomalla G, et al. Int J Stroke. 2014;9(6):829-36.
- 74. Shah S, et al. Neurology. 2015;84(24):2438-44.
- Hacke W, et al. The European Cooperative Acute Stroke Study (ECASS). JAMA. 1995;274(13):1017–25.
- 76. Toni D, et al. Neurology. 1996;46(2):341-5.

- 77. Larrue V, et al. Stroke. 1997;28(5):957-60.
- 78. von Kummer R, et al. Radiology. 1997;205(2): 327–33.
- 79. Barber PA, et al. Lancet. 2000;355(9216):1670-4.
- 80. Puetz V, et al. Int J Stroke. 2009;4(5):354-64.
- 81. Tong DC, et al. Stroke. 2000;31(10):2378-84.
- 82. Selim M, et al. Stroke. 2002;33(8):2047-52.
- Vo KD, et al. AJNR Am J Neuroradiol. 2003;24(4):674–9.
- 84. Scalzo F, et al. Magn Reson Imaging. 2013;31(6):961-9.
- 85. Tong DC, et al. Arch Neurol. 2001;58(4):587-93.
- 86. Charidimou A, et al. Stroke. 2013;44(4):995-1001.
- 87. Dannenberg S, et al. Stroke. 2014;45(10):2900-5.
- 88. Fiehler J, et al. Stroke. 2007;38(10):2738–44.
- 89. Gratz PP, et al. Stroke. 2014;45(6):1684-8.
- 90. Nighoghossian N, et al. Stroke. 2002;33(3):735-42.
- 91. Rivkin MJ, et al. Stroke. 2015;46(3):880-5.
- 92. Campbell BC, et al. N Engl J Med. 2015; 372(11):1009–18.
- 93. Goyal M, et al. N Engl J Med. 2015;372(11):1019–30.
- 94. JovinTG, et al. NEnglJMed. 2015;372(24):2296-306.
- 95. Saver JL, et al. N Engl J Med. 2015;372(24):2285-95.
- 96. Broderick JP, et al. N Engl J Med. 2013; 368(10):893–903.
- 97. Ciccone A, Valvassori L, Investigators SE. N Engl J Med. 2013;368(25):2433–4.
- 98. Kidwell CS, et al. N Engl J Med. 2013;368(10):914–23.
- 99. Hansen CK, et al. Int J Stroke. 2015;10(3):336–42.
- 100. Parsons M, et al. N Engl J Med. 2012;366(12):1099–107.
- 101. Enrolment stopped early in DAWN trial, in NeuroNews International. 2017. BIBA Medical Ltd: London, UK.
- 102. Bash S, et al. AJNR Am J Neuroradiol. 2005;26(5): 1012–21.
- 103. Mair G, et al. Stroke. 2015;46(1):102-7.
- 104. Kim EY, et al. Stroke. 2005;36(12):2745-7.
- 105. Riedel CH, et al. Stroke. 2012;43(9):2319–23.
- 106. Lev MH, et al. J Comput Assist Tomogr. 2001; 25(4):520–8.
- 107. Hirai T, et al. AJNR Am J Neuroradiol. 2002; 23(1):93–101.
- 108. Katz DA, et al. Radiology. 1995;195(2):445-9.
- 109. Knauth M, et al. AJNR Am J Neuroradiol. 1997; 18(6):1001–10.
- 110. Shrier DA, et al. AJNR Am J Neuroradiol. 1997;18(6):1011–20.
- 111. Wildermuth S, et al. Stroke. 1998;29(5):935-8.
- 112. Verro P, et al. Stroke. 2002;33(1):276-8.
- 113. Graf J, et al. J Neurol. 2000;247(10):760-6.
- 114. Nguyen-Huynh MN, et al. Stroke. 2008;39(4):1184-8.
- 115. Wardlaw JM, et al. Lancet. 2006;367(9521):1503–12.
- 116. Havsteen I, et al. J Stroke Cerebrovasc Dis. 2012;21(8):684–8.
- 117. Gupta R, et al. Semin Ultrasound CT MR. 2006;27(3):221–42.
- 118. Power S, et al. Eur J Radiol. 2015;84(7):1333-44.
- 119. Frolich AM, et al. AJNR Am J Neuroradiol. 2013;34(10):1908–13.
- 120. Chung HJ, et al. J Clin Neurosci. 2014;21(4): 596–600.

- 121. Bennett DL, et al. PLoS One. 2014;9(6):e99020.
- 122. Dittrich R, et al. J Neurol. 2007;254(11):1491-7.
- 123. Hopyan JJ, et al. AJNR Am J Neuroradiol. 2008;29(10):1826–30.
- 124. Josephson SA, Dillon WP, Smith WS. Neurology. 2005;64(10):1805–6.
- 125. Krol AL, et al. Stroke. 2007;38(8):2364-6.
- 126. Mehdiratta M, et al. J Stroke Cerebrovasc Dis. 2008;17(5):273–5.
- 127. McDonald JS, et al. Radiology. 2013;267(1):119-28.
- 128. McDonald RJ, et al. Radiology. 2013;267(1):106-18.
- 129. Cloft HJ, et al. Magn Reson Imaging. 1996;14(6): 593–600.
- 130. Willig DS, et al. Radiology. 1998;208(2):447-51.
- 131. Feldmann E, et al. Neurology. 2007;68(24): 2099–106.
- 132. Coutts SB, et al. Stroke. 2004;35(11):2472-6.
- 133. Schramm P, et al. Stroke. 2004;35(7):1652-8.
- 134. Pulli B, et al. Radiology. 2012;262(2):593-604.
- 135. Yoo AJ, et al. J Neuroimaging. 2012;22(4):329-35.
- 136. Wintermark M, et al. Stroke. 2006;37(4):979–85.
- 137. Mokin M, et al. Predictive value of RAPID assessed perfusion thresholds on final infarct volume in SWIFT PRIME (Solitaire With the Intention for Thrombectomy as Primary Endovascular Treatment). Stroke. 2017.
- Schaefer PW, Grant PE, Gonzalez RG. Radiology. 2000;217(2):331–45.
- 139. Chemmanam T, et al. Neurology. 2010;75(12): 1040–7.
- 140. Olivot JM, et al. Stroke. 2009;40(10):3245-51.
- 141. Perkins CJ, et al. Stroke. 2001;32(12):2774-81.
- 142. Yoo AJ, et al. Stroke. 2009;40(6):2046-54.
- 143. Wisco D, et al. Stroke. 2014;45(2):467-72.
- 144. Sheth KN, et al. J Neurointerv Surg. 2013;5(Suppl 1):i62–5.
- 145. Derdeyn CP, Grubb RL Jr, Powers WJ. Neurology. 1999;53(2):251–9.
- 146. Donahue J, Wintermark M. J Neuroradiol. 2015;42(1):21–9.
- 147. Albers GW, et al. Ann Neurol. 2006;60(5):508-17.
- 148. Schlaug G, et al. Neurology. 1999;53(7):1528-37.
- 149. Jensen-Kondering U, Baron JC. Stroke. 2012;43(8): 2264–9.
- 150. An H, et al. Stroke. 2015;46(4):982-8.
- 151. Lansberg MG, et al. Lancet Neurol. 2012;11(10) :860–7.
- 152. Huang X, et al. Lancet Neurol. 2015;14(4):368-76.
- Powers WJ. Cerebral hemodynamics in ischemic cerebrovascular disease. Ann Neurol. 1991;29(3):231–40.
- 154. Awad I, et al. Stroke. 1982;13(4):469–72.
- 155. Liebeskind DS. Stroke. 2003;34(9):2279–84.
- 156. Maas MB, et al. Stroke. 2009;40(9):3001-5.
- 157. Fonarow GC, et al. JAMA. 2014;311(16):1632-40.
- 158. Lindsberg PJ, et al. Neurology. 2006;67(2):334-6.
- 159. Meretoja A, et al. Neurology. 2013;81(12):1071-6.
- 160. Ruff IM, et al. Stroke. 2014;45(2):504-8.
- 161. ASA/AHA, A.S.A. Target: Stroke Phase II. 2014.
- 162. Kostopoulos P, et al. Neurology. 2012;78(23):1849–52.
- 163. Parker SA, et al. Stroke. 2015;46(5):1384-91.
- 164. Rajan S, et al. JAMA Neurol. 2015;72(2):229-34.
- 165. Walter S, et al. Lancet Neurol. 2012;11(5):397-404.



Acute Headache Disorders in Adults and Children: Evidence-Based Emergency Imaging

L. Santiago Medina, Enrique Alvarado, Melissa Debayle, and Elza Vasconcellos

Key Points

- CT imaging remains the initial test of choice for (1) new onset of headache in high-risk adults and (2) headache suggestive of subarachnoid hemorrhage (limited evidence).
- MRI is recommended in adults with non-acute headache and unexplained abnormal neurologic examination (moderate evidence).
- In adults with headache and known primary neoplasm suspected of having

Florida International University, Herbert Wertheim College of Medicine, Miami, FL, USA e-mail: Santiago.medina@mch.com

E. Alvarado

Department of Diagnostic Radiology, Puerto Rico Children's Hospital, Bayamón, Puerto Rico e-mail: neuropedrad@gmail.com

M. Debayle

Department of Radiology, Mount Sinai Medical Center, 4300 Alton Road, Miami Beach, FL 33140, USA e-mail: debayle@post.harvard.edu

E. Vasconcellos

Department of Neurology, Nicklaus Children's Hospital/WeMind Institute, Miami, FL, USA e-mail: drv@wemindinstitute.com brain metastatic disease, MR imaging with contrast is the neuroimaging study of choice (moderate evidence).

- Although most headaches in children are benign in nature, a small percentage is caused by serious diseases, such as brain neoplasm.
- MRI is recommended in children with headache and an abnormal neurologic examination or seizures (moderate evidence).
- Sensitivity and specificity of MR imaging are greater than CT for non-subarachnoid hemorrhagic intracranial lesions. For intracranial surgical space-occupying lesions, however, there is no difference in diagnostic performance between MR imaging and CT (limited evidence).
- Conventional CT angiography (CTA) and MR angiography (MRA) have sensitivities greater than 85% for detection of aneurysms greater than 5 mm. Multidetector row CT (MDCT) sensitivity and specificity are greater than 90% for aneurysms greater than 4 mm (moderate evidence).
- MDCT angiography and digital subtraction angiography (DSA) have similar sensitivities and specificities for detec-

(continued)

L.S. Medina (🖂)

Nicklaus Children's Hospital, Miami Children's Health Systems, Miami, FL, USA

[©] Springer International Publishing AG, part of Springer Nature 2018 A. Kelly et al. (eds.), *Evidence-Based Emergency Imaging*, Evidence-Based Imaging, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-67066-9_9

tion of aneurysms greater than 4 mm (moderate evidence).

Advanced brain imaging may help differentiate the different types of primary headache disorders. Migraine disorders have a brain stem, primarily pontine, origin (limited evidence). In contrast to migraine disorders, there is no brain stem activation during acute cluster headache episodes compared with the resting state (limited evidence). These initial studies suggest that, although primary headaches such as migraine and cluster headaches may share a common pain pathway—the trigeminovascular innervation—their underlying pathogenesis differs significantly.

Definition and Pathophysiology

Headaches can be divided into primary and secondary (Table 9.1). Primary causes include migraine, cluster, and tension-type headaches, while secondary etiologies include neoplasms, arteriovenous malformations, aneurysms, infections, trauma, and hydrocephalus. Diagnosis of primary headache disorders is based on clinical criteria as set forth by the International Headache Society [1]. A detailed history and physical examination help distinguish between primary and secondary headaches. Neuroimaging should aid in the diagnosis of secondary headache disorders.

Secondary headaches in children are more likely to present as acute headache, sudden onset in an otherwise healthy child, or as a chronic progressive headache, with gradual increase in frequency and severity. Acute recurrent headaches in an otherwise healthy child most often represent migraine or episodic tension-type headaches [2]. Sinus disease is a common cause of acute headache. Chapter 13 on sinus disease provides a comprehensive discussion on this topic.

Table 9.1	Common	causes	of	primary	and	secondary
headache						

Primary headaches
Migraine
Cluster
Tension type
Secondary headaches
Intracranial space-occupying lesions
Neoplasm
Arteriovenous malformation
Abscess
Hematoma
Cerebrovascular disease
Intracranial aneurysms
Occlusive vascular diseases (such as dissections, vasculitis, venous stenosis, and thrombus)
Infection
Acute sinusitis
Meningitis
Encephalitis
Inflammation
Vasculitis
Acute disseminated encephalomyelitis
Increased intracranial pressure
Hydrocephalus
Idiopathic intracranial hypertension
(pseudotumor cerebri)

Reprinted with kind permission of Springer Science + Business Media from Medina LS, Shah A, Vasconcellos E. Adults and children with headache: evidence-based role of neuroimaging. In Medina LS, Blackmore CC, editors. Evidence-based imaging: optimizing imaging in patient care. New York: Springer; 2006

More than 15 studies have reported white matter abnormalities in patients with migraine headaches, ranging from 12% to 63% [3–5]. White matter abnormalities were reported more frequently in the frontal region of the centrum semiovale. Six of the eight studies using controls found a higher incidence of white matter abnormalities in migraineurs [6]. The cause of white matter abnormalities in migraine is uncertain but may be related to increased platelet aggregability with microemboli, abnormal cerebrovascular regulation, repeated attacks of hypoperfusion during the aura, and presence of antiphospholipid antibodies [7–10].

Epidemiology

Adults

Headache is a very common symptom among adults, accounting for 18 million (4%) of the total outpatient visits in the USA each year [11]. In any given year, more than 70% of the US population has a headache [12]. An estimated 23.6 million people in the USA have migraine headaches [13, 14].

In the elderly population, 15% of patients 65 years or older, compared to 1-2% of patients younger than 65 years, presented with secondary headache disorders such as neoplasms, strokes, and temporal arteritis [13, 15]. In a prospective study by Vazquez et al. [16], 8% of patients with intracranial tumors presented with headache as their first and isolated clinical manifestation. However, headache can be present in 50% to 60% of patients with brain neoplasms [17], with most of them meeting the international headache society criteria for tension headache [18]. Although unknown at the moment of this publication, the percent brain neoplasms presenting with secondary acute headache is felt to be low as most of the current literature regarding headaches describe subacute or chronic symptomatology in these patients. Brain metastases are the most common intracranial tumors, far outnumbering primary brain neoplasms [19]. Approximately 58% of primary brain neoplasms in adults are malignant, such as astrocytoma and glioblastoma multiforme [19]. Benign brain tumors account for 38% of primary brain neoplasms [19]. Despite their "benign" name, they may have aggressive characteristics causing significant morbidity and mortality [19]. The meningioma is the most common type [19].

Children

Pediatric headache is a common health problem in children, with a significant headache reported in more than 75% by the age of 15 years [20]. In approximately 50% of patients with migraines, the headache disorder starts before the age of 20 years [13]. In the USA, adolescent boys and girls have a headache prevalence of 56% and 74% and a migraine prevalence of 3.8% and 6.6%, respectively [11]. Recurrent headache in children is common and has significant medical comorbidity as it is commonly seen in patients with other medical conditions such as asthma, hay fever, and frequent ear infections [21]. A small percentage of headaches in children are secondary in nature. A primary concern in children with headache is the possibility of a brain tumor [22, 23]. Although brain tumors constitute the largest group of solid neoplasms in children and are second only to leukemia in overall frequency of childhood cancers, the annual incidence is low at 3 in 100,000 persons [23]. Approximately 1.3% of pediatric patients with headaches will have an intracranial tumor when evaluated by neuroimaging [24]. However, most of the pediatric patients with brain tumors, about 62%, experience chronic or frequent headaches prior to hospitalization [23]. Only 2.6% of pediatric patients with brain tumors present to the emergency department with acute headache [25]. Primary brain neoplasms are far more prevalent in children than they are in adults [26]. They account for almost 20% of all cancers in children but only 1% of cancers in adults [13]. Central nervous system (CNS) tumors are the second cause of cancer-related deaths in patients younger than 15 years [27].

Overall Cost to Society

Headache is the most common and one of the most disabling types of chronic pain among children and adolescents [28, 29]. The incidence of migraine peaks in adolescence, but the prevalence of migraine continues to increase and is highest in the most productive years of life between the ages of 25 and 55 years [30, 31]. The direct and indirect annual cost of migraine in the USA has been estimated at more than \$5.6 billion [32]. A recent US study showed that migraine families incur far higher direct and indirect health-care costs (70% higher than non-migraine families) with most of the difference concentrated in outpatient costs [33].

Of interest, in families where the sole migraineur was a child versus a parent, the total health-care costs per family were about \$600 higher and almost \$2500 higher than when both a parent and child were affected [28]. Work absence days, short-term disability, and workman's compensation days all were higher among migraine families than among families without a migraineur [33].

Goals of Imaging

- Diagnose secondary causes of headache (Table 9.1) for initiation of appropriate treatment.
- Exclude secondary etiologies of headache in patients with atypical primary headache disorders.
- Decrease the risk of brain herniation prior to lumbar puncture by excluding intracranial space-occupying lesions.
- Differentiate between the types of primary headache disorders using advanced imaging techniques.

Methodology

MEDLINE search using Ovid (Wolters Kluwer US Corporation, New York, NY) and PubMed (National Library of Medicine, Bethesda, MD) was used. Systematic literature review was performed from 1966 through January 2015. Keywords included (1) headache, (2) cephalgia, (3) diagnostic imaging, (4) clinical examination, (5) practice guidelines, and (6) surgery. The Cochrane Collaboration had no reviews of imaging for headache.

Discussion of Issues

Which Adults with New-Onset Headache Should Undergo Neuroimaging?

Summary of Evidence The most common causes of secondary headache in adults are brain neoplasms, aneurysms, arteriovenous malforma**Table 9.2** Suggested guidelines for neuroimaging in adult patients with new-onset headache

"First or worst" headache (thunderclap headache)				
Increased frequency and increased severity of headache				
New-onset headache after age 50				
New-onset headache with history of cancer or immunodeficiency				
Headache with fever, neck stiffness, and meningeal signs				
Headache with abnormal neurologic examination or nonfocal as decreased level of consciousness				
Headache with vomiting or syncope at the onset				
Reprinted with kind permission of Springer				

Science + Business Media from Medina LS, Shah A, Vasconcellos E. Adults and children with headache: evidence-based role of neuroimaging. In Medina LS, Blackmore CC, editors. Evidence-based imaging: optimizing imaging in patient care. New York: Springer; 2006

tions, intracranial infections, and sinus disease. History and physical examination findings may increase the yield of the diagnostic study discovering an intracranial space-occupying lesion in adults. Table 9.2 shows the scenarios that should warrant further diagnostic testing (limited evidence) [11, 13, 34]. The factors outlined in Table 9.2 increase the pretest probability of finding a secondary headache disorder.

What Neuroimaging Approach Is Most Appropriate in High-Risk Adults with New Onset of Headache?

Summary of Evidence CT examination studies have been the standard of care for the initial evaluation of acute onset headache because CT is faster, more readily available, less costly than MR imaging, and less invasive than lumbar puncture [13]. Although MR imaging, specifically fluid attenuation inversion recovery (FLAIR) sequence, has been reported in some articles to be more sensitive than CT for the detection of acute subarachnoid hemorrhage, CT is the preferred initial imaging study in the acute setting given its excellent sensitivity and its wide availability [35, 36]. The data reviewed demonstrate that 11% to 21% of patients presenting with newonset headache have serious intracranial pathology (moderate and limited evidence) [13, 37–39]. Unless further data becomes available that demonstrates higher sensitivity of MR imaging, CT study is recommended in the assessment of all patients who present with new-onset headache (limited evidence) [13]. Lumbar puncture is recommended in those patients in which the CT scan is normal or non-diagnostic and the clinical evaluation reveals abnormal neurologic findings or in those patients in whom subarachnoid hemorrhage (SAH) is strongly suspected (limited evidence) [13]. Figure 9.1 shows a suggested decision tree to evaluate adult patients with acute-onset headache.

Supporting Evidence A prospective study over a 5-year period evaluated 530 out of 3655 patients with the new presenting symptom of headache who had CT or MRI performed with imaging findings classified as normal, significant, or an

insignificant abnormality. Significant abnormalities were found in 2.1% of patients [40]. This percentage was higher among the subset of patients in whom a sinister pathology was suspected clinically (5.5%). Clinical features of patients who underwent imaging included signs of increased intracranial pressure, focal neurologic signs, epilepsy, recent onset headache, and change in headache pattern among others. Imaging findings in these patients included metastases, primary intracranial neoplasms, and malformations (e.g., Chiari). On the other hand, the percentage of significant abnormalities was lower in the subset of patients imaged that had a primary diagnosis of migraine (1.2%) and tension-type headache (0.9%). MRI showed more insignificant abnormalities (46%) than CT (28%). The data suggests that the use of neuroimaging should be selective for the small proportion of headache patients with sinister features either



Fig. 9.1 Decision tree for use in adults with new-onset headache. For those patients who meet any of the guidelines in Table 9.2, CT is suggested. For patients who do not meet these criteria or those with negative workup, clinical observation with periodic reassessment is recommended. If CT is positive, further workup with CT angiography or MR imaging plus MR angiography is recommended. In selected cases, conventional angiography and endovascular treatment may be warranted. If CT is negative, lumbar puncture is advised. In patients with suspected metastatic brain disease, contrast-enhanced MR imaging is recommended. In patients with suspected intracranial aneurysm, further assessment with CT angiography or MR angiography is warranted. Abbreviations: *CTA* CT angiography, *LP* lumbar puncture, *MRA* MR angiography, *MRI* MR imaging. (Reprinted with permission from Medina LS, D'Souza B, Vasconcellos E. Adults and children with headache: evidence-based diagnostic evaluation. Neuroimaging Clin N Am. 2003 May;13(2):225–35.)

in the history, physical exam, or in other investigations [40].

Duarte and colleagues studied 100 consecutive patients admitted to a neurology unit over a 1-year period with recent onset of headache, defined as persistent headache of less than 1 year's duration. All patients studied had an unenhanced and enhanced head CT with lumbar puncture, MR imaging, and MR angiogram performed in selected cases. Tumors were identified in 21% of patients, which comprised 16% of patients with a negative neurologic examination [37].

A smaller-scale prospective study examined the association of acute headache and SAH (limited evidence) [38]. All patients were examined using state-of-the art CT scanner technology [38]. Patients had an average headache duration of approximately 72 h [38]. Of the 27 patients studied, 20 had a negative CT and 4 were diagnosed with SAH. Among the remaining three patients, one had a frontal meningioma, another had a hematoma associated with SAH, and the other had diffuse meningeal enhancement caused by bacterial meningitis. Lumbar puncture was performed in 19 of the patients with negative CT, yielding 5 additional cases of SAH. Hence, CT did not demonstrate SAH in five of nine patients.

A retrospective study of 1111 patients with acute headache who had CT evaluation revealed 120 (10.8%) abnormalities, including hemorrhage, infarct, or neoplasm (limited evidence) [39]. All imaging studies were done at two teaching institutions over a 3-year period. There were statistical differences in the percentage of intracranial lesions based on the setting in which the CT was ordered. The inpatient rate (21.2%) was twice that of emergency patients (11.7%) and three times more than for outpatients (6.9%; P < 0.005). Of 155 CT studies performed for headache as the sole presenting symptom (13.9%), 9 (5.8%) patients had acute intracranial abnormalities. One study in the outpatient setting that studied 1284 patients with new headaches found no serious intracranial disease (limited evidence) [10]. The difference in prevalence of disease between emergency patients, inpatients, and outpatients is probably related to patient selection bias.

Another study evaluated 623 outpatients retrospectively who had brain CT for the sole indication of headache (limited evidence). Of these, 2.1% of the scans showed findings potentially explaining the cause of headache, and only 0.2% showed an indeterminate finding that ultimately was a brain tumor. The study concludes that clinicians should avoid CT in patients only with headache when the likelihood of serious illness is low in order to avoid the potential risk of cancer from ionizing radiation exposure [41].

A study was conducted on 256 adult patients (median age 45 +/- 18 years, range 18-93) presenting to eight emergency departments of the Emilia-Romagna region in Italy for nontraumatic headache (NTH) as the chief complaint over a period of 30 days [42]. Non-contrast head CT was performed on all nonpregnant patients. An analysis comparing scenarios 1, 2, and 3 (malignant headaches) versus scenario 4 (benign headache) was performed based on 180 patients who completed the follow-up telephone interview at least 3 months after the ED visit. The authors concluded that a simple diagnostic algorithm can be used to distinguish malignant headaches from benign headaches, with the algorithm showing a sensitivity of 100% (95% CI, 81-100%) and a specificity of 64% (95% CI, 56-71%). The likelihood ratio for a positive test was 2.67 (95% CI, 2.15–3.31%), and the likelihood ratio for a negative test was 0.04 (95% CI, 0.003-0.64%). This algorithm could therefore be used by emergency department physicians as a risk stratification tool:

Scenario 1: Adult patients admitted to ED for severe headache ("worst headache")

- With acute onset (thunderclap headache)
- With neurologic signs (or nonfocal as decreased level of consciousness)
- With vomiting or syncope at the onset of headache

Scenario 2: Adult patients admitted to ED for severe headache

· With fever and/or neck stiffness

Scenario 3: Adult patients admitted to ED for

- Headache of recent onset (days or weeks)
- Progressively worsening headache, or persistent headache

Scenario 4: Adult patients with a previous history of headache

• Complaining of a headache very similar to previous attacks in terms of intensity, duration, and associated symptoms [42]

What Is the Role of Neuroimaging in Adults with Migraine or Chronic Headaches?

Summary of Evidence Most of the available literature (moderate evidence) suggests that there is no need for neuroimaging in patients with migraine and normal neurologic examination. Neuroimaging is indicated in patients with non-acute headache and unexplained abnormal neurologic examination or in patients with atypical features or headache that does not fulfill the definition of migraine. Few studies have shown significant lesions in few patients (0.7–1.4%) with chronic headaches and normal neurologic exam (moderate evidence).

Supporting Evidence Evidence-based guidelines on the use of diagnostic imaging in patients presenting with migraine have been developed by a multispecialty group called the US Headache Consortium [43]. Data were examined from 28 studies (moderate and limited evidence): 6 nonblinded prospective and 22 retrospective studies. The specific recommendations from the US Headache Consortium are as follows: (1) Neuroimaging should be considered in patients with non-acute headache and unexplained abnormal findings on the neurologic examination. (2) Neuroimaging is not usually warranted in patients with migraine and normal findings on neurologic examination. (3) A lower threshold for CT or MRI may be applicable in patients with atypical features or with headache that does not fulfill the definition of migraine.

The study by Joseph and colleagues (limited evidence) [44] in 48 headache patients revealed 5 patients with neoplasms and 1 patient with an arteriovenous malformation. Of these patients, five had physical examination signs and one had headache on exertion. Weingarten and colleagues (limited evidence) [45] extrapolated data from 100,800 adult patients enrolled in a health maintenance organization and estimated that, in patients with chronic headache and a normal neurologic examination, the chance of finding abnoron CT requiring neurosurgical malities intervention was as low as 0.01% (1 in 10,000).

In 1994, the American Academy of Neurology provided a summary statement on the use of neuroimaging in patients with headache and a normal neurologic examination based on a review of the literature (moderate and limited evidence) [46]. They concluded that routine imaging "in adult patients with recurrent headaches that have been defined as migraine-including those with visual aura-with no recent change in pattern, no history of seizures, and no other focal neurologic signs of symptoms is not warranted" [13]. This statement was based on a 1994 literature review by Frishberg [47] of 17 articles published between 1974 and 1991 that were limited to studies with more than 17 subjects per study (moderate evidence). All patients had normal neurologic examinations. Of 897 CT or MR imaging studies performed in patients with migraine, only three tumors and one arteriovenous malformation were noted, resulting in a yield of 0.4% (4 in 1000). The summary statement mentions, however, that "patients with atypical headache patterns, a history of seizure, or focal neurological signs or symptoms, CT or MRI may be indicated" [13, 46].

In another study with 402 inpatients imaged (70 non-contrast CT, 292 contrast-enhanced CT, 40 both) for chronic headaches (defined as recurrent headache ranging from 6 months to several years), only 1.4% scans showed significant lesions such as osteomas, low-grade glioma, and aneurysm [48].

The medical records and MR images of 402 adult patients with chronic headache (duration of 3 months or more) who had been evaluated

by the neurology service and were found to have no other neurologic symptoms/findings were retrospectively reviewed and divided into negative or positive. The major abnormalities found in 15 (3.7%) patients were glioma, meningioma, metastases, subdural hematoma, arteriovenous malformation, hydrocephalus (three patients), and Chiari I malformation (two patients). These abnormalities were found in 0.6% of patients who had migraine, 1.4% of those who had tension headaches, 14.1% of those who had atypical headaches, and 3.8% of those who had other types of headaches [49]. A retrospective review was performed of the MR images of 306 patients (195 patients had contrast, 23 patients had repeated imaging) with chronic (duration of 1 month or more) or recurrent headaches without prior head surgery, head trauma, or seizure and normal neurologic findings. 55.2% had no abnormalities, 44.1% had minor abnormalities, and 0.7% (2) had clinically significant abnormalities (pituitary macroadenoma and subdural hemorrhage) [50]. 1876 Another study reviewed patients (>15 years old, mean age 38 years) referred to two neurology clinics in Spain with headache starting at least 4 weeks previously and 99.2% with normal neurologic exams. One-third of the headaches were new onset, and two-thirds were present for more than 1 year. Headaches included migraine (49%), tension (35.4%), cluster (1.1%), posttraumatic (3.7%), and indeterminate (10.8%). CT imaging was performed in 1432 patients, MRI in 580, and 136 patients had both. Twenty-two patients (1.2%, 95% CI 0.7, 1.8) had "significant abnormalities" on neuroimaging, and neurologic examination was normal in 17 of these patients. The findings in these 17 included pituitary adenoma (3), large arachnoid cyst (2), meningioma (2), hydrocephalus (2), Arnold-Chiari type I malformation (1), ischemic stroke (1), cavernous angioma (1), arteriovenous malformation (1), low-grade astrocytoma (1), brain stem glioma (1), colloid cyst (1), and posterior fossa papilloma (1). The rate of significant intracranial abnormalities in patients with headache and normal neurologic exam was 0.9% (95% CI 0.5, 1.4) [51].

What Is the Recommended Neuroimaging Examination in Adults with Headache and Known Primary Neoplasm Suspected of Having Brain Metastases?

Summary of Evidence In patients older than 40 years with known primary neoplasm, brain metastasis is a common cause of headache [52]. Most studies described in the literature suggest that contrast-enhanced MR imaging is superior to contrast-enhanced CT in the detection of brain metastatic disease, especially if the lesions are less than 2 cm (moderate evidence). In patients with suspected metastases to the central nervous system, enhanced brain MR imaging is recommended (moderate evidence).

Supporting Evidence Davis and colleagues (moderate evidence) [53] studied comparative imaging studies in 23 patients who had contrastenhanced MR and double-dose-delayed CT. Contrast-enhanced MR imaging demonstrated more than 67 definite or typical brain metastases. The double-dose delayed CT revealed only 37 metastatic lesions. The authors concluded that MR imaging with enhancement is superior to double-dose delayed CT scan for detecting brain metastasis, anatomic localization, and number of lesions.

Golfieri and colleagues [54] reported similar findings (moderate evidence). They studied 44 patients with small cell carcinoma to detect cerebral metastases. All patients were studied with contrast-enhanced CT scan and gadoliniumenhanced MR imaging. Of all patients, 43% had cerebral metastases. Both contrast-enhanced CT and gadolinium-enhanced MR imaging detected lesions greater than 2 cm. For lesions less than 2 cm, 9% were detected only by gadoliniumenhanced T1-weighted images. The authors concluded that gadolinium-enhanced T1-weighted images remain the most accurate technique in the assessment of cerebral metastases. A study by Sze and colleagues [55] performed prospective and retrospective studies in 75 patients (moderate evidence). In 49 patients, MR imaging and contrast-enhanced CT were equivalent. In 26 patients, however, results were discordant, with neither CT nor MR imaging being consistently superior. MR imaging demonstrated more metastases in 9 of these 26 patients. Contrast-enhanced CT, however, better depicted lesions in 8 of 26 patients.

When Is Neuroimaging Appropriate in Children with Headache?

Summary of Evidence Determination of the appropriateness of imaging is made based on the frequency, pattern, family history, and associated seizure or neurologic findings (Table 9.3) (moderate evidence). These guidelines reinforce the primary importance of careful acquisition of the medical history and performance of a thorough examination, including a detailed neurologic examination [24]. Among children at risk for brain lesions based on these signs and symptoms, neuroimaging with either MR or CT is valuable in combination with close clinical follow-up (Fig. 9.2). Despite the existing evidence of equivalent diagnostic accuracy for CT and MRI (moderate evidence), a recent large retrospective study that included 15,836 patients demonstrated that the use of CT scans to evaluate pediatric headache

Table 9.3 Suggested guidelines for neuroimaging in pediatric patients with headache

Persistent headaches of less than 6 months' duration
Headache associated with abnormal neurologic examination
Headache associated with seizures
Recent onset of severe headache or change in the type of headache
Persistent headache without family history of migraine
Headaches that persistently awaken a child from sleep or occur immediately on awakening
Family or medical history of disorders that may predispose one to CNS lesions and clinical or laboratory findings that suggest CNS involvement

Reprinted with permission from Medina LS, Pinter JD, Zurakowski D, Davis RG, Kuban K, Barnes PD. Children with headache: clinical predictors of surgical spaceoccupying lesions and the role of neuroimaging. Radiology. 1997 Mar;202(3):819–24 remains high despite existing guidelines, low diagnostic yield, and high potential risk [56].

Supporting Evidence In 2002, the American Academy of Neurology and Child Neurology Society published evidence-based neuroimaging recommendations for children [57]. Six studies (one prospective and five retrospective) met inclusion criteria (moderate evidence). Data on 605 of 1275 children with recurrent headache who underwent neuroimaging found only 14 (2.3%) with nervous system lesions that required surgical treatment. All 14 children had definite abnormalities on neurologic examination. The recommendations from this study were as follows: (1) Neuroimaging should be considered in children with an abnormal neurologic examination or other physical findings that suggest CNS disease. Variables that predicted the presence of a space-occupying lesion included (a) headache of less than 1-month duration, (b) absence of family history of migraine, (c) gait abnormalities, and (d) occurrence of seizures. (2) Neuroimaging is not indicated in children with recurrent headaches and a



Fig. 9.2 Decision tree for use in children with headache disorder. Neuroimaging is suggested for patients who meet any of the signs or symptoms in the guidelines (Table 9.3). For patients who do not meet these criteria or those with negative findings from imaging studies, clinical observation with periodic reassessment is recommended. (Reprinted with permission from Medina LS, Pinter JD, Zurakowski D, Davis RG, Kuban K, Barnes PD. Children with headache: clinical predictors of surgical space-occupying lesions and the role of neuroimaging. Radiology. 1997 Mar;202(3):819–24.)

normal neurologic examination. (3) Neuroimaging should be considered in children with recent onset of severe headache, change in the type of headache, or if there are associated features suggestive of neurologic dysfunction.

A retrospective study that evaluated 1000 MR exams (400 of which included MR angiography) of the brain performed for headaches in pediatric patients found significant results (defined as finding requiring more diagnostic procedures or therapeutic interventions) in 5.6% including, in order of decreasing frequency, nonspecific T2 hyperintense lesions, post-ischemic scar, isolated internal hydrocephalus, hypoplasia of intra- or extracranial arteries, Chiari I malformation, brain tumor, aneurysm, cavernous hemangioma, and capillary hemangioma. They concluded that neuroimaging studies should not be routinely performed in pediatric patients with diagnosis of headache only due to the rarity of clinically relevant changes [58].

Regarding incidental nonspecific white matter lesions in children presenting with headache, a retrospective study with 527 patients had a rate of 4.4% (all supratentorial) and all the patients had normal neurological examination and psychomotor development. During a mean clinical follow-up period of 16.8 months, no patient showed neurological deterioration and no new lesions were seen in the reimaged patients (47.8%). The study concluded that nonspecific incidental white matter changes may be seen in children with headache and repeated imaging studies are not warranted if there is a normal clinical follow-up [59].

Medina and colleagues [24] performed a 4-year retrospective study of 315 children with no known underlying CNS disease who underwent brain imaging for a chief complaint of headache (moderate evidence). All patients underwent brain MR imaging; 69 patients also underwent brain CT. Clinical data were correlated with findings from MR imaging and CT, and the final diagnosis, using logistic regression. Thirteen (4%) patients had surgical space-occupying lesions, including nine malignant neoplasms, three hemorrhagic vascular malformations, and one arachnoid cyst.

In this study, they identified seven independent multivariate predictors of a surgical lesion, the strongest of which were sleep-related headache (odds ratio 5.4, 95% CI: 1.7-17.5) and no family history of migraine (odds ratio 15.4, 95%) CI: 5.8–41.0). Other predictors included vomiting, absence of visual symptoms, headache of less than 6 months' duration, confusion, and abnormal neurologic examination findings. The risk of a surgical lesion increased with the increased number of these factors present (P < 0.0001). No difference between MR imaging and CT was noted in detection of surgical space-occupying lesions, and there were no falsepositive or false-negative surgical lesions detected with either modality on clinical follow-up.

In a study by Schwedt and colleagues of 241 pediatric patients with headache who had MRI or CT, 23 patients (9.5%) had findings requiring a change in management [60] (limited to moderate evidence). These included five sinus disease, four tumors, four old infarcts, three Chiari I, two moyamoya, one intracranial vascular stenosis, one internal jugular vein occlusion, one arteriovenous malformation, one demyelinating disease, and one intracerebral hemorrhage. When sinus disease was excluded, three patients (1.2%) with normal neurologic symptoms and signs had imaging findings that resulted in a change in management (limited to moderate evidence).

A study that included 105 children under the age of 6 years aimed to retrospectively determine the frequency of headache subtypes, according to International Headache Society (IHS) criteria (limited evidence). Children with less than 15 days of daily headache or less than three headache attacks were excluded. The results demonstrated a difference in headache of preschool children (2.85%) compared to school-aged children (0.53%). The prevalence of potentially dangerous headaches in preschool children was higher than that in school-aged children, and causes included Chiari I malformation and brain tumors [61].

Another retrospective study in the United Kingdom compared the frequency of brain tumor signs and symptoms in children with and without brain tumors. It included 195 patients with newly diagnosed brain tumors and 285 controls (limited evidence). Symptoms rarely or not observed among control children included head tilt, odd head movements, odd posture, back or neck stiffness, and unsteadiness without obvious cause. The study concluded that recognition of unusual symptoms or specific symptom patterns is key to identifying the one child among many who merits prompt investigation [62] and therefore could possibly benefit from neuroimaging.

What Is the Sensitivity and Specificity of CT and MR Imaging for Space-Occupying Lesions?

Summary of Evidence Sensitivity and specificity of MR imaging are greater than CT for intracranial lesions. For surgical intracranial spaceoccupying lesions, however, there is no difference between MR imaging and CT in diagnostic performance (moderate evidence). The use of intravenous contrast material after unenhanced CT of the brain in children does not frequently change the diagnosis (moderate evidence).

Supporting Evidence Sensitivity and specificity of CT and MR imaging for intracranial lesions are shown in Table 9.4. Medina and colleagues (moderate evidence) [24] showed that the overall sensitivity and specificity with MR imaging (92% and 99%, respectively) were higher than with CT (81% and 92%, respectively). Comparison of patients who underwent both MR imaging and CT revealed no significant disagreement between the tests for surgical space-occupying lesions. The US Headache Consortium evidence-based guidelines from systematic review of the literature similarly concluded that MR imaging may be more sensitive than CT in identifying clinically insignificant abnormalities, but MRI imaging may be no more sensitive than CT in identifying clinically significant pathology [43].

A recent study performed by Branson et al. in 353 children with unenhanced and enhanced CT demonstrated that unenhanced CT of developing brains has high sensitivity and specificity in the diagnosis of pathologic findings [49]. Sensitivity, specificity, positive predictive value, and negative predictive value for unenhanced scans were 97%, 89%, 87%, and 97%, respectively [63]. The use of contrast material led to a change in the original normal or equivocal diagnosis to an abnormal diagnosis for only five (2.7%) of the 183 normal unenhanced scans. Therefore, the use of intravenous contrast material after unenhanced CT of the brain in children did not frequently change the diagnosis [63].

What Is the Sensitivity and Specificity of CT and MRI for Detecting an Intracranial Aneurysm in Patients with Headache and Subarachnoid Hemorrhage?

Summary of Evidence In North America, 80–90% of nontraumatic subarachnoid hemorrhage (SAH) in older children and adults is

Table 9.4 Diagnostic sensitivity and specificity of CT and MR imaging

Variable	Baseline %	Range %	Reference
Diagnostic tests			
MR imaging			
Sensitivity	92	82–100	[46, 84, 85]
Specificity	99	81-100	[46, 85]
СТ			
Sensitivity	81	65–100	[46, 84, 85]
Specificity	92	72–100	[46, 84, 85]

Reprinted with kind permission of Springer Science + Business Media from Medina LS, Shah A, Vasconcellos E. Adults and children with headache: evidence-based role of neuroimaging. In Medina LS, Blackmore CC, editors. Evidence-based imaging: optimizing imaging in patient care. New York: Springer; 2006
caused by the rupture of intracranial aneurysms [64]. CT angiography (CTA) and MR angiography (MRA) have sensitivities greater than 85% for aneurysms greater than 5 mm (moderate evidence). Most recent studies with newer generations of multi-detector CT report sensitivity and specificity greater than 90% for aneurysms greater than 4 mm (moderate evidence). Studies that have compared CTA and digital subtraction angiography (DSA) report similar sensitivities and specificities (moderate evidence). The sensitivity of CTA and MRA examinations drops significantly for aneurysms less than 5 mm. Thereby, DSA remains the current gold standard for evaluation of a ruptured intracranial aneurysm.

Supporting Evidence White et al. [65] searched the literature from 1988 through 1998 to find studies with ten or more subjects in which the conventional angiography results were compared with noninvasive imaging. They included 38 studies which scored more than 50% on evaluation criteria by using intrinsically weighted standardized assessment to determine suitability for inclusion (moderate evidence). The rates of aneurysm accuracy for CTA and MRA were 89% and 90%, respectively. The study showed greater sensitivity for aneurysms larger than 3 mm than for aneurysms smaller than 3 mm for CTA (96% vs. 61%) and for MRA (94% vs. 38%).

A recent retrospective study compared digital subtraction CT angiography with 3D DSA as reference standard in evaluating patients with suspected intracranial aneurysms. A total of 513 patients suspected of having or with known intracranial aneurysms and other cerebral vascular diseases underwent both digital subtraction CT angiography with a dual-source scanner and 3D DSA. Of these, 407 patients (79.3%) had 459 aneurysms at 3D DSA, 456 (99.3%) of which were correctly depicted with digital subtraction CT angiography. The sensitivity and specificity of digital subtraction CT angiography for depicting intracranial aneurysms were 97.8% and 88.7%, respectively, on a per-patient basis. On a per-aneurysm basis, the sensitivity and specificity were 96.5% and 87.8%, respectively. The technique was found to have higher sensitivity

for larger aneurysms (100% in those larger than 10 mm) than for smaller ones (91.3% in those less than 3 mm), as well as higher sensitivity for aneurysms in the posterior circulation (97.7%) than in the anterior circulation (95.8%). The inter- and intra-reader agreement was excellent on a per-patient and on a per-aneurysm basis [66].

White et al. [67] also performed a prospective blinded study in 142 patients who underwent DSA to detect aneurysms (moderate evidence). Results were compared with CTA and MRA. The accuracy rates per patient for the best observer were 87% and 85% for CTA and MRA, respectively. The accuracy rates for brain aneurysm for the best observer were 73% and 67% for CTA and MRA, respectively. The sensitivity for the detection of aneurysms 5 mm or larger was 94% for CTA and 86% for MRA. For aneurysms smaller than 5 mm, sensitivities for CTA and MRA were 57% and 35%, respectively.

More recent studies using CTA have shown even higher sensitivity and specificity, which may reflect technological improvements. Uysal and colleagues using spiral CT in 32 cases with aneurysm size from 3 to 13 mm [68] reported a sensitivity of 97% and specificity of 100% (limited evidence). Teksam and colleagues studied 100 consecutive patients with 113 aneurysms with multi-detector CT (MDCT) [69] and reported a sensitivity for detecting aneurysms of less than 4 mm, 4-10 mm, and greater than 10 mm on a per aneurysm basis of 84%, 97%, and 100%, respectively (moderate evidence). The overall specificity was 88%. Using CTA with three-dimensional techniques in 82 consecutive patients [70], Karamessini and colleagues demonstrated a sensitivity of 89% and specificity of 100% for CTA and sensitivity of 88% and specificity of 98% for DSA when compared with the reference standard of surgical findings (moderate evidence). Therefore, CTA was equivalent to DSA. Tipper and colleagues' study reported the results of 16-row MDCT in 57 patients with 53 aneurysms [71] and found a sensitivity and specificity of 96.2% and 100% for both CTA and DSA, respectively (moderate evidence). In this study, the mean diameter of the aneurysm was 6.3 mm

with a range of 1.9–28.1 mm [39]. A study published by Taschner and colleagues [72] in 2007 in 27 consecutive patients with 24 aneurysms using a 16-row multi-detector CTA reported an overall sensitivity and specificity of 100% and 83%, respectively (limited evidence). Papke and colleagues compared DSA with 16-row CTA in 87 patients [73] and reported a sensitivity and specificity of 98% and 100% for DSA and CTA, respectively (moderate evidence). Yoon and colleagues using 16-row multi-detector CTA in 85 patients [74] had overall sensitivity and specificity of 92.5% and 93.3%, respectively (moderate evidence). For aneurysms less than 3 mm, however, sensitivity decreased for reader 1 and reader 2 to 74.1% and 77.8%, respectively. A more recent study performed by Lubicz and colleagues [75] in 54 consecutive patients with 67 aneurysms using a 64-row multi-detector CTA reported an overall sensitivity and specificity of 94% and 90.2%, respectively (moderate evidence). For aneurysms less than 3 mm, CTA had a mean sensitivity of 70.4% [75]. Intertechnique and interobserver agreements were good for aneurysm detection with a mean kappa of 0.67 [75]. Agid and colleagues [76] studied 73 patients with 47 aneurysms using a 64-row multi-detector CTA and reported an overall sensitivity and specificity of 98% and 98%, respectively (moderate evidence).

What Is the Role of Advanced Imaging Techniques in Primary Headache Disorders?

Summary of Evidence Advanced MR imaging techniques such as hydrogen MR spectroscopy (H-MRS), diffusion tensor imaging (DTI), and functional MRI (fMRI) have shown fairly specific changes in patients with headache. Multiple publications with limited number of subjects have shown tendencies in patients with different types of headaches in particular areas of the central nervous system (limited evidence). The data available to date is still insufficient for complete characterization, but the future trend of advanced neuroimaging in headache evaluation is promising. High-resolution MR technique using transverse relaxation rates has demonstrated increased tissue iron levels in the brain stem (periaqueductal gray, red nuclei, and substantia nigra) in patients with headache disorders (limited evidence). Functional MRI has demonstrated activation of the red nuclei and substantia nigra in patients during spontaneous migraine episodes (limited evidence) [77, 78]. Patients with migraine disorders also have activation in the dorsolateral pons both on positron emission tomography (PET) and functional MRI (limited evidence) [79–83]. In cluster headache disorders, MR phosphorus spectroscopy (31P-MRS) has demonstrated brain mitochondrial dysfunction (limited evidence) [84, 85]. PET has demonstrated strong activation in the hypothalamic gray matter in acute cluster headache attacks (limited evidence) [86]. In contrast to migraine disorders, there is no brain stem activation during acute cluster headache episodes compared with the resting state [87]. These initial studies suggest that, although primary headaches such as migraine and cluster headache may share a common pain pathway-the trigeminovascular innervation-their underlying pathogenesis differs significantly [84].

Supporting Evidence The underlying pathophysiology of migraine disorders is not well understood [88]. Conventional CT and MRI studies are usually normal with no evidence of a structural lesion. Studies have shown involvement of the nociceptive pathways in chronic daily headaches and migraines [88]. A study performed by Raskin and colleagues [89] revealed migraine-like headaches in patients with electrodes implanted in the periaqueductal gray (PAG) matter. The ventral brain stem has also been identified to be involved in migraine disorders [89]. Reports of multiple sclerosis plaque [90] and cavernous malformation [91] involving the PAG and causing migraine-like disorders have been reported. Imaging studies have been performed to study the iron homeostasis in the midbrain. High-resolution MR techniques have been used to map the transverse relaxation rates R2 (1/T2), R2* (1/T2*), and R2' (R2*–R2) in the PAG, red nuclei (RN), and substantia nigra (SN) [92]. A positive correlation (r = 0.80; P < 0.006) was identified between the duration of illness and the increase in R2' (increased tissue iron levels) for patients with episodic migraine disorders and chronic daily headaches [92, 93] (limited evidence). Another study that aimed to determine the H-MRS findings in episodic and chronic migraine patients showed that those with episodic migraine had the highest N-acetylaspartate to creatine (NAA/ Cr) ratio at the dorsal pons in comparison with those of chronic migraine and controls. This suggests neuronal hypertrophy at the dorsal pons in patients with episodic migraine and a progressive dysfunction in chronic migraine, since the levels declined with increasing headache frequency and intensity (limited evidence) [94]. A recent meta-analysis regarding MR spectroscopy in migraine patients showed consistent findings among studies including lack of acidosis and a disturbed energy metabolism. The imbalance between ATP production and ATP use in migraine patients could be due to primary mitochondrial dysfunction or secondary to alterations in brain excitability (limited evidence) [95].

Another study by Kruit and colleagues [96] in patients studied in a 1.5 T MR scanner revealed higher iron concentrations in the RN and putamen in patients with migraines (limited to moderate evidence). Functional MR has demonstrated activation of the RN and SN in patients during spontaneous migraine episodes (limited evidence) [77, 78]. On the other hand, resting state functional MR has shown stronger connectivity between PAG and a subset of brain areas involved in nociceptive/somatosensory processing in migraine patients between episodes when compared to matched controls (limited evidence) [97].

A case-control study of 40 patients who suffered from migraine without aura used regional homogeneity analysis to identify the local features of spontaneous brain activity with functional MRI. A positive correlation was noted between disease duration and increased average regional homogeneity in the thalamus, brain stem, and temporal pole in these patients. On the contrary, regional homogeneity values were negatively correlated with the duration of disease in the anterior/posterior cingulate cortex, insula, and superior occipital gyrus (limited evidence) [98]. Another study using diffusion tensor imaging (DTI) found statistically significant increased apparent diffusion coefficient (ADC) values in the red nuclei of migraineurs, further supporting the role of the brainstem in migraine episodes (limited evidence) [99].

In cluster headache, in vivo MR phosphorus spectroscopy (31P-MRS) has demonstrated brain mitochondrial dysfunction characterized by reduced phosphocreatine levels, an increased ADP concentration, and a reduced phosphorylation potential (limited evidence) [84, 85]. In a study of nine patients, PET demonstrated strong activation in the hypothalamic gray matter in acute cluster headache attacks (limited evidence) [86]. In contrast to migraine disorders, there is no brain stem activation during acute cluster headache episodes compared with the resting state [87]. Functional neuroimaging has shown altered regional homogeneity in the cingulate, prefrontal, and insular cortex (among other brain regions) in patients with spontaneous cluster headaches suggesting relation to pain processing and modulation (limited evidence) [100].

PET demonstrates activation in the rostral brainstem, i.e., the dorsolateral pons, which lateralizes with the attack in both infrequent and frequent migraines. These changes persist after successful treatment of the attack but are not present interictally and are not seen in other primary headaches [79-83]. MR angiography has shown that blood flow changes do not cause migraine and cluster headaches; blood flow changes are a result of ophthalmic division pain. Functional neuroimaging performed on patients with typical migraine triggered by glyceryl trinitrate has shown that the changes in the dorsolateral pons lateralize with the migraine attack, suggesting that this portion of the brain is pivotal in the phenotypic expression of migraines. Again, these pontine changes persisted after resolution of the pain with a triptan and were not present interictally. When dull bilateral headache was induced by glyceryl trinitrate in controls and migraineurs, the pontine change was not seen. Further study is needed, but these findings demonstrate that migraine is a disorder localized in the brain with pontine representation [79, 82, 101, 102].

What Is the Cost-Effectiveness of Neuroimaging in Patients with Headache?

Summary of Evidence No well-designed costeffectiveness analysis (CEA) in adults could be found in the literature. A CEA study [103] assessed the clinical and economic consequences of three diagnostic strategies in the evaluation of children with headache suspected of having a brain tumor: MR imaging, CT followed by MR imaging for positive results (CT-MR imaging), and no neuroimaging with close clinical followup [103]. This model suggests that MR imaging maximizes quality-adjusted life years (QALY) gained at a reasonable cost-effectiveness ratio in patients at high risk of having a brain tumor (limited evidence). Conversely, the strategy of no imaging with close clinical follow-up is cost saving in low-risk children (limited evidence). Although the CT-MR imaging strategy maximizes QALY gained in the intermediaterisk patients, its additional cost per QALY gained is high. In children with headache, appropriate selection of patients and diagnostic imaging strategies may maximize quality-adjusted life expectancy and decrease costs of medical workup.

Supporting Evidence A CEA in children with headaches has been published in Pediatrics [103]. A decision-analytic Markov model and CEA were performed incorporating the risk group pretest probability, MR imaging and CT sensitivity and specificity, tumor survival, progression rates, and cost per strategy. Outcomes were based on QALY gained and incremental cost per QALY gained.

The results were as follows: For low-risk children with chronic non-migraine headaches

of more than 6 months' duration as the sole symptom (pretest probability of brain tumor was 0.01% [1 in 10,000]), close clinical observation without neuroimaging was less costly and more effective than the two neuroimaging strategies. For the intermediate-risk children with migraine headache and normal neurologic examination (pretest probability of brain tumor was 0.4% [4 in 1000]), CT-MR imaging was the most effective strategy but cost more than \$1 million per QALY gained compared with no neuroimaging. This cost is not typically justified by health policy makers. For high-risk children with headache of less than 6 months' duration and other clinical predictors of a brain tumor, such as an abnormal neurologic examination (pretest probability of brain tumor was 4% [4 in 100]), the most effective strategy was MR imaging, with a cost-effectiveness ratio of \$113,800 per QALY gained compared with no imaging.

The cost-effectiveness ratio in the high-risk children with headache is in the comparable range of annual mammography for women aged 55–64 years at \$110,000 per life year saved [104], colonoscopy for colorectal cancer screening for persons older than 40 years at \$90,000 per life year saved [104, 105], and annual cervical cancer screening for women beginning at age 20 years at \$220,000 per life year saved [104, 106]. Therefore, this CEA model supports the use of MR imaging in high-risk children.

The Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services (CMS) developed an imaging efficiency measure for the use of brain CT in patients with atraumatic headache known as Outpatient Measure 15 (OP-15). A retrospective study was done with the objective of determining the reliability, validity, and accuracy of the OP-15. This study reviewed 748 patient emergency department visits labeled as including an inappropriate brain CT by CMS in 2009. The study concluded that this is not a reliable, valid, or accurate imaging efficiency measure. In fact, it may produce misleading information about emergency department performance. This was in part due to the limitations of administrative data [107]. In fact, this measure is no longer in use.

Take-Home Tables and Figures

Tables 9.1 and 9.2 present common causes of headaches and guidelines for neuroimaging for headaches in adults, respectively, while Table 9.3 covers guidelines for neuroimaging for headings in pediatric patients. Table 9.4 summarizes the sensitivity and specificity of CT and MR imaging with regarding to headaches. Figures 9.1 and 9.2 show algorithms for use in adults and children with headaches.

Imaging Case Studies

Case 1

Figure 9.3a, b presents a 14-year-old male with headaches and vomiting: colloid cyst.

Case 2

Figure 9.4a, b presents a 10-year-old female with headaches triggered by cough and exertion (Valsalva maneuver): Chiari I.

Case 3

Figure 9.5a, b presents a 7-year-old male with headaches: ataxia.

Suggested Protocols

- 1. CT imaging [108, 109]
 - (a) CT without contrast. Axial 5–10-mm non-spiral images should be used to assess for subarachnoid hemorrhage, tumor hemorrhage, or calcifications.

In infants and toddlers, axial 2.5–5mm sections are recommended.

(b) CT with contrast. Axial 5–10-mm nonspiral enhanced images should be used in patients with suspected neoplasm, infection, or other focal intracranial lesion. If indicated, CT angiography can be performed as part of the enhanced CT. Contrast-enhanced CT angiography should ideally be done in a multi-detector CT scanner with multiplanar and 3D reconstructions.

2. MR imaging [108, 109]



Fig. 9.3 A 14-year-old male presented with headaches for several month, increasing in frequency in the last 2 weeks and accompanied by vomiting. (a) Unenhanced CT shows a small focal lesion with increased density at the level of the foramen of Monro. (b) Axial FLAIR sequence reveals increased T2-weighted signal in the lesion. No hydrocephalus noted. Neuroimaging findings consistent with colloid cyst. (Reprinted with kind permission of Springer Science + Business Media from Medina LS, Shah A, Vasconcellos E. Adults and children with headache: evidence-based role of neuroimaging. In Medina LS, Blackmore CC, editors. Evidence-based imaging: optimizing imaging in patient care. New York: Springer; 2006.)



Fig. 9.4 A 10-year-old female presented with persistent headaches for the last 6 months triggered by cough and exertion (Valsalva maneuver), occasionally referred to the posterior aspect of the head. (a) Unenhanced CT at craniocervical junction was interpreted as unremarkable. (b) Sagittal MRI T1-weighted image reveals pointed cerebellar tonsils extending more than 5 mm below the foramen magnum consistent with Chiari I. No cervical cord hydro-

syrinx noted. (Reprinted with kind permission of Springer Science + Business Media from Medina LS, Shah A, Vasconcellos E. Adults and children with headache: evidence-based role of neuroimaging. In Medina LS, Blackmore CC, editors. Evidence-based imaging: optimizing imaging in patient care. New York: Springer; 2006.)



Fig. 9.5 A 7-year-old male presented with new-onset headache and ataxia. (a) Unenhanced CT through posterior fossa is limited by beam-hardening artifact. A hypodense lesion is seen in the pons. (b) Axial proton density MR image better depicts the anatomy and extent of the lesion without artifact. (Reprinted with kind per-

mission of Springer Science + Business Media from Medina LS, Shah A, Vasconcellos E. Adults and children with headache: evidence-based role of neuroimaging. In Medina LS, Blackmore CC, editors. Evidence-based imaging: optimizing imaging in patient care. New York: Springer; 2006.)

Basic brain MR protocol sequences include sagittal T1-weighted conventional spin-echo (repetition time, 600 ms; echo time 11 ms [600/11]), axial proton density-weighted conventional or fast spin-echo (2000/15), axial T2-weighted conventional or fast spin-echo (3200/85), axial FLAIR (fluid attenuation inversion recovery) spin-echo (8800/152, inversion time [TI] 2200 ms), and coronal T2-weighted fast spinecho (3200/85) images. In patients with suspected neoplasm, infection, or focal intracranial lesions, gadolinium-enhanced T1-weighted conventional spin-echo (600/11) images should be acquired in at least two planes. If MR angiogram is indicated, then a 3D time-of-flight study of the circle of Willis should be performed. Consideration should be given to complementing the MRA with a multiphase dynamic contrast-enhanced study to reduce potential flow artifacts and to assess arterial, capillary, and venous phases.

Future Research

- Large-scale prospective studies to validate risk factors and prediction rules of significant intracranial lesions in children and adults with headache
- Large diagnostic performance studies comparing the sensitivity, specificity, and ROC curves of neuroimaging in adults and children with headache
- Cost-effectiveness analysis of neuroimaging in adults with headaches
- Role of advanced imaging in children and adults with primary headache

References

- Headache Classification Subcommittee of the International Headache Society. Cephalalgia. 2004;24(Suppl 1):1–160.
- 2. Rothner AD. Semin Pediatr Neurol. 1995;2(2):109–18.
- 3. Osborn RE, Alder DC, Mitchell CS. AJNR Am J Neuroradiol. 1991;12(3):521–4.
- 4. Dinia L, Bonzano L, Albano B, et al. J Neuroimaging. 2013;23(1):47–52.
- 5. Kurth T, Mohamed S, Maillard P, et al. BMJ. 2011;342:c7357.
- Kuhn MJ, Shekar PC. Comput Med Imaging Graph. 1990;14(2):149–52.
- 7. Igarashi H, Sakai F, Kan S, et al. Cephalalgia. 1991;11(2):69–74.
- 8. Benedittis G, Lorenzetti A, Sina C, et al. Headache. 1995;35(5):264–8.
- 9. Pavese N, Canapicchi R, Nuti A, et al. Cephalalgia. 1994;14(5):342–5.
- Kruit MC, van Buchem MA, Hofman PA, et al. JAMA. 2004;291(4):427–34.
- 11. Linet MS, Stewart WF, Celentano DD, et al. JAMA. 1989;261(15):2211–6.
- 12. Silberstein SD. Headache. 1992;32(8):396-407.

- Field AG, Wang E. Emerg Med Clin North Am. 1999;17(1):127–52.
- Stewart WF, Lipton RB, Celentano DD, et al. JAMA. 1992;267(1):64–9.
- 15. Hale WE, May FE, Marks RG, et al. Headache. 1987;27(5):272–6.
- Vázquez-Barquero A, Ibanez FJ, Herrera S, et al. Cephalalgia. 1994;14(4):270–1.
- 17. Purdy RA, Kirby S. Neurol Clin. 2004;22(1):39-53.
- Forsyth PA, Posner JB. Neurology. 1993;43(9): 1678–83.
- Hutter A, Schwetye KE, Bierhals AJ, et al. Neuroimaging Clin N Am. 2003;13(2):237–50.
- 20. Bille BS. Acta Paediatr. 1962;51(Suppl 136):1–51.
- 21. Lateef TM, Merikangas KR, He J, Kalaydjian A, et al. J Child Neurol. 2009;24(5):536–43.
- 22. Honig PJ, Charney EB. Arch Pediatr Adolesc Med. 1982;136(2):121.
- 23. Gilles FH, Childhood Brain Tumor Consortium. J Neuro-Oncol. 1991;10(1):31–46.
- 24. Medina LS, Pinter JD, Zurakowski D, et al. Radiology. 1997;202(3):819–24.
- 25. Lewis DW, Qureshi F. Headache. 2000;40(3):200-3.
- Rorke L, Schut L. Introductory survey of pediatric brain tumors. In: McLaurin RL, editor. Pediatric neurosurgery. 2nd ed. Philadelphia: WB Saunders; 1989. p. 335–7.
- Silverberg E. Cancer statistics. CA Cancer J Clin. 1986;36(1):9–25.
- Roth-Isigkeit A, Thyen U, Stöven H, et al. Pediatrics. 2005;115(2):e152–62.
- Peterson CC, Palermo TM. J Pediatr Psychol. 2004;29(5):331–41.
- Pryse-Phillips W, Findlay H, Tugwell P, et al. Can J Neurol Sci. 1992;19(03):333–9.
- Lipton RB, Stewart WF. Neurology. 1993;43(6 Suppl 3):S6–10.
- De Lissovoy G, Lazarus SS. Neurology. 1994;44(6 Suppl 4):S56–62.
- Stang PE, Crown WH, Bizier R, et al. Am J Manag Care. 2004;10(5):313–20.
- 34. Evans RW. Med Clin North Am. 2001;85(4):865-85.
- da Rocha AJ, da Silva CJ, Gama HP, et al. J Comput Assist Tomogr. 2006;30(2):295–303.
- Woodcock RJ Jr, Short J, Do HM, et al. AJNR Am J Neuroradiol. 2001;22(9):1698–703.
- Duarte J, Sempere AP, Delgado JA, et al. Acta Neurol Scand. 1996;94(1):67–70.
- Lledo A, Calandre L, Martinez-Menendez B, et al. Headache. 1994;34(3):172–4.
- Kahn CE Jr, Sanders GD, Lyons EA, et al. Can Assoc Radiol J. 1993;44(3):189–93.
- Clarke CE, Edwards J, Nicholl DJ, et al. J Neurol. 2010;257(8):1274–8.
- 41. You JJ, Gladstone J, Symons S, et al. Am J Med. 2011;124(1):58–63.
- 42. Grimaldi D, Nonino F, Cevoli S, et al. J Neurol. 2009;256(1):51–7.

- 43. Morey SS. Am Fam Physician. 2000;62(7):1699.
- 44. Joseph R, Cook GE, Steiner TJ, et al. Practitioner. 1985;229(1403):477–81.
- 45. Weingarten S, Kleinman M, Elperin L, et al. Arch Intern Med. 1992;152(12):2457–62.
- 46. Alter M, Daube JR, Franklin G, et al. Neurology. 1994;44(7):1353–4.
- 47. Frishberg BM. Neurology. 1994;44(7):1191-7.
- Dumas MD, Pexman JH, Kreeft JH. Can Med Assoc J. 1994;151(10):1447–52.
- 49. Wang HZ, Simonson TM, Greco WR, et al. Acad Radiol. 2001;8(5):405–8.
- 50. Tsushima Y, Endo K. Radiology. 2005;235(2): 575–9.
- 51. Sempere AP, Porta-Etessam J, Medrano V, et al. Cephalalgia. 2005;25(1):30–5.
- Medina LS, D'Souza B, Vasconcellos E. Neuroimaging Clin N Am. 2003;13(2):225–35.
- Davis PC, Hudgins PA, Peterman SB, et al. AJNR Am J Neuroradiol. 1991;12(2):293–300.
- 54. Golfieri R, Cherryman GR, Olliff JF, et al. Radiol Med (Torino). 1990;82(1–2):27–34.
- 55. Sze G, Shin J, Krol G, et al. Radiology. 1988;168(1):187–94.
- 56. DeVries A, Young PC, Wall E, et al. Pediatrics. 2013;132(1):e1-8.
- 57. Lewis DW, Ashwal S, Dahl G, et al. Neurology. 2002;59(4):490–8.
- Bekiesińska-Figatowska M. Med Wieku Rozwoj. 2013;18(2):176–86.
- Bayram E, Topcu Y, Karaoglu P, et al. Headache. 2013;53(6):970–6.
- 60. Schwedt TJ, Guo Y, Rothner AD. Headache. 2006;46(3):387–98.
- 61. Raieli V, Eliseo M, Pandolfi E, et al. J Headache Pain. 2005;6(3):135–42.
- 62. Ansell P, Johnston T, Simpson J, et al. Pediatrics. 2010;125(1):112–9.
- 63. Branson HM, Doria AS, Moineddin R, et al. Radiology. 2007;244(3):838–44.
- Gentry LR, Godersky JC, Thompson BH. Radiology. 1989;171(1):177–87.
- White PM, Wardlaw JM, Easton V. Radiology. 2000;217(2):361–70.
- 66. Lu L, Zhang LJ, Poon CS, et al. Radiology. 2012;262(2):605–12.
- 67. White PM, Teasdale EM, Wardlaw JM, et al. Radiology. 2001;219(3):739–49.
- Uysal E, Yanbuloglu B, Ertürk M, et al. Diagn Interv Radiol. 2005;11(2):77–82.
- 69. Teksam M, McKinney A, Casey S, et al. AJNR Am J Neuroradiol. 2004;25(9):1485–92.
- Karamessini MT, Kagadis GC, Petsas T, et al. Eur J Radiol. 2004;49(3):212–23.
- Tipper G, U-King-Im JM, Price SJ, et al. Clin Radiol. 2005;60(5):565–72.
- 72. Taschner CA, Thines L, Lernout M, et al. J Neuroradiol. 2007;34(4):243–9.
- Papke K, Kuhl CK, Fruth M, et al. Radiology. 2007;244(2):532–40.

- 74. Yoon DY, Lim KJ, Choi CS, et al. AJNR Am J Neuroradiol. 2007;28(1):60–7.
- Lubicz B, Levivier M, François O, et al. AJNR Am J Neuroradiol. 2007;28(10):1949–55.
- Agid R, Lee SK, Willinsky RA, et al. Neuroradiology. 2006;48(11):787–94.
- 77. Welch KM, Cao Y, Aurora S, et al. Neurology. 1998;51(5):1465–9.
- Cao Y, Aurora SK, Nagesh V, et al. Neurology. 2002;59(1):72–8.
- 79. Goadsby PJ. BMJ. 2007;332:25-9.
- Afridi SK, Giffin NJ, Kaube H, et al. Arch Neurol. 2005;62(8):1270–5.
- Denuelle M, Fabre N, Payoux P, et al. Cephalalgia. 2004;24(9):782.
- Bahra A, Matharu MS, Buchel C, et al. Lancet. 2001;357(9261):1016–7.
- Afridi SK, Matharu MS, Lee L, et al. Brain. 2005;128(4):932–9.
- May A, Goadsby PJ. Curr Opin Neurol. 1998;11(3):199–203.
- Montagna P, Lodi R, Cortelli P, et al. Neurology. 1997;48(1):113–8.
- 86. May A, Bahra A, Büchel C, et al. Lancet. 1998;352(9124):275–8.
- 87. Weiller C, Mav A, Limmroth V, et al. Nat Med. 1995;1(7):658–60.
- Aurora SK. Curr Pain Headache Rep. 2003;7(3):209–11.
- Raskin NH, Hosobuchi Y, Lamb S. Headache. 1987;27(8):416–20.
- 90. Haas DC, Kent PF, Friedman DI. Headache. 1993;33(8):452–4.
- 91. Goadsby PJ. Cephalalgia. 2002;22(2):107-11.
- Gelman N, Gorell JM, Barker PB, et al. Radiology. 1999;210(3):759–67.
- 93. Welch KM, Nagesh V, Aurora SK, et al. Headache. 2001;41(7):629–37.
- 94. Lai TH, Fuh JL, Lirng JF, et al. J Headache Pain. 2012;13(8):645–51.
- Reyngoudt H, Achten E, Paemeleire K. Cephalalgia. 2012;32(11):845–59.
- 96. Kruit MC, Van Buchem MA, Overbosch J, et al. Cephalalgia. 2002;22(7):571.
- Mainero C, Boshyan J, Hadjikhani N. Ann Neurol. 2011;70(5):838–45.
- 98. Zhao L, Liu J, Dong X, et al. J Headache Pain. 2013;14(1):85.
- Kara B, Atamer AK, Onat L, et al. Clin Neuroradiol. 2013;23(1):31–6.
- 100. Qiu EC, Yu SY, Liu RZ, et al. Chin Med J. 2012;125(4):705–9.
- 101. May A, Buchel C, Turner R, et al. Cephalalgia. 1999;10(4):464–5.
- 102. May A, Büchel C, Turner R, et al. J Cereb Blood Flow Metab. 2001;21(10):1171–6.
- 103. Medina LS, Kuntz KM, Pomeroy S. Pediatrics. 2001;108(2):255–63.
- 104. Tengs TO, Adams ME, Pliskin JS, et al. Risk Anal. 1995;15(3):369–90.

- 105. England WL, Halls JJ, Hunt VB. Med Decis Mak. 1989;9(1):3–13.
- 106. Eddy DM. Gynecol Oncol. 1981;12(2 Pt 2): S168–87.
- 107. Schuur JD, Brown MD, Cheung DS, et al. Ann Emerg Med. 2012;60(3):280–90.
- Haughton VM, Rimm AA, Sobocinski KA, et al. Radiology. 1986;160(3):751–5.
- 109. Orrison WW Jr, Stimac GK, Stevens EA, et al. Radiology. 1991;181(1):121–7.



10

Seizures in Adults and Children: Evidence-Based Emergency Imaging

Diana M. Gomez-Hassan, Aine Marie Kelly, Daniela N. Minecan, and Bruno P. Soares

Key Points

- The objective of neuroimaging in the emergent setting is to exclude life-threatening pathology, such as neoplasm or intracranial space-occupying lesions.
- Noncontrast CT in emergency department is fast, inexpensive, and capable of excluding large intracranial masses or hemorrhage, which might require

D.M. Gomez-Hassan (🖂)

Neuroradiology Division, Department of Radiology, Michigan Medicine, University of Michigan Hospitals, Ann Arbor, MI, USA e-mail: dmgh@umich.edu

A.M. Kelly

Department of Radiology, Division of Cardio-Thoracic Radiology, Michigan Medicine, Ann Arbor, MI, USA e-mail: ainekell@med.umich.edu

D.N. Minecan Department of Neurology, Michigan Medicine, Ann Arbor, MI, USA e-mail: dminecan@med.umich.edu

B.P. Soares

Russell H. Morgan Department of Radiology and Radiological Science, The Johns Hopkins Hospital, Baltimore, MD, USA e-mail: Bruno.soares@jhmi.edu immediate surgical intervention (strong evidence).

- CT imaging is indicated in sick or unstable patients (strong evidence).
- Magnetic resonance imaging (MRI) is indicated for patients with fever, altered mental status, abnormal neurologic examination, and/or associated psychiatric symptoms (strong evidence).
- Focal neurological deficit is an important predictor of an abnormality in the neuroimaging examination (moderate evidence).
- For simple febrile seizures (generalized convulsions, duration less than 15 min with no recurrence in 24 h in a febrile child), no neuroimaging is needed (limited evidence).
- Emergency imaging with CT or MR should be performed in cases of longlasting postictal confusion or focal deficit, in first unprovoked or provoked seizure (limited to moderate evidence).
- Advanced imaging methods, such as positron emission tomography (PET) and subtraction ictal-interictal single photon emission computed tomography (SPECT), are not indicated in the acute setting (strong evidence).

© Springer International Publishing AG, part of Springer Nature 2018 A. Kelly et al. (eds.), *Evidence-Based Emergency Imaging*, Evidence-Based Imaging, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-67066-9_10

Definitions and Pathophysiology

Having seizures does not equate to having epilepsy. A seizure is referred to as a single event resulting from a burst of paroxysmal neuronal misfiring resulting in transient alteration of neurologic function secondary to abnormal excessive or (hyper)synchronous neuronal activity in the brain [1]. Epilepsy, in contrast, is a clinical condition of recurrent, unprovoked seizures. It is operationally characterized by at least two unprovoked seizures occurring greater than 24 h apart, by one unprovoked seizure and a probability of further seizures similar to the general recurrence risk (at least 60%) after two unprovoked seizures, or by the diagnosis of an epilepsy syndrome [1].

Two main types of seizures are recognized: focal (or partial) seizures, with electroencephalographic origin from a discrete location within a cerebral hemisphere, and generalized seizures, due to global brain electrical activity, which rapidly propagate through both hemispheres and do not have consistently localizing features.

Partial seizures are characterized by focal symptomatology or electroencephalographic (EEG) abnormalities with or without preservation of awareness. Focal seizures originate from a discrete location in the brain, typically from a focal gray matter area along the surface or deep within a hemisphere. Focal seizures are categorized according to clinical manifestations, depending on the subjective (auras) or objective (such as motor, sensory, autonomic) symptoms or cognitive disturbances and dyscognitive features and by the presence or absence of impairment of consciousness or awareness which further classifies partial seizures in complex (impaired awareness) and simple (no impaired awareness) partial seizures, although this is an older classification and this terminology is no longer recommended.

The main subtypes of generalized seizures are grand mal convulsions (tonic-clonic, atonic, tonic, and myoclonic) and/or petit mal or absence seizures, which are usually accompanied by a brief lack of awareness, except for some myoclonic seizures. Generalized seizures are not always convulsive, for example, in generalized petit mal seizures. A particular seizure in children is the febrile seizure, occurring mostly between 6 months and 6 years of age [2]. Complex febrile seizures may present outside this age range and are characterized by focal symptoms (such as unilateral jerking), duration of more than 15 min or multiple episodes within 24 h. Some prolonged febrile seizures have been associated with the development of mesial temporal sclerosis and possibly to an increased risk of subsequent refractory epilepsy [2].

Seizures can also be classified according to etiology into unknown (cryptogenic), symptomatic (structural, immune, metabolic, infectious), and genetic (idiopathic) [3, 4]. Seizures have also been classified according to precipitating factors: the term symptomatic seizures indicating a known underlying cause such as fever, systemic metabolic derangement, or a focal brain lesion. Symptomatic seizures might be acute, in situations such as drug withdrawal, alcohol intoxication, hypoglycemia, or infection (e.g., viral encephalitis). Where a cause cannot be identified, these are labeled non-symptomatic or cryptogenic seizures. Some believe idiopathic seizures relate to unknown or presumed genetic factors. Unprovoked seizures refer to the absence of an identifiable precipitating factor, such as in the acute setting, where the cause of the seizure is being investigated.

Epilepsy syndrome refers to a group of clinical and electrographic characteristics that consistently occur together, including seizure type, electroencephalographic (EEG) manifestations, genetics, natural history, triggering factors, and prognosis. Status epilepticus is defined as a prolonged seizure (longer than 30 min) or multiple seizures with incomplete recovery to baseline mental status between episodes, resulting in risk of permanent neuronal injury [2]. Medically refractory epilepsy is the condition where seizures are not controlled by at least two appropriately chosen antiepileptic medications. The term seizure disorder is nonspecific and should be avoided.

Risk factors for seizures vary by age. Approximately 75% of epilepsy begins in childhood. In the pediatric population, fever (especially in neonates and infants), infections, malformations of cortical development, inborn errors of metabolism, and tumors are important etiologic factors. In adults, structural brain lesions such as tumors, hemorrhage, and ischemia may present with seizures, as well as acquired metabolic abnormalities, toxic ingestion, and infection. Patients with traumatic brain injuries, dural venous sinus thrombosis, and vascular lesions such as cavernous and arteriovenous malformations may also present with seizures.

Epidemiology

Each year, approximately 2–5% of patients present to the emergency room with an unprovoked first seizure in the United States [2]. An estimated 10% of the population in the United States will have at least one seizure by age 80 [3]. Epilepsy is one of the most common neurologic conditions [5]. In the United States, the prevalence estimate in 2011 was 79 per 100,000 people, and about one third of patients suffer from refractory epilepsy [5]. The incidence of epilepsy varies with age, with peaks occurring in the extremes of life, and about 50% of cases affecting patients under 1 year of age or over age 60 [6]. The reported incidence of epilepsy is lower in high-income countries, whereas the prevalence appears to be lower in low-income countries. The discrepancy is attributed to the larger premature death rate in patients with epilepsy in resource-poor environments [7].

Population-based studies reveal that there are between 25,000 and 40,000 children per year in the United States who sustain a first-time, unprovoked seizure, 70% of which are idiopathic [8]. By 14 years of age, approximately 1% of children will experience an unprovoked seizure with the highest incidence being in children younger than 3 years. About 2% of children under 5 years of age will suffer a febrile seizure. The overall incidence of febrile seizures recurrence is 35% [9].

Overall Cost to Society

Murray et al. in 1994 calculated the cost of neuroimaging in the United States for adult refractory epilepsy. CT was performed in 60% of new and in 5% of existing cases of epilepsy, whereas MRI was carried out in 90% of new and 12% of existing cases [10]. Costs were determined by multiplying the CT or MR utility rate by the number of new-onset seizures and the cost of the exams. The cost for an MRI of the brain in the United States is between \$1200 and \$2000 [11]. The economic impact of evaluating and treating patients with seizures is substantial, and neuroimaging contributes to the high costs. CT and MR imaging cost of evaluation of patients with new-onset seizures was estimated to range between \$28,000 and \$84,000 per 100,000 inhabitants in the United States in 1996 [12].

In a single center study of a pediatric population, the average cost per workup for seizure episode in the emergency department was \$17,126, with imaging costs estimated at \$359 [total \$32,315 for all 90 patients] [13].

Goals of Imaging

Evaluating patients with new-onset seizures requires immediate stabilization of vital signs and oxygenation. A careful history and physical exam is needed to guide subsequent testing. The clinical history will help to characterize and identify potential triggers of the patient's seizure. A history of trauma or symptoms of infection are potential clues. Medication and potential drug and/or alcohol use are essential to revealing a cause. Clinical features of the seizures including the level of consciousness, auras, and sensory and motor and autonomic manifestations are important. Patients who present with new-onset seizures require diagnostic testing which may include laboratory studies, lumbar puncture, electroencephalography, and neuroimaging.

The primary objective of emergent neuroimaging in a patient with seizures is to identify potentially treatable structural lesions or reversible causes that require immediate treatment. Focal neurologic findings on examination mandate emergent neuroimaging.

Methodology

PubMed search strategies were adopted as below:

 Seizure [Title/Abstract] OR epilepsy [Title/ Abstract] AND acute [Title/Abstract] or emergent [Title/Abstract] AND neuroimaging [Title/Abstract]. Limits: Publication date from January 1995 to June 2015; only articles in English; and in humans.

Titles and abstracts were reviewed to determine appropriateness of content. Articles were

excluded if they had less than 20 patients, lacked pathological verification, had no standard of reference, or had no significant influence on clinical decision-making. The specificity, sensitivity, likelihood ratios, probability, predictors, and techniques were summarized for each procedure. Adult and childhood seizures were addressed as well as febrile seizures due to their clinical and radiological importance. Each of the selected articles was reviewed, abstracted, and classified by one reviewer. Of a total of 250 abstracts, 50 articles met inclusion criteria and the full text was reviewed in detail.

Discussion of Issues

Should Children with New-Onset Febrile Seizures Undergo Emergent Neuroimaging?

Summary of Evidence Neuroimaging is not recommended for a simple febrile seizure (limited evidence).

There is insufficient data to recommend or not recommend neuroimaging in complex febrile seizures (limited or no evidence).

Supporting Evidence No articles with strong or moderate evidence were found.

Febrile seizures affect up to 5% of children, and approximately one in three will have at least on recurrent seizure. Simple febrile seizures, lasting fewer than 15 min, do not need emergent neuroimaging. In an evidence-based review of the literature (limited evidence), Offringa et al. concluded that neuroimaging is not needed for simple febrile seizures [14]. Combining the yield of CT and MRI scans, only 1.2% of 2100 cases of seizures associated with fever had significant findings (e.g., tumor, malformations, and atrophy). The American Academy of Pediatrics also suggested that CT or MRI has no role in simple febrile seizures [15].

Special Case: Complex Febrile Seizures in Children

CT or MRI may be indicated to evaluate for acute intracranial processes in children with complex febrile seizures (limited evidence).

Unlike the case for simple febrile seizures, no society guidelines or recommendations exist for children with complex febrile seizures (CFS). Complex febrile seizures are prolonged (duration greater than 15 min), associated with focal symptoms during the ictus phase (such as focal jerking), and may recur multiple times within a 24-h time interval and may have prognostic implications.

Teng et al. reported neuroimaging findings in a retrospective study (limited evidence) of 71 children presenting to the ER following their first complex febrile seizure (diagnosed and classified by two epileptologists) [16]. Fifty-one children (72%) had one of three features (multiple, prolonged, or focal features) that characterize a complex febrile seizure, while 20 children (28%) had multiple complex features (long duration, involvement of only one side of the body, and long postictal state). However, none of the 71 patients had intracranial findings on neuroimaging that required emergency intervention. The authors in these studies suggested that routine emergency neuroimaging was unnecessary.

A more recent retrospective study (limited evidence) of 526 children with complex febrile seizures evaluated in a single pediatric emergency department, in whom 50% had emergency CT imaging, revealed clinically significant pathology in 1.5% [17]. These authors concluded that emergent neuroimaging was not indicated in well-appearing children presenting with their

first complex febrile seizures. Whether to perform urgent neuroimaging should be based on clinical suspicion and additional signs and symptoms suggestive of a bleed or mass effect. In the same study, the authors identified the subgroup with recurrent febrile seizures within 24 h as being at particularly low risk.

Along the spectrum of complex febrile seizures, the extreme is represented by febrile status epilepticus (FSE), with seizures lasting more than 30 min and not associated with central nervous system infections in children aged between 6 months and 6 years. Two studies suggested that prolonged seizures with hippocampal edema evolved to the development of mesial temporal sclerosis later on in a small number (7%) of children (limited evidence) [18, 19]. However, none of them have developed temporal lobe epilepsy. Studies have demonstrated that hippocampal volumes reduced over a year in 20% of children with FSE and suggested that these patients would require follow-up. Finally, studies have shown that acute ictal findings on MRI, such as restricted diffusion in one or both hippocampi, do not alter emergent clinical management.

Boyle et al. looked at factors that were associated with diagnostic workup including neuroimaging in a retrospective study (limited evidence) of 190 pediatric patients who presented to a tertiary care pediatric emergency department with complex febrile seizures [20]. In their review of 53 patients who underwent CT, the imaging findings did not guide therapy in any patients. They noted that patients with focal signs were more likely to have neuroimaging performed.

What Is the Role of Neuroimaging in the Acute Setting in Patients with First Unprovoked Seizure?

Summary of Evidence Emergent neuroimaging should be performed in patients with persistent decreased mental status (in the postictal state) or a new focal neurologic abnormality (strong evidence).

In the emergency setting, CT is valuable to detect intracranial hemorrhage, tumors, or large

territory ischemia that may warrant urgent intervention (strong evidence).

Neuroimaging with CT or MRI is advised in those with significant unexplained cognitive or motor impairment or long-lasting postictal confusion or focal deficit (strong evidence).

In children less than 1 year of age with significant and unexplained cognitive impairment, focal neurological examination or focal symptoms during the seizures (partial seizures), or EEG with focal abnormalities during the ictal/interictal state, MRI should be considered (limited evidence).

For the workup of first unprovoked seizures, MRI is the neuroimaging study of choice (strong evidence).

Neuroimaging may be scheduled on an outpatient basis for patients with stable vital signs who are awake and have returned to neurologic baseline (moderate evidence).

Supporting Evidence No level I studies in either adults or children were found. No level II studies for adults were found.

Neuroimaging is positive in 3–41% of cases in studies (adults and children). The probability is higher (up to 82%) in patients with partial seizures and focal neurological deficits. Significant neuroimaging findings impacting medical care were found in up to 17% of adults and in 15% of children.

In a cohort study by Shinnar et al. (moderate evidence), 21% of neuroimaging studies (159 CT and 59 MR) performed in 218 of 411 children presenting with first seizures revealed abnormalities [21]. The cohort was followed for an average of 10 years (used as reference standard), and no patients had evidence for neoplasm. The most common diagnoses were encephalomalacia (in 16 cases) and cerebral dysgenesis (in 11 cases). Six children had gray matter migration disorders, which were only seen by MRI. In this study, a higher number of MRIs (34%) than CTs (22%) were abnormal. In four cases (1.8%), imaging findings altered both the diagnosis and the acute management of patients. Children in this study who had a neurological deficit (56% vs. 12%, P < 0.001) or abnormal EEG and partial seizures

(P < 0.05) were more likely to have abnormal imaging.

In a more recent multicenter prospective study (level II, moderate evidence) of 475 children presenting after their first unprovoked seizure, neuroimaging performed with MRI or CT within a 4-month interval revealed clinically relevant intracranial abnormalities in 11%, of which only 0.8% were emergent [22]. The authors concluded that in most cases children with first unprovoked seizures do not need emergent imaging. All three children with emergent/urgent neuroimaging findings had focal seizures. By logistic regression, certain findings on patient history (such as a history of a brain tumor, other neoplasm, stroke, coagulopathy, sickle cell disease, anatomic cardiac defect, or presence of an intracranial ventricular shunt) or characteristics of the seizures (such as focal or prolonged, or repeat or speech change) were independently associated with clinically relevant abnormalities and might indicate the need for nonurgent neuroimaging.

Berg et al. conducted a prospective cohort study (moderate evidence) in children with newly diagnosed epilepsy. In this study, 488 of 613 children were imaged with MRI (388, 63.3%), CT (197, 32.1%), or both (97, 15.8%). Abnormal findings were found in 62 (12.7%); this increased to 15.4% if only partial seizures were computed [23]. Similar results were described by Khodapanahandeh et al. in a retrospective study (limited evidence) of 125 children with newonset seizure where neuroimaging (CT or MRI) found abnormalities in 12 of 119 (10%) children. They suggested the use of neuroimaging studies for children who present with focal seizures and abnormal neurological findings or who are younger than 2 years of age [24].

In a more recent prospective cohort study (moderate evidence), Byars et al. explored the yield of MRI in 249 children following their first seizure. Thirty-four children (13.7%) had structural brain abnormalities that possibly were related to their seizures [25]. They did not differentiate between provoked and unprovoked seizures, in this study, so this result should be considered as a global yield of MRI in all cases of first seizure. King et al. reported a level III (limited evidence) study of 300 adults and children with an unexplained first seizure, and 92% percent of these patients had neuroimaging (263 only MRI and 14 only CT) [26]. Epileptogenic lesions were found in 38 patients (13%). Of these, 17 had neoplasm, which changed medical care. MRI detected abnormalities in 17% of 154 patients with partial epilepsy. CT was performed in 28 of the 38 cases with lesions on MRI being concordant with MRI in only 12 cases. CT missed a cavernous angioma and eight tumors. In 49 patients that had generalized epilepsy as supported by generalized epileptiform abnormalities on EEG, none of the 49 had lesions on MRI [26].

In a level III (limited evidence) study by Hopkins et al., of 408 adults (age 16 and up) with their initial seizure, CT scanning revealed tumors in 3% of patients. These patients were more likely to have recurrent seizures [27]. Another study by Schoenenberger et al. demonstrated a higher percentage of positive imaging results in this population [28]. A total of 119 adult patients with new-onset seizure underwent CT of the brain. Focal structural brain lesions were found in 40 patients (34%; 95% confidence interval, 25-42%). In 50% of these patients, imaging findings prompt an important change in therapeutic management. The major predictor for finding a focal lesion on CT was the presence of a focal neurological deficit (sensitivity of 50%, specificity of 89%) [28].

Henneman et al. conducted a retrospective study (limited evidence) on 333 patients with newonset seizures, not associated with acute head trauma, hypoglycemia from diabetic therapy, or alcohol or recreational drugs. Of the 325 patients studied with CT scans, 134 (41%) had clinically significant results [29]. The role of CT in evaluating children with new-onset unprovoked seizure was analyzed in a retrospective study (limited evidence) by Maytal et al. [30]. Of 66 patients, 21.2% had abnormal CT results. The seizure etiology was clinically determined to be cryptogenic in 33 patients. Two children (6%) had abnormal nonspecific CT findings that did not require intervention. No abnormal CT results were seen in 13 cases with complex febrile seizures [30].

The role of CT in the evaluation of children with and without risk factors, following their first seizure (including febrile seizures) has been studied by Garvey et al. [31]. In this retrospective analysis (level III, limited evidence), 19 (18%) out of 107 children presenting to the emergency room with unprovoked seizures had brain abnormalities, 7 (6.5%) of whom required further investigation or intervention. Two risk factors for significant CT abnormality were identified: first unprovoked seizure (p < 0.01) and focal seizures or focal postictal clinical abnormality (p < 0.04).

In a retrospective review (limited evidence) of 50 children without risk factors, following their first seizure, 16 (32%) had abnormal neuroimaging, with only 1 (2%) showing a significant abnormality (Moyamoya disease) [32]. The authors suggested that the routine use of neuroimaging in pediatric patients with first seizure was not useful.

In a retrospective cohort study (limited evidence) of previously well children admitted to a pediatric ICU, Bautovich et al. clinically found significant findings on CT in 19% that changed acute clinical management in 7% of cases [33]. In a retrospective cohort study (limited evidence) of adults with first seizure admitted in the emergency department, brain abnormalities were detected on CT 154/439 (35%), out of which 14.7% were considered clinically significant. Abnormal imaging predicted higher rate of recurrence within 6 months [34].

In a cross-sectional series (limited evidence) of 96 children in multiple centers presenting with seizures without fever or known systemic illness, 27% demonstrated abnormal findings on imaging [35]. In a similar group of adult patients with new-onset seizures, 177/764 (23%) demonstrated potentially epileptogenic lesions on MRI [36]. The frequency of abnormal imaging findings was higher in patients with focal seizures (53%). The most common lesions were gliosis/encephalomalacia, tumors, cavernous malformations, and mesial temporal sclerosis.

In developing countries, neurocysticercosis is one of the major causes of symptomatic seizures and epilepsy. A prospective study of 61 children with afebrile seizures showed that 23 children (38%) had positive IgG for anti-cysticercus antibody, suggesting a potential etiology [37]. It should be borne in mind that the prevalence of IgG antibodies to cysticercus may be relatively high (15%) in endemic areas, but neurocysticercosis should be a consideration in exposed patients presenting with seizures [38].

Immediate noncontrast CT is useful for emergency patients presenting with seizure to guide appropriate acute management especially if there is an abnormal neurologic examination, predisposing history, or focal seizure onset according to a 1996 society guideline [39].

The Quality Standards Subcommittee of the American Academy of Neurology, the Child Neurology Society, and the American Epilepsy Society (2009) evidence-based practice guidelines (limited evidence) for the evaluation of first nonfebrile (unprovoked) seizures in children show similar diagnostic performance to the adult literature [40]. Results show that 0-7% of children had lesions on CT, which changed management (i.e., tumors, hydrocephalus, arachnoid or porencephalic cysts, and cysticercosis). Overall MRI found more lesions than CT but did not always change medical management (i.e., atrophy, mesial temporal sclerosis, and brain dysgenesis). This report concluded that there is insufficient evidence to support the recommendation for routine neuroimaging after the first unprovoked seizure. The authors recommended emergent neuroimaging for children with persistent postictal neurologic deficit and children that are not back to baseline neurologic status within a few hours. According to these guidelines, children with focal manifestations and age <1 year are candidates for non-emergent MR neuroimaging, and neuroimaging may be indicated in cases of focal seizures associated with positive neurological clinical findings. If a neuroimaging study is required, MR is the preferred modality [40]. However, the overall effect of neuroimaging on medical management was less in children than adults.

In a structured evidence-based literature review on the role of neuroimaging after first seizure, the Therapeutics and Technology Assessment Subcommittee of the American Academy of Neurology concluded that, in adults, cranial CT imaging could change the clinical course in 9–17%, while in children, acute management was altered in 3–6%. In children <6 months up to 50% had imaging abnormalities [41]. Abnormal neurologic examination, predisposing history, or focal seizure onset were probably predictive of an abnormal CT study.

In the United Kingdom, the UK Guidelines for Emergency Medicine Network (a group of emergency physicians) carried out an evidencebased literature review in 2009 and found abnormal head CT scan results in 12-41% of all patients with a first seizure [42]. This figure rises to 59-82% if there are focal abnormalities on examination. Even if there are no focal neurological signs on examination, abnormalities are still found on 6-22% of CT scans. These authors concluded that neuroimaging should be performed immediately whenever an intracranial lesion is suspected and specifically in patients with new focal deficit or persistent altered mental state, fever, persistent headache, focal or partial onset before generalization, or a history of acute head trauma, malignancy, immunocompromise, human immunodeficiency virus (HIV) infection, alcoholism, anticoagulation, or bleeding diathesis. Deferred early outpatient neuroimaging may be used when reliable follow-up is available. Otherwise, they recommended neuroimaging in the ED should be performed on all patients presenting with seizures.

According to the same guidelines, MRI (magnetic resonance imaging) is preferable to CT (computed tomography), if readily available within an acceptable time period, in a patient who has fully recovered. CT should be used if MRI is not readily available or in an individual who has not fully recovered. In acutely ill patients, CT is the modality of choice [42].

In 2009, the International League Against Epilepsy (ILAE) published imaging guidelines for infants and children with new-onset epilepsy, offering a five-point scale classification of neuroimaging findings. While not aimed at first-time seizure per se, this neuroimaging classification is relevant to assessing the results of emergent imaging [43]. In this review of multiple prospective and retrospective studies, nearly 50% of children with localization onset seizures had abnormalities, with 15–20% of studies providing useful information on etiology, and 2–4% revealed significant abnormalities requiring urgent intervention [43]. The authors also recommended MRI over CT for its superior resolution, versatility, and lack of radiation.

Special Case: Small Children (<36 Months) and Infants

Young children appear more likely to have findings on emergent neuroimaging that will alter the acute medical or surgical management, with one study reporting a prevalence of 29% among children younger than 33 months compared to an estimated 2–4% overall [44, 45].

Sharma et al. found in a well-described retrospective study (moderate evidence) clinically significant abnormal neuroimaging in 8% of 475 children with "new-onset afebrile seizures" (95% CI: 6.4-11.8). Two risk factors were associated with a higher risk of significant abnormal neuroimaging: the presence of a predisposing condition (such as sickle cell disease, bleeding disorders, cerebrovascular disease or malignancy, human immunodeficiency virus or Acquired Immune Deficiency Syndrome (AIDS), hemihypertrophy or hydrocephalus, exposure to cysticercosis, and closed-head injury) and focal seizures in children younger than 33 months of age. In these high-risk groups, 24% and 29% yielded abnormal neuroimaging, respectively [44].

In a more recent prospective study (moderate evidence) of 317 infants with new-onset seizures presenting to an emergency department, 94% had head CT and 57% had MRI performed. One third of CTs were abnormal and 9% had a significant abnormality requiring urgent intervention [45]. Over half of the MRIs were abnormal with cerebral dysgenesis being the most common finding. The authors concluded that due to the higher rate of localization-related seizures in children under 2 years, the higher rate of abnormalities in infants compared with older children, the prognostic implications, and the superior yield of MRI compared to CT in identifying and defining abnormalities, MRI should be obtained in all infants presenting with a new-onset afebrile seizure (moderate evidence). They recommended in cases in which urgent neuroimaging is not indicated and in which the infant could be observed, to avoid CT, and thus unnecessary radiation, and to organize a brain MRI instead [45].

Special Case: Neonates

Seizures are the most common sign of neurological dysfunction in full-term neonates, with an incidence estimated at 1-1/1000 live births [46, 47]. The accurate diagnosis and management of seizures in neonates is difficult, since they are difficult to differentiate from other abnormal movements, which can often be attributed to seizures. Seizures are rare in preterm and term neonates and are most commonly caused by hypoxic ischemic brain injury, followed by ischemic stroke and intracranial hemorrhage [47]. Computed tomography (CT) is now less commonly used and should only be performed in an infant who may acutely need neurosurgical intervention. Magnetic resonance imaging (MRI) is increasingly used and recognized as the best imaging modality. Ultrasound (US) is portable and inexpensive and can be used as a screening tool and is sensitive for detection of intraventricular hemorrhage and secondary hydrocephalus. Cranial US should be used in the acute phase and may show severe and centrally located lesions, as well as calcification, which might not be detected by MRI. However, the sensitivity of ultrasound for detection of hypoxic ischemic injury is limited, and for this indication, MRI is the modality of choice.

Special Case: Seizures of Temporal Lobe Origin

MRI is more sensitive as CT in detecting temporal lobe pathology (limited evidence) [48–50].

The sensitivity of MRI and CT in detecting structural lesions in pediatric temporal lobe epilepsy (TLE) (new onset and chronic) was assessed by Sinclair et al. [48]. In their retrospective study of 42 children (limited evidence) comparing neuroimaging with pathology, MRI had a sensitivity of 64% (27/42 children), while CT had a sensitivity of 31% (12/39 children). If the first seizure is of temporal lobe type (e.g., complex partial seizure), the yield of MRI is higher ranging between 38 and 64% [48, 49]. Harvey et al. in a prospective cohort study (moderate evidence) found structural abnormalities in 24 of 63 (38%) children with new onset of TLE, of whom 8 (13%) showed findings requiring medical intervention [49]. They classified patients with new-onset TLE into three categories based upon neuroimaging findings including developmental abnormalities (slow growing tumors and malformations), hippocampal sclerosis with antecedents (previous infection or significant illness), and cryptogenic (no past history and normal neuroimaging findings) and concluded that structural abnormalities correlated with greater risk of developmental delay and further seizures.

In a community-based prospective study (moderate evidence) by Sztriha et al. of 30 children with first-time seizures of temporal origin, 50% of MRIs performed showed structural abnormalities. Using the classification described by Harvey et al., they also found that in patients without structural lesions with TLE (cryptogenic group), the incidence of developmental delay and seizures was less than for children with structural lesions by neuroimaging [51]. More recently, in a prospective cohort (moderate evidence) study by Spooner et al. of 77 children with new-onset epilepsy, 64 of whom had temporal lobe epilepsy (TLE) and temporal lesions were found in 28 patients (44%) (hippocampal sclerosis in 10, tumor in 8, and cortical dysplasia in 7). The yield increased to 48% if only the MRI cases were taken into account. All children with newly diagnosed temporal lobe seizures and lesions on MRI were not seizure free on more than 10-year follow-up [52].

What Neuroimaging Examinations Are Indicated in Patients Presenting with New-Onset Seizures with Clinical Signs or Features Suggesting a Structural Lesion?

For clarity, this includes seizures occurring in patients having neurological symptoms or findings pointing to an underlying abnormality. It excludes meningitis, encephalitis, abscess, and empyema. *Summary of Evidence* Emergency neuroimaging should be considered in all patients with a first seizure, particularly when risk factors (such as an underlying cause and focal signs) are present (moderate evidence).

CT scan is the best imaging study in the evaluation of patients with acute symptomatology as it is sensitive for finding abnormalities such as acute intracranial hemorrhage, which may require immediate medical or surgical treatment (moderate evidence).

While it may not be necessary in the emergent setting, MRI is more sensitive in detecting a structural lesion (moderate evidence) and can be performed later. For those with refractory epilepsy, a high-resolution epilepsy-focused protocol may be indicated.

Supporting Evidence No articles meeting the criteria for strong or moderate evidence were found.

Neuroimaging is positive in up to 82% of cases of adults and children with focal neurological deficits on examination. Significant neuroimaging findings impacting medical care were found in up to 44% of patients (up to 25% in adult studies and in 4% of studies in children).

In a prospective cohort study (moderate evidence) of 163 patients, who presented to the emergency room with first seizure, all patients older than 6 years of age who had recent head trauma, focal neurologic deficit, or focal seizure activity underwent head CT [53]. The authors, Eisner et al., reported CT abnormalities in 5 (25%) of 19 patients, including one subdural hematoma, resulting in a change of medical care. CT resulted in a change of diagnosis in 44% of patients and a change in disposition in 26% of patients in whom it was used.

In a prospective study, Earnest and colleagues found CT abnormalities in 6.2% of 259 patients with alcohol withdrawal seizures (moderate evidence). Medical management was altered in 3.9% of these patients [54].

Feussner et al. retrospectively reviewed (limited evidence) a population of patients with alcohol withdrawal seizures found CT abnormality in 51% with 34.4% demonstrating diffuse atrophy and 15% having focal structural lesions. Of the focal lesions, 11 were old strokes and another 11 were considered potentially reversible abnormalities (7 subdural hematomas, 2 hygromas, 2 intracranial hemorrhages) of which 6 went to surgery. Thirty percent of patients with focal deficits had abnormal CTs, whereas abnormalities on CT were found in only 6% of patients without focal deficits [55]. Of patients treated surgically, 9% had focal neurologic deficits and 1% did not. Interestingly, a cohort of alcoholics without seizures yielded similar CT results.

Reinus et al. retrospectively evaluated (limited evidence) the medical records of 115 consecutive adult patients presenting to a trauma center following seizures who underwent a noncontrast cranial CT. Of the 38 patients with new-onset seizure, 7 (18%) had an abnormal CT [56]. An abnormal neurologic examination predicted 95% (19 of 20) positive CT scans. There was also an association between known malignancy and positive findings by neuroimaging. The authors suggested that patients with abnormal neurological examination or prior malignancy would most benefit from neuroimaging.

In a retrospective review (limited evidence), Pesola et al. reported that 6 out of 26 HIV-positive patients with new onset of generalized seizures presenting to the emergency department had an acute lesion found on CT, 2 of which were not suspected on physical examination [57]. They recommended that the workup of all new-onset seizures in HIV-infected patients include neuroimaging on initial seizure presentation, with a lumbar puncture if the imaging study is nondiagnostic, which is in line with the 1996, 1997, and 2007 society guidelines [39, 41, 58].

In a cross-sectional retrospective single center study (limited evidence), of 319 children with first seizure and focal manifestations, 4% had clinically relevant intracranial imaging findings (by CT and MRI), important to initial management [infarction, hemorrhage, and thrombosis] [59]. Patient characteristics associated with higher risk of clinically urgent intracranial abnormality included those with Todd's paralysis and those under 15 months of age. Bradford et al. performed an evidence-based review (limited evidence) of diagnostic tests in patients with new onset of seizures [60]. The authors reported a diagnostic yield of 87% for CT. Predictors of abnormal CT scan in patients with new onset of seizures were head trauma, abnormal neurological findings, focal or multiple seizures (within a 24-h period), previous central nervous system CNS disorders, and history of malignancy. The authors concluded that there is supportive data to perform CT scanning in the evaluation of all first-time acute seizures of unknown etiology.

The American Academy of Neurology recommends considering emergent head CT for all patients with a first seizure, particularly those who have risk factors for abnormal neuroimaging [including alcohol abuse, bleeding disorders, anticoagulation therapy, risk of cysticercosis, stroke or malignancy, HIV or AIDS, neurocutaneous disorders, recent head trauma, sickle cell disease, hydrocephalus or recent shunt surgery, persistent altered mental status, and age <6 months or >65 years] [61].

The UK Guidelines for Emergency Medicine Network (a group of emergency physicians), in their 2009 evidence-based literature review, reported abnormal head CT scan results in 12-41% of all patients with first seizures, with the figure rising to 59-82% if there are focal abnormalities on examination [42]. They concluded that neuroimaging should be performed immediately whenever an intracranial lesion is suspected and specifically in patients with new focal deficit or persistent altered mental state, fever, persistent headache, focal or partial onset before generalization, or a history of acute head trauma, malignancy, immunocompromise, HIV infection, alcoholism, anticoagulation, or bleeding diathesis. In the same review, patients over 40 years old had a significant increase in the likelihood of having an abnormal CT, the frequency of abnormal scans nearing 60% in the over 50s. This increased yield from scanning is most often related to cerebrovascular events and tumors, with an increase in tumor prevalence beginning at age 40 and stroke in the over 60-year age group. Because of this, some physicians operate an agedependent policy with regard to neuroimaging [42].

The Scottish Intercollegiate Network (SIGN) and the National Institute for Clinical Effectiveness (NICE) guidelines also recommend MRI over CT where resources permit.

However, both institutes suggest that in an acute situation, CT may be used instead of MRI for emergency neuroimaging [62, 63]. The American College of Emergency Physicians (ACEP) guidelines discuss only the indications for CT scanning in the ED and do not compare CT with MRI [58]. The ILAE guidelines for neuroimaging studies suggest that a CT may be used if an MRI is not available although MRI is the imaging procedure of choice in patients with suspected focal epilepsy [43].

Can Findings on Emergency Neuroimaging Predict the Likelihood of Future Seizures?

A concern for any patient presenting with their first seizure is whether they will recur or subsequently develop an epilepsy syndrome. The implications for driving, working, and everyday activities can be significant in patients with breakthrough recurrent seizures. Their caregivers will want to know their risks of developing further seizures or epilepsy, and imaging findings play a role in risk stratification and prognosis. Patients and caregivers will also require appropriate advice and recommendations/guidance, because some will need further investigations or follow-up and management. Therefore, knowing the diagnostic accuracy (sensitivity) of emergent neuroimaging for structural lesions that may cause recurrent seizures or epilepsy is essential.

Summary of Evidence The risk of recurrence following a seizure is highest immediately following the seizure (moderate evidence). The rate for first recurrences drops off with increasing time since the first seizure, with 80–90% of individuals who recur doing so within 2 years of the initial seizure.

Patients with significant brain-imaging abnormalities on imaging (particularly tumors) have increased risk for recurrence (moderate evidence).

The risk of recurrence of seizures (34%) was higher in elderly patients presenting with their first seizure (limited evidence).

Structural causes (stroke in the elderly), symptomatic or nocturnal seizures, and EEG abnormality (epileptiform or nonspecific abnormality) are significantly associated with increased risk of seizure recurrence (moderate evidence).

Focal lesions found by MRI are predictors of intractable seizures in children with new-onset TLE (moderate evidence).

In neonates, the neuroimaging findings of diffuse or multifocal cortical or subcortical gray matter lesions, cerebral dysplasia, or changes related to global hypoxia-ischemia are associated with greater seizure recurrence and worse outcomes (limited evidence).

Supporting Evidence Two large-scale randomized trials provided definitive estimates of the risk of recurrence after an untreated first unprovoked seizure. These are the multicenter study from Italy, the first seizure trial (FIR.S.T) group and the European-wide Multicenter Epilepsy and Single Seizure (MESS) study, which included both first seizures and newly recognized epilepsy [64, 65]. Both of the randomized trials, especially the second, demonstrate a pattern seen in virtually all of the long-term observational studies of first seizures. Specifically, the risk of a recurrence is highest during the period immediately after the initial seizure. The rate, at which first recurrences occur, drops off with increasing time since the first seizure. Across a number of studies with prolonged follow-up periods, 80-90% of individuals who recur do so within 2 years of the initial seizure [66].

Studies have tried to evaluate risk factors or features that predict future seizures. A past history of seizures, developmental delay, learning disabilities, neurological deficit, and abnormal EEG were found to be potential risk factors, in a

population of patients who subsequently developed epilepsy [66]. Many studies have found a greater risk of seizure recurrence in patients with remote symptomatic seizures than in those with idiopathic seizures [66, 67]. In a prospective study of 408 adults (moderate evidence), Hopkins et al. found no features on head CT that predicted future occurrence of seizures other than brain tumors [27]. In a retrospective study (limited evidence) by Phabphal et al. of an elderly population with new-onset seizure (mostly focal), recurrence occurred in 34% of survivors after 2 years of follow-up. In a multivariate regression analysis, a structural cause (stroke in the elderly) of the seizure and EEG abnormality (epileptiform or nonspecific abnormality) were significantly associated with increased risk of seizure recurrence [68]. Patients with significant brain-imaging abnormalities have increased risk for recurrence. MRI is the modality of choice to screen for structural abnormalities and should be performed with a dedicated epilepsy protocol [2].

In a retrospective review of a population of children with newly diagnosed epilepsy, focal lesions identified with MRI conferred a higher risk of refractory seizures (limited evidence) according to Dhamija et al. [69]. Among the structural lesions, identified with MRI, encephalomalacia was much less likely to be associated with refractory epilepsy compared to mesial temporal sclerosis, malformations of cortical development, or vascular malformations.

Tekgul et al. studied MRI predictors of neurodevelopmental outcome in a retrospective study (limited evidence) of 89 term infants with neonatal seizures [70]. Cortical dysplasia and global hypoxia-ischemia were associated with poor developmental outcome. Thirty-six infants (40%) had severe cognitive impairment, and 31% had persistence of seizures after intensive care unit discharge. Overall outcome was judged poor in 50% of children with diffuse lesions. In contrast, only 1/18 (6%) in the group with normal neuroimaging were graded as having a poor outcome.



Fig. 10.1 Algorithm for decision-making in patients presenting to the emergency department with their first seizure. An infant is a child aged less than a year. *CT*

Take-Home Figure

In Fig. 10.1, an algorithm for decision-making for ER patients with first seizures is presented.

Imaging Case Studies

Case 1

In Fig. 10.2, we have presented a 39-year-old man with seizures originating in the temporal lobe.

Case 2

Figure 10.3a–d presents a 4-year-old boy with focal seizures with a cerebral pyogenic abscess.

computed tomography, *MRI* magnetic resonance imaging. Many patients who have CT in the acute setting would benefit from MRI imaging at a later stage

Case 3

A 59-year-old woman with mental status changes, headache, fever, and seizure is presented in Fig. 10.4a–d.

Case 4

In Fig. 10.5a, b, we have presented a 5-week-old infant female with lethargy, poor feeding, and seizures.

Case 5

Figure 10.6a, b presents a 62-year-old woman with a seizure indicative of temporal lobe origin.



Fig. 10.2 A 39-year-old man with seizures of temporal lobe origin. Coronal T2-weighted image shows decreased volume and increased signal intensity in the left hippocampus consistent with mesial temporal sclerosis

Suggested Imaging Protocols

Noncontrast Brain CT Protocol

In the acute or emergent setting, we recommend non-enhanced axial contiguous 5 mm sections through the entire brain. Radiation doses should follow the as low as reasonably achievable (ALARA) recommendation.

MRI Imaging

MRI of the brain for the workup of epilepsy and nonfebrile seizures should include a highresolution dedicated epilepsy protocol which includes sequences that optimize contrast resolution and signal abnormalities.



Fig. 10.3 A 4-year-old boy with focal seizures with a cerebral pyogenic abscess on neuroimaging. Axial non-contrast head CT image (**a**) shows large right hemispheric mass lesion with surrounding hypodensity suggestive of vasogenic edema. Sagittal contrast-enhanced T1-weighted

MR image (**b**) shows large rim-enhancing mass lesion. Diffusion-weighted image (**c**) shows high signal intensity of the lesion contents, with corresponding hypointense signal on ADC map (**d**), indicating restricted diffusion from purulent content



Fig. 10.4 A 59-year-old woman with mental status changes, headache, fever, and a seizure. Imaging suggested herpes (HSV1) encephalitis. Axial noncontrast head CT (**a**) shows marked hypodensity of the right temporal lobe and bilateral areas of high density consistent with acute hemorrhage in the bilateral mesial temporal lobes. Axial T2-FLAIR MR image (**b**) shows bilateral

The suggested MRI protocol includes the following sequences: T1-weighted, coronal 3D volume 1 mm section thickness (ST) no gap, axial and coronal oblique fluid-attenuated inversion recovery, axial dual echo (gradient and spin echo), diffusion-weighted axial, and T2-weighted coronal fast spin-echo images through the entire brain. At least one post-contrast sequence should be obtained to exclude enhancing lesions.

asymmetric high signal intensity within the temporal lobes. Axial T2-weighted MR image (c) shows additional involvement of the right insula and posterior cingulate gyrus as areas of high signal intensity. Coronal contrastenhanced T1-weighted image (d) shows leptomeningeal and cortical enhancement in the right temporal lobe and insula

Neonatal MRI Protocol (48)

A standard neonatal MRI protocol should include sagittal T1-weighted images (T1WI), axial or coronal T2-weighted images (T2WI), and T1WI or inversion recovery-weighted images and diffusion-weighted images (DWI), including diffusion coefficient (ADC) mapping. Magnetic resonance venography (MRV), MR angiography



Fig. 10.5 A 5-week-old girl with lethargy, poor feeding, and seizures. Imaging revealed acute necrotizing encephalitis. Axial noncontrast head CT image (**a**) shows abnormal patchy hypodensity involving the bilateral deep gray

nuclei. Axial T2-weighted MR image (**b**) shows abnormal swelling and hyperintense signal of the thalami, basal ganglia, and adjacent white matter tracts



Fig. 10.6 A 62-year-old woman presented with a seizure indicating temporal lobe origin. Imaging revealed a neuroglial tumor. Coronal (**a**) T2-weighted MR image shows

a multicystic mass lesion centered in the right amygdala, with corresponding high T2 signal intensity on the coronal T2-FLAIR image (**b**)

(MRA), 1H-magnetic resonance spectroscopy (MRS), and susceptibility-weighted images (SWI) should preferably be available as well.

DWI is especially important in hypoxic-ischemic encephalopathy HIE and perinatal arterial ischemic stroke (PAIS) and is also useful in central nervous system (CNS) infections. MRV should be added when a cerebral sinus venous thrombosis (CSVT) is suspected. MRA can be useful in (PAIS) and in diagnosing arteriovenous malformations. 1H-MRS can provide additional information in suspected metabolic disorders, and HIE and SWI are useful in diagnosing (small) hemorrhages. Section thickness should be 2 mm or less.

Future Research

- To define better the different first seizure risk groups so neuroimaging can be tailored appropriately.
- To perform formal cost-effectiveness analysis of the role of imaging in patients of different age groups presenting with their first seizure.
- More research is needed in evaluating the role of neuroimaging in first complex febrile seizures.
- To determine the role, advantages, limitations, indications, and pitfalls of new imaging studies such as diffusion tensor-/diffusion-weighted imaging in evaluation of first unprovoked seizures.
- To determine if MRI or DTI/DWI findings in first unprovoked seizure can predict future risk of recurrent seizures.

Acknowledgment The authors would like to acknowledge the work of Drs. Byron Bernal, Nolan Altman, and Elysa Widjaja. This current chapter draws upon their chapters (on Seizure Disorders in *Evidence-Based Neuroimaging*, *Evidence-Based Imaging in Pediatrics*, and *Evidence-Based Imaging*, three volumes all published by Springer Science, edited by L.S. Medina et al. and published in 2013, 2010, and 2011, respectively) in the process of presenting thoroughly updated and significantly revised coverage of this subject for emergency imaging.

References

- Fisher RS, Acevedo C, Arzimanoglou A, et al. Lancet Neurol. 2015;14(6):615–24.
- Krumholz A, Wiebe S, Gronseth GS, et al. Neurology. 2015;84(16):1705–13.
- Hess CP, Barkovich AJ. Neuroimaging Clin N Am. 2010;20(4):619–37.
- Winkler AS, Schaffert M, Schmutzhard E. Epilepsia. 2007;48(5):1029–30.
- 5. Helmers SL, Thurman DJ, Durgin TL, et al. Epilepsia. 2015;56(6):942–8.
- 6. Bell GS, Sander JW. Seizure. 2001;10(4):306–14; quiz 15–6.
- 7. Bell GS, Neligan A, Sander JW. Epilepsia. 2014;55(7):958–62.
- Sharieff GQ, Hendry PL. Emerg Med Clin North Am. 2011;29(1):95–108.
- 9. Knudsen FU. Arch Dis Child. 1985;60(11):1045-9.

- Murray MI, Halpern MT, Leppik IE. Epilepsy Res. 1996;23(2):139–48.
- Ho SS, Kuzniecky RI. J Neuroimaging. 1997;7(4):236–41.
- Yoon D, Frick KD, Carr DA, et al. Epilepsia. 2009;50(10):2186–91.
- Caron E, Wheless CE, Patters AB, et al. Pediatr Neurol. 2015;52(5):517–20.
- 14. Offringa M, Bossuyt PM, Lubsen J, et al. J Pediatr. 1994;124(4):574–84.
- 15. American Academy of Pediatrics. Pediatrics. 1996;97:769Y772; discussion 765Y773.
- 16. Teng D, Dayan P, Tyler S, et al. Pediatrics. 2006;117(2):304-8.
- 17. Kimia AA, Ben-Joseph E, Prabhu S, et al. Pediatr Emerg Care. 2012;28(4):316–21.
- Lewis DV, Shinnar S, Hesdorffer DC, et al. Ann Neurol. 2014;75(2):178–85.
- 19. Scott RC. Curr Opin Pediatr. 2014;26(6):662-7.
- 20. Boyle DA, Sturm JJ. Pediatr Emerg Care. 2013;29(4):430–4.
- 21. Shinnar S, O'Dell C, Mitnick R, et al. Epilepsy Res. 2001;43(3):261–9.
- 22. Dayan PS, Lillis K, Bennett J, et al. Pediatrics. 2015;136(2):e351–60.
- 23. Berg AT, Testa FM, Levy SR, et al. Pediatrics. 2000;106(3):527–32.
- 24. Khodapanahandeh F, Hadizadeh H. Arch Iran Med. 2006;9(2):156–8.
- Byars AW, deGrauw TJ, Johnson CS, et al. Epilepsia. 2007;48(6):1067–74.
- 26. King MA, Newton MR, Jackson GD, et al. Lancet. 1998;352(9133):1007–11.
- Hopkins A, Garman A, Clarke C. Lancet. 1988;1(8588):721–6.
- Schoenenberger RA, Heim SM. BMJ. 1994;309(6960):986–9.
- Henneman PL, DeRoos F, Lewis RJ. Ann Emerg Med. 1994;24(6):1108–14.
- 30. Maytal J, Krauss JM, Novak G, et al. Epilepsia. 2000;41(8):950–4.
- Garvey MA, Gaillard WD, Rusin JA, et al. J Pediatr. 1998;133(5):664–9.
- 32. Sadeq H, Karim J, Marwan Y, et al. Med Princ Pract. 2016;25(1):56–60.
- 33. Bautovich T, Numa A. Emerg Med Australas. 2012;24(3):313–20.
- Pathan SA, Abosalah S, Nadeem S, et al. Acad Emerg Med. 2014;21(11):1264–8.
- 35. Molla Mohammadi M, Tonekaboni SH, et al. Iran J Child Neurol. 2013;7(4):24–31.
- Hakami T, McIntosh A, Todaro M, et al. Neurology. 2013;81(10):920–7.
- Sahu PS, Seepana J, Padela S, et al. Rev Inst Med Trop Sao Paulo. 2014;56(3):253–8.
- Jayaraman T, Prabhakaran V, Babu P, et al. Trans R Soc Trop Med Hyg. 2011;105(3):153–9.
- American College of Emergency Physicians, American Academy of Neurology, American Association

of Neurological Surgeons, American Society of Neuroradiology. Ann Emerg Med. 1996;28(1):114–8.

- 40. Hirtz D, Ashwal S, Berg A, et al. Neurology. 2000;55(5):616–23.
- 41. Harden CL, Huff JS, Schwartz TH, et al. Neurology. 2007;69(18):1772–80.
- 42. Turner S, Benger J, for the College of Emergency Medicine (UK). Guideline for the Management of First Seizure in the Emergency Department. Available at: https://secure.collemergencymed.ac.uk/ code/document.asp?ID=5073. file:///D:/ainekell/ Downloads/CEM5073-GEMNet---Guidelinefor-the-management-of-first-seizure-in-the-ED---Dec-2009.pdf.
- 43. Gaillard WD, Chiron C, Cross JH, et al. Epilepsia. 2009;50(9):2147–53.
- 44. Sharma S, Riviello JJ, Harper MB, et al. Pediatrics. 2003;111(1):1–5.
- 45. Hsieh DT, Chang T, Tsuchida TN, et al. Neurology. 2010;74(2):150–6.
- Weeke LC, Van Rooij LG, Toet MC, et al. Epileptic Disord. 2015;17(1):1–11; quiz.
- 47. Glass HC, Shellhaas RA, Wusthoff CJ, et al. J Pediatr. 2016;174:98–103.e1.
- Sinclair DB, Wheatley M, Aronyk K, et al. Pediatr Neurosurg. 2001;35(5):239–46.
- Harvey AS, Berkovic SF, Wrennall JA, et al. Neurology. 1997;49(4):960–8.
- 50. Shinnar S, Bello JA, Chan S, et al. Neurology. 2012;79(9):871–7.
- 51. Sztriha L, Gururaj AK, Bener A, et al. Epilepsia. 2002;43(1):75–80.
- 52. Spooner CG, Berkovic SF, Mitchell LA, et al. Neurology. 2006;67(12):2147–53.
- Eisner RF, Turnbull TL, Howes DS, et al. Ann Emerg Med. 1986;15(1):33–9.

- 54. Earnest MP, Feldman H, Marx JA, et al. Neurology. 1988;38(10):1561–5.
- Feussner JR, Linfors EW, Blessing CL, et al. Ann Intern Med. 1981;94(4 pt 1):519–22.
- 56. Reinus WR, Wippold FJ 2nd, Erickson KK. Ann Emerg Med. 1993;22(8):1298–303.
- 57. Pesola GR, Westfal RE. Acad Emerg Med. 1998;5(9):905–11.
- American College of Emergency Physicians. Ann Emerg Med. 1997;29(5):706–24.
- Aprahamian N, Harper MB, Prabhu SP, et al. Seizure. 2014;23(9):740–5.
- Bradford JC, Kyriakedes CG. Emerg Med Clin North Am. 1999;17(1):203–20, ix–x.
- 61. Wilden JA, Cohen-Gadol AA. Am Fam Physician. 2012;86(4):334–40.
- National Institute for Clinical Excellence. Epilepsies: diagnosis and management. Accessed at: https:// www.nice.org.uk/guidance/CG137
- 63. Scottish Intercollegiate Guidelines Network. Diagnosis and management of epilepsy in adults. Guideline 143. Accessed at: http://sign.ac.uk/pdf/ SIGN143.pdf
- 64. First Seizure Trial Group (FIR.S.T. Group). Neurology. 1993;43(3 Pt 1):478–83.
- 65. Marson A, Jacoby A, Johnson A, et al. Lancet. 2005;365(9476):2007–13.
- 66. Wiebe S, Tellez-Zenteno JF, Shapiro M. Epilepsia. 2008;49(Suppl 1):50–7.
- 67. Berg AT. Epilepsia. 2008;49(Suppl 1):13-8.
- Phabphal K, Geater A, Limapichat K, et al. Seizure. 2013;22(7):577–80.
- Dhamija R, Moseley BD, Cascino GD, et al. Epilepsia. 2011;52(8):1522–6.
- 70. Tekgul H, Gauvreau K, Soul J, et al. Pediatrics. 2006;117(4):1270–80.



11

Acute Spine Trauma in Adults and Children: Evidence-Based Emergency Imaging

C. Craig Blackmore

Key Points

- The NEXUS and Canadian cervical spine rules are validated clinical prediction rules that can identify subjects at risk for cervical spine fracture, in whom imaging is appropriate (strong evidence).
- Cervical spine CT is the best imaging modality in high- and intermediate-risk patients (moderate evidence).
- In low-risk trauma victims not undergoing head CT, radiography is an acceptable cervical spine imaging approach (limited evidence).
- Selection of subjects for thoracolumbar spine imaging can be made based on clinical criteria (moderate evidence).
- CT, including reformations from CT scans performed of the chest, abdomen, and pelvis, is more accurate than radiographs in the thoracic and lumbar spine, but radiography may still be appropriate in low-risk subjects (limited evidence).

C.C. Blackmore (\boxtimes)

Department of Radiology, Center for Health Care Improvement Science, Virginia Mason Medical Center, Seattle, WA, USA e-mail: Craig.blackmore@virginiamason.org

Definition and Pathophysiology

Spinal trauma can lead to permanent neurologic damage. In addition to the neurological deficit, spinal cord injury has additional important ramifications. This includes a precipitous decline in probability of employment, educational achievement, and intact marriage [1]. Therefore, although spinal cord injury is relatively uncommon, spine imaging is frequently performed to exclude suspected and occult fractures. As a result of wide spread utilization, the positive yield of spine imaging is estimated to be only 2.4% in the cervical spine when all patient populations are included [2]. Using the best available evidence, this chapter addresses diagnostic imaging of the spine in trauma including clinical prediction rules and cost-effectiveness.

Spinal fractures are estimated to account for 3–6% of all skeletal injuries in the USA. A Canadian study in 2006 estimated that 56% of spinal fractures are associated with spinal cord injuries and there is a general mortality rate of 8% [3]. Although no recent epidemiologic studies were identified, the annual incidence of cervical spine fracture was estimated at 10,000 per year in the USA in 1992 [4]. Better statistics are maintained for spinal cord injury of all causes and available from the National Spinal Cord Injury Statistical Center, Birmingham, Alabama. From this database the annual incidence of spinal cord

[©] Springer International Publishing AG, part of Springer Nature 2018

A. Kelly et al. (eds.), *Evidence-Based Emergency Imaging*, Evidence-Based Imaging, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-67066-9_11

injury is estimated at 40 cases per million per year in the USA or 12,000–20,000 per year when on scene fatalities are excluded [1]. The incidence of cervical spine fracture was recently estimated at 118 per million per year in Norway [5].

Spinal cord injury is predominantly a disease of young (average age 33.7 years) males (80.8%). The most common causes are traffic accidents, falls, and violence in decreasing frequency [1]. The hospital mortality for acute spinal injuries is high, up to 17%, reflecting the presence of other severe injuries.

The cervical spine is both the most commonly fractured region in spinal trauma and the area where risk of cord injury is greatest compared to that of thoracic, lumbar, or sacral fractures [6]. Though generally symptomatic, spine fractures may be clinically occult in trauma victims with other distracting injuries or who are unexaminable from obtundation, medication, or intoxication. In patients suffering from blunt trauma resulting in trauma team activation, the prevalence of cervical fracture is greater, 3.7%, and up to 7.7% in unexaminable patients. Once detected, between 42% and 57% of all cervical spine injuries are potentially unstable [7, 8].

Elderly patients have approximately doubled risk of significant injury, which may result from relatively low-energy mechanisms of injury [9]. The elderly spine has altered biomechanics, including decreased range of motion, lower muscular strength, and increased rigidity from degenerative changes, including ankylosis. In addition, degenerative changes may contribute to narrowing of the spinal canal with associated increased risk of cord injury [9].

Overall Cost to Society

Cervical spine injuries cause an estimated 6000 deaths and 5000 new cases of quadriplegia each year [1]. The total number of people with spinal cord injuries in the USA is estimated to be 265,000 persons, with a range of 232,000 to 316,000 persons [1]. The cost of care is dependent on severity

of injury and is highest during the first year following injury. In 2010 dollars the average annual expense for cervical spine injury resulting in incomplete motor function at any level was \$321,720 in the first year and \$39,077 for each subsequent year of life. In cases of high tetraplegia (C1–4), the first year cost of care averages \$985,774 and \$171,183 for each subsequent year of life [1]. The most recent comprehensive analysis of spinal cord injuries performed in 1996 concluded that the estimated total annual cost of all cervical spinal cord injuries was \$9.7 billion per year [10].

Goals of Imaging

The primary goals of imaging are to (1) detect potentially unstable injuries to enable immobilization or stabilization and prevent development or progression of neurologic injury and (2) inform prognosis and guide surgical intervention for unstable fractures.

Methodology

A PubMed (National Library of Medicine, Bethesda, Maryland) search for original research publications discussing diagnostic performance and clinical predictors of cervical and thoracic spine injury was performed. This includes publications from 1966 to May 6, 2015. The search strategy employed different combinations of the following terms: (1) spine, (2) radiography or imaging or computed tomography or magnetic resonance imaging, and (3) fracture or injury. MeSH headings included (1) spine and diagnosis, (2) imaging and spine, and (3) magnetic resonance imaging. Bibliographies of identified articles were reviewed for further papers. The articles were limited to human studies published in the English language. An initial review of the titles and abstracts of identified articles was followed by review of the full text of articles that were relevant.

Discussion of Issues

Who Should Undergo Cervical Spine Imaging After Blunt Trauma?

Summary of Evidence The NEXUS [2] and Canadian C-spine [11] rules are two clinical prediction rules that have undergone multicenter validation, with the intent of determining which patients should undergo cervical spine imaging in blunt trauma. Both clinical prediction rules report sensitivity greater than 99%, with specificity of 42.5% for the Canadian C-spine rule and 12.9% for NEXUS (Table 11.1). A single randomized trial was implemented applying the Canadian C-spine rule which found that adherence to the decision rule demonstrated efficacy at reducing imaging of the cervical spine (strong evidence).

Supporting Evidence

Nexus Prediction Rule

The National Emergency X-Radiography Utilization Study (NEXUS) was a multicenter observational study involving 23 diverse emergency departments throughout the USA in the 1990s. Based on identified best practices at the time, the NEXUS study was designed to assess the validity of four predetermined clinical criteria for prediction of cervical spine injury. The presence of any of the four criteria would indicate that imaging should be performed in case of (1) altered neurologic status, (2) intoxication, (3) midline posterior bony cervical spine tenderness,

Table 11.1 Diagnostic performance of the clinical prediction rules and diagnostic imaging modalities in suspected blunt spine trauma

		0		Potential decrease in
		Sensitivity%	Specificity%	radiography%
C-spine pre	diction rules			
NEXUS ^a		99.6	12.9	12.6
Canadian C-spine rule ^b		100	42.5	41.8
TL-spine pr	ediction rules			
Hsu et al. ^c		100	11.3	Not reported
Holmes et al. ^d		100	3.9	3.7
Inaba et al. ^e		98.9	29.0	26.6
C-spine rad	<i>liography</i> ^f			
	Overall	89–94	95.3	N/A
	Low risk		96.4	N/A
	High risk		78.1-89.3	N/A
CT ^g	Overall	99.0	93.1	N/A
TL-spine ra	udiography ^h			
Conventional imaging		63.0	94.6	N/A
СТ		97.8	99.6	N/A

^aFrom reference [2]

^bFrom reference [11]

^cFrom reference [78]. Has not been validated

^dFrom reference [79]. Has not been validated

^eFrom reference [69]. Has not been validated

^fOlder references with clinical reference standard. It is unclear if these results are still valid. Adapted from references [17–19]

^gAdapted from references [19–22, 38–42]

^hPooled from references [72, 81–87]

N/A: not applicable

Adapted from Springer Science + Business Media from Blackmore CC, Avey GD. Imaging of the Spine in Victims of Trauma. In Medina LS, Blackmore CC (eds): Evidence-Based Imaging: Optimizing Imaging in Patient Care. New York: Springer Science + Business Media, 2006

or (4) distracting injury (meaning an injury of sufficient pain to potentially distract the patient from noticing a cervical spine injury). In the NEXUS prospective validation study, 34,069 patients underwent radiography of the cervical spine following blunt trauma. The NEXUS criteria had a sensitivity of 99.6% and specificity of 12.9% for clinically significant injury [2]. In the participant population, 818 (2.4% of total) had a cervical spine injury. It was estimated that adherence to the NEXUS criteria would reduce utilization of radiographs by 12.6% (strong evidence).

Though validated in multiple different emergency departments, the NEXUS has been questioned in high-energy trauma patients in whom the trauma team is activated. There is limited evidence that the NEXUS criteria determined on patients with a normal Glasgow Coma Scale (GCS) cannot be used to exclude cervical spine fracture in victims of major trauma. In a 2007 study of major trauma victims, Duane et al. prospectively evaluated 534 patients imaged by cervical spine CT, and the performance of clinical exam was compared to that of CT [12]. In evaluable patients with GCS of 15 or greater who were not intoxicated and did not have a distracting injury, 17 patients had cervical spine fractures, 7 of which had a negative clinical exam. Of the seven fractures undetected clinically, three were transverse process fractures requiring no further intervention (and of uncertain clinical importance), and four required treatment with extended use of a rigid cervical collar. In follow-up studies in 2011 and 2013, by Duane et al., both the NEXUS and Canadian C-spine criteria were determined to be insufficient to exclude fracture in trauma team activation patients [13, 14].

There are no implementation studies documenting the efficacy of NEXUS for reducing overall utilization of imaging.

Canadian Cervical Spine Prediction Rule

The Canadian C-spine rule is similar to the NEXUS study in attempting to identify valid clinical predictors of patients who do not need imaging. The Canadian C-spine study, published subsequent to NEXUS, was a prospective cohort study of 8924 subjects from 10 community and **Table 11.2** NEXUS criteria. Imaging of the cervicalspine is not necessary if all five of the NEXUS criteria aremet

- 1. Absence of posterior midline tenderness
- 2. Absence of focal neurological deficit
- 3. Normal level of alertness
- 4. No evidence of intoxication
- 5. Absence of painful injury distracting attention from the spine

Data from Hoffman JR, Mower WR, Wolfson AB, Todd KH, Zucker MI. Validity of a set of clinical criteria to rule out injury to the cervical spine in patients with blunt trauma. National Emergency X-Radiography Utilization Study Group. N Engl J Med. 2000 Jul 13;343(2):94-9 Reprinted with kind permission of Springer Science + Business Media from Blackmore CC, Avey GD. Imaging of the spine in victims of trauma. In: Medina LS, Blackmore CC, editors. Evidence-based imaging: optimizing imaging in patient care. New York: Springer Science; 2006

university hospitals across Canada. The Canadian C-spine study was derived from an initial observational study which evaluated 20 potential predictive factors. According to the Canadian C-spine rule (Table 11.3), imaging is not indicated if all of the following three determinations are made: (1) absence of high-risk factor (age >65, dangerous mechanism, paresthesia's in extremities), (2) presence of a low-risk factor (simple rear end motor vehicle collision, sitting position in ED, ambulatory at any time since injury, delayed onset of neck pain, or absence of midline cervical C-spine tenderness), or (3) patient who is able to actively rotate neck 45 degrees to left and right. The Canadian C-spine rule has reported sensitivity of 100% and specificity of 42.5% with the rate of requested radiography estimated to be reduced by 58.2% (strong evidence) [11].

The implementation of the Canadian C-spine rule has also been investigated through a cluster randomized trial involving 12 Canadian emergency departments. A total of 11,824 alert and stable adults were included. The intervention group showed a relative reduction in cervical spine imaging of 12.8% and the control group a relative increase of 12.5% of cervical spine imaging [15].

There is no head-to-head trial supporting the adoption of either cervical spine prediction rule over the other, and a strong recommendation cannot be made of one clinical prediction rule over

If	the following three determinations are made, then
im	aging is not indicated
1.	No high-risk factor, including:
	Age > 64 years
	Dangerous mechanism, including:
	Fall from >3 m/5 stairs
	Axial load to head (diving)
	High-speed vehicular crash (60 MPH, rollover, ejection)
	Bicycle collision
	Motorized recreational vehicle
	Paresthesia in extremities
2.	Low-risk factor is present
	Simple rear end vehicular crash, excluding:
	Pushed into oncoming traffic
	Hit by bus/large truck
	Rollover
	Hit by high-speed vehicle
	Sitting position in emergency department
	Ambulatory at any time
	Delayed onset of neck pain
	Absence of midline cervical tenderness
3.	Able to actively rotate neck (45 degrees left and right)

Table 11.3 The Canadian C-spine rule

Adapted with permission from Bandiera G, Stiell IG, Wells GA, et al. The Canadian C-spine rule performs better than unstructured physician judgment. Ann Emerg Med. 2003 Sep;42(3):395–402

the other. A retrospective analysis comparing Canadian C-spine and NEXUS prediction rules was attempted. However, for this analysis, altered level of consciousness was not used as a criterion [16, 17], potentially biasing against the NEXUS rule, as this was a NEXUS criterion. In addition, the Canadian C-spine rule requires the active evaluation of cervical spine rotational range of motion, an approach which may not be acceptable in many US emergency departments.

What Imaging Modality Should Be Used for the Cervical Spine in Blunt Trauma?

Summary of Evidence Cervical spine CT is both more sensitive and specific than radiography for identifying cervical spine fractures (Table 11.1).

In addition, cost-effectiveness analysis supports the use of CT as the initial modality in patient populations at high and moderate risk of cervical fracture. Use of CT has been shown to reduce repeat imaging and identify the rare fractures which may have been missed from radiography with the potential to lead to severe neurological deficit (moderate evidence). In patient populations with low probability for cervical fracture, properly performed cervical spine radiography remains a reasonable imaging choice (limited evidence). MRI is not recommended in the acute setting as the initial evaluation of the cervical spine (moderate evidence).

Supporting Evidence

Accuracy of Imaging

Historically, the sensitivity of cervical spine radiography has been reported in the 89–94% range, when adequate three view radiographs were obtained on all patients [2, 18-20]. Weighted pooling of the larger studies using a clinical gold standard suggests that radiography is relatively accurate with a sensitivity of 94% and a specificity of 95% when all trauma patients are included (Table 11.1) [20]. Distressingly, however, more recently performed observational studies have reported much lower sensitivity for cervical spine radiography. The discrepancy seems related at least in part to choice of reference standard and adequacy of cervical spine radiographs. A representative in 2003 study performed by Griffen et al. in a level I trauma center concluded that the sensitivity of radiography was 65%, using CT follow-up as the reference standard [21]. In a 2014 systematic review, the sensitivity of cervical spine radiography for fractures was estimated to be between 36 and 65% using CT as the reference standard [22]. As with all diagnostic accuracy studies, using one modality as the reference standard biases strongly in favor of that modality, in this case with strong bias in favor of CT and against radiography. Accordingly, studies using fractures that become apparent clinically as the reference standard are probably more relevant for clinical practice. In addition, many recent studies are biased by comparing CT to inadequate radiography examinations that did not include all necessary views or did not visualize the entire cervical spine. Furthermore, inadequate visualization is often seen as rationale for proceeding to CT imaging increasing bias against radiography. In a 2009 study, Bailitz et al. included 1583 consecutive major trauma patients that were evaluated with both cervical spine CT and 3-view cervical radiography [23]. In this particular study, the final diagnosis in the medical record at discharge was used as the gold standard for cervical spine injury, and a clinically significant injury was one defined as requiring either an operative procedure, halo application, or rigid cervical collar application. Of the 78 patients with radiographic evidence of fracture, 50 (3.3%) were determined to have clinically significant injuries, and 42% of the 50 required operative intervention or halo application. Using the risk stratification criteria defined by Blackmore et al. [24], 16 clinically significant cervical fractures were present in the low-risk patients of which only 4 were identified by cervical spine radiography (25%) sensitivity). It should be noted however that of the 32 clinically significant injuries "missed" by cervical spine radiography, only 6 had adequate radiography.

The disconnect between historical estimates of radiography sensitivity of 89-94% and current estimates of 36-65% confounds determination of appropriate imaging. It is likely that the methodological limitations in the more recent literature, including consideration of inadequate radiographs as normal, use of an imaging rather than a clinical reference standard, and inclusion of only high-risk trauma patients, explain much of this difference. Historical data indicating that missed cervical spine injuries were in fact rare prior to widespread use of CT also calls into question recent low estimates of radiograph sensitivity. However, with decreased utilization of cervical spine radiographs comes decreased proficiency at performance and interpretation, and sensitivity today may actually be lower as a consequence.

High- and Moderate-Risk Patients

Cervical spine radiography is less accurate in patients at moderate and high risk of cervical

fracture (probability >4%) [20]. These patients are commonly immobilized on backboards, have multiple injuries, and are unable to cooperate. These factors result in lower specificity, more inadequate radiographs and repeat imaging, greater utilization of hospital resources, and ultimately higher cost [25]. Additionally, CT evaluation has been shown to be more time efficient when compared to radiography, allowing for faster disposition of patients from the emergency department [26, 27]. This is particularly true when evaluation of the cervical spine follows CT scan of the head [28]. The decreased sensitivity of radiography in the major trauma population, time efficiency, and increased prevalence of cervical fracture support initial evaluation of the cervical spine utilizing CT in and high-risk moderatepatients. Costeffectiveness analysis supports use of CT in this population. In a 1999 study, Blackmore performed a cost-effectiveness analysis from the societal perspective comparing cervical radiography to that of CT and found that CT was costeffective in high and moderate risk [18]. This was confirmed by Grogan et al. in 2005 (moderate evidence) [29].

Low-Risk Patients

There is neither strong evidence nor consensus on the appropriate approach to cervical spine imaging in trauma victims who require imaging under the NEXUS or the Canadian C-spine rule but who are at low risk of injury. The standard has been radiography, but more recently, CT has been promoted as an initial imaging strategy, even in low-risk individuals. Recent societal consensus guidelines in the USA, including the ACR Appropriateness Criteria [30] and Eastern Association for the Surgery of Trauma [31], have advocated for use of CT for all patients who undergo cervical spine imaging in trauma. However, guidelines supporting the use of CT in low-risk patients generally rely on recent estimates of accuracy, despite the methodological limitations discussed above. In addition, such guidelines do not consider the fact that use of CT carries much greater radiation risk and societal cost.

Radiography may be most appropriate in the evaluation of patients who cannot be cleared clinically but have low-risk factors for significant cervical trauma such as young age, low-impact trauma, and no distracting injuries [20, 24, 32]. Inability to obtain technically adequate radiographs due to incomplete visualization or suboptimal quality (low specificity) is the single biggest limitation of radiography (Table 11.1) [22]. In the very low-risk patient population, adequate images are more easily obtained. CT is indicated when adequate radiographs cannot be obtained.

Radiation risks are difficult to estimate with any precision due to the need for extrapolation of radiation effects from higher administered doses to the very low doses found in diagnostic imaging. However, the use of CT rather than radiography for evaluation of the cervical spine comes with an estimated 14-fold greater patient exposure to ionizing radiation (26 mGy compared to 1.8 mGy) [33], resulting in increased risk of radiation-induced malignancy [34]. Thyroid doses in particular from cervical CT are high, ranging from 4.4 to 66.5 mGy [35].

Reconciliation of the higher sensitivity of CT versus the lower cost and radiation dose of radiography is challenging. From 2002 to 2007, there was a significant increase in the use of CT and plain radiographs in the management of trauma patients, leading to significantly higher radiation exposure with no demonstrable improvements in the diagnosis of missed injuries, mortality, or length of stay [36].

Table 11.4 makes the trade-offs explicit through a crude estimation of the number needed to treat and the number needed to harm when substituting CT for radiography in low-risk patients. There is substantial uncertainty in the estimates of both benefits and harms from CT. However, it is likely that the rate of cancer mortality is at least an order of magnitude greater than the probability of preventing paralysis through use of CT in low-risk trauma patients. Accordingly, radiography, when adequately performed, should be considered as the initial imaging approach in patients at low risk (limited evidence). **Table 11.4** Number needed to treat and harm for cervical spine imaging in low-risk patients

Variable	Estimate	Range	Source (references)
Risk of fracture	0.005	0.002- 0.02	[2, 11, 37]
Chance of missing fracture (1-sensitivity)	0.1	0.06-0.20	[2, 18–20, 23]
Chance of paralysis (from missed fracture)	0.05	0.01–0.15	[20, 34]
Number needed to treat ^a (to prevent one case of paralysis)	40,000	10,000– 200,000	
Number needed to harm ^b (to cause one case of fatal cancer)	2000	1000– 20,000	[33, 34, 35]

Notes: "Number needed to treat is number of patients who have to undergo CT instead of radiography to prevent one case of paralysis in this population (equal to risk of fracture × chance of missing fracture × chance of paralysis) "Number needed to harm is the number of patients who would have to undergo CT instead of radiography to cause one case of fatal cancer in the course of their lifetime Used with permission from Blackmore CC, Smith JB: Spine Trauma: Evidence-Based Neuroimaging. Medina LS et al. (eds): Evidence-Based Neuroimaging Diagnosis and Treatment. New York: Springer Science + Business Media, 2013

Cost-effectiveness analysis also supports radiography as initial imaging strategy in low-risk patients. The threshold for when CT becomes cost-effective is somewhat uncertain. In the original cost-effectiveness analysis, Blackmore found a risk threshold of 4% to be the criterion for use of CT. However, subsequent investigators have proposed lower thresholds. Grogan suggested 0.9%, though this was based on extremely low estimates of radiograph sensitivity (64%) found in severely injured patients. Likely, however, the appropriate threshold is lower than the original 4% estimate, due to lower current estimates of performance of radiography detailed above.

Determination of appropriate imaging therefore requires stratification of patients into low- and

1.	High-energy injury mechanism
	High-speed (>35mph) motor vehicle or motorcycle crash
	Motor vehicle crash with death at scene
	Fall from height greater than 10 feet
2.	High-risk clinical parameter
	Significant head injury, including intracranial hemorrhage or unconscious in Emergency Department
	Neurological signs or symptoms referable to the cervical spine
	Pelvic or multiple extremity fractures

 Table 11.5
 Harborview high-risk cervical spine criteria

Presence of any of the following criteria indicates a subject at sufficiently high risk to warrant initial use of CT to evaluate the cervical spine

Adapted with permission from Hanson JA, Blackmore CC, Mann FA, Wilson AJ. Cervical spine screening: A decision rule can identify high-risk patients to undergo screening helical CT of the cervical spine. AJR. 2000;174:713–8

higher-risk cohorts. Blackmore [24] and Hanson [37] developed and validated a clinical prediction rule to identify subjects at high risk (Table 11.5). In the validation cohort, subjects lacking any of the high-risk factors had a risk of cervical spine fracture of only 0.2%, indicating that radiography was the preferred imaging approach. In the NEXUS study, the probability of fracture was 2.4% overall but 0.4% in the low-risk patients [2], again confirming that a group can be identified where adequate cervical spine radiography is appropriate as the initial screening tool.

Special Cases

Obtunded Patients

Summary of Evidence A normal cervical CT in obtunded patients with blunt trauma essentially excludes unstable cervical spine injuries. MRI is unlikely to change management when there is no neurological deficit or abnormality by cervical spine CT and is therefore not routinely recommended given risks and benefits (limited evidence).

Supporting Evidence There are several valid cohort studies of the accuracy of cervical spine CT in excluding unstable injuries in obtunded or

clinically unexaminable patients. Hennessy in 2010 reported a prospective cohort study of 402 intubated, unexaminable blunt trauma patients with normal CT. Using flexion-extension radiography and clinical follow-up as a reference standard, one patient was found to have an unstable injury missed by the CT (negative predictive value 99.7%) [38]. Hogan et al. retrospectively examined 366 patients with negative CT, using MR and clinical follow-up as the reference standard. The authors concluded that the negative predictive value of CT for ligamentous injury was 98.9% and 100% for unstable cervical spine (CS) injury [39]. Harris and colleagues evaluated a retrospective cohort of 367 obtunded patients using a clinical and radiographic reference standard. A normal multi-detector row CT scan of the cervical spine in obtunded patients with blunt trauma had a negative predictive value of 99.7% [40]. Brohi and colleagues prospectively evaluated 442 consecutive unconscious trauma patients and defined the sensitivity of CT at 98.1% (51/52), with a negative predictive value of 99.7% [41]. In addition, a 2005 retrospective cohort study by Schuster et al. included 93 patients with a normal motor examination and a negative cervical spine CT with MR as the reference standard. In this study all patients had negative MRI examinations unless there was a neurological deficit or a positive CT [42]. Como evaluated 197 patients who were obtunded by moving all four extremities and reported no missed injuries on CT, with clinical or MRI follow-up [43]. The recent recommendations of the Eastern Association for the Surgery of Trauma based on evidence review also now recommend CT alone in obtunded patients (moderate evidence) [44].

However, it is also clear that CT is imperfect. As an example, Schoenfeld and colleagues culled from the medical literature multiple cases (particularly of ligamentous injuries) missed at CT but discovered on subsequent MRI [45]. However, in a common failing of the literature on this topic, the authors omitted to mention the number of truenegative CT scans, instead only reporting the number of false-negative CT scans among the group who went on to MRI. This verification bias, due to selection of the cohort based on performance of the reference standard, makes calculation of negative predictive value meaningless [46].

Finally, there are potential risks related to the use of MRI in obtunded patients, related to the transfer of patients to the MRI suite, and related to the limited ability to monitor patients while in the MRI scanner. In addition, delay in clearance of the cervical spine, with prolonged immobilization, may lead to complications including pressure ulcers, increased intracranial pressure, thromboembolism, and pulmonary aspiration [47–49].

Elderly Patients

Summary of Evidence Elderly individuals are at higher risk of cervical spine injury from both high- and low-energy mechanisms. However, no prediction rules have been validated to identify differential predictors of injury in the elderly. The same predictors in younger patients appear to work in the elderly [50]; however, clinical examination may not be as reliable [51]. Accordingly, the same approach to imaging may be applied in the elderly as in younger patients but with a lower threshold for use of CT due to the higher overall probability of fracture (limited evidence).

Children

Summary of the Evidence The NEXUS clinical prediction rule is a reasonable method of identifying which older children and adolescents should undergo cervical spine imaging after trauma. Imaging should be performed in subjects with (1) altered neurologic function, (2) intoxication, (3) midline posterior bony cervical spine tenderness, and (4) distracting injury (moderate evidence). In children under the age of 3 years, cervical spine imaging may be limited to subjects with high-energy mechanism (motor vehicle crash) or a Glasgow Coma Scale of less than 14 (limited evidence). Radiography can appropriately be used to exclude cervical spine fracture in children, though cervical spine CT may be useful in high-risk subjects. In younger children, when indicated, CT should be limited to the upper cervical spine (limited evidence).

Supporting Evidence Evidence for who should undergo imaging is less complete in children than in adults. Determination of clinical predictors of injury in pediatric subjects is complicated by the decreased incidence of injury in children, requiring larger sample size for adequate study [52-54]. In addition, children may sustain serious cervical cord injuries that are not radiographically apparent [52, 53]. Among adult clinical prediction rules, the Canadian clinical prediction rule development study excluded children [11]. The NEXUS trial included children, but there were only 30 injuries in subjects under age 18 and only 4 in subjects under age 9 [2]. Although no pediatric injuries were missed in the NEXUS study, the sample size was too small to adequately assess the sensitivity of the prediction rule in this group. Further validation of a pediatric version of the NEXUS was performed at a single academic pediatric trauma center in the USA. In 647 trauma victims age 3 or older, injuries were found in approximately 2%, of whom, 4 required operative fixation. No missed injuries were reported [55].

A pediatric adaptation of the NEXUS is a therefore reasonable approach in children over age 3, suggesting that imaging is only indicated when subjects have any of the following: (1) altered neurologic function, (2) intoxication, (3) midline posterior bony cervical spine tenderness, and (4) distracting injury (moderate evidence) [55].

Vanmarcke and colleagues performed a retrospective analysis of trauma registry data from multiple institutions, including 12,537 patients under the age of 3. They found that limiting imaging to subjects with decreased level of consciousness manifest by pediatric Glasgow Coma Scale of less than 14 or high-energy mechanism (motor vehicle crash) identified 78 of 83 (94%) clinically important injuries with a negative predictive value of 99.9%. The overall high negative predictive value was driven largely by the extremely low incidence of injury in this population (0.66%) even in subjects evaluated at major trauma centers [54]. This study has not yet been validated prospectively (limited evidence).
Comparison of CT versus radiography has not been well explored in children. Radiography has accuracy for cervical spine fracture of approximately 94% [56], similar to adults [19]. The odontoid view and flexion-extension radiographs contribute little in young children [57–60]. CT is likely more accurate than radiography but does encompass higher radiation doses and higher costs [61]. Most research studies and costeffectiveness analyses excluded children [19, 23, 37]. Further, the lower frequency of injury in children [52, 62] and the increased radiosensitivity of pediatric subjects [63] suggest that costeffectiveness results from adults may not be relevant.

A reasonable approach to pediatric cervical spine imaging is the Harborview protocol (Fig. 11.1 and Table 11.5). Overall, radiography is adequate to exclude cervical spine fracture in most young children (limited evidence) [61, 64]. However, the use of upper cervical CT in highrisk younger children [65] who are getting head CT is probably reasonable, as the time and cost are minimal, and the thyroid can be spared the

CT radiation dose if imaging is limited to the upper cervical spine (insufficient evidence). In addition, upper cervical spine injuries are more common than lower cervical injuries in younger children [62, 66–68].

Who Should Undergo Imaging of the Thoracic and Lumbar Spine After Blunt Trauma?

Summary of Evidence There is no effective, validated clinical prediction rule to guide which patients should undergo thoracolumbar spine imaging. A recently developed prediction rule [69] has potential to identify nearly all fractures and reduce unnecessary imaging but has not yet been validated. Other prediction rules with high sensitivities for detecting thoracolumbar fractures have been reported, but their low specificities and low positive predictive values mean that the effect on imaging in patients without thoracolumbar injuries would be minimal and utilization essentially unchanged (moderate evidence).



Fig. 11.1 Evidence-based decision tree for imaging of the cervical spine in child victims of trauma. The NEXUS or Canadian prediction rules are used to select patients for imaging. If imaging is appropriate, the selection of CT versus radiography is made based on whether the patient is also to undergo head CT. The radiography and CT pro-

tocols are age dependent (Reprinted with kind permission of Springer Science + Business Media from Blackmore CC, Avey GD. Imaging of the Spine in Victims of Trauma. In Medina LS, Blackmore CC (eds): Evidence-Based Imaging: Optimizing Imaging in Patient Care. New York: Springer Science + Business Media, 2006) *Supporting Evidence* Several observational studies have examined potential risk factors for thoracolumbar fracture. These limited studies have identified associations between the risk of thoracolumbar injury and high-speed motor vehicle crash [70, 71], fall from a significant height [60–62], complaint of back pain [72–76], elevated injury score [72, 73], decreased level of consciousness [73–75, 77], and abnormal neurological exam (limited evidence) [74, 75].

Three different clinical prediction rules to guide use of thoracolumbar spine imaging have been developed, although neither prediction rule has been validated. In 2003, Hsu et al. examined the effect of six clinical criteria on two retrospective groups [78]. The first group consisted of a cohort of 100 patients with known thoracolumbar fracture, while the second group consisted of 100 randomly selected multi-trauma patients. The criteria evaluated were (1) back pain/midline tenderness, (2) local signs of injury, (3) neurological deficit, (4) cervical spine fracture, (5) distracting injury, and (6) intoxication. The results of this small-scale, retrospective trial found that 100% of the patients in the known thoracolumbar fracture group would have been imaged appropriately using the proposed criteria. This proposed pathway was then tested retrospectively in the group of randomly selected blunt trauma patients and was found to have a sensitivity of 100%, a specificity of 11.3%, and a negative predictive value of 100%. Implementing these criteria would still require imaging the thoracolumbar spine in 92% of the selected multi-trauma patients.

A second, much larger prospective, singlecenter study by Holmes et al. evaluated similar criteria in 2003 consecutive blunt trauma patients who underwent thoracolumbar imaging [79]. These clinical criteria (Table 11.5) were (1) complaints of thoracolumbar spine pain, (2) thoracolumbar spine pain on midline palpation, (3) decreased level of consciousness, (4) abnormal peripheral nerve examination, (5) distracting injury, and (6) intoxication. This prediction rule had 100% sensitivity for detecting thoracolumbar fracture, however, with specificity of only 3.9%. Due to this low specificity, implementing this prediction rule in this patient population would have decreased the rate of thoracolumbar imaging by just 4% (moderate evidence).

More recently, a multicenter study at 13 trauma centers in the USA developed a clinical prediction rule based on clinical exam findings, age over 60 years, and high-energy mechanism. This rule had sensitivity of 98.9% with specificity of 29.0% for clinically important injuries. The authors identified that clinical exam alone, without age and mechanism, was not of sufficient sensitivity. This study has also not yet been validated (Table 11.1) [69].

Though not specifically evaluating a clinical prediction rule, Sava and colleagues did identify that clinical exam may not be sufficiently reliable to exclude fracture in subjects with substantial blunt trauma and altered sensorium [80].

What Is the Optimal Thoracic and Lumbar Imaging Approach in Blunt Trauma?

Summary of Evidence Multiple studies have shown that some CT protocols used for imaging the chest and abdominal visceral organs, when performed with sagittal reformations, are more sensitive and specific for detecting thoracolumbar spine fracture than conventional radiography. In patients undergoing such scans, conventional radiography may be eliminated (limited evidence). The effect of primary screening with CT scan on cost and radiation exposure has not been thoroughly studied for the thoracolumbar spine.

Supporting Evidence Multiple limited evidence studies examine the possibility of eliminating conventional radiography in those patients who are candidates for both conventional thoracolumbar radiographs and CT evaluation of the chest or abdominal viscera; however, many of these trials are hampered by small sample sizes and/or verification bias [81–86]. Studies that combine the results of both CT and conventional radiography as the reference standard suggest that CT has a sensitivity of 78.1–100%, while conventional radiographs have a sensitivity of 29.9–74% for detecting thoracolumbar fracture (Table 11.1) [82–84, 87]. The clinical importance of thoracolumbar fractures not found with conventional radiography is unknown, as no studies with clinically based outcome measures were located.

A single limited evidence trial examined the use of CT as an initial evaluation in patients for which a CT scan is not indicated for other reasons [83]. This prospective, single-center trial examined 222 trauma patients with both CT and conventional radiographs as initial screening exams. The reported sensitivity was 97% for CT examination and 58% for conventional radiographs. The results of this trial are limited in that only 36 patients were diagnosed with thoracolumbar fracture during the course of the trial.

Applicability to Children

Summary of Evidence There are no clinical prediction rules validated in children for the determination of when imaging is indicated. However, a reasonable approach in older children is to image when any of the following are present: (1) complaints of thoracolumbar spine pain, (2) thoracolumbar spine pain on midline palpation, (3) decreased level of consciousness, (4) abnormal peripheral nerve examination, (5) distracting injury, and (6) intoxication (limited evidence). No reliable data exists on when to image in younger children (insufficient evidence). Compared to adults, younger children are less likely to localize pain and may have pain referred to the spine from intra-abdominal causes, particularly renal (infection and obstruction).

Supporting Evidence Data on appropriate indications for thoracolumbar spine imaging in children is limited. The adult clinical prediction rule from Holmes and colleagues did enroll children. However, the actual number of children in the study is not reported [79]. The youngest patient enrolled in the small clinical prediction rule validation trial by Hsu et al. was 14 years of age [78]. Given the 100% sensitivity in adults, it is reasonable to employ the Holmes clinical prediction rule in older children (limited evidence). In younger children, the criteria would have to be modified ad hoc to meet the clinical perception of the child's ability to provide reasonable responses and the clinical picture (insufficient evidence). The specificity of the Holmes prediction rule in adults was low (3.9%), so it is not expected that the use of this prediction rule would decrease unnecessary imaging [79]. The Inaba study excluded children [69].

Take Home Tables and Figure

Tables 11.1 through 11.6 and Fig. 11.1 serve to highlight key recommendations, supporting evidence, and imaging decisions.

Imaging Case Studies

Case 1

Figure 11.2a, b presents a victim of a motor vehicle crash who has met criteria for cervical spine imaging with CT scan due to a potentially unstable C6–7 facet and pars interarticularis fracture.

Case 2

Figure 11.3a, b presents a victim for a motor vehicle crash who has met criteria for initial cervical spine imaging with CT scan due to fracture of the right skull base (foramen magnum) and dislocation/dissociation at the atlanto-occipital joint.

 Table 11.6
 Thoracolumbar spine imaging criteria

	1 00
1.	Pain
2.	Tenderness to palpation
3.	Neurological deficit
4.	Deformity
5.	High-risk mechanism ^a
6.	Age ≥ 60 years

Adapted with permission from Inaba K, Nosanov L, Menaker J, et al. Prospective derivation of a clinical decision rule for thoracolumbar spine evaluation after blunt trauma: An American Association for the Surgery of Trauma multi-institutional trials group study. J Trauma Acute Care Surg 2015;78:459–467

^aFall, crush injury, motor vehicle collision with rollover/ ejection, unenclosed vehicle crash, automobile versus pedestrian



Fig. 11.2 Victim of a motor vehicle crash who met criteria for cervical spine imaging with CT scan. A potentially unstable C6–7 facet and pars interarticularis fracture is apparent on CT (\mathbf{a}) but was missed on contemporaneous radiography (\mathbf{b}). CT has higher sensitivity for fracture than radiography (Reprinted with kind permission of

Springer Science + Business Media from Blackmore CC, Avey GD. Imaging of the spine in victims of trauma. In: Medina LS, Blackmore CC, editors. Evidence-based imaging: optimizing imaging in patient care. New York: Springer Science; 2006)



Fig. 11.3 Victim of a motor vehicle crash who met criteria for initial cervical spine imaging with CT scan. A fracture of the right skull base (foramen magnum) (**a**) and dislocation/dissociation at the atlanto-occipital joint (**b**) are apparent on CT but were not visible on contemporaneous radiography (Reprinted with kind permission of

Springer Science + Business Media from Blackmore CC. Imaging of the spine for traumatic and nontraumatic etiologies. In: Medina LS, Applegate KE, Blackmore CC, editors. Evidence-based imaging in pediatrics: optimizing imaging in pediatric patient care. New York: Springer Science; 2010)

Recommended Imaging Protocols

Cervical Spine

CT protocol: Multi-detector CT with axial image reconstruction at 2.5 mm or less, in both bone

and soft tissue algorithms, and with sagittal and coronal reformations in bone algorithm at 2 mm collimation.

Radiography protocol: AP, open mouth, lateral, and swimmers. Note that all images must be adequate for evaluation, and the entire region from skull base to T1 must be visible in both frontal and lateral projections. If adequate films cannot be obtained after repeat imaging, then CT should be performed.

Thoracic and Lumbar Spine

CT protocol: Axial images in bone algorithm through the area of concern, with 2.5 mm collimation. Must include sagittal reformations, and preferable coronal, in bone algorithm, at 2 mm collimation.

Radiography protocol: AP and lateral views covering the entire area of interest.

Future Research

- Studies in both cervical spine and thoracolumbar spine imaging indicate that CT is more sensitive than traditional radiography in detecting fractures. However, further clinical studies addressing the relevance of these fractures are needed.
- The applicability of cervical spine injury clinical prediction rules in pediatric patients is unknown. In addition, the sensitivity, specificity, and cost-effectiveness of the various imaging exams in the pediatric population are not well established.
- Clinical prediction rules for imaging of the thoracolumbar spine have been developed, but further research is necessary to validate such approaches. The effect of implementing these rules on cost, cost-effectiveness, and radiation exposure has not been determined.
- Appropriate imaging to detect unstable ligamentous injury, particularly in clinically unexaminable subjects, remains unresolved.

Acknowledgment Dr. Blackmore wishes to acknowledge the chapters below and his coauthors on these chapters, Dr. J. B. Smith (1) and Dr. G. D. Avey (2). These chapters below were drawn upon for this current chapter in the process of presenting thoroughly updated and significantly revised coverage of this subject for emergency imaging. (1) Blackmore CC, Smith JB. Spine Trauma: Evidence-Based Neuroimaging. In Medina LS, et al., eds: Evidence-Based Neuroimaging Diagnosis and Treatment: Improving the Quality of Neuroimaging in Patient Care. NY: Springer Science; 2013. (2) Blackmore CC, Avey GD. Imaging of the Spine in Victims of Trauma. In Medina LS, et al., eds: Evidence-Based Imaging: Improving the Quality of Imaging in Patient Care. NY: Springer Science; 2011.

References

- 1. National Spinal Cord Injury Statistical Center. Spinal cord injury facts and figures at a glance. 2011.
- 2. Hoffman JR, Mower WR, Wolfson AB, et al. N Engl J Med. 2000;343(2):94–9.
- Pickett GE, Campos-Benetez M, Keller JL, et al. Spine. 2006;31:799–805.
- 4. Hoffman JR, Schriger DL, Mower W, et al. Ann Emerg Med. 1992;21(12):1454–60.
- 5. Fredø H, Rizvi SAM, Lied B, et al. Scan J Trauma Resus Emerg Med. 2012;20:1–7.
- 6. Sekhon LH, Fehlings MG. Spine. 2001;26:S2–S12.
- 7. Milby AH, Halpern CH, Guo W, et al. Neurosurg Focus. 2008;25(5):E10.
- Goldberg W, Mueller C, Panacek E, et al. Ann Emerg Med. 2001;38(1):17–21.
- 9. Lomoschitz F, Blackmore C, Mirza S, et al. AJR. 2002;178:573–7.
- Berkowitz M, O'Leary PK, Kruse DL, et al. Spinal cord injury: an analysis of medical and societal costs. New York: Demos Publications; 1998.
- 11. Stiell I, Wells G, Vandemheen K, et al. JAMA. 2001;286:1841–8.
- 12. Duane TM, Dechert T, Wolfe LG, et al. J Trauma. 2007;62(6):1405–8; discussion 8–10.
- 13. Duane TM, Mayglothling J, Wilson SP, et al. J Trauma. 2011;70:829–31.
- 14. Duane TM, Young A, Mayglothling J, et al. J Trauma Acute Care Surg. 2013;74:1098–101.
- 15. Stiell IG, Clement CM, Grimshaw J, et al. BMJ. 2009;339:b4146.
- Stiell IG, Clement CM, McKnight RD, et al. N Engl J Med. 2003;349(26):2510–8.
- Dickinson G, Stiell IG, Schull M, et al. Ann Emerg Med. 2004;43:507–14.
- Acheson MB, Livingston RR, Richardson ML, et al. AJR. 1987;148(6):1179–85.
- 19. Woodring JH, Lee C. J Trauma. 1993;34(1):32-9.
- 20. Blackmore CC, Ramsey SD, Mann FA, et al. Radiology. 1999;212(1):117–25.
- 21. Griffen MM, Frykberg ER, Kerwin AJ, et al. J Trauma. 2003;55(2):222–6; discussion 6–7.
- Hunter BR, Keim SM, Seupaul RA, et al. J Emerg Med. 2014;46:257–63.
- 23. Bailitz J, Starr F, Beecroft M, et al. J Trauma. 2009;66(6):1605–9.
- 24. Blackmore CC, Emerson SS, Mann FA, et al. Radiology. 1999;211:759–65.
- Blackmore CC, Zelman WN, Glick ND. Radiology. 2001;220:581–7.

- 26. Nunez DB, Ahmad AA, Coin CG, et al. Emerg Radiol. 1994;1(6):273–8.
- 27. Antevil JL, Sise MJ, Sack DI, et al. J Trauma. 2006;61:382–7.
- 28. Daffner RH. AJR Am J Roentgenol. 2001;177(3):677-9.
- Grogan EL, Morris JA, Dittus RS, et al. J Am Coll Surg. 2005;200:160–5.
- 30. ACR. ACR Appropriateness Criteria. 2008. Available from: http://www.acr.org/ SecondaryMainMenuCategories/quality_safety/app_ criteria/pdf/ExpertPanelonMusculoskeletalImaging/ SuspectedCervicalSpineTraumaDoc22.aspx
- 31. Como JJ, Diaz JJ, Dunham CM, et al. J Trauma. 2009;67:651–9.
- Gonzalez-Beicos A, Nunez DB Jr. Semin Ultrasound CT MR. 2009;30(3):159–67.
- 33. Rybicki F, Nawfel RD, Judy PF. AJR. 2002;179:933-7.
- 34. Brenner DJ, Hall EJ. N Engl J Med. 2007;357:2277-84.
- Richards PJ, Summerfield R, George J, et al. Injury. 2008;39:347–56.
- Inaba K, Kirkpatrick AW, Finkelstein J, et al. Injury. 2001;32(3):201–7.
- Hanson JA, Blackmore CC, Mann FA, et al. AJR. 2000;174:713–8.
- Hennessy D, Widder S, Zygun D, et al. J Trauma. 2010;68:576–82.
- Hogan GJ, Mirvis SE, Kathirkamanathan S, et al. Radiology. 2005;237:106–13.
- 40. Harris TJ, Blackmore CC, Mirza SK, et al. Spine. 2008;33:1547–53.
- 41. Brohi K, Healy M, Fotheringham T, et al. J Trauma. 2005;58:897–901.
- Schuster R, Waxman K, Sanchez B, et al. Arch Surg. 2005;140:762–6.
- Como JJ, Leukhardt WH, Anderson JS, et al. J Trauma. 2011;70:345–51.
- 44. Patel MB, Humble SS, Culliname DC, et al. J Trauma Acute Care Surg. 2015;78:430–41.
- 45. Schoenfeld AJ, Bono CM, McGuire KJ, et al. J Trauma. 2010;68:109–14.
- 46. Blackmore CC. Acad Radiol. 2004;11:134–40.
- 47. Morris CGT, McCoy E. Anaesthesia. 2004;59:464-82.
- 48. Morris CGT, McCoy E, Lavery GG. BMJ. 2004;329:495–9.
- 49. Dunham CM, Brocker BP, Collier BD, et al. Clin Care. 2008;12:1–13.
- 50. Bub L, Blackmore C, Mann F, et al. Radiology. 2005;234:143–9.
- 51. Goode TL, Young A, Wilson SP, et al. Am Surg. 2014;80:182–4.
- Kokoska E, Keller M, Rallo M, et al. J Pediatr Surg. 2001;36:100–5.
- 53. Finch G, Barnes M. J Pediatr Orthop. 1998;18: 811-4.
- 54. Pieretti-Vanmarcke R, Velmahos G, Nance ML, et al. J Trauma. 2009;67:543–50.
- 55. Anderson RA, Scaife ER, Fenton SJ, et al. J Neurosurg. 2006;105:361–4.
- Baker C, Kadish H, Schunk JE. Am J Emerg Med. 1999;17(3):230–4.
- Subs C, Cullen M, Klein M, et al. J Pediatr Surg. 2000;35(6):994–7.

- Dwek JR, Chung CB. AJR Am J Roentgenol. 2000;174(6):1617–9.
- Ralston ME, Chung K, Barnes PD, et al. Acad Emerg Med. 2001;8(3):237–45.
- 60. Silva CT, Doria AS, Traubici J, et al. AJR. 2009;194:500–8.
- Adelgais KM, Grossman DC, Langer SG, et al. Acad Emerg Med. 2004;11:228–36.
- 62. Viccellio P, Simon H, Pressman B, et al. Pediatrics. 2001;108:E20.
- National Academy of Science. Health effects of exposure to low levels of ionizing radiation: BEIR VII. Washington, DC: National Academy Press; 2006.
- Hernandez JA, Chupik C, Swischuk LE. Emerg Radiol. 2004;10(4):176–8.
- 65. Keenan HT, Hollingshead MC, Chung CJ, et al. AJR Am J Roentgenol. 2001;177(6):1405–9.
- Patel JC, Tepas JJ 3rd, Mollitt DL, et al. J Pediatr Surg. 2001;36(2):373–6.
- 67. Cirak B, Ziegfeld S, Knight VM, et al. J Pediatr Surg. 2004;39(4):607–12.
- Knox JB, Schneider JE, Cage JM, et al. J Pediatr Orthop. 2014;34:698–702.
- 69. Inaba K, Nosanov L, Menaker J, et al. J Trauma Acute Care Surg. 2015;78:459–67.
- Beirne J, Butler P, Brady F. Int J Oral Maxillofac Surg. 1995;24:26–9.
- 71. Davis RL, Hughes M, Gubler KD, et al. Pediatrics. 1995;95(3):345–9.
- Durham RM, Luchtefeld WB, Wibbenmeyer L, et al. Am J Surg. 1995;170(6):681–4.
- 73. Cooper C, Dunham CM, Rodriguez A. J Trauma. 1995;38(5):692–6.
- Frankel HL, Rozycki GS, Ochsner MG, et al. J Trauma. 1994;37(4):673–6.
- 75. Meldon SW, Moettus LN. J Trauma. 1995;39(6): 1110-4.
- 76. Samuels LE, Kerstein MD. J Trauma. 1993;34(1): 85–9.
- 77. Stanislas MJ, Latham JM, Porter KM, et al. Injury. 1998;29(1):15–8.
- 78. Hsu JM, Joseph T, Ellis AM. Injury. 2003;34(6):426-33.
- Holmes JF, Panacek EA, Miller PQ, et al. J Emerg Med. 2003;24(1):1–7.
- Sava J, Williams MD, Kennedy S, et al. J Trauma. 2006;61:168–71.
- Gestring ML, Gracias VH, Feliciano MA, et al. J Trauma. 2002;53(1):9–14.
- Wintermark M, Mouhsine E, Theumann N, et al. Radiology. 2003;227(3):681–9.
- Hauser CJ, Visvikis G, Hinrichs C, et al. J Trauma 2003;55(2):228–34; discussion 34–5.
- 84. Sheridan R, Peralta R, Rhea J, et al. J Trauma. 2003;55:665–9.
- Rhee PM, Bridgeman A, Acosta JA, et al. J Trauma 2002;53(4):663–7; discussion 7.
- Karul M, Bannas P, Schoennagel BP, et al. Eur J Radiol. 2013;82:1273–7.
- Mancini DJ, Burchard KW, Pekala JS. J Trauma. 2010;69:119–21.



12

Acute Back Pain in Adults and Children: Evidence-Based Emergency Imaging

Page I. Wang and Pia C. Sundgren

Key Points

- Uncomplicated acute low back pain or radiculopathy is frequently benign and self-limited, and imaging does not improve patient outcomes, exposes the patient to unnecessary harms, and increases costs (strong evidence).
- Reformatted computed tomography (CT) of the cervical spine is the first-line modality for suspected cervical spine injuries in adults, supplanting radiography (moderate evidence).
- There is strong evidence that disk extrusions in symptomatic patients are the etiology for their pain (as this finding is infrequently seen in asymptomatic patients) (strong evidence).
- MRI with contrast is the imaging modality of choice in patients with infection or metastatic disease (strong evidence).

P.I. Wang (🖂)

P.C. Sundgren Institute of Clinical Sciences, Radiology, Lund University, Skåne University Hospital, Lund, Sweden e-mail: Pia.sundgren@med.lu.se

Definitions and Pathophysiology

Acute back pain is a common problem which is frequently seen in emergency rooms. The goal of this chapter is to summarize the available data regarding appropriate imaging for common causes of acute back pain in pediatric and adult patients. Acute back pain in adults and children may be due to a myriad of causes, such as trauma, osteopenic fractures, disk herniation, spondylolysis/spondylolisthesis, cancer, and underlying infectious disease. Acute back pain in children may be due to spondylolysis/spondylolisthesis (most common), infection, and cancer, and a definitive diagnosis is not always found [1].

Epidemiology

Back pain is extremely common, and the majority of adults (reported to be as high as 84%) will experience back pain in their lifetime [2]. In fact, about one fourth of Americans reported back pain in the past 3 months [3]. In children, the prevalence of back pain has been reported to be around 18–36% [4–8].

Alta Vista Radiology, Paradise Valley, AZ, USA e-mail: crossette@gmail.com

[©] Springer International Publishing AG, part of Springer Nature 2018 A. Kelly et al. (eds.), *Evidence-Based Emergency Imaging*, Evidence-Based Imaging, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-67066-9_12

Overall Cost to Society

The overall cost to society is billions of dollars annually, as measured to be \$90 billion in 1998 [9]. The overall cost to US patients in 2005 is estimated to be \$6085 per year [10]. The indirect costs of disability or loss of work further increases the cost to the individual.

Goals of Imaging

The goal of this chapter is to help radiologists navigate and advise their emergency room colleagues about the most appropriate imaging modality, if any.

Methodology

A PubMed/MEDLINE search was performed for original articles from 1967 to 2015. A combination of search words was used including imaging/ radiology, (acute) back pain, pediatric, spine fracture or injury, cost-effective, spondylolysis, disk herniation, metastatic spine, and spine infection. We excluded case reports, editorials, and articles without an English translation. Some review papers were read to find original references. Those reports were evaluated for our exclusion criteria and were included if deemed relevant to this review. The ACR (American College of Radiology) appropriateness criteria for suspected spine trauma and low back pain were used as part of our analysis [11, 12].

Discussion of Issues

What Is the Role of Imaging in Patients with Acute Back Pain Suspected of Having Fractures?

Summary of Evidence No imaging is necessary in patients who are deemed to be low risk per NEXUS or Canadian C-spine rule criteria (strong evidence). If imaging is required, CT is preferable in patients 14 or older (strong evidence). The ACR

although low-dose limited CT is a promising new

Supporting Evidence

Radiography

Cervical

method.

Two prospective cohort studies, the National Emergency X-Radiography Utilization Study (NEXUS) and the Canadian C-spine prediction rules, have developed clinical criteria for cervical radiography with reported sensitivity of 99.6-100% (confidence interval (CI) of 99-99.6 and 98-100%, respectively) [13, 14]. The NEXUS study enrolled 34,069, and the Canadian C-spine study also had a large cohort of 8924 patients [13, 14]. The NEXUS study found that patients did not need cervical radiographs if they met all five low-risk criteria: no posterior midline cervical spine tenderness, no intoxication, normal level of alertness, no neurologic deficits, and no painful distracting injuries [13]. The Canadian C-spine rules stated that patients did not need cervical radiography if they did not have a high-risk mechanism, they had low-risk factors that would allow for safe range of motion, and they were able to rotate their neck 45° left and right [14].

A prospective study of 8283 patients later compared NEXUS to the Canadian C-spine rules and found that the sensitivity (99.4% vs 90.7%), specificity (45.1% vs 36.8%), and radiographic rates (55.9% vs 66.6%) were better with the Canadian C-spine rules compared to NEXUS [13, 15]. These rules are helpful to use to determine which patients are "low risk" and do not need imaging.

In patients older than 14 years that do need imaging, CT is preferred over radiographs. Studies have found that 15–61% of cervical spine fractures and 36% subluxations and dislocations (23% unstable injuries) can be missed with traditional three-view radiographs (AP, lateral, and odontoid images) [16–18]. A meta-analysis of patients with blunt trauma found that

the sensitivity for radiography was 52% compared to 98% sensitivity for CT [19]. Therefore, CT imaging is the first-line modality in patients with clinical features concerning for fracture and the recommended modality by the Eastern Association for the Surgery or Trauma (EAST) practice management guideline committee (moderate evidence) [20].

Flexion and extension views were considered to be part of the "clearing the C-spine" armamentarium but have been falling out of favor, because studies are finding that if they are "positive," the MRI is negative for ligamentous injury, or they do not change clinical management when the CT scan and neuro exam are negative [21-25]. Falsenegative flexion/extension radiographs are also problematic especially in patients with true instability subluxation. severe and One retrospective study looked at 49 patients who had both flexion/extension radiographs and MRIs. Eight patients had ligamentous injury on MRI which was not seen on the flexion/extension radiographs (0% sensitivity), and the flexion/ extension images were considered incomplete or ambiguous in 20% and 9% of the cases [26] (moderate evidence).

The majority of studies do not recommend performing flexion/extension views in the unconscious, inebriated, or obtunded patients because it is frequently inadequate (up to 96% of the time) and may be dangerous/cause quadriplegia [27–30].

If flexion and extension images are to be performed in patients, the ACR recommends performing the study after a MRI shows normal or equivocal ligamentous pathology with sufficient clinical concern, and waiting until the acute neck pain has resolved so that the study is not limited by insufficient range of motion [11, 31–34].

Thoracolumbar

In patients considered to be low risk for fracture, radiography (AP and lateral) can be the first-line treatment [11]. Otherwise, CT is indicated, as described below.

Computed Tomography

Cervical

In patients with clinical features concerning for cervical spine fracture, CT of the cervical spine is the recommended modality by the Eastern Association for the Surgery or Trauma (EAST) practice management guideline committee [20]. One large prospective trial with 800 patients found that CT has a 98.5% sensitivity for fracture (moderate evidence) [35]. CT is an excellent modality to delineate osseous structures.

Thoracolumbar

If CT of the chest, abdomen, or pelvis is already being performed for clinical reasons, reformatted images should adequately show the thoracolumbar (TL) spine. The data for when to image the TL spine is not as robust as the cervical spine data. Hsu et al. performed a literature review of the available TL spine fracture literature and created guidelines for imaging TL fractures in blunt trauma patients and then retrospectively applied them to 200 patients (100 with fractures and 100 random multi-trauma controls) and found these guidelines to be 100% sensitive and 11.3% specific, with a negative predictive value of 100% [36]. This study suggested that the TL spine should be imaged in patients with back pain/midline tenderness, local signs of thoracolumbar injury, major distracting injury, Glasgow Coma Scale (GCS) <15, abnormal neurological signs, cervical spine fracture, or alcohol/drug intoxication (moderate evidence) [36]. Spinal injury is frequently seen at multiple levels, and 8-27% of patients with cervical fractures also have TL fractures, which is one of the reasons why imaging the TL spine is indicated in patients with C-spine fractures [36–38]. In fact, because it is so common to have noncontiguous spinal fractures, the ACR recommends scanning the TL spine in patients with known cervical fractures [11].

CT is often much faster than MRI and more suitable for patients who are unstable. One study of 1004 patients found that if a CT with coronal and sagittal reformats was negative for acute fracture in patients with a normal motor exam, an MRI may not be needed for cervical spine clearance (95% CI = 97–100%) [39]. In trauma patients, a CT should be performed to rule out osseous abnormalities prior to MRI as one study found that MRI missed 55% of fractures (moderate evidence) [40]. In any trauma setting it is imperative that sagittal reformatted images are processed and reviewed as one retrospective study found that up to 84% of fractures would be missed if sagittal images are not used [41].

Magnetic Resonance Imaging

MRI is helpful in conjunction with CT if a patient has a suspected spinal cord injury, neurologic deficits, ligamentous injury, concern for soft tissue injury, or radicular pain. MRI is less sensitive for fractures, as one retrospective study found that it was 11.5% sensitive to detect posterior element fractures and 36.7% sensitive to detect anterior cervical fractures (compared to the 75 fractures seen on CT) (limited evidence) [42]. Of note, this study is from 1999, and there has been considerably improved MRI resolution since then. One pediatric study found that MRI was 100% sensitive for fractures, but only six fractures were evaluated (insufficient evidence) [43].

MRI is more sensitive for ligamentous injury. The ACR recommends that MRI for ligamentous injury can be performed at any time, as there is no convincing evidence that it needs to be performed within 48 h [11]. However, if it has been 48 h after the trauma and the patient's neurologic status still cannot be assessed, the ACR recommends proceeding to an MRI, even in the CT was negative [11]. One study looked at 31 patients and compared the MRI ligamentous findings to the surgical findings and found that MRI was 93% sensitive for disk pathology, 93% sensitive for posterior longitudinal ligament injury, and 100% sensitive for interspinous soft tissue injury but less sensitive for anterior longitudinal and ligamentum flavum injury (71% and 67%, respectively) [44].

Applicability to Children

Pediatric patients 14 or older should be treated like adults as their spines are ossified. In children younger than 14, there is insufficient data to support radiographs versus CT. Nonetheless, since CT confers ionizing radiation and the majority of pediatric fractures under 14 are in the occiput to C2 areas, radiography (AP, lateral, and odontoid of the cervical spine or AP and lateral of the thoracic spine) is recommended by the ACR as the first line in pediatric patients [11]. CT is indicated in patients with a high suspicion for fracture or abnormality seen on radiographs [45]. Although the ACR recommends radiography, it seems that pediatric cervical CT requests are on the rise, as a recent study looked at 5148 patients in emergency departments and found that pediatric cervical spine CT usage has increased from 3.5% to 16.1% from 2002 to 2011 [46].

One study retrospectively applied the NEXUS criteria to pediatric patients and found it to have 100% sensitivity (CI = 87.8-100%) [47]. However, this study does have limitations with the low end of the confidence interval, low number of patients with cervical spine injury (only 30), and no children under 2 years of age included (insufficient evidence) [47].

Jaffe et al. performed a retrospective radiographic review of 206 pediatric patients with cervical spine radiographs to see if the following parameters could predict cervical fracture: neck pain, neck tenderness, limited neck mobility, history of neck trauma, abnormal reflexes, strength, sensation, and mental status [48]. Using these criteria, 58 out of the 59 cervical spine fracture patients were correctly identified [48]. The one case that was missed was a 2-year-old who fell off monkey bars and had a dens fracture requiring halo traction [48]. Some studies consider children younger than two with cervical spine trauma automatically "high risk" because they cannot communicate effectively; therefore, imaging is indicated [49].

In pediatric patients with cervical neck pain, radiographs are considered the first-line modality, because cervical spine injuries are uncommon in this population, and radiographs confer less radiation compared to cervical spine CT [11]. The thyroid is the most radiosensitive structure that is affected by cervical imaging, and one study found the dose to the thyroid with CT was increased 14-fold compared to radiography (26 mGy vs 1.8 mGy), so it is prudent to employ dose reduction strategies and reduce radiation exposure as much as possible in children [50].

Special Cases

Spondylolysis or spondylolisthesis is the most common cause of pediatric back pain [51]. If clinically suspected, a two-view (AP and lateral), four-view (two additional oblique views), or fiveview (additional spot lumbar) lumbar radiograph series is requested.

There is some debate about whether those additional oblique and spot lateral views are needed as they more than double the gonadal dose [52]. The effective dose for a two-view study is 0.72 mSv and 1.26 mSv for a four-view study [53] As the management of most spondylolysis is conservative, the dose imparted from the oblique views or spot lateral images is not insignificant and should be used judiciously [52, 54].

One study looked at 86 patients and found that if the oblique view was eliminated, four unilateral pars fractures would be missed [52]. Another retrospective review of 782 patients found that the spot lateral and the oblique radiographs were only uniquely diagnostic in 2.4% of the cases (13/15 unilateral spondylolysis, 5/45 bilateral spondylolysis, and 1 congenital fusion of L2 facet to L3) [54]. Similarly, Miller et al. found that after retrospective review of 2846 patients, there is no significant difference in sensitivity comparing the two-view study to the four-view study (moderate evidence) [55]. Although these investigators advocate using two views to lower the radiation dose, Libson et al. retrospectively reviewed 1743 cases and found that without the oblique views, 20% of cases would be missed; however, it is unclear if those cases changed clinical management [56]. One solution to this dilemma would be to start with two views (AP and lateral), and if the patient has ongoing pain, add oblique images.

Most commonly, lumbar radiographs are requested when spondylolysis is suspected. However, new data suggests that low-dose limited field of view CT improves interobserver agreement, with kappa improved from 0.24–0.4 with X-ray to 0.8 with CT [57]. There was no significance difference between the dose of the low-dose CT compared to radiographs (0.12 mSv-1.04 mSv for CT versus 0.1-0.3 mSv (for a single radiographic view) [57]. CT is more sensitive than X-rays to diagnose pars defects and more sensitive/specific than bone scanning (CT sensitivity, 90%; bone scanning sensitivity, 84%) [55, 58]. However, one of the caveats of this method is because the CT is limited and focused on the area of concern (most likely L4-S1 area), and it could miss pathology that is outside of the field of view.

Bone scanning and single-photon emission computed tomography (SPECT) can show early stress reaction before spondylolysis, but can be negative in old fractures (up to 83% of the time), and cannot distinguish fractures from stress reaction [59]. Two studies have found that SPECT imaging is more sensitive than bone scans alone in that with the 101 positive SPECT cases, 64 cases would have been missed with bone scan alone (limited evidence) [60, 61]. However, SPECT cannot often provide a specific diagnosis and will need further clarification with another modality (which is why SPECT is occasionally paired with CT).

More recent data has looked into MRI to evaluate for spondylolisthesis as early reaction can be seen and no radiation is needed (although anesthesia may be needed in pediatric patients). One retrospective study of 103 patients with both radiographs and MRI found that MRI was 78% sensitive for spondylolisthesis, compared to the 98% seen on lateral radiographs, suggesting that the upright standing radiographs might change management as the spondylolisthesis was less well seen on the supine MRIs (limited evidence) [62]. A retrospective review found that MRI for spondylolisthesis has a reported sensitivity of 86%, specificity of 82%, PPV of 18%, and NPV of 99% (limited evidence) [59]. Another retrospective study also found that MRI missed 7/11

(64%) of fractures that were seen on CT or plain film [63]. One report found that ancillary MRI findings, such as increased sagittal diameter and wedging of the posterior aspect of the vertebral body, would improve the detection of spondylolisthesis from 30% to 97% (66 patients); it is unclear if the aforementioned studies used these secondary findings [64].

Cost-Effectiveness Analysis

If a trauma patient is already going to undergo a head CT, then adding a cervical CT has been deemed comparatively effective if that patient has 5% or more likelihood of fracture [65]. One study looked at patients who had radiographs that did not show the C7–T1 level and subsequent CTs which did show that level and found that 11/360 fractures were missed on radiography. The cost-effectiveness of requesting CT to look at the C7–T1 level was \$9192 for each fracture seen, \$16,852 for each potentially unstable fracture, and \$50,557 for each definitely unstable fracture, so CT (in this particular situation) was cost-effective [66].

One study retrospectively reviewed 837 radiographs and found that one third of the images were inadequate and only four flexion/extension images were positive (one falsely positive, two borderline, and none requiring surgery) and concluded that flexion/extension radiographs are not cost-effective because about one third of the images were considered inadequate (moderate evidence) [67].

What Is the Role of Imaging in Patients Suspected of Having a Disk Herniation?

Summary of Evidence Recent studies have found that uncomplicated low back pain/radiculopathy usually resolves within 30 days and imaging is not necessary (strong evidence). The difficulty therein is to determine which patients have uncomplicated back pain and who needs imaging.

Supporting Evidence Multiple studies have found the majority of uncomplicated low back

pain/radiculopathy is self-limited and benign and usually resolves within 3–4 weeks [68–72]. In adult patients without specific indication for imaging, routine imaging may not improve outcomes and may result in more unnecessary tests/ procedures [73–75]. In adult patients with progressive neurologic deficits or "red flags" of low back pain, imaging is indicated.

The ACR appropriateness criteria define "red flag" symptoms as the following: trauma, (including cumulative trauma), unexplained weight loss, age >50 years (especially women and males with osteoporosis or compression fracture), unexplained fever, difficulty urinating or urinary retention, immunosuppression, age >70 years, diabetes mellitus, prior surgery, history of cancer, intravenous drug use, prolonged use of corticosteroids, osteoporosis, focal neurologic deficit(s) with progressive or disabling symptoms, cauda equina syndrome, or back pain duration longer than 6 weeks [12].

In children, other red flags have been cited such as back pain in prepubertal children, pain lasting more than 1 month, disability, history of malignancy or TB exposure, recurrent or worsening pain, early morning stiffness, night pain, scoliosis, fever, radicular pain, weight loss, limp, or altered gait [76].

Why are these "red flag" symptoms important? A meta-analysis including 1804 patients with acute/subacute low back pain and no red flag symptoms found no improvement of pain, quality of life, or function with imaging compared to those who received conservative management [74]. Furthermore, these patients tend to have considerable improvement in their pain and function after 4 weeks regardless of treatment [77]. Studies have found that no cancer diagnoses would be missed if these criteria were used to evaluate 1170 patients (prospective) and 963 patients (retrospective) (moderate evidence) [78, 79].

Radiographs

Radiographs of the spine are the most helpful to look for alignment, sclerosis, osteophytes, disk space narrowing, compression fractures, and neural foraminal narrowing. Interestingly, the degree of degenerative changes does not appear to strongly correlate with the degree of symptoms in chronic back pain sufferers (moderate evidence) [80]. Herniated disks cannot be assessed by radiography and MRI is necessary.

Computed Tomography

Intervertebral disks can be seen with CT with reported sensitivity and specificity similar to MRI (59% sensitivity for CT vs 64% sensitivity for MRI and 86% specificity for both modalities) and receiver operating characteristic area under the curve of 0.83–0.86 (CT) and 0.81–0.84 (MRI) (moderate evidence) [81, 82]. The extraforaminal and foraminal nerve roots can be seen on CT, but they are better seen on MRI [83]. CT is not appropriate if intradural or spinal cord pathology is suspected, and MRI is the preferred modality [12]. According to the ACR appropriateness criteria for low back pain, MRI +/– contrast depending on the clinical situation is the most appropriate strategy in patients who are candidates for imaging [12].

CT myelography has fallen out of favor because MRI often provides more information and does not require a lumbar puncture procedure. In patients who cannot have a MRI or have extensive spinal hardware, CT myelography can be helpful to visualize disk herniations and neural foraminal narrowing.

Magnetic Resonance Imaging

In the acute setting, MRI is the imaging modality of choice in patients with complicated back pain, radiculopathy, severe neurologic compromise, or symptoms suggestive of cauda equina syndrome (bilateral leg weakness, urinary retention, fecal incontinence, and saddle anesthesia). In patients who have had prior back surgery or findings concerning for neoplasm or infection, MRI should be performed with contrast [12].

Unfortunately, there is a high prevalence of abnormal disks in asymptomatic people seen on MRI (20–80%), making it difficult to ascertain whether the finding is related to the patient's current pain [84–86]. One prospective study found that disk extrusions were significantly associated with a history of low back pain (p < 0.01) and no association was seen with disk protrusions or bulge [87]. Disk extrusions (Fig. 12.1a–d) are uncommonly seen in asymptomatic patients (1%) in contrast to protrusions (27%) and bulges (52%) [88].

What Is the Role of Imaging in Patients Suspected to Have Infection?

Summary of Evidence MRI with and without contrast is the modality of choice in patient's suspected of having an infection (moderate evidence).



Fig. 12.1 A 65-year-old male who fell 10 feet from a roof, who presented to the emergency room with neck pain and paresthesia in his hands. Sagittal CT (**a**) demonstrates dislocation C5–C6 with left-sided facet joint dislocation and subluxation of the right facet joint. Sagittal

T2-weighted (**b**), proton density (PD) (**c**), and T1-weighted (**d**) images demonstrate the dislocation between C5 and C6 vertebral bodies, with soft tissue and disk material in the anterior spinal canal, soft tissue injury posteriorly, and paravertebral soft tissue

Supporting Evidence

Radiography

Osseous infections can be occult on radiographs, especially early in the course of disease. The most common early finding is end plate erosion. Manifestations of spine infection can be slow to develop on radiography, and it can take up to 6 weeks to show end plate irregularity. Radiographs have been found to be 82% (sensitive) and 57% (specific) for infection when it is seen (strong evidence) [71]. Typically, radiographs will show end plate irregularity, followed by erosion, decreased disk space, and eventually collapse.

Computed Tomography

There is insufficient data to comment on the accuracy of CT for spinal infection.

Magnetic Resonance Imaging

MRI imaging with contrast is the imaging of choice in patients suspected of having spinal infection as it is the most sensitive and specific modality [12]. Even so, early changes can be difficult to interpret on MRI. One of the earliest findings is bone marrow edema, end plate erosion (best seen on T1W images), increased T2W signal in the disk space, and loss of the internuclear cleft on T2W images [89].

One study retrospectively looked at 44 patients with proven spondylodiscitis and found that paraspinal/epidural inflammation was the most sensitive finding (97.7%), followed by disk enhancement (95.4%) and disk hyperintensity (93.2%) [90]. Erosion of the end plate and effacement of the nuclear cleft had sensitivities of 84.1% and 83.3%, respectively [90].

Sometimes it is hard to distinguish type 1 Modic changes (increased T2 signal in the end plate) from infection on MRI. Patel et al. retrospectively reviewed 73 patients and found that they could distinguish Modic changes from infection using a diffusion-weighted sequence. A well-defined "claw" sign was seen in patients with Modic changes (and 97–100% were infection-free), and an ill-defined restricted diffusion pattern was seen in the patients with infection (moderate evidence) [91]. Although this is a helpful finding, not all centers use spine diffusionweighted imaging. Secondary features of spondylodiscitis as described above can also be helpful to differentiate between the two in addition to clinical findings such as fever, white blood cell count, and c-reactive protein elevation (although these clinical findings are not always positive in patients with proven spondylodiscitis) [92].

Bone Scanning, Gallium, and 18F PET/CT

Bone scans and gallium have been found to be 82–92% sensitive for spondylodiscitis, and 94% sensitive when used in combination, but are limited by lack of anatomic detail [93, 94]. These scans can be helpful when trying to assess therapy response, because the gallium scan will become negative during the healing phase of infection and the technetium scan will remain positive [93].

In patients who cannot have an MRI due to implanted devices, spinal hardware, renal failure, or other factors, 18F PET/CT is a another option to diagnose spondylodiscitis. One retrospective review looked at 20 pediatric/young patients and found that 18F PET/CT was able to accurately diagnose 6 patients with surgically confirmed infection, and the other patients had noninfectious hardware complications or infections in other locations (limited evidence) [95].

One prospective study of 26 patients compared MRI to 18F PET/CT and found that spondylodiscitis can be accurately detected in both MRI (81% accuracy) and 18F PET CT (84% accuracy) (limited evidence) [96]. As bone scanning, labeled leukocyte, and gallium scanning do not have high sensitivity, specificity, or special resolution, 18F PET/CT is a technique which is showing promise to help diagnose spinal infection in patients who have suboptimal MRIs. Furthermore, similar to gallium scanning, 18F PET/CT can be helpful to assess patient treatment response [97].

What Is the Role of Imaging in Patients Suspected of Having Metastatic Disease?

Summary of Evidence MRI and radionuclide studies are the studies of choice for identifying osseous metastasis as both CT and radiographs are less sensitive (strong evidence).

Radiography

Radiography is not a particularly sensitive modality to detect osseous metastases, as 50–75% of the bone trabecula must be lost before a lytic lesion is seen (limited evidence) [98].

Computed Tomography

There is limited evidence regarding the accuracy of CT for osseous metastasis; nonetheless, studies have found that both MRI and PET/CT are more sensitive methods for evaluating metastatic burden compared to CT alone [99]. One retrospective study looked at 201 osseous spinal metastases and found that CT identified 133/201 and MRI found 198/201 rendering a sensitivity of 66.2% for CT and 98.5% for MRI (p < 0.0001) and MRI was also found to be more accurate, 98.7% compared to 88.8% with CT [100].

Magnetic Resonance Imaging

MRI is more sensitive and specific than CT for bone metastasis detection, especially when diffusion-weighted sequences are used. One study retrospectively looked at 17 patients who had whole body diffusion-weighted MRIs, bone scans, and a CT bone survey, and they found that MR identified 22% more metastatic lesions compared to bone scans and 119% more than seen on CT (limited evidence) [101, 102]. One study with 52 metastatic lesions found that when they added diffusion to the whole body MRI, sensitivity and positive predictive value (sensitivity, 96%; PPV, 98%) increased compared to whole body MRI without diffusion (sensitivity, 88%; PPV, 95%) and bone scan (sensitivity, 96%; PPV, 94%) (moderate evidence) [103]. Of note, diffusion imaging is not as sensitive as a bone scan for identifying rib, chest, scapula, and skull lesions but does appear to be particularly helpful to identify axial skeleton metastases [101]. One study compared diffusion-weighted whole body imaging with bone scanning and found no significant differences in terms of staging; however, in patients with more than ten osseous lesions, diffusion-weighted MRI found more of them (sensitivity 97% compared to bone scan sensitivity of 48%) (limited evidence) [104].

It is unclear if whole body MRI is superior to bone scans. One meta-analysis of 332 patients was unable to show if one modality was clearly better than the other, as both had good diagnostic performance [105]. But, this study excluded studies that used the diffusion-weighted sequence with MRI, which can improve bone marrow metastasis detection [103]. One retrospective study found that when diffusion-weighted sequences were added to MRI in 67 patients, the sensitivity improved from 73% to 95.5% with the addition of this sequence [106].

Bone Scanning and Photon Emission Tomography

PET/CT is more sensitive and accurate at diagnosing osteolytic metastasis compared to bone scanning (92% vs 73%) [107–109]. In patients with osteoblastic metastases, bone scanning is preferred over PET/CT [108].

PET/MR is an emerging modality which has shown some oncologic promise. One study looked at 109 patients with 25 metastases who had same day PET/CTs and PET/MRs and found that the PET/MRI found 12% (or 3) more osseous metastases than PET/CT (limited evidence) [110].

Take Home Table

Table 12.1 reviews the sensitivity and specificity of imaging modalities for acute pain conditions.

Imaging Case Studies

Case 1

In Fig. 12.1a–d, a 65-year-old male who fell 10 feet from a roof presents to the ER with neck pain and paresthesia in his hands.

	Modality	Study	Sensitivity	Specificity	Limitations/ROC
Fractures	Radiograph	[19, 111]	52-73%	100%	AUC 0.86
	СТ	[19, 111]	98–100%	97%	AUC 0.98
	MRI	[42, 43]	11.5*-100%^	97%*^	*Posterior element fracture paper from 1999 ^Pediatric cervical spine
Spondylolisthesis	Radiograph	[53, 55, 62]	53–98%	94–96%	
	СТ	[55]	90%		
	MRI	[59, 62]	78-86%	82%	
	Bone scan/ SPECT	[55, 59]	17% (chronic)–84%		
Disk Herniation	СТ	[81]	59%	86%	AUC 0.83-0.86
	MRI	[81]	64%	86%	AUC 0.81-0.84
nfection	Radiograph	[112]	82%	57%	
	MRI	[112, 113]	82–100%	16.7–92%	AUC 0.61-0.94
	Bone scanning	[112]	90% (combined with gallium and without)	100% (combined with gallium); 78% alone	
	Gallium	[112]	90% (combined with gallium)	100% (combined with bone scan)	
	FDG-PET	[112, 113]	90–93%	50-82%	AUR 0.75-0.86
Metastatic disease	Radiograph	[114]	73%		
	MRI	[101]	100%	100%	Numbers for MRI with whole body diffusion
	Bone scanning	[107, 114, 115]	67–76%	85–97%	
	FDG-PET	[15, 107]	60–95%	98–100%	

Table 12.1 Sensitivity and specificity of imaging modalities for acute back pain conditions

AUC area under the curve, CT computed tomography, FDG-PET fluorodeoxyglucose positron emission tomography, MRI magnetic resonance imaging, SPECT single-photon emission computed tomography

Case 2

Case 3

In Fig. 12.2a–c, we encounter a 47-year-old male with a 2-day history of increased pain and weakness in his right leg and decreased sensibility of the lateral parts of the calf and over his right foot. In Fig. 12.3a–e, a 45-year-old male 3 months post surgery for disk herniation presents with acute low back pain.



Fig. 12.2 A 47-year-old male with a 2-day history of increased pain and weakness in the right leg and decreased sensibility of the lateral parts of the calf and over the right

foot. Axial T2 (**a**), sagittal T1 (**b**), and sagittal T2 images (**c**) show a disk protrusion (*white arrows*) at the L4–L5 intervertebral disk level

Case 4

In Fig. 12.4a–c, we encounter a 60-year-old female with a history of breast cancer who presents with acute back pain.

Suggested Imaging Protocols

- Cervical spine fracture: CT is the first-line modality (above foramen magnum to T2, 0.6 mm collimation; axial, 2 mm collimation; and sagittal/coronal reformations, 1.5 mm slice thickness). There is not enough data in the pediatric literature to suggest a first-line modality, but typically radiographs are done first [116, 117].
- Thoracolumbar spine fracture: CT is the preferred method for trauma patients per ACR appropriateness criteria (0.6 mm collimation; axial, 3 mm sections; and sagittal/coronal reformations, 2 mm slice thickness) [117].
- University of Michigan lumbar spine protocol:

- Sagittal T1W FLAIR: TR 1850–3000/TE
 24, 288 × 224 matrix, 30 cm FOV, 4-mm slice thickness, 1-mm skip
- Sagittal T2W fat-saturated: TR 3000–5000/ TE 110, 384 × 256 matrix, 30 cm FOV, 4-mm slice thickness, 1-mm skip
- Axial T1W: TR 1850–3000/TE 24, 256 × 224 matrix, 20 cm FOV, 5-mm slice thickness, 2.5-mm skip
- Axial T2W: 3000–5000 TR/102 TE, 256 × 224 matrix, 20 cm FOV, 4-mm slice thickness, 2-mm skip

Future Research

- Should children under the age of 14 have cervical spine radiographs or CTs?
- What is the best imaging modality for spondylolisthesis?
- Should diffusion be a standard sequence on spinal MRIs for infection and metastasis?
- Does PET/CT outperform MRI for spinal metastasis?



Fig. 12.3 A 45-year-old male 3 months post surgery for disk herniation, who presents with acute low back pain. Sagittal short tau inversion recovery (STIR) (**a**) and T2-weighted (**b**) images demonstrate increased soft tissue with hyperintense signal in the anterior aspect of the spinal canal at the level of L4–L5 intervertebral disk space

and in adjacent vertebral bodies. Sagittal T1-weighted image before (c) and sagittal and axial T1-weighted images following intravenous gadolinium injection (d and e) demonstrate pathological contrast enhancement of the soft tissue in the anterior aspect of the spinal canal extending laterally to the right

Summary

- No imaging: low-risk adult patients with cervical spine injury (according to the NEXUS or Canadian cervical rules) or patients who do not have any "red flag" symptoms.
- Radiographs preferred: for spondylolisthesis as a first-line option.
- CT preferred: cervical spine CT is recommended for patients who are considered high risk for cervical spine fracture.

Fig. 12.4 A 60-yearold female with a history of breast cancer who presents with acute back pain. Sagittal T2-weighted preintravenous (a), T1-weighted preintravenous (b), and T1-weighted images post-intravenous (c) gadolinium administration demonstrate multiple metastases in the vertebral bodies. Note the metastases are less conspicuous on the post-contrast-enhanced T1-weighted sequence



- MRI preferred: over flexion/extension radiographs for ligamentous injury, herniated disks, spine infection (with contrast), and metastatic disease (with contrast).
- NM preferred: metastatic disease, patients with suspected infection who cannot have an MRI.

References

- Bhatia NN, Chow G, Timon SJ, et al. J Pediatr Orthop. 2008;28(2):230–3.
- Airaksinen O, Brox JI, Cedraschi C, et al. Eur Spine J. 2006;15(Suppl 2):S192–300.
- 3. Deyo RA, Mirza SK, Martin BI. Spine. 2006;31(23):2724–7.
- 4. Watson KD, Papageorgiou AC, Jones GT, et al. Pain. 2002;97(1–2):87–92.
- 5. Olsen TL, Anderson RL, Dearwater SR, et al. Am J Public Health. 1992;82(4):606–8.
- Balague F, Dutoit G. Waldburger M. Scand J Rehabil Med. 1988;20(4):175–9.
- 7. Salminen JJ, Pentti J, Terho P. Acta Paediatr. 1992;81(12):1035–9.
- 8. Taimela S, Kujala UM, Salminen JJ, et al. Spine. 1997;22(10):1132–6.

- 9. Luo X, Pietrobon R, Sun SX, et al. Spine. 2004;29(1):79–86.
- Martin BI, Deyo RA, Mirza SK, et al. JAMA. 2008;299(6):656–64.
- 11. Daffner RH, Hackney DB. JACR. 2007;4(11): 762–75.
- 12. Davis PC, Wippold FJ 2nd, Brunberg JA, et al. J Am Coll Radiol. 2009;6(6):401–7.
- Hoffman JR, Mower WR, Wolfson AB, et al. N Engl J Med. 2000;343(2):94–9.
- 14. Canadian CTH, Group CSS. CJEM. 2002;4(3): 185–93.
- Stiell IG, Wells GA, Vandemheen KL, et al. JAMA. 2001;286(15):1841–8.
- Bub LD, Blackmore CC, Mann FA, et al. Radiology. 2005;234(1):143–9.
- 17. Woodring JH, Lee C. J Trauma. 1993;34(1):32-9.
- Acheson MB, Livingston RR, Richardson ML, et al. AJR Am J Roentgenol. 1987;148(6):1179–85.
- Holmes JF, Akkinepalli R. J Trauma. 2005;58(5):902–5.
- 20. Como JJ, Diaz JJ, Dunham CM, et al. J Trauma. 2009;67(3):651–9.
- Goodnight TJ, Helmer SD, Dort JM, et al. Am Surg. 2008;74(9):855–7.
- 22. Khan SN, Erickson G, Sena MJ, et al. J Orthop Trauma. 2011;25(1):51–6.
- 23. Tran B, Saxe JM, Ekeh AP. J Surg Res. 2013;184(1):411–3.

- 24. Brady WJ, Moghtader J, Cutcher D, et al. Am J Emerg Med. 1999;17(6):504–8.
- Pollack CV Jr, Hendey GW, Martin DR, et al. Ann Emerg Med. 2001;38(1):8–11.
- 26. Duane TM, Cross J, Scarcella N, et al. Am Surg. 2010;76(6):595–8.
- 27. Bolinger B, Shartz M, Marion D. J Trauma. 2004;56(1):132–6.
- Freedman I, van Gelderen D, Cooper DJ, et al. J Trauma. 2005;58(6):1183–8.
- 29. Padayachee L, Cooper DJ, Irons S, et al. J Trauma. 2006;60(2):341–5.
- Davis JW, Kaups KL, Cunningham MA, et al. J Trauma. 2001;50(6):1044–7.
- Nasir S, Hussain M, Mahmud R. Chin J Traumatol. 2012;15(3):166–9.
- 32. Chiu WC, Haan JM, Cushing BM, et al. J Trauma. 2001;50(3):457–63; discussion 64.
- 33. Knopp R, Parker J, Tashjian J, et al. Ann Emerg Med. 2001;38(1):31–5.
- 34. Insko EK, Gracias VH, Gupta R, et al. J Trauma. 2002;53(3):426–9.
- Nuñez DB Jr, Ahmad AA, Coin CG, LeBlang S, et al. Emerg Rad. 1994;1(6):273–8.
- 36. Hsu JM, Joseph T, Ellis AM. Injury. 2003;34(6):426–33.
- 37. Reid DC, Henderson R, Saboe L, et al. J Trauma. 1987;27(9):980–6.
- Meldon SW, Moettus LN. J Trauma. 1995;39(6):1110–4.
- Chew BG, Swartz C, Quigley MR, et al. J Neurosurg Spine. 2013;19(5):576–81.
- 40. Holmes JF, Mirvis SE, Panacek EA, et al. J Trauma. 2002;53(3):524–9; discussion 30.
- 41. Carberry GA, Pooler BD, Binkley N, et al. Radiology. 2013;268(1):120–6.
- 42. Klein GR, Vaccaro AR, Albert TJ, et al. Spine. 1999;24(8):771–4.
- Henry M, Riesenburger RI, Kryzanski J, et al. Child's Nerv Syst. 2013;29(8):1333–8.
- Goradia D, Linnau KF, Cohen WA, et al. AJNR Am J Neuroradiol. 2007;28(2):209–15.
- Kokoska ER, Keller MS, Rallo MC, et al. J Pediatr Surg. 2001;36(1):100–5.
- Adelgais KM, Browne L, Holsti M, et al. J Pediatr Surg. 2014;49(2):333–7.
- 47. Viccellio P, Simon H, Pressman BD, et al. Pediatrics. 2001;108(2):E20.
- Jaffe DM, Binns H, Radkowski MA, et al. Ann Emerg Med. 1987;16(3):270–6.
- Laham JL, Cotcamp DH, Gibbons PA, et al. Pediatr Neurosurg. 1994;21(4):221–6; discussion 6.
- Rybicki F, Nawfel RD, Judy PF, et al. AJR Am J Roentgenol. 2002;179(4):933–7.
- van Tulder MW, Assendelft WJ, Koes BW, et al. Spine. 1997;22(4):427–34.
- Roberts FF, Kishore PR, Cunningham ME. AJR Am J Roentgenol. 1978;131(2):297–8.

- Beck NA, Miller R, Baldwin K, et al. J Bone Joint Surg Am. 2013;95(10):e65.
- Scavone JG, Latshaw RF, Weidner WA. AJR Am J Roentgenol. 1981;136(4):715–7.
- Miller R, Beck NA, Sampson NR, et al. J Pediatr Orthop. 2013;33(3):282–8.
- Libson E, Bloom RA, Dinari G, et al. Radiology. 1984;151(1):89–90.
- 57. Fadell MF, Gralla J, Bercha I, et al. Pediatr Radiol. 2015;45(7):1026–30.
- Congeni J, McCulloch J, Swanson K, et al. Am J Sports Med. 1997;25(2):248–53.
- Pennell RG, Maurer AH, Bonakdarpour A. AJR Am J Roentgenol. 1985;145(4):763–6.
- Bodner RJ, Heyman S, Drummond DS, et al. Spine. 1988;13(10):1155–60.
- 61. Bellah RD, Summerville DA, Treves ST, et al. 1991;180(2):509–512.
- Kuhns BD, Kouk S, Buchanan C, et al. Spine J. 2015;15(9):1956–62.
- 63. Yamaguchi KT Jr, Skaggs DL, Acevedo DC, et al. J Child Orthop. 2012;6(3):237–40.
- Ulmer JL, Mathews VP, Elster AD, et al. AJR Am J Roentgenol. 1997;169(1):233–9.
- 65. Blackmore CC, Ramsey SD, Mann FA, et al. Radiology. 1999;212(1):117–25.
- Tan E, Schweitzer ME, Vaccaro L, et al. J Spinal Disord. 1999;12(6):472–6.
- 67. Anglen J, Metzler M, Bunn P, et al. J Trauma. 2002;52(1):54–9.
- Ren XS, Selim AJ, Fincke G, et al. J Clin Epidemiol. 1999;52(11):1063–71.
- Jarvik JG, Deyo RA. Ann Intern Med. 2002;137(7):586–97.
- Jarvik JG, Hollingworth W, Martin B, et al. JAMA. 2003;289(21):2810–8.
- Modic MT, Obuchowski NA, Ross JS, et al. Radiology. 2005;237(2):597–604.
- Chou R, Qaseem A, Owens DK, et al. Ann Intern Med. 2011;154(3):181–9.
- Webster BS, Cifuentes M. J Occup Environ Med. 2010;52(9):900–7.
- 74. Chou R, Fu R, Carrino JA, et al. Lancet. 2009;373(9662):463–72.
- Lurie JD, Birkmeyer NJ, Weinstein JN. Spine. 2003;28(6):616–20.
- Rodriguez DP, Poussaint TY. IAJNR Am J Neuroradiol. 2010;31(5):787–802.
- 77. Pengel LH, Herbert RD, Maher CG, et al. BMJ. 2003;327(7410):323.
- Suarez-Almazor ME, Belseck E, Russell AS, et al. JAMA. 1997;277(22):1782–6.
- 79. Deyo RA, Diehl AK. J Gen Intern Med. 1988;3(3):230–8.
- 80. Peterson CK, Bolton JE, Wood AR. Spine. 2000;25(2):218–23.
- Thornbury JR, Fryback DG, Turski PA, et al. Radiology. 1993;186(3):731–8.

- Jackson RP, Cain JE Jr, Jacobs RR, et al. Spine. 1989;14(12):1362–7.
- Wilmink JT. AJNR Am J Neuroradiol. 1989;10(2):233–48.
- Boden SD, Davis DO, Dina TS, et al. J Bone Joint Surg Am. 1990;72(3):403–8.
- Jensen MC, Brant-Zawadzki MN, Obuchowski N, et al. N Engl J Med. 1994;331(2):69–73.
- 86. Boos N, Rieder R, Schade V, et al. Spine. 1995;20(24):2613–25.
- Jarvik JJ, Hollingworth W, Heagerty P, et al. Spine. 2001;26(10):1158–66.
- Brant-Zawadzki MN, Jensen MC, Obuchowski N, et al. Spine. 1995;20(11):1257–63; discussion 64.
- Aguila LA, Piraino DW, Modic MT, et al. Radiology. 1985;155(1):155–8.
- Ledermann HP, Schweitzer ME, Morrison WB, et al. Radiology. 2003;228(2):506–14.
- Patel KB, Poplawski MM, Pawha PS, et al. AJNR Am J Neuroradiol. 2014;35(8):1647–52.
- Citak M, Backhaus M, Kalicke T, et al. Acta Orthop Belg. 2011;77(4):535–8.
- Go JL, Rothman S, Prosper A, et al. Neuroimaging Clin N Am. 2012;22(4):755–72.
- Love C, Patel M, Lonner BS, et al. Clin Nucl Med. 2000;25(12):963–77.
- Bagrosky BM, Hayes KL, Koo PJ, et al. Pediatr Radiol. 2013;43(8):991–1000.
- Fuster D, Tomas X, Mayoral M, et al. Eur J Nucl Med Mol Imaging. 2015;42(2):264–71.
- Nanni C, Boriani L, Salvadori C, et al. Eur J Nucl Med Mol Imaging. 2012;39(10):1538–44.
- Edelstyn GA, Gillespie PJ, Grebbell FS. Clin Radiol. 1967;18(2):158–62.
- 99. Evangelista L, Panunzio A, Polverosi R, et al. Biomed Pharmacother. 2012;66(6):448–53.

- Buhmann Kirchhoff S, Becker C, Duerr HR, et al. Eur J Radiol. 2009;69(3):567–73.
- Del Vescovo R, Frauenfelder G, Giurazza F, et al. Radiol Med. 2014;119(10):758–66.
- 102. Nakanishi K, Kobayashi M, Takahashi S, et al. Magn Reson Med Sci. 2005;4(1):11–7.
- 103. Nakanishi K, Kobayashi M, Nakaguchi K, et al. Magn Reson Med Sci. 2007;6(3):147–55.
- 104. Gutzeit A, Doert A, Froehlich JM, et al. Skelet Radiol. 2010;39(4):333–43.
- 105. Wu Q, Yang R, Zhou F, et al. Surg Oncol. 2013;22(4):261–6.
- 106. Takenaka D, Ohno Y, Matsumoto K, et al. J Magn Reson Imaging. 2009;30(2):298–308.
- 107. Byun BH, Kong CB, Lim I, et al. Skelet Radiol. 2013;42(12):1673–81.
- 108. Abe K, Sasaki M, Kuwabara Y, et al. Ann Nucl Med. 2005;19(7):573–9.
- 109. Ozcan Kara P, Kara T, Kara Gedik G, et al. Rev Esp Med Nucl. 2011;30(2):94–6.
- 110. Catalano OA, Nicolai E, Rosen BR, et al. Br J Cancer. 2015;112(9):1452–60.
- 111. Berry GE, Adams S, Harris MB, et al. J Trauma. 2005;59(6):1410–3; discussion 3.
- 112. Modic MT, Feiglin DH, Piraino DW, et al. Radiology. 1985;157(1):157–66.
- 113. Skanjeti A, Penna D, Douroukas A, et al. Q J Nucl Med. 2012;56(6):569–76.
- 114. Milner TH, Maynard CD, Cowan RJ. Arch Surg. 1971;103(3):371–2.
- 115. Yang Z, Zhang Y, Shi W, et al. Ann Nucl Med. 2014;28(5):411–6.
- Feldman DS, Straight JJ, Badra MI, et al. J Pediatr Orthop. 2006;26(3):353–7.
- 117. Munera F, Rivas LA, Nunez DB Jr, et al. Radiology. 2012;263(3):645–60.



13

Acute Sinusitis in Adults and Children: Evidence-Based Emergency Imaging

Laura B. Eisenmenger and Yoshimi Anzai

Key Points

- The clinical signs and symptoms of acute bacterial sinusitis (ABS) overlap with that of nonspecific upper respiratory tract viral infection (strong evidence).
- Sinus radiographs are moderately sensitive to diagnose ABS compared with sinus puncture and culture (moderate evidence).
- Although CT is frequently performed to assist diagnosis of sinusitis, inadequate data exists on the sensitivity and specificity of sinus CT for diagnosis of ABS (limited evidence).
- Imaging criteria include the presence of frothy air-fluid levels or complete sinus opacification but do not include muco-sal thickening (limited evidence).
- Despite relatively high sensitivity of CT or sinus radiography, imaging is not indicated in the initial diagnostic

L.B. Eisenmenger · Y. Anzai (⊠) Department of Radiology, University of Utah, Salt Lake City, UT, USA e-mail: Laura.eisenmenger86@gmail.com; Yoshimi.anzai@hsc.utah.edu workup for acute uncomplicated sinusitis due to cost and radiation dose (strong evidence).

- Imaging is indicated for patients who fail to respond to medical management, have severe symptoms suspicious for complications related to acute sinusitis, or patients planning to undergo surgery (moderate evidence).
- The diagnosis of chronic sinusitis is based on clinical grounds. No gold standard exists to confirm clinical diagnosis. CT findings for chronic sinusitis often do not correlate with patients' clinical symptoms (limited evidence).
- Children under 6 years of age should not undergo sinus radiographs due to their limited sinus development (moderate evidence).
- Imaging (contrast-enhanced CT or MR) is indicated in immunocompromised patients or patients with neurologic symptoms with acute progression of sinus infection in order to assess potential complications from acute sinusitis (limited evidence, strong consensus).

© Springer International Publishing AG, part of Springer Nature 2018 A. Kelly et al. (eds.), *Evidence-Based Emergency Imaging*, Evidence-Based Imaging, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-67066-9_13

Definition and Pathophysiology

The term "sinusitis" refers to mucosal inflammation of the paranasal sinuses. The paranasal sinuses are assumed to be sterile under normal circumstances; however, the paranasal sinuses are continuous to the nasal mucosa or nasopharynx that is heavily colonized with bacteria. These bacteria are removed from the paranasal sinuses by the mucociliary function. Normal mucous secretions contain antibodies and, together with mucociliary clearance, work to clear bacteria from the paranasal sinuses. Thus, key host defenses against infection include maintaining normal mucociliary flow and an intact local mucosal surface [1, 2].

Sinusitis is classified as acute, subacute, or chronic based on the duration of the illness. Acute sinusitis refers to sinusitis lasting fewer than 4 weeks, subacute sinusitis refers to sinusitis lasting 4–12 weeks, and chronic sinusitis refers to sinusitis lasting more than 12 weeks. Although initial imaging in the setting of acute uncomplicated sinusitis is not recommended, imaging can play a key role in diagnosis and management of medically refractory disease.

The common predisposing events that set the stage for ABS are an acute viral upper respiratory infection resulting in viral rhinosinusitis (predisposing to approximately 80% of bacterial sinus infections) and allergic inflammation (predisposing to 20% of bacterial infection). Once the mucosa of the paranasal sinuses swells due to either viral infection or allergy, it causes sinus ostia obstruction causing impaired mucociliary clearance. Obstruction and abnormal clearance lead to low pressure within the paranasal sinuses, which exaggerates mucosal thickening and edema, further worsening sinus mucociliary clearance. This can then develop into acute bacterial sinus infection. The presence of "normal" sinus flora is uncertain, as sampling of sinuses in healthy volunteers have revealed both multiple organisms, and also no organism [3]. Streptococcus pneumoniae and Haemophilus influenzae are two common organisms causing ABS; however, H. influenzae has become a more prevalent organism since the widespread use of the heptavalent pneumococcal conjugate vaccine (PCV7) in 2004 [4, 5]. Other organisms include *Moraxella catarrhalis*, other *Streptococcus* species, and *Staphylococcus*. In the first 7–10 days, sinusitis is typically viral, with progression to predominantly aerobic species, and then a change to anaerobic species in chronic sinusitis.

Epidemiology

Acute sinusitis is one of the most common diagnoses in primary care setting in the USA affecting 28.5 million individuals diagnosed each year [6]. Twelve percent of Americans claim to have had a previous diagnosis of sinusitis down from the previously reported 14% a decade earlier [6]. Between 1998 and 2007, the average visit rate for children with acute sinusitis remained steady at approximately 11-14 visits per 1000 children despite the introduction of the PCV7 vaccine in 2000 [7]. Women were more likely than men to have sinusitis with reported incidence of 9.1% in men and 15% in women. Asian and Hispanic adults reported lower rates of sinusitis than Caucasian and African-American adults. Sinusitis is more common in the south and least common in the west coast [6]. Acute sinusitis more often affects patients with a history of allergy or asthma. Other patients with high risk of developing acute sinusitis include individuals with defects in immunity (HIV, agammaglobulinemia), delayed or absent mucociliary activity (Kartagener's syndrome, cystic fibrosis), structural defects (cleft palate), and white blood cell functional abnormalities chronic granulomatous disease, granulomatosis with polyangiitis (Wegener's granulomatosis) [8]. Dental infections may cause 5-10% of all cases of maxillary sinusitis, as the roots of the upper back teeth (second bicuspid, first and second molars) abutting upon the floor of the maxillary sinus.

Sinusitis affects all age groups. The prevalence of sinusitis among children is even higher than adults and may be as high as 32% in young children [9–11]. The average child has between six and eight "cold" episodes annually, and it is estimated that 5–10% of all upper respiratory infections are complicated by sinusitis. Children under 6 years of age are the most likely to have ABS [12].

Acute maxillary sinusitis in adults is characterized with purulent nasal discharge, facial tenderness, headache or toothache, and fever. Children, however, may have less specific symptoms, such as a prolonged daytime cough lasting more than 10 days. The development of paranasal sinuses in children also contributes to diagnostic challenges. The maxillary and the ethmoid sinuses are present at birth. The sphenoid sinuses generally start to pneumatize by age 5 years; the frontal sinuses start to develop around aged 7–8 years [12, 13]. Both frontal and sphenoid sinuses continue to develop until late adolescence. Sinus tenderness is not a typical sign observed in children with acute sinusitis.

Diagnosis of chronic sinusitis is even more challenging. No gold standard, i.e., pathological diagnosis, exists for chronic sinusitis. Diagnostic workups and treatment are often driven by patients' symptoms.

Overall Cost to Society

Sinusitis has a significant economic impact on healthcare organizations. In 1992, Americans spent \$200 million on prescription medications and more than \$2 billion for over-the-counter medications to treat sinusitis [14]. There were 11.7 million doctor visits and 1.3 million outpatient visits due to sinusitis in 2009 [15]. Approximately 500,000 sinus surgeries are performed each year. Direct costs of chronic sinusitis were an estimated \$8.6 billion in 2007, likely decreasing from previous years after adjusting for inflation [16]. Approximately 31% of the direct costs were attributed to treatment expenditures for children 12 years or younger [17]. In 2014, Smith reported the systematic review of the annual direct cost of management of adult chronic sinusitis to the US healthcare system, and they concluded the direct cost was estimated to be \$6.9 to \$9.9 billion and indirect cost from lost work or productivity reached to \$13 billion [18]. They concluded that sinusitis needed to be recognized as a serious, debilitating, costly disease that warrants precise diagnosis and effective specific therapy [19]. A study using data from the Agency for Healthcare Research and Quality (AHRQ) 2011 Medical Expenditure Panel Survey estimated that chronic rhinosinusitis represents an annual economic burden of 60–64.5 billion dollars, mainly from ambulatory expenses followed by prescription and inhospital expenses [20]. Clearly, sinusitis imposes a considerable economic burden for the patients and families. Therefore, improved diagnosis and the use of the most effective treatment with the highest tolerability profile will improve outcomes and lower the overall cost of therapy.

One of the cost components related to treatment of sinusitis is the use of antibiotics. It is important to keep in mind that the majority of "sinusitis" is caused by upper respiratory tract viral infection. The symptoms of acute viral sinusitis and allergic rhinitis overlap with those of ABS, leading to overdiagnosis (in as many as 50-60% of cases), and therefore antibiotics are overprescribed in the primary care setting. Clinical studies showed that as many as 60% of patients with colds are prescribed antibiotics [21]. Antibiotics were more likely to be prescribed in younger patients and by primary care providers [18]. Despite the lack of clear evidence supporting antibiotic use in sinusitis, approximately 85.5% of acute sinusitis and 69.3% of chronic sinusitis office visits resulted in an antibiotic prescription [22]. The overprescription of antibiotics potentially contributes to a widespread of antibiotic-resistant infection. Antibiotic-resistant infections are an increasing problem in hospitals in terms of the number of resistant organisms and their prevalence. Consequently, the cost of care is increased, in addition to increasing length of stay, admissions to intensive care unit, and more intensive resource use.

Goals of Imaging

Sinusitis is diagnosed and managed based on clinical grounds, and imaging is not indicated for initial diagnosis of uncomplicated sinusitis.

In patients presenting with symptoms of acute sinusitis, the goal is to differentiate those with ABS who benefit from antibiotics from those with nonspecific virus infection. Imaging is not indicated for the initial diagnostic workup for acute sinusitis due to nonspecific imaging findings, cost, and radiation. Diagnosis and treatment decision, particularly prescribing antibiotics or not, should be made based on clinical examination for uncomplicated sinusitis.

Imaging is indicated for patients who fail to respond to medical management. CT remains the primary imaging study of choice. CT is considered when patients do not respond to medical management as patients may have a structural abnormality or obstructive lesion. Imaging is also indicated in patients who are suspected of having sinusitis related to orbital and intracranial complications, to immunocompromised state, or for pre-operative surgical planning. The goal of imaging in this setting is to exclude (or include) diagnosis of ABS. Imaging is also used to assess for potential causes of poor mechanical drainage of the paranasal sinuses due to a potential obstructive lesion and complications of ABS such as orbital cellulitis or abscess formation (i.e., orbital subperiosteal abscess and anterior cranial fossa abscess).

The goal of sinus CT for chronic sinusitis is to provide objective information to support the clinical diagnosis, to provide detailed anatomy for surgical planning, and to predict which patients would most benefit from endoscopic sinus surgery.

Methodology

The authors performed a MEDLINE search using PubMed (National Library of Medicine, Bethesda, MD) for data relevant to the diagnostic performance and accuracy of both clinical and radiographic examinations of patients with acute sinusitis. The diagnostic performance of clinical examination (history and physical exam) and clinical outcome was based on a systematic literature review performed in MEDLINE from January 1966 to May 2015. The clinical examination search strategy used the following statements: (1) acute rhinosinusitis, (2) ABS, (3) diagnosis, (4) clinical examination, and (5) outcomes. The review of the current diagnostic imaging literature was done with MEDLINE covering from January 1966 to December 2015, with the following key statements and words: (1) rhinosinusitis, (2) sinusitis, (3) radiograph, and (4) CT, as well as combinations of these search strings. We excluded animal studies and non-English articles.

Discussion of Issues

Is There a Role for Imaging in the Initial Diagnosis of Acute Bacterial Sinusitis?

Summary of Evidence Diagnosis of acute sinusitis should be made on clinical criteria (strong evidence). Imaging as an initial diagnostic workup not only substantially increases the cost but also is potentially harmful from radiation exposure.

Although sinus radiographs cost little and are readily available, the ability to evaluate intracranial or intraorbital complications is limited. CT is the preferred imaging modality for diagnostic workups for patients with suspected intracranial or intraorbital complications or recurrent or chronic sinusitis. The American College of Radiology Appropriateness Criteria (ACRAC©) guidelines state that the diagnosis of uncomplicated acute sinusitis should be made on clinical grounds alone and reserve the use of imaging for situations of medically refractory cases or worsening during the course of antibiotic treatment [23, 24] (http:// acsearch.acr.org/) (moderate evidence).

Radiographic imaging studies are not recommended to diagnose acute sinusitis or to confirm clinical diagnosis of acute sinusitis in children (strong evidence) [13, 25].

Supporting Evidence Acute sinusitis is a common clinical condition. Diagnosis of acute sinusitis should be made on clinical criteria in patients who present with uncomplicated upper respiratory symptoms (strong recommendation) [26]. Clinical guidelines and criteria have been developed to distinguish ABS from acute viral rhinosinusitis. For adult maxillary sinusitis, William's criteria are often used, which include (1) maxillary toothache, (2) poor response to decongestants, (3) history of colored nasal discharge, (4) purulent nasal secretion on physical examination, and (5) abnormal transillumination result. On the other hand, Gonzales et al. reported that purulent nasal secretions alone neither predict bacterial infection nor benefit from antibiotic treatment [19]. Transillumination is a useful technique in the hands of experienced personnel, but only negative findings are useful (limited evidence).

Respiratory symptoms related to acute viral sinusitis may not have completely resolved but almost always have peaked in severity and begun to improve by the tenth day. Therefore, persistence of respiratory symptoms without any signs of improvement beyond the tenth day suggests the presence of bacterial infection [26]. If fever is present in uncomplicated viral infection, it is usually at the earlier phase of illness and accompanied by other constitutional symptoms such as headache. Purulent nasal discharge does not appear for several days for uncomplicated viral infection. The concurrent presentation of fever and purulent nasal discharge for at least three to four consecutive days helps diagnose ABS [25]. The most recent guidelines issued in 2015 have summarized the clinical criteria of ABS as (1) persistent symptoms of purulent nasal discharge with nasal obstruction, facial pain/pressure/fullness, or both, without improvement for at least 10 days after the onset of upper respiratory symptoms, or (2) worsening within 10 days after initial improvement (strong recommendation based on moderate evidence) [27].

Physical examination does not contribute to the diagnosis of ABS. Sinus aspiration is the gold standard for the diagnosis of ABS; but it is invasive, painful, and time-consuming that should only be performed by a specialist (otolaryngologist) [28]. Nasal swab and culture from the middle meatus or nasopharynx is also reported, but the correlation with nasal swab with sinus puncture remains weak Endoscopic-guided swab culture is more accurate to sample secretion from a sinus of interest. However, this is usually performed by otolaryngologists in the operating room or office, resulting in higher cost, and thus is not feasible for routine use for management of acute sinusitis [29].

Imaging should not be obtained for patients who meet clinical diagnostic criteria for ABS. When an alternative diagnosis is considered, imaging might be useful. Normal radiographs or CT is powerful objective information that bacterial sinusitis is not the cause of the symptoms [30] (limited evidence). A practical guideline by the Agency for Healthcare Research Quality (AHRQ) indicates that imaging is not warranted when the likelihood of acute sinusitis is either high or low, but imaging is useful when a diagnosis is in doubt (limited evidence).

Sinus CT is indicated for patients with acute sinusitis symptoms in the following three conditions: (1) when complications related to sinusitis are suspected, (2) when symptoms persist without response to medical management, or (3) surgery is considered (strong recommendation based on moderate evidence). Complicated sinusitis is suspected when patients present with ptosis, cranial nerve palsies, and facial and orbital swelling. Contrast-enhanced CT of the sinuses and orbit is recommended when orbital cellulites or periosteal abscess as a complication of sinusitis is suspected [23, 31, 32]. Contrast-enhanced MRI is recommended when intracranial extension, such as epidural empyema or brain abscess, is suspected [24, 33–37] (limited evidence).

Applicability to Children

The revised clinical practice guidelines for ABS in children are (a) persistent symptoms including nasal or postnasal discharge (of any quality) and daytime cough lasting more than 10 days without improvement, (b) worsening nasal discharge, daytime cough, or fever after initial improvement, or (c) severe onset (concurrent fever >39 °C) and purulent nasal discharge for at least three consecutive days in a child who seems ill or toxic [13]. Facial pain is rare and an unreliable symptom in children.

The paranasal sinuses are still under development in younger children. Therefore, lack of aeration of the sinuses may be physiological rather than infection, limiting the accuracy of radiography [33]. In children younger than 6 years of age, clinical history correlates with sinus radiography 88% of the time [38]; therefore, radiography can be safely omitted for children under age 6 (strong consensus based on limited evidence). For children over 6 years of age with persistent symptoms, the need for radiograph as a confirmatory test of acute sinusitis remains controversial but is not supported in the latest guidelines. The culture of middle meatus secretion also remains a questionable value, as the middle meatus in healthy children is commonly colonized with S. pneumoniae, H. influenzae, and M. catarrhalis, major pathogens for acute bacterial sinusitis [39].

What Is the Diagnostic Performance of Sinus Radiography and Sinus CT in Acute Bacterial Sinusitis? What Diagnostic Criteria Should We Use?

Summary of Evidence Although the diagnosis of acute sinusitis should be made on clinical grounds, the accuracy of such clinical diagnosis is not well documented compared with the gold standard of direct sinus puncture. Compared with sinus radiography as the gold standard, clinical diagnosis has moderate accuracy (moderate evidence) [26]. Summary receiver operating characteristics (SROC) curve is used to represent the accuracy of a diagnostic test, where 1 is perfect accuracy and 0.5 is no better than the flip of a coin. The area under the curve (AUC) of clinical diagnosis compared with sinus radiograph is 0.74 [40].

Sinus puncture performed by an otolaryngologist is the gold standard; however, it is rarely performed due to its invasiveness and cost. An inexpensive, simple, and accurate diagnostic test is needed to better differentiate patients who need antibiotics from those with nonspecific viral illness. Compared with sinus puncture as the gold standard, sinus radiography offers moderate ability to diagnose acute sinusitis (SROC area 0.83) (moderate evidence) [41–45]. No single study comparing CT or MR with sinus puncture to evaluate accuracy of CT or MR for acute sinusitis was found (limited evidence). Given CT and MRI's superior spatial and soft tissue resolution to radiography, both are likely more sensitive for detection of acute sinusitis, but specificity is questionable. Lack of definitive diagnostic criteria for sinus disease makes it difficult to interpret studies investigating specificity of sinus CT or MRI.

Supporting Evidence The accuracy of such clinical diagnosis is not well documented. Engels performed a meta-analysis of diagnostic tests for acute sinusitis that showed clinical history, and physical examination had moderate ability to identify patients with positive radiography (SROC area 0.74) [44].

Using sinus opacity or the presence of an air-fluid level as the criterion for sinusitis, sinus radiography had a sensitivity of 0.73 and specificity of 0.80. Compared with sinus puncture and aspiration as the gold standard, sinus radiography offers moderate ability to diagnose acute sinusitis (SROC area 0.83). Another systematic review performed by Varonen published concurrently with Engels's study focused on adult patients suspected of acute maxillary sinusitis. They compared sinus radiography, ultrasound, and clinical examination with sinus puncture as the gold standard and concluded that sinus radiography was a more accurate method for diagnosing acute sinusitis (SROC area of 0.82) than clinical examination. Clinical examination even by experienced physicians was less reliable (area under SROC is 0.75) [45]. Using sinus puncture as the gold standard, Berg reported that clinical examination had a sensitivity of 66% and specificity of 79% in the emergency setting [46]. Even though a sinus radiograph is more accurate than clinical examination for diagnosis of ABS, a sinus radiograph as part of the initial diagnostic workup is not justified due to its costs and radiation exposure.

In Europe, A-mode ultrasound is used to diagnose acute maxillary sinusitis in primary care setting with moderately strong accuracy (SROC area of 0.80) [41, 45, 47]. Savolainen reported among 234 patients suspected of maxillary sinusitis that ultrasound had a sensitivity of 81% and specificity of 72%, as compared with sinus puncture [48]. Ultrasound waves are transmitted to the sinus and then reflected back from the interface of two different media. A sinus cavity filled with secretions results in an echo in the display screen. It is insensitive for mucosal thickening of the sinus [49].

Computed tomography (CT) provides superior assessment of all paranasal sinuses compared with sinus radiographs [50]. However, CT has not been directly compared with sinus puncture for assessment of diagnostic accuracy [44, 45]. Given the invasiveness of sinus puncture and need for otolaryngology referral (additional cost), sinus CT can be used as a proxy for sinus puncture. Sinus CT is considered more sensitive than sinus radiographs for diagnosis of acute sinusitis. A study comparing sinus radiography and CT in 47 consecutive patients showed that sinus radiography had a high specificity but markedly low sensitivity for disease in the ethmoid, frontal, and sphenoid sinuses [51]. The sensitivity of sinus radiograph for maxillary sinus was 80% in this study. In another study that enrolled 134 patients with suspected sinusitis who underwent a single Waters' view of sinus. CT revealed that radiography has markedly low sensitivity for disease outside of the maxillary sinus. The sensitivity and specificity of Waters' view compared with CT for maxillary sinus disease were 68% and 88%, respectively [52], with this study recommending the use of low-dose, high-resolution CT of the paranasal sinuses (moderate evidence). The problem is a lack of specificity data for sinus CT compared with sinus puncture. CT may overdiagnose sinusitis [53].

Another reason that accuracy of sinus CT remains uncertain and controversial is lack of definitive diagnostic criteria. Diagnostic criteria of sinus radiography for acute sinusitis are complete opacification or sinus air-fluid level. Diagnostic criteria for acute sinusitis on sinus CT are not well defined but usually include mucosal thickening greater than 4 mm, any degree of sinus opacification, and any type of fluid level (Fig. 13.1a–d). Mild mucoperiosteal thickening can be found on head CT in up to 40% of individuals without any sinusitis-related symptoms [54]. Gwaltney reported CT scan of 31 patients with self-diagnosed common cold. They found that 87% of 31 patients had occlusion (or mucosal thickening) of ethmoid infundibulum, and 65% of patients had mucosal abnormality in maxillary sinuses including air-fluid levels [55]. It is of paramount importance to define what CT findings constitute ABS. The only reportedly specific CT finding to indicate acute sinusitis is a frothy, bubbly (frothy) air-fluid level, which indicates purulent secretion within the sinuses [33]. Waterish smooth air-fluid level may be nasal secretion without bacterial infection or clear secretion related to allergic rhinitis [56]. Complete opacification of a sinus with bone thickening may indicate chronically obstructed sinus rather than acute sinusitis [57].

Applicability to Children

Imaging study is not indicated for children with uncomplicated sinusitis (strong recommendation) [13]. This is due to high frequency of nonspecific findings seen in patients with viral sinusitis as well as bacterial sinusitis. Normal sinus radiography or CT ensures that symptoms are not due to sinusitis, abnormal imaging findings cannot confirm its diagnosis or differentiate bacterial from viral sinusitis (moderate evidence) [13].

Due to underdevelopment of the paranasal sinuses in younger children, lack of aeration of the sinuses may be physiological rather than infection, limiting the accuracy of radiography [33]. In children, clinical history correlates with sinus radiography 88% of the time [38]; therefore, radiography can be safely omitted for children (strong consensus based on limited evidence). Imaging study should be reserved for children with suspected complications of sinusitis.



Fig. 13.1 Various imaging findings and suggested diagnoses. (a) Air-fluid level in the right maxillary sinus on coronal CT: findings highly suspicious for acute bacterial sinusitis. (b) Near-complete opacification of the right maxillary sinus on coronal CT in a patient suspected of acute sinusitis. (c) Diffuse mucosal swelling and opacification of bilateral maxillary and ethmoid sinuses with thickening of bone walls on coronal CT in a patient with sinonasal polyposis. (d) Nonspecific mucosal swelling of

When Are Imaging Studies Indicated for the Diagnosis and the Management of Patients with Acute Sinusitis?

Summary of Evidence Sinus CT is indicated for patients with acute sinusitis symptoms (1) when complications related to sinusitis are suspected, (2) when symptoms persist without response to

the maxillary sinus bilaterally on coronal CT. This could be viral infection, allergy, or common cold. (All: Reprinted with kind permission of Springer Science + Business Media from Anzai Y, Paladin A. Diagnosis and management of acute and chronic sinusitis in children. In Medina LS, Applegate KE, Blackmore CC, editors. Evidencebased imaging in pediatrics: optimizing imaging in pediatric patient care. New York: Springer; 2010.)

medical management, or (3) surgery is considered (strong recommendation based on moderate evidence). Ptosis, cranial nerve palsies, and facial and orbital swelling suggested complicated sinusitis. Contrast-enhanced CT of the sinuses and orbit is recommended when orbital cellulitis or periosteal abscess is suspected (strong recommendation based on moderate evidence) [23, 24, 31, 32]. Contrast-enhanced MRI is occasionally recommended when intracranial extension (epidural empyema, subdural empyema, venous sinus thrombosis, or intracranial abscess) is suspected [33–37] (limited evidence).

Sinusitis is a self-limiting disease with complete cure in most cases. However, serious complications still do occur in a small percentage (3.7-11%) of these patients with acute sinusitis [58]. When patients with sinusitis symptoms present with orbital swelling, ptosis, visual changes, cranial nerve palsies, and mental status changes, contrast-enhanced CT and/or MR is recommended to diagnose orbital cellulitis/ abscess, epidural or subdural empyema, cavernous sinus thrombosis, and intracranial extension of infection (limited evidence) [37]. When patients do not respond to medical management, the patients may have mechanical obstruction that prevents restoration of mucociliary clearance, such as a polyp or tumor of the nasal cavity and sinuses. Sinus CT is a valuable imaging study for evaluating the pattern of sinus obstruction and assessing extrasinus soft tissue or bone destruction, in particularly, immunocompromised patients (limited evidence) where invasive fungal sinusitis is suspected [24] where invasive fungal sinusitis is suspected.

When surgery is considered for patients with recurrent where invasive fungal sinusitis is suspected or medically refractory disease, detailed sinus CT is indicated to define the bone anatomy including the osteomeatal complex, dangerous anatomical variations that impose complication risk during endoscopic sinus surgery, as well as correlate with patients' clinical symptoms (limited evidence) [26, 59–61].

Supporting Evidence Sinusitis is a common, selflimited disease with complete resolution with appropriate antibiotic therapy in most cases. Patients with complicated acute sinusitis may have symptoms including high fever, pressure over the face, intense headache above or behind the eye, or periorbital swelling. Complicated acute sinusitis results from a delay in initiating treatment, antibiotic-resistant infection, and incomplete treatment.

The true incidence of sinusitis-related complications remains indeterminate as peer-reviewed publications are primarily case series or case reports. These include intraorbital complications such as orbital cellulitis, subperiosteal abscess, cavernous sinus thrombosis, epidural empyema, meningitis, cerebritis, and brain abscess (Figs. 13.2a, b, 13.3, 13.4a-c). A retrospective review from a single institution revealed that 5.3% of ear, nose, and throat (ENT) emergencies were sinusitis complications. Among them, orbital complications were the most common (62%) followed by acute subdural empyema (23%) and meningitis (15%) [62]. Among the transplant patients, patients with graft-versus-host disease (GVHD) were 4.3 times more likely than patients without GVHD to develop sinusitis posttransplant [63]. Therefore, contrast-enhanced CT or MR is indicated when patients with sinusitis symptoms present with orbital swelling, proptosis, visual changes, and cranial nerve palsies [36, 64, 65]. Clary investigated the accuracy of sinus CT for orbital abscess as compared with surgical exploration in 19 patients and reported that CT had a sensitivity of 93% and specificity of 67% [66].

With the advent of antibiotics, the incidence of orbital cellulitis has decreased. Approximately 3% of sinusitis progresses to orbital cellulitis [50]. This can be divided into pre- and postseptal cellulitis. The septum is defined as the medial orbital periosteal reflection attaching to the medial eyelid at the tarsal plate. The majority of orbital cellulitis is due to either direct spread from ethmoid sinusitis through porous lamina papyracea or through the valveless anterior and posterior ethmoid veins [50]. The periosteum of the medial orbital wall is loosely attached to the lamina papyracea; as such it often forms subperiosteal abscess or phlegmon. Clinically, these patients may present with deviation of the globe or proptosis.

Cavernous sinus thrombosis results from infection of the midface, orbit, and sinonasal cavity. This may lead to periorbital edema, cranial nerve paralysis, and in some cases blindness due to venous congestion of retinal vein. In the setting of orbital cellulitis, the presence of cranial nerve paralysis involving cranial nerves III, IV, V, and/or VI raises the suspicion of cavernous sinus thrombosis or thrombophlebitis. Contrastenhanced CT or MR shows an engorged superior ophthalmic vein. Enhancing cavernous carotid



Fig. 13.2 (a) Axial contrast-enhanced CT in a patient with fungal infection involving ethmoid sinuses complicated with left cavernous sinus thrombosis. (b) Coronal CT image of the same patient shows extension of infection to the medial left orbit associated with focal bone erosion. (All: Reprinted with kind permission of Springer

Science + Business Media from Anzai Y, Paladin A. Diagnosis and management of acute and chronic sinusitis in children. In Medina LS, Applegate KE, Blackmore CC, editors. Evidence-based imaging in pediatrics: optimizing imaging in pediatric patient care. New York: Springer; 2010.)



Fig. 13.3 (a) Axial CT of a patient with allergic fungal infection involving the bilateral ethmoid sinuses with medial orbital extension. Notice the content of sinus opacification is markedly increased in attenuation with low attenuation edematous mucosa. (a: Reprinted with kind permission of Springer Science + Business Media from Anzai Y, Neighbor, Jr. WE. Imaging evaluation of sinusitis: impact on health outcome. In Medina LS, Blackmore CC, editors. Evidence-based imaging: opti-

artery may stand out from the surrounding thrombosed cavernous sinus [67–70].

Intracranial spread of sinus infection most commonly originates from frontal or sphenoid sinusitis [64, 71]. Behcet's plexus, the abundant valveless emissary venous plexus of the posterior frontal mizing imaging in patient care. New York: Springer; 2006.); (b) Coronal reformatted image of the same patient shows medial orbital extension with displacement of medial rectus muscle. (b: Reprinted with kind permission of Springer Science + Business Media from Anzai Y. Imaging evaluation of sinusitis: impact on health outcome. In Medina LS, Blackmore CC, Applegate KE, editors. Evidence-based imaging: improving the quality of imaging in patient care. New York: Springer; 2011.)

sinus, facilitates intracranial extension of infection. Infection spreads through the sinus to dura, meninges, and parenchyma resulting in epidural or subdural empyema, meningitis, and in severe cases cerebritis, and brain abscess [67]. Contrastenhanced brain MR is recommended when intra-



Fig. 13.4 (a) A young patient presented with headache and mental status change. Non-contrast head CT shows focal air near the fluid collection in the base of left frontal lobe. (b) Sagittal reformatted image shows an expansive sphenoid sinus with adjacent pneumocephalus. (c) Contrast-enhanced T1-weighted fat-suppressed coronal MR image shows a focal epidural abscess adjacent to the left sphenoid sinus, underneath the air pocket. This patient

cranial spread of sinusitis is suspected [64, 67]. One study comparing diagnostic accuracy of CT, MR, and clinical diagnosis for sinusitis-related complications revealed that the diagnostic accuracy was 82% for clinical assessment compared with 91% for CT for orbital complications. For patients with intracranial complications, meningitis was the most common diagnosis, and MRI was more accurate (97%) in determining the diagnosis than CT (87%) or clinical findings (82%). Both CT and MR have improved the management and outcomes of patients who have sinusitis related complications [72].

was thought to have left sphenoid mucocele with intracranial ruptured, resulting in epidural abscess (All: Reprinted with kind permission of Springer Science + Business Media from Anzai Y, Paladin A. Diagnosis and management of acute and chronic sinusitis in children. In Medina LS, Applegate KE, Blackmore CC, editors. Evidencebased imaging in pediatrics: optimizing imaging in pediatric patient care. New York: Springer; 2010.)

Endoscopic sinus surgery may be considered for patients who do not respond to maximum medical management. Sinus CT is the primary imaging test and provides detailed images of sinus anatomy in multiple planes. Patients with chronic sinusitis often receive the maximum medical therapy before CT scan in order to evaluate the bony details. Thus, mucosal disease is often minimal or absent for those patients. A detailed sinus CT with reformatted images is recommended for patients with chronic sinusitis who undergo endoscopic sinus surgery as "limited CT" does not provide detailed anatomical information that are critical for preoperative assessment and planning [73].

Sinus CT often reveals various common anatomical variations, such as nasal septum deviation or concha bullosa. A study evaluating anatomical variations of sinuses on CT revealed that 64.9% of 202 patients had anatomical variations. It is commonly taught to evaluate the bony anatomy related to osteomeatal complex with attention to the curvature and superior extension of the uncinate process [74]. Moreover, dangerous anatomical variations such as dehiscent optic canal or carotid canal, low-lying fovea ethmoidalis, uncovered anterior ethmoidal artery or Onodi cells may also be found. It is important for ENT surgeons to be aware of these findings prior to surgical intervention.

Applicability to Children

The above recommendations are applicable to children although special consideration should be paid to reducing radiation when appropriate such as radiation reducing techniques on CT studies. Radiographic imaging should not be obtained for patients who meet clinical diagnostic criteria for ABS. A study of 147 children with no clinical evidence for sinusitis demonstrated 61% had mucosal thickening [75].

The most recent consensus guidelines from the American Academy of Otolaryngology-Head and Neck Surgery (AAO-HNS) mirror the recommendations of the ACR, recommending against the routine use of imaging in the initial evaluation for uncomplicated sinusitis in the pediatric population [76].

Imaging study is indicated for three conditions: (1) suspected sinusitis-related complications, (2) persistent or worsening symptoms despite medical management, and (3) preoperative evaluation for endoscopic sinus surgery.

What Is the Most Cost-Effective Strategy for the Diagnosis and the Management of Acute Sinusitis?

Summary of Evidence The most cost-effective method to manage patients presenting with mild to

moderate symptoms of acute sinusitis is to use clinical guidelines and treat with first-line antibiotic therapy. For patients with severe symptoms or high disease prevalence population, empirical antibiotic treatment is cost-effective. However, this leads to many unnecessary antibiotic prescriptions that lead to antibiotic-resistant infection.

Cost-effectiveness analysis (CEA) comparing four different management strategies (empirical antibiotics, no antibiotics, clinical diagnosis, or sinus CT-based treatment) of adult acute sinusitis revealed that empirical antibiotic therapy is most cost-effective from the societal perspective, as patients return to normal life more quickly, offsetting the up-front cost of antibiotics [77, 78]. From the payer's perspective, clinical diagnosisbased treatment was the most cost-effective strategy [77]. The effectiveness of antibiotic therapy in children remains controversial. The study results highly depend on the inclusion criteria of the study population. Antibiotic therapy was effective for patients with radiographically confirmed pediatric acute sinusitis, but little or no effect is seen when patients were selected based on clinical diagnosis [11]. This is likely due to the fact that some of these patients had viral infection, therefore potentially diluting the effectiveness of antibiotic therapy.

Supporting Evidence A diagnostic workup strategy for any disease should be directly connected to its management of the disease. Although sinusitis is a self-limiting disease in most cases, undertreating acute sinusitis may lead to rare but serious complications. Patients remain sick longer, thus requiring time away from work, loss of productivity, and increase use of over-the-counter medications [78]. Overtreating sinusitis may result in unnecessary costs and adverse effects from antibiotic therapy, such as allergic reaction or gastrointestinal disturbance, as well as future development of antibiotic-resistant infection. Treating a viral illness with antibiotics leads to no benefit but potential adverse drug effects, increasing cost, and future development of antibiotic resistance infection. Accurate diagnosis by CT scan improves effectiveness of antibiotic therapy, by selecting patients who benefit from antibiotics. However, such additional benefit is

too small to justify the additional cost of CT scan and the additional risks from radiation exposure. Therefore, imaging-based management of acute sinusitis is not cost-effective.

Applicability to Children

The effectiveness of antibiotic therapy in children remains controversial, especially when combined with a reported 44% adverse reaction rate to antibiotics compared to 14% adverse event rate for a placebo [79]. The results highly depend on the study inclusion criteria. The study results highly depend on the inclusion criteria of the study population. Patients treated with antibiotics recovered more quickly than those under placebo [38]. On the third day of treatment, 83% of children receiving antibiotics were cured or improved compared with 51% of the children in the placebo group. However, little or no effect is seen in antibiotic treatment when patients were selected based on clinical diagnosis alone. A study by Garbutt challenged the notion that children having acute sinusitis based on clinical ground will benefit from antibiotic therapy. Antibiotic therapy was effective for patients with radiographically confirmed pediatric acute sinusitis, but little or no effect is seen when patients were selected based on clinical diagnosis [11]. This is likely due to inaccuracy of clinical diagnosis of acute sinusitis, diluting the effectiveness of antibiotic therapy.

The American Academy of Pediatrics clinical guidelines have evolved since the original 2001 guidelines [79]. The recommendation for initiation of antibiotic therapy for children presenting with severe or worsening symptoms remains unchanged. However, for otherwise healthy children who present with persistent symptoms for 10 days, without improvement, the new guidelines allow for a 3-day observation period before starting antibiotics. Children with underlying conditions (such as asthma, cystic fibrosis, immunodeficiency, previous sinus surgery, or anatomic upper respiratory tract abnormalities) should receive with antibiotics instead of waiting an additional observation period.

Guidelines for the management of sinusitis show that children with mild and moderate symptoms who do not attend day care should receive

the usual dose of amoxicillin [25]. Those patients who (a) do not improve while receiving the usual dose of amoxicillin, (b) have recently been treated with antibiotics, (c) have illness that is moderate to severe, or (d) attend day care should receive high-dose amoxicillin with clavulanate. Alternative guidelines published by the Infectious Disease Society of America (IDSA) recommend initial empirical treatment to be with amoxicillin with clavulanate, instead of starting with amoxicillin alone [80]. Higher doses of amoxicillin are effective for S. pneumoniae species that are intermediate in resistance to penicillin, and potassium clavulanate is effective against beta-lactamaseproducing H. influenzae and M. catarrhalis. In the event that children appear acutely ill or toxic on presentation, intravenous cefotaxime or ceftriaxone can be initiated as an inpatient. The AAP guidelines make no recommendations about the use of antihistamines, decongestants, intranasal steroids and saline irrigation based on limited or controversial data [13].

What Is the Imaging Role for Patients with Chronic Sinusitis?

Summary of Evidence Clinical diagnosis of chronic sinusitis is even more difficult than that of acute sinusitis. Patients with chronic sinusitis have relatively vague symptoms that overlap with viral upper respiratory infection, allergy, and migraine. Imaging plays an important role for excluding diagnosis or identifying anatomical causes leading to sinusitis (moderate evidence). When CT is completely normal, diagnosis of sinusitis can be excluded without prior treatment. Once a treatment decision is made to offer sinus surgery, CT is the modality of choice as it provides bone details far better than radiography or ultrasound (strong recommendation based on moderate evidence). MR with contrast is recommended if there is suspicion of serious complications such as intracranial or orbital abscess as well as to cavernous sinus thrombosis (limited evidence).

Supporting Evidence Chronic sinusitis is defined as sinusitis symptoms lasting more than 12 weeks.

The diagnosis of chronic sinusitis is difficult because of relatively nonspecific signs and symptoms that overlap with viral upper respiratory infection and allergy, migraine, gastroesophageal reflux, and temporomandibular joint arthritis. Imaging plays a major role for assisting or excluding diagnosis or assessing the sinus anatomy leading to recurrent or chronic infection [81]. Sinus CT provides detailed anatomy as well as extent of disease better than sinus radiography and remains the imaging study of choice for patients with chronic sinusitis. CT is often performed in patients who remain symptomatic following multiple courses of antibiotics in order to diagnose or rule out the presence of obstructive lesion interfering mucociliary clearance.

If sinus CT is completely normal without treatment in patients who are suspected of having chronic sinusitis, the diagnosis can generally be excluded. A focal intranasal mass with unilateral sinus opacification on CT necessitates endoscopic evaluation for surgical resection. When sinus CT shows mild, nonspecific, diffuse mucosal thickening without correlation with clinical symptoms, i.e., facial pain or tenderness, it is difficult to determine if sinusitis contributes to patients' clinical symptoms. Certain anatomical variations are thought to contribute causality of chronic sinusitis as these variations may interfere with sinus drainage pathways. These include, but are not limited to, nasal septum deviation, concha bullosa, and Haller cells. As these findings can be seen in asymptomatic subjects, the caution should be paid to interpret anatomic variations [82].

A single prospective study published in 2013 evaluated 115 patients who had failed conventional medical management [83]. A higher quality of life as measured by the Chronic Sinusitis Survey and Rhinosinusitis Disability Index scales was identified in patients undergoing endoscopic sinus surgery compared to continued medical management [83]. The decision regarding the need for sinus surgery should not be solely based on imaging abnormalities. A study that investigated the impact of sinus CT on therapeutic decision by otolaryngologists showed that concordance of abnormality on imaging and patient's symptoms and obstruction of ostiomeatal complex are the main predictors for favorable surgical treatment [84].

Applicability to Children

Children or adolescents with chronic headache are often misdiagnosed as having sinus headache and receive sinus medication [85]. In terms of the choice of imaging for children with chronic sinusitis, sinus radiography was reported to overestimate abnormalities. In a study performed using sinus radiography and CT in 34 children with chronic sinusitis, sinus radiography (Waters and occipitomental views) overestimated ethmoid sinus disease in 24% and maxillary sinus disease in 56% [86].

CT has also been used for chronic sinus evaluation in children. A multi-institutional prospective dual-cohort study comparing the severity of CT findings using Lund-MacKay staging system in 66 pediatric patients with chronic sinusitis and control showed that the AUC of CT is 0.92 (p < 0.01), indicating excellent diagnostic accuracy [87]. A study comparing CT scan findings of 60 children aged 2-12 with chronic sinusitis with 50 control subjects who underwent CT scan for indications other than sinusitis found that mucoperiosteal thickening is a highly prevalent finding seen in 60% of patients and 46% of control groups. Early-stage (mild) mucoperiosteal thickening was present in the majority of children who had sinus CT (98% of control and 85% of children with chronic sinusitis) [88]. Although rare, for children suspected for serious complications, such as intracranial or orbital abscess, MR with contrast is recommended to assist surgical treatment planning [81].

Medical management remains the cornerstone for children with chronic sinusitis. Indication for sinus surgery is controversial. Sinus surgery may be performed in children with nasal obstruction from sinonasal polyposis or refractory sinusitis aggravating asthma [89]. Outcome assessment for 308 children with chronic sinusitis after sinus surgery revealed that endoscopic sinus surgery improved outcomes in 2-year follow-up in the intermediate stages of chronic sinusitis (stages II and III out of stages I–IV) [90]. Some studies suggested the use of IV antibiotics for children who have failed to respond to traditional oral antibiotics therapy [91].

Special Situation: What Is the Role of Imaging in Immunocompromised Patients?

Summary of Evidence Invasive fungal sinusitis (IFS) has been increasingly seen in immunocompromised and poorly controlled diabetic patients, in part due to increasing use of antibiotics, steroids, chemotherapy, and radiation treatment. IFS is a rapidly progressive aggressive fungal infection with a high mortality rate. Yet, IFS is a difficult disease to diagnose and manage. CT findings for IFS are mucoperiosteal thickening associated with bone erosion or extrasinus soft tissue invasion to the orbit, pterygopalatine fossa, or retroantral fat pad [92]. CT is helpful for planning of surgical debridement; however, diagnosis of IFS based on imaging can be challenging in its earlier course. Bone erosion or extrasinus invasion is often very subtle or absent in an earlier stage of disease [93] but rapidly progresses without proper management. With a high clinical suspicion, rigid nasal endoscopy with biopsy is recommended for early diagnosis (moderate evidence) [93]. MR imaging can be used to assess for findings suggestive of IFS as well as assess for extent of involvement including complications such as intracranial invasion [94]. IFS lesions appear hypointense on both T1- and T2-weighted images with very little, if any, contrast enhancement (Fig. 13.5a, b) due to the presence of necrotic tissue. These fungi spread along blood vessels, leading to hemorrhage or vascular occlusion. Complete surgical resection and reversal of neutropenia are critical elements for improved outcomes.

Supporting Evidence IFS is a rare but lifethreatening disease in patients with an underlying immunocompromised state or poorly controlled diabetes particularly those with diabetic ketoacidosis. The incidence has been increasing with the expansion of transplant medicine and advances in chemotherapy for hematological malignancies. Common fungal organisms seen in immunocompromised patients include aspergillosis, mucormycosis, and zygomycosis. IFS often spreads directly to the brain via vascular channels or is blood-borne from pulmonary infection. Abscess formation along blood vessels can cause thrombosis leading to neurological deficit [95]. Therefore, when immunocompromised patients present with stroke like symptoms, intracranial involvement of IFS should be considered as a potential cause.

Imaging studies such as sinus CTs play an important role in demonstrating the extent of disease, degree of bone destruction, orbital invasion, extrasinus soft tissue invasion, presence of nonenhancing soft tissue and vascular encasement. Classic CT findings of IFS, however, are often absent in an earlier stage of disease. Retrospective review of CT findings in 23 immunocompromised patients with confirmed IFS showed that many patients had mucoperiosteal thickening of sinuses (21/23), but bone erosion (8/23) or orbital invasion (6/23) was seen only in more advanced IFS. They found that the disease was frequently unilateral (21/23) [93]. Thus, clinicians should not rely solely on imaging to make a diagnosis of IFS. With a high index of clinical suspicion, early nasal endoscopy and surgical debridement as well as initiation of antifungal therapy is critical to improve prognosis.

When intracranial involvement is suspected, brain MR with and without contrast is essential to make a diagnosis and plan appropriate surgical management. MR allows differentiation of direct cerebral invasion from epidural abscess/phlegmon, cerebritis, multiple brain abscesses, or septic emboli. Venous sinus thrombosis is another serious complication that can be diagnosed with MR and MR venography. Some fungal disease has markedly low T2 signal mimicking well-aerated sinuses on T2-weighted images. These lesions may appear slightly hyperdense on non-contrast CT examination. Contrast enhancement is useful in order to assess extrasinus extent of disease.

Treatment for IFS includes surgical debridement followed by high-dose antifungal treatment and attempts to correct underlying immunocompromised state are essential for improved survival.


Fig. 13.5 A 23-year-old male with acute myeloid leukemia presented for workup of suspected invasive fungal sinusitis. (a) An axial T1-weighted postcontrast fatsaturated MR demonstrating a region of nonenhancement involving the midportion of the left middle nasal turbinate. The mucosa otherwise enhances normally. There is nearcomplete opacification of the bilateral maxillary sinuses

and nasal cavities from mucosal thickening, left greater than right. (b) A coronal STIR MR demonstrating a region of low signal intensity involving the midportion of the left middle nasal turbinate. The mucosa otherwise demonstrates expected high T2 signal. The patient is status post prior uncinectomies and ethmoidectomies. Endoscopy and biopsy demonstrate invasive fungal sinusitis

Applicability to Children

IFS in immunocompromised children has a high mortality rate and requires early diagnosis and treatment. Imaging findings are similar as in adults with imaging providing a role in the diagnosis and evaluating the extent of disease; however, early nasal endoscopy, surgical debridement, and initiation of antifungal therapy are critical to improve prognosis.

Recent work in evaluating post-bone marrow transplant (BMT) patients has been inconclusive. A lack of immune response similar to that in adult immunosuppressed patients reduces the utility of CT for detection of sinusitis. In a study of pediatric hematopoietic stem cell transplant patients with clinical identification of sinusitis, CT imaging findings including mucosal thickening, fluid levels, frothy secretions, near-complete opacification, and multiple positive findings had sensitivities of 19%, 26%, 37%, 56%, and 37%, respectively [96]. Another study demonstrated that following BMT procedures in children, patients presenting with rhinorrhea, nasal congestion, or cough had a 4.46 times greater chance of having moderate/severe opacification compared to asymptomatic patients. Immunocompromised patients had a 6.24 times

greater chance of sinus opacification with the presence of these symptoms [97].

Take-Home Tables

Table 13.1 gives the definition of acute sinusitis. Table 13.2 presents the clinical signs/symptoms of acute bacterial sinusitis vs. viral upper respiratory infection. Table 13.3 is a summary table of diagnostic performance of imaging and clinical examinations for diagnosing acute sinusitis in children.

Take-Home Points

- The clinical signs and symptoms of acute bacterial sinusitis (ABS) overlap with that of nonspecific upper respiratory track viral infection (strong evidence).
- Sinus radiographs are moderately sensitive to diagnose ABS compared with sinus puncture and culture (moderate evidence).
- Although a CT scan is frequently performed to assist diagnosis of sinusitis, inadequate data

Table 13.1 Definition of acute bacterial sinusitis (acute sinusitis) in children

Infection of the paranasal sinuses lasting less than 30 days that presents with either *persistent or severe symptoms*

Persistent symptoms are those that last longer than 10–14 days. Sinusitis symptoms include nasal discharge, nasal congestion, maxillary or facial pain, or toothache. Such symptoms for children include nasal or postnasal discharge, daytime cough (which may be worse at night), or both

Severe symptoms include a temperature of at least 102 °F, and purulent nasal discharge presents concurrently for at least three to four consecutive days

Adapted with kind permission of Springer Science + Business Media from Anzai Y, Paladin A. Diagnosis and management of acute and chronic sinusitis in children. In Medina LS, Applegate KE, Blackmore CC editors. Evidence-based imaging in pediatrics: optimizing imaging in pediatric patient care. New York: Springer; 2010

Table 13.2 Acute bacterial sinusitis versus viral upper respiratory infection: clinical signs and symptoms in children

Acute bacterial	Viral URI		
Duration of illness	Longer than 10–14 days	Usually less than 5–7 days Improved or resolved by 10 days	
Symptoms	Persistent or worsening after mild resolution (double sickening)		
Fever	Concurrent presentation of high fever and nasal discharge	Earlier in illness and later nasal discharge	
Headache	Severe headache behind eyes	Mild headache	
Facial pain	Unilateral pain	Mild or absent	
	But not reliable for small children		

Reprinted with kind permission of Springer Science + Business Media from Anzai Y, Paladin A. Diagnosis and management of acute and chronic sinusitis in children. In Medina LS, Applegate KE, Blackmore CC, editors. Evidence-based imaging in pediatrics: optimizing imaging in pediatric patient care. New York: Springer; 2010

exists on the sensitivity and specificity of sinus CT for diagnosis of ABS (limited evidence).

• Imaging criteria include the presence of frothy air-fluid levels or complete sinus opacification but do not include mucosal thickening (limited evidence).

- Despite relatively high sensitivity of CT or sinus radiography, imaging is not indicated in the initial diagnostic workup for acute uncomplicated sinusitis due to cost and radiation dose (strong evidence).
- Imaging study is indicated for patients who fail to respond to medical management, have severe symptoms suspicious for complications related to acute sinusitis, or patients planning to undergo surgery (moderate evidence).
- The diagnosis of chronic sinusitis is based on clinical grounds. No gold standard exists to confirm clinical diagnosis. CT findings for chronic sinusitis often do not correlate with patients' clinical symptoms (limited evidence).
- Children under 6 years of age should not undergo sinus radiographs due to their limited sinus development (moderate evidence).
- Imaging (contrast-enhanced CT or MR) is indicated in immunocompromised patients or patients with neurologic symptoms with acute progression of sinus infection in order to assess potential complications from acute sinusitis.

Imaging Case Studies

Case 1

Figure 13.1a–d shows various imaging findings and suggested diagnoses.

Case 2

In Fig. 13.2a, b, CT scans of a patient with fungal infection in the sinuses extending to the medial left orbit, with left cavernous sinus thrombosis, and exhibiting focal bone erosion are shown.

Case 3

Figure 13.3a, b shows a patient with an allergic fungal infection in the sinuses, medial orbital extension, and displacement of medial rectus muscle.

	Sensitivity (95% CI)	Specificity (95% CI)	References		
Physical exam only	0.66 (0.58–0.73)	0.79 (0.73–0.87)	[15, 34–36]		
Radiographs	0.87 (0.85–0.88)	0.89 (0.85–0.91)	[32–35]		
Ultrasound	0.85 (0.84–0.87)	0.82 (0.80-0.83)	[23, 26, 31, 37, 38]		
CT: no study assessing accuracy of CT using sinus puncture as the gold standard					
CT (orbital abscess)	0.93	0.67	5		

Table 13.3 Summary table of diagnostic performance of imaging and clinical examinations for diagnosing acute sinusitis in children (only those using sinus puncture as gold standards)

Adapted with kind permission of Springer Science + Business Media from Anzai Y, Paladin A. Diagnosis and management of acute and chronic sinusitis in children. In Medina LS, Applegate KE, Blackmore CC, editors. Evidence-based imaging in pediatrics: optimizing imaging in pediatric patient care. New York: Springer; 2010

Case 4

In Fig. 13.4a–c, a young patient presents with headache and mental status change.

Case 5

In Fig. 13.5a, b, a 23-year-old man with acute myeloid leukemia presents for workup of suspected invasive fungal sinusitis.

Suggested Imaging Protocols for Children Clinically Suspected of Acute Sinusitis

Sinus Radiographs

Sinus radiographic series has been rapidly replaced by screening sinus CT for evaluation of sinusitis. Despite this, some physicians still order sinus radiographs often due to either lower costs or easier access to radiographs than CT. At least three views of the sinuses are required to visualize and assess all paranasal sinuses including the Waters' view, Caldwell view, and lateral view. For recurrent infection, some clinicians order a single Waters' view to evaluate the maxillary sinuses.

Applicability to Children In children under 6 years of age, the ACR Appropriateness Criteria state that radiographs of the paranasal sinuses are

both not indicated and technically difficult to perform. The revised guidelines released by the AAP agree, noting further that healthy patients and patients with viral upper respiratory infections demonstrated sinus abnormalities on radiographs, advising against the use of imaging for children under 6 years old.

Low-Dose Screening Sinus CT

Low mA and low kVp is most widely used for assessment of sinus infection in our institution, when available, reducing radiation dose compared with the standard CT [78, 98]. MDCT allows rapid acquisition of axial images through paranasal sinuses with thin collimation (≤ 3 mm), in the supine position using 100 mAs and 120 kVp. Reconstruction of these images in the coronal plane is routinely performed. No intravenous contrast is necessary unless there is a suspected complication such as orbital abscess or epidural empyema. No sedation is needed for these rapidly acquired CTs. Low-dose screening sinus CT may demonstrate air-fluid levels, sinus opacification, mucosal thickening, "foamy" secretions, nasal polyps, nasal masses, adjacent soft tissue abnormalities, and mastoid and middle ear fluid collections.

Applicability to Children Radiation saving techniques should always be used for children who receive a sinus CT including low mA, low kVp, and increased slice thickness.

MRI

When MR is needed to assess intracranial complications or fungal infection, the following sequences should be included: axial FLAIR, axial diffusion, axial T2-weighted FSE, pre- and postcontrast T1-weighted multiplanar images. Fat suppression should be used for assessment of postcontrast images in order to better visualize the cavernous sinuses, orbital apex, skull base, as well as epidural and subdural spaces.

Applicability to Children No additional special sequences are recommended. With an exam time approaching 1 h, children may require sedation adding to the potential risk of an MRI. MRI also gives less osseous anatomic information than at CT scan.

Future Research

- Develop noninvasive strategies to accurately diagnose acute sinusitis, particularly imaging that differentiates bacterial infection from viral infection or allergic inflammation.
- Determine better staging strategy using sinus CT for patients with chronic sinusitis.

Acknowledgment Dr. Anzai would like to acknowledge the work of Dr. Angelisa Paladin, coauthor in a previous chapter on Diagnosis and Management of Acute and Chronic Sinusitis in Children in Medina LS, et al., eds: Evidence-Based Imaging in Pediatrics: Improving the Quality of Imaging in Patient Care, published by Springer Science in 2010. That chapter was drawn upon for this new chapter, in the process of presenting thoroughly updated and significantly revised coverage of this subject for emergency imaging.

References

- 1. Lanza DC, Kennedy DW. Otolaryngol Head Neck Surg. 1997;117(3 Pt 2):S1–7.
- Kennedy DW. Otolaryngol Head Neck Surg. 1990;103(5 (Pt 2)):884–6.
- 3. Brook I. Proc Am Thorac Soc. 2011;8(1):90–100.
- 4. Fletcher MA, Fritzell B. Vaccine. 2007;25(13):2507-12.

- 5. Brook I. Int J Pediatr Otorhinolaryngol. 2007;71(11):1653–61.
- Blackwell DL, Lucas JW, Clarke TC. Summary health statistics for U.S. adults: national health interview survey, 2012. Vital Health Stat Series 10, Data from the National Health Survey. 2014(260):1–161.
- Shapiro DJ, Gonzales R, Cabana MD, et al. Pediatrics. 2011;127(1):28–34.
- Senior BA, Kennedy DW, Tanabodee J, et al. Laryngoscope. 1998;108(2):151–7.
- 9. Ioannidis JP, Lau J. Pediatrics. 2001;108(3):E57.
- Clement PA, Bluestone CD, Gordts F, et al. Int J Pediatr Otorhinolaryngol. 1999;49(Suppl 1):S95–100.
- 11. Garbutt JM, Goldstein M, Gellman E, et al. Pediatrics. 2001;107(4):619–25.
- American Academy of Pediatrics. Subcommittee on Management of S, Committee on Quality I. Pediatrics. 2001;108(3):798–808.
- Wald ER, Applegate KE, Bordley C, et al. Pediatrics. 2013;132(1):e262–80.
- Collins JG. Prevalence of selected chronic conditions: United States, 1990–1992. Vital Health Stat Series 10, Data from the National Health Survey. 1997(194):1–89.
- National Ambulatory Medical Care Survey: 2009 Summary Tables. 2009.
- Bhattacharyya N. Ann Otol Rhinol Laryngol. 2011;120(7):423–7.
- 17. Ray NF, Baraniuk JN, Thamer M, et al. J Allergy Clin Immunol. 1999;103(3 Pt 1):408–14.
- Smith SS, Kern RC, Chandra RK, et al. Otolaryngol Head Neck Surg. 2013;148(5):852–9.
- Lau J, Zucker D, Engels EA, et al. Diagnosis and treatment of acute bacterial rhinosinusitis. Evid Rep Technol Assess. 1999(9):1–5. AHRQ Evidence Report Summaries.
- Caulley L, Thavorn K, Rudmik L, et al. J Allergy Clin Immunol. 2015;136(6):1517–22.
- Brooks I, Gooch WM 3rd, Jenkins SG, et al. Ann Otol Rhinol Laryngol Suppl. 2000;182:2–1920.
- 22. Smith SS, Evans CT, Tan BK, et al. J Allergy Clin Immunol. 2013;132(5):1230–2.
- 23. McAlister WH, Parker BR, Kushner DC, et al. Radiology. 2000;215(Suppl):811–8.
- Cornelius RS, Martin J, Wippold FJ 2nd, et al. J Am Coll Radiol. 2013;10(4):241–6.
- 25. Nash D, Wald E. Pediatr Rev. 2001;22(4):111-7.
- Rosenfeld RM, Andes D, Bhattacharyya N, et al. Otolaryngol Head Neck Surg. 2007;137(3 Suppl):S1–31.
- Rosenfeld RM, Piccirillo JF, Chandrasekhar SS, et al. Otolaryngol Head Neck Surg. 2015;152(4):598–609.
- 28. Wald ER. Am J Med Sci. 1998;316(1):13-20.
- 29. Thanasumpun T, Batra PS. Am J Otolaryngol. 2015;36(5):686–91.
- Reider JM, Nashelsky J, Neher J. J Fam Pract. 2003;52(7):565–7.
- Kronemer KA, McAlister WH. Pediatr Radiol. 1997;27(11):837–46.
- Howe L, Jones NS. Clin Otolaryngol Allied Sci. 2004;29(6):725–8.

- Diament MJ. J Allergy Clin Immunol. 1992;90(3 Pt 2):442–4.
- 34. Dessi P, Champsaur P, Paris J, et al. Rev Laryngol Otol Rhinol. 1999;120(3):173–6.
- Eufinger H, Machtens E. J Cranio-Maxillo-Facial Surg. 2001;29(2):111–7.
- Eustis HS, Mafee MF, Walton C, et al. Radiol Clin N Am. 1998;36(6):1165–83. xi
- Mafee MF, Tran BH, Chapa AR. Clin Rev Allergy Immunol. 2006;30(3):165–86.
- Wald ER, Chiponis D, Ledesma-Medina J. Pediatrics. 1986;77(6):795–800.
- Gordts F, Halewyck S, Pierard D, et al. J Laryngol Otol. 2000;114(3):184–8.
- Williams JW Jr, Simel DL, Roberts L, et al. Ann Intern Med. 1992;117(9):705–10.
- 41. Revonta M, Blokmanis A. Can Fam Physician. 1994;40:1969–72, 75–6.
- 42. van Buchem FL, Knottnerus JA, Schrijnemaekers VJ, et al. Lancet. 1997;349(9053):683–7.
- 43. Laine K, Maatta T, Varonen H, et al. Rhinology. 1998;36(1):2–6.
- Engels EA, Terrin N, Barza M, et al. J Clin Epidemiol. 2000;53(8):852–62.
- 45. Varonen H, Makela M, Savolainen S, et al. J Clin Epidemiol. 2000;53(9):940–8.
- 46. Berg O, Carenfelt C. Acta Otolaryngol. 1988;105(3-4):343–9.
- 47. Berg O, Carenfelt C. Laryngoscope. 1985;95(7 Pt 1):851–3.
- Savolainen S, Pietola M, Kiukaanniemi H, et al. Acta Otolaryngol Suppl. 1997;529:148–52.
- 49. Varonen H, Savolainen S, Kunnamo I, et al. Rhinology. 2003;41(1):37–43.
- 50. Som PM. Neuroradiology. 1985;27(3):189-201.
- Aalokken TM, Hagtvedt T, Dalen I, et al. Dentomaxillofac Radiol. 2003;32(1):60–2.
- Konen E, Faibel M, Kleinbaum Y, et al. Clin Radiol. 2000;55(11):856–60.
- Mendes Neto JA, Guerreiro VM, Hirai ER, et al. Braz J Otorhinolaryngol. 2012;78(4):35–41.
- 54. Glasier CM, Ascher DP, Williams KD. AJNR Am J Neuroradiol. 1986;7(5):861–4.
- Gwaltney JM Jr, Phillips CD, Miller RD, et al. N Engl J Med. 1994;330(1):25–30.
- 56. Berg O, Bergstedt H, Carenfelt C, et al. Ann Otol Rhinol Laryngol. 1981;90(3 Pt 1):272–5.
- 57. April MM, Zinreich SJ, Baroody FM, et al. Laryngoscope. 1993;103(9):985–90.
- Vazquez E, Creixell S, Carreno JC, et al. Curr Probl Diagn Radiol. 2004;33(3):127–45.
- 59. Kennedy DW, Senior BA. Otolaryngol Clin N Am. 1997;30(3):313–30.
- Jiannetto DF, Pratt MF. Laryngoscope. 1995;105(9 Pt 1):924–7.
- 61. Rosenfeld RM, Piccirillo JF, Chandrasekhar SS, et al. Otolaryngol Head Neck Surg. 2015;152(2 Suppl):S1–S39.
- Ali A, Kurien M, Mathews SS, et al. Singap Med J. 2005;46(10):540–4.

- Thompson AM, Couch M, Zahurak ML, et al. Bone Marrow Transplant. 2002;29(3):257–61.
- 64. Grundmann T, Weerda H. Laryngorhinootologie. 1997;76(9):534–9.
- 65. Larson TL. Semin Ultrasound CT MR. 1999;20(6):379–90.
- Clary RA, Cunningham MJ, Eavey RD. Ann Otol Rhinol Laryngol. 1992;101(7):598–600.
- 67. Reid JR. Pediatr Radiol. 2004;34(12):933-42.
- Unlu HH, Aslan A, Goktan C, et al. Auris Nasus Larynx. 2002;29(1):69–71.
- Nawashiro H, Shimizu A, Shima K, et al. Neurol Med Chir. 1996;36(11):808–11.
- Rochat P, von Buchwald C, Wagner A. Rhinology. 2001;39(3):173–5.
- Fountas KN, Duwayri Y, Kapsalaki E, et al. South Med J 2004;97(3):279–82; quiz 83.
- Younis RT, Anand VK, Davidson B. Laryngoscope. 2002;112(2):224–9.
- 73. Franzese CB, Stringer SP. Am J Rhinol. 2004;18(5):329–34.
- 74. Bolger WE, Butzin CA, Parsons DS. Laryngoscope. 1991;101(1 Pt 1):56–64.
- 75. von Kalle T, Fabig-Moritz C, Heumann H, et al. RoFo. 2012;184(7):629–34.
- 76. Setzen G, Ferguson BJ, Han JK, et al. Otolaryngol Head Neck Surg. 2012;147(5):808–16.
- 77. Anzai Y, Jarvik JG, Sullivan SD, et al. Am J Rhinol. 2007;21(4):444–51.
- Balk EM, Zucker DR, Engels EA, et al. J Gen Intern Med. 2001;16(10):701–11.
- Wald ER, Nash D, Eickhoff J. Pediatrics. 2009;124(1): 9–15.
- Chow AW, Benninger MS, Brook I, et al. Clin Infect Dis. 2012;54(8):e72–e112.
- Triulzi F, Zirpoli S. Pediatr Allergy Immunol. 2007;18(Suppl 18):46–9.
- Al-Qudah M. Int J Pediatr Otorhinolaryngol. 2008;72(6):817–21.
- Smith TL, Kern R, Palmer JN, et al. Int Forum Allergy Rhinol. 2013;3(1):4–9.
- Anzai Y, Weymuller EA Jr, Yueh B, et al. Arch Otolaryngol Head Neck Surg. 2004;130(4):423–8.
- Senbil N, Gurer YK, Uner C, et al. J Headache Pain. 2008;9(1):33–6.
- Lee HS, Majima Y, Sakakura Y, et al. Nihon Jibiinkoka Gakkai kaiho. 1991;94(9):1250–6.
- Bhattacharyya N, Jones DT, Hill M, et al. Arch Otolaryngol Head Neck Surg. 2004;130(9):1029–32.
- Cotter CS, Stringer S, Rust KR, et al. Int J Pediatr Otorhinolaryngol. 1999;50(1):63–8.
- Daele JJ. Acta Otorhinolaryngol Belg. 1997;51(4): 285–304.
- Lieu JE, Piccirillo JF, Lusk RP. Otolaryngol Head Neck Surg. 2003;129(3):222–32.
- 91. Adappa ND, Coticchia JM. Am J Otolaryngol. 2006;27(6):384–9.
- Middlebrooks EH, Frost CJ, De Jesus RO, et al. AJNR Am J Neuroradiol. 2015;36(8):1529–35.

- DelGaudio JM, Swain RE Jr, Kingdom TT, et al. Arch Otolaryngol Head Neck Surg. 2003;129(2):236–40.
- Groppo ER, El-Sayed IH, Aiken AH, et al. Arch Otolaryngol Head Neck Surg. 2011;137(10):1005–10.
- 95. Nadkarni T, Goel A. J Postgrad Med. 2005;51(Suppl 1):S37–41.
- 96. Zamora CA, Oppenheimer AG, Dave H, et al. J Comput Assist Tomogr. 2015;39(2):228–31.
- 97. Arulrajah S, Symons H, Cahoon EK, et al. Eur J Pediatr. 2012;171(2):375–81.
- Hagtvedt T, Aalokken TM, Notthellen J, et al. Eur Radiol. 2003;13(5):976–80.

Part III

Cardiothoracic Imaging



14

Acute Aortic Syndrome in Adults: Evidence-Based Emergency Imaging

Larry A. Latson Jr. and Jill E. Jacobs

Key Points

- Acute aortic syndrome encompasses four (nontraumatic) acute aortic pathologies: aortic dissection, intramural hematoma, penetrating atherosclerotic ulcer, and aortic rupture.
- CT angiography is the gold standard for rapid diagnosis and treatment planning in patients with suspected acute aortic syndrome (strong evidence).
- MRI/MRA of the aorta is an appropriate alternative to CT angiography in selected clinical situations (strong evidence).
- The "triple-rule-out" CT angiogram can be performed safely and effectively, but its increased radiation dose, contrast burden, and higher nondiagnostic image quality preclude its widespread acceptance as a first-line imaging modality in patients presenting to the emergency department with undifferentiated chest pain (limited evidence).

Definition and Pathophysiology

The term "acute aortic syndrome" (AAS) encompasses a variety of different but related conditions, including aortic dissection (AD), acute intramural hematoma (IMH), penetrating atherosclerotic ulcer (PAU), and frank aortic rupture [1]. Definitions and descriptions of these varied syndromes in the medical and surgical literature in general, and the radiologic literature in particular, are challenging, as they are related and overlapping syndromes. Also, various authors have used variable descriptors in the literature. Our understanding of the underlying pathophysiology of these interrelated diseases has also evolved over the decades and centuries since aortic dissection was first described in 1819 by Rene Laennec [2].

The terms "aneurysm" and "dissection" have become irrevocably intertwined [2], although they represent two separate but intimately related disease processes. An aortic "aneurysm" is a fixed dilatation of the vessel greater than 1.5 times its expected diameter, which is usually asymptomatic, and, if asymptomatic, is followed over time until it reaches a size large enough that warrants intervention. An aortic "dissection," on the other hand, is a tear in the intimal lining of the aorta, which allows blood to dissect into the media (middle layer) of the wall of the aorta. It is usually exquisitely painful when it initially occurs, and is a life-threatening emergency,

L.A. Latson Jr. (\boxtimes) · J.E. Jacobs Department of Radiology, New York University School of Medicine, New York, NY, USA e-mail: Larry.Latson@nyumc.org; Jill.jacobs@nyumc.org

[©] Springer International Publishing AG, part of Springer Nature 2018

A. Kelly et al. (eds.), *Evidence-Based Emergency Imaging*, Evidence-Based Imaging, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-67066-9_14

which requires emergent medical and/or surgical or endovascular therapy. Once a dissection occurs, the separation between the intima and media can extend retrograde (back toward the heart) and result in coronary artery occlusion, hemopericardium, and tamponade and/or antegrade throughout the thoracoabdominal aorta and its branches, resulting in occlusions of the head and neck vessels (and subsequent stroke), and renal and visceral arteries, resulting in end-organ ischemia.

The presence of an aortic aneurysm increases the risk of subsequently developing a dissection or rupture. Aneurysms exceeding 6 cm in size have a yearly rate of these complications of at least 7% [3]; aortic dissection similarly increases the risk of subsequent aneurysm formation, but they are distinct entities. Aortic aneurysms can exist without dissection, and dissection can occur without aneurysmal dilatation [4]. Dissections are typically classified using the Stanford or DeBakey classification systems. In the more commonly used Stanford system, a "Type A" dissection is any dissection that involves the ascending aorta (whether it extends into the arch and/or descending thoracic aorta), whereas a "Type B" dissection does not involve this portion of the aorta [4].

One proposed common pathway for the development of aneurysm and/or dissection, particularly in the ascending aorta, has been medial degeneration (previously called "cystic medial necrosis"), which represents loss of the extracellular matrix and smooth muscle in the media of the aortic wall [4, 5]. Cystic medial degeneration can occur idiopathically or in association with systemic hypertension, connective tissue disorders (such as Marfan syndrome and Ehlers-Danlos), aortitis (such as giant cell arteritis), and bicuspid aortic valve [6, 7].

Acute intramural hematoma is defined as acute (thrombosed) blood within the wall of the aorta, without the presence of an intimal flap or tear [8, 9]. The pathophysiology is typically attributed to rupture of the vasa vasorum (the small vessels which supply the wall of the aorta) leading to hemorrhage into the wall of the aorta, without associated intimal disruption [10]. This can occur spontaneously (e.g., in association with hypertension) or in conjunction with a penetrating athero-

sclerotic ulcer. A classic aortic dissection with thrombosis of the false lumen is a separate clinical entity, but distinguishing between these two entities on imaging studies is often difficult if not impossible [10]. Features of IMH that place the patient at higher risk for complications (aneurysmal dilatation, dissection, or rupture) include the presence of an ulcer-like projections, aneurysmal enlargement, pronounced thickness of the hematoma (>11-16 mm), and intramural blood pools [11]. While often treated in a similar manner to acute dissection, the natural history of acute IMH is uncertain, with regression seen in approximately 10% of patients, progression to classic dissection in 28-47% of patients, and an estimated risk of rupture of 20-45% [12].

Penetrating atherosclerotic ulcers (PAUs) represent an atherosclerotic plaque that has disrupted the internal elastic lamina and extends into the media of the aortic wall [13-16], without a visible intimal dissection flap. This disruption of the intima by the PAU can lead to development of an acute IMH, classic dissection, pseudoaneurysm formation, or frank rupture. Symptomatic PAUs are included in the acute aortic syndrome spectrum and are generally treated urgently, with rates of rupture as high as 38% [15]. However, with the increasing use of cross-section imaging, more asymptomatic PAUs or "ulcer-like" projections of the aorta are being discovered in otherwise asymptomatic patients. These patients are often elderly and are imaged for other reasons entirely. They have lower rates of rupture and disease progression [15, 17].

The imaging features of these complex diseases often overlap and coexist, but some general patterns and radiographic definitions exist. Aortic dissection appears as a distinct intimal flap within the lumen of the aorta, with a "true" and "false" lumen, which typically enhances following intravenous contrast administration unless thrombosed. The site of intimal tear (fenestration) may or may not be visible. Acute intramural hematoma is characterized on CT (and MRI) by the presence of crescentic high attenuation in the wall of the aorta (which is often more conspicuous prior to intravenous contrast administration) and lack of enhancement following intravenous contrast administration. Aortic rupture and impending rupture are present when there is stranding and ill-defined soft tissue surrounding the aortic wall, mediastinal or pleural hemorrhage, or frank extravasation of contrast outside the wall of the aorta (Fig. 14.5a, b). Penetrating atherosclerotic ulcers are seen as focal contrast-filled outpouchings through the wall of the aorta, without a visible dissection flap, in the presence of diffuse aortic atherosclerotic disease [13, 15, 17].

Epidemiology

According to a large autopsy series from Sweden including almost 30 years of data, the incidence of aortic dissection is 3.2 per 100,000, with an incidence of aortic rupture of 0.9-1.0 per 100,000 [18]. Risk factors for aortic aneurysm and dissection are similar, and include age, systemic hypertension, atherosclerosis, vasculitides such as Takayasu's and Giant cell arteritis, bicuspid aortic valve, and inherited connective tissue disorders such as Marfan, Loeys-Dietz, Ehlers-Danlos, and Turner syndromes [5, 6, 19]. Pregnancy is also a risk factor for aortic dissection [20]. In the large International Registry of Acute Aortic Dissection (IRAD) database, established in 1996 and encompassing 17 years and 28 centers, 67% of patients enrolled presented with Type A dissection and 33% with Type B dissection, with mean ages of 62–64 years [21]. Two thirds of the patients were men [21]. Over 17 years of the study, in hospital mortality for Type A dissection improved significantly from 31% to 22%, and in-hospital mortality for Type B dissection remained stable at 12–14% [21]. In the classic paper by Hirst et al. in 1958, Type A dissections have a mortality rate of 1-2% per hour and are thus treated with emergent surgery [22]. Type B dissections (without evidence of end-organ compromise) are generally treated with medical management (see below).

Overall Cost to Society

Limited data exists on the overall costs to society of the acute aortic syndromes. While mortality from AAS is high, the overall incidence is orders of magnitude less compared to more common causes of chest pain. For example, the IRAD investigators note that coronary artery disease is 100–200 more common than aortic dissection, with an estimated incidence of three aortic dissections for every 1000 patients presenting with chest and/or back pain [12].

Goals of Imaging

The primary goal of imaging in patients with acute aortic syndrome is to (1) diagnose the underlying aortic pathology, (2) identify any associated conditions or complications which may be present, and (3) provide adequate information for subsequent medical, open surgical, and/or endovascular aortic repair.

Methodology

A comprehensive PubMed search for articles published between 1990 and July 2015 using the PubMed search engine was performed using a combination of the following key terms: acute aortic syndrome, aortic dissection, aortic aneurysm, penetrating ulcer, CT, MR, angiography, and triple rule out.

Discussion of Issues

What Is the Imaging Modality of Choice in Patients with Suspected Acute Aortic Syndrome?

Summary of Evidence Computed tomography angiography (CTA) is the gold standard for imaging of suspected acute aortic syndrome. It is readily available in most if not all emergency departments in the developed world, can be obtained relatively rapidly, and provides excellent spatial resolution not only for diagnosis but also for subsequent treatment planning (strong evidence).

Supporting Evidence

Chest Radiography

Chest radiography is often performed in patients presenting to the emergency department with chest pain and is recommended in all patients presenting with symptoms suspicious for acute aortic syndrome [19, 23]. However, it is used primarily as a means of discovering alternative causes of acute chest pain (such as pneumothorax). It is specifically noted that the chest radiograph should not to be the definitive test for acute aortic syndromes. Historically, findings of aortic dissection and aneurysm were described on chest radiographs as mediastinal widening, displaced intimal calcifications, and changes in the configuration of the aorta over successive radiographs [24]. A study, performed in the modern era, assessed mediastinal width on posteroanterior (PA) and anteroposterior (AP) radiographs in 100 patients with confirmed nontraumatic thoracic aortic dissection and 120 patients with confirmed normal aortas [25]. The authors found that PA radiographs were both more sensitive and specific than AP radiographs, as would be expected due to less magnification on PA radiographs, and found utility in both the maximal mediastinal width (a cutoff of 7.5 cm on PA films was 90% sensitive and 88% specific), as well as the maximal left mediastinal width (a cutoff of 5 cm was 90% sensitive and 90% specific) [25]. Chest radiography is therefore useful in uncovering other causes of acute chest pain and may suggest the diagnosis of aortic dissection. However, in any patient with suspected AAS, further crosssectional imaging is required to definitely exclude AAS [19, 23]. CT and MRI also have the ability to guide surgical and/or endovascular management in confirmed cases of AAS.

CT Angiography

CT angiography has become the mainstay for diagnosis of suspected AAS in the United States. In the IRAD, data from 4428 patients revealed that over a span of 17 years, the frequency of CT utilization increased from 46% to 73% for the detection of Type A dissection, while the use of transesophageal echocardiography (TEE) decreased from 50% to 23% [21]. CT angiography is fast, with scanners readily available in most modern emergency departments. CT can provide an overview of the entire thoracic (and abdominal) aorta in one data set, along with information about potential complications. A CT angiogram provides excellent spatial resolution for 3D reconstructions, which can be critical in planning surgical and endovascular repair of AAS.

Much of the data on sensitivity and specificity of CT for the diagnosis of aortic dissection and other AAS comes from older literature, with studies performed on older equipment with less resolution and slower scan times compared to modern machines. Previously reported sensitivities of 90–100% and specificities of 87–100% [23] are now likely close to 100% with current multi detector CT scanners [26].

When performing a CT angiogram for suspected AAS, a precontrast exam of the thorax is often obtained to assess for the presence of IMH. Intramural hematoma has classically been described as crescentic high attenuation in the wall of the aorta, which can potentially be mistaken for wall thickening (or even overlooked) on post-contrast images. However, a newer retrospective study by Lovy et al. found a sensitivity of 100% for IMH on the post-contrast materialenhanced CTA exam, suggesting that unenhanced imaging may not always be necessary [27]. In addition, a retrospective study by Knollmann et al. similarly found that IMH was visible on post-contrast CTA images in all 31 of their cases [28]. Whether pre-intravenous contrast materialenhanced images are obtained routinely for all suspected AAS patients is generally a matter of institutional preference. If they are routinely performed, they should be limited in z-axis coverage, extending from the top of the arch to the bottom of the heart to limit radiation exposure.

After the precontrast exam is performed, a CT angiogram is performed, typically extending from the thoracic inlet to the diaphragmatic hiatus. Optimal contrast enhancement of the aorta (>250 Hounsfield units) can be obtained utilizing either a timing run or bolus tracking, with an injection rate of 4–5 mL/s [29]. The volume of iodinated contrast utilized will depend on several

factors, including patient size and the pitch of the CT machine, but is typically in the range of 60–120 mL. Reconstructed images should include coronal and sagittal images, for evaluation of the aortic arch, and axial data sets at no more than 1–2 mm thickness to allow for adequate multiplanar and 3D volume rendering. CT technology has advanced rapidly in the last few decades. Newer technologies, such as EKG synchronization, high temporal resolution "highpitch" acquisition modes, and dual-energy imaging, are discussed in more detail below.

As with most radiological exams, detection and subsequent management of incidental findings are an important issue to consider. CT angiograms of the chest include not only the aorta but the heart, lungs, chest wall, and upper abdomen, where incidental (but potentially life-altering) findings can occur. In a recent retrospective review of 370 CTAs performed to evaluate for AAS, 329 patients (89%) had at least one incidental finding, and 106 (29%) had recommendations for some form of follow-up [30]. Most of these (44%) were for pulmonary nodules, but other findings included pneumonia, pleural and pericardial effusions, and cancer and/or metastases [30].

Magnetic Resonance Imaging

MR angiography, while an excellent modality for evaluating the aorta, is not typically the first test of choice in suspected AAS, for several reasons [21]. First, MRI is not nearly as readily available as CT, and even when available, may not be available 24 h a day. MR angiograms take significantly longer to perform than CT angiograms, which is an issue in potentially unstable patients with suspected AAS. Patient cooperation is required, as most MR sequences require breathholding to minimize artifact. Claustrophobia can limit the patient's willingness to cooperate with the exam. When it is available and the patient deemed appropriate, a focused MR exam including steady-state free precession (SSFP) axial and coronal images, cine SSFP oblique sagittal and contrast-enhanced 3D MRA images, (CE-MRA) could be performed in 4 minutes, with reported 100% accuracy for determining the presence or absence of dissection or aneurysm

[31]. In cases of suspected acute IMH, T1-weighted black blood (BB) images can demonstrate intermediate or high signal within the wall of the aorta [32].

In patients who cannot reliably hold their breath or who cannot receive gadolinium-based contrast agents due to significant renal dysfunction, the development of unenhanced SSFP MR angiography is a viable alternative [33–35]. With these sequences, the patient breathes freely while a special "navigator" sequence monitors the position of the diaphragm, only utilizing data when the diaphragm is within a certain narrow window [33]. These sequences can also be performed with EKG gating, allowing for visualization of intracardiac structures and the proximal coronary arteries, which are typically not well seen on conventional non-EKG-gated MR angiography. In a comparison of 30 consecutive patients who underwent both EKG-gated free-breathing SSFP MRA and conventional MRA, the SSFP sequence performed excellently [36].

Echocardiography

Echocardiography is a useful modality in the diagnosis of aortic dissection. Transthoracic (TTE) and transesophageal (TEE) echocardiography offer real-time acquisition, which can be obtained at the bedside, a significant advantage over CT and MRI in hemodynamically unstable patients. Reported sensitivities for detection of dissection range from 59 to 85% and specificities from 93 to 96% [23]. In a large meta-analysis of 16 studies involving 1139 patients, Shiga et al. found that TEE, CT, and MRI all yielded equally reliable diagnostic accuracy for confirming or excluding thoracic aortic dissection [37]. However, there are some important limitations with echocardiography. An experienced operator must be available to obtain and interpret the images, as echocardiography can suffer from a number of potential artifacts. Transthoracic echocardiography is limited by the availability of acoustic windows and can be affected by abnormal chest wall configuration, obesity, and pulmonary emphysema [38, 39]. Transesophageal echocardiography is a more invasive procedure and can image nearly the entire thoracic aorta,

but there is a known "blind spot" in the anterior portion of the aortic arch, caused by artifact from the trachea and left main stem bronchus as they pass between the probe (in the esophagus) and aorta [38]. The full extent of a dissection, including involvement of the abdominal aorta, iliac vessels, and visceral branches, is not as readily apparent compared to CT or MRI. Despite these limitations, echocardiography remains a key modality in the management pathway, both in the United States and Europe [23, 39].

PET/CT

While metabolic imaging of the aorta, with ¹⁸FDG PET/CT, is not a first-line diagnostic test for patients with suspected AAS, there is limited evidence that PET/CT of the aorta can be useful in a few specific clinical situations. In a small study by Reeps et al., imaging findings of nine patients with known acute dissection and two patients with symptomatic progressive dissection were compared with those of seven patients with known chronic stable Type B dissection. The standardized uptake value (SUV) of the aortic wall or dissection membrane was found to be significantly higher in all of the acute or progressive dissection cases compared to the chronic dissection cases [40]. Thus, PET/CT could have a role resolving whether a newly diagnosed aortic dissection is in fact acute or chronic, in patients who present with atypical or nonclassic symptoms. Metabolic imaging may also have a role in assessing prognosis; a study of 28 patients by Kato et al. demonstrated that higher SUV values in the wall of the aorta in dissection patients were significantly associated with an increased risk for progression and rupture [41]. However, larger scale studies would be required before either of these assertions could be generalized for routine clinical practice.

What Newer CT Technologies Are Being Utilized in Imaging of Suspected Acute Aortic Syndromes?

Summary of Evidence Most modern CT scanners are capable of EKG synchronization, which can reduce or eliminate pulsation artifact in the ascending aorta and allow accurate assessment of the coronary arteries and aortic valve. However, CTA protocols utilizing EKG synchronization should be carefully tailored to minimize the increased radiation dose. Dual-source scanners are capable of high-pitch acquisition modes, which can eliminate pulsation artifact while minimizing radiation dose. Dual-energy techniques are available for generation of virtual noncontrast (VNC) images, potentially eliminating the need for a precontrast scan (thereby reducing radiation dose), but their routine use in suspected AAS may be complicated by higher levels of artifact (limited evidence).

Supporting Evidence

EKG Synchronization

EKG synchronization refers to placing electrodes on the patient's chest during the CT exam and acquiring and reconstructing images during specific phases of the cardiac cycle (one R-to-R interval). EKG synchronization can be performed retrospectively, in which data from all cardiac cycles (systole and diastole) is acquired and then "retrospectively" reconstructed at specific phases (usually in 10% increments from 0% to 90% of the R-to-R interval). Alternatively, EKG synchronization can be performed utilizing prospective triggering, in which data only from specific parts of the cardiac cycle (typically at about 30% of the R-to-R interval for systole or about 70% of the R-to-R interval for diastole) is acquired "prospectively" at preselected locations, and imaging is optimized or acquired for some phases of the cardiac cycle. Prospective EKG triggering results in significant dose reduction to the patient [42], but is more likely to result in artifact at higher heart rates and in patients with cardiac ectopy.

The primary advantage of EKG synchronization over conventional CT angiogram is the reduction or elimination of cardiac motion and pulsation artifact in the ascending aorta. With EKG synchronization, the lumen of the coronary arteries can be assessed, and aortic valve leaflets can be visualized [43]. A study by Roos et al. showed a clear reduction in motion artifact with EKGsynchronized CTA compared to conventional CTA, but did not comment on the difference in radiation dose [44]. A more recent study by Schernthaner et al. showed a significant reduction in motion artifact, an increase in diagnostic confidence, with EKG-synchronized CTA performed with the same radiation dose as conventional CTA [45]. The routine use of EKG synchronization for suspected AAS is not universal, however, and while some consider it an integral part of their protocol [29], its use varies among institutions.

High Pitch

With the introduction of dual-source CT scanners, high-pitch acquisition protocols (with pitch up to 3.2) have been developed which allow for very fast imaging of the entire chest, in under one second [46, 47]. These can be performed with EKG synchronization (i.e., timed for a specific phase of the cardiac cycle), but even without EKG synchronization, the sub-second scan time is enough to significantly reduce or eliminate pulsation artifact in the ascending aorta, which is a common pitfall that can mimic a Type A dissection flap [29, 43]. In a study of 51 consecutive patients with undifferentiated acute chest pain, an EKG-synchronized highpitch protocol provided excellent image quality with low radiation dose (average 3.8 mSv) [46]. Beta-blockers were not routinely administered prior to the exam. When patients had heart rates of 65 beats per minute or less, the image quality was excellent, but did degrade significantly at higher heart rates. Importantly, image noise can increase significantly when using high- pitch protocols in patients with a large body habitus [47].

Dual Energy

With the introduction of dual-source CT scanners, the concept of dual-energy CT emerged [48]. By operating the two tubes at different kVp (typically one at a low energy of 80–100 kVp and the other at a higher energy of 140–150 kVp) and comparing the differences in X-ray attenuation within a voxel between the two sources, the amount of iodine within the voxel can be quantified [49]. This is particularly useful when imaging the aorta, because it allows for the creation of virtual noncontrast (VNC) images (potentially avoiding a precontrast scan and reducing radiation dose) [50, 51]. The replacement of a precontrast scan with VNC images from a dual-energy scan has been studied in the setting of follow-up imaging after thoracic endovascular aortic repair (TEVAR), with excellent results [52, 53]. However, its routine use in the setting of suspected AAS is less well established. One recent study comparing VNC images of the thoracic aorta to the abdominal aorta found VNC images tend to be prone to pulsation artifact [54]. In fact, while VNC images were deemed an acceptable replacement for conventional precontrast images in 93% of cases of the abdominal aorta, they were acceptable in only 12% of thoracic aorta cases [54].

What Is the Role of the "Triple-Rule-Out" Examination?

Summary of Evidence The "triple-rule-out" (TRO) CTA typically requires higher radiation dose and more iodinated contrast and is more difficult to perform, compared to conventional coronary CTA or CTA of the aorta or pulmonary arteries alone. While it may be quite useful in selected clinical situations, its routine use in patients with undifferentiated chest in the emergency department is not yet justified (limited evidence).

Supporting Evidence Patients presenting to the emergency department with chest pain present a significant diagnostic challenge. With the introduction of some of the techniques discussed above, including EKG synchronization and high-pitch acquisition modes, the development of a single CT exam that could simultaneously evaluate the aorta, the pulmonary arteries (for PE), and the coronary arteries is an appealing goal. Rogg et al. found that patients who underwent workup for one of these conditions were more likely to receive simultaneous testing for one of the others [55], suggesting that a single test to evaluate for all through would be useful. Special considerations for the TRO CTA include the amount and timing of contrast administration, to ensure adequate opacification of both the aorta and coronary arteries, as well as the pulmonary arteries [56].

While this examination is now readily feasible and safe with modern CT scanners [57], its routine use in undifferentiated chest pain remains somewhat controversial, as the TRO CTA requires more contrast than standard CT angiography and use of EKG synchronization (with increased radiation dose) [58]. In a large meta-analysis of 11 studies with 3539 patients, Ayaram et al. found that while image quality was excellent for detecting coronary artery disease, the low prevalence of PE and dissection in these patients was not enough to recommend routine usage [59]. Similarly, in a very large review of 12,834 patients who underwent TRO CTA, Burris et al. found a slightly higher yield of PE and aortic disease, but at the expense of image quality, radiation dose, and contrast dose [60]. They too concluded that, while it certainly has value in individual cases, "its indiscriminate use is not warranted" [60]. A retrospective study of 2068 patients by Madder et al. found that TRO CTA resulted in higher radiation dose, but was not associated with improved diagnostic yield, reduced clinical events, or diminished downstream resource use, compared to conventional coronary CTA [61]. A retrospective study by Al Qahtani et al. of 467 patients presenting with atypical chest pain found the prevalence of acute coronary syndrome (ACS) and AAS was limited (0.5-5.5%) in those patients clinically suspected of having a pulmonary embolism, but the prevalence of ACS and PE was much higher (18% and 5.6%, respectively) among suspected AAS patients [62]. Finally, in the prospective, randomized CAPTURE trial of 59 patients, the authors concluded that, while helpful in certain circumstances, the TRO CTA "should not be used routinely with the expectation that it will improve efficiency or reduce resource use" [63].

Imaging Case Studies

Case 1

In Fig. 14.1, a 57-year-old man presents to the emergency department with "crushing" chest pain.



Fig. 14.1 57-year-old man presenting to the emergency department with "crushing" chest pain. Axial contrastenhanced CT angiogram demonstrates an acute Type A aortic dissection. The false lumen (*) often has slower flow and will enhance less than the true lumen. The true lumen is typically smaller and more central in location. A fenestration or intimal tear is seen (*black arrow*), with communication between the true and false lumens

Case 2

In Fig. 14.2a, b, a 94-year-old man presents to the emergency department with chest pain.

Case 3

A 60-year-old man presents in Fig. 14.3a–d with a known history of penetrating atherosclerotic ulcer, arriving as an outpatient for presurgical planning.

Case 4

In Fig. 14.4a–d, a 63-year-old male with uncontrolled hypertension presents for a noncontrast CT thorax for preoperative planning prior to a CABG procedure.



Fig. 14.2 94-year-old man presenting to the emergency department with chest pain. Precontrast images (**a**) are useful for demonstrating crescentic high attenuation along the wall of the descending aorta, consistent with Type B acute IMH. On post-contrast CT angiogram images (**b**),

this region appears relatively low in attenuation compared to the adjacent contrast-enhanced aortic lumen and could potentially be misinterpreted as low attenuation (chronic) atherosclerotic plaque, rather than acute blood in the wall of the aorta



Fig. 14.3 60-year-old man with a known history of penetrating atherosclerotic ulcer, presenting as an outpatient for presurgical planning. Coronal (**a**) and axial (**b**) CT angiogram demonstrates a focal penetrating atherosclerotic ulcer

(*black arrow*) in the mid-descending thoracic aorta. The patient underwent successful thoracic endovascular aortic repair (TEVAR), with resolution of the PAU (c, d)



Fig. 14.4 63-year-old male with uncontrolled hypertension, presenting for a noncontrast CT thorax for preoperative planning prior to a CABG procedure. Noncontrast image (**a**) demonstrates crescentic high attenuation in the wall of the descending aorta (*white arrow*), consistent

with acute IMH. Subsequently performed CT angiogram (b) in region of the distal aortic arch demonstrates a PAU as the cause of the IMH (*black arrow*). The patient underwent successful TEVAR, with resolution of the PAU (c, d)



Fig. 14.5 81-year-old male presented to the emergency department with sudden onset of chest pain and was hypotensive. CT angiogram (**a**) demonstrates an acute Type A dissection involving the ascending and descending aorta,

with a large amount of blood (hematoma) in the mediastinum (*). There is active extravasation from proximal descending aorta (**b**, *white arrow*). Findings consistent with aortic rupture

Case 5

An 81-year-old male presents in Fig. 14.5a, b to the emergency department with sudden onset of chest pain and was hypotensive.

Suggested Imaging Protocols

Chest radiography:

- Indicated for all patients presenting with suspected acute aortic syndrome
- Primary use is to exclude other etiologies that may mimic symptoms of AAS
- Normal chest radiographs do not exclude AAS and should not delay cross-sectional imaging in patients with symptoms of AAS

CTA Chest:

- Indicated for all patients presenting with suspected acute aortic syndrome
- Noncontrast images can be obtained to assess for acute intramural hematoma
- CT angiogram of the chest performed
- Consider EKG synchronization and/or highpitch mode to reduce motion artifact in the ascending aorta and aid in assessing the coronary artery origins

MRI/MRA Chest:

- Indicated when patient is hemodynamically stable and able to cooperate
 - MRA with contrast of the thoracic and abdominal aorta
- If gadolinium contrast is contraindicated (renal failure, allergy)
- Noncontrast 3D SSFP respiratory-gated navigator sequences

Transesophageal echocardiography indicated as a viable alternative to CTA or MRA when an experienced operator is available to perform/ interpret the images.

Future Research

- Role of dual-energy CT angiography in the setting of suspected acute aortic syndrome, and specifically the role of virtual noncontrast (VNC) images to detect acute intramural hematoma.
- Continued advancements in CT technology will allow faster gantry rotation times and higher pitch, to reduce/eliminate cardiac pulsation artifact without the need for EKG gating.
- Continued study of the role of the "triple-ruleout" exam in patients presenting to the emergency department with undifferentiated chest pain.

References

- 1. Ridge CA, Litmanovich D. J Thorac Imaging. 2015;30:193–201.
- 2. Criado FJ. Tex Hear Inst J. 2011;38(6):694-700.
- 3. Davies RR, Goldstein LJ, Coady MA, et al. Ann Thorac Surg. 2002;73(1):17–28.
- 4. Goldfinger J, Halperin J, Marin M, et al. Circulation. 2006;114(24):2611–8.
- Cifani N, Proietta M, Tritapepe L, et al. Ann Med. 2015;47(6):441–6.
- 6. Homme JL, Aubry M-C, Edwards WD, et al. Am J Surg Pathol. 2006;30(9):1159–68.
- Tadros TM, Klein MD, Shapira OM, et al. Circulation. 2009;119(6):880–90.
- 8. Evangelista A, Mukherjee D, Mehta RH, et al. Circulation. 2005;111(8):1063–70.
- 9. Chao CP, Walker TG, Kalva SP. Radiographics. 2009;29(3):791–804.
- Goldberg JB, Kim JB, Sundt TM. Semin Thorac Cardiovasc Surg. 2014;26(2):123–31.
- Kruse MJ, Johnson PT, Fishman EK, et al. J Cardiovasc Comput Tomogr. 2013;7(4):267–72.
- Tsai TT, Trimarchi S, Nienaber CA. Eur J Vasc Endovasc Surg. 2009:149–59.
- 13. Coady M, Rizzo J, Hammond GL, et al. J Vasc Surg. 1998;27(6):1006–16.
- Hussain S, Glover J, Bree R, et al. J Vasc Surg. 1989;9:710–7.
- Nathan DP, Boonn W, Lai E, et al. J Vasc Surg. 2012;55(1):10–5.
- Patatas K, Shrivastava V, Ettles DF. Clin Radiol. 2013;68(8):753–9.
- Quint LE, Williams DM, Francis IR, et al. Radiology. 2001;218:719–23.
- Svensjö S, Bengtsson H, Bergqvist D. Br J Surg. 1996;83(1):68–71.

- Hiratzka LF, Bakris GL, Beckman J, et al. J Am Coll Cardiol. 2010;55(14):1509–44.
- 20. Banerjee A, Begaj I, Thorne S. BMJ Open. 2015;5(8):e008318.
- Pape LA, Awais M, Woznicki EM, et al. J Am Coll Cardiol. 2015;66(4):350–8.
- 22. Hirst A Jr, Johns V Jr, Kime S. Medicine. 1958;37:217–79.
- Jacobs J, Latson L, Abbara S, et al. Am Coll Radiol. 2014;1–11. http://www.acr.org/Quality-Safety/ Appropriateness-Criteria
- 24. Eyler WR, Clark MD. Radiology. 1965:1047-57.
- Lai V, Tsang WK, Chan WC, et al. Emerg Radiol. 2012;19(4):309–15.
- Yoshida S, Akiba H, Tamakawa M, et al. Radiology. 2003;228(2):430–5.
- 27. Lovy AJ, Rosenblum JK, Levsky JM, et al. AJR. 2013;200(4):805–11.
- Knollmann FD, Lacomis JM, Ocak I, et al. Eur J Radiol. 2013;82(12):2392–8.
- Abbas A, Brown I, Peebles C, et al. Br J Radiol. 2014;87(1042):20140354.
- Prabhakar AM, Le TQ, Abujudeh HH, et al. Am J Emerg Med. 2015:7–9.
- Pereles FS, McCarthy RM, Baskaran V, et al. Radiology. 2002;223(1):270–4.
- Stojanovska J, Rodriguez K, Mueller GC, et al. Magn Reson Imaging Clin N Am. 2015;23(2):273–91.
- Krishnam MS, Tomasian A, Malik S, et al. Eur Radiol. 2010;20(6):1311–20.
- Morita S, Masukawa A, Suzuki K, et al. Radiographics. 2011;31(2):E13–33.
- Von Knobelsdorff-Brenkenhoff F, Gruettner H, Trauzeddel RF, et al. Eur Heart J Cardiovasc Imaging. 2014;15(6):651–8.
- Krishnam MS, Tomasian A, Deshpande V, et al. Investig Radiol. 2008;43(6):411–20.
- 37. Shiga T, Wajima Z, Apfel C, et al. Arch Intern Med. 2006;166:1350–6.
- Erbel R, Alfonso F, Boileau C, et al. Eur Heart J. 2001;22(18):1642–81.
- Erbel R, Aboyans V, Boileau C, et al. Eur Heart J. 2014;35(41):2873–926.
- Reeps C, Pelisek J, Bundschuh RA, et al. J Nucl Med. 2010;51(5):686–91.

- 41. Kato K, Nishio A, Kato N, et al. J Nucl Med. 2010;51(5):674–81.
- 42. Wu W, Budovec J, Foley WD. AJR. 2009;193(4): 955–63.
- Chin AS, Fleischmann D. Semin Ultrasound CT MRI. 2012;33(3):222–34.
- 44. Roos JE, Willmann JK, Weishaupt D, et al. Radiology. 2002;222(1):271–7.
- 45. Schernthaner RE, Stadler A, Beitzke D, et al. Eur J Radiol. 2012;81(4):e585–90.
- 46. Bamberg F, Marcus R, Sommer W, et al. Eur J Radiol. 2012;81(12):3697–702.
- Mileto A, Ramirez-Giraldo JC, Nelson RC, et al. AJR. 2015;205(4):834–9.
- McCollough CH, Leng S, Yu L, et al. Radiology. 2015;276(3):637–53.
- Johnson TRC, Krauß B, Sedlmair M, et al. Eur Radiol. 2007;17(6):1510–7.
- 50. Vlahos I, Godoy MCB, Naidich DP. J Thorac Imaging. 2010;25(4):289–300.
- Vlahos I, Chung R, Nair A, et al. AJR. 2012;199(5 Suppl):87–97.
- Flors L, Leiva-Salinas C, Norton PT, et al. J Vasc Interv Radiol. 2014;25(3):435–42.
- 53. Numburi UD, Schoenhagen P, Flamm SD, et al. AJR. 2010;195(2):486–93.
- 54. Shaida N, Bowden DJ, Barrett T, et al. Clin Radiol. 2012;67(5):461–7.
- 55. Rogg JG, De Neve J-W, Huang C, et al. J Emerg Med. 2011;40(2):128–34.
- 56. Frauenfelder T, Appenzeller P, Karlo C, et al. Eur Radiol. 2009;19(4):789–99.
- 57. Gruettner J, Fink C, Walter T, et al. Eur J Radiol. 2013;82(1):100–5.
- Ketelsen D, Fenchel M, Thomas C, et al. Acta Radiol [Internet]. 2011;52(7):762–6.
- 59. Ayaram D, Bellolio MF, Murad MH, et al. Acad Emerg Med. 2013;20(9):861–71.
- Burris AC, Boura JA, Raff GL, et al. JACC Cardiovasc Imaging. 2015;8(7):1–9.
- Madder RD, Raff GL, Hickman L, et al. J Cardiovasc Comput Tomogr. 2011;5(3):165–71.
- Al Qahtani S, Kandeel A, Breault S, et al. J Clin Med Res. 2015;7(8):627–31.
- Rogers IS, Banerji D, Siegel EL, et al. Am J Cardiol. 2011;107(5):643–50.



Acute Coronary Syndrome in Adults: Evidence-Based Emergency Imaging

Andrew J. Bierhals and Pamela K. Woodard

Key Points

- A strong recommendation can be made for utilizing dedicated coronary CTA in patients who present with acute chest pain but are at low risk for a cardiac event (strong evidence).
- Coronary CTA should not be utilized in patients presenting with acute chest pain that have intermediate to high risk for a coronary event (strong evidence).
- The utilization of a triple rule out coronary CTA has been shown to improve the disposition of patients with acute chest pain. However, there is limited data in the added value over a dedicated coronary CTA (insufficient evidence).
- Coronary CTA has been proven to be cost-effective in the assessment of low-risk patients who present with acute

Mallinckrodt Institute of Radiology, Washington University, St. Louis, MO, USA e-mail: bierhalsa@wustl.edu

P.K. Woodard Mallinckrodt Institute of Radiology, Washington University School of Medicine, St. Louis, MO, USA e-mail: woodardp@mir.wustl.edu chest pain to exclude a cardiac origin. However, the utilization in high-risk patients should not include coronary CTA (strong evidence).

• The utilization of coronary CTA in asymptomatic high-risk patients has not been shown to be beneficial (strong evidence).

Definition and Presentation

Acute chest pain is a complex symptom. While management and disposition is relatively streamlined and straightforward in patients who present with classic signs and symptoms of acute coronary syndrome (abnormal EKG, elevated troponins, or appropriate clinical presentation), atypical acute chest pain can encompass a wide range of diagnostic entities ranging from a catastrophic aortic dissection to a muscle strain [1–6].

In patients with atypical chest pain or who are at low risk for acute coronary syndrome, the workup and disposition becomes more complex. These individuals present with atypical symptoms and a normal EKG and normal initial serum troponins. In this patient population, there remains a small but real risk of morbidity as well as medical legal risk that could result from missing a major

A.J. Bierhals (🖂)

[©] Springer International Publishing AG, part of Springer Nature 2018

A. Kelly et al. (eds.), *Evidence-Based Emergency Imaging*, Evidence-Based Imaging, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-67066-9_15

adverse cardiac even [7-10]. Classically, this patient would be admitted for an extensive cardiac workup. Often, the workup would include a stress test with or without imaging and/or a cardiac catheterization. The greater percentage of the time no cardiac source for the patient's pain would be identified. As such, a great deal of resources would be directed toward this patient population without identifying a cardiac cause of pain.

Coronary CTA, performed on a 64-slice scanner (or above) has made it possible to rapidly evaluate this low-risk patient population in the acute setting without impacting clinical outcome or requiring invasive diagnostic testing such as cardiac catheterization [11, 12].

Epidemiology

Chest pain is the second most common complaint among patients presenting to the emergency department (ED) [13]. This number has steadily increased since 2004. Currently, approximately 9 million patients each year present to the ED with chest pain, increased from approximately 6 million in 2004 [14, 15] and is expected to increase further given our society's diet and sedentary lifestyle. In individuals who are at low risk (no prior history of a cardiovascular event and absence of risk factors), the likelihood of having an acute coronary syndrome (as evidenced by an abnormal EKG or abnormal serum biomarkers) is less than 8% [1–7].

Overall Cost to Society

Missed myocardial ischemic/infarction events account for approximately 40% of malpractice judgments against EDs. In addition to the cost of malpractice judgments, the direct cause from patients with acute chest pain presenting to the ED is estimated between \$13 and \$15 billion [14, 15].

With such extensive resources placed toward this patient population, there are still at least 2% of these individuals who present to the ED that will have their diagnosis of acute coronary syndrome overlooked [16, 17]. This points to the need for a work flow and/or testing algorithm that minimizes risk and decreases cost.

Goals of Imaging

The overall goal in evaluating the patient with acute chest pain particularly in the ED is to isolate those who are at high risk for acute coronary syndrome (ACS) from those who are not. As part of this risk stratification, the purpose is to efficiently evaluate and diagnose the presenting patient's etiology of acute chest pain while minimizing cost, diagnostic procedures, and hospitalwithout negatively izations impacting the diagnosis of potentially life-threatening diseases.

Methodology

Outcome studies, cost-effectiveness literature, and current professional guidelines and recommendations were reviewed with a MEDLINE search ranging from January 2005 to June 2015. The keyword searching included acute chest pain, coronary CTA, and cost-effectiveness. Over 500 reports were identified in the literature search. Approximately 50 specifically addressed acute chest pain cost-effectiveness and/or outcomes.

A similar literature search was performed with a date range between 2005 and 2015 that included acute chest pain, diagnostic evaluation, and costeffectiveness/outcomes. Approximately 2000 reports were identified with less than 100 specifically addressing outcomes and cost-effectiveness.

Discussion of Issues

Is Coronary CTA Useful in Acute Chest Pain?

Summary of Evidence There has been a multitude of imaging trials that support the utilization of coronary CTA as an initial diagnostic tool in individuals who present to the ED with acute chest pain. In addition, these studies have shown that the use of coronary CTA in low- to intermediate-risk patients is cost-effective (strong evidence).

Supporting Evidence The initial observational studies which compared the diagnostic capabilities of coronary CTA to invasive coronary angiography (ICA) showed that 64-slice CT scanners had a high sensitivity in diagnosing coronary artery stenoses of greater than 50% diameter [4, 5, 18–22]. This suggests that coronary CTA has the ability to detect stenoses which would be of clinical significance and possibly requiring intervention (Table 15.1).

Multiple randomized controlled trials have been performed comparing standard of care versus coronary CTA in patients who were low risk for acute coronary syndrome demonstrating that there was no long-term impact on patient outcome while preserving diagnostic capabilities and limiting costs. However, in several trials it has been shown that patients who have moderate to high risk of coronary artery disease will have a greater likelihood of having greater than 50% stenosis on a coronary CTA [4, 5, 18–22]. These patients will often go on for additional functional testing or cardiac catheterization, in order to evaluate for a physiologic degree of ischemia.

An important point when evaluating coronary CTA versus ICA results is that the sensitivity and specificity as well as positive predictive values change depending on whether the data is assessed on a per patient basis (patient level data) or a 17 segment AHA comparison (vessel segment level data). When evaluating the results of multiple studies, the performance of coronary CTA on a per patient basis results in a high sensitivity (at least 96%) but low specificity (approximately 74%) [20, 23]. However, an evaluation on a per segment basis, negatively impacts sensitivity (approximately 80%) but positively impacts specificity (92%). This should be kept in mind when developing and implementing coronary CTA in the evaluation of chest pain. The utilization of coronary CTA is very favorable when assessing CAD presence on a per patient basis [20, 23]. The high negative predictive value of coronary CTA makes it an ideal diagnostic study to exclude coronary artery disease especially in the low- to intermediate-risk population. Thus, a negative study in this patient group would almost certainly exclude any significant coronary artery disease.

Based on Patient Risk, When Should Coronary CTA Be Applied?

Low-Risk to Intermediate-Risk Patients

Summary of Evidence The current recommendations for the evaluation of low-risk patients in the ED, established by the American Heart Association and the American College of Radiology, encompass a wide range of diagnostic modalities including stress testing with or without imaging, echocardiography, and coronary CTA [22–24]. However, due to lack of immediate resources, these patients are often admitted for their clinical evaluation in order to improve diagnostic accuracy. In the acute setting, coronary CTA is a potential method for evaluation given its high negative predictive value and its ability to diagnose other causes of acute chest pain, such as pneumonia, aortic dissection, or pulmonary embolism [24, 25].

Table 15.1 Comparison of performance characteristics of coronary CTA in the detection of coronary artery disease across multiple imaging trials

Trial	Patient risk	Sensitivity	Specificity	PPV	NPV
ACCURACY	Low to intermediate	94%	83%	48%	99%
CORE-64	High	94%	44%	93%	50%
CORE-64	Low	91%	87%	90%	88%
ROMICAT I	Low	77%	87%	48%	98%

Note: The gold standard is based on cardiac catheterization with a 50% or greater stenosis on coronary CTA being considered a significant degree of stenosis. *PPV* positive predictive value, *NPV* negative predictive value

Supporting Evidence There has been a multitude of studies evaluating coronary CTA in this patient population. The most recent trials are ROMICAT II and ACRIN-PA. ROMICAT II randomized patients to either standard of care (stress test with or without imaging, stress echocardiography or no diagnostic testing) or to coronary CTA. The utilization of coronary CTA resulted in a statistically significant reduced length of stay in the hospital of 8.6 h for the coronary CTA group versus 26.7 h for the standard of care group [6]. In addition, there were no adverse cardiac events in either the standard of care group or the coronary CTA group within 30 days. The ACRIN-PA study supported these findings and demonstrated a higher rate of direct discharge from the ED [26]. These studies supported the initial findings of the ROMICAT I trial [21].

In the low-risk population, the vast majority of patients will not have coronary artery disease, and only a small proportion, approximately 10%, would require additional testing or intervention. Therefore, the use of coronary CTA as a noninvasive tool with a high negative predictive value could be recommended [12, 27]. However, some researches have argued that the risk of events in this group is so low that no immediate imaging would be needed [28, 29].

Moderate- to High-Risk Patients

Summary of Evidence The utilization of coronary CTA in acute chest pain patients at moderate to high risk for coronary artery disease is not supported by the evidence (strong evidence). Those patients will have some degree of coronary atherosclerosis. Thus, because of the limited specificity and the high sensitivity of coronary CTA, additional testing would be required. In addition, the presence of coronary artery calcium often results in overestimation of the degree of stenosis also resulting in additional diagnostic testing. As a result, the American Heart Association, the American College of Radiology, the American College of Cardiology, and other professional organizations have recommended that coronary CTA is not suggested as the first-line management in this patient population (strong evidence) [4-6, 30, 31].

Supporting Evidence Individuals who are at high risk for or have been diagnosed with coronary artery disease have a high initial likelihood that their acute chest pain will be cardiac in origin. In patients with a high likelihood of disease, the initial workup should focus on establishing ischemia via either functional testing or ICA. The positive predictive value, especially for flow limiting lesions, is less than ideal (Table 15.1) [27, 32, 33]. Positive predictive values have been noted as low as 76% in a high-risk population. This leads to further testing and increased cost [23, 34]. Research suggests that coronary CTA in the high-risk groups has no additional benefit.

In addition, these high-risk patients have other limitations that make coronary CTA a less than ideal study for initial evaluation. This patient population has a high prevalence of obesity which makes the performance of the study technically challenging, resulting in a greater proportion of examinations that are either limited in quality or that are nondiagnostic. Moreover, a high incidence of diabetes places these patients at risk for contrast induced nephropathy [35–38]. It would be more appropriate in these patients to utilize contrast for the definitive study, i.e., catheter-based angiography.

Coronary CTA Compared with Other Imaging Modalities

There are multiple imaging modalities that can be utilized in the evaluation of acute coronary syndrome. Catheter angiography is the traditional modality for the evaluation of patients who have chest pain of presumed cardiac origin. However, angiography is an invasive and expensive test and not ideal in the low- to intermediate-risk patient population. However, it remains the gold standard for the diagnosis of coronary artery disease although utilizing it does not always result in lower cost or improved diagnosis. Studies have shown that coronary CTA has a greater sensitivity compared to catheter angiography (80% vs. 67%) but a decreased specificity (67% vs. 75%) when using intravascular ultrasound as the gold standard [39]. Furthermore, in patients with a low pretest likelihood (\leq 50%) of coronary artery disease, coronary CTA has been found to result in lower cost which is not the case in the high-risk group (likelihood of 70% or greater).

Historically, single photon emission computed tomography (SPECT) has been the noninvasive method for the evaluation of chest pain and coronary artery disease. Multiple studies have shown the superiority of coronary CTA in the detection of coronary artery stenosis. Coronary CTA has been shown to have a superior sensitivity comparted with SPECT (92–100% vs. 76–81%) and greater specificity (78–89% vs. 57–78%) [40, 41]. In conjunction with the efficiency and speed of performance, this makes coronary CTA the preferential method in patients with acute chest pain.

Taking all evidence into account, coronary CTA would be the preferred diagnostic tool over catheter angiography and SPECT in moderate- to low-risk patients presenting with chest pain.

What Are Special Considerations for the Utilization of CTA in Acute Chest Pain?

Summary of Evidence The utilization of coronary CTA in the diagnosis of acute chest pain often brings up special considerations. This is centered on the pathology of other entities that are associated with acute chest pain. As such, protocols have been developed for the simultaneous evaluation of the coronary arteries, aorta, and pulmonary arteries. This so-called triple rule out CT examination is an attempt to evaluate not only the coronary arteries but also the aorta for dissection and the pulmonary arteries for pulmonary thromboembolism. However, currently, the evidence does not support the widespread use of triple rule out for the evaluation of patients with chest pain [42, 43] (insufficient evidence).

Supporting Evidence There are, however, several small studies that have shown that triple rule out may be useful in the evaluation of acute chest pain. In these studies, the triple rule out has reduced additional testing in up to 75% of the patients who have low to intermediate risk for acute coronary syndrome [4]. Further, the triple rule out has been able to detect non-coronary causes of chest pain in between 10 and 30% of the time [4].

Apart from the fact that the routine use of a triple rule out CT examination has not been assessed in large multicenter trials, the actual performance also raises some limitations. When a triple rule out study is performed, the radiation dose will be higher than in a standard coronary CTA because of the additional volumetric coverage that is required [36, 44]. The amount of contrast that is needed to perform the study is also increased. However, despite the performance limitations and the lack of evidence for of the utility of the triple rule out CT examination, the increased risk of litigation in the ED for acute coronary syndrome (25% of all liability) often results in the use of this examination, resulting in increased patient risk [45].

What Are the Risks of Utilization of Coronary CTA in Acute Chest Pain?

Summary of Evidence The utilization of coronary CTA in acute chest pain poses a unique set of risks. The ease of performance and availability of the study may result in overutilization. This overutilization results in increased costs and may place the patient at risk for increased radiation exposure and over testing from incidental findings (moderate evidence).

Supportive Evidence The biggest risk of coronary CTA in those presenting with acute chest pain is exposure to radiation [36, 44]. This is exacerbated by the likelihood that there is a very low pretest probability of having a positive study. In the ROMICAT I trial, the results indicated that because of the high negative predictive value (NPV) of coronary CTA, patients with a negative coronary CTA could avoid a repeat study for at least 2 years [21].

For a retrospectively gated coronary CTA, the radiation exposure is approximately 12 mSv, and for a prospectively gated examination the exposure is approximately 5 mSv [46, 47]. Since there is concern of unnecessary medical radiation exposure to patients, these studies need to be

appropriately applied in the clinical setting to minimize potential long-term risks.

The patients who are typically evaluated are often low risk for cardiac disease. Up to 30% of these examinations will have non-cardiac findings. The vast majority of these findings (approximately 80%) will be incidental findings such as a pulmonary nodule [48, 49]. Most of them will have no clinical relevance but yet will require additional workup and testing leading to further costs and stress on the patient.

What Are the Costs of Utilization of Coronary CTA for Acute Chest Pain?

Summary of Evidence There have been multiple multicenter trials that have demonstrated cost benefits of using coronary CTA in low-risk patients presenting with chest pain. These studies have demonstrated cost savings, decreased hospital admissions, and decreased lengths of stay (strong evidence).

Supporting Evidence ROMICAT I was the first large trial to show improved efficacy using coronary CTA in the evaluation of chest pain without compromising patient outcomes [21]. This was followed by several other studies including ROMICAT II, ACRIN-PA, and CT-STAT trials (Table 15.2) [4, 6, 21, 26, 50]. Overall, these studies demonstrated between \$200 and \$1100 savings by utilizing coronary CTA in the ED. The CT-STAT trial compared coronary CTA to a rest stress perfusion study. In this study, the investigators were able to demonstrate a decrease in emergency time stay and lower cost without any impact on the diagnosis of acute coronary syndrome [4]. The ROMICAT II trial supported these findings by demonstrating shorter hospital length of stay, a more rapid time to diagnosis, and an increase in the number of patients were discharged directly from the emergency room [6]. ROMICAT II showed that coronary CTA compared to standard of care could be performed without any impact on the outcome or diagnosis of acute coronary syndrome.

Table 15.2 Comparison of cost savings and length of stay in multiple trials

			Length of	Length
	CCTA	SOC	stay	of stay
Trial	(cost)	(cost)	(CCTA)	(SOC)
CT-STAT	\$1586	\$1872	3.4 h	15.0 h
ACRIN-PA			18.0 h	25.0 h
STAT-CT	\$2137	\$3458	2.9 h	6.3 h
ROMICAT II	\$4026	\$3874	8.6 h	26.7 h

Note: The trial utilized standard of care (SOC) as determined by the clinician or a fixed modality that was SOC for the evaluation of acute chest pain. *CCTA* coronary CTA

ACRIN-PA was able to demonstrate shorter length of stay and higher rates of direct ED discharge when comparing coronary CTA to standard of care. There was a difference in the ability to detect acute coronary syndrome between the coronary CTA and standard of care groups [26]. The follow-up of this patient cohort demonstrated that even after 1 year and a negative coronary CTA, there was less than a 1% risk of a cardiac event [51].

Take Home Tables

See Tables 15.1 and 15.2 for comparison of performance characteristics of coronary CTA in the detection of coronary artery disease across multiple imaging trials and for comparison of cost savings and length of stay in multiple trials, respectively.

Take Home Points

- Several large multicenter trials have evaluated the application of coronary CTA in the diagnosis of acute chest pain in low- to intermediate-risk patients and have demonstrated that, because of its high NPV, coronary CTA can be applied in the initial acute chest pain workup in this patient population.
- When the use of coronary CTA is limited to low- to intermediate-risk patients with acute chest pain, there is a proven benefit including decreased hospital length of stay and overall



Fig. 15.1 A 35-year-old man with no family history of cardiac disease. Normal ECG and negative troponin. No clinical risk factors. Coronary CTA was performed as the patient was low risk. Coronary CTA demonstrated no coronary artery disease (**a** and **b**). There were no areas of

calcification or stenosis. Image b depicts a short segment of myocardial bridging. This is not associated with the patient's presentation for chest pain. The utilization of coronary CTA in a low-risk patient averted a cardiac catheterization and led to a discharge directly from the ED

costs, without major adverse cardiac events within 30 days of discharge.

Imaging Case Studies

Case 1

In Fig. 15.1a, b, a 35-year-old man with no family history of cardiac disease and a normal ECG and negative troponin undergoes a coronary CTA.

Case 2

In Fig. 15.2, a 63-year-old man who presents with acute chest pain and a strong history of coronary artery disease undergoes a coronary CTA.

Future Research

The evaluation of acute chest pain is an ever evolving arena of research. There are multiple modalities for the diagnosis of coronary artery disease, but researchers need to focus on exploring which diagnostic modalities are best applied to the various patient populations. In addition,



Fig. 15.2 A 63-year-old man presented to ED with acute chest pain. There was a strong family history of coronary artery disease, elevated cholesterol, and diabetes. An initial coronary CTA was performed in the ED which demonstrated significant coronary artery disease. The coronal reconstruction depicts a greater than 70% narrowing of the left main coronary artery. The image depicts both a calcified and non-calcified plaque. This was followed up with a catheterization and stenting of the left main coronary artery for a high-grade stenosis. Given the patient's history and presentation, the pretest probability for coronary artery disease is greater than 70%. Therefore, the initial study that should have been performed was a cardiac catheterization

research needs to focus on methods to limit cost of evaluations without impacting long-term outcome.

References

- Fesmire FM, Martin EJ, Cao Y, et al. Am J Emerg Med. 2012;30:1829–37.
- 2. Hess EP, Agarwal D, Chandra S, et al. CMAJ. 2010;182:1039-44.
- 3. Ferencik M, Schlett CL, Ghoshhajra BB, et al. Am J Cardiol. 2012;110:183–9.
- 4. Goldstein JA, Gallagher MJ, O'Neill WW, et al. J Am Coll Cardiol. 2007;49:863–71.
- 5. Goldstein JA, Chinnaiyan KM, Abidov A, et al. J Am Coll Cardiol. 2011;58:1414–22.
- Hoffmann U, Truong QA, Schoenfeld DA, et al. N Engl J Med. 2012;367:299–308.
- 7. Hermann LK, Weingart SD, Yoon YM, et al. Am J Cardiol. 2010;105:1561–4.
- Hollander JE, Robey JL, Chase MR, et al. Acad Emerg Med. 2007;14:210–5.
- Conti A, Poggioni C, Viviani G, et al. Am J Emerg Med. 2012;30:1698–705.
- Pope JH, Aufderheide TP, Ruthazer R, et al. N Engl J Med. 2000;342:1163–70.
- Hoffman U, Venkatesh V, White RD, et al. J Am Coll Radiol. 2012;9:745–50.
- Raff GL, Chinnaiyan KV, Curry R, et al. J Cardiovasc Comput Tomogr. 2014;8:254–71.
- Pitts SR, Niska RW, Xu J, et al. Natl Health Stat Report. 2008;7:1–38.
- Bhuiya FA, Pitts SR, McCaig LF. Emergency department visits for chest pain and abdominal pain: United States, 1999–2008. NCHS Data Brief; 2010:1e8.
- National hospital ambulatory medical care survey: 2010 emergency department summary tables. In; 2010.
- Christenson J, Innes G, McKnight D, et al. Safety and efficiency of emergency department assessment of chest discomfort. CMAJ. 2004;170(12):1803–7.
- Schull MJ, Vermeulen MJ, Stukel TA. The risk of missed diagnosis of acute myocardial infarction associated with emergency department volume. Ann Emerg Med. 2006;48(6):647–55.
- Udelson JE, Beshansky JR, Ballin DS, et al. JAMA. 2002;288:2693–700.
- Budoff MJ, Dowe D, Jollis JG, et al. J Am Coll Cardiol. 2008;52:1724–32.
- Hamon M, Biondi-Zoccai GG, Malagutti P, et al. Am Coll Cardiol. 2006;48:1896–910.
- Hoffmann U, Bamberg F, Chae CU, et al. J Am Coll Cardiol. 2009;53:1642–50.
- 22. Mammen L, White RD, Woodard PK, et al. J Am Coll Radiol. 2011;8:12–8.
- 23. Gottlieb I, Lima J. Circulation. 2008;117:1318–32.

- Taylor AJ, Cerqueira M, Hodgson JM, et al. J Am Coll Cardiol. 2010;56:1864–94.
- Gallagher MJ, Raff GL. Catheter Cardiovasc Interv. 2008;71(1):92–9.
- 26. Litt HI, Gatsonis C, Snyder B, et al. N Engl J Med. 2012;366:1393–403.
- 27. Donati OF, Scheffel H, Stolzmann P, et al. AJR Am J Roentgenol. 2010;194:920–6.
- Foy AJ, Liu G, Davidson WR Jr, et al. JAMA Intern Med. 2015;175(3):428–36.
- 29. Redberg RF. JAMA Intern Med. 2015;175(3):436.
- Hecht HS, Bhatti T. J Cardiovasc Comput Tomogr. 2008;2(3):183–7.
- Wykrzykowska JJ, Arbab-Zadeh A, Godoy G, et al. AJR Am J Roentgenol. 2010;194:85–92.
- 32. Leber AW, Knez A, von Ziegler F, et al. J Am Coll Cardiol. 2005;46:147–54.
- Mollet NR, Cademartiri F, Nieman K, et al. J Am Coll Cardiol. 2004;43:2265–70.
- Hamon M, Biondi-Zoccai GG, Malagutti P, et al. J Am Coll Cardiol. 2006;48:1896–910.
- Maher MM, Kalra MK, Toth TL, et al. J Thorac Imaging. 2004;19:16–23.
- Einstein AJ, Henzlova MJ, Rajagopalan S. JAMA. 2007;298:317–23.
- 37. Solomon R. Kidney Int. 2005;68:2256-63.
- Briguori C, Colombo A, Airoldi F, et al. Kidney Int. 2005;68:2250–5.
- Gorenoi V, Schönermark MP, Hagen A. GMS Health Technol Assess. 2012;8:Doc02.
- Budoff MJ, Rasouli ML, Shavelle DM, et al. Acad Radiol. 2007;14:252–7.
- Budoff MJ, Kazerooni EA, Thomas GS, et al. Circulation 2008;118:S935–S935.
- Ladapo JA, Hoffmann U, Bamberg F, et al. AJR Am J Roentgenol. 2008;191(2):455–63.
- 43. Halpern E. Radiology. 2009;252(2):332-45.
- 44. Brenner DJ, Hall EJ. N Engl J Med. 2007;357(22):2277–84.
- 45. Karcz A, Korn R, Burke MC, et al. Am J Emerg Med. 1996;14(4):341–5.
- 46. Hirai N, Horiguchi J, Fujioka C, et al. Radiology. 2008;248(2):424–30.
- 47. Shuman WP, Branch KR, May JM, et al. Radiology. 2008;248(2):431–7.
- Killeen RP, Cury RC, McErlean A, et al. J Cardiovasc Comput Tomogr. 2009;3:361–71.
- Killeen RP, Dodd JD, Cury RC. J Cardiovasc Comput Tomogr. 2009;3:293–9.
- 50. Hollander JE, Gatsonis C, Greco EM, et al. Ann Emerg Med. 2016;67(4):460–8.
- 51. Hamilton-Craiga C, Fifoota A, Hansena M, et al. Int J Cardiol. 2014;177(3):867–73.



16

Acute Pulmonary Embolism in Adults and Children: Evidence-Based Emergency Imaging, Evaluation, and Diagnosis

Linda B. Haramati, Vishal K. Patel, Leonard M. Freeman, Paul Thacker, and Edward Y. Lee

Key Points

 Validated structured clinical assessments such as the Wells score, the Pulmonary Embolism Rule-out Criteria, and the Geneva score, as well as an experienced physician's gestalt evaluation, are vital for determining the clini-

L.B. Haramati (🖂)

V.K. Patel Department of Radiology, Montefiore Medical Center, Bronx, NY, USA e-mail: Vishal.patel@med.einstein.yu.edu

L.M. Freeman Department of Radiology, Division of Nuclear Medicine (Moses Div), Montefiore Medical Center, Bronx, NY, USA e-mail: lfreeman@montefiore.org

P. Thacker Department of Radiology, Mayo Clinic, Rochester, MN, USA e-mail: thackerp@musc.edu

E.Y. Lee

Department of Radiology, Division of Thoracic Imaging, Boston Children's Hospital, Harvard Medical School, Boston, MA, USA e-mail: Edward.lee@childrens.harvard.edu cal probability of pulmonary embolism and the appropriateness of imaging.

- CT pulmonary angiography is currently the most commonly performed imaging modality when pulmonary embolism is suspected. However, ventilation-perfusion scintigraphy performs comparably with a lower radiation dose and is especially suitable for patients with normal chest radiographs and those with contraindications to intravenous contrast.
- An underlying risk factor is found in most pediatric patients ultimately diagnosed with pulmonary emboli on computed tomography pulmonary angiography.
- A clinical threshold of two or more risk factors should likely be used to optimize imaging for pediatric pulmonary emboli.
- Although dual-energy CT pulmonary angiography/CT lung perfusion is attractive and shows promise for increased sensitivity of pulmonary emboli detection, evidence, and clinical experience is currently lacking.

Abbreviations

- *CT* Computed tomography
- *V/Q* Ventilation/perfusion study

© Springer International Publishing AG, part of Springer Nature 2018 A. Kelly et al. (eds.), *Evidence-Based Emergency Imaging*, Evidence-Based Imaging, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-67066-9_16

Department of Radiology and Medicine, Montefiore Medical Center/Albert Einstein College of Medicine, Bronx, NY, USA e-mail: lharamati@gmail.com

Definition and Pathophysiology

Pulmonary embolism is a common disease with a high morbidity and mortality burden. Its clinical presentation is quite variable, making accurate diagnosis challenging. In this chapter, we examine how clinical assessment determines pretest probability and then guides the diagnosis and management of acute pulmonary embolism. The important role of imaging in work-up is summarized, and various imaging modalities are compared and evaluated based on up-to-date medical literature. Pulmonary embolism diagnosis in pregnancy is also briefly reviewed and evidencebased diagnostic algorithms for evaluation of acute pulmonary embolism are presented.

Acute pulmonary embolism (PE) occurs when thrombus travels to the pulmonary arteries from the deep veins of the lower extremities and less commonly from other central veins. In situ thrombosis of the pulmonary arteries is rare and can present similarly. The pathophysiology of PE is variable and depends on the size of the emboli and the patient's clinical condition [1]. In a healthy patient, a small PE may not be of clinical significance because a physiological function of the pulmonary capillary bed is to filter and lyse small thrombi that regularly develop in the legs [2]. In patients with limited cardiopulmonary reserve or those with larger pulmonary emboli, the compromise of the pulmonary vascular bed can result in acute right heart dysfunction and even death [1].

Risk factors for PE fall into several categories including situational, intrinsic, and related to comorbidities. Situational risk factors include recent prior surgery, prolonged travel especially long-haul airplane flights, oral contraceptive and hormone replacement therapy, and smoking. Intrinsic hypercoagulable states are a major risk factor for pulmonary embolism and a focus of ongoing research and new insights. These include inherited thrombophilias which are present in 5–8% of the population such as protein C and S and antithrombin deficiencies, factor V Leiden mutations, increased clotting factors such as factor VII, sickle cell trait, and acquired conditions such as antiphospholipid antibody syndrome. Other patient related-risk factors include malignancy, heart and kidney disease, immobilization, obesity, and advanced age [3].

In contrast to adults where up to 31% of pulmonary emboli are idiopathic, an identifiable risk factor is found in 96-98% of pediatric patients with pulmonary emboli [4, 5]. Specific risk factors vary across the pediatric age range. In 80% of infantile PE cases, a thrombus associated with a central venous catheter is present [4, 6, 7]. Other risk factors in infants include dehydration, peripartum asphyxia, and septicemia. In older children, presence of a central venous catheter remains the greatest risk factor for pulmonary embolism. However, other risk factors such as immobilization, hypercoagulable states, excess estrogen, and a prior history of PE and/or deep vein thrombosis begin to take on a more prominent role [8].

Epidemiology

Venous thromboembolic disease encompasses both deep vein thrombosis and pulmonary embolism. About 500,000 people are diagnosed with thromboembolic disease in the United States annually although these estimates are inexact due to ascertainment, reporting, and national database limitations. The incidence is 1-2 per 1000 overall but increases tenfold in the elderly aged 80 years and older. About one-third of thromboembolic disease presents clinically with pulmonary embolism, and up to a quarter of all patients with pulmonary embolism have sudden death as their initial presentation. Among those who survive the initial event, the mortality is roughly 10%, with the highest risk of death for those with underlying malignancy or morbidities associated with poor cardiopulmonary reserve. Ten percent of patients with thromboembolic disease are expected to have a recurrence within 10 years [9]. However, the long-term survival of patients diagnosed with acute pulmonary embolism is quite low. A Mayo Clinic series [10] describes a 37% 10-year survival for patients who survived to reach the hospital and undergo CT pulmonary angiography.

The true incidence of pediatric pulmonary embolism remains unknown as many patients are likely misdiagnosed and, thus, not imaged, given the often subtle or nonspecific clinical presentation of children with pulmonary emboli. Therefore, pediatric epidemiologic estimates largely rely on autopsy series or retrospective studies looking at patients who were clinically suspected of having a pulmonary embolus and, as such, received imaging. In the most recent of these published works, Kristaneepaiboon et al. found a PE incidence of 15.5% in patients who underwent pulmonary CT angiography for clinically suspected PE [11]. These findings led the authors to conclude PE to be more common than previously reported.

Overall Cost to Society

Cost to society is a broad and difficult to quantify concept that may encompass the costs of diagnosis and treatment of the illness, loss of wages and future earnings due to disability, and death. The in-hospital costs of caring for patients admitted with the diagnosis of pulmonary embolism have been estimated to be \$8764 [12]. The annual medical costs the year after diagnosis with pulmonary embolism is in excess of \$18,000 compared with \$680 for a control group. These are direct cost-of-care estimates that do not take into account the more difficult to estimate costs related to lost wages, disability, and death [13].

Goals of Imaging

The goal of medicine is to improve the care of our patients. Diagnostic tests, including imaging, are performed in order to diagnose or exclude the diagnosis of clinically relevant disease and to serve as a guide to management. For patients who are suspected of having pulmonary embolism and have an intermediate or high probability of disease, imaging is generally recommended in order to diagnose or exclude the diagnosis of pulmonary embolism. If pulmonary embolism is diagnosed, the usual treatment is anticoagulation.

Alternative diagnoses that may explain the patients' symptoms can be demonstrated on chest radiography or CT [14]. However, there has been a rapid increase in imaging utilization over the past two decades. Medical imaging, especially from CT, has become a substantial contributor to the annual US population radiation exposure, along with background radiation levels [15]. In fact, among patients diagnosed with pulmonary embolism, Stein et al. [16] described a substantial increase in radiation exposure for a cohort of recently diagnosed patients compared with a pulmonary embolism cohort diagnosed more remotely, reflecting increased imaging utilization. Therefore, it is of utmost importance to select the most appropriate patients to undergo imaging and identify those for whom imaging can safely be obviated.

Methodology

The medial literature was searched using PubMed (National Library of Medicine, Bethesda Maryland) and Google for articles published between 2005 and 2015. The search was limited to English language articles and human studies. Pulmonary embolism and thromboembolic disease were searched alone and in combination with diagnostics, D-dimer, imaging, computed tomography pulmonary angiography, CT, ventilation perfusion scintigraphy, lung scan, echocardiography, duplex, lower extremity ultrasound, and cost. Additional classical literature on pulmonary embolism was included when recently referenced and deemed to be pertinent. A priority was given to original research focusing on clinical outcomes, national databases, high-quality reviews, and evidence-based guidelines. The articles were rated based on the quality of the evidence.

Comment

Because studies reporting clinical outcomes in patients who receive diagnostic testing for pulmonary embolism can only report false-negative values and rates of false-negative results, false-positive results and positive predictive values are not determinable. A false-negative result is recognized when a patient initially diagnosed as not having pulmonary embolism returns with symptoms and imaging findings of pulmonary embolism or deep vein thrombosis within a pre-specified time period, usually 90 days (recurrence rate). Patients diagnosed as positive for pulmonary embolism at presentation are typically treated, thus precluding systematic study of false-positive results.

Discussion of Issues

What Is the Role of Clinical Assessment in the Evaluation of Pulmonary Embolism?

Summary of Evidence Initial consideration of the diagnosis of pulmonary embolism occurs prior to any formal clinical assessment. Once the diagnosis has been considered, its probability can be assessed clinically either in an unstructured, gestalt manner or by using a validated structured clinical assessment. The Pulmonary Embolism Rule-out Criteria (PERC) developed in the United States, the Wells score developed in Canada, and the Geneva score developed in Europe have all been validated in their respective populations and can be used to assign a probability of pulmonary embolism to a given patient [17–20]. Interestingly, a gestalt evaluation by an experienced physician performs at least as well as the structured clinical assessments (moderate evidence) [21, 22]. If the clinical probability of pulmonary embolism is low, a serum D-dimer assay is recommended and if the results are negative, imaging can be safely obviated (moderate evidence). If the D-dimer is elevated then imaging is recommended. If a patient has a high clinical probability of pulmonary embolism, imaging is typically the first appropriate step. When imaging is performed, the results should be evaluated in the context of the pretest probability of disease and have the best predictive value when the clinical probability and imaging findings are concordant (Fig. 16.1).

Supporting Evidence Practice patterns in medicine vary geographically, and consequently the prevalence of pulmonary embolism in patients who are suspected of having the disease varies greatly. Penaloza et al. [23] aggregated data from three prospective clinical trials of 11,114 patients with suspected pulmonary embolism from the United States and Europe. They found that the pretest probability of pulmonary embolism was significantly higher in Europe when the patients were evaluated by clinical gestalt or using the Wells or Geneva scores. The prevalence of pulmonary embolism was 27% in European patients and only 8% in US patients (moderate evidence). The Canadian practice pattern is intermediate; Anderson et al. [24] in a level 1 evidence study described an overall prevalence of pulmonary embolism of 17.7% in their randomized trial of 1417 patients with suspected pulmonary embolism who were imaged with CT pulmonary angiography versus ventilation perfusion scintigraphy. In the United States, which has a low disease prevalence among those imaged, the Pulmonary Embolism Rule-out Criteria perform well as a stand-alone probability assessment [25]. However, in populations with a higher disease prevalence, Hugli et al. [26] described a 5.4% prevalence of pulmonary embolism among PERC-negative patients. Penaloza et al. [27] combined a gestalt assessment with the Pulmonary Embolism Rule-out Criteria in a prospective series of 959 patients from Europe who had a pulmonary embolism prevalence of 29.8% and found that the combined approach had a high negative predictive value, although these limited to moderate evidence results that require confirmation in larger clinical trials.

What Is the Role of the D-dimer Assay in the Evaluation of Suspected Pulmonary Embolism?

Summary of Evidence D-dimer is a fibrin degradation product and is not normally present in blood. Blood clots are degraded by fibrinolysis; therefore, D-dimer is typically present in the blood of patients with deep vein thrombosis or



Fig. 16.1 Diagnostic algorithm for evaluation of pulmonary embolism based on clinical pretest probability. *PE* pulmonary embolism, *U/S* ultrasound, *CTPA* computed tomographic pulmonary angiography, *V/Q* ventilation/perfusion study

pulmonary embolism. However, it is not specific for thromboembolic disease, and D-dimer is present in the blood in a variety of circumstances and illness including but not limited to trauma, surgery, pregnancy, inflammation, malignancy, liver disease, and disseminate intravascular coagulation [28]. D-dimer concentrations are also normally higher as people age [29]. The D-dimer assays represent a variety of monoclonal antibody tests of differing sensitivities and rapidity. The rapidity of the assay impacts its clinical utility in the acute setting, and higher thresholds may be appropriate for older patients. The high sensitivity D-dimer assays have been found to be most useful in ruling out pulmonary embolism when the results are negative. Imaging can safely be obviated for those patients who have a low clinical probability of pulmonary embolism and a negative D-dimer assay (moderate evidence) [30, 31]. In contrast, the D-dimer assay does not have a role in evaluating patients who have a high clinical probability of pulmonary embolism; those patients should directly undergo imaging.

Supporting Evidence Carrier et al. [31] in a level 1 evidence, systematic review evaluated the safety of withholding anticoagulation in patients with suspected pulmonary embolism who had a low or intermediate pretest probability of disease and a negative VIDAS D-dimer-a highly sensitive automated D-dimer assay. The review included 5622 patients from seven studies who had pretest probabilities assessed using clinical gestalt, Wells, or Geneva scores that were non-high clinical probability. Forty percent (2248) had a negative VIDAS D-dimer. This group's rate of thromboembolic disease at 3-month follow-up (a commonly used metric for the false-negative rate) was very low at 0.14%, with a 1-2% false-negative rate as the general target (strong evidence). However, it is known that the serum concentration of D-dimer increases with age. Schouten et al. [32] performed a meta-analysis of 13 studies comprised of 12,497 older patients with suspected pulmonary embolism who had clinical probability assessments and D-dimer testing (strong evidence). For those with non-high clinical probability, conventional D-dimer thresholds demonstrated decreased specificity with age at 57% for 51–60 years, 39% for 61–70 years, 25% for 71–80 years, and 15% for those older than 80. However, ageadjusted D-dimer thresholds much improved the specificity, which increased at every decade and ranged from 62% to 35% with good sensitivities of over 97% for each age group.

What Is the Role of Various Imaging Modalities in Establishing a Diagnosis of Pulmonary Embolism?

Chest Radiography

Summary of Evidence Chest radiography plays a useful but limited role in patients suspected of having pulmonary embolism. The radiograph may depict an alternative diagnosis that explains the patient's symptoms such as a pneumothorax, mucus plugging with lobar collapse, rib fracture, or an unsuspected tumor. Results of chest radiography have also proven to be useful in triaging patients who require further imaging to either ventilation-perfusion scintigraphy (V/Q scan)— when the radiograph is normal—or to CT in the presence of a significant radiographic abnormality. The performance characteristics of V/Q scans are enhanced in the setting of a normal radiograph [33].

A number of chest radiographic abnormalities have been described in the setting of pulmonary embolism. These include a prominent central pulmonary artery (Fleischner sign) due to either a central embolus or pulmonary hypertension and regional lung oligemia at the site of the embolus (Westermark sign). Ischemic injury to the lung from a pulmonary embolism can manifest as atelectasis secondary to decreased surfactant production or pulmonary parenchymal hemorrhage or infarction. Hemorrhage and infarction both present with broad-based peripheral parenchymal opacification abutting a pleural surface often with a truncated apex (Hampton's hump). The truncated apex, typical of a pulmonary infarct, differs from wedge-shaped infarcts in other organs, due to the bronchial arterial supply of the lung which nourishes the more central lung subtended by the pulmonary embolism, protecting it from infarction. Pleural effusion, usually small and hemorrhagic, is common in patients with pulmonary embolism and infarction. However, none of these radiographic signs reliably distinguish between patients with and without pulmonary embolism in the relevant population.

Supporting Evidence Worsley et al. [33] reviewed the chest radiographs for 1063 patients from the original PIOPED study [34], which compared V/Q scanning with conventional pulmonary angiography. The prevalence of pulmonary embolism in PIOPED was 36%, and the majority of patients (68%) were inpatients. The chest radiograph was normal in only 12% of patients with pulmonary embolism (moderate evidence). Atelectasis and parenchymal opacities were the most common findings, but the prevalence of these abnormalities did not differ significantly between those with and without pulmonary embolism. More specific radiographic findings of pulmonary embolism such as the Westermark and Fleischner signs and Hampton's hump were also poor predictors of pulmonary embolism. The authors therefore concluded that the main role of chest radiography was to exclude alternative diagnoses and to guide the interpretation of the V/Q scan.

Stein et al. [35] evaluated the impact of an emergency department protocol that triaged patients with suspected pulmonary embolism who merited imaging on clinical grounds to V/Q scan or to CT pulmonary angiography based on the results of chest radiography; V/Q scans were recommended for patients with normal radiographs. Over the 2-year study period which included the year before and the year after initiation of the chest radiographic triage protocol, 4115 imaging examinations were performed. Before the protocol was initiated, 62% of imaging for suspected pulmonary embolism was with

CT, while the year after the protocol was initiated, 57% of imaging was with V/Q. This trend toward more V/Q studies has increased over the ensuing years up to the present. The false-negative rate as measured by 90-day venous thromboembolism recurrence was in the 1% range for each year and for both imaging modalities (moderate evidence).

Ventilation-Perfusion Scintigraphy (V/Q Scan)

Summary of Evidence V/Q scans served as the dominant noninvasive imaging test for suspected pulmonary embolism until the development of CT pulmonary angiography, which overtook V/Q in 2001 in the United States for imaging patients with suspected pulmonary embolism. Since then, V/Q scans have remained a first line imaging modality for patients with renal insufficiency or contraindications to intravenous contrast. V/Q scans confer a substantially lower radiation dose to the patient than CT and demonstrate excellent performance characteristics in patients with normal chest radiographs [36]. When patient outcomes are used as the reference standard, clinically significant pulmonary embolic disease is just as effectively demonstrated and excluded with V/Q scans as with CT (strong evidence) [24, 37]. One of the confusing aspects of V/Q scanning was the probability language used in reporting the results, in contrast to the "positive" or "negative" results of CT. Recently, some centers have adopted a trinary interpretation scheme for V/Q scans as follows: "positive for PE," "no evidence for PE," and "nondiagnostic." This trinary interpretation scheme has similar diagnostic value to the probability interpretation scheme but has the advantage of easily understandable results [38]. A negative V/Q scan has a negative predictive value in the 98–99% range, similar to the negative predictive value of CT (strong evidence) [34].

Supporting Evidence Anderson et al. [24] performed a randomized clinical trial of V/Q scan versus CT pulmonary angiography in 1417 patients with suspected pulmonary embolism who had an intermediate or high pretest probability of pulmonary embolism using the Wells score or a positive D-dimer assay. The primary outcome was development of thromboembolic disease within 3 months after a negative work-up for suspected pulmonary embolism (false-negative rate). Results of the study showed no significant difference between the V/Q scan and CT groups in the false-negative rate, which was $\leq 1\%$ for both (strong evidence). However, pulmonary emboli were diagnosed 50% more frequently among patients who were imaged with CT compared with those imaged with V/Q scanning (17.7% vs. 11.7%). This raised concern that a substantial proportion of the excess pulmonary emboli diagnosed on CT compared with V/Q scanning were not of clinical significance and represented over diagnosis which in turn, led to overtreatment with anticoagulation in these patients.

V/Q scanning confers a substantially lower radiation dose to the patient than does CT. Mettler et al. [36] in their catalogue of estimated doses published in 2008 described an estimated effective dose of 2.2 mSv for V/Q scanning. In contrast, mean CT pulmonary angiography dose estimates have been as high as 10 mSv in the realworld, nonoptimized setting [39]. When Stein et al. [35] used the chest radiograph to triage patients with normal chest radiographs to V/Q scanning and those with abnormal radiographs to CT, they documented a drop in average annual estimated radiation exposure from 8 mSv to 6.4 mSv among their population of emergency department patients who were imaged for suspected pulmonary embolism. This decrease in radiation exposure was more pronounced among women younger than 40 years (from 7.2 mSv to 4.9 mSv) who are more biologically susceptible to the detrimental effects of radiation exposure. However, advances in CT technology and rigorous adherence to CT dose reduction strategies have begun to shift the dose curve downward for CT [40].

CT Pulmonary Angiography

Summary of Evidence CT pulmonary angiography is currently the most commonly performed imaging modality in patients suspected of having pulmonary embolism. CT superbly demonstrates pulmonary emboli when present, and physicians readily appreciate the direct demonstration of the pulmonary artery anatomy and pulmonary emboli. The heart can and should be evaluated on every positive CT pulmonary angiogram in order to diagnose or exclude the diagnosis of right heart dysfunction (strain), which is associated with an increased 30-day mortality in patients with pulmonary emboli [41]. Pulmonary infarction, when present, is also well demonstrated on CT as a peripheral lung opacity with a broad base and a truncated apex which has diminished enhancement and internal lucencies, a configuration that reflects the lung's dual blood supply [42]. When pulmonary infarction is present, a hemorrhagic effusion is often present and the clinical presentation includes pleuritic chest pain and hemoptysis. Chronic thromboembolic disease and pulmonary artery tumors can have overlapping presentations with acute pulmonary embolism and can be readily differentiated from acute pulmonary embolism on CT.

The negative predictive value of CT is excellent and similar to V/Q scans, in the 98-99% range (strong evidence) [43]. Even when a negative CT is technically limited, the recurrence rate of pulmonary embolism is very low with a negative predictive value similar to that of an adequate CT [44]. Advances in CT technology have led to an expectation of routine superb high-resolution images, which have resulted in depiction of isolated small subsegmental pulmonary emboli in a higher proportion of patients than with older CT technology [45]. Because the pulmonary capillary bed physiologically traps small clots and thus protects the systemic circulation, the clinical significance of these small pulmonary emboli is unclear [2, 46]. In fact, there is growing evidence that a proportion of the pulmonary emboli demonstrated on CT represent over diagnosis of clinically unimportant disease [47].

Supporting Evidence The PIOPED II study [43] prospectively evaluated 824 patients from multiple centers who had suspected pulmonary embolism and were evaluated with CT pulmonary angiography between 2001 and 2003. Each patient also underwent a clinical probability assessment with the Wells score. The CT results

were compared with a composite reference standard which required results of a V/Q scan, venous ultrasound, or digital subtraction angiography to ultimately determine the presence or absence of pulmonary embolism. The CT angiogram was technically adequate in 94% of patients in whom CT demonstrated a sensitivity of 83% and specificity of 96% for pulmonary embolism (strong evidence). However, when the clinical probability was discordant with the CT results, the performance of CT declined substantially. A positive CT in a patient with high clinical probability was 96% accurate, but the positive predictive value declined in 58% for those with a low clinical probability. Similarly, a negative CT in a patient with a low clinical probability of pulmonary embolism had a negative predictive value of 96%, which declined to 60% in patients who had a high clinical probability of disease [43].

Duplex Ultrasound of the Lower Extremity

Summary of Evidence Pulmonary embolism is a component of venous thromboembolic disease that includes deep vein thrombosis. In fact, a majority of pulmonary emboli originate from lower extremity deep vein thrombosis. Additionally, even in the absence of pulmonary symptoms, nearly half of patients with proximal deep vein thrombosis have pulmonary embolism [48]. As anticoagulation is the treatment for both deep vein thrombosis and pulmonary embolism, the diagnosis of deep vein thrombosis leads to the appropriate treatment of both diagnoses. Duplex ultrasound of the lower extremities is the modality of choice for evaluating the deep veins of the lower extremity for thrombi with equivalent diagnostic performance to conventional and CT venography [49]. Thrombi below the knee are uncommonly of clinical significance; therefore the popliteal vein is typically the most proximally examined vein. Lower extremity duplex ultrasound evaluations include the common femoral, femoral (formerly known as superficial femoral vein), and popliteal vein to the tibioperoneal trunk [50]. Duplication of the femoral vein occurs in about 10% of the population, and evaluation of only one vein in a patient with duplication of the femoral venous system is a cause of falsenegative results [51]. The ultrasound diagnosis of deep vein thrombosis relies on lack of compressibility of a thrombus-containing vein, with compression applied perpendicular to and along the entire course of each vein. Other signs of deep vein thrombosis include enlargement of the vein and abnormal spectral Doppler such as monophasic flow (or other patterns of loss of the normal respirophasic flow) and lack of augmentation with calf compression. Acute thrombus is often anechoic and cannot be directly visualized on ultrasound, but subacute and chronic thrombi demonstrate increasing echogenicity over time [52]. CT venography after CT pulmonary angiography has a similar performance to lower extremity ultrasound in demonstrating deep vein thrombosis and can also demonstrate iliac and inferior vena cava thrombosis. After much study, CT venography has not achieved widespread acceptance in clinical practice largely due to the risks of radiation exposure without substantive incremental benefit in patient outcomes compared with ultrasound, although it remains of value in some patients [53].

Supporting Evidence Duplex ultrasound of the lower extremity does not expose the patient to ionizing radiation and has demonstrated comparable diagnostic performance to conventional and CT venography of the lower extremities. Appelman et al. [52] in a level 2 evidence study prospectively evaluated the diagnostic performance of lower extremity ultrasound compared with conventional venography in 112 patients who were clinically diagnosed with deep vein thrombosis. With venography as the reference standard, 46% (52/112) were ultimately diagnosed with proximal deep vein thrombosis and vein compressibility on ultrasound which represents a sensitivity and specificity of 96% and 97%, respectively. Using data from PIOPED II, Goodman et al. [54] compared ultrasound of the lower extremity with CT venography for the 711 patients who had adequate imaging with both modalities. They found a 96% concordance between ultrasound and CT venography for the presence or absence of deep vein thrombosis (moderate evidence).

Echocardiography

Summary of Evidence Although not a primary imaging modality in patients suspected of having pulmonary embolism, echocardiography does play a role in its diagnosis and has prognostic implications in subset of patients. а Echocardiography may be performed in patients with pulmonary embolism who have nonspecific clinical presentations. In that setting, the echocardiographic findings of right ventricular dilatation, which is present in about 25% of patients with pulmonary embolism, and other signs of right heart pressure overload and right heart failure including dilated right atrium and inferior vena cava, may suggest the correct diagnosis. A more specific echocardiographic sign of pulmonary embolism is the "McConnell sign" which describes decreased contractility of the right ventricular free wall compared to the apex in patients with pulmonary embolism. Rarely, an embolism in transit may be directly observed within the right atrium or right ventricle. In patients with acute hemodynamic instability, an echocardiogram that excludes right ventricular dysfunction will guide the work-up away from acute pulmonary embolism [55]. Echocardiography can also be used in risk stratification of patients who have been diagnosed with pulmonary embolism who are hemodynamically unstable; right ventricular dysfunction predicts short-term morbidity and mortality [56, 57]. However, in hemodynamically stable patients with pulmonary embolism, the imaging finding of right heart dysfunction on echocardiography has poor predictive value.

Supporting Evidence Kucher et al. [56] evaluated a management strategy that included early echocardiography for evaluating hemodynamically unstable patients with suspected pulmonary embolism. They found echocardiography to be valuable in a prospective series of 204 consecutive European patients with suspected pulmonary embolism who had a pulmonary embolism prevalence of 48% (98/204). Probability of disease was assessed using the Wells score. Heart rate
and blood pressure were measured and a shock index was derived by dividing the heart rate by the systolic blood pressure. A shock index ≥ 1 was considered a marker for hemodynamic instability. 10% (21/204) of patients were hemodynamically unstable with a high clinical probability of pulmonary embolism and were evaluated by echocardiography within 30 min. One-third (7/21) of the unstable patients had normal right ventricular function, and the diagnosis of pulmonary embolism as a cause of hemodynamic instability was excluded; this was confirmed with CT pulmonary angiography. Stable patients with low clinical probability underwent D-dimer testing; 139 of whom underwent subsequent CT pulmonary angiography. Hemodynamically stable patients with central pulmonary embolism underwent echocardiography. Echocardiographic signs of right heart dysfunction were present in 62% and this served as a trigger for reperfusion therapy in 66% (14/21) of unstable and 35% (9/26) of stable patients with a central clot. The 30-day pulmonary embolism mortality was 5% with all deaths attributed to right ventricular failure. Echocardiographic signs of right ventricular failure, however, were not associated with 3- or 6-month mortality (moderate evidence).

In a larger series of stable patients from the International Cooperative Pulmonary Embolism Registry (ICPR), Kucher et al. [57] evaluated 1035 patients with pulmonary embolism who underwent echocardiography within 24 h of diagnosis. Thirty-nine percent (405/1035) of patients had right ventricular hypokinesis on echocardiography, and this subset had a significantly lower 30-day survival than those without RV hypokinesis on echocardiography (84% vs. 91%, p < 0.001). RV hypokinesis as an independent predictor of early death remained significant even after multivariate adjustment (moderate evidence).

What Evaluation Is Appropriate for Pregnant Women with Suspected Pulmonary Embolism?

Summary of Evidence Pulmonary embolism is uncommon in pregnant women, but is a leading cause of maternal mortality in the United States and generally in the developed world. Suspected pulmonary embolism in pregnancy requires particular attention because the risk-benefit analysis for any work-up and treatment must include both the mother and the fetus in the calculation. Additionally, the physiologic changes of pregnancy have some overlap with the symptoms of thromboembolic disease, thus increasing diagnostic uncertainty [39]. Clinical practice guidelines for evaluating pulmonary embolism in pregnant women were developed in 2012 by the American Thoracic Society along with the Society of Thoracic Radiology and endorsed by the American College of Obstetrics and Gynecology [58]. They created a practical diagnostic algorithm that gives weight to keeping maternal and fetal radiation exposure as low as possible in addition to yielding diagnostically useful information (Fig. 16.2). The fetus is well recognized to be vulnerable to the detrimental effects of ionizing radiation; it is less well recognized that maternal breast tissue is particularly vulnerable to ionizing radiation due to its physiologic proliferation during pregnancy. Therefore, in women with symptoms of deep vein thrombosis leg ultrasound, a nonionizing radiation test is recommended as the first choice imaging modality. For women without symptoms of deep vein thrombosis, the lower-dose combination of chest radiography and lung scintigraphy are given preference over CT pulmonary angiography for women whose chest radiographs are normal. Low-dose perfusion-only lung scintigraphy (lowdose Q scan) confers a substantially lower radiation dose to the mother and to the fetus and is a good choice for imaging pregnant women with suspected pulmonary embolism [59].

The seven specific recommendations of the joint society guidelines are summarized here [58]:

- 1. D-dimer testing is not recommended to exclude pulmonary embolism in pregnant women.
- If clinical signs of deep vein thrombosis are present, then ultrasound of the lower extremities should be performed, which if positive,



Fig. 16.2 Suggested algorithm for evaluation of pulmonary embolism in pregnancy. *U/S* ultrasound, *CTPA* computed tomographic pulmonary angiography, *V/Q* ventilation/perfusion study, *low-dose Q* low-dose perfusion-only lung scintigraphy. [Adapted with kind permission of the American Thoracic Society from Leung

treat with anticoagulation; if negative, continue with further evaluation.

- If clinical signs of deep vein thrombosis are absent, further evaluation for deep vein thrombosis is not recommended, and the work-up should proceed to pulmonary vascular evaluation.
- 4. Chest radiography is the first recommended chest imaging examination and the first imaging test that exposes the patient to ionizing radiation, albeit a low dose.
- 5. Lung scintigraphy rather than CT pulmonary angiography is recommended for women whose chest radiograph is normal.
- If scintigraphy is nondiagnostic and further testing is warranted, CT pulmonary angiography is recommended.

AN, Bull TM, Jaeschke R, Lockwood CJ, Boiselle PM, Hurwitz LM, et al. An official American Thoracic Society/ Society of Thoracic Radiology clinical practice guideline: evaluation of suspected pulmonary embolism in pregnancy. American Journal of Respiratory and Critical Care Medicine. 2012;184(10)]

7. If the chest radiograph is abnormal, then CTPA is the next recommended imaging test.

Supporting Evidence The joint society guidelines can be quite useful diagnostically; however, the publication notes that there is a paucity of highquality research on this important clinical problem, and therefore the level of evidence for all of the recommendations is insufficient. Astani et al. [60] retrospectively compared the radiation dose of CT pulmonary angiography, perfusion scintigraphy, and V/Q scanning in 53 pregnant women with suspected pulmonary embolism and found substantially lower maternal doses and slightly lower fetal doses for scintigraphy compared with nonoptimized clinical CT scans performed between 2006 and 2012 (limited evidence). The effective dose, breast absorbed dose, and uterus/ fetus absorbed doses were estimated. The effective mean doses for CT and perfusion scintigraphy were 21 and 1.04 mSv, breast absorbed doses were 44 and 0.28 mGy, and uterus absorbed/fetus absorbed doses were 0.46 and 0.25 mGy, respectively. When ventilation scintigraphy was added to the perfusion scan, the scintigraphic doses increased to an effective dose of 1.29 mSv, a breast absorbed dose of 0.40 mGy.

Perisinakis et al. [61] calculated maternal and fetal doses for different maternal sizes and fetal gestational ages using a phantom and a 256 detector row CT scanner. They estimated the maternal effective dose to be 1 mSv and fetal/embryo effective dose to be 0.05 mGy, with maternal and fetal dose increasing with maternal size and fetal dose also increasing with gestational age. Compared with low-dose perfusion scanning, the maternal dose of CT was lower, and the fetal dose was higher. However, the authors conclude that lowdose perfusion scintigraphy is overall the more dose efficient imaging modality.

What Risk Factor Prediction Tools Are Available for Determining Which Pediatric Patients Need Imaging for Pulmonary Embolism and Which Do Not?

Summary of Evidence Based on moderate evidence (level 2), the five most important risk factors for predicting the probability of pulmonary embolism in pediatric patients are indwelling central venous catheter, immobilization, history of prior pulmonary embolism or deep venous thrombosis, hypercoagulable states, and excess estrogen states. If none of these factors are present, the probability of PE is 0.5%. With one or two risk factor(s), the probability increases to 8% and 62%, respectively. With any three or more risk factors, the probability is quite high at 89% [8]. Supporting Evidence In children, a risk factor for pulmonary embolism can be identified in 96–98% of cases with multiple prior studies and review articles discussing pediatric risk factors for pulmonary embolism [4–7, 62]. However, unlike adults where well-established risk stratification algorithms have been developed and widely used in clinical practice, pediatric risk factor stratification and prediction algorithms are just now coming to light. Two recent retrospective reviews have been published specifically evaluating pediatric thromboembolic risk factors and how they can be used to predict who is likely to have a pulmonary embolism and/or who should receive imaging evaluation [8, 63].

In the first study, the authors specifically targeted older children and young adults with their population having a mean age of 20.7 years [63]. Here, the authors retrospectively reviewed 116 pulmonary CTAs of which 16 (14%) were found to be positive for pulmonary embolism. The authors identified three risk factors significantly associated with pulmonary embolism on pulmonary CT angiography. These risk factors were cardiac disease (p = 0.004), history of previous PE and/or deep vein thrombosis (p = 0.001), and immobilization (p < 0.001). Using the presence of two or risk factors as a clinical threshold for imaging, the authors found a sensitivity for positive pulmonary embolism of 75% with a specificity of 99% [63].

In the second study, a retrospective review of 226 consecutive pulmonary CT angiographic studies was performed on a younger cohort than the above study [8]. All patients were in the pediatric age range with a mean age of 14.1 years (age range from 4 months to 18 years). Thirty-six cases (16%) were positive for pulmonary embolism. Here, five risk factors were found to be significantly associated with pulmonary embolism, including immobilization (p < 0.001), excess estrogen state (p = 0.002), indwelling central venous catheter (p < 0.001), hypercoagulable state (p = 0.003), and prior deep vein thrombosis and/or pulmonary embolism (p < 0.001). Interestingly, cardiac disease was not found to be

significantly associated with a positive diagnosis of a pulmonary embolism in this study. When none or only one risk factor was present, the probability of PE was 0.5% and 8%, respectively. The probability increased to 62% with two risk factors. With three or more risk factors, the probability of the child having a pulmonary CT angiography positive for pulmonary embolism was 89% (Fig. 16.1). Similar to the first study, using two or more risk factors as a threshold for imaging resulted in a sensitivity for a positive pulmonary embolism result of 89%, and a specificity of 94% [8].

What Are the Differences in Imaging Findings of PE in Pediatric Versus Adult Patients?

Summary of Evidence Although many of the imaging findings of pediatric pulmonary embolism are similar to those seen in adults, there is moderate evidence (level 2) to support the contention that lung parenchymal findings differ in children as compared to their adult. Most lung parenchymal findings are not significantly different in children with PE compared to those children without PE. One exception is wedge-shaped peripheral consolidation, which has been shown to be significantly associated with PE in a retrospective study of 22 pediatric patients diagnosed with PE by pulmonary CT angiography [64].

Supporting Evidence Many of the CT findings of pulmonary embolism span the age spectrum and have not been shown to be significantly different between children and adults. These findings include the presence of a partial or complete filling defect in a pulmonary artery on two consecutive images in the case of acute pulmonary embolism. With chronic pulmonary embolism, the filling defect may be eccentric and adherent to the vessel wall, there may be vessel wall thickening and vessel stenosis, and signs of recanalization of the pulmonary artery may be seen.

In terms of PE distribution, Kristaneepaiboon et al. found similar distribution in children as what is expected in adults with 37% affecting the right lower lobe, 27% affecting the left lower lobe, 15% in the right upper lobe, 12% in the right middle lobe, and 12% in the left upper lobe. The authors also found PE at the level of the lobar pulmonary artery in 39%, the segmental pulmonary artery in 35%, the subsegmental pulmonary artery in 16%, and the main pulmonary artery in 10% [11].

In contrast to adults, Lee et al. demonstrated only wedge-shaped peripheral consolidation to be significantly associated with pulmonary embolism (p = 0.03). Other pleural and parenchymal abnormalities including atelectasis, linear opacities, ground-glass opacity, mosaic attenuation pattern, patchy increased attenuation, pleural effusions, and nodules/masses were not found to be significantly more likely in pediatric patients with PE compared to those without PE [64].

What New Advanced Computed Tomography Techniques Have Become Clinically Available for Imaging Pediatric Pulmonary Embolism?

Summary of Evidence Pulmonary CT angiography currently remains the imaging modality of choice for the evaluation of pediatric pulmonary embolism [65]. Despite its relatively highradiation dose, pulmonary CT angiography has multiple advantages in that it is widely available, with sub-second scan times, and a high sensitivity and specificity for PE diagnosis. Additionally, it has the ability to give alternative diagnoses when no PE is demonstrated [66]. Recently, advanced pulmonary CT angiographic techniques have been described in an effort to further refine and perfect the CT diagnosis of PE. Dualenergy computed tomography is one such technique. However, it has undergone limited evaluation in the pediatric population. Dualenergy computed tomography perfusion imaging is attractive as it can provide both standard anatomic sequences, which can depict CT findings of acute and chronic embolism, and physiologic perfusion imaging demonstrating pulmonary

embolism-associated perfusion abnormalities. This additional information can be acquired without significantly increasing patient radiation dose. However, dual-energy CT angiography/CT perfusion can have many potential diagnostic pitfalls, leading to a false-positive diagnosis for pulmonary embolism. Thus, there is incomplete evidence to suggest that dual-energy computed tomography perfusion imaging should be routinely utilized in pediatric pulmonary embolism imaging.

Supporting Evidence Currently, no randomized, highly generalizable study has been performed evaluating standard pulmonary CT angiography with dual-energy CT angiography/CT perfusion. However, there are a number of recent review and technical innovation manuscripts expressing the benefits of dual-energy pulmonary CT angiography/CT perfusion in pediatric pulmonary embolism imaging [67–70]. Additionally, Zhang et al. recently evaluated 32 pediatric patients who received dual-energy CT angiography/CT perfusion of the pulmonary arteries. Nine (28.1%) were found to have a positive study for pulmonary embolism utilizing a comprehensive dualenergy CT angiographic evaluation including standard anatomic, perfusion, and vascular images. In comparison to standard anatomic imaging, this comprehensive scanning technique found significantly more segmental and subsegmental pulmonary emboli. However, despite these promising findings, clinical experience is currently limited, and further evidence is needed to support its incorporation into routine clinical practice.

Take-Home Tables and Figures

Table 16.1 summarizes the sensitivity and specificity of the various imaging modalities discussed above. The values in Table 16.1 are derived from studies with a wide range of evidence strength, and consequently comparison between imaging modalities must be done with caution.

Diagnostic algorithms for evaluation of suspected pulmonary embolism in adults (Fig. 16.1) and in pregnancy (Fig. 16.2) are presented.

Imaging Case Studies

Case 1

History

A 77-year-old woman presents with new onset right-sided chest pain, left leg pain and swelling, and shortness of breath.

Imaging

A portable chest radiograph was performed and compared with a radiograph from 6 weeks earlier (Fig. 16.3a, b). The new radiograph demonstrates a peripheral airspace opacity in the right lower lobe and a small right pleural effusion. The right hilum is prominent. A chest CT with contrast was performed for suspected pulmonary embolism and demonstrated pulmonary emboli in the right and left pulmonary arteries (Fig. 16.3c, d). There is a small pleural effusion and right lower lobe peripheral parenchymal opacities with a broad pleural base, a truncated apex, internal lucencies, and regions of diminished enhancement typical

Sensitivity (%) Specificity (%) References Modality Chest radiography^a 82% 12% [33] Ventilation-perfusion scintigraphy 82%^b 97%° [34] CT pulmonary angiography 83% 96% [43] Echocardiography^d 77% 94% [55]

 Table 16.1
 Summary of various imaging modalities in detection of pulmonary embolism

^aFor a normal radiograph

^bFor patients with high or intermediate probability V/Q scan result

°For patients with a high probability V/Q scan

^dFor McConnell sign—echocardiographic finding of normal wall motion at the apex of the heart and abnormal wall motion in the mid-free wall



Fig. 16.3 (a–e) A 77-year-old woman presents with new onset right-sided chest pain, left leg pain and swelling, and shortness of breath. (a) Portable chest radiograph demonstrates a peripheral airspace opacity in the right lower lobe and a small right pleural effusion. The right hilum is prominent. (b) Normal chest radiograph 6 weeks prior to presentation. (c, d) A chest CT with contrast demonstrates pulmonary emboli in the right and left main pulmonary arteries and

occlusive emboli in the right lower lobe branch pulmonary arteries. There is a small pleural effusion and right lower lobe peripheral parenchymal opacities with a broad pleural base, a truncated apex, internal lucencies, and regions of diminished enhancement typical for pulmonary infarction. (e) Duplex ultrasound of the lower extremities demonstrates a noncompressible left femoral vein with absent venous flow and internal hypoechoic foci consistent with deep vein thrombosis



Fig. 16.3 (continued)

for pulmonary infarction. Duplex ultrasound of the lower extremities (Fig. 16.3e) demonstrated a noncompressible left femoral vein with absent venous flow and internal hypoechoic foci consistent with deep vein thrombosis.

Discussion

This case exemplifies the fact that thromboembolic disease including deep vein thrombosis and pulmonary embolism is a single disease process. The initial imaging test was a chest radiograph, which demonstrated abnormalities that are nonspecific, but typical for pulmonary embolism with infarction. The choice of chest radiography as an initial imaging test is appropriate and most useful to triage patients with normal findings to further imaging with V/Q scan and those with abnormal radiographs to CT, as was done in this case. The CT scan then showed the presence and extent of pulmonary embolism, the pulmonary infarcts and pleural effusion as well as right heart stain. Because the patient had pain and swelling in her left leg, duplex ultrasound of the lower extremity was performed which demonstrated the deep vein thrombosis. Although treatment with anticoagu-



Fig. 16.4 (**a**, **b**) 18-year-old woman with antiphospholipid antibody syndrome and a right femoral deep vein thrombosis diagnosed as an outpatient and developed shortness of breath. (**a**) Posteroanterior chest radiograph is normal. (**b**) V/Q scan demonstrates lobar ventilation

perfusion mismatches in the right upper lobe, much of the right lower lobe (except for its medial basal segment) and in the apicoposterior segment of the left upper lobe, diagnostic of pulmonary embolism

lation was not altered by the additional diagnosis of deep vein thrombosis, post thrombotic syndrome is common, occurring in 15% to 50% of patients with deep vein thrombosis [71]. A definitive diagnosis of deep vein thrombosis in this elderly lady may provide insight in her follow-up care.

Case 2

History

An 18-year-old woman with antiphospholipid antibody syndrome and a right femoral deep vein thrombosis diagnosed as an outpatient, developed shortness of breath.

Imaging

A chest radiograph was performed and was normal (Fig. 16.4a). A V/Q scan (Fig. 16.4b) was then performed. It was positive for pulmonary embolism and demonstrated lobar ventilation perfusion mismatches in the right upper lobe, much of the right lower lobe, except for its medial basal segment and in the apicoposterior segment of the left upper lobe.

Discussion

This young woman presented with symptoms of deep vein thrombosis and pulmonary embolism. Antiphospholipid syndrome is a hypercoagulable state and well-recognized risk factor for thromboembolic disease. Her young age and known hypercoagulable state suggest a high likelihood of recurrent disease and repeat imaging over her lifetime. Therefore particular attention should be paid to choosing imaging modalities that minimize exposure to ionizing radiation. Duplex of the lower extremity, which was performed as an outpatient, is an excellent choice. Because this was her initial presentation for pulmonary embolism, a decision was made to image her lungs. In light of the normal chest radiograph, a V/Q scan, which confers a lower radiation dose, was an appropriate choice for diagnosing pulmonary embolism. Because of the increased risk of recurrent disease, the choice of a lower-dose imaging modality, to serve as a reference, will make it easier to follow her course using this lower-dose modality, should her symptoms recur in order to minimize her lifetime exposure to medical radiation.

Future Research

- Refine the diagnostic algorithms in various populations in order to guide the imaging of those who will benefit and obviate unnecessary imaging which may lead to excessive radiation exposure, intravenous contrast administration, and unnecessary treatment with anticoagulants and their attendant risks.
- Better understand the difference between small physiologic clots that are now demonstrable on CT in contrast to pulmonary thromboembolic disease with its associated short- and long-term morbidity, mortality, and risk of recurrent disease.
- To learn when it is safe to refrain from treating small pulmonary emboli in stable patients. We await results of an ongoing clinical trial [72].
- Technological development research to decrease radiation exposure for patients who warrant imaging.

References

- 1. Goldhaber SZ, Elliott CG. Circulation. 2003;108(22):2726–9.
- 2. Gurney J. Radiology. 1993;188(3):618-9.
- 3. Samama M-M. Arch Int Med. 2000;160(22):3415-20.
- 4. Patocka C, Nemeth J. J Emerg Med. 2012;42(1):105–16.
- Andrew M, David M, Adams M, et al. Blood. 1994;83(5):1251–7.
- 6. Schmidt B, Andrew M. Pediatrics. 1995;96(5 Pt 1):939–43.
- 7. van Ommen CH, Heijboer H, Buller HR, et al. J Pediatr. 2001;139(5):676–81.

- Lee EY, Tse SK, Zurakowski D, et al. Radiology. 2012;262(1):242–51.
- 9. Beckman MG, Hooper WC, Critchley SE, et al. Am J Prev Med. 2010;38(4):S495–501.
- Morris MF, Gardner BA, Gotway MB, et al. Am J Roentgenol. 2012;198(6):1346–52.
- Kritsaneepaiboon S, Lee EY, Zurakowski D, et al. AJR Am J Roentgenol. 2009;192(5):1246–52.
- 12. Fanikos J, Rao A, Seger AC, et al. Am J Med. 2013;126(2):127–32.
- MacDougall DA, Feliu AL, Boccuzzi SJ, et al. Am J Health Syst Pharm. 2006;63(20 Suppl 6):S5–S15.
- 14. Musset D, Parent F, Meyer G, et al. Lancet. 2002;360(9349):1914–20.
- 15. Brenner DJ, Hall EJ. N Engl J Med. 2007;357(22):2277–84.
- Stein EG, Haramati LB, Bellin E, et al. J Am Coll Radiol. 2010;7(5):351–9.
- 17. Kline J, Mitchell A, Kabrhel C, et al. J Thromb Haemost. 2004;2(8):1247–55.
- Klok FA, Mos IC, Nijkeuter M, et al. Arch Intern Med. 2008;168(19):2131–6.
- Le Gal G, Righini M, Roy P-M, et al. Ann Intern Med. 2006;144(3):165–71.
- 20. Wells PS, Anderson DR, Rodger M, et al. Thromb Haemost. 2000;83:416–20.
- 21. Weiss CR, Haponik EF, Diette GB, et al. Acad Radiol. 2008;15(1):3–14.
- 22. Penaloza A, Verschuren F, Meyer G, et al. Ann Emerg Med. 2013;62(2):117–24.e2.
- 23. Penaloza A, Kline J, Verschuren F, et al. J Thromb Haemost. 2012;10(3):375–81.
- 24. Anderson DR, Kahn SR, Rodger MA, et al. JAMA. 2007;298(23):2743–53.
- 25. Kline J, Courtney D, Kabrhel C, et al. J Thromb Haemost. 2008;6(5):772–80.
- 26. Hugli O, Righini M, Le Gal G, et al. J Thromb Haemost. 2011;9(2):300-4.
- 27. Penaloza A, Verschuren F, Dambrine S, et al. Thromb Res. 2012;129(5):e189–e93.
- Kabrhel C, Mark Courtney D, Camargo CA, et al. Acad Emerg Med. 2010;17(6):589–97.
- 29. Penaloza A, Roy PM, Kline J, et al. J Thromb Haemost. 2012;10(7):1291–6.
- Wells PS, Anderson DR, Rodger M, et al. Ann Intern Med. 2001;135(2):98–107.
- 31. Carrier M, Righini M, Djurabi RK, et al. Thromb Haemost. 2009;101:886–92.
- Schouten HJ, Geersing GJ, Koek HL, Zuithoff NP, Janssen KJ, Douma RA, van Delden JJ, Moons KG, Reitsma JB. BMJ. 2013;346:f2492. https://doi. org/10.1136/bmj.f2492. PMID: 23645857
- Worsley D, Alavi A, Aronchick J, et al. Radiology. 1993;189(1):133–6.
- 34. Investigators P. JAMA. 1990;263(20):2753.
- Stein EG, Haramati LB, Chamarthy M, et al. Am J Roentgenol. 2010;194(2):392–7.
- Mettler FA Jr, Huda W, Yoshizumi TT, et al. Radiology. 2008;248(1):254–63.

- da Silva R, Shah M, Freeman LM. Clin Translat Imaging. 2014;2(5):369–78.
- Glaser JE, Chamarthy M, Haramati LB, et al. J Nucl Med. 2011;52(10):1508–12.
- 39. Pahade JK, Litmanovich D, Pedrosa I, et al. Radiographics. 2009;29(3):639–54.
- 40. Matsuoka S, Hunsaker AR, Gill RR, et al. Am J Roentgenol. 2009;192(6):1651–6.
- He H, Stein MW, Zalta B, et al. J Comput Assist Tomogr. 2006;30(2):262–6.
- 42. He H, Stein MW, Zalta B, et al. J Thorac Imaging. 2006;21(1):1–7.
- 43. Stein PD, Fowler SE, Goodman LR, et al. N Engl J Med. 2006;354(22):2317–27.
- 44. Yu S, Nayak GK, Levsky JM, et al. JAMA Intern Med. 2015;175(3):447–9.
- 45. Carrier M, Righini M, Wells P, et al. J Thromb Haemost. 2010;8(8):1716–22.
- 46. Goodman LR. Radiology. 2005;234(3):654-8.
- Wiener RS, Schwartz LM, Woloshin S. Arch Intern Med. 2011;171(9):831–7.
- 48. Moser KM, Fedullo PF, LitteJohn JK, et al. JAMA. 1994;271(3):223–5.
- Loud PA, Katz DS, Klippenstein DL, et al. Am J Roentgenol. 2000;174(1):61–5.
- Medicine AIoUi. Practice guideline for the performance of peripheral venous ultrasound examinations. J Ultrasound Med. 2011;30(1):143.
- 51. Uhl J-F, Gillot C, Chahim M. J Vasc Surg. 2010;52(3):714–9.
- 52. Appelman P, De Jong T, Lampmann L. Radiology. 1987;163(3):743–6.
- 53. Goodman LR, Sostman HD, Stein PD, et al. Radiology. 2009;250(2):327–30.
- 54. Goodman LR, Stein PD, Matta F, et al. Am J Roentgenol. 2007;189(5):1071–6.
- 55. McConnell MV, Solomon SD, Rayan ME, et al. Am J Cardiol. 1996;78(4):469–73.

- Kucher N, Luder C, Dörnhöfer T, et al. Eur Heart J. 2003;24(4):366–76.
- 57. Kucher N, Rossi E, De Rosa M, et al. Arch Intern Med. 2005;165(15):1777–81.
- Leung AN, Bull TM, Jaeschke R, et al. Am J Respir Crit Care Med. 2012;184(10):1200–8.
- Scarsbrook AF, Bradley KM, Gleeson FV. Eur Radiol. 2007;17(10):2554–60.
- Astani SA, Davis LC, Harkness BA, et al. Nucl Med Commun. 2014;35(7):704–11.
- Perisinakis K, Seimenis I, Tzedakis A, et al. J Nucl Med. 2014;55(8):1273–80.
- Babyn PS, Gahunia HK, Massicotte P. Pediatr Radiol. 2005;35(3):258–74.
- 63. Lee EY, Neuman MI, Lee NJ, et al. AJR Am J Roentgenol. 2012;198(6):1431–7.
- 64. Lee EY, Zurakowski D, Diperna S, et al. Pediatr Radiol. 2010;40(2):173–81.
- 65. Lee EY, Zurakowski D, Boiselle PM. Acad Radiol. 2010;17(12):1543–9.
- 66. Lee EY, Kritsaneepaiboon S, Zurakowski D, et al. AJR Am J Roentgenol. 2009;193(3):888–94.
- Tang CX, Schoepf UJ, Chowdhury SM, et al. Pediatr Radiol. 2015;45(10):1431–9.
- Zhang LJ, Lu GM, Meinel FG, et al. Eur Radiol. 2015;25(9):2547–57.
- 69. Goo HW. Pediatr Radiol. 2013;43(3):262-8.
- 70. Goo HW. Pediatr Radiol. 2013;43(3):298-307.
- 71. Kahn SR, Ginsberg JS. Arch Intern Med. 2004;164(1):17–26.
- 72. ClinicalTrials.gov [Internet]. National Library of Medicine (US). Identifier NCT01455818, A study to evaluate the safety of withholding anticoagulation in patients with subsegmental PE who have a negative serial bilateral lower extremity ultrasound (SSPE). https://clinicaltrials.gov/ct2/show/ NCT01455818



Blunt Injuries to the Thorax and Abdomen in Adults: Evidence-Based Emergency Imaging

17

Laura B. Eisenmenger, Booth Aldred, and Marta E. Heilbrun

Key Points

- Conventional radiography is the appropriate initial screening evaluation of the chest in patients with major trauma. Computed tomography (CT) is appropriate for the definitive evaluation of abnormalities identified on initial radiography.
- Clinical evidence of hemodynamic instability or ongoing blood loss is the strongest indicator for operative intervention in the abdomen. Among patients with such indication of ongoing hemorrhage, transabdominal ultrasound can be used to identify intraperitoneal hemorrhage from solid organ injury with high specificity.
- CT has high sensitivity for surgically important injuries of the abdomen; however, sensitivity and specificity for detection of bowel and mesenteric injury remains somewhat limited.

Definition and Pathophysiology

Thoracic trauma is responsible for approximately 25% of trauma deaths in North America. Since death from thoracic trauma commonly occurs after presentation to the hospital, many of these deaths are presumed to be preventable with prompt and appropriate treatment. Important injuries leading to rapid death in trauma include aortic rupture, massive hemothorax, pericardial tamponade, and tension pneumothorax. Pulmonary contusion, myocardial contusion, tracheobronchial injury, and diaphragmatic rupture may also be fatal if not recognized and treated emergently. Fewer than 10% of chest injuries require thoracotomy for treatment [1].

Because of the large potential space of the peritoneum, large volumes of hemorrhage can occur without tamponade, and exsanguination may occur rapidly from arterial and large venous injuries in the organ parenchyma. The spleen and liver are the most frequently injured solid organs. Blunt trauma may result in compression or shear injury to the viscera, leading to hemorrhage and peritonitis. Mechanisms of injury include direct blows to the abdomen (motor vehicle accident, off-road vehicle accident, handlebars, kicks, etc.) and seatbelt injury, especially when associated with distraction-type spine injury.

L.B. Eisenmenger · B. Aldred Department of Radiology, University of Utah, Salt Lake City, UT, USA e-mail: Laura.eisenmenger86@gmail.com; Booth.aldred@hsc.utah.edu

M.E. Heilbrun (🖂) Department of Radiology and Imaging Sciences, Emory University School of Medicine, Atlanta, GA, USA e-mail: marta.heilbrun@emory.edu

[©] Springer International Publishing AG, part of Springer Nature 2018

A. Kelly et al. (eds.), *Evidence-Based Emergency Imaging*, Evidence-Based Imaging, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-67066-9_17

Epidemiology

Traumatic injuries are the leading cause of death of individuals between the ages of 1 and 44 in the USA [2]. In 2013, injuries were the fifth leading cause of death in the USA. Because trauma deaths tend to occur in younger individuals, there is a great burden on society in terms of years of life lost and lost lifetime earnings.

Motor vehicle accidents account for approximately half of unintentional injury deaths in the 5–24-year-old range, while falls dominate the 75+-year-old demographic. Injury death rates are higher in the elderly population (over age 75), as well as in individuals in their early 20s. Males also have higher death rates than females.

Overall Cost to Society

Corso et al. determined in the year 2000 the lifetime costs of injury in the USA at \$80 billion in direct costs and \$326 billion for lost productivity [3]. In 2004, the Agency for Healthcare Research and Quality determined that injuries were responsible for 1.9 million hospitalizations, accounting for 5% of all hospital stays [4]. These hospitalizations cost \$19.5 billion, accounting for 6.6% of total hospital care costs in the USA. An injuryrelated hospital stay costs approximately 37% more than a noninjury-related hospitalization [5]. Hospital stays for injuries also had a higher inhospital mortality other rate than all conditions.

Goals of Imaging

The goals of imaging in chest and abdominal trauma are twofold. Initial imaging must allow for rapid identification of life-threatening injuries to enable treatment of the injuries in the initial hour after presentation of the patient to the hospital. Secondary imaging provides a detailed evaluation of all injuries potentially leading to morbidity and mortality.

Methodology

A search of the MEDLINE/PubMed (National Library of Medicine, Bethesda, MD) was performed using a single or combination of MeSH and free terms wound, injury, blunt abdominal trauma or blunt thoracic trauma and diagnostic imaging, ultrasonography, tomography, X-ray computed tomography, multidetector computed tomography or radiography, and diagnosis, diagnostic accuracy, or sensitivity specificity. The bibliographies of relevant articles were searched for other potentially relevant articles. No time limits were applied for the searches, which were repeated up to several times up to April 16, 2015. Limits included English language, abstracts, and human subjects.

Discussion Issues

What Imaging Is Appropriate for Adult Patients with Blunt Trauma to the Chest?

Summary of Evidence

- Portable chest radiography is an appropriate initial imaging test to evaluate blunt thoracic trauma, demonstrating high sensitivity for clinically important disease (moderate evidence) [5].
- CT or computed tomographic angiography (CTA) may be necessary to evaluate abnormalities identified on conventional radiography (moderate evidence).
- CT or CTA may also be used as initial imaging in cases of high-impact trauma where extensive intrathoracic and vascular injury is suspected (moderate evidence) [6].
- The National Emergency X-Radiography Utilization Study (NEXUS) Chest decision instrument criteria may be useful to risk stratify those patients who need additional imaging after radiography (moderate evidence).
- Patients with a normal CXR may not need a subsequent CT (limited evidence).

Supporting Evidence In the setting of blunt chest trauma, neither chest radiography (CXR) nor computed tomography (CT) reveals clinically important findings in the majority of patients. Despite this, chest imaging is the most frequently performed radiography during blunt trauma patient evaluation. The CXR is recommended for almost all blunt trauma victims by current Advanced Trauma Life Support (ATLS) guidelines [7, 8]. This approach exposes a disproportionately young population to ionizing radiation [9, 10]. Studies that do not identify actionable disease or otherwise dictate patient management create unwarranted cost and place a strain on healthcare systems related to the time and resources required to process and interpret uninformative studies [11].

If chest trauma is suspected, however, thoracic imaging is indicated. Many treatable chest injuries are associated with significant mortality. This was confirmed in by a recent systematic review performed in order to characterize the risk factors for mortality in blunt chest wall trauma patients. Combining the results of 29 studies, the analysis by Battle et al. found a combined odds ratio of 1.98 (1.86-2.11, 95% CI), 2.02 (1.89-2.15, 95% CI), 2.43 (1.03-5.72, 95% CI), and 5.24 (3.51-7.82) for mortality for blunt chest wall trauma patients aged 65 years or more, with three or more rib fractures, preexisting conditions, and pneumonia, respectively [12]. These rib fractures are best detected on radiography and/or CT [12]. The studies included in the analysis were of significant variability in quality, making it difficult to draw strong conclusions attributing the absolute risk conferred to a patient from rib fractures specifically.

In order to better determine in whom chest imaging is warranted and how much, a multiinstitution trail (NEXUS Chest) was undertaken to determine if a clinical decision tool could be employed to reduce imaging without compromising clinical outcomes [13]. In the NEXUS Chest, trial criteria were established to indicate when it was appropriate to obtain chest imaging in blunt trauma. Thoracic injury seen on chest imaging (TICI) was defined as the presence of a pneumothorax, hemothorax, aortic or great vessel injury,

two or more rib fractures, ruptured diaphragm, sternal fracture, and pulmonary contusion or laceration seen on radiographs. Thoracic trauma was divided into thoracic trauma of major clinical significance, minor clinical significance, and no clinical significance [13]. Thoracic trauma of major clinical significance included aortic or great vessel injury, ruptured diaphragm, pneumothorax which received evacuation procedure, hemothorax which received drainage procedure, sternal fracture which received surgical intervention, multiple rib fractures which received surgical intervention or epidural nerve block, or pulmonary contusion which received mechanical ventilatory assistance of any type for management. Thoracic trauma of minor clinical significance included pneumothorax which received no evacuation procedure but observed as inpatient >24 h, hemothorax which received no drainage procedure but observed as inpatient for >24 h, sternal fracture which received no surgery but had inhospital pain management or observed as inpatient >24 h, sternal fracture with no surgical intervention and no inpatient observation, multiple rib fractures which received inhospital pain management or observation >24 h, multiple rib fractures with no surgical intervention and no inpatient observation, or pulmonary contusion or laceration requiring no mechanical ventilatory assistance but observed >24 h. Thoracic trauma of no clinical significance included hemothorax with no surgical intervention and no inpatient observation, pneumothorax with no surgical intervention and no inpatient observation, pneumomediastinum without pneumothorax requiring no inpatient observation, or pulmonary contusion or laceration requiring no mechanical ventilatory assistance, no surgical intervention, and no inpatient observation.

The NEXUS Chest decision instrument criteria were defined as involvement of the following: a patient older than 60 years, a rapid deceleration mechanism (defined as a fall >20 feet [>6.0 m] or motor vehicle crash >40 mph [>64 km/h]), the presence of chest pain, intoxication, abnormal alertness/mental status, distracting painful injury, and/or tenderness to chest wall palpation. Of 9905 enrolled patients in the NEXUS Chest trial [13], thoracic injury was seen on chest imaging in 1478 (14.9%) patients with 363 (24.6%) of these having major clinical significance, 1079 (73.0%) minor clinical significance, and 36 (2.4%) no clinical significance. The most common diagnoses were multiple rib fractures, pulmonary contusion or laceration, and pneumothorax seen in 67.4%, 39.9%, and 35.7% of patients with TICI, respectively. The NEXUS Chest decision instrument had a sensitivity of 98.8% (95% CI, 98.1%-99.3%), an NPV of 98.5% (95%) CI. 97.6%-99.1%), and a specificity of 13.3% (95%) CI, 12.6%–14.1%) for the prediction of TICI. The sensitivity and NPV for clinically major TICI were 99.7% (95% CI, 98.2%-100.0%) and 99.9% (95% CI, 99.4%-100.0%), respectively, and the sensitivity and NPV for clinically major or minor TICI were 99.0% (95% CI, 98.2%-99.4%) and 98.7% (95% CI, 98.1%–99.3%), respectively. From these findings, it is suggested that if all of the NEXUS Chest decision instrument criteria are absent, there is very low risk for intrathoracic injury, and chest imaging is not indicated. If one or greater of the criteria are present, intrathoracic injury cannot be excluded and chest imaging may be indicated. With the low specificity of NEXUS Chest decision instrument, implementation will likely spare a low percentage of patients from imaging; however, given the high frequency of trauma-related chest imaging, this could translate into substantial resource savings and decreased radiation exposure.

A retrospective study after the original NEXUS Chest trial collected data from two large urban level 1 trauma centers on patients from July 2007 through March 2011 who presented with trauma in order to examine the question of whether thoracic CT is necessary after a negative CXR [14]. Of the 3639 participants, 2848 (78.3%) had CXR alone and 791 (21.7%) had CXR and chest CT. CT followed a normal CXR result in 589 patients. Of these, 82.0% (95% CI, 78.7-84.9%) had normal CT results and 18.0% (95% CI, 15.1%–21.3%) had CTs diagnosing injuries. These injuries included mostly rib fractures, pulmonary contusion, and incidental pneumothorax. Only 2.0% (95% CI, 1.2%-3.5%) had injuries classified as clinically major, 13.2%

(95% CI, 10.7%–16.2%) were clinically minor, and 2.7% (95% CI, 1.7%–4.4%) were clinically insignificant. Of 202 patients with CXRs suggesting injury, 87.6% (95% CI, 82.4%–91.5%) had chest CTs confirming injury, and 12.4% (95% CI, 8.5%–17.6%) had no injury on CT. These findings suggest that while a chest CT after a normal CXR result in patients with blunt trauma does detect injuries, most will not lead to significant changes in patient management.

Rodriguez et al. [15] performed a more recent multicenter NEXUS Chest CT trial from September 2011 to May 2014 prospectively enrolling blunt trauma patients over 14 years old. This trial sought to derive and validate two decision instruments (DIs) for selective chest CT in adult blunt trauma patients, similar to the prior NEXUS Chest CT trial. In this study, the investigators employed recursive partitioning to derive two DIs: Chest CT-All maximized sensitivity for all injuries and Chest CT-Major maximized sensitivity for only major thoracic injuries (while increasing specificity). They performed a validation phase employing similar methodology to prospectively test the performance of both DIs. 11,477 total patients were enrolled in this study with 6002 patients in the derivation phase and 5475 patients in the validation phase. The derived Chest CT-All DI consisted of (1) abnormal chest X-ray, (2) rapid deceleration mechanism, (3) distracting injury, (4) chest wall tenderness, (5) sternal tenderness, (6) thoracic spine tenderness, and (7) scapular tenderness. The Chest CT-Major DI had the same criteria without rapid deceleration mechanism. In the validation phase, Chest CT-All had a sensitivity of 99.2% (95% CI 95.4%-100%), a specificity of 20.8% (95% CI 19.2%-22.4%), and a negative predictive value (NPV) of 99.8% (95% CI 98.9%-100%) for major injury and a sensitivity of 95.4% (95% CI 93.6%-96.9%), a specificity of 25.5% (95% CI 23.5%-27.5%), and a NPV of 93.9% (95% CI 91.5%–95.8%) for either major or minor injury. Chest CT-Major had a sensitivity of 99.2% (95%) CI 95.4%–100%), a specificity of 31.7% (95% CI 29.9%-33.5%), and a NPV of 99.9% (95% CI 99.3%–100%) for major injury and a sensitivity of 90.7% (95% CI 88.3%–92.8%), a specificity of 37.9% (95% CI 35.8%–40.1%), and a NPV of 91.8% (95% CI 89.7%–93.6%) for either major or minor injury. From their findings, this group estimated that using these DIs would result in a safe reduction in chest CT utilization of approximately 25%–37%, without harm to patients.

What Imaging Is Appropriate for Patients with Blunt Trauma to the Abdomen?

Summary of Evidence

- Ultrasonography (FAST—focused assessment with sonography in trauma) is the firstline test to exclude injury that would require immediate surgery and, however, is of insufficient sensitivity to dictate management of intra-abdominal organ injury and hemoperitoneum (moderate evidence).
- CT is the imaging modality of choice for evaluation of the abdomen in trauma patients (moderate evidence).

Supporting Evidence Hemodynamic status and evidence of ongoing blood loss are the strongest indicators of the need for intervention in the blunt trauma patient. Thus, initial imaging is intended to immediately and accurately detect surgically treatable hemorrhage. Patients who do not require immediate laparotomy or intervention then undergo further diagnostic testing. In fact, missed abdominal injuries (especially of the bowel and pancreas) are a well-known cause of increased morbidity and mortality in patients who survive the initial phases of multiple trauma [16–18]. Trauma patients commonly have concomitant injuries (thereby diverting the responding physicians' attention) or an altered mental state from drug and/or alcohol intoxication.

A 2012 systematic review by Nisjima et al. [19] performed to assess the precision and accuracy of symptoms, signs, laboratory tests, and bedside imaging studies to identify intraabdominal injuries in patients with blunt abdominal trauma found that signs and symptoms that predict intra-abdominal injury are heterogeneous.

Twelve studies on the diagnostic accuracy of clinical findings and 22 studies on bedside US diagnostic accuracy studies were included in their review. These studies compared at least one finding with a reference standard of CT, diagnostic peritoneal lavage, laparotomy, autopsy, and/or clinical course. In this review, the prevalence of intra-abdominal injury in adult emergency department patients with blunt abdominal trauma among all evidence level 1 and 2 studies was 13% (95% CI, 10%–17%), with 4.7% (95% CI, 2.5%– 8.6%) being clinically significant as demonstrated by requiring surgery or angiographic embolization of injuries. The presence of a seat belt sign (likelihood ratio (LR) range, 5.6-9.9), rebound tenderness (LR, 6.5; 95% CI, 1.8-24), hypotension (LR, 5.2; 95% CI, 3.5-7.5), abdominal distention (LR, 3.8; 95% CI, 1.9-7.6), or guarding (LR, 3.7; 95% CI, 2.3-5.9) suggested an intra-abdominal injury. The absence of abdominal tenderness to palpation did not rule out an intra-abdominal injury (summary LR, 0.61; 95% CI, 0.46–0.80) [19].

The initial imaging exam most commonly performed in the setting of blunt trauma is the focused assessment with sonography for trauma (FAST) exam. As a noninvasive test, the FAST exam has replaced diagnostic peritoneal lavage for initial detection of the blood in the peritoneum [20, 21]. The Association for Medical Ultrasound, in conjunction with the American College of Emergency Physicians, has issued guidelines for the performance of the FAST exam [22]. These recommend that four-quadrant imaging of the abdomen be performed to evaluate the hepatorenal fossa, pouch of Douglas, left subphrenic space, right and left paracolic gutters, as well as a subxiphoid view to examine the pericardium. A meta-analysis by Stengel et al. [23] investigated the accuracy and positive and negative predictive value for the trauma ultrasound in 2001. This analysis ultimately found 19 studies that met inclusion criteria for the purpose of investigating the diagnostic value of emergency ultrasound for detection of free fluid. Of the 19 studies, 14 were IIb (exploratory cohort study with good reference standards, clinical decision rule after derivation, or validated only on split

sample or databases) and 5 were IIIb (nonconsecutive study or without consistently applied reference standards). These 19 studies contained data on 6492 patients. Negative predictive value ranged from 0.78 to 0.99. The authors concluded that ultrasound had relatively high specificity for intraperitoneal hemorrhage, indicating high reliability if free fluid was identified. However, the sensitivity of ultrasound for intraperitoneal fluid was relatively low, with a negative likelihood ratio of only 0.24. The more recent Nishima et al. review [19], pooling data from 22 studies, found that the presence of intraperitoneal fluid or organ injury on FAST exam was more accurate than any history and physical examination findings for intra-abdominal injury (adjusted summary LR, 30; 95% CI, 20-46). A normal FAST result decreases the chance of injury detection on the reference standard test (adjusted summary LR, 0.26; 95% CI, 0.19-0.34). Symptoms and signs may be most useful in combination, particularly in identification of patients who do not need further diagnostic workup [19].

The early diagnostic evaluation of patients with severe trauma is dependent on rapid and comprehensive imaging [24]. CT is now widely considered the reference standard for the detection of blunt trauma injuries [25, 26]. CT identifies the injuries that require intervention while also ruling out injury, so that the trauma team can focus on the critical care issues [27, 28]. Given the higher sensitivity and specifically of CT compared to other modalities, diagnosis of abdominal injuries in the stable patient now relies extensively on the accurate interpretation of findings from CT examinations. For example, in one study of 2912 patients with blunt trauma, of which 340 had blunt abdominal trauma and 30 had blunt hollow viscus injury, the sensitivity and specificity of CT were 86% and 88%, respectively, whereas the sensitivity and specificity of clinical exam were 53% and 69% [29]. In a study of initial imaging with whole-body CT (pan-scan), a total of 1756 injuries were detected in 982 patients scanned. Of these, 360 patients had an Injury Severity Score (ISS) greater than 15. The sensitivity of the initial pan-scan was 86.7% for thoracic injuries, 85.7% for abdominal injuries,

and 86.2% for pelvic injuries. Specificity was 98.9% for thoracic injuries, 97.5% for abdominal injuries, and 99.8% for pelvic injuries. In total, 62 patients had 70 missed injuries, indicating a residual risk of 6.3% (95% confidence interval 4.9%–8.0%) [25].

Imaging in evaluation of blunt abdominal trauma is taking a stepwise approach with bedside US (FAST) preceding CT. A retrospective study [30] of 19,940 consecutive, predominantly blunt (89.3%) trauma patients age 18 or older admitted to a level 1 trauma center after ED evaluation from 2002 through 2011 was performed to evaluate FAST scan and CT utilization after implementation of after a point-of-care emergency ultrasound program. The percentage of patients who received FAST as the sole imaging modality for the abdomen during their trauma evaluation went from 2.0% to 21.9% while the percentage of patients who only received abdominal CT dropped from 21.7% to 2.3% over the last decade. Use of FAST increased by an average of 2.3% (95% CI 2.1 to 2.5, P < 0.01), while abdominal CT use decreased by the same rate annually. Patients who underwent FAST were on average younger, more likely to be male, more likely to have higher median ISS, more likely to be admitted to the ICU, more likely to go to the OR, more likely to undergo abdominal CT, more likely to have a positive result on abdominal CT, and more likely to die when compared to patients who did not receive an FAST. FAST had a sensitivity of 20.0% (CI 16.7-23.6%), specificity of 98.3% (CI 97.6–98.7%), positive likelihood ratio of 11.5, negative likelihood ratio of 0.81, PPV of 0.73, and NPV of 0.84 for predicting intraabdominal injuries diagnosed on abdominal CT. The increasing use of FAST scanning may decrease the utilization of CT, thereby reducing radiation doses to patients and decreasing healthcare costs; however, given the low sensitivity of ultrasound for predicting intra-abdominal injuries, a negative FAST scan cannot exclude intraabdominal injury [30].

In order to determine if additional imaging is necessary after a negative FAST, Sirlin et al. undertook a retrospective study [31]. In a trauma registry with 4000 patients, 3679 patients had a

negative FAST exam, and of those 99.9% (n =3641) had no injuries (true-negative findings). Among the 3641 patients with true-negative findings, 93.6% (n = 3407) required no additional tests and 6.4% (n = 234) underwent CT or other tests. Thirty-eight patients had false-negative US findings for abdominal injury. The injuries that were missed in 24 patients were nonsurgical and 14 patients required surgical intervention. Cumulatively, 65 injuries were missed including retroperitoneal hematoma (n = 13) and injuries to the spleen (n = 10), liver (n = 9), kidney (n = 8), adrenal gland (n = 8), and small bowel (n = 7). Of the 38 patients 25 had no trace of hemoperitoneum. Mean diagnostic delay until recognition of missed injury was 16.8 h \pm 4.3 (standard error of the mean). The missed injury was identified within 12 h in 19 of the 38 patients and within 24 h in 34. Based on these results, the authors conclude that combination of negative US findings and negative clinical observation virtually excludes abdominal injury in patients who are admitted and observed for at least 12-24 h.

What Are the Optimum Protocols for Imaging Patients with Blunt Trauma?

Summary of Evidence

- CT of the thorax is indicated if the initial CXR is abnormal (moderate evidence).
- FAST exam is a good initial test to rule out clinically significant intra-abdominal injury (limited evidence).
- The evidence is evolving as to the impact of whole-body CT vs selective CT imaging on length of stay and patient outcomes (moderate evidence).
- Modifications of a routine CT protocol may have a role in further characterizing specific injuries (limited evidence).

Supporting Evidence If imaging is indicated in blunt chest trauma, radiography remains the most common initial imaging evaluation for blunt trauma to the chest, even if CT is to be performed. Portable chest radiography can quickly identify those emergent conditions that require treatment prior to further evaluation by CT. This includes tension pneumothorax, large hemothorax, medical device malpositioning, and aortic injury. Radiography has high sensitivity for clinically important disease [8]. Additional imaging, usually with CT or computed tomographic angiography (CTA), is often necessary to adequately evaluate abnormalities identified on conventional radiography (moderate evidence). CT has also been shown to demonstrate significant disease in patients with initially normal chest radiographs changing management in up to 20% of cases [32, 33]. CT or CTA may also be used as initial imaging in cases of high-impact trauma where extensive intrathoracic and vascular injury is suspected (moderate evidence) [6].

The NEXUS Chest decision instrument criteria include an assessment of multiple clinical variables: a patient older than 60 years, a rapid deceleration mechanism (defined as a fall >20 feet or motor vehicle crash >40 mph), the presence of chest pain, intoxication, abnormal alertness/mental status, distracting painful injury, and/or tenderness to chest wall palpation. If all of the NEXUS Chest decision instrument criteria are absent, there is very low risk for intrathoracic injury, and chest imaging is not indicated. If one or greater of the criteria are present, intrathoracic injury cannot be excluded and chest imaging with CT or CTA may be indicated [13].

A 2013 Cochrane Review performed to assess the effects of trauma algorithms that include ultrasound examinations in patients with suspected blunt abdominal trauma found only four studies that met their strict enrollment criteria [34]. By the authors' assessment, the trials were of moderate methodological quality. Pooled mortality data from three trials involving 1254 patients found that the relative risk in favor of the US arm was 1.00 (95% CI 0.50 to 2.00). Ultrasound-based pathways did have a significant impact on the volume of CT scans performed (random effects RD -0.52, 95% CI -0.83 to -0.21). However, the authors postulate that given the low sensitivity of ultrasound, the reduction in CT scans may either translate to a number needed to treat or number needed to harm of two. As such, there is insufficient evidence from RCTs to justify promotion of ultrasound-based clinical pathways in diagnosing patients with suspected blunt abdominal trauma [34].

CT is superior to clinical evaluation, diagnostic peritoneal lavage, and FAST scans for diagnosing important abdominal injuries [21]. Studies have suggested that "pan-scan" or total body CT of the patient can lead to more accurate and faster diagnosis, reduce time in the ED, change treatment decisions, reduce ventilation, reduce ICU and hospital days, and reduce organ failure rates; however, there is no definite improved survival [35–38]. While most in the USA perform CT based on injury severity and selective imaging, whole-body CT has been standard in many European emergency departments since the late 2000s [24, 26, 36]. This practice is based on both retrospective studies demonstrating a statistically significant immediate survival benefit despite greater injuries [36] and prospective studies showing a reduction in 30-day mortality in patients who undergo wholebody versus selective CT [26]. However, the effect of whole-body CT imaging on mortality, change of treatment, hospital stay, and length of stay in patients with severe blunt trauma remains unclear when weighed against overutilization concerns [24, 26, 39]. Significant concerns persist regarding the impact and appropriateness of whole-body CT in patients with severe blunt trauma including (a) the proliferation of unnecessary imaging, (b) the risk of radiation exposure, (c) the added cost of the additional imaging, (d) added time of transport to and from the scanner, and (e) the expense of working up incidental findings [37, 40-42]. This protocol is currently being tested in a prospective randomized clinical trial in five institutions, four in Europe and one in the USA. The randomized study of early assessment by CT scanning in trauma patients (REACT)-2 trial should provide additional evidence to support or refute the routine use of whole-body CT in blunt trauma [43]. Preliminary results from the REACT-2 trial, presented at RSNA 2015, suggest that the prospectively collected data analysis is leaning toward the conclusion that the whole-body CT imaging strategy does not translate to a significant difference in mortality rate but a significant decrease in trauma room LOS for patients [44].

The protocol for trauma patients undergoing a CT without known allergic reaction to contrast included a bolus of intravenous contrast material, typically 100-150 ml (350 mg of iodine per milliliter, total iodine load of 35-52.5 g) injected at a rate of 3-5 ml/s through an 18- or 20-gauge cannula located in a large peripheral vein. Use of a dual-syringe power injector allows the contrast material to be followed immediately by 30-70 ml of saline solution as a chasing bolus, also at a rate of 3-5 ml/s. Oral contrast material for evaluating patients is no longer administered at most large trauma centers in the setting of blunt trauma [45– 47]. A typical trauma CT protocol includes portal venous phase images of the abdomen and pelvis 60-90 s after contrast administration. A delayed series obtained 5-10 min after contrast administration increases the sensitivity for detecting injuries of the urinary tract, as well as further characterizing solid visceral organ injuries that involve the vasculature [48-50]. Selective (rather than routine) acquisition of the delayed phase series is recommended to limit the amount of radiation delivered [45]. There is some evidence that supports the addition of an arterial phase series 25-30 s after contrast administration of the abdomen and/or pelvis in selected trauma patients such as those with severe mechanisms of injury and those who have a displaced fracture of the pelvic ring on the portable radiograph of the pelvis obtained at the time of admission [48, 51–54]. Arterial phase images facilitate detection of trauma to the major vessels and demonstrate vascular injuries of the solid organs that are not apparent on portal venous or delayed phase images. In the pelvis, arterial phase images help characterize foci of active extravasation as arterial in origin [48, 55]. With the speed of 64-detector scanners (and beyond), these CT angiograms can be readily integrated into comprehensive protocols that use a single bolus of intravenous contrast material. In fact, a whole-body CT angiogram (circle of Willis to symphysis pubis or beyond) is possible and has been advocated for patients with severe polytrauma [56, 57].

The presence of gross or microscopic hematuria after abdominal trauma is a good predictor of the presence of a urinary tract injury [58]. CT cystography should be obtained in the case of pelvic fractures or gross hematuria to identify bladder rupture as well as distinguish between intraperitoneal and extraperitoneal bladder rupture [59, 60]. This distinction between an intraperitoneal and an extraperitoneal rupture is important and has direct therapeutic implications because intraperitoneal ruptures require surgical repair and extraperitoneal ruptures can typically be treated conservatively without surgery [61].

Take-Home Figures

Figures 17.1 and 17.2 are algorithms for blunt thoracic trauma and blunt abdominal trauma.

Imaging Case Studies

Case 1

Figure 17.3a–c presents a 32-year-old male with blunt chest trauma from a hand-gliding accident.

Case 2

Figure 17.4a–f shows a 46-year-old female pedestrian hit by a motor vehicle at approximately 55 miles per hour.



Fig. 17.1 Blunt thoracic trauma algorithm



Fig. 17.2 Blunt abdominal trauma algorithm

Suggested Imaging Protocols

CTA chest trauma protocol for Siemens definition 128AS+				
Oral contrast	None			
Intravenous contrast	115 ml of Isovue 370 at 4 ml/s with 50 ml of NS chase			
Start	Top of lung species			
End	Through adrenals			
Gantry rotation time/Length	0.5 full			
Slice thickness	0.6 mm			
Pitch	0.9			
KVP	Care KV			
Auto mA (minimum/ maximum)	Care Dose 4D Reference mAs of 350			
DFOV	Optimized			
SFOV	Large			
Algorithm	I30f medium smooth			
Window	Mediastinum and lung			
Delay (from start of injection)	Bolus tracking			
Recon thickness	3 mm			
Recon spacing	3 mm			
Direct MPRs	Sagittal 3X3 and Coronal Mediastinum			

CT abdomen and pelvis trauma protocol for Siemens definition 128AS+

definition 120ADT			
Oral contrast	None		
Intravenous contrast	115 ml of Isovue 370 at 3 ml/s with 50 ml of NS chase		
Start	Top of diaphragm		
End	Through ischial tuberosity		
Gantry rotation time/length	0.5 s		
Detector coverage			
Slice thickness	0.6 mm		
Interval			
Pitch	0.8		
Speed			
KVP	Care KV		
Auto mA (minimum/	Care dose 4D		
maximum)	Reference mAs		
	of 350		
DFOV	Optimized		
SFOV	Large		
Algorithm	I30f medium smooth		
Window	Abdomen		
Delay (from start of	70 s		
injection)			
Recon thickness	5 mm		
Recon spacing	5 mm		
Direct MPRs	Cor 3X3 body		



Fig. 17.3 (**a**–**c**) A 32-year-old male with blunt chest trauma from a hand-gliding accident. (**a**) AP chest radiograph. Mediastinal widening and patchy bilateral parenchymal opacities. (**b**) CT chest angiography. Axial slice through the level of the aortic arch with an aortic injury with surrounding periaortic hematoma. Patchy pulmonary parenchymal

opacities are present bilateral indicating pulmonary contusions. (c) CT chest angiography. Axial slice through the level of pulmonary arteries with patchy bilateral parenchymal opacities with areas of subpleural sparing typical of pulmonary contusions/hemorrhage. Note the small caliber of the pulmonary arteries in this hypovolemic state

Future Research

- Prospective studies regarding the effect of immediate "whole-body CT" on the severely injured trauma patient
- Prospective studies regarding the use of FAST in the setting of the severely injured trauma patient

Summary

 Conventional radiography is the appropriate initial screening evaluation of the chest in patients with major trauma. Computed tomography (CT) is appropriate for the definitive evaluation of abnormalities identified on initial radiography.

- Clinical evidence of hemodynamic instability or ongoing blood loss is the strongest indicator for operative intervention in the abdomen. Among patients with such indication of ongoing hemorrhage, transabdominal ultrasound can be used to identify intraperitoneal hemorrhage from solid organ injury with high specificity.
- CT has high sensitivity for surgically important injuries of the abdomen; however, sensitivity and specificity for detection of bowel and mesenteric injury remains somewhat limited.



Fig. 17.4 (**a**–**f**) A 46-year-old female pedestrian hit by a motor vehicle at approximately 55 miles per hour. (**a**) AP chest radiograph. Patchy parenchymal opacities predominantly in the right lung base. (**b**) CT chest angiography. Axial image demonstrating pulmonary contusions in the right middle and lower lobes as well as pulmonary lacerations involving the right middle lobe with pneumohematoceles. A small pneumothorax is present along the posterior pleura. (**c**) CT abdomen, arterial phase. Coronal image through the kidneys demonstrating right renal fractures extending to the hilum with a perinephric fluid collection. Additional fluid is seen in the right paracolic gutter extending into the pelvic, corresponding to hemoperitoneum. (**d**) CT abdomen, portal venous phase. Coronal

image through the kidneys demonstrating right renal fractures with active contrast extravasation into the perinephric space. Additional contrast extravasation is seen in the right paracolic gutter from a hepatic source. (e) CT abdomen, arterial phase. Coronal image through the liver with a large, hypoattenuating hepatic laceration involving the hepatic dome with active contrast extravasation in the right hepatic lobe along the inferior margin of the laceration. (f) CT abdomen, arterial phase. Axial image through the liver with a large, hypoattenuating hepatic laceration involving much of the right hepatic lobe with active contrast extravasation along the anterior margin of the laceration. Retroperitoneal fluid is also present in the right perirenal space and surrounding the pancreas Acknowledgment The authors would like to acknowledge the work of Dr. Frederick A. Mann. This current chapter represents updates of his chapter (Blunt Injuries to the Thorax and Abdomen in Medina LS et al., eds: *Evidence-Based Imaging: Improving the Quality of Imaging in Patient Care.* NY: Springer Science; 2011), incorporating the most current evidence.

References

- 1. O'Connor JV, Adamski J. J R Army Med Corps. 2010;156(1):5–14.
- Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, National Center for Health Statistics. Underlying Cause of Death 1999-2013 [database on the Internet]. Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (2015) http://www. cdc.gov/nchs/data_access/cmf.htm – documentation http://wonder.cdc.gov/controller/datarequest/D105
- 3. Corso P, Finkelstein E, Miller T, et al. Inj Prev. 2006;12(4):212–8.
- Owens P, Russo CA, Stocks CF, Costs of Hospital Admissions for Injury. HCUP statistical brief #18. November 2006. Rockville: Agency for Healthcare Research and Quality; 2004. http://www.hcup-us.ahrq .gov/reports/statbriefs/sb18.pdf
- Kaewlai R, Avery LL, Asrani AV, et al. Radiographics. 2008;28(6):1555–70.
- Patterson BO, Holt PJ, Cleanthis M, et al. Br J Surg. 2012;99(4):494–505.
- American College of Surgeons (2008) Advanced trauma life support for doctors ATLS: manuals for coordinators and faculty (8th edn). American College of Surgeons, Chicago, IL
- Wisbach GG, Sise MJ, Sack DI, et al. J Trauma. 2007;62(1):74–8. discussion 8–9
- Smith-Bindman R, Lipson J, Marcus R, et al. Arch Intern Med. 2009;169(22):2078–86.
- Brenner DJ, Hall EJ. N Engl J Med. 2007;357(22):2277–84.
- 11. Korley FK, Pham JC, Kirsch TD. JAMA. 2010;304(13):1465–71.
- 12. Battle CE, Hutchings H, Evans PA. Injury. 2012;43(1):8–17.
- Rodriguez RM, Anglin D, Langdorf MI, et al. JAMA Surg. 2013;148(10):940–6.
- Kea B, Gamarallage R, Vairamuthu H, et al. Am J Emerg Med. 2013;31(8):1268–73.
- 15. Rodriguez RM, Langdorf MI, Nishijima D, et al. PLoS Med. 2015;12(10):e1001883.
- Janjua KJ, Sugrue M, Deane SA. J Trauma. 1998;44(6):1000–6. discussion 6–7
- 17. Ekeh AP, Saxe J, Walusimbi M, et al. J Trauma. 2008;65(2):354–9.
- Velmahos GC, Tabbara M, Gross R, et al. Arch Surg. 2009;144(5):413–9. discussion 9–20
- Nishijima DK, Simel DL, Wisner DH, et al. JAMA. 2012;307(14):1517–27.

- Drost TF, Rosemurgy AS, Kearney RE, et al. Am Surg. 1991;57(2):126–8.
- 21. Catre MG. Can J Surg. 1995;38(2):117-22.
- AIUM Practice Guideline for the Performance of the Focused Assessment With Sonography for Trauma (FAST) Examination. J Ultrasound Med. 2014;33(11):2047–56.
- Stengel D, Bauwens K, Sehouli J, et al. Br J Surg. 2001;88(7):901–12.
- 24. van Vugt R, Kool DR, Deunk J, et al. J Trauma Acute Care Surg. 2012;72(3):553–9.
- Stengel D, Ottersbach C, Matthes G, et al. CMAJ. 2012;184(8):869–76.
- Yeguiayan JM, Yap A, Freysz M, et al. Crit Care. 2012;16(3):R101. https://doi.org/10.1186/cc11375.
- 27. Heilbrun ME, Chew FS, Tansavatdi KR, et al. J Am Coll Radiol. 2005;2(11):889–95.
- Livingston DH, Lavery RF, Passannante MR, et al. J Trauma. 1998;44(2):273–80. discussion 80–2
- Joseph DK, Kunac A, Kinler RL, et al. Am J Surg. 2013;205(4):414–8.
- Sheng AY, Dalziel P, Liteplo AS, et al. Emerg Med Int. 2013;2013:678380.
- Sirlin CB, Brown MA, Andrade-Barreto OA, et al. Radiology. 2004;230(3):661–8.
- Omert L, Yeaney WW, Protetch J. Am Surg. 2001;67(7):660–4.
- Exadaktylos AK, Sclabas G, Schmid SW, et al. J Trauma. 2001;51(6):1173–6.
- Stengel D, Bauwens K, Rademacher G, et al. Cochrane Database Syst Rev. 2013;7:CD004446.
- Giannoudis PV. Lancet. 2009;374(9685):197. author reply 8–9
- Huber-Wagner S, Lefering R, Qvick LM, et al. Lancet. 2009;373(9673):1455–61.
- Salim A, Sangthong B, Martin M, et al. Arch Surg. 2006;141(5):468–73. discussion 73–5
- Sierink JC, Saltzherr TP, Reitsma JB, et al. Br J Surg. 2012;99(Suppl 1):52–8.
- Debnath J. Ann Emerg Med. 2012;60(2):244. author reply 5–6
- 40. Inaba K, Branco BC, Lim G, et al. J Trauma. 2011;70(6):1366–70.
- Jindal A, Velmahos GC, Rofougaran R. World J Surg. 2002;26(1):13–6.
- 42. Asha S, Curtis KA, Grant N, et al. Emerg Med Australas. 2012;24(1):43–51.
- 43. Sierink JC, Saltzherr TP, Beenen LF, et al. BMC Emerg Med. 2012;12:4.
- 44. Sierink JC, Treskes K, Beenen LF, et al (2015) Radiological Society of North America 2015 Scientific Assembly and Annual Meeting; 2015 12/3/2015, RSNA, Chicago, IL
- 45. Stuhlfaut JW, Soto JA, Lucey BC, et al. Radiology. 2004;233(3):689–94.
- Stafford RE, McGonigal MD, Weigelt JA, et al. Arch Surg. 1999;134(6):622–6. discussion 6–7
- 47. Clancy TV, Ragozzino MW, Ramshaw D, et al. Am J Surg. 1993;166(6):680–4. discussion 4–5

- Anderson SW, Soto JA, Lucey BC, et al. Radiology. 2008;246(2):410–9.
- Mulligan JM, Cagiannos I, Collins JP, et al. J Urol. 1998;159(1):67–70.
- 50. Ortega SJ, Netto FS, Hamilton P, et al. BMC Urol. 2008;8:3. https://doi.org/10.1186/1471-2490-8-3.
- 51. Taourel P, Vernhet H, Suau A, et al. Eur J Radiol. 2007;64(1):73–82.
- 52. Uyeda J, Anderson SW, Kertesz J, et al. Abdom Imaging. 2010;35(3):280–6.
- Uyeda J, Anderson SW, Kertesz J, et al. Emerg Radiol. 2010;17(2):131–7.
- 54. Uyeda JW, LeBedis CA, Penn DR, et al. Radiology. 2014;270(1):99–106.

- 55. Pinto F, Miele V, Scaglione M, et al. Acta Radiol. 2014;55(7):776–84.
- Nguyen D, Platon A, Shanmuganathan K, et al. AJR Am J Roentgenol. 2009;192(1):3–10. https://doi. org/10.2214/AJR.07.3702.
- 57. Foster BR, Anderson SW, Uyeda JW, et al. Radiology. 2011;261(3):787–95.
- Ramchandani P, Buckler PM. AJR Am J Roentgenol. 2009;192(6):1514–23.
- Chan DP, Abujudeh HH, Cushing GL Jr, et al. AJR Am J Roentgenol. 2006;187(5):1296–302.
- 60. Vaccaro JP, Brody JM. Radiographics. 2000;20(5): 1373–81.
- 61. Santucci RA, McAninch JW, Safir M, et al. J Trauma. 2001;50(2):195–200.



18

Acute Chest Infections in Adults and Children: Evidence-Based Emergency Imaging

Sjirk J. Westra and Clinton Jokerst

Key Points

- Obtaining a CXR is appropriate in older patients (>40 y/o) with acute respiratory illness (ARI) (moderate evidence).
- Obtaining a CXR is appropriate in patients with ARI and dementia (moderate evidence).
- A CXR is not necessary for patients with ARI who are younger than 40 and have normal vital signs and a normal physical exam, provided they can follow-up, and that the risks of delayed diagnosis of pneumonia are minimal (moderate evidence).
- A CXR is not necessary for patients with ARI, and a high pretest probability of community-acquired pneumonia (CAP) who will be treated for CAP regardless of CXR findings (moderate evidence).

S.J. Westra (🖂)

Department of Pediatric Radiology, Massachusetts General Hospital, Harvard Medical School, Boston, MA, USA e-mail: swestra@partners.org

C. Jokerst

Department of Radiology, Mayo Clinic Arizona, Phoenix, AZ, USA e-mail: Jokerst.clinton@mayo.edu

- CXRs are sufficiently sensitive and highly specific for the diagnosis of CAP in children (moderate evidence).
- Imaging studies have a limited value with regard to differencing between bacterial and viral lower respiratory tract infection in children (moderate evidence).
- Although CT is more sensitive than CXR for pneumonia, it is not indicated in immunocompetent adult or pediatric patients with suspected uncomplicated CAP (moderate evidence).
- CT does provide more information than radiographs with regard to complicated pulmonary infections with bronchopleural fistula, empyema, or pleural effusion (moderate evidence).
- In immunocompromised patients, CT is more sensitive and specific for pneumonia and should be performed in adult and pediatric cases where pneumonia is suspected, but the CXR is normal, equivocal, or nonspecific (strong evidence).
- Ultrasound does have an advantage over CT in identifying and characterizing complicated effusions in children by being more cost-effective and not employing ionizing radiation (moderate evidence).

© Springer International Publishing AG, part of Springer Nature 2018 A. Kelly et al. (eds.), *Evidence-Based Emergency Imaging*, Evidence-Based Imaging, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-67066-9_18

Definitions and Pathophysiology

Acute respiratory illness (ARI) is defined as one or more of the following: cough, sputum production, chest pain, or dyspnea (with or without fever) (Table 18.1). Most cases of ARI are caused by infection, and the most commonly encountered forms of acute infection in the chest are bronchitis and pneumonia. The distinction between acute bronchitis and pneumonia is an important one as ~90% of cases of acute bronchitis are viral in etiology and are self-limited. Pneumonia can be caused by bacterial, mycobacterial, viral, and fungal organisms and can be lifethreatening; often requiring antimicrobial therapy [1]. As shown in Table 18.1, incidence of specific pathogens differs by age.

Acute bronchitis is inflammation of the airways. There are typically few if any findings on chest imaging. Pneumonia is inflammation of the pulmonary parenchyma primarily affecting the alveoli; the small sacs within the lung where gas exchange takes place, also called the "airspaces." The primary imaging manifestations of pneumonia are those of "airspace/alveolar disease," namely, partial alveolar filling (ground glass) and complete alveolar filling (consolidation) (Fig. 18.1a, b). "Tree-in-bud" is another common manifestation of infectious pneumonia and represents spread of infection through the terminal airways and into the central aspect of the airspaces (Fig. 18.1a, b) [2].

Some of the major risk factors for pneumonia include recent viral respiratory tract infection, smoking, a variety of chronic lung diseases, young (<1 y/o) or old (>65 y/o) age, conditions that predispose to aspiration, and immunocompromised state [3].

Immunocompromised is defined as being in a state where the immune system is weakened or absent, some commonly encountered causes include acquired immunodeficiency syndrome (AIDS), chemotherapy, or other immunosuppressive drugs. Immunocompromised patients are susceptible to infection by "opportunistic" organisms. Also, they are more likely to develop widely disseminated infections. For example, in patients with AIDS, their CD4 count helps predict what types of pneumonias they are most at risk of developing (Table 18.2) [4].

Epidemiology

Pneumonia is a global health issue. Of the 156 million children estimated by the world health organization (WHO) to have pneumonia in 2008, 151 million cases occurred in developing nations, accounting for 1.6 million deaths that year, 28–34% of all deaths in those under 5 years of age [5, 6]. Pneumonia is the leading cause of death among children in low-income nations [5, 7]. The WHO estimates that one in three newborn infant deaths is due to pneumonia [8].

Pneumonia and influenza are the most common infectious causes of death in the US. In 2010, pneumonia and influenza combined was the ninth leading cause of death, accounting for approximately 50,000 deaths with an ageadjusted death rate of 15.1 per 100,000 people [9]. Pneumonia and influenza are more deadly among the elderly; death rates for those aged 65 and older in 2010 was 106.3 per 100,000 people [9]. Given the aging population, the burden of pneumonia is expected to increase, a common trend in most developed nations.

Overall Cost to Society

In 2005, the total cost to the US economy of influenza and pneumonia was estimated at \$40.2 billion when including all direct and indirect costs [10]. Pneumonia was one of the top ten most expensive conditions seen during inpatient hospitalizations in the US in 2011, with an aggregate cost of nearly \$10.6 billion for 1.1 million hospital stays [11]. CAP results in 10 million doctor visits and 64 million days of restricted activity annually [12]. Childhood pneumonias are a frequent cause of doctor visits, antibiotics prescriptions, loss of work days of parents, and reduction of quality of life [13].

of prevalence
order
d in
liste
, age,
by
infection
of pulmonary
Causes
Table 18.1

Elderly (≥65 years)	Ite Streptococcus pneumoniae pneumoniae Viruses (influenza, parainfluenza, adenovirus) Haemophilus Influenzae Moraxella catarrhalis Legionella pneumonia Mycobacterium	tuberculosis Gram-negative bacilli
Adult (18-64 years)	Streptococcus pneumonia Viruses (influenza, parainfluenza, adenovirus Mycobacterium tuberculosis Methicillin-resistant Staphylococcus aureus	
Childhood (5–18 years)	Mycoplasma pneumoniae Chlamydia pneumoniae Streptococcus pneumoniae Vinuses (RSV parainfluenza, Influenza, adenovirus, rhinovirus)	Mycobacterium tuberculosis
12 weeks-4 years	Viruses (RSV parainfluenza, influenza, adenovirus, rhinovirus) Streptococcus pneumoniae Haemophilus influenzae (non-type B) Moraxella catarrhalis Group A Streptococcus Mycoplasma	pneumoniae Mycobacterium tuberculosis
8-12 weeks	Chlamydia trachomatis Viruses (RSV, parainfluenza) Streptococcus pneumonia Bordetella pertussis	
4–8 weeks	Chlamydia trachomatis Viruses (RSV, parainfluenza) Streptuecoccus pneumonia Bordetella pertussis Group B Streptococcus Gram-negative enteric	bacteria Listeria monocytogenes
0-4 weeks	Group B Streptococcus Gram-negative enteric bacteria Listeria monocytogenes	

Modified from Lichenstein R, Suggs AH, Campbell J. Pediatric Pneumonia. Emerg Med Clin North Am. 2003; 21: 437–451 and from Stupka JE, Mortensen EM, Anzueto A, et al. Community-acquired pneumonia in elderly patients. Aging Health 2009; 5(6): 763–74



Fig. 18.1 (**a**, **b**) Axial image from a non-contrast CT of a patient with community acquired pneumonia (CAP) (**a**) demonstrating airspace disease primarily manifesting as consolidation, aka complete alveolar filling. Note the air bronchogram and how the pulmonary vessels are not visible where they traverse the consolidation. CT image from a different patient with CMV pneumonia (**b**) demonstrates

widespread ground glass, aka partial alveolar filling. Note how the pulmonary vessels are still visible as they traverse the ground-glass opacity. This patient also has some focal tree-in-bud nodularity in the dependent right lung representing endobronchial spread of infection. This pattern of mixed ground glass and nodules is common in CMV and can be very subtle on CXRs

Table 18.2 CD4 count and risk of opportunistic infection in HIV/AIDS

CD4 <400	CD4 <200	CD4 <100
Recurrent bacterial pneumonia	Pneumocystis jiroveci pneumonia	Mycobacterium avium complex
Mycobacterium tuberculosis	Disseminated Mycobacterium	Cytomegalovirus
	tuberculosis	

Modified from Allen CM, Al-Jahdali HH, Irion KL, et al. Imaging lung manifestations of HIV/AIDS. Ann Thorac Med 2010; 5(4):201–16

Goals of Imaging

The main goal of imaging acute pulmonary infections in the emergency department is diagnosis. Early diagnosis will support adequate and early treatment; it could also prevent potential costs and complications. This is particularly important in patients with a weak immune system such as young children, the elderly, or the immunocompromised.

Methodology

A review of the current diagnostic imaging literature was performed utilizing PubMed, MEDLINE, and Google Scholar search databases covering January 1, 1980 through May 1, 2015. Searches were performed using various combinations of the following key terms:

Infection terms diagnosis, acute respiratory illness, acute bronchitis, lower respiratory tract infection, pneumonia, community-acquired pneumonia, opportunistic, HIV, AIDS, pleural effusion, parapneumonic effusion, empyema

Imaging terms imaging, radiology, radiography, chest, chest X-ray, chest radiography, computed tomography, CT, CAT scan, ultrasound

Population terms pediatric, child, children, adults, immunocompetent, immunocompromised

Other imaging terms cost, direct, indirect, epidemiology, impact, evidence based, appropriate, indication, indicated, guidelines

Searches were limited to English-language articles and human studies. Abstracts were reviewed and selected based on relevance, recentness, and methodology. Additional relevant articles were selected from the references of reviewed articles and from published guidelines. We excluded case reports, animal studies, and basic science articles.

Discussion of Issues

When Is a Chest Radiograph (CXR) Indicated for Workup of Suspected Chest Infection in Adults?

Summary of Evidence

- Obtaining a CXR is appropriate in older patients (>40 years of age) with acute respiratory illness (ARI) (moderate evidence).
- Obtaining a CXR is appropriate in patients with ARI and dementia (moderate evidence).
- A CXR is not necessary for patients with ARI who are younger than 40 and have normal vital signs and a normal physical exam, provided they can follow-up, and that the risks of delayed diagnosis of pneumonia are minimal (moderate evidence).
- A CXR is not necessary for patients with ARI and a high pretest probability of communityacquired pneumonia (CAP) who will be treated for CAP regardless of CXR findings (moderate evidence).

Supporting Evidence

Radiographs have been used in medical imaging for over 100 years, and the chest radiograph (CXR) is as relevant for diagnosis of cardiothoracic disease now as it was in the early days of radiography. The relatively low dose of ionizing radiation combined with excellent special resolution, low cost, and high availability make the CXR an excellent first step in the diagnostic work-up of patients with suspected chest infection. That being said, radiography, like any diagnostic tool, should be used judiciously.

Community-Acquired Pneumonia (CAP)

The major indication for obtaining a CXR in patients with ARI in the emergent setting is to confirm the diagnosis of community acquired pneumonia (CAP) when suspected based on history and physical exam. Airspace opacification, particularly consolidation (the classic finding of CAP), stands out against adjacent aerated lung and "silhouettes out" adjacent soft tissue structures resulting in a perceptible finding on CXR (Fig. 18.2a-d). Despite the fact that ARI is commonly encountered in the emergency setting, there is a paucity of large randomized controlled trials evaluating the utility of CXR in this setting. There are some data regarding when to utilize a CXR in suspected cases of CAP [14–22]. There are many societal guidelines concerning when to use a CXR in this setting. However, some of these guidelines are conflicting [23-25].

One of the larger prospective studies to address the use of radiography in the evaluation of ARI is Benacerraf et al. from 1981 [14]. One thousand one hundred two consecutive patients were evaluated with the goal of identifying selective indications for CXR based on age, symptoms, and physical exam findings. Put briefly, the study showed that for patients younger than 40 years with ARI symptoms but normal physical exam findings and absence of hemoptysis, the yield of CXR was exceedingly low. A study by Heckerling reviewing 464 patients confirmed that CXRs were nearly always negative in the absence of physical exam findings [15]. Patients with dementia were an exception and had a very high incidence of pneumonia on CXR (75.8%) whereas only two of the 106 patients presenting with acute asthma (1.9%)had pneumonia.

Several more recent studies have been published which evaluate when a CXR is appropriate in suspected CAP [16–19]. O'Brien et al. examined a series of 350 patients with ARI and a positive CXR with an equal number of age-matched patients with ARI and a negative CXR [16]. Their



Fig. 18.2 (a–d) Frontal (a) and lateral (b) CXRs from a patient with obvious CAP. Note the dense consolidation in the right upper lobe. On the lateral view the well-defined margin of the consolidation represents where it abuts the minor fissure. Frontal (c) and lateral (d) CXRs from a different patient demonstrate a slightly less obvious case of

findings confirm earlier work, re-demonstrating the fact that CXRs are rarely positive in patients with ARI and a normal physical exam or normal vital signs. Only 5% of the cases of CAP occurred in this group of patients. Other studies, including a more recent Iranian study with a nearly identical design as O'Brien et al. had similar findings [18]. A random chart review by Nolt et al. identified vital sign abnormalities and age greater than 50 as independent predictors of CAP [19]. The data suggest that for most patients with ARI and an otherwise normal exam CXR is unnecessary. The authors did include exceptions for patients with unreliable follow-up or moderate to high

CAP in the right middle lobe. On the frontal view, there is indistinct increased density which hides the right heart border, a "silhouette sign." On the lateral view, the consolidation is contained by the minor and major fissures resulting in well-defined margins

likelihood of morbidity if CAP is not diagnosed promptly [16, 18].

A review of 2706 patients admitted to the hospital with a diagnosis of CAP by Basi et al. found that approximately one third of these patients had a negative initial CXR and only a small percentage developed radiographic evidence of pneumonia while in the hospital [20]. Other studies have shown similar findings [21, 22]. Studies such as these call into question the sensitivity of CXR for CAP in situations where there is a high pretest probability of pneumonia. In patients with a high probability of CAP based on symptoms, physical exam findings, and vital signs, the management

plan is unlikely to change based on CXR findings making the exam unnecessary. Indeed, a study by Aagaard et al. showed that in clinical practice CXRs were only obtained in 61% of patients with a clinical diagnosis of pneumonia [21].

There are a variety of societal guidelines concerning the role of the CXR in the diagnostic work-up of CAP. Some of the most promulgated guidelines are those of the Infectious Diseases Society of America in conjunction with the American Thoracic Society (IDSA/ATS) [23], the American Association of Family Physicians (AAFP) [24], and the British Thoracic Society (BTS) [25]. According to the IDSA/ATS guidelines, chest radiography should be obtained whenever CAP is suspected in adults to establish the diagnosis and to aid in differentiating CAP from other common causes of ARI, such as acute bronchitis. The guidelines also state that CXRs are sometimes useful for suggesting the etiologic agent, prognosis, alternative diagnoses, and associated conditions. When the initial CXR is clear. but pneumonia is highly suspected, it may be reasonable to treat their condition presumptively with antibiotics and repeat the imaging in 24–48 h.

The AAFP also recommends CXR in the initial workup of suspected CAP to confirm the diagnosis, but gives more specific guidelines as to when a CXR in indicated for diagnosing CAP in the setting of ARI [26]:

CXR should be performed in:

- Any patient with at least one of the following abnormal vital signs:
 - Temperature > $100^{\circ} \text{ F} (37.8^{\circ} \text{ C})$
 - Heart rate > 100 beats per minute
 - Respiratory rate > 20 breaths per minute
- Any patient with at least two of the following clinical findings:
 - Decreased breath sounds
 - Crackles (rales)
 - Absence of asthma

The BTS guidelines are different from the American guidelines. They state that it is not necessary to perform a CXR in patients with suspected CAP *unless*:

- The diagnosis is in doubt, and a chest radiograph will help in differential diagnosis and management of the acute illness.
- Progress following treatment for suspected CAP is not satisfactory at review.
- The patient is considered at risk of underlying lung pathology such as lung cancer.

This less aggressive approach toward CXR in the setting of suspected CAP could, at least in part, be related to the fact that medical imaging is a limited resource in the UK due to their nationalized healthcare system, the National Health Service (NHS). These recommendations may also reflect an attempt at cost containment by the NHS. There is no strong data concerning the cost-effectiveness of obtaining a CXR in suspected CAP to either confirm or refute these guidelines.

When Is a CXR Indicated for Workup of Suspected Chest Infection in Children?

Summary of Evidence

Chest radiographs are sufficiently sensitive and highly specific for the diagnosis of CAP in children (moderate evidence).

 Imaging studies have limited value in the differentiation between viral and bacterial lower respiratory tract infection in children (moderate evidence).

Supporting Evidence

Community-Acquired Pneumonia

Despite their limitations, there is moderate evidence to suggest that chest radiographs are sufficiently sensitive and highly specific for the diagnosis of community-acquired pneumonia (CAP) in children. Table 18.3 summarizes the test characteristics of the only three studies in which complete sensitivity and specificity data of chest radiography are available: reported sensitivities range between 71 and 87% and specificities from

Author	Year	Study size	Sensitivity	Specificity	PPV	NPV
Rigsby et al. [27]	2004	240	85%	98%	n/a	n/a
Lamme et al. [28]	1986	179	81-87%	95–96%	n/a	n/a
Patenaude et al. [29]	1995	373	71%	90%	n/a	n/a
Graffelman et al. [30]	2007	129	n/a	n/a	75%	57%

Table 18.3 Diagnostic performance of chest radiography in detection of pneumonia in immunocompetent patients

Summary: reported sensitivities range between 71 and 87%, and specificities between 90 and 98% [2–4]

(Used with permission of Springer Science from Choy G, Yager PH, Noviski N, Westra SJ. Imaging of Chest Infections in Children. In Medina LS, et al., eds: Evidence-Based Imaging in Pediatrics: Improving the Quality of Imaging in Patient Care. New York: Springer Science; 2010.)

90 to 98% [27–29]. In a few more limited studies, sensitivity and specificity values were not directly specified, but accuracy was reported to range between 58 and 77% [30, 31]. Of note, a large randomized clinical trial of children less than 5 years of age presenting in an ambulatory care setting with uncomplicated pneumonias failed to demonstrate any evidence that the routine performance of chest radiography improves clinical outcomes [32, 33].

When viral causes of ARI such as bronchiolitis are suspected, CXRs are not needed in uncomplicated cases. In a retrospective study of 298 patients in an urban children's hospital at the University of Colorado by Roback et al., clinicians did not typically obtain CXRs in first-time wheezing episodes. The yield of radiography is greater when there is a high temperature, absence of a family history of asthma, and localized wheezing on physical exam [31]. Perlstein et al. developed a publication of a set of evidencebased guidelines as implemented at the Children's Hospital of Cincinnati that demonstrated 20% decrease in number of CXRs ordered [34].

Therefore, recently published evidence-based practice recommendations by the Infectious Disease Society of America (IDSA) [35] and the British Thoracic Society (BTS) [36] recommend against the routine use of chest radiography in children with suspected community-acquired pneumonia who do not require hospitalization. Prior to the institution of these guidelines, CXRs were ordered in 83% of pediatric ambulatory emergency room visits, frequently inappropriately so [37]. Follow up CXRs after 4–6 weeks are only recommended for children with recurrent pneumonia involving the same lobe, to look for underlying anatomic causes [35].

In summary, accepted indications for chest radiography are severe disease necessitating hospitalization, confirmation of diagnosis when there is an atypical clinical presentation, initial assessment of complications, and exclusion of other thoracic causes of respiratory distress [33, 38].

Differentiation of Bacterial and Viral Pneumonia

In a study of 72 adult patients by Graffelman et al. in the primary care setting, limited value was found using chest radiography in predicting the etiology of viral versus bacterial lower respiratory infections. The positive predictive value and the negative predictive value for bacterial infection were 75% and 57%, respectively [39]. In young children, the classic segmental or lobar airspace consolidation as a radiographic hallmark of bacterial pneumonia is present in only a minority of cases, and this radiographic presentation is nearly absent in neonates. Bilateral interstitial opacities with peribronchial thickening and hyperinflation, thought to represent viral small airways disease (bronchiolitis, Fig. 18.3a, b), is in fact a nonspecific finding, that is indicative of a lower respiratory tract infection of any cause in young children [40]. The fixed hyperinflation, being the most



Fig. 18.3 (a, b) An 18-month-old boy with respiratory syncytial virus pneumonia. (a) Frontal CXR shows perihilar streaky lung opacities and peribronchial thickening, typical of viral infections, with more focal opacity medially in the right lung base, from superimposed atelectasis. This was mistaken for alveolar consolidation indicative of

bacterial pneumonia, and for this reason antibiotic treatment with Amoxicillin was given unnecessarily. (b) Lateral CXR better demonstrates air trapping in the right lung base, with flattening of the right hemidiaphragm (*arrow*)

important radiographic feature of pneumonia in infancy, is due to air trapping in the alveoli resulting from degrees of mucosal swelling in the relatively small-caliber terminal airways of infants that would not compromise air exchange in older individuals. In addition, the collateral pathways of ventilation via the channels of Kohn and Lambert are yet underdeveloped in small children, and finally there is more hypersecretion in the inflamed airways in children as compared to adults. This latter effect also contributes to mucous plugging of the airways, which frequently leads to (sub-) segmental atelectases, mimicking alveolar consolidations, which are frequently misinterpreted to represent bacterial pneumonia [40].

A streptococcal pneumonia may initially have a strikingly round appearance in children younger than 8 years [40], thereby simulating an intrapulmonary mass or abscess, until it spreads further to reach a normal anatomic boundary such as a fissure (Fig. 18.4a, b). Staphylococcal pneumonias are frequently acquired after viral infections,

such as influenza, and the virulence of this organism can cause complications such as lung necrosis (leading to post-infectious pseudocysts or pneumatoceles) or empyema. Mycoplasmal pneumonias seen predominantly in older children, although caused by a bacterium susceptible to specific antibiotics, have a radiographic appearance that frequently mimics that of a viral infection [40]. The contrary situation, a viral infection mimicking a bacterial infection, is much more common [40-42], and this is reflected in the low 30% positive predictive value of radiographic criteria to predict bacterial pneumonia [43]. Radiographic criteria alone overestimate the presence of bacterial pneumonia [40], potentially leading to overprescription of antibiotics. On the other hand, the main utility of CXRs in the ambulatory care setting may be that the high 92% negative predictive value of radiographic criteria for bacterial pneumonia [43] allows clinicians to withhold antibiotics in symptomatic children with a negative CXR [40].



Fig. 18.4 (a, b) Frontal CXR (a) in a 37-year-old woman with HIV demonstrates round mass-like consolidation in the right lower lobe. The finding resolved several weeks later and after a course of antibiotics (b) consistent with round pneumonia. The non-segmental distribution of round pneumonia is thought to be related to exudative

fluid tracking through interalveolar channels. Round pneumonia is more common in younger patients, is usually caused by *Streptococcus pneumonia*, and is often mistaken for a tumor or an atypical infection, such as a fungal infection

Viral and bacterial infections frequently coexist, and radiographic criteria alone do not reliably distinguish between them [35, 43, 44]. This is compounded by a reported high interobserver variability for interpretation of CXRs [45-48]. The overlap in clinical and radiographic manifestations of viral and bacterial infections of the lung in children frequently leads to communication problems between radiologists and referring physicians, due to use of inexact and poorly defined terminology in radiology reports [49]: the terms "peripheral airways disease," "(focal) airspace consolidation," or "(focal) infiltrate" are ambiguous, as they are interpreted in a nonuniform way by referring physicians. The only reliable finding was found to be the presence of an "alveolar infiltrate," whereas the presence of an "interstitial infiltrate" was found to be unreliably diagnosed by pediatric radiologists [50]. As a result of this, referring physicians agree with radiologists' interpretations in only 78% of cases, and antibiotics are frequently prescribed even when no bacterial agent can be proven [49, 51, 52]. It is, therefore, important not to overcall pediatric CXRs for the presence of a bacterial infection, which is the most common interpretation error made by radiologists unfamiliar with pediatric imaging [53, 54].

In What Situations Does Computed Tomography (CT) Add Value for Workup of Suspected Chest Infection?

Summary of Evidence

- Although CT is more sensitive than CXR for pneumonia, it is not indicated in immunocompetent patients with suspected uncomplicated CAP (moderate evidence).
- For complicated pulmonary infections with bronchopleural fistula, empyema, or pleural effusion, CT provides more information than plain radiographs (moderate evidence).
- In the immunocompromised patient, CT is more sensitive and specific for pneumonia and should be performed in cases where pneumonia is suspected but the CXR is normal, equivocal, or nonspecific (strong evidence).

Supporting Evidence

Computed tomography is a 3D imaging technique with high contrast resolution. By its very nature, it will be more sensitive than CXR, which is 2D and has low contrast resolution. The increased sensitivity of CT comes with a cost. In addition to being much more expensive and less available, the dose of radiation from a chest CT is on the order of 100's of times that of a CXR. As such, usage of CT is typically limited to situations where the examination has a high probability of changing patient management.

Community-Acquired Pneumonia

There have been a few studies evaluating the sensitivity of CT for CAP relative to CXR. Although no randomized controlled trials have been performed, there are a few retrospective reviews as well as one prospective study by Syrjala et al. which evaluated the use of CT for diagnosis of CAP by assessing 47 patients who had clinically suspected CAP and simultaneous CXR and CT [55]. CT identified all 18 cases diagnosed with CXR and an additional 8 cases which were radiographically occult. CXR "missed" 31% of the cases of pneumonia. One of the larger reviews by Hayden et al. identified 97 of 1057 ED patients with a diagnosis of pneumonia who had both CXR and CT [56]. Within this selected group, there were 26 patients (27%) who had pneumonia which was not visible on CXR. A recent observational cross-sectional study including 3423 patients by Self et al. examined CXR test characteristics for detection of pulmonary opacities relative to CT [57]. Chest radiographs showed poor sensitivity and positive predictive value (43.5% and 26.9%, respectively). A retrospective analysis of quality improvement data on adult ED patients admitted with pneumonia over 21 months in Rhode Island showed that 49/428 (11%) of the cases of pneumonia were diagnosed by CT in the setting of a negative CXR [58].

The available data clearly show that CT is more sensitive than CXR for the diagnosis of CAP. What is less clear is whether this increase in sensitivity justifies the added cost and risk of performing CT in what would prove to be a large number of patients with suspected CAP and a negative CXR. It is also not clear whether performing CT in this subset of patients would improve patient outcomes.

The IDSA/ATS consensus guidelines briefly address the use of CT in patients with suspected CAP and a negative CXR. They consider CT a reasonable alternative to empiric treatment with antibiotics and follow-up CXR when there is high clinical suspicion of CAP [23]. It would make sense to utilize CT in situations where it has the greatest change of adding value to the management of the patients. Intuitively, this would include critically ill patients in whom a timely diagnosis would reduce the morbidity and mortality associated with delayed diagnosis. The BTS guidelines state that CT scanning currently has no routine role in the investigation of CAP [25].

Complicated Pneumonia

A variety of complications, including parapneumonic effusions, empyema, cavitation, and bronchopleural fistula are possible with severe cases of pneumonia. Typically, these patients are ill and are often already hospitalized; however, complicated cases of pneumonia do occasionally present to the ED.

There have been a few studies examining the value CT adds to the workup of complicated pneumonia. Baber et al. demonstrate that CT adds value by detecting/characterizing complications in ill patients, helping to guide further management [59]. CT also helps to detect alternative diagnoses as demonstrated by Banker et al. [60]. This retrospective review sought to assess the impact of CT on clinical decision making in immunocompetent ED patients with CXR findings of pneumonia. The patients in the CT arm had more extensive clinical management, greater chance of having antibiotic regimen changed, longer hospital stay, and 16% of the CT patients had an alternative/additional diagnosis identified by CT (pulmonary embolism, lung cancer, hypersensitivity pneumonitis, multiple myeloma, renal cell carcinoma, small bowel obstruction, lung nodule, and endobronchial mass).

There are several studies in the pediatric literature which evaluate the role of CT in the management of complicated pneumonia. Donnelly et al. looked at 56 patients with complicated pneumonia who were not responding to treatment [61]. Chest CT was compared to a CXR performed earlier on the same day. All 56 CT scans demonstrated at least one finding (cavitary necrosis, abscess, bronchopleural fistula, cavitation, loculated pleural effusions, malpositioned chest tube, pericardial effusion, or bronchial obstruction) that were not seen on CXRs. A total of 110 findings were seen on CT and not on CXR, with an average of approximately of two findings per CT scan. In another retrospective analysis of 17 children who underwent both CT scanning and CXR, evidence of cavity necrosis is often seen on CT before or in the absence of findings on CXR [62].

In a case series of 42 immunocompetent children, CXR was suboptimal in detecting abscesses, bronchopleural fistulae, fluid loculations, and parenchymal involvement, when compared to CT [63]. Chest radiograph accuracy rates were reported as follows: fluid loculations (42%), abscess formation (40%), bronchopleural fistulae (33%), and parenchymal involvement (84%). A limitation of this study is the lack of reported sensitivity and specificity values. Despite these studies confirming the expected higher sensitivity of CT, it is unclear whether the value added by CT in these situations actually contributes to better patient outcomes.

Immunocompromised Patients with Acute Respiratory Illness (ARI) and a Negative Chest Radiograph

The number of immunocompromised patients is increasing driven primarily by increasing use of immunosuppressive drugs for organ transplantation, treating cancer, autoimmune conditions, and the continued presence of the human immunodeficiency virus (HIV) [64]. Pulmonary complications are common in immunocompromised patients, often initially manifesting with symptoms of ARI. Of all pulmonary complications, pulmonary infections comprise nearly 75%, many of which progress rapidly if left untreated [64, 65].

Immunocompromised patients with ARI warrant special consideration for a variety of reasons. First and foremost, the consequences of a delayed diagnosis of pneumonia are often dire. Second, immunocompromised patients are at risk for infection with a variety of opportunistic organisms which may require a unique treatment regimen. Identifying any findings which can help narrow the diagnosis to a specific organism is of great value. Also, some of these opportunistic infections can be quite subtle on CXR. This is exacerbated by the fact that these patients can have trouble mounting an effective inflammatory response to infection, necessitating a more sensitive imaging exam [66].

CT is more sensitive than CXR for pneumonia in immunocompetent patients [55-58]; studies show that this is true to an even greater extent for immunocompromised patients [64, 67–69]. Although CXR remains the initial imaging examination of choice due to its availability and low cost, when an immunocompromised patient with ARI and suspected pneumonia has a negative CXR, a CT scan should be performed. An observational study of immunosuppressed bone marrow transplant patients with suspected pneumonia showed sensitivities ranging between 39% and 59% using CT as the reference [64]. In a study of 49 patients with HIV and a diagnosis of CAP who received both CXR and CT at admission, CT identified all of the cases of CAP diagnosed on CXR, 9 cases. CT also identified lesions not visualized on CXR in the remaining 40 patients (82%). Some of these lesions included pleural effusions (n = 14), ground-glass opacification (n= 20), pericardial effusions (n = 8), cavitation (n = 8)= 4), cysts (n = 4), bullae (n = 4), abscess (n = 1), and pneumothorax (n = 1). In 20 of 23 cases, hilar lymphadenopathy identified on CT, was not recognized on CXR [67].

The pediatric literature also supports lowering the threshold for CT in immunocompromised patients [70–73] (Fig. 18.5a, b). In these highrisk groups, it is absolutely critical to have a high sensitivity, as failure to detect results in failure to treat and subsequent high mortality [72]. CT has been shown to have higher accuracy than plain radiography for early detection of pneumonia in immunocompromised and hospitalized patients [72, 74–76]. For example, in a series of 48 patients (median age of 11 years and range of 2-19 years), CXRs and CT were rated independently by three experienced radiologists and subsequently correlated with biopsy or bronchoscopic washing results [72]. CT was shown to identify more true-positive cases of bacterial and fungal pneumonia than radiography (91% versus 85%). Unfortunately, no detailed numbers of sensitivity


Fig. 18.5 (a, b) Frontal CXR (a) from a patient with HIV, fever, and dyspnea. The patient was not on therapy for her HIV and had a CD4 count below 200. The study was read as normal, but due to the high index of suspicion for an opportunistic infection a follow-up CT was performed (b). Note the subtle patchy ground-glass opacity, a finding

that is easily missed on CXR. The patient was presumptively diagnosed with *Pneumocystis jiroveci* pneumonia (PJP) which was confirmed with sputum testing. This case illustrates the importance of CT in the setting of an immunocompromised patient with a high index of suspicion for pneumonia and a negative CXR

and specificity were cited. In 87 adult patients with febrile neutropenia (median age 47, range 18–80 years), CT detected pneumonia 5 days on average earlier than chest radiographs and was more sensitive in the detection of poorly defined opacities, ill-defined nodules, consolidation, ground-glass opacities, pleural effusions, cavitations, and bullae [69].

Identifying Infectious Etiology in Immunocompromised Patients

In addition to increased sensitivity relative to CXR, CT also has increased specificity and is able to identify a variety of patterns of lung disease. Certain opportunistic infections have relatively characteristic patterns of pulmonary involvement which can be identified on CT with a higher degree of confidence relative to CXR [64]. Examples include *Pneumocystis jiroveci* pneumonia (PJP), invasive pulmonary aspergillosis, and cytomegalovirus (CMV) [77–81] (Fig. 18.6a–d). Recognizing these patterns and raising concerns for a particular organism based on imaging findings allows for early initiation of empiric therapy; microbiologic data may not be available for days or weeks in these cases [64, 82, 83].

For the evaluation of children who are severely ill or immunocompromised, CT can add value in cases of fungal infection or PJP. Janzen et al., in a retrospective review of 45 children who underwent both CT and CXR, found that the first choice diagnosis was correct in 44% on chest CT and correct in 30% on CXR [70]. Equivocal or normal chest radiographs are common, reported in up to 39% of patients with PJP infection and in up to 10% of patients with other known pulmonary disease [84]. In adult AIDS patients, the high negative predictive value of high-resolution CT allows one to withhold empiric treatment for PJP pneumonia when the CT scan is negative [85].

CT can aid in the detection of fungal infections via identification of nodules, cavitation, ground-glass opacities, and halo effect [71, 72, 75]. CT can play an important role in evaluating pulmonary aspergillosis and candidal pneumonias [72]. In a study to evaluate if CT adds information to CXR, 33 cases were reviewed retrospectively [86]. It was found that in 16 cases CT added no additional useful information, but in 17 cases CT added confidence and changed management (biopsy, changing antibiotics, bronchoscopy).



Fig. 18.6 (**a**–**d**) Cases showing the characteristic imaging patterns seen in PJP, angioinvasive aspergillosis, and CMV pneumonia. A frontal CXR (**a**) and CT (**b**) from a patient with HIV, low CD4 count, and PJP demonstrate the classic findings of ground-glass opacity with peripheral sparing. Also note the lack of lymph node enlargement and pleural effusions. A coronal reconstruction from a chest CT (**c**) from a patient with neutropenic fever demonstrates several nodular areas of consolidation with surrounding ground-glass halos representing hemorrhage. This is the classic imaging manifestation of angioinvasive

In What Situations Does Ultrasound (US) Add Value for Workup of Suspected Chest Infection in Children?

Summary of Evidence

 Ultrasound maintains an advantage over CT in identifying and characterizing complicated effusions, by its greater cost-effectiveness and aspergillus infection. Frontal CXR (**d**) and CT (**e**) images from a 41 y/o man with weakness, chills, and a CD4 count of 17 demonstrate the classic findings of CMV pneumonia. Note the widespread ground-glass opacity with superimposed areas of centrilobular nodularity. These cases illustrate the added specificity of CT over CXR. Although many infections have nonspecific findings on imaging, often there are findings which can help narrow the differential or even suggest a particular organism, as is the case with these examples. This allows for prompt empiric therapy and hopefully a better outcome for the patient

because it does not employ ionizing radiation (moderate evidence).

Supporting Evidence

Complications of pneumonia in children are broadly due to accumulation of pleural fluid that may become infected and organize over time. Parapneumonic pleural effusions are almost exclusively seen in bacterial infections, and not in uncomplicated viral pneumonias [40]. However, fluid overload may also cause pleural effusions in hospitalized patients, making this distinction less clear in this group.

Ultrasound is the best test to further characterize these effusions and guide further treatment [87]. Based on appearance on imaging tests and response to treatment, pleural fluid collections may be classified as stage I (early exudative phase), stage II (intermediate fibrino-purulent phase), and stage III (late organizing phase). Reactive uncomplicated parapneumonic pleural effusions (stage I) are typically sonolucent and move with a change in patient position, whereas complicated (infected) pleural collections (stage II) exhibit an echo-complex pattern: echogenic debris, septations, and lack of movement with patient positioning [87, 88] (Fig. 18.7a-c). CT is poor in detecting these septations. CT can help to diagnose empyemas by virtue of demonstrating their mass effect on the underlying lung tissue, but published CT criteria to differentiate empyemas from uncomplicated reactive pleural effusion have been shown to be less reliable than sonographic evaluation [89].

There are several studies evaluating the prognostic implications of the use of ultrasound versus CT and the implications for treatment decisions [87, 90–92]. Ultrasound can be helpful in both prognosis and treatment decisions. It is a low-cost test, widely available, portable, does not

use ionizing radiation, and rarely requires sedation. This has to be contrasted to CT, which has a relatively high radiation dose, in the order of 100 times that of a CXR. Ultrasound is effective in demonstrating "high-grade" effusions containing septations, fronds, loculations, and debris. Ultrasound depiction of the thickness and number of these septations predict the success of chest tube drainage [87]. Kearney et al. demonstrated in a retrospective review of 50 patients who underwent both US and CT, that although both US and CT have effective roles, neither technique reliably identified the stage of pleural effusions or predicted whether patients would require surgical intervention [91]. The preponderance of evidence suggests that ultrasound is the most effective initial cross-sectional modality when pleural complications are suspected [87, 90, 92], whereas CT is the preferred modality to diagnose parenchymal complications [87, 89, 91, 93–95] (Fig. 18.7a–c).

Take Home Tables

Table 18.1 summarizes causes of pulmonary infection by age, and Table 18.2 covers CD4 count and risk of opportunistic infection in HIV/AIDS. Table 18.3 presents the diagnostic performance of chest radiography in detecting pneumonia in immunocompetent patients.



Fig. 18.7 (**a**–**c**) Empyema, role of ultrasound. Chest radiograph shows left-sided pleural collection. Ultrasound images demonstrate this collection to be complex (grade 2), with loculations, echogenic fluid, and fibrous adhesions. (Used with permission of Springer Science from

Choy G, Yager PH, Noviski N, Westra SJ. Imaging of Chest Infections in Children. In Medina LS, et al., eds: Evidence-Based Imaging in Pediatrics: Improving the Quality of Imaging in Patient Care. New York: Springer Science; 2010.)

Imaging Case Studies

Case 1

Figure 18.1a, b addresses a patient with community acquired pneumonia.

Case 2

Figure 18.2a–d addresses a patient with obvious CAP.

Case 3

In Fig. 18.3a, b, an 18-month-old boy with respiratory syncytial virus pneumonia is presented.

Case 4

Figure 18.4a, b presents a 37-year-old woman with HIV with round, mass-like consolidation in the right lower lobe.

Case 5

In Fig. 18.5a, b, a patient with HIV, fever, and dyspnea is presented.

Case 6

Figure 18.6a–d presents cases demonstrating characteristic imaging patterns seen in PJP, angioinvasive asperillosis, and CMV pneumonia.

Case 7

Figure 18.7a–c demonstrates the role of ultrasound in empyema.

Suggested Imaging Protocols

- Radiography: Lateral and posterior-Anterior (PA) views are optimal. Anterior-Posterior (AP) views can be useful. Decubitus views can be helpful in distinguishing free-flowing pleural fluid versus loculated fluid collections when effusions are suspected. With extensive pulmonary parenchymal consolidation, however, the value of decubitus films for the identification of loculated versus free pleural fluid is known to be limited.
- Chest CT: In chest infections, use of intravenous contrast is best tailored for the clinical question. Pulmonary parenchymal findings are usually easily characterized on noncontrast examinations, whereas mediastinal and pleural findings are often better characterized with contrast. Lower mA techniques (and kVp reduction in small children) can be used in the chest due to the high intrinsic contrast of air-filled lung parenchyma. Three-dimensional renditions (virtual bronchoscopy) and coronal reformats can be helpful tools to use before moving on to bronchoscopy or surgery.
- Ultrasound: Screening includes the whole pleural space and not only the lung bases. For more overview through inter- and subcostal scanning, lower frequency (3.5–7 MHz) sector transducers are used at first; subsequently, higher frequency (10–12.5 MHz) linear transducers can be useful in uncovering more detail in the near field before marking for needle placement [96].

Future Research

Future research should focus on the following:

- Cost-effectiveness research, for example: what is the cost-effectiveness of CXR and CT in suspected CAP?
- How can non-ionizing imaging modalities such as ultrasound and magnetic resonance be

utilized in the evaluation of pulmonary infection and its complications?

Acknowledgment Dr. Westra would like to acknowledge the work of Drs. G. Choy, P. H. Yager, and N. Noviski, his coauthors in a previous chapter on Imaging of Chest Infections in Children in Medina LS, et al., eds: Evidence-Based Imaging in Pediatrics: Improving the Quality of Imaging in Patient Care, published by Springer Science. That chapter served as a starting point for the pediatric content in this chapter, which has been thoroughly updated and revised for the topic at hand.

References

- Gonzales R, Bartlett JG, Besser RE, et al. Ann Intern Med. 2001;134(6):521–9.
- 2. Hansell DM, Bankier AA, MacMahon H, et al. Radiology. 2008;246(3):697–722.
- http://www.lung.org/lung-disease/pneumonia/understanding-pneumonia.html. Accessed 04/21/2015.
- Allen CM, Al-Jahdali HH, Irion KL, et al. Ann Thorac Med. 2010;5(4):201–16.
- Ruuskanen O, Lahti E, Jennings LC, et al. Lancet. 2011;377(9773):1264–75.
- 6. Singh V, Aneja S. Paediatr Respir Rev. 2011;12(1):52–9.
- Kabra SK, Lodha R, Pandey RM. Cochrane Database Syst Rev. 2010;3(3):CD004874.
- Rudan I, Boschi-Pinto C, Biloglav Z, et al. Bull World Health Organ. 2008;86(5):408–16.
- Murphy SL, Xu J, Kochanek KD. Natl Vital Stat Rep. 2011;60(4):1–51.
- Centers for Disease Control. MMWR Prevention and Control of Influenza: Recommendations of the Advisory Committee on Immunization Practices (ACIP). Vol. 56: June 2007.
- Torio CM, Andrews RM. National Inpatient Hospital Costs: The Most Expensive Conditions by Payer, 2011. HCUP Statistical Brief #160. Agency for Healthcare Research and Quality, Rockville, MD, August 2013.
- Current estimates from the National Health Interview Survey, 1994. US Department of Health and Human Services 1995; PHS 96-1521, Series 10:1528–935.
- Shoham Y, Dagan R, Givon-Lavi N, et al. Pediatrics. 2005;115(5):1213–9.
- 14. Benacerraf BR, McLoud TC, Rhea JT, et al. Radiology. 1981;138(2):293–9.
- 15. Heckerling PS. Arch Intern Med. 1986;146(7):1321-4.
- O'Brien WT Sr, Rohweder DA, Lattin GE Jr, et al. J Am Coll Radiol. 2006;3(9):703–6.
- 17. Okimoto N, Yamato K, Kurihara T, et al. Respirology. 2006;11(3):322–4.

- Ebrahimzadeh A, Mohammadifard M, Naseh G, et al. Iran J Radiol. 2015;12(1):e13547.
- Nolt BR, Gonzales R, Maselli J, et al. Am J Emerg Med. 2007;25(6):631–6.
- Basi SK, Marrie TJ, Huang JQ, Majumdar SR. Am J Med. 2004;117(5):305–11.
- Aagaard E, Maselli J, Gonzales R. Med Decis Mak. 2006;26(6):599–605.
- Hagaman JT, Rouan GW, Shipley RT, et al. Am J Med Sci. 2009;337(4):236–40.
- Mandell LA, Wunderink RG, Anzueto A, et al. Clin Infect Dis. 2007;44(Suppl 2):S27–72.
- Watkins RR, Lemonovich TL. Am Fam Physician. 2011;83(11):1299–306.
- 25. Lim WS, Baudouin SV, George RC, et al. Thorax. 2009;64:iii1-iii55.
- 26. Adapted from Ebell MH. Am Fam Physician 2007;76(4):562.
- Rigsby CK, Strife JL, Johnson ND, et al. Pediatr Radiol. 2004;34(5):379–83.
- Lamme T, Nijhout M, Cadman D, et al. CMAJ. 1986;134(4):353–6.
- 29. Patenaude Y, Blais C, Leduc CP. Investig Radiol. 1995;30(1):44–8.
- Graffelman AW, le Cessie S, Knuistingh Neven A, et al. J Fam Pract. 2007;56(6):465–70.
- 31. Roback MG, Dreitlein DA. Pediatr Emerg Care. 1998;14(3):181–4.
- Swingler GH, Zwarenstein M. Cochrane Database Syst Rev (Online). 2005(3):CD001268.
- Swingler GH, Hussey GD, Zwarenstein M. Lancet. 1998;351(9100):404–8.
- 34. Perlstein PH, Kotagal UR, Bolling C, et al. Pediatrics. 1999;104(6):1334–41.
- Bradley JS, Byington CL, Shah SS, et al. Clin Infect Dis. 2011;53(7):617–30.
- 36. Harris M, Clark J, Coote N, et al. Thorax. 2011;66(Suppl 2):ii1–23.
- Neuman MI, Shah SS, Shapiro DJ, et al. Acad Emerg Med Off J Soc Acad Emerg Med. 2013;20(3):240–6.
- Alario AJ, McCarthy PL, Markowitz R, et al. J Pediatr. 1987;111(2):187–93.
- Graffelman AW, Willemssen FE, Zonderland HM, et al. Br J Gen Pract. 2008;58(547):93–7.
- 40. Donnelly LF. J Thorac Imaging. 2001;16(4):238-50.
- 41. Osborne D. Am J Roentgenol. 1978;130(1):29-33.
- Han BK, Son JA, Yoon HK, et al. Am J Roentgenol. 1998;170(4):1077–80.
- Bettenay FA, de Campo JF, DB MC. Pediatr Radiol. 1988;18(6):453–4.
- 44. Miller WT Jr, Mickus TJ, Barbosa E, et al. Am J Roentgenol. 2011;197(5):1088–95.
- Bloomfield FH, Teele RL, Voss M, et al. Pediatr Radiol. 1999;29(6):459–62.
- Davies HD, Wang EE, Manson D, et al. Pediatr Infect Dis J. 1996;15(7):600–4.
- 47. Johnson J, Kline JA. Emerg Radiol. 2010;17(4):285–90.

- Stickler GB, Hoffman AD, Taylor WF. Clin Pediatr (Phila). 1984;23(7):398–9.
- 49. Spottswood SE, Liaw K, Hernanz-Schulman M, et al. Pediatr Radiol. 2009;39(4):348–53.
- 50. Neuman MI, Lee EY, Bixby S, et al. J Hosp Med. 2012;7(4):294–8.
- 51. Grossman LK, Caplan SE. Ann Emerg Med. 1988;17(1):43–6.
- Shiley KT, Lautenbach E, Lee I. Infect Control Hosp Epidemiol. 2010;31(11):1177–83.
- Donnelly LF. In: Donnelly LF, editor. Diagnostic imaging: pediatrics. Amirsys; 2005. 900p.
- 54. Riggs W. Appl Radiol. 1996:38-9.
- Syrjälä H, Broas M, Suramo I, et al. Clin Infect Dis. 1998;27(2):358.
- 56. Hayden GE, Wrenn KW. J Emerg Med. 2009;36(3):266–70.
- Self WH, Courtney DM, McNaughton CD, et al. Am J Emerg Med. 2013;31(2):401–5.
- Maughan BC, Asselin N, Carey JL, et al. RI Med J. 2014;97(8):20–3.
- Baber CE, Hedlund LW, Oddson TA, et al. Radiology. 1980;135(3):755–8.
- Banker PD, Jain VR, Haramati LB. Emerg Radiol. 2007;14(6):383–8.
- Donnelly LF, Klosterman LA. Am J Roentgenol. 1998;170(6):1627–31.
- Donnelly LF, Klosterman LA. Am J Roentgenol. 1998;171(1):253–6.
- 63. Tan Kendrick AP, Ling H, Subramaniam R, et al. Pediatr Radiol. 2002;32(1):16–21.
- 64. Cereser L, Zuiani C, Graziani G, et al. Radiol Med. 2010;115(2):205–14.
- 65. Safadi AR, Soubani AO. Eur J Intern Med. 2009;20(3):268–79.
- ACR Appropriateness Criteria® acute respiratory illness in immunocompromised patients. Updated 2014.
- 67. Nyamande K, Lalloo UG, Vawda F, et al. Br J Radiol. 2007;80(953):302.
- Schueller G, Matzek W, Kalhs P, et al. Eur J Radiol. 2005;53(3):489–94.
- 69. Heussel CP, Kauczor HU, Heussel G, et al. Am J Roentgenol. 1997;169(5):1347–53.
- Janzen DL, Padley SP, Adler BD, et al. Clin Radiol. 1993;47(3):159–65.
- 71. Mori M, Galvin JR, Barloon TJ, et al. Radiology. 1991;178(3):721–6.

- 72. Winer-Muram HT, Arheart KL, Jennings SG, et al. Radiology. 1997;204(3):643–9.
- 73. Winer-Muram HT, Rubin SA, Fletcher BD, et al. Radiology. 1994;193(1):127–33.
- 74. Katz DS, Leung AN. Clin Chest Med. 1999;20(3):549–62.
- Kuhlman JE, Fishman EK, Burch PA, et al. Chest. 1987;92(1):95–9.
- 76. Winer-Muram HT, Rubin SA, Kauffman WM, et al. Clin Radiol. 1995;50(12):842–7.
- 77. Hachem R, Sumoza D, Hanna H, et al. Cancer. 2006;106(7):1581–6.
- Hardak E, Brook O, Yigla M. Lung. 2010;188(2):159–63.
- 79. Park YS, Seo JB, Lee YK, et al. Clin Radiol. 2008;63(6):673–80.
- Vogel MN, Brodoefel H, Hierl T, et al. Br J Radiol. 2007;80(955):516–23.
- Demirkazik FB, Akin A, Uzun O, et al. Diagn Interv Radiol. 2008;14(2):75–82.
- 82. Franquet T. Eur Radiol. 2006;16(3):707-18.
- Ketai L, Jordan K, Marom EM. Clin Chest Med. 2008;29(1):77–105. vi
- 84. Franquet T. Eur Respir J. 2001;18(1):196-208.
- Hidalgo A, Falco V, Mauleon S, et al. Eur Radiol. 2003;13(5):1179–84.
- Barloon TJ, Galvin JR, Mori M, et al. Chest. 1991;99(4):928–33.
- Ramnath RR, Heller RM, Ben-Ami T, et al. Pediatrics. 1998;101(1 Pt 1):68–71.
- Mayo PH, Doelken P. Clin Chest Med. 2006;27(2):215–27.
- Donnelly LF, Klosterman LA. Am J Roentgenol. 1997;169(1):179–82.
- 90. King S, Thomson A. Br Med Bull. 2002;61:203-14.
- Kearney SE, Davies CW, Davies RJ, et al. Clin Radiol. 2000;55(7):542–7.
- Kurian J, Levin TL, Han BK, et al. Am J Roentgenol. 2009;193(6):1648–54.
- 93. Tan Kendrick AP, Ling H, Subramaniam R, et al. Pediatr Radiol 2002, 9502;32(1):16–21.
- 94. Donnelly LF. Radiol Clin N Am. 2005;43(2):253-65.
- 95. Tu CY, Hsu WH, Hsia TC, et al. Chest. 2004;126(4):1274–80.
- 96. Coley BD. Radiol Clin N Am. 2005;43(2):405-18.

Part IV

Abdominal and Pelvic Imaging



19

Appendicitis in Adults and Children: Evidence-Based Emergency Imaging

Booth Aldred, Laura B. Eisenmenger, and Marta E. Heilbrun

Key Points

- CT demonstrates superior sensitivity and specificity for appendicitis compared to ultrasound in the adult population, with less variability, and is the imaging modality of choice in nonpregnant patients (strong evidence).
- MRI shows similar specificity and sensitivity to CT for the diagnosis of acute appendicitis in the nonpregnant adult and pediatric population (moderate evidence).
- In the pediatric population, CT has higher sensitivity than ultrasound, but similar specificity, with a trade-off of exposure to ionizing radiation (strong evidence).
- Limiting exposure to ionizing radiation warrants the use of US followed by CT for negative or equivocal cases in (nonobese)

B. Aldred · L.B. Eisenmenger Department of Radiology, University of Utah, Salt Lake City, UT, USA e-mail: Booth.aldred@hsc.utah.edu; Laura.eisenmenger86@gmail.com

M.E. Heilbrun (🖂) Department of Radiology and Imaging Sciences, Emory University School of Medicine, Atlanta, GA, USA e-mail: marta.heilbrun@emory.edu pediatric patients (moderate evidence). The presence of an elevated absolute neutrophil count, nausea, or maximal tenderness in the right lower quadrant shows high sensitivity, but poor specificity in identifying pediatric patients with appendicitis (moderate evidence). Thus, these patients may benefit from imaging.

- Intravenous contrast enhanced CT is adequate for the diagnosis of acute appendicitis and obviates the need for enteral contrast (moderate evidence).
- There has been a decrease in the rate of negative appendectomy with use of preoperative imaging (moderate evidence).
- MRI is useful in pregnant women with suspected appendicitis, particularly beyond the first trimester (moderate evidence).

Definition and Pathophysiology

Appendicitis, defined as inflammation of the vermiform appendix, is a prevalent disease whose etiology is not entirely understood [1, 2]. The common mechanism begins with obstruction, either by fecalith or lymphoid hyperplasia, with progressive increase in intraluminal pressure leading to compromised venous outflow, mucosal wall

© Springer International Publishing AG, part of Springer Nature 2018

A. Kelly et al. (eds.), *Evidence-Based Emergency Imaging*, Evidence-Based Imaging, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-67066-9_19

breakdown, and bacterial overgrowth [2, 3]. The most common pathogens involved are *Escherichia Coli* and *Bacteroides fragilis* [1]. Wall ischemia can lead to hemorrhagic ulceration and gangrenous necrosis extending to the serosa that can lead to perforation [3]. Demonstrable obstruction is commonly absent in appendicitis on imaging and likewise, visible obstruction does not necessarily imply an acute infection [1, 4]. Delayed diagnosis can result in serious complications leading to abscess formation, peritonitis, wound infection, sepsis, infertility, adhesions, bowel obstruction, and rarely death with a mortality rate of 0.08%, increasing to 0.5% when perforated [1, 5, 6].

Epidemiology

Acute appendicitis is a common condition, with an estimated lifetime incidence of 8.6% in males and 6.7% in females and a male to female ratio of 1.1 to 1 [7]. Appendicitis is most common between the ages of 10 and 19 years with more recent epidemiological studies confirming this but showing an increase within the 30- to 69-yearold range secondary to aging demographics [7, 8]. Acute appendicitis is the most common reason for abdominal surgery in pediatric patients [5, 9], with 70,000–100,000 pediatric cases each year, and is diagnosed in 1-8% of children presenting with abdominal pain to the emergency department [9, 10]. Appendiceal rupture is most common in the pediatric and elderly populations with an overall rate of 10-35.5% and increases in likelihood with prolonged symptoms [11, 12].

Overall Cost to Society

Comprehensive societal cost data for patients with suspected acute appendicitis is lacking. An analysis of the Nationwide Inpatient Sample of the Health Care Utilization Project estimated that there were 292,297 hospitalizations in 2010 due to suspected acute appendicitis [13]. Recent data from the CDC estimated approximately 264,882 appendectomies in 2012 [14]. These admissions accrued an average hospital charge of between \$9206 and \$10,584 per case, yielding an estimated national total of \$2.44 to \$2.76 billion dollars in hospital charges alone [14, 15]. Flum and Koepsell estimated the national cost of negative appendectomy at \$741.5 million dollars [15].

For pediatric patients, appendectomy is the most common surgical procedure performed in the hospital for non-neonatal- or nonpregnancyrelated conditions [13]. Nationwide, an average of 238 pediatric appendectomies are performed daily. Annually, appendicitis accounts for approximately 87,000 pediatric hospital stays in the USA, representing 4.2% of all hospital stays for pediatric illness [13]. Appendicitis is the second most common reason for hospitalization for children and adolescents 6-17 years old. The aggregate total charges related to care of pediatric patients with appendicitis nationwide sum to over \$800 million annually [13]. At an institutional level, a retrospective chart review by Garcia Pena et al. showed that 308 pediatric patients who were observed for possible appendicitis collectively accumulated 487 inpatient observation days, with per patient cost of \$5831 [16].

Goals of Imaging

Imaging goals for suspected acute appendicitis are to determine if the patient has appendicitis, aid in earlier diagnosis, and identify complications, such as perforation or abscess, which may alter surgical management.

Methodology

Previously, data were primarily obtained from the meta-analyses of Terasawa [17] and Doria [18] and their colleagues. This edition adds the meta-analysis and sensitivity analysis by Parker et al. [19], a reanalysis of the prospective work performed by Mittal et al. [20], and a systematic review of the role of MRI in children [21]. These studies were identified via an updated PubMed search of English language articles through May 2015 using a combination of MeSH and free terms *appendicitis* or *appendix* and *diagnostic imaging*,

ultrasonography, *X-ray computed tomography*, *CT*, and *magnetic resonance imaging* or *MRI*. The bibliographies of relevant articles were searched for other potentially relevant articles. Studies were included if they were either prospective or retrospective evaluations of CT, graded compression ultrasound, or MRI with outcomes measured by surgical, pathological, or clinical follow-up.

Discussion of Issues

What Is the Accuracy of Imaging for Diagnosing Acute Appendicitis in Adults?

Summary of Evidence

- Computed tomography examination of adult patients has high sensitivity and specificity for acute appendicitis and is superior to graded compression ultrasound (moderate evidence).
- MRI has high sensitivity and specificity for diagnosis of appendicitis and is superior to graded compression ultrasound but less available (limited evidence).
- MRI appears to have moderately high diagnostic accuracy for appendicitis in pregnant patients after equivocal US (moderate evidence).

Supporting Evidence The meta-analysis by Parker et al. evaluated 74 studies published between 1999 and 2009 with data on appendicitis evaluating CT, US, or both for diagnosis [19]. Articles were included if sensitivity, specificity, NPV, and PPV were reported or calculable. Evaluation with US includes 8483 patients demonstrating a combined sensitivity of 87.5% (95% CI, 86.5-88.5%), a combined specificity of 92.7% (95% CI, 92.0-93.4%), a PPV of 91% (range 90.3–91.7), and a NPV of 89.8% (range 89.2–90.4). For the CT evaluation of appendicitis, there were 11,930 patients included demonstrating a combined sensitivity of 93.4% (95% CI, 92.7–94.1%), a combined specificity of 95.3% (95% CI, 94.8-95.8%), a PPV of 92.5% (range 91.9-93.1%), and a NPV of 95.9% (range 95.6-96.2%).

Sensitivities and specificities for the CT diagnosis of appendicitis were similar to those found previously by Terasawa et al., at 95% and 94%, respectively [17]. Both analyses showed that the diagnostic accuracy for the US diagnosis of appendicitis is more heterogeneous than CT. The sensitivity and specificity of US calculated by Terasawa were 86% and 81%, respectively. A 2013 review of the literature performed by Pinto et al. demonstrated large variability in diagnostic accuracy of appendicitis by US with sensitivities ranging from 44% to 100%, and specificities ranging from 47% to 99% [22]. The authors ascribe this variability to operator dependency and patient factors including obesity, anatomic variants, and varying patterns of bowel gas. See Tables 19.1 and 19.2.

As MRI cost and scan time have decreased and become more available, the utilization of MRI for acute appendicitis has increased. Most evidence describes the use of MRI for appendicitis in the pregnant patient. A 2011 meta-analyby Blumenfeld et al. included five sis retrospective studies evaluating the accuracy of MRI for appendicitis in the pregnant patient [26]. Summary sensitivity, specificity, PPV, and NPV were 90.5%, 98.6%, 86.3%, and 99.0%, respectively. The 2010 meta-analysis by Barger and colleagues reviewed ten retrospective studies on the performance of MRI for appendicitis in adults, of which 266 were pregnant patients [27]. This study included eight articles that compared MRI with pathology or clinical follow-up as the reference standard. The absolute number of true-positive (TP), true-negative (TN), false-positive, and false-negative results or sufficient data to calculate these values was required for inclusion by the authors. MRI demonstrated a combined sensitivity of 97% (CI: 92–99%) and combined specificity of 97% (CI: 94–99%), with a LR+ of 16.3 (CI: 9.1–29.1) and a LR- of 0.09 (CI: 0.04-0.197). Overall diagnostic odds ratio was 299.8 (CI: 97.5-921.6). More recent work has assessed the impact of MRI on clinical outcomes in the nonpregnant patient. Two recent prospective studies included a total of 275 adults undergoing MRI for acute appendicitis and demonstrated a sensitivity of 97% and a specificity of 93% and 97% for the diagnosis of acute appendicitis [28, 29].

A prospective study by Fonseca et al. including 79 pregnant patients evaluated for appendicitis by MRI

	Sensitivity (%)	Specificity (%)	Positive predictive value ^a (%)	Negative predictive value ^a (%)
Adults ^a				
Ultrasound	92.7	87.5	91.0	89.8
СТ	93.4	95.3	92.5	95.9
Pediatric ^b	·			
Ultrasound	88	94	87	95
СТ	94	95	95	97
Ultrasound followed by CT ^c	95	93	86	98

Table 19.1 Sensitivity and specificity of imaging in patients with suspected acute appendicitis

Modified with kind permission of Springer Science+Business Media from Blackmore CC, Chang TA, Avey GD. Imaging in Acute Abdominal Pain. In Medina LS, Blackmore CC (eds.): *Evidence-Based Imaging: Optimizing Imaging in Patient Care*. New York: Springer Science+Business Media, 2006

^aFrom Parker et al. [19]

^bFrom Doria et al. [18]

^cTeo et al. [23], Garcia Pena et al. [24], and Kaiser et al. [25]

	Sensitivity (%)	Specificity (%)	Positive predictive value ^a (%)	Negative predictive value ^a (%)
Adults				
MRI (pregnant patients) ^a	90.5	98.6	86.3	99.0
MRI (pregnant patients) ^b	97	97	-	-
MRI (women) ^c	97	93	-	-
Pediatric ^d				
MRI	96.5	96.1	92.0	98.3

 Table 19.2
 Diagnostic performance of MRI in patients with suspected acute appendicitis

^aFrom Blumfield et al. [26]. Meta-analysis

^bFrom Barger et al. [27]. Systematic review

^cFrom [28, 29]. Propsective studies (total N = 275)

^dFrom Moore et al. [21]. Systematic review

showed higher discharge from the emergency department and an overall shorter length of stay compared to patients that did not undergo MRI [30]. The sensitivity and specificity of MRI were both 100%, with a positive likelihood ratio of 20. In a study by Rapp and colleagues, the conditional use of MRI following equivocal US in pregnant patients suspected of having appendicitis decreased the negative appendectomy rate (NAR) from 55% to 29% without any significant increase in perforation [31]. They found an overall sensitivity, specificity, PPV, and NPV of 89%, 97%, 74%, and 99%, respectively.

While the evidence related to MRI utilization and accuracy is increasing, most studies are small and single institution. Currently, the only consistent evidence demonstrating the value of MRI for appendicitis is conditional use in pregnant patients. As radiation exposure concerns remain a powerful driver in modality choice, the evidence in support of MRI may increase.

What Is the Accuracy of Diagnostic Imaging in Pediatric Patients?

Summary of Evidence

- CT is more sensitive than ultrasound with similar specificity (Tables 19.1 and 19.2) (moderate evidence).
- A protocol of US followed by CT in negative or equivocal subjects may achieve similar sensitivity and specificity to CT alone, with less

radiation exposure and increased cost effectiveness (moderate evidence).

 A protocol of US followed by MRI in negative or equivocal subjects may achieve similar sensitivity and specificity to US compared with conditional CT use and eliminates ionizing radiation (moderate evidence).

Supporting Evidence Cross-sectional imaging is also the mainstay of diagnosis of acute appendicitis in the pediatric patient. A meta-analysis by Doria et al. [18] found 26 prospective and retrospective trials of graded compression US and/or CT in pediatric patients with suspected acute appendicitis (mean age range of 7-12 years). The eight studies included in the analysis described results from ultrasound only, CT only, or combined ultrasound and CT in 6850, 598, and 1908 patients, respectively. The mean sample prevalence of appendicitis from these trials was 31% for both US and CT (range, 15-75%). The weighted perforation rate in positive appendicitis cases was 26.5% [18]. For CT, the pooled sensitivity was 94% (95% CI, 92-97%), specificity was 95% (95% CI, 94–97%), and the summary diagnostic odds ratio was 239 (95% CI, 118-487). For the extracted data, the positive and negative likelihood ratios were 18.8 and 0.06, respectively. When these test specifications were applied to a population with the mean prevalence of appendicitis found in the trials examined by Doria et al. (31%), the positive predictive value was 89% and the negative predictive value was 97% (Tables 19.1 and 19.2) [18].

There were 23 studies of graded compression ultrasound that met inclusion criteria in the Doria et al. study. With one outlier removed, the pooled sensitivity of ultrasound in pediatric populations was 88% (95% CI, 86–90%), the pooled specificity was 94% (95% CI, 92–95%), and the summary diagnostic odds ratio was 202 (95% CI, 159–258). The positive and negative likelihood ratios were 14.7 and 0.13, respectively [18]. The positive predictive value of graded compression ultrasound was 87%, and the negative predictive value was 95%, using the mean prevalence of 31% for calculations (Tables 19.1 and 19.2) [18].

Thus, in patients with suspected acute appendicitis in whom evaluation with imaging is desired, the Doria et al. article demonstrated that there is a significant difference in the weighted pooled sensitivities for CT, with no significant difference in specificity of CT compared to ultrasound. However, as the authors noted, pediatric patients in general demonstrate greater sensitivity to ionizing radiation. This radiation exposure from CT should be included as a factor when weighing the risk of excess false-negative cases when US is the diagnostic modality.

In a secondary analysis of a 10-center prospective observational study of children presenting to emergency departments with abdominal pain, 965 pediatric patients were assessed with US to evaluate for appendicitis [20]. US demonstrated an overall sensitivity of 72% (CI 95%: 58.8%-86.3%) and an overall specificity of 97% (CI 95%: 96.2% to 97.9%). However, there was significant sensitivity variation dependent on how often US was utilized at each of the 10 tertiary pediatric care centers. At three sites that utilized US in 90% of cases, the sensitivity was 77.7%. At a single site that utilized US in 50% of cases, the sensitivity was 51.6%. At the four remaining sites combined, the sensitivity was 35% when US was utilized only 9% of the time. The conclusion is that the sensitivity of US for the diagnosis of acute appendicitis is confounded by the utilization rate of US in a given center [20].

Limitations in the pediatric appendicitis imaging literature include verification and selection bias, as in adults. Additional difficulties in analysis included lack of randomization of patients to imaging groups in many studies. Generalizability may also be an issue as CT has been more commonly studied in North America whereas ultrasound is more prevalently used in Europe and Asia. In addition, relatively few children under the age of 5 years were included in many of the studies, so that the results may not hold true for all children.

Ideally, an imaging protocol would combine the sensitivity of CT with the lack of ionizing radiation afforded by US in order to maximize diagnostic accuracy and minimize patient risk. Two prospective studies were identified in the literature search that examined the combination of graded compression US as the initial imaging, followed by CT study if the appendix was not visualized or if the US was inconclusive for the diagnosis of appendicitis [23, 24]. Together, these trials enrolled 585 patients with a prevalence of appendicitis ranging from 23 to 43% with a pooled prevalence of 39%. The overall sensitivity varied from 77 to 97%, with a pooled sensitivity of 95% (95% CI, 83-100%). The range of specificity was 89-99%, with a pooled result of 93% (95% CI, 97-97%). These series demonstrated a greater sensitivity and lower specificity when the combined US followed by CT results were considered, as compared to cases when the US data was considered alone, with an associated increase in the negative predictive value of the testing algorithm. Another randomized trial of 600 patients compared results of CT and US versus US alone in a pediatric population [32]. This study demonstrated similar results to the two aforementioned series, with the combined CT and US protocol demonstrating a sensitivity of 99% and specificity of 89%, while US alone showed a sensitivity of 86% and specificity of 95% [32]. Subsequent pediatric studies have not shown such high sensitivity as the Doria paper, such as a recent one by Trout that reported 67% sensitivity at a high volume Children's Hospital, suggesting that there continues to be wide variation in sonographic performance [33].

An additional consideration in deciding on the use of US versus CT is patient body habitus. An elevated body mass index (BMI) can limit visualization of the appendix with ultrasound, with non-visualization of the appendix in 79% of overweight children compared to 33% in normal weight and 25% in underweight children [34]. Two prospective studies and one retrospective study concluded that there was a trend of decreasing sensitivity with increasing BMI, but no statistical significance [35-37]. Obese children had similar length of stay, perforations, and complications compared to children with normal BMI. However, obese children were three times more likely to undergo CT [36]. A retrospective study by Grayson et al. found that increased intraperitoneal fat was correlated with a significantly increased likelihood of visualizing a normal appendix on CT of pediatric patients [38].

A formal cost-effectiveness analysis compared a protocol based on US followed by CT if negative to use of CT and US alone. The Markov decision analytic model indicated that the incremental cost-effectiveness ratio (ICER) of the US followed by CT protocol was below \$10,000 in both male and female pediatric patients [39]. This cost falls well below the threshold for societal willingness to pay of \$50,000. Thus, the protocol of US followed by CT was found to be a cost-effective imaging strategy (moderate evidence).

The utilization of MRI alone or conditionally subsequent to equivocal or negative US was prospectively evaluated in two small trials demonstrating sensitivity and specificity ranges of 93.3%-100% and 98%-100%, respectively, for both conditional MRI and MRI alone [40, 41]. In a larger retrospective study, Aspelund et al. demonstrated that US selectively followed by MRI was comparable to CT with no difference in length of stay, negative appendectomy rate, perforation, or complications [42]. There were 662 patients included in the study divided into a CT cohort and US with conditional use of MRI, with 142 patients receiving MRI. Sensitivity, specificity, PPV, and NPV of the US with conditional MRI group were 100%, 98%, 98%, and 100%, which were equivalent to the CT cohort, suggesting a highly accurate non-ionizing pathway [42].

A recent systematic review of MRI by Moore et al. summarized the results from 11 studies comprising 1698 children [21]. Two of these studies reported outcomes including negative appendectomy rates of 1.4-3.1% [21, 42]. Importantly, the MR protocol most commonly used was limited to 4-5 sequences and did not require gadolinium contrast or oral contrast. Since the imaging time was short, the need for sedation was minimized. The key pulse sequence is the single-shot fast spin echo performed in both axial and coronal planes. Moore et al. suggest that four sequences have shown adequate accuracy for this diagnosis, by using T2w SSFSE without and with fat saturation inversion recovery (SPAIR) in axial and coronal planes. They note that in general, children under age five will need sedation.

Which Subjects Suspected of Having Appendicitis Should Undergo Imaging?

Summary of Evidence

- A pediatric clinical prediction rule that relies on signs and symptoms in conjunction with basic laboratory values may be useful in identifying subjects who do not need imaging (Table 19.3). This prediction rule has been revalidated and refined at multiple institutions (moderate evidence).
- The Alvarado score could be used to stratify patients who should undergo CT (limited evidence).
- Limited data and modeling studies suggest that CT is most useful when the clinical probability of acute appendicitis is intermediate to high, as a confirmatory test in subjects for whom surgery is considered (limited evidence).

Supporting Evidence Clinical exam and serum laboratory testing remains the standard initial method of determining which patients may have appendicitis. However, given the historical rates of both missed diagnosis and unnecessary laparotomy, a number of investigators have attempted to formalize the clinical exam into a valid scoring tool or decision rule for deciding which subjects are at risk of appendicitis. In 1986, Alvarado

Table 19.3 Clinical decision rule for determination of pediatric patients at low risk for acute appendicitis

Presence of either prediction rule has a sensitivity of
98.1% and a NPV of 95.3% in identifying pediatric
patients at low risk

1. Absolute neutrophil count (ANC) < $6.75 \times 10^{3}/\mu L$ and no maximal tenderness in the RLQ

Data from Kharbanda et al. [43]

introduced a tool termed the MANTRELS criteria for scoring of appendicitis risk in adults. However, diagnostic accuracy is low, with significant inter-provider variability in the application of these criteria [44].

Multiple recent studies suggest that the Alvarado score may be used for stratification of patients who should undergo CT. A recent metaanalysis of 29 studies evaluating the use of the Alvarado score found that children with a pretest probability of acute appendicitis of either 60% or 40% with Alvarado scores of 4 and 5, respectively, were negative by imaging. In adults with a pretest probability of either 60% or 40% and Alvarado scores of 8 and 9, respectively, ruled in the diagnosis [45]. Tan et al. conducted a retrospective study evaluating 358 subjects with suspected appendicitis and concluded that patients with an Alvarado score between 4 and 8 would benefit from CT [46]. Very recently, the same author conducted a small prospective study that found CT is beneficial mainly in patients with an Alvarado score of 6 and below in males and 8 and below in females [47].

Efforts have focused on using clinical and laboratory examination as a triage tool in pediatric subjects to determine children who are at sufficiently low risk for appendicitis such that imaging may be avoided. Kharbanda et al. developed, revalidated, and refined a clinical prediction rule resulting in a model that identified patients at low risk with [1] an absolute neutrophil count of $6.7 \times 10^3/\mu$ L or less and no maximal tenderness in the right lower quadrant or [2] an absolute neutrophil count of $6.75 \times 10^{3}/\mu$ L or less with maximal tenderness in the right lower quadrant but no abdominal pain with walking/jumping or coughing. This refined rule had a sensitivity of 98.1% (95% CI, 97.0%-98.9%), specificity of 23.7% (21.7%–25.9%), and negative predictive value of 95.3% (92.3%–97.0%) (Table 19.2). Application of this rule could allow for a reduction in use of CT by 20% [43]. Limitations in this study include the potential for enrollment bias and interobserver variability.

Garcia Pena et al. also performed recursive partitioning analysis of a retrospective cohort of 958 children with equivocal acute appendicitis, who were risk stratified into three groups based

^{2.} Absolute neutrophil count (ANC) < $6.75 \times 10^{3}/\mu$ L and maximal tenderness in the RLQ but no abdominal pain with walking/jumping or coughing

Modified with kind permission of Springer Science+Business Media from Cooke EA, Blackmore CC. Imaging of Appendicitis in Pediatric Patients. In Medina LS, Applegate KE, Blackmore CC (eds.): Evidence-Based Imaging in Pediatrics: Optimizing Imaging in Pediatric Patient Care. New York: Springer Science+Business Media, 2010

on clinical signs and symptoms and laboratory values [24]. Three different management guidelines with subsequent modeling of outcomes were developed. Outcomes included the number of negative appendectomies and missed or delayed diagnoses of appendicitis. The authors showed that management guidelines with more selective use of imaging could reduce the number of imaging exams with minimal increase in the negative appendectomy rate and the number of missed diagnoses of appendicitis. However, these guidelines have not yet been validated, so the effectiveness in clinical practice is uncertain.

There is only limited evidence as to which subjects at risk for appendicitis should undergo imaging. Recent investigations by Nathan et al. [48] and Kim et al. [49] suggest that imaging is more likely to be of value for clinical decision-making when performed in subjects determined clinically to be of high probability for acute appendicitis. In a study of community emergency physicians, Nathan et al. found that when the emergency physicians determined that appendicitis was unlikely, the diagnostic yield from CT was extremely low. However, neither emergency physicians nor consulting surgeons were able to define when appendicitis was certain. Kim et al. found that CT would substantially decrease the rate of negative laparotomy in subjects with clinically evident appendicitis [49]. In addition, modeling demonstrates the potential adverse effect of false-positive diagnoses if CT is used to screen a more low-risk population [50]. These results would suggest that the most appropriate use of CT is in subjects of intermediate risk as well as in subjects at high pretest probability for appendicitis. In effect, confirmatory CT should be performed in all subjects prior to being taken to the operating room (OR) for suspected appendicitis, but if it is unlikely that a patient is going to the OR, CT should be avoided [48].

What Is the Effect of Imaging on Negative Appendectomy Rate?

Summary of Evidence

 The negative appendectomy rate decreases with increasing use of preoperative imaging, in particular CT, in adults (strong evidence). The negative appendectomy rate decreases with increasing use of preoperative imaging in the pediatric population (moderate evidence).

Supporting Evidence The Krajewski et al. metaanalysis published in 2011 which compared the CT era to the pre-CT era included 10 studies with 4485 adult patients evaluated during the pre-CT era and 1629 patients during the CT era. Utilization of CT imaging saw a negative appendectomy rate (NAR) of 21.5% decrease to 10%. The cumulative pooled odds ratio for the NAR after CT was 0.57 (95% CI 0.45-0.72) demonstrating the benefit of CT [51]. The limitation of this analysis is primarily related to the fact that the studies included were retrospective, resulting in selection bias. However, since a selection bias would be expected to result in a smaller difference in the NAR, it is likely that the results represent valid conclusions.

The results from the meta-analysis are now supported with results from newer prospective studies. For example, a quality improvement effort in Washington State, the prospective Surgical Care and Outcomes Assessment Program (SCOAP) included 53 hospitals in Washington State, and reported a significantly lower NAR after imaging when describing the experience since 2006. The study included 19,327 patients (age >15) who underwent urgent appendectomy, with a NAR of 15.4% in subjects without imaging, 10.4% in subjects who underwent US, and 4.1% in those who underwent CT [52]. An 18-year retrospective study at a single institution saw a pre-imaging NAR of 23% decrease to 1.7% after routine CT [53].

The data in pediatric patients is relatively consistent. A large retrospective study performed by Bachur et al. included 55,227 children with appendicitis, demonstrating an overall NAR of 3.6%. The patient-level NARs among boys stratified by age were 16.9% (age >5 years), 1.3% (5–10 years), and 1.1% (>10 years). Among girls, the rates were 13.3% (age <5 years), 1.8% (5–10 years), and 5.5% (>10 years). US and/or CT imaging decreases the NAR in all children except those younger than 5 years [54]. Many smaller studies have found the same results [55–57]. The strongest study arguing against the liberal use of CT scans for NAR reduction is the study published in 2004 by Martin et al. [58]. This retrospective single-institution study reviewed results from 720 children undergoing appendicitis evaluation between 1998 and 2001 with US and/or CT. Although, during this period, the use of US decreased from 20.0% to 7.0% and the use of CT increased from 17.6% to 51.3%, no significant reduction of NARs observed.

Take Home Tables

Tables 19.1 and 19.2 cover the specificity and sensitivity of imaging for suspected acute appendicitis and the performance of MRI in detecting suspected acute appendicitis, respectively. Table 19.3 summarizes the clinical decision rule for determining pediatric patients at low risk for acute appendicitis.

Imaging Case Studies

Case 1

In Fig. 19.1, an 11-year-old male presented to the emergency department complaining of right lower quadrant (RLQ) abdominal pain, nausea, and emesis for less than 24 h.

Case 2

In Fig. 19.2, a 21-year-old male presents to the emergency department complaining of RLQ abdominal pain and nausea for 24 h.

Case 3

In Fig. 19.3, a 23-year-old pregnant female presents to the emergency department complaining of right lower and right upper quadrant abdominal pain and nausea for 24 h.



Fig. 19.1 Eleven-year-old male presented to the emergency department complaining of right lower quadrant (RLQ) abdominal pain, nausea, and emesis for less than 24 h. On physical exam, he was febrile and demonstrated right lower quadrant tenderness with guarding. Laboratory evaluation revealed a mildly elevated white blood cell count of 12,500 cells/mm³. An ultrasound was obtained, demonstrating a blind-ending, noncompressible tubular structure in the right lower quadrant compatible with a dilated appendix, measuring 13 mm in diameter and containing an echogenic, shadowing fecalith. On appendectomy, gross and histological findings established the presence of a nonperforated but friable, suppurative appendix



Fig. 19.2 Twenty-one-year-old male presents to the emergency department complaining of RLQ abdominal pain and nausea for 24 h. On physical exam, he was afebrile and demonstrated right lower quadrant tenderness with rebound pain. White blood cell count was elevated at 15,200 cells/mm³. CT demonstrated a dilated, 12 mm appendix with mural thickening and inflammatory changes in the periappendiceal fat. Gross examination of the appendix after appendectomy revealed dilated, necrotic appendix



Fig. 19.3 Twenty-three-year-old pregnant female presents to the emergency department complaining of right lower and right upper quadrant abdominal pain and nausea for 24 h. On physical exam, she was febrile and demonstrated right lower quadrant tenderness with rebound pain. White blood cell count was elevated at 19,900 cells/mm³. MRI demonstrated a dilated appendix with mural thickening and a fluid level. Gross examination of the appendix found that the mid portion of the appendix was gangrenous and perforated with fecal matter present within the encased cavity

CT Protocols for Suspected Appendicitis

There is no consensus in the literature as to the ideal CT protocol with respect to use of intravenous contrast, oral contrast, rectal contrast, or non-contrast technique; indeed, there are varying reports of the efficacy of these protocols [5, 59– 63]. There is also significant variability in terms of recommendations regarding focused imaging of the appendiceal region versus complete scan of the abdomen and pelvis, with trade-offs between radiation dose and more complete exam [64, 65]. In general, CT protocols are institutionally dependent, and the best technique for a given patient may vary depending on [1] the ability to tolerate administration of oral or rectal contrast and [2] any contraindications to intravenous contrast. Use of radiation dose reduction techniques is critical particularly given the relatively young age of most subjects with clinically suspected appendicitis (peak age 10-30 years). There is, however, a trend in the use of IV contrast alone without enteric contrast for emergency department patients to improve the throughput of patients [61]. A large prospective study derived from the SCOAP trial that included 8089 patients found no improvement in the diagnosis of appendicitis following concomitant use of IV and enteral contrast [66]. Laituri and colleagues conducted a retrospective review demonstrating that contrast material does not reach the point of interest in 30% of patients receiving oral contrast for the CT evaluation of appendicitis. This is at the detriment of delayed diagnosis, emesis, and nasogastric tube placement [67].

ACR Appropriateness Criteria[®] Guidelines

Current ACR guidelines recommend that adults and adolescents with both classic and atypical signs and symptoms of appendicitis be imaged with enhanced CT of the abdomen and pelvis, with a rating of 8. Given discrepancy within the literature regarding the need for contrast, a nonenhanced CT abdomen and pelvis is a suitable alternative in suspected cases of appendicitis when the adult/adolescent patient presents with classic or atypical symptoms with ratings of 7 and 6, respectively. Abdominal US maintains a moderate rating of 6, although it is rarely utilized as a first line imaging modality in the United States despite its heavy utilization in Europe. Radiography maintains a role when the patient presents with atypical symptoms with a rating of 6. But when the patient presents with classic symptoms, radiography carries a lower recommendation of 4 [68].

The pregnant patient suspected of appendicitis is approached differently given the concern of ionizing radiation to the fetus. Abdominal US carries the highest recommendation with a rating of 8, followed by MRI and pelvic US with ratings of 7 and 6, respectively. CT abdomen and pelvis with contrast carries a moderate recommendation, with a rating of 5 and is often avoided unless absolutely necessary [68].

As with the pregnant patient, the pediatric patient (<14 years of age) requires a conservative approach to imaging. Abdominal US is widely accepted and remains first line imaging for the pediatric population with a rating of 8. CT abdomen and pelvis with contrast carries a high rating of 7 and is still very useful when US is equivocal or the pediatric patient is obese. Radiography carries a moderate rating of 6 and is commonly used in the pediatric population when atypical symptoms are present [68].

Future Research

- Multicenter validation of proposed clinical decision rules aimed at determining when imaging is indicated in patients with suspected appendicitis.
- Determination of the overall cost and costeffectiveness of imaging in patients with suspected acute appendicitis.
- Potential paradigm shift towards antibiotic conservative management for the treatment of acute appendicitis may influence the role of emergent abdominal imaging. Ongoing research continues to question the need for surgical management and further studies are needed.

Acknowledgment The authors would like to acknowledge the work of Drs. C. Craig Blackmore, Erin A. Cooke, and Gregory David Avey. This current chapter represents a significant revision and substantial update of their chapter (Imaging of Appendicitis in Adults and Pediatric Patients in Medina LS et al., eds: *Evidence-Based Imaging: Improving the Quality of Imaging in Patient Care.* NY: Springer Science; 2011), incorporating the most current evidence.

References

- Keyzer C, Gevenois PA. In: Keyzer C, Gevenois PA, editors. Imaging of acute appendicitis in adults and children. Berlin: Springer Science & Business Media; 2011. 265p.
- Prystowsky JB, Pugh CM, Nagle AP. Appendicitis Curr Probl Surg. 2005;42(10):688–742.
- Kumar V, Abbas AK, Aster JC. Robbins & Cotran pathologic basis of disease: Elsevier Health Sciences; 2014. 1472p.
- 4. Hale DA, Molloy M, Pearl RH, et al. Ann Surg. 1997;225(3):252–61.

- Sivit CJ, Applegate KE. Semin Ultrasound CT MR. 2003;24(2):74–82.
- Blomqvist PG, Andersson RE, Granath F, et al. Ann Surg. 2001;233(4):455–60.
- 7. Addiss DG, Addiss DG, Shaffer N, et al. Am J Epidemiol. 1990;132(5):910–25.
- Buckius MT, McGrath B, Monk J, et al. J Surg Res. 2012;175(2):185–90.
- 9. Saito JM, Yan Y, Evashwick TW, et al. Pediatrics. 2013;131(1):e37–44.
- Kwok MY, Kim MK, Gorelick MH. Pediatr Emerg Care. 2004;20(10):690-8- quiz 9-701.
- Körner H, Söndenaa K, Söreide JA, et al. World J Surg. 1997;21(3):313–7.
- 12. Al-Omran M, Mamdani M, McLeod RS. Can J Surg. 2003;46(4):263–8.
- Barrett ML, Hines AL, Andrews RM. Trends in rates of perforated appendix, 2001–2010: statistical brief #159. Rockville, MD: Agency for Health Care Policy and Research (US); 2006.
- 14. CDC. CDC Hospital Costs. 2015:1-3.
- Flum DR, Koepsell T. Arch Surg. 2002;137(7):799– 804. discussion
- Garcia Pena BM, Taylor GA, Lund DP. J Am Acad Physician Assist. 2000;13(1):65–7, 70, 3-6 passim.
- 17. Terasawa T, Blackmore CC, Bent S. Ann Internal. 2004;141(7):537–46.
- Doria AS, Moineddin R, Kellenberger CJ, et al. Radiology. 2006;241(1):83–94.
- Parker L, Nazarian LN, Gingold EL, et al. AJR Am J Roentgenol. 2014;202(1):124–35.
- Mittal MK, Dayan PS, Macias CG, et al. Acad Emerg Med. 2013;20(7):697–702.
- 21. Moore MM, Kulaylat AN, Hollenbeak CS, et al. Pediatr Radiol. 2016;46(6):928–39.
- Pinto F, Pinto A, Russo A, et al. Crit Ultrasound J. 2013;5(Suppl 1):S2.
- 23. Teo EL, Tan KP, Lam SL, et al. Singap Med J. 2000;41(8):387–92.
- 24. Garcia Peña BM, Cook EF, Mandl KD. Pediatrics. 2004;113(1 Pt 1):24–8.
- 25. Kaiser S, Finnbogason T, Jorulf HK, et al. Radiology. 2004;231(2):427–33.
- Blumenfeld YJ, Wong AE, Jafari A, et al. J Matern Fetal Neonatal Med. 2011;24(3):485–8.
- 27. Barger RL, Nandalur KR. Acad Radiol. 2010;17(10):1211–6.
- Leeuwenburgh MMN, Wiezer MJ, Wiarda BM, et al. Br J Surg. 2014;101(1):e147–55.
- 29. Heverhagen JT, Pfestroff K, Heverhagen AE, et al. J Magn Reson Imaging. 2012;35(3):617–23.
- Fonseca AL, Schuster KM, Kaplan LJ, et al. JAMA Surg. 2014;149(7):687–93.
- Rapp EJ, Naim F, Kadivar K, et al. Radiology. 2013;267(1):137–44.
- 32. Kaiser S, Frenckner B, Jorulf HK, et al. Radiology. 2002;223(3):633–8.
- Trout AT, Sanchez R, Ladino-Torres MF, et al. Pediatr Radiol. 2012;42(7):813–23.

- 34. Puig S, Staudenherz A, Felder-Puig R, et al. Semin Roentgenol. 2008;43(1):22–8.
- Abo A, Shannon M, Taylor G, et al. Pediatr Emerg Care. 2011;27(8):731–6.
- Sulowski C, Doria AS, Langer JC, et al. Acad Emerg Med. 2011;18(2):167–73.
- Yiğiter M, Kantarcı M, Yalçin O, et al. J Clin Ultrasound. 2010;39(4):187–90.
- Grayson DE, Wettlaufer JR, Dalrymple NC, et al. AJR Am J Roentgenol. 2001;176(2):497–500.
- Wan MJ, Krahn M, Ungar WJ, et al. Radiology. 2009;250(2):378–86.
- 40. Thieme ME, Leeuwenburgh MMN, Valdehueza ZD, et al. Eur Radiol. 2014;24(3):630–7.
- 41. Orth RC, Guillerman RP, Zhang W, et al. Radiology. 2014;272(1):233–40.
- 42. Aspelund G, Fingeret A, Gross E, et al. Pediatrics. 2014;133(4):586–93.
- Kharbanda AB, Dudley NC, Bajaj L, et al. Arch Pediatr Adolesc Med. 2012;166(8):738–44.
- 44. Brennan GD. CJEM. 2006;8(6):425-32.
- 45. Ebell MH, Shinholser J. Ann Emerg Med. 2014;64(4):365–72.e2.
- 46. Tan WJ, Pek W, Kabir T, et al. ANZ J Surg. 2013;83(10):748–52.
- Tan WJ, Acharyya S, Goh YC, et al. J Am Coll Surg. 2015;220(2):218–24.
- Nathan RO, Blackmore CC, Jarvik JG. AJR Am J Roentgenol. 2008;191(4):1102–6.
- 49. Kim K, Rhee JE, Lee CC, et al. Emerg Med J. 2008;25(8):477–81.
- Blackmore CC, Terasawa T. J Am Coll Radiol. 2006;3(2):115–21.
- 51. Krajewski S, Brown J, Phang PT, et al. Can J Surg. 2011 Feb;54(1):43–53.

- 52. Drake FT, Florence MG, Johnson MG, et al. Ann Surg. 2012;256(4):586–94.
- 53. Raja AS, Wright C, Sodickson AD, et al. Radiology. 2010;256(2):460–5.
- 54. Bachur RG, Hennelly K, Callahan MJ, et al. Pediatrics. 2012;129(5):877–84.
- 55. Rao PM, Rhea JT, Rattner DW, et al. Ann Surg. 1999;229(3):344–9.
- Smink DS, Finkelstein JA, Garcia Peña BM, et al. J Pediatr Surg. 2004;39(3):458–63- discussion -63.
- 57. Applegate KE, Sivit CJ, Salvator AE, et al. Radiology. 2001;220(1):103–7.
- Martin AE, Vollman D, Adler B, et al. J Pediatr Surg. 2004;39(6):886–90.
- Lowe LH, Penney MW, Stein SM, et al. AJR Am J Roentgenol. 2001;176(1):31–5.
- Blackmore CC, Mann FA, Wilson AJ. Skelet Radiol. 2000;29(11):632–9.
- 61. Anderson SW, Soto JA, Lucey BC, et al. AJR Am J Roentgenol. 2009;193(5):1282–8.
- 62. Mun S, Ernst RD, Chen K, et al. Emerg Radiol. 2006;12(3):99–102.
- Giuliano V, Giuliano C, Pinto F, et al. Emerg Radiol. 2005;11(5):281–5.
- 64. Mullins ME, Kircher MF, Ryan DP, et al. AJR Am J Roentgenol. 2001;176(1):37–41.
- 65. Fefferman NR, Roche KJ, Pinkney LP, et al. Radiology. 2001;220(3):691–5.
- Drake FT, Alfonso R, Bhargava P, et al. Ann Surg. 2014;260(2):311–6.
- Laituri CA, Fraser JD, Aguayo P, et al. J Surg Res. 2011;170(1):100–3.
- Rosen MP, Ding A, Blake MA, et al. J Am Coll Radiol. 2011;8(11):749–55.



20

Evidence-Based Emergency Imaging for Non-appendiceal Acute Abdominal Pain in Adults: Pancreatitis and Diverticulitis

Michael N. Patlas, Ania Z. Kielar, Patrick D. McLaughlin, and Douglas S. Katz

Key Points

- The diagnosis of acute pancreatitis is based on analysis of the serum amylase and lipase levels, when combined with typical clinical signs and symptoms, and does not usually require imaging unless complications are suspected.
- CT has established indications and time frames for staging severity of pancreati-

M.N. Patlas (🖂)

Department of Radiology, Division of Trauma/Emergency Radiology, Hamilton General Hospital, McMaster University, Hamilton, ON, Canada e-mail: patlas@hhsc.ca

A.Z. Kielar Department of Imaging, The Ottawa Hospital, Ottawa, ON, Canada e-mail: akielar@toh.on.ca

P.D. McLaughlin Department of Radiology, Vancouver General Hospital, Vancouver, BC, Canada e-mail: mclaughlin.paddy@gmail.com

D.S. Katz Department of Radiology, Winthrop-University Hospital, Mineola, NY, USA e-mail: dkatz@winthrop.org tis in the acute phase. It is also commonly used to assess complications related to pancreatitis in the subacute and chronic phases.

- The role of MRI has been increasing in pancreatitis with improved technology, faster scanning times, and excellent contrast resolution.
- MRI permits the identification of calculi in the common bile duct (CBD) with a high degree of accuracy and permits accurate assessment of the pancreatic ductal system.
- Sonography is not routinely used for the diagnosis and evaluation of pancreatitis, due to intrinsic limitations in the technique, but has a role for revealing causes of pancreatitis, particularly CBD calculi. It can also be used for imageguided therapies, such as drainage of pseudocysts (moderate evidence).
- CT has a high accuracy for the depiction of colonic diverticulitis (moderate evidence), but its effect on outcome and patient management has not been well established to our knowledge (limited evidence).

Definitions and Pathophysiology

The phrase "acute abdomen" is a broad term which refers to multiple clinical conditions characterized by severe abdominal pain and tenderness which develops over the span of a few hours [1]. Patients often present with a nonspecific clinical picture, even with a thorough history, physical examination, and laboratory analysis (which is often difficult or lacking in the emergency evaluation setting), making expeditious diagnosis a challenging task. Imaging examinations, particularly cross-sectional imaging with computed tomography (CT) and ultrasound (US) and occasionally but increasingly magnetic resonance imaging (MRI), are requested to help clinicians narrow their differential diagnosis and to triage patients, identifying those who will potentially benefit from surgical versus conservative treatment. Although there are innumerable causes of an acute abdomen (and pelvis), this chapter will focus on two common entities which manifest as an "acute abdomen": acute pancreatitis and acute colonic diverticulitis.

Acute pancreatitis refers to acute inflammation of the pancreas [2]. Pancreatitis frequently involves and affects surrounding tissues and may also affect more distant organs. The most common causes of pancreatitis in North America are gallstones (38%) and alcohol abuse (36%) [2]. Acute pancreatitis can also be caused by a long list of other, much less common causes, including medications, metabolic factors, trauma, tumors, and anatomic variants leading to obstruction of exocrine pancreatic fluids [3]. Most patients have a mild or relatively mild and selflimited disease course. However, up to 10 to 20 % develop progressive inflammation associated with severe morbidity and even potential mortality and a prolonged length of hospital stay [3]. The mortality rate in mild pancreatitis is lower than 1%, whereas the reported mortality in severe pancreatitis reaches 30% [4]. The most common cause of death from acute pancreatitis is multiorgan failure.

Colonic diverticula are herniations of the mucosa through the colonic wall [5]. The presence of uninflamed diverticula is called diverticulosis. Decreased consumption of unprocessed cereals and grains and increased consumption of sugar and meat in Western diets are associated with the development of diverticula, particularly in the distal descending colon and in the proximal and mid-sigmoid colon [6]. Less commonly, diverticulosis can affect other portions of the colon, such as the right and transverse colon, or may be diffuse. Acute diverticulitis is a common, extraluminal pericolic infectious and inflammatory process caused by the perforation of colonic diverticula [5]. The location(s) of diverticulitis reflect the most common sites of underlying diverticulosis.

Hinchey et al. described a practical classification system for the staging of diverticulitis. Stage 1 is a pericolic or mesenteric abscess, stage 2 is a walled-off pelvic abscess, stage 3 is a generalized purulent peritonitis, and stage 4 is a generalized fecal peritonitis [7].

Epidemiology

Every year in the United States, over seven million people with acute abdominal pain present to an emergency department (ED), comprising up to 6.5% of the ED census [8]. Twenty-one percent of these patients will be diagnosed with nonspecific/undifferentiated abdominal pain [8]. The vast majority of patients discharged with undifferentiated abdominal pain have a benign course and will improve within several days [9]. Nevertheless, up to 28% will experience recurrent abdominal pain and will usually require repeated diagnostic imaging and other examinations. A substantial minority of patients with recurrent pain (13%) will undergo a therapeutic surgical intervention [10].

The National Hospital Discharge Survey estimated that 235,000 hospital discharges in the United States in 2007 had a primary diagnosis of diagnosis of acute pancreatitis [11]. The average length of stay for patients with pancreatitis was 6.1 days. This discharge data reflects a bimodal distribution of the disease, with alcohol-related pancreatitis occurring at an average age of 40 years, compared to gallstone pancreatitis which typically presents around 70 years of age [2]. The latter etiology is more common in women, while the former is more common in men.

The presence of colonic diverticula in Western society is very high and is reported to affect almost 80% of the population over 85 years of age [12]. However, symptomatic acute diverticulitis will develop in only 20% of patients with colonic diverticula [12]. Approximately 25% of patients with acute diverticulitis will require surgery [13]. There were 276,000 patient hospital discharges with the primary diagnosis "diverticula of intestine" in 2007, according to the US National Hospital Discharge Survey [11]. The average length of stay was 4.8 days. Only 50% of admitted patients with diverticula and their complications were 65 years or older. This number highlights the importance of considering acute diverticulitis in the gamut of the differential diagnosis of acute abdominal and pelvic pain in younger patients. Relatively recently, a subset of younger patients has been identified with diverticulosis and diverticulitis, especially in obese individuals. Zaidi et al. reported a cohort of patients with acute diverticulitis [14] and found that 21.2% of patients were 40 years old or younger. Obesity was present in 85 of 104 (81.7%) patients in their study group.

Overall Cost to Society

There is limited available data, to our knowledge, to assess the potential or actual costs to society of patients presenting to the emergency department (ED) with acute abdominal pain. This limitation also pertains to patients with acute pancreatitis and acute colonic diverticulitis, as well as their complications. However, in general, abdominal pain was the most common presenting symptom in patients whose insurance claims had been disputed after a visit to an emergency department in the United States [15]. The average cost of services per patient in these disputes was US\$1107. Patients with acute abdominal pain have a significant impact on healthcare costs, especially when taking into account the more than seven million annual ED visits due to various causes of abdominal pain [8].

The literature regarding costs of acute pancreatitis generally focuses on, and is limited to, the costs of hospitalization, and rarely includes data about indirect costs, to our knowledge. In 2003, the estimated total cost for acute pancreatitis admissions was \$2.2 billion in the United States [16]. The mean cost of hospitalization for an individual patient with acute pancreatitis was estimated at \$12,446.48 in 2010, with 288,597 admissions annually [17], with a calculated cost of over \$3.5 billion dollars.

In comparison, diverticulitis results in an estimated \$2.4 billion of direct healthcare costs per year in the United States [18]. One study assessed 148,874 patients who underwent segmental colectomy for diverticulitis from 1998 to 2010 [18]. The mean length of stay was 9.7 days, and the mean total hospital charges were \$59,561 for patients requiring operative management of their diverticulitis.

Goals of Imaging

The main goal of imaging in patients with acute abdominal (and/or pelvic) pain is to identify the etiology of pain and to exclude life-threatening conditions. The secondary goal is to determine which patients will benefit from surgical intervention versus conservative management. Additional goals include the staging of disease and the identification of complications.

Imaging of Pancreatitis

Methodology

A literature search was performed of English language articles from January 2005 to January 2015, using the MEDLINE database as well as EMBASE and the Cochrane Library. Search terms included the MeSH terms "diagnostic imaging" and "pancreatitis," as well as the MeSH terms "computed tomography," "CT," "ultrasound," "sonography/ ultrasonography," "MRI," "MRCP," and "magnetic resonance imaging." Inclusion criteria incorporated systematic reviews, meta-analyses, prospective studies, and retrospective studies related to pancreatitis. Review article and imaging and clinical society position papers related to staging systems for acute pancreatitis were also sought.

Discussion of Issues

What Is the Accuracy of Imaging for Staging Pancreatitis?

Summary of Evidence CT is the most studied imaging modality in the imaging of the acute abdomen and has demonstrated utility in staging acute pancreatitis 72-96 h after onset of symptoms, based on several developed and modified CT scoring protocols. CT is also an accurate and specific imaging modality for identifying complications of pancreatitis, including pseudocyst formation, hemorrhage, as well as development of a pseudoaneurysm, and necrotizing pancreatitis. Ultrasound is neither sensitive nor specific for the diagnosis of, nor for the staging of, acute pancreatitis due to intrinsic limitations of the technique and retroperitoneal location of the pancreas but has a role in the identification of gallstones and of common bile duct (CBD) calculi (i.e., choledocholithiasis) which are often associated with acute pancreatitis. MRI is less well studied compared to CT but has excellent contrast resolution, allowing visualization of the CBD and the pancreatic duct, as well as staging of acute pancreatitis, and the differentiation of hemorrhagic from necrotizing pancreatitis. MRI as a cross-sectional imaging modality requires further study of its accuracy in staging acute pancreatitis, with or without the use of IV gadolinium, although currently available literature suggests that it does have utility. MR can be employed for follow-up, to reduce radiation dose exposure, particularly in younger patients who would otherwise potentially receive multiple CT examinations in cases of complicated pancreatitis or recurrent episodes of pancreatitis. MR cholangiopancreatography (MRCP) is the noninvasive cross-sectional

imaging examination of choice for the identification of common bile duct calculi when ultrasound is inconclusive. MRI was given a score of 4 out of 9 in the ACR Appropriateness Criteria for imaging acute pancreatitis [19, 20].

How Is the Diagnosis of Acute Pancreatitis Established?

Summary of Evidence The diagnosis of acute pancreatitis is usually based on analysis of the serum amylase and lipase levels, combined with typical clinical symptoms, which if present, as per the revised criteria of the Atlanta classification system, does not require imaging unless complications are suspected [21]. However, imaging plays a substantial role in staging the severity of pancreatitis, assessing complications of pancreatitis, and revealing the underlying cause. Also, as per the revised Atlanta classification system, cross-sectional imaging can be used to identify pancreatitis in a patient with nonspecific abdominal pain who is not initially clinically suspected of having pancreatitis. Currently, cross-sectional imaging, particularly CT, is one of the three main criteria for establishing the diagnosis of acute pancreatitis, as per this revised classification system [21]. Benefits of CT include high spatial resolution, relatively easy access, relatively low cost, and fast scan times.

Supporting Evidence In North America, as noted above, acute pancreatitis is most commonly caused by gallstones and alcohol abuse, although other less common causes include hypertriglyceridemia, infectious causes, medications, trauma, sphincter of Oddi dysfunction, endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography (ERCP) and other procedures, and congenital abnormalities, including pancreas divisum, annular pancreas, and choledochocele [4].

There are several scoring systems which are employed in current practice to identify and stratify the severity of acute pancreatitis. Most of these systems rely primarily on the results of laboratory testing as well as on the clinical findings. These include the Ranson criteria, the revised Atlanta classification, and the APACHE II (acute physiology and chronic health evaluation II) scoring systems [22–26]. These systems take into consideration patient age, as well as various blood tests including the white cell count and the creatinine level. The various scoring systems differ in the incorporation of other blood tests, vital signs, blood gases, and the timing of when to assess these indicators.

Over time, in addition to clinical assessment, cross-sectional imaging has become increasingly important in staging and triaging management of patients with known or suspected acute pancreatitis. CT is considered the imaging reference standard for assessing morphological complications from pancreatitis, including pseudocyst formation, splenic vein thrombosis, hemorrhagic pancreatitis, pseudoaneurysm formation, and pancreatic and peripancreatic necrosis [27]. CT is also helpful to diagnose or exclude the occasional patient with an underlying pancreatic mass leading to pancreatitis, particularly pancreatic adenocarcinoma and intraductal papillary mucinous neoplasm (IPMN) [20, 28, 29].

Several grading and scoring systems have been developed to examine the morphologic changes related to acute pancreatitis. The CT severity index was introduced by Balthazar in 1994 [30]. This index was based on scoring the presence and degree of pancreatic inflammation as well as necrosis on IV contrast-enhanced CT. It allowed differentiation of mild from severe pancreatitis and also numerically correlated with the patient's prognosis. In 2004, Mortele et al. introduced a modified CT severity index [31]. The modified CT severity index had a similar interobserver variability compared to the original CT severity index but correlated more closely with patient outcomes, especially with the length of the hospital stay and the development of organ failure.

In 2012, a study by Bollen et al. compared several CT scoring systems for pancreatitis including the Balthazar CTSI (CT severity index), the EP (extrapancreatic score), the EPIC (extrapancreatic inflammation on CT score), the MCTSI (modified CT severity index) (Table 20.1), the MOP (mesenteric edema and

Table 20.1 Modified CT severity index for assessing acute pancreatitis

Prognostic indicator	Score
Pancreatic inflammation	
Normal pancreas	0
Intrinsic pancreatic abnormalities with peripancreatic inflammatory changes	2
Pancreatic or peripancreatic fluid collection or peripancreatic fat necrosis	4
Pancreatic necrosis	
None	0
<30%	2
>30%	4
Extrapancreatic complications	
Pleural effusion, ascites, vascular complication (venous thrombosis, arterial hemorrhage, pseudoaneurysm), parenchymal complication (infarction, hemorrhage, subcapsular fluid	2

perforation, intraluminal fluid collection) Based on this scoring system, the severity of pancreatitis for a patient can be categorized as either mild (0–2 points), moderate (4–6 points), or severe (8–10 points). For extrapancreatic complications, either 0 (no complications) or 2

collection), GI involvement (inflammation,

points are assigned, regardless of how many complications are present Adapted with permission from Mortele KJ, Wiesner W, Intriere L, et al. Modified CT severity index for evaluating acute pancreatitis: improved correlation with patient outcome. AJR 2004;183:1261–1265

peritoneal fluid score), and the PSI (pancreatic size index) [32]. For the purpose of this study, the authors compared sensitivity, specificity, PPV, and NPV of the various scoring systems in predicting clinical severity and patient outcomes. They found no statistically significant differences between the various CT scoring systems [32] (Table 20.2).

The best known scoring system and associated lexicography is the Atlanta classification for acute pancreatitis. In 1992, the Atlanta Symposium divided acute pancreatitis into mild and severe forms, based on clinical and laboratory findings. In 2008, the revised Acute Pancreatitis Classification Working Group developed a morphological classification including interstitial edematous pancreatitis and necrotizing pancreatitis, which was finally published in 2012 [21]. 70–80% of patients fit into the mild or interstitial edematous type of pancreatitis, while

Scoring system	Sensitivity % Severity/mortality	Specificity % Severity/mortality	PPV % Severity/mortality	NPV % Severity/mortality
Balthazar	66/78	85/79	50/18	92/98
EPIC	86/89	62/56	34/11	95/99
CTSI	87/86	83/74	53/16	97/99
MCTSI	78/86	81/50	46/9	95/98

Table 20.2 Comparison of selected major radiological scoring systems for predicting the clinical severity and mortality of pancreatitis

CT severity index (CTSI), modified CT severity index (MCTSI), extrapancreatic inflammation on computed tomography (EPIC)

Modified with permission from Bollen TL, Singh VK, Maurer R, et al. A comparative evaluation of radiologic and clinical scoring systems in the early prediction of severity in acute pancreatitis. Am J Gastroenterol 2012;107:612–619

the other 20–30% are classified as severe. In 2009, Vege et al. proposed another subgroup of "moderately severe acute pancreatitis," to describe and categorize patients with transient organ dysfunction [33]. According to the revised Atlanta criteria, with respect to determining patient outcome and severity of pancreatitis, in the first week only clinical parameters are important for treatment planning. However, subsequently, morphologic criteria defined on the basis of CT findings are combined with clinical parameters to help classify patients, identify complications, and determine optimal patient care.

According to the summary of recommendations by the International Association of Pancreatology and the American Pancreatic Association (IAP/APA), which were published in 2013, the indication for initial CT assessment in acute pancreatitis can be either for diagnostic uncertainty, for confirmation of severity of pancreatitis based on clinical predictors, or for the evaluation of patients with failure to respond to conservative treatment [34]. According to the systematic literature review performed by this group to answer imaging-related questions for pancreatitis, the consensus statement indicated that optimal timing for initial CT assessment should be at least 72-96 h after onset of symptoms. This was given a grade of 1C by the committee, indicating that there was strong agreement with regard to the recommendation, but the quality of the evidence was fairly low (level C) [34].

The statement from the IAP/APA regarding follow-up imaging of acute pancreatitis included the use of either CT or MR. Imaging was

suggested to be performed in patients in whom there is a lack of clinical improvement or frank deterioration and if invasive intervention is being considered. This was given a grade of 1C, which indicated strong agreement but fairly low evidence [34].

The American College of Radiology (ACR) Appropriateness Criteria recommend the use of CT with intravenous contrast to assess critically ill patients with known or suspected pancreatitis, those with the systemic inflammatory response syndrome (SIRS), and those with severe pancreatitis as scored by one of the main clinical scoring systems. Imaging with CT is given a rating of 8 out of 9 and is recommended after 48-72 h, similar to the IAP/APA recommendations [19]. CT is not recommended for imaging of patients less than 48 h from onset of symptoms. According to the British Society of Gastroenterology, in the hyperacute phase, assessment of pancreatitis should include clinical evaluation, focusing on cardiovascular, respiratory, and renal compromise. They also recommend calculation of body mass index, performing chest radiography, and applying the APACHE II scoring system [35]. CT for staging has not shown to affect the management of patients with acute pancreatitis early on, so it was not recommended, similar to other society guidelines/assessments [30]. In addition, early CT may lead to underestimation of the final severity of the disease and affect available radiology scoring systems. If the diagnosis is unclear or is not suspected to represent pancreatitis, then CT may provide findings to support or establish the diagnosis of pancreatitis.

If patients continue to be ill, more than 7–21 days after onset of symptoms, the ACR Appropriateness Criteria also recommend CT with intravenous contrast (rating of 9/9) to assess for complications of pancreatitis.

What Is the Role of Sonography in the Diagnosis of Acute Pancreatitis?

Summary of Evidence Sonography (US) plays an important role for the identification of gallstones and, in cases of acute pancreatitis, for the identification of common bile duct calculi which can obstruct the pancreatic duct at the ampulla, a leading cause of pancreatitis as noted above [27]. Sonography is recommended by the ACR Appropriateness Criteria as the first imaging modality to perform <48 h from onset of symptoms, to identify choledocholithiasis. This has been given a rating of 9 out of 9, although it has its limitations compared with MRI.

MRCP has a major role when US does not show a CBD stone and one is suspected to be present. However, CT and MRI are both currently given a rating of 4 out of 9 in this scenario, with CT reserved for patients who are obese or have overlying bowel gas. MRCP has been recommended as the second imaging modality by ACR Appropriateness Criteria if ultrasound is nondiagnostic [19].

For the staging of acute pancreatitis, ultrasound has little role, due to its technical limitations, other than in pregnant or pediatric patients [36]. However, ultrasound-guided interventions, including endoscopic ultrasound biopsy of solid lesions to differentiate malignancy from focal pancreatitis, are of value in selected patients in the subacute setting [36, 37]. Percutaneous or trans-gastric endoscopic ultrasound guidance for drainage of pseudocysts or infected pancreatic and peripancreatic fluid collections is performed at many centers and practices as well.

What Is the Role of MRI in the Diagnosis and Evaluation of Acute Pancreatitis?

Summary of Evidence ACR Appropriateness Criteria support the use of MRI in acutely ill patients 48–72 h after the onset of symptoms for evaluation of extent of complications. This was given a score of 7 out of 9. For patients with atypical signs and symptoms of pancreatitis and various other differential diagnoses under consideration, MRI was given an appropriateness score of 6 out of 9, compared to CT, which received a score of 7 out of 9 [19].

Supporting Evidence MRI has emerged as an important modality for the diagnosis of acute pancreatitis, particularly in patients with iodine allergy or with renal dysfunction [20, 29]. It is a modality which does not expose patients to ionizing radiation and has increasingly been advocated for imaging follow-up of complicated pancreatitis [38]. MRI with MRCP also has the added advantage of revealing CBD calculi as well as depicting the anatomy of the pancreatic ductal system, demonstrating variants including pancreas divisum and annular pancreas, which may predispose individuals to pancreatitis [38, 39]. MRCP after IV secretin stimulation has been demonstrated to improve delineation of the anatomy of the pancreatic ductal system and to help determine integrity of the ducts but is associated with slightly higher cost and is not available at many practices [40].

Additional benefits of MRI include highcontrast resolution and excellent depiction of the pancreatic ductal anatomy and of the biliary tract. MRI permits identification of calculi in the CBD with a high degree of accuracy and permits accurate assessment of the pancreatic ductal system (for anatomic variants as noted, as well as for strictures, obstruction, and underlying neoplasm) [20, 29]. MRI is effective in demonstrating hemorrhagic changes and/or necrosis, as well as the presence and size of fluid collections. According to a study by Arvanitakis et al., IV gadoliniumenhanced images were as effective as CT in depicting the extent of pancreatic necrosis [38]. Even if intravenous contrast agents cannot be administered due to renal dysfunction, allergy, or other contraindication, non-contrast MR is considered superior to non-contrast CT. Vascular complications can still be identified, hemorrhage is seen, and although not as ideal as gadoliniumenhanced MR, the extent of necrosis can still be estimated [19].

A study by Viremouneix et al. prospectively compared non-enhanced MRI to contrastenhanced CT (CECT) for assessing acute pancreatitis [41]. The authors found that MRI was a reliable method for the identification of pancreatitis and staging the severity when applying MRI findings to Balthazar's CT-based grading system. Diffusion-weighted imaging (DWI) has been shown to be a useful imaging sequence for the identification of acute pancreatitis without the need for intravenous contrast agents, although only a few small studies have been published on this specific topic to date to our knowledge [42, 43]. In the study by Yencilek et al., the authors found that DWI with calculation of apparent diffusion coefficient (ADC) values on MRI was helpful for diagnosing acute pancreatitis. Subgroup analysis of the 50 patients included in the study also demonstrated that the more severe the pancreatitis, the lower the ADC values [43].

What Is the Role of ERCP Versus MRCP in the Evaluation of Acute Pancreatitis?

Summary of Evidence According to the IAP/ APA evidence-based guidelines [34], MRCP may reduce the need for ERCP in a proportion of patients with suspected CBD calculus as a cause of their pancreatitis, as long as the patients do not have symptoms of ascending cholangitis. In cases of suspected ascending cholangitis, ERCP is necessary for therapeutic intervention. MRCP is noninvasive and less operator dependent compared to endoscopic ultrasound and is more widely available. This consensus statement gave MRCP a grade of 2C (weak evidence, from observational studies, unsystematic clinical experience, or from randomized, controlled trials with serious flaws) in this scenario.

What Is the Role of Imaging in Chronic Pancreatitis?

Summary of Evidence There are no specific criteria related to appropriateness for imaging of patients with chronic pancreatitis to our knowledge with CT, MRI, or ultrasound. However, patients may present with symptoms of acute onset chronic pancreatitis, in which case imaging may be requested.

Supporting Evidence Chronic pancreatitis is a progressive, irreversible inflammatory and fibrosing disease of the pancreas, with clinical manifestations including chronic abdominal pain, weight loss, and permanent pancreatic exocrine and endocrine insufficiency. Histologically, the disease is characterized by parenchymal fibrosis, ductal strictures and dilatation with calcifications, and atrophy of acinar and islet tissue [44]. On CT, dilatation of the pancreatic duct and its branches is the most common finding, which can be seen in 68% of patients, while overall parenchymal atrophy is seen in 54% of patients [45]. On sonography, the pancreatic parenchymal calcification and pancreatic duct calculi are often identifiable, but the degree of pancreatic parenchymal atrophy is difficult to quantify. MRI is not sensitive for the depiction of calcifications in the pancreatic parenchyma and is associated with longer scanning time and is more prone to various artifacts [46].

Take-Home Tables

Tables 20.1 and 20.2 highlight key information regarding pancreatitis imaging.

Imaging Case Study

Case 1

Figure 20.1a, b discusses a 70-year-old man with acute onset of pancreatitis 3 days earlier.

Suggested Imaging Protocols

СТ

Imaging protocols can vary depending on the institution and the specific indication related to the pancreatitis. Evaluation of the pancreatic glandular enhancement with CT requires moderately rapid (3 mL/s) intravenous bolus administration of contrast material, as well as the use of narrow collimation for improved resolution. Although dual-phase scanning, using arterial and portal venous phase acquisitions, has been advocated by some authors for optimized pancreatic imaging, including of pancreatitis, a dual-phase CT is not necessary for the diagnosis of acute pancreatitis in most patients in our opinion.

If hemorrhage or hemorrhagic pancreatitis is clinically suspected, initial non-contrast CT should be considered in addition to the IV contrast-enhanced phase, because visualization of hemorrhagic fluid can be more difficult following the injection of contrast material.

Use of multidetector rows at CT imaging will reduce scan times and motion artifact and increase anatomic coverage during a single breath hold. Thinner collimation allows increased spatial resolution and lesion detection but also creates increased image noise. The use of lowdensity oral contrast material such as Volumen (barium sulfate 0.1% w/v) may be helpful.

MRI

See Table 20.3. Image quality is important in MRI, especially since the examination takes longer to perform and may be challenging in patients who are unwell, are unable to cooperate, or who have multiple lines and tubes. Higher field strength magnets, multiphased-array body coils, improved fat suppression techniques, and faster scanning protocols, including use of spoiled gradient-recalled echo sequences, have been developed which allow for high-quality imaging in a relatively short period of time. However, overall imaging time for MR is longer than for



Fig. 20.1 (a, b) 70-year-old man with acute onset of pancreatitis 3 days earlier. Clinically, the patient was deteriorating, so a CT scan was performed with and without intravenous contrast. There is a large area of absent

enhancement in the pancreatic body, representing necrotic pancreatitis (*arrows*). The pancreatic tail demonstrates residual enhancement

Y	1 2 2 2					
		Coronal single-shot	Axial dual in phase/		Axial diffusion	Pre/Post axial T1 gradient echo
Exam	Series description	fast spin-echo T2	opposed phase	Axial T2 fat saturated	weighted image	(e-Thrive*)
Patient	Patient position	Supine	Supine	Supine	Supine	Supine
Position	Landmark					
	Coil type	Body coil	Body coil	Body coil	Body coil	Body coil
	Slice orientation	Coronal	Axial	Axial	Axial	Axial
Geometry	Field of view	FH 420	RL 340	RL 410	RL 400	RL 360
		RL 455	AP 300	AP 2.95	AP 378	AP 300
		AP 184	FH 120	FH 2.76	FH 209	FH 140
	Voxel size	FH 1.52	RL 1.5	RL 1.5	RL 3	RL 2
		RL 2.95	AP 2	AP 1.89	AP 3	AP 2
						FH 2
	Slice thickness/gap	6 mm/default	6 mm/default	6 mm/default	6 mm/1	2 mm
	Reconstruction matrix	320	256	560	288	384
	SENSE factor	1.7	1.6			1.5
	#Slices/locations	28	20	46	30	70
	Fold-over direction	Right to left	Anterior to posterior (A/P)	A/P	A/P	A/P
Contrast						Gadolinium
	Technique	Spin echo (SE)	Fast field echo (FFE)	SE	SE	FFE
	Fast imaging mode	Turbo spin echo (TSE)		TSE	Echo planar imaging (EPI)	Turbo field echo (TFE)
	TSE factor	SS		30		
	TE	275	2.3/4.6	Shortest	Shortest	Shortest
	TR	Shortest	185	1500	Shortest	Shortest
	Flip angle	06	70	90	90	10
	Fat saturation			Yes	Yes	Yes
	b-value				0, 500, 800	
Motion	Flow comp					
	NSA	1	1	4	5	1
Scan time	Scan duration	Breath hold	Breath hold	7:00	5:12	Breath hold
Coverage		Abdomen and pelvis	Abdomen	Abdomen	Abdomen	Abdomen

 Table 20.3
 Example of MRI protocol for imaging pancreatitis

 ${}^{a}e$ -THRIVE T1W high-resolution isotropic volume examination

CT, even with an efficient MR protocol using current equipment.

Contraindications may be present for MRI, including ocular implants, cochlear implants, many cardiac and extra-cardiac pacemakers, and significant claustrophobia. Adequate creatinine clearance in these acute ill patients must also be taken into consideration, as IV gadolinium ideally should be administered if possible, to assess for pancreatic necrosis. However, MRI of acute pancreatitis may be performed without IV gadolinium when creatinine clearance is substantially reduced [47].

Future Research

- Systematic reviews comparing MRI/MRCP to CT for imaging staging of pancreatitis
- Development of faster MRI protocols, including ones which can be performed quickly in patients who cannot hold their breath

Summary

- Acute pancreatitis is a relatively common cause of patient presentation to an emergency department with acute abdominal pain.
- CT is widely available and reproducible for staging of acute pancreatitis between 72 and 96 h after onset of symptoms, has utility earlier on when the diagnosis not clear by clinical and laboratory criteria, and is the imaging modality of choice for assessing complications.
- MRI is an alternative imaging modality for imaging in pancreatitis, due to its highcontrast resolution and excellent depiction of the pancreatic ductal system as well as of the CBD, and for the identification and characterization of fluid collections and edema in and around the pancreas.
- MRI has utility for reducing ionizing radiation exposure if repeated examinations are indicated in the acute and subacute setting, in patients with multiple episodes of pancreatitis requiring imaging, and in pregnancy.

Acute Colonic Diverticulitis

Methodology

A literature search was performed of English language articles from January 2005 to January 2015, using the MEDLINE database as well as EMBASE and the Cochrane Library. Search terms included the MeSH terms "diagnostic imaging" and "diverticulitis," as well as the MeSH terms "computed tomography," "CT," "ultrasound," "sonography/ultrasonography," "MRI," and "magnetic resonance imaging." Inclusion criteria incorporated systematic reviews, meta-analyses, prospective studies, and retrospective studies related to pancreatitis. Review article and society position papers related to staging systems for acute pancreatitis were also sought.

Introduction

The vast majority of colonic diverticula are acquired "false" diverticula which do not contain all three layers of the bowel wall. These acquired diverticula result from increased intraluminal pressure, causing the mucosa to protrude through the bowel wall at points of weakness in the circular muscle where mucosal vasculature or vasa recta penetrate the muscular wall. In the Western population, colonic diverticula are more prevalent in the descending and sigmoid colon and are more frequently found in older male patients, occurring in >70% of those over 80 years [48, 49]. The incidence of rightsided diverticular disease, involving the cecum or ascending colon, is significantly higher in the Asian population, where a right-sided distribution is found in 20% of patients with diverticulosis and in up to 75% of cases of acute diverticulitis [50]. This discrepancy is assumed to be secondary to dietary and genetic factors. In comparison with patients with left-sided diverticular disease, patients with right colonic diverticular disease are younger at presentation, with a mean age of 35 to 45 years and with an equal gender distribution [51]. When right-sided diverticula are solitary, they are usually congenital and true

diverticula; when multiple, they are typically acquired and false diverticula [52].

Acute colonic diverticulitis (ACD) occurs when one or more of these diverticula become obstructed at the neck, resulting in stasis, inflammation, infection, and perforation. Typical presentations include symptoms and signs of lower abdominal pain and tenderness, altered bowel habits, and raised inflammatory markers. Imaging findings include segmental or focal colonic wall thickening in the presence of diverticulosis. Observed inflammatory change in the mesenteric fat is typically disproportionate to the degree of segmental colonic wall thickening where the offending diverticulum is located [53, 54]. Associated findings may include abscess formation (present in 10-20%), localized or contained perforation, and free peritoneal perforation. Another consequence of diverticulitis includes development of a fistula to adjacent pelvic structures including the gynecological tract, adjacent small bowel loops, the skin, and the urinary tract, particularly the bladder. Classification of the severity of ACD has important management implications, and a number of scales exist.

Discussion of Issues

Is Imaging Required to Diagnose Acute Colonic Diverticulitis?

Summary of Evidence Consensus guidelines from the surgical literature, including reviews by the American Society of Colon and Rectal Surgeons (ASCRS) 2006 [55], the Association of Coloproctology of Great Britain and Ireland (ACPGBI) 2011 [56], the Association of Surgeons of the Netherlands (ASN) 2012 [57], the Danish Surgical Society (DSS) 2011 [58], the European Association for Endoscopic Surgery (EAES) 2011 [59], and the World Society for Emergency Surgery (WSES) 2013 [60], were systematically reviewed by Vennix et al. [61]. All guidelines recommended radiological evidence to support the diagnosis of diverticulitis.

What Is the Modality of Choice for Imaging Suspected Acute Colonic Diverticulitis?

Summary of Evidence According to the American College of Radiology Appropriateness Criteria, CT is recommended as the first-line imaging in patients with left lower quadrant and suspected diverticulitis. This is given a score of 9 out of 9. The criteria indicate that this patient population may require intervention such as surgery to deal with associated complications including abscess and fistula formation, as well as obstruction and perforation. Thus, earlier characterization of the severity of diverticulitis and the detection of complications are recommended in order to allow more efficient triage and management of this patient population [62].

CT is proven to have a superior sensitivity and specificity over clinical diagnosis, contrastenhanced enema, and ultrasound for the detection of inflamed diverticula and also is likely to have superior sensitivity for the detection of important associated findings, particularly perforation and small pericolic abscesses. CT Acute colonic diverticulitis (ACD):CT protocol is now nearly universally used as the imaging modality of choice given its widespread availability in the emergent setting, its reproducibility, and most importantly its ability to reveal other causes of abdominal and pelvic pain [62].

Supporting Evidence In a recently published meta-analysis, Andeweg et al. identified eight full-text studies which satisfactorily evaluated the accuracy of diagnostic imaging in patients with suspected ACD [63]. Summary sensitivity estimates for CT were 95% (95% CI: 91–97%), with a summary specificity estimate of 96% (95% CI: 90–100%).

Graded compression sonography for diverticulitis is a technique that is highly operator dependent and which requires a high level of expertise. The corresponding diagnostic yield is dependent on patient body habitus. The meta-analysis by Andeweg and colleagues summarizes the encouraging results for graded compression ultrasound in 3 trials encompassing a total of 382 patients with a clinical suspicion for ACD [64-66]. Summary sensitivity estimates for US were 90% (95% CI: 76-98%), with a summary specificity estimate of 90% (95% CI: 86–94%). However, this meta-analysis did not include results from one comparison study which examined the diagnostic performance of ultrasound using CT as the reference standard [67]. This study found that the sensitivity of CT for the detection of diverticulitis was significantly higher than that of US: 81% versus 61% (P = 0.048), with fewer cases missed using CT than with US. Another advantage of CT is that it is more likely than US to reveal alternative diagnoses for left lower quadrant pain, with a sensitivity for alternate diagnoses ranging between 33% and 78% for US and between 50% and 100% for CT [68]. Transvaginal sonography remains of particular value in young female patients where gynecologic processes such as ectopic pregnancy and pelvic inflammatory disease are also important diagnostic considerations.

The diagnostic accuracy of MRI in suspected acute diverticulitis has a reported sensitivity of 86%-94% and a specificity of 88%-92% [69-72]. MRI is sensitive to motion artifacts which may obscure potentially important findings in the colon or between loops of bowel, and extraluminal gas may be difficult to visualize using MRI [71]. Although the incidence of ACD is reportedly not increased in pregnancy, MRI may be particularly valuable in this setting. Another potential role for MRI is for radiation dose reduction, when imaging patients less than 35 years of age with recurrent episodes of known or suspected diverticulitis or when multiple imaging examinations are required for a complicated episode of diverticulitis [62]

What Are the Key Imaging Findings Which Guide Subsequent Management in Patients with Acute Colonic Diverticulitis?

Summary of Evidence Beyond initial diagnosis, CT also allows the radiologist to rapidly and accurately classify the severity of ACD. Detection of extraluminal complications provides the basis for important management decisions.

Clinical guidelines uniformly recommend a sigmoid colonic resection if ACD is complicated by luminal perforation. Laparoscopic lavage may be a safe approach for selected patients with Hinchey III perforated diverticulitis within a clinical trial setting. Conservative management with antibiotics is recommended by the ASCRS [55], the EAES [59], and the WSES [60] for uncomplicated ACD and in patients with small mesocolic abscesses (range ≤ 2 cm to <5 cm). Pelvic abscesses require more aggressive therapy than mesocolic abscesses, with percutaneous drainage, and elective surgery if unsuccessful.

What Is the Role of Oral, Rectal, and Intravenous Contrast When Imaging Known or Suspected ACD on CT?

Summary of Evidence Although positive contrast in the colon can increase the visibility of small and subtle diverticuli on CT [73], the cardinal imaging findings of diverticulitis, particularly segmental colonic wall thickening with associated inflammatory changes in the mesenteric fat, should be readily visible with or without positive intraluminal contrast material, particularly in patients with average or above average body mass indices [74–77].

Support of Evidence In a recently published retrospective analysis of 2008 CT examinations, Kammerer et al. found that delineation of the small and large bowel was possible across all segments irrespective of the presence or absence of enteric contrast, although a slight impairment in delineation of complications, particularly fistulas and abscesses, occurred without oral contrast [78].

In their recently updated Appropriateness Criteria [62], the American College of Radiology advises that intravenous and oral contrast should be administered in all patients with ACD if possible, prior to abdominal abscess drainage, in an effort to minimize the risk of nontarget catheter placement. Rectal contrast is rarely used in dayto-day CT practice to our knowledge and based on the ACR Criteria but may be valuable to confirm patency of a suspected fistula to adjacent pelvic structures or to the skin. Furthermore, the ACR also recommends that low-dose CT techniques be employed routinely according to local availability if possible, given that radiation dose reductions of 75–90% have been achieved in patients with suspected ACD on CT but without significant reductions in sensitivity and specificity [62].

Take-Home Tables

Tables 20.4, 20.5, and 20.6 highlight key information regarding diagnostic performance of imaging in acute colonic diverticulitis and specific information a physician needs to know.

Imaging Case Study

Case 2

In Fig. 20.2, a 68-year-old woman presents with right lower quadrant abdominal pain.

Suggested Imaging Protocols

СТ

Imaging protocols can vary depending on the particular practice/institution. The majority of centers/practices scan patients with IV contrast at a portal venous phase [74]. Dual-phase CT is not necessary for the diagnosis of acute diverticulitis in most patients. Non-contrast CT is a valuable alternative in patients with contraindications to injection of IV contrast [75]. Presently, the use of

Table 20.4 Diagnostic performance of US in patients suspected of having acute colonic diverticulitis

Ultrasound	TP	FN	TN	FP	Sensitivity	Specificity	PPV	NPV
Zielke, 1997 [64]	62	12	64	5	0.84	0.93	0.93	0.84
Pradel, 1997 [65]	28	5	26	5	0.85	0.84	0.85	0.87
Hollerweger, 2001 [66]	96	6	71	2	0.94	0.97	0.98	0.92
Summary estimate (95% CI)					0.90 (0.76–0.98)	0.90 (0.86–0.94)	0.93 (0.84– 0.98)	0.88 (0.82– 0.92)

Adapted with permission from Andeweg CS, Wegdam JA, Groenewoud J, van der Wilt GJ, van Goor H, Bleichrodt RP. Toward an evidence-based step-up approach in diagnosing diverticulitis. Scand J Gastroenterol 2014;49:775–784

Table 20.5	Diagnostic	performance of	f CT	in patients	s suspected	of having	acute colonic	diverticulitis

СТ	TP	FN	TN	FP	Sensitivity	Specificity	PPV	NPV
Cho, 1990	25	2	29	0	0.93	1.00	1.00	0.94
Stefánsson, 1997	36	16	36	0	0.69	1.00	1.00	0.69
Pradel, 1997	30	3	24	7	0.91	0.77	0.81	0.89
Rao, 1998	62	2	86	0	0.97	1.00	1.00	0.98
Werner, 2003	65	2	52	1	0.97	0.98	0.98	0.97
Tack, 2005	36	3	70	1	0.92	0.99	0.98	0.96
Summary					0.95	0.96	0.97	0.91
estimate (95%					(0.91–0.97)	(0.90 - 1.00)	(0.92–	(0.82–
CI)							0.99)	0.97)

Adapted with permission from Andeweg CS, Wegdam JA, Groenewoud J, van der Wilt GJ, van Goor H, Bleichrodt RP. Toward an evidence-based step-up approach in diagnosing diverticulitis. Scand J Gastroenterol 2014;49:775–784

Table 20.6Acute colonic diverticulitis: what the referring physician needs to know

Location	and	length	of	invo	lved	segment

Presence or absence of pericolic phlegmon or abscess Presence or absence of pelvic abscess

Presence or absence of localized "walled-off" perforation

Presence or absence of pneumoperitoneum

Presence or absence of feculent peritoneal

contamination



Fig. 20.2 68-year-old woman with right lower quadrant abdominal pain. Axial contrast-enhanced CT demonstrates a thickened loop of cecum. There is an inflamed cecal diverticulum with an enhancing wall. Note marked inflammation in the pericolonic fat

combined oral and rectal contrast administration for imaging patients with known or suspected acute diverticulitis is controversial but is used in some institutions [76].

Future Research

- Accuracy of sonography in detecting diverticulitis and its complications, especially in younger patient populations
- Cost-effectiveness of MRI for following up of complications of diverticulitis in younger patients requiring multiple, sequential imaging examinations
- Identifying imaging features that might better predict early cases that are at risk for complications, particularly abscess and fistula formation

Summary

- Acute diverticulitis is a common cause of abdominal pain in middle age and older patients presenting to an emergency department.
- CT is widely available and reproducible for the identification of diverticulitis and for the diagnosis of complications associated with it, including abscess and fistula formation.

References

- 1. Urban BA, Fishman EK. Radiographics. 2000;20:725–49.
- Tekchandani L, Bordia R, Shin LK, et al. Acute pancreatitis. In: Mirvis SE, Kubal WS, Shanmuganathan K, Soto JA, Yu JS, editors. Problem solving in emergency radiology. 1st ed. Philadelphia, PA: Elsevier; 2014. p. 431–41.
- Jensen EH, Borja-Cacho D, Al-Refaje WB, Vickers SM. Exocrine pancreas. In: Townsend CM, Beauchamp RD, Evers BM, Mattox KL, editors. Sabiston textbook of surgery. 19th ed. Philadelphia, PA: Elsevier; 2012. p. 1515–47.
- 4. Whitcomb DC. N Engl J Med. 2006;354:2142-50.
- Sheth AA, Longo W, Floth MH. Am J Gastroenterol. 2008;103:1550–6.
- 6. Burkitt DP, Walker AR, Painter NS. JAMA. 1974;229:1068–74.
- Hinchey EJ, Schaal PG, Richards JK. Adv Surg. 1978;12:85–109.
- Hastings RS, Powers RD. Am J Emerg Med. 2011;29:711–6.
- 9. Weiner JB, Nagurney JT, Brown DF, et al. Fam Pract. 2004;21:314–6.
- Banz VM, Sperisen O, de Moya M, et al. Intern Med J. 2012;42:395–401.
- 11. Hall MJ, DeFrances CJ, Williams SN, et al. Natl Health Stat Report. 2010;26:1–20.
- 12. Ferzoco LB, Raptopoulos V, Silen W. N Engl J Med. 1998;338:1521–6.
- 13. Kircher MF, Rhea JT, Kihiczak D, et al. AJR. 2002;178:1313–8.
- 14. Zaidi E, Daly B. AJR. 2006;187:689-94.
- 15. Gresenz CR, Studdert DM. Ann Emerg Med. 2004;43:155–62.
- Fagenholz PJ, Fernandez-del Castillo C, Harris NS, et al. Pancreas. 2007;35:302–7.
- 17. Yeh JL, Wu S, Wu BU. JOP. 2014;15:448-54.
- Van Arendonk KJ, Tymitz KM, Gearhart SL, et al. JAMA Surg. 2013;148:316–21.
- 19. ACR Appropriateness Criteria Acute pancreatitis. (Accessed ACR website.)

- Turkvatan A, Erden A, Turkoglu MA, et al. Diagn Intervent Imag. 2015;96:151–60.
- 21. Banks PA, Bollen TL, Dervenis C, et al. Gut. 2013;62:102–11.
- 22. Ranson JH. Clin Gastroenterol. 1984;13:843-6.
- Spanier BW, Dijkgraaf MG, Bruno MJ. Best Pract Res Clin Gastroenterol. 2008;22:45–63.
- 24. Ranson JH. Am J Gastroenterol. 1982;77:633-8.
- Knaus WA, Draper EA, Wagner DP, et al. Crit Care Med. 1985;13:818–29.
- Acute Pancreatitis Classification Working Group. Revision of the Atlanta classification of acute pancreatitis; http://pancreasclub.com/wp-content/uploads/ 2011/11/AtlantaClassification.pdf
- Bharwani N, Patel S, Prabhudesai S, et al. Clin Radiol. 2011;66:164–75.
- Balthazar EJ, Ranson JH, Naidich DP, et al. Radiology. 1985;156:767–72.
- 29. Turkvatan A, Erden A, Turkoglu MA, et al. Diagn Intervent Imag. 2015;96:161–9.
- Balthazar EJ, Freeny PC, van Sonnenberg E. Radiology. 1994;193:297–306.
- 31. Mortele KJ, Wiesner W, Intriere L, et al. AJR. 2004;183:1261–5.
- 32. Bollen TL, Singh VK, Maurer R, et al. Am J Gastroenterol. 2012;107:612–9.
- Vege SS, Gardner TB, Chari ST, et al. Am J Gastroenterol. 2009;104:710–5.
- 34. IAP/APA evidence-based guidelines for the management of acute pancreatitis. Working group IAP/ APA acute pancreatitis guidelines. Pancreatology 2013;13:e1–e15.
- British Society of Gastroenterology. United Kingdom guidelines for the management of acute pancreatitis. Gut 1998;42(Suppl 2):S1–13.
- Liu CL, Lo CM, Chan JK, et al. Gastrointest Endosc. 2001;54:325–30.
- 37. Sotoudehmanesh R, Hooshyar A, Kolahdoozan S, et al. Gastroenterology. 2004;126:715–23.
- 38. Xiao B, Zhang XM. World J Radiol. 2010;2:298-308.
- Xiao B, Zhang XM, Tang W, et al. World J Gastroenterol. 2010;16:2735–42.
- 40. Gillams AR, Kurzawinski T, Lees WR. AJR. 2006;186:499–506.
- 41. Viremouneix L, Monneuse O, Gauthier G, et al. J Magn Reson Imaging. 2007;26:331–8.
- Shinya S, Sasaki T, Nakagawa Y, et al. Hepato-Gastroenterology. 2009;56:1407–10.
- 43. Yencilek E, Telli S, Tekesin K, et al. Turk J Gastroenterol. 2014;25:553–7.
- Siddiqi AJ, Miller F. Semin Ultrasound CT MRI. 2007;28:384–94.
- 45. Luetmer PH, Stephens DH, Ward EM. Radiology. 1989;171:353–7.
- Bollen TL, van Santvoort HJ, MGH B, et al. Semin Ultrasound CT MRI. 2007;28:371–83.
- Agarwal R, Brunelli SM, Williams K, et al. Nephrol Dial Transplant. 2009;24:856–63.
- Peery AF, Dellon ES, Lund J, et al. Gastroenterology, 2012. 143:1179–87.e1–3.
- 49. Hughes LE. Gut. 1969;10:336-44.

- 50. Katz DS, Lane MJ, Ross BA, et al. AJR. 1998;171(1):151–6.
- 51. Telem DA, Buch KE, Nguyen SQ, et al. Gastroenterol Res Pract. 2009;359485
- Horton KM, Corl FM, Fishman EK. Radiographics. 2000;20:399–418.
- 53. Thoeni RF, Cello JP. Radiology. 2006;240:623-38.
- 54. Pereira JM, Sirlin CB, Pinto PS, et al. Radiographics. 2004;24:703–15.
- 55. Rafferty J, Shellito P, Hyman NH, et al. Dis Colon Rectum. 2006;49:939–44.
- Fozard JB, Armitage NC, Schofield JB, et al. Color Dis. 2011;13(Suppl 3):1–11.
- Andeweg CS, Mulder IM, Felt-Bersma RJ, et al. Dig Surg. 2013;30:278–9.
- Andersen JC, Bundgaard L, Elbrond H, et al. Dan Med J. 2012;59:C4453.
- 59. Agresta F, Ansaloni L, Baiocchi GL, et al. Surg Endosc. 2012;26:2134–64.
- 60. Sartelli M, Viale P, Koike K, et al. World J Emerg Surg. 2011;6:2.
- Vennix S, Morton DG, Hahnloser D, et al. Color Dis. 2014;16:866–78.
- 62. American College of Radiology ACR Appropriateness Criteria® – left lower quadrant pain – suspected diverticulitis. http://www.acr.org/~/ media/ACR/Documents/AppCriteria/Diagnostic/ LeftLowerQuadrantPainSuspectedDiverticulitis.pdf
- 63. Andeweg CS, Wegdam JA, Groenewoud J, et al. Scand J Gastroenterol. 2014;49:775–84.
- 64. Zielke A, Hasse C, Nies C, et al. Prospective evaluation of ultrasonography in acute colonic diverticulitis. Br J Surg. 1997;84:385–8.
- 65. Pradel JA, Adell JF, Taourel P, et al. Radiology. 1997;205:503–12.
- 66. Hollerweger A, Macheiner P, Rettenbacher T, et al. Eur Radiol. 2001;11:1956–63.
- van Randen A, Lameris W, van Es HW, et al. Eur Radiol. 2011;21:1535–45.
- Lameris W, van Randen A, Bipat S, et al. Eur Radiol. 2008;18:2498–511.
- 69. Ajaj W, Ruehm SG, Lauenstein T, et al. Eur Radiol. 2005;15:2316–22.
- Buckley O, Geoghegan T, McAuley G, et al. Eur Radiol. 2007;17:221–7.
- Heverhagen JT, Sitter H, Zielke A, et al. Dis Colon Rectum. 2008;51:1810–5.
- Schreyer AG, Furst A, Agha A, et al. Int J Color Dis. 2004;19:474–80.
- 73. Rao PM, Rhea JT, Novelline RA, et al. AJR. 1998;170:1445–9.
- Werner A, Diehl SJ, Farag-Soliman M, et al. Eur Radiol. 2003;13:2596–603.
- 75. Tack D, Bohy P, Perlot I, et al. Radiology. 2005;237:189–96.
- Alabousi A, Patlas MN, Sne N, et al. Can Assoc Radiol J. 2015;66(4):318–22.
- Levenson RB, Camacho MA, Horn E, et al. Emerg Radiol. 2012;19:513–7.
- Kammerer S, Höink AJ, Wessling J, et al. Eur Radiol. 2015;25:669–78.



21

Acute Biliary Disorders in Adults: Evidence-Based Emergency Imaging of Acute Calculous and Acalculous Cholecystitis, Bile Duct Obstruction, and Choledocholithiasis

Soudabeh Fazeli Dehkordy, Ashish P. Wasnik, and Paul Cronin

Key Points

- Ultrasonography should be performed at the initial consultation for all patients with suspected acute cholecystitis with cholescintigraphy being considered in clinically equivocal cases (strong evidence).
- Cholescintigraphy is significantly more accurate than ultrasonography in the diagnosis of acute calculous cholecystitis (ACC) (strong evidence).

A.P. Wasnik

P. Cronin

Department of Radiology, Division of Cardio-Thoracic Radiology, Michigan Medicine, Ann Arbor, MI, USA e-mail: pcronin@med.umich.edu

- The use of ultrasonography and cholescintigraphy has been advocated for acute acalculous cholecystitis (AAC); however, there is no single highly accurate test for the diagnosis of AAC (moderate evidence).
- Magnetic resonance cholangiopancreatography (MRCP) and endoscopic ultrasonography (EUS) are superior to transabdominal ultrasonography in visualizing the entire bile duct and establishing the level of bile duct obstruction (strong evidence).
- Magnetic resonance cholangiopancreatography and endoscopic ultrasonography are useful in patients with a low/ intermediate probability of choledocholithiasis to select individuals with common duct stone for therapeutic ERCP (strong evidence).
- Patients with a high likelihood of choledocholithiasis based on clinical, laboratory, and ultrasonography findings should proceed directly to therapeutic endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography (ERCP) without further cholangiographic studies (strong evidence).

© Springer International Publishing AG, part of Springer Nature 2018 A. Kelly et al. (eds.), *Evidence-Based Emergency Imaging*, Evidence-Based Imaging, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-67066-9_21

S. Fazeli Dehkordy (⊠) Department of Radiology, University of California San Diego, San Diego, CA, USA e-mail: sfazeli@ucsd.edu

Department of Radiology, Division of Abdominal Imaging, University of Michigan Health System, Ann Arbor, MI, USA e-mail: ashishw@med.umich.edu
Definition and Pathophysiology

Acute cholecystitis is caused by chemical or bacterial inflammation of the gallbladder leading to mucosal ulceration, wall edema, and fibrinosuppurative serositis. In up to 90% of patients, gallstones are the causative factor/etiology leading to acute calculous cholecystitis (ACC), and in the remaining 10% of patients, gallbladder inflammation occurs in the absence of stones resulting in acute acalculous cholecystitis (AAC) [1, 2].

Extrahepatic bile duct obstruction can result from intraluminal, mural, or extramural lesions of the biliary tract. The most common cause of biliary obstruction is choledocholithiasis, or biliary sludge [3]. Other causes include tumor and benign or malignant strictures. Malignant biliary obstruction may be due to primary neoplasms of the bile ducts such as cholangiocarcinoma or from extrabiliary neoplasm causing extrinsic mass effect like pancreatic head carcinoma, duodenal carcinoma, or metastatic lymph node enlargement. Most benign strictures of the bile duct are traumatic, infective, or inflammatory in origin [2].

Epidemiology

Acute biliary pathologies continue to be one of the common causes for emergency hospital visits. Approximately 20–25 million (10–15%) adults in the USA have gallstones [4]. Each year, between 1% and 4% of these individuals become symptomatic [5]. Gallstones occur far more commonly in women than men, with around 50% of women and 16% of men having gallstones by the eighth decade [1]. Prevalence is higher in fairskinned people of Northern European descent but is highest in specific races such as the Pima Indians (up to 75%) [2]. It is least prevalent in African-Americans, unless there are underlying genetic disorders such as sickle cell disease or thalassemia.

The prevalence of acute cholecystitis is approximately 5% in patients presenting with

acute abdominal pain to the emergency department [6]. It typically occurs in women of reproductive age of 30–50 years. Although traditionally considered a disease of adults, acute cholecystitis has been increasing in incidence in the pediatric population over the last three decades [7]. The prevalence is increased in children with chronic hemolysis such as hemolytic anemia. However, the cholecystectomy rate in children without the diagnosis of chronic hemolysis has doubled in the USA in recent years possibly due to the rise in childhood obesity [8].

Acute acalculous cholecystitis occurs most commonly in critically ill or injured patients. It accounts for approximately 10% of all cases of acute cholecystitis and occurs in about 0.2% to 0.4% of all critically ill patients [9]. However, the development of acute acalculous cholecystitis is not limited to the intensive care unit; diabetes, malignant disease, abdominal vasculitis, shock, cardiac arrest, and viral infections are also associated with acute acalculous cholecystitis [10]. It occurs more commonly in males with a male-tofemale ratio of 2–3:1 and occurs at an average age of over 50 years [9]. It is more frequent in the pediatric population compared to adults.

The incidence of biliary obstruction in the USA is approximately five cases per 1000 people, with gallstones being by far the commonest cause [11]. However, the vast majority of patients with gallstones are asymptomatic, with only 20% presenting with related symptoms. Malignancy is the second commonest cause of biliary obstruction with cholangiocarcinoma and pancreatic adenocarcinoma being the commonest lesions [12]. Benign strictures of the extrahepatic bile duct are the third commonest cause of bile duct obstruction with traumatic, infective, and inflammatory lesions being the leading causes [12, 13].

Overall Cost to Society

Cholecystectomy is currently the most common elective abdominal surgery performed in the USA, with >750,000 operations being performed

annually [4]. In addition, 15% of cholecystectomies performed in the USA each year require common bile duct exploration. The resultant direct and indirect cost of gallstone disease represents a consumption of approximately \$6.2 billion annually, constituting a major health burden in the USA [4].

The advent of laparoscopic surgery has served to reduce some of these costs, although due to the large volume of cases, the health economic burden still remains high. There is very little information on the cost of managing patients with bile duct obstruction, particularly that due to malignancy. Only the minority of patients undergoes curative surgery. The majority are palliated with stent placement or chemoradiotherapy.

Goals of Imaging

The goals of imaging in patients with suspected gallbladder pathologies include (1) diagnosing the gallbladder abnormality, (2) identifying underlying etiology, (3) assessing the degree and cause of obstruction, and (4) evaluating for associated complications.

Methodology

A search of the MEDLINE/PubMed (National Library of Medicine, Bethesda, MD) was performed using a single or combination of keywords including imaging, ultrasonography, computed tomography, magnetic resonance cholangiopancreatography, cholescintigraphy, endoscopic ultrasound, endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography, acute cholecystitis, acalculous cholecystitis, bile duct obstruction, choledocholithiasis, and neoplasm. Reviewing the reference list of relevant papers identified additional articles. No time limits were applied for the searches, which were repeated up to several times up to April 16, 2015. Limits included English language, abstracts, and human subjects. A search of the National Guideline Clearinghouse at http://www.guideline.gov was also performed.

Discussion of Issues

What Is the Best Imaging Strategy for the Diagnosis of Acute Calculous Cholecystitis (ACC)?

Summary of Evidence Ultrasonography is useful primarily for the diagnosis of gallstones and biliary obstruction and secondarily in the diagnosis of acute cholecystitis. Its accuracy for diagnosis of cholelithiasis is over 95%, but its accuracy for diagnosis of acute cholecystitis is reduced to around 80% (strong evidence). Cholescintigraphy is the most accurate test for the diagnosis of acute cholecystitis with an accuracy exceeding 90% (strong evidence) [14]. However, in the appropriate clinical setting, sonographic findings of gallstones and specific gallbladder changes are sufficient for the management of most patients with suspected ACC. According to the American College of Radiology (ACR) appropriateness criteria [15], ultrasound is preferred as the initial imaging test, with supplemental cholescintigraphy used in problematic cases where doubt exists (strong evidence) [15].

Supporting Evidence ACC usually presents with a triad of right upper quadrant pain, fever, and leukocytosis; however, the symptoms and laboratory parameters are often very nonspecific posing a challenge and dilemma for clinical diagnosis [16, 17]. Imaging thus plays key role in diagnosis of suspected ACC as well as in assessing for related complications thereby directing the clinical management. Of all the imaging tests available, ultrasonography and cholescintigraphy have proven to be the two most useful tests for this task [18].

Ultrasonography

While ultrasonography (US) is highly accurate in diagnosing gallstones, exceeding 95%, it has a lower sensitivity in diagnosing acute cholecystitis [16, 19]. A meta-analysis by Shea et al. [14] showed that ultrasonography has an overall adjusted sensitivity of only 85% and a specificity of 80% in the diagnosis of acute cholecystitis. A more recent meta-analysis by Kiewiet et al.

reported a lower sensitivity of 81% and a slightly higher specificity of 83% for ultrasonography diagnosis of ACC [5].

Despite this, some findings on ultrasonography have been more strongly associated with acute cholecystitis than others: a positive Murphy's sign is reported to have sensitivity as high as 88% [20]; and an increased gallbladder wall thickness of >3.5 mm has been found to be a reliable and independent predictor of acute cholecystitis [21]. In addition, combinations of ultrasonography findings have been found to be very predictive of acute cholecystitis. In a study by Ralls et al. [22], a positive Murphy's sign and the presence of gallstones had a positive predictive value of 92%. In the same study, the findings of gallbladder wall thickening and gallstones had a positive predictive value of 95%. However, a single specific finding or several nonspecific findings alone were unreliable for the diagnosis of acute cholecystitis [20]. Thus, although ultrasonography is reduced in accuracy when broadly applied, in the right clinical setting and taken together with the abovementioned specific imaging signs, ultrasonography alone is sufficient to direct patient management [23]. The 2013 revised Tokyo guidelines for acute cholecystitis suggest that abdominal ultrasonography should be performed at the initial consultation for all cases of suspected acute cholecystitis (level 1A evidence) [24].

Cholescintigraphy

In the recent meta-analysis published by Kiewiet et al. [5], the summary estimate of sensitivity for cholescintigraphy was 96%, which was significantly higher than that for ultrasonography. The mean specificity of 90% was not significantly different from that of ultrasonography. Sensitivity estimates ranged from 78% to 100%, with specificities ranging from 50% to 100%. When studies directly comparing cholescintigraphy with ultrasonography were evaluated, Kiewiet et al. [5] reported both sensitivity and specificity to be significantly higher for cholescintigraphy than for ultrasonography. In another recent study by Kaoutzanis et al. [25], cholescintigraphy compared to ultrasonography had a sensitivity of 91.7% versus 73.3%, and the sensitivity of cholescintigraphy and ultrasonography combined was 97.7% (Table 21.1). Nevertheless, due to greater availability, shorter study time, lack of ionizing radiation, and identification or exclusion of alternative diagnoses, ultrasound remains the initial test of choice for imaging of patients with suspected ACC with cholescintigraphy being considered in clinically equivocal cases [5, 15].

Computed Tomography

Evidence does not support the routine use of computed tomography (CT) as the primary modality in the initial assessment of ACC [35]. CT has poor sensitivity for detection of cholelithiasis (75%) compared to ultrasonography. However, Nyman et al. [36] reported a sensitivity of 94% for CT in the detection of acute cholecystitis. Also, a more recent study by Bennett et al. [37] showed an extremely good overall sensitivity, specificity, and accuracy of 91.7, 99.1, and 94.3%, respectively, for the CT diagnosis of acute cholecystitis. Nevertheless, in practice, CT is more commonly used for detection of complications of acute cholecystitis such as emphysemacholecystitis, perforation, or abscess tous formation, rather than for primary diagnosis of acute cholecystitis [38–40].

Magnetic Resonance Imaging

Studies assessing the role of magnetic resonance imaging (MRI) and magnetic resonance cholangiopancreatography (MRCP) in ACC have shown mixed results [41–43]. While MRCP is superior to ultrasound and CT in detecting distal biliary obstruction and etiologies (stones, stricture, tumors, and secondary causes of strictures like pancreatitis/mass effect), its utility in an acute setting is still not validated [41–43]. The recent meta-analysis by Kiewiet et al. [5] showed a sensitivity of 85% and a specificity of 81% for MRI, which was not significantly different from ultrasonography. However, the lack of widespread availability of MRI and the relatively high cost prohibit its primary use for now, making it a useful alternative in patients with technically limited ultrasonography examinations or in high suspicion of biliary obstruction [5, 35].

Investigators	Year	Number of patients	Cholescintigraphy sensitivity/specificity (%)		Ultrasonography sensitivity/specificity (%		
Worthen et al. [26]	1981	113	95	100	67	100	
Ralls et al. [27]	1982	59	86	84	86	90	
Freitas et al. [28]	1982	195	98	90	81	60	
Samuels et al. [29]	1983	190	97	93	97	64	
Gill et al. [30]	1995	47	100	100	91	92	
Lauritsen et al. [31]	1988	67	95	-	91	-	
Chatziioannou et al. [32]	2000	107	92	89	40	89	
Kalimi et al. [33]	2001	132	86	-	48	-	
Alobaidi et al. [34]	2004	117	91	-	62	-	
Kaoutzanis et al. [25]	2014	406	92	-	73	-	

Table 21.1 Accuracy of ultrasonography compared with cholescintigraphy in the diagnosis of acute cholecystitis

Adapted from Varghese JC, Lucey BC, Soto JA. Imaging of Biliary Disorders: Cholecystitis, Bile Duct Obstruction, Stones, and Stricture. In Medina LS, Blackmore CC (eds.): *Evidence-Based Imaging: Optimizing Imaging in Patient Care.* New York: Springer Science+Business Media, 2006

Imaging Strategy

Based on available evident literature, there is no doubt that cholescintigraphy is the most accurate test for the diagnosis of acute cholecystitis; however, its clinical utility in evaluation of suspected cases of ACC is not uniformly accepted, possibly from a combination of reasons including availability, broad imaging capability, and clinician referral pattern. Ultrasonography thus remains the first-line imaging modality for the diagnosis ACC, with cholescintigraphy reserved for sonographic equivocal cases. An evidence-based algorithmic approach for evaluation of patients with clinically suspected ACC is provided in Fig. 21.1.

What Is the Best Imaging Strategy for the Diagnosis of Acute Acalculous Cholecystitis (AAC)?

Summary of Evidence There is no ideal test for the diagnosis of AAC (moderate evidence). Ultrasonography, CT, and cholescintigraphy are all moderately accurate, with cholescintigraphy being the most accurate. Occasionally, an empirical trial of percutaneous cholecystostomy may be the only way to make the diagnosis. *Supporting Evidence* There are two welldocumented reasons why it is important to promptly diagnose and treat patients with AAC: first, delay in treatment is associated with a high mortality ranging from 10 to 50% [44–47]; and second, percutaneous cholecystostomy is effective in ameliorating sepsis [45–49].

Ultrasonography

Ultrasonography of the abdomen and pelvis is often the first test requested in the critically ill patient with sepsis of unknown etiology [49]. Although easy to perform, evidence shows that ultrasonography is limited in the diagnosis of AAC [35, 44], the reasons being that many of the usual indicators of acute cholecystitis are absent or difficult to elicit: gallstones are absent by definition, and the other helpful pointers such as sonographic Murphy's sign may not be elicited due to the patient's medical condition or heavy sedation [44]. Thus, the diagnosis is dependent on the other findings such as gallbladder luminal distention (>5 cm transverse), presence of echogenic sludge, wall thickening (>4-5 mm), subserosal edema, and pericholecystic fluid [9, 44, 50]. Unfortunately, these are all nonspecific findings that can also be found with other comorbidities that commonly afflict the critically ill or injured patient [50]. The sen-



US = Ultrasound

EUS = Endoscopic ultrasound

MRCP = Magnetic resonance cholangiopancreatography

ERCP = Endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography

Fig. 21.1 A suggested evidence-based management algorithm for patients with symptomatic cholelithiasis based on the degree of probability for choledocholithiasis (Modified with permission from The American Society for Gastrointestinal Endoscopy Guideline as in Maple JT, Ben-Menachem T, Anderson MA, Appalaneni V, Banerjee

sitivity and specificity of US are variable ranging from 30% to 100% [9]. The variance in sensitivity and specificity partly stems from the small, mostly retrospective studies with the use of different sonographic criteria for diagnosis. Kalliafas et al. [51] and Puc et al. [50] found very low sensitivities for ultrasonography in the diagnosis of AAC. They came to the conclusion that despite its convenience as a bedside imaging modality, ultrasonography was too insensitive to justify its use and that a more sensitive diagnostic tool was required. However, others have found better sensitivities ranging from 60 S, Cash BD, et al. The role of endoscopy in the evaluation of suspected choledocholithiasis. Gastrointestinal endoscopy. 2010;71(1):1–9; and in Tse, F., Barkun, J.S., and Barkun, A.N. The elective evaluation of patients with suspected choledocholithiasis undergoing laparoscopic cholecystectomy. Gastrointest Endosc. 2004;60:437–448)

to 90%. In two other prospective studies, Imhof et al. [21] and Raunest et al. [52] found ultrasonography to be a valuable tool for early detection of AAC. Overall, the reported accuracy for AAC is not sufficiently high to make ultrasonography definitive in the evaluation of patients with possible AAC.

Cholescintigraphy

Cholescintigraphy may be a more sensitive tool for diagnosis of AAC, considering that most cases of AAC are associated with cystic duct obstruction [15]. The reported sensitivities of

Investigators	Year	No. of pts	Sensitivity (%) Number of patients/total number of patients	Specificity (%) Number of patients/total number of patients
Weissmann et al. [53]	1983	15	93 (14/15)	
Shuman et al. [54]	1984	19	76 (14/19)	
Ramanna et al. [55]	1984	11	100 (11/11)	
Mirvis [56]	1986	45	90 (9/10)	62 (21/34)
Swayne [57]	1986	41	93 (37/40)	
Fig et al. [58]	1990	51	94 (15/16)	69 (22/32)
Flancbaum and Choban [59]	1995	45	75 (12/16)	100 (29/29)
Kalliafas et al. [51]	1998	10	90 (9/10)	
Prevot et al. [60]	1999	32	64 (9/14)	100 (18/18)
Mariat et al. [61]	2000	28	67(8/12)	100 (16/16)
Puc et al. [50]	2002	20	100 (12/12)	88 (7/8)
Total			86 (150/175)	82 (113/137)

Table 21.2 Accuracy of cholescintigraphy in the diagnosis of acute acalculous cholecystitis

Reprinted with kind permission of Springer Science+Business Media from Varghese JC, Lucey BC, Soto JA. Imaging of Biliary Disorders: Cholecystitis, Bile Duct Obstruction, Stones, and Stricture. In Medina LS, Blackmore CC (eds.): *Evidence-Based Imaging: Optimizing Imaging in Patient Care.* New York: Springer Science+Business Media, 2006

cholescintigraphy in the diagnosis of AAC have ranged from 64 to 100%, with a mean of 86% (Table 21.2). Diagnostic specificity of cholescintigraphy can be limited due to false-positive scans (e.g., in prolonged fasting). The reported specificities range from 62 to 100%, with a mean of 82% (Table 21.2). While some investigators have suggested cholescintigraphy be the primary modality for diagnosis of AAC [51, 53, 57], others have suggested that ultrasonography and cholescintigraphy are complementary, with each independently improving the overall diagnostic accuracy [60, 61].

Computed Tomography

Computed tomography of the abdomen and pelvis is sometimes the first test performed in the critically ill or injured patient, particularly when gastrointestinal symptoms predominate. However, the high prevalence of nonspecific abnormalities in the gallbladder of critically ill patients limits the diagnostic value of CT in detecting AAC. Nevertheless, when the gallbladder appears totally normal on CT, AAC is very unlikely [15, 62].

Imaging Strategy

There is as yet no ideal imaging test available for the diagnosis of AAC. The use of ultrasonography and scintigraphy has been advocated for AAC [15]. Overall, cholescintigraphy has better characteristics than ultrasonography. test However, due to logistical and technical reasons, many studies have focused on bedside modalities, namely, ultrasonography. While ultrasonography has poor sensitivity and specificity [39], it is still the initial imaging modality used as the findings of gallstones, bile duct obstruction, or extrabiliary source of sepsis would alter patient management.

The management of patients with potential AAC remains difficult and controversial. The best strategy is for the interventional radiologist and the referring physician concerned to evaluate each patient based on the clinical, laboratory, and ultrasonography findings. Percutaneous cholecystostomy, which can be both diagnostic and therapeutic, is often a safe approach in hospitalized patients with suspected AAC [15]. Ideally, ultrasonography, CT, or cholescintigraphy should be performed before percutaneous cholecystos-

Modality	Criteria		Diagnosis
Ultrasoun	d		
	Major	 3.5 to 4 mm (or more) thick wall (if at least 5 cm distended longitudinally with no ascites or hypoalbuminemia) Pericholecystic fluid (halo)/ subserosal edema Intramural gas Sloughed mucosal membrane 	2 major or 1 major and 2 minor (most studies have favored the diagnostic triad of wall thickness, sludge, hydrops)
	Minor	 Echogenic bile (sludge) Hydrops = distension greater than 8 cm longitudinally or 5 cm transversely (with clear fluid) 	
Computed	tomograp	hy	
	Major	 3 to 4mm wall thickness Pericholecystic fluid Subserosal edema Intramural gas Sloughed mucosa 	2 major or 1 major and 2 minor
	Minor	 Hyperdense bile (sludge) Subjective distension (hydrops) 	
Cholescin	tigraphy		
	 Nonvisu gallblad injection techneti Nonvisu gallblad injection initial ra techneti 	RC alone or RC and MC have been used	

Table 21.3 Imaging criteria for acute acalculous

Adapted from Huffman JL, Schenker S. Acute acalculous cholecystitis: a review. Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol. 2010;8(1):15–22

^aRadionuclide cholescintigraphy (RC)

^bMorphine cholescintigraphy (MC)

tomy [15]. Sometimes when this is not possible or the imaging results are equivocal, it is optimal to proceed with a trial of percutaneous catheter drainage [46, 63]. While the definitive management is cholecystectomy, given that often these patients are critically ill and thus at high risk for surgery, therapy is directed to percutaneous cholecystostomy and rarely transpapillary endoscopic biliary drainage [64]. The imaging criteria for acute acalculous cholecystitis are given in Table 21.3.

What Is the Best Imaging Strategy for the Evaluation of Bile Duct Obstruction?

Summary of Evidence Ultrasonography is the initial test for detection of biliary obstruction by identifying intrahepatic and/or common bile duct dilatation. However, MRCP and endoscopic ultrasound (EUS) are superior to ultrasonography in visualizing the whole of the bile duct and establishing the level of bile duct obstruction (strong evidence).

Supporting Evidence The diagnosis of bile duct obstruction is based on a combination of clinical, laboratory, and imaging findings. The clinical findings of jaundice, pruritus, pale stools, and dark urine, in association with laboratory findings of elevated bilirubin, alkaline phosphatase, and transaminases, are highly suggestive of biliary tract obstruction [65, 66]. The imaging modalities used for the evaluation of patients with suspected biliary tract obstruction include ultrasonography, CT, MRCP, endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography (ERCP), and EUS. The utility of these imaging modalities is based on a number of factors including their diagnostic accuracy, invasiveness, complication rate, availability, ease of use, local expertise, operator preference, and cost.

cholecystitis

Ultrasonography

Transabdominal ultrasonography is universally accepted as the test of choice for distinguishing hepatocellular disease from mechanical bile duct obstruction, with a sensitivity of 70–95% and a specificity of 80–100% [19, 67, 68]. Thus, together with the high sensitivity for diagnosis of bile duct obstruction, availability, ease of use, noninvasiveness, safety, and low cost, ultrasonography has established itself as the first-line imaging modality in the investigation of patients with suspected hepatobiliary disease [19].

Pitfalls in the ultrasonography diagnosis of bile duct obstruction include [1] non-obstructed but dilated common bile duct (CBD) in the elderly or post-cholecystectomy patient, giving rise to a false-positive result; [2] bile duct dilatation lagging (as much as 1 week) behind the onset of mechanical obstruction, giving rise to a falsenegative result; and [3] obstructive lesion not associated with significant bile duct dilation (as occurs in 10% to 25% of choledocholithiasis), resulting in a false-negative result [19, 69]. The major limitation of ultrasonography is its variable accuracy in differentiating the level and cause of biliary obstruction ranging from 27 to 95% and 23 to 88%, respectively [70]. Ultrasonography has also been shown to have poor sensitivities for detecting choledocholithiasis and also differentiating benign from malignant masses.

Computed Tomography

Computed tomography with intravenous contrast is superior to ultrasonography in the diagnosis of bile duct obstruction by revealing intrahepatic and extrahepatic bile duct dilatation [71]. It is 96% accurate in determining the presence of biliary obstruction, 90% accurate in determining its level, and 70% accurate in determining its cause [71, 72]. It is better able to visualize the middle to distal CBD compared to ultrasonography, particularly in the obese patient or those with overlying bowel gas [71]. Recently, negative-contrast CT cholangiopancreatography (nCTCP) has been reported to provide comparable performance to MRCP for the diagnosis of obstructive biliary diseases [73, 74]. Therefore, nCTCP may serve as a valuable alternative in patients not eligible for MR examinations.

Magnetic Resonance Cholangiopancreatography

Magnetic resonance cholangiopancreatography (MRCP) is an established and effective noninvasive diagnostic modality for bile duct obstruction. With good-quality MRCP, the normal CBD is visualized in up to 98% of patients [75]. A recent meta-analysis of 67 MRCP studies performed over a period of 16 years (from January 1987 to March 2003) evaluating a mixture of benign and malignant conditions found an overall sensitivity of 97% for the presence of obstruction and a sensitivity of 98% for determination of the level of obstruction on MRCP [76]. In a recent study by Zhang et al. [73], MRCP correctly diagnosed all (31/31) patients with benign biliary obstruction and 94.9% (37/39) of patients with malignant biliary obstruction. The overall accuracy of MRCP in making specific diagnosis of the cause of biliary obstruction was 84.3%. Another recent study by Parashari et al. [77] reported the diagnostic accuracy of MRCP in identifying the level and the cause of obstruction to be 96 and 88%, respectively.

Endoscopic Ultrasonography

Endoscopic ultrasonography (EUS) is rapidly gaining momentum in the evaluation of the extrahepatic biliary system [71, 78-83] and other upper gastrointestinal disorders [84]. It combines endoscopy with high-frequency (7.5–20 MHz) ultrasonography to visualize the whole of the bile duct in up to 96% of patients [71, 85]. In a metaanalysis by Garrow et al., EUS was found to have a high overall pooled sensitivity of 88% and specificity of 90% for biliary obstruction. In a more recent large cohort of patients with presumed biliary obstruction, EUS was shown to be accurate in predicting the need for therapeutic ERCP (diagnostic accuracy of 92 and 90% for benign and malignant obstructions, respectively) [80].

What Is the Best Imaging Strategy for the Diagnosis of Choledocholithiasis?

Summary of Evidence Ultrasonography is insensitive in the diagnosis of choledocholithiasis. Both MRCP and EUS are highly accurate alternatives in the diagnosis of choledocholithiasis. ERCP is reserved for therapeutic intervention. Patients with a high likelihood of choledocholithiasis based on clinical, laboratory, and ultrasonography findings should be referred directly for therapeutic ERCP, without further imaging (strong evidence).

Supporting Evidence The presence of clinical and sonographic imaging features of biliary obstruction without convincingly evident choledocholithiasis warrants the use of noninvasive modality MRCP for evaluating the cause. However, presence of choledocholithiasis on ultrasonography is an indication of therapeutic intervention with ERCP. CT has shown to have poor sensitivity for biliary sludge and tiny bile duct stones. Diagnosis and therapeutic intervention in obstructive biliopathy are clinically important to avoid complications such as cholangitis and intrahepatic biliary abscesses.

Ultrasonography

Most of the bile duct stones are found within the middle to distal portion of the CBD [86], a particularly difficult region of the biliary tract to visualize using ultrasonography often due to obscuration by overlying bowel gas shadow [69, 71]. There is a further reduction in diagnostic information in patients who are obese. This results in a poor sensitivity for ultrasonography diagnosis of choledocholithiasis, ranging from 18 to 75% depending on the operator experience, patient population studied, and quality of equipment used [71, 87-89]. The specificity for diagnosis of choledocholithiasis can be as high as 95% [71], with false positives occurring due to pneumobilia, hematobilia, and overlying gas shadows from adjacent bowel [19, 69].

Computed Tomography

Bile duct stones are directly visualized as a hyperdense focus against hypodense bile duct or found by using the target or crescent signs [72]. The sensitivity for CT diagnosis of choledocholithiasis is only slightly higher than that for ultrasonography, ranging from 60 to 88%, with a specificity of 73 to 97% [71, 90-94]. Optimization of CT technique, such as using thin sections and unenhanced helical CT [95], can improve the detection of filling defects and has been shown to have greater accuracy for the diagnosis of choledocholithiasis [94]. The decreased detection rate of CT is predominantly related to the varying density of gallbladder stones based on their cholesterol and calcium content [94]. Up to 20–25% of stones are isodense with bile, making them almost impossible to detect. A very recent study has shown that with efficient imaging capability and powerful spectral image-processing software, spectral CT has a high diagnostic value for isodense gallstones or bile duct stones [96]. However, it is not clear yet that whether spectral CT is more accurate than other available diagnostic modalities (e.g., MRCP).

Computed tomography cholangiography is a relatively new technique that is developed to overcome some of the limitations of CT in the diagnosis of bile duct disease. It provides cholangiographic images by opacification of the bile duct with contrast material administered through the oral or intravenous route. The low-density stones are seen as filling defects within the contrast opacified bile duct. Improved stone detection rates with sensitivity and specificity of 92 and 92%, respectively, have been reported [93]. However, this technique has not gained wide acceptance due to the small but finite incidence of contrast hypersensitivity reactions, the poor bile duct opacification in patients with hepatocellular dysfunction/high-grade obstruction, and the availability of other more robust techniques such as MRCP and EUS. Also, in one study comparing CT cholangiography with fiber-optic cholangioscopy, CBD stones < 5 mm were missed by CT cholangiography in several cases [97].

Magnetic Resonance Cholangiopancreatography

A recent meta-analysis has shown MRCP to have a high sensitivity of 93% and a specificity of 96% in the diagnosis of choledocholithiasis [98]. The specificities have ranged from 73 to 99% and the sensitivities from 77 to 100% [98]. In general, false-negative results occur due to small stones (<5 mm) found within non-dilated bile ducts, particularly impacted at the ampulla [87, 99– 101]. False-positive results may occur due to the presence of other low signal intensity foci such as sludge, blood clots, air bubbles, and tumor, on the MRCP images [86, 87, 100]. The major drawback of MRCP is its cost. A recent study has suggested that MRCP is not a cost-effective strategy in the management of silent CBD stones [102]. Thus, MRCP is of greatest use in symptomatic patients in order to avoid unnecessary ERCP [103, 104].

Endoscopic Retrograde Cholangiopancreatography

In a very recent meta-analysis, sensitivity estimates for endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography (ERCP) ranged from 67% to 94%, with specificities ranging from 92% to 100%. The summary sensitivity was 83%, and specificity was 99% [105]. Although long considered the gold standard test, compared to EUS and MRCP, accuracy of ERCP is suboptimal, being reduced in the case of CBD dilation and small CBD stones [78, 106–109]. Currently, ERCP is used predominantly as a therapeutic tool, and it is usually preceded by other diagnostic tests such as EUS or MRCP especially in patients with moderate to intermediate risk of carrying CBD stones [109]. A recent Cochrane review found that performing EUS or MRCP prior to ERCP can potentially decrease the rate of unnecessary invasive testing by 30–70% [98].

Endoscopic Ultrasonography

In a recent meta-analysis, the summary estimate of sensitivity and specificity for EUS was 95 and 97%, respectively. The sensitivities ranged

between 75 and 100%, and the specificities ranged between 85 and 100%. In particular, EUS is sensitive (more sensitive than MRCP) in detecting small stones (<3 mm), even when situated at the distal bile duct or within a non-dilated bile duct [71, 78, 110, 111]. In patients with "idiopathic" pancreatitis, EUS was able to diagnose a cause in 77-92% patients where their symptoms were caused by small gallstones missed by conventional imaging [112, 113]. EUS is increasingly used for diagnosis of CBD stones, often as the first step of a potential doubletechnique procedure (EUS and ERCP/endoscopic sphincterotomy) [107, 109, 114]. A positive EUS can be followed immediately with a therapeutic ERCP, allowing for a single session of sedation.

Imaging Strategy

To help direct therapy, classifications based on clinical, laboratory, and transabdominal ultrasonography findings have been developed to stratify patients according to their likelihood (low, intermediate, and high) of harboring CBD stones at presentation [86, 115–124]. Calvo et al. [86] validated such a classification by finding bile duct stones at ERCP in 65.3, 33, and 0% of their patients with a high, intermediate, and low probability classification, respectively. Even better selection was achieved by Liu et al. [120], who found bile duct stones in over 90% of their patients classified as a high-probability group.

Evidence suggests that patients with a high probability for choledocholithiasis should directly undergo diagnostic ERCP with intent to treat [103, 117–120]. The needlessness of performing screening tests in such a high-probability group of patients was shown by Sahai et al. [117], who found that a screening MRCP would have prevented ERCP in only less than 4% of their patients. A recent cost-effectiveness study comparing MRCP-, EUS-, and ERCP-based strategies has also shown that outcomes were highly dependent on the pretest probability for choledocholithiasis and that at probabilities of >45%, ERCP alone was the most cost-effective option [118].

In patients with a low/intermediate or intermediate probability for choledocholithiasis, the literature suggests that a relatively noninvasive screening test such as MRCP or EUS should be used first to select patients with common duct stone for therapeutic ERCP [86, 108, 116, 125, 126]. In such a group of patients, Calvo et al. [86] showed that MRCP may replace ERCP without missing pronounced choledocholithiasis. A systematic review of 28 studies with economic evaluation has shown that the preliminary use of MRCP can also reduce cost and improve quality of life outcomes when compared to diagnostic ERCP [108]. The role of EUS has also been validated in a number of studies [125, 126]. In a study of 55 patients with intermediate probability for choledocholithiasis by Kohut et al. [125], EUS selection for therapeutic ERCP only failed in one of five patients with CBD stones. Canto et al. [123] found EUS to be a useful test in the low- to intermediate-probability group of patients. Performing EUS first, before ERCP, has also been shown to be costeffective when patients were at a medium risk for CBD stones [127]. Evidence such as this has prompted the National Institutes of Health (NIH) state-of-the-art science statement that in patients with a low likelihood of biliary stone disease, diagnostic ERCP should be avoided [126]. Recent suggested management algorithms by the American Society for Gastrointestinal Endoscopy (ASGE) [103] advise MRCP or EUS for triage purposes only in patients with intermediate risk of choledocholithiasis (level 1B, strong evidence). According to the suggested algorithms, no further imaging is required in patients with a low probability for choledocholithiasis [103] (level 1B, strong evidence) (Fig. 21.1).

The question of whether to use MRCP or EUS as the primary screening tool has not yet been fully settled. The two tests are similar in terms of diagnostic accuracy with both consistently showing accuracies of greater than 90% in the diagnosis of choledocholithiasis [98]. MRCP has the advantages of being quick to perform, not requiring sedation, and being completely noninvasive. EUS is less costly and facilitates interven-

tions that are not possible with MRCP [83, 118, 128, 129]. A recent cost-effective analysis by Morris et al. [130] showed that using MRCP to select patients for ERCP was the most cost-effective option with the highest monetary net benefit. In practice, which of these two tests is used is dictated more by the availability of equipment, local expertise, physician preference, and contraindications to each test, rather than by strict clinical or economic criteria.

Thus, it would appear that patients with a high pretest probability for choledocholithiasis should directly undergo ERCP for diagnosis and treatment of their probable stones. Performing screening tests such as MRCP or EUS would only serve to add a time and cost burden to the patient. However, in patients with an intermediate pretest probability for choledocholithiasis, a test such as MRCP or EUS should be performed to select patients for therapeutic ERCP. Typically, those with negative EUS or MRCP do not need further invasive tests. Doing so would result in considerable clinical benefit and cost savings by avoiding unnecessary diagnostic ERCP in the vast majority of these patients. Finally, patients with symptomatic cholelithiasis who have a low probability for choledocholithiasis should undergo laparoscopic cholecystectomy without any further investigations (Fig. 21.1).

Take-Home Tables and Figure

Tables 21.1 and 21.2 present the accuracy of ultrasonography compared with cholescintigraphy in the diagnosis of acute cholecystitis and the accuracy of cholescintigraphy in diagnosing acute acalculous cholecystitis, respectively. Table 21.3 highlights the imaging criteria for acute acalculous cholecystitis, while Table 21.4 presents the CT protocol for suspected biliary pathology. Table 21.5 summarizes the parameters for performing magnetic resonance cholangiopancreatography.

Figure 21.1 is an algorithm for the management of patients with symptomatic cholelithiasis based on the degree of probability for choledocholithiasis.

64-slice multidetecto	or CT scanner
Oral contrast	Barium-based medium 400 cc
Intravenous	125 cc nonionic iodinated
contrast	contrast at 3cc/s with 50 cc
	saline chase at 3 cc/s
Start	Above diaphragm
End	1 cm below iliac crest
Gantry rotation	0.8 s full
time/length	
Detector coverage	40 mm
Slice thickness	2.5 mm
Interval	1.25 mm
Pitch	1.375:1
Speed	55
KVP	120
Auto mA	100/575
(minimum/	
maximum)	
DFOV	Optimize
SFOV	Large body
Algorithm	Standard
WW/WL	500/50
Delay(from start	65s
of injection)	
Recon thickness	5 mm
Recon spacing	5 mm
Direct MPRs	Body 2 q 2 coronal and body 2 q 2 sagittal

Table 21.4 Suggested CT protocol for evaluation of suspected biliary pathology

Take-Home Points

- 1. Ultrasonography should be performed at the initial consultation for all patients with suspected acute cholecystitis with cholescintigraphy being considered in clinically equivocal cases.
- 2. Cholescintigraphy is significantly more accurate than ultrasonography in the diagnosis of ACC.
- 3. The use of ultrasonography and cholescintigraphy has been advocated for acute AAC; however, there is no single highly accurate test for the diagnosis of AAC.
- 4. MRCP and EUS are superior to transabdominal ultrasonography in visualizing the entire bile duct and establishing the level of bile duct obstruction.
- 5. Magnetic resonance cholangiopancreatography and endoscopic ultrasonography are useful in patients with a low/intermediate probability of choledocholithiasis to select individuals with common duct stone for therapeutic ERCP.
- Patients with a high likelihood of choledocholithiasis based on clinical, laboratory, and ultrasonography findings should proceed directly to therapeutic ERCP without further cholangiographic studies.

Table 21.5 Suggested parameters for performing magnetic resonance cholangiopancreatography (MRCP) (for 1.5 T scanner with torso phased array coil)

Sequence	Scout (coronal)	Axial T2 fat sat	Coronal T2	Axial T2	Axial MRCP	3D MRCP	Axial dynamic pre/post-T1 fat sat
Pulse sequence	SSFSE	FSE	SSFSE	SSFSE	SSFSE	SSFSE	3D SPGR
Repetition time (ms)	Infinite	4000	Minimum	Minimum	Minimum	Minimum	Minimum
Echo time (ms)	96	90	180	180	180	650	Minimum
FOV (cm)	44	To fit	40	36	40	36	To fit
Slice thickness (mm)	8	6	8	6	5	1.4	4
Matrix (frequency × phase steps)	256 × 192	256 – 320 × 192	256 × 128	256 × 128	256 × 160	256 × 256	320 × 160
Signal averages	0.5 NEX	1 NEX	0.5 NEX	0.5 NEX	0.5 NEX	2 NEX	0.5 NEX
Breath hold	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes

Imaging Case Studies

Case 1

In Fig. 21.2a–f, a 63-year-old male is presenting to the emergency room with right upper quadrant pain.

In Fig. 21.3a–c, a 59-year-old man presents with a history of abdominal pain, leukocytosis, and abnormal liver function tests.



Case 2

Fig. 21.2 (a) Ultrasound image of the gallbladder showing multiple stones and sludge (*arrowhead*). (b) Ultrasound image of the common bile duct (CBD) shows a hypoechoic stone (*thick arrow*) with dilated intrahepatic biliary ducts (*short arrow*). (c–e) Axial contrast-enhanced

CT of the abdomen confirms dilated intrahepatic biliary ducts (*short arrow*), gallstone (*arrowhead*), and CBD stone (choledocholithiasis, *thick arrow*). (**f**) Endoscopic retrograde cholangiogram confirms the filling defect stone in the CBD (*thick arrow*) which was removed



Fig. 21.3 (a) Ultrasonography shows a thin layer of fluid around the fundus of the gallbladder. Patient had an associated positive sonographic Murphy's sign. (b) Intravenous and oral contrast-enhanced CT shows a normal gallbladder. (c) Technetium diisopropyl iminodiacetic acid (Tc-DISIDA) cholescintigraphy shows normal intense filling of the gallbladder, ruling out the diagnosis of acute

Case 3

In Fig. 21.4a, b, a 49-year-old female presents with intermitted right upper quadrant colicky pain.

Case 4

In Fig. 21.5a, b, a 69-year-old male presented to ED with epigastric pain.

Suggested Imaging Protocols

Suggested imaging protocols are given in Tables 21.4 and 21.5; with Table 21.4, suggested CT

cholecystitis (Reprinted with kind permission of Springer Science+Business Media from Varghese JC, Lucey BC, Soto JA. Imaging of Biliary Disorders: Cholecystitis, Bile Duct Obstruction, Stones, and Stricture In Medina LS, Blackmore CC (eds.): *Evidence-Based Imaging: Optimizing Imaging in Patient Care*. New York: Springer Science+Business Media, 2006)

protocols for evaluation of suspected biliary pathology are presented, and with Table 21.5, suggested parameters for performing magnetic resonance cholangiopancreatography (MRCP) (for 1.5 T scanner with torso phased array coil) are presented.

Future Direction

- Studies to assess most cost-effective and specific imaging strategy for diagnosing acute acalculous cholecystitis
- Comparative study between negative-contrast CT cholangiopancreatography (nCTCP) and



Fig. 21.4 (a) Axial T2-weighted image of the upper abdomen shows a hypointense filling defect in the gall-bladder neck (*thick arrow*) suggesting impacted gallstone. (b) Cholescintigraphy (HIDA scan) shows excretion of

the tracer into the common bile duct at 20–30 min (*arrows*) but no filling of the gallbladder consistent with findings of acute cholecystitis



Fig. 21.5 (a, b) Axial contrast-enhanced CT through upper abdomen demonstrates gallstone (*arrowhead*) and diffuse gallbladder wall thickening and pericholecystic fluid (*arrows*) consistent with acute cholecystitis

MRCP for the diagnosis of obstructive biliary diseases

 Utility of cholecystokinin cholescintigraphy in patients undergoing percutaneous cholecystostomy

Acknowledgment The authors would like to acknowledge the work of Drs. Jose C. Varghese, Brian C. Lucey, and Jorge A. Soto. This current chapter represents a significant revision and substantial update of their chapter (in Medina LS et al., eds: *Evidence-Based Imaging: Improving the Quality of Imaging in Patient Care.* NY: Springer Science; 2011), incorporating the most current evidence.

References

- Kalloo AN, Kantsevoy SV. Prim Care. 2001;28(3):591–606. vii
- 2. Cox GR, Browne BJ. J Emerg Med. 1989;7(5):501–11.
- 3. Kaltenthaler EC, Walters SJ, Chilcott J, et al. BMC Med Imaging. 2006;6:9.
- 4. Stinton LM, Shaffer EA. Gut Liver. 2012;6(2):172–87.
- 5. Kiewiet JJ, Leeuwenburgh MM, Bipat S, et al. Radiology. 2012;264(3):708–20.
- 6. Stoker J, van Randen A, Lameris W, et al. Radiology. 2009;253(1):31–46.
- 7. Balaguer EJ, Price MR, Burd RS. J Surg Res. 2006;134(1):68–73.
- 8. Mehta S, Lopez ME, Chumpitazi BP, et al. Pediatrics. 2012;129(1):e82–8.

- 9. Huffman JL, Schenker S. Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol. 2010;8(1):15–22.
- Barie PS, Eachempati SR. Curr Gastroenterol Rep. 2003;5(4):302–9.
- Bonheur JL. Biliary obstruction. Medscape. http:// misc.medscape.com/pi/iphone/medscapeapp/html/ A187001-business.html
- Singh A, Gelrud A, Agarwal B. Gastroenterol Rep. 2015;3(1):22–31.
- Bennett JJ, Green RH. Surg Oncol Clin N Am. 2009;18(2):207–14. vii
- Shea JA, Berlin JA, Escarce JJ, et al. Arch Intern Med. 1994;154(22):2573–81.
- 15. Yarmish GM, Smith MP, Rosen MP, et al. J Am Coll Radiol. 2014;11(3):316–22.
- Trowbridge RL, Rutkowski NK, Shojania KG. JAMA. 2003;289(1):80–6.
- 17. Singer AJ, McCracken G, Henry MC, et al. Ann Emerg Med. 1996;28(3):267–72.
- Bree RL, Ralls PW, Balfe DM, et al. American College of Radiology. ACR Appropriateness Criteria. Radiology. 2000;215 Suppl:153–7.
- Laing FC, In Rumak CM, Wilson SR, Charboneau JW. Diagnostic ultrasonography. 2nd ed. St. Louis: Mosby-Year Book; 1998. p. 175–223.
- 20. Laing FC, Federle MP, Jeffrey RB, et al. Radiology. 1981;140(2):449–55.
- Imhof M, Raunest J, Ohmann C, et al. World J Surg. 1992;16(6):1160–5. discussion 6
- 22. Ralls PW, Colletti PM, Lapin SA, et al. Radiology. 1985;155(3):767–71.
- Adam A, Roddie ME. Baillieres Clin Gastroenterol. 1991;5(4):787–816.
- Yokoe M, Takada T, Strasberg SM, et al. J Hepatobiliary Pancreat Sci. 2013;20(1):35–46.
- Kaoutzanis C, Davies E, Leichtle SW, et al. J Surg Res. 2014;188(1):44–52.
- Worthen NJ, Uszler JM, Funamura JL. AJR Am J Roentgenol. 1981;137(5):973–8.

- 27. Ralls PW, Colletti PM, Halls JM, et al. Radiology. 1982;144(2):369–71.
- Freitas JE, Mirkes SH, Fink-Bennett DM, et al. Clin Nucl Med. 1982;7(8):364–7.
- Samuels BI, Freitas JE, Bree RL, et al. Radiology. 1983;147(1):207–10.
- Gill PT, Dillon E, Leahy AL, et al. Br J Surg. 1985;72(4):267–8.
- Lauritsen KB, Sommer W, Hahn L, et al. Scand J Gastroenterol. 1988;23(1):42–6.
- Chatziioannou SN, Moore WH, Ford PV, et al. Surgery. 2000;127(6):609–13.
- Kalimi R, Gecelter GR, Caplin D, et al. J Am Coll Surg. 2001;193(6):609–13.
- Alobaidi M, Gupta R, Jafri SZ, et al. Emerg Radiol. 2004;10(5):256–8.
- Demehri FR, Alam HB. J Intensive Care Med, vol. 31; 2014. p. 3–13.
- Nyman U, Rimer U, Aspelin P, et al. Acta Radiol Diagn. 1984;25(4):289–98.
- Bennett GL, Rusinek H, Lisi V, et al. AJR Am J Roentgenol. 2002;178(2):275–81.
- Fidler J, Paulson EK, Layfield L. AJR Am J Roentgenol. 1996;166(5):1085–8.
- Bennett GL, Balthazar EJ. Radiol Clin N Am. 2003;41(6):1203–16.
- 40. Hanbidge AE, Buckler PM, O'Malley ME, et al. Radiographics. 2004;24(4):1117–35.
- 41. Van Epps K, Regan F. Clin Radiol. 1999;54(9):588-94.
- 42. Regan F, Schaefer DC, Smith DP, et al. J Comput Assist Tomogr. 1998;22(4):638–42.
- 43. Ito K, Fujita N, Noda Y, et al. Nihon Shokakibyo Gakkai zasshi. 2000;97(12):1472–9.
- 44. Cornwell EE 3rd, Rodriguez A, Mirvis SE. et al. Ann Surg. 1989;210(1):52–5.
- Owen CC, Bilhartz LE. Semin Gastrointest Dis. 2003;14(4):178–88.
- 46. Lee MJ, Saini S, Brink JA, et al. AJR Am J Roentgenol. 1991;156(6):1163–6.
- 47. Babb RR. J Clin Gastroenterol. 1992;15(3):238-41.
- Akhan O, Akinci D, Ozmen MN. Eur J Radiol. 2002;43(3):229–36.
- Lameris JS, van Overhagen H. Baillieres Clin Gastroenterol. 1995;9(1):21–36.
- 50. Puc MM, Tran HS, Wry PW, et al. Am Surg. 2002;68(1):65–9.
- Kalliafas S, Ziegler DW, Flancbaum L, et al. Am Surg. 1998;64(5):471–5.
- 52. Raunest J, Imhof M, Rauen U, et al. J Trauma. 1992;32(4):433–40.
- 53. Weissmann HS, Berkowitz D, Fox MS, et al. Radiology. 1983;146(1):177–80.
- Shuman WP, Rogers JV, Rudd TG, et al. AJR Am J Roentgenol. 1984;142(3):531–4.
- Ramanna L, Brachman MB, Tanasescu DE, et al. Am J Gastroenterol. 1984;79(8):650–3.
- Mirvis SE, Vainright JR, Nelson AW, et al. AJR Am J Roentgenol. 1986;147(6):1171–5.
- 57. Swayne LC. Radiology. 1986;160(1):33-8.

- 58. Fig LM, Wahl RL, Stewart RE, et al. Radiology. 1990;175(2):467–73.
- 59. Flancbaum L, Choban PS. Intensive Care Med. 1995;21(2):120-4.
- Prevot N, Mariat G, Mahul P, et al. Eur J Nucl Med. 1999;26(10):1317–25.
- Mariat G, Mahul P, Prevot N, et al. Intensive Care Med. 2000;26(11):1658–63.
- 62. Ahvenjarvi L, Koivukangas V, Jartti A, et al. J Trauma. 2011;70(1):183–8.
- 63. Menu Y, Vuillerme MP. Eur Radiol. 2002;12(10):2397–406.
- Huibregtse K, van Amerongen R, van Deventer SJ. Gastrointest Endosc. 1994;40(4):523.
- 65. Bilhartz MH, Horton JD. In F.M. Sleisenger and Fordtran's gastrointestinal and liver disease. 6th ed. Philadelphia: WB Saunders; 1998.
- 66. Kaplan LM, Isselbacher KJ. In: Fauci AS, Longo DL, Kasper DL. Harrison's principles of internal medicine. 14th ed. New York: McGraw-Hill; 1998.
- 67. Hulse PA, Nicholson DA. Br J Hosp Med. 1994;52(2–3):103–7.
- Gibson RN, Yeung E, Thompson JN, et al. Radiology. 1986;160(1):43–7.
- Baron RL, Tublin ME, Peterson MS. Radiol Clin N Am. 2002;40(6):1325–54.
- 70. Tse F, Barkun JS, Romagnuolo J, et al. HPB. 2006;8(6):409–25.
- Sugiyama M, Atomi Y. Gastrointest Endosc. 1997;45(3):261–7.
- Brant WE. In: Webb WR, Helms CA, editors. Fundamentals of body CT. 2nd ed. Philadelphia: WB Saunders; 1998.
- 73. Zhang ZY, Wang D, Ni JM, et al. Eur J Radiol. 2012;81(5):830–7.E.
- 74. Li B, Zhang L, Zhang ZY, et al. Eur Radiol. 2015;25(2):391–401.
- Soto JA, Barish MA, Yucel EK, et al. Gastroenterology. 1996;110(2):589–97.
- Romagnuolo J, Bardou M, Rahme E, et al. Ann Intern Med. 2003;139(7):547–57.
- Parashari UC, Khanduri S, Bhadury S, et al. J Nat Sci Biol Med. 2015;6(1):131–8.
- Seifert H, Wehrmann T, Hilgers R, et al. Gastrointest Endosc. 2004;60(1):61–7.
- Choo L, Conway J, Mishra G. Curr Gastroenterol Rep. 2012;14(6):520–7.
- Zaheer A, Anwar MM, Donohoe C, et al. Eur J Gastroenterol Hepatol. 2013;25(7):850–7.
- Napoleon B, Dumortier J, Keriven-Souquet O, et al. Endoscopy. 2003;35(5):411–5.
- Yusuf TE, Bhutani MS. J Gastroenterol Hepatol. 2004;19(3):243–50.
- Buscarini E, Tansini P, Vallisa D, et al. Gastrointest Endosc. 2003;57(4):510–8.
- Fickling WE, Wallace MB. J Clin Gastroenterol. 2003;36(2):103–10.
- Ahmad NA, Shah JN, Kochman ML. Radiol Clin N Am. 2002;40(6):1377–95.

- Calvo MM, Bujanda L, Calderon A, et al. Mayo Clin Proc. 2002;77(5):422–8.
- Varghese JC, Liddell RP, Farrell MA, et al. Clin Radiol. 2000;55(1):25–35.
- Stott MA, Farrands PA, Guyer PB, et al. J Clin Ultrasound. 1991;19(2):73–6.
- Goodman AJ, Neoptolemos JP, Carr-Locke DL, et al. Gut. 1985;26(2):125–32.
- Anderson SW, Rho E, Soto JA. Radiology. 2008;247(2):418–27.
- Hou LA, Van Dam J. Gastrointest Endosc Clin N Am. 2013;23(2):185–97.
- Kim CW, Chang JH, Lim YS, et al. World J Gastroenterol. 2013;19(11):1788–96.
- Soto JA, Alvarez O. Munera F, et al. AJR Am J Roentgenol. 2000;175(4):1127–34.
- Neitlich JD, Topazian M, Smith RC, et al. Radiology. 1997;203(3):753–7.
- Yeh BM, Liu PS, Soto JA, et al. Radiographics. 2009;29(6):1669–88.
- 96. Li H, He D, Lao Q, et al. Abdom Imaging. 2015 Aug;40(6):1587–94.
- Koito K, Namieno T, Hirokawa N, et al. Endoscopy. 2001;33(8):676–81.
- Giljaca V, Gurusamy KS, Takwoingi Y, et al. Cochrane Database Syst Rev. 2015;2:CD011549.
- Prasad SR, Sahani D, Saini S. J Clin Gastroenterol. 2001;33(5):362–6.
- 100. David V, Reinhold C, Hochman M, et al. AJR Am J Roentgenol. 1998;170(4):1055–9.
- 101. Zidi SH, Prat F, Le Guen O, et al. Gut. 1999;44(1):118–22.
- Epelboym I, Winner M, Allendorf JD. J Gastrointest Surg. 2013;17(5):863–71.
- 103. Maple JT, Ben-Menachem T, Anderson MA, et al. Gastrointest Endosc. 2010;71(1):1–9.
- 104. Toppi JT, Johnson MA, Page P, Fox A. ANZ J Surg. 2016;86(12):1028–32.
- 105. Gurusamy KS, Giljaca V, Takwoingi Y, et al. Cochrane Database Syst Rev. 2015;2:CD010339.
- 106. Prat F, Amouyal G, Amouyal P, et al. Lancet. 1996;347(8994):75–9.
- 107. Karakan T, Cindoruk M, Alagozlu H, et al. Gastrointest Endosc. 2009;69(2):244–52.

- Kaltenthaler E, Vergel YB, Chilcott J, et al. Health Technol Assess. 2004;8(10):iii. 1–89
- 109. Costi R, Gnocchi A, Di Mario F, et al. World J Gastroenterol: WJG. 2014;20(37):13382–401.
- 110. Liu CL, Lo CM, Chan JK, et al. Gastrointest Endosc. 2000;51(1):28–32.
- 111. Dill JE. Endoscopy. 1997;29(7):646-8.
- 112. Frossard JL, Sosa-Valencia L, Amouyal G, et al. Am J Med. 2000;109(3):196–200.
- 113. Norton SA, Alderson D. Br J Surg. 2000;87(12):1650–5.
- 114. Polkowski M, Regula J, Tilszer A, et al. Endoscopy. 2007;39(4):296–303.
- 115. Cotton PB. Am J Surg. 1993;165(4):474-8.
- 116. Ainsworth AP, Rafaelsen SR, Wamberg PA, et al. Endoscopy. 2003;35(12):1029–32.
- 117. Sahai AV, Devonshire D, Yeoh KG, et al. Am J Gastroenterol. 2001;96(7):2074–80.
- 118. Arguedas MR, Dupont AW, Wilcox CM. Am J Gastroenterol. 2001;96(10):2892–9.
- 119. Nathan T, Kjeldsen J, Schaffalitzky de Muckadell OB. Endoscopy. 2004;36(6):527–34.
- 120. Liu TH, Consorti ET, Kawashima A, et al. Ann Surg. 2001;234(1):33–40.
- 121. Barkun AN, Barkun JS, Fried GM, et al. Ann Surg. 1994;220(1):32–9.
- 122. Abboud PA, Malet PF, Berlin JA, et al. Gastrointest Endosc. 1996;44(4):450–5.
- 123. Canto MI, Chak A, Stellato T, et al. Gastrointest Endosc. 1998;47(6):439–48.
- 124. Onken JE, Brazer SR, Eisen GM, et al. Am J Gastroenterol. 1996;91(4):762–7.
- 125. Kohut M, Nowak A, Nowakowska-Dulawa E, et al. World J Gastroenterol: WJG. 2003;9(3):612–4.
- 126. Cohen S, Bacon BR, Berlin JA, et al. Gastrointest Endosc. 2002;56(6):803–9.
- 127. Sahai AV, Mauldin PD, Marsi V, et al. Gastrointest Endosc. 1999;49(3 Pt 1):334–43.
- 128. de Ledinghen V, Lecesne R, Raymond JM, et al. Gastrointest Endosc. 1999;49(1):26–31.
- 129. Scheiman JM, Carlos RC, Barnett JL, et al. Am J Gastroenterol. 2001;96(10):2900–4.
- Morris S, Gurusamy KS, Sheringham J, et al. PLoS One. 2015;10(3):e0121699.



Small and Large Bowel Obstruction in Adults: Evidence-Based Emergency Imaging 22

Anne G. Carroll, Richard G. Kavanagh, Caoilfhionn Ni Leidhin, Noelle M. Cullinan, Samad Shah, Lisa P. Lavelle, and Dermot E. Malone

Key Points

- Radiography is an easily accessible, low-cost and low-radiation investigation to "rule in" small bowel obstruction (SBO) in the emergency department (ED). Ultrasound is a better test to "rule out" SBO, especially if radiography is negative (strong evidence).
- Multidetector computed tomography (MDCT) is the gold standard investiga-

Department of Radiology, St. Vincent's University Hospital, Dublin, Ireland

e-mail: annegcarroll@gmail.com; richykav@gmail.com; Lisalavelle81@gmail.com; dean@radiology.ie

C.N. Leidhin Department of Radiology, St. James's Hospital, Dublin, Ireland e-mail: Caoilfhionn.nileidhin@gmail.com

N.M. Cullinan Department of Pediatrics, Our Lady's Children's Hospital, Dublin, Ireland e-mail: noellemcullinan@gmail.com

S. Shah Department of Radiology, Geisinger Medical Center, Danville, PA, USA e-mail: Samadshah3@gmail.com tion to diagnose SBO, to determine the level and cause of SBO and to diagnose ischemia as a complication of SBO (strong evidence).

- MDCT has high negative predictive value for ischemic bowel in subjects with small bowel obstruction.
- MDCT may help to more appropriately risk-stratify patients for surgical versus nonsurgical management at admission.
- Water-soluble contrast follow-through is an excellent test to predict if SBO secondary to adhesions will resolve spontaneously or will require surgery (strong evidence).
- In large bowel obstruction (LBO), MDCT is the investigation of choice to identify the level and cause of LBO, but water-soluble contrast enema is the investigation of choice to determine if the obstruction is partial or complete (weak to moderate evidence).

Definitions and Pathophysiology

Small bowel obstruction (SBO) continues to pose a dilemma for surgeons. Nonsurgical treatment of SBO is now common with bowel rest and

A.G. Carroll $(\boxtimes) \cdot R.G.$ Kavanagh \cdot L.P. Lavelle D.E. Malone

nasogastric tube decompression replacing routine surgical treatment in most patients suspected of having SBO. However, failure of conservative treatment and subsequent delayed surgery may lead to the development of bowel ischemia and result in prolonged hospitalization, with a concomitant increase in cost and the risk of nosocomial infections.

Small bowel obstruction in the majority of studies is defined as the presence of continuous dilated loops of bowel >2.5 cm proximal to collapsed loops of bowel. These criteria were first described by Maglinte et al. [1]. However, several studies also use >3 cm as a cut-off. Predictors of SBO in patients presenting to the emergency department include a previous history of abdominal surgery, constipation, abnormal bowel sounds and/or abdominal distention on examination [2]. SBO with a single transition zone can be caused by (a) extrinsic and (b) intrinsic bowel wall and (c) intraluminal pathologies [3]. Extrinsic causes include adhesive bands, external hernias (e.g. inguinal, femoral, Spigelian, umbilical, obturator or incisional), extension of a disease process from the mesentery to the bowel serosal surface (e.g. peritoneal carcinomatosis and endometriosis) and any inflammatory or infectious process adjacent to the small bowel that can cause reactive bowel wall oedema [4, 5]. Intrinsic causes of SBO include the causes of bowel wall inflammation or fibrosis (e.g. Crohn's disease, ischemia, anastomotic stricture, hematoma, radiation enteritis), as well as intussusception and primary and secondary bowel neoplasms [3–7]. Intraluminal pathologies causing SBO include gallstone ileus, phytobezoars, thick intestinal secretions (distal intestinal obstruction syndrome in cystic fibrosis) and ingested foreign body [3].

The transition zone is the point at which there is a change of calibre between dilated proximal and collapsed distal bowel loops in mechanical bowel obstruction [8]. Diffusely dilated small bowel loops and colon without a transition zone signify a paralytic ileus, rather than a mechanical obstruction.

Strangulating small bowel obstruction is defined as small bowel obstruction associated with intestinal ischemia from various causes

including internal or external hernia and small bowel volvulus.

Closed loop obstruction is identified when there is more than one transition zone in adjacent loops of small bowel. A single pathology obstructs the bowel at two or more adjacent points, obstructing the bowel proximal to the closed loop and within the closed loop [4]. The bowel often demonstrates a U- or C-shaped configuration, converging at the site of obstruction. Continued distension leads to venous compression with hampered venous outflow followed by arterial compression with obstruction to arterial inflow leading to strangulation or arterial ischemia. The finding of a closed loop obstruction, even without evidence of ischemia, is associated with a high risk of transmural necrosis at surgery [9]. The causes of closed loop obstruction include adhesions, hernia (internal or external) and volvulus [3].

Incarceration is fixation of a bowel segment and its mesentery within an internal or external hernia. Hernias are the second most common cause of SBO [5]. Internal hernia occurs when bowel prolapses through defects or potential spaces in the peritoneum or mesentery and becomes obstructed at both the entry and exit sites [6, 10]. Internal hernias account for less than 1% of all cases of bowel obstruction, but their presentation is frequently non-specific with intermittent symptoms, making their diagnosis difficult. A high index of suspicion is needed to guide imaging and make the diagnosis. The defect or potential space can be congenital (most commonly right and left paraduodenal, foramen of Winslow and pericaecal) or acquired from prior abdominal or pelvic trans-mesenteric surgery (e.g. hernia) [3]. Paraduodenal hernias account for 53% of internal hernias unrelated to prior surgery. Roux-en-Y gastric bypass surgery causes internal hernia in an estimated 5% of patients undergoing laparoscopic bypass [11]. Imaging findings include abnormal grouping of bowel loops in unusual locations, as well as adjacent transition zones at the entry site into the hernia sac [10].

External hernias occur at sites of muscular or ligamentous weakness in the abdominal wall. Inguinal, femoral and ventral hernias usually can be detected on clinical examination. SBO caused by hernia is often a closed loop obstruction, and

symptomatic hernias have a 28% risk of developing ischemia. Therefore, all patients with symptomatic hernias should undergo surgical repair [12].

Non-strangulating or simple mechanical obstruction is any process that obstructs bowel lumen without causing obstruction to arteries or major veins. If small bowel obstruction persists, it will impair venous return leading to oedema and eventually bowel ischemia.

Adhesions are not visible on imaging. Kinking or tethering of the bowel at the transition zone without any other identifiable causes, particularly in a patient with a history of surgery, is highly suggestive of an adhesion [7]. Therefore, adhesion is a diagnosis of exclusion.

Intraluminal obstruction, such as gallstone ileus, is a rare cause of SBO. The site of obstruction is usually at the ileocecal valve, where the lumen of the bowel is narrowest.

Tumours with a tendency to cause widespread peritoneal metastases, such as ovarian, colonic, and gastric neoplasms, may lead to multiple serosal implants on the surface of small bowel, forming confluent soft-tissue masses that surround and cause extrinsic compression of the small bowel lumen or tethering of bowel loops.

Large bowel obstruction has been defined as the absence of gas or bowel movements for greater than 24 h associated with abdominal distension and the visualization of dilated colon on an abdominal radiography [13]. Acute large bowel obstruction is a common presentation of advanced colorectal cancer. Other causes of LBO include sigmoid and caecal volvulus, pseudoobstruction and hernia. Patients may or may not have nausea and vomiting, depending on the competence of the ileocaecal valve.

Sigmoid volvulus is the wrapping of the sigmoid colon around itself and its mesentery [14]. Caecal volvulus is the twisting of the caecum on itself and on its mesentery.

Acute colonic pseudo-obstruction is characterized by clinical and radiological evidence of acute large bowel obstruction in the absence of a mechanical cause [15]. It was first described by Sir William Heneage Ogilvie in 1948, hence the eponym Ogilvie's syndrome [16]. Acute pseudoobstruction usually affects elderly patients with multiple comorbidities.

Epidemiology

Annual rates for SBO range from 579 to 654 per 100,000 population [17]. Annual rates per 100,000 population varied by age category, ranging from 28.9 to 41.6 for age 15–44, from 120.8 to 155.8 for ages 45-64 and from 402.5 to 480.6 for those age 65 or older [17]. The prevalence of SBO in the emergency department has been estimated at 2% of patients presenting with abdominal pain [2]. Small bowel obstruction accounts for as many as 12-16% of surgical admissions and more than 300,000 operations annually in the United States [18]. Ischemia complicates less than 20% of SBOs due to adhesion [19]. Strangulating small bowel obstruction is estimated to account for about 10% of all cases of small bowel obstruction. The most common cause of SBO is due to adhesions, followed by Crohn's disease, neoplasia, hernias and radiation [20].

LBO accounts for approximately 2% of acute surgical admissions [21]. Pseudo-obstruction is estimated to account for approximately 20% of cases of LBO [15].

Overall Cost to Society

The healthcare expenses associated with SBO are substantial, accounting for more than 300,000 hospitalizations annually. The cost of SBO to the US health system was estimated at more than \$2.3 billion per year in 2005 [18, 22]. More recent estimates would suggest \$3 billion in medical care per year in the United States with approximately 70% of these patients being admitted through an ED [7, 23].

Goals of Imaging

The goals of imaging are to diagnose bowel obstruction and to identify the level and cause of obstruction, as well as any associated complications such as ischemia or perforation. Imaging is an adjunct to clinical and laboratory assessment of the patient and assists the surgeon in the decision to treat the patient operatively or nonoperatively.

Methodology

A comprehensive Medline search (United States National Library of Medicine database) for original articles published between May 2005 and May 2015 using the Ovid and PubMed search engines was performed using a combination of the following key terms: (("diagnosis") AND "small bowel obstruction") AND (computed tomography OR magnetic resonance imaging OR ultrasound OR follow through) and (("diagnosis") AND "large bowel obstruction") AND (computed tomography OR magnetic resonance imaging OR ultrasound OR follow through).

The search was limited to English language articles and human studies. The abstracts were reviewed and selected based on well-designed methodology, clinical trials, outcomes and diagnostic accuracy. Additional relevant articles were selected from the references of reviewed articles and published guidelines.

To determine the most appropriate investigations in this population, graphs of conditional probability (GCTs) have been used to compare tests (see Take Home section). GCTs are generated from the sensitivity and specificity of a test and show posttest probabilities for both positive and negative test results over the full range of pretest probabilities [24].

Discussion of Issues

Small Bowel Obstruction

What Is the Imaging Modality of Choice to Rule Out Small Bowel Obstruction (SBO) in Adults Attending the Emergency Department?

Summary of Evidence MDCT is the most sensitive and specific modality for the diagnosis of SBO (strong evidence). With the advent of MDCT, multiplanar reformatting and thinner detectors and the speed and accessibility of CT, it is the gold standard for the imaging of patients with suspected complicated SBO.

Radiography is a cheap, widely available and fast investigation. If abdominal radiography is positive in the setting of a high pretest probability for SBO, it is a useful test. However, radiography is a weak test when it is negative in the setting of an intermediate or high pretest probability, as it cannot reliably exclude SBO, particularly when the bowel loops are fluid-filled.

Stable patients with suspected uncomplicated SBO may not need a CT to rule out SBO and may be spared the exposure to unnecessary radiation. Ultrasound, as an alternative imaging modality to radiography, is a useful adjunct for the initial work-up of patients with suspected SBO in the ED (strong evidence). When ED physicians are trained in ultrasound for SBO, it is an excellent test to rule out SBO.

MRI has high sensitivity and specificity for the diagnosis of SBO, but its restricted access, higher cost and longer scan times mean it is usually reserved for special cases, such as stable pregnant patients, or for the imaging of subacute or chronic obstruction, such as in Crohn's disease.

Supporting Evidence

Computed Tomography

Findings consistent with SBO on CT scan include continuous dilated loops of small bowel >2.5 cm proximal to collapsed loops of bowel and a decompressed colon [1]. MDCT is very useful for the diagnosis of SBO in the presence of either air- or fluid-filled dilated small bowel loops. It is a very sensitive modality for the identification of the transition zone between dilated and collapsed bowel loops. Failure of intraluminal contrast to pass beyond the transition zone signifies highgrade or complete obstruction [25].

Due to the significant advancement in CT technology over the past 20 years, many studies show tremendous variability in terms of the type of CT scanner used, the image slice thickness (ranging from 5.0 to 0.75 mm) and the use and

timing of both intravenous (IV) and oral contrasts [2]. The majority of systematic reviews on the diagnosis of SBO appear to have diluted the diagnostic performance of modern MDCT scanners by including such a mixture of historical and modern studies [2, 25, 26]. One such systematic review showed a positive likelihood ratio (+LR) of 3.6 (95% CI = 2.3-5.4) and a negative likelihood ratio (-LR) of 0.18 (95% CI = 0.09-0.35) for CT using 5–10 mm slices with sensitivities ranging from 63 to 100% and specificities ranging from 57 to 100% [2].

For the purposes of this discussion, the main focus is on studies assessing the diagnosis of SBO in the era of 64-slice MDCT with 0.75 to 5 mm image slice thickness, so as not to underestimate the diagnostic performance by dilution from now-obsolete technology. One level 3 (limited evidence) study showed a sensitivity of MDCT for the diagnosis of SBO of 96% (95% CI = 80–100%) with a specificity of 100% (95% CI = 69–100%) and +LR infinity and –LR of 0.04 (Fig. 22.1a) [27].

Two likely explanations for the superiority of MDCT for diagnosis are the ability to post process the images and make sagittal and coronal reformats and the use of thinner slices [8, 28]. The improved spatial resolution of these scanners and the ability to simultaneously review images in different planes have greatly improved the diagnostic performance.

Ultrasound

Several studies have shown that ultrasound is reliable for the diagnosis of SBO in the emergency department and has a higher sensitivity and specificity compared to radiographs [2]. A number of prospective studies have been carried out, some involving radiologists [29–33] and some involving emergency department physicians who have received training in bedside ultrasound [33, 34]. A systematic review showed summary results for formal radiologist-interpreted ultrasounds with a sensitivity of 90% (86–93, 95% CI), specificity of 96% (91–99, 95% CI), +LR of 14.1 (3.6–55.6, 95% CI) and –LR of 0.13 (0.08–0.2, 95% CI) (Fig. 22.1b) [2].

The emergency department physician studies showed a summary sensitivity of 97% (92–99, 95% CI), specificity of 90% (84–95, 95% CI), +LR of 9.5 (2.1–42.2, 95% CI) and –LR of 0.04 (0.01–0.13, 95% CI) (Fig. 22.1c) [2].

The real-time capability of graded compression ultrasound makes it a very fast investigation and avoids exposure to radiation. Once adequate training has been provided, it is easy to use. Point-of-care ultrasound is now widely used in the ED to assess for free fluid in abdominal trauma or in suspected ruptured abdominal aortic aneurysm, and expanding its use to include assessment for SBO could be easily achieved. It can be used to measure bowel diameter, assess for presence or absence of peristalsis and look for ascites.

Radiography

The low cost and ease of accessibility to radiography mean it is still very often the first-line imaging modality performed in the work-up of patients with small bowel obstruction. It remains the first step in several imaging algorithms [26]. In a large systematic review and meta-analysis of the imaging modalities associated with the diagnosis of SBO, radiography was determined to be the least useful modality for the diagnosis. Four similar studies extracted from the meta-analysis give a summary positive likelihood ratio (+LR) of 1.55 (95% confidence interval [CI] = 1.10-2.19) [2]. These four similar studies showed sensitivities ranging from 69 to 77% and specificities ranging from 57 to 67% [29, 34-36]. These results may be explained by the fact that fluidfilled SBO often leads to false-negative plain radiography. Therefore, radiography is a useful test when positive in the setting of a high pretest probability and when negative in the setting of a low pretest probability, but it is a poor test when negative if there is a high or intermediate pretest probability of SBO (Fig. 22.1d).

Magnetic Resonance Imaging

The diagnostic performance of MRI is very high. Half-fourier acquisition single-shot turbo spin-echo (HASTE) MRI has been shown to diagnose SBO



Fig. 22.1 (a) Multiple-detector computed tomography (MDCT) for the detection of small bowel obstruction. (b) Radiologist interpreted ultrasound for the detection of small bowel obstruction. (c) ED physician performed ultrasound for the detection of small bowel obstruction.

(d) Radiography (using upper limits of four studies summary sensitivity and specificity) for the detection of small bowel obstruction. (e) Magnetic resonance imaging (MRI) for the detection of small bowel obstruction



Fig. 22.1 (continued)

with a sensitivity of up to 95% and a specificity of up to 100% with a PPV of 100% and a NPV of 80% (Fig. 22.1e) [2, 25, 37]. For practical purposes, the use of MRI in the diagnosis of acute SBO is limited, as it is not always suitable for the emergency investigation of unstable patients due to the long scan times, lack of accessibility and lower availability, especially out of hours. As a result, it is usually reserved for special patient groups such as stable pregnant patients or for the investigation of patients with subacute or chronic obstruction, often in the setting of Crohn's disease. In stable pregnant patients, MRI is the modality of choice for the diagnosis of SBO as it avoids exposing the foetus to potentially harmful ionizing radiation. The evidence is quite limited in this area, but one level 4 study showed MRI to be superior to ultrasound for diagnosis in this patient group [38]. In unstable pregnant patients, CT is still recommended as the firstline modality. In these cases, the risk of radiation to the foetus is outweighed by the much greater risk of pregnancy loss due to an acute abdomen [39].



Fig. 22.2 MDCT for the detection of level of obstruction in small bowel obstruction

What Is the Imaging Modality of Choice for the Detection of the Level and Cause of SBO in Adults?

Summary of Evidence Once SBO has been diagnosed, the radiologist must then look for signs to determine the level and cause of the obstruction. The level of obstruction is most often at the transition zone between proximal dilated and distal collapsed bowel loops. It is also at this level that the signs of the cause of obstruction are apparent. If there is more than one transition zone, closed loop obstruction should be considered. If there is a single transition zone and a cause is not seen, it is likely to be secondary to adhesions, the most common cause of SBO in the Western world, which occurs in patients with a history of abdominal surgery or previous abdominal sepsis. If the obstruction is due to an internal hernia, abnormal orientation of the bowel is often seen. If the cause is volvulus, twisting of the mesentery is usually identified, the so-called swirl sign. Inguinal and femoral hernias are usually fairly obvious. The small bowel faeces sign refers to solid feculent material within the lumen of the small bowel and is seen in more chronic or subacute obstruction, such as proximal to a stricture in Crohn's disease or in distal intestinal obstruction syndrome (DIOS) secondary to cystic fibrosis. This sign can also be seen in the absence of dilated bowel

loops, and then it only signifies slow transit or bacterial overgrowth. Therefore, the small bowel faeces sign is only reliable in the setting of bowel dilatation [40]. As all of these signs are best seen on CT, it comes as no surprise that MDCT is the modality of choice for the detection of the level and cause of obstruction (strong evidence) [25].

Supporting Evidence

Computed Tomography

MDCT with its high spatial resolution and multiplanar reformatting has led to improved diagnostic performance for the diagnosis of bowel obstruction. The improved technology has also led to improved diagnosis of the level and cause of SBO. One level 2 prospective study of all patients who were admitted with SBO and went to surgery looked at the correlation between transition zones on MDCT and at surgery and found that 64-slice MDCT had a 93% sensitivity (95% CI 0.86–1.0), 67% specificity (95% CI 0.13–1.0), 98% positive predictive value and 33% negative predictive value with a prevalence of 95%. The +LR was 2.79, and the –LR was 0.107 (Fig. 22.2) (moderate evidence) [8].

Historical studies involving helical CT (now out-of-date technology) have shown it to be accurate at determining the cause of obstruction in 80–91% of patients [25, 29, 36, 41]. While there are limited studies of the more modern MDCT scanners in the diagnosis of the cause of SBO, it is well established that the true diagnostic performance of MDCT is far superior to its helical ancestor.

Magnetic Resonance Imaging

With the advent of faster MRI sequences which are less susceptible to artefact due to peristalsis, half-fourier acquisition single-shot turbo spinecho (HASTE) MRI has been shown to be effective at determining the level and cause of SBO [25, 37]. In one prospective study of 44 patients presenting with clinical symptoms of SBO comparing HASTE sequence MRI to helical CT from the late 1990s, HASTE MRI was found to be more accurate at determining the transition zone than helical CT. This was felt to be due to the multiplanar capability of MRI, which was not available for CT at that time [37]. Obviously, the technology used in this study is now very much out of date, but there is a paucity of data available using newer technologies.

MRI may not be widely available at all centres, especially outside of normal working hours. The longer scan time may not be appropriate for very ill patients. It is not clear if MRI is as reliable as MDCT at identifying the cause of obstruction, due to limited evidence in this area.

What Is the Best Imaging Modality to Predict If the Patient Should Undergo Nonoperative or Operative Management?

Summary of Evidence Patients with SBO who require operative intervention may be divided into different subgroups:

- 1. SBO secondary to adhesions, which is slow to resolve or fails nonoperative management
- 2. SBO complicated by ischemia (see section "What Is the Imaging Modality of Choice to Assess for Associated Bowel Ischemia or Strangulation?") or at high risk of ischemia, which should proceed directly to surgical management, e.g. incarcerated hernia and closed loop obstruction

The first group are generally clinically stable patients with SBO secondary to adhesions that do not have a history of surgery within the previous 6 weeks, have no signs of strangulation or peritonitis and have no evidence of carcinomatosis or irreducible hernia. This uncomplicated adhesive SBO group is initially treated with nasogastric tube aspiration and intravenous fluid replacement. In this group, water-soluble contrast followthrough has been shown to be an excellent test which is both diagnostic (predicting which patients will resolve nonoperatively and which will require surgery) and potentially therapeutic (as the water-soluble contrast medium can act to improve small bowel motility and help relieve the obstruction).

Supporting Evidence

Water-Soluble Contrast Follow-Through

There is level 1 (strong) evidence to support the use of water-soluble contrast follow-through for the prediction of success of nonoperative management in adhesive uncomplicated SBO. Abbas et al. performed a systematic review of primary evidence and included patients who had undergone abdominal surgery more than 6 weeks before admission and who were admitted to the hospital with abdominal pain, vomiting and abdominal distension with dilated small bowel loops and air-fluid levels on abdominal radiography, without signs of large bowel obstruction. The exclusion criteria were similar for all studies included in the systematic review. The exclusion criteria included patients who had surgery within 6 weeks before the episode of SBO, patients with signs of strangulation or peritonitis, patients with carcinomatosis or irreducible hernia and patients who showed signs of resolution of obstruction at the time of admission [42]. This good-quality systematic review showed a summary sensitivity of 97% and specificity of 96% for the appearance of water-soluble contrast agent in the colon on an abdominal radiograph within 24 h of its administration to predict resolution of adhesive SBO (Fig. 22.3) [42]. Patients who did not have watersoluble contrast in the colon after 24 h had complete obstruction and were much more likely to



Fig.22.3 Water-soluble contrast follow-through for predicting management in small bowel obstruction

require surgical intervention [43]. Several other studies have looked at water-soluble contrast follow-through using different time limits from 4 to 24 h [42–45]. Abbas et al. in their systematic review showed similar positive and negative likelihood ratios in the studies using 4–8 h compared with studies using 24 h. All studies had the same exclusion criteria and the same prevalence. The negative predictive value was higher using 24 h instead of the shorter intervals [42].

The most commonly used water-soluble contrast medium in these studies is Gastrografin (Schering, Berlin, Germany), a mixture of sodium diatrizoate and meglumine diatrizoate with an osmolality of 1900 mosm/l. It may also play a therapeutic role and aid in the resolution of obstruction as it activates movement of water into the small bowel lumen, decreases oedema in the wall and increases smooth muscle contractility [25, 42].

Computed Tomography

MDCT is also useful for determining if nonoperative management of SBO is more likely to fail. One prospective level 2 study of patients with SBO assessing the ability of MDCT to predict the need for surgery showed a sensitivity of 100%, specificity of 46%, positive predictive value of 43% and negative predictive value of 100% in the setting of high-grade or complete bowel obstruction (Fig. 22.4a). In the presence of a transition zone, it showed a sensitivity of 100%, specificity of 23%, PPV of 35% and NPV of 100% (Fig. 22.4b) [47]. Excluding patients with signs of ischemia, swirl sign or volvulus, MDCT was predictive of the need for surgery in the presence of an abnormal course of the mesenteric vessels where they converged together at the transition zone, with a sensitivity of 70%, specificity of 90%, PPV of 74% and NPV of 88% (Fig. 22.4c) [47]. High-grade or complete bowel obstruction is a greater predictor of need for surgery than low-grade or partial obstruction on CT [48].

What Is the Imaging Modality of Choice to Assess for Associated Bowel Ischemia or Strangulation?

Summary of Evidence This second group of patients requiring surgery for SBO are generally quite unwell and require urgent investigation and treatment to avoid significant morbidity and mortality secondary to bowel ischemia. Although ischemia only complicates approximately 10% of patients with SBO, it is the most feared complication [4]. Bowel obstructions associated with small bowel ischemia have a reported mortality



Fig. 22.4 (a) MDCT with complete SBO for predicting management in small bowel obstruction. (b) MDCT with transition zone for predicting management in small bowel

obstruction. (c) MDCT with abnormal course of mesenteric vessels for predicting management in small bowel obstruction (Data from [46])

rate of 2–19% [49]. This high mortality rate is mainly attributed to a delay in establishing the diagnosis of ischemia. It is important to accurately identify these patients so that they are not mistakenly prescribed a course of nonoperative treatment. In patients with clinical symptoms and signs of ischemia such as peritonitis, leucocytosis, tachycardia and metabolic acidosis, urgent surgical exploration is recommended (strong evidence) [25].

The most common cause of ischemia related to SBO is closed loop obstruction, and surgery should be considered when these cases are identified, even in the absence of signs of ischemia on CT. Similarly, internal hernias also carry a high rate of associated ischemia, and prompt surgery is required to prevent significant associated morbidity [3, 10]. The aetiology of ischemia in this setting is due to venous compromise and infarction secondary to twisting of the mesentery, exacerbated by bowel dilatation and further reduced perfusion [50].

The mainstay for imaging of ischemia is MDCT, preferentially with intravenous contrast material enhancement and without oral contrast to allow adequate assessment of bowel wall thickening and bowel wall enhancement (strong evidence).

Supporting Evidence

Computed Tomography

Findings suggestive of ischemia on CT include reduced bowel wall enhancement, bowel wall thickening, mesenteric venous congestion, ascites, localized pneumatosis, high attenuation of the bowel wall on unenhanced images and unusual course of the mesenteric vasculature, e.g. swirl sign [25, 51–53]. These findings should prompt urgent surgical exploration (level 2, moderate evidence) [25].

In a systematic review of the diagnostic performance of CT in the setting of ischemia complicating SBO, Mallo et al. included only studies with primary data collection on patients who presented with clinical signs and symptoms of SBO and subsequently underwent CT scanning. They found that the aggregated performance characteristics for CT in the diagnosis of ischemia in SBO were a PPV of 79% (range, 69–100%), NPV of 93% (range, 33–100%), sensitivity of 83% (range, 63–100%) and specificity of 92% (range, 61–100%) (Fig. 22.5a) [46]. This study was performed before the widespread availability of MDCT and refers to now-obsolete technology, single-detector CT.

A more recent level 3 study from Kato et al. showed that MDCT had a sensitivity of 85%, specificity of 96%–97%, PPV of 73%–79% and NPV of 97%–98% for the diagnosis of ischemia in SBO by consultant radiologists (Fig. 22.5b) (limited evidence) [54].

As with ischemic bowel in general, it is important to remember that early ischemia may be occult on MDCT. If there is clinical concern regarding ischemia or if internal hernia or closed loop obstruction is present, there should be a low threshold for proceeding to surgery.

Magnetic Resonance Imaging

Feasibility studies have been performed to assess the utility of MRI for the diagnosis of ischemia in SBO, but this remains largely experimental. One study showed the feasibility of using low b-value diffusion-weighted imaging [55]. Another study showed excellent results for the use of cine-loop MRI to assess for strangulated bowel in SBO. The sensitivity, specificity, PPV and NPV of cine MRI were 100%, 93%, 83% and 100%, respectively, according to this single study (Fig. 22.6) [56]. As discussed above, the longer scanning times and limited access to MRI, especially out of hours, limit its use in the assessment of these emergent patients.

Large Bowel Obstruction

What Is the Imaging Modality of Choice for the Detection of Large Bowel Obstruction (LBO) and the Diagnosis of the Level and Cause of LBO in Adults?

Summary of Evidence MDCT is the imaging modality of choice in the setting of acute large bowel obstruction (moderate evidence). It is



Fig. 22.5 (a) MDCT for assessing ischemia or strangulation in small bowel obstruction (Data from [46]). (b) MDCT for assessing ischemia or strangulation in small bowel obstruction

effective at diagnosing the presence of obstruction, as well as the level and cause of obstruction. It is the most reliable modality to assess for signs of ischemia as a complication of obstruction. In the setting of malignancy, MDCT can stage the disease, as well as localize the obstructing tumour.

There is a paucity of data available for the imaging of LBO in recent years, and much of the data relates to now-obsolete technology.

Water-soluble contrast enema and radiography also have important roles in the work-up of patients with suspected LBO, but neither is as reliable as MDCT.

Supporting Evidence Computed Tomography

In the diagnosis of large bowel obstruction secondary to malignancy, CT has been shown to have a sensitivity of 96% and a specificity of



Fig. 22.6 MRI for assessing ischemia or strangulation in small bowel obstruction



Fig. 22.7 MDCT for the detection of large bowel obstruction secondary to malignancy

93% in a large systematic review (Fig. 22.7) [13]. As in the case of SBO, several systematic reviews include studies on now-obsolete technology, which may underestimate the true sensitivity and specificity of modern MDCT scanners [13, 57]. MDCT with triplanar reformatting, higher spatial resolution and thinner collimation has greatly improved the diagnostic capabilities. In the diagnosis of sigmoid volvulus, CT has been shown to have a sensitivity of 100% and a specificity of 100% in a retrospective review of 50 patients (Fig. 22.8b). The signs of sigmoid volvulus on CT include dilated sigmoid colon, air and fluid levels within proximal bowel loops and a whirl sign in the mesentery.

CT is useful in differentiating mechanical LBO from acute pseudo-obstruction and is supe-



Fig. 22.8 (a) MDCT for the diagnosis of large bowel obstruction secondary to sigmoid volvulus. (b) MRI for the diagnosis of large bowel obstruction secondary to sigmoid volvulus

rior to water-soluble contrast enema in the detection of ischemia as a complication [15].

CT has the added advantage of locating the level and the cause of obstruction in the majority of patients and is accurate in staging the local and distant disease in the setting of malignancy. As such, when CT is available, it is recommended as the imaging modality of choice for the investigation of LBO [57].

Water-Soluble Contrast Enema

Water-soluble contrast enema is a useful tool in LBO and has been shown to have a sensitivity of 96% and a specificity of 98% and to be superior to radiographs in the diagnosis of LBO (Fig. 22.9) [58]. It is useful in making the diagnosis of LBO and determining the level of obstruction. It also determines if the obstruction is complete or partial.



Fig. 22.9 Water-soluble contrast enema for diagnosing large bowel obstruction



Fig. 22.10 Radiography for diagnosing large bowel obstruction

Water-soluble contrast enema can miss obstructing lesions if the obstruction is incomplete, leading to a misdiagnosis of pseudo-obstruction instead of malignancy. It does not provide information on the viability of the proximal obstructed bowel and therefore may miss associated ischemia [57]. Therefore, water-soluble contrast enema is better suited to use in large bowel volvulus and should not replace CT in the work-up of LBO secondary to malignancy or if ischemia is suspected.

Radiography

While the low cost and ease of accessibility to radiography mean that it remains very often the first-line investigation for LBO, it is the least sensitive and specific of the modalities described for the diagnosis. Chapman et al. showed plain radiograph to have a sensitivity of 84% and specificity of 72% for the diagnosis of LBO when provided with the patient history (Fig. 22.10) [58].

Magnetic Resonance Imaging

In a retrospective review of 34 patients with sigmoid volvulus, MRI has been shown to have 100% sensitivity and 100% specificity and, like CT, can demonstrate dilatation of the sigmoid colon, air and fluid levels in bowel loops and a whirl sign in the mesentery (Fig. 22.8b) [14]. MRI is rarely chosen over CT in the work-up of LBO due to its lack of availability, higher cost and longer scan times. It is reserved for cases where CT is less desirable, such as in haemodynamically stable pregnant patients.

Take-Home Tables and Figures

Tables

Tables 22.1 and 22.2 highlight and summarize the specificity and sensitivity of various imaging modalities for the detection and management of LBO and SBO.

Table 22.1 Imaging modalities to rule out SBO, for the detection of the level and cause, to predict if the patient should undergo nonoperative or operative management and to assess for associated bowel ischemia or strangulation in adults attending the emergency department

Imaging modalities to rule out SBO in adults attending the emergency department									
	Sensitivity	Specificity	PPV	NPV	Accuracy	+LR	-LR		
MDCT	0.96 (0.80-1.00)	1.00 (0.69–1.00)			1.0	Infinity	0.04		
US (radiologist's interpretation)	0.90 (0.86–0.93)	0.96 (0.91–0.99)			0.87	14.1 (3.6–55.6)	0.13 (0.08–0.2)		
US (ED physician interpretation)	0.97 (0.92–0.99)	0.90 (0.84–0.95)			0.81	9.5 (2.1–42.2)	0.04 (0.01–0.13)		
Radiography	0.69–0.77	0.57–0.67			0.63	1.55 (1.10–2.19)			
MRI	Up to 0.95	Up to 1.00	1.00	0.80	1.00				

Imaging modality for the detection of the level and cause of SBO in adults

	Sensitivity	Specificity	PPV	NPV	Accuracy	+LR	-LR
СТ	0.93 (0.86–1.0)	0.67	0.98	0.33	0.65	2.79	0.11

Imaging modality to predict if the patient should undergo nonoperative or operative management

	Sensitivity	Specificity	PPV	NPV	Accuracy	+LR	-LR
WSCFT	0.97	0.96			0.87		
СТ	1.00	0.46	0.43	1.00	0.59		
CT—with transition zone	1.00	0.23	0.35	1.00	0.53		
CT—with abnormal course of the mesenteric	0.70	0.90	0.74	0.88	0.77		
vessels at the transition zone							

Imaging modalities to assess for associated bowel ischemia or strangulation

	Sensitivity	Specificity	PPV	NPV	Accuracy	+LR	-LR
СТ	0.83 (0.63–1.00)	0.92 (0.61–1.00)	0.79 (0.69–1.00)	0.93 (0.33-1.00)	0.81		
MDCT	0.85	0.96-0.97	0.73-0.79	0.97-0.98	0.88		
MRI	1.00	0.93	0.83	1.00	0.84		

Numbers in parenthesis are 95% confidence intervals

CT computed tomography, +LR positive likelihood ratio, -LR negative likelihood ratio, MDCT multiple-detector computed tomography, MRI magnetic resonance imaging, NPV negative predictive value, PPV positive predictive value, SBO small bowel obstruction, US ultrasound, WSCFT water-soluble contrast follow-through

	Sensitivity	Specificity	PPV	NPV	Accuracy	+LR	-LR
СТ	0.96	0.93			0.84		
CT-with sigmoid volvulus	1.00	1.00			1.00		
WSCE	0.96	0.98			0.90		
Radiography	0.84	0.72			0.66		
MRI with sigmoid volvulus	1.00	1.00			1.00		

Table 22.2 Imaging modalities for the detection of LBO and the diagnosis of the level and cause of LBO in adults

Numbers in parenthesis are 95% confidence intervals

CT computed tomography, +LR positive likelihood ratio, -LR negative likelihood ratio, LBO large bowel obstruction, MDCT multiple-detector computed tomography, MRI magnetic resonance imaging, NPV negative predictive value, PPV positive predictive value, WSCE water-soluble contrast enema

Graph of Conditional Probability and Area Under the Curve

Figures 22.1–22.10 show graphs of conditional probability for the different imaging modalities in the different clinical scenarios. For assistance in interpreting these graphs, the x-axis represents the pre-test probability of the disease in question, and the y-axis represents the posttest probability. The pretest probability is chosen, and a vertical line is drawn from the corresponding point on the x-axis to the "test negative" or "test positive" curve. From this point of intersection, a horizon-tal line is drawn to the y-axis. The posttest probability is the value at the point where the horizontal line intersects the y-axis.

Figure 22.1a demonstrates that MDCT is a strong test for the diagnosis of SBO; most pretest probabilities probabilities result in a clinically useful (low or high) posttest probability whether the test is negative or positive. Figures 22.1b and 22.1c demonstrate that Ultrasound is a strong test for the diagnosis of SBO when carried out by a radiologist or a trained ED physician; most pretest probabilities result in a clinically useful (low or high) posttest probability whether the test is negative or positive. See Fig. 22.1b and Fig. 22.1c. Figure 22.1d demonstrates that a negative radiograph is a weak test for the diagnosis of SBO, as most pretest probabilities result in a high posttest probability of SBO. See Fig. 22.1d. Figure 22.1e demonstrates that MRI is a strong test for the diagnosis of SBO; most pretest probabilities result in a clinically useful (low or high) posttest probability whether the test is negative or positive. See Fig. 22.1e.

MDCT for detecting the level of obstruction in SBO is more reliable when negative than when positive. With a pretest probability of 0.50, a positive test is only correct 75% of the time, whereas a negative test is correct 90% of the time. See Fig. 22.2.

Figure 22.3 demonstrates that Water soluble contrast follow-through is a strong test for predicting the need for operative versus conservative management of SBO; most pretest probabilities result in a clinically useful (low or high) posttest probability whether the test is negative or positive. See Fig. 22.3.

MDCT is a poor test when positive but a good test when negative to predict management in the setting of complete SBO. See Fig. 22.4a. MDCT is a poor test when positive but a good test when negative to predict management in the setting of a transition zone. See Fig. 22.4b. MDCT is a moderate test in the setting of abnormal course of the mesenteric vessels for predicting management in SBO. See Fig. 22.4c.

MDCT is a strong test when positive in the setting of SBO with ischemia but less reliable when negative. See Fig. 22.5a. MDCT is a strong test when positive in the setting of SBO with ischemia but less reliable when negative. See Fig. 22.5b.

MRI is a strong test when positive and when negative for the diagnosis of ischemia or strangulation in SBO. See Fig. 22.6.

MDCT is a good test when positive and when negative in the setting of LBO secondary to malignancy. See Fig. 22.7.

Figure 22.8a demonstrates that MDCT is a strong test for the diagnosis of LBO secondary
to sigmoid volvulus; most pretest probabilities result in a clinically useful (low or high) posttest probability whether the test is negative or positive. See Fig. 22.8a. Figure 22.8b demonstrates that MRI is a strong test for the diagnosis of LBO secondary to sigmoid volvulus; most pretest probabilities result in a clinically useful (low or high) posttest probability whether the test is negative or positive. See Fig. 22.8b.

Water-soluble contrast enema is a good test when positive and when negative for the diagnosis of LBO. See Fig. 22.9.

Radiography is a weak test when positive and when negative for the diagnosis of LBO. See Fig. 22.10.

Algorithms

Figures 22.11, 22.12 and 22.13 highlight suggested clinical pathways for suspected small bowel obstruction in the Emergency Department (ED), conservative vs operative management of small bowel obstruction and suspected large bowel obstruction in the ED, respectively.

Take-Home Points

Fig. 22.11 Suspected

department

small bowel obstruction in the emergency

 Radiography is an easily accessible, low-cost and low-radiation investigation to "rule in" SBO in the ED. However, the limitations of its use should be recognized by ordering physicians.

- Ultrasound is a better test to "rule out" SBO in the ED, especially if the radiographs are considered negative.
- Multidetector computed tomography (MDCT) is the gold standard investigation to diagnose SBO, determine the level and cause of SBO and to diagnose ischemia as a complication of SBO.
- 4. MRI has excellent diagnostic performance for the diagnosis of SBO, but due to its restricted availability and longer scanning times, it is usually reserved for use in stable pregnant patients and those with Crohn's disease.
- 5. Water-soluble contrast follow-through is an excellent test to predict if adhesion-related SBO will resolve spontaneously or will require surgery, in suitable patients with no evidence of ischemia, hernia or carcinoma and who are more than 6 weeks post-surgery.
- 6. Patients with a suspected high-grade obstruction do not require oral contrast medium.
- In LBO, MDCT is the investigation of choice to identify the level and cause of LBO.
- 8. In LBO, water-soluble contrast enema is the investigation of choice to determine if the obstruction is partial or complete.

Imaging Case Studies

Case 1

Figure 22.14a–d focuses on a 37-year-old female, who presented acutely to the ED 5 days post shoulder surgery, with no bowel motions since

Suspected SBO in the ED



CT = Computed Tomography PFA = Abdominal Radiograph US = Ultrasound







Fig. 22.13 Suspected large bowel obstruction in the emergency department



Fig. 22.14 A 37-year-old female, who presented acutely to the ED 5 days post shoulder surgery. No bowel motions since the surgery. Now vomiting with significant abdominal distension and diffuse severe abdominal tenderness. White cell count = 20.5, neutrophils = 16.9 and CRP = 359. (a) Axial MDCT image with intravenous contrast material enhancement showing dilated small bowel loops in the right flank and a transition zone (see *arrow*) to collapsed small bowel loops in the central abdomen. (b) Coronal MDCT image with intravenous contrast material enhancement only demonstrating acute SBO with poorly

enhancing bowel loops in the pelvis consistent with a closed loop obstruction, complicated by ischemia. (c) Axial MDCT with intravenous contrast material enhancement only in the same patient demonstrating acute SBO with abnormally twisted poorly enhancing small bowel loops in the pelvis consistent with an ischemic closed loop obstruction. (d) Ischemic closed loop obstruction at laparotomy in the same patient (With thanks to Ms. Ruth Pritchard and Ms. Niamh O'Farrell for this intraoperative photograph)

the surgery and with new vomiting, significant abdominal distension and diffuse severe abdominal tenderness.

White cell count = 20.5, neutrophils = 16.9 and CRP = 359.

Case 2

Figure 22.15a, b illustrates a 69-year-old female who presented to the ED with acute abdominal pain, distension and vomiting and had no previous abdominal surgery.

White cell count was 7.6 and CRP 2.4.

Case 3

Figure 22.16a, b focuses on a 61-year-old female with history of liver transplant who is presenting with acute onset abdominal pain associated with nausea and vomiting. She was observed on the floor for 3 days with persistent high output from NG tube and failure to pass flatus suggesting failure of conservative management.

Case 4

Figure 22.17a, b focuses on a 73-year-old male with history of radical cystoprostatectomy who presented to the ED with abdominal pain for 1 day. Patient had bowel motion in the morning before going to work. Patient had worsening pain and nausea and started with frequent emesis at work that day. CT scan of the abdomen/pelvis showed SBO with transition point at the ileal anastomosis. Patient was managed conservatively and was discharged home a couple of days later after he had a bowel movement.



Fig. 22.15 A 69-year-old female who presented to the ED with acute abdominal pain, distension and vomiting. No previous abdominal surgery. White cell count 7.6 and CRP 2.4. (a) Axial MDCT with oral and intravenous contrast material enhancement showing dilated large bowel loops with air-fluid levels, consistent with acute LBO secondary to an obstructing tumour in the descending colon (see *arrow*). (b) Sagittal MDCT with oral and intravenous contrast material enhancement in the same patient showing acute LBO secondary to an obstructing apple core lesion in the descending colon (see *arrow*), which was confirmed to be a primary colonic tumour at laparotomy



Fig. 22.16 A 61-year-old female with history of liver transplant presenting with acute onset abdominal pain associated with nausea and vomiting. She was observed on the floor for 3 days with persistent high output from NG tube and failure to pass flatus suggesting failure of conservative management. CT scan of the abdomen/pelvis without intravenous contrast material enhancement shows SBO with transition zone at the incisional hernia.

(a) Axial image show dilated loops of small bowel with associated mesenteric oedema (*blue arrow*). A beak sign (*red arrow*) can also be seen at the site of incisional hernia indicating location of transition zone. (b) Axial image shows thickening and hyperdense appearance of the bowel wall (*red arrow*) on the non-intravenous contrastenhanced CT

Case 5

Figure 22.18a–c illustrates a 77-year-old male with history of prior laparotomy who presented with acute onset nausea, vomiting and abdominal pain. Patient was taken to the OR after the CT findings for an exploratory laparotomy. Intraoperative findings included small bowel obstruction secondary to an adhesive band which had caused small bowel volvulus.

Suggested Imaging Protocols

MDCT Technique

Optimal CT evaluation of patients with suspected or known SBO should ensure complete coverage of the gastrointestinal tract, starting above the diaphragm and extending to the bottom of the pelvis (to include both the inguinal and femoral regions) in the supine position during a single breath-hold. A collimation of 0.6 mm is used.

Administration of intravenous contrast material is essential to assess the patency of the mesenteric vessels and to evaluate the bowel wall enhancement pattern (to identify potentially ischemic or necrotic bowel). Defining the mesenteric branches on a contrast-enhanced examination is also helpful to detect the presence of vascular engorgement or swirling that can be present in certain types of obstructions (e.g. volvulus) [3]. In patients presenting with acute symptoms, CT is most commonly performed as a single acquisition in the portal venous phase at 65–70 s after the start of an IV contrast injection (100–150 ml/s of 300–370 mg iodine/ml concentration) delivered at the rate of 2–4 ml/s [3].

The use of oral contrast is dependent on the individual patient. Generally in bowel obstruc-

Fig. 22.17 A 73-year-old male with history of radical cystoprostatectomy presented to ED with abdominal pain for 1 day. Patient had bowel motion in the morning before going to work. Patient had worsening pain and nausea and started with frequent emesis at work that day. CT scan of the abdomen/ pelvis showed SBO with transition point at the ileal anastomosis. Patient was managed conservatively and was discharged home a couple of days later after he had a bowel movement. CT abdomen/pelvis with intravenous and oral contrast material enhancement shows a low-grade obstruction. Axial (a) and coronal (b) images show mildly dilated loops of bowel with segments containing faecalized stool (red arrow). Bowel wall enhancement (blue arrow) and lack of mesenteric oedema suggest adequate bowel perfusion

а b

tion, the intraluminal fluid acts as its own contrast material, obviating the need for oral contrast. Positive oral contrast can be a disadvantage if it makes the patient vomit excessively with a risk of aspiration or if it obscures underlying bowel ischemia. However, in subacute bowel obstruction, water-soluble oral contrast medium can be useful to assess for complete or partial bowel obstruction by determining if the contrast passes beyond the transition zone or not. The radiograph can be assessed along with the clinical information to decide if oral contrast medium should be used for an individual patient. Data reconstruction is performed using a smooth body kernel and 1 mm slice thickness. Multiplanar reformats are useful to improve diagnostic performance [8, 28].

Future Research

More research is needed into the role of ultrasound as an adjunct to radiography in the ED and as an alternative to MDCT for the investigation of suspected uncomplicated SBO. If proven to be a safe alternative, the use of ultrasound in appropriate patients may reduce unnecessary radiation exposure.





Fig. 22.18 CT scan of the abdomen/pelvis with oral contrast material enhancement. (a) Axial—dilated segment of proximal small bowel and classic swirl sign (*red arrow*).

(**b**) Axial—shows a beak sign at the transition zone (*red arrow*). (**c**) Coronal—shows dilated loops of small bowel confined to the right abdomen (*red arrows*)

References

- 1. Maglinte DD, et al. Radiology. 1993;188(1):61-4.
- 2. Taylor MR, Lalani N. Acad Emerg Med. 2013;20(6):528–44.
- 3. O'Malley RG, et al. Abdom Imaging. 2015;40(7):2248–62.
- 4. Desser TS, Gross M. Semin Ultrasound CT MR. 2008;29(5):308–21.
- Silva AC, Pimenta N, Guimaraes LS. Radiographics. 2009;29(2):423–39.
- 6. Furukawa A, et al. Radiographics. 2001;21(2): 341–55.
- 7. Santillan CS. Radiol Clin N Am. 2013;51(1):17-27.
- 8. Idris M, et al. Jpn J Radiol. 2012;30(3):235-41.
- 9. Jancelewicz T, et al. J Gastrointest Surg. 2009;13(1):93–9.
- Martin LC, Merkle EM, Thompson WM. AJR Am J Roentgenol. 2006;186(3):703–17.

- 11. Nandipati KC, et al. J Gastrointest Surg. 2012;16(4):675–81.
- 12. Zielinski MD, Bannon MP. Adv Surg. 2011;45:1-29.
- 13. Frago R, et al. Am J Surg. 2014;207(1):127-38.
- 14. Atamanalp SS. Tech Coloproctol. 2013;17(4):419-24.
- 15. De Giorgio R, Knowles CH. Br J Surg. 2009;96(3):229–39.
- 16. Ogilvie H. Br Med J. 1948;2(4579):671-3.
- 17. Scott FI, et al. Am J Surg. 2012;204(3):315-20.
- 18. Ray NF, et al. J Am Coll Surg. 1998;186(1):1–9.
- 19. Millet I, et al. Radiology. 2014;273(2):425–32.
- 20. Miller G, et al. Am J Surg. 2000;180(1):33-6.
- 21. Taourel P, et al. Abdom Imaging. 2003;28(2): 267–75.
- 22. Sikirica V, et al. BMC Surg. 2011;11:13.
- 23. Foster NM, et al. J Am Coll Surg. 2006;203(2):170-6.
- 24. Maceneaney PM, Malone DE. Clin Radiol. 2000;55(3):227–35.
- Maung AA, et al. J Trauma Acute Care Surg. 2012;73(5 Suppl 4):S362–9.

- 26. Di Saverio S, et al. World J Emerg Surg. 2013;8(1):42.
- Pongpornsup S, Tarachat K, Srisajjakul S. J Med Assoc Thail. 2009;92(12):1651–61.
- 28. Aufort S, et al. Eur Radiol. 2005;15(11):2323-9.
- 29. Suri S, et al. Acta Radiol. 1999;40(4):422-8.
- Ogata M, Mateer JR, Condon RE. Ann Surg. 1996;223(3):237–41.
- 31. Schmutz GR, et al. Eur Radiol. 1997;7(7):1054-8.
- Musoke F, Kawooya MG, Kiguli-Malwadde E. East Afr Med J. 2003;80(10):540–5.
- 33. Unluer EE, et al. Eur J Emerg Med. 2010;17(5):260–4.
- 34. Jang TB, Schindler D, Kaji AH. Emerg Med J. 2011;28(8):676–8.
- 35. Maglinte DD, et al. AJR Am J Roentgenol. 1996;167(6):1451–5.
- 36. Daneshmand S, Hedley CG, Stain SC. Am Surg. 1999;65(10):922–6.
- 37. Beall DP, et al. Clin Radiol. 2002;57(8):719-24.
- Unal A, et al. Eur J Obstet Gynecol Reprod Biol. 2011;159(1):87–90.
- Khandelwal A, Fasih N, Kielar A. Radiol Clin N Am. 2013;51(6):1005–22.
- 40. Jacobs SL, et al. Clin Radiol. 2007;62(4):353-7.
- 41. Obuz F, et al. Eur J Radiol. 2003;48(3):299-304.

- 42. Abbas SM, Bissett IP, Parry BR. Br J Surg. 2007;94(4):404–11.
- 43. Farid M, et al. J Surg Res. 2010;162(2):170-6.
- 44. Goussous N, et al. J Gastrointest Surg. 2013;17(1): 110–6. discussion pp 116–7
- 45. Choi HK, Chu KW, Law WL. Ann Surg. 2002;236(1):1–6.
- 46. Mallo RD, et al. J Gastrointest Surg. 2005;9(5): 690-4.
- 47. Hwang JY, et al. Eur Radiol. 2009;19(10):2425–31.
- 48. O'Leary EA, et al. Am Surg. 2014;80(6):572–9.
- Markogiannakis H, et al. World J Gastroenterol. 2007;13(3):432–7.
- 50. Wiesner W, et al. Radiology. 2003;226(3):635-50.
- 51. Geffroy Y, et al. Radiology. 2014;270(1):159-67.
- 52. Hayakawa K, et al. Emerg Radiol. 2013;20(1):3-9.
- 53. Schwenter F, et al. Br J Surg. 2010;97(7):1119-25.
- 54. Kato K, et al. Jpn J Radiol. 2010;28(10):727-32.
- 55. Takahara T, et al. J Magn Reson Imaging. 2011;34(5):1117–24.
- 56. Takahara T, et al. Jpn J Radiol. 2011;29(1):11-8.
- 57. Finan PJ, et al. Color Dis. 2007;9(Suppl 4):1–17.
- Chapman AH, McNamara M, Porter G. Clin Radiol. 1992;46(4):273–8.



23

Acute Gastrointestinal Bleeding in Adults and Children: Evidence-Based Emergency Imaging

Rory L. O'Donohoe, Anne G. Carroll, Rory P. Kennelly, Dermot E. Malone, Ronan Ryan, and Michael Cline

Key Points

Computed tomography (CT) angiography has high diagnostic performance in the setting of acute lower gastrointestinal (GI) hemorrhage (strong evidence). CT angiography should be performed prior to catheter angiography where possible as it increases the likelihood of successful angiographic localization of bleeding (moderate evidence). CT angiography may be superior to colonoscopy as the initial investigation/evaluation in acute lower GI bleeding, but further studies are required to support this (limited evidence).

- Superselective microcoil embolization is a safe and effective treatment for acute lower GI bleeding (moderate evidence). CT angiography should be performed prior to embolization where possible (moderate evidence). A randomized study comparing colonoscopy with CT angiography and embolization has not been performed.
- Endoscopy is currently accepted as the first-line investigation in upper GI bleeding. CT angiography is the imaging modality of choice in cases where endoscopy has failed to localize or control the bleeding (strong evidence). It has been proposed that CT angiography may be useful as a first-line investigation prior to endoscopy, but more research is required to support this claim (limited evidence).
- Superselective microcoil embolization is the initial treatment of choice in acute non-variceal upper GI bleeding refractory to endoscopic management and has been shown to have a lower 30-day mortality rate when compared with surgery (moderate evidence). In acute variceal upper GI bleeding, emergent transjugular intrahepatic portosystemic shunt (TIPSS) formation may control hemorrhage in cases refractory to endoscopic management (moderate evidence).

R.L. O'Donohoe, MB, BCh, BAO, MRCPI, FFRRCSI (⊠) · A.G. Carroll, MB, BCh, BAO, LRCPI, FFRRCSI · R.P. Kennelly, MCL, FRCSI D.E. Malone, MD, FRCPI, FFRRCSI FRCR, FRCPC R. Ryan, MB, BCh, BAO, FFR, RSCI Department of Radiology, St. Vincent's University Hospital, Dublin, Ireland e-mail: roryodonohoe@gmail.com; annegcarroll@gmail.com; rorykennelly@rcsi.ie; dean@radiology.ie; Ronan.ryan@st-vincents.ie

M. Cline, MD

Department of Radiology, Interventional Radiology Resident, Michigan Medicine, Ann Arbor, MI, USA e-mail: micline@med.umich.edu

[©] Springer International Publishing AG, part of Springer Nature 2018 A. Kelly et al. (eds.), *Evidence-Based Emergency Imaging*, Evidence-Based Imaging, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-67066-9_23

Definitions and Pathophysiology

This chapter focuses on the radiological investigation and management of acute hemorrhage originating in the upper and lower GI tracts. As the radiologist plays a central role not only in the investigation but the treatment of GI bleeding (often during the same procedure by means of catheter angiography and embolization), both subjects are addressed. Upper gastrointestinal bleeding is defined as originating proximal to the ligament of Treitz, with lower gastrointestinal bleeding arising distally. Upper GI bleeding accounts for approximately 76% of cases [1]. Causes of upper GI bleeding include duodenal ulcers (24%), gastric erosions (23%), varices (10%), Mallory-Weiss tears (7%), esophagitis (6%), duodenitis (6%), neoplasia (3%), and esophageal ulcers (2%) [2, 3]. Common causes of lower GI bleeding are diverticular hemorrhage (42%), colorectal malignancy (9%), and ischemic colitis (9%) [4]. Other less frequent causes include vascular ectasia, Crohn's ileitis, Meckel's diverticula, and small bowel tumors [5]. Risk factors associated with an increased risk of gastrointestinal hemorrhage include age, aspirin, nonsteroidal anti-inflammatories, selective serotonin reuptake inhibitors, warfarin, and chronic liver disease [2, 3, 5–7].

Epidemiology

The estimated annual incidence of upper GI bleeding in the United States in 2009 was 66.0/100,000, a decrease from 78.4/100,000 in 2001 [8]. Bleeding ascribed to gastroduodenal ulcers or gastritis/duodenitis decreased by more than one third between 2001 and 2009, with a decrease in the prevalence of *Helicobacter pylori* and an increase in the use of acid-suppressing medications proposed as potential explanations [8]. The mortality rate in 2009 for cases of upper GI bleeding was 2.95%. The incidence of lower GI bleeding in 2009 was estimated at 25.7/100,000 in 2009 compared with 41.8/100,000 in 2001, with a case fatality rate of 1.93%. Both upper and lower GI bleeding have

a significantly higher incidence in patients aged over 75 [8].

Overall Cost to Society

The estimated annual cost of upper GI bleeding in the United States has been estimated to be \$2.5 billion, with 300,000 hospital admissions every year [9]. The annualized US healthcare costs for a patient with an upper GI bleeding event have been estimated to be \$20,405 [9]. While no formal estimates for the annual cost of lower GI bleeding in the United States are available, the cost of diverticular hemorrhage, the most common cause of lower gastrointestinal hemorrhage, was estimated to be \$1.3 billion in 2001 [10].

Goals of Imaging

The primary goal of imaging in patients presenting with acute gastrointestinal bleeding is to correctly identify the site and cause of bleeding and to triage the patient to the correct management pathway, whether that be endoscopy, catheter angiography and embolization, surgery, or conservative management.

Methodology

А comprehensive MEDLINE search (US National Library of Medicine database) for original articles published between 1995 and 2015 using the PubMed search engine was performed using a combination of the following MeSH headings: Gastrointestinal Hemorrhage; X-Ray Computed; Nuclear Tomography, Medicine; Radiopharmaceuticals; Angiography; Angiography, Digital Subtraction; Embolization, Therapeutic; Adolescent; Infant; Child; Pediatrics; Costs and Cost Analysis; and Epidemiology. The abstracts were reviewed and selected on the basis of relevance and methodology. Additional relevant articles were identified from the references of the reviewed articles and by use of the reverse citation trail [11].

Discussion of Issues

What Is the Most Appropriate Imaging Modality for the Diagnosis of Acute Lower GI Bleeding?

Summary of Evidence Computed tomography angiography (CTA) has high diagnostic performance for detecting and localizing lower gastrointestinal hemorrhage (strong evidence). It is superior to techetium-99m-labeled red blood cell scintigraphy for accurately localizing the source of bleeding (moderate evidence). Performing CTA prior to catheter angiography improves localization of the bleeding site compared with catheter angiography alone (moderate evidence) suggesting CTA should be performed if catheter angiography is being considered, where clinical circumstances permit. One small prospective study found CTA to be more sensitive and specific than colonoscopy (limited evidence) [12] suggesting it may be useful as the initial test in lower GI bleeding; further data is required to substantiate this.

Supporting Evidence

CT Angiography

The role of imaging in the patient presenting acutely with lower gastrointestinal bleeding is to identify the site and source of bleeding and to triage the patient to the appropriate management pathway. Endoscopy has long been the initial test of choice, and current guidelines from the American Society of Gastrointestinal Endoscopy and the Scottish Intercollegiate Guidelines Network continue to recommend upper and lower GI endoscopy as the first investigations in patients presenting with hematochezia, with radiological investigations reserved for those in whom endoscopy fails to identify or control the source of bleeding [13, 14]. However in the setting of active large-volume bleeding, colonoscopy can be challenging, and its ability to treat the cause of bleeding may be limited [15]. For this reason, the American College of Radiologists Appropriateness Criteria on lower GI bleeding suggest catheter angiography is more appropriate

than colonoscopy in the unstable patient with lower GI bleeding, although CT is still deemed second line [16]. Similarly, guidelines from the American College of Gastroenterology suggest that angiography may be more appropriate than colonoscopy in severe active bleeding [17]. Recent developments in multi-detector CT technology and its widespread dissemination have led to increased interest in its role in the setting of acute lower GI bleeding, both in patients failing endoscopic management and also as a potential first-line investigation [12].

A meta-analysis and systematic review of 22 studies published in 2012 by Garcia-Blazquez et al. found CT angiography to have high diagnostic performance in detecting and localizing acute gastrointestinal bleeding (both upper and lower) with an overall sensitivity of 85.2% (95% confidence interval 75.5%-91.5%), overall specificity of 92.1% (95% confidence interval 76.7%-97.7%), likelihood ratio for a positive test result of 10.8 (95% confidence interval 3.4-33.4), likelihood ratio for a negative test result of 0.16 (95% confidence interval 0.1–0.027), and an area under the curve (AUC) of 0.935 (95% confidence interval 0.693-0.989) (strong evidence) [18]. These high sensitivity and specificity values were replicated in two earlier systematic reviews of the diagnostic performance of CT angiography published in 2008 and 2010 [19, 20]. The studies included in these three systematic reviews demonstrate somewhat variable methodological quality with a minority being prospective in design, and they show significant differences in the reference standards used [21-37]. The majority of the primary studies in these meta-analyses utilized multi-detector CT technology with a minority utilizing single-detector technology.

CTA has previously been shown to be capable of detecting bleeding rates of as little as 0.3 ml/ min [38], compared with 0.1 ml/min for radionuclide scans [39] and 1 ml/min for first-order aortic branch-selective digital subtraction angiography [40]. While CTA may be less sensitive for slow active bleeding than radionuclide scanning, it has significant advantages when it comes to availability and speed of imaging, and it also performs superiorly at correctly localizing the bleeding source. A 2015 study comparing CTA and technetium-99m red blood cell (RBC) scintigraphy prior to catheter angiography found that although CTA and RBC scintigraphy had similar sensitivity and specificity, localization of the bleeding site was more precise and consistent with CTA (moderate evidence) [41]. The same study showed that performing CTA prior to catheter angiography improved localization of the bleeding site when compared with catheter angiography alone. These findings suggest CTA should be performed prior to catheter angiography where possible.

In addition, a retrospective review published in 2015 by Chan et al. showed that of 115 patients undergoing urgent CTA for lower GI bleeding, 77% of patients with a negative CTA did not rebleed [42] and a negative CTA may therefore be useful for identifying those that will not need emergent intervention (moderate evidence). A small retrospective review of 20 patients published in 2010 showed that of ten patients with a negative CTA, only one required intervention to secure hemostasis, and a positive CTA allowed patients to be triaged to either catheter angiography or surgery (limited evidence) [43]. CT angiography may therefore be a useful tool in deciding which patients are likely to respond to endovascular management.

A study of 29 patients with acute non-variceal GI bleeding (11 upper and 18 lower) compared the diagnostic performance of endoscopy and CTA [12]. Although limited by small patient numbers, the study showed CT to be more sensitive and specific than endoscopy in identifying the site and cause of bleeding (limited evidence). The authors propose CTA as a first-line test (prior to endoscopy) in patients with GI bleeding; however, further well-designed prospective studies comparing CTA and endoscopy as initial investigations in acute lower GI bleeding are required.

The literature on the imaging of GI bleeding in children is scarce; however, there has been recent interest in the utility of CT angiography in the pediatric population. A review of 27 infants and children with lower GI bleeding found that arterial phase CT imaging identified the source of bleeding in 20 cases [44]. A small case series in 2013 described two cases of lower GI bleeding in children with causes successfully diagnosed by CT angiography [45]. While there may be a role for CTA in children with acute lower GI bleeding, further investigation is required (limited evidence).

Nuclear Medicine

Prior to the advent of CT angiography, technetium-99m-labeled red blood cell scintigraphy had been considered (along with catheter angiography) a first-line imaging test in those patients for whom endoscopy failed to identify a source of acute lower GI bleeding. The primary advantage of RBC scintigraphy is its ability to detect active bleeding rates as low as 0.1 ml/min [39], making it more sensitive to slow rates of bleeding than CT angiography and catheter angiography, which can detect bleeding at rates of 0.3 ml/min and 1 ml/min respectively [38, 40]. Technetium-99m-labeled RBC scintigraphy has been shown to be superior to technetium-99mlabeled sulfur colloid and is considered the radiopharmaceutical of choice [46].

The reported sensitivities of RBC scintigraphy for the detection of active GI bleeding vary widely, ranging from 23 to 83% (limited evidence) [46–51]. These values are based on retrospective studies using a variety of reference standards including endoscopy, angiography, and surgery. Technetium-99m RBC scans are more likely to be positive in hemodynamically unstable patients, with one study showing 62% of studies to be positive in unstable patients versus 21% in stable patients [52]. In the emergency setting, the availability of RBC scintigraphy in most institutions is limited when compared with that of CTA.

Significantly, RBC scintigraphy performs poorly when localizing the site of bleeding. A review of 162 patients undergoing RBC scans showed accurate localization of the site of bleeding in only 52% of cases (moderate evidence) [49]. Four similar smaller studies showed that RBC scintigraphy incorrectly localized the site of bleeding in 48–83% of patients [48, 53–55]. In one retrospective study of 80 patients undergoing single-photon emission computed tomography (SPECT)-enhanced RBC scintigraphy, there were 8 false positives leading to 5 inappropriate operations [56]. A retrospective study comparing CTA and nuclear scintigraphy prior to catheter angiography found similar sensitivity and specificity between the two studies, but CTA was superior in correctly identifying the site of bleeding (moderate evidence) [41]. A prospective study performed in 2008 comparing contrastenhanced multi-detector CT and technetium-99m RBC scintigraphy showed CT to be effective for the detection and localization of active lower GI bleeding and further showed significant disagreement between the CT and RBC scintigraphic findings (moderate evidence) [57]. Thus in the acute setting, CT is preferred over RBC scintigraphy in the imaging of lower GI bleeding.

The literature examining the role of nuclear scintigraphy in children with lower GI bleeding mainly relates to technetium-99m pertechnetate imaging for the detection of ectopic gastric mucosa in Meckel's diverticula. A systematic review of 40 such studies found technetium-99m pertechnetate imaging to have a sensitivity of 92%, specificity of 95%, positive likelihood ratio of 16.5, negative likelihood ratio of 0.15, and diagnostic odds ratio of 120.7 (strong evidence) [58]. A review of technetium-99m RBC scintigraphy in 22 children presenting with acute lower GI bleeding found it to be a sensitive but nonspecific method for detecting the bleeding source (moderate evidence) [59]. Further evidence is required to more accurately define the role of technetium-99m RBC scintigraphy in these patients.

Catheter Angiography

CT angiography has largely supplanted catheter angiography in the imaging of acute lower GI bleeding, with catheter angiography usually reserved for cases where there is intent to treat. A significant disadvantage of catheter angiography is the invasive nature of the procedure, in contrast to CTA and RBC scintigraphy. An in vitro study comparing CTA and catheter angiography found CTA to be more sensitive for the detection of slow rates of bleeding than firstorder aortic branch-selective digital subtraction angiography [40]. Significant active bleeding

may need to be present in order to be detectable by catheter angiography. A 2013 retrospective study showed that in 33 patients in whom CTA identified active extravasation, only 27% of the subsequent catheter angiograms were positive (limited evidence) [60]. Similarly, another 2013 retrospective study showed that only 24% of catheter angiograms were positive following a positive technetium-99m-labeled RBC scan (moderate evidence) [61]. A 1993 study evaluating the role of angiography found that in 49 patients with a history of overt non-variceal GI bleeding, 29 yielded true positive results with 16 being false negatives giving a sensitivity value of 64% [62] although note should be made of the fact that this group contained some patients with subacute presentations (limited evidence). Factors shown to increase the likelihood of a positive angiogram include hemodynamic instability, a transfusion requirement of 5 units of red blood cells or more, a hemoglobin drop of 5 g/dL or more, and a hemoglobin level of 10 g/dL or less [60, 63, 64]. Given the challenges of performing colonoscopy in unstable patients with active bleeding [15], and the increased likelihood of a positive angiogram in these cases, the American College of Radiology (ACR) Appropriateness Criteria currently recommend angiography over colonoscopy as the initial investigation of choice in unstable lower GI bleeding (insufficient evidence) [65].

A negative catheter angiogram appears to predict a low risk of rebleeding although the risk of a recurrent massive hemorrhage remains. A study that followed 75 patients for an average of 8 months after negative angiograms found that rebleeding occurred in 12 patients (16%) and in 6 of these patients (8%); this rebleeding resulted in death within 4–9 h [66]. Provocative angiography using anticoagulants and fibrinolytics has yielded some success in cases of occult GI lower bleeding [67–69] although it has largely been replaced by newer techniques such as capsule endoscopy, CT enterography and MR enterography.

Catheter angiography is not frequently used as a primary diagnostic modality in children presenting with lower GI bleeding, and the evidence relating to its utility is limited. A review of 27 such cases utilizing catheter angiography published in 1984 found that a correct diagnosis was made in 64% of patients and 36% of results were false negatives (limited evidence) [70]. Noninvasive imaging methods, particularly CT angiography, mean that the performance of diagnostic catheter angiography is now rarely undertaken, except in those cases where treatment with embolization is intended.

What Is the Most Appropriate Approach to the Radiological Management of Acute Lower GI Bleeding?

Summary of Evidence Numerous retrospective studies demonstrate the efficacy and safety of superselective microcoil embolization as a treatment in acute lower GI bleeding (moderate evidence). One randomized trial showed technetium-99m RBC scintigraphy followed by catheter angiography to be inferior to colonoscopy in localizing bleeding without a significant difference in outcomes, although intra-arterial vasopressin was used as treatment rather than superselective microcoil embolization (limited evidence) [71]. Performing CTA prior to catheter angiography has been shown to increase the ability to successfully localize the bleeding source at angiography (moderate evidence) [41]. CTA should therefore be performed prior to catheter angiography where clinical circumstances permit. Based on the current evidence, the most appropriate approach to the radiological management of acute lower GI bleeding is CTA followed by embolization when bleeding is identified.

Supporting Evidence A 2005 randomized controlled trial by Green et al. comparing urgent colonoscopy with standard care (technetium-99m RBC scintigraphy which if positive was followed by catheter angiography and subsequent expectant colonoscopy) in acute lower GI bleeding found no significant difference in patient outcomes, although a definitive source of bleeding was identified more often in the urgent colonoscopy group than in the standard care group (42% vs. 22%) [71]. This study appeared to demonstrate the superiority of colonoscopy over radiological management; however, of note superselective microcoil embolization was not performed, with a nonselective infusion of vasopressin being utilized as the transcatheter treatment (limited evidence). The widespread adoption of CTA as the imaging test of choice in acute lower GI bleeding means that the site of bleeding is now frequently known to the operator prior to commencing the angiographic procedure, thus increasing the likelihood of successful targeting of the bleeding vessel. A 2015 study showed that performing CTA prior to catheter angiography improves the localization of the source of bleeding when compared with catheter angiography alone (moderate evidence) [41]. Chang et al. showed that visualization of contrast extravasation at angiography allows targeting of the bleeding vessel directly leading to higher success rates (moderate evidence) [72]. This suggests that identifying the bleeding vessel on CTA may allow more accurate targeting at the time of embolization and higher success rates. A small retrospective review of 20 patients found that a negative CTA was associated with spontaneous cessation of bleeding, while a positive CTA allowed patients to be triaged to catheter angiography or surgery (limited evidence) [43]. For these reasons, where possible, it is suggested that CTA should be performed prior to proceeding to catheter angiography. While the previously referenced 2005 randomized controlled trial by Green et al. found colonoscopy to be superior to standard radiological investigation (nuclear scintigraphy and angiography) in localizing bleeding, CTA offers significant advantages over nuclear scintigraphy in this respect. In an ideal world, a randomized study comparing colonoscopy with CTA followed by catheter angiography would be of use, but in practice such a study is unlikely to take place.

In the hemodynamically unstable patient with active bleeding and high blood transfusion requirements, the likelihood of a positive catheter angiogram is increased [60, 63, 64] and it may be reasonable to proceed directly to angiography without a preceding CT. As previously noted, the

ACR Appropriateness Criteria on Radiological Management of Lower GI Bleeding recommend catheter angiography as the most appropriate initial intervention in these circumstances, relegating colonoscopy and CT to second line (insufficient evidence) [65], although modern multi-detector CT can be performed emergently even in the setting of hemodynamic instability.

Superselective microcoil embolization has gained widespread acceptance as a treatment of lower GI bleeding. A large number of retrospective reviews have been performed demonstrating its safety and efficacy, with reported technical success rates ranging from 73 to 100%, clinical success rates ranging from 63 to 96%, and rebleeding rates ranging from 11 to 50% (moderate evidence) [16, 61, 73-97]. Most series report ischemic complications in 3% or less of cases. Some small series have demonstrated good technical success rates with transcatheter embolization using N-butyl-2-cyanoacrylate (limited evidence) [98, 99]. One small recent patient cohort study found transcatheter pharmacoinduced vasospasm using epinephrine followed by vasopressin to be safe and effective in inducing hemostasis, although the exact circumstances in which this would be preferred to microcoil embolization have not yet been clarified (limited evidence) [100].

Rebleeding rates after superselective microcoil embolization are higher in the small bowel than the large bowel, probably due to its richer vascular supply (limited evidence) [97]. A metaanalysis of six series showed the rates of rebleeding to be lowest in diverticular hemorrhage, occurring in 15%, with rebleeding seen in 40% of patients with non-diverticular sources (limited evidence) [101]. Malignancy has been found to be a risk factor for rebleeding (limited evidence) [102], and one study examining tumor sources of GI bleeding demonstrated a 68% short-term success rate following embolization without any ischemic complications [103]. Studies comparing arterial embolization with surgery have not been performed. Similarly lacking are cost-effectiveness analyses comparing colonoscopy, arterial embolization and surgery in the management of acute lower GI bleeding.

What Is the Most Appropriate Imaging Modality for the Diagnosis of Acute Upper GI Bleeding Refractory to Endoscopic Treatment?

Summary of Evidence Endoscopy is currently accepted as the first-line investigation in patients presenting with acute upper GI bleeding. CTA has high diagnostic performance in identifying sources of both upper and lower GI bleeding (strong evidence) and should be performed in cases where endoscopy failed to localize or control the bleeding. One study examining the role of CTA prior to endoscopy showed that it inconsistently identified the source of bleeding but significantly shortened endoscopic procedure times (limited evidence). Further data is required before it can be recommended that CTA be performed before endoscopy. Technetium-99m RBC scintigraphy performs poorly at localizing bleeding in the upper GI tract and has no place in the diagnostic algorithm (limited evidence).

Supporting Evidence

CT Angiography

Upper GI endoscopy remains the initial investigation of choice in the presentation of acute upper GI bleeding due to its ability to provide both a diagnosis and a means of treatment. Current guidelines from the National Institute of Clinical Excellence, American Society for Gastrointestinal Endoscopy, American College of Gastroenterology, American College of Radiology, Annals of Internal Medicine Clinical Guidelines, and Scottish Intercollegiate Guidelines Network continue to recommend endoscopy as the first-line investigation [14, 104– 108]. Endoscopy has previously been demonstrated to be an effective intervention with a meta-analysis of 30 studies finding a clinically important reduction in morbidity and mortality in patients with acute non-variceal upper GI hemorrhage (strong evidence) [109]. The current role of imaging in the acute setting is in those patients for whom endoscopy has failed to identify or control the bleeding source. In acute non-variceal bleeding, options for imaging are CT angiography and nuclear scintigraphy. Catheter angiography

may be utilized in those cases where embolization is intended.

In the emergency setting, the objective of CT angiography following failed endoscopy is to identify the source of bleeding and to triage the patient toward further management. CTA has been shown to be effective in detecting and localizing active bleeding in the gastrointestinal tract. While initially investigated in acute lower GI bleeding, studies examining the technique have since been performed including cases of both upper and lower GI bleeding. In a meta-analysis and systematic review of 22 studies examining CTA in GI bleeding, 12 studies included patients with upper or lower GI bleeding, while 10 dealt with lower GI bleeding alone (none of the studies addressed upper GI bleeding alone) [18]. This systematic review yielded sensitivity and specificity values for CTA of 85.2% and 92.1%, respectively, and likelihood ratios for positive and negative test results of 10.8 and 0.16, respectively. Similarly high sensitivity and specificity rates for CTA were found in two earlier systematic reviews [19, 20]. CT angiography can be considered to have high diagnostic performance in detecting and localizing active upper and lower gastrointestinal hemorrhage (strong evidence).

Due to its high diagnostic performance, CTA has been proposed as a potential first-line investigation prior to endoscopy in acute upper GI bleeding. A retrospective study found that a negative CTA in acute upper GI bleeding may be falsely reassuring; Chan et al. found that in 63 patients with a negative CTA in acute upper GI bleeding, 26 patients (41%) went on to rebleed with 24 of these requiring embolization or surgery (moderate evidence) [42]. A 2014 retrospective study of 577 patients who underwent urgent endoscopy for acute upper GI bleeding compared outcomes in those who were first investigated with CT and those who were not [110]. In endoscopy-confirmed non-variceal bleeding, contrast-enhanced CT identified the source of bleeding in 55% of cases. The proposed reason for this apparently low rate of detection was the inclusion of cases with slowly bleeding lesions including esophagitis, angioectasia, and shallow ulcers. Also of note is the fact that the CT images

were interpreted by endoscopists rather than radiologists. The average procedure time to endoscopic detection of the bleeding source was significantly shorter in the contrast-enhanced CT group. CT may therefore play a role as the initial test prior to endoscopy and may reasonably be requested by an endoscopist prior to endoscopy (limited evidence). A negative CTA should not prevent or delay endoscopy in these circumstances.

Studies in acute lower GI bleeding have found that performing CTA prior to catheter angiography can increase the likelihood of successfully identifying and treating the bleeding source [41, 72]. While it is now a common practice to obtain a CT angiogram prior to angiographic intervention in upper GI bleeding refractory to endoscopic treatment as part of treatment planning, there is no supporting evidence other than that extrapolated from lower GI bleeding data (insufficient evidence).

Endoscopy is the mainstay of diagnosis and treatment in patients with acute variceal upper GI bleeding [111]. CT is useful acutely in patients with refractory bleeding to assess for portal vein patency and as part of treatment planning prior to transjugular intrahepatic portosystemic shunt (TIPSS) formation or balloon-occluded retrograde transvenous obliteration (BRTO) of gastric varices [112].

Special consideration should be given to upper GI bleeding in the context of hemobilia, recent ERCP, hepatobiliary surgery, or pancreatitis. In these settings, endoscopy may have limited ability to identify and control the source of bleeding and may simply visualize bleeding from the duodenal papilla [113]. In these cases, CT is more useful than endoscopy in making a diagnosis and triaging toward further management with either transarterial embolization or surgery [114, 115]. Similarly, in patients with clinical suspicion of an aortoenteric fistula, CT is considered the first-line investigation, being preferred to endoscopy [116, 117].

Nuclear Medicine

The role of technetium-99m RBC scintigraphy in acute upper GI bleeding is limited. Although it is capable of detecting bleeding rates as low as 0.1 ml/min [39], its ability to accurately localize the source of hemorrhage has been shown to be poor (moderate evidence) [48, 49, 54, 55, 118]. Indeed, it appears to perform more poorly at localizing bleeding in the upper GI tract than in the lower GI tract. A retrospective review by Howarth et al. found that technetium-99m RBC scintigraphy accurately localized the source of foregut bleeding in only 7 of 21 cases (limited evidence) [54]. CT angiography is preferred in the acute setting, not least because of the significant logistical issues surrounding access to nuclear scintigraphy, both during the working day and out of hours.

What Is the Most Appropriate Approach to the Radiological Management of Acute Upper GI Bleeding Refractory to Endoscopic Treatment?

Summary of Evidence Superselective microcoil embolization is the initial treatment of choice in acute non-variceal upper GI bleeding refractory to endoscopic management, being preferred to surgery (moderate evidence). If treatment with embolization is intended, it should be undertaken early to improve outcomes (moderate evidence). In acute variceal upper GI bleeding, emergency transjugular intrahepatic portosystemic shunt (TIPSS) formation can be used in cases refractory to endoscopic management (moderate evidence). In both variceal and non-variceal bleeding, multiphase CT is often used for procedure planning.

Supporting Evidence CT angiography has largely replaced catheter angiography as a diagnostic modality for acute upper GI bleeding, and catheter angiography is now reserved for those cases in which treatment with embolization is intended. Upper GI endoscopy remains the initial diagnostic and therapeutic modality of choice in the emergent setting; therefore, the primary role of transcatheter arterial embolization is in those cases that are refractory to endoscopic management [107]. Numerous retrospective studies are available describing the high technical and clinical success rates of superselective microcoil embolization in acute non-variceal upper GI bleeding (moderate evidence) [72, 76, 79, 88, 98, 119–129]. One series which included patients with both upper and lower GI bleeding found that rebleeding rates after embolization were higher in those with upper GI bleeding (limited evidence) [127]. In a retrospective study comparing early and delayed embolization in patients with duodenal ulcer bleeding, the group treated early had significantly fewer deaths and ICU admissions (moderate evidence) [130]. If treatment with embolization is intended, it should therefore be undertaken early.

Given the potential roles for embolization and surgery in patients failing endoscopic management, of particular interest are studies comparing these two interventions. A retrospective study comparing embolization and surgery in these circumstances by Eriksson et al. found a clear trend toward a lower 30-day mortality rate in the embolization group compared with the surgical group (moderate evidence) [131]. In 2012 Ang et al. showed that embolization could avert the need for surgery in high-risk patients with upper GI bleeding [132]. Wong et al. examined 88 patients with bleeding peptic ulcers and showed that embolization reduced the need for surgery without increasing the overall mortality rate and was associated with fewer complications [133]. One study by Ripoll et al. in 2004 failed to demonstrate any significant differences between the two treatment groups in patients with bleeding peptic ulcers [134]. Overall, the evidence favors embolization as the treatment of choice in patients failing endoscopic management (moderate evidence).

TIPSS is an established treatment for patients with portal hypertension and variceal bleeding. The strongest evidence for TIPSS is in the secondary prevention of variceal bleeding, with numerous randomized controlled trials and metaanalyses supporting its use—a detailed review of this evidence is outside the scope of this discussion. In the setting of acute ongoing variceal hemorrhage refractory to endoscopic management, TIPSS is often employed as a salvage procedure. Numerous uncontrolled studies have shown salvage TIPSS to be effective, with a review of 15 studies using uncovered stents showing bleeding cessation rates of 90-100% and rebleeding rates of 6-16% (moderate evidence) [135, 136]. A recent randomized controlled trial comparing emergency TIPSS with emergency surgical portocaval shunt formation in refractory esophageal variceal bleeding found surgery to be superior for long-term bleeding control, encephalopathy, and survival [137]. It is worth noting however that many of the stents used in the TIPSS arm were uncovered which is no longer considered standard of care, and recent data have demonstrated superior results with polytetrafluoroethylene (PTFE)-covered stents [138]. PTFE-covered stents are now considered standard of care. A randomized controlled trial comparing TIPSS using PTFE-covered stents with surgery is required. Updated guidelines issued in 2015 by the British Society of Gastroenterology continue to recommend TIPSS or surgery as viable options for salvage therapy in uncontrolled variceal bleeding, with the choice

depending on local availability [136]. Balloonoccluded retrograde transvenous obliteration (BRTO) is a procedure that has been pioneered in Japan for the treatment of gastric varices. A number of retrospective studies have shown it to be effective in the management of active gastric variceal bleeding (moderate evidence) [139– 141]. In one small randomized trial with 15 patients comparing BRTO with TIPSS in active gastric variceal hemorrhage with a gastrorenal shunt, immediate bleeding control, rebleeding rates and encephalopathy were similar in both groups [142]. BRTO may be considered as an alternative to TIPSS in acute gastric variceal bleeding (limited evidence).

Take-Home Table

In Table 23.1, the diagnostic performance of imaging modalities for the diagnosis of acute lower and upper GI bleeding is highlighted and summarized.

Table 23.1 Diagnostic performance of imaging modalities for the diagnosis of acute lower and upper gastrointestinal bleeding

Imaging modalities for the diagnosis of acute lower gastrointestinal bleeding							
	Sensitivity, %	Specificity, %	Accuracy	+LR	-LR	Evidence	
MDCT angiography [18]	85 (76–92)	92 (77–98)	0.94 (0.69–0.989)	10.8 (3.4–33.4)	0.16 (0.1–0.027)	Strong	
Nuclear medicine Tc-99m RBC scan Adult [22–82]	23–83ª					Limited	
Nuclear medicine Tc-99m RBC scan Child [58]	92	95		16.5	0.15	Strong	
Catheter angiography [62]	64 (49–78)					Limited	

Imaging modalities for the diagnosis of acute upper gastrointestinal bleeding

	Sensitivity, %	Specificity, %	Accuracy	+LR	-LR	Evidence
MDCT	85 (76–92)	92 (77–98)	0.94 (0.69–0.989)	10.8	0.16	Strong
angiography [18]				(3.4–33.4)	(0.1–0.027)	

Figures in brackets represent 95% confidence intervals

RBC red blood cell, *MDCT* multi-detector computed tomography, +LR positive likelihood ratio, -LR negative likelihood ratio

^aData based on heterogeneous results from 5 separate studies. A majority of these studies showed Tc-99m RBC scanning performs poorly at accurately localizing the site of bleeding

Take-Home Points

- CT angiography is the imaging modality of choice in acute GI bleeding.
- It has high diagnostic accuracy and can increase the likelihood of successfully localizing bleeding at catheter angiography.
- Superselective microcoil embolization is a safe and effective treatment for acute nonvariceal bleeding.
- Further studies are required to investigate the role of CTA followed by embolization as the potential first-line treatment in acute lower GI bleeding.

Imaging Case Studies

Case 1

Figure 23.1a–d presents diverticular hemorrhage: a 91-year-old female with sudden massive bleed-ing per rectum.

Case 2

In Fig. 23.2a–d, we see upper GI hemorrhage: a 30-year-old male with hematemesis necessitating numerous blood transfusions.

Case 3

Figure 23.3 shows technetium-99m-labeled RBC scintigraphy: a 79-year-old male with bleeding per rectum without hemodynamic compromise.

Suggested Imaging Protocol

GI bleeding protocol CT angiogram:

- Non-contrast scan of the abdomen and pelvis.
- Arterial phase scan using bolus tracking at the abdominal aorta after the injection of 150 ml

of 340 mg/ml iodinated contrast at 4 ml/s followed by a 50 ml saline flush.

- Portal venous phase scan acquired 35 s after the bolus-tracking trigger.
- Delayed phase scan acquired 135 s after the bolus-tracking trigger.
- The reconstructed section thickness should be 1 mm.
- The windowing of the arterial phase CT scan is adjusted at the discretion of the radiologist.

Future Research

Unanswered Clinical Questions

- CTA criteria for predicting response to endovascular management
- The role of CTA prior to endoscopy in upper GI bleeding
- Clinical outcomes and cost-effectiveness of colonoscopy versus embolization in acute lower GI bleeding
- Surgery versus PTFE-covered TIPSS in acute variceal hemorrhage not controlled at endoscopy

Clarification of Guidelines

- Clinical outcomes of CTA followed by embolization compared with embolization alone (as currently recommended by the ACR)
- CTA followed by embolization compared with colonoscopy as a first-line treatment strategy in lower GI bleeding (the ACG recommends angiography over colonoscopy in severe active bleeding)

Existing Weak Evidence of Uncertain Clinical Importance

• The role of CTA in children with acute GI bleeding



Fig. 23.1 (a–d) Diverticular hemorrhage. 91-year-old female presenting with sudden massive bleeding per rectum. There was hemodynamic instability with hypotension and tachycardia requiring multiple blood transfusions. The patient proceeded immediately to CT. (a) Arterial phase CT angiogram shows active extravasation into a diverticulum in the transverse colon (*arrow*) with accumulation of blood in the colonic lumen (*asterisks*). (b)

3-min delayed-phase CT shows significant volume acute hemorrhage in the colonic lumen (*arrow*). (c) Angiographic image shows bleeding from the colonic diverticulum (*arrow*) with significant active extravasation (*asterisk*). (d) Digital subtraction angiographic image shows coils deployed in the artery supplying the diverticulum and cessation of bleeding



Fig. 23.2 (a–d) Upper GI hemorrhage. 30-year-old male presenting with hematemesis necessitating numerous blood transfusions. Upper GI endoscopy was performed with clipping of a Dieulafoy lesion although this failed to control the bleeding. CTA was then performed. (a) Arterial phase CT angiogram with streak artifact from the endoscopically placed clips in the stomach (*arrow*). The source of bleeding is not directly visualized. The endoscopically placed clips allow localization of the bleeding

source, and the subsequent procedure was planned accordingly. (**b**) and (**c**) Angiographic images show a rounded vascular abnormality immediately adjacent to the clips in keeping with a Dieulafoy lesion (*arrows*) being supplied by a short gastric artery from the splenic artery. (**d**) Angiographic image showing coils in the short gastric artery supplying the Dieulafoy lesion (*arrow*). There is a static column of contrast distal to the coils and no residual filling of the Dieulafoy lesion



Fig. 23.3 Technetium-99m-labeled RBC scintigraphy. 79-year-old male presenting with bleeding per rectum without hemodynamic compromise. Colonoscopy showed blood throughout the colon, but no active source of bleeding was identified. No active extravasation was evident on CTA. Delayed scintigraphic images show the accumulation of labeled red cells in a horizontally oriented viscus in the upper abdomen in keeping with the transverse colon. No active bleeding was identified on the subsequent catheter angiogram

References

- 1. Peura DA, Lanza FL, Gostout CJ, et al. Am J Gastroenterol. 1997;92(6):924–8.
- Silverstein FE, Gilbert DA, Tedesco FJ, et al. Gastrointest Endosc. 1981;27(2):73–9.
- Gilbert DA, Silverstein FE, Tedesco FJ, et al. Gastrointest Endosc. 1981;27(2):94–102.
- 4. Longstreth GF. Am J Gastroenterol. 1997;92(3): 419–24.
- 5. Zuccaro G. Best Pract Res Clin Gastroenterol. 2008;22(2):225–32.
- 6. Sugawa C, Steffes CP, Nakamura R, et al. Ann Surg. 1990;212(4):521–6. discussion 526–7
- 7. Hreinsson JP, Kalaitzakis E, Gudmundsson S, et al. Scand J Gastroenterol. 2013;48(4):439–47.

- Laine L, Yang H, Chang S-C, et al. Am J Gastroenterol. 2012;107(8):1190–5. quiz1196
- Cryer BL, Wilcox CM, Henk HJ, et al. J Med Econ. 2010;13(1):70–7.
- 10. Strate LL. Gastroenterol Clin N Am. 2005;34(4): 643–64.
- Gerstenmaier JF, Malone DE. Abdom Imaging. 2011;36(5):569–77.
- Frattaroli FM, Casciani E, Spoletini D, et al. World J Surg. 2009;33(10):2209–17.
- Pasha SF, Shergill A, Acosta RD, et al. Gastrointest Endosc. 2014;79(6):875–85.
- Scottish Intercollegiate Guidelines Network. Management of acute upper and lower gastrointestinal bleeding. Edinburgh: SIGN; 2008. (SIGN Guideline No 105)
- 15. Lhewa DY, Strate LL. World J Gastroenterol. 2012;18(11):1185–90.
- Chang W-C, Tsai S-H, Chang W-K, et al. Eur J Radiol. 2011;80(2):229–35.
- 17. Zuccaro G. Am J Gastroenterol. 1998;93(8):1202-8.
- García-Blázquez V, Vicente-Bártulos A, Olavarria-Delgado A, et al. Eur Radiol. 2013;23(5):1181–90.
- Wu L-M, Xu J-R, Yin Y, et al. World J Gastroenterol. 2010;16(31):3957–63.
- Chua AE, Ridley LJ. J Med Imaging Radiat Oncol. 2008;52(4):333–8.
- Al-Saeed O, Kombar O, Morsy M, et al. J Med Imaging Radiat Oncol. 2011;55(3):252–8.
- Ernst O, Bulois P, Saint-Drenant S, et al. Eur Radiol. 2003;13(1):114–7.
- Ettorre GC, Francioso G, Garribba AP, et al. Am J Roentgenol. 1997;168(3):727–31.
- Hyare H, Desigan S, Nicholl H, et al. Eur J Radiol. 2006;59(2):295–300.
- Jaeckle T, Stuber G, Hoffmann MHK, et al. Abdom Imaging. 2008;33(3):285–93.
- Junquera F, Quiroga S, Saperas E, et al. Gastroenterology. 2000;119(2):293–9.
- Kim JW, Shin SS, Yoon W, et al. J Comput Assist Tomogr. 2011;35(2):206–11.
- Lee SM, Kim TO, Park HY, et al. Korean J Gastroenterol. 2008;51(5):298–304.
- Lee S, Welman CJ, Ramsay D. J Med Imaging Radiat Oncol. 2009;53(1):56–63.
- Martí M, Artigas JM, Garzón G, et al. Radiology. 2012;262(1):109–16.
- Miller FH, Hwang CM. Clin Imaging. 2004;28(4):245–51.
- 32. Obana T, Fujita N, Sugita R, et al. Dig Dis Sci. 2013;58(7):1985–90.
- Sabharwal R, Vladica P, Chou R, et al. Eur J Radiol. 2006;58(2):273–9.
- 34. Scheffel H, Pfammatter T, Wildi S, et al. Eur Radiol. 2007;17(6):1555–65.
- 35. Sun H, Jin Z, Li X, et al. J Clin Gastroenterol. 2012;46(1):31–41.
- Yamaguchi T, Yoshikawa K. Abdom Imaging. 2003;28(5):634–6.

- Yoon W, Jeong YY, Shin SS, et al. Radiology. 2006;239(1):160–7.
- 38. Kuhle WG, Sheiman RG. Radiology. 2003;228(3): 743–52.
- Alavi A, Dann RW, Baum S, et al. Radiology. 1977;124(3):753–6.
- 40. Roy-Choudhury SH, Gallacher DJ, Pilmer J, et al. Am J Roentgenol. 2007;189(5):W238–46.
- Jacovides CL, Nadolski G, Allen SR, et al. JAMA Surg. 2015;150:650–6.
- 42. Chan V, Tse D, Dixon S, et al. Cardiovasc Intervent Radiol. 2015;38(2):329–35.
- Foley PT, Ganeshan A, Anthony S, et al. J Med Imaging Radiat Oncol. 2010;54(1):9–16.
- 44. Shih S-L, Liu Y-P, Tsai Y-S, et al. Am J Roentgenol. 2010;194(2):496–9.
- 45. Parra DA, Chavhan GB, Shammas A, et al. Can Assoc Radiol J. 2013;64(4):345–50.
- Bunker SR, Lull RJ, Tanasescu DE, et al. Am J Roentgenol. 1984;143(3):543–8.
- 47. McKusick KA, Froelich J, Callahan RJ, et al. Am J Roentgenol. 1981;137(6):1113–8.
- Winzelberg GG, McKusick KA, Froelich JW, et al. Semin Nucl Med. 1982;12(2):139–46.
- Bentley DE, Richardson JD. Arch Surg. 1991;126(7):821–4.
- 50. Ryan P, Styles CB, Chmiel R. Dis Colon Rectum. 1992;35(3):219–22.
- 51. Voeller GR, Bunch G, Britt LG. Surgery. 1991;110(4):799–804.
- Feingold DL, Caliendo FJ, Chinn BT, et al. Dis Colon Rectum. 2005;48(5):1001–4.
- 53. Dolezal J, Vizda J, Kopacova M. Digestion. 2011;84(3):207–11.
- Howarth DM, Tang K, Lees W. Nucl Med Commun. 2002;23(6):591–4.
- Olds GD, Cooper GS, Chak A, et al. J Clin Gastroenterol. 2005;39(4):273–7.
- Tabibian JH, Wong Kee Song LM, Enders FB, et al. Int J Color Dis. 2013;28(8):1099–105.
- Zink SI, Ohki SK, Stein B, et al. Am J Roentgenol. 2008;191(4):1107–14.
- Hosseinnezhad T, Shariati F, Treglia G, et al. Acta Gastroenterol Belg. 2014;77(3):318–27.
- 59. Lee J, Lai M-W, Chen C-C, et al. Pediatr Int. 2008;50(2):199–203.
- Tan K-K, Shore T, Strong DH, et al. Int J Color Dis. 2013;28(12):1715–9.
- 61. Yi WS, Garg G, Sava JA. Am Surg. 2013;79(4):375–80.
- 62. Whitaker SC, Gregson RH. Clin Radiol. 1993;47(6):382–8.
- Abbas SM, Bissett IP, Holden A, et al. ANZ J Surg. 2005;75(11):953–7.
- 64. Lee L, Iqbal S, Najmeh S, et al. Can J Surg. 2012;55(6):382–8.
- 65. American College of Radiology. ACR Appropriateness Criteria radiologic management of lower gastrointestinal tract bleeding. ACR; 2015.

- Kim JH, Shin JH, Yoon H-K, et al. Korean J Radiol. 2009;10(4):384–90.
- Kim CY, Suhocki PV, Miller MJ, et al. J Vasc Interv Radiol. 2010;21(4):477–83.
- Widlus DM, Salis AI. J Clin Gastroenterol. 2007;41(9):830–3.
- Bloomfeld RS, Smith TP, Schneider AM, et al. Am J Gastroenterol. 2000;95(10):2807–12.
- Meyerovitz MF, Fellows KE. Am J Roentgenol. 1984;143(4):837–40.
- Green BT, Rockey DC, Portwood G, et al. Am J Gastroenterol. 2005;100(11):2395–402.
- 72. Chang W-C, Liu C-H, Hsu H-H, et al. Korean J Radiol. 2011;12(5):568–78.
- Adusumilli S, Gosselink MP, Ctercteko G, et al. Tech Coloproctol. 2014;18(6):529–33.
- 74. Hur S, Jae HJ, Lee M, et al. J Vasc Interv Radiol. 2014;25(1):10–9.
- 75. Tan K-K, Wong D, Sim R. World J Surg. 2008;32(12):2707–15.
- 76. Yap FY, Omene BO, Patel MN, et al. Dig Dis Sci. 2013;58(7):1976–84.
- Rossetti A, Buchs NC, Breguet R, et al. Int J Color Dis. 2013;28(6):777–82.
- Teng H-C, Liang H-L, Lin Y-H, et al. Korean J Radiol. 2013;14(2):259–68.
- Mensel B, Kühn J-P, Kraft M, et al. Eur J Gastroenterol Hepatol. 2012;24(2):155–63.
- Ahmed TM, Cowley JB, Robinson G, et al. Color Dis. 2010;12(10):1013–7.
- Gillespie CJ, Sutherland AD, Mossop PJ, et al. Dis Colon Rectum. 2010;53(9):1258–64.
- Kwak H-S, Han Y-M, Lee ST. Korean J Radiol. 2009;10(4):391–7.
- Tan K-K, Strong DH, Shore T, et al. Ann Coloproctol. 2013;29(5):205–8.
- Kickuth R, Rattunde H, Gschossmann J, et al. J Vasc Interv Radiol. 2008;19(9):1289–96.e2.
- Lipof T, Sardella WV, Bartus CM, et al. Dis Colon Rectum. 2008;51(3):301–5.
- Nawawi O, Young N, So S. Australas Radiol. 2006;50(1):21–6.
- d'Othée BJ, Surapaneni P, Rabkin D, et al. Cardiovasc Intervent Radiol. 2006;29(1):49–58.
- Charbonnet P, Toman J, Bühler L, et al. Abdom Imaging. 2005;30(6):719–26.
- Neuman HB, Zarzaur BL, Meyer AA, et al. Am Surg. 2005;71(7):539–44. discussion 544–5
- Waugh J, Madan A, Sacharias N, et al. Australas Radiol. 2004;48(3):311–7.
- 91. Burgess AN, Evans PM. ANZ J Surg. 2004;74(8):635–8.
- Kuo WT, Lee DE, Saad WEA, et al. J Vasc Interv Radiol. 2003;14(12):1503–9.
- 93. Gady JS, Reynolds H, Blum A. Curr Surg. 2003;60(3):344–7.
- Bandi R, Shetty PC, Sharma RP, et al. J Vasc Interv Radiol. 2001;12(12):1399–405.

- 95. Funaki B, Kostelic JK, Lorenz J, et al. Am J Roentgenol. 2001;177(4):829–36.
- 96. Defreyne L, Vanlangenhove P, Decruyenaere J, et al. Eur Radiol. 2003;13(12):2604–14.
- Peck DJ, McLoughlin RF, Hughson MN, et al. J Vasc Interv Radiol. 1998;9(5):747–51.
- 98. Yata S, Ihaya T, Kaminou T, et al. J Vasc Interv Radiol. 2013;24(3):422–31.
- 99. Huang C-C, Lee C-W, Hsiao J-K, et al. J Vasc Interv Radiol. 2011;22(11):1594–9.
- 100. Liang H-L, Chiang C-L, Chen MC-Y, et al. Eur J Radiol. 2014;83(10):1811–5.
- Khanna A, Ognibene SJ, Koniaris LG. J Gastrointest Surg. 2005;9(3):343–52.
- 102. Keeling WB, Armstrong PA, Stone PA, et al. Am Surg. 2006;72(9):802–6. discussion 806–7
- 103. Tandberg DJ, Smith TP, Suhocki PV, et al. J Vasc Interv Radiol. 2012;23(11):1445–52.
- 104. Dworzynski K, Pollit V, Kelsey A, et al. BMJ. 2012;344:e3412.
- Adler DG, Leighton JA, Davila RE, et al. Gastrointest Endosc. 2004;60(4):497–504.
- 106. Laine L, Jensen DM. Am J Gastroenterol. 2012;107(3):345–60.
- 107. Schenker MP, Majdalany BS, Funaki BS, et al. J Am Coll Radiol. 2010;7(11):845–53.
- 108. Barkun AN, Bardou M, Kuipers EJ, et al. Ann Intern Med. 2010;152(2):101–13.
- 109. Cook DJ, Guyatt GH, Salena BJ, et al. Gastroenterology. 1992;102(1):139–48.
- Miyaoka Y, Amano Y, Ueno S, et al. J Gastroenterol Hepatol. 2014;29(4):716–22.
- 111. Hwang JH, Shergill AK, Acosta RD, et al. Gastrointest Endosc. 2014;80(2):221–7.
- 112. Etik D, Oztas E, Okten S, et al. Eur J Gastroenterol Hepatol. 2011;23(7):620–2.
- 113. van Rooyen W, van Blankenstein M, Eeftinck Schattenkerk M, et al. Br J Surg. 1984;71(2):137–40.
- 114. Koizumi J, Inoue S, Yonekawa H, et al. Abdom Imaging. 2002;27(1):77–81.
- 115. Balthazar EJ, Fisher LA. Pancreatology. 2001;1(4):306–13.
- 116. Hughes FM, Kavanagh D, Barry M, et al. Abdom Imaging. 2007;32(3):398–402.
- 117. Hagspiel KD, Turba UC, Bozlar U, et al. J Vasc Interv Radiol. 2007;18(4):497–504.
- 118. Dolezal J, Vizda J. Eur J Pediatr Surg. 2008;18(4):258–60.
- 119. Sildiroglu O, Muasher J, Arslan B, et al. J Clin Gastroenterol. 2014;48(8):687–92.
- 120. Duvnjak S, Andersen PE. Dan Med Bull. 2010;57(3):A4138.
- 121. Loffroy R, Guiu B, Mezzetta L, et al. Can J Gastroenterol. 2009;23(2):115–20.
- 122. Loffroy R, Rao P, Ota S, et al. Cardiovasc Intervent Radiol. 2010;33(6):1088–100.
- 123. Poultsides GA, Kim CJ, Orlando R, et al. Arch Surg. 2008;143(5):457–61.

- 124. Holme JB, Nielsen DT, Funch-Jensen P, et al. Acta Radiol. 2006;47(3):244–7.
- 125. Ljungdahl M, Eriksson L-G, Nyman R, et al. Eur J Surg. 2002;168(7):384–90.
- 126. Schenker MP, Duszak R, Soulen MC, et al. J Vasc Interv Radiol. 2001;12(11):1263–71.
- 127. Defreyne L, Vanlangenhove P, De Vos M, et al. Radiology. 2001;218(3):739–48.
- 128. Aina R, Oliva VL, Therasse E, et al. J Vasc Interv Radiol. 2001;12(2):195–200.
- Walsh RM, Anain P, Geisinger M, et al. J Gastrointest Surg. 1999;3(1):61–5. discussion 66
- 130. Lee S, Kim SW, Moon JC, et al. J Gastroenterol Hepatol. 2012;27(11):1670–4.
- 131. Eriksson L-G, Ljungdahl M, Sundbom M, et al. J Vasc Interv Radiol. 2008;19(10):1413–8.
- 132. Ang D, Teo EK, Tan A, et al. Eur J Gastroenterol Hepatol. 2012;24(8):929–38.
- Wong TCL, Wong K-T, Chiu PWY, et al. Gastrointest Endosc. 2011;73(5):900–8.

- 134. Ripoll C, Bañares R, Beceiro I, et al. J Vasc Interv Radiol. 2004;15(5):447–50.
- 135. Vangeli M, Patch D, Burroughs AK. J Hepatol. 2002;37(5):703–4.
- 136. Tripathi D, Stanley AJ, Hayes PC, et al. Gut. 2015;64(11):1680–704.
- 137. Orloff MJ, Vaida F, Haynes KS, et al. J Gastrointest Surg. 2012;16(11):2094–111.
- 138. Jung HS, Kalva SP, Greenfield AJ, et al. J Vasc Interv Radiol. 2009;20(2):180–5.
- Kageyama K, Nishida N, Yamamoto A, et al. Cardiovasc Intervent Radiol. 2014;37(5):1235–42.
- Hiraga N, Aikata H, Takaki S, et al. J Gastroenterol. 2007;42(8):663–72.
- 141. Kitamoto M, Imamura M, Kamada K, et al. Am J Roentgenol. 2002;178(5):1167–74.
- 142. Choi YH, Yoon CJ, Park JH, et al. Korean J Radiol. 2003;4(2):109–16.



Acute Intestinal Ischemia in Adults: Evidence-Based Emergency Imaging 24

Lisa P. Lavelle, Sinead H. McEvoy, Anne G. Carroll, Richard G. Kavanagh, Jeffrey W. McCann, Dermot E. Malone, and Michael Cline

Key Points

- Acute intestinal ischemia may be caused by arterial or venous occlusion or by nonocclusive hypoperfusion states.
- A high index of clinical suspicion is necessary for early detection and treatment of acute intestinal ischemia.
- Signs, symptoms, and laboratory tests for intestinal ischemia are nonspecific (strong evidence).
- Multiphase MDCT angiography should be used as a first-line imaging method and is highly sensitive and specific for the diagnosis of intestinal ischemia

(strong evidence). Patients should be scanned as soon as possible after imaging has been requested.

- Magnetic resonance angiography and ultrasound have limited roles in the evaluation of acute intestinal ischemia as alternative imaging modalities.
- Surgery is the mainstay of therapy.
- Percutaneous revascularization can be considered in acute intestinal ischemia in patients with no signs of advanced bowel ischemia or peritonitis and with a recent onset of symptoms (limited evidence).

e-mail: Lisalavelle81@gmail.com;

sineadhmcevoy@gmail.com; annegcarroll@gmail.com; richykav@gmail.com; Jeffrey.mccann@svhg.ie; dean@radiology.ie

Definitions and Pathophysiology

Acute intestinal ischemia is defined as inadequate blood supply to the gut. Acute intestinal ischemia may be caused by arterial or venous occlusion or by nonocclusive hypoperfusion states. It has a high mortality rate, ranging between 32% and 93% depending on etiology [1, 2]. The incidence increases with age [1]. The majority of patients are over the age of 60. Accurate and prompt diagnosis is essential to prevent catastrophic complications including infarction, and a high clinical index of suspicion based on history and

L.P. Lavelle (\boxtimes) · S.H. McEvoy · A.G. Carroll R.G. Kavanagh · J.W. McCann · D.E. Malone Department of Radiology, St. Vincent's University Hospital, Dublin, Ireland

M. Cline

Department of Radiology, Interventional Radiology Resident, Michigan Medicine, Ann Arbor, MI, USA e-mail: micline@med.umich.edu

[©] Springer International Publishing AG, part of Springer Nature 2018 A. Kelly et al. (eds.), *Evidence-Based Emergency Imaging*, Evidence-Based Imaging, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-67066-9_24

examination is required. It remains a diagnostic challenge, however, as signs, symptoms, and laboratory tests are nonspecific.

The onset of symptoms is dependent on the cause of ischemia. Arterial occlusion classically presents with severe sudden persistent abdominal pain, which is disproportionately exaggerated relative to the unremarkable clinical examination [3]. Nausea, vomiting, fever, diarrhea, and anorexia are all commonly reported. Rectal bleeding is reported in approximately 15% of cases, and occult blood is detected in over 50% of cases [4]. Hypotension and peritonitis typically occur at a later stage as bowel becomes infarcted. A more gradual onset of symptoms occurs in venous occlusion and nonocclusive ischemia, with patients typically symptomatic for 2–3 days before the diagnosis is made [5].

To date, no reliable laboratory indicator of intestinal ischemia has been established. Serum lactate is a marker of cell hypoxia, but lactic acidosis is often a late finding concomitant with infarction. Other laboratory abnormalities include hemoconcentration and leukocytosis.

The consequences of acute intestinal ischemia are both local and systemic. Besides local complications such as bleeding, perforation, and abscess formation, ischemia can have serious systemic effects, including cardiac and renal failure, disseminated intravascular coagulation, and multi-organ failure. Treatment has traditionally focused on early diagnosis, mesenteric revascularization, bowel resection, and supportive care.

An understanding of gastrointestinal vascular anatomy and physiology is necessary to appreciate the pathology and etiology of intestinal ischemia. The gastrointestinal tract is perfused by three unpaired branches of the abdominal aorta: the celiac, superior mesenteric, and inferior mesenteric arteries. The celiac artery supplies many of the solid upper abdominal viscera and also the stomach and duodenum. The superior mesenteric artery supplies the jejunum, ileum, cecum, ascending colon, and the majority of the transverse colon. The inferior mesenteric artery supplies the remainder of the colon and rectum. The rectum is also supplied by the middle and inferior hemorrhoidal arteries, which arise from the internal iliac artery. Collateral pathways between the celiac and mesenteric arterial territories include the marginal artery of Drummond, the arc of Riolan, the hemorrhoidal arteries, the gastroduodenal and pancreaticoduodenal arteries, the arc of Buhler, and the arc of Barkow [6]. The superior and inferior mesenteric veins parallel their corresponding arteries and drain the respective parts of the intestinal tract. The inferior mesenteric vein drains into the splenic vein, which forms the portal vein with the superior mesenteric vein.

At rest approximately 15% of cardiac output is used to perfuse the small and large bowel, and this increases to 35% after a meal [6]. Of this blood flow, 70-90% supplies the mucosa and submucosa, while the remainder supplies the muscularis propria [7]. The mucosa is the layer most susceptible to ischemia. Compromise of blood flow results in ischemic damage ranging from superficial necrosis limited to the mucosa to life-threatening necrosis of all bowel wall layers. Wiesner et al. describe this in three stages; stage I is mucosal necrosis, stage II is submucosal and muscularis necrosis, and stage III is transmural necrosis [8]. They differentiate stage III from the others because of its association with a high mortality rate.

Ischemia is commonly followed by an inflammatory response due to the release of cytokines, platelet-activating factor, and tumor necrosis factor within the mesenteric circulation. These biologic mediators further damage the bowel wall and lead to additional bowel wall necrosis [9]. The bowel loses resistance to bacterial invasion, leading to bacteremia and sepsis.

The conditions that can cause intestinal ischemia can be classified into three groups (Table 24.1) [6]. These are presplanchnic (conditions causing reduced total mesenteric blood flow), splanchnic (conditions causing reduced blood flow at a local level), and postsplanchnic (venous conditions). Increased venous pressure causes reflex splanchnic arterial vasoconstriction [10].

Another term for presplanchnic ischemia is nonocclusive mesenteric ischemia (NOMI). It relates to decreased cardiac output from decreased preload, contractility, or afterload, resulting in

Presplanchnic : reduced total mesenteric blood flow
• Hemorrhage
Hypovolemia
Acute myocardial infarction
Congestive cardiac failure
Cardiac arrhythmias
Hemodialysis
• Drugs, e.g., digitalis, cyclosporine, cocaine
Splanchnic: reduced blood flow at a local level
• Embolism
Thrombosis
Closed loop bowel obstruction
Arterial fibrodysplasia
Vasculitides
Trauma (direct vascular injury)
Postsplanchnic: reflex arterial vasoconstriction
secondary to increased venous pressure
Primary mesenteric venous thrombosis (hypercoagulable states)

Table 24.1 Conditions causing intestinal ischemia

•	Secondary mesenteric venous thrombosis, e.g., portal
	hypertension, inflammatory abdominal conditions

• Trauma (mesenteric contusion causing venous obstruction)

intestinal hypoperfusion in the presence of patent vasculature. Common causes include dehydration, hemorrhage, acute myocardial infarction, congestive cardiac failure, and hemodialysis.

The commonest cause of acute intestinal ischemia is superior mesenteric artery (SMA) embolus. Embolic sources include left atrial or ventricular intraluminal thrombus and cardiac valve vegetation. Typically the embolus will lodge within 3–10 cm from the origin of the SMA, in a tapered segment distal to the origin of the middle colic artery [7]. In contrast, in situ thrombosis occurs more frequently at the origin of the SMA and patients affected usually have background atherosclerosis.

The initial physiological response to hypoxia is vasodilation. During this phase CT demonstrates parietal (wall) hyperdensity on the arterial phase, which persists on the portal venous phase relative to the normal adjacent loops. At this point ischemia has not yet caused irreversible damage. Vasodilation is followed by vasoconstriction, which results in reduced or absent enhancement of the ischemic bowel on CT after intravenous contrast injection. Vasoconstriction is followed by an

increase in capillary permeability causing submucosal edema. This gives rise to bowel wall thickening, which is the most frequently encountered CT finding [11]. The bowel wall may be hypodense reflecting submucosal edema, or it may be hyperdense representing submucosal hemorrhage [12]. Vascular occlusion with hypodense thrombus may be apparent. Distal emboli are more challenging to detect and may be limited to changes in the local bowel or surrounding mesenteric fat. The site and extent of involved intestine depends on the cause of ischemia and the availability of collateral vessels. For example, if the SMA is occluded the entire jejunum, ileum and proximal colon can be affected. Delayed CT findings include bowel dilatation due to interruption of the peristaltic activity. As ischemia progresses, pneumatosis and portal venous gas develop. These two findings are not specific to ischemia and can be seen in a number of other conditions [13]. Pneumoperitoneum can occur when there is transmural extension of necrosis.

Epidemiology

Acute intestinal ischemia is responsible for 0.1% of all hospital admissions and 1.0% of admissions with an acute abdomen [7]. The diagnosis is being made with increasing frequency due to the aging population, improved diagnostic tools, and more intensive treatment of critically ill patients [7].

Goals of Imaging

The goals of imaging patients with suspected intestinal ischemia include achieving a prompt and accurate diagnosis, excluding differentials and assessing bowel and surroundings for complications.

Methodology

A comprehensive Medline search for original articles published between January 2005 and May 2015 using the Ovid and PubMed search engines was performed using a combination of the following key terms: acute mesenteric ischemia, diagnostic imaging, CT, US, MR, angiography, technology assessment, interventional radiology, evidence-based medicine, and cost. The search was limited to English-language articles and human studies. The abstracts were reviewed and selected based on level of evidence, welldesigned methodology, clinical trials, outcomes, and diagnostic accuracy. Additional relevant articles were selected from the references of reviewed articles and published guidelines.

Discussion of Issues

What Is the Diagnostic Performance of CT for the Detection of Acute Intestinal Ischemia?

Summary of Evidence In practice CT is the most commonly used modality for the diagnosis of acute intestinal ischemia. Multiphasic multidetector computed tomography (MDCT) angiography examination of patients with suspected intestinal ischemia is highly sensitive and specific in detecting small bowel ischemia and may be used as a first-line imaging method (strong evidence).

Supporting Evidence Conventional angiography was once considered the gold standard for diagnosis of acute intestinal ischemia; however, multiphasic MDCT angiography is now becoming the imaging method of choice. It has many benefits including cost, rapid acquisition, accurate identification of mesenteric vessel pathology (arterial embolus, thrombosis, or venous thrombosis), localization of involved small bowel, and exclusion of differential diagnoses.

In 2010, Menke et al. performed a systematic review and meta-analysis on the diagnostic

accuracy of MDCT in acute mesenteric ischemia. Inclusion criteria included consecutive patients with clinically suspected acute mesenteric ischemia or acute or subacute abdomen of unknown origin. The review was performed according to the Preferred Reporting Items for Systematic Reviews and Meta-Analyses (PRISMA) statement [14]. Six studies were included in total, three were prospective, three were retrospective, and all were high quality according to the Quality Assessment of Studies of Diagnostic Accuracy included in Systematic Reviews (QUADAS) criteria [15]. In total, 619 cases were included, all of whom had been clinically examined before CT with findings of an acute or subacute abdomen and clinical suspicion of acute mesenteric ischemia. The prevalence of acute mesenteric ischemia ranged from 5.7 to 59.6%. The number of multidetector rows was four in most studies, with one study using 16 and one study using 16 or 40. Water was administered as oral contrast in three of the studies, and positive oral contrast was used in one study. Five of the studies used both arterial and portal venous phase protocols, and one study used portal venous phase CT of the abdomen and pelvis only [16–21]. The results included a summary sensitivity of 93.3% (95%) CI, 82.8%–97.6%) and a summary specificity of 95.9% (95% CI, 91.2%, 98.2%) (Table 24.2) [23]. This systematic review was reviewed by the Cochrane Library and found to be a generally well-conducted study with the conclusions likely to be reliable.

In 2013, Cudnik et al. performed a further meta-analysis, including three additional studies to Menke's meta-analysis, adding an additional 261 patients [24–26]. They found similar results—summary sensitivity of 94% (95% CI = 90% to 97%) and specificity of 95% (95% CI = 93% to 97%) with a positive likelihood ratio (+LR) for a positive CT of 17.5 (95% CI = 5.99

Table 24.2 Computed tomography for the diagnosis of acute intestinal ischemia

References	Sensitivity, %	Specificity, %	+LR	-LR	Evidence
[19]	93.3 (82.8–97.6)	95.9 (91.2–98.2)			Strong
[22]	94 (90–97)	95 (93–97)	17.5 (5.99–51.29)	0.09 (0.05-0.17)	Strong

Figures in parenthesis represent 95% confidence intervals

to 51.29) and a negative likelihood ratio (-LR) of 0.09 (95% CI = 0.05 to 0.17) [22]. Two of the additional studies used both arterial and portal venous phases, with one study performing a portal venous phase only.

CT protocols varied across the above different studies. In the early stages of arterial occlusion without reperfusion, appearances on a "survey" portal venous CT of the abdomen and pelvis performed with positive oral contrast and a lower dose of iodinated contrast injected at a slower rate may be within acceptable limits at this stage of the disease process. Multiphasic MDCT angiography allows evaluation on the arterial and portal venous phases. It is important to remember that if there is strong clinical suspicion of ischemia, a "normal" CT should not prevent a diagnostic laparotomy [23].

In Patients for Whom Computed Tomography Is Contraindicated, What Is the Best Alternative Modality?

Summary of Evidence Abdominal radiographs are of little value in the diagnosis of intestinal ischemia (limited evidence). Ultrasound and magnetic resonance angiography may be used as alternative imaging modalities in the evaluation of intestinal ischemia (limited evidence).

Supporting Evidence Radiographs are often performed initially in the setting of acute abdominal pain, but they are of limited value in the diagnosis of intestinal ischemia. Radiographic findings are usually nonspecific, showing no abnormality, a gasless abdomen, or intestinal dilatation. Specific findings such as pneumatosis or portal venous gas occur late when the bowel has infarcted and are therefore associated with a high mortality [27].

Ultrasound has been shown to be useful in demonstrating proximal mesenteric artery occlusion, but it has a limited role in diagnosing nonocclusive mesenteric ischemia and distal occlusion [27]. Technical issues such as operatordependent quality, large patient body habitus, and bowel gas obscuration also limit the use of this modality. It can be helpful in excluding other causes of acute abdominal pain such as cholecystitis, pancreatitis, etc.

Magnetic resonance angiography (MRA) has a high sensitivity and specificity for diagnosing severe stenosis or occlusion at the origin of the celiac or superior mesenteric artery, but similar to ultrasound, it has limited value in diagnosing nonocclusive mesenteric ischemia and distal occlusion [27]. Scan time is prolonged compared with CT which may result in a delay in management, and access to MRI is also limited in many centers. MRA has the advantage of avoidance of iodinated contrast medium and lack of ionizing radiation. The use of gadolinium contrast media should be in line with the recommendations of the American College of Radiology manual on contrast media, and caution is advised in patients with renal failure. Non-contrast MRI can be used in cases where both iodinated and gadoliniumbased contrast media are contraindicated, but it has a lower sensitivity and specificity [27].

In the Management of Acute Intestinal Ischemia, Surgery Has Been the Treatment of Choice: Is There a Role for Endovascular Intervention?

Summary of Evidence Endovascular revascularization can be considered in patients with acute intestinal ischemia without clinical evidence of peritonitis but with radiological evidence of advanced ischemia and recent onset of symptoms and with a low threshold for converting to open surgery if required (limited evidence).

Supporting Evidence The gold standard treatment of acute intestinal ischemia is revascularization of the affected bowel and restoration of normal perfusion. Traditionally surgery was the only option [28]. Open or endovascular revascularization is performed as rapidly as possible prior to bowel resection. Preoperative clinical evaluation determines whether the patient has peritonitis or not, with laparotomy indicated if there is peritonitis [29]. A palliative approach may be considered in those with advanced extensive bowel infarction.

Immediate supportive management includes nasogastric drainage, intravenous rehydration, and anticoagulation with or without antiplatelet therapy. The traditional treatment for mesenteric embolus is open surgical embolectomy. Mesenteric artery thrombosis is treated with mesenteric bypass. In hemodynamically stable patients with recent sudden onset of abdominal pain and without clinical or radiological signs of advanced ischemia or peritonitis, endovascular intervention can be considered. Endovascular options include pharmacologic or mechanical thrombectomy and balloon angioplasty with arterial stent placement. Conversion to open surgical exploration may be required if the patient deteriorates clinically.

The use of endovascular treatment in acute intestinal ischemia is increasing [30, 31]. Patients with acute intestinal ischemia often have multiple comorbidities, and consequently minimally invasive endovascular treatment is becoming more appealing. No randomized control trials exist comparing the two treatments, making it difficult to compare outcomes, as there are many confounders.

A retrospective review of the Swedish vascular registry has reported that endovascular treatment has better 30-day and 1-year mortality rates than open surgery. However, these findings are limited by the fact that sicker patients go directly to surgery and endovascular failures are also treated with open surgery [31]. Beaulieu performed a retrospective review of the National Inpatient Sample Database in the USA between 2005 and 2009 for patients who had intervention for acute intestinal ischemia. Endovascular intervention increased from 11.9% in 2005 to 30% in 2009. Endovascular treatment was associated with decreased mortality, shorter length of stay, and lower rates of bowel resection compared to the surgical group [30]. A number of other smaller retrospective studies have also found improved outcomes with endovascular revascularization [32–34].

Acute mesenteric venous thrombosis is diagnosed typically on the portal venous phase of CT. Initial supportive management includes nasogastric tube insertion and intravenous hydration. Systemic anticoagulation is the main treatment, limiting thrombus propagation, allowing recanalization, and improving survival [35]. Modified endovascular interventional techniques include thrombolysis and thrombectomy via percutaneous transhepatic, transjugular, or transjugular portosystemic shunt access into the portal vein. Transarterial thrombolysis via the SMA has also been described. There are no large randomized control trials to guide decision-making regarding catheter-based techniques [29]. Surgical laparotomy is recommended if there are signs of intestinal necrosis or perforation.

Take-Home Tables

Table 24.1 summarizes the conditions causing intestinal ischemia, and Table 24.2 highlights the specificity and sensitivity of CT for the diagnosis of acute intestinal ischemia.

Imaging Case Studies

Case 1

Figure 24.1a–c presents a 66-year-old patient with acute onset severe abdominal pain and a history of atrial fibrillation.

Case 2

In Fig. 24.2a, b, a 93-year-old patient presents with a 1 week history of worsening abdominal pain, vomiting, diarrhea, and fever.

Suggested Imaging Protocols

 CT angiography should be performed if there is clinical suspicion of acute intestinal ischemia. The use of a multidetector array scanner is preferred. Acquisition should be performed with a nominal section thickness of 3 mm or less. The scan should be reconstructed with overlapping sections at a maximum increment



Fig. 24.1 (a–c) A 66-year-old patient presented with acute onset severe abdominal pain with a background history of atrial fibrillation. Blood tests revealed white cell count $17 \times 10^{9}/L$, INR 1.3, and serum lactate 13 mmol/L. Axial arterial phase CT image at the level of

the left ventricle shows thrombus within the apex of the left ventricle (a). Sagittal arterial phase CT image shows occlusive embolus in the SMA (b), and coronal CT image on lung windows shows intrahepatic portal venous gas, with gas also within the tributaries of the SMV (c)

of 50% of the effective section thickness to enhance the quality of two-dimensional and three-dimensional reconstruction images and prevent artifact [36].

 Use of a mechanical injector and a saline flush is advised to administer nonionic contrast medium (350 mg/mL) to achieve a minimum injection rate of 3 mL/s for a total of 150 mL of contrast medium. Bolus tracking software that monitors passage of contrast material through the descending aorta is recommended, with the trigger threshold set at 100 HU aortic enhancement (i.e., trigger pulled when CT value increases by 100 HU) [37].

 Images should be acquired in at least two phases if there is clinical suspicion of intestinal ischemia: early arterial phase (immediately after bolus tracking or at 15–20 s post injection) and portal venous phase (50–60 s after bolus tracking or 70–80 s post injection). An unenhanced helical CT acquisition may be useful prior to acquiring the CT angiogram as it may demonstrate mural hemorrhage and delineate arterial calcification. These benefits may offset



Fig. 24.2 (**a**, **b**) A 93-year-old patient presented with a 1-week history of worsening abdominal pain, vomiting, diarrhea, and fever. Blood testing revealed white cell count 15×10^{9} /L, CRP 170 mg/dL. Sagittal arterial phase CT image shows occlusive thrombus in the SMA (**a**). Axial arterial phase CT image of the pelvis shows mural thickening of the hypoenhancing small bowel wall, fat stranding, and free fluid (**b**)

the disadvantage of radiation exposure associated with this supplementary scanning.

- Low attenuation oral contrast medium, e.g., water, can be used as it allows better visualization of the enhancing bowel wall. Alternatively negative oral contrast can be omitted to avoid delaying treatment.
- Postprocessing of the CT to provide multiplanar reformations and/or three-dimensional renderings is mandatory.

Future Research

- Has the widespread use of multidetector CT resulted in earlier diagnosis of intestinal ischemia and therefore improved outcomes?
- No randomized control trials exist comparing outcomes of surgical intervention to endovascular revascularization in patients with acute intestinal ischemia.

References

- 1. Acosta S, Ogren M, Sternby NH, et al. Eur J Vasc Endovasc Surg. 2004;27(2):145–50.
- Schoots IG, Koffeman GI, Legemate DA, et al. Br J Surg. 2004;91(1):17–27.
- Bartone G, Severino BU, Armellino MF, et al. Radiol Clin N Am. 2008;46(5):887–9. v
- 4. Sreenarasimhaiah J. BMJ. 2003;326(7403):1372-6.
- Rhee RY, Gloviczki P, Mendonca CT, et al. J Vasc Surg. 1994;20(5):688–97.
- Paterno F, Longo WE. Radiol Clin N Am. 2008;46(5):877–85. v
- 7. Gore RM, Yaghmai V, Thakrar KH, et al. Radiol Clin N Am. 2008;46(5):845–75. v
- Wiesner W, Khurana B, Ji H, et al. Radiology. 2003;226(3):635–50.
- 9. Landow L, Andersen LW. Acta Anaesthesiol Scand. 1994;38(7):626–39.
- Romano S, Niola R, Maglione F, et al. Radiol Clin N Am. 2008;46(5):891–908. vi
- Moschetta M, Telegrafo M, Rella L, et al. World J Radiol. 2014;6(5):130–8.
- 12. Horton KM, Fishman EK. Radiographics. 2001;21(6):1463–73.
- Ho LM, Paulson EK, Thompson WM. AJR Am J Roentgenol. 2007;188(6):1604–13.
- 14. PRISMA Statement. http://www.prisma-statement. orghttp://www.prisma-statement.org
- 15. Whiting PF, Weswood ME, Rutjes AW, et al. BMC Med Res Methodol. 2006;6:9.
- Akyildiz H, Akcan A, Ozturk A, et al. Am J Surg. 2009;197(4):429–33.
- Aschoff AJ, Stuber G, Becker BW, et al. Abdom Imaging. 2009;34(3):345–57.
- Kirkpatrick ID, Kroeker MA, Greenberg HM. Radiology. 2003;229(1):91–8.
- Ofer A, Abadi S, Nitecki S, et al. Eur Radiol. 2009;19(1):24–30.
- Wiesner W, Hauser A, Steinbrich W. Eur Radiol. 2004;14(12):2347–56.
- Zandrino F, Musante F, Gallesio I, et al. Minerva Gastroenterol Dietol. 2006;52(3):317–25.
- Cudnik MT, Darbha S, Jones J, et al. Acad Emerg Med Off J Soc Acad Emerg Med. 2013;20(11):1087–100.
- 23. Menke J. Radiology. 2010;256(1):93-101.

- 24. Barmase M, Kang M, Wig J, et al. Eur J Radiol. 2011;80(3):e582–7.
- Blachar A, Barnes S, Adam SZ, et al. Emerg Radiol. 2011;18(5):385–94.
- Yikilmaz A, Karahan OI, Senol S, et al. Eur J Radiol. 2011;80(2):297–302.
- 27. Oliva IB, Davarpanah AH, Rybicki FJ, et al. Abdom Imaging. 2013;38(4):714–9.
- 28. Wyers MC. Semin Vasc Surg. 2010;23(1):9-20.
- 29. Acosta S, Bjorck M. Br J Surg. 2014;101(1):e100-8.
- Beaulieu RJ, Arnaoutakis KD, Abularrage CJ, et al. J Vasc Surg. 2014;59(1):159–64.
- Bjornsson S, Resch T, Acosta S. J Gastrointest Surg. 2013;17(5):973–80.

- Arthurs ZM, Titus J, Bannazadeh M, et al. J Vasc Surg. 2011;53(3):698–704. discussion 5
- Jia Z, Jiang G, Tian F, et al. Eur J Vasc Endovasc Surg. 2014;47(2):196–203.
- Karkkainen JM, Lehtimaki TT, Saari P, et al. Cardiovasc Intervent Radiol. 2015;38(5):1119–29.
- Brandt LJ, Boley SJ. Gastroenterology. 2000 May;118(5):954–68.
- ACR–NASCI–SIR–SPR Practice Parameter for the Performance and Interpretation of Body Computed Tomography Angiography (CTA) Res. 36–2011, Amended 2014 (Res. 39).
- 37. Bae KT, Heiken JP. Eur Radiol. 2005;15(Suppl 5): E46–59.



25

Acute Urinary Tract Conditions in Adults: Evidence-Based Emergency Imaging

Peter Aaron Harri, Pardeep K. Mittal, and Courtney Coursey Moreno

Key Points

- Non-contrast computed tomography (NCCT) is the best imaging test for identification of urinary tract stones (strong evidence).
- Ultrasound may be used to diagnose hydronephrosis and guide management in the emergent setting (moderate evidence).
- Uncomplicated lower urinary tract infections are primarily diagnosed clinically. Imaging may be performed if the clinical diagnosis is uncertain or if other diseases or complications are suspected. Contrast-enhanced computed tomography (CECT) is the imaging test of choice (limited evidence).
- Imaging is not routinely indicated for upper urinary tract infections unless a complication (e.g., pyelonephritis or renal abscess) is suspected. CECT is the preferred imaging test to diagnose

P.A. Harri (🖂) · P.K. Mittal

C.C. Moreno

Department of Radiology and Imaging Sciences, Emory University Hospital, Atlanta, GA, USA e-mail: pharri@emory.edu; pmittal@emory.edu; Courtney.moreno@emoryhealthcare.org complications of an upper urinary tract infection (moderate evidence).

• Ultrasound and magnetic resonance imaging (MRI) are considered first-line imaging modalities for suspected renal colic or complications of urinary tract infections in pregnant patients (ultrasound or non-contrast MRI) or in patients with iodinated contrast allergies (moderate evidence).

Definition and Pathophysiology

This chapter discusses imaging decisions for adults that present with acute renal symptoms, which can be caused by obstructive and nonobstructive calcifications and infections. Nephroliths, or renal stones, are solid crystals or concretions from minerals or chemicals in the urine formed in the kidney that can cause blood in the urine (hematuria) and can pass into the ureters, bladder, and urethra causing pain. Pain from renal stones (also known as renal colic) is spasmodic pain usually felt in the back radiating to the groin. Risk factors for renal stone formation are dehydration, high intake of animal protein, sodium, refined sugar, oxalate, underlying

[©] Springer International Publishing AG, part of Springer Nature 2018

A. Kelly et al. (eds.), *Evidence-Based Emergency Imaging*, Evidence-Based Imaging, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-67066-9_25

metabolic conditions including renal tubular acidosis and medullary sponge kidney, and human immunodeficiency virus (HIV) medications [1-5].

Urinary tract infections (UTIs) can be divided into upper tract infections (kidneys and ureters) and lower tract infections (urinary bladder and urethra). Acute pyelonephritis (APN) is inflammation of the renal parenchyma, calices, and pelvis, most commonly due to bacterial infections. Symptoms include fever and flank pain at the costovertebral angles. A severe form of pyelonephritis with gas forming in the renal tissues is emphysematous pyelonephritis. This severe infection has a higher prevalence in uncontrolled diabetics. If an infection in the kidney persists, it can form a cavity of necrotic cells and inflammatory response in the renal tissue or a renal abscess. Patients with diabetes are also at an increased risk for renal abscess formation. UTI with ureteral obstruction is termed pyonephrosis. Cystitis is inflammation of the urinary bladder, most commonly from a bacterial source and can cause painful urination, urge to urinate, hesitation during urination, and foul smelling/cloudy urine. An infection with air within the bladder wall is termed emphysematous cystitis. Like emphysematous pyelonephritis, emphysematous cystitis is more prevalent in diabetics. Risk factors for urinary tract infections include female sex, diaphragm use for birth control, chronic prostatitis in older males, urinary catheterization, diabetes, vesicoureteral reflux, and spinal cord injuries [6–8]. Most upper urinary tract infections start as lower UTIs, cystitis, and prostatitis [9].

Epidemiology

A study of renal stone prevalence in the United States found an overall prevalence of stone disease of 8.8% [10]. Males have a 1.3 times higher odds of developing renal stones than women [10]. Non-Hispanic whites have the highest prevalence of renal stone disease, 10.3% [10]. Prevalence in Hispanics is 6.4% and 4.3% in African Americans [10]. The prevalence of renal stones in normal weight patients is 6.1%, but this

increases to 9.2% in overweight patients and 11.2% in obese patients. Patients with diabetes have 1.55 times higher odds of developing renal stones than nondiabetics [10]. It is estimated that UTIs cause 7 million physician office visits a year, 1 million emergency room visits a year, and 100,000 hospitalizations a year in the United States [11]. UTIs are more common in females than males, and it is estimated that 40–50% of women will experience a UTI that requires treatment in their lifetime [12–15]. The prevalence and incidence of emphysematous cystitis is unknown [16] but is estimated to be 15–17 cases per 10,000 females and 3–4 cases per 10,000 males per year [17].

Overall Cost to Society

The direct costs of renal stones were estimated to be an extra \$3494 per patient in working-age adults compared to a similar population without nephrolithiasis [18]. According to Saigal et al., an estimated 1.3 million working-age adults receive treatment for renal stones per year [18]. This calculates to approximately \$4.5 billion in direct costs annually in the employed population alone [18]. Saigal et al. also estimated renal stones caused approximately 3.1 million lost workdays per year, using private insurance data [18]. Using a conservative estimate of \$250 per day of work for employers, the indirect costs of renal stones are approximately \$775 million per year [19, 20]. Direct and indirect costs annually for communityacquired UTIs are estimated to be \$659 million and \$936 million, respectively, for a total of approximately \$1.6 billion [21, 22]. The estimated annual cost of nosocomial UTIs in the United States ranges from \$424 to \$451 million [23].

Goals of Imaging

The goal of imaging in patients presenting with flank pain or renal colic is to determine if a renal stone is present, if it is causing upstream obstruction, and if the size of the stone is amenable to medical management or requires surgical
intervention. For urinary tract infections, the goal of imaging is to determine if the infection is present in the kidney parenchyma, has an abscess formed requiring percutaneous drainage, and is the infection emphysematous, which has a higher morbidity and mortality rate.

Methodology

A comprehensive Medline search (United States National Library of Medicine database) for original articles published between 1966 and September 2014 using the Ovid and PubMed search engines was performed using a combination of the following key terms: renal stone, nephrolithiasis, urinary tract infection, cystitis, emphysematous cystitis, pyelonephritis, pyonephrosis, emphysematous pyelonephritis, renal abscess, radiography, KUB, ultrasound, computed tomography, magnetic resonance imaging, evidence-based medicine, epidemiology, and cost. Only articles using the English language and human studies were used. The articles were reviewed and selected based on methods, outcomes, and diagnostic accuracy. Additional relevant articles were selected from the references of reviewed articles and published guidelines.

Discussion of Issues

What Is the Imaging Modality of Choice for Suspicion of Urinary Stone Disease?

Summary of the Evidence Presently, noncontrast computed tomography (NCCT) is considered the diagnostic test of choice for patients with presenting with renal colic (strong evidence) [20]. NCCT is highly accurate for the identification of uroliths, for detecting evidence of ureteral obstruction, and for the identification of other potential etiologies of flank pain [24]. The major disadvantage of NCCT is radiation exposure to the patient [25, 26]. In patients with known urolithiasis and/or a presentation classic for renal colic, the combination of abdomen and pelvis radiography (kidneys ureters bladder, KUB) and ultrasound (US) may be an acceptable and much lower radiation alternative for the diagnosis of clinically significant ureteroliths (moderate evidence) [27, 28]. MRI is an excellent tool for the evaluation of hydronephrosis though is limited in its ability to detect small uroliths (moderate evidence) [29].

Supporting Evidence

Radiography

Radiography may suggest a renal stone if a calcification is identified in the expected location of the urinary system on the side of the pain. However, not all stones are radiopaque on radiographs [30]. Additionally, some radiopaque objects visible on radiographs may represent phleboliths or other vascular calcifications. Also, the sensitivity of the KUB for urinary stones can vary due to many factors, such as stone composition, location, size, body habitus, and overlying bowel contents [30]. The sensitivity of radiography, when compared to NCCT, for urinary stones >5 mm in the proximal ureter is 72%, but the sensitivity for a stone of any size in any location in the urinary tract drops to 29% [31]. Another study compared abdominal radiographs to NCCT and found the sensitivity for urinary stones on KUB to be 59% with a specificity of 71% [32].

Radiography exposes patients to less ionizing radiation as compared to CT. The effective radiation dose from a single abdominal radiograph is approximately 0.6 mSv as compared to 10–12 mSv for conventional NCCT of the abdomen and pelvis and 2 mSv for low-dose NCCT of the abdomen and pelvis [33].

Ultrasound

Ultrasound (US) can be useful for the evaluation of renal colic while not exposing patients to ionizing radiation. US may be able to demonstrate a stone, as well as findings of obstructive uropathy.

When evaluating flank pain, US has a sensitivity of 61–90% compared to NCCT for the detection of stones in the ureters [28, 34]. Looking for a twinkle artifact on color Doppler imaging [35, 36] may improve the ability to detect urinary stones [27, 28]. The twinkle artifact is an intense multicolored signal behind a stone when color Doppler is applied to the stone [28]. However, the sensitivity of US compared to NCCT for detecting urinary stones is relatively low 24–57%, especially for small stones [37, 38].

For the diagnosis of urinary obstruction in patients with acute flank pain, US has been found to have a sensitivity and specificity of up to 100% and 90%, respectively [38]. The US findings of obstructive uropathy include hydronephrosis, ureterectasis, and perinephric fluid [38]. However, US may still be limited within the first 2 h of presentation because enough time may not have elapsed for these findings to have developed [39]. Initial evaluation with ultrasound was found to result in lower cumulative radiation exposure than initial evaluation with CT without significant difference in repeat emergency department visits, high-risk diagnoses with complications, or serious adverse events [40].

A combination of abdominal radiography and US can be used as a technique for evaluation of urinary stones for patients with renal colic and has a lower ionizing radiation dose and cost as compared to NCCT [41]. A prospective study of 66 patients using a KUB/US combination found a sensitivity of 79% (93% for NCCT) for detecting ureteral stones [38]. Because all missed cases had spontaneous ureterolith passage, the authors concluded that a NCCT after a negative KUB/US would not add useful information, and they suggested a NCCT should be obtained in patients that do not respond to conservative management or when surgical intervention is anticipated [38].

The advantages of US during the investigation of renal colic include lack of ionizing radiation and ability to demonstrate some urinary stones. The disadvantages include need for skilled personnel, inability to accurately measure stone size, and inability to differentiate dilatation without obstruction from true obstruction [42, 43].

Computed Tomography

NCCT currently is the gold standard for diagnosis of urinary stones [44]. Urinary stone location on NCCT has also been correlated with rates of spontaneous stone passage with more proximal urinary stones having an increased need for intervention [45]. An advantage of NCCT images is the ability to reformat acquired axial images into other planes (e.g., sagittal and coronal). Two studies found reviewing coronal reformations with the axial dataset can increase urolith detection [46, 47]. Coronal reformations also enhanced estimation of maximal stone size [47].

Because of the increased risk of radiation exposure, especially in young patients, reduced dose CT protocols have been developed [48–57]. One evidence-based study concluded that a low-dose protocol should be used if NCCT is ordered to evaluate urinary stones [58]. Dose reduction techniques include lower kVp, lower tube current, use of automated tube current modulation, and use of iterative reconstruction [50]. Limiting the scan range to include only the kidneys, ureters, and bladder also lowers dose [59]. Low-dose protocols can reduce mean radiation dose to 1.9 mGy, as compared to 9.9 mGy for a conventional protocol, without loss of diagnostic accuracy [50].

A meta-analysis of diagnostic performance of low-dose (<3 mSv) CT for detecting urinary stones found a pooled sensitivity and specificity of 97% and 95%, respectively [60]. Additionally, the measurements of uroliths on low-dose CT were demonstrated to be equal to standard-dose CT [61]. The sensitivity of urinary stone detection decreases with stone size, and the sensitivity for smaller stones is further impeded with increasing dose reduction [62]. However, using dose reduction of approximately 50% with iterative reconstructive techniques for the detection of urinary stones was not inferior to full-dose scans reconstructed with filtered back projection [63].

Delayed phase images on contrast-enhanced CT (CECT) after intravenous contrast administration can assist in differentiating between a urolith and a phlebolith adjacent to the ureter [64, 65]. NCCT can also demonstrate secondary signs of a recently passed urinary stone including ureteral dilatation and perinephric edema [66, 67]. NCCT is also useful for diagnosing other causes of flank pain, such as appendicitis and diverticulitis [67–70]. Even if a CECT is performed, the sensitivity for detecting all urinary stones is 81% and >95% for all stones \geq 3 mm [71]. Characterization of urinary stone composition with dual-energy CT can be useful; however, the optimized energy levels for imaging and postprocessing have not yet been determined [72–77]. Virtual unenhanced images from dual-energy CT are reasonably accurate in subtracting excreted contrast material from the renal collecting systems and can be used to diagnose urinary stones >2.9 mm with good reliability [78]. However, dual-energy CT virtual unenhanced images are not accurate enough to currently replace true unenhanced images [79].

Magnetic Resonance Imaging

MRI may be used as an alternative to low-dose NCCT in certain patient populations: pregnant women (non-contrast MRI), young individuals, and individuals with multiple prior CT examinations [29]. While MRI is good at diagnosing hydronephrosis and perinephric edema, its detection of the actual urinary stone is much less accurate as compared to NCCT [80].

Magnetic resonance urography (MRU) was found in one study to have 100% sensitivity for obstruction, and the site of obstruction was found in 80% of the cases. Round signal voids on the MRU corresponded to urinary stones on correlative intravenous urogram (IVU) in 12 of 18 cases [81]. Another study of obstructive uropathy with 13 cases of ureteroliths demonstrated that MRU correctly identified the site of obstruction in all but one case (one ureterolith moved between the MRU and confirmatory imaging). The ureteral stones were seen as signal voids against a background of bright urine on T2-weighted images in 46% of the cases [82]. More recent data found that MR-visible urinary stones measured 1.1 cm on average (range 0.15–3.3 cm) and stones not visible at MR measured an average of 0.46 cm (range 0.1–0.9 cm) [83]. Blood oxygen level-dependent MRI used increased oxygen content in the renal cortex and medulla to detect acute unilateral renal obstruction [84]. Changes in renal perfusion and diffusion during acute ureteral obstruction can be found using diffusion-weighted imaging (DWI) [85]. Excretory MRU was found to be more sensitive for ureterolith detection

than T2-weighted MRU; however, the former is limited is not recommended for pregnant patients due to the use of gadolinium [86].

What Is the Imaging Modality of Choice for Clinical Concern for a Lower Urinary Tract Infection?

Summary of Evidence Uncomplicated lower urinary tract infections are primarily diagnosed clinically, using patient symptoms and urinalysis (UA) [87], and diagnostic imaging is usually reserved for patients with recurrent infections, failed treatment, or patients with severe symptoms (moderate evidence) [88]. There are no diagnostic imaging examinations indicated in simple cases of acute community-acquired cystitis [89]. Imaging may play an earlier role in diagnosis of lower UTIs if the clinical situation and UA are uncertain or if other diseases, such as urinary stones, are suspected [88]. Additionally, in immunocompromised or diabetic patients, early imaging may be beneficial [88, 90]. Because lower urinary tract infections are usually not diagnosed with imaging, little recent evidence-based literature has focused on lower UTIs. Currently CT scan, especially CECT if renal stones are not suspected, is the diagnostic test of choice for complicated UTI (moderate evidence) [91]. CECT is also the diagnostic test of choice for emphysematous cystitis [92].

Supporting Evidence

Radiography

Very few peer-reviewed scientific articles could be found describing the sensitivity, specificity, accuracy, or use of radiography in the diagnosis of uncomplicated lower UTIs in adults. Previously, intravenous urograms (IVUs) were widely used to evaluate urinary tract symptoms; however, studies found that IVU could be avoided and replaced with ultrasound and radiography [93]. One study found that 91% of IVUs were negative in uncomplicated UTIs [94]. Another study indicated that US alone is almost as good as IVU in women because of the lower incidence of urinary stone disease [95]. For emphysematous cystitis, radiography can often be diagnostic demonstrating curvilinear or mottled areas of increased lucency in the region of the urinary bladder [96]. One study analyzing all articles written in English between 1956 and 2006 on emphysematous cystitis found that 84% of the cases were diagnosed with radiography [92]. However, radiography lacks sensitivity, estimated at approximately 50% by one study [97], and it lacks specificity [96], as air shadows of adjacent bowel can cause difficulty in diagnosis [98]. Intravenous urography was found to insensitive for the diagnosis of emphysematous cystitis [99].

Ultrasound

Very few peer-reviewed scientific articles could be found describing the sensitivity, specificity, accuracy, or use of US in the diagnosis of uncomplicated lower UTIs in adults. Ultrasound can be useful in evaluating patients with a poorly emptying bladder, a population at risk for recurrent lower UTIs. US can assess bladder wall thickness and postvoid residual volumes [93]. US can diagnose emphysematous cystitis without ionizing radiation exposure, but has been documented to have a low sensitivity and may be better used to follow patients showing clinical improvement [96]. Findings on ultrasound in emphysematous cystitis include bladder wall thickening and small echogenic foci within the bladder wall and lumen with dirty posterior acoustic shadowing and reverberation artifact. These intraluminal foci are due to air and can be mobile and shift with changes in posture [100–102].

Computed Tomography

Very few peer-reviewed scientific articles could be found describing the sensitivity, specificity, accuracy, or use of CT in the diagnosis of uncomplicated lower UTI in adults. CT can be used to differentiate a lower UTI from an upper UTI if symptoms are questionable and management would be changed [91]. CECT findings of cystitis include irregular thickening and enhancement of the bladder wall [91]. CT is considered the best test for diagnosis of emphysematous cystitis because it is more sensitive [103] and specific than radiography [96]. CT can define the extent, location, and any complications more precisely [104]. If there is a contraindication to intravenous contrast, a NCCT can be obtained to evaluate for emphysematous cystitis [99]. Additionally, CT can diagnose alternative causes for air within the urinary bladder, including vesicocolic fistula, intra-abdominal abscess, adjacent neoplastic disease, ascending infection, scrotal abscess, and the presence of emphysematous pyelonephritis [92, 96, 99, 105, 106].

Magnetic Resonance Imaging

Very few peer-reviewed scientific articles could be found describing the sensitivity, specificity, accuracy, or use of MRI in the diagnosis of uncomplicated lower UTIs in adults. MRI can be used as an alternative if an iodinated contrast allergy exists; however, due to higher expense, cost restraints, less common availability, and longer scan times compared to CT, it is not a routinely diagnostic test for lower UTIs [91, 107, 108]. Therefore, MRI is usually reserved for problem-solving or when other imaging modalities have not provided an answer or are unsuitable [91]. Another limitation of MRI is signal voids created by gas from infections that can cause difficulty in interpretation [91, 108], and no studies have investigated MRI and emphysematous cystitis.

What Is the Imaging Modality of Choice for Clinical Concern for an Upper Urinary Tract Infection?

Summary of Evidence Imaging is not felt to be routinely indicated in urinary tract infections unless severe symptoms are present, there was no clinical response to antibiotics, or the patient is immunocompromised or diabetic [90]. However, more recently it has been suggested that early imaging in acute pyelonephritis (APN) is costeffective and imaging should be obtained for all APN patients who required hospital admission [109]. Presently, CECT is the gold standard imaging modality for diagnosis and assessment of APN and its complications (moderate evidence) [110]. Abdominal radiography may be useful as a screening exam for evidence of gas in emphysematous pyelonephritis. US can be an initial screening modality, particularly in pregnant patients, and is used for guiding interventions (limited evidence). MRI is mainly indicated for pregnant patients and for individuals allergic to iodinated contrast material (limited evidence) [110].

Supporting Evidence

Radiography

Radiography, especially intravenous urography (IVU), has been replaced by other modalities, like CT, in the setting of acute upper urinary tract infections because up to 91% of IVUs will be negative in uncomplicated disease [94]. In the low percentage of IVUs that are positive in the setting of acute upper UTIs, enlargement of the kidneys, delayed contrast excretion with persistent or striated appearance of contrast in the renal parenchyma, and compression of the collecting systems are findings [88, 111, 112]. Mass-like appearance is a rare finding [111]. IVU is not sensitive for complications of APN including renal abscess and perinephric collections [113]. Additionally, IVU has a lower sensitivity for detecting renal abscess [114].

Abdominal radiography may still be useful in detecting crescent-shaped gas collections [112] overlying the renal parenchyma in up to 85% of cases of emphysematous pyelonephritis [115]. Calcifications associated with renal tuberculosis infections (putty kidney) can also be seen on abdominal radiographs in the appropriate clinical settings [110]. Fluoroscopy can be used to guide placement of a percutaneous nephrostomy (PCN) tubes for pyonephrosis, which is a medical emergency [111].

Ultrasound

While US is less sensitive than CT, findings of APN on US include ill-defined areas of decreased or increased echogenicity caused by edema and hemorrhage [107]. Secondary signs include renal enlargement, loss of corticomedullary differentiation, and compression of renal sinus fat [111]. Doppler and power Doppler US can improve

sensitivity of hypoperfused parenchymal abnormalities [112].

Mitterberger et al. investigated 100 patients with clinical symptoms of APN and compared contrast pulse-sequence technique ultrasound (use of nonlinear fundamental frequencies and higher-order harmonics allowing high imaging frequencies, up to 14 MHz, to construct real-time perfusion images with high-contrast agent-totissue specificity and spatial resolution) to CT. Their study found contrast pulse-sequence US had a sensitivity of 98%, specificity of 100%, positive predictive value of 100%, and negative predictive value of 89% compared to CT as the gold standard [116].

Renal abscess on US can appear as an anechoic or hypoechoic complex mass with increased transmission of sound waves [112]. Mobile echoes in the abscess, septations, loculations, fluid-fluid levels, and fluid-solid interfaces can be seen internally. Dirty shadowing of sound waves is indicative of air in an abscess [113, 117]. The addition of Doppler imaging can also detect renal abscesses and with low velocity scales detect perfusion defects that represent foci of acute renal inflammation, also known as nephritis [118]. US can also be used to guide procedures, such as abscess drainages [113].

In the setting of upper UTIs, US may be used to detect hydronephrosis, hydroureter, and perinephric fluid collections [91]. Furthermore, US is less costly than other cross-sectional imaging modalities and does not use ionizing radiation [114]. Ultrasound can be used to guide procedures for treatment of renal abscess and pyonephrosis [110, 111]. The lack of ionizing radiation can be useful in pregnant patients, and ultrasound is usually considered the first imaging modality of choice for upper UTIs in pregnant patients. However, physiologic pelvicaliectasis can confound findings of actual obstruction [113].

US can be operator-dependent, limited by in patients with a large body habitus, and is less sensitive than CT for evaluating potential complications of upper tract UTIs [114]. Majd et al. reported a sensitivity and specificity of 74.3 and 56.7% for ultrasound diagnosis of acute pyelone-phritis [108]. A study comparing US to CT where

renal abscesses were detected found ultrasound to be normal in 52.1% of patients where abscesses were found on CT [119]. Stojadinovic et al. compared the detection of renal abscess on CT and US and reported that CT reduced the risk missing a renal abscess by 37 times [120].

Debris causing echogenic material in a dilated collecting system on US has a 100% positive predictive value for the diagnosis of pyonephrosis [117]. Gas-forming organisms can cause echoes in the dilated collecting system as well [121]. However, in some circumstances, the shadowing from air can appear similar to shadowing from an obstructing stone, and a radiograph or CT may be needed for differentiation [88].

Computed Tomography

Computed tomography (CT) is considered to be superior to IVU [122] and US [123] in detecting parenchymal abnormalities, delineating disease, and detecting perinephric collections [124], especially multiphase CECT [91]. Yoo et al. found that CT was 81% sensitive for APN as compared to a 33% sensitivity for US [125]. NCCT can be useful for detection of calculi, blood products from hemorrhage, and calcifications in the renal parenchyma that can be obscured on CECT [90, 112]. The nephrographic phase, when the renal cortex and medullary pyramids enhance equally, is the superior phase for detection of APN abnormalities [90]. APN classically appears as a striated nephrogram with ill-defined streaks or triangular areas of decreased enhancement from the papilla to the cortical surface [90, 111, 112], which may be singular or multifocal and unilateral or bilateral [113]. Piccoli et al. found APN was bilateral in 12.6% of cases and multifocal in 79.8% of cases [126]. Delayed scans in the excretory phase may be useful in distinguishing inflammation from tumor by showing delayed enhancement in inflamed areas of previously hypoenhancing regions [112]. It is important to note that in more severe cases of APN, the striated nephrogram appearance can persist for weeks [88, 112].

CT can easily demonstrate other signs of APN, including focal or diffuse swelling of the kidney, inflammatory stranding in the perinephric fat, thickening of Gerota's fascia, and effacement of renal sinus fat [90, 111, 112]. Especially in diffuse APN, poor enhancement and poor excretion of contrast can be seen [111] and are usually directly proportional to the severity of the infection [113]. Additionally, CT has also been used by Kim et al. to develop a predicative score for patients with APN that may have poor outcomes despite treatment. Six of nine of the criteria are findings found on CT (abscess, pyonephrosis with or without stone, pelvicalyceal air, poor global excretion of contrast, obliteration of the renal sinus, and global renal enlargement); the other three are clinical or laboratory findings (tachycardia or hypotension, persistent fever or pyuria, and diabetes) [127].

CT is the most accurate modality for diagnosis, assessment of extent, and follow-up of abscesses [90, 113, 122, 123]. Piccoli et al. found renal abscesses in 39.5% cases of APN [126]; however, Rollino et al. found 23.5% of patients with APN had renal abscesses [119]. On NCCT, renal abscess appears as a hypoattenuating lesion [112]. After contrast administration, a mature abscess can demonstrate a thick, irregular capsule that can enhance in up to 50% of cases [112, 123]. Renal abscesses can coalesce, spread through the renal parenchyma, and break into the perinephric space [128]. CT can also clearly demonstrate gas in an abscess [112], but this is an uncommon finding [129].

The modality of choice for emphysematous pyelonephritis is CT [111, 112, 130, 131]. Gas can appear linear or as multiple small bubbles that dissect along the planes of the renal parenchyma [124]. Other findings of emphysematous pyelonephritis on CT are large locules of gas, gas-fluid levels, and parenchymal destruction [113]. CT also provides the option of guided drainage as treatment [124].

CT is considered the test of choice for obstruction and detecting pyonephrosis as it can more readily find an underlying cause [90, 112, 124]. Despite NCCT being the gold standard for detection of renal stones, CECT, which is more desirable for detection of infection, has an accuracy of 97% in the detection of ureteral calculi [132]. However, distinguishing pyonephrosis from uninfected hydronephrosis can be difficult [128, 133]. CT findings of pyonephrosis include pelvic and ureteral wall thickening, perinephric fat stranding, renal enlargement, and a striated nephrogram. However, these findings can also be seen in noninfected urinary obstruction [90, 128, 134], but tend to be more severe in pyonephrosis [124, 134]. Specifically, the sensitivity of pelvic wall thickening for pyonephrosis is 76% [134]. Gas within the collecting system, absent of recent instrumentation, is the most accurate indicator of infected fluid [134], but is only occasionally encountered [111, 112].

Magnetic Resonance Imaging

Like CT, MR allows for multiphase dynamic post-contrast imaging which provides additional information for lesion characterization [135]. MRI provides good anatomic information of the kidney, renal pelvis, ureter, and surrounding perinephric tissues [108, 136].

APN appears as areas of low signal intensity on T1-weighted images and increased signal intensity on T2-weighted images with loss of corticomedullary differentiation due to the inflammatory edema [107, 108]. Browne et al. found MRI to be a radiation-free alternative to the diagnosis of APN along with the ability to determine renal function and evaluate the arterial supply and venous drainage of the kidneys [91]. Newer studies have evaluated the use of diffusionweighted images (DWI) in the diagnosis of APN because such images do not require intravenous contrast material and can be acquired rapidly. De Pascale et al. compared DWI to contrastenhanced MRI and found DWI had a sensitivity of 95.2%, specificity of 94.9%, positive predictive value of 96.9%, negative predictive value of 92.3%, and accuracy of 94.6% [137]. Faletti et al. found a 94.3% agreement between DWI and contrast-enhanced MRI [138]. Compared to CT, Rathod et al. found that DWI had a higher sensitivity for APN (95.3%) as compared to NCCT (66.7%) and CECT (88.1%) [139].

Renal abscesses on MRI have low and often heterogeneous low T1-weighted signal intensity with increased, heterogeneous T2-weighted signal. The intensity of T1-weighted and T2-weighted signal depends on the amount of protein, fluid, and cellular debris present [107]. If debris is found, a fluid-fluid level can be present [107]. Martina et al. found renal abscess in 32.5% of cases of APN [140]. DWI and the apparent diffusion coefficient (ADC) values on DWI can be helpful in renal abscess detection. Rathod et al. found that APN had significantly lower ADC values than normal tissue, and renal abscesses had significantly lower ADC values than APN [139].

Pyonephrosis is suggested on MRI if fluiddebris levels are found in the collecting system [141]. Investigations have been proposed to determine if DWI can differentiate hydronephrosis from pyonephrosis. While both are hyperintense on T2-weighted imaging, Chan et al. found pyonephrosis had hyperintense signal on DWI, while hydronephrosis was hypointense [142].

Take-Home Table

Table 25.1 summarizes the sensitivity and specificity of various imaging modalities for the detection of kidney stones, obstructive uropathy, and pyelonephritis.

Imaging Case Studies

Case 1

Figure 25.1a–d presents renal colic: a 35-yearold female with left flank pain.

Case 2

Figure 25.2a–c presents physiologic hydronephrosis of pregnancy: a 22-year-old female in the second trimester of pregnancy with right flank pain.

Case 3

Figure 25.3 presents a 52-year-old diabetic male with urinary tract infection.

	Sensitivity	Specificity	Reference	Evidence
Kidney stones				
Non-contrast CT	97%	95%	[59]	Strong
Ultrasound	24–57%	79–85%	[37, 38]	Moderate
Radiography	29-72%	71%	[31, 32]	Moderate
Obstructive uropathy	· ·	·		· ·
Combined ultrasound and radiography ^a	79%	90%	[38]	Moderate
Pyelonephritis	· ·	· · ·		· ·
Ultrasound	33–74%	57%	[107, 124]	Moderate
Contrast-enhanced CT	81%	NA	[124]	Moderate

Table 25.1 Diagnostic performance for detection of kidney stones, obstructive uropathy, and pyelonephritis

^aLow radiation dose alternative to non-contrast CT with non-contrast considered the reference standard



Fig. 25.1 (a)–(d) A 35-year-old female with left flank pain. (a) Initial ultrasound demonstrates mild left hydronephrosis (*arrow*). The mid and distal left ureter was obscured by bowel gas and could not be evaluated. The patient's symptoms did not improve, and she then underwent non-contrast CT to further evaluate for a ureteral calculus. (b) Non-contrast axial CT image at the level of the kidneys demonstrates mild left hydronephrosis (*arrow*). (c) Non-contrast axial CT image at the level of the mid abdomen demonstrates a 5 mm stone (*arrow*) in the mid left ureter. (d) Abdominal radiograph obtained at the same time as the CT scan does not demonstrate the stone illustrating that not all stones seen at CT are visible on radiographs due to stone composition, stone size, and patient body habitus



Fig. 25.2 (a)–(c) Physiologic hydronephrosis of pregnancy: a 22-year-old female in the second trimester of pregnancy with right flank pain. (a) Initial ultrasound image demonstrates moderately dilated right renal calyces (*arrow*) and right renal pelvis indicating moderate right hydronephrosis. The patient then underwent a noncontrast MRI study (**b** and **c**) to determine the etiology of her right-sided hydronephrosis. (b) Axial T2-weighted MR image demonstrates moderate to severe right hydronephrosis (*arrow*). (c) Axial T2-weighted image demonstrates a moderately dilated right ureter (*solid arrow*) which is compressed by the gravid uterus (*dashed arrow*) reflecting physiologic hydronephrosis of pregnancy



Fig. 25.3 A 52-year-old diabetic male with urinary tract infection. Axial contrast-enhanced CT image demonstrates air in the bladder wall (*white arrow*), compatible with emphysematous cystitis

Case 4

Figure 25.4a, b presents pyelonephritis: a 36-year-old female with urinary tract infection and right flank pain.

Case 5

Figure 25.5 presents a 45-year-old diabetic male with flank pain.



Fig. 25.4 (a) and (b) Pyelonephritis. A 36-year-old female with urinary tract infection and right flank pain. (a) Axial contrast-enhanced CT image demonstrates ill-defined hypoenhancement in the lower pole right kidney (*arrow*) with perinephric edema reflecting pyelonephritis.

(b) Renal ultrasound of the same kidney demonstrates a normal ultrasonographic appearance of the lower pole right kidney illustrating the relatively low sensitivity of ultrasound as compared to contrast-enhanced CT for the diagnosis of pyelonephritis



Fig. 25.5 A 45-year-old diabetic male with flank pain. Axial contrast-enhanced CT image demonstrates air in the left renal collecting system compatible with emphysematous pyelonephritis (*arrow*)

Suggested Imaging Protocols

- To evaluate for renal and/or ureteral stones:
- Low-dose non-contrast CT (renal stone protocol): coverage from 2 cm above kidneys to the symphysis pubis; collimation 2.5 mm; interval 1.25 mm; kVp 120; mA patient weight (lbs.) × 0.7; viewing on window width and

level of 500 and 50; include coronal and sagittal reformatted images.

- To evaluate for renal parenchymal infection:
- Pre- and post-contrast-enhanced CT: noncontrast scan from 2 cm above kidneys to 2 cm below kidneys; collimation 2.5 mm; interval 2.5 mm; kVp 120; auto mA with min/max (100/575); viewing on window width and level of 500 and 50; post-contrast scan (nephrographic phase) 65 s after injection; coverage from 2 cm above kidneys to the symphysis pubis; delay 65 s; collimation 2.5 mm; interval 1.25 mm; kVp 120; auto mA with min/max (100/575); delayed scan post-contrast (pyelographic phase) 120 s after injection; coverage from 2 cm above the kidney to 2 cm below the kidney; collimation 2.5 mm; interval 1.25 mm; kVp 120; auto mA with min/max (100/575); include coronal and sagittal reformatted images.
- Ultrasound: indicated to evaluate for hydronephrosis; can also detect some kidney stones; can also detect renal parenchymal infection in some cases.
- Radiography: indicated to detect renal and ureteral stones, though accuracy varies based on stone size, stone composition, and patient body habitus.

 Magnetic resonance imaging: non-contrast MR imaging can be performed to evaluate for the site of ureteral obstruction and for parenchymal infection in pregnant patients. This can include pre-scan furosemide 20 mg IV and glucagon 0.5 mg IM, coronal T2-weighted turbo spin-echo images with breath holding, axial diffusion imaging, axial T2-weighted turbo spin echo in breath-hold, axial T2 with fat saturation using respiratory triggering, and coronal T2-weighted images with long TE.

Future Research

- Further CT radiation dose reduction techniques
- Role of contrast-enhanced ultrasound in the detection of pyelonephritis
- Noninvasive renal stone composition determination using dual-energy CT techniques
- MRI as a radiation-free alternative for the diagnosis of obstructive uropathy

Summary

- The best imaging test to identify renal and ureteral stones is low-dose non-contrast CT.
- Ultrasound is a radiation-free alternative for diagnosing hydronephrosis in the emergent setting. Some renal stones will be visible on ultrasound.
- In patients with recurrent lower tract urinary tract infections, with failed treatment, or who have severe symptoms, contrast-enhanced CT should be the imaging modality for diagnosing complications.
- Contrast-enhanced CT should be obtained in patients with upper urinary tract infections that require hospitalization, when there is no clinical response to antibiotics or the patient is immunocompromised or has diabetes mellitus. Contrast-enhanced CT is the best test to evaluate for pyelonephritis or renal abscess.
- Ultrasound and non-contrast MRI are the imaging modalities of choice for pregnant patients or patients with iodinated contrast allergies.

References

- 1. Curhan GC, Willett WC, Rimm EB, et al. Am J Epidemiol. 1996;143(3):240–7.
- Knight J, Assimos DG, Easter L, et al. Hormone Metab Res. = Hormon- und Stoffwechselforschung = Hormones et metabolisme. 2010;42(12):868–73.
- 3. Johri N, Cooper B, Robertson W, et al. Nephron Clin Pract. 2010;116(3):c159–71.
- 4. Rockwood N, Mandalia S, Bower M, et al. AIDS. 2011;25(13):1671–3.
- 5. Nicolle LE. Urol Clin North Am. 2008;35(1):1–12, v.
- Bhat RG, Katy T, Place FC. Emerg Med Clin North Am. 2011;29(3):637–53.
- Dielubanza EJ, Schaeffer AJ. Med Clin North Am. 2011;95(1):27–41.
- Eves FJ, Rivera N. Home Healthc Nurse. 2010;28(4): 230–41.
- 9. Ramakrishnan K, Scheid DC. Am Fam Physician. 2005;71(5):933–42.
- Scales CD Jr, Smith AC, Hanley JM, et al. Eur Urol. 2012;62(1):160–5.
- Schappert SM. Vital Health Stat Ser, Data from the National Health Survey. 1999;13(143):i–iv, 1–39.
- 12. Foxman B, Barlow R, D'Arcy H, et al. Ann Epidemiol. 2000;10(8):509–15.
- 13. Carlson KJ, Mulley AG. Ann Intern Med. 1985;102(2):244–9.
- 14. Kunin CM. Clin Infect Dis. 1994;18(1):1-10; quiz 1-2.
- 15. Engel JD, Schaeffer AJ. Urol Clin North Am 1998;25(4):685–701, x.
- Eken A, Alma E. Can Urol Assoc J. = Journal de l'Association des urologues du Canada. 2013;7(11–12):E754–6.
- Czaja CA, Scholes D, Hooton TM, et al. Clin Infect Dis. 2007;45(3):273–80.
- Saigal CS, Joyce G, Timilsina AR, et al. Kidney Int. 2005;68(4):1808–14.
- Kim SC, Kuo RL, Lingeman JE. Curr Opin Urol. 2003;13(3):235–41.
- Hyams ES, Korley FK, Pham JC, et al. J Urol. 2011;186(6):2270–4.
- 21. Foxman B. Am J Med. 2002;113(Suppl 1A):5S-13S.
- 22. Foxman B, Gillespie B, Koopman J, et al. Am J Epidemiol. 2000;151(12):1194–205.
- JarvisWR.InfectControlHospEpidemiol.1996;17(8): 552–7.
- 24. Smith RC, Rosenfield AT, Choe KA, et al. Radiology. 1995;194(3):789–94.
- Brenner DJ, Hall EJ. N Engl J Med. 2007; 357(22):2277–84.
- 26. Fazel R, Krumholz HM, Wang Y, et al. N Engl J Med. 2009;361(9):849–57.
- 27. Abdel-Gawad M, Kadasne R, Anjikar C, et al. Int Braz J Urol. 2014;40(4):513–9.
- Ripolles T, Martinez-Perez MJ, Vizuete J, et al. Abdom Imaging. 2013;38(4):863–9.
- Kalb B, Sharma P, Salman K, et al. J Magn Reson Imaging. 2010;32(5):1012–23.

- Dhar M, Denstedt JD. Adv Chronic Kidney Dis. 2009;16(1):39–47.
- Jung SI, Kim YJ, Park HS, et al. J Comput Assis Tomogr. 2010;34(6):879–82.
- Levine JA, Neitlich J, Verga M, et al. Radiology. 1997;204(1):27–31.
- Mettler FA Jr, Huda W, Yoshizumi TT, et al. Radiology. 2008;248(1):254–63.
- Sheafor DH, Hertzberg BS, Freed KS, et al. Radiology. 2000;217(3):792–7.
- Kielar AZ, Shabana W, Vakili M, et al. J Ultrasound Med. 2012;31(10):1619–25.
- Rahmouni A, Bargoin R, Herment A, et al. Radiology. 1996;199(1):269–71.
- Ulusan S, Koc Z, Tokmak N. J Clin Ultrasound. 2007;35(5):256–61.
- Ripolles T, Agramunt M, Errando J, et al. Eur Radiol. 2004;14(1):129–36.
- Varanelli MJ, Coll DM, Levine JA, et al. AJR Am J Roentgenol. 2001;177(2):325–30.
- 40. Smith-Bindman R, Aubin C, Bailitz J, et al. N Engl J Med. 2014;371(12):1100–10.
- 41. Ekici S, Sinanoglu O. Urol Res. 2012;40(5):543–7.
- 42. Amis ES Jr, Cronan JJ, Pfister RC, et al. Urology. 1982;19(1):101–5.
- Kamholtz RG, Cronan JJ, Dorfman GS. Radiology. 1989;170(1 Pt 1):51–3.
- 44. Teichman JM. N Engl J Med. 2004;350(7):684-93.
- Coll DM, Varanelli MJ, Smith RC. Am J Roentgenol. 2002;178(1):101–3.
- 46. Lin WC, Uppot RN, Li CS, et al. J Urol 2007;178(3 Pt 1):907–911; discussion 11.
- 47. Metser U, Ghai S, Ong YY, et al. Am J Roentgenol. 2009;192(6):1509–13.
- Fracchia JA, Panagopoulos G, Katz RJ, et al. J Endourol/ Endourological Society. 2012;26(9):1242–6.
- 49. Jin DH, Lamberton GR, Broome DR, et al. Radiology. 2010;255(1):100–7.
- Kulkarni NM, Uppot RN, Eisner BH, et al. Radiology. 2012;265(1):158–66.
- Heneghan JP, McGuire KA, Leder RA, et al. Radiology. 2003;229(2):575–80.
- 52. Kalra MK, Maher MM, Toth TL, et al. Radiology. 2004;230(3):619–28.
- 53. Liu W, Esler SJ, Kenny BJ, et al. Radiology. 2000; 215(1):51–4.
- Meagher T, Sukumar VP, Collingwood J, et al. Clin Radiol. 2001;56(11):873–6.
- Mulkens TH, Daineffe S, De Wijngaert R, et al. Am J Roentgenol. 2007;188(2):553–62.
- 56. Poletti PA, Platon A, Rutschmann OT, et al. Am J Roentgenol. 2007;188(4):927–33.
- 57. Tack D, Sourtzis S, Delpierre I, et al. Am J Roentgenol. 2003;180(2):305–11.
- 58. Jain N, Robinson S. Emerg Med J. 2012;29(8):687-8.
- Kambadakone AR, Eisner BH, Catalano OA, et al. Radiographics. 2010;30(3):603–23.
- Niemann T, Kollmann T, Bongartz G. Am J Roentgenol. 2008;191(2):396–401.

- 61. Sohn W, Clayman RV, Lee JY, et al. Urology. 2013;81(2):231–4.
- 62. Ciaschini MW, Remer EM, Baker ME, et al. Radiology. 2009;251(1):105–11.
- Remer EM, Herts BR, Primak A, et al. Radiology. 2014;272(3):749–56.
- Dalla Palma L, Pozzi-Mucelli R, Stacul F. Eur Radiol. 2001;11(1):4–17.
- Kawashima A, Sandler CM, Boridy IC, et al. AJR Am J Roentgenol. 1997;168(4):997–1000.
- Katz DS, Lane MJ, Sommer FG. Am J Roentgenol. 1996;166(6):1319–22.
- Smith RC, Verga M, Dalrymple N, et al. Am J Roentgenol. 1996;167(5):1109–13.
- Eikefjord E, Askildsen JE, Rorvik J. Acta Radiol. 2008;49(2):222–9.
- Hoppe H, Studer R, Kessler TM, et al. J Urol. 2006;175(5):1725–30. discussion 30
- Takahashi N, Kawashima A, Ernst RD, et al. Radiology. 1998;208(1):97–102.
- Dym RJ, Duncan DR, Spektor M, et al. Abdom Imaging. 2014;39(3):526–32.
- Eiber M, Holzapfel K, Frimberger M, et al. Eur Radiol. 2012;22(1):251–8.
- Fung GS, Kawamoto S, Matlaga BR, et al. Am J Roentgenol. 2012;198(6):1380–6.
- Kulkarni NM, Eisner BH, Pinho DF, et al. J Comput Assist Tomogr. 2013;37(1):37–45.
- 75. Li X, Zhao R, Liu B, et al. Urology. 2013; 81(4):727–30.
- Boll DT, Patil NA, Paulson EK, et al. Radiology. 2009;250(3):813–20.
- 77. Grosjean R, Sauer B, Guerra RM, et al. Am J Roentgenol. 2008;190(3):720–8.
- Mangold S, Thomas C, Fenchel M, et al. Radiology. 2012;264(1):119–25.
- Moon JW, Park BK, Kim CK, et al. Br J Radiol. 2012;85(1014):e176–81.
- Semins MJ, Feng Z, Trock B, et al. Urolithiasis. 2013;41(1):43–6.
- Regan F, Bohlman ME, Khazan R, et al. Am J Roentgenol. 1996;167(5):1115–20.
- Zielonko J, Studniarek M, Markuszewski M. Eur Radiol. 2003;13(4):802–9.
- Yassin A, Pedrosa I, Kearney M, et al. Acad Radiol. 2012;19(12):1566–72.
- Thoeny HC, Kessler TM, Simon-Zoula S, et al. Radiology. 2008;247(3):754–61.
- Thoeny HC, Binser T, Roth B, et al. Radiology. 2009;252(3):721–8.
- Sudah M, Vanninen R, Partanen K, et al. Am J Roentgenol. 2001;176(1):105–12.
- Bjerklund Johansen TE. Curr Opin Urol. 2002;12(1): 39–43.
- 88. Webb JA. Eur Radiol. 1997;7(6):837-43.
- Schull A, Monzani Q, Bour L, et al. Diag Interv Imaging. 2012;93(6):500–8.
- Kawashima A, Sandler CM, Goldman SM, et al. Radiographics. 1997;17(4):851–66. discussion 67–8

- Browne RF, Zwirewich C, Torreggiani WC. Eur Radiol. 2004;14(Suppl 3):E168–83.
- Thomas AA, Lane BR, Thomas AZ, et al. BJU Int. 2007;100(1):17–20.
- 93. Andrews SJ, Brooks PT, Hanbury DC, et al. BMJ. 2002;324(7335):454-6.
- Little MA, Stafford Johnson DB, O'Callaghan JP, et al. Nephrol Dial Transplant. 2000;15(2): 200–4.
- 95. Lewis-Jones HG, Lamb GH, et al. Br J Radiol. 1989;62(743):977–80.
- 96. Middela S, Green E, Montague R. BMJ Case Rep 2009;2009.
- Bohlman ME, Sweren BS, Khazan R, et al. South Med J. 1991;84(12):1438–43.
- Bae GB, Kim SW, Shin BC, et al. J Korean Med Sci. 2003;18(5):758–60.
- 99. Mokabberi R, Ravakhah K. Am J Med Sci. 2007;333(2):111–6.
- 100. Quint HJ, Drach GW, Rappaport WD, et al. J Urol. 1992;147(1):134–7.
- 101. Grayson DE, Abbott RM, Levy AD, et al. Radiographics. 2002;22(3):543–61.
- 102. Kauzlaric D, Barmeir E. J Ultrasound Med. 1985;4(6):319–20.
- 103. Amano M, Shimizu T. Intern Med. 2014;53(2): 79–82.
- 104. Gheonea IA, Stoica Z, Bondari S. Curr Health Sci J. 2012;38(4):191–4.
- 105. Jarrett TW, Vaughan ED Jr. J Urol. 1995;153(1): 44–6.
- 106. Grupper M, Kravtsov A, Potasman I. Medicine. 2007;86(1):47–53.
- 107. Goldman SM, Fishman EK. Semin Ultrasound CT MR. 1991;12(4):335–60.
- 108. Majd M, Nussbaum Blask AR, Markle BM, et al. Radiology. 2001;218(1):101–8.
- 109. Shen Y, Brown MA. Nephrology. 2004;9(1):22-5.
- 110. Das CJ, Ahmad Z, Sharma S, et al. World J Radiol. 2014;6(11):865–73.
- Baumgarten DA, Baumgartner BR. Urol Clin North Am. 1997;24(3):545–69.
- Kawashima A, Sandler CM, Goldman SM. BJU Int. 2000;86(Suppl 1):70–9.
- 113. Papanicolaou N, Pfister RC. Radiol Clin N Am. 1996;34(5):965–95.
- 114. Demertzis J, Menias CO. Emerg Radiol. 2007;14(1): 13–22.
- 115. Rodriguez-de-Velasquez A, Yoder IC, et al. Radiographics. 1995;15(5):1051–68.
- 116. Mitterberger M, Pinggera GM, Colleselli D, et al. BJU Int. 2008;101(3):341–4.

- 117. Jeffrey RB, Laing FC, Wing VW, et al. Am J Roentgenol. 1985;144(1):71–3.
- Ifergan J, Pommier R, Brion MC, et al. Diagn Interv Imaging. 2012;93(6):509–19.
- 119. Rollino C, Beltrame G, Ferro M, et al. Nephrol Dial Transplant. 2012;27(9):3488–93.
- Stojadinovic M, Micic S, Milovanovic D. Urol Int. 2008;80(4):389–97.
- 121. Colemen BG, Arger PH, Mulhern CB Jr, et al. Am J Roentgenol. 1981;137(5):939–43.
- Rauschkolb EN, Sandler CM, Patel S, et al. J Comput Assist Tomogr. 1982;6(3):502–6.
- 123. Soulen MC, Fishman EK, Goldman SM, et al. Radiology. 1989;171(3):703–7.
- 124. Kaplan DM, Rosenfield AT, Smith RC. Infect Dis Clin N Am. 1997;11(3):681–705.
- 125. Yoo JM, Koh JS, Han CH, et al. Korean J Urol. 2010;51(4):260–5.
- Piccoli GB, Consiglio V, Deagostini MC, et al. BMC Nephrol. 2011;12:68.
- 127. Kim SH, Kim YW, Lee HJ. Acta Radiol. 2012;53(2):233–8.
- Kawashima A, Sandler CM, Ernst RD, et al. Crit Rev Diagn Imaging. 1997;38(5):369–415.
- 129. Joseph RC, Amendola MA, Artze ME, et al. Radiographics. 1996;16(2):295–308.
- 130. Wan YL, Lee TY, Bullard MJ, et al. Radiology. 1996;198(2):433-8.
- 131. Gervais DA, Whitman GJ. Am J Roentgenol. 1994;162(2):348.
- 132. Smith RC, Verga M, McCarthy S, et al. Am J Roentgenol. 1996;166(1):97–101.
- 133. Fultz PJ, Hampton WR, Totterman SM. Abdom Imaging. 1993;18(1):82–7.
- 134. Nicolet V, Carignan L, Dubuc G, et al. Radiology. 1988;168(2):411–3.
- 135. Heussel CP, Kauczor HU, Heussel G, et al. Eur Radiol. 1999;9(4):616–9.
- Lonergan GJ, Pennington DJ, Morrison JC, et al. Radiology. 1998;207(2):377–84.
- 137. De Pascale A, Piccoli GB, Priola SM, et al. Eur Radiol. 2013;23(11):3077–86.
- 138. Faletti R, Cassinis MC, Fonio P, et al. Eur Radiol. 2013;23(12):3501–8.
- Rathod SB, Kumbhar SS, Nanivadekar A, et al. Acta Radiol. 2015;56(2):244–9.
- 140. Martina MC, Campanino PP, Caraffo F, et al. La Radiologia Medica. 2010;115(2):287–300.
- 141. Geoghegan T, Govender P, Torreggiani WC. Am J Roentgenol. 2005;185(2):560.
- 142. Chan JH, Tsui EY, Luk SH, et al. Clin Imaging. 2001;25(2):110–3.



26

Acute Abdominal Pain in Pregnant Patients: Evidence-Based Emergency Imaging

Ania Z. Kielar and Suzanne T. Chong

Key Points

Imaging in pregnancy must focus on safe and efficient diagnosis of abnormalities in the mother while taking into account fetal well-being, especially exposure to ionizing radiation and intravenous contrast agents.

- Symptoms and clinical findings of appendicitis, cholecystitis, pyelonephritis, and other acute abdominal conditions are not always typical on physical exam during pregnancy. However, maternal and fetal morbidity is often higher, especially if there is delay in diagnosis.
- Most imaging pathways in acute abdominal pain during pregnancy start with sonographic evaluation, but when sonography is equivocal, MRI or CT can be considered second line depending on the pre-test probability (moderate evidence).

• Fetal MRI is safe at 3.0 Tesla or less during second and third trimesters (moderate evidence).

• The use of MRI in first trimester should be restricted to maternal indications for which information provided is clinically important (limited evidence).

List of Abbreviations

ACOG	American Congress of Obstetricians		
	and Gynecologists		
ACR	American College of Radiology		
ALARA	As low as reasonably achievable		
CT	Computed tomography		
LLQ	Left lower quadrant		
LUQ	Left upper quadrant		
MRI	Magnetic resonance imaging		
NPV	Negative predictive value		
OB/GYN	Obstetrics and gynecology		
PPV	Positive predictive value		
RLQ	Right lower quadrant		
RUQ	Right upper quadrant		
SAR	Specific absorption rate		
SOGC	Society of Obstetricians and		
	Gynecologists		
US	Ultrasound		

A.Z. Kielar (⊠) Department of Imaging, The Ottawa Hospital, Ottawa, ON, Canada e-mail: akielar@toh.on.ca S.T. Chong

Department of Radiology, Michigan Medicine, Ann Arbor, MI, USA e-mail: suzchong@med.umich.edu

© Springer International Publishing AG, part of Springer Nature 2018

A. Kelly et al. (eds.), *Evidence-Based Emergency Imaging*, Evidence-Based Imaging, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-67066-9_26

Definitions and Pathophysiology

Imaging of patients with acute abdomen during pregnancy presents many challenges. In pregnancy, there are many physiologic changes that occur and become more pronounced as the pregnancy progresses. Intra-abdominal organs may be displaced from their usual position, and physiologic changes associated with pregnancy can mimic pathology in some cases. Also, clinical symptoms at presentation may be atypical, leading to delays in diagnosis.

Epidemiology

Throughout pregnancy, an acute abdomen can be due to obstetric and gynecologic (OB/GYN) causes, or it can be non-OB/GYN causes. Non-OB/GYN acute abdomen presents in approximately 1 in 500–630 pregnancies [1]. Diagnosing these causes of acute abdomen in pregnant women can be challenging because the clinical presentation can be atypical or confusing, at times mimicking normal symptoms of pregnancy. Radiologic evaluation may be necessary, but safety issues such as ionizing radiation to the mother and fetus must be considered.

Overall Cost to Society

As an imaging modality in pregnant patients with acute abdominal pain, sonography is inexpensive compared to MRI and also incrementally less than CT. Sonography is less expensive but has known diagnostic limitations and may perform poorly depending on the pregnant body habitus. The cost of delayed diagnosis includes maternal and fetal morbidity and mortality including increased length of stay in hospital [2]. MRI and CT may provide a more definitive diagnosis, but are more expensive and associated with risks to the mother and fetus, including radiation (CT) and intravenous contrast (MRI and CT). The exact risk of fetal radiation exposure is unclear and likely depends on dose as well as the stage of development during pregnancy when exposure occurs. It is estimated that a 10–20 mSv fetal exposure may increase the risk of leukemia by 1 in 2000 children exposed to radiation in utero [3]. The background risk of developing this disease is 1 in 3000. Although this can be expressed as a 1.5- to 2.0-fold increased risk of developing cancer, the cost of aborting all fetuses exposed to ionizing radiation would mean that one case of leukemia would be prevented for 1999 normal fetuses aborted [3].

Goals of Imaging

Imaging in pregnancy focuses on timely diagnosis of clinically significant abdominal and pelvic pathology. Efforts are directed at optimizing maternal outcomes, as the best chance for fetal survival is maternal survival.

The ALARA (as low as reasonably achievable) principle should be followed when considering optimal imaging for pregnant patients. Most imaging algorithms for assessing pregnant patients begin with ultrasound, due to a combination of lack of ionizing radiation, fairly ubiquitous imaging access, lower cost, and generally adequate sensitivity and specificity for diagnosing most common acute abdominal abnormalities in pregnancy. However in equivocal cases or when symptoms are discordant, MRI or CT scan should be considered for further evaluation [4].

According to the 2014 SOGC practice guidelines, the use of MRI in first trimester should be restricted to maternal indications for which the information is considered clinically imperative. Of note, exposure to unenhanced, magnetic resonance imaging during the first trimester has not been associated with any long-term sequelae (SOGC level of evidence III-C, limited evidence) (Fig. 26.1) [5]. During the second and third trimesters, fetal magnetic resonance imaging is safe



Fig. 26.1 (a)–(d). 29 year old presenting to the emergency department with intermittent, worsening abdominal pain. She had a history of Roux en Y gastric bypass for weight loss 2 years earlier and had achieved significant weight loss prior to pregnancy. MRI was performed without intravenous contrast demonstrating an internal hernia.

up to 3.0 Tesla (SOGC level of evidence II-2, moderate evidence) (Fig. 26.1) [5].

Methodology

"Acute abdominal pain in the pregnant patient." A literature search was performed of English language articles from 2005 to February 2015, using the MEDLINE database as well as EMBASE and the Cochrane Library. Search terms included the various MeSH terms including diagnostic imag-

Note the beak sign of SMV as it gets twisted (*arrow in a*). There is an unusual loop of bowel travelling anterior to posterior (*arrowheads in b*). Too many bowel loops on left (*arrows on image c*) and there is slight edema in the small bowel mesentery (*small arrows in d*)

ing, appendicitis, bowel obstruction, renal calculi, renal colic, pyelonephritis, gallstones, ectopic pregnancy, abruption, safety, and ovarian torsion combined with the term pregnancy, as well as the MeSH terms computed tomography, ultrasound, sonography, MRCP, and magnetic resonance imaging. Inclusion criteria incorporated systematic reviews, meta-analysis, prospective studies, and retrospective studies related to acute abdomen in pregnancy. Review articles and society position papers related to staging systems on these topics were also sought.

Discussion of Issues

These will be divided into issues which are nonobstetric in nature and then will cover those related specifically to pregnancy.

What Is the Imaging Modality of Choice for Evaluation of the Acute Abdomen in Pregnancy for Nonobstetric Causes?

Right Lower Quadrant Pain: Rule Out Appendicitis

Summary of Evidence The incidence of acute appendicitis in pregnancy is approximately 1 in 1500–1700 pregnancies [6, 7]. Imaging pathways supported by ACR and several obstetrical societies including ACOG and SOGC favor the use of ultrasound as the first imaging modality in most cases (strong evidence), followed by MRI (moderate evidence) [5, 8, 9]. However, the use of CT should not be excluded when maternal safety and health are at stake (insufficient evidence) [5].

Supporting Evidence The diagnosis of appendicitis may be more challenging in pregnant women due to the displacement of the normal location of the appendix by the enlarging uterus. Patients who are pregnant and develop appendicitis are more likely to present with ruptured appendicitis compared to nonpregnant patients, thus increasing risk of maternal morbidity and fetal loss. Performing laparoscopic surgery in cases of negative appendicitis is also associated with a slight increase in premature delivery, and thus the risks and benefits of imaging and intervention must be carefully weighed [10–12].

In pregnant patients with right lower quadrant pain, the ACR recommends starting with an abdominal ultrasound, including graded compression, to look for the appendix. This was given a rating of eight out of nine for appropriateness [6]. Reported sensitivity and specificity of graded compression sonography for appendicitis in pregnancy patients vary depending on stage of pregnancy, patient body habitus, and degree of displacement of the normal position of the appendix by the gravid uterus. Published sensitivity of sonography varies significantly, with older studies reporting sensitivities as high as 85–100% [13, 14], while newer studies which compared ultrasound directly to other cross-sectional imaging modalities reported much lower sensitivities, in the range of 20–36% [14]. Specificity is high with a range of 92–96% [15].

Following an equivocal ultrasound result, MRI without intravenous contrast is the next most commonly recommended imaging. In a study by Pedrosa et al., of pregnant patients with suspected appendicitis, a normal appendix was identified in only 2% of pregnant patients with ultrasound versus 87% on MRI with oral contrast [16].

A meta-analysis by Blumenfeld et al., in 2011, evaluated the use of MRI without intravenous contrast after equivocal ultrasound, for diagnosing acute appendicitis. They demonstrated a sensitivity of 90.5%, specificity of 98.6%, PPV of 90.4%, and NPV of 99.5% [17].

Another pooled analysis performed by Long et al. supported the diagnostic strength of unenhanced MRI for diagnosing appendicitis. The specificity was 98–100% and NPV 94–100%. Authors indicated that finding a normal appendix on MRI was highly accurate in excluding appendicitis (Table 26.2) [18].

When considering CT for diagnosing acute abdominal pathology in pregnancy (including ischemic bowel, bowel obstruction, complications of Crohn's disease, or nondiagnostic findings on MRI and ultrasound), the ALARA principle should be used. Oral and rectal contrasts are rarely required but could be considered on a case-by-case basis. In a meta-analysis by Basaran et al., sensitivity and specificity of CT with intravenous contrast in pregnancy have been reported to be 86% and 97%, respectively [19– 21]. Negative predictive value is up to 99% [22].

Cost-Effectiveness Analysis

A study by Katsenberg reviewed costeffectiveness of various diagnostic modalities used when ultrasound is equivalent for diagnosing appendicitis. The study found MRI to be more cost-effective compared to CT and diagnostic laparotomy, costing \$6767 per qualityadjusted life-year gained. Despite the small increased rates of childhood cancer, CT is more cost-effective than diagnostic laparotomy when MRI is not available [2].

Right Upper Quadrant Pain from Hepatobiliary Causes

Summary of Evidence As in nonpregnant patients, sonography is the imaging modality of choice for assessing the gallbladder for calculi. This is given a recommendation of nine out of nine by the ACR appropriateness guidelines (strong evidence) [6]. MRCP is the next preferred test in cases of inconclusive US (insufficient evidence) [6].

Supporting Evidence Cholelithiasis is present in 12% of pregnant women, but symptomatic in only 0.1–0.3% [23]. Other considerations of RUQ pain in pregnant women include HELLP (hemolysis, elevated liver enzymes, and low platelets) syndrome, fatty liver of pregnancy, as well as Budd-Chiari syndrome (which pregnant women are at increased risk for due to their hypercoagulable state). In addition, other considerations of hepatobiliary abnormalities which are not necessarily related to pregnancy itself need to be considered. This includes acute hepatitis, pancreatitis, and primary sclerosing cholangitis [24]. Finally, in pregnant patients presenting with RUQ pain, the diagnosis of acute appendicitis should still be considered, since the cecum is progressively displaced cranially by the gravid uterus and, thus, acute appendicitis, particularly in the third trimester, can present with symptoms referred to the right upper quadrant [25].

ACR appropriateness criteria rated ultrasound as nine out of nine in pregnant women with fever and leukocytosis [26]. Ultrasound in pregnant and nonpregnant patients has high positive and negative predictive values (92.2% and 95.2%, respectively) for diagnosing cholecystitis [27]. However sensitivity of ultrasound in the detection of common bile duct stones is lower, with some publications quoting sensitivity of only 20–38% [28]. MRCP is considered eight out of nine for pregnant patients with right upper quadrant pain according to the ACR appropriateness criteria [26]. This is considered the preferred test to follow an inconclusive US. It is useful to evaluate the entire biliary system and to assess other causes of acute abdominal pain without exposing the patient to ionizing radiation [25].

According to the meta-analysis in nonpregnant patients by Kiewiet et al., the summary sensitivity for MRI is 85% (95% CI: 66%, 95%) and specificity is 81% (95% CI: 69%, 90%) with similar diagnostic performance expected in the earlier stages of pregnancy [29].

Acute Bowel Pathology: Bowel Obstruction

Summary of Evidence Intestinal obstructions complicate between 1 in 1500 and 3000 pregnancies. Maternal and fetal mortality rates have been noted to be as high as 6% and 25%, respectively [30, 31]. ACR appropriateness guidelines give MRI a recommendation of 4/9 for assessing small bowel obstruction, but specifically indicate that this is the most appropriate imaging for pregnant women, in addition to children (moderate evidence) [32]. According to the SOGC 2014 recommendations for imaging in pregnancy, gadolinium contrast agents may be used in pregnant women when the benefits outweigh the potential risks (SOGC level of evidence III-C, limited evidence) [5]. As with appendicitis, use of CT for suspected bowel obstruction, or ischemic bowel, should not be excluded when maternal safety and health are at stake (SOGC level of evidence III-C, limited evidence) [5].

Supporting Evidence Most bowel obstruction is related to adhesions, though volvulus, hernias, and other causes have been reported. Crohn's disease should also be considered in the differential diagnosis, particularly if the patient has a prior history of this diagnosis. In patients post Rouxen-Y gastric bypass, there is an increased risk of internal hernia (including Petersen-type hernia and jejuno-jejunal anastomosis hernias) [33, 34].

MRI should be considered for evaluation of the location of the transition point and cause of

obstruction, particularly in clinically stable patients with signs of partial or incomplete obstruction. T2-weighted images including HASTE or True FISP may be used for anatomic evaluation. Fat-saturated T2-weighted images also depict free fluid and edema around bowel loops [34, 35]. Specific absorption rate (SAR) limits should be observed in all cases of MRI when used in pregnancy. These SAR limits are determined for each pulse sequence to ensure that the increase in body temperature is less than 0.5 °C [36]. Gadolinium-containing intravenous contrast agents are considered category C medications by the US Food and Drug Administration and are generally not recommended in pregnancy [37]. However the SOGC recommends using gadolinium contrast materials in pregnant women when the benefits outweigh the risks [5]. This was given a SOGC level III-C grading recommendation (limited evidence) (Table 26.1) [5].

In comparison, according to publications by Bourjeily and Atwell, there have been no documented cases of neonatal hypothyroidism from the use of water-soluble iodinated contrast agents used for CT. Given that all newborns are already screened for congenital hypothyroidism at the time of their birth, no extra attention is necessary if a fetus is exposed to CT-iodinated contrast agents in utero [38, 39].

There are situations after birth where new mothers require urgent MR imaging. In these cases, SOGC guidelines indicate that the use of gadolinium in a lactating patient is safe and lactation can continue without any need to stop for any period of time [5]. This was based on a study published by Chen which indicates that only 0.1% of intravenously injected gadolinium is excreted via the mother's milk and, of that, only 1% is absorbed by the lactating baby [37].

Flank Pain: Renal Colic

Summary of Evidence Sonography is the preferred imaging modality to assess the kidneys, ureters, and bladder during pregnancy. This is supported by ACR, ACOG, and SOGC recommendations (strong evidence) [5, 6, 10]. No clinically significant biological effects have been reported with in utero exposure to sonography. **Table 26.1** Canadian task force on preventive health care (SOGC) gradation of levels of evidence

Level	Quality of evidence assessment
Ι	Evidence obtained from at least one randomized controlled trial
II-1	Evidence is from well-designed controlled trials but without randomization
II-2	Evidence is from well-designed cohort or case-control studies, preferably from >1 research group
II-3	Evidence is obtained from comparisons between times and places with or without the intervention. Dramatic results in uncontrolled experiments
III	Opinions of respected authorities, based on clinical experience, descriptive studies, or reports of expert committees
Grade	Classification of recommendations
А	Good/strong evidence to recommend the clinical/preventive action
В	Fair/moderate evidence to recommend the clinical/preventive action
С	Current evidence is conflicting No
	recommendation for or against the use of a clinical/preventive action. Other factors may influence decision-making
D	recommendation for or against the use of a clinical/preventive action. Other factors may influence decision-making Fair/moderate evidence to recommend against the clinical preventive action
D	recommendation for or against the use of a clinical/preventive action. Other factors may influence decision-making Fair/moderate evidence to recommend against the clinical preventive action Good/strong evidence to recommend against the clinical preventive action

Used with permission from Patenaude Y, Pugash D, Lim K, Morin L, Bly S, Butt K et al. The Use of Magnetic Resonance Imaging in the Obstetric patient. SOGC Clinical Practice Guideline. JOGC 2014:306:349–355

However, Doppler US can produce high-intensity energy and should be used judiciously. As a second-line option, non-contrast MR urography (MRU) is a safe and viable option (limited evidence).

Supporting Evidence 1 in 3300 pregnancies is affected by ureteral calculi [40]. Most calculi pass on their own, but up to 30% may cause some degree of renal obstruction, leading to increased risks of complications including superimposed infection and premature labor [41]. Anatomical changes in the renal collecting system in pregnancy include dilatation of the renal calyces and ureters due to the compression by the pregnant uterus in addition to the effect of progesterone on the ureteral smooth muscle. These findings are more commonly seen on the right side during the late second and early third trimesters of pregnancy, and the appearance can mimic true hydronephrosis from pathologic obstruction [42].

Sonographic evaluation for ureteric calculi is complicated by overlapping features of physiologic dilation of the renal collecting system of pregnancy which is seen in 60 to over 90% of pregnant patients, more often in the third trimester due to compression of the ureter by the enlarging, gravid uterus. The absence of ureteric jets is not especially helpful for differentiating calculi from physiologic obstruction since 15% of asymptomatic pregnant women have been shown not to have ureteric jets [43].

Resistive index (RI) calculation (peak systolic velocity of intrarenal blood flow minus the enddiastolic velocity divided by the peak systolic velocity) has shown some promise in pregnancy with a value of 0.7 to have moderate sensitivity and specificity (77% and 83%). Also, a change in RI of >0.06 has also been shown to be associated with acute obstruction [44]. However, these techniques are not specifically recommended by ACR, ACOG, or SOGC. Computed tomography has a higher sensitivity (93% vs. 79%) and NPV (71% vs. 46%) for the detection of calculi when compared to sonography. The combination of calculi plus obstructive signs has sensitivity and specificity of 100% for CT and of 100% and 90%, respectively, for US. The 11 calculi which were not detected by US in this study all passed spontaneously (10 were <5 mm) [45]. Both techniques showed similar extraurinary pathology. Computed tomography is the most accurate technique for the detection of ureteral calculi. However, the combination of radiography and US is an alternative to nonenhanced CT with good practical value, even if the sensitivity and specificity are somewhat lower.

As second-line imaging, MR urography (MRU) is a safe and viable option. In MRU during pregnancy, the pyelocalyceal system and the ureters are visualized using heavily T2-weighted images. Currently, MRU, not CT urography, is the preferred imaging test in children and pregnant patients with dilated collecting systems based on the ALARA principle which aims to minimize the use of ionizing radiation in these patient populations. However, few studies have assessed PPV, NPV, and accuracy of MRU, nor have comparison studies been performed comparing accuracy of MRU to CT urography [20].

Pathologic obstruction of the ureter is characterized by an abrupt caliber change of the ureter, enlargement of the kidney, and, in optimal circumstances, visualization of the obstructing calculus in the ureter. In comparison physiologic dilation typically seen associated with pregnancy occurs in the mid ureter with gradual tapering. MR is relatively insensitive for the detection of calcium-containing structures, including calculi; thus the diagnosis of ureteral calculi often relies on detecting secondary signs of obstruction [46]. Some of these secondary signs visible on MRI include the presence of a standing column of urine below the level of the pelvic brim, an abrupt ending of the ureter (implying an obstructing calculus at this point), and the presence of perinephric or peri-ureteral edema [46].

Although the protocol for MRU in pregnancy varies between institutions, it is performed without intravenous contrast. Sequences typically include using coronal and axial half Fourier single-shot turbo spin-echo sequence (HASTE). T2-turbo spin-echo sequences with fat suppression may provide more detailed T2-weighted information and detect filling defects in the ureters. T1-weighted images with in- and out-of-phase imaging may help detect blood (bright on T1-weighted images) or fat-containing lesions [47].

Trauma

Summary of Evidence

 Trauma is the leading non-OB/GYN cause of maternal death, and all efforts are directed to maximize maternal outcomes in order to provide best chances for fetal survival. In patients who are hemodynamically unstable, urgent surgical intervention is warranted, often bypassing any cross-sectional imaging. In clinically stable pregnant patients, the type of imaging chosen depends on location of injury and severity [48].

- Sonography can be used initially if the mother is clinically stable, and fetal viability can be assessed, but a negative US in the setting of high clinical suspicion does not exclude traumatic injury. In addition, a negative US does not exclude placental abruption. When serious injuries are suspected, then contrast-enhanced CT is warranted (moderate evidence) [49].
- CT is warranted to evaluate for trauma, and the risks of iodinated contrast and ionizing radiation are outweighed by the benefit of having a timely, accurate diagnosis to direct medical and surgical care (moderate evidence) [50].
- 4. Trauma patients may undergo repeat CT scans depending on their injuries and hospital course which may expose the fetus to higher doses of ionizing radiation. Fetal doses below 50–100 mGy are not a reason for termination, and a standard CT of the abdomen and pelvis is in the range of 25 mGy [8, 9]. With repeat exposure to CT scans, consultation with a radiation physicist and genetic counselor should be considered.

Supporting Evidence Trauma affects 7% of pregnant women, with the highest incidence occurring in the third trimester, most frequently due to MVC, followed in frequency by assault and falls [23, 48, 49]. The rate of fetal loss from trauma is dependent on severity of the trauma and area of injury. Obstetric complications from trauma include placental abruption, uterine rupture, direct injury of the fetus, and maternal demise leading to fetal demise. Non-obstetric trauma includes all other abdominal organs; however, splenic rupture is the most commonly organ injured, leading to free intraperitoneal blood [51]. In a study by Brown et al., sensitivity of ultrasound for detecting blunt abdominal trauma was 80%, and specificity was 100% [52]. However, when high-energy trauma is reported, a negative ultrasound should not preclude additional imaging when clinical symptoms warrant it.

In the setting of trauma when CT is being considered for diagnostic purposes, intravenous iodinated contrast agents are necessary for detection of solid organ injury. Maternal and fetal risks related to CT imaging include exposure to ionizing radiation and to iodinated contrast. Potential effects of ionizing radiation to the fetus are teratogenic and carcinogenic. Neither effect is considered significant at a standard CT abdomen and pelvic dose of 25–30 mGy, and the small risk incurred from ionizing radiation is outweighed by the benefit of a definitive diagnosis provided by the CT study which could avoid potential maternal and fetal morbidity and mortality from delayed or missed diagnosis [5, 50].

Neonatal hypothyroidism has been associated with some iodinated agents taken during pregnancy. However, given the doses used for a single CT, the risks are considered very low [50]. Breastfeeding can continue after administration of iodinated contrast agents [53].

What Is the Imaging Modality of Choice for Evaluation of the Acute Abdomen in Pregnancy for Obstetric Causes?

Ectopic Pregnancy

Summary of Evidence Ectopic pregnancy affects 1–2% of pregnancies and presents with abdominal pain in the first trimester. It is a leading cause of pregnancy-related morbidity and mortality [54]. Ultrasound is the recommended modality to assess a suspected ectopic pregnancy, in addition to any other cause of first trimester bleeding (strong evidence). The use of sonography has been given an appropriateness criteria rating of nine out of nine by the ACR (strong evidence) [55]. However, non-contrast-enhanced MRI can also be used for this diagnosis, particularly when ultrasound findings are equivocal. The ACR appropriateness rating is six out of nine (moderate evidence) [55].

Supporting Evidence During sonographic evaluation, the presence of a yolk sac within a gestational sac in the endometrium is the first definitive sign of an intrauterine pregnancy. Other specific imaging findings which are helpful for identifying an intrauterine pregnancy include the presence of a "double decidual sign." This finding has been found to be nearly 100% specific (though only 64% sensitive) for early intrauterine pregnancy [56].

Assessment of the adnexal regions is still recommended when an intrauterine gestation is identified. This is done to rule out other abnormalities that may be the cause of pain including rupture of a corpus luteum cyst, ovarian torsion, or, very rarely, a heterotopic ectopic pregnancy, which occurs in 1:10,000 cases [57]. A heterotopic pregnancy is defined as one gestational sac within the endometrial cavity, and a concomitant gestation elsewhere, usually in the adnexa. This occurs more commonly in women who are using assisted fertility techniques [57].

Abruption

Summary of Evidence Ultrasound should be used to evaluate for suspected placental abruption but is limited in sensitivity; a negative ultrasound does not exclude the presence of placental abruption (limited evidence). The role of CT remains controversial: although placental abruption can be identified by CT, the overall performance has not been compared to US (insufficient evidence). Given the risk of ionizing radiation, CT is not the recommended test to diagnose placental abruption. The accuracy of MRI to diagnose placental abruption has not been assessed in studies (insufficient evidence).

Supportive Evidence Placental abruption, in which the placenta separates from the uterus usually due to shear forces, occurs in 1% of pregnancies and can lead to fetal death in 20-60% [58, 59]. Placental abruption is the most common injury to the uterus after blunt trauma, occurring in 30-50% with major trauma [48, 60]. This diagnosis is the leading cause of vaginal bleeding in the second half of pregnancy, affecting 15–30% with third trimester bleeding, and is a significant cause of morbidity and mortality to the fetus. The larger the abruption, the worse the fetal outcomes, with abruption involving more than 50% of the placenta frequently associated with fetal death [48, 61]. When the mother is hemodynamically stable, ultrasound is used to assess for placental abruption. However, the sensitivity is limited, with 50-80% of cases undetected by sonogram, i.e., false negative [62, 63]. The evidence supporting the accuracy of CT in diagnosing placental abruption is weak, with studies limited by small sample size or the lack of a reference standard [58, 64]. Although the sensitivity for CT was found to be 100% for both readers in one study [58], the sensitivity was 42% based on the original dictated report, and the false-positive rate was a high as 20%, suggesting that directing the readers' attention to the possibility of placental abruption increased their awareness of looking for the condition but also resulted in overcalling. Due to ionizing radiation, CT should not be used to diagnose placental abruption. However, in instances when CT is obtained in a pregnant patient, the radiologist should be aware of the appearance of placental abruption. No studies have been performed to assess the comparative accuracy of ultrasound to CT, nor have studies been performed to assess the accuracy of MRI for diagnosing placental abruption.

Ovarian Torsion

Summary of Evidence Sonography is the imaging modality of choice to make this diagnosis [65], and the ACR appropriateness guidelines recommend transabdominal and transvaginal ultrasound to diagnose this condition as well as other causes of acute gynecologic pain in pregnant women (strong evidence) [9]. These recommendations are given a rating of nine out of nine. However, MRI can also be used for this diagnosis, particularly when ultrasound findings are equivocal (strong evidence). The ACR appropriateness rating is six out of nine [9].

Supportive Evidence Ovarian torsion is considered a surgical emergency requiring untwisting when possible. Oophorectomy may be required if the diagnosis is delayed. Up to 20% of ovarian torsion cases occur during pregnancy, and this is an important differential diagnostic consideration of the acute abdomen. Imaging findings of torsion, regardless of the modality used, include an enlarged ovary, more centrally located in the pelvis, with associated thickening of the fallopian tube. Often on sonography a swirling of vessels in the adnexal area can be identified particularly on cine clips [66]. These imaging findings help to differentiate torsion from other nonsurgical diagnoses such as pelvic inflammatory disease [67].

T2-weighted images are most commonly used to assess for suspected ovarian torsion when using MRI [68]. On T2-weighted images, the acutely torsed ovary is typically enlarged and edematous, which is reflected by some degree of higher signal intensity in the stromal tissue. Ovarian follicles are arranged peripherally and may contain hemorrhage which is readily detected by MRI. Most hemorrhagic ovarian follicles or cysts are imaged in the subacute phase of extracellular hemoglobin when they are hyperintense on T1 weighting and can be high or intermediate to low signal intensity on T2-weighted images. Old blood products are comprised of hemosiderin and are hypointense on T1W and T2W [68].

Take-Home Tables and Figure

Table 26.1 lists the SOGC gradation of levels of evidence, and Table 26.2 summarizes the sensitivity and specificity of US and MRI for diagnosing acute abdomen in pregnancy. Figure 26.1 is an imaging algorithm for pregnant patients present with acute abdominal symptoms.

Take-Home Points

In pregnant patients presenting with acute abdomen from any cause, abdominal US is the usual first imaging modality recommended, followed by non-contrast-enhanced MRI. These imaging modalities have excellent safety profiles for both the mother and fetus. However, there are cases where CT should be considered, especially if other imaging is inconclusive or unavailable. Also, for pregnant patients with suspected serious traumatic thoracic or abdominopelvic injuries, further evaluation with CT is warranted:

• Efficient triage of pregnant patients with abdominal pain in all three trimesters is

needed to reduce risk of morbidity and mortality of the mother and fetus.

- When considering any imaging, especially when considering CT, the principle of ALARA should be followed while still allowing a technically diagnostic imaging study to be performed.
- Written consent should be obtained when imaging pregnant women with CT or MRI [23].

Imaging Case Studies

Case 1

Figure 26.2a–d discusses a 29-year-old woman with a history of Roux-en-Y gastric bypass who presents to the ER with intermittent, worsening abdominal pain

Case 2

Figure 26.3a–d discusses a 24-year-old woman, 15 weeks pregnant, with right upper quadrant pain

Case 3

Figure 26.4a, b discusses a 33-year-old woman, 29 weeks pregnant, who has upper and lower abdominal pain following a motor vehicle accident at 70 km/h

Case 4

In Fig. 26.5, a 30-year-old woman, 16 weeks pregnant, presents with right upper quadrant pain

Suggested Imaging Protocols

(a) Sonography is recommended by ACOG and ACR appropriateness criteria when assessing pregnant patients with abdominal pain from obstetric and non-obstetric causes. The use

DISCASE	Modality	Sensitivity	Specificity	Predictive Values	Comments
Appendicitis	SU	Wide range reported in the literature	92–95%		Depends on stage of pregnancy, patient body habitus, etc.
4	MRI	90.5%	98.6%	PPV = 90.4% NPV = 94-100%	
	CT	86%	97%	NPV = 99%	
Acute cholecystitis [1]	US	92%	95%		
4	MRCP	81%	85%		
Renal colic [1	US SU	79–90%			
	CT	93-100%	>98%		
4	MRI	1	1	1	Insufficient evidence
Trauma (hemodynamically stable)	US SU	80%	100%	1	Brown et al. [46]

	ğ
	prej
	Ξ
	nen
,	đđ
,	ab
	acute
	osing
;	diagn
,	for
	R
	≥
,	and
ł	3
1	-
,	ē
	ity
1	EF C
	speci
,	and
	lty
	É
	sens
1	5
	ury
ł	Summa
,	2.2
,	e 2



Fig. 26.2 (a)–(b) 24 year old woman, 15 weeks pregnant () presents with right upper quadrant. Sonographically, there were gallstones in the gallbladder (*arrows in b*) and

a sonographic Murphy's sign. However, there was no significant gallbladder wall thickening

of graded compression, whereby increasing pressure is placed on the abdomen to displace overlying bowel loops out of the field of view, is specifically recommended by the ACR appropriateness criteria particularly in cases of suspected appendicitis [9, 10].

- (b) MRI is often considered the second-line imaging in pregnancy when sonographic findings are equivocal in non-trauma cases:
 - Written consent should be obtained prior to performing MRI in a pregnant patient. Of note, no long-term sequelae have



Fig. 26.3 (a)–(b) The pain worsened the next day, thus a MRI was performed. On the T2 weighted images, there was visualization of the gallstones (arrow in a) and some distension of the gallbladder but no CBD calculi and no pericholecystic fluid or significant gallbladder wall thick-

ening. Incidental note was made of physiologic dilation of the right renal collecting system (arrow in b) which persisted throughout the pregnancy but resolved after delivery

been identified in cases of inadvertent MRI exposure in first trimester [5]. Imaging should be tailored to the area of concern and should be overseen by a radiologist to obtain only those sequences which are required to make the diagnosis. One of the goals is to reduce the SAR (specific absorption rate) of deposited energy and heat in the patient and fetus.

- Multi-planar, single-shot fast spin-echo T2-weighted images are most commonly used initially to get an overview of the area of concern.
- Fast spin-echo T2-weighted fatsuppressed images of the abdomen are used to identify edema and free fluid.
- Unenhanced T1-weighted images, in- and opposed-phase images, can be used to look for intracellular fat. T1-weighted fatsaturated images can be used to look for

blood products as well as lesions containing fat (e.g., dermoid).

- Axial bright blood vascular sequences (without saturation bands above or below) can help differentiate blood vessels from the appendix.
- MRCP can be used in cases of pancreaticobiliary abnormalities
- (c) CT should be considered when maternal symptoms warrant further imaging and sonography is inconclusive or nondiagnostic and in the trauma setting. CT is a significant consideration in cases of acute ischemic bowel where intravenous contrast is required (especially since gadolinium contrast agents in MRI are considered class C drugs). When CT is being considered, the area of concern should be adequately collimated to reduce the cranio-caudal extent of scanning when possible. Intravenous contrast may be used as needed.

Fig. 26.4 (a)–(b) 33 year old, 29 weeks pregnant (*arrow in a*) was in a motor vehicle accident at 70 km/h. She presented with upper and lower abdominal pain. She was hemodynamically stable and although the initial sonogram in the emergency department did not show free fluid, she underwent CT to exclude occult solid organ injury. All solid organs were intact. Only some bruising was noted over the lower, anterior pelvis from the seatbelt (*arrows in b*). The patient was observed in hospital for 24 hours and then discharged home in good condition

Future Research

- Long-term safety of exposure to MRI and gadolinium-based contrast materials in utero
- Radiation risks to fetus from intrauterine exposure to ionizing radiation
- Positive predictive value and negative predictive value of MR urography in assessing renal and ureteric calculi in pregnancy

Fig. 26.5 30 year old woman presented with right upper quadrant pain but no discrete abnormality seen on ultrasound (not shown). However, on the MRCP images, note was made of several focal areas of narrowing with interspersed beading of the intrahepatic bile ducts. This was a first presentation of primary sclerosing cholangitis. 6 months post-partum, the patient was also diagnosed with Crohn's disease

References

- 1. Augustin G, Majerovic M. Eur J Obstet Gynecol Reprod Biol. 2007;131(1):4–12.
- 2. Kastenberg ZJ, Hurley MP, Luan A, et al. Obstet Gynecol. 2013;122(4):821–9.
- 3. Brent RL. Semin Oncol. 1989;16:347-68.
- 4. Rosen MP, Ding A, Blake MA, et al. J Am Coll Radiol. 2011;8(11):749–55.
- 5. Patenaude Y, Pugash D, Lim K, et al. J Obstet Gynaecol Can. 2014;36(4):349–63.
- Smith MP, Katz DS, Lalani T, et al. Ultrasound Q. 2015;31(2):85–91.
- 7. Mahmoodian S. South Med J. 1992;85:19–24.
- Leyendecker JR, Gorengaut V, Brown JJ. Radiographics. 2004;24(5):1301–16.
- Wagner LK, Applegate K, American College of Radiology. ACR practice guideline for imaging pregnant or potentially pregnant adolescents and women with ionizing radiation. In: Practice guidelines & technical standards 2008 (resolution 26).
- ACOG Committee Opinion No. 299. Obstet Gynecol. 2004;104(3):647–51.
- 11. Aggenbach L, Zeeman CG, Cantineau AE, et al. Int J Surg. 2015;15C:84–9.
- 12. Lemieux P, Rheaume P, Levesque I, et al. Surg Endosc. 2009;23(8):1701–5.
- Orr RK, Porter D, Hartman D. Acad Emerg Med. 1995;2(7):644–50.
- 14. Lim HK, Bae SH, Seo GS. Am J Roentgenol. 1992;159(3):539–42.





- Poortman P, Lohle PN, Schoemaker CM, et al. Am J Roentgenol. 2003;181(5):1355–9.
- Pedrosa I, Levine D, Eyvazzadeh AD, et al. Radiology. 2006;238(3):891–9.
- 17. Blumenfeld YJ, Wong AE, Jafari A, et al. J Matern Fetal Neonatal Med. 2011;24(3):485–8.
- Singla LS, Long C, Lai H, et al. Am J Roentgenol. 2011;196:4–12.
- Shetty MK, Garrett NM, Carpenter WS, et al. Semin Ultrasound CT MR. 2010;31:8–13.
- Baron KT, Arleo EK, Robinson C, et al. Emerg Radiol. 2012;19(6):519–25.
- 21. Basaran A, Basaran M. Obstet Gynecol Surv. 2009;64:481–8.
- Lazarus E, Mayo-Smith WW, Mainiero MB, et al. Radiology. 2007;204:784–90.
- Ko CW, Beresford SA, Schulte SJ, et al. Hepatology. 2005;41(2):359–65.
- Khandelwal A, Fasih F, Kielar A. Radiol Clin North Am. 2013;51(6):1005–22.
- 25. Wang PI, Chong ST, Kielar AZ, et al. Am J Roentgenol. 2012;198:785–92.
- Yarmish GM, Smith MP, Rosen MP, et al. J Am Coll Radiol. 2014;11(3):316–22.
- 27. Ralls PW, Colletti PM, Lapin SA, et al. Radiology. 1985;155(3):767–71.
- Oto A, Ernst R, Ghulmiyyah L, et al. Br J Radiol. 2009;82:279–85.
- Kiewiet JJ, Leeuwenburgh MM, Bipat S, et al. Radiology. 2012;264(3):708–20.
- Kilpatrick CC, Monga M. Obstet Gynecol Clin North Am. 2007;34(3):389–402.
- 31. Parangi S, Levine D, Henry A, et al. Am J Surg. 2007;193:223–32.
- 32. Ros PR, Huprich JE. J Am Coll Radiol. 2006;3(11):838–41.
- Torres-Villalobos GM, Kellogg TA, Leslie DB, et al. Obes Surg. 2009;19(7):944–50.
- Rosenkrantz AB, Kurian M, Kim D. Clin Radiol. 2010;65(3):246–9.
- McKenna DA, Meehan CP, Alhajeri AN, et al. Br J Radiol. 2007;80(949):e11–4.
- Hand JW, Li Y, Thomas EL, Rutherford MA, et al. Magn Reson Med. 2006;55(4):883–93.
- Chen MM, Coakley FV, Kaimal A, et al. Obstet Gynecol. 2008;112:333–40.
- Bourjeily G, Chalhoub M, Phornphutkul C, et al. Radiology. 2010;256:744–750.6.
- Atwell TD, Lteif AN, Brown DL, et al. Am J Roentgenol. 2008;191:268–71.
- Butler EL, Cox SM, Eberts EG, et al. Obstet Gynecol. 2000;96:753–6.
- 41. Parulkar BG, Hopkins TB, Wollin MR, et al. J Urol. 1998;159:365–8.

- Masselli G, Derme M, Laghi F, et al. Abdom Imaging. 2013;38:1409–14.
- Fiadjoe P, Kannan K, Rane A. Eur J Obstet Gynecol Reprod Biol. 2010;152(1):13–7.
- 44. Shokeir AA, Abdulmaaboud M. BJU Int. 1999;83:378–82.
- 45. Ripollés T, Agramunt M, Errando J, et al. Eur Radiol. 2004;14(1):129–36.
- Silverman SG, Leyendecker JR, Amis ES. Radiology. 2009;250(2):309–23.
- 47. Nikken JJ, Krestin GP. Eur Radiol. 2007;17:2780–93.
- Sadro C, Bernstein MP, Kanal KM. Am J Roentgenol. 2012;199(6):1207–19.
- Mirza FG, Devine PC, Gaddipati S. Am J Perinatol. 2010;27:579–86.
- 50. Wang PI, Chong ST, Kielar AZ, et al. Am J Roentgenol. 2012;198(4):778–84.
- Jain V, Chari R, Maslovitz S, et al. J Obstet Gynaecol Can. 2015;37(6):553–74.
- 52. Brown MA, Sirlin CB, Farahmand N, et al. J Ultrasound Med. 2005;24(2):175–81.
- 53. Newman J. Can Fam Physician. 2007;53(4):630-1.
- ObGyn.net website. Ectopic Pregnancy. http://www. obgyn.net/tags/ectopic-pregnancy.
- Androett FR, Lee SI, DeJesus SO, et al. Ultrasound Q. 2011;27(3):205–10.
- Parvey HR, Dubinsky TJ, Johnston DA, et al. Am J Roentgenol. 1996;167(6):1479–85.
- 57. Govindarajan MJ, Rajan R. J Hum Reprod Sci. 2008;1(1):37–8.
- Wei SH, Helmy M, Cohen AJ. Emerg Radiol. 2009;16:365–73.
- 59. Shah KH, Simons RK, Holbrook T, et al. J Trauma. 1998;45:83–6.
- Pearlman MD, Klinich KD, Schneider LW, et al. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 2000;182:1554–64.
- 61. Oyelese Y, Ananth CV. Obstet Gynecol. 2006;108(4):1005–16.
- 62. Grossman NB. Am Fam Physician. 2004;70:1303-18.
- 63. Feldstein VA, Harris RD, Machin GA. Ultrasound of the placenta and umbilical cord. In: Callen PW, editor. Ultrasonography in obstetrics and gynecology. 4th ed. Philadelphia, PA: Saunders; 2000. p. 597–625.
- 64. Manriquez M, Srinivas G, Bollepalli S, et al. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 2010;202:611.
- 65. Wallace GW, David MA, Semelka RC, et al. Abdominal Imaging. 2012;37:849–60.
- Shadinger LL, Andreotti RF, Kurian RL. J Ultrasound Med. 2008;27(1):7–13.
- 67. Molander P, Sjoberg J, Paavonen J, et al. Ultrasound Obstet Gynecol. 2001;17(3):233–8.
- Spalluto LB, Woodfield CA, DeBenedectis CM, et al. Radiographics. 2012;32(2):317–34.



27

Acute Pelvic Pain in Premenapausal Women, Children and Infants: Evidence-Based Emergency Imaging

Aine Marie Kelly, Jennifer L. Cullmann, Stefan Puig, and Kimberly E. Applegate

Key Points

- Ultrasound (US) is the recommended initial imaging tool for pregnant and nonpregnant women and girls presenting with acute pelvic pain and in which a gynecological etiology is suspected (strong evidence).
- Transvaginal ultrasound is the single best diagnostic modality for the detection of ectopic pregnancy (strong evidence).
- In menstruating women and adolescents, pregnancy (orthotopic or ectopic) should

always be considered as a cause of abdominopelvic discomfort/pain (moderate evidence).

- Doppler US is useful in the diagnosis of ovarian torsion but cannot rule out or rule in this diagnosis (moderate evidence).
- If US is nondiagnostic and the clinical picture remains uncertain, magnetic resonance imaging (MRI) can be performed as the next imaging test and problem-solving tool, particularly in pregnant patients (moderate evidence).
- If US is indeterminate and the clinical picture remains uncertain, and MRI not available, CT can be considered as an alternative imaging test in nonpregnant women (moderate evidence).

A.M. Kelly (🖂)

Department of Radiology, Division of Cardio-Thoracic Radiology, Michigan Medicine, Ann Arbor, MI, USA e-mail: ainekell@med.umich.edu

J.L. Cullmann

Department of Diagnostic, Interventional, and Pediatric Radiology, Inselspital, University Hospital Bern, University of Bern, Bern, Switzerland e-mail: Jennifer.cullmann@insel.ch S. Puig

Department of Diagnostic, Interventional, and Pediatric Radiology, Inselspital, University Hospital, Bern, University of Bern, Bern, Switzerland

Department of Radiology and Neuroradiology, Klinik im Park, Hirslanden AG, Zurich, Switzerland e-mail: Puigl@mac.com

K.E. Applegate Department of Radiology, University of Kentucky Children's Hospital, Lexington, KY, USA e-mail: keapple@uky.edu

[©] Springer International Publishing AG, part of Springer Nature 2018 A. Kelly et al. (eds.), *Evidence-Based Emergency Imaging*, Evidence-Based Imaging,

Definitions and Pathophysiology

Acute lower abdominal and pelvic pain in premenopausal women has a wide range of etioloincluding gastrointestinal, urological, gies obstetrical, and gynecological causes. In girls and female adolescents, acute pelvic or lower abdominal pain is mainly associated with gastrointestinal disorders, but may be secondary to a wide range of gynecological disorders [1, 2]. In adolescents, a gynecological process is more commonly the cause for acute pain than appendicitis. Klein et al. diagnosed pelvic inflammation or a gynecological process (including pregnancy) in 20% of girls over 12 years of age with acute pain, whereas appendicitis was only found in 4% [3]. Gynecological disease (adnexitis or ovarian cysts) was identified in 12% of children, adolescents, and young adults following negative appendectomy for a preoperative diagnosis of appendicitis in the study by Puig et al. [4]. Specifically, in younger patients, it is difficult to localize the pain during both history and physical examination, making it a diagnostic challenge.

Acute pelvic pain is defined as that lasting less than 3 months [5]. Gynecological or obstetric symptoms are often nonspecific, and the clinical presentations of the various conditions overlap and can vary. In adolescents and premenopausal women, a gynecological or obstetrical etiology should always be considered, and it is crucial before diagnostic workup to determine whether the patient is pregnant or not as this will influence the imaging workup [6, 7]. Many of the potential conditions (such as gastroenteritis, appendicitis, diverticulitis, ureteric colic, etc.) are discussed in other chapters of this book. In this chapter, we focus on five common gynecological conditions [ovarian torsion, hemorrhagic or ruptured ovarian cysts, ectopic pregnancy, endometriosis, and pelvic inflammatory disease (PID)], which can present as acute pelvic pain, some of which may be potentially life-threatening and potentially impact fertility.

Ectopic pregnancy should be suspected in any pregnant woman presenting with acute pelvic pain [8]. The classic triad for ectopic pregnancy after the confirmation of pregnancy at a specific

 β -hCG discriminatory level is pelvic pain, vaginal bleeding, and an adnexal mass. Most ectopic pregnancies are located in the fallopian tube, and of these, 75-80% are ampullary, 10% are isthmic, 5% are fimbrial, and 2-4% are found in the interstitial portion [9]. The most common underlying cause of ectopic pregnancy is salpingitis due to previous pelvic infections, and in one surgical study, almost 50% of patients had clinical history or histological findings of acute salpingitis [10]. Other causes include altered ciliary motility in the oviduct due to hormonal imbalances or tobacco abuse, altered tubal architecture from pelvic masses, adhesions from prior tubal surgeries, and abnormal embryonic development. These processes result in fallopian tubes having decreased luminal diameters or altered architecture resulting in the fertilized oocyte, or embryo, having difficulty navigating the length of the tube to the intrauterine cavity. The comparatively smaller spermatozoa can travel distally resulting in fertilization, and if the delay in passage of the fertilized oocyte or embryo exceeds 7 days of gestational age, then implantation occurs in the fallopian tube rather than in the uterus.

Pelvic inflammatory disease (PID) is often associated with Chlamydia trachomatis and/or Neisseria gonorrhoeae infections [11, 12]. The hallmark of diagnosis is pelvic tenderness combined with inflammation of the lower genital tract, from the cervix to the peritoneal cavity [11, 13]. Recently, Lis et al. presented a meta-analysis including ten studies published between 1987 and 2012, showing that Mycoplasma genitalium infections are associated with an increased risk of PID (pooled OR 2.14, 95% CI, 1.31–3.49) [14]. Other microorganisms of the vaginal flora includanaerobes, streptococci, staphylococci, ing Escherichia coli, and Haemophilus influenzae may also be involved in the etiology of PID [11, 15, 16]. The infection spreads from the vagina to the fallopian tubes and leads to pelvic pain, vaginal discharge or dyspareunia, endometritis, salpingitis, parametritis, oophoritis, tuboovarian abscess, and/or pelvic peritonitis [12]. The clinical diagnosis of PID is based on the finding of pelvic organ tenderness, as indicated by cervical motion tenderness, adnexal tenderness,

or uterine compression tenderness on bimanual examination, in conjunction with signs of lower genital tract inflammation [11]. A palpable adnexal mass may be seen in PID complicated by tubo-ovarian abscess.

Ovarian cysts are generally benign and naturally resolve without treatment. These cysts cause little, if any, symptoms, especially if they are small. Functional (follicular and corpus luteal) ovarian cysts can be complicated by acute intracystic hemorrhage or intraperitoneal rupture and lead to acute pelvic pain [8]. The ovary becomes increasingly vascular about 2-4 days after ovulation, and with neovascularization, blood from the vascular theca zone can fill the cavity of the cyst. The cyst usually reabsorbs the blood, but, if the extent of bleeding is large or the cyst ruptures, hemoperitoneum can result [17]. Enlarging ovarian follicles can produce a colicky pain or dull unilateral tenderness in the lower abdomen or pelvis. Ruptured cysts may manifest as hypovolemia and hemodynamic instability.

Adnexal torsion is defined as a complete or partial rotation of the ovary and/or fallopian tube including the vascular pedicle [18]. Torsion may occur throughout life, from prenatally to postmenopause, with a peak occurrence during the reproductive years [18]. In women, the normal ovarian size varies, but some suggest an upper length limit of 4 cm and a volume of 20 mL [17]. For children over age 1 year, this is less well established, but some suggest a length of 5 cm for torsion [18]. While ovarian torsion is the twisting of an ovary on its ligamentous supports, which may result in a compromised blood supply, the term adnexal torsion describes a twisting of either the ovary or fallopian tube, or both. Concomitant torsion of an ovary and the ipsilateral fallopian tube occurs in up to 67% of patients with adnexal torsion [17, 19, 20]. It may lead to initial compromise of lymphatic and venous drainage, later to arterial occlusion and thrombosis, resulting in a hemorrhagic infarction. Adnexal torsion may be misdiagnosed as appendicitis [21]. Adnexal torsion presents with intermittent acute abdominal pain and is almost always associated with an enlarged ovary or a mass, with the greatest risk when the mass measures between 8 and 12 cm [22]. There is an increased incidence for adnexal torsion in patients undergoing in vitro fertilization as the ovarian follicles become hyperstimulated and enlarged. Pregnancy may also predispose a patient to adnexal torsion with the enlarging uterus extending out of the pelvis (around 10–12 weeks) into the abdominal cavity, displacing the ovaries anteriorly. Ovarian tumors account for 50–60% of torsion cases, with mature cystic teratomas (dermoid tumors) most frequently involved.

Endometriosis is defined as the presence of functional endometrium-like tissue outside the uterine cavity [23]. It may be associated with infertility and dysmenorrhea, dyspareunia, dysuria, or dyschezia. Although it is a chronic disease, it may lead to acute symptoms, when the ectopic endometrial tissue responds to hormonal changes during the menstrual cycle [24]. The appearance of endometriosis ranges from small peritoneal lesions to large ovarian endometriotic cysts and extensive fibrosis and adhesions leading to significant distortion of pelvic anatomy. The three primary types of endometriosis are superficial peritoneal lesions, ovarian endometriomas, and deep infiltrating endometriosis [25]. About 3-12 years may pass between symptom onset and a definitive diagnosis [26-28]. The spectrum of symptom severity in endometriosis is wide and includes severe abdominal or pelvic pain or an acute abdomen.

Epidemiology

According to the US National Center of Health Statistics, the number of patients presenting with acute abdominal pain (including lower abdominal and/or pelvic pain) increased by 31.8%, from 5.3 million in 1999–2000 to 7.0 million in 2007–2008 [29]. In women, acute pelvic pain is the main cause of emergency consultations for gynecological conditions [30].

Ectopic pregnancy occurs in 1-2 out of 200 pregnancies and is the leading cause of maternal death in the first trimester [8, 31]. If an intrauterine pregnancy is present, the likelihood of an ectopic pregnancy is dramatically decreased, noting that heterotopic pregnancies (concurrent intraand extrauterine uterine pregnancies) are extremely rare, occurring in 1:2100 to 1:30,000 of spontaneous pregnancies [9]. In adolescents and young women, the incidence is 0.5% of pregnancies. However, the incidence of heterotopic pregnancy can be as high as 2.9% in the assisted reproduction population [9, 32]. In the study by Menon et al. of symptomatic women, the incidence of ectopic pregnancies was significantly lower in women under 20 years of age (9.7%) compared with those aged 20 years and older (21.7%) [33]. Zane et al. estimated a total number of 10,221-77,129 ectopic pregnancy cases per year in the USA [34]. In the UK, nearly 32,000 ectopic pregnancies are diagnosed every year, resulting in an incidence of about 11 per 1000 pregnancies [31].

Pelvic inflammatory disease is one of the most common causes of acute pelvic pain in sexually active women and is the most frequent gynecologic cause of emergency department (ED) visits, with the number of visits approaching 350,000 per year in the USA [35]. As many as 70% of adolescents with PID are diagnosed in the ED, and nearly 1 million patients with PID are diagnosed annually in the USA, resulting in 275,000 hospitalizations [5, 8, 36]. Factors associated with PID are related to sexual behavior (young age, multiple partners, recent new partners in the previous 3 months, and past history of sexually transmitted disease) and interruption of the cervical barrier (e.g., termination of pregnancy, insertion of an intrauterine device within the past 6 weeks, hysterosalpingography, and intrauterine insemination) [12]. Multiple studies have shown that 19-55% of women who present with pelvic pain have PID [1, 5, 8, 11, 14, 17, 30, 37–45].

Adnexal torsion may occur at any age, even prenatally, but most commonly happens in the first two decades of life [28]. Some authors reported a peak incidence after menarche, others in pregnant women [17, 46, 47]. Adnexal torsion is reported to account for up to 2.7% of all cases of acute abdominal pain in children and is the fifth most common gynecologic emergency with a reported incidence of 3% in one series [20, 48, 49]. At large institutions, 3–5 cases of adnexal torsion are seen per year [20, 50, 51]. It represents a real medical and surgical emergency. Concomitant fallopian tube torsion has been shown to occur in up to 67% of cases of ovarian torsion [18]. Adnexal torsion has even been described in the neonatal and antenatal period [51]. There is a predisposing factor found for torsion in women 64–82% of the time, and this is similar in children [52]. The most frequently encountered ovarian lesions causing torsion in both adults and children are typically benign, with cystic teratomas (31%) and hemorrhagic or follicular cysts (23–33%) being the most common [52].

Functional (follicular and corpus luteal) ovarian cysts are thought to be a common cause of acute pelvic pain when associated with acute intracystic hemorrhage or intraperitoneal rupture. The exact incidence of hemorrhagic or ruptured ovarian cysts in premenopausal females is uncertain.

Endometriosis is a relatively common disease affecting 0.5–15% of women, in general, and 25–80% of women with pelvic pain and/or infertility. The true prevalence of endometriosis remains unclear [53]. For adolescents, a prevalence of 25–38% of those with acute pelvic pain is reported. If the pain is persistent, the prevalence increases to 70–79% [54–56].

Overall Cost to Society

Trent and colleagues calculated the costs per episode of medical care for PID in adolescents in the emergency department to be an average of \$1382 in 2009 [57]. In a study from the early 1990s, using insurance data, Washington and colleagues estimated that direct costs of PID, PID-associated ectopic pregnancy, and infertility amount to \$2.73 billion in 1990, with hospitalization costs amounting for 75% of this total [58]. These authors made an assumption of a ratio of 2:1 for physician offices compared to hospital outpatient and emergency department visits. Direct costs of hospitalization were estimated at \$1850.40 in this study, but no specific figures are available for emergency department visits [58]. Later in the 1990s, Rein and colleagues used insurance claims data to estimate the lifetime cost (\$1167) of a case of PID with the majority (\$843) of these costs for acute PID care [59]. The same authors estimated that nearly three quarters of cases (73%) would not accrue costs beyond those of treatment of the acute episode of PID.

An estimated 96 million C. trachomatis and N. gonorrhoeae infections occur globally among women each year, and about 15% of untreated infections lead to PID, the global burden of PID and the cost to society are substantial [11]. Yeh et al. calculated the costs of major complications of PID based on a cohort of 100,000 women aged 20-24 years, in which 8550 ectopic pregnancies, 16,800 cases of infertility, and 18,600 cases of chronic pelvic pain were projected to occur [60]. They found an average per-person lifetime cost of US\$2150. The incidence of PID is thought to be decreasing, but it will remain a significant cause for acute and chronic pelvic pain and reproductive sequelae [61].

With the prevalence of endometriosis estimated at 6-10% of women in the reproductive age group, direct healthcare costs for managing endometriosis, as well as indirect costs to patients, employers, and society due to loss of employment and productivity, are substantial [62]. In this systematic review from 2016, total direct costs in the USA were estimated to be \$12,118 per patient per year, compared to other countries, which ranged from \$1109 per patient per year in Canada to \$8820 per patient per year in Austria [62]. These figures are in agreement with previous systematic reviews reporting on the economic consequences of endometriosis and related symptoms [28, 63]. Assuming a prevalence of 10% (the rate most frequently reported in the literature), direct healthcare costs for endometriosis were estimated at more than \$17 million and indirect costs of lost productivity at nearly \$5 million in the USA. [28, 63]. A major contributor to those costs is delays in reaching the correct diagnoses. Cost estimates for acute episodes are not currently available.

Estimated direct costs for treatment of ectopic pregnancy were summarized in a recent literature review by Ebner et al. [64]. Total direct costs for cases managed surgically ranged between \$2695 in France to \$6840 in the USA, while for medically managed (methotrexate) cases, total direct costs ranged from \$818 in the USA to \$4066 in the Netherlands [64].

For other specific causes of acute pelvic pain in women, a reduction of costs is suggested if diagnosis occurs earlier [65, 66], although no evidence was found for this assumption nor an estimation of the amount of healthcare costs raised by these problems.

Goals of Imaging

In cases of acute lower abdominal or pelvic pain, confirmation or exclusion of gonadal causes in girls and adolescents is mandatory, since it may constitute a surgical emergency. Clinical presentation is often nonspecific and may overlap with symptoms of other abdominal pathologies such as appendicitis. In adolescents and premenopausal women, diagnosis of extrauterine pregnancy is critical to avoid catastrophic complications. Many of the diagnoses considered for acute pelvic pain require confirmatory testing. History, physical examination, and laboratory testing narrow the differential diagnosis and guide the physician to choose the proper imaging test. Life- and/or fertility-threatening conditions are the first to be considered until they can be confidentially excluded. Regardless of what testing is performed, limiting radiation exposure is paramount, particularly for infants and children, radiosensitive tissues, and for the developing fetus in potentially pregnant patients.

Methodology

The diagnostic performance of radiographic examinations in patients with pelvic pain caused by gynecological pathologies was evaluated based on a systematic literature review using PubMed, Scopus, the Cochrane Library, and the Appropriateness Criteria® of the American College of Radiology. All searches were performed in July 2015 without any time restrictions. The search strategy used the following statements: *lower abdominal OR pelvic pain, women, clinical examination, epidemiology,*

imaging (including *MRI*, *ultrasound*, *computed tomography*, *scintigraphy*, and acronyms of these terms), *diagnosis*, as well as combinations of these search strings. Animal studies and publications of languages other than English or German were excluded.

Discussion of Issues

What Initial Imaging Tests Are Appropriate in Infants, Girls, Adolescent Girls, and Premenopausal Women Presenting with Acute Pelvic Pain?

Summary of Evidence When a menstruating patient presents with symptoms of acute pelvic pain, knowledge of pregnancy status is of utmost importance. In order to locate the pregnancy, ultrasound (US) is the imaging tool of choice (strong evidence). Because of its wide availability, low cost, and diagnostic versatility, US is also recommended for the (initial) assessment of other disorders of obstetrical and gynecological etiology (moderate evidence). When US is indeterminate, magnetic resonance imaging (MRI) or computed tomography (CT) [if MRI is not available] should be considered (moderate evidence).

Supporting Evidence The American College of Radiology Appropriateness Criteria (ACRAC)® 2015 update for the clinical condition "Acute pelvic pain in the reproductive age group" recommends both transvaginal and transabdominal US as first choice imaging modality in all women in which a gynecological etiology is suspected (variant 1, serum β -hCG positive, and variant 2, serum β -hCG negative) as well as in pregnant women in which other causes are presumed (variant 4) [7]. The appropriateness rating applied for all of these variants was 9/9 (usually appropriate). In women and sexually active adolescents and girls, transvaginal US allows detailed visualization of the uterus, adnexa, ovaries, and thickened fallopian tubes. Transabdominal US is complementary to the endovaginal examination because it provides a more global view of the pelvic contents. Transabdominal US also evaluates the pelvis and lower abdomen and can detect appendicitis, in some cases, nephrolithiasis, ovarian cysts, tumors, and tubo-ovarian abscess. In addition, duplex and color or power Doppler imaging can be used to assess vascularity of the ovaries and the adnexal structures, providing information that can be helpful in narrowing the field of differential considerations. While the ACRAC rating for pulsed Doppler US ranges between 7 and 9/9 (usually appropriate) to evaluate for gynecological and non-gynecological etiology, the ACRAC advises that Doppler imaging should be avoided in the setting of developing intrauterine pregnancy and be performed in pregnant patients only when absolutely necessary [7].

A systematic review of 14 studies including more than 12,000 pregnant patients computed a positive likelihood ratio of 111 for ectopic pregnancy if an adnexal mass was present in the absence of intrauterine pregnancy on transvaginal US [67]. A number of studies show that US examinations are also very useful for the detection of other gynecological conditions in the ED setting [7] (see Issue II) and even the initial study in symptoms of gastrointestinal or urological disorders [68–71] (see relevant chapters in this book).

In serum β -hCG-positive patients with suspected gynecological etiologies and a negative or inconclusive US, the ACRAC guidelines recommend MRI as the next imaging test, giving it an appropriateness rating of 6/9 (may be appropriate). When available, MRI is preferable to CT because it lacks ionizing radiation. The MRI is usually performed without contrast material, as a problem-solving tool, particularly in pregnant patients. Gadolinium can cross the placenta, and while no studies have demonstrated adverse effects to fetuses at clinically recommended doses have been used, the ACRAC advise caution with contrast-enhanced MRI, using it only when necessary to critically change a diagnosis. In pregnant patients, the ACRAC recommend against the use of CT as the next line test for gynecological etiologies, giving it a rating of 1/9 (usually not appropriate). Contrast-enhanced MRI is also not recommended, with a score of 1/9 (usually not appropriate).

For serum β -hCG-positive patients, with suspected non-gynecological etiologies, the ACRAC guidelines recommend non-contrast MRI as the next imaging test, giving it an appropriateness rating of 8/9 (usually appropriate). For serum β-hCG-positive patients, with suspected nongynecological etiologies, when MRI is not available, the ACRAC give CT with contrast material a rating of 4/9 (may be appropriate) and CT without contrast material a rating of 3/9 (usually not appropriate). Some have suggested low-dose non-contrast CT in these pregnant patients to reduce radiation exposure, but CT is best avoided during pregnancy when possible. In these patients, contrast-enhanced MRI receives a low recommendation, with an appropriateness rating of 2/9 (usually not appropriate).

In serum β -hCG-negative patients with suspected gynecological etiologies and a negative or inconclusive US, the ACRAC guidelines recommend MRI with and without contrast as the next imaging test, giving it an appropriateness rating of 6/9 (may be appropriate). For nonpregnant patients with suspected gynecological disease, and a negative or inconclusive US, non-contrast MRI and CT are indicated as the next most appropriate tests, both receiving lower ratings of 4/9 (may be appropriate).

For serum β -hCG-negative patients with suspected non-gynecological pathology, the ACRAC guidelines recommend a contrast-enhanced CT of the abdomen and pelvis as the first-line test, with an appropriateness rating of 8/9 (usually appropriate). Similarly, a large study of more than 1000 adult patients with nontraumatic acute abdominal pain presenting at different EDs concludes that in the imaging evaluation of adults, a conditional strategy with CT after negative or inconclusive US results shows the highest overall sensitivity, with only 6% missed urgent conditions, and the lowest overall exposure to radiation [72]. Transabdominal US with Doppler receives an appropriateness rating of 7/9 (usually appro-

priate). Non-contrast CT may also be appropriate (rated as 6/9), as is contrast-enhanced MRI in the evaluation of nonpregnant women with suspected non-gynecological disease. Transvaginal US receives a lower rating for the evaluation of these non-gynecological disorders at 4/9 (may be appropriate).

Special Case: Infants, Children, and Adolescents

There are a few considerations in the pediatric population that require different imaging decision-making from women. First, ionizing radiation protection culture often results in substitution of MRI for CT in the ED setting and in follow-up imaging. The adolescent may have similar pathology to the adult women, but the use of radiation optimization protocols such as the Image Gently or Image Wisely sites is recommended (www.imagegently.org; www.imagewisely.org). Second, the premenarchal children typically do not undergo transvaginal US. Yet, they will have similar diagnoses with the exception of pregnancy and unlikely PID that include ovarian torsion (15% of all cases occur in children), ovarian cysts with or without hemorrhage, and tumors. Further, there are unique indications in the ED setting that the pediatric population may present with that include foreign body, child abuse, and congenital Mullerian anomalies (vaginal obstruction). The Mullerian anomalies will be discussed in a separate section.

In the pediatric emergency setting, MRI is increasingly used as the second-line emergency diagnostic imaging test after an inconclusive or negative transabdominal US. Contrast-enhanced MRI of the pelvis provides excellent tissue contrast without radiation exposure in the evaluation of suspected ovarian torsion in children and pregnant patients [18, 73]. Magnetic resonance imaging may also demonstrate the early stages of ovarian edema and hemorrhagic infarction in cases where US is inconclusive [74]. Contrast-enhanced MRI may also help characterize tubo-ovarian abscess and differentiate it from malignancy and endometriosis [75].

What Are the Best Imaging Techniques for the Diagnosis of Acute Pelvic Pain in the Emergency Department?

Summary of Evidence CT is the preferred imaging technique for identifying causes of acute pelvic pain in the gastrointestinal and urinary tract showing high sensitivity and specificity (strong evidence). CT is suggested as second-line imaging tool in female, serum β -hCG-negative patients with equivocal US findings and symptoms suggestive of gynecological etiologies, although MRI may also be used, specifically if an infectious etiology is suspected (moderate evidence). In the pregnant patient, MRI is preferred to CT if US findings are indeterminate (limited evidence). Apart from that, the decision whether to use CT or MRI after inconclusive US findings should be based on the suspected etiology of acute pelvic pain.

Supporting Evidence The recently updated ACR Appropriateness Criteria[®] 2015 for the clinical condition "Acute pelvic pain in the reproductive age group" recommend CT with an appropriateness rating of 9/9 (usually appropriate) for the evaluation of the gastrointestinal and urinary tract in nonpregnant women presenting with acute pelvic pain (variant 4) [7].

Ectopic Pregnancy

As ectopic pregnancy is a life-threatening condition, a rapid diagnosis is crucial. It is suspected if transabdominal US does not show an intrauterine gestational sac and the patient's β -hCG level is greater than 6500 IU/L or if transvaginal US does not show an intrauterine gestational sac and the patient's β -hCG level is 1500 IU/L or greater [76].

Summary of Evidence Combined transvaginal US and serial quantitative β -hCG testing are very sensitive and specific in the evaluation of ectopic pregnancy (strong evidence). Pregnancy and ectopic pregnancy are both best imaged by sonography (strong evidence). Abdominal ultrasound is performed initially, and if this is nondiagnostic for pregnancy or ectopic pregnancy, transvaginal sonography improves diagnostic accuracy (mod-

erate evidence). In cases where US is nondiagnostic or equivocal, MRI is the next indicated imaging test (moderate evidence).

Supporting Evidence Combined transvaginal US and serial quantitative β -hCG are 96–99% sensitive and 84-97% specific for diagnosing ectopic pregnancy [77–80]. The systematic review by Crochet et al. computed a positive likelihood ratio of 111 for ectopic pregnancy if an adnexal mass was present in the absence of intrauterine pregnancy on transvaginal US [67]. In the same meta-analysis, they found that existing studies do not establish a single serum hCG level to be diagnostic of ectopic pregnancy; therefore transvaginal US is considered the single best diagnostic modality in this regard. Clinical factors affecting the accuracy of US include low hCG levels, significant bleeding, and lacking evidence of a yolk or embryo [81].

Ultrasound findings most predictive of ectopic pregnancy are extrauterine cardiac activity, a gestational sac, a mass, and fluid in the pouch of Douglas, although these signs are only seen in 8–26% of cases [9, 80]. An extrauterine gestational sac containing a yolk sac, with or without an embryonic pole, is also a relatively specific finding. More commonly, an echogenic tubal ring and complex adnexal mass separate from the ovary are found with ectopic pregnancy and need to be distinguished from a corpus luteum cyst in the ovary, which is more common than an ectopic pregnancy. On color Doppler imaging, flow surrounding an adnexal mass, or the "ring of fire," can be present with an ectopic pregnancy or corpus luteum. Color Doppler imaging may be helpful to detect an ectopic pregnancy that is surrounded by loops of bowel [9]. The visualization of an intrauterine sac is the strongest evidence against ectopic pregnancy, although concomitant intrauterine and ectopic pregnancy can occur, especially in women with assisted reproduction, but they are extremely rare [76].

Magnetic resonance imaging has been utilized in the evaluation of suspected ectopic pregnancy in very early gestational age cases or where the US was inconclusive. Direct signs of ectopic pregnancy (a gestational sac) had a sensitivity of 91%, a specificity of 100%, and a pos-
itive predictive value of 100% in a small retrospective study by Takahashi et al. [82]. In the same study, the diagnostic accuracy increased from 92% to 100% when the diagnostic criteria required at least two indirect signs or the direct sign [83]. The characteristic feature of a gestation saclike structure with a "three-ring" appearance on T2-weighted images with marked enhancement in the tubal wall was described in 80% of cases in a more recent small retrospective study in 24 patients [84].

When the combination of serum beta-hCG level and US findings is nondiagnostic, another option to be considered, depending on the presenting patient's individual risk, is repeated beta-hCG level testing or surgical consultation [78].

Pelvic Inflammatory Disease

Historically, PID is diagnosed clinically with imaging findings (US or MRI) used to confirm clinical suspicions [75]. Despite its relative frequency, PID is a diagnostic dilemma with mild nonspecific symptoms that overlap those of other abdominal and pelvic processes, which may not direct the clinician toward the correct diagnosis. As a consequence, CT of the abdomen and pelvis may inadvertently be performed as the initial diagnostic imaging examination. US should be the first diagnostic imaging examination to be performed in cases of suspected PID [7]. However, acute uncomplicated PID may be difficult to detect with US only [83]. Therefore, reported sensitivity rates have a relatively wide range (Table 27.1).

Summary of Evidence Early manifestations of or uncomplicated PID may be difficult to detect with US only (moderate evidence). US is moderately sensitive and highly specific in the diagnosis of tubo-ovarian abscess (strong evidence). Transvaginal US is more sensitive than transabdominal US in the evaluation of PID and tuboovarian abscess (limited evidence). For the depiction and management planning of pelvic abscesses, advanced cross-sectional imaging with contrast-enhanced CT or MRI is often required (moderate evidence). Comparison studies between US, CT, and MRI are not available (limited evidence). **Table 27.1** Sensitivity and specificity of ultrasound in the evaluation of obstetrical/gynecological conditions in women and children presenting with acute pelvic pain

	Sensitivity (%)	Specificity (%)
Ectopic pregnancy	96–99	84–97
Pelvic inflammatory disease (PID)	56–100	78–80
Hemorrhagic/ruptured ovarian cyst	80–90	98
Adnexal/ovarian torsion	75–100	93
Endometriosis	75–95	83-100
Tubo-ovarian abscess	56–93	86–98
Torsion		
Tissue edema	21	100
Absent flow	52	91
Absent arterial flow	76	99
Absent/abnormal venous flow	93–100	97

For ectopic pregnancy diagnosis, the US performance is by transvaginal and reported in conjunction with the appropriate hCG levels

Data from references [7, 77–79, 89, 102, 105, 109, 114–117]

Supporting Evidence Ultrasound features in hydrosalpinx include dilated fluid-filled fallopian tubes, with folds and incomplete septations [9]. On transverse section, short linear projections protruding into the lumen can cause a cogwheel appearance. Small echogenic foci may be seen in the tubal wall, representing flattened endosalpingeal folds secondary to distension of the tube giving а "beads-on-a-string" appearance. Indentations present on opposite sides in the longitudinal scanning plane have been described as the "waist sign." Color or power Doppler transvaginal US can be used to detect more subtle abnormalities of PID, which include uterine enlargement and indistinctness, endometrial thickening with our without endometrial fluid, larger than normal ovarian volumes due to thickening of the ovarian stroma and reactive polycystic change, and complex free fluid with internal echoes [85]. Transrectal US may also be used to demonstrate rectal involvement in endometriosis, but it has not been shown to be superior to transvaginal US [86].

Bulas et al. studied the diagnostic performance of transabdominal and transvaginal sonography prospectively in 84 patients aged 12–21 years with the clinical diagnosis of acute PID [87]. Transvaginal sonography demonstrated superior resolution of 25 dilated fallopian tubes. However, 31 transabdominal and transvaginal US studies were normal despite patients fulfilling strict clinical criteria for PID. The severity level of PID, as diagnosed by transabdominal sonography, was changed in 28 cases, with medical therapy altered in 23 cases because of additional transvaginal sonographic findings. Transvaginal sonography provided superior anatomic information in patients with PID, demonstrating abnormalities not seen at transabdominal sonography in 71% of cases [87].

US is also indicated to evaluate for complications of PID. A tubo-ovarian abscess, a potentially life-threatening complication of PID, can be detected by means of transvaginal US with a sensitivity of 56-93% and a specificity of 86-98% [7]. Transvaginal US is superior to transabdominal ultrasound in identifying thickened, fluidfilled fallopian tubes. Since the sonographic findings for a tubo-ovarian abscess are nonspecific, the presence of a mass in the expected location of the ovaries or in the cul-de-sac together with an elevated white cell count and erythrocyte sedimentation helps to establish the diagnosis [88]. In a recent small prospective study including 17 patients with laparoscopically confirmed salpingitis, all 13 cases with moderate or severe salpingitis were diagnosed with US, compared with one of four cases of mild salpingitis [83].

On MRI, fat-suppressed T2-weighted images are very sensitive for the detection of inflammation [8, 89, 90]. On MRI, both hydrosalpinx and pyosalpinx appear as dilated, fluid-filled tubular structures, and cannot be reliably differentiated from each other, although a pyosalpinx usually has thicker walls and may have layering T1 signal secondary to proteinaceous debris. A tubo-ovarian abscess appears as a multilocular cystic structure or a heterogeneous mass with solid and cystic components. The abscess wall and adjacent inflammatory changes enhance avidly with gadolinium-based contrast. Contrast-enhanced MRI may also help characterize tubo-ovarian abscess and differentiate it from malignancy and endometriosis [75].

CT plays also an expanding role in the evaluation of PID due to its wide availability and often vague and nonspecific nature of disease symptomatology. It is performed mainly in patients with equivocal US findings [7]. CT should be performed with oral and intravenous (IV) contrast, as unopacified bowel loops may be confused with abscesses [8]. In addition, early manifestations of PID can be better appreciated on CT than on US [91]. The most common general CT findings of PID described in the literature are thickening of the uterosacral ligaments, obliteration of fascial planes, free fluid in the cul-de-sac, loss of definition of the uterine border, pelvic fat infiltration or haziness and pelvic edema, reactive lymph node enlargement, and signs of peritonitis [75]. On CT, enhancing, thickened fallopian tubes containing complex fluid and debris are characteristic of pyosalpinx. A tubo-ovarian abscess appears as a thickwalled, complex fluid collection with septations, a fluid-debris level, and occasionally gas [9]. Pelvic fat haziness is one of the most sensitive findings of acute PID and is seen in as many as 65% of patients, but it has very low specificity [75]. The combination of the two findings of hepatic capsular enhancement on the late arterial phase images and fallopian tube thickening of more than 5 mm has a sensitivity of 71.9%, a specificity of 81.3%, and an accuracy of 76.6% [92]. The specificity of the tubal thickening sign alone has been reported to be as high as 95% [93].

Hemorrhagic or Ruptured Ovarian Cysts

Hemorrhagic cysts usually result from hemorrhage within a corpus luteum or other functional cyst and often present as an acute abdomen in females of childbearing age. Hemorrhagic cysts typically resolve within 8 weeks. Relevant history should include when the patient's last menstrual period occurred. Abdominal pain can occur with ovulation of a follicular cyst mid menstrual cycle, known as mittelschmerz, "mid (cycle) pain." Enlarging ovarian follicles often produce a colicky or dull unilateral tenderness in the lower abdomen or pelvic region. Rarely, patients with hemorrhagic cysts present with hypovolemia and hemodynamic instability. The triad of symptoms includes a delay in menses, followed by spotting, unilateral pelvic pain, and a small, tender, adnexal mass [22]. On physical examination, corpus luteal cysts can mimic ectopic pregnancy.

Summary of Evidence US of the pelvis (a combination of transabdominal and transvaginal approaches to visualize the cyst) is recommended as the first-line imaging test to evaluate large cysts in the pelvis of nonpregnant females of reproductive age (strong evidence). The US findings of fibrin strands and a retracting clot in ovarian cysts have a high diagnostic accuracy for hemorrhage (moderate evidence). Clinically detected simple cysts less than 5 cm in size in females of reproductive age don't require followup (strong evidence). Clinically detected simple cysts greater than 5 and \leq 7 cm in size in females of reproductive age will require annual follow-up (strong evidence).

Supporting Evidence The characteristic appearance of a hemorrhagic cyst on US is a complex cystic mass with lacelike reticular echoes (also known as fishnet, cobweb, or spiderweb) due to fibrin strands or a solid-appearing component with concave margins representing clot [9, 94]. Classic features on US include no internal vascularity by color Doppler, but there may be circumferential flow in the cyst wall. These features allow a confident diagnosis of a hemorrhagic ovarian cyst [94].

A study assessing the likelihood ratio of US findings for the diagnosis of a hemorrhagic ovarian cyst found that in at least 90% of cysts, one or both of the following features are present: fibrin strands and a retracting clot [95]. The authors concluded that these are the paramount observations in allowing high confidence in the diagnosis of hemorrhagic ovarian cysts. Free fluid in the pelvis can be an indicator of cyst rupture but is nonspecific [8]. Generally, the diagnostic accuracy of US for the detection of hemorrhagic or ruptured ovarian cysts is high [7] (Table 27.1). In cases of cyst rupture, the ovary may be normal in size if rupture has decompressed any cysts. In these cases, a large amount of pelvic fluid is usually noted.

For nonpregnant females of childbearing age, the ACR appropriateness criteria for clinically suspected adnexal masses (variant 1, initial evaluation) recommend US (using a combination of transabdominal and transvaginal to visualize the lesion) of the pelvis with Doppler, giving an appropriateness rating of 9/9 (usually appropriate) [96]. The next most appropriate test during the initial encounter in females of childbearing age with clinically suspected adnexal mass is MRI with and without IV contrast, which is given a rating of 6/9 (may be appropriate), or MRI without contrast which has a rating of 5/9 (may be appropriate) [96]. Computed tomography with or without contrast material is not indicated in the initial evaluation, with a rating of 2/9 (usually not appropriate).

For nonpregnant females of childbearing age, the ACR appropriateness criteria for clinically suspected adnexal masses (variant 5, large simple cysts, greater than 5 cm diameter) recommend US (using a combination of transabdominal and transvaginal to visualize the lesion) of the pelvis with Doppler, giving an appropriateness rating of 9/9 (usually appropriate) [97]. If the hemorrhagic cyst is less than 3 cm in a woman of reproductive age, it is probably physiological and does not require follow-up according to the Society of Radiologists in Ultrasound (SRU) Consensus Conference Statement [94]. Hemorrhagic cysts less than 5 cm in women of reproductive age don't require any follow-up [94]. These recommendations also align with the advice from the Choosing Wisely initiative of the American Board of Internal Medicine foundation and the ACR (www. chosingwisely.org). If the cyst is greater than 5 cm, it should be described in the report, and short-term follow-up with US is recommended at 6-12 weeks to ensure resolution [94]. While short-term follow-up imaging in the follicular phase, on days 3-10 of the menstrual cycle, is optimal, this is sometimes difficult to coordinate in clinical practice, with annual follow-up recommended for persistent cysts according to the SRU Consensus Conference Statement [94]. For cysts greater than 7 cm in size in nonpregnant reproductive age females, which may be difficult to evaluate with US, the SRU recommends further imaging with MRI or surgical consultation be considered [94]. The next diagnostic testing option in females of childbearing age with large simple cysts is MRI with contrast material, which receives a rating of 4/9 (may be appropriate). Non-contrast MRI and CT have ratings of 3/9 and 2/9 (usually not appropriate) [97].

Since women in early postmenopause occasionally ovulate and, therefore can develop complex cysts with the appearance of a classic hemorrhagic cyst, these cysts should be described in the imaging report with short-interval followup (6–12 weeks) with US recommended to ensure resolution [94].

For indeterminate or probably benign cysts (such as a single thin septation <3 mm or a small calcification in the wall), follow-up can be similar to that for simple cysts. For indeterminate cysts (without classic appearances for hemorrhagic cysts, dermoids, or endometriomas) in women of reproductive age or women in early postmenopause, follow-up US should be performed in 6-12 weeks. Resolution of the lesion confirms a hemorrhagic cyst. If the lesion persists and is unchanged, then a hemorrhagic cyst is unlikely, and continued follow-up with either US or MR imaging should then be considered. If these studies do not confirm an endometrioma or a dermoid, then consider surgical evaluation at this stage [94].

For indeterminate cysts with features suggestive of benign neoplasms (multiple thin septations or a solid nodule without detectable flow at Doppler US), or with cyst wall irregularity or tiny areas of focal thickening, more comprehensive evaluation is required, and for women of reproductive age, this entails a short-interval follow-up (6-12 weeks) with US or occasionally further characterization with MRI [94]. MRI may be particularly helpful to confirm the absence of MR contrast enhancement in sonographically solidappearing areas that do not have demonstrable flow at Doppler US. A short-interval follow-up of 6–12 weeks with US should allow enough time for a physiologic cyst to resolve and should be performed during a different phase of the menstrual cycle, ideally between days 3 and 10 of the menstrual cycle, so that new cyst development does not complicate things. Larger cysts take more time to resolve. If the lesion persists, and continues to have indeterminate findings at US or MRI, surgical evaluation should then be considered. Although size cannot reliably distinguish between benign and malignant etiologies, once the cyst exceeds 10 cm in size, it has a 13% chance of being malignant [94].

For adnexal cysts with frankly malignant features, such as thick septations (>3 mm), solid elements with flow at Doppler US, and focal areas of wall thickening (>3 mm), particularly when seen in association with omental or peritoneal masses or a moderate or large amount of ascitic fluid in the pelvis [94], a cyst with a nodule that has internal blood flow has the highest likelihood of being malignant, and rather than follow-up imaging, they require surgical evaluation [98].

Adnexal/Ovarian Torsion

Adnexal torsion is a medical or surgical emergency and can occur with normal ovaries, particularly in adolescents. Postulated causes of normal adnexal torsion include mobile fallopian tubes or mesosalpinx, elongated pelvic ligaments, fallopian tube spasm, strenuous exercise, or abrupt changes in intra-abdominal pressure [17, 20, 51, 99]. Ovaries with any type of mass are predisposed to torsion, and benign lesions are most frequently implicated in both adults and children, with cystic teratomas (31%) and hemorrhagic or follicular cysts (23–33%) being the most common [52].

Summary of Evidence Ultrasound is the first-line modality in children and adolescents with abdominal and/or pelvic pain suspected to be of gynecological origin (limited evidence). In adult women, sonography is indicated as first imaging with acute pelvic pain, due to its excellent diagnostic accuracy in the evaluation of pregnancy (intrauterine or ectopic), ovarian cysts, and torsion (limited evidence). The most US common finding in ovarian torsion is an enlarged heterogeneous ovary (limited evidence). Ovarian enlargement and a lack of Doppler flow are the most sensitive and specific US signs in adnexal or ovarian torsion (moderate evidence). However, the presence of Doppler flow cannot be used to exclude ovarian/adnexal torsion as flow can be seen in up to a third of surgically proven cases (limited evidence). Therefore, close clinical correlation is mandatory, and if suspected, laparoscopy confirmation and treatment may be indicated.

Supporting Evidence Adnexal torsion is generally characterized by an enlarged, edematous ovary or ovarian complex consisting of an ovary and an associated adnexal mass. Common imaging findings are an adnexal mass, a displaced adnexal mass/enlarged ovary, and ascites detectable with US nearly as reliably as with CT or MRI [96].

Chiou et al. reviewed surgically proven cases of adnexal torsion between 1990 and 2006 [96]. A correct preoperative diagnosis was made in 15 (71%) of 21 with initial sonography versus 5 (38%) of 13 cases with initial CT. A correct imaging diagnosis was made more frequently in premenopausal than in menopausal patients (p = 0.02). Common imaging findings were an adnexal mass (65% on sonography, 87% on CT, and 75% on MRI), a displaced adnexal mass/ enlarged ovary (53% on sonography, 87% on CT, and 75% on MRI), and ascites (53% on sonography, 73% on CT, and 50% on MRI) [96].

The degree of ovarian volume asymmetry is important and should typically be at least 2:1 [7]. A retrospective study with surgically and pathologically proven ovarian torsions found in 100% of the patients an enlarged torsed ovary, with the median volume 12 times (range 4.4–27.3) that of the normal contralateral side [100].

The use of Doppler in this diagnosis is helpful, but its interpretation is controversial due to conflicting literature [7]. Findings on Doppler vary, including absent, decreased, or reversed ovarian artery flow, and may depend on the degree of obstruction and the chronicity [25]. Lack of Doppler flow enables fairly confident diagnosis, but the presence of arterial and venous Doppler signal has been documented in one-third of cases with surgically proven torsion [26, 27]. Arterial flow has been described in one-third of surgical cases of torsion [7, 96, 101]. Venous or arterial flow was present in the torsed ovary in 62% of a pediatric sonographic study [100]. Therefore the sensitivity of absent arterial flow is low at 40-73% [52]. More recently, a study has appeared in the literature demonstrating an abnormal flow pattern within the ovarian vein as the only Doppler finding in patients with early torsion, lending support for Doppler findings associated with the diagnosis [28, 29]. In summary, indeterminate US Doppler results should not determine whether or not a patient undergoes laparoscopic examination if the clinical suspicion is high.

A twisted vascular pedicle (whirlpool sign) was found in up to 88% of twisted ovaries in earlier US studies [102, 103]. The sensitivity of sonography was 100%, and specificity was 93% in a small study of 28 girls, using an enlarged ovary as the criterion for abnormal (limited evidence). The volume of the enlarged ovaries ranged from 34 to 365 cm^3 (mean $130 \pm 99 \text{ cm}^3$) [104].

Another feature suggestive of torsion is peripherally placed follicles in an enlarged ovary (in 74% of cases due to ovarian edema) with a small amount of pelvic free fluid; however this finding is not common and can also be seen in a polycystic ovary [7]. Other US signs include free fluid in the cul-de-sac (nonspecific) and a more medial position of the torsed ovary toward the uterus from twisting around the broad ligament [105].

Because adnexal/ovarian torsion often mimics the clinical presentation of appendicitis, diverticulitis, or renal colic, CT, rather than US, is often the first modality in which patients are imaged [106]. Alternatively, MRI can be used in inconclusive US findings, and many MRI features of adnexal torsion overlap with CT such as mal-location of the ovary, uterine deviation, adnexal fat infiltration, and the presence of free fluid. One advantage of MRI over CT in the diagnosis of adnexal torsion is its sensitivity in demonstrating blood products within the lesion [106].

Endometriosis

Endometriosis does not usually require emergent management, but women in whom the diagnosis has not yet been established can present with acute pelvic pain to the ED. Laparoscopy remains the gold standard for the evaluation of endometriosis, but it is invasive and it carries surgical risks. Therefore, diagnostic imaging tends to be performed, with its main purpose in the emergency setting being to exclude surgical or acute medical causes of acute pelvic pain, such as adnexal/ovarian torsion, ectopic pregnancy, or PID/tubo-ovarian abscess, and for these reasons, US remains the first-line test.

Summary of Evidence Transvaginal US is the best initial imaging method for the evaluation of endometriosis (limited evidence). Outside the emergency setting, and for some less common imaging findings, MRI has higher sensitivity and diagnostic likelihood ratios for uterosacral ligament and vaginal endometriosis (limited evidence).

Supporting Evidence Serum biomarkers have been evaluated but have been found not to be clinically useful in the diagnosis of endometriosis [107]. Laparoscopy is the gold standard for the evaluation of endometriosis, but it is invasive and carries surgical risks. In a recent Cochrane systematic review, none of the evaluated imaging modalities (US, MRI, or CT) were able to detect overall pelvic endometriosis with enough accuracy that they would be suggested to replace surgery [108]. Therefore, imaging tends to be performed, with the goals of diagnosing other acute causes of pelvic pain.

Transvaginal US is the best initial imaging method for the evaluation of endometriosis [7]. This enables the diagnosis or exclusion of etiologies that require surgical or urgent medical management, such as adnexal torsion, ectopic pregnancy, and PID/tubo-ovarian abscess. A comparison between physical examination, transvaginal US, rectal endoscopic US, and MRI for the diagnosis of endometriosis in adult patients prior to surgery revealed that US and MRI perform similarly for the diagnosis of intestinal endometriosis; MRI, however, shows higher sensitivity for uterosacral ligament and vaginal endometriosis [109].

If endometriosis is suspected and US results are inconclusive, a workup using MRI may be recommended because MRI allows for more definitive characterization of suspected endometrial implants and endometriomas compared with CT [8]. MRI may help guide surgical approaches, especially for deep infiltrating endometriosis and other unusual sites of presentation [25]. It is superior to US in diagnosing rectosigmoid lesions and endometriosis of the bladder. Endometriosis is uncommon in children.

Special Case: Congenital Uterovaginal Abnormalities Including Congenital Vaginal Obstruction (Mayer-Rokitansky-Kuster-Hauser Syndrome)

The Mullerian fetal system forms two merging ducts that regress in the male and develop into the normal uterus, fallopian tubes, and upper two-thirds of the vagina. Mullerian ductal anomalies (MDA) are estimated to occur in 0.1–1.5% of women in the general population, and approximately 90% of these anomalies involve the uterus [110, 111], so vaginal obstruction is very rare. The etiology is not well known although there are associated congenital anomalies that include the skeletal and renal system.

The classification of MDA ranges from vaginal agenesis, the easiest to surgically repair (class 1), through various levels of uterine abnormalities as follows: class 2, unicornuate uterus; class 3, uterine didelphys; class 4, bicornuate uterus; class 5, septate uterus; class 6, arcuate uterus; and a group of unclassified defects. When there is vaginal agenesis with a Mullerian anomaly, this is referred to as the Mayer-Rokitansky-Kuster-Hauser (MRKH) syndrome.

Adolescent girls with MDA may present with acute pelvic pain and occasionally with an abdominal/pelvic mass due to vaginal obstruction. Because of the complexity of the embryology, obstruction may occur at different levels and in various degrees, including imperforate hymen, complete vaginal membrane, or atresia of the vagina and/or uterus [2, 110]. These conditions are usually encountered either in the neonatal period or in adolescence at the time of menarche [2].

Transabdominal US is the initial modality of choice for pediatric gynecologic patients. In teenagers with obstructive uterovaginal anomalies presenting to the ED with acute abdominopelvic pain, US is valuable in differentiating the frequent case of hemato(metro)colpos due to imperforate hymen or transverse vaginal septum from the rare case of hematometra due to cervical dysgenesis [112]. In indeterminate or complex cases, MRI provides more precise demonstration of anatomic features in multiple planes and does not involve ionizing radiation [112, 113].

The neonate may also have vaginal obstruction and typically presents with a palpable abdominal mass. The maternal hormonal stimulation produce mucous and blood products, together with vaginal agenesis or obstruction to create this condition. Neonates may present with either hydrocolpos or hydrometrocolpos and should be evaluated for associated renal anomalies with US.

Because these presentations are uncommon, they are sometimes confused with ovarian cystic masses, the normal bladder, and perforated appendicitis at ultrasound and, sometimes, CT imaging.

There is a lack of diagnostic accuracy studies supporting these recommendations.

Take-Home Tables and Figure

Table 27.1 presents sensitivity and specificity of ultrasound in evaluating obstetrical/gynecological conditions in women and children with acute pelvic pain. Table 27.2 gives the differential diag-

Table 27.2 Differential considerations of acute pelvic pain in adolescent girls and premenopausal women

Gynecological: Adenomyosis, uterine fibroid, hemorrhagic or ruptured ovarian cyst, adnexal torsion, pelvic inflammatory disease (PID), spontaneous abortion, ectopic pregnancy, endometriosis, tuboovarian abscess, teratomas, cystadenomas In *adolescent girls* additionally: congenital anomalies such as imperforated hymen, transvaginal septum

Pregnant women: Ectopic pregnancy, spontaneous abortion, corpus luteum hematoma, adnexal torsion, placental abruption (postpartum), ovarian vein thrombosis, endometritis (postpartum), uterine impaction

Gastrointestinal: Appendicitis, bowel obstruction, diverticulitis, gastritis, infectious enteritis, inflammatory bowel disease, inguinal hernia, irritable bowel syndrome, pelvic thrombophlebitis, perirectal abscess

Urological: Urinary tract calculi, pyelonephritis, cystitis

These diagnostic considerations also apply in the pediatric population except for pregnancy issues and uterine pathologies that tend to occur later in life (endometriosis, adenomyosis, and fibroids)

Data from references [5, 8, 118]

noses for acute pelvic pain in adolescent girls and premenopausal women. Figure 27.1 presents an algorithm to be used for the evaluation of acute pelvic pain in women.

Imaging Case Studies

Case 1

Figure 27.2a, b presents a 10-year-old girl with acute abdominal pain and urinary retention

Case 2

Figure 27.3 presents ovarian torsion in a 32-yearold female with acute pelvic pain

Case 3

In Fig. 27.4, a 27-year-old female with acute pelvic pain and a hemorrhagic ovarian cyst is presented

Suggested Imaging Protocols

Ultrasound

Ultrasound with Doppler—first transabdominal followed by transvaginal scanning—is the key screening tool and often the only examination needed. For adolescents and adults, a curved multifrequency probe is required. To evaluate the female reproductive tract, a full urinary bladder is essential. If the bladder is not adequately full, it may be useful to repeat the examination every 15 min or to place a Foley catheter and fill the bladder. Further evaluation with CT or MRI depends on the results of the sonograms, the clinical examination, and the acuity of the problem. For children, transabdominal US with Doppler is the key screening tool.



Fig. 27.1 Algorithm for the evaluation of acute pelvic pain in women (Used with permission of AAFP from Kruszka PS, Kruszka SJ. Evaluation of acute pelvic pain

in women. Am Fam Physician 2010;82:141–7. © American Academy of Family Physicians)

Multi-detector Computed Tomography

Intravenous contrast is essential to visualize infection or inflammation and abscess. Oral or rectal contrast may help to distinguish fluid-filled bowel loops in the pelvis.

Magnetic Resonance Imaging

Axial and coronal T1-spin echo, axial and sagittal T2 Fast Spin Echo (FSE) with fat saturation, coronal Short Tau Inversion Recovery (STIR) or Half-fourier Acquired Single shot Turbo spin Echo (HASTE), and axial and coronal T1 2D



Fig. 27.2 (a) and (b). A 10-year-old girl presented with acute abdominal pain and urinary retention. At US, a very large simple cyst measuring up to 11 cm in transverse (a) and in long axis (b) could be seen. Note the wall of the cyst had a few focal thickened strands (*white arrows*). The bladder is visualized inferior to the cyst in b (bladder). At surgery, the ovary had torsed, was necrotic, and was

removed (Used with permission from Puig S. Imaging of Female Children and Adolescents with Abdominopelvic Pain Caused by Gynecological Pathologies. Medina LS et al., eds: Evidence-Based Imaging: Improving the Quality of Imaging in Patient Care. New York: Springer Science; 2011)



Fig. 27.3 Ovarian torsion in a 32-year-old female with acute pelvic pain. US in the axial plane shows an enlarged inhomogenous ovary without blood flow on color Doppler (not shown)

SPoiled Gradient Recalled echo (SPGR) with fat saturation before and after intravenous gadolinium (in patients with acceptable renal function). MRI can be used as an alternative to imaging with CT. It is not as sensitive for calcification but can provide functional data.

Future Research

 More and larger clinical follow-up studies are needed to better define the role and utility of imaging in the treatment of women and children presenting with acute pelvic pain in the ED.



Fig. 27.4 Hemorrhagic ovarian cyst on the right (*white arrow*) in a 27-year-old female with acute pelvic pain. Axial MRI T2-fat-sat sequence depicts the hematocrit level within the cyst, indicating acute hemorrhage

- The use of limited, fast MR protocols should be investigated for their cost-effectiveness.
- The development of MR tables with continuous table movement similar to CT in conjunction with focused, fast MRI protocols will allow for increased use of MRI in infants and children without sedation.

References

- 1. Carrico CW, Fenton LZ, Taylor GA, et al. Am J Roentgenol. 1999;172:513–6.
- Hollman AS, MacDonald S. Genital emergencies. In: Carty H, editor. Emergency pediatric radiology. Berlin: Springer; 1999. p. 217–32.
- Klein MD, Rabbani AB, Rood KD, et al. J Pediatr Surg. 2001;36:1375–80.
- 4. Puig S, Hormann M, Rebhandl W, et al. Radiology. 2003;226:101–4.
- 5. Kruszka PS, Kruszka SJ. Am Fam Physician. 2010;82:141–7.
- 6. Andreotti RF, Lee SI, Dejesus Allison SO, et al. Ultrasound Q. 2011;27:205–10.
- 7. Bhosale PR, Javitt MC, Atri M, et al. Ultrasound Q. 2016;32:108–15.
- Vandermeer FQ, Wong-You-Cheong JJ. Clin Obstet Gynecol. 2009;52:2–20.
- 9. Perera DS, Prabhakar HB. Clin Obstet Gynecol. 2015;58:28–46.
- Westrom L, Bengtsson LP, Mardh PA. Br Med J (Clin Res Ed). 1981;282(6257):15–8.
- Brunham RC, Gottlieb SL, Paavonen J. N Engl J Med. 2015;372:2039–48.
- 12. Ross JD, Pelvic BMJ. Clin Evid. 2008;2008:1606.
- 13. Soper DE. Obstet Gynecol. 2010;116:419-28.

- Lis R, Rowhani-Rahbar A, Manhart LE. Clin Infect Dis. 2015;61:418–26.
- CDC. 2015 Sexually transmitted diseases treatment guidelines – pelvic inflammatory disease. Division of STD Prevention, National Center for HIV/AIDS, Viral Hepatitis, STD, and TB Prevention, Centers for Disease Control and Prevention; 2015.
- Workowski KA, Bolan GA, Centers for Disease C, Prevention. Sexually transmitted diseases treatment guidelines, 2015. MMWR Recomm Rep. 2015;64(RR-03):1–137.
- 17. Chang HC, Bhatt S, Dogra VS. Radiographics. 2008;28:1355–68.
- Ngo AV, Otjen JP, Parisi MT, et al. Pediatr Radiol. 2015;45:1845–55.
- Albayram F, Hamper UM. J Ultrasound Med. 2001;20:1083–9.
- Breech LL, Hillard PJ. Curr Opin Obstet Gynecol. 2005;17:483–9.
- 21. Pomeranz AJ, Sabnis S. Pediatr Emerg Care. 2004;20:172–4.
- McWilliams GD, Hill MJ, Dietrich CS III. Surg Clin North Am. 2008;88:265–83.
- Chamie LP, Blasbalg R, Pereira RM, et al. Radiographics. 2011;31:E77–100.
- 24. Dupuis CS, Kim YH. Ultrasonography. 2015;34: 258–67.
- Hsu AL, Khachikyan I, Stratton P. Clin Obstet Gynecol. 2010;53:413–9.
- Hudelist G, Fritzer N, Thomas A, et al. Hum Reprod. 2012;27:3412–6.
- Husby GK, Haugen RS, Moen MH. Acta Obstet Gynecol Scand. 2003;82:649–53.
- Simoens S, Hummelshoj L, D'Hooghe T. Hum Reprod Update. 2007;13:395–404.
- Bhuiya FA, Pitts SR, McCaig LF. Emergency department visits for chest pain and abdominal pain: United States, 1999–2008. NCHS Data Brief. 2010;43:1–8.
- Bouquier J, Huchon C, Panel P, et al. Sex Transm Dis. 2014;41:525–31.
- RCOG. Why mothers die 1997–1999. The fifth report of the Confidential enqiries into maternal deaths in the United Kingdom. London: RCOG Press.
- 32. Kaakaji Y, Nghiem HV, Nodell C, et al. AJR. 2000;174:641–9.
- Menon S, Sammel MD, Vichnin M, et al. J Pediatr Adolesc Gynecol. 2007;20:181–5.
- Zane SB, Kieke BA Jr, Kendrick JS, et al. Matern Child Health J. 2002;6(4):227–36.
- Curtis KM, Hillis SD, Kieke BA Jr, et al. Obstet Gynecol. 1998;91:1007–12.
- Goyal M, Hersh A, Luan X, et al. J Adolesc Health. 2013;53:249–52.
- Anteby SO, Schenker JG, Polishuk WZ. Ann Surg. 1975;181:484–6.
- Gaitan H, Angel E, Sanchez J, et al. Int J Gynaecol Obstet. 2002;76:149–58.

- 39. Haggerty CL, Peipert JF, Weitzen S, et al. Sex Transm Dis. 2005;32:293–9.
- 40. Kontoravdis A, Chryssikopoulos A, Hassiakos D, et al. Int J Gynaecol Obstet. 1996;52:243–8.
- Morino M, Pellegrino L, Castagna E, et al. Ann Surg. 2006;244:881–6.
- Black AY, Jamieson MA. Curr Opin Obstet Gynecol. 2002;14:467–74.
- CDC. 2015 Sexually transmitted diseases treatment guidelines: pelvic inflammatory disease. http:// www.cdc.gov/std/tg2015/pid.htm.
- Eskenazi B, Warner ML. Obstet Gynecol Clin North Am. 1997;24:235–58.
- 45. Low N, McCarthy A, Macleod J, et al. Health Technol Assess. 2007;11:iii–iv, ix–xii, 1–165.
- Hata K, Hata T, Senoh D, et al. Br J Obstet Gynaecol. 1990;97:163–6.
- 47. Stark JE, Siegel MJ. AJR. 1994;163:1479-82.
- 48. Burnett LS. Surg Clin North Am. 1988;68:385-98.
- 49. Hibbard LT. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 1985;152:456-61.
- 50. Houry D, Abbott JT. Ann Emerg Med. 2001;38:156-9.
- Mordehai J, Mares AJ, Barki Y, et al. J Pediatr Surg. 1991;26:1195–9.
- 52. Cass DL. Semin Pediatr Surg. 2005;14:86-92.
- 53. Ozkan S, Murk W, Arici A. Ann N Y Acad Sci. 2008;1127:92–100.
- 54. Laufer MR, Goitein L, Bush M, et al. J Pediatr Adolesc Gynecol. 1997;10(4):199–202.
- Matalliotakis IM, Cakmak H, Fragouli YG, et al. Arch Gynecol Obstet. 2008;277(5):389–93.
- Reese KA, Reddy S, Rock JA. J Pediatr Adolesc Gynecol. 1996;9(3):125–8.
- 57. Trent M, Ellen JM, Frick KD. Sex Transm Dis. 2011;38(4):326–8.
- 58. Washington AE, Katz P. JAMA. 1991;266(18): 2565–9.
- Rein DB, Kassler WJ, Irwin KL, Rabiee L. Obstet Gynecol. 2000;95(3):397–402.
- Yeh JM, Hook EW III, Goldie SJ. Sex Transm Dis. 2003;30(5):369–78.
- CDC. Pelvic inflammatory disease (PID) CDC Factsheet. http://www.cdc.gov/std/pid/stdfact-piddetailed.htm.
- 62. Soliman AM, Yang H, Du EX, et al. Hum Reprod. 2016;31:712–22.
- 63. Gao X, Outley J, Botteman M, et al. Fertil Steril. 2006;86:1561–72.
- 64. Ebner F, Varga D, Sorg F, et al. Arch Gynecol Obstet. 2015;291:493–8.
- 65. Ballard K, Lowton K, Wright J. Fertil Steril. 2006;86:1296–301.
- 66. Schenken RS. Fertil Steril. 2006;86:1305-6.
- 67. Crochet JR, Bastian LA, Chireau MV. JAMA. 2013;309:1722–9.
- Lehnert BE, Gross JA, Linnau KF, et al. Emerg Radiol. 2012;19:293–9.
- 69. Torkzad MR, Bremme K, Hellgren M, et al. Thromb Res. 2010;126:107–12.

- Ulusan S, Koc Z, Tokmak N. J Clin Ultrasound. 2007;35:256–61.
- 71. White WM, Johnson EB, Zite NB, et al. J Urol. 2013;189:931–4.
- 72. Lameris W, van Randen A, van Es HW, et al. BMJ. 2009;338:b2431.
- Lourenco AP, Swenson D, Tubbs RJ, et al. Emerg Radiol. 2014;21:179–87.
- Nur Azurah AG, Zainol ZW, Zainuddin AA, et al. World J Pediatr. 2015;11:35–40.
- Revzin MV, Mathur M, Dave HB, et al. Radiographics. 2016;36:1579–96.
- Borrelli PT, Butler SA, Docherty SM, et al. Clin Chem. 2003;49:2045–9.
- Braffman BH, Coleman BG, Ramchandani P, et al. Radiology. 1994;190:797–802.
- Buckley RG, King KJ, Disney JD, et al. Acad Emerg Med. 1998;5:951–60.
- Gracia CR, Barnhart KT. Obstet Gynecol. 2001;97:464–70.
- Mol BW, van Der Veen F, Bossuyt PM. Hum Reprod. 1999;14:2855–62.
- Barnhart KT, Fay CA, Suescum M, et al. Obstet Gynecol. 2011;117:299–306.
- Takahashi A, Takahama J, Marugami N, et al. Abdom Imaging. 2013;38:844–50.
- Romosan G, Bjartling C, Skoog L, et al. Hum Reprod. 2013;28:1569–79.
- 84. Si MJ, Gui S, Fan Q, et al. Eur Radiol. 2016;26: 1971–80.
- 85. Horrow MM. Ultrasound Q. 2004;20:171-9.
- Bazot M, Malzy P, Cortez A, et al. Ultrasound Obstet Gynecol. 2007;30:994–1001.
- Bulas DI, Ahlstrom PA, Sivit CJ, et al. Radiology. 1992;183:435–9.
- Varras M, Polyzos D, Perouli E, et al. Clin Exp Obstet Gynecol. 2003;30:117–21.
- Li W, Zhang Y, Cui Y, et al. Abdom Imaging. 2013;38:193–200.
- Ueda H, Togashi K, Kataoka ML, et al. Magn Reson Med Sci. 2002;1:207–15.
- 91. Sam JW, Jacobs JE, Birnbaum BA. Radiographics. 2002;22:1327–34.
- Lee MH, Moon MH, Sung CK, et al. Abdom Imaging. 2014;39:1350–5.
- Jung SI, Kim YJ, Park HS, et al. J Obstet Gynaecol Res. 2011;37:228–35.
- Levine D, Brown DL, Andreotti RF, et al. Radiology. 2010;256:943–54.
- 95. Patel MD, Feldstein VA, Filly RA. J Ultrasound Med. 2005;24:607–14.
- 96. Chiou SY, Lev-Toaff AS, Masuda E, et al. J Ultrasound Med. 2007;26:1289–301.
- Harris RD, Javitt MC, Glanc P, et al. Ultrasound Q. 2013;29:79–86.
- Brown DL, Doubilet PM, Miller FH, et al. Radiology. 1998;208:103–10.

- Littman ED, Rydfors J, Milki AA. Hum Reprod. 2003;18:1641–2.
- Servaes S, Zurakowski D, Laufer MR, et al. Pediatr Radiol. 2007;37(5):446–51.
- Shadinger LL, Andreotti RF, Kurian RL. J Ultrasound Med. 2008;27:7–13.
- 102. Lee EJ, Kwon HC, Joo HJ, et al. J Ultrasound Med. 1998;17:83–9.
- 103. Vijayaraghavan SB. J Ultrasound Med. 2004;23(12):1643–1649; quiz 1650–1.
- 104. Graif M, Itzchak Y. Am J Roentgenol. 1988; 150(3):647–9.
- 105. Albayram F, Hamper UM. J Ultrasound Med. 2001;20:1083–9.
- 106. Wilkinson C, Sanderson A. Clin Radiol. 2012;67: 476–83.
- 107. Nisenblat V, Prentice L, Bossuyt PM, et al. Cochrane Database Syst Rev. 2016;7:CD012281.
- 108. Nisenblat V, Bossuyt PM, Farquhar C, et al. Cochrane Database Syst Rev. 2016;2:CD009591.

- 109. Bazot M, Lafont C, Rouzier R, et al. Fertil Steril. 2009;92:1825–33.
- 110. Bailez MM. Semin Pediatr Surg. 2007;16:278-87.
- 111. Rock JA, Schlaff WD. Fertil Steril. 1985;43:681-92.
- 112. Garel L, Dubois J, Grignon A, et al. Radiographics. 2001;21:1393–407.
- 113. Behr SC, Courtier JL, Qayyum A. Radiographics. 2012;32:E233–50.
- 114. Mashiach R, Melamed N, Gilad N, et al. Ultrasound Med. 2011;30:1205–10.
- 115. Molander P, Sjoberg J, Paavonen J, et al. Ultrasound Obstet Gynecol. 2001;17:233–8.
- Alcazar JL, Guerriero S, Laparte C, et al. Maturitas. 2011;68:182–8.
- 117. Nizar K, Deutsch M, Filmer S, et al. J Clin Ultrasound. 2009;37:436–9.
- 118. Potter AW, Chandrasekhar CA. Radiographics. 2008;28:1645–59.



The Acute Scrotum in Adults and Children: Evidence-Based Emergency Imaging

28

Jennifer L. Cullmann and Stefan Puig

Key Points

- Of the etiologies for acute scrotal pain, testicular torsion is the only real emergency (strong evidence).
- Patients in whom there is a strong clinical suspicion for testicular torsion can be promptly referred for surgical exploration (moderate evidence).
- The first-line imaging tool of patients with suspected testicular torsion is color Doppler ultrasound with grayscale imaging, which is highly sensitive and specific (moderate evidence).
- Scintigraphy using technetium 99m to assess blood flow to the testes is a less commonly used imaging tool due to more available, less expensive, more rapid testing and less radiation with Doppler sonography (limited to moderate evidence).
- Successful manual detorsion of testicular torsion leads to reperfusion, which is

immediately visible with Doppler ultrasound. In cases of successful manual detorsion, surgical exploration with orchiopexy is still necessary (limited evidence).

Definition, Clinical Presentation, and Pathophysiology

Although the acute scrotum is defined as acute scrotal swelling with or without pain, most patients present with pain as their primary complaint. The most common differential diagnoses of the acute scrotum are torsion of the spermatic cord, torsion of the testicular appendages, and acute epididymitis or epididymo-orchitis (Table 28.1). Other diagnoses include strangulated hernia, segmental testicular infarction, trauma, testicular tumor, and idiopathic scrotal edema [1–3].

J.L. Cullmann, MD (🖂)

Department of Diagnostic, Interventional, and Pediatric Radiology, Inselspital, University Hospital Bern, University of Bern, Bern, Switzerland e-mail: Jennifer.cullmann@insel.ch

S. Puig, MD, MSc

Department of Diagnostic, Interventional, and Pediatric Radiology, Inselspital, University Hospital Bern, University of Bern, Bern, Switzerland

Department of Radiology and Neuroradiology, Klinik im Park, Hirslanden AG, Zurich, Switzerland e-mail: Puig1@mac.com

[©] Springer International Publishing AG, part of Springer Nature 2018

A. Kelly et al. (eds.), *Evidence-Based Emergency Imaging*, Evidence-Based Imaging, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-67066-9_28

Torsion	Trauma	Inflammation	Systemic disease	Other causes
Testicular torsion	Testicular rupture	Epididymitis	Henoch-Schönlein purpura	Incarcerated inguinal hernia
Torsion of the testicular appendages	Hematoma	Epididymo- orchitis	Lymphoma/leukemia	Scrotal edema
Testicular infarction	Hematocele	Abscess		Scrotal emphysema
				Appendicitis
				Testicular tumor

 Table 28.1
 Potential causes of acute scrotal pain and swelling

Adapted with kind permission of Springer Science+Business Media from Günther P, Schenk JP. Testicular torsion: diagnosis, differential diagnosis, and treatment in children. Radiologe 2006; 46:590–5

Of the etiologies of acute scrotal pain, testicular torsion is the only real emergency [4–7]. It occurs when the testicle is abnormally mobile and twists on its vascular pedicle potentially resulting in testicular infarction. According to the mechanism, torsion of a testis can be divided into extravaginal (prenatal or neonatal) and the more common intravaginal (children and adults) torsion [8, 9]. The exact cause for extravaginal or neonatal torsion is unknown, and usually no anatomic defect can be identified to explain the torsion [10]. In patients with an intravaginal torsion, the most common anatomical anomaly identified is a narrow attachment of the tunica vaginalis from the spermatic cord to the testes secondary to high insertion of the tunica on the spermatic cord. This results in the "Bell-Clapper" deformity characterized by increased testicular mobility [10].

Immediate detorsion within a very narrow time window is necessary to provide a high testicle salvage rate, since irreversible ischemia may start after 6 h [8]. Dunne and O'Loughlin reported a series of 56 patients between 13 and 36 years of age, in which the average duration of pain in patients with viable testes was 9 h compared to 56 h of average duration of pain in those patients with nonviable testes [4]. Previous reports found 80% infarcted testes 10 h after pain onset, and after 24 h all testes were lost [4, 11]. Nearly 75% of patients need an orchiectomy if detorsion is delayed for more than 12 h [12]. However, anatomical variability may account for differences in the duration of viability of the torsed testis [13].

Epidemiology

The incidence of spermatic cord torsion in patients presenting with an acute scrotum varies between 18% and 45%, depending on the age of patients [14–16]. The overall incidence is 1 in 4000 young males, with a peak age of 12–18 years [17, 18]. Testicular torsion is rare in patients older than 35 years [19]. Acute epididymitis is commonly the cause of acute scrotal pain in patients younger than age 18 and even more common in older patients [20]. Acute scrotal pain in prepubertal boys occurs most commonly from torsion of the testicular appendages, a process that may clinically mimic testicular torsion or epididymo-orchitis, but is managed conservatively with bed rest and pain relief [20, 21].

Overall Cost to Society

No data were found on the overall cost to society from the management of patients presenting with acute scrotum. In cases of testicular torsion, imaging of the scrotum will increase the costs, since surgery is required in those patients anyway. But this is counterbalanced by the imaging benefits for patients who do not need surgery [2].

Goals of Imaging

In cases of acute scrotal pain, the main goal in the emergency department (ED) is to confidently establish a surgical versus a nonsurgical diagnosis [22]. Testicular torsion requires emergency surgery. The clinical manifestations of other causes of acute scrotal pain such as epididymitis (epididymo-orchitis) or torsion of the testicular appendix resemble those of testicular torsion but are treated differently [21, 23–26]. In testicular torsion, manual detorsion may decrease the time of ischemia while surgical evaluation is being planned [8].

Methodology

This contribution is based on a systematic literature review using PubMed, Cochrane Library, and the National Guideline Clearinghouse for data relevant to the diagnostic performance and accuracy of both clinical and radiographic examinations in patients with acute scrotum. The search was performed without time limits and used the following terms: *acute scrotum, testicular torsion, epidemiology, clinical examination, imaging, ultrasound, scintigraphy, MRI, detorsion,* as well as acronyms and combinations of these terms. Animal studies and non-English and non-German studies were excluded.

Discussion of Issues

What Are the Clinical Findings That Raise the Suspicion of Testicular Torsion in Patients with Acute Scrotal Pain?

Summary of Evidence Clinical presentation and physical examination are nonspecific and include previous trauma, pain attacks, nausea, vomiting, elevation and transverse position of the testis, anterior rotation of epididymitis, and absence of the cremaster reflex. These findings have the highest sensitivity, specificity, positive and negative predictive values for testicular torsion, and the lowest for epididymitis (moderate evidence). The three key elements as predictors for testicular torsion are onset of pain less than 6 h, absence of cremasteric reflex, and diffuse testicular tenderness (limited evidence). The "blue dot sign" is only infrequently encountered (moderate evidence).

Supporting Evidence In the study that evaluated the three predictors for testicular torsion, out of the 141 patients, in the absence of any of these elements, none had testicular torsion. When these three elements were present, 87% were diagnosed with testicular torsion [24]. Other predictors of testicular torsion are a previous history of trauma and pain attacks, presence of nausea and vomiting, absence of urinary complaints, and a high position of testis [3, 6]. The "blue dot sign," a pathognomonic finding described as a tender nodule with blue discoloration on the upper pole of the testis, is only infrequently encountered [6, 18, 20, 27]. Patients with testicular torsion typically present with abrupt scrotal pain, whereas those with epididymitis have a more gradual onset of pain [19]. Patients with torsion will have a normal urinalysis, whereas adults, but not children, with epididymitis will have an abnormal urinalysis [28].

What Is the Diagnostic Performance of the Different Imaging Studies?

Summary of Evidence Ultrasound with power Doppler has become the imaging modality of choice to diagnose or exclude torsion (moderate to strong evidence). It is a useful addition to the clinical examination, specifically to avoid unnecessary surgery (moderate evidence). Other imaging tools, such as the near-obsolete technetium 99m scintigraphy, are not superior to ultrasound (moderate evidence). If Doppler sonography is equivocal, magnetic resonance imaging (MRI) or scintigraphy can add diagnostic information but due to both higher costs and the relative delay to obtain these studies, particularly out of hours, their clinical value is limited (limited evidence).

Supporting Evidence

Ultrasound

In clinical practice, ultrasound is preferred over other imaging tools [20, 22, 29, 30]. Several cohort studies reported a sensitivity of at least 90% and a specificity of >95% to diagnose testicular torsion [31–42]. In combination with certain clinical conditions such as blunt trauma, specificity may reach 100% [38]. Ideally, both pulsed and color Doppler ultrasound should be used. The real-time whirlpool sign on grayscale sonography in combination with the absence of flow in the distal spermatic cord, testis, and epididymitis was found to be the most specific and sensitive sign of torsion [43–45]. In general, the first ultrasound sign in patients with testicular torsion is hypo- or avascularity of the testicle with preserved homogeneous echotexture in the acute phase [26]. A false-negative finding might be due to flow in the capsule that is from a different arterial supply than the twisted spermatic cord [46].

Power Doppler ultrasound, which has been shown to be superior to color Doppler ultrasound in demonstrating slower flow better than [22] is especially useful to demonstrate intratesticular flow in prepubertal testes [19] and can be used in place of or as an adjunct to color Doppler ultrasound. Reported sensitivity rates for color Doppler ultrasound range from 96% to 100%, with a specificity of 84–95% [42, 47]. Caution is to be advised in the examination of prepubertal boys in which the study can be technically unsuccessful [19, 36].

A more common cause for acute scrotal pain than testicular torsion in adolescent boys and adults is epididymo-orchitis. Grayscale ultrasound combined with color Doppler imaging is the prime imaging means to make this diagnosis [48]. The most common cause of acute scrotal pain in children is torsion of an appendix testis [24], which can be difficult to identify with ultrasound. A size criterion of >5.6 mm alone may discriminate torsed from normal testicular appendages with low sensitivity but high specificity, obviating surgery in some cases [49]. Other uncommon causes of acute scrotal pain, diagnosed with ultrasound, are scrotal fat necrosis in overweight prepubescent boys [50], segmental testicular infarction in adult men [51, 52], and acute idiopathic scrotal edema, seen in both children and adults, and often a diagnosis of exclusion [53, 54].

Magnetic Resonance Imaging

Several studies show the value of MRI in detecting hypoperfused testes. After torsion of the testes, the gadolinium enhancement and apparent diffusion coefficient (ADC) values in diffusionweighted images are decreased [55, 56]. In case of inconclusive ultrasound and physical examination, MRI may be helpful. Watanabe et al. calculated a sensitivity of 93% and a specificity of 100% in 39 patients [57]. MRI can also visualize hemorrhagic necrosis in testicular torsion using contrast-enhances and blood-sensitive sequences.

However, due to the relative expense, less availability, and time-consuming examinations, including anesthesia in some children, MRI has decreased utility in the emergency setting [58–60].

Radionuclide Imaging

Scintigraphy has a high potential in differentiating ischemic from infectious disease [19, 34, 39, 61–64]. The specificity in the diagnosis of ischemia versus other photon-deficient lesions (such as infection) is slightly lower [20, 63]. Photondeficient areas secondary to hydrocele, spermatocele, edematous appendix testis, and inguinal hernia can be mistaken for an avascular testis and therefore produce false positives [39, 63]. Also, the size of testes in infants and small children increases the risk of both false positives and false negatives [20]. For these reasons, and because of the longer preparation and exam performance time, lower availability, and higher costs relative to Doppler sonography, scintigraphy is no longer favored. Radionuclide scintigraphy also uses ionizing radiation and requires intravenous access while Doppler does not [8, 65].

In Cases of Testicular Torsion, Is Manual Reduction Required?

Summary of Evidence Manual detorsion of the testicle leads to immediate reperfusion of the affected testis and might be helpful to salvage the organ (limited evidence). If the ultrasound examination is performed by a physician with such experience, this procedure can be performed during the examination. However, it is successful in 30–100% of patients. The procedure must be

followed by bilateral orchiopexy to prevent future repeat testicular torsion (strong evidence).

Supporting Evidence Successful manual detorsion can lessen the surgical urgency of a twisted spermatic cord [8, 14, 66-68]. Most testes are torsed in the medial direction. Therefore, experienced clinicians/urologists can detorse these testes from the medial to the lateral side [8]. The subjective endpoint is the dramatic resolution of scrotal pain. One has to consider that the testis can be torsed up to 1080° [14]. A detorsed testis shows blood flow at ultrasound or scintigraphy immediately after the maneuver [14, 67, 68]. Adequate sedation and/or spermatic cord anesthesia should be administered, since the procedure is painful. Surgical exploration and orchiopexy remain necessary despite symptomatic improvement with manual detorsion [8, 14, 67]. Reported success rates in the literature vary from 30 to nearly 100% [66, 67].

Take-Home Table and Figure

Table 28.1 summarizes the causes of scrotal swelling and pain. Figure 28.1 presents an algorithm for patient workup for acute scrotum.

Imaging Case Studies

Case 1

Figure 28.2 presents a 12-year-old boy with 1 day of scrotal pain.

Case 2

Figure 28.3 presents a 7-year-old boy with scrotal pain for 1 day.

Case 3

In Fig. 28.4, a 38-year-old patient with scrotal pain is presented.

Suggested Diagnostic Protocols

Timely diagnosis and intervention are critical to decrease the risk of testicular loss [8, 14].

Ultrasound

Linear high-frequency transducer (7–12 MHz). Compare with opposite testis for blood flow and parenchymal homogeneity. If possible, try to visualize the twisted spermatic cord "whirlpool sign." Spectral, color, and power Doppler should be used to evaluate the lack of blood flow within the testicular parenchyma. Doppler frequencies range from 3.5 to 10 MHz. Standoff pads can be used, if necessary, to improve imaging.

Manual Detorsion

Successful manual detorsion leads to immediate reperfusion of the testis. Since in most torsions the spermatic cord is twisted from lateral to medial, detorsion has to be performed from medial to lateral (the right testis counterclockwise, the left testis clockwise). Doppler is used both during the procedure and immediately afterward to assess testicular blood flow.

Future Research

- Accuracy of second-generation contrast media that might improve diagnosis, specifically in combination with modern ultrasound scanners with harmonic imaging.
- Prospective comparison of Doppler sonography with near-infrared spectroscopy, which is capable of noninvasively measuring a mixed venous and arterial hemoglobin tissue saturation of hemoglobin, which might allow noninvasive, bedside emergency diagnosis of testicular torsion.



Fig. 28.1 Flowchart for patient workup. Acute scrotum can have a number of causes. Testicular torsion represents a surgical emergency because the likelihood of testicular salvage diminishes with the duration of torsion. (Adapted

with permission from Galejs LE, Kass EJ. Diagnosis and Treatment of the Acute Scrotum. American Family Physician Feb 15, 1999; 817, 59; 4. © American Academy of Family Physicians. All Rights Reserved)

Fig. 28.2 12-year-old boy with scrotal pain for 1 day. Torsion of the left testicle. Color Doppler ultrasound (left testis, long axis) shows a swollen heterogenous testicle without perfusion



Fig. 28.3 Color Doppler ultrasound (short axis, at the level of the epididymis) in a 7-year-old boy with scrotal pain for 1 day. Enlarged heterogenous hyperechogenic epididymis on the left (*arrow*). Small hydrocele and scrotal edema



Fig. 28.4 Fournier gangrene. 38-year-old patient with scrotal pain. No improvement after medical therapy. Computed tomography shows an edema of the scrotum and fascial thickening with increased enhancement and gas gangrene (*white arrow*) on the left



References

- 1. Davis JE, Silverman M. Emerg Med Clin North Am. 2011;29:469–84.
- 2. Lam WW, Yap TL, Jacobsen AS, et al. Pediatr Radiol. 2005;35:597–600.
- 3. Beni-Israel T, Goldman M, Bar Chaim S, et al. Am J Emerg Med. 2010;28:786–9.
- 4. Dunne PJ, O'Loughlin BS. Aust N Z J Surg. 2000;70:441–2.
- 5. Ben-Sira L, Laor T. Pediatr Radiol. 2000;30:125-8.
- 6. Ciftci AO, Senocak ME, Tanyel FC, et al. Eur J Pediatr Surg. 2004;14:333–8.
- 7. Somekh E, Gorenstein A, Serour F. J Urol. 2004;171:391–4.
- 8. Kapoor S. Int J Clin Pract. 2008;62:821-7.

- 9. Samnakay N, Tudehope D, Walker R. J Paediatr Child Health. 2006;42:734–6.
- 10. Favorito LA, Cavalcante AG, Costa WS. Int Braz J Urol. 2004;30:420–4.
- 11. Edelsberg JS, Surh YS. Med Clin North Am. 1988;6:521–46.
- 12. Anderson JB, Williamson RC. Br J Surg. 1988;75:988–92.
- 13. Bentley DF, Ricchiuti DJ, Nasrallah PF, et al. J Urol. 2004;172:2373–6.
- 14. Sessions AE, Rabinowitz R, Hulbert WC, et al. J Urol. 2003;169:663–5.
- 15. Caldamone AA, Valvo JR, Altebarmakian VK, et al. J Pediatr Surg. 1984;19:581–4.
- 16. Clift VL, Hutson JM. Pediatr Surg Int. 1989;4:185-8.
- Lewis AG, Bukowski TP, Jarvis PD, et al. J Pediatr Surg. 1995;39:277–81.

- Mäkelä E, Lahdes-Vasama T, Rajakorpi H, et al. Scand J Surg. 2007;96:62–6.
- Yu KJ, Wang TM, Chen HW, et al. Chang Gung Med J. 2012;35:38–45.
- American College of Radiology. Acute onset of scrotal pain – without Trauma, without antecedent mass. ACR Appropriateness Criteria 2014. https://acsearch. acr.org/docs/69363/Narrative/.
- Karmazyn B, Steinberg R, Livne P, et al. J Pediatr Surg. 2006;41:500–4.
- Sparano A, Acampora C, Scaglione M, et al. Emerg Radiol. 2008;15:289–94.
- 23. Kadish HA, Bolte RG. Pediatrics. 1998;102:73-6.
- Karmazyn B, Steinberg R, Kornreich L, et al. Pediatr Radiol. 2005;35:302–10.
- 25. Kass EJ, Lundak B. Pediatr Clin North Am. 1997;44:1251–66.
- 26. Nussbaum Blask AR, Rushton HG. AJR. 2006;187:1627–35.
- 27. Ringdahl E, Teague L. Am Fam Physician. 2006;74:1739–43.
- Graumann LA, Dietz HG, Stehr M. Eur J Pediatr Surg. 2010;20:247–9.
- 29. Kapasi Z, Halliday S. Emerg Med J. 2005;22:559-60.
- Varga J, Zivkovic D, Grebeldinger S, et al. Urol Int. 2007;78:73–7.
- Baker LA, Sigman D, Mathews RI, et al. Pediatrics. 2000;105:604–7.
- Dewire DM, Begun FP, Lawson RK, et al. J Urol. 1992;147:89–91.
- Hendrikx AJ, Dang CL, Vroegndeweij D, et al. Br J Urol. 1997;79:58–65.
- Kravchick S, Cytron S, Leibovici O, et al. Eur Radiol. 2001;11:1000–5.
- 35. Schwaibold H, Fobbe F, Klan R, et al. Urol Int. 1996;56:96–9.
- 36. Stehr M, Boehm R. Eur J Pediatr Surg. 2003;13:386–92.
- 37. Yuan Z, Luo Q, Chen L, et al. Ann Nucl Med. 2001;15:225–9.
- Pepe P, Panella P, Pennisi M, et al. Eur J Radiol. 2006;60:120–4.
- Hod N, Maizlin Z, Strauss S, et al. Isr Med Assoc J. 2004;6:13–5.
- 40. Patriquin HB, Yazbeck S, Trinh B, et al. Radiology. 1993;188:781–5.
- 41. Yagil Y, Naroditsky I, Milhem J, et al. J Ultrasound Med. 2010;29:11–21.
- 42. Liang T, Metcalfe P, Sevcik W, et al. AJR. 2013;200:W444–9.

- Arce JD, Cortes M, Vargas JC. Pediatr Radiol. 2002;32:485–91.
- 44. Baud C, Veyrac C, Couture A, Ferran JL. Pediatr Radiol. 1998;28:950–4.
- 45. Vijayaraghavan SB. J Ultrasound Med. 2006;25:563–74.
- 46. Atkinson GO, Petrick LE, Ball TI, et al. AJR. 1992;158:613–7.
- 47. Altinkilic B, Pilatz A, Weidner W. J Urol. 2013;189:1853–8.
- Pilatz A, Wagenlehner F, Bschleipfer T, et al. Eur J Radiol. 2013;82:e762–8.
- Baldisserotto M, de Souza JC, Pertence AP, et al. AJR. 2005;184:1287–92.
- 50. Harkness G, Meikle G, Craw S, et al. Pediatr Radiol. 2007;37:370–3.
- 51. Bilagi P, Sriprasad S, Clarke JL, et al. Eur Radiol. 2007;17:2810–8.
- 52. Fernandez-Perez GC, Tardaguila FM, Velasco M, et al. AJR. 2005;184:1587–93.
- 53. Geiger J, Epelman M, Darge K. Ultrasound Med. 2010;29:1233–7.
- 54. Lee A, Park SJ, Lee HK, et al. Eur Radiol. 2009;19:2075–80.
- Cheng HC, Khan MA, Bogdanov A, et al. Invest Radiol. 1997;32:763–9.
- Kaipia A, Ryymin P, Makela E, et al. Int J Androl. 2005;28:355–9.
- 57. Watanabe Y, Dohke M, Ohkubo K, et al. Radiology. 2000;217:219–27.
- 58. Günther P, Schenk JP. Radiology. 2006;46:590-5.
- Makela E, Lahdes-Vasama T, Ryymin P, et al. Scand J Surg. 2011;100:196–201.
- Watanabe Y, Nagayama M, Okumura A, et al. J Magn Reson Imaging. 2007;26:100–8.
- Amini B, Patel CB, Lewin MR, et al. Am J Emerg Med. 2011;29:91–101.
- Levy OM, Gittelman MC, Strashun AM, et al. Diagnosis J Urol. 1983;129:975–7.
- 63. Lutzker LG, Zuckier LS. Semin Nucl Med. 1990;20:159–88.
- 64. Melloul M, Paz A, Lask D, et al. Br J Urol. 1995;76:628–31.
- 65. Nussbaum Blask AR. Bulas D et al. Pediatr Emerg Care. 2002;18:67–71.
- 66. Cattolica EV. J Urol. 1985;133:803-5.
- 67. Garel L, Dubois J, Azzie G, et al. Pediatr Radiol. 2000;30:41–4.
- 68. Sparks JP, Ann R. Coll Surg Engl. 1971;49:77-91.

Part V

Musculoskeletal Imaging



29

Upper Extremity Injuries in Adults and Children: Evidence-Based Emergency Imaging

Kara Gaetke-Udager, Corrie M. Yablon, and Stefan Puig

Key Points

- Radiography is the initial imaging test of choice for upper extremity trauma (strong evidence).
- Wrist: Magnetic resonance imaging (MRI) has the best sensitivity and specificity to evaluate for *scaphoid fracture* and may be considered in the acute setting (strong evidence). Scaphoid fractures are often occult on radiographs, resulting in unnecessary immobilization (strong evidence). Bone scintigraphy is sensitive but not very specific for fracture; this can be useful for patients who cannot undergo MRI (moderate evidence). Computed tomography (CT) needs further study (insufficient evidence).

K. Gaetke-Udager (⊠) · C.M. Yablon Department of Radiology, Michigan Medicine, Ann Arbor, MI, USA e-mail: kgaetke@umich.edu; cyablon@umich.edu

S. Puig

- Elbow: Radiographs are indicated as the first-line study in assessing for elbow dislocation (strong evidence). Vascular injury evaluation with CT angiography or conventional angiography must be considered if there is any suspicion of vascular injury (strong evidence): there is no evidence as to which of these methods is preferable. MRI provides excellent soft tissue evaluation in the acute or chronic setting (strong evidence). CT can be used in cases with fractures (moderate complex evidence).
- Shoulder: Radiographs are a necessary first-line study in the diagnosis of *gleno-humeral dislocation* (strong evidence). MRI provides excellent soft tissue detail (strong evidence). MR arthrography is superior to MRI for evaluating labral, ligamentous, and cartilage injury (strong evidence). CT helps evaluate complex fractures (moderate evidence). CT arthrography can be useful in evaluating labral, ligamentous, and cartilage injury, although it is less useful for other soft tissue injuries compared to MR arthrography (moderate evidence).

(continued)

Department of Diagnostic, Interventional, and Pediatric Radiology, Inselspital, University Hospital Bern, University of Bern, Bern, Switzerland

Department of Radiology and Neuroradiology, Klinik im Park, Hirslanden AG, Zurich, Switzerland e-mail: Puig1@mac.com

[©] Springer International Publishing AG, part of Springer Nature 2018 A. Kelly et al. (eds.), *Evidence-Based Emergency Imaging*, Evidence-Based Imaging, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-67066-9_29

• Shoulder: Radiographs are a necessary first-line study in acromioclavicular joint (ACJ) separation (strong evidence). When unilateral radiographs are negative or equivocal, bilateral views are necessary (strong evidence), and weighted views are recommended (moderate evidence). MRI provides excellent soft tissue detail and can be useful in distinguishing low- from high-grade injuries (strong evidence).

Definitions and Pathophysiology

Injuries of the upper extremity are common and occur most frequently at home, with recreational/ sports-related injuries being the next most common setting [1]. Risk factors for upper extremity injuries in adults include advanced age, female gender, participation in athletics, and work that entails heavy machinery or other mechanism for high-energy trauma. In children, several independent risk factors have been identified: genetic constitution, birth weight, poor nutrition, low socioeconomic status, participation in sports, obesity, and repetitive stress [2].

Emergency department (ED) visits for upper extremity injuries are common, and imaging is a key component of diagnosis and management. This chapter focuses on the use of imaging to evaluate injuries to the upper extremities, specifically scaphoid fracture, elbow dislocation, glenohumeral dislocation, and AC joint separation. While other types of upper extremity injuries are more common, including finger lacerations and contusions [1], the use of imaging is not necessarily needed for such superficial injuries. In addition, many fractures, both in adults and children, can be easily diagnosed with radiographs without the need for further imaging evaluation [3]. We will focus on those injuries in which imaging evaluation might require multiple modalities and in which the use of some types of imaging is controversial.

Epidemiology

A data analysis of the US National Electronic Injury Surveillance System revealed that, as of 2009, there were about 3.5 million estimated injuries to the upper extremity treated at EDs in the United States [1]. This corresponds to an incidence of 1130 upper extremity injuries per 100,000 persons per year. By anatomic site, the majority were finger injuries (38.4%), followed by shoulder (16.8%), lower arm (15.3%), wrist (15.2%), elbow (10.5%), and upper arm (3.7%) injuries.

The most common type of upper extremity injury seen in an ED is a fracture [1, 3]. Wrist fractures account for 40% of all wrist injuries. About one third of elbow injuries and nearly one fourth of shoulder injuries are fractures. Dislocations of the elbow and shoulder comprise over 10% of injuries to those joints [1].

Overall Cost to Society

The estimated total compensable cost for upper extremity cumulative trauma in the United States was \$563 million based on data in 1992 [4]. There has been limited investigation into the cost of upper extremity trauma in the United States in recent years, with demand for more rigorous economic evaluation [5]. An investigation into the cost of trauma to the wrist, elbow, and shoulder in the Netherlands between 1986 and 2008 showed a total cost of 290 million euros, with wrist fractures overall being the most costly (83 million euros) [6].

Goals of Imaging

One of the primary goals of imaging in patients with upper extremity trauma is to identify acute injuries that require urgent attention, including closed reduction, or potential emergent surgical intervention. Another goal is appropriate triage of injuries that require clinical follow-up, including potential delayed/outpatient imaging studies such as MRI or CT.

Methodology

A comprehensive PubMed (US National Library of Medicine Database) search was performed for original articles published between 1966 and September 2015. The search strategy involved different combinations of the following terms: scaphoid fracture, elbow dislocation, glenohumeral dislocation, acromioclavicular separation, Salter-Harris (or physeal) fractures, imaging, acute, radiography, MRI, CT, scintigraphy, and cost-effectiveness. The search was limited to English language articles and human studies. Additional articles were identified by reviewing the references list of related articles. An initial review of articles' titles and abstracts were performed, followed by a review of the full text of selected articles.

Discussion of Issues

What Imaging Modalities Should Be Utilized to Diagnose Scaphoid Fractures?

Summary of Evidence Extensive research has been done to determine the optimal use of radiography, MRI, bone scintigraphy, and CT in diagnosing scaphoid fracture. Radiographs are typically the first-line study, but in at least 20% of cases, scaphoid fractures are radiographically occult (strong evidence). Standard practice is to apply a cast in those patients and repeat the clinical evaluation and radiographs in 10-14 days when resorption at the fracture line may make previously occult fractures visible. If the repeat radiographs are still normal or equivocal and the suspicion of scaphoid fracture continues to be strong, imaging with a second modality is indicated. A number of studies and several metaanalyses have shown that MRI has the best sensitivity and specificity for diagnosing fracture (strong evidence), and some groups recommend MRI on the day of injury to avoid unnecessary immobilization. Scintigraphy is very sensitive for fracture, and while not as specific as MRI, it is a reasonable alternative in patients who cannot undergo MRI (moderate evidence). CT is widely available and has excellent sensitivity for cortical fractures, but trabecular fractures are sometimes missed, and more evidence is needed to warrant the routine use of CT in the acute setting.

Supporting Evidence The scaphoid is the most commonly fractured carpal bone, and the injury occurs most often in males 15-30 years old; the relative weakness of the radius in pediatric and elderly patients makes a buckle or Colles fracture, respectively, more common in these age groups [7]. The most common mechanism of injury is a fall on an outstretched hand [8]. Because the potential complications of a scaphoid fracture are serious, including nonunion, avascular necrosis, and arthritis, early diagnosis is crucial. While immobilization has commonly been used for nondisplaced fractures, with subsequent surgery as needed for nonunion, recent investigation has shown that early surgical management provides a favorable outcome to immobilization for acute nondisplaced and minimally displaced fractures, especially related to functional outcome and decreased disability [9].

After the initial clinical assessment, radiographs are usually the first-line imaging study to evaluate for fracture [10, 11]. However, fractures can be radiographically occult in one-fifth to onethird of cases [12, 13]. Because negative radiographic findings do not exclude a scaphoid fracture, up to 75% of patients with negative initial radiographs but suspicious clinical findings are unnecessarily immobilized [14]. Imaging follow-up for these patients varies greatly by institution, although a repeat set of radiographs after 10–14 days is most commonly performed [15].

MRI

A number of studies have focused on the use of MRI versus radiographs as short-term follow-up (within a week) to assess a clinically-suspected scaphoid fracture [13, 16–20]. Although MRI sometimes leads to false-positive diagnoses [21, 22], it has a high sensitivity for detection of occult fractures (Fig. 29.4) [13, 16–20], in some cases even when only two sequences (T1 coronal

and STIR coronal) are used [16]. In addition, MRI reveals other carpal fractures and soft tissue injuries that are not visible on radiographs [18, 19, 23]. Several reviews and meta-analyses have concluded that MRI is the imaging method of choice to evaluate scaphoid fracture [10, 22, 24], with an overall sensitivity of 96% and specificity of 99% [10].

Importantly, clinical management was changed for more than half of patients in one study who received an MRI after initial management based on radiographs [18]. One group showed that using MRI rather than repeat radiographs reduced immobilization time from 20 to 4 days and sick leave from 27 to 11 days; inhospital costs were slightly reduced, while outof-hospital costs were substantially reduced [25]. Another group showed that the costs of traditional work-up (i.e., initial radiographs, immobilization, and then repeat radiographs) were only about \$100 less than using MRI as an initial screening tool for patients with suspected scaphoid fracture [14]. Many of these patients eventually needed an MRI, thus further increasing the cost of this common diagnostic algorithm.

Scintigraphy

Because not all patients are able to undergo an MRI due to lack of availability, implanted metallic devices, and/or claustrophobia, bone scintigraphy is an alternative for those patients needing additional imaging evaluation for suspected scaphoid fracture. Scintigraphy shows increased radiotracer uptake at the fracture site, although this can lead to false-positive diagnoses in cases of bone contusion [26]. The sensitivity and specificity of scintigraphy have been reported as 97% and 89%, respectively [10]. However, several reviews that compared the utility of MRI and scintigraphy showed that MRI was superior for diagnosing scaphoid fractures as well as other soft tissue injury [27, 28].

СТ

CT is widely available, has a fast acquisition time compared to MRI and scintigraphy, and has fewer patient restrictions compared with MRI. In addition, CT shows excellent osseous detail and, in one small study, outperformed MRI in the identification of subtle cortical fractures [29]. However, CT has limited sensitivity for trabecular injury compared to MRI [29], and its overall sensitivity and specificity were 93% and 99%, respectively, in a large meta-analysis [10]. Another review concluded that while CT is cheaper and faster to obtain than MRI, CT should be used with caution due to its lower sensitivity.

What Imaging Modalities Are Appropriate to Evaluate Elbow Dislocation?

Summary of Evidence Radiographs are a necessary first step in the evaluation of elbow dislocation (strong evidence). There has been limited evaluation of the utility of CT in the acute setting, although CT is commonly used to evaluate complex fractures. MRI is the best modality for evaluating soft tissue injury, both in the acute and chronic setting, especially when surgical decision-making is based on the presence of ligamentous damage (strong evidence). Ultrasound offers the benefits of dynamic imaging and portability, but it is operator dependent and currently not widely used (limited evidence). A small but significant number of dislocations are associated with vascular injury, which is best assessed using either CT angiography or conventional angiography (strong evidence), depending on availability, with insufficient evidence to suggest one technique over the other.

Supporting Evidence The annual incidence of elbow dislocation in the United States is 5.2 per 100,000 person-years, with more than 40% of injuries occurring in patients 10–19 years of age, with a slight male predilection [30]. Elbow dislocations in adults are most commonly posterior [31]; anterior dislocations are rare and more commonly occur in children, while divergent dislocations, in which the distal humerus becomes interposed between the proximal radius and ulna, are also uncommon [32]. Most of the recent literature has focused on a mechanism of axial compression, supination, and valgus stress for

posterior dislocations, which most commonly results from a fall on an outstretched hand [31].

There are a few instances in which acute surgical management is necessary for elbow dislocation: open dislocation and compartment syndrome require emergent surgery, and elbows with unstable fractures might also need urgent surgical fixation [33]. Vascular injury also requires urgent intervention. As a general rule, non-emergent surgical intervention is needed in elbow dislocations with intra-articular fractures [34]. Those dislocations without fracture (simple dislocations) but with ligamentous instability are often surgically repaired, and some studies that evaluated the use of surgery in these patients showed good outcomes [35]. In elbow dislocations without ligamentous instability, an early, aggressive, range-of-motion rehabilitation protocol has been shown to be effective [33]. Imaging can aid in determining the presence and extent of these different types of associated injuries.

Radiographs

Patients with clinically suspected elbow dislocation should undergo radiographs as the first-line imaging study [36]. Two standard views (anteriorposterior and lateral) can be supplemented with specialty views such as medial or lateral oblique views, a radial head view, a coronoid view, various axillary views, and/or a gravity stress view. Dislocations result in a variety of fractures seen on radiographs, including radial head and neck fractures in 5-10%, coronoid fractures in 10%, medial and/or lateral avulsion fractures in 12%, and overall periarticular fractures in up to 60% [37]. Radiographic evidence of these fractures can help direct the use of additional imaging. In addition, some radiographic signs can suggest possible elbow instability: one study assessed the ulnohumeral distance on lateral radiographs of 10 patients with dislocation versus 20 normal patients [38]. Those patients with increased ulnohumeral distance after reduction correlated with continued elbow instability.

MRI

Two review studies have shown that MRI is the best modality for evaluation of soft tissue injury, including ligament disruption, after elbow dislocation [32, 39]. The findings at MRI give some insight into the mechanism for posterior dislocation: an MRI study in 16 patients with posterior dislocation showed complete tears of medial elbow ligaments, while lateral ligament tears were sometimes partial [40]. This suggests a pattern of ligamentous failure beginning on the medial side. MRI is more commonly utilized in the subacute or chronic setting, although urgent MRI might be needed in cases in which the extent of instability prevents early mobilization, as these cases require surgical intervention [32].

СТ

CT can be used to evaluate elbow fractures, especially when there is concern for intra-articular fracture and/or fracture fragments in the joint [39]. CT often provides a better evaluation of soft tissue calcification/ossification, fracture fragments, and intra-articular bodies than MRI. While CT is widely available and readily accessible, it also has the disadvantages of radiation exposure and poor visualization of soft tissues [32, 39]. There have been no studies to date directly comparing the utility of CT versus MRI for sequela of elbow dislocation, possibly due to the clear differences in the advantages and disadvantages of each modality. Despite the high rate of surgical intervention for elbow dislocation and fracture, elbow CT is relatively uncommonly performed [41].

Vascular Imaging

Approximately 5–13% of elbow dislocations have associated vascular injury [42]. Failure to recognize the signs and symptoms of vascular injury can lead to delay in diagnosis, thus putting the patient at risk for debilitating consequences [43]. Vascular injury usually occurs with open, rather than closed, dislocations, and vascular injury in closed dislocation can be challenging to diagnose due to collateral circulation that can mask symptoms [42]. If the clinical presentation is unclear, emergent imaging should be obtained either with CTA or conventional angiography [43]. One small study evaluated nine cases of posterior elbow dislocation, in which three patients had complete ischemia (no pulse) and six others had less severe findings [44]. Arteriogram was obtained in five of the six less severe cases, and all responded well to surgical intervention (brachial artery bypass with autologous vein in eight of nine cases). There are no studies directly comparing the use of CTA versus conventional angiography.

What Imaging Modalities Are Optimal to Evaluate for Acute Glenohumeral Dislocation?

Summary of Evidence Radiographs are the firstline imaging study in the emergency setting (strong evidence); special views might be necessary to assess for dislocation and/or associated fractures. Cross-sectional imaging might not be necessary in the ED setting, but it is frequently needed in the subacute setting to assess for the sequela of shoulder dislocation. CT is more sensitive than radiography, and sometimes superior to MRI, to evaluate for fractures that can occur with dislocation (moderate evidence). MRI provides excellent depiction of associated soft tissue injury, although MR arthrography is better than MRI for specifically assessing labral and cartilage injury (moderate evidence). CT arthrogram has been shown to be equivalent to MR arthrography in detecting labral, ligamentous, and cartilage defects by some studies (moderate evidence) and is a useful alternative, especially if the patient cannot have an MRI.

Supporting Evidence The prevalence of shoulder dislocations in the general population is as high as 2% [45]. The maximum incidence occurs between 20 and 29 years of age [46]. Recurrence is inversely related to age: more than 80% of patients with a first dislocation before the age of 20 will dislocate again, while only 16% of patients with a first dislocation after age 40 will dislocate again [47]. Repeated dislocation occurs three times more often in men than women [48].

The glenohumeral joint has the widest range of motion of any joint in the body; however, this attribute also predisposes the joint to instability and dislocation [49]. Dislocation is most commonly anterior, and the first dislocation results from trauma over 90% of the time, often from a fall on an outstretched hand or a direct blow during sports. Common associated injuries include Hill-Sachs lesions (superolateral humeral head impaction fracture), Bankart lesions (fracture of the anteroinferior glenoid rim), and tears of the labral-ligamentous complex [50]. Imaging plays a major role in evaluation of these injuries.

Radiographs

The American College of Radiology (ACR) appropriateness criteria recommend radiographs for acute shoulder pain, including either an axillary or scapular Y view to increase sensitivity for dislocation [51]. While Y views are easier to obtain and more comfortable for the patient [52], axillary views are more sensitive for dislocation and glenoid fractures [52, 53]. Additional views can be obtained to assess for fractures typically seen in dislocation, including a Stryker notch view for Hill-Sachs deformity and a West Point view to assess for Bankart or other glenoid fracture [54]. Postreduction radiographs are warranted in the acute setting to assess for fracture [49]. However, radiographs are less sensitive than MRI for subtle fractures, such as Hill-Sachs deformities, and soft tissue injury [55], and additional imaging is often warranted after the acute dislocation (Fig. 29.3).

MRI

MRI is considered the gold standard for assessing soft tissue injury related to shoulder dislocation [56]. While suspected injuries of the rotator cuff are the most common indication for MRI, injuries of other soft tissue structures such as the labrum, ligaments, and articular cartilage can also be evaluated with great accuracy. One study evaluated MRI versus arthroscopy for evaluation of osteochondral defects in 15 patients after dislocation; the sensitivity of MRI was 87% compared to 80% with arthroscopy, with the discrepancies thought to be due to the ability of either technique to show either intra-articular or extra-articular cartilage injury [57]. Another study evaluated the ability of MRI versus MR arthrography (MRA) to assess articular cartilage injury, Bankart lesions, and Hill-Sachs deformities, with MRI having similar sensitivity and specificity compared to MRA [58]. Some studies have even shown that non-arthrographic MRI can be quite useful for labral evaluation, with an accuracy of up to 95% [59].

MRI can be useful in the subacute setting (days to a week after injury) to help evaluate for bone marrow edema/occult fracture [49]. However, findings on MRI performed in the acute to subacute setting can sometimes resolve on follow-up studies, as shown by Liavaag et al., who found that the presence of a capsular injury within a week of injury had often resolved by 30 days [60]. Also, a joint effusion and/or hemarthrosis present after injury can act as a pseudo "contrast" agent on conventional MRI to better evaluate intra-articular structures [49].

Magnetic Resonance Arthrography

MRA has little or no role in the acute setting and is mostly used to assess intra-articular injuries before surgical planning. MRA is typically performed after the injection of a dilute gadolinium contrast solution into the joint. The use of saline only as a contrast agent has also demonstrated a high degree of accuracy for labral, ligamentous, and osseous injuries [61]. MRA is especially useful for the evaluation of labral-ligamentous injuries, for which it has a high (greater than 90%) sensitivity and specificity [62]. Overall MRA has been shown to be superior to MRI for evaluation of labral tears based on a number of direct comparison studies and reviews [63–65]. MRA has particularly good sensitivity for anterior labral tears, superior labral tear anterior posterior (SLAP) tears, and partial thickness, articularsided supraspinatus tendon tears [63].

CT and CT Arthrography

CT can be useful in the acute setting after shoulder dislocation to evaluate for fractures [54], with glenoid fractures typically being the most important prognostic indicator for future dislocation [49]. From a surgical planning standpoint, CT is useful to show the size of Bankart lesions, the amount of glenoid bone stock, the percentage of

the humeral head involved in a Hill-Sachs deformity, and the presence of small, intra-articular fracture fragments [54]. CT arthrography has been shown by Oh et al. to be a cost-effective, useful method for preoperative evaluation of labral and ligamentous injury and full-thickness rotator cuff tears, although it is not as sensitive as MRI in evaluating partial-thickness cuff tears [66]. A study by Lecouvet et al. showed that CT arthrography is accurate in detecting cartilage substance loss [67]. Another study showed that CT arthrography is slightly more accurate than MR arthrography for detecting cartilage substance loss [68]. However, CT arthrography results in suboptimal evaluation of associated soft tissue injury [53, 69].

What Imaging Modalities Are Useful in the Evaluation of Acromioclavicular Joint Separation?

Summary of Evidence Radiographs are the firstline imaging study to evaluate ACJ separation. The evidence favors the use of bilateral radiographs with and without weights (moderate to strong evidence). MRI is useful when radiographs and/or the clinical evaluation are discrepant, as it provides excellent evaluation of soft tissue structures, including ligaments (strong evidence). CT is not typically indicated to evaluate ACJ injuries, except perhaps in cases with complex fractures. The distinction of grade 2 vs. grade 3 ACJ injury was traditionally important to determine surgical management, although the evidence does not necessarily support surgery for grade 3 injuries (strong evidence).

Supporting Evidence ACJ separation accounts for approximately 10% of shoulder injuries, and it is most common among males aged 10–20 years [70]. The mechanism of injury usually involves either a direct blow with the arm in adduction or a fall on an outstretched hand [71]. The ACJ consists of two major ligaments: the acromioclavicular ligament and the coracoclavicular ligament. The coracoclavicular ligament has two main components, the lateral trapezoid ligament and the medial conoid ligament. One study evaluated the coracoclavicular ligament in cadavers; the conoid ligament always failed first under stress, which led to superior and posterior positioning of the clavicle on radiographs, while ligation of the trapezoid ligament led to superior displacement of the distal clavicle on radiographs [72].

The original, three-grade classification system of ACJ separation described by Tossy [73] was later expanded by Rockwood (Table 29.1). Grading depends on the degree of injury to the ligaments surrounding the ACJ, with varying imaging appearances resulting from the particular injury grade. Anatomic studies in cadavers have shown that radiographic findings correlate with the Rockwood grading system, with grade 1 and 2 injuries resulting from AC ligament ligation and grades 3-6 injuries occurring after ligation of the CC ligament [74]. The grade of injury has important treatment implications. While in the past, grade 1 and 2 injuries were typically managed conservatively with grade 3 and higher injuries treated surgically, a number of studies and at least one meta-analysis have shown that grade 3 injuries can be managed conservatively with good outcomes [75, 76].

Radiographs

Radiographs should be the first imaging study obtained in the ED setting for patients with suspected ACJ dislocation. Radiographic technique typically involves bilateral anteroposterior views for comparison of the injured and non-injured side, with Zanca views (10-15% cephalad angulation of the beam) thought to provide additional sensitivity for ACJ injury [77, 78]. Acromioclavicular distances of 6-7 mm or greater and coracoclavicular distances of 11-13 mm or greater are typically considered abnormal [71].

Weighted views, in which the patient has radiographs performed with and without a 10-pound weight affixed to the affected wrist, are commonly used to evaluate whether stress on the ACJ can "unmask" a ligamentous injury (Fig. 29.5a–c). Weights are either held or suspended from the wrist, with no apparent difference between these two methods [79]. The use of weighted views has been controversial. One recent study showed that bilateral weighted views can unmask otherwise undiagnosed grade V injuries [78]. Another study showed that only 3 cases in 84 resulted in a grade 3 injury unmasked by weights, although given that in some cases the use of weights decreased the coracoclavicular distance, the reliability of this study is somewhat questionable [80].

MRI

MRI allows excellent visualization of acromioclavicular soft tissue structures [81]. Special planes, specifically a coronal oblique plane, can be helpful for evaluating the ACJ, although even this plane can be limited when a clavicle fracture or other deformity is present [70, 81]. One study evaluated the correlation between MRI and radiographs in cadavers with ACJ injury and showed that while MRI allows excellent visualization of ligamentous structures, the ligamentous injuries seen on MRI did not necessarily correspond to the findings on radiographs [82]. Another study showed that MRI provides a better assessment than radiographs of the extent of degenerative changes of the ACJ [83]. A review article by Antonio et al. showed that ligamentous anatomy of the ACJ is best seen on T1-weighted images, although these sequences can sometimes obscure edema and hemorrhage [84]. This group concluded that MRI should be used for grade 3 injuries or higher for better assessment of soft tissue injuries.

Which Specific Considerations Should Be Taken in Children Presenting with Upper Extremity Injuries?

Summary of Evidence Conventional radiography is the first-line imaging modality in pediatric upper extremity injuries and often the only imaging required (strong evidence). Views in at least two planes are required, with adequate coverage of the injured area. Knowledge of the specific structural and functional features of the immature skeleton is essential in interpreting radiographs correctly. Occasionally, radiography may be followed by advanced imaging modalities. Sonography plays a small role in the evaluation of those injuries (limited evidence).

Supporting Evidence The physis also known as the "growth plate" is a cartilaginous area unique to the pediatric growing bone. Physeal fractures account for about 20% of all pediatric fractures [85]. They are usually classified into five categories using the Salter-Harris classification system to indicate progressive risk of growth arrest with increasing fracture category. Salter-Harris fractures type II are the most common. Radiography is sufficient for imaging the vast majority of these injuries. However, type I (mild) and type V (severe impaction) fractures may not be radiographically apparent, except for showing nonspecific soft tissue swelling. In these cases, MRI or ultrasound may better delineate the bone marrow edema of the fracture adjacent to the physis. However, the use of ultrasound in traumatic injuries requires a level of expertise that is not typically available [11]. CT may be necessary to plan operative intervention for intra-articular displacements in physeal fractures.

As opposed to adults, elbow fractures in children are quite common and represent about 10% of all pediatric fractures [85]. Diagnosis may be challenging, as this requires distinguishing normal ossification centers from fractures in a radiograph. Applying the mnemonic CRITOE (see also Fig. 29.6), which refers to the age-related sequence of appearance of six secondary ossification centers at the elbow, is essential [2, 86]. The most frequent pediatric elbow fractures are supracondylar fractures [87].

Take Home Tables and Figures

Table 29.1 explains the Rockwood grading system of acromioclavicular joint separation, and Table 29.2 makes imaging recommendations for upper extremity injuries. Figure 29.1 presents an **Table 29.1** Rockwood grading system of acromioclavicular joint separation with radiographic findings

Grade	Soft tissue injuries	Radiographic findings
Ι	Sprain of AC ligament	None
II	AC ligament ruptured Sprain of CC ligament	Clavicle elevated but not above superior acromion
III	AC and CC ligaments ruptured	Clavicle elevated above superior border of acromion Coracoclavicular (CC) distance less than twice normal
IV	AC and CC ligaments ruptured Joint capsule ruptured Trapezius and deltoid muscles detached	Clavicle displaced posteriorly into trapezius
V	AC and CC ligaments ruptured Joint capsule ruptured Trapezius and deltoid muscles detached	Clavicle markedly elevated and coracoclavicular distance more than double normal Scapula droops inferiorly
VI	AC and CC ligaments ruptured Joint capsule ruptured Trapezius and deltoid muscles detached	Clavicle inferiorly displaced behind coracobrachialis and biceps tendons

Data from Mazzocca AD, Spang JT, Rodriguez RR, et al. Biomechanical and Radiographic Analysis of Partial Coracoclavicular Ligament Injuries. Am J Sports Med. 2008;36:1397–1402

algorithm for imaging when a scaphoid fracture is suspected. In Fig. 29.2, an imaging algorithm for acute elbow dislocation is presented. Figure 29.3 presents an imaging algorithm for acute glenohumeral dislocation. In Fig. 29.4, an imaging algorithm for acromioclavicular joint separation is presented.

Injury	Population mostly affected	First-line imaging tool	Second-line imaging tools ^a
Wrist: scaphoid fracture	Adolescent and young adult males	Radiography; however, these fractures are radiographically occult in at least 20% of cases	 vRepeat radiography in 10–14 days If still negative or equivocal: MRI (96%/99%) Scintigraphy (97%/89%) CT (93%/99%, but evidence for these values is insufficient)
Elbow dislocation	Adolescents	Radiography	 MRI: when ligament injury is suspected CT: for evaluation of possible intra-articular fracture and/or fracture fragments CTA: if vascular injury is suspected
Elbow fracture	Children and adolescents	Radiography	• MRI: to clarify radiographically equivocal fractures or for further evaluation of sports- related overuse injuries
Shoulder: glenohumeral dislocation	Young adults	Radiography	 MRI: for the evaluation of suspected rotator cuff or other soft tissue injuries CT or CTA: to evaluate possible fractures for surgery planning
Shoulder: ACJ separation	Adolescent and young adult males	Radiography	• MRI: for better visualization of ligamentous structures in ACJ Rockwood grade III–VI injuries
Salter-Harris (growth plate) fracture	Children and adolescents	Radiography; Salter-Harris fracture types I and V may not be apparent on initial radiographs, except for nonspecific soft tissue swelling	 CT: for surgery planning in intra-articular displacements MRI: if radiographic findings are equivocal

Table 29.2 Summary of imaging recommendations for specific upper extremity injuries

^aIn case of negative or equivocal results of first-line imaging and continued clinical suspicion, percentages in brackets are sensitivity/specificity values

Imaging Case Studies

Case 1

Figure 29.5a–c presents a 22-year-old man after a fall on an outstretched hand.

Case 2

In Fig. 29.6, the six ossification centers around the elbow joint are depicted.

Case 3

In Fig. 29.7a–c, a 42-year-old man presented with humeral head dislocation after an injury.

Case 4

In Fig. 29.8a, b, a 71-year-old woman is presented with a left ACJ injury after a biking accident.



Suggested Imaging Protocols

Wrist Imaging for Scaphoid Fracture

1. Radiographs: anteroposterior, lateral, bilateral oblique views and scaphoid view (the latter usually not in children, unless requested, because scaphoid fractures do not occur in children under 6 years and are rare in children under age 10).

 In case of negative radiographs and persistent clinical concern, obtain MRI including at least coronal T1-weighted and coronal T2-weighted fat-suppressed sequences, usually also with T1-weighted sagittal and axial STIR.



Fig. 29.3 Imaging algorithm for acute glenohumeral dislocation



Elbow Imaging for Dislocation (or Fracture-Dislocation)

- 1. Radiographs: anteroposterior, lateral.
- If concern for vascular injury, obtain CTA: mid humerus to proximal radius/ulna including entire elbow joint, 0.625 mm axial acquisition with IV contrast administration, oblique coronal and sagittal reformats using thin (e.g., 2 mm) reformats. Depending on institution, conventional angiography might also be used.
- 3. If concern for ligamentous/soft tissue injury, obtain MRI including coronal T1-weighted and coronal T2-weighted fat-suppressed, sagittal and axial PD fat-suppressed.

Shoulder Imaging for Glenohumeral Dislocation

1. Radiographs: anteroposterior in internal and external rotation, axillary view (if possible) or



Fig. 29.5 (a)–(c) 22-year-old man with a radiographically occult scaphoid fracture after a fall on outstretched hand. Initial radiographs (a) were negative; the scaphoid view, shown here, does not demonstrate a fracture line. On

MRI, a T2-weighted fat-suppressed image (**b**) shows bone marrow edema in the scaphoid (*arrowhead*). On the corresponding coronal T1-weighted image (**c**), a linear, low-signal fracture line (*arrow*) is seen



Fig. 29.6 There are six ossification centers around the elbow joint. They appear and fuse to the adjacent bones at different ages. This order of appearance is specified in the mnemonic C-R-I-T-O-E (Capitellum-Radius-Internal or medial epicondyle-Trochlea-Olecranon-External or lateral epicondyle). The ages at which these ossification cen-

scapular Y view if not; consider Stryker notch and/or West Point views if further evaluation is needed for Hill-Sachs or Bankart injuries, respectively.

- If evaluation of soft tissue injury is necessary, obtain MRI including axial PD fat-suppressed, coronal and sagittal oblique PD fatsuppressed, and sagittal oblique T1-weighted.
- If evaluation of labrum, intra-articular ligaments, and/or cartilage is needed, get MR arthrogram including arthrogram procedure followed by axial T1-weighted fat-suppressed, coronal oblique T1- and T2-weighted fat-suppressed, and sagittal T1-weighted fat-suppressed. If CT arthrogram is used, perform arthrogram procedure followed by 0.625

individuals. (Used with kind permission from Robin Smithuis: Elbow Fractures in Children. 2005. www.radiologyassistant.nl. http://www.radiologyassistant.nl/en/ p420f0b3ef35c6/the-radiology-assistant.html)

oblique axial slices through shoulder (perpendicular to glenoid) with oblique coronal and oblique sagittal reconstructions.

Acromioclavicular Imaging for Joint Separation

- 1. Radiographs: bilateral AP radiographs with Zanca view with and without 10-pound weights.
- If ligamentous evaluation is needed, perform MRI with axial PD fat-suppressed, coronal and sagittal oblique PD fat-suppressed, and sagittal oblique T1-weighted sequences.



Fig. 29.7 (a)–(c) 42-year-old man with humeral head disloction after an injury. (a) AP radiograph of the shoulder shows the humeral head located medially compared to the glenoid fossa. (b) "Y" view confirms anterior disloca-

Future Research

Future studies should address the following research questions:

- Is MRI cost-effective as first-line imaging modality in suspected scaphoid fracture?
- Is there a role for CT to diagnose scaphoid fracture when radiography is negative?

tion of the glenohumeral joint with the humeral head located anteriorly compared to the glenoid. (c) Postreduction radiograph shows the humeral head in anatomic position, aligned with the glenoid fossa

- What is the optimal timing of MRI to evaluate for ligamentous injury in elbow dislocation (presently, MRI is more commonly used in the subacute or chronic setting)?
- Should all patients with shoulder dislocation undergo MRI evaluation? What is the optimal timing for MRI after reduction of shoulder dislocation?
Fig. 29.8 (a) and (b) 71-year-old woman with left ACJ injury after a biking accident. Bilateral AP radiograph (a) of the clavicles without weights shows a left acromioclavicular interval of 7 mm (arrow) and a coracoclavicular interval of 10 mm (arrowhead), both of which are at the upper limits of normal. Right acromioclavicular and coracoclavicular distances are normal. On the radiograph with weights (b), there is increased left acromioclavicular distance to 15 mm (arrow) and increased coracoclavicular distance to 15 mm (arrowhead)



References

- 1. Ootes D, Lambers KT, Ring DC. Hand (N Y). 2012;7:18–22.
- Arora R, Fichadia U, Hartwig E, et al. Pediatr Ann. 2014;43:196–204.
- Karl JW, Olson PR, Rosenwasser MP. J Orthop Trauma. 2015;29:e242–4.
- 4. Webster BS, Snook SH. J Occup Med. 1994;36:713-7.
- 5. Kuye IO, Jain NB, Warner L, et al. J Shoulder Elbow Surg. 2012;21:367–75.
- 6. Polinder S, Iordens GI, Panneman MJ, et al. BMC Public Health. 2013;13:531.
- 7. Schubert HE. Can Fam Physician. 2000;46:1825-32.
- Phillips TG, Reibach AM, Slomiany WP. Am Fam Physician. 2004;70:879–84.
- 9. Buijze GA, Doornberg JN, Ham JS, et al. J Bone Joint Surg Am. 2010;92:1534–44.
- Yin ZG, Zhang JB, Kan SL, et al. Clin Orthop Relat Res. 2010;468:723–34.
- Bruno M, Weissman B, Kransdorf M, et al. ACR Appropriateness Criteria: acute hand and wrist trauma. 2013. https://acsearch.acr.org/docs/69418/Narrative/.
- 12. Tiel-van Buul MM, van Beek EJ, Broekhuizen AH, et al. Injury. 1992;23:77–9.
- Breitenseher MJ, Metz VM, Gilula LA, et al. Radiology. 1997;203:245–50.

- Dorsay TA, Major NM, Helms CA. Am J Roentgenol. 2001;177:1257–63.
- Groves AM, Kayani I, Syed R, et al. Am J Roentgenol. 2006;187:1453–6.
- Bretlau T, Christensen OM, Edstrom P, et al. Acta Orthop Scand. 1999;70:504–8.
- 17. Lohman M, Kivisaari A, Vehmas T, et al. Acta Radiol. 1999;40:615–8.
- Mack MG, Keim S, Balzer JO, et al. Eur Radiol. 2003;13:612–7.
- 19. Tibrewal S, Jayakumar P, Vaidya S, et al. Int Orthop. 2012;36:107–10.
- Hunter JC, Escobedo EM, Wilson AJ, et al. Am J Roentgenol. 1997;168:1287–93.
- 21. de Zwart AD, Beeres FJ, Kingma LM, et al. J Hand Surg Am. 2012;37:2252–6.
- Duckworth AD, Ring D, McQueen MM. J Bone Joint Surg Br. 2011;93:713–9.
- Khalid M, Jummani ZR, Kanagaraj K, et al. Emerg Med J. 2010;27:266–9.
- 24. Blum A, Sauer B, Detreille R, et al. J Radiol. 2007;88:741–59.
- Hansen TB, Petersen RB, Barckman J, et al. J Hand Surg Eur Vol. 2009;34:627–30.
- Groves AM, Cheow HK, Balan KK, et al. Br J Radiol. 2005;78:791–5.
- 27. Foex B, Speake P, Body R. Emerg Med J. 2005;22:434–5.

- Fowler C, Sullivan B, Williams LA, et al. Skeletal Radiol. 1998;27:683–7.
- 29. Memarsadeghi M, Breitenseher MJ, Schaefer-Prokop C, et al. Radiology. 2006;240:169–76.
- Stoneback JW, Owens BD, Sykes J, et al. J Bone Joint Surg Am. 2012;94:240–5.
- O'Driscoll S. Elbow dislocations. In: Morrey B, Sanchez-Sotelo J, editors. The elbow and its disorders. 4th ed. Philadelphia, PA: Saunders/Elsevier; 2009. p. 436–49.
- 32. Sheehan SE, Dyer GS, Sodickson AD, et al. Radiographics. 2013;33:869–88.
- Kuhn MA, Ross G. Orthop Clin North Am. 2008;39:155–61, v.
- Durig M, Muller W, Ruedi TP, et al. J Bone Joint Surg Am. 1979;61:239–44.
- 35. Micic I, Kim SY, Park IH, et al. Int Orthop. 2009;33:1141–7.
- 36. Crosby NE, Greenberg JA. J Hand Surg Am. 2014;39:1408–14.
- Mezera K, Hotchkiss RN. Fractures and dislocations of the elbow. In: Rockwood CA, Green DP, Bucholz RW, editors. Fractures in adults. 5th ed. Philadelphia, PA: Lippincott, Williams, & Wilkins; 2001. p. 921–34.
- Coonrad RW, Roush TF, Major NM, et al. J Shoulder Elbow Surg. 2005;14:312–7.
- Stevens KJ, McNally EG. Clin Sports Med. 2010;29:521–53.
- Schreiber JJ, Potter HG, Warren RF, et al. J Hand Surg Am. 2014;39:199–205.
- 41. Lumsdaine W, Enninghorst N, Hardy BM, et al. Injury. 2013;44:471–4.
- 42. Marcheix B, Chaufour X, Ayel J, et al. J Vasc Surg. 2005;42:1230–2.
- Carter SJ, Germann CA, Dacus AA, et al. Am J Emerg Med. 2010;28:960–5.
- Ayel JE, Bonnevialle N, Lafosse JM, et al. Orthop Traumatol Surg Res. 2009;95:343–51.
- 45. Kroner K, Lind T, Jensen J. Arch Orthop Trauma Surg. 1989;108:288–90.
- Zacchilli MA, Owens BD. J Bone Joint Surg Am. 2010;92:542–9.
- 47. Rowe CR. J Bone Joint Surg Am. 1956;38-A:957-77.
- 48. Hovelius L. Clin Orthop Relat Res. 1982;166:127-31.
- Bencardino JT, Gyftopoulos S, Palmer WE. Radiology. 2013;269:323–37.
- Owens BD, Nelson BJ, Duffey ML, et al. J Bone Joint Surg Am. 2010;92:1605–11.
- 51. Wise J, Daffner R, Weissman B, et al. ACR Appropriateness Criteria: acute shoulder pain. 2010. https://acsearch.acr.org/docs/69433/Narrative/. Accessed 1 Aug 2015.
- 52. Silfverskiold JP, Straehley DJ, Jones WW. Orthopedics. 1990;13:63–9.
- Sanders TG, Morrison WB, Miller MD. Am J Sports Med. 2000;28:414–34.
- Dumont GD, Russell RD, Robertson WJ. Curr Rev Musculoskelet Med. 2011;4:200–7.
- 55. Workman TL, Burkhard TK, Resnick D, et al. Radiology. 1992;185:847–52.
- Gyftopoulos S, Bencardino J, Palmer WE. Semin Musculoskelet Radiol. 2012;16:286–95.

- Denti M, Monteleone M, Trevisan C, et al. Knee Surg Sports Traumatol Arthrosc. 1995;3:184–6.
- Hayes ML, Collins MS, Morgan JA, et al. Skeletal Radiol. 2010;39:1199–204.
- 59. Gusmer PB, Potter HG, Schatz JA, et al. Radiology. 1996;200:519–24.
- Liavaag S, Stiris MG, Svenningsen S, et al. Scand J Med Sci Sports. 2011;21:e291–7.
- Willemsen UF, Wiedemann E, Brunner U, et al. Am J Roentgenol. 1998;170:79–84.
- Palmer WE, Brown JH, Rosenthal DI. Radiology. 1994;190:645–51.
- 63. Magee T. Am J Roentgenol. 2009;192:86-92.
- 64. Major NM, Browne J, Domzalski T, et al. Am J Roentgenol. 2011;196:1139-44.
- 65. Smith TO, Drew BT, Toms AP. Arch Orthop Trauma Surg. 2012;132:905–19.
- 66. Oh JH, Kim JY, Choi JA, et al. J Shoulder Elbow Surg. 2010;19:14–20.
- 67. Lecouvet FE, Dorzee B, Dubuc JE, et al. Eur Radiol. 2007;17:1763–71.
- Omoumi P, Rubini A, Dubuc JE, et al. Eur Radiol. 2015;25:961–9.
- Saupe N, White LM, Bleakney R, et al. Radiology. 2008;248:185–93.
- 70. Alyas F, Curtis M, Speed C, et al. Radiographics. 2008;28:463–79; quiz 619.
- Melenevsky Y, Yablon CM, Ramappa A, et al. Skeletal Radiol. 2011;40:831–42.
- Mazzocca AD, Spang JT, Rodriguez RR, et al. Am J Sports Med. 2008;36:1397–402.
- Tossy JD, Mead NC, Sigmond HM. Clin Orthop Relat Res. 1963;28:111–9.
- 74. Eschler A, Rosler K, Rotter R, et al. Arch Orthop Trauma Surg. 2014;134:1193–8.
- Phillips AM, Smart C, Groom AF. Clin Orthop Relat Res. 1998;353:10–7.
- Schlegel TF, Burks RT, Marcus RL, et al. Am J Sports Med. 2001;29:699–703.
- 77. Zanca P. Am J Roentgenol Radium Ther Nucl Med. 1971;112:493–506.
- Ibrahim EF, Forrest NP, Forester A. Injury. 2015;46(10):1900–5.
- 79. Sluming VA. Br J Radiol. 1995;68:1181-4.
- Bossart PJ, Joyce SM, Manaster BJ, et al. Ann Emerg Med. 1988;17:20–4.
- Schaefer FK, Schaefer PJ, Brossmann J, et al. Eur Radiol. 2006;16:1488–93.
- Barnes CJ, Higgins LD, Major NM, et al. J Surg Orthop Adv. 2004;13:69–75.
- de Abreu MR, Chung CB, Wesselly M, et al. Clin Imaging. 2005;29:273–7.
- Antonio GE, Cho JH, Chung CB, et al. Am J Roentgenol. 2003;180:1103–10.
- Hambidge SJ, Davidson AJ, Gonzales R, et al. Pediatrics. 2002;109:559–65.
- 86. Iyer RS, Thapa MM, Khanna PC, et al. Am J Roentgenol. 2012;198:1053–68.
- Carson S, Woolridge DP, Colletti J, et al. Pediatr Clin North Am. 2006;53:41–67, v.



30

Pelvic Fractures in Adults: Evidence-Based Emergency Imaging

Douglas Watt, Ken F. Linnau, and C. Craig Blackmore

Key Points

- In patients stable enough to undergo CT scanning, multiplanar reformations obviate the need for radiographs for identification of injury and treatment planning (moderate evidence).
- Fracture pattern, though not definitive, can predict probability of major hemorrhage and bladder or urethral injury (limited evidence).
- CT scan with intravenous contrast has high sensitivity for the identification of arterial injury related to pelvic fracture. However, the optimal CT imaging approach, including potential value of arterial and venous phases, remains unresolved (limited evidence).
- In patients at high risk, CT cystography can be used to exclude bladder injury (moderate evidence).

D. Watt

Department of Radiology, Virginia Mason Medical Center, Seattle, WA, USA e-mail: douglasallanwatt@gmail.com

K.F. Linnau

Definition and Pathophysiology

Pelvic fracture is a general term used to describe any fracture of the ischium, ilium, pubis, sacrum, or acetabulum. Pelvic fractures can be separated into pelvic ring disruptions, involving both the anterior and posterior pelvis in two or more places, and single-site fractures, of which acetabular fractures are the most important. Pelvic fractures commonly result from high-energy trauma and are a significant source of morbidity and mortality accounting for 0.3-9% of all skeletal fractures and with up to 25% of poly-trauma patients having an associated pelvic fracture ([1-13]). The most common mechanisms of injury include motor vehicle collisions, pedestrian vs. motor vehicle, motorcycle injuries, or falls from heights [1, 9]. Given the high-energy mechanisms involved, patients frequently have associated vascular, neurologic, thoracic, abdominal, musculoskeletal, and urologic injuries [4-7, 12, 14-25].

Pelvic ring disruptions and acetabular fractures have differing classification systems, treatments options, and implications for associated injuries, namely, hemorrhage and bladder/ure-

Department of Radiology, Harborview Medical Center, University of Washington, Seattle, WA, USA e-mail: klinnau@uw.edu

C.C. Blackmore (🖂)

Department of Radiology, Center for Health Care Improvement Science, Virginia Mason Medical Center, Seattle, WA, USA e-mail: Craig.blackmore@virginiamason.org

[©] Springer International Publishing AG, part of Springer Nature 2018

A. Kelly et al. (eds.), *Evidence-Based Emergency Imaging*, Evidence-Based Imaging, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-67066-9_30

thral injury, which occur in approximately 4–13% of pelvic ring disruptions but rarely in isolated acetabular fractures [1, 26–38]. The two most common classification systems for pelvic ring disruptions are the Young-Burgess and Tile/OTA (Orthopedic Trauma Association). Acetabular factures are most commonly categorized according to the Letournel and Judet classification [7, 8, 39–41].

Epidemiology

The incidence of pelvic ring fractures is estimated to be 19–37 per 100,000 or approximately 2% of all fractures. Pelvic ring disruptions are more common in men (55–65%) than women. They are more common in young patients with mean and median age of approximately 37–42 years [4, 6–10]. The reported mortality rate for pelvic ring fractures varies widely between 4 and 33% (reportedly as high as 50% if open fracture) [1–3, 6, 12, 14–25]. Urethral injury occurs in 3–10% of pelvic fractures with men being more likely affected (20% in men vs. 0–6% in women) [12, 26–28, 30–38]. Bladder rupture occurs in approximately 3–8% of pelvic fractures [1, 27, 28, 42].

The incidence of acetabular fractures is estimated to be 3 per 100,000, with a mortality rate of approximately 3%. The mean age of injury is trending upward in the United States likely due to increasing falls in the elderly [43].

Overall Cost to Society

There is very little data regarding the total societal cost of pelvic and acetabular fractures.

Zaloshnja et al. estimate the annual cost of pelvic fractures in survivors of motor vehicle crashes in the United States to be approximately \$1.5 billion with associated bladder and urethral injuries adding an additional \$1 billion annually [44].

Goals of Imaging

The goals of imaging are to characterize the type of pelvic fracture in order to guide treatment and attempt to predict high-morbidity complications (e.g., hemorrhage, bladder rupture, urethral injury).

Methodology

A PubMed search was undertaken in June 2015, using the following terms: pelvic fracture, acetabulum fracture, hemorrhage, urethral injury, bladder injury, angiography, radiograph, CT, and epidemiology. We excluded animal experiments, case reports, review articles, editorials, and non-English language articles.

Discussion of Issues

How Should Patients with Suspected Pelvic Fracture Be Imaged?

Summary of Evidence While radiography remains a useful tool in the initial evaluation of trauma patients, it has been largely replaced by CT evaluation in those stable enough to be scanned [45]. CT has both higher sensitivity and specificity for detection of pelvic fractures, though research data on the actual accuracy of either study is limited. Staging or classification of fractures is also improved with CT scan, particularly as multiplanar, and 3D reformations can replicate the views used in conventional radiography (moderate evidence).

Supporting Evidence Victims of major trauma often receive an anteroposterior pelvic radiograph immediately after arrival in the trauma resuscitation bay (trauma series), which aids in risk stratification of patients who are too unstable to undergo CT scanning [3]. A retrospective cohort study of 12 trauma centers in North America shows that about 80% of patients who subsequently undergo angiography receive pelvic radiography prior to embolization (Linnau unpublished data).

Classification systems have divided pelvic fractures into pelvic ring disruptions and acetabular fractures. The Young-Burgess classification system [40], which built on the earlier system of Tile [39], divides pelvic ring fractures based on primary vector force (anterior compression, lateral compression, vertical shear) with determination of stability based on direction of force and extent of injury. Identification of unstable fractures can guide treatment and have prognostic value [40, 46–49]. Instability, and therefore the need for operative intervention, increases with increasing displacement of the posterior pelvis, including diastasis of the sacroiliac joints and displaced fractures through the sacrum. The most unstable pattern includes complete disruption of the posterior arch, enabled vertical displacement of one hemipelvis with respect to the other side.

Acetabular fractures are most commonly classified based on the system of Judet [41], which is based on identification of fractures to the anterior and posterior columns, and the anterior and posterior walls of the acetabulum in various combinations. Operative repair is generally required for displaced fractures with the specific surgical approach determined by the injury pattern. The Judet classification system is based on visualizing the acetabulum in the oblique view provided by so-called Judet radiographic projections. Currently, such views can be replicated with multiplanar CT, obviating the need for radiographs [50–53] (moderate evidence). In addition to the anatomic pattern of injury, surgical approach and prognosis may be affected by the presence of intraarticular fragments, and associated fractures of the pelvic ring or femoral head, readily visible on CT [54].

What Are Predictors of Major Hemorrhage in Pelvic Fracture to Guide Further Imaging or Intervention?

Major hemorrhage either in isolation or in combination with other injuries represents an important cause of death in patients with pelvic fractures. Identifying hemorrhage and identifying those who may benefit from hemorrhage control from either surgery or angiographic embolization are potential goals of diagnostic imaging.

Does Radiographic Fracture Pattern Predict Hemorrhage or Need for Surgery/Embolization to Control Bleeding?

Summary of Evidence Pelvic fracture pattern combined with simple clinical factors can predict probability of major hemorrhage. However, the accuracy of existing clinical prediction rules is insufficient to stand alone in determining clinical management (moderate evidence).

Supporting Evidence Several studies have found a positive correlation with certain fracture patterns with hemorrhage and need for pelvic angiography or surgery [40, 43, 46-49, 55-65]. Manson et al. concluded that the Young-Burgess system is useful for predicting transfusion requirements with the system able to predict mortality and other non-orthopedic injuries if divided into stable or unstable types [62]. Osterhoff et al. concluded that one could predict the need for blood and total fluid volume with both Tile and Young-Burgess, but there was no significant relationship between fracture pattern and death [63]. Eastridge et al. classified pelvic ring fractures as stable or unstable in regard to rotational and vertical instability. They found that hemodynamically unstable patients with stable pelvic fractures were more likely to have an intraperitoneal source of bleeding and should undergo laparotomy, and conversely hemodynamically unstable patients with unstable pelvic fractures were more likely to have a pelvic source of bleeding and should undergo embolization as a primary method of hemorrhage control. However, they noted there were many false-positives regardless of fracture pattern [65]. Manson et al. concluded that the Young-Burgess system is useful for predicting transfusion requirements with the system able to predict mortality and other non-orthopedic injuries if divided into stable or unstable types [62]. Osterhoff et al. concluded that one could predict need for blood and total fluid volume with both Tile and Young-Burgess, but there was no significant relationship between fracture pattern and death [63].

Conversely, other studies have concluded that pelvic fracture pattern alone does not consistently correlate with the need for embolization and should not be considered in isolation to determine the need for angiography [66, 67]. Additionally, some groups have found that clinic injury scores such as the Abbreviated Injury Score (AIS) and Injury Severity Scores (ISS) may better predict major hemorrhage and the need for embolization compared to pelvic fracture pattern [66, 68, 69]. Blackmore et al. developed a prediction model based on both clinical and radiographic predictors, which included initial hematocrit, pulse rate, and pubic symphysis and obturator ring fracture diastasis of greater than 1 cm. Under this system, the probability of major hemorrhage ranged from 1.6% with no predictors to 66% with three to four predictors [55]. This clinical prediction rule has not been prospectively validated.

Does Contrast Extravasation on CT Predict Pelvic Arterial Hemorrhage?

Summary of Evidence Several studies have found that contrast extravasation on contrastenhanced CT (CECT) is highly suggestive of active hemorrhage in patients with pelvic fractures and may warrant angiography for further evaluation and potential treatment [64, 70–75]. In contrast, however, other studies have shown that many patients with such contrast "blush" have stable vital signs and may not benefit from embolization unless clinically indicated by signs of persistent bleeding [76, 77] (limited evidence). The lack of contrast extravasation or "blush" on CECT has a high negative predictive value (moderate evidence). The use of arterial and venous phase CT results in more radiation and may not alter management (limited evidence).

Supporting Evidence The diffusion of multidetector CT technology has led to more patients undergoing CT scans for evaluation of traumatic injuries including patients who in the past were too hemodynamically unstable to go to the radiology department. Acute pelvic hemorrhage may result from injury to aortic or pelvic iliac branches, pelvic venous plexus, and/or fractures themselves. Arterial hemorrhage may be seen as a focus of extravasated contrast ("blushing") on CECT scans. The value of adding arterial-phase imaging has been proposed to help differentiate between venous and arterial bleeding. However, the addition of arterial-phase imaging to venous phase imaging must balance the potentially beneficial information with the cost of more radiation and may not ultimately impact subsequent treatment or outcomes [78, 79].

Several studies have reported high accuracy for CECT in identifying arterial hemorrhage, in particular, with high negative predictive value. In a large retrospective study of 660 patients diagnosed with pelvic fracture of which 290 underwent CECT, Pereira et al. found only 13 patients (4.5%) who exhibited contrast extravasation on CT. Of those 13 patients, 9 were hemodynamically unstable and demonstrated active arterial bleeding at angiography. Of the 276 patients who did not demonstrate contrast extravasation, only one hemodynamically unstable patient required later embolization. The sensitivity and specificity for arterial bleeding were thus 90% and 98.6%. While the negative predictive value was 99.6%, the positive predictive value of contrast extravasation on CT requiring embolization was only 69% [72]. Stephen et al. demonstrated similar values in a retrospective review of 111 patients diagnosed with pelvic fracture, 11 of which required angiography due to hemodynamic instability, with a sensitivity of 80%, specificity of 98%, negative predictive value of 98%, and positive predictive value of 80% [73]. Cerva et al. found that in 30 hemodynamically stable patients with blunt trauma and pelvic fractures who underwent both CECT and angiography, the sensitivity and specificity of CECT were 84% and 85%, respectively, for the identification of arterial hemorrhage, with overall accuracy in confirming the absence of arterial bleeding to be 90% [75]. Shanmuganathan et al. [74] and Ryan et al. [71] also found that contrast extravasation on CECT is an accurate predictor of arterial hemorrhage at angiography.

In contrast, two studies have questioned the significance of contrast extravasation (or "blush") on CECT scan in regard to predicting the need for surgical or radiographic intervention. In a retrospective study of 162 patients with high-energy pelvic ring fractures, Verbeek et al. [76] found 68 patients with contrast blush (42%), of whom only 36 (53%) required intervention for pelvic hemorrhage control. One potential difference in this study was the higher incidence of contrast blush (42%) compared to less than 20% in other studies [55, 72, 73]. This increased incidence may be due to the location of a CT scanner in the trauma bay allowing the inclusion of patients who were potentially too unstable to undergo CT in other studies. Verbeek et al. reported a high negative predictive value of a pelvic blush for the need for surgery or angiography of 93%, similar to other studies. Michailidou et al. [79] reported that 43.5% of patients with arterial blush could be managed without intervention but did not separate patients with bleeding from pelvic fractures compared to other sources. Brown et al., in a study of 37 trauma patients with pelvic fractures who underwent both admission CECT and angiography, reported a lower negative predictive value for blush (71%). Patient selection may have biased the study of Brown et al. as they only included patients with angiography [80].

Several studies have investigated adding an arterial phase in addition to portal venous phase CT scans in attempts to differentiate arterial from

venous bleeding, which could influence clinical decision making. Anderson et al. [78], in a small retrospective study of 21 patients with pelvic fractures and evidence of vascular injury by CT, reported that the addition of an arterial phase allowed them to differentiate between arterial and venous bleeds. However, the differentiation of arterial and venous hemorrhage did not significantly alter management of patients, which may be due to the limited number of patients in the subgroups. Fu et al. [70], in a retrospective study of 144 patients with pelvic fractures, reported that the sensitivities of the venous and arterial phases for detection of arterial hemorrhage were 100% (49/49) and 89.8% (44/49), respectively, and that all patients who demonstrated active arterial hemorrhage also had positive results on venous phase images. They concluded that CT multiphase angiography resulted in more radiation and ultimately did not alter management.

Does Pelvic Hematoma Size Predict the Need for Intervention?

Summary of Evidence Several studies have reported that quantifying the size of pelvic hematoma in patients with pelvic fractures can serve as a predictor of transfusions and/or need for hemorrhage control by either angiography or surgery [3, 80, 81] (limited evidence).

Supporting Evidence Blackmore et al. [3] published a retrospective cohort study of 759 consecutive patients with blunt trauma who sustained pelvic fractures and underwent CT within 48 hours of admission. The majority of the patients had volumes of hemorrhage less than 200 mL (441/592), which corresponded to a 5%risk of arterial hemorrhage, with a minority having over 500 mL (29/592), corresponding to a 45% arterial hemorrhage risk. They found that for the hematomas greater than 500 mL, the risk ratios for arterial hemorrhage by angiogram and transfusion of greater than six units in the first 72 hours were found to be 4.8 and 4.7, respectively, although the potential inaccuracy of the pelvic hemorrhage measurements is a limitation of the study. In a 2005 retrospective study of 37

patients who underwent both CECT and pelvic angiography, Brown et al. [80] attempted to determine if the size of pelvic hematoma on admission CT can be used to predict bleeding at angiography. Their findings corroborate previous reports that 73% of pelvic fracture patients with significant hematoma had arterial bleeding at angiography. However, in their study, they also found that 67% patients with hematomas categorized as minimal had arterial bleeding at angiography. The discrepancies are likely due to selection bias from only including patients sufficiently unstable as to require emergency angiography. Charbit et al. [81] noted in 185 patients with pelvic ring fractures similar findings when categorizing hemoperitoneum as none, moderate, or large using semiquantitative measurements of the volume, with a positive predictive value of 70% for the need for therapeutic intervention with large hematomas.

What Are Predictors of Bladder and Urethral Injury in Pelvic Fracture to Guide Further Imaging or Intervention?

Pelvic fractures with associated genitourinary injuries result in significant morbidity due to stricture, infection, hemorrhage, incontinence, infertility, and erectile dysfunction. A delay in diagnosis of genitourinary injuries may occur in up to one fourth of patients with pelvic fractures [82]. Radiologic studies in concert with clinical factors (inability to void, blood at urethral meatus, boggy or high riding prostate, and/or gross hematuria) can help predict and identify bladder and urethral injuries aiding traumatologists, orthopedists, and urologists in making appropriate and timely management decisions.

Does Fracture Pattern Predict Urethral and/or Bladder Injury?

Summary of Evidence Pelvic fractures that involve the anterior arch are associated with urethral and bladder injuries. Medial pubic ramus fractures, sacroiliac joint diastasis, and public symphysis diastasis are independent risk factors for urethral and bladder injury, although the positive predictive value is low given the low incidence of urethral injuries with pelvic fractures. The risk of urethral and bladder injuries increases with the degree of pubic symphysis diastasis as well as the overall severity of the fracture pattern. Isolated iliac and acetabular fractures are not associated with urogenital injuries [26–28, 30, 31, 36, 37, 42, 83–93] (limited evidence).

Supporting Evidence Aihara et al. [93] conducted a retrospective review of 362 patients in which they classified pelvic fractures according to anatomic location. The fracture locations included superior pubic ramus, inferior pubic ramus, pubic symphysis, sacrum, sacroiliac joint (SI), ilium, ischium, and acetabulum. Associations between these fractures and/or disruptions and bladder and urethral injury were investigated using Fisher exact test and multiple logistic regression analysis. They found that inferior ramus fractures, pubic symphysis diastasis, and sacroiliac joint disruption carried relative risks of 4.6 (p = 0.008), 2.9 (p = 0.003), and 1.8 (p = 0.04), respectively. The relative risk for bladder injury with pubic symphysis diastasis was 2.1 and with sacroiliac joint disruption was 2.0.

Basta et al. [31] performed a retrospective, nested case-control study of 119 male patients with pelvic fracture to identify predictors of urethral injury. They identified 25 eligible patients who sustained a urethral injury and randomly selected controls (four controls per injury case) who sustained a pelvic fracture with no urethral injury identified. The injury cases were similar to the controls in demographics but had more severe injuries (mean injury severity score was 23.9 vs. 17.4). Using multiple logistic regression, they found displaced fractures (1 cm or greater) of the inferomedial pubic bone (odds ratio 6.4, 95% CI 1.6-24.9) and symphysis pubis diastasis (odds ratio 11.8, 95% CI 4.0-34.5) to be independent predictors of urethral injury. They did not find any other pelvic fracture patterns that were predictive of urethral injury.

Pokorny et al. [92] found similar results with increased risk of urethral injury with pubic symphysis diastasis, unstable pelvis fractures involving both the anterior and posterior arches, and bilateral pubic rami fractures. Their group also reported an associated risk of urethral injury if there were midline fracture fragments. Lowe et al. [36] found that fractures of the pelvic fractures involving the anterior arch, multiple pubic rami fractures, or sacroiliac fractures had high sensitivity and specificity for predicating urethral injury. Devine et al. [91] found an increased risk with sacroiliac joint disruption, pubic symphysis diastasis, and crush injury involving the ischiopubic rami. Koraitim et al. [89, 90] reported that risk of urethral injury as well as erectile dysfunction increases with the number of public rami fractured, pubic symphysis diastasis, and sacroiliac joint disruption.

Diagnosis of Bladder Injury

Summary of Evidence Retrograde cystography is the gold standard for diagnosing bladder injuries. It can be performed as a conventional cystogram with radiographs or fluoroscopy or as a CT cystogram. CT cystograms and conventional cystograms have similar sensitivity and specificity [88]. The sensitivity and specificity for CT cystography for diagnosing bladder rupture are greater than 95% [94, 95] (limited evidence). Standard CT scan of the abdomen and pelvis is neither sensitive nor specific for the diagnosis of bladder injury [96, 97]. If concern for pelvic hemorrhage exists, cystography should be performed following CT scan of the pelvis as the contrast extravasation from bladder disruption can lead to false negatives or indeterminate scans for pelvic hemorrhage [98] (limited evidence).

Diagnosis of Urethral Injury

Summary of Evidence Retrograde urethrogram (RUG) is considered the standard imaging study for diagnosing a suspected urethral injury in male patients and can also be used along with urethroscopy in female patients. Urethrography can be useful in both identifying the location and extent (stretch injury, partial or complete disruption) of the injury [99–102], though information on diagnostic accuracy is lacking (insufficient evidence).

Take-Home Table and Figure

Table 30.1 highlights and summarizes prediction of arterial hemorrhage from pelvic fracture. Figure 30.1 presents an algorithm for suggested imaging for a pelvic fracture.

Table 30.1 Prediction of arterial hemorrhage from pelvic fracture

	Sensitivity (%)	Specificity (%)	Positive predictive value (%)	Negative predictive value (%)	References
Radiography					
Young-Burgess unstable pattern			59		[65]
Clinical predictors ^a					[55]
0			0.2		
1			1.4		
2			46		
3 or 4			66		
СТ					
Contrast extravasation	80–90	85–99	44–69	93–99	[72, 73, 76, 77]
Hematoma size					[3]
<200 mL			5		
>500 mL			45		

^aDisplaced obturator ring fracture, displaced pubic symphysis, hematocrit < 30%, pulse > 130 beats/min

Fig. 30.1 Flow chart for suggested imaging in pelvic fracture





Imaging Case Studies

Case 1

Figure 30.2a–d presents the case of a hemodynamically unstable 49-year-old man after a motorcycle crash.

Case 2

Figure 30.3a–e presents the case of a 44-year-old man who fell 15 feet.

Case 3

The case of a 26-year-old man who sustained a pelvic ring disruption in a motor vehicle crash is presented in Fig. 30.4a, b.

Case 4

The case of a 7-year-old girl involved in a motor vehicle crash is presented in Fig. 30.5a–c.

Suggested Imaging Protocols

CT Technique

At our trauma center, victims of major blunt trauma usually undergo whole body CT which includes a non-contrast CT of the head, followed by a 20-second-delayed arterial-phase CTA of the neck and chest and a 70-second-delayed portal venous CT of the abdomen and pelvis. From this CT data, reconstructions of the entire spine are routinely obtained in bone algorithm. If the resuscitation AP pelvic radiograph shows findings concerning for major pelvic hemorrhage, the arterial phase of the CT scan is extended through the pelvis in order to show arterial vascular contrast extravasation, if present. Each portal venous CT scan is reviewed by a radiologist at the CT console while the patient is still on the table to determine the need for delayed imaging (renal injury). During this brief image review, the decision is also made if CT cystogram is indicated and necessary. Delayed images 10 min after the start of contrast injection are obtained in the same pass as the CT cystogram (if indicated).



Fig. 30.2 (a) Initial anteroposterior (AP) pelvic radiograph of a hemodynamically unstable 49-year-old man after motorcycle crash shows widening of the symphysis pubis (*white arrow*), which represents a risk factor for major pelvic hemorrhage. Bilateral sacroiliac joint widening is also present. (b) A representative right upper quadrant image of the concomitantly obtained bedside sonography (FAST) shows normal appearance of Morrison's pouch and the right free edge of the liver. This negative FAST exam makes hemoperitoneum as the cause for the patient's hemodynamic instability unlikely. (c) Based on radiographic and clinical risk factors and the absence of alternative explanations for the patient's hemodynamic instability, a conventional angiogram was performed. Super-selective microcatheter angiogram (*white arrowhead*) shows brisk contrast extravasation and pooling from the disrupted right internal pudendal artery (*white arrow*). (**d**) Embolization of the anterior division of the right internal iliac artery was performed using coils (*white arrow*) and gel-foam slurry until hemostasis was obtained. Due to the large amount of arterial extravasation, residual contrast pooling from the preceding diagnostic angiogram is still visualized on the postembolization image (*black arrow*)



Fig. 30.3 (a) On the initial resuscitation anteroposterior pelvic radiograph of a 44-year-old man who fell 15 feet (5 m), the left acetabulum is partially obscured by a pelvic binder and radiodense parts of the trauma backboard (*black arrow*). A cortical irregularity suspicious for injury in the anterior portion of the acetabulum is seen (*white arrow*). (b) Axial image of the subsequently obtained bony pelvis CT shows a primarily coronal fracture through the roof of the left acetabulum (*white arrows*), typical for both column acetabular fracture patterns. There is a small associated pelvic wall hematoma (*small arrows*). (c) On the semitransparent 3D volume

rendered anteroposterior virtual radiograph generated from the CT data set, the artifacts present on trauma radiography (**a**) have been electronically removed. The associated (complex) column fracture of the left acetabulum is characterized by disruption of the iliopectineal and ilioischial lines (*small arrows*) with fracture extension into the iliac wing (*white arrow*, anterior column) and through the inferior obturator ramus (*white arrowhead*). (**d**) Semitransparent 3D volume rendered virtual oblique Judet radiograph: The iliac oblique view of the left acetabulum lays out the iliac wing and allows visualization of the posterior column of the acetabulum. Fracture



Fig. 30.4 (a) The axial CT cystogram image of a 26-year-old man who sustained a pelvic ring disruption in a motor vehicle crash shows a Foley catheter used for retrograde instillation of contrast into the urinary bladder (*black arrow*). There is an abnormal accumulation of contrast in the rectovesical space (*white arrows*) outside the urinary bladder, suggestive of intraperitoneal bladder rupture. (b) Low-dose coronal CT cystogram image confirms

Dedicated bony pelvic CT images are retrospectively reconstructed from the portal venous CT data of the whole body CT scan for all pelvic ring disruptions and acetabular fractures. Using a bone algorithm, axial, sagittal, and coronal images are generated. Additionally, semitransparent 3D volume rendered virtual radiographs of the pelvis are created from the CT data set to correspond with anteroposterior, inlet, outlet, iliac oblique and obturator oblique radiographic views. Conventional inlet, outlet, and Judet radiographs are only obtained if specifically requested by the pelvic surgeon. To aid in operative planning of acetabular fractures, surface-rendered 3D image series (loops) are created after the proximal femur image data is removed.

intraperitoneal bladder rupture with multiple contrast collections between bowel loops (*white arrows*), which assume a polygonal shape, characteristic of intraperitoneal bladder rupture. There is direct visualization of the bladder wall defect near the dome of the injured urinary bladder (*white arrowhead*) adjacent to the tip of the Foley catheter (*black arrow*)

CT Cystography Technique

Patients who sustain a pelvic ring disruption and have hematuria require CT cystographic evaluation for bladder injury. To insure adequate distension of the urinary bladder, retrograde instillation of sterile dilute contrast (30 cc of IV contrast dissolved in one 500 cc bag of sterile saline) is performed in these patients through a Foley catheter. Thereby, the bladder contrast bag is mounted 40 cm above the patient's abdomen in order to obtain a defined pressure equivalent to 40 cm water column. The pressurized instillation of contrast into the bladder results in sufficient stretching of the bladder wall to reveal bladder wall injury, which may be temporarily tamponaded. CT cystogram images are obtained in the same pass as the 10 min delayed images at low-dose technique (reduced mAs).

rendered virtual oblique Judet radiograph: The obturator oblique view lays out the obturator ring and confirms anterior column disruption (*black arrow*) as suspected on the initial radiograph (**a**), inferior obturator ramus fracture (*white arrowhead*), and iliac wing fracture (*white arrow*)

Fig. 30.3 (continued) extension into the sciatic notch (*black arrow*) and inferior obturator ring (*white arrow*-*head*) indicates posterior column disruption. Fracture extension into the iliac wing (*white arrow*) indicates disruption of the anterior column, confirming the both column fracture pattern. (e) Semitransparent 3D volume



Fig. 30.5 (a) The axial CT cystogram image of a 7-yearold girl involved in a motor vehicle crash shows a transverse left acetabular fracture (*black arrows*). On axial CT images, transverse acetabular fractures are sagittally oriented at the level of the acetabular roof. The body of the urinary bladder (*asterisk*) shows smooth normal contours without evidence of bladder injury. (b) An axial CT cystogram image of the inferior pelvis shows injury to the anterior pelvis with symphyseal asymmetry (*black arrow*). A

Future Research

• Most evidence on injuries to the pelvic vessels focuses on the accuracy of imaging, with only limited research on the clinical implications of

Foley catheter is shown in cross section (*black arrow-head*). Posterior to the Foley, there is a small H-shaped contrast collection (*white arrowhead*), which could be mistaken for a bladder neck injury. (c) Sagittal CT cystogram image confirms the absence of bladder injury in the body of the urinary bladder (*asterisk*) and at the bladder neck. There is pericatheter contrast reflux (*black arrow-heads*) with retrograde contrast flow into the vagina (*white arrowheads*), which should not be confused with injury

such injury identification and the optimal treatment.

 Clinical prediction rules for pelvic arterial, urethral, and bladder injury have not been validated.

References

- 1. Demetriades D, Karaiskakis M, Toutouzas K, et al. J Am Coll Surg. 2002;195:1–10.
- 2. Hauschild O, Strohm PC, Culemann U, et al. J Trauma. 2008;64:449–55.
- 3. Blackmore CC, Jurkovich GJ, Linnau KF, et al. Arch Surg. 2003;138:504–8.
- 4. Pohlemann T, Stengel D, Tosounidis G, et al. Injury. 2011;42:997–1002.
- 5. Prieto-Alhambra D, Avilés FF, Judge A, et al. Osteoporos Int. 2012;23:2797–803.
- Yang NP, Chan CL, Chu D, et al. Biomed Res Int. 2014;2014:878601.
- 7. Pohlemann T, Tscherne H, Baumgartel F, et al. Unfallchirurg. 1996;99:160–7.
- Ragnarsson B, Jacobsson B. Acta Orthop Scand. 1992;63:297–300.
- 9. Balogh Z, King KL, Mackay P, et al. J Trauma. 2007;63:1066–73.
- 10. Court-Brown CM, Caesar B. Injury. 2006;37:691-7.
- 11. Gänsslen A, Pohlemann T, Paul C, et al. Injury. 1996;27:A13–20.
- Giannoudis PV, Grotz MR, Tzioupis C, et al. J Trauma. 2007;63:875–83.
- Niedzielski KR, Guzikiewicz N, Małecki K, et al. Ortop Traumatol Rehabil. 2013;15(1):41–8.
- Rothenberger DA, Fischer RP, Strate RG, et al. Surgery. 1978;84:356–61.
- 15. Grotz MR, Allami MK, Harwood P, et al. Injury. 2005;36(1):1–13.
- Schmal H, Markmiller M, Mehlhorn AT, et al. Acta Orthop Belg. 2005;71(1):41–7.
- 17. Gabbe BJ, de Steiger R, Esser M, et al. Injury. 2011;42(10):985–91.
- Fitzgerald CA, Morse BC, Dente CJ. Am J Surg. 2014;208(6):1083–90.
- Dente CJ, Feliciano DV, Rozycki GS, et al. Am J Surg. 2005;190(6):830–5.
- 20. Birch M, Hargrove R. Eur J Trauma. 2004;2:74-9.
- Yoshihara H, Yoneoka D. J Trauma Acute Care Surg. 2014;76(2):380–5.
- 22. Davidson BS, Simmons GT, Williamson PR, et al. J Trauma. 1993;35(1):36–9.
- 23. Mosheiff R, Suchar A, Porat S, et al. Injury. 1999;30:B14-8.
- 24. Ferrera PC, Hill DA. Injury. 1999;30(3):187–90.
- Hanson PB, Milne JC, Chapman MW. J Bone Joint Surg Br. 1991;73(2):325–9.
- Avey G, Blackmore CC, Wessells H, et al. Acad Radiol. 2006;13(5):573–9.
- Morgan DE, Nallamala LK, Kenney PJ, et al. Am J Roentgenol. 2000;174(1):89–95.
- 28. Cass AS. Urol Clin North Am. 1989;16(2):267-73.
- 29. Gomez RG, Ceballos L, Coburn M, et al. BJU Int. 2004;94(1):27–32.
- Palmer JK, Benson GS, Corriere JN Jr. J Urol. 1983;130(4):712–4.

- Basta AM, Blackmore CC, Wessells H. J Urol. 2007;177(2):571–5.
- 32. Andrich DE, Day AC, Mundy AR. BJU Int. 2007;100(3):567–73.
- Chan L, Nade S, Brooks A, et al. Aust N Z J Surg. 1994;64(6):395–9.
- 34. Perry MO, Husmann DA. J Urol. 1992;147(1): 139–43.
- Venn SN, Greenwell TJ, Mundy AR. BJU Int. 1999;83(6):626–30.
- Lowe MA, Mason JT, Luna GK, et al. J Urol. 1988;140(3):506–7.
- Watnik NF, Coburn M, Goldberger M. Clin Orthop Relat Res. 1996;329:37–45.
- Carter CT, Schafer N. Am J Emerg Med. 1993;11(3):218–20.
- 39. Tile M. J Am Acad Orthop Surg. 1996;4:143–51.
- 40. Burgess AR, Eastridge BJ, Young JW, et al. J Trauma. 1990;30:848–56.
- 41. Judet R, Judet J, Letournel E. J Bone Joint Surg Am. 1964;46-A:1615–38.
- 42. Bjurlin MA, Fantus RJ, Mellett MM, et al. J Trauma. 2009;67(5):1033–9.
- Laird A, Keating JF. J Bone Joint Surg Br. 2005;87(7):969–73.
- 44. Zaloshnja E, Miller T, Romano E, et al. Accid Anal Prevent. 2004;36(3):415–27.
- 45. Fu CY, Wang SY, Hsu YP, et al. Am J Emerg Med. 2014;32(1):18–23.
- 46. Holstein JH, Culemann U, Pohlemann T. Clin Orthop Relat Res. 2012;470(8):2090–7.
- 47. Elzik ME, Dirschl DR, Dahners LE. J Trauma. 2008;65(2):436–41.
- Magnussen RA, Tressler MA, Obremskey WT, et al. J Orthop Trauma. 2007;21(9):603–7.
- 49. Smith W, Williams A, Agudelo J, et al. J Orthop Trauma. 2007;21(1):31–7.
- Pekmezci M, Kandemir U, Toogood P, et al. J Trauma Acute Care Surg. 2013;74(6):1510–5.
- Ohashi K, El-Khoury GY, Abu-Zahra KW, et al. Radiology. 2006;241(2):386–91.
- 52. Sinatra PM, Moed BR. Clin Orthop Relat Res. 2014;472(11):3362–9.
- O'Toole RV, Cox G, Shanmuganathan K, et al. J Orthop Trauma. 2010;24(5):284–90.
- Borrelli J, Goldfarb C, Catalano L, et al. J Orthop Trauma. 2002;16(7):449–56.
- 55. Blackmore CC, Cummings P, Jurkovich GJ, et al. J Trauma. 2006;61:346–52.
- Fu CY, Hsieh CH, Wu SC, et al. Am J Emerg Med. 2013;31(1):42–9.
- 57. Fu CY, Wu SC, Chen RJ, et al. Am J Emerg Med. 2009;27(7):792–6.
- Salim A, Teixeira PG, DuBose J, et al. J Am Coll Surg. 2008;207(5):656–62.
- 59. Niwa T, Takebayashi S, Igari H, et al. Br J Radiol. 2000;73(873):945–50.
- Hamill J, Holden A, Paice R, et al. Aust N Z J Surg. 2000;70(5):338–43.

- O'Sullivan RE, White TO, Keating JF. J Bone Joint Surg Br. 2005;87:530–3.
- 62. Manson T, O'Toole R, Whitney A, et al. J Orthopedics Trauma. 2010;24:603–8.
- 63. Osterhoff G, Scheyerer MJ, Fritz Y, et al. Injury. 2014;45(4):742–7.
- 64. Yoon W, Kim JK, Jeong YY, et al. Radiographics. 2004;24(6):1591–605.
- 65. Eastridge BJ, Starr A, Minei JP, et al. J Trauma. 2002;53(3):446–50.
- 66. Starr AJ, Griffin DR, Reinert CM, et al. J Orthop Trauma. 2002;16(8):553–61.
- 67. Sarin EL, Moore JB, Moore EE, et al. J Trauma. 2005;58(5):973–7.
- Jeroukhimov I, Ashkenazi I, Kessel B, et al. Scand J Trauma Resusc Emerg Med. 2009;29:17.
- 69. Lunsjo K, Tadros A, Hauggaard A, et al. J Trauma. 2007;62:687–91.
- Hallinan JT, Tan CH, Pua U. Clin Radiol. 2014;69(5):529–37.
- Ryan MF, Hamilton PA, Chu P, et al. Can Assoc Radiol J. 2004;55(3):160–9.
- 72. Pereira SJ, O'Brien DP, Luchette FA, et al. Surgery. 2000;128(4):678–85.
- Stephen DJ, Kreder HJ, Day AC, et al. J Trauma. 1999;47(4):638–42.
- 74. Shanmuganathan K, Mirvis SE, Sover ER. Am J Roentgenol. 1993;161(1):65–9.
- Cerva DS Jr, Mirvis SE, Shanmuganathan K, et al. Am J Roentgenol. 1996;166(1):131–5.
- Verbeek DO, Zijlstra IA, van der Leij C, et al. J Trauma Acute Care Surg. 2014;76(2):374–9.
- Michailidou M, Velmahos GC, van der Wilden GM, et al. J Trauma Acute Care Surg. 2012;73(3):580–4.
- Anderson SW, Soto JA, Lucey BC, et al. Radiology. 2008;246(2):410–9.
- Fu CY, Wang SY, Liao CH, et al. Am J Emerg Med. 2014;32(10):1220–4.
- Brown CV, Kasotakis G, Wilcox A, et al. Am Surg. 2005;71(9):759–62.
- Charbit J, Millet I, Martinez O, et al. J Trauma. 2012;73(1):117–25.

- Ziran B, Chamberlin E, Franklin S, et al. J. Trauma. 2005;58:533–7.
- Iverson AJ, Morey AF. World J Surg. 2001;25(12):1588–91.
- Udekwu PO, Gurkin B, Oller DW. Am Surg. 1996;62(1):56–9.
- Belis JA, Recht KA, Milam DF. J Urol. 1979;122(3):412–4.
- Muhammad I, Mabogunje OA. Injury. 1988;19(5):357–9.
- Mee SL, McAninch JW, Federle MP. J Urol. 1987;137(2):207–9.
- Horstman WG, McClennan BL, Heiken JP. Urol Radiol. 1991;12(4):188–93.
- 89. Koraitim MM. Urology. 2013;81(5):1081-5.
- 90. Koraitim MM. J Urol. 1999;161(5):1433-41.
- 91. Devine PC, Devine CJ Jr. Urology. 1982;20(5):467–70.
- Pokorny M, Pontes JE, Pierce JM Jr. J Urol. 1979;121(4):455–7.
- 93. Aihara R, Blansfield JS, Millham FH, et al. J Trauma. 2002;52(2):205–8.
- Chan DP, Abujudeh HH, Cushing GL Jr, et al. Am J Roentgenol. 2006;187(5):1296–302.
- Deck AJ, Shaves S, Talner L, et al. World J Surg. 2001;25(12):1592–6.
- Pao DM, Ellis JH, Cohan RH, et al. Acad Radiol. 2000;7(5):317–24.
- Rehm CG, Mure AJ, O'Malley KF, et al. Ann Emerg Med. 1991;20(8):845–7.
- 98. Spencer Netto FA, Hamilton P, Kodama R, et al. J Am Coll Surg. 2008;206(2):322–7.
- 99. Lückhoff C, Mitra B, Cameron PA, et al. Injury. 2011;42(9):913–6.
- 100. Alwaal A, Zaid UB, Blaschko SD, et al. Arab J Urol. 2015;13(1):2–6.
- 101. Black PC, Miller EA, Porter JR, et al. J Urol. 2006;175(6):2140–4.
- 102. Batislam E, Ateş Y, Germiyanoĝlu C, et al. J Trauma. 1997;42(2):285–7.



31

Lower Extremity Injuries in Adults and Children: Evidence-Based Emergency Imaging

Sarah D. Bixby and Stefan Puig

Key Points

- Radiography is the initial imaging strategy in a child or adult with lower extremity injury in the emergency department (ED) setting (strong evidence).
- However, many emergent radiographs can be omitted without missing a clinically significant fracture when wellvalidated clinical decision rules, such as the Ottawa knee and ankle rules in children and adults, are followed (strong evidence).
- Noncontrast computed tomography (CT) is infrequently indicated for further characterization of fracture patterns that may require surgical fixation or in severely injured patients in need of a rapid diagnostic work-up (moderate evidence).

S.D. Bixby (🖂)

Department of Radiology, Boston Children's Hospital, Boston, MA, USA e-mail: Sarah.bixby@childrens.harvard.edu

S. Puig

Department of Diagnostic, Interventional, and Pediatric Radiology, Inselspital, University Hospital Bern, University of Bern, Bern, Switzerland

Department of Radiology and Neuroradiology, Klinik im Park, Hirslanden AG, Zurich, Switzerland e-mail: Puig1@mac.com Magnetic resonance imaging (MRI) is much more sensitive for diagnosis and characterization of soft tissue injury and radiographically occult fractures, though the decision to proceed to MRI depends upon location of injury and findings on initial radiographs (strong evidence).

Definitions and Pathophysiology

This chapter focuses on imaging the child, adolescent, and adult presenting with lower extremity trauma from the hip to the toe, with specific attention on conditions that require imaging, as well as the most accepted imaging approach. Lower extremity injuries are common in patients of all ages, particularly in children who are active and involved in activities that place stress on their growing bones. Overuse injuries are far more common in the older child, adolescent, and young adult involved in organized athletic activities, particularly highimpact activities. Pediatric patients are at greater risk of overuse injuries compared to their adult counterparts because growing bones are relatively weak, particularly when the growth plates are unfused [1]. There are a number of lower extremity injuries that are unique to children, which vary depending on the age of the patient and the mecha-

[©] Springer International Publishing AG, part of Springer Nature 2018 A. Kelly et al. (eds.), *Evidence-Based Emergency Imaging*, Evidence-Based Imaging, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-67066-9_31

nism of injury. Since there are not (yet) enough studies to support specific imaging recommendations of lower extremity injuries in pediatric patients, this chapter will describe pediatric injuries in more detail while it will discuss injuries affecting adults and older children, for which evidence-based imaging guidelines are available, only briefly.

Epidemiology

Lower extremity injuries have a high incidence and place a major burden on health care. A data analysis of the US National Electronic Injury Surveillance System gave insight into the distribution of lower extremity injuries in patients presenting to US EDs [2]: The most common area of injury is the lower trunk (28%), followed by the ankle (20%), knee (16%), foot (15%), lower leg (11%), toe (7%), and upper leg (4%). Strains and sprains account for 36% of all lower extremity injuries followed by contusions/abrasions (19%), fractures (18%), and lacerations (8%). Fractures are the most common injuries to the toe, lower leg, and upper leg. Strains or sprains are the most common injuries in the ankle, the knee, and the lower trunk. Younger patients are more likely to have ankle sprains, foot contusions/abrasions, and foot strains/sprains. Older patients are more likely to have lower trunk fractures and lower trunk contusions/abrasions.

Overall Cost to Society

Injuries are a major cause of total health-care costs in the industrialized world. An analysis of hospital discharge registers of ten European countries was used to estimate injury incidence and costs per capita by sex, age, and type of injury [3]. The patterns of costs by these criteria were quite similar between countries. Costs per capita increase exponentially in older age groups, due to the combined effect of high incidence and high costs per patient. Elderly women, young children, and male adolescents are high-cost groups. In lower extremity injuries, the highest costs arise for fractures of the hip, pelvis, and

femur shaft (mean, 5530 \notin or \$6083), followed by complex soft tissue injury (mean, 3535 \notin or \$3889), fracture of the knee or lower leg (mean, 3504 \notin or \$3854), and ankle fractures (2636 \notin or \$2900). This cost distribution may be similar for the USA with higher mean costs per injury because of the more expensive health-care system as compared to Europe. Fractures of the hip, pelvis, or femur shaft also raise the highest cost per capita of all types of injuries and other locations than the lower extremities.

Goals of Imaging

The primary goal of imaging in patients presenting after lower extremity trauma is to identify fractures that require immediate immobilization and/or identify other explanations for pain and disability. The ultimate goal of imaging is to assist clinicians with appropriate treatment strategies to allow the patient to ultimately return to normal activities and avoid untoward complications.

Methodology

A Medline search (US National Library of Medicine database) for original articles published between 1966 and 2015 using Ovid and PubMed search engines was performed using different key search terms including (pediatric) lower extremity trauma, imaging (pediatric) knee injury, imaging (pediatric) hip injury, imaging (pediatric) ankle injury, imaging (pediatric) foot injury, imaging (pediatric) fractures, (pediatric) lower extremity imaging, (pediatric) osteochondral lesions, traumatic hip dislocation, imaging slipped capital femoral epiphysis, pelvic avulsion fracture, femoral neck fracture imaging, physeal fractures, traumatic patellar dislocation, Ottawa ankle rules (children), and Ottawa knee rules (children). The search was limited to human studies written in English. Abstracts were reviewed and selected based on applicability of the subject matter and the overall methodology. Additional articles were reviewed and selected based on the references of the reviewed articles.

Discussion of Issues

Which Imaging Modalities Are Used in the Initial Evaluation of Lower Extremity Injury?

Summary of Evidence There is strong evidence to support the use of radiographs in the evaluation of lower extremity trauma. While CT is not routinely used to evaluate fractures, it may be helpful to surgeons for presurgical planning and management (moderate evidence). MRI is considered on a case-by-case basis depending on the area of concern (strong evidence). While there are settings in which ultrasound may be useful, ultrasound is operator dependent, and there is little data supporting its routine use in the imaging evaluation of injured patients (limited evidence).

Supporting Evidence

Radiography

With few exceptions, the initial imaging strategy for a patient with concern for lower extremity trauma is radiography [4–7]. Despite widespread availability of more advanced imaging such as computed tomography (CT) and magnetic resonance imaging (MRI), radiographs remain the first-line imaging tool for detection of fractures. Standard radiographic views are acquired in two orthogonal planes. Additional views may be indicated depending on the anatomic area and the clinical concern (Table 31.1). In pediatric patients, comparison views of the unaffected limb are not routinely helpful if the initial interpretation is from a pediatric radiologist [8]. In some specific fractures, additional cross-sectional imaging may be necessary to determine an appropriate management plan. In the setting of normal radiographs, cross-sectional imaging may be warranted to evaluate for subtle fractures or soft tissue injuries that are not visible on radiographs. Radiographic approaches to specific injuries will be described in the various subsections.

Table 31.1 Suggested radiographic views for both children and adults of lower extremities after trauma

Body part	Standard views	
Hip	Anteroposterior and cross-table or frog-leg lateral of affected hip	
Femur	Anteroposterior and lateral	
Knee	Anteroposterior and lateral ^a	
Tibia and fibula	Anteroposterior and lateral	
Ankle	Anteroposterior, oblique (ankle mortise), and lateral	
Foot	Anteroposterior, oblique, and lateral	
Calcaneus	Harris-Beath (axial) and lateral	

Used with permission from Ha AS, Porrino JA, Chew FS. Radiographic Pitfalls in Lower Extremity Trauma. AJR 2014;203:492–500

^aBoth oblique view and sunrise (skyline) view may be added when a tibial plateau fracture or a patellar fracture, respectively, is suspected

Computed Tomography

Computed tomography may be useful in patients with displaced or complex fractures for a more thorough evaluation of the fracture pattern and degree of displacement of fracture fragments [4–7]. Computed tomography may also be useful when a fracture through a pathologic lesion is suspected, to better characterize the lesion. CT is most often reserved for patients for whom surgical management is deemed likely. The multiplanar and 3D imaging capabilities of CT allow surgeons to better understand the fracture pattern before deciding upon the most appropriate treatment strategy [9–12]. Computed tomography is otherwise not indicated in routine characterization of fracture patterns.

Magnetic Resonance Imaging

Magnetic resonance imaging is useful for identifying fractures that have no radiographic abnormality as well as ruling out other pathologies [4–7, 13]. The knee and the ankle are two of the most commonly injured joints [14]. While MRI findings in the knee often result in a change in diagnosis that carries treatment implications for the patient, MRI findings in the ankle rarely lead to a substantive change in therapeutic management [14]. Magnetic resonance imaging is therefore most useful for evaluation of knee injuries that are concerning for ligamentous injury or internal derangement or as a problem-solving tool when radiographs fail to identify a source of pain in a patient with persistent pain after trauma, such as stress fractures or muscle injury.

Ultrasound

Though there are reports that ultrasound (US) has the ability to detect occult fractures in pediatric patients [15, 16], the use of US is not routine in the immediate work-up of a child with concern for lower extremity fracture. There are some indications for which US may be useful in conjunction with other imaging. Ultrasound is an excellent means of assessing for joint effusion, particularly within the hip where radiographs are insensitive [17]. Ultrasound is also useful for evaluating peripheral vascular injuries in the lower extremity [18]. It also plays a unique role in the imaging of neonates with concern for fracture, given that the epiphyses of the long bones are unossified [19]. It is also helpful in the detection of soft tissue injuries such as muscle hernias [20] and intramuscular hematomas [21]. Dynamic US is also useful in evaluating tendon dysfunction and tendon tear [22, 23]. Given that this chapter primarily focuses on evaluating for osseous injury after trauma, US will not figure prominently into the subsequent discussions despite the excellent capability of ultrasound to evaluate for soft tissue injury.

What Is the Imaging Approach to Hip Injury?

Summary of Evidence There are no strict or specific imaging recommendations for the pediatric hip in the setting of an acute injury (limited evidence). The decision to image, and which imaging modalities are most effective, will depend on clinical history and symptoms. In middle-aged and elderly patients presenting with acute hip pain, radiography is the established initial imaging tool, although its diagnostic accuracy is not very high (strong evidence). MRI is the most appropriate modality to use in patients with radiographically indeterminate findings (strong evidence). Head-to-head comparisons of CT and MRI showed the superiority of MRI in the evaluation of hip injury (moderate evidence). Bone scintigraphy and US play a minor or no role, respectively, in hip injury of adults (limited evidence).

Supporting Evidence

Pediatric Hip Injuries

Pelvic avulsion fractures occur in the active adolescent population, particularly those engaged in high-intensity sporting activities. In skeletally immature patients, the pelvic apophyses serve as attachment site of major tendons. Apophyses are secondary growth centers with a physeal equivalent, which renders them inherently weaker than the adjacent bone. Pelvic avulsion injuries may occur at different sites [24]. Apophyseal avulsions occur prior to physeal closure and are caused by forceful contraction of the attaching muscles. An anteroposterior (AP) radiograph of the pelvis is sufficient in the initial evaluation of most avulsion fractures, with an additional oblique view when an anterior inferior iliac spine (AIIS) (straight head of the rectus femoris) fracture is suspected [25]. The fractures may be recognized on radiographs by the displacement of an ossified apophyseal fragment [26, 27]. Magnetic resonance imaging is more sensitive for unossified apophyseal fractures and has the added advantage of detecting other causes of hip pain [28]. Magnetic resonance imaging should be considered if the clinical suspicion for an avulsion fracture is high in the setting of normal radiographs. The degree of displacement of the avulsed apophysis is important, particularly at the ischial apophysis where displacement of greater than 2 cm may result in an unstable fibrous union [29]. As avulsion fractures heal, they become more visible on radiographs as heterotopic new bone forms around the avulsed fragment, oftentimes forming a bridge between the fragment and the pelvis. When repetitive forces are placed on a tendon insertion, a chronic traction apophysitis may result [30]. These injuries are analogous to a nondisplaced Salter 1 fracture and may be undetectable with radiographs in the acute stages. Over time, the osteoblastic healing response leads to increased sclerosis on plain radiographs such that the diagnosis can be made without the need for advanced imaging.

Slipped capital femoral epiphysis (SCFE) is a hip disorder often related to trauma but may also be seen in children with other predisposing factors (e.g., obesity, hypothyroidism). SCFE is the most common physeal injury of the proximal femur. The femoral head is most often displaced posteriorly and medially. Radiographs are the preferred imaging modality [31-34], though early or mild SCFE may have subtle radiographic findings that may be overlooked [34]. Anteroposterior (AP) and frog-leg lateral radiographs are the most recommended views. On the frontal projection, the height of the femoral head is diminished and the physis is widened. The Klein line along the superior margin of the femoral neck may remain normal on the AP view, and therefore a frog-leg view is also recommended [35] where the degree of posterior displacement is best appreciated. When SCFE is suspected clinically but radiographs are not definitive, MRI may be performed for confirmation [36]. Magnetic resonance imaging findings of SCFE include abnormal marrow edema around the physis in addition to physeal widening and/or fluid in the physis [37].

Traumatic posterior dislocation of the hip is an uncommon but serious injury in children resulting from high-impact trauma. Often the femoral head relocates spontaneously shortly after the dislocation event. Imaging of the hips and pelvis is critical in any patient who has sustained high-impact trauma with complaints of hip pain. Initial radiographs should consist of an AP radiograph of the pelvis. If the femoral head remains dislocated on this initial view, reduction of the dislocation should take place before any additional imaging. Imaging clues that suggest that a transient traumatic dislocation event has occurred include nonconcentric position of the femoral head within the acetabulum on radiography or cross-sectional imaging or a posterior wall "fleck" sign (small fragment of bone adjacent to the posterior acetabular rim) on crosssectional imaging [38]. Radiographs and CT both underestimate the presence of posterior acetabular injury after hip dislocation [39]. Magnetic resonance imaging is more sensitive for detecting bony, cartilaginous, and soft tissue injuries following posterior hip dislocation in children compared to CT [40, 41]. Patients who experience reduction of the femoral head after a traumatic dislocation often have posterior labral avulsion and also suffer posterior wall acetabular fractures and damage to the chondral surface of the femoral head [42].

Fractures of the hip are rare in children and comprise less than 1% of all pediatric fractures [43]. Femoral neck fractures in children are most often the result of high-energy rather than lowenergy traumatic events. Although they are rare injuries, they are associated with a high rate of complications, including a 20% risk of osteonecrosis [44]. Radiographs of the child with a suspected femoral neck fracture should include an AP and cross-table lateral radiograph of the hip. An AP view of the entire pelvis may be helpful to evaluate for asymmetry in the proximal femoral physes or to detect subtle fracture lines. When radiographs are normal but a minimally displaced fracture is suspected, cross-sectional imaging is recommended over bone scintigraphy. Magnetic resonance imaging is the most useful imaging test for femoral neck stress fracture with a sensitivity of 100%, versus 68% sensitivity of radionuclide bone scans [45].

Adult Hip Fracture

The initial imaging study for suspected hip fracture in low-energy trauma is radiography. However, Ward et al. list a number of studies showing that radiographs alone cannot reliably exclude fracture in older patients while relevant studies in younger patients are missing [7]. Therefore, in many cases, MRI is needed as follow-up study, also because it reveals the extent and morphology of proximal femoral fractures more accurately [46–48]. Some studies have also shown that MRI is useful in detecting other etiologies for hip pain in patients in which a proximal femur fracture was suspected [49–51]. Although MRI is a costly procedure, it may help to shorten the time to surgery resulting in cost savings, with a systematic review of 52 studies showing that delaying surgery was likely to increase the rate of complications and the length of hospital stay [52].

CT would be able to provide a diagnosis in a more timely manner and has therefore been suggested for the evaluation of radiographically occult hip fractures in patients presenting to the ED after high-energy trauma. The evidence, however, is not (yet) very convincing because the majority of studies comparing CT to MRI results have shown the superiority of MRI in terms of diagnostic accuracy [7].

As far as bone scintigraphy is concerned, Ward et al. list several limitations, such as a higher number of false-positive studies relative to MRI, compromised cardiac and renal function in elderly patients, increased bone turnover related to osteoporosis, and time-consuming procedure [7]. There is a lack of studies and currently, US plays no role for an evidence-based imaging of hip injuries in adults.

What Is the Imaging Approach to Knee Injury?

Summary of Evidence There is strong evidence that the Ottawa knee rules can be applied to children >5 years of age and adults with high sensitivity for detection of significant fractures. Magnetic resonance imaging is more sensitive in the evaluation of certain pediatric knee injuries such as physeal fracture, juvenile osteochondritis dissecans, and lateral patellar dislocation and should be considered on a case-by-case basis on the basis of clinical symptoms and history (moderate evidence). Magnetic resonance imaging is also a valuable and accurate diagnostic tool for the diagnosis of meniscal, cruciate ligamentous, and chondral knee injuries (strong evidence).

Supporting Evidence The Ottawa knee rules (OKR) are a guideline aimed to aid clinicians in determining when radiographs are indicated in the case of knee pain/injury [53]. There are some

alternative guidelines available, but the OKR are to date the ones that have undergone the most extensive validation. According to the OKR, radiographs are indicated if a patient is >55 years old, and/or is unable to bear weight immediately and in the ED, and/or has isolated tenderness of the patella, and/or has tenderness at the head of fibula, and/or has inability to flex the knee to 90° [54] (Table 31.2). The reason for the necessity to apply the OKR refers to the fact that only about 5% of patients with acute knee trauma have a fracture on radiographs, while radiographs have been routinely requested in up to 70% [53]. But clinicians should exercise caution in relying solely on a nonsystematic clinical examination, because this may raise the likelihood of missing certain knee injuries, such as fractures of the patella, tibial spine, or fibular head [6].

The OKR can be applied with high sensitivity (92–100%) for children over the age of 5 years and adults, with a 30–40% predicted reduction in radiography rates [6, 55, 56]. One study in particular found that the inability to bear weight was the most sensitive predictor of fracture and would not have missed any fractures in a population of 146 pediatric patients [57]. The proximal tibia was the most common site for fracture in pediatric patients after knee injury, representing 47% of fractures [57]. Below is a discussion of several unique injury patterns in the pediatric knee and their imaging findings.

Specific Pediatric Knee Injuries

Transverse supracondylar fractures are the most common type of distal femur fracture in young children [58]. A supracondylar fracture is a fracture whose center is closer to the knee joint than the width of the femoral condyles and can be diagnosed on the basis of radiographs. These injuries are the result of forced hyperextension after a fall from a height or the result of a direct blow to the leg. Children between 5 and 13 years are most commonly affected [59].

Distal femoral physeal fractures are more common in older children and adolescents. Salter 1 fractures may occur with a sports-related injury in adolescent patients. Magnetic resonance imaging may be helpful for the diagnosis of distal femoral

	Ottawa ankle rule		
Ottawa knee rule	Trauma to the ankle	Trauma to the foot	
Knee imaging maybe required if ^a	An ankle radiograph series is only required if	A foot radiograph series is only required if	
Adult			
Age 55 or older	There is any pain in the malleolar zone	There is any pain in the midfoot zone	
Palpable tenderness of head of fibula	And any of the findings below	And any of the findings below	
Isolated tenderness of patella (no other bone tenderness)	1. Bone tenderness at the posterior edge or tip of lateral malleolus	1. Bone tenderness over the base of the fifth metatarsal	
Inability to flex the knee 90°	2. Bone tenderness at the posterior edge or tip of medial malleolus	2. Bone tenderness over the base of the navicular	
Inability to bear weight both immediately and in the ED (four steps, limping is OK)	3. Inability to bear weight both immediately after the injury and in the ED for four steps	3. Inability to bear weight both immediately after the injury and in the ED for four steps	
Child			
	There is any pain in the malleolar zone	There is any pain in the midfoot zone	
Palpable tenderness of head of fibula	And any of the findings below	And any of the findings below	
Isolated tenderness of patella (no other bone tenderness)	1. Bone tenderness at the posterior edge or tip of lateral malleolus	1. Bone tenderness over the base of the fifth metatarsal	
Inability to flex the knee 90°	2. Bone tenderness at the posterior edge or tip of medial malleolus	2. Bone tenderness over the base of the navicular	

Table 31.2 Clinical decision rules for radiography of acute knee, ankle, or foot injury

(continued)

Table 31.2 (continued)

	Ottawa ankle rule		
Ottawa knee rule	Trauma to the ankle	Trauma to the foot	
Knee imaging maybe required if ^a	An ankle radiograph series is only required if	A foot radiograph series is only required if	
Inability to bear weight both immediately and in the ED (four steps, limping is OK)	3. Inability to bear weight both immediately after the injury and in the ED for four steps	3. Inability to bear weight both immediately after the injury and in the ED for four steps	

Radiography is indicated if at least one of these characteristics is present [4–6]. These rules apply to both adults and children

^aIf any of the above criteria are met, this patient may need knee imaging: The rule is sensitive to rule out fractures, but not specific to suggest who may have a fracture

physeal fracture when radiographs are equivocal [60, 61]. Salter 2 fractures are more common than Salter 1 fractures of the distal femur, and may be subtle and difficult to detect if there is no fracture displacement, or the metaphyseal fracture line is mistaken for an overlying fat plane. Salter 3, 4, and 5 fractures of the distal femur are much less common and are usually the result of significant force such as motor vehicle collision.

Tibial tubercle fractures usually are sustained as a result of jumping activities with forceful extension or passive flexion against a contracted quadriceps muscle [24]. These injuries may occur prior to the point of fusion of the physis of the tibial tubercle. A defect in the anterior cortex of the tibial tubercle is present, distinguishing this entity from a similar condition, Osgood-Schlatter disease. In the setting of a tibial tubercle fracture, the tubercle may be frankly displaced, or the patellar tendon may be disrupted at its attachment. There are three types of tibial tubercle fracture: Type 1 fractures occur in young adolescents and involve an avulsion of the apophysis without injury to the epiphysis. Type 2 fractures occur in the same age range, but the fracture extends slightly into the epiphysis, which is slightly lifted. Type 3 fractures occur in older adolescents and include a fracture through the epiphysis into the joint [24].

While adults and older adolescents are prone to mid-substance tears of the anterior cruciate ligament (ACL), younger children who are still actively growing are more likely to avulse the tibial eminence at the attachment site of the ACL than to rupture the ACL itself. There are three types of *tibial eminence fractures* based on the degree of displacement of the fracture fragment into the joint space: Type 1 fractures are nondisplaced, type 2 fractures demonstrate elevation of the anterior fragment and no displacement posteriorly (a hinged fragment), and type 3 fractures are displaced in their entirety [62].

Also termed "osteochondral defect," juvenile osteochondritis dissecans (OCD) is characterized by abnormalities within the subchondral bone and overlying articular cartilage at focal areas within the knee. OCDs are a common cause for knee pain in young patients who may present at the ED. These lesions are characterized by alterations in the subchondral bone and articular cartilage along the femoral condyles, patella, or trochlear groove of the distal femur and may be considered either stable or unstable by virtue of the status of the overlying cartilage and the presence of fluid undermining the lesion at MRI [63]. The medial femoral condyle is the most common site of involvement followed by lateral femoral condyle, patella, and trochlea [64]. The cartilage overlying the lesion may be intact, deficient, or abnormally thickened. Even when the cartilage is intact, however, the cartilage may still be abnormal. These lesions are associated with abnormal fibrovascular tissue at the cartilage/bone interface which manifests as T2-bright cystic appearing lesions at MRI [65].

Normal ossification variants of the femoral condyles may mimic OCD on radiography and MRI. The confusion between the two (normal variation in ossification versus OCD) may also explain why the prognosis is better for juvenile OCD compared to adult forms. Ossification variants are also more common in patients with OCD, but they regress spontaneously and do not evolve into an OCD [66]. They are located within the posterior third of the femoral condyle, lack surrounding marrow edema, and generally have a wedge-shaped configuration [66]. These ossification variants regress spontaneously.

Knee Injuries in Older Children, Adolescents, and Adults

Ligamentous sprains, soft tissue contusions, and muscle strains far outnumber osseous lesions in the lower extremity after trauma in general [6, 67], though in pediatric patients, ligamentous injuries are less common than physeal injuries [1]. The knee is a commonly injured joint, and numerous studies have shown that MRI is the imaging modality of choice to identify *meniscal*, *ligament, chondral, and nondisplaced bone injuries* around the knee [68]. A *Segond fracture* which is seen on a radiograph is, while small, clinically relevant because of its high association with ACL tears and meniscal tears in most cases [69].

Patellar fractures may be sustained by direct trauma or an avulsion fracture at the site of tendon attachments. These fractures are caused by a rapid contraction of the quadriceps muscle. The patella has several central ossification centers, and ossification progresses peripherally during growth. The injury may not be visible on radiographs if bone is not avulsed with the cartilage, but the stripped cartilage may go on to ossify on follow-up radiographs. Patella alta may be the sole radiographic evidence of the injury. For imaging findings of transient patellar disloca*tion*, MRI is more sensitive than radiographs, including injury to the medial patellofemoral ligament, bone contusions, and osteochondral injuries [1, 6, 70].

In severely injured patients in which knee dislocation, a tibial plateau fracture or another *complex knee injury* is suspected, multidetector CT may be a useful alternative to radiography and MRI because it is fast and has demonstrated satisfying diagnostic accuracy [6].

What Is the Imaging Approach to Long Bone Fractures in Adults and Children?

Summary of Evidence There are scarcely any evidence-based guidelines or algorithms for the imaging of long bone injury available. Therefore, clinicians have to rely on professional judgment when requesting imaging studies based on presenting signs and symptoms of the patient. Radiography is the only imaging tool that is necessary in most cases; however, this knowledge is based rather on a large number of clinical observations and pictorial essays than on results of diagnostic accuracy studies (moderate evidence). Magnetic resonance imaging has replaced scintigraphy and is superior to CT as confirmation test used in the evaluation of stress fractures (strong evidence).

Supporting Evidence The femur is the longest and strongest bone within the body and therefore requires a significant amount of force to cause a fracture. Although these injuries are often associated with additional injuries including additional fractures, dislocations, and ligamentous or meniscal injuries of the knee [71, 72], isolated femur fractures are more common in children than in adults. Femoral diaphyseal fractures are categorized based on the Arbeitsgemeinschaft für Osteosynthesefragen or Society for Bone Healing (AO) Foundation or Müller classification [73]. The femur is a common location for pathologic fractures, and it is important to scrutinize imaging studies of the fractured bone for signs of a focal lesion or a more diffuse, bone-weakening process. Anteroposterior and lateral radiographs are indicated in the evaluation of any potential femur fracture. Cross-table lateral radiographs of the femur can be performed without moving the femur and are often the preferred lateral view in a patient with significant pain or disability after trauma. If the patient is able to move without significant pain, and the injury is more distal in the thigh, a frog-leg lateral view may be preferred.

If a femoral stress fracture is suspected, radiography should be the initial imaging evaluation. If radiographs are negative and symptoms persist, the study should be repeated in 10–14 days [74]. For further evaluation, MRI may be considered because it is very sensitive and specific and outperforms other imaging modalities in this regard [74].

Tibia fractures are the third most common long bone fracture in children [75]. In younger children, twisting injuries and low-energy falls account for the majority of injuries, including the

classic toddler's fracture. In older children, adolescents, and adults, sports-related injuries and motor vehicle accidents are the most common mechanisms of injury. In 30% of cases, there is an associated fibular fracture [76]. The internal oblique radiograph increases the conspicuity of a tibial toddler's fracture and should be obtained if the initial AP and lateral radiographs are normal, and there is high clinical concern [77]. In a young child who is non-weight-bearing, radiographs of the tibia only are as effective as total lower extremity radiographs when there are no localizing signs [78]. Radiation and cost can be spared by reserving additional imaging to the nonweight-bearing child for patients with localizing signs and/or negative tibia radiographs [78].

Magnetic resonance imaging should be considered if there is a concern for a stress fracture when no fracture line is noted on radiographs [13, 74]. They most commonly occur at the posteromedial tibial border.

Fractures of the tibial shaft vary in appearance depending on the mechanism of injury. Spiral fractures tend to be the result of a twisting injury, such as rotating the body around a fixed foot. In toddlers, the force required to cause a spiral fracture may be insubstantial [77], whereas in older children, adolescents, and adults, these injuries are often the result of high-force injuries sustained in sporting activities. Direct trauma to the lower leg results in a transverse fracture through the diaphysis. Buckle fractures (or torus fractures) may be caused by axial-loading injuries or compressive forces along the long axis of the cortex, leading to buckling of the cortex. These may occur in the proximal tibia or the distal fibula. Lastly, bowing fractures are uncommon in the lower leg and usually affect the fibula secondary to an axial-loading injury that causes cortical microfractures [78].

A fracture of the proximal *fibula* with an associated ankle joint injury is termed a Maisonneuve fracture after the French surgeon who first described it in 1840 [79]. This type of fracture is seen in 7% of ankle injuries [80]. This is a rare but important fracture because it may be missed in the setting of ankle injury if the pattern of injury is not well understood. The presence of a Maisonneuve fracture indicates underlying ligamentous ankle injury such as deltoid ligament tear, tibiofibular ligament tear, or interosseous membrane rupture/ avulsion. Static images of the ankle may appear normal, while stress images reveal widening of the tibiofibular syndesmosis and lateral talar shift, which is an unstable injury that may require operative fixation [81]. When these findings are noted, dedicated imaging of the proximal fibula is useful for detecting Maisonneuve fracture [81].

What Is the Imaging Approach to Ankle and Foot Injuries?

Summary of Evidence Based on strong evidence, clinical decision rules such as the Ottawa ankle rules (OAR) and the low-risk ankle rule (LRAR) are highly sensitive for predicting which patients have sustained a significant foot or ankle fracture that requires treatment. These rules may miss a small number of insignificant fractures in very young children who are either non-ambulatory or nonverbal and unable to localize symptoms, and therefore some variation in practice exists among pediatric clinicians in deciding how and when to image these youngest patients. For patients, both adults and children of >5 years, meeting the criteria of those rules, radiography is the primary imaging modality and in many instances, the only one required (strong evidence). Crosssectional imaging has a limited role in ankle and foot injuries and may be considered on a case-bycase basis when radiographs are normal or in specific injuries, e.g., in talus fracture or osteochondral injury (moderate evidence).

Supporting Evidence The Ottawa ankle rules (OAR) are guidelines meant to help physicians determine the need for imaging after ankle and foot injury [82] (Table 31.2). These rules have been validated as an effective screening tool in adults [5, 83–85] and state that tenderness over the lateral malleolus, inability to bear weight, and tenderness over the posterior tibia and fibula are all indications for radiographs. Ottawa ankle rules apply to patients who are ambulating and who can verbalize pain symptoms [86, 87].

Application of clinical decision rules does have the ability to decrease radiographs by up to 62%[88–90]. Studies have shown that the OAR can be applied also to children with excellent validity. Sensitivity for detecting fracture in children using OAR is 95–100% [86, 90–93] with an estimate for overall reduction in radiograph by ~24% [92, 93]. These results are similar to those achieved for the evaluation of the OARs in adult patients, shown, e.g., by a systematic review of 32 studies [94]. The low-risk ankle rule (LRAR) is another clinical decision-based rule indicating that radiographs are necessary in any child with tenderness and/or swelling isolated to the distal fibula and/or the adjacent lateral ligaments distal to the tibial anterior joint line. The LRAR has been shown to detect 100% of high-risk fractures in children and reduce radiographs in 62.8% of children with low-risk examinations [89]. The LRAR is not widely known or applied by emergency physicians in the USA [88].

Physeal Fractures in Pediatric Patients

Radiographs are the mainstay of imaging ankle and foot injuries in the pediatric population [9]. The distal tibia is one of the most common locations for an *epiphyseal injury* in a child, second only to the distal radius [95] and finger. As is true of all physeal injuries, it may be difficult to distinguish a subtle physeal fracture from the normal irregularity and undulation of the physis. There is a normal undulation within the medial aspect of the distal tibial physis where physeal fusion begins, which is termed "Kump's bump" [96]. Physeal closure of the distal tibia takes approximately 18 months to complete once it has begun and follows a typical pattern of closure. The distal fibula usually fuses 1-2 years after the distal tibial physis. There are various accessory ossification centers of the distal fibula and tibia that contribute to growth and may be mistaken for fractures. The os subfibulare is present in 2.1% of the population [97]. These accessory ossification centers may be mistaken for fractures after an ankle injury, but the round shape and well-corticated margins, as well as the location, usually point toward the correct diagnosis. In some cases, the clinical history may be confounding, as patients may sustain stress injuries at the accessory ossicles related to motion at insertion sites of the talofibular ligaments directly onto the ossicle [98]. A standard Salter 2 fracture of the distal tibia is the most common ankle fracture with premature physeal fusion occurring in 25% [99].

The triplane fracture is a distinct type of fracture that occurs in the distal tibia of skeletally immature patients near the end of growth. Aptly named, the triplane fracture consists of three distinct components: a vertical epiphyseal fracture, a horizontal physeal fracture, and an oblique metaphyseal fracture. Minimally displaced, extra-articular triplane fractures may be treated conservatively, while surgery may be indicated for fractures with >2 mm articular surface stepoff. While radiographs are usually diagnostic of the fracture, computed tomography may be helpful in making this determination if there is concern for displacement of fragments. Computed tomography of complex tibial fractures does not improve fracture classification or treatment decision, though it has been reported to help surgeons plan surgery [100].

The juvenile Tillaux fracture is a Salter 3 fracture with a vertical component through the epiphysis and a horizontal fracture through the physis. The insertion of the anterior inferior tibiofibular ligament on the lateral aspect of the distal tibial epiphysis results in various degrees of avulsion and displacement of the lateral epiphyseal fracture fragment when such an injury is sustained. The pattern of these fractures, particularly the propagation of the fracture plane through the lateral aspect of the physis, is very much related to the ossification pattern of the distal tibia, given that physeal fusion begins anteromedially and progresses posteriorly and laterally, such that the lateral portion of the physis may be the only portion that remains unfused at the time of injury [101].

Radiographs remain the mainstay for diagnosis and characterization of distal tibia and fibular fractures. Findings to note on radiographs include the degree of epiphyseal displacement, widening of the physis, and alignment of articular surfaces [95]. Computed tomography is reserved for further evaluation of injuries when surgery is being considered [100]. Computed tomography or MRI may be used to characterize and quantify the amount of growth arrest and physeal bar formation after fracture healing.

Although the fibula is not the primary weightbearing bone in the ankle, distal fibular fractures also occur though with less frequency than fractures of the tibia. The physis of the fibula fuses after the distal tibial physis [101], and therefore it should not be concerning to see an open fibular physis even if the tibial physis is fused. Salter fractures of the fibula may be detected on radiographs with soft tissue swelling centered at the physis and widening or asymmetry of the physis as clues to the presence of an underlying fracture. About 7% of children with lateral malleolar tenderness after ankle sprain and normal radiographs will have an occult distal fibular fracture, as evidenced by healing on follow-up radiographs [102]. Radiographs often "overcall" the presence of a Salter I fracture of the distal fibula when compared to MRI [103]. Despite this, there is no convincing evidence the support the routine use of MRI for evaluation of distal fibular fractures after ankle sprain [102, 103].

Sever's lesion, otherwise known as calcaneal apophysitis, is the most common overuse injury seen in school-age children [67]. It is also the most common cause of heel pain in skeletally immature athletes. It is considered a self-limiting condition characterized by heel pain with running or jumping activities. The diagnosis is most often made clinically by eliciting pain during medial and lateral compression of the heel at the attachment site of the calcaneal apophysis. While radiographs are often requested to evaluate for Sever's disease, there are no radiographic imaging signs that are considered to be sensitive for the diagnosis. When radiographs are performed, the goal is to evaluate for other pathology that could explain the pain (such as calcaneal fracture) rather than to confirm a diagnosis of Sever's [102].

The open epiphyseal plate is a potential site of weakness in the developing pediatric skeleton. Salter 1 *fractures of the phalanges* of the toes may be subtle on AP radiographs of the foot, particularly when nondisplaced. These injuries best detected on oblique radiographs manifested as widening and irregularity of the physes [26].

Intra-articular fractures of the great toe are a unique fracture in the pediatric population. These fractures often involve the proximal phalanx of the great toe and are the result of hyperflexion from a direct impact. The physis of the proximal phalanx is located at the base of the phalanx and is highly susceptible to injury. These fractures are most common in children who are near skeletal maturity. Radiographs are usually all that is required for diagnosis and management planning for these patients. In general, unless there is >2 mm of displacement of the fracture fragment, they are usually managed conservatively and nonoperatively [103].

Specific Ankle and Foot Injuries in Children, Adolescents, and Adults

Ankle sprains are common injuries in both children and adults. Ligament injuries in the ankle are the most frequent sports injury [104]. Most of these injuries are inversion injuries with damage to the lateral ligamentous structures in the ankle, though uncommonly an eversion-type injury may occur. The lateral collateral ligament complex is the most commonly injured and consists of the anterior talofibular (ATFL), calcaneofibular (CFL), and posterior talofibular ligaments (PTFL). Of these, the ATFL is the most commonly injured, followed by CFL and then PTFL [104, 105]. "High" ankle sprains refer to an injury of the syndesmotic ligaments. On radiographs, the presence of abnormal widening of the joint space may point toward an underlying ligamentous rupture. While MRI is more sensitive for detection of ligamentous injuries in the ankle of patients after a sprain injury, MRI findings sometimes do not correlate with clinical findings and do not bring additional therapeutic value to the work-up of the patient in the acute setting [14, 106]. Therefore, although MRI may detect ligamentous injury, there is little evidence to support routine use of MRI in the evaluation of ankle sprains.

Osteochondral lesions in the ankle are injuries to the talus that involve both the bone and the

overlying cartilage. They can occur after a single traumatic injury or as a result of repeated trauma. Radiography cannot demonstrate cartilage or bone contusions related to those lesions. Therefore, MRI is the diagnostic modality of choice to evaluate for these injuries [5].

A significant minority of patients with ankle trauma are diagnosed with *syndesmotic injury*. Due to limitations of the physical examination and radiography in establishing the diagnosis, MRI should be performed in cases which need further evaluation and/or to avoid misdiagnosis [5].

Talar fractures are relatively uncommon and usually sustained after high-impact trauma. There are multiple varieties of talar fractures, defined by the anatomic areas involved with the fracture (talar head, neck, body, etc.) [107]. The lateral process talar fracture has an unusually high prevalence in snowboarders, victims of motor vehicle collisions, and falls secondary to an external rotation force placed on a dorsiflexed foot during axial loading [107]. These fractures are frequently missed on radiographs [5, 108], and CT imaging may be considered in patients with negative ankle radiographs but a high suspicion of injury. There are no strict imaging recommendations in this regard.

Fractures of the foot are common in both adults and children, and the *metatarsals* are among the bones most commonly *fractured*. Acute foot fractures of normal bones are usually caused by the dropping of heavy objects on the foot or by stress associated with abnormal repetitive trauma. In deficient bones, insufficiency fractures may result from normal stress. The mechanism for metatarsal fractures differs between older and younger patients. Patients greater than age 5 years are more likely to fracture a metatarsal while falling on a level surface or twisting their foot, while younger patients under the age of 5 years are more likely to fracture a metatarsal after falling from a height.

Patients with concern for midfoot injury and possible *Lisfranc joint disruption* should undergo three-view radiographic evaluation of the foot, with weight-bearing on at least the AP view [4]. If radiographs are normal, MRI may then be considered on a case-by-case basis [4].

In suspected *acute tendinous rupture or dislocation in the foot*, radiography may be indicated, but findings often are negative. As second-line imaging studies and if the patient's condition fails to improve, MRI or US has been suggested, and both show similar sensitivities for tendon injuries about the foot and ankle, specifically the tibialis posterior tendon [5].

Take-Home Tables

See Tables 31.1 [109] and 31.2; highlight and summarize suggested radiographic views for lower extremity trauma and clinical decision rules for radiography of acute knee, ankle, or foot injury, respectively.

Take-Home Points

The Ottawa Knee Rule

The Ottawa knee rule was derived to aid in the efficient use of radiography in acute knee injuries:

- The rule has been prospectively validated on multiple occasions in different populations and in both children and adults.
- Numerous studies found sensitivities for the Ottawa knee rules of 98–100% for clinically significant knee fractures. One study did find a sensitivity of just 86%.
- Specificities for the Ottawa knee rules typically range from 19% to 50%, though the rule is not designed/intended for specific diagnosis.
- When used appropriately, the amount of knee X-rays obtained can be reduced by around 20–30%.
- The Ottawa knee rules are useful in ruling out fracture (high sensitivity) when negative, but poor for ruling in fractures (many false positives).

Tips for Use of the Ottawa Knee Rule

- Tenderness of patella is significant only in an isolated finding.
- Use only for injuries <7 days.
- "Bearing weight" counts even if the patient limps.

Precautions for Use of the Ottawa Knee Rule

- Clinical judgment should prevail if examination is unreliable:
 - Intoxication
 - Uncooperative patient
 - Distracting painful injuries
 - Diminished sensation in legs
- Always provide written instructions.
- Encourage follow-up in 5–7 days if pain and ability to walk is not better.
- The Ottawa knee rules should be applied to all patients aged 2 and older with knee pain/tenderness in the setting of trauma.
- Patients without criteria for imaging by the Ottawa knee rules are highly unlikely to have a clinically significant fracture and do not need plain radiographs.
- Application of the Ottawa knee rules can cut down on the number of unnecessary radiographs by 20–30%, which has proven to be cost effective for patients without reducing quality of care.

The Ottawa Ankle Rule

The Ottawa ankle rule was derived to aid in the efficient use of radiography in acute ankle and midfoot injuries:

- The rule has been prospectively validated on multiple occasions in different populations and in both children and adults.
- Sensitivities for the Ottawa ankle rule range from the high 90% to 100% range for "clini-

cally significant" ankle and midfoot fractures. This is defined as a fracture or an avulsion greater than 3 mm.

- Specificities for the Ottawa ankle rule are approximately 41% for the ankle and 79% for the foot, though the rule is not designed/ intended for specific diagnosis.
- The Ottawa ankle rule is useful in ruling out fracture (high sensitivity), but poor for ruling in fractures (many false positives).

Tips for Use of the Ottawa Ankle Rule

- Palpate the entire distal 6 cm of the fibula and tibia.
- Do not neglect the importance of medial malleolar tenderness.
- "Bearing weight" counts even if the patient limps.
- Be caution in patients under age 18.

Precautions for Use of the Ottawa Ankle Rule

- Clinical judgment should prevail if examination is unreliable:
 - Intoxication
 - Uncooperative patient
 - Distracting painful injuries
 - Diminished sensation in legs
 - Gross swelling which prevents palpation of malleolar tenderness
- Always provide written instructions.
- Encourage follow-up in 5–7 days if pain and ability to walk is not better.
- The Ottawa ankle rule should be applied to all patients aged 2 and older with ankle or mid-foot pain/tenderness in the setting of trauma.
- Patients without criteria for imaging by the Ottawa ankle rule are highly unlikely to have a clinically significant fracture and do not need plain radiographs.

• Application of the Ottawa ankle rules can reduce the number of unnecessary radiographs by as much as 25–30%, improving patient flow in the ED.

Imaging Case Studies

Case 1

Figure 31.1a, b presents a 75-year-old woman who has fallen and has left buttock pain.

Case 2

In Fig. 31.2a, b, a 46-year-old man presents with a sports injury.

Case 3

In Fig. 31.3a, b, a 36-year-old man presents with a sports-related injury.

Case 4

Figure 31.4a, b shows a 14-year-old male with right AIIS (anterior inferior iliac spine) avulsion.

Case 5

A Salter 1 fracture of the distal femur in a 13-year-old female is presented in Fig. 31.5a, b.

Case 6

Figure 31.6a, b presents a triplane fracture of the tibia in a 12-year-old female.



Fig. 31.1 A 75-year-old woman with fall and left buttock pain. (a) Frontal radiograph of the left hip does not reveal a fracture. (b) Coronal proton density fat-suppressed (PDFS) MR image shows a band of high signal (*blue arrow*) through the femoral neck, which had correspond-

ing linear low signal on T1-weighted images, consistent with a radiographically occult, nondisplaced fracture (Images kindly provided by Dr. Kara Gaetke-Udager, University of Michigan Health System, Ann Arbor, MI, USA)



Fig. 31.2 A 46-year-old man with a sports injury. (a) Frontal radiograph of the knee shows that there is a mildly displaced, small fracture fragment seen along the lateral tibial plateau, consistent with a Segond fracture (*blue arrow*). (b) Sagittal PDFS MR image shows a complete

tear of the anterior cruciate ligament (ACL) (*block blue arrow*), which is associated with Segond fractures (Images kindly provided by Dr. Kara Gaetke-Udager, University of Michigan Health System, Ann Arbor, MI, USA)



Fig. 31.3 A 36-year-old man with a sports-related injury. (a) Bilateral standing AP radiograph of the feet shows asymmetric widening of the left Lisfranc joint with a minimally displaced fracture of the base of the second metatarsal (*blue arrow*), consistent with a Lisfranc fracture/ dislocation. (b) Lateral radiograph of the left foot shows

dislocation of the first tarsometatarsal (TMT) joint with the base of the first metatarsal mal-aligned with the cuneiform (Images kindly provided by Dr. Kara Gaetke-Udager, University of Michigan Health System, Ann Arbor, MI, USA)



Fig. 31.4 A 14-year-old male with right AIIS (anterior inferior iliac spine) avulsion. (a) Radiograph of the pelvis is normal. (b) Sagittal FSEIR images from an MRI of the

pelvis demonstrates abnormal marrow signal within the right AIIS and the surrounding iliac bone with fluid separating the apophysis from the bone (*arrow*)



Fig. 31.5 Salter 1 fracture of the distal femur in a 13-year-old female. (a) The AP radiograph of the knee demonstrates abnormal widening of the distal femoral physis (*black arrows*). (b) Coronal proton density-

weighted magnetic resonance image with fat suppression of the knee demonstrates abnormal fluid signal within the physis (*black arrow*) and abnormal marrow edema within the metaphysis



Fig. 31.6 Triplane fracture of the tibia in a 12-year-old female. (a) Lateral radiograph of the ankle demonstrates widening of the distal tibial physis (*white arrow*) and fracture line within the tibial metaphysis (*black arrow*). (b) Coronal reformatted image from a CT study demonstrates

Future Research

- Recommendation for specific radiographic views in the setting of pediatric hip injury: algorithms for the specific views that are most indicated in different clinical settings
- Indications for MRI in the acutely injured child
- Indications for CT in the setting of lower extremity injury in both children and adults

References

- Gill KG, Nemeth BA, Davis KW. Magn Reson Imaging Clin N Am. 2014;22:743–63.
- Lambers K, Ootes D, Ring D. Clin Orthop Relat Res. 2012;470:284–90.
- 3. Polinder S, Meerding WJ, van Baar ME, et al. J Trauma. 2005;59:1283–91.
- 4. Bancroft LW, Kransdorf MJ, Adler R, et al. J Am Coll Radiol. 2015;12(6):575–81.
- 5. Mosher TJ, Kransdorf MJ, Adler R, et al. J Am Coll Radiol. 2015;12:221–7.
- 6. Tuite MJ, Kransdorf MJ, Beaman FD, et al. J Am Coll Radiol. 2015;12:1164–72.

the vertical fracture line extending into the epiphysis (*small black arrow*). There is widening of the lateral aspect of the physis (*large black arrow*). The involvement of both the metaphysis and epiphysis makes this fracture a Salter-Harris type IV fracture

- Ward RJ, Weissman BN, Kransdorf MJ, et al. J Am Coll Radiol. 2014;11:114–20.
- McCauley RG, Schwartz AM, Leonidas JC, et al. Radiology. 1979;131:95–7.
- Vanhoenacker FM, Bernaerts A, Gielen J, et al. JBR-BRT. 2002;85:212–8.
- Pandya NK, Edmonds DW, Roocroft JH, Mubarak SJ. J Pediatr Orthop. 2012;32:749–59.
- 11. Crawford AH. J Pediatric Orthop. 2012;32:S69-73.
- 12. Rosenbaum AJ, DiPreta JA, Uhl RL. Orthopedics. 2012;35:1046–9.
- Naranja RJ Jr, Gregg JR, Dormans JP, et al. Clin Orthop Relat Res. 1997;342:141–6.
- 14. Endele D, Jung C, Bauer G, Mauch F. Foot Ankle Int. 2012;33:1063–8.
- Cho KH, Lee SM, Lee YH. Suh KJ. Korean J Radiol. 2010;11:84–94.
- Barata I, Spencer R, Suppiah A, et al. Pediatr Emerg Care. 2012;28:1154–7.
- Rosenborg M, Mortensson W. Acta Radiol Diagn. 1986;27:85–9.
- Sciarretta JD, Macedo FI, Chung EL, et al. J Trauma Acute Care Surg. 2014;76:1386–9.
- 19. Wojtowycz M, Starshak RJ, Sty JR. Radiology. 1980;136:647–8.
- Jarrett DY, Kramer DE, Callahan MJ, Kleinman PK. Pediatr Radiol. 2013;43:S2–7.
- Hayashi D, Hamilton B, Guermazi A, et al. Insights Imaging. 2012;3:591–601.
- Grant TH, Kelikian AS, Jereb SE, McCarthy RJ. J Bone Joint Surg Am. 2005;87:1788–94.

- Khoury V, Guillin R, Dhanju J, Cardinal E. Sem Musculoskel Radiol. 2007;11:149–61.
- Stevens MA, El-Khoury GY, Kathol MH, et al. RadioGraphics. 1999;19:655–72.
- 25. Sundar M, Carty H. Skeletal Radiol. 1994;23:85-90.
- 26. Swischuk LE. Emerg Radiol. 2015;20:543-4.
- 27. Rossi F, Dragoni S. Skeletal Radiol. 2001;30:127-31.
- De Paulis F, Cacchio A, Michelini O, et al. Eur J Radiol. 1998;27:S49–59.
- Wootton JR, Cross MJ, Holt KWG. J Bone Joint Surg Br. 1990;72:625–7.
- 30. Davis K. Radiol Clin N Am. 2010;48:1213-35.
- Gholve PA, Cameron DB, Millis MB. Curr Opin Pediatr. 2009;21:39–45.
- 32. Peck D. Am Fam Physician. 2010;82:258-62.
- Aronsson DD, Loder RT, Breuer GJ, Weinstein SL. J Am Acad Orthop Surg. 2006;14:666–79.
- Causey AL, Smith ER, Donaldson JJ, et al. J Emerg Med. 1995;13:175–89.
- 35. Pinkowsky GJ, Hennrikus WL. J Pediatr. 2013;162:804–7.
- Jarrett DY, Matheney T, Kleinman PK. Pediatr Radiol. 2013;43:S71–82.
- 37. Dwek JR. Magn Reson Imaging Clin N Am. 2009;17:509–20.
- Blanchard C, Kushare I, Boyles A, et al.; J Pediatr Orthop 2015.; Epub ahead of print.
- Hearty T, Swaroop VT, Gourineni P, Robinson L. J Orthop Trauma. 2011;25:e68–73.
- Mayer S, Stewart JR, Fadell MF, et al. Pediatr Radiol. 2015;45:1355–62.
- Laorr A, Greenspan A, Anderson MW, et al. Skeletal Radiol. 1995;24:239–45.
- Novais EN, Hear TC, Hill MK, Mayer SW. J Pediatr Orthop. 2015. Epub ahead of print.
- Boardman MJ, Herman MJ, Buck B, Pizzutillo PD. J Am Acad Orthop Surg. 2009;17:162–73.
- 44. Spence D, DiMauro JP, Miller PE, et al. J Pediatr Orthop. 2015. Epub ahead of print.
- 45. Shin AY, Morin WD, Gorman JD, et al. Am J Sports Med. 1996;24:168–76.
- 46. Feldman F, Staron RB. AJR. 2004;183:323-9.
- 47. Schultz E, Miller TT, Boruchov SD, et al. Radiology. 1999;211:237–40.
- Alam A, Willett K, Ostlere S. J Bone Joint Surg Br. 2005;87:1253–5.
- Galloway HR, Meikle GR, Despois M. Australas Radiol. 2004;48:21–4.
- Bogost GA, Lizerbram EK, Crues JV III. Radiology. 1995;197:263–7.
- Lee YP, Griffith JF, Antonio GE, et al. Hong Kong Med J. 2004;10:271–5.
- 52. Khan SK, Kalra S, Khanna A, et al. Injury. 2009;40:692–7.
- 53. Stiell IG, Wells GA, Hoag RH, et al. JAMA. 1997;278:2075–9.
- 54. Stiell IG, Greenberg GH, Wells GA, et al. Ann Emerg Med. 1995;26:405–12.

- Vijayasankar D, Boyle AA, Atkinson P. Emerg Med J. 2009;26:250–3.
- Bulloch B, Neto G, Plint A, et al. Ann Emerg Med. 2003;42:48–55.
- Moore BR, Hampers LC, Clark RD. J Emerg Med. 2005;28:257–61.
- Smith NC, Parker D, McNicol D. J Pediatr Orthop. 2001;21:600–3.
- 59. Butcher CC, Hoffman EB. J Pediatr Orthop. 2005;25:145–8.
- Carey J, Spence L, Blickman H, Eustace S. Skeletal Radiol. 1998;27:250–5.
- 61. Close BJ, Strouse PJ. Pediatr Radiol. 2000;30:756–62.
- Lafrance R, Giordano B, Goldblatt J, et al. J Am Acad Orthop Surg. 2010;18:395–405.
- Kijowski R, Blankenbaker DG, Shinki K, et al. Radiology. 2008;248:571–8.
- Kessler JI, Weiss JM, Nikizad H, et al. Am J Sports Med. 2014;42:2165–71.
- 65. Merrow AC, Reiter MP, Zbojniewicz AM, Laor T. Pediatr Radiol. 2014;44:1436–45.
- 66. Jans L, Jaremko J, Ditchfield M, et al. Eur J Rad. 2012;81:3384–9.
- Jespersen E, Rexen CT, Franz C, et al. Scand J Med Sci Sports. 2015;25:251–8.
- Puig S, Kuruvilla JC, Ebner L, Endel G. Skeletal Radiol. 2015;44:1427–34.
- 69. Goldman AB, Pavlov H, Rubenstein D. AJR. 1988;151:1163–7.
- Earhart C, Patel DB, White EA, et al. Emerg Radiol. 2013;20:11–23.
- 71. Cannon SR, Pool CJ. Injury. 1983;15:156-8.
- Bennett FS, Zinar DM, Kilgus DJ. Clin Orthop Relat Res. 1993;296:168–77.
- 73. Müller ME. Unfallheilkunde. 1980;83:251–9.
- Daffner RH, Weissman BN, Appel M, et al. ACR Appropriateness Criteria®. Stress (fatigue/insufficiency) fracture. http://www.acr.org.
- Palmu SA, Auro S, Lohman M, et al. Acta Orthop. 2014;85:513–7.
- Mashru RP, Herman MJ, Pizzutillo PD. J Am Acad Orthop Surg. 2005;13:345–52.
- Tenenbein M, Reed MH, Black GB. Am J Emerg Med. 1990;8:208–11.
- John SD, Moorthy CS, Swischuk LE. RadioGraphics. 1997;17:367–76.
- Hunter TB, Peltier LF, Lund PJ. RadioGraphics. 2000;20:819–36.
- Hinds RM, Tran WH, Lorich DG. Orthopedics. 2014;37:e1040–4.
- Hanson JA, Fotoohi M, Wilson AJ. AJR. 1999;173:702.
- Stiell IG, Greenberg GH, McKnight RD, et al. JAMA. 1993;269:1127–32.
- Bachman LM, Kolb E, Koller MT, et al. BMJ. 2003;326:417.
- 84. Stiell I, Wells G, Laupacis A, et al. BMJ. 1995;311:594–7.

- Leddy JJ, Kesari A, Smolinski RJ. Med Sci Sports Exerc. 2002;34:57–62.
- Myers A, Canty K, Nelson T. Arch Dis Child. 2005;90:1309–11.
- 87. Dowling SK, Wishart I. CJEM. 2011;13:333-8.
- Boutis K, Constantine E, Schuh S, et al. Acad Emerg Med. 2010;17:709–17.
- Boutis K, Komar L, Jaramillo D, et al. Lancet. 2001;358:2119–21.
- Plint AC, Bulloch B, Osmond MH, et al. Acad Emerg Med. 1999;6:1005–9.
- 91. Clark KD, Tanner S. Pediatr Emerg Care. 2003;19:73-8.
- Dowling S, Spooner CH, Liang Y, et al. Acad Emerg Med. 2009;16:277–87.
- Al Omar MZ, Baldwin GA. Emerg Radiol. 2002;9:88–92.
- 94. Bachmann LM, Kolb E, Koller MT. BMJ. 2003;326:417.
- 95. Rogers LF, Poznanski AK. Radiology. 1994;191:297–308.
- 96. Kump WL. Radiology. 1966;97:676-81.
- Blackburn EW, Aronsson DD, Rubright JH, Lisle JW. J Bone Joint Surg Am. 2012;94:1234–44.

- Pill SG, Hatch M, Linton JM, Davidson RS. J Bone Joint Surg Am. 2013;95(e115):1–6.
- Leary JT, Handling M, Talerico M, et al. J Pediatr Orthop. 2009;29(4):356–61.
- Thawrani D, Kuester V, Gabos PG, et al. J Pediatr Orthop. 2011;31:745–50.
- 101. Chung T, Jaramillo D. Radiology. 1995;194:227-32.
- Rachel JN, Williams JB, Sawyer JR, et al. J Pediatr Orthop. 2011;31:548–50.
- 103. Kramer DE, Mahan ST, Hresko MT. J Pediatr Orthop. 2014;34:144–9.
- 104. Park HJ, Cha SD, Kim SS, et al. Clin Radiol. 2012;67:313–8.
- 105. Perrich KD, Goodwin DW, Hecht PJ, Cheung Y. AJR. 2009;193:687–95.
- 106. Nikken JJ, Oei EH, Ginai AZ, et al. Radiology. 2005;234:134–42.
- 107. Melenevsky Y, Mackey RA, Abrahams RB, Thomson NB III. RadioGraphics. 2015;35:765–79.
- 108. Wu Y, Jiang H, Wang B, Miao W. J Pediatr Orthop. 2015. Epub ahead of print.
- 109. Ha AS, Porrino JA, Chew FS. AJR. 2014;203:492–500.


32

Evidence-Based Emergency Imaging for Acute Musculoskeletal Infections in Adults and Children: Osteomyelitis, Septic Arthritis, and Soft Tissue Infection

Boaz Karmazyn and Trenton D. Roth

Key Points

- If signs and symptoms of osteomyelitis cannot be localized, bone scintigraphy is the preferred imaging modality (limited evidence).
- MRI is the imaging modality of choice in the diagnosis of AHOM and to evaluate for complications when symptoms are localized (limited evidence).
- Ultrasound is the imaging modality of choice for the evaluation of septic hip in children (moderate evidence).
- Imaging is usually not necessary in the diagnosis and management of soft tissue infections. However, ultrasound improves diagnostic accuracy of abscess detection (moderate evidence).

B. Karmazyn, (🖂)

Department of Radiology, Riley Hospital for Children, Indianapolis, IN, USA e-mail: bkarmazyn@iupui.edu

T.D. Roth

Musculoskeletal Imaging, Indiana University Methodist Hospital, Indiana University School of Medicine, Indianapolis, IN, USA

Department of Radiology and Imaging Sciences, Indiana University Physicians-Radiology, Indianapolis, IN, USA e-mail: tdroth@iupui.edu • The diagnosis of necrotizing fasciitis should be based on clinical evaluation and surgical exploration. In selected patients MRI or CT can help to evaluate the extent of deep soft tissue infection and necrosis (insufficient evidence).

Abbreviations

FSE	Fast spin echo		
MDP	Methylene diphosphonate		
SE	Spin echo		
SPECT	Single photon emission computed		
	tomography		
STIR	Short tau inversion recovery		

Definition and Pathophysiology

This chapter focuses on acute musculoskeletal infections that may present and pose diagnostic challenges in the emergency department. We will discuss acute hematogenous osteomyelitis (AHOM) of the appendicular skeleton, septic hip arthritis, and soft tissue infection. Acute hematogenous osteomyelitis is the rapid onset of a blood-borne pyogenic infection of the bone and is most common in young children.

[©] Springer International Publishing AG, part of Springer Nature 2018 A. Kelly et al. (eds.), *Evidence-Based Emergency Imaging*, Evidence-Based Imaging, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-67066-9_32

Diagnosis of AHOM in children can be a diagnostic challenge as presentation varies and depends on the child's age, location of infection, microorganism, and complications [1–6]. Hematogenous spread usually seeding the metaphyses of long bones due to sluggish blood flow of the capillary loops and venous sinusoids. These vessels have a poorly developed reticuloendothelial system. Therefore, there is increased risk of bacteria seeding the metaphysis. In children younger than 18 months, there are vessels crossing the growth plates allowing the metaphyseal infection to spread contiguously to the epiphysis and the adjacent joint [1, 5, 6]. When the transphyseal vessels involute later in childhood, the growth plate functions as a natural barrier to spread of metaphyseal infection, and secondary involvement of osteomyelitis at the epiphysis becomes uncommon. As infection spreads from the metaphysis within the intramedullary cavity, increased pressure can lead to extension to the cortex by the Haversian and Volkmann's canal. Once in the cortex, the infection may subsequently spread to the subperiosteal space and through the periosteum into the adjacent soft tissues. Elevation of the periosteum and subsequent formation of subperiosteal abscess are common in infants and children, whereas in adults the periosteum is more firmly attached to the bone, and subperiosteal abscess is an uncommon occurrence [1. 5]. Staphylococcus aureus is the most common pathogen in hematogenous osteomyelitis with increased incidence of community-acquired methicillin-resistant Staphylococcus aureus (MRSA) osteomyelitis in children. Panton-Valentine leukocidin (PVL) is a necrotizing toxin that is secreted by some forms of methicillin-susceptible Staphylococcus aureus and MRSA and is associated with increased complications [3]. MRSA AHOM is associated with multifocal infection and more aggressive course of disease with increased complications. MRSA AHOM is more commonly associated with lung infection and deep venous thrombosis [2, 5-8]. The incidence of *Haemophilus influenza* type b and Streptococcus pneumoniae has been reduced following implementation of universal childhood immunization against these pathogens [6]. Tuberculous osteomyelitis remains a major cause of skeletal infection in less-developed countries. *Mycobacterium tuberculosis* most commonly affects the spine (50%) but also the appendicular skeleton. Less common causes of acute hematogenous osteomyelitis include *S. pyogenes* and *Kingella kingae*. For children born with hemoglobin SS or SC disease, *Salmonella* is the most common cause of osteomyelitis [2]. In these children, it could be difficult to differentiate between AHOM and acute bone marrow infarct [9, 10].

AHOM can be limb- or life-threatening, and prompt diagnosis and treatment are crucial to minimize complications. AHOM can present either acutely with high fever and septicemia and with a localized distal limb tenderness or pain or as a more subacute gradual progression of symptoms and signs localized to the site of infection with concomitant loss of function due to bone pain. Since bone innervation is mainly restricted to the periosteum, the pain and tenderness with AHOM may be difficult for the patient or practitioner to precisely localize.

Neonatal osteomyelitis is more likely to be associated with septic arthritis of the joint adjacent to the metaphyseal infection, due to the vascularity of the epiphyseal growth plate, and, thus, may present with reduced range of motion (pseudoparalysis) [11].

AHOM in children should be differentiated from other pathologies such as nonaccidental trauma, toddler fracture, histiocytosis, Legg-Perthes disease, and tumors. Adult patients with suspected osteomyelitis may also present to the emergency department for evaluation. The clinical scenario in adults is almost always a patient with long-standing type II diabetes mellitus complicated by peripheral neuropathy and vascular disease, who presents with localized soft tissue infection and ulceration of the foot. Pedal osteomyelitis in this setting is virtually always from contiguous spread of soft tissue infection to bone [12].

Acute septic arthritis (SA) is a bacterial infection of a joint that typically affects young children. In this chapter we will concentrate on the challenge of diagnosing hip septic arthritis in children presenting emergently with acute hip pain and in differentiating SA from transient synovitis, which is the more common cause of acute hip arthritis [13, 14]. Acute septic arthritis can also present in adulthood, but it is more apt to be associated with underlying chronic joint or systemic disease or prior joint arthroplasty, which can complicate the diagnosis. Staphylococcus aureus is the most common cause of bacterial infection of SA in children, and it usually arises from hematogenous seeding during bacteremia or contiguous spread of metaphyseal osteomyelitis. Prompt diagnosis of SA is crucial as prognosis worsens with increasing delay of treatment due to destruction of the physis and articular cartilage secondary to lytic enzymes. Increased pressure within the joint capsule reduces blood flow to the epiphyses and may lead to osteonecrosis [13–16]. The typical presentation includes acute limping with refusal to bear weight and systemic signs and symptoms of infection (fever, leukocytosis, elevated sedimentation, or C-reactive protein level). Children with low risk for septic arthritis can be observed clinically, while children with moderate or higher risk need a more definite diagnosis utilizing joint aspiration.

Cellulitis is an acute superficial bacterial infection spreading along subcutaneous and fascial planes with edema and hyperemia most commonly affecting the lower extremities. The typical presentation is acute swollen, erythematous, warm, and tender skin that may be associated with fever, leukocytosis, or other mild systemic manifestations. Uncomplicated cellulitis can be treated with antibiotics alone [17, 18]. Clinical assessment of severity of infection and response to treatment is crucial. The area of cellulitis should be clearly marked and reviewed daily for progression or regression to assess the efficacy of the antibiotic treatment. If cellulitis is complicated with an abscess, it should be drained [18].

Necrotizing fasciitis (NF) is a life-threatening, rapidly progressing type of necrotizing soft tissue infection. NF is most commonly polymicrobial (aerobic and anaerobic bacteria), but it can also be monomicrobial (typically *Streptococcus pyogenes* or *Staphylococcus aureus* species) [18– 20]. There is often an identifiable underlying

predisposing risk factor such as trauma, surgical procedure, extension of focal skin wound, IV drug abuse, immunodeficiency, diabetes, arteriosclerotic vascular disease, or venous insufficiency [19–24]. The initial presentation of NF may mimic cellulitis or soft tissue abscess, and the early diagnosis can be challenging as the more definite signs and symptoms often appear later in the course of necrotizing infections. Necrotizing fasciitis should be suspected in patients who do not respond to antibiotic treatment and develop systemic toxicity, rapid progressive infection, constant severe pain disproportionate to the degree of cellulitis, physical findings of hard/ wooden feel of the subcutaneous tissue, signs of skin necrosis (e.g., purple bullae, sloughing of skin), skin anesthesia, or gas/crepitus in the soft tissues [15–20]. Early surgical evaluation is crucial for accurate diagnosis and effective therapy. The definitive diagnosis of NF is based on the appearance of the subcutaneous tissues or fascial planes at operation. In the "finger test" a 2 cm incision is performed down to the deep fascia. If the index finger dissects the subcutaneous tissue off the deep fascia easily along the tissue plane, the test is positive [19, 20]. Other positive findings include foul-smelling brownish exudate, swollen and necrotic dull gray fascia, thrombosed vessels, and noncontracting muscles. Rapid surgical debridement is the mainstay and only definitive therapy for NF, as antibiotic treatment alone is insufficient, and thus surgery should not be delayed once the diagnosis is suspected or confirmed [15–20].

Epidemiology

There is an estimated incidence of AHOM and septic arthritis in developed world populations between 5 and 12 cases per 100,000 children per year. Half of the children with AHOM are under the age of 5, and boys are more likely (1.2–3.7 times) to be affected than girls [5, 6, 25, 26]. Fast-growing long bones such as the tibia and femur are the most affected regions, but approximately 20% of cases affect the flat bones including the pelvis [6]. A single bone is usually affected, and multifocal involvement is seen in less than 10%

of the children and more commonly in neonates [2, 5, 25, 27]. Children with septic arthritis have concomitant osteomyelitis in 17 to 68% of the cases [15, 16, 28].

In all, 14.2 million Americans visited primary care physicians, hospital outpatient departments, and emergency services with skin and soft tissue infections, i.e., 481 visits per 100,000 [17]. Cellulitis and erysipelas incidence is 200 cases per 100,000 patient-years [29]. Necrotizing soft tissue infection is rare, and necrotizing fasciitis has been reported to be 0.4 cases per 100,000 inhabitants in the United States (USA), while in Western Europe it is about 1 case per 100,000. This disease is more common in adults with an incidence increasing with age [19].

Overall Cost to Society

Musculoskeletal infections are a leading cause of patient morbidity and rising healthcare expenditures. The incidence of musculoskeletal infections, including soft tissue infections, periprosthetic joint infection, and osteomyelitis, is increasing. One of the main concerns is the increase in infections caused by drug-resistant strains, such as methicillin-resistant Staphylococcus aureus (MRSA). Admission rate for osteomyelitis (OM) in children of 0-18 years of age was reported to range between 0.048 and 0.070 per 1000 child years [26]. There is no data on the overall cost to society from the diagnosis, treatment, and complications of acute hematogenous osteomyelitis or septic arthritis. Diabetic pedal infections are a major cost, with a US cost estimate in 2001 of \$10.9 billion [30]. Treatment of necrotizing fasciitis is particularly costly with a mean length of hospital stay of 26.3 ± 2.2 day with charges ranging from \$20,000 to \$866,000 (mean, $\$154,000 \pm \$22,700$) and an overall mortality rate >10% [31].

Goals of Imaging

The primary goal of imaging of acute musculoskeletal infection is to assist in early diagnosis and management to prevent mortality and longterm sequelae, which include growth arrest, limb deformity, joint instability, joint destruction, ankylosis, and premature degenerative joint disease. In soft tissue infection, the primary goal is to detect deep soft tissue infection, tissue necrosis, and abscess formation to help prompt management and prevent spread of infection, sepsis, and death.

Methodology

The authors performed a MEDLINE search (January 2000 to December 2014). The search strategy used the following Medical Subject Headings: (1) osteomyelitis; (2) arthritis, infectious; (3) necrotizing fasciitis; (4) ultrasonography; (5) radionuclide imaging; (6) radiography; (7) tomography, x-ray computed; (8) magnetic resonance imaging; and (9) cost. We excluded animal studies and non-English articles. The abstracts were reviewed and selected based on relevance to the topic, methodology, and inclusion of accuracy measurements of the various imaging modalities. Additional relevant articles were selected from the references of reviewed articles.

Discussion of Issues

What Is the Best Imaging Modality in Diagnosis of Acute Hematogenous Osteomyelitis (AHOM)?

Summary of Evidence Imaging studies have a role in establishing the diagnosis and extent of AHOM. Initial imaging evaluation of AHOM usually begins with radiographs. Radiographs are neither sensitive nor specific in the diagnosis of early AHOM but can evaluate for other bone conditions, such as fractures and neoplasms. Bone rarefication and periosteal reaction typically develop within 10 days. If the patient has clinical findings that are highly suggestive of AHOM and radiography shows metaphyseal rarefication with periosteal reaction or a lytic are, no other imaging workup is necessary (insufficient evidence) [1, 3–5, 32]. Magnetic resonance imaging (MRI) and radionuclide bone scintigraphy have high sensitivity for detection of osteomyelitis (limited evidence). Bone scintigraphy can be used for whole-body imaging when symptoms cannot be localized or there is suspicion for multifocal AHOM (limited evidence) [4, 33, 34]. The experience with the use of whole-body MRI is limited [31].

WBC labeled with ¹¹¹In and ^{99m}Tc-hexamethylpropyleneamine oxime (^{99m}Tc-HMPAO) is more specific than bone scan for diagnosis of osteomyelitis and may be considered when MRI is contraindicated or limited such as in patients with infected prosthesis (limited evidence) [35–37]. MRI is the preferred imaging method for evaluation of AHOM when symptoms are localized and when there is clinical suspicion for complications (limited evidence) [2–5].

Supporting Evidence

Radiography

Radiographs are often used as the first imaging in the evaluation of AHOM. Soft tissue swelling can be detected as early as 48 h. Osteopenia becomes visible on conventional radiographs after loss of approximately 30–50% of bone mineralization. The minimal period of time required for demineralization caused by inflammatory osteoclastic activity associated with infection to become visible is 10–14 days [1, 3, 5, 27].

Radiographic evidence for osteomyelitis includes bone destruction and periosteal reaction (Fig. 32.4a–c). Bone destruction may appear as an area of bone rarefication, permeative destruction, and lucency that may be associated with surrounding bone sclerosis [1, 3, 5, 27]. The radiographic findings in AHOM are not specific, and the most important differential diagnoses include malignancy and Langerhans' cell histiocytosis. The sensitivity and specificity of plain radiographs depends on the duration of symptoms. The sensitivity and specificity have a range of 43-75% and 75-83%, respectively [5, 27]. If bone destruction is detected, no further imaging may be necessary in the appropriate clinical settings (insufficient evidence).

Magnetic Resonance Imaging

Magnetic resonance imaging has high soft tissue contrast resolution, which makes it the preferred imaging for evaluation of AHOM when symptoms are localized and whenever the patient does not respond to antibiotic treatment or there is clinical suspicion for complication [2-5]. The sensitivity and specificity for MRI are at the range of 82-100% and 75-96%, respectively (limited evidence) [5, 38–40]. MRI can detect complications such as subperiosteal and soft tissue abscesses, joint effusions, and soft tissue extension that would require surgical intervention (Fig. 32.5a, b). The disadvantages of MRI include higher cost relative to bone scintigraphy, and prolonged imaging time, which may require use of sedation.

There is insufficient evidence to determine if MRI is more sensitive than bone scintigraphy in the detection of AHOM. Some studies show that the sensitivity of MRI and bone scintigraphy is the same in the diagnosis of AHOM [33, 40]. In other studies MRI was found to be more sensitive than bone scintigraphy [38, 41]. Acute hematogenous osteomyelitis of the pelvis is associated with up to 55% of abscesses, and 6–26% require drainage [33, 42]. Therefore, MRI is especially advantageous in the evaluation of pelvic AHOM [33, 41, 42] (limited evidence).

There is controversy on the need of intravenous contrast material for increasing the sensitivity of MRI in the detection of AHOM and its complications [43–45]. It was shown that in infants, detection of osteomyelitis in the epiphyseal cartilage increases with intravenous contrast [44]. Whole-body MRI may be used as an alternative imaging to bone scintigraphy in the detection of multifocal AHOM. However, there is limited experience with the use of whole-body MRI [34].

Ultrasound

Ultrasound is a low-cost, easily available, nonionizing diagnostic modality. The use of ultrasound in osteomyelitis has been reported in few small series [5, 32]. Ultrasound can detect subperiosteal and soft tissue fluid collections and can guide their aspirations [5, 32]. Color Doppler US can show increased periosteal and adjacent soft tissue vascularity (Fig. 32.6) [46]. However, ultrasound cannot evaluate the bone marrow and may miss the diagnosis of osteomyelitis. The sensitivity to osteomyelitis increases with duration of symptoms with a range of 46–84% with a specificity range of 47–100% (limited evidence) [5, 46–48]. Ultrasound can be particularly useful in evaluation of AHOM in infants who are too fragile and unstable to withstand other crosssectional studies.

Nuclear Medicine Imaging

Bone scintigraphy is the most common nuclear medicine used for the diagnosis of osteomyelitis. Scintigraphy usually does not require sedation, and the entire skeleton can be imaged which is ideal if symptoms cannot be localized or if there is multifocal disease (limited evidence) [2, 3, 5, 6, 32, 49]. It is usually performed with technetium-99M methylene diphosphate (99mTc-MDP), which binds to the hydroxyapetite crystals in bone inorganic matrix. Radiopharmaceutical uptake is increased with increased blood flow to bone and increased osteoblastic activity. A three-phase bone scan is the technique performed for evaluation of AHOM. The three phases consist of a dynamic perfusion phase followed by a static phase (blood pool) and a 2-4 h delayed phase (bone uptake phase). In osteomyelitis there is typically increased uptake in all three phases representing focal increased perfusion, hyperemia, and increased bone uptake (Fig. 32.7a, b). The overall sensitivity and specificity for radionuclide bone scanning are 73-100% and 73-79% (limited evidence) [2, 3, 5, 6, 32, 49]. The sensitivity of bone scintigraphy increases after 3 days of infection and decreases in neonates [2].

More than 90% of positive bone scans are "hot," with increased uptake of ^{99m}Tc-MDP. Less common reduced ^{99m}Tc-MDP uptake occurs, and "cold" foci are detected [4–6, 11, 25]. The specificity of the bone scintigraphy decreases when there are preexisting conditions that increase the rate of new bone formation such as fracture, orthopedic hardware, and postsurgical changes [49].

White blood cell scintigraphy can be performed with indium111-labeled white blood cells

or ^{99m}Tc-HMPAO-labeled white cells. Uptake depends on intact chemotaxis, number and type of cells labeled, and cellular response. There is a need to take 20-40 mL of blood from the patient for white blood cell (WBC) scan, and this is one of the reasons why it is uncommonly used in pediatrics [5]. At least 2000 circulating WBC per microliter is required for an adequate study. Compared to bone scintigraphy, there is improved specificity (80-90%) [49-52]. White blood cell scintigraphy is useful in patients who have prostheses when artifact can interfere with crosssectional studies and in patients after trauma or surgery, and increased uptake is expected in bone scan (limited evidence). Leukocytes accumulate both at the site of infection and in the active bone marrow. 99mTc-sulfur colloid bone marrow imaging can be performed with WBC scintigraphy as both accumulate in the bone marrow but only WBC accumulate in infection. The combined study is positive when there is an area of activity in the WBC scan not seen in the sulfur colloid scan. The combined study is especially useful when there are predisposition conditions that affect the bone marrow such as prosthesis. One limitation for the combined study in AHOM is that sulfur colloid scan may not become photopenic until about 1 week after the onset of infection, and this may lead to false-negative interpretation in the acute setting [36, 49].

The ¹⁸F-fluorodeoxyglucose (¹⁸F-FDG) positron emission tomography (PET) is increasingly being used for evaluation of musculoskeletal infections including osteomyelitis. It has a sensitivity of 94–100% [53] and specificities in the range of 75–99% in the evaluation of acute and subacute osteomyelitis (limited evidence) [49, 54, 55].

¹⁸F-fluorodeoxyglucose enters the cells via glucose transporters and phosphorylated by hexokinase to ¹⁸F-2-¹⁸F-FDG-6 phosphate that is not metabolized further. 18-FDG accumulates in the WBC when there is infection due to an increase in the number of glucose transporters in activated cells. Due to high costs and relatively high radiation, ¹⁸F-FDG is not used routinely for evaluation of AHOM. However, ¹⁸F-FDG PET has a role in special circumstances

such as in difficult to diagnose chronic osteomyelitis, spinal osteomyelitis, diabetic foot and post trauma, surgery, and metallic implant osteomyelitis [56, 57].

Special Cases

Diabetic Pedal Osteomyelitis

Type II diabetes mellitus foot infections are a major health burden [30, 58]. Diagnosis of diabetic pedal infection complicated with osteomyelitis is challenging because of underlying chronic skin infection, venous insufficiency, and changes related to peripheral neuropathy. Diabetic pedal osteomyelitis almost always arise via direct extension of skin ulceration [30], and hematogenous pedal osteomyelitis in diabetic adults is rare [59].

Determining the presence or absence of pedal osteomyelitis is a critical question for healthcare providers to answer when evaluating and managing a patient presenting emergently with a diabetic foot infection. While some clinical factors like large ulcer size, ability to probe to the bone, and elevated sedimentation rate may suggest the diagnosis, imaging may be necessary to substantiate the diagnosis of osteomyelitis [30].

Radiographs should be performed in the initial evaluation of infected diabetic foot when there is a clinical suspicion for osteomyelitis (limited evidence). Radiographs have low (60%) sensitivity but high specificity (80%) in diagnosis of diabetic pedal osteomyelitis [44]. Demonstration of bone resorption, periosteal new bone, or frank bone destruction suggest the diagnosis [30]. Radiographs provide useful ancillary information including the presence of foreign bodies, neuropathy, arthropathy, fractures, or amputations [30].

Magnetic resonance imaging is the most appropriate imaging modality for the initial evaluation of possible diabetic pedal osteomyelitis (limited evidence) [12, 30, 58–60]. In a meta-analysis of six studies, MRI has been shown to outperform radiographs and nuclear medicine bone scintigraphy and white blood cell scans [58]. In a meta-analysis of 16 studies, MRI was shown to have high sensitivity of 77–100% with a specificity range of 40–100% for diagnosing pedal osteomyelitis [58]. Using a diagnosis performance curve,

the specificity at a clinically relevant cut point of 90% sensitivity was 82.5% [58].

The hallmark MRI feature of osteomyelitis is hypointense signal on T1-weighted sequences replacing the typically fatty bone marrow and corresponding hyperintense signal on T2-weighted images [59, 60]. Post contrast image can show bone marrow enhancement that support the diagnosis of osteomyelitis, but the greater diagnostic value of enhancement is for assessing the soft tissues [60]. The use of nuclear medicine scintigraphy should be considered in patients that have contraindications for using MRI (limited evidence) [12].

Osteomyelitis in Sickle Cell Disease

Osteomyelitis is a common complication of sickle cell disease (SCD) with a prevalence of 12–18% [61, 62]. This is due to hyposplenism, impaired immune dysfunction, and infarction and necrosis of medullary bone. Salmonella species are the most common pathogen and Staphylococcus aureus, the second most common causal organism [9, 61, 62]. Osteomyelitis most commonly affects the long bones. Osteomyelitis often affects the diaphysis as compared to children without sickle cell disease where osteomyelitis is more often in the metaphysis. The clinical manifestations are pain, fever, swelling, and increased inflammatory markers in blood serum. These clinical features can be present in both acute osteomyelitis and infarction, and differentiation between them is difficult. Blood culture is positive in 30-76% of cases of acute osteomyelitis, and radiographic features are nonspecific and initially are often normal [9].

Patients with SCD who present with bone pain and fever are initially treated empirically for possible osteomyelitis with broad-spectrum antibiotics. The antibiotics are discontinued at 48 h if the blood culture remains negative. However, in cases in which the patient's fever and pain are persistent despite negative blood, clinicians are often faced with the dilemma of whether to treat for osteomyelitis [9].

Magnetic resonance imaging is the imaging study of choice in diagnosis of osteomyelitis in patients with SCD who do not respond to antibiotics (limited evidence). Magnetic resonance imaging is sensitive in detection of bone marrow abnormalities but is limited in differentiating between osteomyelitis and bone marrow infarction. There are findings that can be seen in both osteomyelitis and acute infarction such as bone marrow edema and edema and enhancement of adjacent soft tissue [62]. Decreased enhancement of the marrow is more suggestive of infarction, while subperiosteal fluid collection is more suggestive of osteomyelitis [62, 63]. Ultrasound findings of subperiosteal fluid collection (>4 mm) and fluid aspiration can also help in the diagnosis of osteomyelitis [64, 65]. However, there is no accepted imaging protocol for imaging of acute bone crisis in patients with sickle cell disease, and there is insufficient evidence on the best imaging modality [9, 62].

What Is the Diagnostic Performance of the Different Imaging Studies in Septic Hip Arthritis?

Summary of Evidence Radiography uncommonly detects other pathologies such as avascular necrosis of the femoral head, osteomyelitis, and tumor in children. As fluid has the same attenuation as soft tissue, the diagnosis of hip effusion is based on indirect signs such as asymmetric joint space and displacement of the fat planes. The sensitivity of plain radiograph for hip joint effusion is low (insufficient evidence) [66].

Children with moderate or high risk for septic hip arthritis can benefit from ultrasound of the hips. In children with effusion, an US-guided aspiration should be performed for the final diagnosis. Ultrasound is highly sensitive for the evaluation of hip effusion (moderate evidence) [67–69]. However, it cannot distinguish between septic arthritis and other noninfectious causes of joint effusions. The absence of hip effusion by ultrasound is reliable for exclusion of septic hip (moderate evidence) [67–69].

Magnetic resonance imaging is highly sensitive for joint effusion, and MRI can detect associated osteomyelitis or another source of infection or inflammation that present with limping and elevated inflammatory indices. However, due to cost, availability, need for sedation in young children, and length of study, it is not used in most places as the primary imaging for the diagnosis of septic arthritis. There are some MRI findings, such as bone marrow changes and decreased perfusion of the hip joint, that suggest septic arthritis and are more commonly seen in children with septic arthritis as compared with transient synovitis. However, septic arthritis can occur without these secondary signs (limited evidence) [70–72].

Supporting Evidence

Pelvic Radiography

Pelvic radiograph is often obtained to evaluate children with suspected septic hip, but there is insufficient evidence to support this practice [73]. The yield of significant findings in pelvic radiograph is very low in a child presenting in the emergency department with acute non-traumatic hip pain [66]. The "joint space" seen on plain radiograph in the immature bone represents the non-ossified femoral head, articular cartilage, and the true joint space. Indirect signs for joint effusion include lateral displacement of the femoral head (distance of the ossified femoral head from the pelvis teardrop of >2 mm as compared to the contralateral side) and displacement or blurring of the fat pads. There are inconsistent results on the sensitivity and specificity of plain radiograph for the diagnosis of septic arthritis [73, 74]. However, compared to US, plain radiograph had a sensitivity of about 21-25% for the detection of hip effusion [75, 76].

Hip Ultrasound

Long view ultrasound of the anterior recess of the hip join is accurate in the diagnosis of hip effusion with a reported sensitivity of 80–86% and specificity of 90–98% (moderate evidence) [69, 77–79]. In joint effusion, the capsule of the anterior hip joint recess changes its shape from concave to convex. Effusion thickness of greater than 5 mm between the femoral neck and outer capsule in a child, and greater than 7 mm in an adult, has been used as diagnostic criteria for a hip effusion. The fluid thickness should also be compared to the contralateral side (Fig. 32.8). A difference of >2 mm in children and >1 mm in adults is considered positive for hip effusion [77].

No ultrasound characteristics, including complexity of the fluid, the quantity of fluid, or adjacent hyperemia on color Doppler imaging, have shown to be definitive in distinguishing septic arthritis versus other noninfectious causes of joint effusions. The absence of hip effusion by ultrasound is reliable for exclusion of septic hip (moderate evidence) [68, 69, 80]. There are only few reports of false-negative hip US, mainly in patients presented with pain less than 24 h [69, 81].

Pelvic MR Imaging

MRI is widely used in the evaluation of deep soft tissue infection and osteomyelitis. As discussed above, the diagnosis of septic arthritis in children is based on clinical evaluation with the use of hip US for guiding arthrocentesis for a definitive diagnosis. MRI is not routinely used for initial evaluation of septic arthritis [82]. However, in some children osteomyelitis can be associated with concomitant septic arthritis [15, 16]. In these cases, MRI could be useful in suggesting the diagnosis of septic arthritis rather than reactive effusion (insufficient evidence).

Magnetic resonance imaging is highly sensitive for hip joint effusion. Several studies demonstrated that associated bone marrow edema in the femur is associated with septic hip. An additional finding that was correlated with septic hip is decreased femoral hip enhancement. However, this is based on small series of patients [70–72, 83].

One potential advantage of MRI is the ability to diagnose concomitant septic arthritis and osteomyelitis, which has been reported in 17–68% of pediatric patients [15, 16, 28]. Septic hip is associated with osteomyelitis in 15–58% [15, 28]. The definition of osteomyelitis in these studies was based on imaging and not on pathology, and therefore it is possible that at least some of the bone marrow changes were related to reactive edema and not true marrow infection. Septic arthritis is an urgent medical condition, and drainage of the septic joint should be performed without delay to prevent complications. Magnetic resonance imaging study is associated with high costs and longer duration and is less available as compared to US which can also guide drainage of the joint fluid when positive. In addition, MRI scans in children may involve sedation. For all these reasons, we believe that hip ultrasound should be the first imaging for evaluation of potential septic hip in children and MRI studies should be reserved for children that do not respond to treatment of septic hip or when the hip ultrasound is negative for joint effusion.

Special Case

Septic Arthritis in Adults

Acute septic joint in native joints of adults is uncommon. Large joints are most commonly affected, and the knee is infected in roughly half of the cases [84]. Septic hip arthritis is rare in the absence of prior arthroplasty or chronic joint disease [85]. It typically presents with joint pain and swelling, decreased range of motion, and fever. However, these symptoms are not specific, and it can be difficult to differentiate from other types of arthritis that are more common in adults such as acute flares of rheumatoid, reactive, neuropathic, crystalline arthritis, or osteoarthritis; depositional or neoplastic diseases; and periarticular fractures. Risk factors for septic arthritis (SA) in adults include age of >80 years, diabetes mellitus, rheumatoid arthritis, HIV infection, joint surgery, presence of a joint prosthesis, and skin infection [84–86]. Septic arthritis in a native joint is usually caused by hematogenous seeding, and Staphylococcus and Streptococcus species are the most common nongonococcal bacterial pathogens. Prompt diagnosis and treatment is crucial to prevent joint destruction [84]. The diagnosis of septic arthritis can be supported by abnormal serologic, hematologic, and imaging findings, but the definitive diagnosis can be confirmed or excluded only by joint aspiration with fluid analysis [84, 86, 87]. Treatment for septic arthritis includes prompt joint drainage or aspiration and antibiotics [88].

The role of imaging is primarily to evaluate for alternative diagnosis. Radiographs are usually the first study obtained to evaluate for acute joint pain and are important for exclusion for fracture or tumor (insufficient evidence). MRI with intravenous contrast provides the most comprehensive means to assess for associated osteomyelitis, joint effusion, erosions, internal derangements, fracture, osteonecrosis, masses, and soft tissue inflammation or fluid collections (insufficient evidence) [86, 87]. In the presence of clinical suspicion of SA, detection of a joint effusion should be followed promptly by joint aspiration and synovial fluid analysis for definitive diagnosis.

What Is the Imaging Modality of Choice in the Evaluation of Complicated Soft Tissue Infection?

Summary of Evidence Cellulitis is a common soft tissue infection that is superficial and usually diagnosed clinically and treated medically without need for imaging [17, 18]. Ultrasound is the imaging modality of choice in the initial evaluation of cellulitis complicated with localized abscess formation (moderate evidence) [89–94].

The diagnosis of necrotizing fasciitis (NF) is based on clinical evaluation and surgical exploration. Patients with clinical suspicion of NF should be taken emergently to surgery [18–20, 22, 95]. In selected patients with low clinical suspicion, MRI or CT scan can assist to differentiate NF from other deep soft tissue infection [96–98] (insufficient evidence). The limited benefit of imaging in diagnosis of NF should be weighted with potential harm in delaying surgical exploration.

Supporting Evidence

Radiography

Radiography has no role in routine imaging soft tissue infections (insufficient evidence). Radiographs can be performed in selected cases when there is clinical suspicion for underlying radiopaque foreign body and in patients with palpation of crepitus on physical examination to confirm soft tissue gas (insufficient evidence) [18, 99].

Ultrasound

Ultrasound appearance of cellulitis is not specific as other conditions that cause noninfectious subcutaneous edema. Subcutaneous swelling appears as increases in thickness of the subcutaneous fat with increased echogenicity. It may have cobblestone appearance and perifascial fluid. Hyperemia in color Doppler suggests an inflammatory process [100].

The main role of US is in the diagnosis and guidance of drainage of abscess formation (Fig. 32.9a, b). Detection of an abscess by physical examination can be difficult due to overlying edematous and indurated skin. The sensitivity and specificity of US in the diagnosis of cellulitis complicated with an abscess is 97–98% and 67–88%, respectively (moderate evidence) [89–92, 100, 101]. The use of elastography may have a role in increasing sensitivity in detection of echogenic fluid collection obscured by the surrounding inflammation [93].

A few prospective studies demonstrated increased accuracy of ultrasound performed by emergency department physicians as compared to physical examination in the diagnosis of an abscess. A study of 40 patients found that ultrasound scans were more accurate than physical examination with receiver operating characteristic curve of 0.85 by ultrasound as compared to 0.75 by physical examination. Ultrasound had a sensitivity and specificity of 97 and 67%, respectively, as compared to 76 and 83% by physical examination [89]. In a study of 65 patients, sensitivity increased from 78.7 to 97.5% and specificity from 66.7 to 69.2% when ultrasound was used as compared to physical examination for the diagnosis of an abscess [90]. In a prospective study of 126 patients, the use of ultrasound changed the management in about half of the patients. In the pretest group that was believed not to need further drainage, ultrasound changed the management in 39/82 (48%), with 33 receiving drainage and 6 receiving further diagnostics or consultation. In the pretest group in which further drainage was believed to be needed, ultrasound changed the management in 32/44 (73%), including 16 in whom drainage was eliminated and 16 who had further diagnostic interventions [92].

Magnetic Resonance Imaging

Magnetic resonance imaging is usually not required for evaluation of cellulitis not complicated by deep soft tissue extension. The MRI findings in cellulitis are subcutaneous swelling and infiltration with low signal on T1- and high signal on T2-weighted sequences with post intravenous contrast enhancement. Abscess appears as well-defined fluid collection with low to intermediate signal on T1 and bright signal on T2 sequences and rim enhancement. Diffusion images show restricted diffusion and may increase sensitivity (92%) and specificity (80%) of MRI in the detection of soft tissue abscess (limited evidence) [82, 102].

The diagnosis of necrotizing fasciitis is suspected by clinical assessment of systemic signs, degree of pain, and physical examination of the affected area. The diagnosis is confirmed on surgical exploration. There is a limited role for imaging in most patients with clinically suspected NF as it may delay prompt surgical exploration [52, 59–62]. However, MRI is used in few cases to confirm presence of deep soft tissue infection and assess the extent of involvement. The most important criteria in MRI for the diagnosis of NF are edema and enhancement of the deep fascia (Fig. 32.10a, b) [96-98, 103]. There is, however, overlap in these findings between NF and non-necrotizing infectious fasciitis [97]. The sensitivity and specificity of MRI in the diagnosis of NF is 89-100% and 46-86%, respectively (limited evidence) [96, 98, 103].

Computed Tomography

There have been recent improvements in the CT technology including the use of multidetector CT (MDCT), improved detector sensitivity and spatial resolution, and use of noise reduction techniques such as iterative and model-based reconstruction. Together this allows for faster scanning, image acquisition during optimal post intravenous contrast material tissue enhancement,

decrease motion artifacts, volumetric acquisition, isotropic multiplanar reconstruction with better image quality, and less radiation dose [104–107]. These advancements made CT an alternative to MRI in the emergency setting with advantages such as increased availability, faster scan time, and no need for sedation or general anesthesia in the vast majority of patients [41, 42]. The main disadvantages of CT compared to MRI are the inferior soft tissue contrast resolution and ionizing radiation.

Computed tomography can be used selectively in the emergency setting as a rapid imaging for the diagnosis of extension and complications of soft tissue infection (limited evidence). Recent studies using MDCT show its ability to detect not only soft tissue gas but also differences in soft tissue enhancement, thickening of the deep fascia, edema of the muscles, and fluid collections (Figs. 32.11 and 32.12). The most specific CT findings of necrotizing fasciitis are fascial air, muscle and fascial edema, and fluid tracking. The reported sensitivity and specificity of MDCT are 86.3–100% and 81–91.5%, respectively [108].

Take-Home Tables and Figures

Tables 32.1, 32.2, and 32.3 highlight and summarize diagnostic performance characteristics of imaging studies for acute hematogenous osteomyelitis, septic arthritis, and cellulitis complicated with an abscess and necrotizing fasciitis, respectively Figure 32.1 offers an algorithm for imaging suspected acute hematogenous osteomyelitis (AHOM). Figure 32.2 presents an algorithm for imaging suspected septic hip arthritis in the pediatric population. Figure 32.3 shows an algorithm for imaging of cellulitis.

Table 32.1 Diagnostic performance characteristics of imaging studies for acute hematogenous osteomyelitis (AHOM) based on studies in children and adults

	Sensitivity (%)	Specificity (%)	Level of evidence
Radiography	43–75	75–83	Insufficient
Ultrasound	46-84	47-100	Limited
99mTC bone scintigraphy	73–100	73–79	Limited
MRI	82–100	75–96	Limited

99mTC technetium-99M, MRI magnetic resonance imaging

	Sensitivity (%)	Specificity (%)	Level of evidence
Radiography	0–100	0–77.3	Insufficient
Ultrasound for hip effusion	80-86.4	89.7–98	Moderate
MRI for septic hip	85.7–89	72.7–92	Insufficient

 Table 32.2
 Diagnostic performance characteristics of imaging studies for septic arthritis

MRI magnetic resonance imaging

Table 32.3 Diagnostic performance characteristics of imaging studies of cellulitis complicated with an abscess and necrotizing fasciitis

	Sensitivity (%)	Specificity (%)	Level of evidence			
Abscess						
Ultrasound	97–98	67–88	Moderate			
MRI	92	80	Limited			
Necrotizing fasciitis						
MRI	89–100	46-86	Limited			
СТ	86.3–100	81–91.5	Limited			

MRI magnetic resonance imaging, CT computed tomography



Fig. 32.1 Algorithm for imaging suspected acute hematogenous osteomyelitis (AHOM)



Fig. 32.3 Algorithm for the imaging of cellulitis

Imaging Case Studies

Case 1

In Fig. 32.4a–c, an 18-day-old male with distal left femoral osteomyelitis presents with refusal to move left leg.

Case 2

In Fig. 32.5a, b, a 10-month-old female with proximal left tibia osteomyelitis presents with refusal to crawl after fall off the couch 1 week earlier.



Fig. 32.4 An 18-day-old male with distal left femoral osteomyelitis presented with refusal to move left leg. AP and lateral radiographs (\mathbf{a}, \mathbf{b}) of the left femur demonstrate distal lateral and posterior metaphyseal lucency (*arrow*). Follow-up anteroposterior radiograph of the

left femur at the age of 10 months (c) shows irregularity and widening of the lateral physis with valgus angular deformity (*arrow*). The child was later treated with placement of medial tension plate and lateral bony bar resection



Fig. 32.5 A 10-month-old female with proximal left tibia osteomyelitis presented with refusal to crawl after fall off the couch 1 week earlier. On physical exam she had fever of $39.1 \,^{\circ}$ C, and the proximal left tibia was tender and warm. Sagittal post contrast SET1 fat-suppressed image (**a**) shows extensive bone marrow enhancement

involving the proximal epiphysis (*arrowhead*), metaphysis, and diaphysis. Axial post contrast SET1 fat-suppressed image (**b**) shows subperiosteal fluid collection (*arrowhead*) and a large abscess (*arrow*). The abscess was drained and cultures were positive for *Staphylococcus aureus*

Case 3

Figure 32.6 presents a 3-year-old male with left proximal humerus osteomyelitis and pathological fracture.

Case 4

Figure 32.7a, b presents a 3-year-old female with *Bartonella henselae* multifocal osteomyelitis.

Case 5

Figure 32.8 presents a 15-month-old female with left septic hip.

Case 6

Figure 32.9a, b presents an 11-year-old male with left shin cellulitis and abscess.

Case 7

Figure 32.10a, b presents an 88-year-old female with necrotizing fasciitis of the left ankle.

Case 8

Figure 32.11 presents a 66-year-old man who died after rapidly progressive necrotizing fasciitis.



Fig. 32.6 A 3-year-old male with left proximal humerus osteomyelitis and pathological fracture. The child had a complex medical history due to extreme prematurity (23 +5 weeks premature), chronic lung disease, ventilator dependent, and post necrotizing enterocolitis presenting with persistent MRSA bacteremia. Chest radiograph

demonstrated an unsuspected left humerus fracture. Long view color Doppler ultrasound shows a proximal left humerus displaced fracture (*arrow*) and adjacent fluid collection (*arrowhead*) and increased soft tissue vascularity. The abscess was aspirated under ultrasound guidance



Fig. 32.7 A 3-year-old female with *Bartonella henselae* multifocal osteomyelitis. She presented with 10 days of fever, discomfort with movement and walking without any specific area of pain, and swelling and

erythema. Tc-99M MDP bone scan demonstrated increased uptake in the right distal radius (**a**, *arrow*), distal right femur, and proximal and distal right tibia (**b**, *arrows*)



Fig. 32.8 A 15-month-old female with left septic hip. She presented with refusal to bear weight for 5 days, ESR (erythrocyte sedimentation rate) of 72 mm/h, and CRP (c-reactive protein) of 4.1 with no fever. Long view ultrasound of the

left hip demonstrates moderate effusion (F), femoral head ossification center (*arrow* FH). A cloudy fluid was drained with negative cultures. A follow-up MRI (not shown) demonstrated associated femoral epiphyseal osteomyelitis

Case 9

Suggested Imaging Protocols

In Fig. 32.12, a 54-year-old female with necrotizing fasciitis presents with 2 days of malaise, fever, episode of hypotension, and progressive cellulitis in the left thigh involving the deep tissues.

Radiographs

Two orthogonal views (at the very least) limited to the body part of interest should be performed: This should be done on all patients suspected of osteo-



Fig. 32.9 An 11-year-old male with left shin cellulitis and abscess. The cellulitis did not respond to antibiotics with increased swelling and erythema. No fluctuation was felt. Long view ultrasound (a) at the cellulitis demonstrates subcutaneous soft tissue swelling with increased echogenicity and an abscess (*arrowheads*). The muscles (M) appear normal. Transverse view color Doppler ultrasound (b) demonstrates a well-defined fluid collection (*arrowheads*) with surrounding increased vascularity compatible with an abscess



Fig. 32.10 An 88-year-old female with necrotizing fasciitis of the left ankle. She had underlying diabetic mellitus. She presented with cellulitis, severe pain, and skin ulceration that progressed under antibiotic treatment. Axial T2 fat suppression (**a**) shows the skin

ulceration (U) and edema and thickening of the deep fascia (*arrows*). Post contrast T1 fat suppression (**b**) shows the skin ulceration (U), subcutaneous fluid collection (*arrowhead*), deep fascia, and muscles enhancement (*arrows*)



Fig. 32.11 A 66-year-old man who died after rapidly progressive necrotizing fasciitis. The patient presented with right thigh cellulitis that progressed, with development of respiratory distress and shock, and was resuscitated after cardiac arrest. He did not recover after emergent debriding surgery. Post IV contrast coronal CT scan shows extensive superficial and deep soft tissue emphysema and deep venous gas and gas in the femoral vein (*arrow*). Surgical exploration confirmed necrotizing fasciitis requiring extensive debridement

myelitis to evaluate for destruction and periosteal new bone, as well as to exclude other pathologies such as tumors or fractures.

Radionuclide Bone Scintigraphy

Three-phase radionuclide bone scintigraphy with Tc-99m-labeled MDP, planar images during blood flow and soft tissue phases, and planar images of extremities and SPECT images of the axial skeleton during bone phase: Imaging should be used if symptoms are non-



Fig. 32.12 A 54-year-old female with necrotizing fasciitis who presented with 2 days of malaise, fever, episode of hypotension, and progressive cellulitis in the left thigh involving the deep tissues. Post IV contrast axial CT scan shows extensive cellulitis extending to the deep tissue with fascia thickening (*arrow*). Surgical exploration confirmed necrotizing fasciitis requiring extensive debridement, and group A streptococcus grew on tissue culture

localizing or if suspicion of polyostotic disease arises.

Extremity MR Imaging

Axial T1 SE and T2 FSE with fat saturation, coronal STIR, and T1 SE, sagittal FSE T2 fat saturation and T1 SE, and axial and coronal T1 SE with fat saturation after intravenous gadolinium: Imaging should be performed if there are localizing symptoms of osteomyelitis and for evaluation of deep soft tissue infection.

Whole-Body MR Imaging

Three-dimensional coronal STIR with axial multiplanar reconstruction and coronal in-phase and out-phase gradient-echo T1 (this sequence can be helpful in differentiating red marrow hyperplasia from pathology): Imaging should be considered as an alternative to bone scan if symptoms are nonlocalizing or if there is suspicion for polyostotic disease.

Ultrasound Hip Joint

The patient should be placed in a supine position with the affected leg in abduction. Linear transducer high-frequency probe (7–18 MHz) should be used. Long views should be obtained. Long axis images of anterior recess of the joint should align the long axis of the femoral neck. Compare with opposite joint for symmetry. Any fluid should be measured. Imaging should be performed to evaluate for joint effusion and joint aspiration. Most commonly used for the hip joint.

Ultrasound for Soft Tissue

Use long and transverse gray scale images at the area of soft tissue swelling. Use gray scale and color Doppler. Use of elastography if available to detect an abscess with echogenic fluid collection that may be obscured by the surrounding inflamed echogenic tissue.

Future Research

- Investigate whether use of whole-body MR imaging technique obviates the need for radionuclide scintigraphy when evaluating of hematogenous multifocal osteomyelitis.
- Investigate whether18FDG-PET increases sensitivity in detection of osteomyelitis versus ^{99m}Tc-MDP bone scan.
- Does US elastography increase accuracy of US in detection of soft tissue abscesses?

Acknowledgments The authors would like to acknowledge the work of Drs. John Y. Kim and Diego Jaramillo, whose previous chapters ["Imaging of Hematogenous Osteomyelitis and Septic Arthritis in Children," coauthored with Dr. Boaz Karmazyn, in Evidence-Based Imaging in Pediatrics (Medina LS et al., eds ; Springer Science; 2010); "Imaging of Acute Hematogenous Osteomyelitis and Septic Arthritis in Children and Adults" in Evidence-Based Imaging (Medina LS et al., eds; Springer Science; 2011)] served as starting points for this current chapter.

References

- 1. Blickman JG, et al. Eur Radiol. 2004;14:L55-64.
- 2. Conrad DA. Pediatr Rev. 2010;31(11):464–71.
- 3. Dodwell ER. Curr Opin Pediatr. 2013;25(1):58–63.
- 4. Guillerman RP. Pediatr Radiol. 2013;43:S193–203.
- 5. Karmazyn B. Semin Ultrasound CT MR. 2010;31(2):100–6.
- 6. Song KM, Sloboda JF. JAAOS. 2001;9(3):166-75.
- 7. Labbé JL, et al. Orthop Traumatol Surg Res. 2010;96(3):268–75.
- Martínez-Aguilar G, et al. Pediatr Infect Dis J. 2004;23(8):701–6.
- 9. Inusa BP, et al. PLoS One. 2013;8(6):e65001.
- 10. Berger E, et al. Arch Pediatr Adolesc Med. 2009;163(3):251–5.
- 11. Offiah AC, Eur J. Radiology. 2006;60(2):221-32.
- 12. Schweitzer ME, et al. J Am Coll Radiol. 2008;5(8):881–6.
- 13. Caird MS, et al. J Bone Joint Surg Am. 2006;88(6):1251–7.
- 14. Kocher MS, et al. J Bone Joint Surg Am. 2004;86(8):1629–35.
- 15. Montgomery CO, et al. J Pediatr Orthop. 2013;33(4):464–7.
- 16. Perlman MH, et al. J Pediatr Orthop. 2000;20(1): 40-3.
- 17. Phoenix GS, Joshi M. BMJ. 2012;345:e4955.
- Stevens DL, et al. Clin Infect Dis. 2005;41(10):1373–406.
- Paz Maya DBD, et al. Skeletal Radiol. 2014;43(5):577–89.
- 20. Goh T, et al. Br J Surg. 2014;101(1):e119–25.
- 21. Edlich RF, et al. J Emerg Med. 2010;39(2):261-5.
- 22. Angoules AG, et al. Injury. 2007;38:S19-26.
- Schuster L, Nunez DE. Worldviews Evid-Based Nurs. 2012;9(2):88–99.
- 24. Sarani B, et al. J Am Coll Surg. 2009;208(2):279-88.
- 25. Ranson M. Sem Musculoskelet Radiol. 2009;13(3):277–99.
- 26. Faust SN, et al. Arch Dis Child. 2012;97(6):545-53.
- 27. Kothari NA, et al. Rad Clin N Am. 2001;39(4): 653–71.
- 28. Monsalve J, et al. AJR. 2015;204(6):1289-95.
- McNamara DR, et al. Mayo Clin Proc. 2007;82(7):817–21.
- 30. Donovan SM. Rad Clin N Am. 2008;46(6):1105-24.
- 31. Faucher LD, et al. Am J Surg. 2001;182:563-9.
- 32. Mellado Santos JM. Eur Radiol. 2006;16(9): 2109–19.
- 33. Connolly LP, et al. J Nucl Med. 2002;43(10):1310-6.
- 34. Darge K, Siegel MJ. Eur J Radiol. 2008;68(2): 289–98.
- 35. Buhl T, et al. Clin Physiol Funct Imaging. 2005;25(1):20–6.
- 36. Palestro CJ, et al. Radiographics. 2006;26(3): 859–70.

- Filippi L, Schillaci O. J Nucl Med. 2006;47(12): 1908–13.
- 38. Browne LP, et al. Pediatr Radiol. 2008;26(6):703-8.
- 39. Mazur JM, et al. J Pediatr Orthop. 1995;15:144-7.
- 40. Malcius D, et al. Medicina (Kaunas). 2009;45(8): 624–31.
- 41. Karmazyn B, et al. J Pediatr Orthop. 2007;27(2):158-64.
- 42. Connolly SA, et al. AJR. 2007;189(4):867-72.
- 43. Umans H, et al. Magn Reson Imaging. 2000;18(3):255–62.
- 44. Browne LP, et al. AJR. 2012;198(1):194–9.
- 45. Kan JH, et al. Pediatr Radiol. 2010;40(7):1197-205.
- 46. Azam Q, et al. Acta Orthop Belgica. 2005;71(5):590-6.
- 47. Labbe JL, et al. Orthop Traumatol Surg Res. 2010;96(3):268–75.
- 48. Bonhoeffer J, et al. Swiss Med Wkly. 2001;131(39–40):575–81.
- 49. Prandini N, et al. Nucl Med Commun. 2006;27(8):633–44.
- 50. Wolf G, et al. Nucl Med Commun. 2001;22(11): 1201–6.
- 51. Stumpe KD, Strobel K. Semin Nucl Med. 2009;39(1):27–35.
- 52. Palestro CJ. Semin Nucl Med. 2015;45(1):32-46.
- 53. Thang SP, et al. Semin Musculoskelet Radiol. 2014;18(2):194–202.
- 54. Palestro CJ. Semin Nucl Med. 2013;43(5):367-76.
- Stumpe KD, Strobel K. Q J Nucl Med Mol Imaging. 2006;50(2):131–42.
- Rowe SP, Cho SY. Semin Musculoskelet Radiol. 2014;18(2):166–74.
- Strobel K. Stumpe KD. Semin Musculoskelet Radiol. 2007;11(4):353–64.
- 58. Kapoor A, et al. Arch Intern Med. 2007;167(2):125-32.
- Ledermann HP, Schweitzer ME. Radiology. 2002;224(3):747–55.
- 60. Donovan A. Radiographics. 2010;30(3):723-36.
- Marti-Carvajal AJ, et al. Cochrane Database Syst Rev. 2012;12:CD007175.
- 62. Ejindu VC, et al. Radiographics. 2007;27(4): 1005–21.
- 63. Jain R, et al. Clin Radiol. 2008;63(1):59-70.
- 64. William RR, et al. Clin Radiol. 2000;55(4):307–10.
- 65. Booz MM, et al. Clin Radiol. 1999;54(10):636–9.
- 66. Baskett A, et al. Pediatr Emerg Care. 2009;25(2): 78–82.
- 67. Givon U, et al. J Pediatr Orthop. 2004;24(3):266–70.
- 68. Shavit I, et al. Pediatr Emerg Care. 2006;22(8):570-3.
- 69. Zamzam MM. J Pediatr Orthop. 2006;15(6):418-22.

- 70. Yang WJ, et al. Pediatr Radiol. 2006;36(11):1154-8.
- 71. Kwack KS, et al. AJR. 2007;189(2):437-45.
- 72. Kim EY, et al. AJR. 2012;198(2):428-33.
- 73. Volberg FM, et al. Pediatrics. 1984;74(1):118–20.
- 74. Jung ST, et al. J Pediatr Orthop. 2003;23(3):368–72.
- Bickerstaff DR, et al. J Bone Joint Surg Br. 1990;72(4):549–53.
- 76. Miralles M, et al. AJR. 1989;152(3):579-82.
- 77. Plumb J, Bolte RG. Pediatr Emerg Care. 2015;31(1):54–8.
- 78. Vieira RL. Ann Emerg Med. 2010;55:284-9.
- 79. Grim PF. Clin Pediatr. 2014;53(5):486–9.
- 80. Liberman B, et al. J Pediatr Orthop. 2013;33(2):124-7.
- 81. Gordon JE, et al. J Pediatr Orthop. 2002;22(3):312-6.
- 82. Harish S, et al. Skelet Radiol. 2011;40(3):285-94.
- 83. Learch TJ, Farooki S. Clin Imag. 2000;24(4):236-42.
- 84. Margaretten ME, et al. JAMA. 2007;297(13):1478-88.
- Yeargan SA, et al. Curr Opin Rheumatol. 2008;20(4):457–62.
- 86. Graif M, et al. Skelet Radiol. 1999;28(11):616-20.
- 87. Karchevsky M, et al. Am J Roentgenol. 2004;182(1):119–22.
- Goldenberg DL, et al. Arthritis Rheum. 1975;18(1):83–90.
- 89. Berger T, et al. Am J Emerg Med. 2012;30(8):1569-73.
- 90. Iverson K, et al. Am J Emerg Med. 2012;30(8):1347–51.
- 91. Ramirez-Schrempp D, et al. Pediatr Emerg Care. 2009;25(1):44–8.
- 92. Tayal VS, et al. Acad Emerg Med. 2006;13(4):384-8.
- 93. Gaspari R, et al. J Ultrasound Med. 2009;28(7):855-60.
- 94. Gaspari R, et al. J Ultrasound Med. 2012;31(9):1405-11.
- 95. Wall DB, et al. Am J Surg. 2000;179(1):17-21.
- 96. Schmid MR, et al. AJR. 1998;170(3):615-20.
- 97. Kim KT, et al. Radiology. 2011;259(3):816-24.
- 98. Arslan A, et al. Eur J Radiol. 2000;36(3):139-43.
- 99. Blankenship RB, Baker T. Emerg Med Clin North Am. 2007;25(1):223–34.
- 100. Huang MN, et al. Internal Med J. 2009;39(12):841-4.
- 101. Squire BT, et al. Acad Emerg Med. 2005;12(7): 601–6.
- 102. Unal O, et al. Eur J Radiol. 2011;77(3):490-4.
- 103. Brothers TE, et al. J Am Coll Surg. 1998;187(4): 416–21.
- 104. Kalra MK, et al. Radiology. 2004;230(3):619-28.
- 105. McCollough CH, et al. Radiographics. 2006;26(2):503–12.
- 106. Raman SP, et al. J Am Coll Radiol. 2013;10(1):37-41.
- 107. Greess H, et al. Eur Radiol. 2004;14(6):995–9.
- 108. McGillicuddy EA, et al. J Trauma. 2011;70(4):894-9.

Part VI

Pediatric Imaging



33

Evidence-Based Emergency Neuroimaging in Children and Adults with Sickle Cell Disease and Symptoms of Stroke

Jaroslaw Krejza, Michal Arkuszewski, and Elias R. Melhem

Key Points

- Non-contrast CT imaging remains the initial test of choice for emergency brain assessment of patients with sickle cell disease (SCD) and symptoms of acute stroke (moderate evidence).
- MRI, especially with a use of gradientecho sequences, may be as accurate as CT for the detection of acute hemorrhage in patients presenting with acute stroke symptoms and is more accurate than CT for the detection of ischemic stroke and chronic intracerebral hemorrhage (moderate evidence).
- MRI/DWI is recommended for better assessment of the extent of infarction and demonstration of cerebrovascular abnormalities (moderate evidence).
- CTA and CT perfusion can be added to emergency CT to detect large arterial

E.R. Melhem Department of Radiology and Diagnostic Medicine, University of Maryland School of Medicine, Baltimore, MD, USA e-mail: emelhem@ummn.edu vasculopathy and perfusion defects (insufficient evidence).

- MRA/MRV can be added to standard MRI/DWI and is recommended to detect large arterial vasculopathy and cerebral venous thrombosis (insufficient evidence).
- PET/SPECT is not recommended in patients with acute stroke but can be useful to determine tissue viability in sub-acute settings (insufficient evidence).
- Ultrasound techniques such as transcranial Doppler (TCD), transcranial colorcoded Doppler (TCCD), and carotid ultrasound are not recommended in patients with acute stroke; however, TCD/TCCD is useful in monitoring vasospasm after SAH (insufficient evidence).

Definition, Pathophysiology, and Clinical Presentation

Definition and Etiology

SCD is the family of recessively inherited disorders of hemoglobin (Hb) [1], which have developed in response to strong evolutionary selection

J. Krejza (⊠) · M. Arkuszewski Department of Neuroradiological Sciences, Institute of Innovative Medicine, Bialystok, Poland e-mail: jkrejza@me.com; Michal.arkuszewski@gmail.com

[©] Springer International Publishing AG, part of Springer Nature 2018 A. Kelly et al. (eds.), *Evidence-Based Emergency Imaging*, Evidence-Based Imaging, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-67066-9_33

by malaria [2, 3]. Sickle cell anemia (SCA), the most severe form of SCD, refers specifically to homozygosity for the HbS (β S), a variant of the HbB gene (which encodes β -globin), whereas people who inherit only one sickle gene are sickle cell carriers [4, 5]. HbS homozygotes suffer from SCD, but heterozygotes have a tenfold reduced risk of severe malaria [6, 7]. SCD also includes other variants of the HbB genenamely, HbC and HbE [8–11], regulatory defects of HbA and HbB, which cause α - and β -thalassemia $(S\beta^+ \text{ or } S\beta^0)$ [12–14]. The evolutionary pressure has risen to high frequencies of HbS allele in malaria-exposed populations despite the fatal consequences for homozygotes (HbSS) [2]. Different populations have developed independent evolutionary responses to malaria at both the global and the local levels [15]. The most striking example is the Hb gene, in which three different coding single nucleotide points confer protection against malaria: Glu6Val (HbS), Glu6Lys (HbC), and Glu26Lys (HbE) [3]. The HbS allele is common in Africa but rare in Southeast Asia, whereas the opposite is true for the HbE allele [3, 15]. At the local level, not only the frequency of the HbC and HbS allele varies [8] but also their haplotypes; for instance, the HbS allele is found in four distinct haplotypes in West Africa region [16–18].

Pathophysiology

Sickle deoxyhemoglobin tends to polymerize to gel-like consistency, while the red blood cell (RBC) becomes more rigid and is deformed to a less pliable sickle shape [19–21], which increases blood viscosity and mechanical stress on RBCs during their passage through microcirculation, resulting in hemolytic anemia [22, 23], chronic inflammation with elevated levels of biologic mediators, and ongoing activation of the coagulation system, even when they are in "steady state" [23–25]. As a result, the viscosity of the oxygenated sickle blood is about 1.5-fold that of normal at equal shear rates, but blood viscosity increases tenfold in the deoxygenation state [26].

In anemia, O_2 transport is optimized at lower hematocrit and higher blood volume to counterbalance abnormal rheological behavior of sickle RBCs and higher blood viscosity saturated with deoxygenated HbSS [27–30]. Cerebral blood flow (CBF) and systemic circulation adapt to the altered rheological conditions [31], especially by recruiting vasodilatation to reduce resistance to flow and increase flow velocity, which decreases apparent blood viscosity [32–34]. Blood vessels by adjusting their radius keep returning shear stress on their walls toward "normal" levels [35] via NO (nitric oxide)-dependent mechanism, which causes vasodilation and/or vascular remodeling. The upper limit of cerebral dilatation corresponds to a tissue perfusion rate of approximately 200 ml/100 g/min, and this limit is clearly approached in many anemic patients [36]. Very short mean transit time (MTT) and high flow velocities in capillaries may reduce oxygen extraction fraction (OEF), regardless of lower O_2 affinity to HbSS [37]. The central point is that O₂ transfer from capillaries to the surrounding tissue depends nonlinearly on blood flow [38]. Thus, if capillary oxygenation is close to the arterial level as in hyperemic flow regime in anemia, small increases in tissue-oxygen delivery occur only when there are very large increases in CBF, because the RBCs have less time to lose their oxygen [38]. In many patients, additional CBF increase to meet brain demand can be prohibitive [39, 40].

The alternate hemolytic pathway that leads to brain ischemia can begin with intravascular destruction of RBCs and the release of free Hb and arginase into the plasma with subsequent disturbances of cerebral autoregulation [41, 42]. Free Hb binds and inactivates NO, and, concomitantly, free arginase converts L-arginine into ornithinine, a NO substrate, reducing the production of NO [43, 44]. Reduced levels of NO cause vasoconstriction and may interfere with vasodilation needed to maintain brain functions [43, 44]. Severe systemic hemodynamic disturbances might further compromise reduced CBF and oxygen delivery leading to ischemic brain injury [36].

Clinical Symptoms

There is a wide range of values for all RBC indices in chronic SCA [45]. The reduction in volume of RBC restricts the oxygen-carrying capacity of Hb, leading to chronic oxyhemoglobin desaturation [46]. Children with HbSS are more vulnerable to frequent episodes of pain, chest crisis, stroke [47–50], and delayed growth [51] than those with HbSC or HbS β^0 -thalassemia, who usually have less severe neurological complications in later life [21].

Stroke in Patients with SCD

Stroke is a major cause of morbidity in SCD, typically defined as a cerebral vascular accident (CVA) of sudden onset with focal neurological deficit persisting after 24 h, developed either spontaneously or in the context of an acute illness such as infection [52]. There is a high risk of CVA recurrence—particularly for patients presenting spontaneously—that is reduced but not eliminated by regular blood transfusion [52, 53].

Both ischemic and hemorrhagic strokes may be encountered as well as common subclinical strokes called "silent infarcts" [47, 54, 55]. The typical areas of infarction are the frontal and parietal lobes, particularly in boundary zones of territories supplied by the internal carotid and middle and anterior cerebral arteries, whereas the posterior circulation is affected less frequently [54]. There is a broad spectrum of acute presentations with CVA and other neurological complications in patients with SCD [56–59]. Patients with SCD also can have transient ischemic attacks (TIAs) with symptoms and signs resolving within 24 h [56–58], although many of these individuals are found to have had recent cerebral infarction or atrophy on imaging [47]. The insidious onset of "soft neurological signs," such as difficulty in tapping quickly, is an indicator of associated cerebral infarction [60, 61]. Melek et al. observed that in over 95% of SCD patients with silent infarcts, at least one soft sign was present [60]. In addition, seizures (20-48%) [62, 63], decreased levels of consciousness [64], and headache (6.9%) [65, 66] are also indicators of stroke and CVA in children with SCD. Altered mental status-with or without reduced level of consciousness, headache, seizures, visual loss, or focal signs-can occur in numerous contexts, including infection, shunted hydrocephalus [67], acute chest syndrome (ACS) [68, 69], aplastic anemia secondary to parvovirus [70], after surgery [65], transfusion [71], or immunosuppression [72, 73], and apparently spontaneously [74]. In one large series of 538 patients with ACS, 3% of children had neurological symptoms at presentation, and such symptoms developed in a further 7-10% in association with ACS [68]. These patients are classified clinically as having had a CVA [47], although there is a wide differential of focal and generalized vascular and nonvascular pathologies-often distinguished using acute magnetic resonance techniques [74]-with important management implications [63, 67, 71, 75-78]. Sixtyseven percent of those who have had an initial stroke and are not transfused will develop another, most likely within 36 months [79]. With each episode, the child is usually left with greater neurological deficits including some degree of mental retardation [80].

Epidemiology

Epidemiology of SCD

SCD is a global, chronic, noncommunicable disease affecting millions of people in Africa, the Mediterranean region, Middle East, India, the Caribbean, the Americas, and, in recent decades, much of Western Europe [81–91]. The incidence of SCA in the African-American population is 0.2-0.3%, that of HbSS trait is 9-11%, and that of HbSC disease is 3% [86, 92–95]. The sickle gene is present in about 20% of the indigenous black population in Africa [88, 96, 97]. Approximately 72,000 African-Americans in the USA have SCD [98]. About 1 in 12 African-Americans and about 1 in 100 Hispanic Americans are carriers of the disease [99]. This prevalence has remained constant primarily because the trait provides partial protection against malarial infection from Plasmodium fal*ciparum* [88, 100, 101]. The malaria parasite has a complex life cycle and spends part of it in red blood cells. In a carrier, the presence of Plasmodium causes the RBC with defective Hb to rupture prematurely, making the plasmodium unable to reproduce. Further, the deoxygenation that leads to polymerization of Hb affects the ability of the parasite to digest Hb in the first place. The parasites by themselves lower the pH and cause the cells to sickle faster. Therefore, in areas where malaria is a problem, people's chances of survival actually increase if they carry sickle cell trait (selection for the heterozygote). Such protection has become irrelevant in the USA where malaria is no longer endemic.

While early childhood mortality and life expectancy of people with SCD have improved significantly over the past 30 years in the USA and other developed countries, no such improvement has been seen in poor African countries where most young children with SCD die before 5 years of age, even without proper diagnosis of SCD [102]. SCD contributes to the equivalent of 5% of deaths in children under 5 years of age on the African continent, more than 9% of such deaths in West Africa, and up to 16% of under-five deaths in individual West African countries [102].

Epidemiology of Stroke

The overall prevalence of stroke in all forms of SCD is 4% and 5% in those with SCA. First stroke occurs in all age groups, except for children under 1 year of age. The annual incidence of first stroke is approximately 0.6 per 100 patient-years or 600/100,000/year in SCA children. However, the highest incidence occurs in the first decade of life, with rates of 1.02 per 100 patient-years in 2–5-year-old SCA patients and 0.8 in those 6–9 years old [47]. The cumulative risk of first stroke in SCA patients is 11% by age of 20 years, 15% by age 30, and 24% by age 45 [47]. The combined incidence of hemorrhagic and ischemic strokes in a general sample of American children 14 years of age was reported as 3.3 per

100,000 yearly or 0.0033 per 100 patient-years [103]. The types of stroke differ between adults and children with SCD. The Cooperative Study of Sickle Cell Disease (CSSCD), a prospective cohort study of over 4000 children and adults, identified a history of stroke in 3.8% of the participants; 9.6% of first strokes in SCD patients under age 20 were hemorrhagic, while 52% of all strokes in those over 20 years were hemorrhagic. In the CSSCD, stroke occurred less frequently in the other common genotypes of SCD. Age-adjusted prevalence rates of stroke at study entry were 2.43% for $S\beta^0$ thalassemia (SCD-S β^0), 1.29% for SCD-S β^+ , and 0.84% for SCD-SC. Twenty-one percent of SCD-SC patients who had a stroke were less than 10 years old compared to those with SCD-SS (31% under age 10).

Overall Cost to Society

Expenditures of children with SCD were 6 and 11 times higher than in those without SCD enrolled in Medicaid and private insurance, respectively [104]. Total health-care costs generally rise with age, from \$892 to \$2562 per patientmonth in the 0-9- and 50-64-year age groups, respectively, on average \$1389 [104]. The estimated cost of medical care for the 70,000 individuals with SCD in the USA exceeds \$1.1 billion [105]. Overall, 51.8% of care is directly related to SCD, the majority of which (80.5%) is associated with patients' hospitalizations [104]. Non-SCDrelated costs were substantially higher than those reported for the general US population [106]. Non-SCD-related costs were estimated at \$9428 per patient annually, compared to reported average total medical expenses of \$3917 in 2005 [104, 107]. On an annualized basis, the total care cost of health care for patients with SCD ranged from \$10,704 (±24,696) for individuals aged 0–9 years to \$34,266 (±52,224) for those aged 30–39 years [104]. For an average patient with SCD reaching age 45, total undiscounted health-care costs were estimated to reach \$953,640 [104]. This estimated cost does not include direct and indirect non-health-related costs, patient's and

family member's time lost from school, lost workdays and reduced productivity of the patient, lost earnings of unpaid caregivers, transportation expenses, and income lost from premature death. In a report from the UK [108] based on 6077 admissions in years 2010–2011 associated with SCD with crisis as primary diagnosis, the total cost for these admissions was 18,798,255 GDP (about 27,300,000 USD). The cost of admissions increases with age (children admissions cost 50% less than adults). Patients between 10 and 19 years old are more likely to stay longer in hospital compared with others. Taken together the full burden of SCD worldwide is quite higher than the figures reported above [109].

Goals of Imaging

The goal of neuroimaging in acute stroke is to document whether the stroke is ischemic or hemorrhagic, to assess the extent of parenchymal abnormalities, to determine presence of cerebrovascular lesions, and to monitor cerebral blood flow disturbances. However, initiation of neuroprotective therapy, including exchange transfusion therapy to minimize secondary brain damage and neutralize "ischemic cascade," should not be delayed by arrangement for imaging studies.

Methodology

We conducted a systematic review of the literature using a database search of MEDLINE Medicine. (PubMed, National Library of Bethesda, MD) and of Web of Science[®] (Institute for Scientific Information, Philadelphia, PA) to identify studies dealing with sickle cell disease and stroke and relevant to neuroimaging. The search covered the time period January 1990 to November 2015, using the key terms (1) sickle cell disease and (2) stroke and one of the following: "exp cerebral ischemia," "cerebral infarction," "cerebrovascular disorders" or "cerebrovascular accidents," "epidemiology," "cost," "ultrasound," "TCD or transcranial Doppler sonography," "TCCS or transcranial color-coded sonography," "TCCD or transcranial color-coded duplex sonography," "MRI or magnetic resonance imaging," "MRA or magnetic resonance angiography," "angiography," "DSA or digital contrast angiography," "CT or computed tomography," "PET or positron emission tomography," and "SPECT or single-photon emission computerized tomography." There was one randomized controlled trial, no meta-analyses, and no cost analysis of neuroimaging diagnostic options. We expanded our retrieval to include also clinical trials, cohort studies, multicenter studies, comparative studies, case-control studies, and case reports having more than five subjects for the key question of the age-specific natural history of ischemic stroke. Reviews, letters, hospital bulletins, and single case reports were excluded.

Discussion of Issues

What Is the Imaging Modality of Choice to Detect Intracranial Hemorrhage in Patients with SCD?

Summary of Evidence CT imaging is the initial test of choice for emergency assessment of patients with SCD and acute hemorrhagic stroke (moderate evidence). However, there is ongoing debate if MRI can replace CT in emergency stroke settings, because there is no evidence based on randomized or non-randomized controlled trials that suggests diagnostic superiority of CT over MR imaging on outcome of emergency management of children or adults with SCD and stroke. If the sequences of the MRI of the brain are optimized to detect cerebral hemorrhage and the MR study can be done promptly, an MRI/DWI of the brain can be a preferred strategy over CT to detect both hemorrhage and cerebral infarct (insufficient evidence). Currently, many stroke centers obtain both CT and MRI in the initial evaluation of patients with stroke. The use of both modalities can be time-consuming and expensive.

Advantages of using CT in emergency settings lie in its widespread immediate 24/7 availability, relative ease of interpretation, speed of scans acquisition, and ability to reliably detect or exclude hemorrhagic causes (moderate evidence), which are more often fatal in patients with SCD compared to ischemic causes. The American Heart Association stresses the importance of emergency CT imaging of the head within 25 min after admission of a patient with symptoms of acute stroke. Taking this time aspect into account, MRI is limited by its relatively long duration, higher vulnerability to motion artifacts, and patients' contraindications such as claustrophobia, cardiac pacemakers, patient confusion, or metal implants. Additionally, in $\approx 10\%$ of patients, an inability to remain motionless may affect the quality of MRI, especially in uncooperative and unstable patients, who require sedation and anesthesiological support as in most pediatric cases. In acute intraparenchymal hemorrhage (ICH), the accuracy of MRI seems to be similar to the accuracy of CT, especially when gradient-echo sequences are used (insufficient evidence). In patients with subarachnoid hemorrhage (SAH), CT is superior (moderate evidence).

Compared with CT, advantages of MRI include the ability to distinguish acute, small cortical, small deep, and posterior fossa infarcts; the ability to distinguish acute from chronic ischemia; identification of subclinical satellite ischemic lesions that provide information on stroke mechanism; the avoidance of exposure to ionizing radiation; and greater spatial resolution (moderate evidence).

Supporting Evidence About 9.6% of first strokes in SCD-SS patients younger than 20 years were hemorrhagic, compared to 52% of first strokes in those over 20 years old [47], in whom there is nearly a 250-fold increase in the risk of hemorrhagic stroke compared with children [58]. In the CSSCD study, almost all fatal cases (24%) were due to hemorrhagic stroke. In the first published series, the mortality rate associated with hemorrhagic stroke was over 50% [110], similar to the rate (40%) reported by Strouse et al. [71]. The typical clinical presentation of hemorrhagic stroke in SCD includes focal neurological deficits, severe headache, nuchal rigidity, and coma.

No etiology for hemorrhagic stroke is identified in most cases. Among those with an etiology,

subarachnoid hemorrhage is the most common and is often associated with intracranial aneurysm [111, 112]. The presence of hemorrhagic stroke does not exclude the possibility of ischemic stroke [113]. The ratio of ischemic to hemorrhagic risk was not modified with modern management compared with historical series [114]. If a concomitant ischemic stroke is identified, there should be consideration for regular blood transfusion therapy [115]. Intracranial aneurysm in children with SCD had specific characteristics, similar to intracranial aneurysms described in adults with SCD. Data favored concurrent development of intracranial SCD-associated anterior stenosis and posterior dilation, suggesting common pathophysiology and management strategies [116, 117]. The risk of hemorrhagic stroke increases along with decreasing steady-state Hb concentration (RR 1.61 per 1 g/dL decrease) and increasing leukocyte count (1.94 per 5 \times 10⁹/L increase) [47]. Associations with hypertension, recent blood transfusions, treatment with corticosteroids, previous ischemic stroke, moyamoya, cerebral aneurysms, or acute chest syndrome (ACS) were also reported [71, 78, 118–122].

Computed Tomography (CT)

In the emergency setting, non-contrast CT (NCCT) is adequate and the most cost-effective strategy in diagnosing acute hemorrhagic stroke [123]. NCCT also enables quantification of intracranial hematoma volume and monitoring hemorrhage evolution [124]. In patients with hemorrhagic stroke, both initial hematoma volume and hematoma growth are independent predictors of clinical outcome and mortality [125, 126]. Hematoma volume can be calculated by using the readily available ABC/2 method [127, 128] derived from an approximation, according to the formula for ellipsoids, where A is the greatest hematoma diameter; B, the diameter at 90° to A; and C, the approximate number of CT slices with hematoma multiplied by slice thicknesses [128].

CT imaging enables estimation of age of a hematoma based on its density measured in Hounsfield units. At onset, hematoma is commonly seen as uniform, smooth hyperdense lesion on CT. Over the course of the first 48 h, large hematomas tend to show fluid levels, indicating that they are not solidified yet [129]. To this regard, fluid blood levels have been defined as a horizontal interface between hypodense bloody serum layered above hyperdense settled blood. Fluid blood levels in acute ICH are moderately sensitive (59%) to the presence of coagulopathy (i.e., abnormal prothrombin time and partial thromboplastin time) and highly specific (98%) for this condition [130]. Over the first 72 h, a hypodense region can be detected around lesions, as a result of the edema that surrounds the brain tissue; a noteworthy mass effect can be detected as well. Three to twenty days after onset, the lesion area tends to shrink and becomes less intense, losing ≈ 1.5 Hounsfield units per day. The periphery of the lesion tends to take on an uneven profile, which acquires a pseudo-abscess (ringlike) appearance, as seen on contrast.

Detection of intracranial hematoma and determination of its volume and age enable to make decisions as to further testing with vascular imaging modalities to detect a source of bleeding and/ or performing neurosurgical interventions such as craniectomy in cases of large ICH and/or aneurysm coiling/clipping, ventricular drainage, and/or aggressive management of vasospasm.

The complete CT protocol, therefore, increasingly includes not only plain CT but also optional perfusion CT and CT angiography, which can be performed as a single CT examination with separate contrast material boluses. The examination is frequently completed and analyzed within 15 min in a real clinical setting using new-generation multi-detector CT scanners. In addition, correlation of all the imaging findings with the vascular anatomy and clinical findings can be crucial in diagnosis of hyperacute stroke [131, 132]. Nevertheless, the use of perfusion CT and CT angiography to achieve a more precise vascular diagnosis should be consulted with the neurologist because these studies expose patients to the risks of radiation, as well as risks associated with contrast-induced nephropathy and allergic reaction, which can lead to death. Furthermore, the risk of contrast on blood-brain barrier permeability has unknown effects on bleeding risks and the worsening of vasogenic edema [133–137].

A typical protocol of plain non-enhanced CT protocol on 32 detectors CT scanner includes axial scanning at gantry angle along meatus-orbital plane, with section thickness 5 mm, rotation time 0.8 s, 120 kVp, and 250 mA [138, 139].

Magnetic Resonance Imaging (MRI)

Multimodal MRI has been proposed as an alternative to CT imaging in the emergency stroke setting. A prospective, multicenter study in the general population showed that MRI, especially with the use of gradient-echo sequences, may be as accurate as CT for the detection of acute hemorrhage in patients presenting with acute focal stroke symptoms and is more accurate than CT for the detection of chronic intracerebral hemorrhage [140–142]. The accuracy of MRI relative to CT for the detection of acute intracerebral hemorrhage, however, has not been demonstrated in patients with SCD. If the sequences of the MRI of the brain are optimized to detect cerebral hemorrhage and the MR study can be done promptly, an MRI of the brain can be preferred over CT to detect both hemorrhage and cerebral infarct [140, 143]. Further, using an MRI/DWI scan can determine whether the ischemic event occurred within the last 10 days [144–146]. In a patient with focal neurologic deficit, distinguishing acute cerebral infarcts from old infarcts with an MRI is clinically relevant because the decision to perform acute exchange transfusion may require central line placement, multiple units of blood, and other associated risks, including the possibility of a stroke [115, 147]. In rare instances, children and adults with focal neurologic deficits may have a negative MRI/DWI scan, specifically negative DWIs, within 24 h of the onset of symptoms [148, 149]. If MRI changes are absent, other diagnostic considerations include hemiplegic migraine, Todd's paralysis following seizures, PRES, and central sinus venous thrombosis (CSVT) [68, 150–152]. If a hemorrhagic stroke is identified, magnetic resonance venography (MRV) should be added to the initial MRI as 10% of hemorrhages in children are due to CVST [153].

Considering MRI as the sole modality to evaluate acute stroke patients, the MR protocols should include T1, T2, T2*, or gradient-echo (GE), fluid-attenuated inversion recovery, contrast-enhanced, diffusion-weighted, and perfusion-weighted images, as well as MRV and MR angiography [154]. The appearance of parenchymal hemorrhage on MR is primarily affected by the age of hematoma, as well as the type of MR contrast used. The substrate responsible for early hemorrhage identification on MR scan is deoxyhemoglobin, a blood degradation product with paramagnetic properties, because of its unpaired electrons. On GE images, a few areas of hyperintensity can be detected in the lesion core, and, of these, most are usually surrounded by hypointense boundaries. Hyperintense signals are commonly found bordering the central lesion on T2-weighted and GE images, whereas a hypoinsignal is commonly observed tense on T1-weighted images, thereby indicating perifocal vasogenic edema [154]. There is strong evidence supporting the diagnostic accuracy of MRI/DWI in the hyperacute setting [155, 156], even after only 20 min of symptom onset [157]. A randomized trial investigating the role of MR in detecting ICH has reported that hyperacute ICH is detectable with excellent accuracy even when the raters had only limited experience [140]. Moreover, GE is as sensitive as NCCT in the detection of acute ICH, whereas a complete MR in patients with acute stroke has higher sensitivities for IS (diffusion-weighted imaging sequences) and chronic hemorrhage [142, 158]. However, in the case of minor bleeding, GE MR may not be sufficient to distinguish acute bleeding from chronic bleeding (i.e., microbleeds [MBs]), and for this, NCCT should be performed [142].

MRI is also a neuroradiological tool for distinguishing between hemorrhagic transformation and primary ICH. In fact, most HTs are smaller than their fields of ischemic infarct; thus, MRI can provide information on nonhemorrhagic regions and evidence whether blood is within the larger ischemic infarct [159]. A primary hematoma tends to be round and have a larger surrounding edema than would be seen on IS. Furthermore, hematomas do not necessarily respect vascular territories [159]. In case of hemorrhagic transformation of IS, MR angiography can identify the location of vascular occlusion.

MRI is sufficiently accurate in detecting underlying causes of secondary hemorrhages, including vascular malformations, tumors, and cerebral vein thrombosis, as well as a high diagnostic yield for young patients having lobar ICH and no history of hypertension [160]. Thus, MR is a sensitive tool for detecting cerebral venous thrombosis in the acute, subacute, and chronic phases [161]. Contrast-enhanced MR venography is able to show the thrombosed segment of the venous sinus and is generally well correlated with conventional angiographic findings [162]. It also assists in distinguishing anatomic variants, such as a hypoplastic sinus, from cerebral venous thrombosis [163].

Also, MRI is a sensitive and specific neuroradiologic modality for detecting cavernomas, the abnormal capillary-like vessels with intermingled connective tissue whose rupture can lead to ICH [164]. Cavernoma has a hyperintense popcorn ball-like appearance at T2-weighted imaging. The central component, hyperintense, indicates subrecent bleeding; the hypointense halo consists of hemosiderin and is the outcome of remote bleeding.

With MRI, it is possible to detect previously existing and clinically silent cerebral infarcts and microbleeds (MBs) that are not detectable on CT [165].

What Are the Imaging Modalities of Choice to Detect Brain Ischemia and Determine Tissue Viability?

Summary of Evidence Stroke centers highlight the importance of timely neuroimaging to establish the diagnosis of ischemic stroke and rule out intracranial hemorrhage in emergency care settings. A primary stroke center should have the ability to perform CT of the head within 25 min after admission and the availability of this imaging modality 24 h a day, 7 days a week. The high frequency of stroke mimics in children makes confirmation of stroke especially important. A CT scan, however, will often miss early signs of ischemic infarction and thus is not sufficient for ruling out ischemic stroke in a child with SCD (insufficient evidence). MRI with diffusionweighted imaging (DWI), along with magnetic resonance angiography (MRA) of the head and neck, should be performed in all children with SCD and suspected acute ischemic stroke (moderate evidence). Some centers do not have MRI capability 24 h a day, 7 days a week; in these instances, head CT to rule out hemorrhage, admission for observation and neuroprotection, and treatment is indicated until MRI can be performed (moderate evidence).

Compared with CT, advantages of MRI include the ability to distinguish acute, small cortical, small deep, and posterior fossa infarcts; the ability to distinguish acute from chronic ischemia; identification of subclinical satellite ischemic lesions that provide information on stroke mechanism; the avoidance of exposure to ionizing radiation; and greater spatial resolution (moderate evidence). Limitations of MRI in the acute setting including higher cost; relatively limited availability of the test; relatively long duration of the test; increased vulnerability to motion artifact, especially in children, who tend to remain motionless; and patient's contraindications such as claustrophobia, cardiac pacemakers, patient confusion, or metal implants may obviate the ability to obtain a good quality MR study.

Supporting Evidence

СТ

CT is relatively insensitive in detecting acute and small cortical or subcortical infarctions, especially in the posterior fossa [166]. Despite these limitations, its widespread immediate availability, relative ease of interpretation, and acquisition speed make CT the most common modality used in acute ischemic stroke imaging.

A sign of cerebral ischemia within the first few hours after symptom onset on CT is loss of gray-white differentiation [167–171]. This sign may manifest as loss of distinction among the nuclei of the basal ganglia (lenticular obscuration) or as a blending of the densities of the cortex and underlying white matter in the insula (insular ribbon sign) [171] and over the convexities (cortical ribbon sign). Another sign of cerebral ischemia is swelling of the gyri that produces sulcal effacement. The more rapidly these signs become evident, the more profound is the degree of ischemia. However, the ability of observers to detect these early infarct signs on CT is quite variable and occurs in $\leq 67\%$ of cases imaged within 3 h. Detection is influenced by the size of the infarct, severity of ischemia, and the time between symptom onset and imaging [172, 173].

Another useful CT sign is that of increased density within the occluded artery, such as the hyperdense middle cerebral artery (MCA) sign, indicative of large-vessel occlusion [174]. The hyperdense MCA sign, however, is seen in only one third to one half of cases of angiographically proven thromboses [175, 176]; hence, it is an appropriate indicator of thrombus when present. Another CT sign is the hyperdense MCA "dot" sign [177] that represents a clot within a branch of the MCA [178]. The hyperdense basilar artery sign has been described with similar implications as the hyperdense MCA sign [179, 180].

MRI

Diffusion-weighted imaging (DWI) has emerged as the most sensitive and specific imaging technique for acute infarct, far better than NECT or any other MRI sequence, whereas standard MRI sequences (T1 weighted, T2 weighted, fluidattenuated inversion recovery [FLAIR]) are relatively insensitive to the changes of acute ischemia [181]. DWI has a high sensitivity (88–100%) and specificity (95-100%) for detecting infarcted regions within minutes of symptom onset [182-189]. DWI allows identification of the lesion size, site, and age. DWI can detect relatively small cortical lesions and small deep or subcortical lesions, including those in the brainstem or cerebellum, areas often poorly or not visualized with standard MRI sequences and NECT scan techniques [190–193]. DWI can identify subclinical satellite ischemic lesions that provide information on stroke mechanism [185, 187, 194–206]. There are a few articles describing negative DWI studies when cerebral perfusion is decreased

enough to produce infarction [207, 208] and the reversal, partial or complete, of DWI abnormalities with restoration of perfusion [209]. Thus, early after ischemia onset, the visible diffusion lesion will include both regions of irreversible infarction with more severe apparent diffusion coefficient changes and regions of salvageable penumbra with less severe apparent diffusion coefficient changes.

The artery susceptibility sign is the MR correlate of the hyperdense MCA seen on NCCT. A direct comparison of NCCT and MRI in patients with occlusion of the proximal MCA found that 54% of patients demonstrated this sign on NCCT, whereas 82% of the same patients had clot demonstrated on MRI using a gradient-echo sequence Vascular hyperintensities on fluid-[176]. attenuated inversion recovery sequences can indicate slow-flowing blood passing through leptomeningeal collaterals [210]. Conventional MRI is more sensitive than standard NCCT in identifying both new and preexisting ischemic lesions in patients with 24 h time-defined TIAs [211-227]. DWI-positive lesions tend to be smaller and multiple in TIA patients [166]. There does not appear to be a predilection for cortical or subcortical regions or particular vascular territories. Recently, several studies have demonstrated that DWI positivity in TIA patients is associated with a higher risk of recurrent ischemic events [228–230].

Perfusion CT and MRI

Information about the nature and severity of the ischemic insult may be just as important as the "time" of the ischemic event for predicting outcome and making therapeutic judgments. Ischemic, potentially salvageable "penumbral" tissue is an ideal target for reperfusion and neuroprotective strategies but requires proper patient selection [231–239]. However, in the acute stroke setting, there is a trade-off between the increased information provided by perfusion imaging and the increased time needed to acquire additional imaging sequences. Brain perfusion imaging provides information about regional cerebral hemodynamics in the form of such parameters as cerebral blood flow, cerebral blood volume, and

mean transit time. Perfusion CT and perfusionweighted MRI have been widely incorporated into acute multimodal imaging protocols. Combined with parenchymal imaging, both permit delineation of the ischemic penumbra [221, 223–225, 240–244]. Perfusion imaging can also indicate areas that are severely and probably irretrievably infarcted. A current technical challenge is that methods for processing of perfusion data to derive perfusion parameters vary, and the most biologically salient perfusion parameters and thresholds for acute decision making have not been fully defined [225]. On MRI, the ischemic penumbra is roughly indexed as the area of perfusion-weighted imaging-DWI mismatch [185, 212, 214, 222]. On perfusion CT imaging, the penumbra is indexed as the area of mean transit time-cerebral blood volume mismatch [211, 218, 220, 226]. "Core" ischemia can be defined accurately by perfusion CT depending on equipment and programming. Various studies have used different hemodynamic parameters, such as mean transit time, cerebral blood volume, and cerebral blood flow [245-264], different thresholds for determining hemodynamic abnormality (e.g., degree of reduction in cerebral blood volume and absolute versus relative threshold), and different thresholds for the amount of penumbral tissue that warrants treatment (e.g., 20, 100, or 200% the size of the infarct core) [215, 221, 223, 224, 242–244].

Advantages of the multimodal CT approach over MRI include wider availability of emergency CT imaging, more rapid imaging, and fewer contraindications to CT versus MRI [265-267]. Perfusion CT parameters of cerebral blood volume, cerebral blood flow, and mean transit time can be more easily quantified than their perfusion-weighted MRI counterparts, owing in part to the linear relationship between iodinated CT contrast concentration and resulting CT image density, a relationship that does not hold for gadolinium concentration versus MRI signal intensity. Disadvantages of the CT approach over MRI include the use of ionizing radiation and iodinated contrast, which carries a small risk of nephrotoxicity. Another disadvantage of perfusion CT is limited brain coverage, typically a

4-cm-thick slab per contrast bolus [268–271]. The latest generations of the 256- and 320-slice CT scanners afford whole-brain coverage but are limited in availability.

The major advantages of perfusion MRI over perfusion CT include its inclusion in a package of imaging sequences that effectively evaluate many aspects of the parenchyma, including the presence of infarction with DWI and the avoidance of ionizing radiation. Of note, the whole-brain coverage offered by perfusion MRI comes at the cost of a limited spatial resolution (matrix size or interslice gap) or temporal resolution. Disadvantages of perfusion MRI include limited availability in emergency settings, duration of the study, and patient's contraindications. Gadolinium reactions are uncommon but can be dangerous [267, 272]. Arterial spin labeling (ASL MRI) is a relatively new MRI method that assesses brain perfusion without the need to inject gadolinium contrast material but is not yet widely available [273]. This technique allows quantification of regional CBF using magnetically labeled water molecules in arterial blood, without the need for exogenous agents [274, 275].

There is growing evidence that studying brain perfusion in SCD may provide more insight into the effect of microcirculatory abnormalities, which are typically invisible to MRI of the brain and MRA of the intracranial arteries, on brain function [65]. These apparently paradoxical results may be explained based on brain injury secondary to microcirculatory vaso-occlusion (direct correlation) and brain injury secondary to exhaustion of cerebrovascular reserve (inverse correlation). The ASL MRI studies were performed in stable children with SCD and controls showing substantial differences in perfusion; hence, the interpretation of perfusion data in patients with SCD should include diseasespecific pathophysiological CBF disturbances (hyperemia) [65, 276, 277].

Nuclear Imaging: PET and SPECT

PET and SPECT are indicated if CT and MRI are negative in patients with clinical stroke to detect the neuronal tissue viability by using radioactive tracers to indicate glucose metabolism 2-deoxy-2

[18F] fluoro-D-glucose (FDG) and evaluate microvascular perfusion ([150]H2O) [278, 279] (Limited Evidence). PET studies [278-280] that have been done in patients with SCD have shown a variety of abnormalities including hypometabolism in frontal areas of the brain and areas of low perfusion that appear normal on MRI [281]. The study of Powars et al. [279] suggested that few patients with SCD have normal PET studies and that areas of hypometabolism in brain regions with normal MR appearance are not uncommon. The authors suggest that PET could be used to select patients for treatment as four patients showed improvement in metabolism and perfusion with transfusion treatment. The most powerful predictor of ischemia in other applications of PET is an increased oxygen extraction fraction, but this application, as well as metabolism measurements, remains to be established in children with SCD. The application of PET and SPECT in emergency settings is limited. PET and SPECT imaging, additionally to MRI, identified abnormalities in children with SCD and particularly contributed to the identification of higher number and more extensive ischemic lesions, often bihemispheric. PET is considered useful to evaluate metabolic improvement after therapeutic interventions; however, correlation of PET abnormalities to subsequent stroke or progressive neurologic dysfunction requires further study [278, 279, 282].

SPECT was used to estimate cerebrovascular reserve, which can be an independent variable to determine cerebrovascular status in patients with SCD and potentially would provide insight into tissue at risk of infarction; however, there is no sufficient evidence to justify the use of this method in emergency settings [283].

What Is the Role of Neuroimaging in Patients with SCD and Symptoms of Recurrent Stroke?

Summary of Evidence Recurrent stroke is observed in children and adults with SCD despite proper regimen of transfusion therapy. Arterial stenosis is the main risk factor for recurrent stroke. There is very limited data on emergency neuroimaging of patients with SCD and recurrent stroke. NCCT is the emergency modality of choice to search for an acute hemorrhage; however, it can also be detected by MRI (moderate evidence). Early MRA also gives the opportunity to noninvasively evaluate intracranial and extracranial vasculature. MRI with MR angiography, MR venography, and diffusion-weighted imaging is the preferred modality for evaluating ischemic recurrent stroke and eliminating diagnosis of dural cerebral sinus venous thrombosis (CSVT) and large artery dissection as the etiology of the event (insufficient evidence). CSVT is a less common neurologic complication in SCD when compared with ischemic strokes. Despite the low frequency, detecting the presence of CSVT is important because its presence may alter the treatment strategy. Children and adults with SCD and CSVT can present with symptoms that mimic a stroke, such as seizures, coma, cranial nerve palsies, headaches, nausea, and vomiting. MRV can be included in initial imaging study because it only adds a maximum of 7 min to the total time of an MRI study (insufficient evidence). MRI techniques that include T1, T2, FLAIR, diffusion imaging, and susceptibility imaging and MRA protocols that include 3D time-of-flight techniques and reconstruction provide accurate, noninvasive, high-quality images of the cerebral vasculature. Functional imaging techniques, such as PET or single-photon emission computed tomography, are being studied in pediatric patients with SCD as they may able to detect perfusion deficits in subacute settings predicting the development of infarcts (insufficient evidence).

Supporting Evidence

СТ

The multifactorious symptoms and the difficulties in diagnosis point to the importance of neuroimaging not only for diagnostic purposes but also for evaluation of etiology and outcome. Computed tomography has the advantage of being readily available in emergency settings but has the disadvantage of missing out on early, small, or infratentorial ischemia [139, 158, 279].

MRI/MRA

MRI of the brain is the preferred strategy over a brain CT scan to detect both hemorrhage and recurrent cerebral infarct [140, 143]. Further, using an MRI/DWI scan can determine whether the ischemic event occurred within the last 10 days [144, 145, 284]. In a patient with focal neurologic deficit, distinguishing acute cerebral infarcts from old infarcts with an MRI is clinically relevant because the decision to perform acute exchange transfusion may require central line placement, multiple units of blood, and other associated risks, including the possibility of a stroke [285]. In rare instances, children and adults with focal neurologic deficits may have a negative MRI/DWI scan, specifically negative DWIs, within 24 h of the onset of symptoms [148, 149]. If MRI changes are absent, other diagnostic considerations include clinical symptoms [68, 150, 152] and presence of CSVT [151, 286]. To decrease the likelihood of failing to diagnose CSVT, an MRV with the initial MRI can be recommended.

Assessment of intra- and extracranial vasculature is important in patients with recurrent stroke in view of recent data showing that 53% of children with arterial ischemic stroke show arteriopathies [287]. Inclusion of the neck vessels for imaging is also recommended, as 25% of the children show lesions of cervical vessels [246]. Best sequences for detection of dissections are a combination of (contrast-enhanced) MRA and nonfatand fat-suppressed T1-weighted images of cervicocranial vessels [288]. In view of the frequency of arteriopathy, CT angiography might be equal to MR angiography, but both are known to miss the information from fat-suppressed images [289, 290]. Although conventional angiography is still the gold standard for detecting dissections and vasculitis, it is rarely performed in childhood stroke and has its indication for specific questions or in cases of endovascular treatments.

MRI techniques that include T1, T2, FLAIR, diffusion imaging, and susceptibility imaging and MRA protocols that include 3D time-of-flight techniques and reconstruction provide accurate, noninvasive, high-quality images of the cerebral vasculature [291].

Nuclear Imaging: PET and SPECT

Functional imaging techniques, such as PET or single-photon emission computed tomography, are being studied in pediatric patients with SCD and recurrent stroke as they may be able to detect perfusion deficits in subacute settings predicting the development of further infarcts [220, 279, 282].

What Is the Role of Vascular Investigations?

Summary of Evidence Cerebrovascular imaging is an important aspect of the workup of patients with SCD and stroke because the majority of large ischemic strokes are caused by severe stenosis and/or occlusion in \geq 1-mm-large vessel. Noninvasive intracranial vascular imaging greatly improves the ability to establish as soon as possible the mechanism of ischemia and make appropriate clinical decisions in emergency settings (moderate evidence). Large-vessel occlusion can be suspected on NCCT as described above (hyperdense MCA sign, etc.). Adding CTA to NCCT can allow for rapid evaluation of the intracranial and extracranial vasculature and therefore provide potentially important information about the presence of vessel occlusions or stenoses (insufficient evidence). Also, MRA can be performed in combination with brain MRI in the setting of acute stroke to guide therapeutic decision making. However, it cannot reliably identify distal or branch occlusions (insufficient evidence). DSA remains the "gold standard" for the detection of many types of cerebrovascular lesions because the resolution, sensitivity, and specificity of DSA exceed those of the noninvasive techniques (moderate evidence). However, if noninvasive imaging provides firm diagnostic findings, DSA may not be required for solely diagnostic purposes (limited evidence).

It is also important to evaluate the *extracranial vasculature* in patients with SCD and symptoms of acute cerebral ischemia to exclude significant stenoses, thrombosis, and arterial dissection. The carotid and vertebral vessels can be imaged by several noninvasive techniques, such as CTA, MRA, ultrasound, and DSA. Although each tech-

nique has certain advantages in specific clinical situations, the noninvasive techniques show general agreement to DSA in 85–90% of cases (moderate evidence). For evaluation of the degree of stenosis and for determination of patient eligibility for interventional procedures, however, DSA is the "gold standard" imaging modality (moderate evidence).

DSA and multimodal MRI are complementary in detection of vascular dissections. A very high-grade stenosis ("string sign") is most accurately detected by DSA, followed closely by CTA and contrast-enhanced MRA (limited evidence). Ultrasound techniques are seldom used to evaluate carotid arteries in emergency settings in patients with SCD (insufficient evidence).

Supporting Evidence

CT Angiography (CTA)

CTA allows for rapid evaluation of the intracranial and extracranial vasculature in acute, subacute, and chronic stroke settings and can therefore provide potentially important information about the presence of vessel occlusions or stenoses [245, 268]. The accuracy of CTA for the evaluation of large-vessel intracranial stenoses and occlusions is very high [246-249], and in some cases, its overall accuracy approaches that of digital subtraction angiography (DSA) [246, 250]. The sensitivity and specificity of CTA for the detection of intracranial occlusions range between 92 and 100% and between 82 and 100%, respectively, with a positive predictive value of 91-100% [251, 252, 268, 269]. Because CTA provides a static image of vascular anatomy, it is inferior to DSA for the demonstration of flow rates and direction [292].

Direct comparisons of CTA source images (CTA-SI) and MRI/DWI have demonstrated very similar sensitivity of these two techniques for detecting ischemic regions, with DWI being better at demonstrating smaller abnormalities (reversible or irreversible) and those in the brainstem and posterior fossa [237, 293]. Improved stroke detection explains the greater predictive value for final infarct size by use of CTA-SI [292]. For early strokes (<3 h), CTA-SI has a

greater sensitivity to ischemic changes and more accurately identifies the volume of tissue that will ultimately become infarcted than NCCT alone [235, 292]. CTA-SI is more an estimate of cerebral blood volume than the expression of cytotoxic edema seen on NCCT. CTA requires administration of intravenous contrast agent and, thus, is associated with risk of nephrotoxicity and other adverse reactions. The utility of CTA in children with SCD and stroke therefore remains to be established.

CTA is a sensitive, specific, and accurate technique for imaging the *extracranial vasculature*. CTA is clearly superior to carotid ultrasound for differentiating a carotid occlusion from a very high-grade stenosis [294] and has been reported to have an excellent (100%) negative predictive value for excluding >70% of stenoses compared with catheter angiography and is thereby functioning well as a screening test [295]. A large meta-analysis found it to have a sensitivity of >90% and specificity of >95% for detecting significant lesions compared with DSA [296–298].

MR Angiography (MRA)

MRA is performed in combination with brain MRI in the setting of acute stroke to guide therapeutic decision making [253]. There are several different MRA techniques that are used for imaging intracranial vessels. They include twodimensional time of flight (TOF), three-dimensional TOF, multiple overlapping thin-slab acquisition, and contrast-enhanced MRA [254]. Intracranial MRA with nonenhanced TOF techniques has a sensitivity ranging from 60 to 85% for stenoses and from 80 to 90% for occlusions compared with CTA or DSA [246, 251]. Typically, TOF MRA is useful in identifying acute proximal large-vessel occlusions but cannot reliably identify distal or branch occlusions [255]. In a study of 22 SCD patients, an MRA abnormality in a long segment (6 mm) with reduced distal flow correlated with subclinical infarction, while short focal areas of abnormal MRA most commonly in branching regions showed no associated MRI infarction [299].

More recent data from adults showed that MRA has 70-86% sensitivity in detecting intracranial stenosis on DSA, while the sensitivity of CTA is 98% [246, 300, 301]. MRA does not need a contrast agent, while CTA requires intravenous contrast, and its toxicity can exacerbate symptoms in acute stroke [302]. MR spectroscopy can distinguish an ischemic lesion from other non-ischemic changes, but the utility of MRS in acute stroke is limited in children with SCD.

Two-dimensional and three-dimensional TOF MRA used for the detection of extracranial carotid disease (threshold stenosis typically 70%) showed a mean sensitivity of 93% and a mean specificity of 88% [254]. Contrastenhanced MRA is more accurate than nonenhanced TOF techniques, with specificities and sensitivities of 86-97% and 62-91%, respeccompared with DSA [303–305]. tively, Craniocervical arterial dissections of the carotid and vertebral arteries can often be detected with MRA [306–308]. Contrast-enhanced MRA may improve the detection of arterial dissections [309, 310], although there are few large, prospective studies to prove its accuracy versus catheter angiography. Non-enhanced T1-weighted MRI with fat-saturation techniques can frequently depict a subacute hematoma within the wall of an artery, which is highly suggestive of a recent dissection [309, 310]. However, an acute intramural hematoma may not be well visualized on fat-saturated T1-weighted MRI until the blood is metabolized to methemoglobin, which may require a few days after ictus. MRA is also helpful for detecting other less common causes of ischemic stroke or TIAs such as arterial dissection, fibromuscular dysplasia, venous thrombosis, and some cases of vasculitis [311].

Digital Subtraction Angiography (DSA)

DSA remains the "gold standard" for the detection of many types of cerebrovascular lesions and diseases. For most types of cerebrovascular disease, the resolution, sensitivity, and specificity of DSA exceed those of the noninvasive techniques, including for arterial stenoses [312–314]. However, if noninvasive imaging provides firm diagnostic findings, cerebral angiography may not be required for solely diagnostic purposes. Emergency intracerebral evaluation of largevessel occlusion in stroke can be performed with CTA or MRA, especially because it requires only additional 2–4 min during initial stroke evaluation (in a multimodal evaluation process), and can obviate the need for catheter angiography.

DSA is not part of the initial acute ischemic stroke imaging in children with SCD and is performed when endovascular therapy is anticipated, usually in case of hemorrhagic stroke. DSA is accurate in detecting intracranial vascular abnormalities (AVM, aneurysm, dissection, occlusion) and quantifying arterial narrowing.

DSA is an invasive test and can cause serious complications such as stroke and death, although recent advances in high-resolution rapid-sequence digital subtraction imaging, digital image reconstruction with three-dimensional techniques, catheter technology, and nonionic contrast media have made cervicocerebral angiography easier and safer. Most large series have reported rates of stroke or death in <1% of DSA procedures [315–317].

DSA remains the most informative technique for imaging the *cervical carotid and vertebral arteries*, particularly when making decisions about invasive therapies. In addition to providing specific information about a vascular lesion, DSA can provide valuable information about collateral flow, perfusion status, and other occult vascular lesions that may affect patient management [312–314]. Catheter angiography can be particularly useful in cases of carotid dissection, both to image the dissection and to delineate the collateral supply to the brain.

Ultrasound Techniques: Transcranial Doppler (TCD), Transcranial Color-Coded Doppler (TCCD), and Carotid Ultrasound

There are two techniques of transcranial Doppler (TCD) ultrasonography—conventional TCD and color-coded duplex TCD; both have been used to detect intracranial vessel abnormalities [318–320]. TCD has been used to evaluate occlusions

and stenoses in intracranial vessels [318, 321]. TCD accuracy is less than that of CTA and MRA for steno-occlusive disease, with a sensitivity and specificity of TCD ranging from 55 to 90% and from 90 to 95%, respectively [257, 259, 261]. TCD can detect microembolic signals, which are seen with extracranial or cardiac sources of embolism [322].

The usefulness of TCD is limited in emergency settings in patients with SCD. This is also due to the long time needed to perform the study and, regarding the overall accuracy, the dependence on the experience of the technician, the interpreter, and the patient's vascular anatomy. For posterior circulation stroke, Doppler ultrasound is not helpful. In intensive care units, TCCD can be useful for detecting and monitoring of vasospasm in SCD patients with intracranial hemorrhage [323, 324].

Carotid ultrasound is a safe and inexpensive screening technique for imaging the carotid bifurcation and measuring blood velocities [325–327] but has limited usefulness in emergency settings. Doppler measures that have been correlated with angiographic stenosis include internal carotid artery peak systolic velocity and end-diastolic velocity, as well as ratios of internal carotid artery and common carotid artery peak systolic velocity [318, 328, 329]. Doppler test results and diagnostic criteria are influenced by several factors, such as the equipment, the specific laboratory, and the technologist performing the test [330, 331]. Sensitivity and specificity of carotid ultrasound for detecting lesions are less than for other modalities, in the range of 83-86% for sensitivity and 87-99% for specificity [248, 296].

Take-Home Figure

Figure 33.1 presents an algorithm for the imaging of patients with SCD and symptoms of stroke.


Fig. 33.1 Decision tree shows the role of neuroimaging in emergency management of a patient with sickle cell disease (SCD) and neurological symptoms of stroke. *CT* Computed tomography, *MRI* magnetic resonance imag-

Take-Home Points

- NCCT remains the first-line imaging modality in emergency settings of patients with SCD and symptoms of stroke.
- Centers that have emergency access to MR studies increasingly use MRI as modality of choice in acute ischemic stroke; however, the duration of the study and quality of image acquisition in motionless patients, especially children with SCD, limit the utility of MRI as first-line imaging in patients with SCD and acute stroke.
- CTA, CT perfusion, and MRA/DWI MR perfusion are increasingly used in combination with standard NCCT and anatomical MRI to evaluate cerebrovasculature and neuronal tissue viability in emergency settings.
- DSA is the modality of choice in the evaluation of cerebrovasculature if emergency endovascular treatment is anticipated.
- PET and SPECT imaging are not used in emergency settings and are employed to eluci-

ing, *DWI* diffusion-weighted imaging, *MRA* magnetic resonance angiography, *SPECT* single-photon emission CT, *PET* positron emission tomography, *DSA* digital subtraction angiography

date mechanism of ischemia in patients with symptoms of stroke and negative CT and MR findings.

 Ultrasound techniques, including transcranial Doppler and carotid Doppler ultrasound, are not used in emergency settings in patients with SCD and stroke.

Imaging Case Studies

Case 1

Figure 33.2a–c presents a patient with hemorrhagic stroke and a patient with ischemic stroke.

Case 2

Figure 33.3a–e presents imaging comparing ischemic versus hemorrhagic stroke.



Fig. 33.2 Imaging in ischemic versus hemorrhagic stroke in a patient with sickle cell disease. (a) Patient with hemorrhagic stroke and (b, c) patient with ischemic stroke. (a) shows intraparenchymal high-density hematoma on CT image. (b) CT image shows area of slightly lower periventricular density on the right (*arrow*) suggesting ischemic lesion. (c) DWI image shows clearly in the same patient as on (b) several ischemic high-intensity infarcts. CT is the imaging modality of choice for detection of hemorrhagic stroke but is not very good for detection of ischemic stroke



Fig. 33.3 Imaging in ischemic versus hemorrhagic stroke. MRI (DWI) is the imaging modality of choice for territorial and interterritorial ischemic stroke. (**a**, **b**) show DWI axial images of hemispheric ischemic stroke. (**c**, **d**, and **e**) show DWI images of focal infarcts

Case 3

Figure 33.4a–d presents types of "silent" infarcts in patients with SCD.

Suggested Imaging Protocols

Anatomical MRI of the Brain

Gradient-echo-based three-plane localizer followed by whole-brain MRI with sagittal threedimensional isotropic T2-weighted fast spin-echo, fast FLAIR (fluid-attenuated inversion on recovery), and magnetization prepared isotro-T1-weighted pic high-resolution fast gradient-echo (MPRAGE). Three-dimensional isotropic MPRAGE provides exquisite graywhite matter contrast and will be used to facilitate registration of inherently lower-resolution images, such as perfusion MRI, to the brain atlases. Total acquisition time is approximately 16 min.

Parameters for the 3D isotropic T2-weighted sequence are TR, 3200 ms; TE_{eff}, 444 ms; 1 mm slice thickness with no gap; field of view, $256 \times 256 \text{ mm}^2$; matrix, 256×256 ; and number of slices, 192, with resultant voxel size of $1.0 \times 1.0 \times 1.0 \text{ mm}^3$. Parameters for the 3D iso-

Fig. 33.4 Types of "silent" infarcts in patients with SCD. (a, b) Infarcts showed on DWI image (b) associated with abnormalities on image (a) from MRA (prevalence 85%). (c, d) Infarcts not associated with abnormalities on MRA (prevalence 15%), considered microvascular disease



tropic fast FLAIR sequence are TR, 6000 ms; TE_{eff}, 355 ms; TI, 1800 ms; 1 mm slice thickness with no gap; field of view, 256 × 256 mm²; matrix, 256 × 256; and number of slices, 144, with resultant voxel size of $1.0 \times 1.0 \times 1.0$ mm³. Parameters for the 3D magnetization prepared high-resolution T1-weighted fast gradient-echo sequence are TR, 1760 ms; TE, 3.87 ms; field of view, 256 × 256 mm²; matrix, 256 × 256; and number of slices, 192, with resultant voxel size of $1.0 \times 1.0 \times 1.0$ mm³. Note all 3D sequences are obtained with a parallel imaging factor of 2 (iPAT = 2).

MR Angiography

Time-of-flight (TOF) three-dimensional gradientecho sequence covering the intracranial internal carotids arteries, vertebrobasilar arteries, and the circle of Willis should be performed in the axial plane. Acquisition time is approximately 6.5 min.

Parameters are TR, 28 ms; TE, 3.58 ms; flip angle, 20°; 100 0.9-mm-thick partitions; field of view, 220 mm; and matrix, 224×512 , with resultant in-plane resolution of 0.40×0.80 mm. Off-

resonance magnetization transfer pre-pulses and ramped RF pulses should be used to improve contrast-to-noise ratio between the vessel lumen and stationary tissue.

Diffusion Brain MRI

Diffusion-weighted MRI is used to detect and differentiate acute silent white matter infarcts from chronic ones. It should be performed in the axial plane using a single-shot spin-echo echoplanar readout (TR, 5800 ms; TE, 93 ms), diffusion-sensitizing gradients (b-value = 1000 s/ mm² will be applied in three orthogonal directions (D-WIx, D-WIy, D-WIz), and a reference image with low diffusion weighting (b-value = 33 s/mm^2 will also be recorded). The in-plane resolution for DWI is 2.25×0.90 mm², and the slice thickness is 5.0 mm (1 mm gap).

Perfusion Brain MRI

Brain MR perfusion imaging should be performed using the continuous arterial spin labeling (CASL) method originally described by Alsop et al. [275]. To help with the image registration process, slice orientation will be parallel to the anterior commissure—posterior commissure (AC-PC) plane. Fifty pairs of labeled and control volumes are acquired consecutively to enhance signal-to-noise ratio for a total acquisition time of 10 min.

Perfusion sensitization is obtained using a single send-receive head coil. A 2.4-s-long RF pulse is applied simultaneously with gradient at the level of the cervicomedullary junction to achieve flow-driven, adiabatic electromagnetic labeling of arterial spins in both carotid and vertebral arteries. The amplitude of the RF pulse is 3.5uT and the gradient strength is 2.5 mT/m. To control for magnetization transfer (MT) effects, a reference image is acquired with sinusoidal modulation of the RF envelope with a frequency of 250 Hz, thereby achieving the simultaneous inversion of two parallel planes leading to a net zero degree on the labeled arterial water spins. This method allows for control of MT artifacts throughout the entire brain, thus enabling to perform whole-brain perfusion imaging. In order to reduce the sensitivity of the method for arterial transit time, the acquisition is delayed by 1.2 s after the labeling pre-pulse. Flow-compensated single-shot spin-echo echo-planar (TR, 5000 ms; TE, 36 ms) readout is used to obtain 15 8-mmthick axial slices separated by a 1 mm gap with an in-plane resolution of $3.75 \times 3.75 \text{ mm}^2$. The slices are acquired in ascending order to reduce the remaining intravascular labeled spins by its natural crushing effect. Fifty pairs of labeled and control volumes are acquired consecutively to enhance signal-to-noise ratio.

Conventional TCD

TCD should be performed according to the STOP protocol. MCAs, terminal ICAs, ACAs, and PCAs should be insonated through transtemporal windows using a 2 MHz probe. The time-averaged maximum velocity (V mean) should be

measured over several (at least three) complete cardiac cycles.

TCCD

Transcranial color Doppler imaging should include M-1 segment of MCA, A-1 segment of ACA, and P1 segment of PCA, the intracranial portion of the ICA. The angle-corrected blood flow velocities should be measured. The sample volume should be placed on the point of the highest velocity acceleration of a particular segment determined by color aliasing artifact. The peak systolic (V peak systolic), mean (V mean), and end-diastolic (Vend-diastolic) velocities should be obtained by tracing of the maximum frequency envelope of the waveform.

Future Research

Future research in this field should address the following:

- Utility of multimodal advanced MR techniques in detection of acute hemorrhagic and ischemic stroke and determination of tissue viability in emergency settings
- Utility of CT perfusion and CT angiography in patients with SCD and symptoms of stroke
- Utility of ultrasound techniques in preadmission settings
- Emergency employment of DSA for treatment of cerebrovascular causes of stroke

Acknowledgments The authors would like to acknowledge the work of Drs. Maciej Swiat and Maciej Tomaszewski, their coauthors in previous chapters ["Sickle Cell Disease and Stroke" in Evidence-Based Imaging in Pediatrics (Medina LS et al., eds; Springer Science; 2010); "Pediatric Sickle Cell Disease and Stroke" in Evidence-Based Imaging (Medina LS et al., eds; Springer Science; 2011); "Sickle Cell Disease and Stroke: Evidence-Based Neuroimaging" in Evidence-Based Neuroimaging (Medina LS et al., eds; Springer Science 2013)], which served as starting points for this current chapter.

References

- National Institutes of Health. Genes and disease: anemia, sickle cell. National Center for Biotechnology Information. 1998. http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/ books/NBK22238/
- 2. Flint J, Harding RM, Boyce AJ, et al. Baillieres Clin Haematol. 1998;11(1):1–51.
- 3. Tishkoff SA, Williams SM. Nat Rev Genet. 2002;3(8):611–21.
- 4. Feng Z, Smith DL, McKenzie FE, et al. Math Biosci. 2004;189(1):1–19.
- 5. Hedrick P. J Evol Biol. 2004;17(1):221-4.
- Ackerman H, Usen S, Jallow M, et al. Ann Hum Genet. 2005;69(Pt 5):559–65.
- Hill AV, Allsopp CE, Kwiatkowski D, et al. Nature. 1991;352(6336):595–600.
- Agarwal A, Guindo A, Cissoko Y, et al. Blood. 2000;96(7):2358–63.
- 9. Chotivanich K, Udomsangpetch R, Pattanapanyasat K, et al. Blood. 2002;100(4):1172–6.
- 10. Modiano D, Luoni G, Sirima BS, et al. Nature. 2001;414(6861):305–8.
- Ohashi J, Naka I, Patarapotikul J, et al. Am J Hum Genet. 2004;74(6):1198–208.
- 12. Flint J, Hill AV, Bowden DK, et al. Nature. 1986;321(6072):744–50.
- Allen SJ, O'Donnell A, Alexander ND, et al. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 1997;94(26):14736–41.
- 14. Williams TN, Maitland K, Bennett S, et al. Nature. 1996;383(6600):522–5.
- Kwiatkowski DP, Am J. Hum Genet. 2005;77(2):171–92.
- Chebloune Y, Pagnier J, Trabuchet G, et al. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 1988;85(12):4431–5.
- Lapoumeroulie C, Dunda O, Ducrocq R, et al. Hum Genet. 1992;89(3):333–7.
- Nagel RL, Ranney HM. Semin Hematol. 1990;27(4):342–59.
- Pavlakis SG, Kingsley PB, Bialer MG. J Child Neurol. 2000;15(5):308–15.
- Prohovnik I, Pavlakis SG, Piomelli S, et al. Neurology. 1989;39(3):344–8.
- 21. Stuart MJ, Nagel RL. Lancet. 2004;364(9442):1343–60.
- Lipowsky HH, Cram LE, Justice W, et al. Microvasc Res. 1993;46(1):43–64.
- 23. Lipowsky HH. Microcirculation. 2005;12(1):5–15.
- Mulivor AW, Lipowsky HH. Am J Physiol Heart Circ Physiol. 2004;286(5):H1672–80.
- 25. Hebbel RP, Osarogiagbon R, Kaul D. Microcirculation. 2004;11(2):129–51.
- Kaul DK, Fabry ME, Nagel RL. Blood Rev. 1996;10(1):29–44.
- 27. Eaton WA, Hofrichter J. Blood. 1987;70(5):1245-66.
- 28. Murray CD. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 1926;12(5):299–304.
- 29. Birchard GF. Am Zool. 1997;37(1):65-72.

- Vayo MM, Lipowsky HH, Karp N, et al. Microvasc Res. 1985;30(2):195–206.
- 31. Chien S, Usami S, Bertles JF. J Clin Invest. 1970;49(4):623–34.
- 32. Boas DA, Jones SR, Devor A, et al. Neuroimage. 2008;40(3):1116–29.
- Lorthois S, Cassot F, Lauwers F. Neuroimage. 2011;54(4):2840–53.
- 34. Serjeant GR. Lancet. 1997;350(9079):725-30.
- Crowell JW, Smith EE. J Appl Physiol. 1967;22(3):501–4.
- Prohovnik I, Hurlet-Jensen A, Adams R, et al. J Cereb Blood Flow Metab. 2009;29(4):803–10.
- Birchard GF, Tenney SM. Respir Physiol. 1991;83(3):365–73.
- Buxton RB, Frank LR. J Cereb Blood Flow Metab. 1997;17(1):64–72.
- Seitz RJ, Roland PE. Acta Neurol Scand. 1992;86(1):60–7.
- Roland PE, Eriksson L, Stone-Elander S, et al. J Neurosci. 1987;7(8):2373–89.
- Morris CR. Hematology Am Soc Hematol Educ Program. 2008:177–85.
- Pawloski JR, Hess DT, Stamler JS. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 2005;102(7):2531–6.
- Akinsheye I, Klings ES. J Cell Physiol. 2010;224(3):620–5.
- Wood KC, Hsu LL, Gladwin MT. Free Radic Biol Med. 2008;44(8):1506–28.
- 45. Serjeant GR, Br J. Haematol. 2001;112(1):3-18.
- Stuart MJ, Setty BN. Pediatr Pathol Mol Med. 2001;20(1):27–46.
- 47. Ohene-Frempong K, Weiner SJ, Sleeper LA, et al. Blood. 1998;91(1):288–94.
- 48. Embury SH. Microcirculation. 2004;11(2):101-13.
- Miller S, Sleeper L, Pegelow C, et al. N Engl J Med. 2000;342(2):83–9.
- 50. Wethers DL. Am Fam Physician. 2000;62(6):1309–14.
- Stevens MC, Maude GH, Beckford M, et al. Blood. 1986;67(2):411–4.
- 52. Scothorn D, Price C, Schwartz D, et al. J Pediatr. 2002;140(3):348–54.
- Hulbert M, Scothorn D, Panepinto J, et al. J Pediatr. 2006;149(5):710–2.
- 54. Merkel KH, Ginsberg PL, Parker JC Jr, et al. Stroke. 1978;9(1):45–52.
- 55. Miller S, Macklin E, Pegelow C, et al. J Pediatr. 2001;139(3):385–90.
- Ganesan V, Prengler M, McShane MA, et al. Ann Neurol. 2003;53(2):167–73.
- Kirkham FJ, Prengler M, Hewes DK, et al. J Child Neurol. 2000;15(5):299–307.
- 58. Earley C, Kittner S, Feeser B, et al. Neurology. 1998;51(1):169–76.
- Ballas SK, Lieff S, Benjamin LJ, et al. Am J Hematol. 2010;85(1):6–13.
- Melek I, Akgul F, Duman T, et al. Tohoku J Exp Med. 2006;209(2):135–40.

- Mercuri E, Faundez JC, Roberts I, et al. Eur J Pediatr. 1995;154(2):150–6.
- 62. Fullerton HJ. Stroke Rounds. 2004;(Issue 7):2.
- Prengler M, Pavlakis SG, Boyd S, et al. Ann Neurol. 2005;58(2):290–302.
- 64. Huttenlocher PR, Moohr JW, Johns L, et al. Pediatrics. 1984;73(5):615–21.
- 65. Kirkham FJ, Calamante F, Bynevelt M, et al. Ann Neurol. 2001;49(4):477–85.
- 66. Hines PC, McKnight TP, Seto W, et al. J Pediatr. 2011;159(3):472–478.
- Kirkham F, Hewes D, Prengler M, et al. Lancet. 2001;357(9269):1656–9.
- Vichinsky E, Neumayr L, Earles A, et al. N Engl J Med. 2000;342(25):1855–65.
- 69. Lee KH, McKie VC, Sekul EA, et al. J Pediatr Hematol Oncol. 2002;24(7):585–8.
- Wierenga K, Serjeant B, Serjeant G. J Pediatr. 2001;139(3):438–42.
- 71. Strouse J, Hulbert M, DeBaun M, et al. Pediatrics. 2006;118(5):1916–24.
- 72. Coley S, Porter D, Calamante F, et al. Am J Neuroradiol. 1999;20(8):1507–10.
- Horton D, Ferriero D, Mentzer W. Pediatr Neurol. 1995;12(1):77–80.
- 74. Gadian D, Calamante F, Kirkham F, et al. J Child Neurol. 2000;15(5):279–83.
- 75. Sebire G, Tabarki B, Saunders DE, et al. Brain. 2005;128(Pt 3):477–89.
- Balkaran B, Char G, Morris J, et al. J Pediatr. 1992;120(3):360–6.
- 77. Pegelow C, Macklin E, Moser F, et al. Blood. 2002;99(8):3014–8.
- Powars D, Adams R, Nichols F, et al. J Assoc Acad Minor Phys. 1990;1(3):79–82.
- Jeffries BF, Lipper MH, Kishore PR. Surg Neurol. 1980;14(4):291–5.
- Ashley-Koch A, Murphy CC, Khoury MJ, et al. Genet Med. 2001;3(3):181–6.
- 81. Aluoch J, Jacobs P. S Afr Med J. 1996;86(8):982-3.
- Al-Riyami A, Ebrahim G. J Trop Pediatr. 2003;49(Suppl 1):i1–20.
- 83. De D, Br J. Nursing. 2005;14(8):447-50.
- 84. Balgir R. J Assoc Physicians India. 1996;44(1):25-8.
- 85. Fattoum S. Tunis Med. 2006;84(11):687-96.
- Hamdallah M, Bhatia A. Lancet. 1995;346 (8976):707–8.
- Kamble M, Chatruvedi P. Indian Pediatr. 2000;37(4):391–6.
- Williams T, Mwangi T, Wambua S, et al. J Infect Dis. 2005;192(1):178–86.
- 89. Al-Awamy BH. Saudi Med J. 2000;21(1):8-17.
- 90. Al-Qurashi MM, El-Mouzan MI, Al-Herbish AS, et al. Saudi Med J. 2008;29(10):1480–3.
- el-Hazmi M, Warsy A. East Mediterr Health J. 1999;5(6):1147–53.
- 92. Petrakis N, Wiesenfeld S, Sams B, et al. N Engl J Med. 1970;282(14):767–70.
- 93. Scott R. N Engl J Med. 1970;282(3):164-5.
- 94. Boyle EJ, Thompson C, Tyroler H. Arch Environ Health. 1968;17(6):891–8.

- Nietert P, Silverstein M, Abboud M. Pharmacoeconomics. 2002;20(6):357–66.
- 96. Hicks E, Miller G, Horton R. Am J Public Health. 1978;68(11):1135–7.
- Ashley-Koch A, Yang Q, Olney R. Am J Epidemiol. 2000;151(9):839–45.
- Brousseau DC, Panepinto JA, Nimmer M, et al. Am J Hematol. 2010;85(1):77–8.
- 99. Learning About Sickle Cell Disease. 2010. www. genome.gov/10001219
- 100. Rodriguez-Ojea Menendez A, Garcia de la Osa M. Rev Cubana Med Trop. 1992;44(1):62–5.
- 101. Das L. Indian J Malariol. 2000;37(1-2):34-8.
- 102. WHO. 59th World Health Assembly. 2006:A59/9.
- 103. deVeber G, Roach ES, Riela AR, et al. Semin Pediatr Neurol. 2000;7(4):309–17.
- 104. Kauf TL, Coates TD, Huazhi L, et al. Am J Hematol. 2009;84(6):323–7.
- Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. Sickle cell disease. 2010. http://www.cdc.gov/NCBDDD/ sicklecell/data.html
- 106. Shankar SM, Arbogast PG, Mitchel E, et al. Am J Hematol. 2005;80(4):262–70.
- Health, United States, 2006. National Center for Health Statistics. Washington, DC: U.S. Government Printing Office; 2006.
- 108. Pizzo E, Laverty AA, Phekoo KJ, et al. J Public Health (Oxf). 2015;37(3):529–39.
- 109. Ballas SK, Barton FB, Waclawiw MA, et al. Health Qual Life Outcomes. 2006;4:59.
- 110. Powars D, Wilson B, Imbus C, et al. Am J Med. 1978;65(3):461–71.
- 111. Anson JA, Koshy M, Ferguson L, et al. J Neurosurg. 1991;75(4):552–8.
- 112. Oyesiku NM, Barrow DL, Eckman JR, et al. J Neurosurg. 1991;75(3):356–63.
- Kossorotoff M, Brousse V, Grevent D, et al. Dev Med Child Neurol. 2015;57(2):187–93.
- 114. Paonessa A, Limbucci N, Tozzi E, et al. Eur J Radiol. 2010;74(1):77–85.
- Kirkham F, DeBaun M. Curr Treat Options Neurol. 2004;6(5):357–75.
- 116. Kirkham F, Lerner N, Noetzel M, et al. Pediatr Neurol. 2006;34(6):450-8.
- 117. Kirkham F. Nat Clin Pract Neurol. 2007; 3(5):264–78.
- 118. Dobson S, Holden K, Nietert P, et al. Blood. 2002;99(9):3144–50.
- 119. Diggs LW, Brookoff D. South Med J. 1993;86(4):377–9.
- 120. Royal JE, Seeler RA. Lancet. 1978;2(8101):1207.
- 121. Stockman J, Nigro M, Mishkin M, et al. N Engl J Med. 1972;287(17):846–9.
- 122. Henderson J, Noetzel M, McKinstry R, et al. Blood. 2003;101(2):415–9.
- 123. Wardlaw JM, White PM. Brain. 2000;123(Pt 2):205–21.
- 124. Zimmerman RD, Maldjian JA, Brun NC, et al. Am J Neuroradiol. 2006;27(3):666–70.
- 125. Davis SM, Broderick J, Hennerici M, et al. Neurology. 2006;66(8):1175–81.

- 126. Broderick JP, Brott TG, Duldner JE, et al. Stroke. 1993;24(7):987–93.
- 127. Webb AJ, Ullman NL, Morgan TC, et al. Stroke. 2015;46(9):2470–6.
- 128. Kothari RU, Brott T, Broderick JP, et al. Stroke. 1996;27(8):1304–5.
- 129. Zilkha A. J Comput Assist Tomogr. 1983;7(2):301-5.
- Pfleger MJ, Hardee EP, Contant CF Jr, et al. Am J Neuroradiol. 1994;15(2):217–23.
- 131. Wintermark M. Eur Radiol. 2005;15(Suppl 4):D28-31.
- 132. Kloska SP, Nabavi DG, Gaus C, et al. Radiology. 2004;233(1):79–86.
- 133. Rapoport SI, Levitan H. Am J Roentgenol Radium Ther Nucl Med. 1974;122(1):186–93.
- 134. Abbott NJ. Cell Mol Neurobiol. 2000;20(2):131-47.
- 135. Keep RF, Xiang J, Ennis SR, et al. Acta Neurochir Suppl. 2008;105:73–7.
- Weisbord SD, Palevsky PM. J Intensive Care Med. 2005;20(2):63–75.
- 137. Levy EM, Viscoli CM, Horwitz RI. JAMA. 1996;275(19):1489–94.
- 138. Smith AB, Dillon WP, Gould R, et al. Am J Neuroradiol. 2007;28(9):1628–32.
- 139. Young C, Owens CM. Acta Radiol. 2013;54(9):998–1006.
- 140. Fiebach J, Schellinger P, Gass A, et al. Stroke. 2004;35(2):502–6.
- 141. Masdeu JC, Irimia P, Asenbaum S, et al. Eur J Neurol. 2006;13(12):1271–83.
- 142. Kidwell C, Chalela J, Saver J, et al. JAMA. 2004;292(15):1823–30.
- 143. Lansberg MG, Albers GW, Beaulieu C, et al. Neurology. 2000;54(8):1557–61.
- 144. Provenzale JM, Engelter ST, Petrella JR, et al. AJR Am J Roentgenol. 1999;172(2):537–9.
- 145. Muir KW, Buchan A, von Kummer R, et al. Lancet Neurol. 2006;5(9):755–68.
- 146. Dowling MM, Quinn CT, Rogers ZR, et al. Pediatr Blood Cancer. 2010;54(3):461–4.
- 147. Rees DC, Williams TN, Gladwin MT. Lancet. 2010;376(9757):2018–31.
- 148. Oppenheim C, Stanescu R, Dormont D, et al. Am J Neuroradiol. 2000;21(8):1434–40.
- 149. Sylaja PN, Coutts SB, Krol A, et al. Stroke. 2008;39(6):1898–900.
- 150. Hinchey J, Chaves C, Appignani B, et al. N Engl J Med. 1996;334(8):494–500.
- 151. van Mierlo TD, van den Berg HM, Nievelstein RA, et al. Lancet. 2003;361(9352):136.
- 152. Pavlakis SG, Frank Y, Chusid R. J Child Neurol. 1999;14(5):277–81.
- 153. Roach ES, Golomb MR, Adams R, et al. Stroke. 2008;39(9):2644–91.
- 154. Wintermark M, Fiebach J. Handb Clin Neurol. 2009;94:1011–9.
- 155. Patel MR, Edelman RR, Warach S. Stroke. 1996;27(12):2321–4.
- 156. Schellinger PD, Jansen O, Fiebach JB, et al. Stroke. 1999;30(4):765–8.
- 157. Linfante I, Llinas RH, Caplan LR, et al. Stroke. 1999;30(11):2263–7.

- Chalela JA, Kidwell CS, Nentwich LM, et al. Lancet. 2007;369(9558):293–8.
- 159. Kidwell CS, Saver JL, Villablanca JP, et al. Stroke. 2002;33(1):95–8.
- 160. Kamel H, Navi BB, Hemphill JC 3rd. Neurocrit Care. 2013;18(1):59–63.
- 161. Bousser MG, Ferro JM. Lancet Neurol. 2007;6(2):162–70.
- 162. Ihn YK, Jung WS, Hwang SS. Clin Imaging. 2013;37(3):446–50.
- 163. Piazza G. Circulation. 2012;125(13):1704–9.
- Kazim SF, Bhatti ESA. J Coll Physicians Surg Pak. 2010;20(11):738–43.
- 165. Cordonnier C. Pract Neurol. 2010;10(2):94-100.
- 166. Kidwell CS, Alger JR, Di Salle F, et al. Stroke. 1999;30(6):1174–80.
- 167. Noguchi K, Ogawa T, Inugami A, et al. Radiology. 1995;196(3):773–7.
- 168. Sames TA, Storrow AB, Finkelstein JA, et al. Acad Emerg Med. 1996;3(1):16–20.
- 169. Tomura N, Uemura K, Inugami A, et al. Radiology. 1988;168(2):463–7.
- 170. Truwit CL, Barkovich AJ, Gean-Marton A, et al. Radiology. 1990;176(3):801–6.
- 171. von Kummer R, Meyding-Lamade U, Forsting M, et al. Am J Neuroradiol. 1994;15(1):9–15; discussion 16–8.
- 172. Barber PA, Demchuk AM, Zhang J, et al. Lancet. 2000;355(9216):1670–4.
- 173. Demchuk AM, Coutts SB. Neuroimaging Clin N Am. 2005;15(2):409–19. xii
- 174. Moulin T, Cattin F, Crepin-Leblond T, et al. Neurology. 1996;47(2):366–75.
- 175. Tomsick T, Brott T, Barsan W, et al. Am J Neuroradiol. 1996;17(1):79–85.
- 176. Flacke S, Urbach H, Keller E, et al. Radiology. 2000;215(2):476–82.
- 177. Barber PA, Demchuk AM, Hudon ME, et al. Stroke. 2001;32(1):84–8.
- 178. Leary MC, Kidwell CS, Villablanca JP, et al. Stroke. 2003;34(11):2636–40.
- 179. Arnold M, Nedeltchev K, Schroth G, et al. J Neurol Neurosurg Psychiatry. 2004;75(6):857–62.
- 180. Goldmakher GV, Camargo EC, Furie KL, et al. Stroke. 2009;40(1):134–9.
- 181. Mohr JP, Biller J, Hilal SK, et al. Stroke. 1995;26(5):807–12.
- 182. Lee LJ, Kidwell CS, Alger J, et al. Stroke. 2000;31(5):1081–9.
- 183. Barber PA, Darby DG, Desmond PM, et al. Stroke. 1999;30(10):2059–65.
- 184. Ay H, Buonanno FS, Rordorf G, et al. Neurology. 1999;52(9):1784–92.
- 185. Barber PA, Darby DG, Desmond PM, et al. Neurology. 1998;51(2):418–26.
- 186. Lovblad KO, Laubach HJ, Baird AE, et al. Am J Neuroradiol. 1998;19(6):1061–6.
- Lutsep HL, Albers GW, DeCrespigny A, et al. Ann Neurol. 1997;41(5):574–80.
- 188. van Everdingen KJ, van der Grond J, Kappelle LJ, et al. Stroke. 1998;29(9):1783–90.

- 189. Warach S, Chien D, Li W, et al. Neurology. 1992;42(9):1717–23.
- 190. Albers GW, Lansberg MG, Norbash AM, et al. Neurology. 2000;54(8):1562–7.
- 191. Bryan RN, Levy LM, Whitlow WD, et al. Am J Neuroradiol. 1991;12(4):611–20.
- 192. Perkins CJ, Kahya E, Roque CT, et al. Stroke. 2001;32(12):2774–81.
- 193. Wiener JI, King JT Jr, Moore JR, et al. Neuroradiology. 2001;43(6):435–41.
- 194. Fiebach JB, Schellinger PD, Jansen O, et al. Stroke. 2002;33(9):2206–10.
- 195. Arauz A, Murillo L, Cantu C, et al. Stroke. 2003;34(10):2453–8.
- 196. Ay H, Oliveira-Filho J, Buonanno FS, et al. Stroke. 1999;30(12):2644–50.
- 197. Baird AE, Lovblad KO, Schlaug G, et al. Neurology. 2000;54(3):674–8.
- 198. Caso V, Budak K, Georgiadis D, et al. J Neurol Neurosurg Psychiatry. 2005;76(4):514–8.
- 199. Etgen T, Grafin von Einsiedel H, Rottinger M, et al. Eur Neurol. 2004;52(3):145–50.
- 200. Gerraty RP, Parsons MW, Barber PA, et al. Stroke. 2002;33(8):2019–24.
- 201. Keir SL, Wardlaw JM, Bastin ME, et al. J Neuroimaging. 2004;14(2):118–22.
- 202. Mullins M, Schaefer P, Sorensen A, et al. Radiology. 2002;224(2):353–60.
- 203. Seifert T, Enzinger C, Storch MK, et al. J Neurol Neurosurg Psychiatry. 2005;76(11):1520–4.
- 204. Takahashi K, Kobayashi S, Matui R, et al. Acta Neurol Scand. 2002;106(1):24–9.
- 205. Wessels T, Rottger C, Jauss M, et al. Stroke. 2005;36(4):757–61.
- Wityk RJ, Goldsborough MA, Hillis A, et al. Arch Neurol. 2001;58(4):571–6.
- 207. Lefkowitz D, LaBenz M, Nudo SR, et al. Am J Neuroradiol. 1999;20(10):1871–5.
- 208. Wang PY, Barker PB, Wityk RJ, et al. Am J Neuroradiol. 1999;20(10):1876–80.
- 209. Kidwell CS, Saver JL, Mattiello J, et al. Ann Neurol. 2000;47(4):462–9.
- 210. Sanossian N, Saver JL, Alger JR, et al. Am J Neuroradiol. 2009;30(3):564–8.
- 211. Arakawa S, Wright PM, Koga M, et al. Stroke. 2006;37(5):1211–6.
- 212. Baird AE, Benfield A, Schlaug G, et al. Ann Neurol. 1997;41(5):581–9.
- 213. Bammer R, Moseley M. Perfusion magnetic resonance and the perfusion/diffusion mismatch in stroke. In: Latchaw R, Kucharczyk J, Moseley M, editors. Imaging of the nervous system: diagnostic and therapeutic applications. Philadelphia: Elsevier Mosby; 2005. p. 227–48.
- 214. Beaulieu C, de Crespigny A, Tong DC, et al. Ann Neurol. 1999;46(4):568–78.
- 215. Kakuda W, Lansberg MG, Thijs VN, et al. J Cereb Blood Flow Metab. 2008;28(5):887–91.

- 216. Moseley M, Bammer R. Diffusion-weighted magnetic resonance imaging. In: Latchaw R, Kucharczyk J, Moseley M, editors. Imaging of the nervous system: diagnostic and therapeutic applications. Philadelphia: Elsevier Mosby; 2005. p. 227–48.
- 217. Murphy BD, Fox AJ, Lee DH, et al. Stroke. 2006;37(7):1771–7.
- Schaefer PW, Roccatagliata L, Ledezma C, et al. Am J Neuroradiol. 2006;27(1):20–5.
- 219. Shellock FG, Kanal E. J Magn Reson Imaging. 1994;4(5):749–51.
- Sobesky J, Zaro Weber O, Lehnhardt FG, et al. Stroke. 2005;36(5):980–5.
- 221. Thomalla G, Schwark C, Sobesky J, et al. Stroke. 2006;37(3):852–8.
- 222. Tong DC, Yenari MA, Albers GW, et al. Neurology. 1998;50(4):864–70.
- 223. Warach S. Neurology. 2001;57(5 Suppl 2):S48-52.
- 224. Warach S. Stroke. 2003;34(10):2533-4.
- 225. Wintermark M, Albers GW, Alexandrov AV, et al. Stroke. 2008;39(5):1621–8.
- 226. Wintermark M, Flanders AE, Velthuis B, et al. Stroke. 2006;37(4):979–85.
- 227. Wu O, Christensen S, Hjort N, et al. Brain. 2006;129(Pt 9):2384–93.
- 228. Coutts SB, Hill MD, Simon JE, et al. Neurology. 2005;65(4):513–7.
- 229. Cucchiara BL, Messe SR, Taylor RA, et al. Stroke. 2006;37(7):1710–4.
- Restrepo L, Jacobs MA, Barker PB, et al. Am J Neuroradiol. 2004;25(10):1645–52.
- 231. Kakuda W, Hamilton S, Thijs VN, et al. J Stroke Cerebrovasc Dis. 2008;17(4):235–40.
- 232. Dittrich R, Kloska SP, Fischer T, et al. J Neurol. 2008;255(6):896–902.
- Bendszus M, Urbach H, Ries F, et al. Neuroradiology. 1998;40(1):54–8.
- 234. Agarwal P, Kumar S, Hariharan S, et al. Cerebrovasc Dis. 2004;17(2–3):182–90.
- 235. Smith WS, Tsao JW, Billings ME, et al. Neurocrit Care. 2006;4(1):14–7.
- 236. Sims JR, Rordorf G, Smith EE, et al. Am J Neuroradiol. 2005;26(2):246–51.
- 237. Schramm P, Schellinger PD, Klotz E, et al. Stroke. 2004;35(7):1652–8.
- 238. Saqqur M, Uchino K, Demchuk AM, et al. Stroke. 2007;38(3):948–54.
- 239. Olivot JM, Mlynash M, Thijs VN, et al. Stroke. 2008;39(8):2257–63.
- 240. Albers GW, Thijs VN, Wechsler L, et al. Ann Neurol. 2006;60(5):508–17.
- 241. Davis SM, Donnan GA, Parsons MW, et al. Lancet Neurol. 2008;7(4):299–309.
- 242. Furlan AJ, Eyding D, Albers GW, et al. Stroke. 2006;37(5):1227–31.
- 243. Grotta J. Stroke. 2002;33(1):306-7.
- 244. Hacke W, Albers G, Al-Rawi Y, et al. Stroke. 2005;36(1):66–73.

- 245. Esteban JM, Cervera V. Neuroradiology. 2004;46(9):705–15.
- 246. Bash S, Villablanca JP, Jahan R, et al. Am J Neuroradiol. 2005;26(5):1012–21.
- 247. Graf J, Skutta B, Kuhn FP, et al. J Neurol. 2000;247(10):760–6.
- 248. Moll R, Dinkel HP. Eur J Radiol. 2001;39(3):155-62.
- 249. Suwanwela NC, Phanthumchinda K, Suwanwela N. Am J Neuroradiol. 2002;23(8):1352–5.
- 250. Nguyen-Huynh MN, Wintermark M, English J, et al. Stroke. 2008;39(4):1184–8.
- 251. Hirai T, Korogi Y, Ono K, et al. Am J Neuroradiol. 2002;23(1):93–101.
- 252. Skutta B, Furst G, Eilers J, et al. Am J Neuroradiol. 1999;20(5):791–9.
- 253. Schellinger PD, Jansen O, Fiebach JB, et al. Am J Neuroradiol. 2000;21(7):1184–9.
- 254. Yucel EK, Anderson CM, Edelman RR, et al. Circulation. 1999;100(22):2284–301.
- 255. Qureshi AI, Isa A, Cinnamon J, et al. J Neuroimaging. 1998;8(2):65–70.
- 256. Newell DW, Aaslid R. Cerebrovasc Brain Metab Rev. 1992;4(2):122–43.
- 257. Baumgartner RW, Mattle HP, Aaslid R. J Clin Ultrasound. 1995;23(2):89–111.
- 258. de Bray JM, Joseph PA, Jeanvoine H, et al. J Ultrasound Med. 1988;7(11):611–6.
- 259. Demchuk AM, Christou I, Wein TH, et al. J Neuroimaging. 2000;10(1):1–12.
- 260. Rorick MB, Nichols FT, Adams RJ. Stroke. 1994;25(10):1931–4.
- 261. Sloan MA, Alexandrov AV, Tegeler CH, et al. Neurology. 2004;62(9):1468–81.
- 262. Wong KS, Li H, Lam WW, et al. Stroke. 2002;33(2):532–6.
- 263. Zanette EM, Fieschi C, Bozzao L, et al. Stroke. 1989;20(7):899–903.
- 264. Heiss WD, Huber M, Fink GR, et al. J Cereb Blood Flow Metab. 1992;12(2):193–203.
- 265. Gleason S, Furie KL, Lev MH, et al. Acad Radiol. 2001;8(10):955–64.
- 266. Smith WS, Roberts HC, Chuang NA, et al. Am J Neuroradiol. 2003;24(4):688–90.
- 267. Josephson SA, Dillon WP, Smith WS. Neurology. 2005;64(10):1805–6.
- 268. Lev MH, Farkas J, Rodriguez VR, et al. J Comput Assist Tomogr. 2001;25(4):520–8.
- 269. Lev MH, Segal AZ, Farkas J, et al. Stroke. 2001;32(9):2021–8.
- 270. Wintermark M, Reichhart M, Thiran JP, et al. Ann Neurol. 2002;51(4):417–32.
- 271. Wintermark M, Reichhart M, Cuisenaire O, et al. Stroke. 2002;33(8):2025–31.
- 272. Kribben A, Witzke O, Hillen U, et al. J Am Coll Cardiol. 2009;53(18):1621–8.
- 273. Imray CH, Tiivas CA. Lancet Neurol. 2005;4(9):580-6.
- 274. Alsop DC, Detre JA, Grossman M. Ann Neurol. 2000;47(1):93–100.
- 275. Alsop DC, Detre JA. Radiology. 1998;208(2):410-6.

- Oguz KK, Golay X, Pizzini FB, et al. Radiology. 2003;227(2):567–74.
- 277. Strouse JJ, Cox CS, Melhem ER, et al. Blood. 2006;108(1):379–81.
- 278. Reed W, Jagust W, Al-Mateen M, et al. Am J Hematol. 1999;60(4):268–72.
- 279. Powars D, Conti P, Wong W, et al. Blood. 1999;93(1): 71–9.
- 280. Herold S, Brozovic M, Gibbs J, et al. Stroke. 1986;17(4):692–8.
- 281. Rodgers GP, Clark CM, Larson SM, et al. Arch Neurol. 1988;45(1):78–82.
- 282. Al-Kandari FA, Owunwanne A, Syed GM, et al. Ann Nucl Med. 2007;21(8):439–45.
- Kedar A, Drane WE, Shaeffer D, et al. Pediatr Blood Cancer. 2006;46(2):234–8.
- Schlaug G, Siewert B, Benfield A, et al. Neurology. 1997;49(1):113–9.
- 285. Rackoff WR, Ohene-Frempong K, Month S, et al. J Pediatr. 1992;120(6):882–5.
- 286. Oguz M, Aksungur E, Soyupak S, et al. Neuroradiology. 1994;36(2):155–6.
- Mackay MT, Wiznitzer M, Benedict SL, et al. Ann Neurol. 2011;69(1):130–40.
- Shah GV, Quint DJ, Trobe JD. J Neuroophthalmol. 2004;24(4):315–8.
- 289. Provenzale JM, Sarikaya B. AJR Am J Roentgenol. 2009;193(4):1167–74.
- 290. Tan MA, De Veber G, Kirton A, et al. J Child Neurol. 2009;24(10):1250–7.
- 291. Macintosh BJ, Graham SJ. Front Neurol. 2013;4:60.
- 292. Coutts SB, Lev MH, Eliasziw M, et al. Stroke. 2004;35(11):2472–6.
- 293. Schramm P, Schellinger PD, Fiebach JB, et al. Stroke. 2002;33(10):2426–32.
- 294. Lubezky N, Fajer S, Barmeir E, et al. Eur J Vasc Endovasc Surg. 1998;16(2):133–6.
- 295. Gladstone DJ, Kapral MK, Fang J, et al. CMAJ. 2004;170(7):1099–104.
- 296. Long A, Lepoutre A, Corbillon E, et al. Eur J Vasc Endovasc Surg. 2002;24(1):43–52.
- 297. Leclerc X, Godefroy O, Lucas C, et al. Radiology. 1999;210(3):673–82.
- 298. Randoux B, Marro B, Koskas F, et al. Radiology. 2001;220(1):179–85.
- 299. Chooi W, Woodhouse N, Coley S, et al. Am J Neuroradiol. 2004;25(7):1251–5.
- 300. Katz DA, Marks MP, Napel SA, et al. Radiology. 1995;195(2):445–9.
- 301. Korogi Y, Takahashi M, Nakagawa T, et al. Am J Neuroradiol. 1997;18(1):135–43.
- Kielpinska K, Walecki J, Giedrojc J, et al. Acad Radiol. 2002;9(3):283–9.
- 303. Goyal M, Nicol J, Gandhi D. Can Assoc Radiol J. 2004;55(2):111–9.
- 304. Serfaty JM, Chirossel P, Chevallier JM, et al. AJR Am J Roentgenol. 2000;175(2):455–63.
- 305. Westwood ME, Kelly S, Berry E, et al. BMJ. 2002;324(7331):198.

- 306. Clifton AG. Br Med Bull. 2000;56(2):367-77.
- Patel MR, Edelman RR. Top Magn Reson Imaging. 1996;8(6):345–65.
- 308. Phan T, Huston J 3rd, Bernstein MA, et al. Stroke. 2001;32(10):2282–6.
- 309. Gelal FM, Kitis O, Calli C, et al. Med Sci Monit. 2004;10(10):MT109–16.
- 310. Keller E, Flacke S, Gieseke J, et al. Rofo. 1997;167(6):565–71.
- 311. Okumura A, Araki Y, Nishimura Y, et al. Neurol Res. 2001;23(7):767–71.
- 312. Barr JD. J Vasc Interv Radiol. 2004;15(1 Pt 2):S57-66.
- Rasanen HT, Manninen HI, Vanninen RL, et al. Stroke. 1999;30(4):827–33.
- Warren DJ, Hoggard N, Walton L, et al. Neurosurgery. 2001;48(5):973–982; discussion 982–3.
- 315. Hankey GJ, Warlow CP, Sellar RJ. Stroke. 1990;21(2):209–22.
- 316. Kaufmann TJ, Huston J 3rd, Mandrekar JN, et al. Radiology. 2007;243(3):812–9.
- 317. Willinsky RA, Taylor SM, TerBrugge K, et al. Radiology. 2003;227(2):522–8.
- 318. Krejza J, Baumgartner R. J Neuroimaging. 2004;14(3):215–25.
- 319. Arkuszewski M, Melhem ER, Krejza J. Adv Med Sci. 2010;55(2):115–29.

- 320. Krejza J, Rudzinski W, Pawlak M, et al. Am J Neuroradiol. 2007;28(8):1613–8.
- 321. Naranjo D, Arkuszewski M, Rudzinski W, et al. Neuroradiol J. 2013;26(6):610–28.
- 322. Forteza A, Krejza J, Koch S, et al. Ultrasound imaging of cerebrovascular disease. In: Babikian VL, Wechsler L, Higashida RT, editors. Imaging cerebrovascular disease. Philadelphia, PA: Butterworth-Heinemann; 2003. p. 3–35.
- 323. Swiat M, Weigele J, Hurst RW, et al. Crit Care Med. 2009;37(3):963–8.
- 324. Krejza J, Kochanowicz J, Mariak Z, et al. Radiology. 2005;236(2):621–9.
- 325. Buskens E, Nederkoorn PJ, Buijs-Van Der Woude T, et al. Radiology. 2004;233(1):101–12.
- 326. Carroll BA. J Ultrasound Med. 1989;8(10): 535–40.
- 327. Widjaja E, Manuel D, Hodgson T, et al. Clin Radiol. 2005;60(10):1076–82.
- 328. Alexandrov AV, Vital D, Brodie DS, et al. Stroke. 1997;28(6):1208–10.
- 329. Krejza J, Chen R, Romanowicz G, et al. Stroke. 2011;42(1):81–6.
- 330. Alexandrov AV, Brodie DS, McLean A, et al. Stroke. 1997;28(2):339–42.
- 331. Ranke C, Trappe HJ. Vasa. 1997;26(3):210-4.



Non-Accidental Injury in Infants and Children: Evidence-Based Emergency Imaging 34

Wouter A. Karst and Rick R. van Rijn

Key Points

- Child abuse is a world-wide problem and the emergency department (ED) is one of the first places where a diagnosis can be made (strong evidence).
- Child abuse is a recurrent problem, i.e. if the diagnosis is missed there is a significant risk to the child for new incidents of abuse (strong evidence).
- Certain radiological findings in young children, e.g. subdural hematoma and posterior rib fractures, are strong indicators for child abuse and should lead to additional evaluation (strong evidence).
- Timely detection of physical child abuse can prevent further harm to the child in question (strong evidence).

W.A. Karst (🖂)

Department of Forensic Medicine, Netherlands Forensic Institute, The Hague, The Netherlands e-mail: w.karst@nfi.minvenj.nl

R.R. van Rijn

Department of Pediatric Radiology, Emma Children's Hospital/Academic Medical Center Amsterdam, Amsterdam, The Netherlands

Department of Forensic Medicine, Netherlands Forensic Institute, Amsterdam, The Netherlands e-mail: r.r.vanrijn@amc.uva.nl

Definitions and Pathophysiology

The World Health Organization defines child abuse as "Child maltreatment, sometimes referred to as child abuse and neglect, includes all forms of physical and emotional ill-treatment, sexual abuse, neglect, and exploitation that results in actual or potential harm to the child's health, development or dignity. Within this broad definition, five subtypes can be distinguished—physical abuse; sexual abuse; neglect and negligent treatment; emotional abuse; and exploitation" [1]. One form of physical abuse which can be encountered in the ED and may be overlooked or downplayed as being part of parenting is corporal punishment. With respect to this, UNICEF states that "corporal punishment is any punishment in which physical force is used and intended to cause some degree of pain or discomfort, however light" [2]. Therefore, this should be seen as a form of child abuse. The focus of this chapter is physical abuse, although sexual abuse and neglect can certainly be encountered in the emergency department.

Epidemiology

Given that not all epidemiology studies of child abuse use the same definitions, and that local and socio-economic factors play a significant role in child abuse, it is difficult to give clear figures on the

[©] Springer International Publishing AG, part of Springer Nature 2018 A. Kelly et al. (eds.), *Evidence-Based Emergency Imaging*, Evidence-Based Imaging, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-67066-9_34

epidemiology of child abuse. Based on a metaanalysis, reporting on a total of 9,698,801 children, Stoltenborgh et al. estimated that the prevalence of child abuse was 0.3% for studies using informants, e.g., teachers and healthcare personnel, and 22.6% for studies using self-report [3].

Several studies, with variable results, have been published on the incidence of child abuse in the emergency department. The incidence varies from 0.2%, in a Dutch general ED population study, to 8%, in a selected population of severely injured children [4, 5]. The variance in reported incidences can, besides differences in study population and definitions, also be explained by differences in screening methods [6]. A US study showed that of 16,897 ED visits, that were the result of physical child abuse, 5182 (30.7%) required admission into the hospital [7]. Estroff et al. demonstrated that the mortality rate in trauma resulting from child abuse was significantly higher compared to accidental trauma [8.9 vs. 1.4% (p < 0.001)] [8]. These studies show that child abuse is a serious medical problem with a potential severe outcome.

The importance of timely detection of physical child abuse has been well documented in the pediatric radiological literature. Carty and Pearce estimated that 12% of children visiting the ED with injuries due to physical abuse, which initially were not identified as such and were sent home, return later with significant injuries and a mortality rate of 12% [9]. More recently, Sieswerda et al. showed that in a population of 89 children with severe abusive head trauma in 81%, earlier signs of child abuse were present [10].

Overall Cost to Society

The costs of child abuse to society are difficult to calculate. Total costs include direct medical costs related to the presenting incident and the long-term costs of child abuse. The latter, has been shown by Felitti et al., to lead to a significant increase in social and medical problems later in adult life due to adverse childhood experiences [11, 12].

A study from the United States of America showed an estimated total cost of child abuse to be in the range of \$585 billion for 2008 [13]. This analysis included both fatal and nonfatal cases, and in the analysis, costs for childhood health care, child welfare, adult medical care, productivity loss, criminal justice, and special education were accounted for.

Goals of Imaging

In the majority of cases imaging in the ED will be performed to enable immediate medical care. However, imaging can also reveal findings which may indicate child abuse and which should lead to further investigation. All ED personnel involved in acute patient care should consider the possibility of child abuse when caring for children.

Methodology

A comprehensive Medline search (United States National Library of Medicine database) for original articles using the Pubmed search engines was performed using a combination of the following keywords and Medical Subject Headings: *Child abuse, abusive head trauma, dating, fractures, bone, abdomen, liver, spleen, bowel.*

The search was limited to English-language articles and human studies in children up to 18 years. Additional relevant articles were selected from the references of reviewed articles and published guidelines. The website of the Cardiff Child Protection Systematic Reviews—CORE INFO was used to review the latest systematic reviews in the field of child abuse [14].

Discussion of Issues

What Is the Association Between Subdural Hematoma and Abusive Head Trauma?

Summary of Evidence In very young children, the presence of a subdural hematoma (SDH),

especially of an interhemispheric SDH, is significantly suggestive of abusive head trauma (AHT) (strong evidence). So are multiple, bilateral or infratentioral SDH's (moderate evidence). In case of a subarachnoid SDH, the risk of AHT is about 50% (strong evidence). Due to the large variability in findings, dating SDH's may not be reliable (moderate evidence).

Supporting Evidence One of the most severe forms of physical child abuse is AHT. This is relatively common in childhood with an estimated incidence of 14-41 cases per 100,000 children under the age of 1 year [15]. Approximately 15-23% of these children die within days after the incident. One-third of the survivors have a good clinical outcome, one-third are mildly handicapped, and one-third become severely handicapped [16]. With respect to neuro-imaging findings, a systematic review by Maguire et al. showed that in children predominantly below 3 years, the presence of a subdural hematoma was significantly associated with AHT [17]. The odds ratio (OR), of the combined studies was 9.18 (95% confidence interval 7.12-11.83, I2 = 0%;p < 0.00001). The anatomical location of the SDH was also studied in this meta-analysis. The presence of interhemispheric SDH, based on seven studies, is significantly associated with abusive head trauma OR 8.03 (95% confidence interval 5.58–11.56, I2 = 0%; p < 0.00001). Multiple SDHs (OR of 6.01, 95% confidence interval 2.52–14.35, I2 = 0%; p < 0.0001), SDH along the convexity (OR 4.93, 95% confidence interval 1.25–19.42, I2 = 75%; p = 0.02), bilateral SDH (OR 3.36, 95% confidence interval 1.10-10.27, I2 = 77%; p = 0.03), and infratentioral SDH (OR 2.55, 95% confidence interval 1.06-6.13, I2 = 0%; p = 0.047) are also related to AHT [17]. This is, however, based on a smaller study sample (2–4 included studies. In case of a subarachnoid haemorrhage there was an equal distribution between accidental trauma and AHT (OR 1.28, 95% confidence interval 0.67-2.44, I2 = 77%; p = 0.95; p = 0.45).

Radiologists are often requested to date an SDH. The basis for this dating is found in parenchymal brain haemorrhages. Recently, a study by Postema et al. showed a wide variability in dating as performed by Dutch neuroradiologists and paediatric radiologists [18]. Based on their findings, the authors concluded that there is a lack of uniformity among experts and that thus dating in a legal environment, e.g. a court of law, is not to be advocated. In a meta-analysis by Sieswerda et al. the authors showed a lack of evidence for dating SDH based on signal intensity or density on MRI or CT [19]. Even outcomes such as polycystic encephalomalacia, which historically have been described as an end stage finding in traumatic brain injury can be found after approximately 1 week [20, 21]. This illustrates the extreme caution that should be taken in dating SDH in AHT.

Which Skeletal Bone Injuries Are Suggestive of Physical Child Abuse?

Summary of Evidence Multiple and/or bilateral skull fractures and fracture lines crossing sutures are seen more often in child abuse than in accidental trauma (moderate evidence). In a young child with a skull fracture, child abuse cannot be excluded, and a skeletal survey should be obtained (limited evidence). Rib fractures are more commonly found in physically abused children than in accidentally injured young children (moderate evidence). Many young children with abusive head trauma also show rib fractures (strong evidence). Metaphyseal corner fractures in children up to an age of 2 years are highly specific for child abuse (strong evidence). Long bone fractures as a result of child abuse are more probable in children who are not independently mobile (moderate evidence). Dating fractures is, up to a certain level, possible for radiologists (moderate evidence).

Supporting Evidence

Skull Fractures

In children, skull fractures can be the result of accidental injuries, abusive head trauma, birth injury or underlying diseases such as osteogenesis imperfecta. For the purpose of this chapter, only the first two causes will be addressed.

Isolated skull fractures as a single presenting factor in the ED are relatively rare. Children, especially those who are starting to mobilise, tend to fall frequently, and given the limited value of a radiograph of the skull on treatment strategies, the use of radiography has been abolished in most countries. However, if a skull fracture is encountered, it is important to be aware that linear and even complex skull fractures can occur from a fall of a height of 80 cm or more [22]. This implies that, a fall from the arm of a parent/ caretaker-an often reported trauma mechanismcan certainly lead to a skull fracture. Several studies have shown that multiple and/or bilateral fractures, and fracture lines crossing sutures are seen more often in child abuse cases compared to accidental trauma (moderate evidence) [23, 24]. With the increasing quality of three-dimensional reconstructions of CT data, these are increasingly used to evaluate such cases [25].

Two publications have focussed on the value of a skeletal survey in young children presenting with an isolated skull fracture [26, 27]. Wood et al. found an incidence of 1.4% of additional fractures in a retrospective study in a population under the age of 1 year [27]. Laskey et al. reported an incidence of 6% of additional fractures in a retrospective chart review in a population less than 18 months old [26]. Although the overall yield of the skeletal survey in both studies is low, it is advised to obtain a skeletal survey in a child with a skull fracture and child abuse cannot be excluded.

Rib Fractures

Rib fractures have a high specificity for child abuse. Prevalence of rib fractures among children with suspected or confirmed abuse ranges from 8.7 to 14% [28]. In a large case-control study by Pandya et al., rib fractures in children less than 4 years of age were more commonly found in abused children (94/500, 18.8%) than in accidentally injured children (11/985, 1.1%) (p < 0.001) [29]. In the same study, in children less than 18 months old with rib fractures, the OR for abuse was 23.7 (95% CI = 9.5–29.2, p < 0.001). In children over 18 months with rib fractures, the OR for abuse was 9.1 (95% CI = 3.3–25, p < 0.001). Multiple rib fractures and posterior rib fractures are significantly associated with abuse. On the other side, lateral rib fractures are more common in non-abused children than in abused children [30]. Maguire et al. demonstrated in a meta-analysis the strong association between rib fractures in young children and abusive head trauma (OR was 45) [31].

Metaphyseal Corner Fractures

Metaphyseal corner fractures, also known as classic metaphyseal lesions, are planar fractures through the primary spongiosa of the metaphysis. These fractures are caused when torsional and tractional shearing strains are applied across the metaphysis, as may occur with vigorous pulling or twisting of an infant's extremity [32].

Metaphyseal corner fractures are highly specific for child abuse, and very uncommon in children 2 years of age and older. Metaphyseal corner fractures are the most common long bone fractures found in infants who die with evidence of inflicted injury [33]. Fractures resembling metaphyseal corner fractures radiographically have been reported after breech delivery and as a result of treatment of clubfoot [32].

Kleinman et al. performed a retrospective study and compared 42 infants considered low risk for abuse because of skull fractures associated with falls and no risk factors for abuse, with 18 infants considered high risk for abuse because of significant intracranial injury, retinal haemorrhages, and skeletal injuries (excluding metaphyseal corner fractures and skull fractures). They found no metaphyseal corner fractures in the low risk group, whilst 9 out of 18 infants in the high risk group had metaphyseal corner fractures (50%, p < 0.0001) [34].

Long Bone Fractures

Children who are not independently mobile are far less likely to sustain an accidental long bone fracture [32]. In a systematic review by Kemp at al., the overall estimate of the probability of suspected abuse, given a humeral fracture, in a child under 3 years of age, was 0.54 (95% CI = 0.20–0.88) [30]. In one small study, in children with radial and ulnar fractures, overall 25% were the victims of abuse [35]. The overall estimated probability of abuse given a femoral fracture,

excluding children who were involved in a motor vehicle crash or violent trauma, was 0.43 (95%) CI = 0.32-0.54 [30].

Dating Fractures

A systematic review published in 2005, showed that at that time there was insufficient evidence to exactly date fractures [36]. Based on their data, the authors only concluded that "radiologists can clearly differentiate recent from old fractures". In a subsequent study, researchers from the same group showed that, based on 228 radiographs of 82 fractures in 63 children, dating up to a certain level is indeed possible [37]. This study showed that sub-periosteal new bone formation was first visible at day 5, soft callus was first visible at day 12, hard callus and bridging was first visible at day 19, and remodelling first at day 45. In a study by Halliday et al. it was shown that radiologists use criteria to date fractures that, with the exception of sub-periosteal new bone formation, are not reproducible [38].

Which Organ Injuries May Be a Result of Child Abuse?

Summary of Evidence Abdominal injuries are a common result of child abuse, especially in young children (moderate evidence). Liver injuries occur with equal frequency among accidentally and abused children (limited evidence). Abusive spleen injuries are less common, and little is known about abusive bowel injuries (insufficient evidence).

Supporting Evidence Abusive abdominal injuries in children are a significant cause of morbidity and mortality [39]. The cause of traumatic abdominal trauma requiring hospitalization in children aged 0–4 years is non-accidental in almost 40% of cases [40]. Mortality rates range from 9 to 45%, making intra-abdominal trauma the second most common form of fatal child abuse, after head injury [41]. Symptoms of abdominal injuries are often non-specific and, especially in young children, recognition can therefore be challenging. Injuries to solid organs and hollow organs are equally common [42]. Children with abusive abdominal injuries are significantly younger than children with accidental abdominal injuries (mean ages of less than 3 years vs. greater than 7 years) [43].

In 2013, Maguire et al. published a systematic review of abusive visceral injuries in childhood [43]. The authors concluded that liver injuries occurred with equal frequency among accidentally and abused children. Liver injuries included laceration, contusions, subcapsular hematomas, and involved each lobe of the liver. Splenic injuries are less common compared to liver injuries. They are noted equally prevalent in accidental and abusive cases [44, 45], while another study recorded splenic injuries only among accidentally injured children [46]. Amongst fatal cases, motor vehicle collisions are the most common cause of pancreatic injuries, while abuse is the second most common cause [47]. Co-existent additional abdominal injuries and other injuries like burns and fractures are common.

The most common bowel injuries are perforations or transections of the duodenum. The junction of the third and fourth part is most commonly involved [43]. Transections of the duodenum are more common in abused children, while perforations have an equal frequency among accidentally and abused children [48]. Duodenal injuries are rare in accidental trauma and have not been recorded in children less than 4 years of age due to a fall [44, 45]. Accompanying bruising to the upper abdomen is relatively uncommon, even in abused children. A gastric rupture is only described in a single case report of a 2 year old girl, due to a forceful blow to the abdomen [49]. Finally, colonic contusions, rectal perforations and serosal tears of the colon in abused children are only described in conjunction with other injuries and not as single indicators of child abuse [43].

Imaging Case Studies

Case 1

Fig. 34.1a, b presents CT scan and MRI scans of a young child found unresponsive in its crib.



Fig. 34.1 Young child found unresponsive in its crib. According to the clinical history no trauma was known. Three dimensional reconstruction of the CT-scan shows a

linear skull fracture (*arrow*) (**a**). Coronal T1 weighted MRI shows a thin subdural hematoma along the right convexity (*arrow*) (**b**)

Case 2

Figure 34.2 presents radiographs of a young child who after being picked up from its crib seemed to be in pain.

Suggested Imaging Protocols in Suspected Child Abuse

Head Trauma

Ultrasonography (US)

Cranial US plays no role in the work-up of suspected AHT. A meta-analysis, based on a total of 21 children, showed that cranial US missed 5 out of 20 SDH [50]. Given the impact of the test, this high false negative rate is not acceptable.

Computed Tomography (CT)

CT has become the standard imaging technique in daily trauma care. The standards for radiological investigations of suspected non-accidental injury of the Royal College of Radiology and Royal College of Paediatrics and Child Health specifically state that in the acute situation CT is the modality of choice [51].

Magnetic Resonance Imaging (MRI)

In most cases, MRI is second line imaging. MRI should performed if the CT is abnormal or equivocal. If MRI is performed, diffusion weighted imaging should be a routine part of the study. The use of susceptibility weighted imaging is encouraged as this has shown to increase the conspicuity of small haemorrhagic foci, e.g. in diffuse axonal injury and thus leads to a better prognosis of the neurological outcome [52, 53].

Skeletal Trauma

Skeletal Survey

The skeletal survey should be performed according to the American College of Radiography [54] or The Royal College of Radiologists and the Royal College of Paediatrics and Child Health [51] guidelines. In 2014, the European Society of Paediatric Radiology adopted the RCR-RCPH guidelines, meaning which apply throughout Europe [55]. According to these guidelines, a set or radiographs should be performed, including spot radiographs of the large joints. It is important that the skeletal survey is supervised by a radiologist and that the child is



Fig. 34.2 Young child who after being picked up from its crib seemed to be in pain. On physical inspection the child did not move its right arm. A radiograph of the arm shows a fracture of the right humerus, in the same radiograph

healing posterior rib fractures were noted (*arrow*) (**a**). A skeletal survey showed the presence of an metaphyseal corner fracture of the distal left femur (*arrow*) (**b**)

not allowed to leave the room before all radiographs are reviewed and, additional radiographs obtained as required.

From a legal point of view it is mandatory that the radiological technician's initials are clearly visible on the radiographs.

Value of Follow-Up Skeletal Survey

Several studies have examined the value of follow-up skeletal survey. Anilkumar et al. assessed follow-up chest radiographs in a series of 59 children and found additional information in 7 children (12%) [56]. In two cases rib fractures were only found on the follow-up chest radiograph, in the other five cases additional information was obtained. Bennett et al. specifically addressed children in whom the initial skeletal survey was negative [57]. In their study of 47 children, four children (8.5%) showed healing bone injury, one a humerus fracture and three rib fractures.

Based on the 'Examining Siblings To Recognize Abuse' study, Harper et al evaluated 796 cases with a follow-up skeletal survey. Of these, 174 (21.5%) follow-up skeletal surveys showed additional relevant findings and in 124 (15.6%) at least one additional fracture was diagnosed. In a smaller study, Kleinman et al. showed that the follow-up skeletal survey showed new information in 14 (61%) of 23 cases [58]. In their series the total number of fractures increased significantly from 70 to 89.

In summary, there is strong evidence that a follow-up skeletal survey has a significant impact on patient care.

Value of Imaging Siblings

In the 'Examining Siblings To Recognize Abuse' study, an observational, multicentre crosssectional study, siblings of physically abused children with serious injuries underwent a skeletal survey if they were <24 months of age [59]. Based on this protocol the study found in 16 of 134 cases (11.9, 95% confidence interval 7.5– 18.5) at least one abusive fracture. In none of these cases physical examination showed any signs of abuse (moderate evidence).

Abdominal Trauma

US (FAST)

In case of blunt abdominal trauma the first imaging modality should be "Focused Assessment with Sonography for Trauma" [60]. In a study performed in a major London trauma centre the positive predictive value of FAST for intra-abdominal trauma in children was 0.96 (0.81–0.99) and Negative Predictive Value of 0.39 (0.26–0.54) (moderate evidence) [61].

Computed Tomography

In case of a positive FAST the use of CT should be considered. The decision to perform CT should be based on the overall clinical condition of the patient and the fact if additional imaging would alter the treatment of the patient [60].

Future Research

- There is a strong need for proper training of ED personnel, both physicians and nurses, in the detection of child abuse.
- There is a strong need for a validated screening tool for child abuse in the emergency department.
- There is a strong need for clinical prediction rules for the detection of abusive head trauma.

References

- 1. WHO. Child maltreatment. 2007. http://www.who. int/topics/child_abuse/en/. [updated 2007].
- United Nations Committee on the Rights of the Child. The right of the child to protection from corporal punishment and other cruel or degrading forms of punishment. Geneva, Office of the High Commissioner for Human Rights. 2 March 2007 Contract No.: UN document CRC/C/GC/8.
- 3. Stoltenborgh M, van Ijzendoorn MH, Euser EM, et al. Child Maltreat. 2011;16(2):79–101.
- Louwers EC, Korfage IJ, Affourtit MJ, et al. Arch Dis Child. 2011;96(5):422–5.
- Osmond MH, Brennan-Barnes M, Shephard AL. J Trauma. 2002;52(1):8–12.
- Hoytema van Konijnenburg EM, Teeuw AH, Zwaard SA, et al. Emerg Med J. 2014;31(3):196–200.
- 7. Allareddy V, Asad R, Lee MK, et al. PLoS One. 2014;9(2):e100110.
- Estroff JM, Foglia RP, Fuchs JR. J Emerg Med. 2015;48(3):274–9.
- 9. Carty H, Pierce A. Eur Radiol. 2002;12(12):2919-25.
- Sieswerda-Hoogendoorn T, Bilo RA, van Duurling LL, et al. Acta Paediatr. 2013;102(11):e497–501.
- 11. Dube SR, Felitti VJ, Dong M, et al. Prev Med. 2003;37(3):268–77.
- Felitti VJ, Anda RF, Nordenberg D, et al. Am J Prev Med. 1998;14(4):245–58.

- Fang X, Brown DS, Florence CS, et al. Child Abuse Negl. 2012;36(2):156–65.
- Cardiff Child Protection. Cardiff child PrOtection Systematic REviews – CORE INFO. 2015. http:// www.core-info.cardiff.ac.uk. https://www.rcpch. ac.uk/child-protection-evidence. Accessed 10 Feb 2015.
- Keenan HT, Runyan DK, Marshall SW, et al. JAMA. 2003;290(5):621–6.
- Keenan HT, Hooper SR, Wetherington CE, et al. Pediatrics. 2007;119(3):e616–23.
- Maguire S, Pickerd N, Farewell D, et al. Arch Dis Child. 2009;94(11):860–7.
- Postema FA, Sieswerda-Hoogendoorn T, Majoie CB, et al. Emerg Radiol. 2014;21(4):349–58.
- 19. Sieswerda-Hoogendoorn T, Postema FA, Verbaan D, et al. Eur J Radiol. 2014;83(7):1257–68.
- 20. Kubat B, Bilo RA, van Rijn RR. Clin Neuropathol. 2014;33(4):299–307.
- 21. Bartschat S, Richter C, Stiller D, et al. Med Sci Law. 2015;56:147–9.
- 22. Weber W. Z Rechtsmed. 1984;92(2):87-94.
- Meservy CJ, Towbin R, McLaurin RL, et al. Am J Roentgenol. 1987;149(1):173–5.
- 24. Hobbs CJ. Arch Dis Child. 1984;59(3):246-52.
- 25. Parisi MT, Wiester RT, Done SL, et al. Pediatr Emerg Care. 2015;31(11):779–86.
- 26. Laskey AL, Stump TE, Hicks RA, et al. J Pediatr. 2013;162(1):86–9.
- 27. Wood JN, Christian CW, Adams CM, et al. Pediatrics. 2009;123(2):e247–52.
- Barber I, Kleinman PK. Pediatr Radiol. 2014;44(Suppl 4):S613–20.
- Pandya NK, Baldwin K, Wolfgruber H, et al. J Pediatr Orthop. 2009;29(6):618–25.
- Kemp AM, Dunstan F, Harrison S, et al. BMJ. 2008;337:a1518.
- 31. Maguire SA, Kemp AM, Lumb RC, et al. Pediatrics. 2011;128(3):e550–64.
- Flaherty EG, Perez-Rossello JM, Levine MA, et al. Pediatrics. 2014;133(2):e477–89.
- Kleinman PK, Marks SC Jr, Richmond JM, et al. Am J Roentgenol. 1995;165(3):647–50.
- Kleinman PK, Perez-Rossello JM, Newton AW, et al. Am J Roentgenol. 2011;197(4):1005–8.
- Kowal-Vern A, Paxton TP, Ros SP, et al. Clin Pediatr (Phila). 1992;31(11):653–9.
- Prosser I, Maguire S, Harrison SK, et al. Am J Roentgenol. 2005;184(4):1282–6.
- Prosser I, Lawson Z, Evans A, et al. Am J Roentgenol. 2012;198(5):1014–20.
- Halliday KE, Broderick NJ, Somers JM, et al. Clin Radiol. 2011;66(11):1049–54.
- Sidebotham P, Bailey S, Belderson P, et al. Child Abuse Negl. 2011;35(4):299–306.
- Trokel M, Discala C, Terrin NC, et al. Pediatr Emerg Care. 2006;22(10):700–4.
- Sheybani EF, Gonzalez-Araiza G, Kousari YM, et al. Radiographics. 2014;34(1):139–53.
- 42. Hilmes MA, Hernanz-Schulman M, Greeley CS, et al. Pediatr Radiol. 2011;41(5):643–51.

- 43. Maguire SA, Upadhyaya M, Evans A, et al. Child Abuse Negl. 2013;37(7):430–45.
- 44. Barnes PM, Norton CM, Dunstan FD, et al. Lancet. 2005;366(9481):234–5.
- 45. Wood J, Rubin DM, Nance ML, et al. J Trauma. 2005;59(5):1203–8.
- Ledbetter DJ, Hatch EI Jr, Feldman KW, et al. Arch Surg. 1988;123(9):1101–5.
- 47. Jacombs AS, Wines M, Holland A, et al. J Pediatr Surg. 2004;39(1):96–9.
- Gaines BA, Shultz BS, Morrison K, et al. J Pediatr Surg. 2004;39(4):600–2.
- 49. Case ME, Nanduri R. J Forensic Sci. 1983;28(2):496–501.
- 50. Kemp AM, Rajaram S, Mann M, et al. Clin Radiol. 2009;64(5):473–83.
- 51. The Society and College of Radiographers and the Royal College of Radiologists. The radiologic investigation of suspected physical abuse in children. 2017.

- 52. Spitz G, Maller JJ, Ng A, et al. J Neurotrauma. 2013;30(24):2038–50.
- 53. Colbert CA, Holshouser BA, Aaen GS, et al. Radiology. 2010;256(3):898–905.
- American College of Radiology (ACR). ACR practice guideline for skeletal surveys in children. 2006.
- Offiah AC, Adamsbaum C, van Rijn RR. Pediatr Radiol. 2014;44(11):1338.
- Anilkumar A, Fender LJ, Broderick NJ, et al. Pediatr Radiol. 2006;36(3):216–8.
- 57. Bennett BL, Chua MS, Care M, et al. BMC Res Notes. 2011;4:354.
- Kleinman PK, Nimkin K, Spevak MR, et al. Am J Roentgenol. 1996;167(4):893–6.
- 59. Lindberg DM, Shapiro RA, Laskey AL, et al. Pediatrics. 2012;130(2):193–201.
- van Schuppen J, Olthof DC, Wilde JC, et al. Eur J Radiol. 2014;83(1):206–11.
- Fleming S, Bird R, Ratnasingham K, et al. Int J Surg. 2012;10(9):470–4.



35

Infantile Hypertrophic Pyloric Stenosis (IHPS) in Infants and Children: Evidence-Based Emergency Imaging

Marta Hernanz-Schulman

Key Points

- The presentation of infants with IHPS is not always typical and, particularly in early cases, may be confused with other causes of non-bilious vomiting, such as reflux (limited evidence).
- Clinical examination by palpation of the pyloric mass (olive) is effective in diagnosis but may be time-consuming (moderate evidence).
- UGI diagnosis is based on inference of the pyloric muscle from its effect on the lumen, as the external portion of the pylorus is not visible. Thus, gastric emptying must occur, and this may be quite delayed, thus leading to prolonged fluoroscopy. Because the child needs to drink contrast, there is also potential for aspiration (limited evidence).
- US visualizes pyloric length and pyloric thickness and does not require gastric

emptying or intake of contrast for diagnosis. However, it is an exam that is not performed in adult patients and requires special operator and diagnostic expertise (strong evidence).

Definition, Clinical Presentation, and Pathophysiology

IHPS is an enigmatic condition of unknown cause which causes gastric outlet obstruction in infants, typically between the second and twelfth weeks of postnatal life. The condition is associated with failure of relaxation and hypertrophy of the antropyloric portion of the stomach and thickening of the mucosa in its lumen, leading to protracted, forceful vomiting of gastric contents, typically described as "projectile." When diagnosis is delayed, the infant suffers from dehydration, electrolyte imbalance, and eventually emaciation. If untreated, death may be the final outcome, and in fact prior to the development of today's treatment algorithms and diagnostic tools, this was often a fatal disease [1, 2]. The infant may have manifested signs of reflux initially, and the onset of IHPS may be unrecognized and thought secondary to worsening reflux. Initially intermittent, vomiting increases in severity and frequency; the loss of gastric contents

M. Hernanz-Schulman (🖂)

Department of Diagnostic Imaging, Monroe Carell Jr. Children's Hospital at Vanderbilt University, Nashville, TN, USA e-mail: Marta.schulman@vanderbilt.edu

[©] Springer International Publishing AG, part of Springer Nature 2018

A. Kelly et al. (eds.), *Evidence-Based Emergency Imaging*, Evidence-Based Imaging, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-67066-9_35

results not just in dehydration, but also in loss of acid leading to hypochloremic alkalosis, with paradoxical aciduria as the kidney attempts to conserve sodium at the expense of hydrogen ion. The infant is voraciously hungry, often gnawing his fists, and as weight loss and starvation follow, the distended stomach and vigorous peristaltic waves may be visible through the emaciated body habitus. This "classic" presentation is the exception today, when the diagnosis is typically made much before emaciation, and even severe dehydration have ensued.

Despite the frequency with which IHPS occurs, its pathophysiology remains elusive. The hypertrophied muscle begs investigation, and indeed multiple abnormalities have been identified. When compared to control specimens, the muscular layer has been found to have increased expression of insulin-like growth factor-I messenger RNA, increased platelet-derived and insulin-like growth factors. Further, it is deficient in interstitial cells of Cajal, in the quantity of nerve terminals and markers for nerve-supporting cells, in peptide-containing fibers, and in messenger RNA production for nitric oxide synthase as well as in nitric oxide synthase activity [3-12]. Genetic studies have identified genetic heterogeneity, and cases have been mapped to loci on chromosomes 3p25.1, 5q35.2, 16q-24, 16p12p13, and 11q14-q22, the latter affecting ion channels with a potential role in smooth muscle control and hypertrophy [13–16]. Simple nucleotide polymorphisms (SNPs) have been identified mapping to 3p25.1, 3p25.2, and 5q35.2 in patients with IHPS compared with controls; these map to the vicinity of genes controlling muscle and gut development as well as regulation of alternative splicing, some of which show differential activity levels in the early postnatal period; the authors hypothesize that such temporal differentials might be involved in the temporal boundaries in which IHPS develops in infants, i.e., typically between 2 and 8 weeks of age [17].

An additional hypothesis suggests that a genetically influenced increase in the parietal cell mass initiates a cycle of increased acid production, repeated pyloric contraction, and decreased gastric emptying, with histopathologic muscle and mucosal abnormalities as secondary events. The proliferation of mucosa in turn acts as an obstructive element, leading to further muscular hypertrophy [1, 2, 18, 19]. Data supporting these contentions include induction of IHPS in puppies with pentagastrin infusion [20], with very rare exceptions, the development of IHPS after inception of feeding [21], the development of IHPS with prokinetic agents such as erythromycin [18], and the resolution of the lesion and histopathologic and myoelectrical abnormalities after obstruction is surgically relieved [22, 23]. Thus, despite impressive advances, etiologic factors remain heterogeneous and confusing, with uncertainty as to which of these epiphenomena are the cause and which the result of the disease and further research is needed to extricate the etiology and pathophysiology of this intriguing condition from the multiplicity of associated findings and confounding variables.

Epidemiology

The epidemiology of IHPS is variable, influenced by genetics and dependent on racial and geographic extraction. Among white populations of northern European extraction, the incidence of IHPS is approximately 2–5 per 1000 births; this incidence falls by 20-30% among Caucasians in India and among Black and Asian populations, even those residing in the United States. Probandwise concordance in monozygotic and in dizygotic twins is 0.25-0.44 and 0.05-0.10 respectively [24]. As noted earlier, presentation is typically between 2 and 8 weeks of life. There is a male predominance, with male/female ratio ranging from 2.5:1 to 5.5:1. Male and female children of affected mothers carry a 20 and 7% risk of developing IHPS, respectively, while male and female children of affected fathers carry a 5 and 2.5% risk, respectively. IHPS occurs more commonly in firstborns; other associations that have been inconsistently identified include breast feeding, formula feeding, maternal smoking, prone sleeping position, and seasonal variations with increased incidence in summer months [25– 29]. Interestingly, testosterone levels in fetal cord

blood have been lower in infants who developed pyloric stenosis, although the differences failed to reach statistical significance [30].

Overall Cost to Society

The costs to society of caring for infants with IHPS vary with the decision tree for diagnosis, with the type of surgery performed, with the skill of the physicians involved, and with the rate of complications. In a retrospective study of 234 patients suspected of IHPS, White and colleagues [31] determined that the mean total charges for their patients with IHPS were \$2454, with a potential savings of \$100.00 per patient in a model in which diagnostic imaging was applied after surgical evaluation, so long as the surgeon's sensitivity to palpate the olive was at least 38%, and a positive examination was followed by surgery. However, this study does not address the potential delays in obtaining outpatient clinic appointments with pediatric surgeons and might presuppose an ED visit, which would carry additional cost and inconvenience, particularly if the patient does not have pyloric stenosis.

Goals of Imaging

In patients with IHPS, the goal is to diagnose the condition as quickly and noninvasively as possible, so that treatment may be begun before the onset of clinical deterioration with dehydration, electrolyte abnormalities, and weight loss.

Methodology

The author performed a MEDLINE search using PubMed (National Library of Medicine, Bethesda, MD) for data relevant to the diagnostic performance and accuracy of both clinical and radiographic examination of patients suspected of IHPS, as well as the surgical and medical therapy for this condition. The diagnostic performance of the clinical examination (history and physical exam) and surgical outcome was based on a systematic literature review performed in MEDLINE (National Library of Medicine, Bethesda, MD) during the years 1966–2015. The search strategy used the following statements: (1) pyloric stenosis, (2) US (ultrasound), (3) UGI (upper gastrointestinal imaging), and (4) clinical examination.

Discussion of Issues

What Are the Clinical Findings that Raise the Suspicion for IHPS and Direct Further Investigation?

Summary of Evidence The clinical presentation of IHPS is that of non-bilious vomiting. Although the color of the emesis may be yellow-tinged, if it is green, the differential shifts radically to malrotation and its emergent complications, such as midgut volvulus. There is one study which reports that bilious vomiting may be present in 1.4% of infants with IHPS [32]; however, this is a retrospective study, based on chart notes, and the basis of the information or the level of expertise of the person who entered the information is not stated. In patients with IHPS, forceful vomiting sometimes described as "projectile" develops acutely, or as an exacerbation of preexistent reflux, which represents the major differential diagnosis. The episodes of vomiting are initially intermittent but progress to follow all or nearly all meals. Unlike patients with gastroenteritis, patients with IHPS are voraciously hungry and may be seen sucking at their fists. Starvation can exacerbate the low activity of hepatic glucuronyl transferase, and indirect hyperbilirubinemia may be present in 1-2% of patients. Gastritis may lead to blood-tinged vomitus. The distribution of electrolyte abnormalities is characteristic; protracted vomiting results in depletion of hydrochloric acid, sodium, and potassium, which in turn leads to hypochloremic alkalosis with absolute deficits of sodium and potassium, which may be masked by the infant's dehydration on initial blood tests. Renal mechanisms supervene to maintain intravascular volume by conservation of sodium at the expense of hydrogen ion, leading to "paradoxic aciduria," i.e., excretion of hydrogen ion despite systemic alkalosis; sodium may also be conserved at the expense of potassium, exacerbating potassium deficits. If the course is protracted, the infant becomes emaciated, with a distended stomach and visible gastric peristalsis in the hypochondrium; this previously characteristic presentation is thankfully rare today.

Supporting Evidence In the vomiting infant, measurement of serum electrolyte levels could help differentiate the child with IHPS from the child with vomiting secondary to reflux; however, these findings are seen late in the course of the development of IHPS, are correlated with more severe dehydration, and therefore are less helpful in the early stages, when ideally the diagnosis should be made. In a 1983 retrospective study of 65 infants with IHPS [33], investigators found that bicarbonate levels were normal in 29%, moderately elevated in 33.8%, and markedly elevated in 24.6%, for a total of 62% presenting with alkalosis. Patients with elevated bicarbonate levels showed the most severe dehydration, the lowest chloride levels, and the highest percentage of low urinary pH and had the longest duration of symptoms. In a subsequent 1989 study of 216 infants [34], the authors found that the alkalotic and hypochloremic infants had a significantly longer duration of illness, sodium, potassium, and chloride deficits. These sicker patients also had a higher percentage of palpable olives, and overrepresentation of female and black infants, likely because of a lower initial suspicion of IHPS in these populations, leading to a more delayed diagnosis. More recently, investigators reviewed 118 infants who presented with IHPS between 2006 and 2008 at The Hospital for Sick Children; they found that only 8% presented with clinical signs of dehydration; only 21% were reported with metabolic alkalosis, although the degree of alkalosis is not stated or compared to prior reports; these numbers contrast with those in the earlier publications, demonstrating that the diagnosis is made earlier and in healthier infants today [35].

Therefore, the patient with IHPS will present with new onset or exacerbation of postprandial non-bilious vomiting, with more advanced cases demonstrating dehydration; elevated serum bicarbonate, with chloride, sodium, and potassium deficits; and paradoxical aciduria. The evidence indicates that the typical electrolyte disturbances of IHPS occur later in the evolution of this condition, that heightened clinical suspicion and further investigation before the full constellation of findings has appeared will aid in reaching the goal of early treatment, and that this is increasingly the case today.

What Is the Diagnostic Performance of the Clinical and Imaging Examinations in IHPS?

Summary of Evidence The clinical examination in IHPS refers to the ability to palpate the pyloric mass or olive. In the mid-twentieth century, the mainstay imaging examination for IHPS was the UGI or barium meal, standardized in 1932 by Meiweissen and Sloof. In 1977, US was first reported as a tool in the correct diagnosis of IHPS in five patients, published in the New England Journal of Medicine [36]. After considerable literature discussing specific numerical cutoff values and initially variable success rate, ultrasound has now become the preferred imaging modality for the diagnosis of IHPS. The diagnostic performance of the clinical and the imaging examinations varies with the skill of the examiner, particularly for clinical palpation and for US; yet, since it was first reported, the success rate of US has continued to increase, and with increased reliance on US, the success rate of clinical palpation has declined, while the UGI is now seldom performed for this purpose, particularly in pediatric-focused practices.

Supporting Evidence

Clinical Palpation

Success in palpating the enlarged pylorus is not easy in most circumstances, is only possible if the infant is calm or lethargic, and is more difficult in the well hydrated well-fed infant presenting early in the course of the disease. The use of a pacifier or a small feeding (such as 5% dextrose in water) may be helpful and has been advocated by various investigators. Passage of a feeding tube to decompress the stomach and allow the pylorus to rise and approximate the anterior abdominal wall has also been advocated, although this adds an invasive element to the procedure. Per the literature, the examiner should be willing to commit 10-20 min of time in order to successfully palpate the pylorus, and repeat examinations may be required [37]. The frequency of diagnosis of the pyloric mass by successful palpation has decreased over the past two decades; this is believed to be due in part to the time commitment needed for successful physical examination, to the earlier referral of these patients for diagnosis, and particularly to the ease and reliability of the noninvasive US study, addressed later in this section.

In a 1996 prospective investigation of 116 infants with vomiting, the physical examination was successful in 80% of 75 patients with proven IHPS. In this study, the physical examination had a sensitivity of 72%, specificity of 97%, positive predictive value of 98%, and negative predictive value of 61% [38].

In one retrospective study of 212 patients seen between 1974 and 1977 and of 187 patients seen between 1988 and 1991, Macdessi and Oates [39] found that the pyloric mass was successfully palpated by the surgeons in 99% of patients in the earlier group and in 79% of the patients in the later group; among the non-surgeons to whom the patients initially presented, the pyloric mass was palpated in 47% of patients in the earlier group and in just 33% of patients in the later group.

In another retrospective study of 234 patients, 150 of whom had pyloric stenosis, the pyloric mass was successfully palpated in 111 patients with one false-positive examination, for a sensitivity of 74% and a specificity of 99%. However, the sensitivity ranged between 31 and 100% among the five surgeons in the group [31].

More recently, in a series of 118 patients seen in a tertiary referral pediatric hospital between 2006 and 2008, a palpable olive was recorded in only 13% of patients, while ultrasound was performed in 100% of the infants [35].

UGI Examination

The UGI examination is performed by introduction of a positive oral contrast agent, typically barium, into the stomach, and observation of the abnormal antropyloric channel during passage of the contrast. The UGI as a diagnostic tool in infants with IHPS was introduced in 1932 by Meuwissen and Sloof, with proponents such as Rigler in the United States [40]. In 1964, Currarino advocated double-contrast examination with compression spots [41]. Since the diagnosis depends on passage of contrast through the abnormal channel, which can be markedly delayed, the fluoroscopic examination can be lengthy. In addition, the contrast will be diluted by the fluid within the stomach, and drinking additional contrast will further distend and compromise an already distended stomach. Passage of an orogastric tube to decompress the stomach, which allows improved visualization by eliminating dilution of the contrast by the gastric contents, adds invasiveness to the procedure.

When performed by an experienced radiologist, the UGI is considered to be accurate in the diagnosis and exclusion of IHPS, although there are few studies today that specifically address the sensitivity and specificity of UGI in IHPS. Extending the search back several decades, a 1967 publication of a study of 46 patients with surgically proven IHPS but without an initially palpable olive, reported that UGI was diagnostic in 44 (95.5%), with 2 false negatives [42]. These authors found the double-track sign and string sign to be present in more than one-half the patients, while beak, shoulder, and pyloric tit signs were present in slightly less than half. Seven percent of the patients had complete obstruction, with no passage of contrast from the stomach 30 min after completion of the fluoroscopic examination; although the abnormal channel was not demonstrated, these were considered true positive. By selection of the study group as only patients with proven IHPS, there could be no false positives in this report; nevertheless, there were two false-negative UGIs, for a sensitivity of 95% in this biased, highly selected group of patients. In another study, the UGI was tangentially addressed; in one patient who had both UGI and US, findings on the UGI were diagnostic of IHPS; however, surgery was not performed because the US was normal, and follow-up confirmed that the infant did not have IHPS. Since in that study 44 UGIs were performed, the calculated specificity would be 98% [43].

Ultrasound Examination

The US examination, similar to abdominal palpation, requires a skilled and experienced examiner. Unlike the clinical examination, US is not timeconsuming, and diagnosis by an experienced examiner can be made very quickly, even in a hungry, crying infant, without need to empty the stomach with an orogastric tube or any other maneuver. Unlike the UGI examination, US diagnosis is not dependent upon gastric emptying, and both the lumen and the outer muscle are directly visualized. The child does not need to drink further contrast, and there is no radiation exposure.

Uncertainty in the US diagnosis arises when absolute reliance is placed upon measurements of the antropyloric channel. The measurements most often used include muscle thickness, length of the hypertrophied pyloric channel typically termed pyloric length, and pyloric diameter. Analysis of the literature on this subject must be viewed with the realization that the technique has evolved in unison with the equipment and with our ability to visualize increasing details of the antropyloric junction.

The initial and seminal report of US for the diagnosis of IHPS, reported in the New England Journal in 1977 [36], consisted of five patients examined with a static B-scanner, and used the pyloric diameter as a diagnostic criterion; the diameter ranged between 1.8 and 2.8 cm, with a mean of 2.3 cm. With the advent of real-time scanners and improved resolution soon thereafter, muscle thickness began to be reported as an important component of this diagnosis.

In a prospective study of 200 infants with vomiting [44] scanned with a mechanical sector transducer operating at 7.5 MHz, Stunden et al. found a mean muscle thickness of 3.4, with a range or 3–5 mm, a mean pyloric length of 22.3 with a range of 18–28 mm, and a pyloric diame-

ter of 13.3, with a range of 9-19 mm. In their work, these investigators found the pyloric length the most discriminatory criterion, with a cutoff value at 18 mm. They additionally identified the importance of real-time evaluation, the lack of relaxation and opening of the channel in patients with IHPS (not necessarily lack of any passage of contents), and the variability in size of the normal channel secondary to normal muscular contractions. Using these criteria, these authors were able to discriminate between patients with and without IHPS with 100% success rate, without false-positive or false-negative results. In their patient population, a pyloric mass was palpated in two patients who had normal US examinations and subsequently were proven not to have IHPS.

In a subsequent study including 323 sonographic examinations, scanned at 5.0 or 7.5 MHz, Blumhagen and colleagues [45] reported an accuracy of 99.4% for US, despite classifying as false negatives a positive case initially diagnosed as "suspicious" and a case diagnosed by sonography 4 days later. There were no false positives. In 8% of the normal patients, clinical examination had been false positive (specificity 91%). The authors found a mean muscle thickness of 4.8, with a range of 3.5–6.0 mm, and a mean pyloric length of 17.8 with a range of 11–25 mm. They found some overlap in the pyloric length and identified muscle thickness as the criterion with the higher discriminatory value.

Graif et al. [46] examined a control group of 22 infants with gastrointestinal symptoms, and 22 patients suspected of IHPS, of whom 17 were shown to have IHPS. These investigators found a mean muscle thickness of 4.5, with a range of 3–6 mm, and pyloric length of 22.1 with a range of 16–26 mm. In the control group, mean muscle thickness was 2.3 with a range of 1.9–3.5, and pyloric length was 12 with a range of 8–16 mm.

In a retrospective study of 145 consecutive infants with vomiting, O'Keefe et al. [47] determined that a muscle thickness of 3 mm or greater is diagnostic of IHPS, while muscle thickness was <2 mm in all normal patients and <1.5 mm in 98% of these.

These results were validated in a study of 152 consecutive patients scanned with linear trans-

ducers at 7.5 MHz, with non-palpable olive on initial physical examination. Hernanz-Schulman et al. [43] found that in the 66 patients with IHPS, a muscle thickness of 3 mm or greater was diagnostic of IHPS in their patient population, with no false-positive examinations. In the 77 normal patients, muscle thickness was evaluated only during the time when the pyloric antrum was relaxed and measured 1 mm or less in all the patients. There were no false-negative studies. These investigators identified seven patients in whom the muscle thickness ranged between 1.3 and 2.7 mm; these patients were observed and did not develop IHPS. Although the muscle thickness in these patients did not reach 3 mm, the length of the abnormal canal overlapped with that of patients with IHPS. These authors also described thickening of the mucosa within the channel lumen, and protrusion into the gastric antrum (termed the antral nipple sign), variability in the thickness of the muscle of the normal antrum during antropyloric contraction, as well as occasional variability (within the abnormal range) in the muscle thickness and pyloric length in patients with IHPS.

Thus, the weight of the evidence indicates that muscle thickness consistently $\geq 3 \text{ mm}$ over a period of observation; failure of the antropyloric channel to relax and open; mucosa filling, obstructing, and protruding from the antropyloric canal; and a length of non-relaxing antropyloric muscle of >13–14 mm are diagnostic of IHPS on US.

What about small infants? Are the numerical criteria different in these smaller patients? In a retrospective investigation of pyloric dimensions in 51 patients with IHPS younger than 21 days and 149 older than 21 days, investigators found a roughly linear relationship between patient age on the one hand and muscle thickness and abnormal canal length on the other hand. However, in all patients the measurements were greater than 3.5 mm for muscle thickness and 1.6 mm for abnormal channel length [48]. By the same token, in 2012 Iqbal et al., in a study of 304 infants, utilizing 3 mm muscle thickness and 15 mm abnormal channel length, confirmed the relationship between age and pyloric size; however, utilizing

these same criteria, all patients were diagnosed with 100% sensitivity and specificity [49].

Is There a Role for Repeat Imaging in the Management of IHPS?

Summary of Evidence Initially described as congenital hypertrophic pyloric stenosis, IHPS is now known to be a condition that develops after birth. The rate at which pyloric stenosis evolves in all patients or in specific individuals is not known, nor is it known whether pylorospasm, or reversible contraction of the antropyloric musculature, is typically a self-resolving condition or whether it is one of the initial steps in the development of pyloric stenosis in some patients. Therefore, in the small minority of patients with equivocal findings, i.e., findings which are neither normal nor diagnostic of IHPS, if symptoms do not resolve, a repeat examination is important to assess for the development of IHPS. This is particularly pertinent if the equivocal examination occurs in a child at the lower end of the age spectrum of presentation.

Supporting Evidence In the retrospective evaluation of 145 consecutive patients, O'Keefe et al. [47] found 6 (4%) patients with equivocal findings and borderline muscle measurements of >2 and <3 mm. In two of these patients, IHPS developed, with follow-up examination demonstrating a change in muscle thickness from 2 to 4 mm 2 weeks later. The findings resolved in two patients who probably had transient pylorospasm that resolved; of the other two patients, one patient had milk allergy and one had eosinophilic gastroenteritis.

In a prospective Doppler study of vascularity of the pyloric muscle and mucosa, Hernanz-Schulman [43] identified one child who was referred at 2 weeks of age for US evaluation of vomiting secondary to family history and heightened clinical suspicion. The initial examination found a muscle thickness of 2.8 mm with intermittent widening and opening of the canal; the muscle thickness increased to 3.5 mm at 5 weeks of age without canal opening, at which time the diagnosis of IHPS was made and confirmed at surgery. More recently, a group of three patients whose initial US examinations were either completely normal, or falling in a gray area of muscle thickness between 2 and 2.5 mm, were documented as progressing to fully developed IHPS in persistently symptomatic infants [50].

Is There a Role for Two Different Studies (US and UGI) to Be Performed?

Summary of Evidence In infants suspected of IHPS, the evidence indicates that sonography is the most expedient examination with extremely high accuracy in experienced hands. In patients who have a normal pylorus, an UGI, pH probe or scintigraphy can be done to evaluate reflux, if a presumptive diagnosis of gastroesophageal reflux is not viewed as sufficient by the referring physician for decisions regarding therapy.

Patients who have borderline measurements by US should be observed, with repeat sonography if symptoms do not abate, to identify the small minority of patients with developing IHPS, as noted in the above section. Performing an UGI in those patients will add radiation exposure and will not shed additional light on the morphology of the pylorus. Occasionally, a patient with preampullary duodenal stenosis presenting with non-bilious vomiting is identified by US revealing a normal pylorus and a distended duodenal bulb [51]; UGI in such patients is useful in confirming the diagnosis prior to surgical correction.

On the other hand, occasionally an UGI will be done in a patient with IHPS. In those patients, if there is delay in gastric emptying (as would be expected in patients with IHPS), prolonged fluoroscopy can be obviated by switching to US to establish the diagnosis.

Supporting Evidence In a study of 152 consecutive patients suspected of IHPS [43], 66 patients (43%) had IHPS and required no fur-

ther imaging. Seventy-seven patients (51%) had normal pylorus, and of these 47 (31% of original group) had a second study to assess for reflux (UGI, 43; radionuclide, 3; pH probe, 2), although empiric treatment could have been instituted, as was the case in the rest of the group. Of seven patients with equivocal muscle thickness of >2 mm and <3 mm, two had UGI, with the erroneous diagnosis of pyloric stenosis suggested in one of these. In a more recent, 2011 report on 118 infants with IHPS, 100% received US examination, and UGI was performed in none [35].

Take Home Figure and Table

Figure 35.1 is an algorithm for diagnosis of infants suspected of IHPS. Table 35.1 shows performance of diagnostic imaging in IHPS.

Imaging Case Studies

Case 1

Figure 35.2 presents a sonogram of a 2-monthold boy with vomiting and IHPS.

Case 2

Figure 35.3 presents a sonogram of an infant without IHPS.

Case 3

Figure 35.4 presents an UGI of an infant with IHPS.

Case 4

Figure 35.5 presents an ultrasound of a patient with non-bilious vomiting suspected of IHPS.



Fig. 35.1 General algorithm for diagnosis of infants suspected of IHPS (Adapted with kind permission of Springer Science+Business Media from Hernanz-Schulman M, Berch BR, Neblett III WW. Imaging of Infantile Hypertrophic Pyloric Stenosis (IHPS). In Medina LS,

Table 35.1 Performance characteristics of diagnostic examinations in IHPS

	Sensitivity (%)	Specificity (%)
Palpation	24–99	92–99
Ultrasound	98–100	99–100
UGI	95–100	98



Fig. 35.2 A 2-month-old boy with vomiting and IHPS. The antropyloric portion of the stomach shows non-relaxing, abnormally thickened muscle (5 mm), and the lumen is filled and obstructed by hypertrophied mucosa, which protrudes into the fluid-filled antrum (A). B= duodenal bulb. The *short arrow* points to the outer edge of the muscle, the *longer arrow* to the mucosa

Applegate KE, Blackmore CC (eds): *Evidence-Based Imaging in Pediatrics: Optimizing Imaging in Pediatric Patient Care.* New York: Springer Science + Business Media, 2010)



Fig. 35.3 US of infant without IHPS, normal pylorus. The widely open antrum (**a**) leads to the duodenal bulb. (**b**) *Arrows* point to the level of the pyloric membrane. The second portion of the duodenum is fluid filled and courses about the head of the pancreas

Suggested Diagnostic Protocols

In assessing the utility of various diagnostic examinations for IHPS, the clinicians' overarching goals in caring for their patients are early diagnosis, diagnostic accuracy, and noninvasive



Fig. 35.4 UGI of infant with IHPS. The antropyloric portion of the stomach is narrowed by the thickened muscle, and contrast is seen coursing between the interstices of the thickened and compressed mucosa. A = antrum; *arrow* points to the duodenal bulb



Fig. 35.5 Ultrasound of patient with non-bilious vomiting, suspected of IHPS. The ultrasound reveals a widely open antropyloric canal and pylorus (*arrows*) with a dilated duodenal bulb. The diagnosis of duodenal stenosis was confirmed at subsequent surgery

methodology. This then allows treatment to occur in the safest manner with the most expeditious recovery. The decision tree in Fig. 35.1 outlines the role of each diagnostic examination in the evaluation of IHPS. Plain radiographs are not routinely obtained, although if requested for other reasons, a distended stomach with paucity of more distal bowel gas is characteristic, often with a peristaltic wave visible in the stomach.

Palpation of the olive is the first diagnostic examination by the physician to whom the child presents. In doing this, consideration should be given to the time investment required for success with this method, including the relative invasiveness of inserting an orogastric tube to evacuate the stomach, and further time in calming the infant. However, once the pyloric mass is palpated with confidence, there is no need for further diagnostic investigation.

If a pyloric mass is not palpated by the primary caregiver or ED physician, consideration should be given either to a direct surgical referral or to a diagnostic imaging examination. The cost and time delay to obtain a surgical consultation or a surgical clinic visit vs. the cost and time delay of an imaging procedure can be taken into consideration, which may differ in various clinical settings, in various institutions, and at various times. If the pyloric mass cannot be palpated by the surgeon, again consideration should be given to a diagnostic imaging examination; waiting and reexamining the patient may not be practical in an ED or clinic setting, while prolongation of inpatient care is not cost-effective and leads to delay in diagnosis and treatment. Sedating an infant at high risk for vomiting in order to increase sensitivity in palpating the olive, as suggested by some [52], does not seem appropriate, particularly in a setting in which noninvasive and accurate imaging is available.

US is an imaging technique which, like abdominal palpation, requires an appropriate learning curve. When this is achieved, US is diagnostic within a few minutes and does not require insertion of orogastric tubes or further ingestion of contrast material to distend the stomach. If US expertise is not available, referral of the child to a center where the expertise is available should be a primary consideration; if this is not possible, UGI should be considered if there is persistent clinical concern and the pyloric mass remains impalpable.

Future Research

- Further research on the etiology of IHPS may prevent the condition or allow more effective and rapid medical management.
- Further evaluation of the learning curve and skills necessary for the laparoscopic procedure and of its relative value vs. open surgical procedure may allow a more definite definition of the specific selection of patients that will benefit most from each procedure.

Acknowledgments The author would like to acknowledge the work of Drs. Barry R. Berch and Wallace W. Neblett III, her coauthors on two previous chapters (both titled Imaging of Infantile Hypertrophic Pyloric Stenosis by Marta Hernanz-Schulman, Barry R. Berch, and Wallace W. Neblett III, one in Medina LS et al., eds: Evidence-Based Imaging: Improving the Quality of Imaging in Patient Care (2011), and the other in Medina LS et al., eds: Evidence-Based Imaging in Pediatrics: Improving the Quality of Imaging in Patient Care (2010), both published by Springer Science), which served as a starting point for this current chapter.

References

- 1. Hernanz-Schulman M, et al. J Ultrasound Med. 1995;14(4):283–7.
- 2. Hernanz-Schulman M, et al. AJR. 2001;177(4):843-8.
- Kobayashi H, O'Briain D, Puri P, et al. J Ped Surg. 1994;29:651–4.
- 4. Kusafuka T, Puri P. Pediatr Surg Int. 1997;12(8): 576–9.
- 5. Langer JC, Berezin I, Daniel EE. J Pediatr Surg. 1995;30(11):1535–43.
- Malmfors G, Sundler F. J Pediatr Surg. 1986;21(4):303–6.
- 7. Ohshiro K, Puri P. J Pediatr Surg. 1998;33(2):378-81.
- 8. Ohshiro K, Puri P. Pediatr Surg Int. 1998;13:253–5.
- 9. Okazaki T, et al. J Ped Surg. 1994;29:655-8.
- 10. Vanderwinden J, et al. NEJM. 1992;327:511-5.
- 11. Vanderwinden JM, et al. Gastroenterology. 1996;111(2):279–88.
- 12. Wattchow D, et al. Gastroenterology. 1987;92:443-8.
- 13. Capon F, et al. Am J Hum Genet. 2006;79(2):378-82.
- 14. Everett KV, et al. EJHG. 2008;16(9):1151-4.

- 15. Everett KV, et al. Am J Hum Genet. 2008;82(3): 756–62.
- 16. Everett KV, Chung EM. J Hum Genet. 2013;58(4):236–7.
- 17. Feenstra B, et al. Nat Genet. 2012;44(3):334–7.
- Callahan MJ, et al. Pediatr Radiol. 1999;29(10): 748–51.
- 19. Holland AJ, et al. Pediatr Surg Int. 1997;12(7):497-500.
- 20. Dodge JA, Karim AA. Gut. 1976;17(4):280-4.
- 21. Rollins MD, et al. Arch Dis Child. 1989;64(1):138-9.
- Vanderwinden JM, et al. J Pediatr Surg. 1996;31(11):1530–4.
- 23. Bokay J, et al. Pediatr Surg Int. 2004;20(5):343-7.
- 24. Carter CO. Br Med Bull. 1976;32(1):21-6.
- 25. Krogh C, et al. Pediatrics. 2012;130(4):e943-9.
- 26. Krogh C, et al. Am J Epidemiol. 2012;176(1):24-31.
- Zamakhshary MF, et al. Pediatr Surg Int. 2011;27(7):689–93.
- Lisonkova S, Joseph KS. Matern Child Health J. 2014;18(7):1721–7.
- 29. MacMahon B. Epidemiology. 2006;17(2):195-201.
- 30. Krogh C, et al. Pediatrics. 2011;127(1):e197–201.
- 31. White MC, et al. J Pediatr Surg. 1998;33(6):913-7.
- 32. Piroutek MJ, et al. Clin Pediatr. 2012;51(3):214-8.
- Touloukian RJ, Higgins E. J Pediatr Surg. 1983;18(4):394–7.
- Breaux CW, Hood JS, Georgeson KE. J Pediatr Surg. 1989;24(12):1250–2.
- 35. Glatstein M, et al. Clin Pediatr. 2011;50(3):192-5.
- 36. Teele RL, Smith EH. NEJM. 1977;296(20):1149-50.
- Grosfeld JL, Coran AG, Fonkalsrud EW, editors. Pediatric surgery. 6th ed. Philadelphia: Mosby Elsevier; 2006.
- 38. Godbole P, et al. Arch Dis Child. 1996;75(4):335-7.
- 39. Macdessi J, Oates R. BMJ. 1993;306:553-5.
- 40. Hefke H. Radiology. 1944;43:267-71.
- 41. Currarino G. Radiology. 1964;83:873-8.
- 42. Shuman FI, Darling DB, Fisher JH. J Pediatr. 1967;71(1):70–4.
- 43. Hernanz-Schulman M, et al. Radiology. 1994;193(3):771–6.
- Stunden RJ, LeQuesne GW, Little KE. Pediatr Radiol. 1986;16(3):200–5.
- 45. Blumhagen JD, et al. AJR. 1988;150(6):1367-70.
- 46. Graif M, et al. Pediatr Radiol. 1984;14(1):14–7.
- 47. O'Keeffe FN, et al. Radiology. 1991;178(3):827-30.
- 48. Leaphart CL, et al. J Pediatr Surg. 2008;43(6): 998–1001.
- 49. Iqbal CW, et al. J Pediatr Surg. 2012;47(8):1542-7.
- 50. Keckler SJ, et al. Eur J Pediatr Surg. 2008;18(3): 168–70.
- 51. Hernanz-Schulman M. IRadiology. 2003;227(2): 319–31.
- 52. Freund H, et al. Lancet. 1976;1(7982):473.



36

Intussusception in Infants and Children: Diagnostic Evidence-Based Emergency Imaging and Treatment

Kimberly E. Applegate and Gelareh Sadigh

Key Points

- Children with clinically suspected intussusception should undergo enema reduction after surgical consultation. The only absolute contraindications to enema are signs of peritonitis on clinical exam or free air on abdominal radiographs. Air enema has better overall reduction rates than liquid enema, but the outcome depends on the experience of the radiologist (strong evidence).
- Ultrasound (US) should be the primary imaging modality in the initial diagnosis of intussusception because it is a noninvasive test with high sensitivity and specificity. US also plays a role in the evaluation of reducibility of intussusception, presence of a lead point mass, potential incomplete reduction after

K.E. Applegate (⊠)

Department of Radiology, University of Kentucky Children's Hospital, Lexington, KY, USA e-mail: keapple@uky.edu

G. Sadigh Department of Radiology and Imaging Sciences, Emory University School of Medicine, Atlanta, GA, USA e-mail: gsadigh@emory.edu enema, and of intussusception limited to small bowel (limited evidence).

- Barium should not be used due to the poorer outcomes compared with iodinated liquid contrast in those children who perforate (moderate evidence).
- Abdominal radiographs have poor sensitivity for the detection of intussusception but may serve to screen for other diagnoses in the differential diagnosis, such as constipation, and for free peritoneal air. For evaluating children with a low probability for intussusception, sonography is the preferred screening test (limited evidence).
- The use of delayed repeat enema for the reduction of intussusception shows promise, but there are few data on the appropriate methods or time (limited evidence).
- For recurrence of intussusception, including multiple recurrences, enema is the preferred method for reduction (limited evidence).

Definition and Pathophysiology

Intussusception is an acquired invagination of the bowel into itself, usually involving both small and large bowel, within the peritoneal cavity.

[©] Springer International Publishing AG, part of Springer Nature 2018

A. Kelly et al. (eds.), *Evidence-Based Emergency Imaging*, Evidence-Based Imaging, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-67066-9_36

The more proximal bowel that herniates into more distal bowel is called the intussusceptum, and the bowel that contains it is called the intussuscipiens. It is an emergent condition where delay in diagnosis is not uncommon and leads to an increased risk of bowel perforation, obstruction, and necrosis. There may be an accompanying pathologic lead point (PLP) mass in

approximately 5% of children [1]. Intestinal intussusception may occur along the entire length of the bowel from the duodenum to prolapse of intussuscepted bowel through the rectum. It can also range from classic clinical presentations to asymptomatic transient intussusception seen increasingly on multichannel CT studies of the abdomen for other indications [2]. Most cases are "idiopathic" in that the etiology of the intussusception is due to hypertrophied lymphoid tissue in the terminal ileum which results in ileocolic intussusception. Some reports have suggested a viral etiology, most commonly adenovirus but also enterovirus, echovirus, and human herpes virus 6 [3]. The clinical signs and symptoms of intussusception are often nonspecific and overlap with those of gastroenteritis, malrotation with volvulus, and, in older children, Henoch-Schonlein Purpura (HSP). The large majority of clinically symptomatic cases occur in the infant and toddler, with a peak age of 5-9 months, although it has been reported on prenatal imaging and may occur in children who present without the typical clinical presentation of vomiting, bloody stools, palpable abdominal mass, and colicky abdominal pain [4]. The classic triad of colicky abdominal pain, vomiting, and bloody stools is present in less than 25% of children [5–7].

Epidemiology

Intussusception is the most common cause of small bowel obstruction in children and occurs in at least 56 children per 100,000 per year in the USA [8]. It is second only to pyloric stenosis as the most common cause of gastrointestinal tract obstruction in children. It occurs in boys more than girls at a ratio of 3:2. Several papers have reported associations with viruses, particularly

adenovirus, although lack of seasonality suggests more than one pathogen [4, 8, 9] and, in developing nations, parasites [9-11]. Delay in diagnosis and treatment is not uncommon, making enema reduction less successful, bowel resection more likely, and death due to bowel ischemia possible [1, 4, 12, 13]. There were 323 intussusceptionassociated deaths in American infants reported to the Centers for Disease Control (CDC) between 1979 and 1997. In a review of administrative discharge data of intussusception-associated hospitalizations and deaths in the USA, Parashar and colleagues [8] noted a peak age of 5–7 months, with two-thirds of patients under the age of 1 year, no consistent seasonality, hospitalization rates of approximately 56 per 100,000 children, and a general trend toward fewer hospitalizations over the past two decades. The mortality rates also decreased over this time period, from 6.4 per 1,000,000 to 2.3 per 1,000,000 live births. They also reported an increased risk of intussusceptionrelated deaths among infants whose mothers were <20 years old, unmarried, nonwhite, and had less than a grade 12 education. The authors concluded that these data suggest reduced access or delay in seeking care contributed to the risk of death. They did not investigate costs or rates of surgical versus enema reductions.

In another paper comparing worldwide data, Meier and colleagues noted that the most important difference between industrialized and developing countries' outcomes was the delay in presentation for treatment and consequent lower rates of enema reduction and higher rates of surgical mortality (18%) from bowel necrosis [13].

Rotavirus Vaccine

Shortly after the first and only rotavirus vaccine was introduced in the USA in 1998 for routine vaccination of infants at ages 2, 4, and 6 months, several reports to the CDC suggested an association between the vaccine and intussusception. This was noted particularly within 2 weeks after vaccination with the first dose. The vaccine was removed from the world market in 1999 [14]. Although under some debate, subsequent systematic reviews and investigations have either not found higher rates of intussusception after rotavirus vaccination [15–17] or a very low rate of increased cases [18]. Two new rotavirus vaccines are on the global market.

Overall Cost to Society

No data have been identified detailing the total cost to society of intussusception. Three recent surveys have documented practice patterns for the evaluation of intussusception [4, 19, 20]. In centers without pediatric radiologists, the enema is the initial and often only imaging test performed for both diagnosis and treatment. In contrast, at the 2004 SPR annual meeting, a survey of pediatric radiologists showed that 57% now use sonography for initial diagnosis prior to enema [19]. Overall, the total hospital cost for children with intussusception treated with surgery is approximately four times that of those treated with enema [21–23].

Goals of Imaging

The goal of initial bowel imaging is early detection of intussusception to enable enema reduction of the intussusception. Additional imaging studies may be performed to further characterize indeterminate results. The ultimate goal that radiologists should strive for is nonoperative reduction for all children with idiopathic intussusception (approximately 95% cases), but delay in presentation and diagnosis makes this goal elusive.

Methodology

A MEDLINE search was performed using PubMed (National Library of Medicine, Bethesda, Maryland) for original research publications discussing the diagnostic performance and effectiveness of imaging strategies in intussusception. Clinical predictors of intussusception were also included in the literature search. The search covered the years 1966 to June 2016. The search strategy employed different combinations of the following key terms: (1) *intussusception*; (2) *children, ages under 18 years or pediatric*; (3) *diagnosis or etiology*; (4) *reduction or reduce or therapy* or *surgery* or *surgical procedures or treatment or perforation or rupture*; *and* (5) *enema*. Additional articles were identified by reviewing the reference lists of relevant papers, identifying appropriate authors, and use of citation indices for MeSH terms. This review was limited to human studies and the English language literature. The author performed an initial review of the titles and abstracts of the identified articles followed by review of the full text in articles that were relevant.

Discussion of Issues

What Are the Clinical Predictors of Intussusception?

Summary of Evidence At this point there are no reliable clinical prediction models that can accurately identify all patients with intussusception (limited evidence). Determination of children who should undergo imaging and who should not undergo imaging has not been studied in formal prospective trials.

Supporting Evidence

What Are the Clinical Predictors of Intussusception?

Ideally, children with intussusception should be diagnosed early to avoid bowel necrosis and surgery. However, one report found that only 50% of children were correctly diagnosed at initial presentation to a healthcare provider [24]. The classic triad of colicky abdominal pain (58–100% cases), vomiting (up to 85% cases), and bloody stools is present in less than 25% of children [5, 25]. Guaiac positive stool is present in 75% of children with intussusception [7, 26]. Vomiting or diarrhea may lead to dehydration, which exaggerates lethargy. The mixture of stool, blood, and blood clots has been described as "currant jelly stools" and is suggestive of intussusception.

Kupperman and colleagues published a crosssectional study that evaluated the clinical factors that might predict intussusception in 115 children (limited evidence) [27]. Using multivariate logistic regression and bootstrap sample analysis, they not only found that the presence of highly suggestive abdominal radiographs, rectal bleeding, and male sex was independent predictors of intussusception but also noted that these factors were not specific. Harrington and colleagues investigated the positive and negative clinical predictors of intussusception in a prospective cohort study (moderate evidence) [5]. They recorded signs and symptoms in 245 children and correlated them with sonographic and enema findings. Significant positive predictive factors for intussusception were the presence of right upper quadrant mass, gross blood in stool, guaiac positive stool, and the triad of colicky abdominal pain, vomiting, and right upper quadrant mass. They were unable to identify significant negative predictors. Klein and colleagues reviewed clinical history, physical exam, and radiographic findings to develop a prediction model of children with possible intussusception (moderate evidence) [28]. Their univariate analysis identified several known factors associated with intussusception, including vomiting, abdominal pain, palpable abdominal mass, guaiac positive stool, and rectal bleeding. However, they concluded that they were "unable to develop a prediction model that would reliably identify all patients with the diagnosis of intussusception. Previously identified predictors of intussusception remain important in increasing suspicion of this important diagnosis. At this point there is no reliable prediction model that can accurately identify all patients with intussusception."

What Are the Clinical Predictors of Reducibility and Bowel Necrosis?

The most important factor that decreases the reduction rate of enema is a longer duration of symptoms. This finding is supported by multiple case series. A significant delay is typically 48 h, but some reports suggest 24 or 72 h as either one of several factors or the single factor predicting unsuccessful enema reduction [4, 29]. Other fac-

tors associated with lower reduction rates include age less than 3 months, dehydration, small bowel obstruction, and intussusception encountered in the rectum (25% reduction rate) (limited evidence) [4, 24, 25, 29, 30].

Which Imaging Studies Should Be Performed?

Summary of Evidence Ultrasound has higher accuracy in the diagnosis of intussusception than radiographs. Ultrasound also has higher diagnostic accuracy in identifying PLPs than radiographs or enema. The role of ultrasound findings in predicting success of reduction is not well known with available literature. Given current evidence. the diagnostic approach should include (a) abdominal radiographs if concern for other diagnoses such as constipation or for perforation; (b) sonography for diagnosis or exclusion of intussusception; (c) if positive, a surgical consult should be obtained prior to the enema reduction attempt; and (d) air enema reduction (or if no experience with the air technique, liquid enema) (moderate evidence).

Supporting Evidence

What Is the Diagnostic Performance of Abdominal Radiographs?

The presence of a curvilinear mass within the course of the colon (the crescent sign), particularly in the transverse colon just beyond the hepatic flexure, is a nearly pathognomonic sign of intussusception. The absence of bowel gas in the ascending colon is one of the most specific signs of intussusception on radiographs [31]. However, small bowel gas located in the right abdomen on radiographs may mimic ascending colon or cecal gas. Radiographs have low sensitivity and specificity, even when viewed by experienced pediatric radiologists (limited evidence) [31, 32]. Sargent and colleagues [30] reported 45% sensitivity in 60 children when evaluated prospectively by pediatric radiologists, using the enema as the reference standard (Table 36.1). Others report similar poor sensitivity in the detec-

Test	Sensitivity (%)	Specificity (%)
Abdominal radiographs ^a	45	_
Ultrasound ^b	98–100	88-100
Enema ^c	100	100

Table 36.1 Summary of sensitivity and specificity of diagnostic imaging for intussusceptions

Reprinted with the kind permission of Springer Science + Business Media from Applegate KE. Intussusception in children: diagnostic imaging and treatment. In Santiago LS, Blackmore CC (eds): *Evidencebased imaging: optimizing imaging in patient care*. New York: Springer Science + Business Media, 2006 "Data from [4, 31]

^bData from [5, 35, 40, 41]

^cReference standard for ileocolic intussusception (does not include intussusception limited to small bowel); see [29]

tion of intussusception [4]. In a survey of the SPR 2004 attendees, Daneman found that 79% obtain radiographs, but this practice may not be under the control of radiologists [19]. Only 10% of pediatric radiologists in this survey preferred radiographs for the diagnosis.

What Is the Diagnostic Performance of Sonography?

Intussusception can be reliably diagnosed when a "donut," "target," or "pseudokidney" sign is seen using linear transducer sonography [33–36]. The optimal US technique in this population is well described [29-33]. There are no known contraindications or complications resulting from US for this purpose. US also plays a role in the evaluation of reducibility of the intussusception, the presence of a PLP mass, and the intussusception limited to small bowel, to diagnose or exclude residual intussusception after enema and to identify alternative diagnoses (limited evidence) [5, 35, 37, 38]. In a 2004 survey, 57% of North American pediatric radiologists reported the use of sonography to diagnose intussusception as compared to 93% of European pediatric radiologists in a 1999 survey [19, 39].

Sonography screening in children has been suggested to reduce cost, radiation exposure, and both patient and parental anxiety/discomfort with enema (limited evidence) [38]. Published series from single institutions suggest high accuracy,

approaching 100% in experienced hands, with sensitivity of 98-100% and specificity of 88–100% (limited evidence) (Table 36.1) [5, 35, 40, 41]. Eshed and colleagues found similar abilities in sonographic diagnosis of intussusception for staff radiologists as well as senior and junior radiology residents: sensitivity and specificity were 85 and 98% for staff radiologists, 75 and 96% for senior residents, and 83 and 97% for junior residents, respectively [42]. Given that the theoretical cost-effectiveness of sonography is dependent on the prevalence of intussusception, optimization of imaging will require stratification of subjects into different levels of probability of intussusception [43]. However, data are lacking for such stratification. Henrikson and colleagues noted a trend of decreased prevalence of intussusception (22%) in those children referred for enema and began sonographic screening (limited evidence). In their small series of 38 children, they were able to avoid 19 enemas in those with negative sonography, resulting in savings in both radiation exposure (an average of 8.2 mGy for negative enemas) and hospital charges [38]. Future cost-effectiveness modeling research will be needed to define the population that should undergo sonography.

What Are the Sonographic Predictors of Reducibility and Bowel Necrosis?

Del-Pozo and colleagues performed sonography in 145 children with intussusception and found that fluid seen inside the intussusception represented trapped peritoneal fluid and was associated with significantly fewer reductions on enema and with bowel ischemia at surgery (limited evidence) [44, 45].

Some US reports have noted that thicker bowel wall was associated with fewer enema reductions [35, 46], but others did not find this association [45]. Lack of color Doppler signal in the intussuscepted bowel wall suggested bowel ischemia in several small series (limited evidence) [47–49].

Free intraperitoneal fluid in small or moderate amounts is present in approximately half of children with intussusception and is not a contraindication for enema [36]. There are conflicting reports that free peritoneal fluid is associated with fewer reductions [4, 25, 29, 37, 50]. Some descriptive studies report that the presence of lymph nodes trapped in the intussusception is associated with fewer reductions [37, 51]. For these US findings, due to the conflicting reports and/or small series, the evidence is inconclusive.

What Are the Pathologic Lead Points?

Approximately 2–6.3% of intussusceptions in children are caused by PLPs which are due to either focal masses or diffuse bowel wall abnormality. The most common focal PLPs are (in decreasing order of incidence) Meckel's diverticulum, duplication cyst, polyp, and lymphoma (moderate evidence) [1, 4, 52, 53]. Diffuse PLPs are most commonly associated with cystic fibrosis or HSP. Although the common teaching remains that focal PLPs are more common in older children, this is somewhat misleading. The relative prevalence of PLP with intussusception is higher in children over the age of 3 years, particularly for lymphoma. However, the absolute number of PLP in infants versus older children is approximately equal [1].

The detection of lead points by imaging remains problematic [54], although US is the noninvasive standard of reference. Air enema is less likely to identify a PLP as compared to liquid enema [53, 55]. In a systematic review of 27 air enema studies (4791 children) and 33 liquid enema studies (4665 children), air enema had 2% versus 6.2% at liquid enema [53]. In a large, single institution review, 66% of PLPs may be identified at US [56], and 40% of PLPs were diagnosed on liquid enema [4] and only 11% of PLPs at air enema 11% [55], so that some researchers suggest that US be used afterward to search for PLP (limited evidence) [4].

How Should Therapeutic Enema Be Performed?

Summary of Evidence The air enema is considered superior at reduction (moderate evidence), cleaner (based on appearance of peritoneal cavity at surgery when perforation occurs), safer, and faster, with less radiation when compared to liquid enema (moderate evidence) [26, 57–61]. The recurrence rates for air versus liquid enema reductions do not differ (both are approximately 10%) (moderate evidence) [62]. The "rule of threes" used to guide liquid enema technique is supported by limited evidence. Barium is no longer the liquid contrast medium of choice due to the risk of barium peritonitis, infection, and adhesions when perforation occurs during the enema [26, 50, 58, 63]. Neither sedation nor medications increase the enema success rate (limited evidence). Direct comparison of reduction with fluoroscopy versus ultrasound has not been studied (insufficient evidence).

Supporting Evidence The role of imaging and the pediatric surgical consultation prior to the enema continues to vary across practices despite guidelines and pathways (ACR practice parameter for the performance of pediatric fluoroscopic contrast enema) [64]. In 2014, a regional survey of 30 pediatric surgeons in the Midwest revealed that only one-quarter required surgical consult prior to enema, and ultrasound was used to diagnose intussusception in only 55% of respondent sites [62, 65, 66].

A 2015 meta-analysis by Sadigh et al. summarized the therapeutic outcomes of enema reduction in 32,451 children with intussusception [53]. There were 102 included publications on reduction and/or perforation rates for enema, although most were retrospective. One hundred two published studies with at least 50 cases were largely Level-3 (limited evidence) investigations consisting of unselected but often consecutive case series. The average reduction rate for these 101 included studies was 83% for air (44 studies with over 16,000 children) versus 70% for liquid (52 studies with over 13,000 children) (Tables 36.2 and 36.3) [53]. One of the largest series was excluded from analysis as an outlier; using air enema in 6396 children, it reported reduction rates of 95% [54] (limited evidence). The analysis included a large international data set over four decades that limited conclusions due to heterogeneity of data yet suggested that air enema was a superior technique to liquid enema, regardless of
	Air			Liquid					
	No of studies	No of patients	Rate, % (95% CI)	Heterogeneity, <i>I</i> ² (%); <i>P</i> value	No of studies	No of patients	Rate, % (95% CI)	Heterogeneity, $I^2(\%)$; <i>P</i> value	P value
Success (reduction) rate	44	16,187	82.7 (79.9– 85.6)	97; <0.001	52	13,081	69.6 (65– 74.1)	98; <0.001	<0.001
Perforation rate	38	15,752	0.39 (0.23– 0.55)	40; 0.04	30	9429	0.43 (0.24– 0.62)	9; 0.87	0.73
First recurrence rate following enema reduction	26	10,494	6.0 (4.5– 7.5)	89; <0.001	24	4004	7.3 (5.8– 8.8)	71; <0.001	0.01
Recurrence rate within 48 h following enema reduction	9	1586	3.1 (1.1– 5.1)	89; <0.001	11	1178	3.2 (1.9– 4.5)	44; 0.03	0.93

Table 36.2 Summary of published intussusception enema reduction rates and perforation rates and other outcomes. Air versus liquid enema reduction of intussusception, perforation rates, and rates of first recurrences and at 24 h (excluding direct comparison studies)

Reprinted with the generous permission of the American Roentgen Ray Society from Sadigh G, et al. Meta-analysis of air versus liquid enema for intussusception reduction in children. AJR Am J Roentgenol. 2015 Nov;205(5):W542–9 *No* number, *CI* confidence interval, *I*² inconsistency index, *N/A* not applicable

imaging guidance method. Another recent, yet smaller meta-analysis by Beres and Baird evaluated 19 studies that directly compared reduction rates of air versus liquid enema [66]. Although more than half of these studies had less than 50 cases per study arm, they did conclude that air was superior to liquid enema for intussusception reduction. However, while the air enema may be preferred in experienced hands, the liquid enema is also safe and effective. The air enema technique is well described in the literature [59, 61, 67]. Briefly, the enema tip should be placed within the child's rectum and taped in place with abundant tape. The child is placed in a prone position to allow the radiologist or assistant to squeeze the buttocks closed and prevent air from leaking. Air is rapidly insufflated into the colon under fluoroscopic observation. Once the intussusception is encountered, its reduction is followed fluoroscopically until it is completely reduced. Air should flow freely from the cecum into the distal small bowel loops to signify complete reduction. One critical safety issue is to keep air pressure below a maximum limit of 120 mmHg to avoid the risk of perforation [26, 50, 61].

Air Versus Liquid Enema

Two randomized trials comparing outcomes with air versus liquid enema technique exist, yet their conclusions differ, with one stating there is no difference and the other showing the air enema superior to liquid enema (moderate evidence) [68, 69]. Both trials were likely underpowered. In 1999, Hadidi and El Shah reported that air had a higher reduction rate than liquid enema (p = 0.01). Children were randomized with less than 48 h of symptoms to saline reduction under sonographic guidance (n = 47), air (n = 50), or barium (n = 50)under fluoroscopic guidance [58]. In 1993, Meyer and colleagues randomized 101 children to air (n = 50) or barium (n = 51) enema and found success rates of 76% for air and 63% for liquid enema [69]. The results were not statistically significant but suggested air was more effective. In addition, the trial used sedation and had lower reduction rates than those not using sedation [29]. The authors abandoned the use of sedation after this study. The use of sedation may reduce the intraabdominal pressure children create by the Valsalva maneuver and is reported to improve reducibility at enema [50, 61]. More recent reports of air

	Air		Liquid				
	No of		Rate, % (95%			Rate, % (95%	
	studies	No of patients	CI)	No of studies	No of patients	CI)	P value
Rate of lead points ^a	27	4791	2.0 (1.3–2.7)	33	4665	6.3 (4.2–8.3)	<0.001
Enema reduction	n guidance				·		
Fluoroscopy	23	6038	84 (82–86)	26	3534	68 (62–74)	< 0.001
Ultrasound	4	454	89 (79–>99)	7	994	86 (81–91)	0.10
Year of publicat	ion						
1970s	0	0	N/A	3	584	73.3 (57.3–89.3)	N/A
1980s	6	9386	82.9 (74.4–91.05)	20	2897	61.1 (52.7–69.6)	< 0.001
1990s	17	2961	76.4 (65.5–87.2)	15	1822	73.7 (67.8–79.5)	< 0.001
2000s	14	2309	86.6 (83.6–89.6)	12	7052	77.9 (70.2–85.5)	< 0.001
2010s	8	2181	77.2 (67.8–86.7)	2	726	65.9 (31.7–1.00)	< 0.001
Country of publi	ication						
USA	4	476	74.3 (56.7–92.0)	10	1092	61.3 (54.7–68.0)	<0.001
Non-USA	40	15,711	83.5 (80.7–86.3)	42	11,989	71.5 (66.2–76.7)	< 0.001
Type of hospital							
Children's	26	12,666	83.1 (79.4–86.7)	19	2191	69.1 (63.5–74.6)	< 0.001
Non-children's	18	3521	82.3 (77.7–87)	33	10,890	69.8 (63.3–76.2)	< 0.001
Recruitment							
Consecutive	13	1774	80.7 (74.3–87.1)	9	1393	75.6 (66.8–84.3)	< 0.001
Nonconsecutive	30	14,132	83.4 (80.1–86.7)	42	11,601	67.8 (62.6–73)	< 0.001
Prospective	16	4674	83.6 (79.4–87.9)	8	809	79.9 (70.5–89.3)	0.01
Retrospective	28	11,513	82.1 (78.2–86)	44	12,272	67.7 (62.8–72.6)	< 0.001

Table 36.3 Summary of published intussusception enema reduction rates and perforation rates and other outcomes. Subgroup analysis of air versus liquid enema reduction success rates (excluding direct comparison studies)

Reprinted with the generous permission of the American Roentgen Ray Society from Sadigh G, et al. Meta-analysis of air versus liquid enema for intussusception reduction in children. AJR Am J Roentgenol. 2015 Nov;205(5):W542–9 *No* number, *CI* confidence interval, *I*² inconsistency index, *N/A* not applicable

^aThis rate is not limited to the patients who had unsuccessful enema reduction. Rather, this rate is among all the patients evaluated in each study; some of them underwent primary surgery and not enema reduction

reduction show better results than liquid enema reduction as discussed above [1, 53]. The superior air enema results may be due to the level of experience of those who use air reduction techniques as well as the presence of higher intraluminal pressure for air as compared to standard hydrostatic reduction [70, 71].

In a 1991 survey of American pediatric radiology chairs, Meyer found that only 24% were using air enema, but 64% used barium and 12% water-soluble contrast [20] as compared to 35% of international pediatric radiologists who used air enema [72]. More recently, in 2004, 65% of American pediatric radiologists reported using air enema, 33% used liquid enema (water-soluble contrast or barium), and 3% used liquid enema with sonographic guidance [19]. Some pediatric radiologists will use air for children older than 3 months, but for younger infants, especially neonates, they prefer liquid contrast due to the greater differential diagnosis in this group [29].

All children should have surgical consultation prior to enema (a) to assess for peritoneal signs precluding enema, (b) to identify children who cannot be reduced with enema or who are found to have perforation, and (c) for postreduction management. Prior to enema reduction, dehydration should be treated with intravenous fluid resuscitation. Children with evidence of peritonitis, shock, sepsis, or free air on abdominal radiographs are not candidates for enema. Radiologists should strive for enema reduction rates of 80%, but it will depend on their patient population (moderate evidence). Several reports estimate that the rate of spontaneous reduction based on sonographic and/or enema diagnosis prior to surgery is 10% (limited evidence) [1, 25, 46, 55].

Bratton and colleagues suggest that more experienced radiologists and caregivers at children's hospitals decrease the risk of surgical reduction, length of hospital stay, and cost of care (moderate evidence) [21]. Surgical management is performed when the patient is too unstable (shock, dehydration, or sepsis) for enema reduction, when the enema is unsuccessful, or when PLP is diagnosed.

The Rule of Threes

A general guideline to the liquid enema technique, often taught to radiology residents, is the "rule of threes": three attempts of 3-min duration, with the liquid enema bag at 3 ft. above the fluoroscopy table. There is little evidence to support this rule, particularly regarding the height of the enema bag [29, 73]. Many experienced pediatric radiologists alter this general guide in response to the clinical status of the patient and the movement of the intussusceptum mass achieved with the initial enema [25, 73]. For example, if the intussusception is partially reduced to where it most frequently hangs up, at the ileocecal valve, some radiologists will make further or longer attempts and/or raise the enema bag above 3 ft. The exam is tailored to the patient and performed in conjunction with the surgeon involved.

Radiation Dose

The dose deposited will depend on a number of factors, including the type of fluoroscopy equipment, the use of pulsed fluoroscopy, and the fluoroscopy time [1, 50]. A 1993 study reported a very low mean effective dose of 0.055 mSv for enema reduction of an intussusception [74]. Experienced pediatric radiologists using air enema averaged 95 s of fluoroscopy time to reduce an intussusception and 42 s to exclude one in a child without intussusception [61]. Air enema radiation doses average one-third to one-half less the dose for liquid enema [50].

Alternative Enema Approaches

A number of different approaches have been described to try to improve intussusception reduction on enema that include sedation, anesthesia, use of glucagon, manual palpation, and delayed repeat enema. In the past, sedation and sometimes anesthesia were commonly used to improve reduction rates, but case series showed no improvement (limited evidence) [1, 75, 76]. In a 1991 survey Meyer found that only 10% of respondents used sedation either always or almost always [20] as compared to 54% of international pediatric radiologists, and those using sedation reported lower reduction rates [68].

Therefore, few pediatric radiologists currently use sedation in the USA. Glucagon was shown not to improve enema reduction rates in one study [77] and is no longer used [20]. The use of manual palpation has been suggested to improve intussusception reduction at enema but has not been systematically studied [50, 78]. One study by Grasso et al. reported a reduction rate of 76% when manual palpation was used, less than the average of 80% in large series [78].

Fluoroscopy Versus Sonography Guidance

In the West (i.e., North America, parts of Europe, Australia), fluoroscopy is almost always used during enema reduction. There are increasing reports, primarily from Asia and Europe, on the use of sonography with either water [79–85] or air (77–79) [86–88] that show reduction rates as high as or higher than those using fluoroscopy. However, the experience level required for these techniques has not been studied nor has the ability of sonography to detect perforations (limited evidence).

Delayed Repeat Enema (DRE)

In the 15–30% of children who fail initial enema reduction, delayed repeat enema may avoid the need for surgical reduction. The use of delayed attempts at between 30 min and 19 h after initial attempt has shown promise in increasing the success of enema reductions (limited evidence) [89-93]. These four small series showed further reduction rates of 50-82% by waiting at least 30 min prior to further attempts at enema reduction. Further research to understand optimal timing and technique for delayed repeat enemas is needed. Daneman and Navarro, with the largest reported experience to date, suggest a delay of 2–4 h until further research yields more rigorous guidelines [29]. The child must remain clinically stable and be appropriately monitored during this time interval. Delayed enema should not be performed if the initial enema does not move the intussusception at all [29, 92]. A 2015 larger study, comparing DRE (502 children) with immediate surgery (1407 children) after failed enema, showed decreased need for surgical interventions, bowel resection, and length of hospital stay [94].

Where Should Patients Be Treated?

The meta-analysis by Sadigh et al. did not show a difference in air or liquid reduction rates or perforation rates by children's hospital or community hospital locations. There were, however, more publications using air enema techniques at children's hospitals compared to non-children's hospitals.

Bratton and colleagues performed a retrospective cohort analysis of all children hospitalized with intussusception in the state of Washington from 1987 through 1996 (moderate evidence) [21]. They investigated whether the rate of surgical management for these children varied by hospital pediatric caseload, measured by the annual number of pediatric hospital admissions. By reviewing the discharge data of all 507 children, they found an overall rate of surgical reduction of 53%, with 20% undergoing bowel resection. Rates of surgical reduction varied by pediatric caseload from 36% at hospitals with large pediatric caseloads to nearly double, 64%, at hospitals with low pediatric volumes. Children who underwent surgery versus enema reduction had similar gender and median age characteristics, but those who had bowel resection were more likely to have coexisting conditions. Median cost of hospital care for these children was \$5724 for surgical reduction and \$1184 for enema reduction.

What Are the Complications of Enema Therapy?

The most important potential complication of enema is bowel perforation. One hundred one published studies of this question were largely Level-3 (limited evidence) investigations consisting of unselected but often consecutive case series (Tables 36.2 and 36.3). For the 38 air enema publications, the combined perforation rate was 0.39%, 95% CI 0.23–0.55%, and for the 30 studies of children undergoing liquid enema, the combined perforation rate was 0.43% (95% CI 0.24–0.62%) [53]. There were no statistically significant differences between air and liquid enema perforation rates (Tables 36.2 and 36.3).

Ultimately, however, the risk of perforation depends on each radiologist's patient population and technique. Though determination of clinical predictors of perforation is complicated by lack of prospective studies, the one acknowledged key factor is symptom length greater than 48 h. Several reports in both pig models and children suggest that there may be preexisting focal perforation in the necrotic intussuscipiens or, less commonly, the intussusceptum that is rarely radiographically apparent as free air (moderate evidence) [24, 26, 29, 95–98]. The most common site is at or just proximal to the intussusception in the transverse colon [98]. Perforations with air tend to be smaller than those with liquid enema although the overall perforation rates are similar [26, 96].

In 1989, Campbell surveyed enema techniques and complications of North American pediatric radiologists [99]. Respondents' combined experience was 14,000 intussusception enemas. Although they did not report enema reduction rates, the combined perforation rate was 0.39% (55/14,000), with only one death. This study remains the basis for the risk of perforation that is explained to parents for consent prior to enema reduction (1 in 250 to 1 in 300) (limited evidence).

Barium is no longer the liquid contrast medium of choice for reduction of intussusception due to the risk of barium peritonitis, infection, and adhesions when perforation occurs during the enema (moderate evidence) [26, 50, 58, 63]. While iodinated contrast is now preferred and is considered a safer agent than barium, one should be aware that it may produce fluid and electrolyte shifts if perforation occurs, is absorbed from since contrast the peritoneum.

One complication unique to air enema is the tension pneumoperitoneum. In an early report, two deaths occurred from this complication, leading the proponents of air enema to advise having an 18-gauge needle readily available in the fluoroscopy room for emergent decompression [29, 50, 58]. Although theoretically possible, there have been no reports of air embolism.

What Are the Surgical Management and Complications?

Depending on the patient population, approximately 20–40% of children who undergo surgical reduction of their intussusception will require bowel resection [20% (17); 30–40%] [1]. If we estimate that 20% of children with intussusception will fail enema reduction and undergo surgical reduction, then only 4–8% of all children will require bowel resection. Ideally, only this population should need surgical intervention.

Short-term complications from laparotomy include infection and bowel perforation. The long-term risk of small bowel obstruction from adhesions is approximately 8% for neonates and 3–5% for those children older than 1 month [100].

Cost-Effectiveness Analysis

There are no known rigorous economic analyses on diagnosis and treatment strategies for intussusception, although one study evaluated the cost savings of more aggressive enema reduction compared to surgical reduction [23]. Stein and colleagues analyzed single institution billing records of 703 children with intussusception to compare government DRG reimbursements of hospital care in Australia (limited evidence). In 1993 Australian dollars, the government paid, on average, \$727 for enema reduction and \$4514 for surgical reduction in hospital care. With the broader indications for enema and the increased use of air, they noted decreased use of surgical reduction at their institution: in 1983, 65% children underwent surgical reduction decreasing to 25% in 1992 [23]. Ironically, the authors noted that hospital profit, however, is greater for surgical reductions.

What Is Appropriate Management in Recurrent Cases?

Summary of Evidence Overall intussusception recurrence rates average 12.7%, not significantly different for air versus liquid enema or sono-graphic versus fluoroscopic guidance techniques (moderate evidence) [62]. The recurrence rates

after surgical reduction are lower and range up to 5%, presumably due to the development of adhesions [101]. Repeat enema is both safe and effective in recurrent intussusception [1, 50, 53, 62, 101, 102] as long as the child remains clinically stable (limited evidence). There is insufficient evidence to support any particular approach beyond the performance of the enema and referral to a surgeon for shared decision-making with the patient.

Supporting Evidence In a meta-analysis of recurrences, Gray et al. summarized 16 studies for overall, 24 h, and 48 h recurrent intussusception rates after air, liquid, fluoroscopic, and sonographic-guided reduction methods. The goal was to understand the safety of outpatient management of this patient population. Recurrence rates at 24 h were 3.9%, 3.9%, and 2.4% for liquid enema, ultrasound-guided air enema, and fluoroscopic air enema, respectively. At 48 h, these rates were 5.4%, 6.6%, and 2.7%, respectively. In the meta-analysis by Sadigh, a secondary outcome evaluated recurrences (Tables 36.2 and 36.3). Nine of 44 air enema studies (20%) and 11 of 52 liquid enema studies (21%) reported recurrences within 48 h after enema. Among 1586 children from 9 air enema studies, the rate of intussusception recurrence within 48 h after enema reduction was 3.1%, while among 1178 children from 11 liquid enema studies, the rate of intussusception recurrence at 48 h was 3.2% (95% CI 1.9–4.5%). Like the Gray analysis, these combined early recurrence rates were not significantly different. Fifty percent of children who develop recurrent intussusception will present within 48 h, although recurrences have been reported up to 18 months later (limited evidence) [58]. No clear risk factors are known for why some children have recurrences although some have focal PLP. In those with PLP, children with diffuse bowel abnormality such as cystic fibrosis, HSP, or celiac disease may be treated with enema reduction more aggressively than those with focal PLPs.

The risk of PLP in children with recurrent intussusception is low. In one large series of 763 children, it was 8% (5/69) [58], only slightly

higher than the reported 5–6% incidence of PLP at first presentation of intussusception (insufficient evidence) [1]. No predictive clinical factors have been identified for PLP in these children with recurrent intussusception. Reduction with air enema was possible in 95% of recurrences in the largest reported experience (limited evidence) [1, 58].

When there is concern for PLP, sonography may play an important role and may detect 60% of PLPs (limited evidence) [1, 48, 101]. While US will not detect all PLPs, the risk of missing a PLP without other signs or symptoms to guide management is unlikely [52]. Ein reviewed 1200 intussusception cases covering 40 years' experience at 1 institution to analyze this risk. When the enema failed to detect lymphoma as a PLP, Ein noted the presence of clinical signs of illness of greater than 1 week, patient age greater than 3 years, weight loss, and palpable mass in all of these children (limited evidence).

In a randomized, double-blind trial comparing 144 children who received intramuscular corticosteroids versus 137 who received placebo before air enema reduction, Lin and colleagues reported significantly fewer intussusception recurrences at 6 months (moderate evidence) [3]. In both groups, the initial reduction rate was 85%. There were no recurrences in the children who received dexamethasone, compared to 5% in the placebo group. They hypothesized that steroids decreased the volume of mesenteric adenopathy and lymphoid hyperplasia in the terminal ileum and thus the risk of recurrence. However, further investigation of the risks and benefits of this intervention is needed.

Special Case: Intussusception Limited to the Small Bowel

With the increasing use of multi-detector CT scanners, radiologists are reporting more frequent presence of small, asymptomatic small bowel–small bowel intussusception [2, 93] (limited evidence) [2, 103]. These intussusceptions are typically transient, and, since the children are

asymptomatic, they are of no known clinical significance.

There is little evidence in the literature regarding the optimal diagnosis and treatment of symptomatic intussusception limited to the small bowel. Most authors agree, however, that the diagnosis is more difficult both clinically and radiologically [1, 25, 30]. Small bowel intussusceptions are unlikely to have associated abdominal mass or rectal bleeding. Treatment is virtually always surgical reduction. Special risk factors for small bowel intussusception include the early postoperative period after either intraperitoneal or retroperitoneal surgery, the presence of long enteric feeding tubes, diffuse PLP (cystic fibrosis or HSP), and small bowel polyps (limited evidence) [1, 30, 104].

Special Case: Intussusception with a Known Lead Point Mass

The optimal imaging approach to children with intussusception and known PLP is unknown. However, Daneman surveyed the SPR members at their 2004 annual meeting and found that 76% of respondents attempt reduction in these patients [19]. Some surgeons may request enema reduction in these children to partially reduce the intussusception and perhaps decrease the laparotomy incision size [91]. There is insufficient evidence to support any particular approach beyond referral to a surgeon for shared decision-making with the patient and, if requested, the performance of an enema [29, 68, 102].

Take-Home Tables

Table 36.1 summarizes the sensitivity and specificity of diagnostic imaging for intussusception. Table 36.2 summarizes the published intussusception enema reduction rates and perforation rates. Table 36.2 summarizes the comparison of air versus liquid contrast enema reduction and perforation rates; Table 36.3 summarizes the subgroup analysis of air versus liquid enema reduction success rates.

Imaging Case Study

Case 1

Figures 36.1 and 36.2 present the case of a 9-month-old boy who comes to the emergency department with a 1-day history of irritability, vomiting, and intermittent crying.

Suggested Imaging Protocol

Ultrasound for Clinically Suspected Intussusception

If there is a concern for alternative diagnoses such as constipation, 1–2 view abdominal radiographs (supine or prone and decubitus) (limited evidence) are often performed. The abdomen is scanned with a 5 mHz or higher linear transducer using the graded compression technique and a bowel or high-contrast application package. All four



Fig. 36.1 Linear sonography of the right mid-lower abdomen demonstrates the target sign of bowel intussusception. There is bowel within bowel and thickened walls of these loops due to edema. No primary lead point (PLP) is identified (Reprinted with the kind permission of Springer Science + Business Media from Applegate KE. Intussusception in children: diagnostic imaging and treatment. In Santiago LS, Blackmore CC (eds): *Evidencebased imaging: optimizing imaging in patient care.* New York: Springer Science + Business Media, 2006)



Fig. 36.2 The appearance of the intussusception at air enema reduction. The intussusception is encountered at the hepatic flexure, with the baby in a prone position (*arrow*). Air is insufflated into the rectum to push the intussusception retrograde until it is no longer seen on fluoroscopy, and there is air in multiple loops of small bowel (Reprinted with the kind permission of Springer Science + Business Media from Applegate KE. Intussusception in children: diagnostic imaging and treatment. In Santiago LS, Blackmore CC (eds): *Evidence-based imaging: optimizing imaging in patient care.* New York: Springer Science + Business Media, 2006)

quadrants of the abdomen must be scanned, typically in transverse planes, beginning with the right upper quadrant, to exclude an intussusception mass.

Air Enema for Reduction

Prior to performing the enema, consult the surgeon (moderate evidence). (If no experience with air or few cases seen per year, then perform liquid enema with water-soluble contrast using the guide of the "rule of threes" described previously.) The enema tip without a balloon should be placed within the child's rectum and taped in place with abundant tape. With the child prone, the radiologist squeezes the buttocks closed to prevent air leak. Air is rapidly insufflated into the colon under fluoroscopic observation until the intussusception is completely reduced, when air flows freely from the cecum into the distal small bowel loops. Air pressure must remain below a maximum limit of 120 mmHg to avoid the risk of perforation. Repeat enema for recurrences, including multiple recurrences (limited evidence).

Future Research Studies

- Investigate the optimal technique and timing of delayed, repeat enema reduction.
- Investigate the role of corticosteroids to decrease the rate of recurrence in a prospective controlled trial.
- Perform cost-effectiveness analyses of the role of US for the diagnosis of intussusception. This investigation would include the question: At what disease prevalence or individual case probability is US cost-effective prior to enema?

References

- 1. Navarro O, Daneman A. Pediatr Radiol. 2004;34:305–312; quiz 369.
- Strouse PJ, DiPietro MA, Saez F. Pediatr Radiol. 2003;33:316–20.
- 3. Lin SL, Kong MS, Houng DS. Eur J Pediatr. 2000;159:551–2.
- 4. Daneman A, Navarro O. Pediatr Radiol. 2003;33:79–85.
- 5. Harrington L, Connolly B, Hu X, et al. J Pediatr. 1998;132:836–9.
- Lai AH, Phua KB, Teo EL, et al. Ann Acad Med Singap. 2002;31:81–5.
- 7. Losek JD, Fiete RL. Am J Emerg Med. 1991;9:1-3.
- 8. Parashar UD, Holman RC, Cummings KC, et al. Pediatrics. 2000;106:1413–21.
- 9. Serayssol C, Abbo O, Mouttalib S, et al. Arch Pediatr. 2014;21:476–82.
- 10. Kerrigan KR. Trop Doct. 1991;21:134–5.
- 11. Mazigo HD, Chandika AB, Zinga M, et al. Tanzan J Health Res. 2011;13:139–41.
- 12. Berlin L. AJR Am J Roentgenol. 1998;170:1161-3.
- Meier DE, Coln CD, Rescorla FJ, et al. World J Surg. 1996;20:1035–1039; discussion 1040.
- Centers for Disease C, Prevention. MMWR Morb Mortal Wkly Rep. 1999;48:1007.

- 15. Chang HG, Smith PF, Ackelsberg J, et al. Pediatrics. 2001;108:54–60.
- Rennels MB, Parashar UD, Holman RC, et al. Pediatr Infect Dis J. 1998;17:924–5.
- 17. Soares-Weiser K, Maclehose H, Bergman H, et al. Cochrane Database Syst Rev. 2012;11:CD008521.
- Stowe J, Andrews N, Ladhani S, et al. Vaccine. 2016;34(32):3684–9.
- 19. Daneman A. Personal Communication Smus.
- 20. Meyer JS. Pediatric Radiology. 1992;22:323-5.
- Bratton SL, Haberkern CM, Waldhausen JH, et al. Pediatrics. 2001;107:299–303.
- Leonidas JC. AJR Am J Roentgenol. 1985;145:665–9.
- 23. Stein JE, Beasley SW, Phelan E. Aust N Z J Surgery. 1997;67:330–1.
- 24. Beasley S. Pediatr Radiol. 2004;34:302-4.
- 25. Littlewood Teele R, Vogel SA. Pediatr Surg Int. 1998;14:158–62.
- 26. Shiels WE 2nd, Kirks DR, Keller GL, et al. AJR Am J Roentgenol. 1993;160:931–5.
- Kuppermann N, O'Dea T, Pinckney L, et al. Arch Pediatr Adolesc Med. 2000;154:250–5.
- Klein EJ, Kapoor D, Shugerman RP. Clin Pediatr. 2004;43:343–7.
- Daneman A, Navarro O. Pediatr Radiol. 2004;34:97– 108; quiz 187.
- Sargent MA, Babyn P, Alton DJ. Pediatr Radiol. 1994;24:17–20.
- 31. West KW, Stephens B, Vane DW, et al. Surgery. 1987;102:704–10.
- 32. Eklof O, Hartelius H. Pediatr Radiol. 1980;9:199–206.
- Bowerman RA, Silver TM, Jaffe MH. Radiology. 1982;143:527–9.
- Lee HC, Yeh HJ, Leu YJ. J Pediatr Gastroenterol Nutr. 1989;8:343–7.
- Pracros JP, Tran-Minh VA, Morin de Finfe CH, et al. Ann Radiol. 1987;30:525–30.
- Swischuk LE, Hayden CK, Boulden T. Pediatr Radiol. 1985;15:388–91.
- del-Pozo G, Albillos JC, Tejedor D, et al. Radiographics. 1999;19:299–319.
- Henrikson S, Blane CE, Koujok K, et al. Pediatr Radiol. 2003;33:190–3.
- Schmit P, Rohrschneider WK, Christmann D. Pediatr Radiol. 1999;29:752–61.
- Shanbhogue RL, Hussain SM, Meradji M, et al. J Pediatr Surg. 1994;29:324–327; discussion 327–328.
- Verschelden P, Filiatrault D, Garel L, et al. Radiology. 1992;184:741–4.
- Eshed I, Gorenstein A, Serour F, et al. Pediatr Radiol. 2004;34:134–7.
- Bhisitkul DM, Listernick R, Shkolnik A, et al. J Pediatr. 1992;121:182–6.
- 44. del-Pozo G, Gonzalez-Spinola J, Gomez-Anson B, et al. Radiology. 1996;201:379–83.

- Britton I, Wilkinson AG. Pediatr Radiol. 1999;29:705–10.
- Swischuk LE, John SD, Swischuk PN. Radiology. 1994;192:269–71.
- Lagalla R, Caruso G, Novara V, et al. J Ultrasound Med. 1994;13:171–4.
- 48. Lam AH, Firman K. Pediatr Radiol. 1992;22:112-4.
- 49. Lim HK, Bae SH, Lee KH, et al. Radiology. 1994;191:781–5.
- 50. Kirks DR. Radiology. 1994;191:622-3.
- Koumanidou C, Vakaki M, Pitsoulakis G, et al. AJR Am J Roentgenol. 2002;178:445–50.
- 52. Ein SH. J Pediatr Surg. 1976;11:209-11.
- Sadigh G, Zou KH, Razavi SA, et al. AJR Am J Roentgenol. 2015;205:W542–9.
- 54. Miller SF, Landes AB, Dautenhahn LW, et al. Radiology. 1995;197:493–6.
- 55. Kornecki A, Daneman A, Navarro O, et al. Pediatr Radiol. 2000;30:58–63.
- Navarro O, Dugougeat F, Kornecki A, et al. Pediatr Radiol. 2000;30:594–603.
- 57. Beasley SW, Glover J. J Pediatr Surg. 1992;27:474-5.
- Daneman A, Alton DJ, Ein S, et al. Pediatr Radiol. 1995;25:81–8.
- 59. Gu L, Alton DJ, Daneman A, et al. AJR Am J Roentgenol. 1988;150:1345–8.
- Guo JZ, Ma XY, Zhou QH. J Pediatr Surg. 1986;21:1201–3.
- 61. Shiels WE 2nd, Maves CK, Hedlund GL, et al. Radiology. 1991;181:169–72.
- 62. Gray MP, Li SH, Hoffmann RG, et al. Pediatrics. 2014;134:110–9.
- 63. Hernanz-Schulman M, Foster C, Maxa R, et al. Pediatr Radiol. 2000;30:369–78.
- 64. http://www.acr.org/~/media/d69451719c8c4a97aaf 36106b2e99136.pdf
- Stokes SM, Iocono JA, Brown S, et al. Am Surg. 2014;80:846–8.
- 66. Beres AL, Baird R. Surgery. 2013;154:328-34.
- Stringer MD, Pablot SM, Brereton RJ. Br J Surg. 1992;79:867–76.
- 68. Hadidi AT, El Shal N. J Pediatr Surg. 1999;34:304-7.
- Meyer JS, Dangman BC, Buonomo C, et al. Radiology. 1993;188:507–11.
- Sargent MA, Wilson BP. Pediatr Radiol. 1991;21:346–9.
- Zambuto D, Bramson RT, Blickman JG. Radiology. 1995;196:55–8.
- 72. Katz ME, Kolm P. Pediatr Radiol. 1992;22:318-22.
- 73. McAlister WH. Radiology. 1998;206:595-8.
- Thomas RD, Fairhurst JJ, Roberts PJ. Clin Radiol. 1993;48:189–91.
- Suzuki M, Hayakawa K, Nishimura K, et al. Radiat Med. 1999;17:121–4.
- Touloukian RJ, O'Connell JB, Markowitz RI, et al. Pediatrics. 1987;79:432–4.
- Franken EA Jr, Smith WL, Chernish SM, et al. Radiology. 1983;146:687–9.

- Grasso SN, Katz ME, Presberg HJ, et al. Radiology. 1994;191:777–9.
- 79. Gonzalez-Spinola J, Del Pozo G, Tejedor D, et al. J Pediatr Surg. 1999;34:1016–20.
- Khong PL, Peh WC, Lam CH, et al. Radiographics. 2000;20:E1.
- Peh WC, Khong PL, Chan KL, et al. AJR Am J Roentgenol. 1996;167:1237–41.
- Riebel TW, Nasir R, Weber K. Radiology. 1993;188:513–6.
- Rohrschneider WK, Troger J. Pediatr Radiol. 1995;25:530–4.
- 84. Wang GD, Liu SJ. J Pediatr Surg. 1988;23:814-8.
- Wood SK, Kim JS, Suh SJ, et al. Radiology. 1992;182:77–80.
- Gu L, Zhu H, Wang S, et al. Pediatr Radiol. 2000;30:339–42.
- 87. Todani T, Sato Y, Watanabe Y, et al. Z Kinderchir. 1990;45:222–6.
- Yoon CH, Kim HJ, Goo HW. Radiology. 2001;218:85–8.
- Connolly B, Alton DJ, Ein SH, et al. Pediatr Radiol. 1995;25:104–7.
- Gorenstein A, Raucher A, Serour F, et al. Radiology. 1998;206:721–4.

- Navarro OM, Daneman A, Chae A. AJR Am J Roentgenol. 2004;182:1169–76.
- Sandler AD, Ein SH, Connolly B, et al. Pediatr Surg Int. 1999;15:214–6.
- Saxton V, Katz M, Phelan E, et al. J Pediatr Surg. 1994;29:588–9.
- Lautz TB, Thurm CW, Rothstein DH. J Pediatr Surg. 2015;50:423–7.
- 95. Armstrong EA, Dunbar JS, Graviss ER, et al. Radiology. 1980;136:77–81.
- Blane CE, DiPietro ME, White SJ, et al. J Can Assoc Radiol. 1984;35:113–5.
- 97. Daneman A, Alton DJ, Lobo E, et al. Pediatr Radiol. 1998;28:913–9.
- 98. Mercer S, Carpenter B. Can J Surg. 1982;25:481-3.
- 99. Campbell JB. Pediatr Radiol. 1989;19:293-6.
- 100. Janik JS, Ein SH, Filler RM, et al. J Pediatr Surg. 1981;16:225–35.
- 101. Ein SH. J Pediatr Surg. 1975;10:751-5.
- 102. Katz M, Phelan E, Carlin JB, et al. AJR Am J Roentgenol. 1993;160:363–6.
- 103. Cox TD, Winters WD, Weinberger E. Pediatr Radiol. 1996;26:26–32.
- 104. Hughes UM, Connolly BL, Chait PG, et al. Pediatr Radiol. 2000;30:614–7.



Clinically Suspected Malrotation in Infants and Children: Evidence-Based Emergency Imaging

37

Kimberly E. Applegate

Key Points

- Malrotation of the bowel is associated with risk of intestinal volvulus and can be fatal (strong evidence). Volvulus is a surgical emergency that is treated with the Ladd procedure (strong evidence).
- Infants and children diagnosed with symptomatic malrotation (without volvulus) should undergo Ladd procedure to fix the bowel and prevent future volvulus and intestinal obstruction from Ladd's bands (moderate evidence).
- Although consensus is lacking, asymptomatic children beyond infancy should undergo prophylactic Ladd procedure to avoid catastrophic midgut volvulus (limited evidence).
- The imaging test of choice is the upper gastrointestinal (UGI) series to diagnose or exclude malrotation (moderate evidence).
- 15–30% of UGI studies in children are indeterminate for malrotation versus normal variation due to the overlap of normal findings with malrotation, the

lack of consensus on UGI positive findings and technique, and the lack of consensus for when surgeons should perform prophylactic Ladd procedure (insufficient evidence).

Definition and Pathophysiology

Malrotation is a congenital, abnormal rotation of the bowel, usually both small and large bowels, within the peritoneal cavity. There is accompanying abnormal fixation by mesenteric bands, or there is absence of fixation of portions of the bowel, and this leads to an increased risk of acute or chronic volvulus, obstruction, and bowel necrosis. Malrotation has been diagnosed prenatally as well as incidentally at autopsy in the elderly [1, 2]. Intestinal malrotation covers the entire range of intestinal anomalies from readily apparent omphalocele in the newborn to asymptomatic "nonrotation" of the large and small bowels in an adult. While the large majority of individuals become clinically symptomatic as infants, an important minority occurs beyond infancy and without the typical clinical presentation of bilious vomiting [3-5].

The greatest concern in the patient with malrotation is volvulus. When there is malrotation,

K.E. Applegate (🖂)

Department of Radiology, University of Kentucky Children's Hospital, Lexington, KY, USA e-mail: keapple@uky.edu

[©] Springer International Publishing AG, part of Springer Nature 2018

A. Kelly et al. (eds.), *Evidence-Based Emergency Imaging*, Evidence-Based Imaging, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-67066-9_37

the mesenteric attachment of the midgut (the bowel from the ligament of Treitz to the distal transverse colon) is abnormally short or deficient. The gut can then twist clockwise around the SMA and lead either to intermittent abdominal distention and pain or acute bowel necrosis and perforation if the twist remains fixed [2, 6, 7]. Catastrophic volvulus results in ischemia of the entire midgut, and if the patient survives, they will need total parenteral nutrition until small bowel transplant.

Epidemiology

While pediatric healthcare workers are universally aware of the devastating potential complications from malrotation, it is not a common condition. The Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC) survey registry of birth defects estimates that the prevalence of malrotation in infants under the age of 1 year is 3.9 per 10,000 live births [8]. Pediatric surgeons report that malrotation occurs more frequently, in approximately 1 in 500 live births in the United States, although this rate likely overestimates true incidence due to selection bias [9, 10]. There is a slight male predominance in malrotation incidence but no significant difference in incidence in Caucasian versus black infants in the United States.

Malrotation is a diagnosis usually made in the newborn and young infant; 60–75% of cases occur within the newborn period and up to 90% of cases occur within the first year of life [5, 10–13]. Malek and Burd used a national inpatient sample and excluded incidental Ladd procedures to estimate the incidence of urgent Ladd procedures in both infants and older children. They reported 5.3 per 1,000,000 or 362 annual cases of urgent Ladd procedures in American children older than 1 year, representing only 10% of all cases [5]. Therefore, there are approximately 3620 cases or 53 per 1,000,000 American children who undergo urgent Ladd procedure for malrotation each year.

Malrotation has a variable presentation and appearance, making it more difficult to have consensus on its clinical diagnosis and management [14–17]. The classic presentation of malrotation associated with either duodenal obstructive bands or midgut volvulus in the newborn is bilious vomiting [7, 10, 18]. Volvulus is more common in infants and associated with a high rate of bowel necrosis and resection—44% and with high mortality—28% [19]. When there is midgut volvulus and small bowel necrosis, the baby may have short gut syndrome and dependence on total parenteral nutrition. Mortality in affected newborns was approximately 30% in the 1950s and 1960s [12, 19] but since then has markedly decreased to 3–5% today [19, 20].

The Ladd procedure is the standard surgery to treat malrotation with or without volvulus in infants and children. The surgeon detorses the volvulus (usually in a counterclockwise fashion), cuts the adhesive and, sometimes obstructing peritoneal bands, places the colon in the left abdomen and the small bowel in the right abdomen, and performs an incidental appendectomy. There is a small risk of recurrent volvulus with reports of 5% [21], 3.5% [22], and 1.8% [23].

Associated congenital anomalies are common, reported in up to 62% of cases, and usually involve the gastrointestinal tract (Table 37.1) [9, 13]. The most commonly reported anomalies not

Table 37.1 Syndromes associated with intestinal malrotation

Apple peel intestinal atresia
Brachmann-de Lange syndrome
Cantrell syndrome
Cat eye syndrome
Chromosomal abnormalities (13, 18, 21, etc.)
Coffin-Siris syndrome
Down's syndrome
Familial intestinal malrotation
FG syndrome
Heterotaxy syndrome (asplenia, polysplenia)
Marfan syndrome
Meckel syndrome
Mobile cecum syndrome
Prune belly syndrome

Adapted with permission from Taybi H, Lachman R. Radiology of syndromes, metabolic disorders, and skeletal dysplasias, 3rd ed. Chicago, IL: Yearbook Medical Publishers, 1990; 825–826

Absence of kidney and ureter
Biliary atresia
Congenital diaphragmatic hernia
Duodenal or small bowel stenosis or atresia
Duodenal web
Gastroschisis
Hirschsprung's disease
Imperforate anus
Intestinal pseudoobstruction
Intussusception
Malabsorption
Meckel's diverticulum
Omphalocele
Pyloric stenosis
A lost lost to the D Residence D Residence D L

 Table
 37.2
 Associated
 anomalies
 reported
 with

 malrotation

Adapted with permission from Jamieson D, Stringer D. In Babyn PS (ed.). Pediatric Gastrointestinal Imaging and Intervention 2nd ed. Hamilton, ON: Decker, 2000; 311–332

only involve the duodenum (atresia and web), in 10% of cases, but also include Meckel's diverticulum, other intestinal stenoses or atresias, and Hirschsprung's disease [10, 13, 20]. There are a number of syndromes that have a higher risk of malrotation that include Down's syndrome and the heterotaxy syndrome (Table 37.2). Malrotation is obligate with omphalocele, gastroschisis, and left-sided congenital diaphragmatic hernia.

Overall Cost to Society

The cost of the imaging, evaluation, and care of patients with suspected malrotation in the United States is unknown. Since it is a rare condition with less than 400 urgent Ladd procedures per year, the cost of acute care is likely low. However, long-term costs and impact on quality of life for the minority with short gut syndrome and multivisceral transplants would be significant as well as readmissions both in the short term and in the long term for bowel obstruction caused by mesenteric adhesions [24]. Murphy and Sparnon [24] report 26% of patients who underwent Ladd procedure at a tertiary hospital were readmitted

within 6 months after Ladd procedure, while 13% of patients required multiple readmissions and at least one surgery each to lyse adhesions. Neonates are more likely to develop adhesions compared to older children and adults.

Goals

In acutely symptomatic infants and children, the immediate goal of initial bowel imaging is to detect potentially life-threatening volvulus, enabling urgent surgical intervention and preventing bowel ischemia that may lead to either death or short gut syndrome in those who survive. Imaging to detect those infants and children with malrotation who are at risk of life-threatening volvulus is performed to allow non-urgent surgical treatment with the Ladd procedure. Additional imaging studies, such as repeat UGI series or enema to document the position of the cecum, may be performed to further characterize indeterminate results.

Methodology

A MEDLINE search was performed using PubMed (National Library of Medicine, Bethesda, Maryland) for original research publications discussing the diagnostic performance and effectiveness of imaging strategies in. Clinical predictors of malrotation with volvulus were also included in the literature search. The search covered the years 1966 to June 2015. The search strategy employed different combinations of the following key terms: (1) malrotation, (2) volvulus, (3) radiography or imaging or gastrointestinal series, (4) sensitivity and specificity, (5) intestinal obstruction, (6) diagnosis, and (7) evidence based. Additional articles were identified by citation indices and review of the reference lists of relevant papers. This review was limited to human studies and the English language literature. The author performed an initial review of the titles and abstracts of the identified articles followed by review of the full text in articles that were relevant.

Discussion of Issues

What Are the Clinical Predictors of Malrotation and Volvulus?

Summary of Evidence Neonates will present with vomiting that is either bilious or will progress to bilious in 95% of cases [13, 20, 25]. Most neonates have volvulus at surgery (moderate evidence). Most children older than 1 year have abdominal pain as the major presenting symptom. However, the presentation of malrotation in older children is much more varied and nonspecific, and this leads to long delays in diagnosis (moderate evidence). There are no clinical or imaging predictors for volvulus in patients with malrotation, although some subtypes of malrotation have higher risk of volvulus than others (moderate evidence).

Supporting Evidence The hallmark of malrotation presenting in the neonate is bilious emesis [20, 25]. When malrotation presents with bilious emesis, there is likely volvulus or bowel obstruction from adhesive bands. Bilious emesis suggests obstruction below the insertion of the common bile duct and in the newborn should be attributed to bowel obstruction until proven otherwise. It can be seen in any cause of bowel obstruction from the duodenum to the rectum (e.g., Hirschsprung's disease) as well as ileus [26, 27]. However, in two series of neonates with bilious emesis, only 20% [26, 27] and 38% [27, 28] of them had intestinal obstruction that required surgery.

Approximately 10% of symptomatic malrotation will occur beyond infancy. Catastrophic volvulus of the midgut (with bowel ischemia), while less common than that in infants, occurs in both children and adults [28–32]. In children older than 1 year, the clinical presentation is quite variable and leads to long delays in diagnosis—with reports up to 5 years [33–36]. Most children older than 1 year have abdominal pain as the major presenting symptom which is non-specific. Abdominal physical exam is unremarkable in 85% of these children at initial presentation [25]. The absence of abdominal distension, presence of diarrhea, or a normal abdominal radiograph do not exclude malrotation. The range of reported presentations of malrotation with or without volvulus include chronic intermittent pain, vomiting, failure to thrive, chylous ascites, diarrhea, malabsorption, internal hernia, malnutrition, mesenteric lymphocele, pneumonia, and pneumatosis [11–14, 36–38]. Malrotation is also reported incidentally in asymptomatic adults [13, 32, 39].

Who Should Undergo Imaging and What Is the Diagnostic Performance of Imaging in the Diagnosis or Exclusion of Malrotation?

Summary of Evidence All infants and children with clinical suspicion of malrotation should undergo UGI series if they are clinically stable. The upper gastrointestinal (GI) series examination is the gold standard for radiographic diagnosis of malrotation and volvulus, and it is often the only imaging test performed (moderate evidence) [11-14, 20, 40]. The technique and interpretation must be meticulous to diagnose or exclude malrotation because of the variation of normal that overlaps malrotation. There is a lack of consensus in the radiology community on which images and views are necessary although the American College of Radiology has a pediatric UGI guideline [41]. Published case series from single institutions report falsepositive rates of approximately 15% and falsenegative rates of 3-7% for the diagnosis of malrotation on UGI (Table 37.3) [10, 15, 42, 45, 46, 54].

Supportive Evidence When an infant presents with signs and symptoms that strongly suggest malrotation with volvulus, surgeons will not use imaging and take the infant directly to the operating room. If the clinical presentation is less acute, they may request an abdominal radiograph and UGI series.

Abdominal Radiographs

While commonly performed in infants and children with vomiting, plain radiographs are neither sensitive nor specific for the diagnosis of malrotation with volvulus. Radiographs of patients with malrotation and volvulus range from normal to distal bowel obstruction [11–13, 18, 55]. When volvulus or obstruction is present, the most common appearance is of gas in the stomach and a paucity or total lack of other bowel gas.

UGI Series

The UGI series is a fluoroscopic study with barium (or in very ill patients, sometimes iodinated contrast is used) to visualize the anatomy and peristalsis of the stomach and duodenum. It is an inexpensive, easy to perform, and widely available test. The UGI series remains the imaging gold standard for the diagnosis of malrotation with or without volvulus. Yet, when compared to surgical findings, there are known false-positive and false-negative results (Table 37.3). Long et al. reported a 15% false-positive rate in a series of 81 infants and children undergoing a Ladd procedure after UGI study reported malrotation (limited evidence). They also stated that the most common reason for false-positive UGIs was the failure to recognize normal variations that mimic malrotation. These variations include a "wandering" duodenum, a mobile duodenum, and "duodenum inversum" [45, 46]. The inferior displacement of the normal duodenal-jejunal junction (DJJ) is often seen in infants and children from dilated adjacent stomach, small and large bowels, the presence of a feeding tube, as well as from enlargement of the spleen or liver [3]. Finally, the UGI study has known falsenegative results reported 2-7% of the time (Table 37.3). Long notes that in those 2% of the malrotated cases with a normal position of the DJJ, the cecal position was not normal [45, 46].

Contrast Enema

The contrast or barium enema was the primary imaging test to diagnose or exclude malrotation in the mid-twentieth century until research showed the UGI to be more accurate [6, 7, 40,

Table 37.3 Diagnostic performance of imaging for malrotation (based on single institution case series with references in parentheses); Oxford evidence levels ranging up to 2b

	Sensitivity	Specificity
Test	(%)	(%)
UGI series (range)	93–98	79–93
	93 [<mark>42</mark> ,	79 [44]
	43]	85 [<mark>15</mark>]
	95 [10]	85 [45 ,
	96 [44]	46]
	97 [15]	93 [<mark>48</mark>]
	98 [45 ,	
	46]	
	98 [47]	
Barium enema (abnormal	60-87	
cecal position) (range)		
	87 [44]	87 [15]
	84 [45 ,	
	46]	
	80 [49]	
	69 [<mark>42</mark>]	
	68 [<mark>50</mark>]	
	60 [43]	
Ultrasound of SMA-SMV	67 [<mark>51</mark> ,	79 [47]
relationship (on axial view)	52]	
	67 [53]	
	98 ^a [47]	

^aDoes not include those patients where the SMA/SMV were not visible due to overlying bowel gas Used with permission from Springer Science from Applagate KE Imaging of Clinically Suspected

Applegate KE. Imaging of Clinically Suspected Malrotation in Children in Medine LS, et al., eds: Evidence-Based Imaging in Pediatrics: Improving the Quality of Imaging in Patient Care. New York: Springer Science; 2010

56]. The enema is performed to show the position of the entire colon but in particular to show whether the cecum is normally positioned in the right lower quadrant of the abdomen. Problems with this approach include (a) the presence of a variant of normal, the mobile cecum in 15% of all age groups, (b) the laxity of peritoneal ligaments in infants and young children may allow the cecum to be displaced by dilated bowel, a cause of false positive, and finally, (c) normal cecal position in 13–40% of malrotated patients (Table 37.3). Compare this false-negative rate for the enema of 13–40% to that of the UGI falsenegative rate of 2–7%. The false-positive rate of enema (13%) [15] is similar to that for UGI (15%). While the enema is not the preferred imaging test for malrotation, it is useful in uncertain cases at UGI to document cecal position.

Cross-Sectional Imaging (US, CT, and MR)

Yousefzadeh et al. have suggested that sonography may be equivalent to the UGI series diagnosis or exclude malrotation [57]. They describe the importance of documenting the third portion of the duodenum as it passes between the SMA and aorta. Confirmation of this result has not been published. Diagnostic performance of the relative positions of the SMA and SMV on US (and cross-sectional) imaging is lower than that of the UGI but can reveal malrotation in children with non-specific abdominal symptoms. The SMV is normally located anteriorly and to the patient's right of the SMA. When the SMV is to the left, this relationship is the reverse of normal or if the SMV is directly anterior to the SMA, it raises the possibility of malrotation [51, 53, 58, 59]. When the SMV is directly anterior to the SMV, Dufour et al. reported that 28% of these cases had malrotation [53]. False positives occur and include patients with scoliosis. Further, up to one-third of cases of malrotation have a normal SMA–SMV relationship [51, 53]. Finally, the technical feasibility of visualizing the SMA/ SMV relationship depends on the ability of the sonographer, the cooperation of the child, and the amount of overlying bowel gas that may obscure it. A US study of over 300 children showed that in 26% it could not depict the SMA/ SMV relationship [58]. Therefore, ultrasound is inadequate for this diagnosis (limited to moderate evidence).

Similar to US, the SMA/SMV anatomic relationship has been reported in normal and malrotated patients using CT and MR [52, 60–62]. In one CT study of 166 patients, 89% of normal patients had a normal SMA/SMV relationship [52].

Volvulus: Diagnostic Performance of UGI, Sonography, and CT

Volvulus can be an intermittent phenomenon, and therefore its imaging detection does not always correlate with the surgical findings in several series. The UGI study has a sensitivity of 54% [49] to 79% [44]. On UGI, a corkscrew appearance with proximal duodenal obstruction is the typical finding indicating volvulus. The "Z" shape of the duodenum can mimic volvulus but represents malrotation and duodenal obstruction from Ladd's bands [63].

Imaging is specific for the finding of a swirling pattern of small bowel and mesentery around the SMA and has been reported with sonography and CT in addition to UGI. Several reports describe the "whirlpool" sign first on US [64, 65] and then on CT of midgut volvulus confirmed at surgery [66].

There are several additional sonographic signs of midgut volvulus that have been measured by Chao et al. [Oxford evidence level 2b] [67]. They performed a prospective 3-year study of 31 neonates with suspected malrotation that demonstrated a sensitivity and specificity of duodenal dilation with tapering configuration for detecting volvulus were 89% and 92%, respectively; of fixed midline bowel, 89% and 92%; and of dilation of distal superior mesenteric vein, 56% and 73%. The whirlpool sign had sensitivity and specificity of 89% and 92%;

How Should the UGI Series Be Performed?

Summary of Evidence The UGI series must be performed with careful attention to anatomic detail that includes the patient positioning and the limited use of barium. It is critical to be familiar with the variation of normal and the subtle signs of malrotation (limited evidence) [44–46, 68].

Supporting Evidence The critical anatomy that the UGI documents is the position of the duodenal-jejunal junction (DJJ) which is located to the left of the left vertebral body pedicle at the L1 or L2 level and posterior on the lateral view. There is overlap of the UGI appearance of subtle malrotation with that of normal variations, and some estimate that 15% [3] to 30% [13] of UGI studies may be indeterminate. Long noted that the most common reason for false-positive UGIs was the failure to recognize normal variations that mimic malrotation. These variations include a "wandering" duodenum, a mobile duodenum, and "duodenum inversum" [13, 18, 45, 46, 68]. One of the most common reasons for false-positive UGI is the inferior displacement of the DJJ [44-46]. The inferior displacement of the normal duodenaljejunal junction (DJJ) is often seen in infants and children from dilated adjacent stomach, small and large bowels, as well as from enlargement of the spleen or liver. Sizemore also noted that inferior displacement of the DJJ causes false positives but also found that the jejunal position results in both false positives and negatives [44]. When the jejunum is located in the right upper abdomen, the radiologist was more likely to report malrotation even if the DJJ is normally positioned. Equally, when the jejunum is located normally in the left upper abdomen, the radiologist was more likely to report a normal UGI study even with abnormal DJJ position.

Katz and colleagues described seven signs of malrotation on UGI series in infants and young children [68]. The presence of one of these signs may not be abnormal, but the presence of more than one should raise suspicion of malrotation and perhaps further imaging. One finding of interest was the ability of the radiologist to manually displace the normal DJJ position because of normal laxity of the peritoneal ligaments in children under the age of 4 years. It should not be surprising then that extrinsic "masses" such as gastric distention, small bowel distention, and splenomegaly will displace the normal duodenum and lead to false positives in the unaware [3, 69, 70]. Feeding tubes may also displace the normal DJJ [3].

A number of different approaches have been described in the literature to decrease the false-positive and false-negative results on UGI [3, 13, 18]. The goal is to document normal mesenteric attachments for the midgut by inferring the position of the ligament of Treitz. No imaging currently shows this ligament, and therefore we use

the position of the visualized DJJ instead. The second, third, and fourth portions of the duodenum are retroperitoneal and therefore posterior in the abdomen on lateral view. On frontal view, the DJJ is normally located to the left of the left vertebral body pedicle at L1 or L2 level. It is important to document this position on both the frontal and lateral views. On the lateral view, the distal duodenum should remain posterior to the stomach. When the third portion of the duodenum courses anteriorly, it suggests malrotation. Koplewitz and Daneman reported that 70% of proven malrotation cases had this finding [71].

There are a number of reasons that the DJJ may be displaced, particularly inferiorly displaced, on the frontal projection. This displacement is not uncommon in normal infants and young children who have lax peritoneal ligaments that allow mobility of the small bowel. Premature infants are more likely to have a horizontal position of their stomach that orients the duodenal bulb more superiorly than the DJJ. An overdistended stomach from too much barium or air from a crying baby will inferiorly displace the DJJ. Small bowel obstruction, splenomegaly, and scoliosis may displace the DJJ on UGI. Other suggested techniques to optimize the diagnostic performance of the UGI include to (a) document the first pass of barium through the duodenum under fluoroscopic observation; (b) avoid overfilling the stomach with barium; (c) when in doubt, review other imaging studies; and (d) perform delayed abdominal radiographs to document the position of the cecum.

What Imaging Is Appropriate in Indeterminate UGI Cases?

Up to 30% of UGI studies may be indeterminate in young infants [3, 13]. Either the imaging is not clearly normal or abnormal *or* the clinical presentation does not match the UGI study findings. When uncertainty exists about whether the DJJ position is a normal variant or malrotation, either repeat UGI examination or evaluation of the cecal position may be helpful in indeterminate cases. The simplest solution is to continue the UGI series by following the barium course through the small bowel to document cecal position. In young infants it can be difficult to distinguish small from large bowel so that either an enema (if urgent) or a repeat UGI is recommended. In hospitalized infants, repeat UGI examination (often possible the following day) can be performed via nasogastric tube which allows control of the amount of barium needed and limits fluoroscopy time. Alternatively, an enema can be performed on the same day to document the cecal position. The recommended action will depend on the urgency of definitive diagnosis and the degree of clinical suspicion for malrotation. The imaging choice should be performed in conjunction with the referring clinician.

Special Situation: The Older Child (at Low Risk?)

Summary of Evidence The risk of symptomatic volvulus, either acute or chronic, from malrotation in an older child (beyond infancy) or adult is real but low. Unfortunately, there are no clinical or imaging predictors for volvulus in those patients with malrotation, although some subtypes of malrotation have higher risk of volvulus than others (moderate evidence). Given the reports of catastrophic acute volvulus in older children, and one decision analytic model, prophylactic Ladd procedure is recommended in both symptomatic and asymptomatic children (limited evidence).

Supporting Evidence Approximately 10% of urgent Ladd procedures in the United States are performed in children beyond infancy and in adults [5]. Older children and adults with symptomatic malrotation are a heterogeneous and poorly defined group, with many clinical presentations. Some may present with catastrophic volvulus, while others will have years of abdominal complaints. There is no argument that those with acute volvulus undergo Ladd procedure. There is less consensus to perform a Ladd procedure prophylactically in those children (and adults) with less acute or no symptoms.

Small case series of malrotation with acute midgut volvulus are reported in both older children and adults by many surgeons [11, 12, 28–31, 33, 34, 43, 54, 72, 73]. The clinical manifestations in older patients are often much less straightforward than are those in neonates and encompass a wide variety of signs and symptoms [15, 28–32]. This situation has led to controversy and confusion in the literature about whether older children and adults need surgical intervention [18, 54]. Most published case series recommend prophylactic Ladd procedure in both symptomatic [11, 12, 28, 33, 72] and incidentally detected malrotation [33, 34, 43, 54, 72, 73] in children, but others recommend a watch and wait approach [38].

At present, there is no method for predicting which patients will develop volvulus as a result of malrotation. Given this situation and the often confusing manifestations in older children, it is important that subtle abnormalities in the upper GI series be documented and discussed with the referring clinician and patient. Long average delays of 1.7 years [34], 2.3 years [33], and up to 5 years [35] in the diagnosis of malrotation in symptomatic children after infancy document the challenges of diagnosing the condition in older patients. Symptoms of malrotation in older children and adults range from acute abdominal pain and vomiting to mild intermittent pain and malabsorption [11-13, 17, 32, 69, 74, 75]. Other reported manifestations and complications of malrotation include short gut syndrome, feeding difficulties, diarrhea, small bowel obstruction, adhesive bands, internal hernia, malnutrition, failure to thrive, chylous ascites, mesenteric lymphocele, pneumatosis, and pneumonia [11–14, 18, 36, 37]. Malrotation also may be an incidental imaging finding, especially in adults [15, 32, 39].

Malek and Burd used Markov decision analysis to understand treatment options for children (beyond infancy) with asymptomatic malrotation. They used a national sample and data on mortality from volvulus and elective surgery to compare quality-adjusted life expectancy for children who undergo Ladd procedure and those who do not. They showed gains in qualityadjusted life expectancy that were the highest if asymptomatic malrotation was treated at the age of 1 year rather than observation. These gains persisted but decreased when the Ladd procedure was performed in older children, up to age 20 years. In adults, the model showed the preferred treatment strategy to be no surgery [4].

Special Situation: The Infant or Child with Heterotaxy Syndrome

Summary of Evidence Infants with heterotaxy syndrome typically have complex congenital heart disease that results in high morbidity and mortality. Most of these infants also have malrotation. Current evidence on asymptomatic case management is lacking. However, a 2015 American Pediatric Surgical Association evidence summary states to screen for malrotation with the UGI series, but there is no consensus on whether these infants should undergo elective Ladd procedure given their higher risk of postoperative complications from their complex heart disease and other medical problems [76].

Supportive Evidence Heterotaxy syndrome (also termed asplenia and polysplenia or situs ambiguous) is defined as visceral malposition and dysmorphism that is associated with indeterminate cardiac atrial arrangement. Most infants and children diagnosed with heterotaxy syndrome (HS) will have congenital heart disease, and many will have severe complex lesions [77, 78]. Mortality for the asplenia type of heterotaxy is as high as 80% in the first year of life [77, 78]. Therefore, controversy exists regarding the role of UGI series screening and prophylactic Ladd procedure not only in these infants with malrotation but also in those who have complex heart disease and other medical conditions. Small case series show that most (sometimes all) children with heterotaxy will have malrotation and some develop acute midgut volvulus that requires urgent Ladd procedure [79–82].

Table 37.4 Diagnostic performance of imaging for midgut volvulus (reference in parentheses)

	Sensitivity (%)	Specificity (%)
UGI	54–79 [44, 49]	98 [70]
Whirlpool sign ^a on US	83–92 [64, 65]	92–100 [65, 67]

^aDefined as the swirling appearance, usually in a clockwise direction, of the small bowel, mesentery, and vessels indicating volvulus

Used with permission from Springer Science from Applegate KE. Imaging of Clinically Suspected Malrotation in Children in Medine LS, et al., eds: Evidence-Based Imaging in Pediatrics: Improving the Quality of Imaging in Patient Care. New York: Springer Science; 2010

Small case series show a risk of midgut volvulus in heterotaxy syndrome infants with known malrotation. These authors also conclude that screening UGI studies should be performed in all heterotaxy infants (insufficient evidence) [79–81, 83]. The UGI will not only diagnose malrotation but also detect duodenal obstructions from either Ladd's bands or associated duodenal stenoses. Some authors also recommend prophylactic Ladd procedure in a select group of these infants that are stable from the cardiac disease [81, 83]. There is insufficient evidence to suggest that all heterotaxy infants should undergo Ladd procedure given the severe congenital heart disease in many that results in either early mortality or high risk of postoperative complications and mortality from this elective procedure. A 2013 survey of North American pediatric surgeons and cardiologists showed 84% believe HS infants should be screened with UGI, yet 55% would be comfortable with conservative management (nonprophylactic Ladd procedure) [84].

Take Home Tables and Figure

Tables 37.1, 37.2, 37.3, and 37.4 present, respectively, syndromes associated with malrotation, anomalies reported with malrotations, diagnostic performance of imaging for malrotation, and diagnostic performance of imaging for volvulus. Figure 37.1a, b presents a normal UGI series in an infant.

Fig. 37.1 Normal UGI series in an infant with the *arrows* showing the position of the normal duodenal–jejunal junction (DJJ) on both anteroposterior (**a**) and lateral views (**b**). The ligament of Treitz position is inferred by the DJJ position. UGI criteria for normal DJJ position are to be located left of the left vertebral body pedicle at the level of the inferior aspect of the duodenal bulb on frontal projection. On the lateral view, the second through fourth

portions of the duodenum are retroperitoneal and located posteriorly with the DJJ at the level of the duodenal bulb. (Reprinted with permission of The Radiological Society of North America from Applegate from Applegate KE, Anderson JM, Klatte EC Intestinal malrotation in children: a problem-solving approach to the upper gastrointestinal series. Radiographics 2006;26:1485–1500)

Imaging Case Studies

Case 1

Figure 37.1a, b presents normal UGI series in an infant, showing normal duodenal–jejunal junction.

Case 2

Figure 37.2a–c presents malrotation in two different children: a 3-month-old female with gagging and coughing with feeding and an older child who had bilious vomiting.

Suggested Imaging Protocols

• UGI series is the preferred single imaging test. Should include true frontal and lateral views to document the position of the entire duodenum and the duodenal-jejunal junction.

• If UGI series is indeterminate, (a) repeat the UGI on a subsequent day or (b) either perform a contrast enema or continue the UGI series with small bowel follow-through to document the position of the cecum.

Future Research

- Consensus on standard technique and explicit criteria for the diagnosis or exclusion of malrotation on UGI series
- Consensus on explicit criteria for the diagnosis or exclusion of malrotation at laparotomy
- Decision analysis and consensus on the role of Ladd procedure for (a) children beyond infancy who present with asymptomatic or atypical symptoms for malrotation and (b) infants with heterotaxy syndrome.



Fig. 37.2 Malrotation in two different children. (**a**) and (**b**) are a UGI series of a 3-month-old female with gagging and coughing with feeding. UGI/SBFT demonstrated the DJJ over the left pedicle inferior to the level of the pylorus (**a**). This appearance raised the question of malrotation. Delayed images demonstrated the small bowel to lay in the right abdomen (**b**) and the cecum to lie in the left upper quadrant, confirming the presence of malrotation. At surgery, this infant was malrotated and underwent a Ladd procedure with appendectomy. (**c**) An older child

References

- Yoo SJ, Park KW, Cho SY, et al. Ultrasound Obstet Gynecol. 1999;13:200–3.
- 2. Dott NM. Br J Surg. 1923;11:251-86.
- 3. Applegate KE, Anderson JM, Klatte EC. Radiographics. 2006;26:1485–500.
- 4. Malek MM, Burd RS. Am J Surg. 2006;191:45-51.
- 5. Malek MM, Burd RS. J Pediatr Surg. 2005;40:285-9.
- 6. Ladd WE. N Engl J Med. 1932;206:277-83.
- 7. Ladd WE. N Engl J Med. 1936;215:705-8.
- 8. http://www.cdc.gov/mmwr/PDF/ss/ss4201.pdf.
- 9. Stewart DR, Colodny AL, Daggett WC. Surgery. 1976;79:716–20.

- who had bilious vomiting underwent a delayed film (c) after gastric tube injection that demonstrates the cecum in the epigastric regions and therefore the inferred short small bowel mesentery due to its close proximity to the duodenum (*arrow* showing barium-filled appendix). (Reprinted with permission of The Radiological Society of North America from Applegate from Applegate KE, Anderson JM, Klatte EC Intestinal malrotation in children: a problem-solving approach to the upper gastrointestinal series. Radiographics 2006;26:1485–1500)
- 10. Torres AM, Ziegler MM. World J Surg. 1993;17:326–31.
- 11. Berdon WE. Pediatr Radiol. 1995;25:101-3.
- 12. Berdon WE, Baker DH, Bull S, et al. Which films are most helpful? Radiology. 1970;96:375–84.
- Jamieson D, Stringer D. In: Babyn PS, editor. Pediatric gastrointestinal imaging and intervention. 2nd ed. Hamilton, ON: Decker; 2000. p. 311–32.
- Howell CG, Vozza F, Shaw S, et al. J Pediatr Surg. 1982;17:469–73.
- 15. Dilley AV, Pereira J, Shi EC, et al. Pediatr Surg Int. 2000;16:45–9.
- 16. Janik JS, Ein SH. J Pediatr Surg. 1979;14:670-4.
- Brandt ML, Pokorny WJ, CW MG, et al. Am J Surg. 1985;150:767–71.

- 18. Strouse PJ. Pediatr Radiol. 2004;34:837–51.
- Rescorla FJ, Shedd FJ, Grosfeld JL, et al. Surgery. 1990;108:710–5. Discussion 715–6.
- Ford EG, Senac MO Jr, Srikanth MS, et al. Ann Surg. 1992;215:172–8.
- 21. Stauffer UG, Herrmann P. J Pediatr Surg. 1980;15:9–12.
- 22. Feitz R, Vos A. J Pediatr Surg. 1997;32:1322-4.
- Nair R, Hadley GP. S Afr J Surg Suid-Afrikaanse tydskrif vir chirurgie 1996;34:73–75.; Discussion 75–6.
- 24. Murphy FL, Sparnon AL. Pediatr Surg Int. 2006;22:326–9.
- Millar AJ, Rode H, Cywes S. Semin Pediatr Surg. 2003;12:229–36.
- Lilien LD, Srinivasan G, Pyati SP, et al. Am J Dis Child. 1986;140:662–4.
- 27. Godbole P, Stringer MD. J Pediatr Surg. 2002;37:909–11.
- Dietz DW, Walsh RM, Grundfest-Broniatowski S, et al. Dis Colon Rectum. 2002;45:1381–6.
- 29. Fukuya T, Brown BP, Lu CC. Dig Dis Sci. 1993;38:438–44.
- Rao PL, Katariya RN, Rao PG, et al. J Assoc Physicians India. 1977;75:493–7.
- 31. Yanez R, Spitz L. Arch Dis Child. 1986;61:682-5.
- 32. Balthazar EJ. AJR Am J Roentgenol. 1976;126:358–67.
- Maxson RT, Franklin PA, Wagner CW. Am Surg. 1995;61:135–8.
- Spigland N, Brandt ML, Yazbeck S. J Pediatr Surg. 1990;25:1139–42.
- 35. el-Gohari MA, Cook RC. Zeitschrift fur Kinderchirurgie : organ der Deutschen, der Schweizerischen und der Osterreichischen Gesellschaft fur Kinderchirurgie = Surgery in infancy and childhood 1984;39:237–241.
- West KW, Rescorla FJ, Grosfeld JL, et al. J Pediatr Surg. 1989;24:818–22.
- Zimmerman LM, Laufman H. Ann Surg. 1953;138:82–91.
- Mehall JR, Chandler JC, Mehall RL, et al. J Pediatr Surg. 2002;37:1169–72.
- Zissin R, Rathaus V, Oscadchy A, et al. Abdom Imaging. 1999;24:550–5.
- Simpson AJ, Leonidas JC, Krasna IH, et al. J Pediatr Surg. 1972;7:243–52.
- 41. http://www.acr.org/SecondaryMainMenu Categories/quality_safety/guidelines/pediatric/ pediatric_contrast_upper_gi.aspx.
- 42. Lin JN, Lou CC, Wang KL. J Formos Med Assoc = Taiwan yi zhi 1995;94:178–181.
- Prasil P, Flageole H, Shaw KS, et al. J Pediatr Surg. 2000;35:756–8.
- 44. Sizemore AW, Rabbani KZ, Ladd A, et al. Pediatr Radiol. 2008;38:518–28.
- Long FR, Kramer SS, Markowitz RI, et al. Radiographics. 1996;16:547–56. Discussion 556–60.

- Long FR, Kramer SS, Markowitz RI, et al. Radiology. 1996;198:775–80.
- Orzech N, Navarro OM, Langer JC. J Pediatr Surg. 2006;41:1005–9.
- Beasley SW, de Campo JF. Australas Radiol. 1987;31:376–83.
- Seashore JH, Touloukian RJ. Arch Pediatr Adolesc Med. 1994;148:43–6.
- 50. Slovis TL, Klein MD, Watts FB Jr. Surgery. 1980;87:325–30.
- 51. Zerin JM, DiPietro MA. Radiology. 1992;183:693-4.
- 52. Zerin JM, DiPietro MA. Radiology. 1991;179:739-42.
- Dufour D, Delaet MH, Dassonville M, et al. Pediatr Radiol. 1992;22:21–3.
- 54. Gohl ML, TR DM. Am J Surg. 1975;129:319-23.
- 55. Kassner EG, Kottmeier PK. Pediatr Radiol. 1975;4:28–30.
- 56. Steiner GM, Br J. Radiol. 1978;51:406-13.
- Yousefzadeh DK, Kang L, Tessicini L. Pediatr Radiol. 2010;40:1476–84.
- Weinberger E, Winters WD, Liddell RM, et al. AJR Am J Roentgenol. 1992;159:825–8.
- Gaines PA, Saunders AJ, Drake D. Clin Radiol. 1987;38:51–3.
- Chou CK, Mak CW, Hou CC, et al. Abdom Imaging. 1997;22:477–82.
- 61. Nichols DM, Li DK. AJR Am J Roentgenol. 1983;141:707–8.
- Shatzkes D, Gordon DH, Haller JO, et al. J Comput Assist Tomogr. 1990;14:93–5.
- 63. Ablow RC, Hoffer FA, Seashore JH, et al. AJR Am J Roentgenol. 1983;141:461–4.
- 64. Pracros JP, Sann L, Genin G, et al. Pediatr Radiol. 1992;22:18–20.
- Shimanuki Y, Aihara T, Takano H, et al. Radiology. 1996;199:261–4.
- Aidlen J, Anupindi SA, Jaramillo D, et al. Pediatr Radiol. 2005;35:529–31.
- 67. Chao HC, Kong MS, Chen JY, et al. J Ultrasound Med. 2000;19:371–6.
- Katz ME, Siegel MJ, Shackelford GD, et al. AJR Am J Roentgenol. 1987;148:947–51.
- 69. Taylor GA, Teele RL. Pediatr Radiol. 1985;15:392-4.
- Lim-Dunham JE, Ben-Ami T, Yousefzadeh DK. AJR Am J Roentgenol. 1999;173:979–83.
- 71. Koplewitz BZ, Daneman A. Pediatr Radiol. 1999;29:144–5.
- Cohen Z, Kleiner O, Finaly R, et al. Isr Med Assoc J. 2003;5:172–4.
- Powell DM, Othersen HB, Smith CD. J Pediatr Surg. 1989;24:777–80.
- 74. Friedland GW, Mason R, Poole GJ. Radiology. 1970;95:363–8.
- 75. Berardi RS. Surg Gynecol Obstet. 1980;151:113-24.
- Graziano K, Islam S, Dasgupta R, et al. J Pediatr Surg. 2015;50:1783–90.
- 77. Phoon CK, Neill CA. Am J Cardiol. 1994;73:581-7.

- Gutgesell HP. In: Jr BJ GA, DG MN, editors. The science and practice of pediatric cardiology. Philadelphia: Lea and Febiger; 1990. p. 1280–99.
- Applegate KE, Goske MJ, Pierce G, et al. Radiographics. 1999;19:837–52. Discussion 853–4.
- Ditchfield MR, Hutson JM. Pediatr Radiol. 1998;28:303–6.
- Chang J, Brueckner M, Touloukian RJ. J Pediatr Surg. 1993;28:1281–4. Discussion 1285.
- 82. Lee SE, Kim HY, Jung SE, et al. J Pediatr Surg. 2006;41:1237–42.
- Tashjian DB, Weeks B, Brueckner M, et al. J Pediatr Surg. 2007;42:528–31.
- Pockett CR, Dicken BJ, Rebeyka IM, et al. J Pediatr Surg. 2013;48:2078–83.



38

Non-traumatic Hip Pain in Infants and Children: Evidence-Based Emergency Imaging

Martin H. Reed and G. Brian Black

Key Points

- Radiographs of the hips in neutral and frog leg lateral positions are the standard diagnostic imaging studies in the initial investigation of a child with hip pain (insufficient evidence).
- Ultrasound is the standard imaging modality to diagnose a hip effusion in the initial investigation of a child with hip pain (insufficient evidence).
- The use of magnetic resonance imaging may be an alternative option in case of inconclusive findings after radiography and ultrasound (insufficient evidence).

M.H. Reed (\boxtimes)

Departments of Radiology and of Pediatrics and Child Health, University of Manitoba, Winnipeg, MB, Canada

Department of Diagnostic Imaging, Children's Hospital of Winnipeg, Winnipeg, MB, Canada e-mail: mhreed@hsc.mb.ca

G.B. Black Department of Surgery, Children's Hospital of Winnipeg, University of Manitoba, Winnipeg, MB, Canada e-mail: bblack@hsc.mb.ca

Definitions and Pathophysiology

A child presenting with hip pain may in fact have pain from pathology in other regions such as the spine, elsewhere in the pelvis, or the knee [1]. This discussion will focus on non-traumatic hip pain resulting from hip pathology. Imaging of traumatic hip injuries in children is dealt with in another chapter of this book (Chap. 31 on lower extremity injuries). The most common causes of pain in the hip in a child are primary bone diseases such as Legg-Calvé-Perthes (LCP) disease or slipped capital femoral epiphysis and distention of the joint capsule by a joint effusion [2].

Epidemiology

Non-traumatic hip pain represents less than 1% of pediatric emergency department (ED) admissions [2, 3]. Transient synovitis is by far the most common cause of hip pain in children [2, 3]. It is most prevalent in children between the ages of 3 and 8 years and is approximately twice as common in males as in females [4]. The three other important causes of hip pain in children, all of which are far less common than transient synovitis, are septic arthritis, Legg-Calvé-Perthes disease, and slipped capital femoral epiphysis [2, 3]. The hip is the second most common site of septic arthritis in children, and most patients present below the age

[©] Springer International Publishing AG, part of Springer Nature 2018 A. Kelly et al. (eds.), *Evidence-Based Emergency Imaging*, Evidence-Based Imaging, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-67066-9_38

of 10 years with a median age of 1.5 years [5]. Legg-Calvé-Perthes disease has a peak age of onset in white children at 5 years of age, but it can affect children from 2 to 14 years of age, and it is at least twice as common in boys as it is in girls [6]. Slipped capital femoral epiphysis has an average age at diagnosis of 12 years and is seen predominately in children between 10 and 16 years; it has a slight male predominance [7]. Obesity is a significant predisposing factor [8].

Overall Cost to Society

There is no information available in the literature on the cost to society of non-traumatic hip pain in children in general or of the four common causes discussed in this chapter.

Goals of Imaging

Transient synovitis is a self-limiting disease, and if it can be diagnosed with confidence clinically, no imaging should be required [4]. The goal of imaging, therefore, is to diagnose the three other common causes of hip pain in children, septic arthritis, LCP disease, and slipped capital femoral epiphysis.

Methodology

Two primary PubMed searches were carried out. The first was a search linking septic arthritis, LCP disease, and slipped capital femoral epiphysis with diagnostic imaging and accuracy. These searches produced no results. A second series of searches was undertaken linking diagnosis with septic arthritis, transient synovitis, LCP disease, and slipped capital femoral epiphysis with the limits publication dates 10 years, humans, language English, and child: birth to 18 years. Relevant articles were searched for their references and appropriate references were examined.

Discussion of Issues

What Is the Role of Radiography in the Initial Diagnostic Imaging of a Child with Hip Pain?

Summary of Evidence Radiography is the recommended initial imaging tool in children presenting with hip pain. However, the diagnostic accuracy of radiography in non-traumatic causes of pediatric hip pain has not been well studied (insufficient evidence).

Supporting Evidence Radiographs of the hips in neutral and frog leg lateral positions are usually recommended as the initial imaging examination for a child with a painful hip [1, 9]. A radiograph in neutral position ideally should include the whole pelvis without gonadal shielding to increase the likelihood of identifying pathology elsewhere in the region which may be causing the hip pain [1, 9]. Radiographs are not a reliable modality for effusions. identifying hip Rosenborg and Mortensson studied 47 children with ultrasonography and radiography of whom 40 had unilateral transient synovitis with a hip effusion diagnosed by ultrasound. Joint width on the radiograph did not correlate with the presence of a hip effusion, and, although soft tissue abnormalities around the hip did occur more frequently in the presence of a joint effusion, the findings were not frequent enough to be reliable for diagnosis [10].

Although the diagnostic accuracy in radiographs in LCP disease has not been determined, the radiologic abnormalities are well known. In the early stages, the proximal femoral epiphysis appears flattened and sclerotic, and there is sometimes a subcortical linear lucency. These abnormalities are better seen on the frog leg lateral view. Later in the stage of the disease, the proximal femoral epiphysis becomes fragmented, and the femoral head widens [11].

Radiography is also recommended as the initial imaging examination to diagnose slipped capital epiphysis. The standard neutral and frog leg lateral views of the hips should usually be obtained, and as in LCP disease, the abnormalities are best seen on the frog leg lateral view. However, if there is clinical concern about an acute slip, only the neutral view should be requested because the frog leg lateral view may make the slip worse [12]. Klein has described a line that can be drawn along the lateral side of the femoral neck to cross the epiphysis. He noted that with slipped capital femoral epiphysis, the line does not cross the edge of the proximal femoral epiphysis [13]. However, it has been shown that this is not always reliable [14], and Green et al. have suggested that the distance between the Klein line and the edge of the epiphysis should be measured on both sides and a 2 mm difference is also diagnostic of slipped capital femoral epiphysis [15]. Blurring and widening of the proximal femoral growth plate is another sign of slipped capital femoral epiphysis on the neutral view, and there may be a crescentic region of increased density in the metaphyseal region caused by the underlying posteriorly slipped epiphysis [16]. The accuracy of none of these signs has been adequately assessed.

For both LCP disease and slipped capital femoral epiphysis, the frog leg lateral views usually best demonstrate the abnormalities. Therefore, Bomer et al. have recommended that only lateral views need to be obtained in the assessment of pediatric hip pain. They carried out a retrospective study of 524 children examined because of hip pain. Twenty of these had slipped capital femoral epiphysis, and 22 had LCP disease. The abnormalities were seen on all frog leg lateral views, but in two of the cases of LCP disease, the abnormality could not be seen on the neutral view [17].

What Is the Role of Ultrasound in the Initial Investigation of a Child with Hip Pain?

Summary of Evidence To evaluate for a possible hip joint effusion in a child, ultrasound is recommended, though it may not be useful in

establishing a correct diagnosis (insufficient evidence).

Supporting Evidence Ultrasound is considered to be the standard imaging modality to assess the possibility of a hip joint effusion in a child [18]. The accuracy of ultrasound in assessing hip joint effusions has not been rigorously assessed. It has also been shown that ultrasound cannot distinguish between septic arthritis and transient synovitis [19]. Septic arthritis of the hip does require urgent treatment, but the decision as to whether to tap a hip effusion for diagnostic purposes and to relieve pressure must be made on clinical grounds [20].

Is There a Role for Magnetic Resonance Imaging (MRI) in the Initial Investigation of a Child with Hip Pain?

Summary of Evidence MRI could be an option to establish the correct diagnosis in a child with non-traumatic hip pain in case of inconclusive findings after radiography and ultrasound (insufficient evidence).

Supporting Evidence In a prospective study of 50 children presenting with hip pain to their ED, White et al. found that the sensitivity and specificity for MRI in making a diagnosis were 0.79 and 1.00, respectively, while for standard imaging, which included ultrasound and x-rays, it was 0.70 and 0.57, respectively. They therefore recommend MRI as the initial imaging modality for assessment for hip pain in children [21].

Take-Home Points

- Neutral and frog leg lateral views of the hips are a reasonable initial diagnostic imaging examination to assess a child with hip pain.
- Ultrasound should be considered as the initial imaging modality in a child under 10 years of

age where the most likely diagnosis is transient synovitis or septic arthritis.

Imaging Case Studies

Case 1

Figure 38.1a, b shows Legg-Calvé-Perthes disease of the right hip in an 8-year-old boy.

Case 2

Figure 38.2a–c shows slipped capital femoral epiphysis in an 11-year-old girl.

Case 3

Figure 38.3a, b shows a transient synovitis right hip in a 5-year-old boy.

Suggested Imaging Protocol

Neutral and frog leg lateral radiographs of the hips are generally considered to be the standard initial imaging modality in the evaluation of a child with hip pain. However, if a diagnosis of transient synovitis can be made clinically with reasonable confidence, no imaging may be required. If the onset of the hip pain is reasonably acute, suggesting a diagnosis of transient synovitis or septic arthritis rather than LCP disease or slipped capital femoral epiphysis, particularly in children under the age of 10 years when slipped capital femoral epiphysis is rare, ultrasound could reasonably be considered as the initial imaging modality.

Future Research

 Development and validation of a clinical decision rule [22] to guide physicians in determining whether a child with hip pain is more



Fig. 38.1 An 8-year-old boy: Legg-Calvé-Perthes disease of the right hip. (a) Neutral view of the hips showing slight compression and increased density of the proximal right femoral epiphysis. (b) Frog leg lateral view showing a subcortical linear lucency (*arrow*) Fig. 38.2 An 11-yearold girl: slipped capital femoral epiphysis on the left. (a) Neutral view of the hips showing irregular widening of the growth plate of the proximal left femur and an area of increased density in the metaphysic medially caused by the underlying slipped epiphysis. (b) The Klein line intersects the epiphysis of the femur on the right but not on the left. (c) The frog leg lateral view shows the posterior displacement of the slipped epiphysis





likely to have transient synovitis or septic arthritis than LCP disease or slipped capital femoral epiphysis.

- Development and validation of a reliable clinical decision rule to distinguish between transient synovitis and septic arthritis.
- Determination of whether a single frog leg lateral x-ray would be adequate to diagnose LCP disease and slipped capital femoral epiphysis.
- Determination of whether MRI should be the initial imaging modality for assessing children with hip pain. Consideration of cost and availability would have to be included in this decision.
- The accuracy of none of these imaging modalities for these conditions has been rigorously determined. However, because there are no good reference standards, determining the true

accuracy of imaging for diagnosing these conditions would be very difficult to do.

References

- Jain N, Sah M, Chakraverty J, et al. Clin Radiol. 2013;68:1167–78.
- 2. Fischer SU, Beattie TF. J Bone Joint Surg. 1999;81-B:1029–34.
- Mattick A, Turner A, Ferguson J, et al. J Accid Emerg Med. 1999;16:345–7.
- 4. Nouri A, Walmasley D, Pruszczynski B, et al. J Pediatr Orthop B. 2014;23:32–6.
- Jagodzinski NA, Kanwar R, Graham K, et al. J Pediatr Orthop. 2009;29:518–25.
- 6. Perry DC, Hall AJ. Orthop Clin North Am. 2011;42:279–83.
- 7. Georgiadis AG, Zaltz I. Pediatr Clin N Am. 2014;61:1119–35.

Fig. 38.3 A 5-year-old boy: transient synovitis right hip. (**a**) Ultrasound of the right hip showing fluid distending the joint capsule (*arrows*). (**b**) Normal left hip for comparison

- Manoff EM, Banffy MB, Winell JJ. J Pediatr Orthop. 2005;25:744–6.
- 9. Cook PC. Pediatr Clin N Amer. 2014;61:1109–18.
- Rosenborg M, Mortensson W. Acta Radiol Diagn (Stockh). 1986;27:85–9.
- 11. Murphey MD, Foreman KL, Klassen-Fischer MK, et al. Radiographics. 2014;34:1003–28.
- 12. Loder RT. J Pediatr Orthop. 2001;21:694–9.
- Klein A, Joplin RJ, Reidy JA, et al. Am J Roentgenol Radium Ther. 1951;66:361–74.
- Pinkowsky GJ, Hennrikus WL. J Pediatr. 2013;162:804–7.

- Green DW, Mogekwu N, Scher DM, et al. J Pediatr Orthop. 2009;29:449–53.
- 16. Steel HH. J Bone Joint Surg Am. 1986;68:920-2.
- 17. Bomer J, Klerx-Melis F, Holscher HC. Eur Radiol. 2014;24:703–8.
- 18. Royle SG. J Pediatr Orthop. 1992;12:396-7.
- 19. Zamzam MM. J Pediatr Orthop B. 2006;15:418-22.
- 20. Taekema HC. Arch Dis Child. 2009;94:167-8.
- 21. White PM, Boyd J, Beattie TF, et al. Emerg Med J. 2001;18:25–9.
- 22. Stiell IG, Wells GA. Ann Emerg Med. 1999;33: 437-47.



Foreign Body Aspiration in Children: Evidence-Based Emergency Imaging

39

Joost van Schuppen and Rick R. van Rijn

Key Points

- Most of the aspirated foreign bodies in children are radiolucent; therefore chest radiographs are useful to detect the effects of aspiration, such as hyperinflation or volume loss (moderate evidence).
- Up to 37% of the chest radiographs obtained in the acute phase may not show abnormalities in foreign body aspiration (moderate evidence).
- In children with normal chest radiographs who have a high clinical suspicion of aspiration, chest CT could be performed to exclude or detect a foreign body (moderate to limited evidence).
- CT of the chest does not only detect foreign bodies but is also helpful to locate the foreign body and guide bronchoscopy (moderate to limited evidence).

Definitions and Pathophysiology

Aspiration of a foreign body in a child and its subsequently becoming lodged in the larynx, trachea, or bronchi is a potential life-threatening situation, which requires rapid diagnosis and intervention by rigid bronchoscopy under general anesthesia. Morbidity and mortality are higher in younger children compared with older children. Delayed diagnosis increases the incidence of complications, ranging from 64% after 7 days to 95% at 30 days [1].

Orji and Metrangelo described the most sensitive clinical symptom for aspiration as a history of choking crisis followed by a period of paroxysmal or persistent coughing. The most specific symptom is witnessed aspiration [1, 2].

Aspiration is more common in younger children (<3 years) and in boys (> 60%) [3–9] with a peak incidence between 1 and 2 years of age [10]. Most aspirations (73–86%) in children are observed by parents/caregivers or relatives [3, 8, 11, 12]. When aspiration occurs in unsupervised children, the clinical history can be challenging. Depending on the level where the foreign body lodges, the clinical symptoms and physical exam may differ. When a foreign body gets trapped at the level of the trachea or larynx, the primary symptom will be stridor and respiratory distress. Paroxysmal or persistent coughing, decreased breath sounds, and wheezing are also frequent clinical features [3, 7–9, 12, 13]. When the foreign

J. van Schuppen (🖂)

Department of Pediatric Radiology, Emma Children's Hospital/Academic Medical Center Amsterdam, Amsterdam, The Netherlands e-mail: j.vanschuppen@amc.uva.nl

R.R. van Rijn

Department of Pediatric Radiology, Emma Children's Hospital/Academic Medical Center Amsterdam, Amsterdam, The Netherlands

Department of Forensic Medicine, Netherlands Forensic Institute, Amsterdam, The Netherlands e-mail: r.r.vanrijn@amc.uva.nl

[©] Springer International Publishing AG, part of Springer Nature 2018 A. Kelly et al. (eds.), *Evidence-Based Emergency Imaging*, Evidence-Based Imaging, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-67066-9_39

body gets lodged at the level of the bronchi, symptoms may be less obvious. Airway obstruction can cause air trapping, with hyperinflation, or the opposite, with post obstructive atelectasis. With unsupervised aspirations, young patients most often present acutely with recurrent or persistent symptoms, such as coughing or later with recurrent pneumonia, fever, or asthma, usually diagnosed by pediatricians [12].

Most (70–96%) aspirated foreign bodies are radiolucent, with roughly 60–95% composed of organic material. Twenty-five percent of aspirations are located in the lower trachea, with 75% in the bronchi, and 52–67% reported on the right side [1, 3, 5, 7, 9, 11, 13–15]. The gold standard for the diagnosis of foreign body aspiration is rigid bronchoscopy.

Epidemiology

The highest incidence of aspirations is seen in children under 3 years of age. One hypothesis is that this is the result of their propensity to put foreign objects into their mouths and the absence of molars, leading to an insufficient chewing function.

In 2001 in the USA, according to the CDC, an estimated 17,537 (95% CI 12,319-22,755) children aged <14 years were treated in EDs for choking-related episodes yielding an estimated incidence of aspirations of 29.9 per 100,000 with 160 reported deaths in this cohort [15]. In 2005 in the USA, 90 children under 14 years died of ingestion and aspiration [16]. In Europe, the estimated annual incidence in children aged 0–14 is about 50,000, 10% of which are fatal [6].

Overall Cost to Society

There is little literature on the overall cost to society. A recent publication by Kim et al. based on a nationwide inpatient assessment between 2009 and 2011 comprising a total of 1908 ± 273 children estimated the costs in the USA to be approximately \$12.8 million per year [17].

Goals of Imaging

The goal of imaging in foreign body aspiration is to confirm or exclude aspiration of a foreign body, hereby preventing unnecessary bronchoscopy. Imaging can also be used to determine the position of a foreign body to guide intervention and to detect complications of the aspirated foreign body.

Methodology

A PubMed search was performed using a combination of the following MeSH terms: *radiology*, *radiography*, *aspiration*, *foreign*, *bodies*, and *foreign bodies*. Based on the reference lists of the included articles, several additional articles were considered. The search was limited to English language, pediatric, and human studies. Publication status was not limited. Abstracts were reviewed and selected on relevance, as well as review articles and guidelines.

Discussion of Issues

What Is the Imaging Modality of Choice in Suspected Foreign Body Aspiration in Children?

Summary of Evidence The first modality of choice to exclude aspiration of foreign body in children is inspiratory chest radiography (moderate evidence). An image in forced expiration or the lateral decubitus position can be considered. Most foreign bodies are radiolucent, so the imaging strategy is aimed at demonstrating the consequences of aspiration, such as air trapping/ hyperinflation or atelectasis. Airway fluoroscopy has, in experienced hands, a higher sensitivity and specificity compared to radiography. However, given the current decreased expertise in fluoroscopy and the widespread availability of CT, it is easier to perform a CT which can be used to guide bronchoscopy [18].

With normal chest radiographs and persistent clinical suspicion of aspiration, chest CT can be

performed to exclude or confirm aspiration. Some studies have suggested omitting the chest radiograph in the diagnostic work-up and performing a low-dose CT with a suggestive history and physical exam [19]. But no evidence was found to justify this strategy.

CT has a high sensitivity of up to 100% and a specificity between 66.7 and 100% for foreign body aspiration (limited evidence) [18]. It is quick and does not demand sedation. Although CT still uses a higher radiation dose than chest radiography, low-dose protocols can be used safely to rule out foreign bodies (limited evidence) [20, 21]. Therefore, bronchoscopy can be obviated. CT can also be used to guide bronchoscopy.

There is not enough data available regarding the use of MRI with suspected aspiration of foreign body (insufficient evidence).

Supporting Evidence

Chest Radiography

Chest radiographs are usually performed PA in inspiration. Forced expiration and lateral decubitus views may be added to detect air trapping distal to the obstructed foreign body.

Since most foreign bodies are radiolucent (74-96%) [1, 3, 9, 18], the purpose of imaging is to demonstrate indirect signs of bronchial obstruction. Up to 84% of studies are abnormal [3, 22], but sensitivity and specificity of radiographs are low to intermediate [3, 12, 21], and in 14-49% chest radiographs can be normal in foreign body aspiration [1, 3, 9, 13, 14, 18, 21–23]. Specificity for a radiopaque foreign body is high (96-100%) with low sensitivity, which is 20-30%[1, 22]. The most commonly reported radiographic signs of obstruction are obstructive emphysema and air trapping. Retrospective studies and literature reviews show these signs to be present in 17–69% of cases [3, 12, 18, 22]. These, in combination with a visible foreign body, are the most specific signs on chest radiographs with a specificity of up to 94% reported but low sensitivity [22].

According to a literature review, the sensitivity of chest radiographs in the acute phase is lower than that of radiography obtained 24 hours after aspiration [18]. Later, still lobar consolidation can be seen on radiographs.

Fluoroscopy

Fluoroscopy can be helpful in small children when expiratory images are too difficult to obtain. Fluoroscopy increases the accuracy for diagnosis of aspiration [14]. A prospective study including 37 pediatric patients with a clear history of aspiration of foreign body reported a sensitivity of 63% and a specificity of 50%, with a positive predictive value of 95% and a negative predictive value of 8.3% [19]. In a retrospective study of 136 children undergoing bronchoscopy for aspiration, 43.7% of the fluoroscopy studies were reported as normal [22]. A small prospective study including 19 infants and children reported the sensitivity of digital subtraction (DSA) to detect a foreign body in the trachea or main bronchi as 100% [24]. In DSA the foreign body creates an interruption in the lumen of the bronchus or trachea. In the same study, the reported specificity was low, at 17%.

The technique is operator dependent and less often used for this indication, since CT nowadays is readily available, easier, and quicker [18]. Another problem is that radiology residents receive less fluoroscopy training nowadays because of the preferred use of CT, leading to a limited number of radiologists having sufficient experience with this technique.

Chest CT

Different studies report a high sensitivity of nearly 100% and specificities between 66.7 and 100%, as well as positive predictive values of 93–97% and a negative predictive value of 100% for chest CT [18–20, 25, 26]. Computed tomography can depict the foreign body and determine its position, shape, and possible complications (Fig. 39.3a, b), hereby guiding bronchoscopy and lowering its operating time and adverse effects. The presence of pus or mucus can make the diagnosis of a radiolucent foreign body more challenging and can cause false-negative results. Artifacts may also lead to false-positive results, and small foreign bodies (<3 mm) can be hard to

detect. Air trapping, emphysema, atelectasis, pneumothorax, and bronchiectasis can be demonstrated more reliably than with radiography. Adding 3D virtual bronchoscopy increases sensitivity and specificity of foreign body detection by CT [11, 19, 21, 25, 27, 28].

Prospective studies, although relatively small, showed that with negative chest radiography in patients with a high clinical suspicion, a chest CT with or without virtual bronchoscopy should be performed to exclude a foreign body and to avoid unnecessary rigid bronchoscopy. In a study with 40 patients, including 20 with normal chest radiographs, all patients underwent rigid bronchoscopy. The 20 patients with normal radiographs also had CT virtual bronchoscopy performed, revealing 12 foreign bodies, one false negative and one false positive, and could have avoided 6 rigid bronchoscopies [28]. Based on their findings, the authors concluded that in patients with a positive clinical diagnosis and a negative chest radiograph, CT virtual bronchoscopy should be considered. In another prospective study with 37 patients, 16 of those who had a foreign body aspiration, proven by bronchoscopy, 8 had normal chest radiographs, but all were detected on CT [21].

MRI

Some case reports describe the added value of determining the location of aspirated peanuts by MRI [29, 30]. However, no larger studies were found on the use of MRI in diagnosis of foreign body aspiration in children. Since MRI is a time-consuming and costly procedure that might require sedation, its role seems limited.

Are Added Radiographs in Forced Expiration, Lateral Decubitus, or Fluoroscopy to the Radiograph in Inspiration Helpful for the Diagnosis of Foreign Body Aspiration?

Summary of Evidence Lateral decubitus and forced expiratory films, which may be helpful to delineate hyperinflation, air trapping, and mediastinal shift, are often advised when foreign body is suspected. Nevertheless, these films do not

seem to be of added value in terms of sensitivity and specificity (limited evidence). A lateral film of the c-spine may be helpful to determine the exact position of radiopaque foreign bodies and detect them in larynx and high up in the trachea (limited evidence).

Supporting Evidence In case of suspicion of foreign body aspiration, an added forced expiratory radiograph (Fig. 39.5a, b) may be helpful to demonstrate air trapping and mediastinal shift. In young children, a lateral decubitus view can simulate an expiratory film. However, retrospective studies suggest that the added value of decubitus films was very limited, especially when performed routinely. The reported sensitivity for decubitus views was 27%, while it was 55% for an AP chest radiograph, while specificity was somewhat higher, 67% compared to 50% on AP views [31]. Brown et al. compared standard frontal views to standard frontal views with added decubitus views in one group and standard views with forced expiration views in another group. The first group showed a sensitivity of 56% and a specificity of 79% for the standard view only. A sensitivity of 56% and a specificity of 64% were seen when a decubitus view was added. In the second group, a standard view only showed a sensitivity of 33% and a specificity of 70%. When a forced expiratory view was added, sensitivity was 62% and specificity 72% [32].

There is no evidence to support the routine addition of these additional views. A lateral radiography of the c-spine is useful when a foreign body is trapped in the larynx or upper trachea. It also can help in differentiating between a location in esophagus or trachea.

Which Radiological Findings Are Important to Detect in Foreign Body Aspiration?

Summary of Evidence Chest radiographs may be completely normal but may also show pathology. None of the radiological findings are pathognomonic for foreign body aspiration [1, 3, 18, 22] (moderate evidence). The foreign body is most often radiolucent, consisting of organic material/

food. Most abnormalities on a chest radiograph are a result of air trapping or obstruction of airways. The most common sign on radiography is hyperinflation/air trapping. This may be associated with mediastinal shift. Pneumothorax and pneumomediastinum can complicate air trapping. Other consequences of obstruction include atelectasis or consolidation/pneumonia (moderate evidence).

Supporting Evidence

Hyperinflation

The most common signs of obstruction are obstructive emphysema and air trapping (Fig. 39.2a, b), which are present in 17-70% of cases [3, 8, 12, 13, 18, 33]. According to a retrospective study, air trapping is the most specific sign of obstruction with a specificity of 93.8% [22]. This high specificity was confirmed for localized air trapping by another retrospective study, with a reported sensitivity of 51%, a PPV of 74%, and a NPV of 70% [33]. Air trapping is the result of partial obstruction of bronchi, creating a ball valve effect. By comparing inspiratory and expiratory images, emphysema and air trapping may be demonstrated more easily. Mediastinal shift can be also seen. In young children, obtaining an expiratory film might be impossible, and here a lateral decubitus film may prove helpful.

During fluoroscopy, respiratory movement can be analyzed. Mediastinal shift or decreased movement may be demonstrated at the site of aspiration due to air trapping. This was reported in 56% of cases in a small retrospective study, with a specificity of 74.3% and a sensitivity of 67.5% [22]. CT can detect hyperinflation and mediastinal shift with higher specificity and sensitivity than radiography (Fig. 39.3a, b).

Atelectasis

Atelectasis occurs with complete bronchial obstruction, causing distal collapse of the lung (Fig. 39.4). Retrospective studies show atelectasis to be present in 12–41% of cases [3, 12, 18]. A prospective study including 142 patients describes atelectasis in 7% of patients with aspiration and 4% in patients without aspiration; values for sensitivity and specificity could not be calculated [33]. CT depicts atelectasis and medi-

astinal shift with higher specificity and sensitivity compared with radiographs.

Consolidation/Pneumonia

Consolidation is also described as a frequent sign in foreign body aspiration [13, 22], namely, in up to 47% of cases, with specificities ranging between 18.8 and 100% and sensitivities of 5.5– 40.5%. A prospective study including 142 patients described consolidation in 15% of the cases with aspiration but also in 21% of patients without aspiration [33]. In cases with recurrent pneumonia or bronchiectasis, a foreign body should also be kept in mind. CT can depict consolidation and mediastinal shift with high sensitivity and specificity.

Pneumothorax and Pneumomediastinum

Pneumothorax and pneumomediastinum are rare complications of foreign body aspiration. They occur due to rupture of bronchus by foreign body or alveolar rupture [11]. CT has a very high sensitivity to detecting small pneumothoraces and pneumomediastinum.

Miscellaneous

Decreased vascular markings were seen in 14% of cases of foreign body aspiration in a retrospective study including 280 small children [3]. Aspiration of a disk battery, although very rare, should be kept in mind in case of a coin-shaped foreign body (Fig. 39.6a, b).Delayed diagnosis and extraction of batteries can cause major complications with poor outcome [34].

Take-Home Tables and Figures

See Tables 39.1 and 39.2 that highlight and summarize specificity and sensitivity of modalities. Figure 39.1 provides a helpful flowchart.

Imaging Case Studies

Case 1

Figure 39.2a, b shows chest radiographs of a 1-yearold girl with witnessed foreign body aspiration.

	Clinical history (%)	Physical exam (%)	Chest radiograph (%)	Chest fluoroscopy (%)	CT (%)
Sensitivity	75–92	56-86	33–96	63.3	100
Specificity	0–92	26–72	63–96	50	66–100
PPV	50-86.2	n/a	n/a	95	97.1
NPV	0-84	n/a	n/a	8.3	100

 Table 39.1
 Sensitivity and specificity values to detect foreign body aspiration by modality

Data from references [18, 19, 31-33]. n/a not available (or not applicable)

Table 39.2 Sensitivity and specificity of radiological abnormality on chest radiograph to detect aspirated foreign body

	Sensitivity (%)	Specificity (%)	PPV (%)	NPPV (%)
Normal chest radiograph	20.0	66.7	78.6	12.0
Abnormal chest radiograph	80-83.2	33–52.9	88.0	21.4
Foreign body	22–26	93.8-100	100	15.3
Hyperinflation	6–51	66.7–93	(74 ^a) 88.9	(70ª) 16.2
Mediastinal shift	(67.5 ^b) 25.5	(74.3 ^b) 66.7	82.4	12.8
Atelectasis	12.7–40	75–77.8	91.7	17.5
Consolidation	5.5-40.5	18.8-100	100	14.8
Pneumothorax	NR	NR		
Pneumomediastinum	NR	NR		

NR not reported

^aFor obstruction

^bOn fluoroscopy

Different studies were used, some of which had very small numbers. So some data have a high level of variability Data from references [1, 2, 12, 13, 21, 22, 33]

Case 2

Figure 39.3a, b shows coronal reformats and minimal intensity projection of a CT in an 18-month-old boy with a history of choking during feeding.

Case 3

Figure 39.4 shows a chest radiograph of a 6-month-old girl with a choking accident during eating.

Case 4

Figure 39.5a, b shows radiographs of a 1-yearold boy with suspicion of foreign body aspiration.

Case 5

Figure 39.6a, b shows radiographs of an 18-monthold boy with a suspicion of aspiration/ingestion of disk battery.

Future Research

Future research should investigate:

- The added value of expiration and lateral decubitus
- Sensitivity and specificity of ultralow-dose CT
- Whether there is still a role for the chest radiograph or whether an ultralow-dose CT should be the first diagnostic imaging test performed in patients with a suggestive history of foreign body aspiration


Fig. 39.1 Flowchart for diagnosis of foreign body aspiration



Fig. 39.2 AP (**a**) and lateral (**b**) chest radiograph of a 1-year-old girl with witnessed foreign body aspiration. There are hyperinflation and lucency of the right lung with

shift of heart and mediastinal structures to the left. No radiopaque foreign body is seen. A peanut was removed with bronchoscopy from the right main bronchus



Fig. 39.3 Coronal reformats (**a**) and minimal intensity projection (**b**) of a CT in an 18-month-old boy with a history of choking during feeding. CT revealed a radiolucent

foreign body in the right main bronchus, with hyperinflation of the right lung. Organic material was removed at bronchoscopy



Fig. 39.4 AP chest radiograph in a 6-month-old girl with a choking accident during eating. There is a clear volume loss of the left lung. Bronchoscopy revealed a piece of bread in the left main bronchus



Fig.39.5 AP chest (**a**) and forced expiratory (**b**) radiographs of a 1-year-old boy with suspicion of foreign body aspiration. There are lucency and hyperinflation of the right lung. No radiopaque foreign body was shown. The forced expiratory

view (**b**) shows collapse of the left lung in expiration and marked air trapping in the right lung, with shift of the heart and mediastinal structures toward the left. Bronchoscopy revealed a piece of apple in the right main bronchus



Fig. 39.6 AP chest radiograph (**a**) and lateral view (**b**) of an 18-month-old boy with a suspicion of aspiration/ingestion of disk battery. The radiographs show the typical appearance of a disk with a surrounding radiopaque ring,

located in the upper trachea. No signs of obstruction were seen. Direct bronchoscopy was performed and the battery removed

References

- Orji FT, Akpeh JO. Clin Otolaryngol. 2010;35(6):479–85.
- Metrangelo S, Monetti C, Meneghini L, et al. J Pediatr Surg. 1999;34(8):1229–31.
- Bittencourt PF, Camargos PA, Scheinmann P, et al. Int J Pediatr Otorhinolaryngol. 2006;70(5):879–84.
- Boufersaoui A, Smati L, Benhalla KN, et al. Int J Pediatr Otorhinolaryngol. 2013;77(10):1683–8.
- 5. Mantel K, Butenandt I. Eur J Pediatr. 1986;145(3):211–6.
- 6. Zaupa P, Saxena AK, Barounig A, et al. Indian J Pediatr. 2009;76(2):157–61.
- 7. Foltran F, Ballali S, Passali FM, et al. Indian J Pediatr. 2012;76(Suppl 1):S12–9.
- Shubha AM, Das K. Int J Pediatr Otorhinolaryngol. 2009;73(10):1385–9.
- 9. Sahin A, Meteroglu F, Eren S, et al. J Trauma Acute Care Surg. 2013;74(2):658–63.
- 10. Pediatrics. 2010 Mar;125(3):601-7.
- Gang W, Zhengxia P, Hongbo L, et al. J Pediatr Surg. 2012;47(11):2004–10.
- Mortellaro VE, Iqbal C, Fu R, et al. J Pediatr Surg. 2013;48(9):1867–70.
- 13. Midulla F, Guidi R, Barbato A, et al. Pediatr Int. 2005;47(6):663–8.
- 14. Mu LC, Sun DQ, He P. J Laryngol Otol. 1990;104(10):778–82.
- 15. MMWR Morb Mortal Wkly Rep. 2002;51(42):945-8.
- 16. Council UNS. Injury Facts. www.nsc.org. 2008.
- Kim IA, Shapiro N, Bhattacharyya N. Laryngoscope. 2015;125(5):1221–4.

- Hitter A, Hullo E, Durand C, et al. Eur Ann Otorhinolaryngol Head Neck Dis. 2011;128(5): 248–52.
- 19. Tong B, Zhang L, Fang R, et al. Eur Arch Otorhinolaryngol. 2013;270:1001–7.
- Kosucu P, Ahmetoglu A, Koramaz I, et al. AJR Am J Roentgenol. 2004;183(6):1771–7.
- Adaletli I, Kurugoglu S, Ulus S, et al. Pediatr Radiol. 2007;37(1):33–40.
- 22. Shlizerman L, Mazzawi S, Rakover Y, et al. Am J Otolaryngol. 2010;31(5):320–4.
- 23. Losek JD, Am J. Emerg Med. 1990;8(4):348-50.
- 24. Ikeda M, Himi K, Yamauchi Y, et al. Int J Pediatr Otorhinolaryngol. 2001;61(3):233–42.
- Hong SJ, Goo HW, Roh JL. Otolaryngol Head Neck Surg. 2008;138(5):576–80.
- Manach Y, Pierrot S, Couloigner V, et al. Int J Pediatr Otorhinolaryngol. 2013;77(5):808–12.
- Haliloglu M, Ciftci AO, Oto A, et al. Eur J Radiol. 2003;48(2):188–92.
- Bhat KV, Hegde JS, Nagalotimath US, et al. J Laryngol Otol. 2010;124(8):875–9.
- Morijiri M, Seto H, Kageyama M, et al. J Comput Assist Tomogr. 1994;18(5):836–8.
- Hisaa Y, Tatemotoa K, Dejimaa K, et al. J Laryngol Otol. 1994;108(09):2.
- Assefa D, Amin N, Stringel G, et al. Pediatr Emerg Care. 2007;23(3):154–7.
- Brown JC, Chapman T, Klein EJ, et al. Ann Emerg Med. 2013;61(1):19–26.
- Cohen S, Avital A, Godfrey S, et al. J Pediatr. 2009;155(2):276–80.
- McLarty JD, Krishnan M, Rowe MR. Arch Otolaryngol Head Neck Surg. 2012;138(7):680–2.



Acute Urinary Tract Infection in Infants and Children: Evidence-Based Emergency Imaging

Roshanak Benabbas, Paul Cronin, Carol E. Barnewolt, Leonard P. Connolly, Carlos R. Estrada Jr., and Kimberly E. Applegate

Key Points

- Contradictory study outcomes provide us with limited conclusions about the longterm outcomes of children with UTI.
- The presence of UTI should be considered in any child 2 months to 2 years of age with unexplained fever (strong evidence).
- The presence of fever, in the presence of a positive urine culture from an appropriately collected urine sample, reasonably distinguishes between cystitis (lower tract) and pyelonephritis (upper tract) infections (moderate evidence).
- Routine imaging during an acute episode of UTI is not necessary to make the diagnosis (moderate evidence).
- Pyelonephritis, and hence renal scarring, can occur with or without the exis-

Department of Emergency Medicine, SUNY Downstate Medical Center, Brooklyn, NY, USA e-mail: Roshanak.benabbas@gmail.com

P. Cronin

Department of Radiology, Division of Cardio-Thoracic Radiology, Michigan Medicine, Ann Arbor, MI, USA

Department of Radiology, University of Health Systems, Ann Arbor, MI, USA e-mail: pcronin@med.umich.edu tence of vesicoureteral reflux (VUR) (strong evidence).

- The 2011 American Academy of Pediatrics (AAP) guideline does not recommend prophylactic antibiotic therapy in patients of 2 months to 2 years of age with VUR (strong evidence).
- The new 2011 AAP guideline recommends a renal/bladder ultrasound (RBUS)

(continued)

C.E. Barnewolt

Department of Radiology, Boston Children's Hospital, Boston, MA, USA

Harvard Medical School, Boston, MA, USA e-mail: Carol.barnewolt@childrens.harvard.edu

L.P. Connolly Harvard Medical School, Boston, MA, USA

Department of Radiology, Massachusetts General Hospital, Boston, MA, USA e-mail: lpconnolly@mgh.harvard.edu

C.R. Estrada Jr. Department of Urology, Boston Children's Hospital, Boston, MA, USA

Harvard Medical School, Boston, MA, USA e-mail: Carlos.estrada@childrens.harvard.edu

K.E. Applegate Department of Radiology, University of Kentucky Children's Hospital, Lexington, KY, USA e-mail: keapple@uky.edu

R. Benabbas (🖂)

[©] Springer International Publishing AG, part of Springer Nature 2018 A. Kelly et al. (eds.), *Evidence-Based Emergency Imaging*, Evidence-Based Imaging, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-67066-9_40

examination after a first febrile UTI in all children aged 2 months to 2 years to detect possible upper urinary tract abnormalities, obstruction in particular, and "watchful waiting for a second UTI" before further imaging (strong evidence).

- RBUS performed after the first febrile UTI will have abnormalities in up to 15% of patients (2–3% false positive); of these, 1–2% will lead to actionable management (surgery or referral).
- The new 2011 AAP guideline recommends voiding cystourethrography (VCUG) to be performed in both boys and girls only after the second episode of UTI or in the presence of findings suggesting high-grade VUR or obstructive uropathy in RBUS (strong evidence).
- The American College of Radiology has developed appropriateness criteria ranking evidence for imaging in four pediatric scenarios and provided the estimated radiation exposures after first urinary tract infection.
- Ultrasound evaluation of the kidneys and bladder is a readily available, safe modality but is insensitive for the diagnosis of acute pyelonephritis (moderate evidence).
- Ultrasound has poor sensitivity and specificity for the identification of VUR (moderate evidence).
- If evidence of VUR is detected by US then VCUG is indicated (strong evidence).
- Currently, only the DMSA test can adequately predict the later development of renal scar (moderate evidence).
- Neonates that had moderate to severe prenatal hydronephrosis should undergo RBUS (limited evidence).

Definitions and Pathophysiology

Cystitis is defined as inflammation or infection of the bladder and most commonly occurs from retrograde ascent of perineal bacteria up the urethra into the bladder. After infancy, girls, with much shorter urethras than boys, have an eightfold higher incidence. The vast majority of infections in infants and children are caused by Escherichia coli. Non-E. coli infections tend to occur with greater frequency in boys and in association with underlying genitourinary abnormalities such as urinary tract obstruction or vesicoureteric reflux. Infections with enterobacteria and enterococci also occur in young girls, Staphylococcus aureus in adolescent girls, and Proteus in young boys [1–3]. Appendages such as pilli facilitate pathogen adherence to the uroepithelium and are important in pathogenesis of uropathogens [4]. The diagnosis of a febrile urinary tract infection is made when a urine culture produces growth of greater than 100,000 colonyforming units per cubic centimeter of a single pathogen, from an adequately obtained urine specimen in the setting of a fever of \geq 38 °C. As for infants and children of 2-24 months old, the American Academy of Pediatrics (AAP) suggests that a diagnosis requires evidence of infection from both abnormal urinalysis results (pyuria and/or bacteriuria) and positive urine culture results (more than 50,000 colony-forming units (CFUs) per mL of a uropathogen cultured from a urine specimen obtained through catheterization or suprapubic aspiration) [5]. The presence of fever increases the probability of kidney involvement as in pyelonephritis.

Pyelonephritis can result from blood-borne infection, particularly in the newborn period. However, some infants and children with pyelonephritis acquire the renal infection by ascent of bacteria from the bladder [6-8], perhaps as a result of reflux of infected urine from the bladder. Studies estimate that 30% of children and up to 70% of infants with a UTI have VUR [9]. Vesicoureteral reflux is a congenital condition characterized by the retrograde flow of urine from the bladder to the kidneys. Vesicoureteral reflux is more common in girls and is usually detected before the age of 2 years. Family history and Caucasian race are risk factors for VUR [10]. It is graded on a one to five scale: grade I is reflux from the bladder into the distal ureter but not into the renal collecting system; grade II reflux extends into the renal collecting system; grade III reflux causes distention of the ureter and renal collecting system; grade IV reflux results in tortuosity of the dilated ureter; and grade V reflux shows marked dilation and tortuosity of the ureter and renal collecting system with marked calyceal blunting.

Prevention of renal scarring has long been the goal of therapy for pediatric UTI. Risk factors for renal scar formation after UTI include young age, female sex, VUR, recurrent infection, WBC and C-reactive protein level, bacterial virulence, and genetic susceptibility [11–15]. However, histologic examination of scarred kidneys that were surgically removed, in particular from young, refluxing males, shows focal renal dysplasia alongside of segmental scarring. This raises the question that some observed renal abnormalities may be congenital in nature, rather than acquired from infection [16].

Epidemiology

Urinary tract infection is one of the most common infections in children with approximately 19 episodes per 1000 children annually. During the first 6 years of life, 8% of all girls and 2% of all boys will have a symptomatic urinary tract infection [17]. In febrile infants and children, somewhere between 1 and 17% will prove to have a urinary tract infection [1, 17–19].

Results of DMSA scans performed soon after a first UTI in children 2 years of age and younger suggest that 75% of these children with coexisting fever and bacteriuria will prove to have pyelonephritis [20]. Caucasian girls with fever are more likely to have a UTI than African American girls or boys of any ethnicity [21, 22]. Uncircumcised male infants also have an increased risk of UTI in the first few months of life [23–26]. In a multicenter, prospective on 1025 febrile infants ≤ 60 days of age, Zorc et al. showed that uncircumcised male infants had a higher rate of UTI (21.3%) compared with female (5.0%) and circumcised male (2.3%) infants [26].

The overall prevalence of VUR is uncertain as most of cases involving children are asymptomatic. Also large-scale population screening using voiding cystourethrography VCUG has not been done and cannot be justified. Most review articles suggest a frequency of around 1% in well children [27–30]. During the first year of life, boys may have a higher rate and grade of VUR than girls [31–33]. There are studies which provide good evidence for heritability of VUR. Kaefer et al. demonstrated an 80% concordance in monozygotic and 35% concordance in dizygotic twins [34]. The overall incidence of VUR in siblings of infants and children with VUR was found to be about 37% in one study of 482 siblings, with decreasing incidence in older siblings as follows: 46% for siblings under 2 years, 33% for 2-6 years, and only 7% when older than 6 years of age [35]. There is no known correlation between index patient reflux grade, sex, and cortical scars with the likelihood of sibling reflux [36].

Even in children with no identifiable urinary tract abnormality, recurrent febrile UTIs may cause significant morbidity. In one study of 850 children, 45% of girls and 14% of boys had recurrent UTI. In those with a negative imaging workup (renal US and VCUG) after febrile UTI, 28% of girls and 4% of boys developed a recurrent febrile UTI [37].

Overall Cost to Society

In the United States, UTIs account for more than 1 million outpatient visits among children younger than 18 years and about 25,000 visits to urologists for evaluation and treatment of VUR annually [38]. Monetary costs of hospitalization, antibiotic therapy, loss of work for caregivers, imaging evaluation, and complications of infections and therapy have not been scientifically studied in the United States, though there has been some attempt to do so in other countries such as Britain, Australia, and Israel [39–41]. It is clear that the approach to treatment and subsequent imaging, despite professional society guidelines, varies greatly from region to region throughout the United States [5, 42–47].

Goals of Imaging

There are two immediate goals of imaging in the setting of urinary tract infection (1): to identify urinary tract obstruction and resultant urinary stasis that may warrant surgical intervention to lessen the risk of sepsis, recurrent infection, and preserve renal function and (2) to prevent the formation and/or minimize the progression of renal scars by identifying patients at increased risk of progressive scar formation. The long-term goal is to prevent the complications of chronic renal scars, namely, hypertenchronic renal failure (CRF), sion, and complications of pregnancy in women. Renal scars may form as a result of pyelonephritis both with and without accompanying VUR, Table 40.1 [16].

Methodology

A Medline search was performed by an experienced, trained medical librarian using PubMed (National Library of Medicine, Bethesda, Maryland) for original research and review articles, including clinical trials and meta-analyses, targeted at discussing the diagnosis, treatment, and imaging of urinary tract infection in infants and children. Both English language and non-English language searches were performed, though the non-English literature was only included if an English translation of the abstract was available and the content deemed vital and worthy of further investigation. Animal studies were included as well. The search covered the years 1966 through September 2015. After review of available abstracts, the entire text of relevant articles were obtained and read in detail by the first author.

Discussion of Issues

What Is Known About the Natural History of Urinary Tract Infections in Infants and Children?

Summary of Evidence Few studies provide us with the long-term outcomes of children with UTI [65], despite the very large, often poor quality, and sometimes conflicting amount of literature since the earliest UTI study in children and young adults by Bright in the early nineteenth century [66]. The modern study of urinary tract infections began in the mid-twentieth century when children were evaluated with the evolving radiologic tools of voiding cystourethrography (VCUG) and intravenous urography (IVU), a test only rarely used today [67].

Supporting Evidence Table 40.1 summarizes the complex and at times conflicting literature that addresses the relationship between urinary tract infection, VUR, and renal cortical scarring in various cohorts, beginning in 1964. One important point to keep in mind is that 90% of infants and children with febrile UTI will not have recurrence [68].

Because acute symptoms of most UTIs seem to resolve uneventfully, even without treatment, the main emphasis on diagnosis and treatment of UTIs rests on the belief that doing so will reduce the risk of renal scarring and associated sequelae specially in does with underlying VUR [69, 70]. Higher grades of VUR have been associated with a greater frequency of renal scar formation after UTI by many studies [12, 64, 71]. In a study by Lee et al., 48 children with unilateral VUR were followed for 6 months to evaluate the risk of scar in refluxing versus non-refluxing kidneys. Out of 48 refluxing renal units, 23 (47.9%) had renal scar on DMSA scan. Renal scars were also seen in 7 (14.6%) of 48 non-refluxing renal units [60]. Other studies of renal units report similar results [72]. By studying patients with unilateral VUR and comparing the risk of scar formation in refluxing vs. non-refluxing renal units, these studies could minimize possible effects of factors

Table 40.1 Su	mmary data on	the role	of imaging it	ı children w	vith UTI						
				Number	Number		Overall N with	Overall N	Scars in the population	Scars in the population	
Eiret author	Specialty of first author	Study	Year of	of	of Vidnews	Domilation studied	reflux	with scars	with VUR	without VUR	Period of
Kunin [1]	Preventive	R	1964	107	NA	School-age children with	19%	13% (IVU)	NA	NA	NA NA
Smellie [22]	Pediatrics	R	1964	200	NA	3 davs-12 vears	34%	17% (IVU)	NA	NA	NA
Rolleston [48]	Radiology	Ч	1970	175	350	3 days-12 months UTI without obstruction	49%	NA	22% (IVU)	NA	5 years
Pylkkanen [49]	NA	Ь	1981	252	NA	Infants and children with UTI	8%	3% (IVU)	40%	%0	2 years
Bourchier [50]	NA	Я	1984	100	NA	Infants with UTI	36%	10% (IVU)	NA	NA	NA
Jakobsson [51]	Pediatrics	Ч	1992	106	NA	0–15.9 years with symptomatic UTI	25%	52% (DMSA)	88%	40%	2 months
Ditchfield [52]	Radiology	Ь	1994	150	300	>5 years	33%	NA	NA	NA	NA
Benador [8]	Pediatrics	Р	1997	107	NA	0–16 years	36%	60%	63%	63%	2+ months
Jakobsson [51]	Pediatrics	Ч	1997	185	NA	UTI in child <10 years	37%	36%	51%	27%	2 years
Wennerstrom [53]	Pediatrics	Ч	1998	688	NA	0–15 years with first symptomatic UTI	33%	11% (IVU)	26%	3%	NA
Gelfand [54]	Radiology	Ч	2000	919	NA	Birth->1 year UTI, separated by age 0-1 year, 10 years	29% 46% 18%	NA	NA	NA	NA
Honkinen [2]	Pediatrics	X	2000	134	NA	UTI with bacteriuria from birth to 15 years 1 week-3 months 3-11 months 12 months to 15 years	33% 41% 56%	NA	NA	NA	NA
Smellie [55]	Pediatrics	4	2001	228 149	NA	Infants and children with UTI who were found to have reflux with follow-up at 5 and 10 years	100%	43 <i>%</i> 42 <i>%</i>	43% 42% (DMSA)	NA	5 years 10 years
											(continued)

Table 40.1 (co	ntinued)										
				Number	Number		Overall N with	Overall N	Scars in the nonulation	Scars in the nonulation	
	Specialty of	Study	Year of	of	of		reflux	with scars	with VUR	without VUR	Period of
First author	first author	design	publication	patients	kidneys	Population studied	$(0_{0}^{\prime \prime})$	(%)	(%)	(%)	follow-up
Ilyas [56]	Nephrology	R	2002	208	NA	>2 years	51%	NA	NA	NA	NA
						2–8 years	47%				
						>8 years	28%				
Moorthy [57]	Radiology	R	2005	108	216	<1 year with UTI	12% of	4%	16%	2%	NA
							kidneys	(DMSA)			
Gonzalez	Pediatrics	Ρ	2005	161	322	0-11.2 years with defects	28%	32%	(varies with	47%	
[58]						on DMSA during UTI			> 60% reflux grade)		
Garin [59]	Pediatrics	Р	2006	218	NA	3 months-18 vears with	52%	24%	NA	NA	1 vear
-						defects on DMSA during					5
						UTI (excludes reflux)					
Lee [60]	Pediatrics	Р	2006	48	96		100%	31%	48%	15%	6 month
Tseng [61]	Pediatrics	R	2007	142	NA	<2 years	30%	1.4%			1 month
Montini [62]	Pediatrics	Ρ	2007	502		1 month-7 years with	20%	13.7-			12 months
						diagnosis of acute		17.7% at			
						pyelonephritis		12 months			
								post treatment			
Sheu [63]	Pediatrics		2009	79		1–120 months with febrile UTI	40%				
Zaffanello	Pediatrics	Р	2009	65		<2 years with the first UTI	55%	19%			
[64]						and normal prenatal ultrasound					
Lee [11]	Pediatrics	Р	2012	213		<1 year with pyelonephritis		17.4%	39%	8%	
								(DMSA)			
Summary of inv the presence of s	estigations to i cars tended to	identify tl be evalua	he frequency ated with intra	with which wenous ure	n urinary tr ography (IV	act infections (UTI), vesicoure /U), the best available tool at t	steric reflux he time. Mc	(VUR), and re re recently, sc	anal cortical sca ars have been m	rs coexists. In th ore sensitively id	e early years, dentified with

Abbreviations: R retrospective, P prospective, IVU intravenous urogram or pyelogram (Adapted with kind permission of Springer Science+Business Media from Barnewolt CE, Connolly LP, Estrada CR, Applegate KE. Urinary Tract Infection in Infants and Children. In Medina LS, Applegate KE, Blackmore CC (eds): Evidence-Based Imaging in Pediatrics: Optimizing Imaging in Pediatric Patient Care. New York: Springer Science+Business Media, 2010) ture and ionizing radiation, but placement of a bladder catheter is rarely required

99mTc-labeled dimercaptosuccinic acid (DMSA), enhanced further with the use of single photon emission computed tomography (SPECT). Each requires an intravenous punc-

such as genetic susceptibility and bacterial virulence. A meta-analysis of by Shaikh et al. including 1280 patients younger than 18 years indicated that the greatest risk factor for renal scarring is the presence of grade IV or V vesicoureteral reflux. However, such degree of reflux was only present in 4.1% of the patients [73].

Acute pyelonephritis is not always associated with VUR [2, 7, 8, 22, 48–54, 56–59]; renal cortical scars occur in children with a history of UTI but no VUR [7, 8, 11, 51, 53, 58, 59]. Moreover, evidence show that many cases of VUR might be in fact a part of other congenital abnormalities of the kidney and therefore the increased risk of scar formation in such patients can't be attributed to VUR alone [74, 75].

The prevalence of VUR markedly and spontaneously diminishes in the first few years of life, Table 40.1 [1–3, 6–8, 22, 48–59]. The likelihood of resolution of VUR increases with decreased grade and with unilateral VUR. Some data suggest that neither gender nor the presence or absence of renal cortical scars affect the rate of VUR resolution, while others suggest that resolution of VUR occurs more quickly in boys and in the absence of renal cortical scars [53, 55, 76, 77].

In 1812, Bell described the anatomy of the ureterovesical junction, explaining the configuration that prevents regurgitation of the urine into the ducts of the kidney, emphasizing the importance of the ureteral obliquity [78]. Assuming that reflux of infected urine leads to a high incidence of pyelonephritis and resultant scars, prevention of such reflux should decrease the incidence of scarring, thus improving long-term outcomes. However, studies comparing outcomes of patients treated with prophylactic antibiotic (medical treatment) and antireflux procedures (surgical treatment) have not shown a distinct difference between the two groups [59, 79–98].

Large studies suggest that prophylactic antibiotic therapy does not prevent recurrent UTI and therefore may not prevent progression of renal compromise. Further, surgical or endoscopic correction of VUR may not improve long-term outcome in these children. Nagler and colleagues performed a meta-analysis of randomized controlled trials to evaluate the benefits and harms of treatment options for different primary VUR. They identified eight studies, including 1039 children comparing long-term antibiotic therapy with surveillance or placebo and ten trials including 1141 children evaluating the value added by long-term antibiotics to surgical or endoscopic correction of VUR. They concluded that compared with no treatment, the use of longterm, low-dose antibiotics did not significantly reduce the number of repeat symptomatic and febrile UTIs in children with VUR. Antibiotic prophylaxis did reduced the risk of future renal parenchymal damage, but the number needed to treat was large at 33, and since treatment is usually needed over a prolonged period, they stated that the long-term benefits of this effect are uncertain and this needs to be balanced against a number of measurable and unmeasurable costs and risks [99, 100].

The incidence of new cases of end-stage renal disease (ESRD) in Australia and New Zealand did not diminish with the use of prophylactic antibiotics and surgical treatment of VUR [39]. Salo et al. found no patients among the 1576 reviewed cases for whom childhood UTIs were the main cause of subsequent CKD [101]. Active treatment of VUR doesn't seem to reduce the occurrence of CKD, and prospective follow-up studies show well-preserved renal function in patients with VUR [102]. Updated from new summary evidence since the 1999 guideline, the 2011 American Academy of Pediatrics (AAP) guideline does not recommend prophylactic antibiotic therapy in infants and young children of 2 months to 2 years of age with VUR [5].

What Can Imaging Reveal in the Setting of UTI?

Summary of Evidence Routine imaging during an acute episode of UTI is not necessary to make the diagnosis (moderate evidence). In nonroutine cases that require imaging, the gold standard imaging test to diagnose pyelonephritis is technetium-99m dimercaptosuccinic acid (Tc-99m DMSA) (moderate evidence), although ultrasound (particularly with the use of Doppler), computed tomography (CT), and magnetic resonance imaging (MRI) are used with lower sensitivity and specificity [103].

Table 40.2 provides information about the diagnostic performance of tests for UTI, pyelone-phritis, VUR, and renal scarring. Currently, only the DMSA test can adequately predict the later development of renal scar (moderate evidence).

If the patient is not responding to usual medical therapy, a complication, such as abscess formation, may be suspected. Renal abscesses can be detected with cross-sectional imaging; the choice of US versus CT or MR depends on the size of the child and the availability and experience of the imager. The American College of Radiology has developed appropriateness criteria and provided the estimated radiation exposures for imaging subgroups of children after first urinary tract infection [115]. The diagnostic test performance for the detection of renal scar and VUR in infants and children is shown in Table 40.2.

Supporting Evidence

Abdominal Radiographs

Abdominal radiographs have essentially no role in the evaluation of suspected UTI in infants and children, unless other diagnoses are under consideration. Radiographs can suggest the alternate diagnoses of the gastrointestinal tract, large abdominal masses, and abnormal abdominal/retroperitoneal calcifications.

Sonography

Ultrasound evaluation of the kidneys and bladder is a readily available, safe modality but is insensitive for the diagnosis of acute pyelonephritis (moderate evidence) and even for the diagnosis of renal abscess. Acute pyelonephritis is suspected with focal swelling, loss of corticomedullary differentiation, and/or a decrease in relative vascularity. Doppler US only marginally improves sensitivity and specificity. It is a useful modality for the qualitative evaluation of urinary tract obstruction at the level of the ureteropelvic junction, ureterovesicular junction, and sometimes for bladder outlet obstruction with the observation of bladder wall thickening. Quantitative grading systems exist for the systematic description of hydronephrosis, though they are not universally adopted [116]. Ultrasound provides no direct, quantifiable measure of renal function.

Ultrasound has poor sensitivity and specificity for the identification of VUR (moderate evidence) [117–127]. Specifically, the observation of hydronephrosis does not indicate the presence of VUR, and the absence of hydronephrosis does not exclude the diagnosis of VUR, even highgrade VUR, as VUR is an intermittent phenomenon. These limitations may be improved with documentation of changes in collecting system caliber [117]. Changes in renal pelvic diameter (>4 mm) have been associated with high-grade VUR and renal damage.

Intravenous Pyelogram (IVP)

Prior to the era of cross-sectional imaging, IVP was the mainstay of urologic imaging. It has the advantages of availability and assessment of renal function, obstruction, and overall anatomy. It has the disadvantages of venipuncture, risk of iodinated contrast reaction, and exposure to ionizing radiation. It is insensitive, when compared to Tc-99m DMSA, for detection of both acute infection and cortical scars. It has no role in the diagnosis or exclusion of VUR. Therefore, its role is limited to patients with complex ureteral anatomy or postoperative ureteral obstructions.

Computed Tomography (CT) and Magnetic Resonance Imaging (MRI)/MR Urography (MRU)

Contrast-enhanced CT and MR do not play a role in routine UTI, although they may detect pyelonephritis during emergent imaging of a child with abdominal pain. CT and MR have lower sensitivity and specificity, on average, compared to DMSA for the detection of pyelonephritis and renal scar. Both provide moderate sensitivity and specificity for pyelonephritis, cortical scarring, abscess formation, urinary tract obstruction, and anatomic variants such as subtle duplex systems [104, 128–131]. In the

Test	Sensitivity (%)	Specificity (%)	Reference standard	References
UTI			Urine culture	
Cloudy appearing urine	90	72-82		
Urine dipstick ^a	96	99		
Urine culture (clean catch)	75–100	57-100		
Pyelonephritis			DMSA	
Fever >38.1 °C	47	56		
Fever \geq 39 °C for 2 days (age <2 years)	95	31		
Ultrasound (with power Doppler)	57	82		[104]
DMSA	50-91			[6]
CT or MRI	87–92	88–94		[104]
Renal or bladder congenital anomalies, obstruction			US	
VUR			VCUG	
RNC (radionuclidecystogram)	50-87	88		[105]
US	18	88		[106]
	50	77		[107]
MR-VCUG	76–100	68–96		[108– 110]
Renal scarring			DMSA	
DMSA nuclear scintigraphy	94	100		[111]
Ultrasound				[112]
Diffuse scarring	47	92		
Focal scarring	5	98		
MRI ^b	77	87		[113]

Table 40.2 Reference standard test and diagnostic test performance for the detection of UTI, pyelonephritis, renal scar, and VUR in infants and children

^aPositive for protein, leukocyte esterase, and nitrate

^bMRI without gadolinium compared to DMSA as the gold standard [113]

Data from Whiting et al. [114] unless otherwise stated

(Adapted with kind permission of Springer Science+Business Media from Barnewolt CE, Connolly LP, Estrada CR, Applegate KE. Urinary Tract Infection in Infants and Children. In Medina LS, Applegate KE, Blackmore CC (eds): *Evidence-Based Imaging in Pediatrics: Optimizing Imaging in Pediatric Patient Care.* New York: Springer Science+Business Media, 2010)

case of CT and MR contrast agents, adverse reactions have been reported. Gadolinium administration with MRU is accompanied by risk of nephrogenic systemic fibrosis if the child has renal dysfunction [132].

Takazakura et al. found that magnetic resonance voiding cystourethrography (MRVCUG) is 90% sensitive with a specificity of 96% for detecting VUR, suggesting it is a safe diagnostic test of reflux nephropathy which is performed without radiation [133, 134]. Other studies on this modality have also shown acceptable sensitivity and specificity [108– 110, 135]. However, all these studies used limited sample size.

Nuclear Medicine

Tc-99m dimercaptosuccinic acid (Tc-99m DMSA) is the gold standard for detection of both acute pyelonephritis, with the observation of flare-shaped regions of decreased radioactivity, and renal scars, as indicated by focal loss of cortical bulk [136]. It is far more sensitive and specific in general than ultrasound and CT or MR. It has the disadvantages of the need for venipuncture to administer the radiopharmaceutical and exposure to radiation. However, the radiation dose per study is relatively low (1 mSv).

Tc-99m mercaptoacetyltriglycine (Tc-99m MAG3) and Tc-99m diethylenetriamine pentaacetic acid (Tc-99m DTPA) each provide quantifiable data to diagnose and exclude urinary tract obstruction, often using intravenous furosemide challenge. Tc-99m MAG3 provides little other anatomic details. Tc-99m DTPA can be used to assess physiologic parameters such as differential renal function, renal plasma flow, and glomerular filtration. Both also require venipuncture to administer the radiopharmaceutical and exposure to radiation.

Evaluation for Vesicoureteric Reflux

The only reliable way to diagnose or exclude VUR is with a voiding cystogram, either VCUG using iodinated contrast agents and fluoroscopy or radionuclide cystogram (RNC) using the radiotracer Tc-99m pertechnetate, instilled along with saline into the urinary bladder, with continuous observation with a gamma camera during the filling and voiding phases. The rate of VUR in children with documented febrile UTI is 24% or lower [5]. The prevalence of VUR in normal infants and children is unknown. There are also the contrast-enhanced urosonography test that uses sonographic contrast agents [137] and the MRI-VCUG that avoids ionizing radiation exposure. Sonographic contrast is approved outside of North America and both tests will be discussed below [137]. Both the VCUG and RNC require placement of a urethral catheter, which can be an uncomfortable procedure, particularly in inexperienced hands. While briefly uncomfortable, the examination is generally not associated with complications [138]. Both tests use small amounts of ionizing radiation. Though the development of pulsed fluoroscopy equipment has lessened the discrepancy in dose between the two studies, RNC continues to have lower exposures than does VCUG [128-130, 139]. However, RNC is less available in general and community hospitals, and, therefore, fluoroscopic VCUG is more commonly performed. The RNC is generally used for girls because the visualization of the urethra is not essential unless there are symptoms of voiding dysfunction without UTI; the fluoroscopic VCUG is required in this subset of girls and in all boys to demonstrate the anatomy of the male urethra, an important source of obstruction in boys with febrile UTI.

What Are the Recent Updates to the Diagnosis and Management of the Initial Febrile Urinary Tract Infection in Infants and Children 2–24 Months?

Summary of Evidence The diagnosis of UTI is now made on the basis of the presence of both pyuria and at least 50,000 colonies per mL of a single uropathogenic organism in an appropriately collected specimen of urine [5] (strong evidence). Infants and young children should receive 7–14 days of antimicrobial treatment and should then receive close clinical follow-up monitoring to permit prompt diagnosis and treatment of recurrent infections [5] (strong evidence). Renal and bladder ultrasound (RBUS) should be performed to evaluate for anatomic abnormalities [5] (moderate evidence).

Synthesis of the current evidence does not support the prophylactic use of antimicrobial to prevent febrile recurrent UTI in infants without vesicoureteral reflux (VUR) or with grade I to IV VUR [5] (strong evidence). As a result of this, the latest clinical practice guideline from the American Academy of Pediatrics (AAP) does not recommend routine assessment with voiding cystourethrography (VCUG) after the first febrile UTI. However, VCUG is indicated if renal and bladder ultrasonography reveals hydronephrosis and scarring or if other findings suggest either high-grade VUR or obstructive uropathy and in other atypical or complex clinical circumstances [5]. Also, VCUG should be performed if there is a recurrence of febrile UTI (moderate evidence).

Supporting Evidence In 2011, the AAP updated its clinical practice guideline for the diagnosis and management of the initial urinary tract infection in febrile infants and children 2–24 months. This is based on new evidence since the 1999 practice guideline (changes are highlighted in **bold** below). The main recommendations are as follows.

In a febrile infant or young child with no obvious source for the fever, 5% of cases will have UTI [140, 141]. In those that require immediate antimicrobial therapy, the clinician should ensure that a urine specimen is obtained for both culture and urinalysis before antimicrobial therapy is administered. The urine specimen should be obtained through catheterization or suprapubic aspiration (SPA). This is because the diagnosis of UTI cannot be established reliably from urine collected in a bag (strong evidence) [5].

In a febrile infant or young child with no apparent source for the fever that does not require immediate antimicrobial therapy, the clinician should assess the likelihood of UTI. If the likelihood of UTI is low, then clinical follow-up monitoring without testing is sufficient (strong evidence) [5]. If the likelihood of UTI is not low, the clinician should either obtain a urine specimen through catheterization or SPA for culture and urinalysis or obtain a urine specimen through the most convenient means to perform a urinalysis. If the urinalysis results suggest a UTI, then a urine specimen should be obtained through catheterization or SPA and cultured. If the urinalysis result does not suggest a UTI, then monitoring the clinical course without initiating antimicrobial therapy is reasonable [5].

The AAP guideline recommends that to diagnose UTI requires both pyuria and at least 50,000 colonies per mL of a single uropathogenic organism in a specimen of urine obtained through catheterization or SPA (moderate evidence) [5]. Antimicrobial therapy is equally efficacious used as orally or parenterally. Treatment should be based on local antimicrobial sensitivity patterns (strong evidence). Antimicrobial therapy should be of 7–14 days duration (strong evidence) [5].

Diagnostic Imaging

Febrile infants with UTIs should undergo renal and bladder ultrasonography (RBUS) (moderate evidence) [5]. The purpose of RBUS is to detect anatomic abnormalities that require further evaluation with either additional imaging or urologic consultation. In addition, RBUS can evaluate the renal parenchyma and assess renal size which can be used to monitor renal growth. Overall, the yield of actionable findings is relatively low [5]. RBUS in this population will yield abnormal results in ~15% of cases, and 1–2% will have significant abnormalities that would lead to action (e.g., additional evaluation, referral, or surgery). Between 2 and 3% will be false-positive results, leading to unnecessary and invasive evaluations.

The most significant change in the practice guideline that affects imaging is that VCUG should not be performed routinely after the first febrile UTI [5]. Voiding cystourethrography is only indicated if RBUS reveals abnormalities such as hydronephrosis, scarring, or other findings that would suggest either highgrade VUR or obstructive uropathy or other atypical or complex clinical circumstances (strong evidence) [5]. For the past 40 years, after an initial UTI, children have been assessed to detect the presence of childhood genitourinary abnormalities of which VUR is the most common. This is based on the strategy of protecting the kidneys from further damage after an initial UTI. Voiding cystourethrography is often used to detect VUR. Management of VUR included continuous/prophylactic antimicrobial therapy, and surgical intervention if VUR was persistent, or recurrences of infection were not prevented with antimicrobial prophylaxis. However, the proportion of infants with high-grade VUR among all infants with febrile UTIs is small, and there are a significant number of infants who develop pyelonephritis without VUR [5]. Also, the effectiveness of antimicrobial prophylaxis has been in question for the last decade for patients who have VUR. The current evidence does not support the use of antimicrobial prophylaxis to prevent febrile recurrent UTI in infants without vesicoureteral reflux (VUR) or with grade I to V VUR [5].

For these reasons, VCUG is no longer routinely recommended by the AAP. Further evaluation with VCUG can be conducted if there is a recurrence of febrile UTI [5].

The last recommendation is that once a febrile UTI is confirmed, parents or guardians should be instructed to seek prompt medical evaluation for future febrile illnesses, to ensure that recurrent infections can be detected and treated promptly (moderate evidence). This may be of greater importance regardless of whether VUR is present or the child is receiving antimicrobial prophylaxis [5]. Table 40.3 summarizes the best current
 Table 40.3
 Summary take-home points based on the best current evidence

The prevalence of UTI in febrile infants and young children remains about 5%

Among children who do not receive immediate antimicrobial therapy, UTI can be ruled out on the basis of completely negative urinalysis results

Given the significant risk of renal scarring among children with febrile UTI, and some evidence suggests that early antimicrobial treatment mitigates that risk, prompt diagnosis and treatment of UTI are recommended

There is no significant difference in rates of recurrence of pyelonephritis/febrile UTI for children of all ages without VUR who received antimicrobial prophylaxis and those who do not

There is no significant difference in rates of recurrence of pyelonephritis/febrile UTI for children of all ages with grades I–V VUR

There is no significant difference in rates of recurrence of pyelonephritis/febrile UTI for children 2–24 months of age with VUR of any grade who received antimicrobial prophylaxis and those who do not

There is no significant difference in rates of recurrence of pyelonephritis/febrile UTI for children 2–24 months of age without VUR who received antimicrobial prophylaxis and those who do not

There is no significant difference in rates of recurrence of pyelonephritis/febrile UTI among children 2–24 months of age with grades I–V VUR who received antimicrobial therapy and those who do not

There is a statistically significant difference in rates of recurrence of any type of UTI for children of all ages with VUR who received antimicrobial prophylaxis and those who do not. However, most of this effect is attributable to reductions in rates of cystitis or asymptomatic bacteriuria and no pyelonephritis/febrile UTI, which would not be expected to lead to ongoing renal damage

There is no significant difference in rates of recurrence of any type of UTI for children of all ages without VUR who received antimicrobial prophylaxis and those who do not

Therefore, the current evidence does not support antimicrobial prophylaxis to prevent UTI when VUR is diagnosed by VCUG. The lack of difference in outcomes between those treated with antimicrobial prophylaxis and those not treated calls into question the use of VCUG to diagnosis VUR. Especially, as VCUG is one of the most uncomfortable radiologic procedures performed with children Table 40.3 (continued)

The current evidence (using number to treat analysis) suggests that approximately 100 children would need to undergo VCUG to prevent one UTI in the first year. The current literature also indicates that the evidence benefit is the same or better for children without VUR. This further calls into question the benefit of VCUG

From a cost-effective perspective, these data argue against VCUG after the first UTI

VCUG after a second or third UTI should have a higher yield for higher grades of reflux. However, the optimal care for infants with higher-grade reflux is still unclear

Ultrasonography of the kidneys, ureters, and bladder after the first UTI has poor sensitivity. However, the procedure is less invasive and less uncomfortable than VCUG and is without radiation

Data from Finnell et al. [142]

evidence including the latest clinical practice guidelines for the diagnosis and management of initial urinary tract infections in febrile infants and young children from the American Academy of Pediatrics.

What Are Reasonable Imaging Strategies When Caring for a Male Infant or Child with a History of a Febrile Urinary Tract Infection?

Summary of Evidence In boys, the incidence of infection, beyond the newborn period, is lower than in girls, and the grade of VUR tends to be higher in neonatal boys than in girls [33, 143]. Some boys presenting with their first UTI will have posterior urethral valves, a correctable, mechanical obstruction to urinary flow. Therefore, most current guide-lines recommend imaging to identify upper urinary obstruction and/or posterior urethral valves. The American Academy of Pediatrics guideline recommends a renal/bladder ultrasound examination after a first febrile UTI in all children aged 2 months to 2 years to detect possible upper urinary tract abnormalities, obstruction in particular [5].

(continued)

The purpose of renal and bladder ultrasound (RBUS) is to detect anatomical abnormalities, particularly obstruction, which warrants further evaluation. Unlike the 1999 version, the new AAP guideline recommends VCUG to be performed in both boys and girls only after second episode of febrile UTI or when there are findings suggesting high-grade VUR, obstructive uropathy, or abnormalities on RBUS. However, even then, the AAP guideline suggests that the preference of parents should be taken into consideration as VCUG is an uncomfortable procedure and involves a low dose of ionizing radiation.

Two important imaging strategies that differ for boys versus girls include the importance of defining the anatomy of the male urethra at VCUG (typically not needed in girls) and the importance of understanding higher UTI risk in uncircumscribed male infants less than 6 months old.

The guideline of the UK's National Institute for Health and Clinical Excellence (NICE) doesn't recommend routine imaging to diagnose VUR either. NICE guideline reserves ultrasonography only for children of all age groups with atypical UTI and infants younger than 6 months. Atypical UTI is defined as septicemia or ill-looking child, poor urine flow, abdominal or bladder mass, elevated creatinine, failure to respond to treatment with suitable antibiotics within 48 hours, or infection with non-*Escherichia coli* organism [144].

Supporting Evidence Ultrasound is well tolerated, is readily available, requires no sedation, does not use ionizing radiation, and can identify higher grades of obstruction; however, it does not identify VUR reliably [145]. The widespread use of fetal ultrasonography, which frequently identifies children with obstructive lesions of the urinary tract in utero, has further decreased the clinical value of performing US after the first UTI. Hoberman et al. recommend that in children who have a normal prenatal ultrasonography performed in an experienced center after 30-32 weeks of gestation, sonography is not indicated after their first UTI [20]. However, not all fetuses are screened, the quality of screening varies widely between geographic areas, and variation in maternal body habitus can affect the sensitivity of this tool [68, 146].

Therefore, most guidelines support ultrasound to be included as a first-line screen [5, 144].

Some believe that low sensitivity and specificity of US in diagnosis of VUR make it an unreliable first-line screening modality, and a practice of performing VCUG only in the presence of abnormal US findings leaves a considerable number of patients with undiagnosed VUR [127]. In a study by Kimata et al., which included 306 patients of 4–72 month of age, they found that VUR was reported significantly less frequently when VCUG is performed only in the presence of abnormal US (stratified approach) compared to the group in whom VCUG was performed after the first UTI regardless of US results (nonstratified approach) [125].

Finnell et al., using the data from technical report of the AAP guideline, argue that watchful waiting after the first UTI can serve as a diagnostic test in itself [142]. Recurrent UTI has a positive predictive value of 55% for VUR of grade III or higher, and no recurrence of UTI has a negative predictive value of 81% for not having VUR. Downs et al. state that because renal scarring among children who have VUR occurs with UTI, those children who do not have subsequent UTIs would not be expected to suffer, further, preventable renal damage (that would be identified with imaging). So even if therapy for VUR was known to improve long-term outcomes, the benefit of finding VUR in children who do not have a recurrent UTI is doubtful [147]. Moreover, sensitivity and specificity of US increase when studying higher grades of VUR [148].

In a commentary by Wan et al. on behalf of the urology section of the AAP, they questioned the design of the studies cited in the AAP guideline as well as validity of the results drawn from a meta-analytic combination of the data in these studies [149]. The American Urological Association guideline also recommends both US and VCUG to be performed in all children aged 2 months to 2 years after the first febrile UTI. Prophylactic antibiotic therapy is also recommended for children less than 1 year of age with VUR with a history of a febrile urinary tract infection, children with VUR grades III-V, or children with bladder/bowel dysfunction [150].

Renal cortical scintigraphy with Tc-99m DMSA is more sensitive for scars than ultrasound but is reserved for patients found to have high-grade reflux [103, 136, 151–154]. The intention is to use the presence or absence of scars, reliably identified, as a guide to clinical management [155]. Magnetic resonance imaging is an appealing alternative because of its lack of use of ionizing radiation, but it tends to be less widely available, is expensive, and requires sedation of the infant or young child [104, 131]. Since only a minority of infants and children with proven pyelonephritis will develop scars, Tc-99m DMSA is not recommended for all cases [20, 156–158].

Finally, a quantitative assessment of obstruction is recommended if ultrasound reveals the presence of moderate to severe hydronephrosis. By definition, this includes kidneys shown to have gross calyceal dilatation, not just pelviectasis, in the absence of VUR. This can be performed with either Tc-99m MAG3, Tc-99m DTPA, or MRU. Magnetic resonance urography has the advantage of lack of use of ionizing radiation but tends to be less widely available and requires sedation of the infant or young child.

What Are Reasonable Imaging Strategies When Caring for a Female Infant or Child with a History of a Febrile Urinary Tract Infection?

Summary of Evidence Girls have a much higher incidence of UTI than boys. Similar to the recommendations for boys, most current guidelines state that renal US is recommended to identify upper urinary obstruction and VUR after the first febrile UTI.

Supporting Evidence Ultrasound evaluation of both kidneys and the bladder is used to detect congenital anomalies and obstruction. The reasoning is similar to the situation for boys, with one additional motive: the possible identification of an obstructing ureterocele, usually as part of the upper moiety of a duplex collecting system. While ureteroceles can occur in boys, the incidence is four to seven times more common in girls (Fig. 40.5a–j) [159, 160]. An ecto-

pic ureter in a duplex system may insert below the bladder sphincter in girls but *never* in boys, making girls wet every day and every night. Evaluation of this potential anatomy requires at least VCUG and may need MRI/MRU or direct cystoscoping to detect.

Special Case: Postnatal Management of Fetal Hydronephrosis

Summary of Evidence Fetal sonography detects hydronephrosis (pelvicaliectasis or dilated ureters) in 1–5% of all pregnancies [161]. Currently, there are growing attempts to standardize fetal genitourinary system ultrasound technique, timing, and subsequent postnatal evaluation [162, 163]. The postnatal imaging with (a) resolution of hydronephrosis and (b) persistent hydronephrosis varies widely based on a lack of consensus. The most common current recommendation is to perform renal and bladder US in neonates that had moderate to severe prenatal hydronephrosis (limited evidence).

Supporting Evidence A meta-analysis was recently performed to determine whether the degree of antenatal hydronephrosis and related antenatal ultrasound findings are associated with postnatal outcome. Although the risk of VUR was similar for all degrees of fetal hydronephrosis, the risk of any postnatal pathology versus the degree of antenatal hydronephrosis was 12% for mild, 45% for moderate, and 88% for severe fetal hydronephrosis. Overall, children with any degree of antenatal hydronephrosis were at greater risk of postnatal pathology as compared with the normal population. Moderate and severe antenatal hydronephrosis has a significant risk of postnatal pathology, indicating that comprehensive postnatal diagnostic management should be performed. Mild antenatal hydronephrosis may carry a risk for postnatal pathology, but additional prospective studies are needed to determine the optimal management of these children [161].

Infants with a history of mild hydronephrosis may not require postnatal evaluation. Distinction between these two groups assumes that the fetal ultrasound examination attempts to characterize the degree of dilatation, does so correctly, and consistently and accurately conveys this information to the postnatal caregivers. This may not be the case [146].

A recent systematic study, evaluating a group of nearly 500 newborns with thorough prenatal and postnatal evaluation, found a VUR incidence of 9%. This study reports that approximately 75% of those with VUR have low-grade reflux that resolves rapidly (grades I-III), but about one-quarters have a high-grade reflux. In the group with high-grade VUR, spontaneous resolution by 2 years of age was rare. Encouragingly, persistent reflux was rarely associated with impaired renal function [164-166]. A study of over 1500 infants with persistent postnatal grade II hydronephrosis (using the Society for Fetal Urography grading system) showed that screening for VUR and treatment with prophylactic antibiotic decreased the risk of febrile UTI when compared with the group who were not screened [167]. In a meta-analysis of 34 studies reporting VUR incidence among 4756 infants, VUR was detected in an average of 16% of infants who had prenatal hydronephrosis (PNH). Despite high rate of VUR in infants with history of PNH compared to general population (16 vs 1%) to the American according Urological Association, postnatal screening cystography in such infants remains an "option" rather than a "recommendation." The reason is lack of prospective study demonstrating benefit of reflux detection in asymptomatic neonates [45].

An increasingly popular approach to the postnatal evaluation of infants with fetal hydronephrosis is to (a) perform the initial RBUS at 7–10 days after birth [168] and (b) use postnatal ultrasound as a tool to determine whether or not further imaging is recommended [164]. If hydronephrosis, scarring, or renal dysplasia are discovered by careful postnatal ultrasound, further evaluation with a follow-up RBUS, or if significant, a reflux study, either RNC or VCUG, is suggested. However, some infants with high-grade VUR will not be discovered by this technique. The challenge is to determine how much pelviectasis/hydronephrosis is required to warrant VCUG (Figs. 40.7a–i and 40.8a, b). It is important to realize that, throughout this analysis of imaging of UTI, we have been operating under the assumption that sterile VUR does not cause impairment in renal function. Some evidence shows that renal cortical defects are related to the presence of high-grade, sterile VUR [169–171].

Take-Home Tables and Figures

Table 40.1 summarizes the literature on the role imaging of UTI in children. Table 40.2 provides information about the diagnostic performance of tests for UTI, pyelonephritis, VUR, and renal scarring. Table 40.3 summarizes the best current evidence including the latest clinical practice guidelines for the diagnosis and management of initial urinary tract infections in febrile infants and young children from the American Academy of Pediatrics.

Figures 40.1 and 40.2 show flowcharts that provide a strategy for the imaging evaluation of male and female infants and children; Figures 40.1 and 40.2 assume that prophylactic antibiotics will not be used.

Imaging Case Studies

Case 1

Figure 40.3a–g shows the case of an adolescent boy who first presented at 14 years of age with a febrile UTI and hematuria.

Case 2

Figure 40.4a–e shows the case of a boy who first presented at 2 years of age for evaluation after second febrile UTI.

Case 3

Figure 40.5a–j shows a case of a 2-month-old female infant who presented with a febrile UTI.



Fig. 40.1 This flowchart provides a suggested strategy for the imaging evaluation of male and female infants and young children aged 2–24 months with initial febrile UTI. It is based on the 2011 American Academy of Pediatrics guideline (this may be revised if new evidence emerges) and assumes that the use of prophylactic antibiotic is of no

demonstrable benefit in improving overall outcomes but remains commonly used (US ultrasound, VCUG voiding cystourethrogram, DMSA 99mTc-labeled dimercaptosuccinic acid, MRI magnetic resonance imaging, MAG3 99mTc-labeled mercaptoacetyltriglycine, MRU magnetic resonance urography, RNC radionuclide cystogram)



Fig. 40.2 This flowchart is a modified version of Fig. 40.1. The suggested strategy is for recurrent febrile UTI, and it is again based on the AAP 2011 guideline for infants and young children, aged 2–24 months (*US* ultrasound, *VCUG* voiding cystourethrogram, *DMSA* 99mTc-

labeled dimercaptosuccinic acid, *MRI* magnetic resonance imaging, *MAG3* 99mTc-labeled mercaptoacetyltriglycine, *MRU* magnetic resonance urography, *RNC* radionuclide cystogram)



Fig. 40.3 These series of images were performed over a period of 3 months for evaluation of an adolescent boy who first presented at 14 years of age with a UTI and hematuria. Evaluation began with ultrasound, where it was suspected that the right kidney contained a duplex collecting system and there was evidence for associated right lower pole scarring (a), prone sagittal view of the right kidney; (b), prone sagittal view of normal appearing left kidney; (c), normal transverse view of the upper pole of the right kidney; (d), transverse view of the scarred right lower pole; *arrow* indicates site of anterior cortical thin-

ning, raising the question of VUR into the lower moiety, which was subsequently proved by VCUG (e) (*LP* lower pole). Tc-99m DMSA confirmed the suspicion of right lower pole scarring on reconstructed (f) and source SPECT views (g). (Reprinted with kind permission of Springer Science+Business Media from Barnewolt CE, Connolly LP, Estrada CR, Applegate KE. Urinary Tract Infection in Infants and Children. In Medina LS, Applegate KE, Blackmore CC (eds): *Evidence-Based Imaging in Pediatrics: Optimizing Imaging in Pediatric Patient Care.* New York: Springer Science+Business Media, 2010)



Fig. 40.4 This example is a lesson in the importance of careful evaluation of urethral anatomy in boys. Interestingly, this little boy first presented at 2 years of age for evaluation after recurrent UTI. Radionuclide cystogram demonstrated left grade 2 VUR on prone views (**a**), which had become bilateral and increased in grade 1 year later (**b**). Subsequent reimplantation was performed, and a postoperative ultrasound revealed bilateral, distal hydroureter, bladder wall thickening, and persistent hydronephrosis (**c**) transverse view of the urinary bladder; u, distal hydroureter; *arrowheads* indicate a thickened bladder wall; (**d**), prone, sagittal view of the moderately hydronephrotic right kidney; p, dilated renal pelvis. Subsequent VCUG (**e**) revealed the presence of

previously unrecognized posterior urethral valves (*arrow*) and a moderate-sized bladder diverticulum (*D* diverticulum). Theoretically, progression of VUR and subsequent ureteral reimplantation may have been avoided had the presence of posterior urethral valves been initially recognized and addressed (by performing VCUG rather than RNC) (Reprinted with kind permission of Springer Science+Business Media from Barnewolt CE, Connolly LP, Estrada CR, Applegate KE. Urinary Tract Infection in Infants and Children. In Medina LS, Applegate KE, Blackmore CC (eds): *Evidence-Based Imaging in Pediatrics: Optimizing Imaging in Pediatric Patient Care.* New York: Springer Science+Business Media, 2010)



Fig. 40.5 This 2-month-old female infant presented with a febrile UTI, where her initial ultrasound demonstrated the presence of a duplex left kidney, with upper pole hydroureteronephrosis (a-c), (sagittal views of the left kidney demonstrating a dilated upper pole pelvis (UP) and dilated upper pole ureter (Ur)), associated with a moderately large ureterocele and bilateral, distal hydroureter (d), (transverse view of the bladder demonstrating dilated distal ureters (u) and a ureterocele (arrows)). Therefore, a VCUG was performed on the same day, revealing a filling defect within the urinary bladder on early-fill views of the bladder (e), (arrowheads outline left ureterocele) and on an oblique view of the right side (f), (arrowhead, left ureterocele; arrow, refluxing right ureter), with the additional observation of high-grade VUR on the right (g), (B bladder, RU dilated, refluxing right ureter). With voiding, the ureterocele prolapsed into the urethra (h), (arrowheads, ureterocele prolapsing into the urethra). Subsequent

Tc-99m DMSA, both routine (i) and pinhole views (j), revealed a photopenic defect in the left upper pole. Without the ultrasound and VCUG findings, this may have been difficult to differentiate from a large focal scar. With the identification of a complex anatomic anomaly by ultrasound, it was important to redirect from RNC to VCUG to demonstrate the finer points of urinary tract anatomy that could not have been fully discerned by RNC. This is one of only a few situations where VCUG, rather than RNC, is preferable in girls and can be determined based on screening RBUS (Reprinted with kind permission of Springer Science+Business Media from Barnewolt CE, Connolly LP, Estrada CR, Applegate KE. Urinary Tract Infection in Infants and Children. In Medina LS, Applegate KE, Blackmore CC (eds): Evidence-Based Imaging in Pediatrics: Optimizing Imaging in Pediatric Patient Care. New York: Springer Science+Business Media, 2010)



Fig. 40.5 (continued)

Case 4

Figure 40.6a–c shows a case of a 2-year-old little girl who presented with a febrile UTI and was found to have VUR.

Case 5

Figure 40.7a–i shows the case of a male fetus who was revealed to have bilateral hydronephrosis that was followed periodically throughout pregnancy and was last imaged prior to delivery at 35 weeks gestation. Figure 40.8a, b shows postnatal ultrasound views of the kidney obtained at 2 weeks of age, after the fetal diagnosis of hydronephrosis.

Suggested Imaging Protocols for Urinary Tract Infections in Infants and Children

See Figures 40.1 and 40.2.

Future Research

- Large, multicenter, prospective, controlled studies of infants and children less than and greater than age 2 years with carefully diagnosed febrile UTI, assessing the controversies of (a) appropriate use of imaging (RBUS and VCUG) and up to what age?, (b) the genetic factors more associated with renal scar and with VUR, and (c) which children benefit from surgical or endoscopic management of VUR to improve long-term renal function and decreased recurrent UTI
- Development of nonimaging predictors of risk of recurrent febrile UTI and/or progression of renal impairment after febrile UTI
- Standardization of prenatal and postnatal evaluation of hydronephrosis to predict outcome
- Optimization of a short and standardized automated protocol for MRU in infants and children



Fig. 40.6 This 2-year-old little girl presented with a recurrent febrile UTI and was found to have VUR. Tc-99m DMSA revealed evidence of scarring of both the upper and lower poles of the right kidney but no scars on the left (a). These scars were only faintly discernible on ultrasound and perhaps only with knowledge of the Tc-99m DMSA findings (b) (sagittal view of the right kidney; arrow, subtle, focal area of cortical thinning; (c), sagittal view of the normal left kidney) (Reprinted with kind permission of Springer Science+Business Media from Barnewolt CE, Connolly LP, Estrada CR, Applegate KE. Urinary Tract Infection in Infants and Children. In Medina LS, Applegate KE, Blackmore CC (eds): Evidence-Based Imaging in Pediatrics: Optimizing Imaging in Pediatric Patient Care. New York: Springer Science+Business Media, 2010)



Fig. 40.7 Routine prenatal ultrasound screening of this male fetus revealed bilateral hydronephrosis that was followed periodically throughout pregnancy and was last imaged prior to delivery at 35 weeks gestation (**a**), (transverse view showing mild right and moderate left hydronephrosis; (**b**), sagittal view of the moderately hydronephrotic left fetal kidney, *S* stomach, *LK* left kidney; (**c**), sagittal view of the mildly hydronephrotic right fetal kidney, *RK* right kidney). After delivery, at 10 days of life, postnatal renal ultrasound revealed a normal appearing right kidney and mild to moderate left hydronephrosis (**d**), (supine view of normal right kidney; (**e**), supine view of normal right kidney (**f**), prone view of normal right kidney). VCUG on the same day as the ultrasound revealed as the ultrasound revealed as the ultrasound revealed by the same day as the

sound revealed grade III VUR on the right (the side where the postnatal ultrasound had been normal) (h) and no VUR on the left (implying the presence of some degree of obstruction at the level of the left ureteropelvic junction). The urethra was normal (i). This example illustrates the great challenge in predicting or excluding the presence of VUR on ultrasound alone (Reprinted with kind permission of Springer Science+Business Media from Barnewolt CE, Connolly LP, Estrada CR, Applegate KE. Urinary Tract Infection in Infants and Children. In Medina LS, Applegate KE, Blackmore CC (eds): Evidence-Based Imaging in Pediatrics: Optimizing Imaging in Pediatric Patient Care. New York: Springer Science+Business Media, 2010)



Fig. 40.8 These postnatal ultrasound views of the kidney were obtained at 2 weeks of age, after the fetal diagnosis of hydronephrosis. At worst, one might describe this as mild to moderate hydronephrosis (a) (p renal pelvis, mmedullary pyramid). Nonetheless, high detail views reveal several very tiny cortical cysts along the renal cortical surface (b), (arrow, tiny cyst; arrowheads, cortical surface of kidney). These subtle findings suggest the possibility of renal dysplasia and probably warrant formal evaluation for VUR, with VCUG in males, to exclude the possibility of posterior urethral valves, and RNC in girls, minimizing radiation exposure (Reprinted with kind permission of Springer Science+Business Media from Barnewolt CE, Connolly LP, Estrada CR, Applegate KE. Urinary Tract Infection in Infants and Children. In Medina LS, Applegate KE, Blackmore CC (eds): Evidence-Based Imaging in Pediatrics: Optimizing Imaging in Pediatric Patient Care. New York: Springer Science+Business Media, 2010)

References

- Kunin CM, Deutscher R, Paquin A Jr. Medicine (Baltimore). 1964;43:91–130.
- 2. Honkinen O, Jahnukainen T, Mertsola J, et al. Pediatr Infect Dis J. 2000;19(7):630–4.
- Marcus N, Ashkenazi S, Yaari A, et al. Pediatr Infect Dis J. 2005;24(7):581–5.
- 4. Flores-Mireles AL, Walker JN, Caparon M, et al. Nat Rev Microbiol. 2015;13(5):269–84.
- Subcommittee on Urinary Tract Infection, Steering Committee on Quality Improvement and Management. Urinary tract infection: clinical practice guideline for the diagnosis and management of the initial UTI in febrile infants and children 2 to 24 months. Pediatrics. 2011 Aug 28.
- 6. Rushton HG, Majd M. J Urol. 1992;148(5 Pt 2):1726–32.
- Jakobsson B, Soderlundh S, Berg U. Arch Dis Child. 1992;67(11):1338–42.
- 8. Benador D, Benador N, Slosman D, et al. Lancet. 1997;349(9044):17–9.
- Khoury A, Bagli DJ. Reflux and megaureter. In: Wein A, editor. Campbell-Walsh urology. 9th ed. Philadelphia: Saunders Elsevier; 2007. p. 3423–81.
- 10. Chand DH, Rhoades T, Poe SA, et al. J Urol. 2003;170(4 Pt 2):1548–50.
- 11. Lee YJ, Lee JH, Park YS. J Urol. 2012;187(3): 1032–6.
- Orellana P, Baquedano P, Rangarajan V, et al. Pediatr Nephrol. 2004;19(10):1122–6.
- 13. Pecile P, Miorin E, Romanello C, et al. Pediatrics. 2009;124(1):23–9.
- Jahnukainen T, Chen M, Celsi G. Pediatr Nephrol. 2005;20(8):1043–53.
- 15. Wullt B, Bergsten G, Fischer H, et al. Infect Dis Clin North Am. 2003;17(2):279–301.
- Risdon RA, Yeung CK, Ransley PG. Clin Nephrol. 1993;40(6):308–14.
- 17. Marild S, Jodal U. Acta Paediatr. 1998;87(5):549-52.
- Hoberman A, Wald ER. Pediatr Infect Dis J. 1997;16(1):11–7.
- Shaikh N, Morone NE, Bost JE, et al. Pediatr Infect Dis J. 2008;27(4):302–8.
- Hoberman A, Charron M, Hickey RW, et al. N Engl J Med. 2003;348(3):195–202.
- 21. Chen L, Baker MD. Pediatr Emerg Care. 2006;22(7):485–7.
- Smellie JM, Hodson CJ, Edwards D, et al. Br Med J. 1964;2(5419):1222–6.

- 23. Wiswell TE, Roscelli JD. Pediatrics. 1986;78(1):96–9.
- 24. Herzog LW, Am J. Dis Child. 1989;143(3):348-50.
- Schoen EJ, Colby CJ, Ray GT. Pediatrics. 2000;105(4 Pt 1):789–93.
- Zorc JJ, Levine DA, Platt SL, et al. Pediatrics. 2005;116(3):644–8.
- 27. Arant BS Jr. Am J Kidney Dis. 1991;17(5):491-511.
- Eccles MR, Jacobs GH. Ann Acad Med Singapore. 2000;29(3):337–45.
- Mak RH, Kuo HJ. Curr Opin Pediatr. 2003;15(2):181–5.
- Lama G, Russo M, De Rosa E, et al. Pediatr Nephrol. 2000;15(3–4):205–10.
- Chandra M, Maddix H, McVicar M. J Urol. 1996;155(2):673–7.
- 32. Sillen U. Pediatr Nephrol. 1999;13(4):355-61.
- Silva JM, Oliveira EA, Diniz JS, et al. Pediatr Nephrol. 2006;21(4):510–6.
- Kaefer M, Curran M, Treves ST, et al. Pediatrics. 2000;105(4 Pt 1):800–4.
- Connolly LP, Treves ST, Connolly SA, et al. J Urol. 1997;157(6):2287–90.
- 36. Noe HN. J Urol. 1992;148(5 Pt 2):1739-42.
- Mingin GC, Hinds A, Nguyen HT, et al. Urology. 2004;63(3):562–5. Discussion 5.
- 38. http://emedicine.medscape.com/ article/439403-overview.
- Craig JC, Irwig LM, Knight JF, et al. J Paediatr Child Health. 1997;33(5):434–8.
- 40. Stark H. Pediatr Nephrol. 1997;11(2):174–7. Discussion 80–1.
- 41. Cohen AL, Rivara FP, Davis R, et al. Pediatrics. 2005;115(6):1474–8.
- 42. Armstrong EP, Am J. Manag Care. 2001;7(3):269–80.
- 43. Conway PH, Edwards S, Stucky ER, et al. Pediatrics. 2006;118(2):441–7.
- 44. Altemeier WA 3rd. Pediatr Ann. 1999;28:663-4.
- 45. Skoog SJ, Peters CA, Arant BS Jr, et al. J Urol. 2010;184(3):1145–51.
- 46. Conway PH, Keren R. J Pediatr. 2009;154(6):789–96.
- 47. Routh JC, Nelson CP, Graham DA, et al. Pediatrics. 2010;125(3):e446–51.
- Rolleston GL, Shannon FT, Utley WL. Br Med J. 1970;1(5694):460–3.
- Pylkkanen J, Vilska J, Koskimies O. Acta Paediatr Scand. 1981;70(6):879–83.
- Bourchier D, Abbott GD, Maling TM. Arch Dis Child. 1984;59(7):620–4.
- 51. Jakobsson B, Svensson L. Acta Paediatr. 1997;86(8):803–7.
- 52. Ditchfield MR, De Campo JF, Cook DJ, et al. Radiology. 1994;190(2):413–5.
- Wennerstrom M, Hansson S, Jodal U, et al. Arch Pediatr Adolesc Med. 1998;152(9):879–83.
- Gelfand MJ, Koch BL, Cordero GG, et al. Pediatr Radiol. 2000;30(2):121–4.
- 55. Smellie JM, Jodal U, Lax H, et al. J Pediatr. 2001;139(5):656–63.

- 56. Ilyas M, Mastin ST, Richard GA. Pediatr Nephrol. 2002;17(1):30–4.
- 57. Moorthy I, Easty M, McHugh K, et al. Arch Dis Child. 2005;90(7):733–6.
- Gonzalez E, Papazyan JP, Girardin E. J Urol. 2005;173(2):571–4. Discussion 4–5.
- 59. Garin EH, Olavarria F, Garcia Nieto V, et al. Pediatrics. 2006;117(3):626–32.
- 60. Lee JH, Son CH, Lee MS, et al. Pediatr Nephrol. 2006;21(9):1281–4.
- Tseng MH, Lin WJ, Lo WT, et al. J Pediatr. 2007 Jan;150(1):96–9.
- Montini G, Toffolo A, Zucchetta P, et al. BJM. 2007 Aug 25;335(7616):386.
- Sheu JN, Chen MC, Chen SM, et al. Scand J Urol Nephrol. 2009;43(2):133–7.
- Zaffanello M, Cataldi L, Brugnara M, et al. Scand J Urol Nephrol. 2009;43(6):494–500.
- 65. Verrier JK. Arch Dis Child. 2005;90(7):663-4.
- 66. Rosenheim ML. In The Richard Bright Memorial Lecture, delivered on the occasion of the Bright Centenary Celebrations at Guy's Hospital Medical School, 1958; 403–423.
- 67. Bailey RR. Clin Nephrol. 1973;1(3):132-41.
- Gelfand MJ, Barr LL, Abunku O. Pediatr Radiol. 2000;30(10):665–70.
- 69. Newman TB, Bernzweig JA, Takayama JI, et al. Arch Pediatr Adolesc Med. 2002;156(1):44–54.
- 70. Craig JC, Williams GJ, Jones M, et al. BMJ. 2010;340:c1594.
- Soylu A, Demir BK, Turkmen M, et al. Pediatr Nephrol. 2008;23(12):2227–32.
- Faust WC, Diaz M, Pohl HG. J Urol. 2009;181(1):290–7. Discussion 7–8.
- Shaikh N, Craig JC, Rovers MM, et al. JAMA Pediatr. 2014;168(10):893–900.
- 74. Nguyen HT, Bauer SB, Peters CA, et al. J Urol. 2000;164(5):1674–8. Discussion 8–9.
- Williams G, Fletcher JT, Alexander SI, et al. J Am Soc Nephrol. 2008;19(5):847–62.
- Schwab CW Jr, Wu HY, Selman H, et al. J Urol. 2002;168(6):2594–9.
- 77. Silva JM, Diniz JS, Lima EM, et al. BJU Int. 2006;97(5):1063–8.
- 78. Bell C. Med Chir Trans. 1812;3:171-384.
- 79. Wheeler D, Vimalachandra D, Hodson EM, et al. Arch Dis Child. 2003;88(8):688–94.
- Olbing H, Claesson I, Ebel KD, et al. J Urol. 1992;148(5 Pt 2):1653–6.
- Piepsz A, Tamminen-Mobius T, Reiners C, et al. Eur J Pediatr. 1998;157(9):753–8.
- Smellie JM, Barratt TM, Chantler C, et al. Lancet. 2001;357(9265):1329–33.
- Jodal U, Smellie JM, Lax H, et al. Pediatr Nephrol. 2006;21(6):785–92.
- 84. Br Med J (Clin Res Ed). 1983;287(6386):171-4.
- Birmingham Reflux Study Group. Br Med J (Clin Res Ed). 1987;295(6592):237–41.
- 86. Le Saux N, Pham B, Moher D. CMAJ. 2000;163(5):523–9.

- Thompson RH, Chen JJ, Pugach J, et al. J Urol. 2001;166(4):1465–9.
- Williams G, Lee A, Craig J. J Pediatr. 2001;138(6):868–74.
- Hellerstein S, Nickell E. Pediatr Nephrol. 2002;17(7):506–10.
- 90. Wald ER. Pediatrics. 2006;117(3):919-22.
- Georgaki-Angelaki H, Kostaridou S, Daikos GL, et al. Scand J Infect Dis. 2005;37(11-12):842–5.
- 92. Faust WC, Pohl HG. Curr Opin Urol. 2007;17(4):252–6.
- Conway PH, Cnaan A, Zaoutis T, et al. JAMA. 2007;298(2):179–86.
- 94. Lee SJ, Shim YH, Cho SJ, et al. Pediatr Nephrol. 2007;22(9):1315–20.
- 95. Larcombe J. Clin Evid. 2005;(13):444-57.
- Al-Sayyad AJ, Pike JG, Leonard MP. J Urol. 2005;174(4 Pt 2):1587–9. Discussion 9.
- 97. Venhola M, Huttunen NP, Uhari M. Scand J Urol Nephrol. 2006;40(2):98–102.
- 98. Escribano Subias J, Fraga RG. Arch Esp Urol. 2008;61(2):229–35.
- 99. Nagler EV. J Paediatr Child Health. 2013;49(10):876–9.
- 100. Nagler EV, Williams G, Hodson EM, et al. Cochrane Database Syst Rev. 2011;6:CD001532.
- 101. Salo J, Ikaheimo R, Tapiainen T, et al. Pediatrics. 2011;128(5):840–7.
- 102. Craig JC, Irwig LM, Knight JF, et al. Pediatrics. 2000;105(6):1236–41.
- 103. https://acsearch.acr.org/docs/69444/Narrative/.
- 104. Majd M, Nussbaum Blask AR, Markle BM, et al. Radiology. 2001;218(1):101–8.
- 105. De Sadeleer C, De Boe V, Keuppens F, et al. Eur J Nucl Med. 1994;21(3):223–7.
- 106. Zamir G, Sakran W, Horowitz Y, et al. Arch Dis Child. 2004;89(5):466–8.
- 107. Alshamsam L, Al Harbi A, Fakeeh K, et al. Ann Saudi Med. 2009;29(1):46–9.
- 108. Lee SK, Chang Y, Park NH, et al. J Magn Reson Imaging. 2005;21(4):406–14.
- 109. Hekmatnia A, Merrikhi A, Farghadani M, et al. J Res Med Sci. 2013;18(1):31–6.
- 110. Arthurs OJ, Edwards AD, Joubert I, et al. Eur J Radiol. 2013;82(3):e112–9.
- 111. Shanon A, Feldman W, McDonald P, et al. J Pediatr. 1992;120(3):399–403.
- 112. Moorthy I, Wheat D, Gordon I. Pediatr Nephrol. 2004;19(2):153–6.
- 113. Kavanagh EC, Ryan S, Awan A, et al. Pediatr Radiol. 2005;35(3):275–81.
- 114. Whiting P, Westwood M, Bojke L, et al. Health Technol Assess. 2006;10(36):iiii-iv, xi-xiii, 1–154.
- 115. Podberesky DJ, Unsell BJ, Gunderman R, et al. Urinary tract infection – child. Reston, VA: American College of Radiology (ACR); 2012. [online publication].
- Fernbach SK, Maizels M, Conway JJ. Pediatr Radiol. 1993;23(6):478–80.

- 117. Blane CE, DiPietro MA, Zerin JM, et al. J Urol. 1993;150(2 Pt 2):752–5.
- 118. DiPietro MA, Blane CE, Zerin JM. Radiology. 1997;205(3):821–2.
- 119. Davey MS, Zerin JM, Reilly C, et al. Pediatr Radiol. 1997;27(12):908–11.
- Rickwood AM, Carty HM, McKendrick T, et al. BMJ. 1992;304(6828):663–5.
- 121. Tibballs JM, De Bruyn R. Arch Dis Child. 1996;75(5):444-7.
- 122. Yerkes EB, Adams MC, Pope JC, et al. J Urol. 1999;162(3 Pt 2):1218–20.
- 123. Jaswon MS, Dibble L, Puri S, et al. Arch Dis Child Fetal Neonatal Ed. 1999;80(2):F135–8.
- 124. Brophy MM, Austin PF, Yan Y, et al. J Urol. 2002;168(4 Pt 2):1716–9. Discussion 9.
- 125. Kimata T, Kitao T, Yamanouchi S, et al. Tohoku J Exp Med. 2013;231(4):251–5.
- 126. Massanyi EZ, Preece J, Gupta A, et al. Urology. 2013;82(4):905–9.
- 127. Nelson CP, Johnson EK, Logvinenko T, et al. Pediatrics. 2014;133(3):e394–403.
- 128. Grattan-Smith JD. Pediatr Radiol. 2008;38(Suppl 2):S275–80.
- Jones RA, Schmotzer B, Little SB, et al. Pediatr Radiol. 2008;38(Suppl 1):S18–27.
- Kirsch AJ, Grattan-Smith JD, Molitierno JA Jr. Curr Opin Urol. 2006;16(4):283–90.
- Lonergan GJ, Pennington DJ, Morrison JC, et al. Radiology. 1998;207(2):377–84.
- 132. Agarwal R, Brunelli SM, Williams K, et al. Nephrol Dial Transplant. 2009;24(3):856–63.
- Takazakura R, Johnin K, Furukawa A, et al. J Magn Reson Imaging. 2007;25(1):170–4.
- Johnin K, Takazakura R, Furukawa A, et al. J Magn Reson Imaging. 2013;38(4):897–904.
- Arthurs OJ, Edwards AD, Joubert I, et al. Eur Radiol. 2011;21(9):1874–81.
- Lavocat MP, Granjon D, Allard D, et al. Pediatr Radiol. 1997;27(2):159–65.
- 137. Darge K. Pediatr Radiol. 2008 Jan;38(1):40-53.
- 138. Vates TS, Shull MJ, Underberg-Davis SJ, et al. J Urol. 1999;162(3 Pt 2):1221–3.
- 139. Barnewolt CE, Paltiel HJ, Lebowitz RL, Kirks DR. In Kirks DR (ed.). Practical pediatric imaging – diagnostic radiology of infants and children, 3rd ed. Philadelphia: Lippincott Raven, 1998; 1010–1019.
- 140. Hoberman A, Chao HP, Keller DM, et al. J Pediatr. 1993 Jul;123(1):17–23.
- 141. Haddon RA, Barnett PL, Grimwood K, et al. Med J Aust. 1999 May 17;170(10):475–8.
- 142. Finnell SM, Carroll AE, Downs SM, et al. Pediatrics. 2011;128(3):e749–70.
- 143. Goldraich NP, Goldraich IH. J Urol. 1992;148(5 Pt 2):1688–92.
- National Institute for Health and Clinical Excellence. Urinary tract infection in children London: NICE,

2007. Available at http://guidance.nice.org.uk/CG054.

- 145. Smellie JM, Rigden SP, Prescod NP. Arch Dis Child. 1995;72(3):247–50.
- 146. Hohenfellner K, Seemayer S, Stolz G, et al. Klin Padiatr. 2000;212(6):320–5.
- 147. Downs SM. Pediatrics. 2014;133(3):535-6.
- 148. Hung TW, Tsai JD, Liao PF, et al. Pediatr Neonatol. 2016 Apr;57(2):113–9.
- 149. Wan J, Skoog SJ, Hulbert WC, et al. Pediatrics. 2012;129(4):e1051–3.
- 150. https://www.auanet.org/education/guidelines/vesicoureteral-reflux-a.cfm.
- 151. Christian MT, McColl JH, MacKenzie JR, et al. Arch Dis Child. 2000;82(5):376–80.
- 152. Bjorgvinsson E, Majd M, Eggli KD. AJR Am J Roentgenol. 1991;157(3):539–43.
- 153. Benador D, Benador N, Slosman DO, et al. J Pediatr. 1994;124(1):17–20.
- 154. Preda I, Jodal U, Sixt R, et al. J Pediatr. 2007;151(6):581–4. 4 e1.
- 155. Cascio S, Chertin B, Colhoun E, et al. J Urol. 2002;168(4 Pt 2):1708–10. Discussion 10.
- 156. Stokland E, Hellstrom M, Jacobsson B, et al. J Pediatr. 1996;129(6):815–20.
- 157. Jakobsson B, Berg U, Svensson L. Arch Dis Child. 1994;70(2):111–5.

- 158. Rushton HG, Majd M, Jantausch B, et al. J Urol. 1992;147(5):1327–32.
- 159. Friedland GW, Cunningham J. Am J Roentgenol Radium Ther Nucl Med. 1972;116(4):792–811.
- 160. Husmann D. In: Gonzalez E, Bauer S, editors. Pediatric urology practice. Philadelphia: Lippincott Williams & Wilkins; 1999. p. 295–311.
- Lee RS, Cendron M, Kinnamon DD, et al. Pediatrics. 2006;118(2):586–93.
- 162. Nguyen HT, Benson CB, Bromley B, et al. J Pediatr Urol. 2014 Dec;10(6):982–98.
- 163. Nguyen HT, Herndon CD, Cooper C, et al. J Pediatr Urol. 2010 Jun;6(3):212–31.
- 164. Ismaili K, Hall M, Piepsz A, et al. J Pediatr. 2006;148(2):222–7.
- 165. Coelho GM, Bouzada MC, Lemos GS, et al. J Urol. 2008;179(1):284–9.
- 166. Walsh TJ, Hsieh S, Grady R, et al. Urology. 2007;69(5):970–4.
- 167. Estrada CR, Peters CA, Retik AB, et al. J Urol. 2009;181(2):801–6. Discussion 6–7.
- 168. Wiener JS, O'Hara SM. J Urol. 2002 Oct;168(4 Pt 2):1826–9.
- Yeung CK, Godley ML, Dhillon HK, et al. Br J Urol. 1997;80(2):319–27.
- 170. Stock JA, Wilson D, Hanna MK. J Urol. 1998;160(3 Pt 2):1017–8.
- 171. Hellerstein S. Curr Opin Pediatr. 2000;12(2):125-8.

Index

A

Abdominal pain ACD (see Acute colonic diverticulitis (ACD)) costs, 295 definition, 294 ED census, 294 hospital discharges, 294 imaging, 295 National Hospital Discharge Survey, 294, 295 pancreatitis (see Acute pancreatitis) Abdominal radiographs, 570-571 Abusive head trauma (AHT), 546, 547, 550 Acetabular fractures, 463-465, 468, 472-474 ACJ separation, see Acromioclavicular joint (ACJ) separation ACR appropriateness criteria, 29, 44, 51 Acromioclavicular joint (ACJ) separation, 451-453, 456, 458,460 Acute abdomen, pregnancy abdominopelvic injuries, 408 appendicitis (see Appendicitis) bowel obstruction, 403, 404 ectopic, 406, 407 fetal radiation exposure, 400 imaging, 400, 401 imaging protocols, 408-411 MeSH terms, 401 **OB/GYN**, 400 ovarian torsion, 407, 408 physiologic changes, 400 placental abruption, 407 renal colic, 404, 405 Roux-en-Y gastric bypass, 408 RUQ pain, 403, 408 SOGC gradation, levels of evidence, 404, 408 sonography, 400 trauma, 405, 406 Acute acalculous cholecystitis (AAC) cholescintigraphy, 314, 315 computed tomography (CT), 315 imaging strategy, 315, 316 ultrasonography (US), 313, 314 Acute aortic syndrome (AAS) in adults CABG procedure, 214

chest radiography, 210, 217 crushing chest pain, 214 CT angiography, 207, 210, 211 CTA chest, 217 definition, 207-209 dual energy, 213 echocardiography, 211, 212 EKG synchronization, 212-213 epidemiology, 209 high pitch, 213 hypotensive, 217 imaging, 209 IRAD investigators, 209 methods, 209 MRI/MRA, 207, 217 nontraumatic, 207 outpatient, presurgical planning, 214 pathophysiology, 207-209 **PET/CT**, 212 triple-rule-out CT angiogram, 207, 213, 214 Acute back pain breast cancer, 177 cervical spine fracture, 177 CT. 167 definitions, 167 disk herniation, 172, 173 epidemiology, 167 foot, 176 fractures, 168-172 hands, 175 imaging, 168 imaging modalities, 175 infection, 173, 174 metastatic disease, 175 methods, 168 Michigan lumbar spine protocol, 177 MRI, 167 pathophysiology, 167 post surgery, disk herniation, 176 research, 177 sensitivity and specificity, 176 thoracolumbar spine fracture, 177 uncomplicated, 167

US patients, 168

© Springer International Publishing AG, part of Springer Nature 2018 A. Kelly et al. (eds.), *Evidence-Based Emergency Imaging*, Evidence-Based Imaging, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-67066-9 Acute biliary disorders AAC. 313-316 ACC. 311-313 bile duct obstruction, 316-317 choledocholithiasis, 318-320 cost to society, 310-311 definition, 310 epidemiology, 310 imaging, 311 methodology, 311 pathophysiology, 310 Acute calculous cholecystitis (ACC) cholescintigraphy, 312, 313 computed tomography (CT), 312 imaging strategy, 313, 314 magnetic resonance imaging (MRI), 312 ultrasonography (US), 311-313 Acute cholecystitis prevalence, 310 Acute colonic diverticulitis (ACD), 306 clinical guidelines, 305 consensus guidelines, 304 CT protocols, 304, 306 diagnostic accuracy, MRI, 305 diagnostic performance CT, 306 US, 306 intraluminal pressure, 303 MEDLINE database, 303 mesenteric fat, 304 oral, rectal, and intravenous contrast, 305, 306 physician needs, 307 right lower quadrant abdominal pain, 306, 307 sonography, 304, 305 symptoms, 304 Acute colonic pseudo-obstruction, 331 Acute coronary syndrome (ACS), see Chest pain, coronary CTA Acute diverticulitis definition, 294 Acute headache disorders adults with brain metastases, 120, 121 adults with migraine/chronic headaches, 119, 120 adults with new-onset headache, 116 advanced brain imaging, 114 ataxia, 128 children with headache, 121-123 colloid cyst, 128 cost-effectiveness, neuroimaging, 127 cough and exertion, 128 CT and MR imaging, 123 CT imaging, 113, 128 CTA, 113 definition, 114 direct and indirect annual cost of migraine, 115 DSA, 113 epidemiology adults, 115 children, 115

and guidelines, 128 high-risk adults with new onset headache, 116-119 imaging, 116 MDCT angiography, 113 methods, 116 MR imaging, 128 MRI, 113 pathophysiology, 114 primary, 125-127 subarachnoid hemorrhage, 123-125 Acute hematogenous osteomyelitis (AHOM) Bartonella henselae, 511, 512 bone rarefication and periosteal reaction, 500 bone scintigraphy, 502 costs, 500 definition, 497 diabetic pedal osteomyelitis, 503 diagnostic performance characteristics, 507 fever and septicemia, 498 ¹⁸F-FDG, 502 imaging algorithm, 507, 508 left femoral osteomyelitis, 509, 510 left proximal humerus osteomyelitis, 511 MRI, 501 MRSA, 498 pathologies, 498 periosteum, 498 populations, 499 proximal left tibia osteomyelitis, 509, 510 radiography, 501 SCD, 503, 504 transphyseal vessels, 498 tuberculous osteomyelitis, 498 ultrasound, 501-502 WBC scintigraphy, 502 Acute intestinal ischemia atrial fibrillation, 378, 379 celiac artery, 374 classification, 374 CT (see Computed tomography (CT)) definition, 373 diagnosis, 373 endovascular revascularization (see Endovascular revascularization) epidemiology, 375 goals, 375 hypodense thrombus, 375 inferior mesenteric artery, 374 lactic acidosis, 374 local and systemic complications, 374 methodology, 375-376 multidetector array scanner, 378 multiplanar reformations, 380 phases, 379 pneumoperitoneum, 375 presplanchnic, splanchnic and postsplanchnic, 374, 375 serum lactate, 374 SMA, 375

stages, 374 superior mesenteric artery, 374 symptoms, 374 vasoconstriction, 375 vasodilation, 375 vomiting, diarrhea and fever, 378, 380 Acute intramural hematoma (IMH), 207, 208, 210, 211, 215.216 Acute ischemia, 96, 97 Acute lower GI bleeding catheter angiography, 359-360 CTA, 357-358 nuclear medicine, 358-359 radiological management ACR Appropriateness Criteria, 361 catheter angiography, 360 colonoscopy, 360 CTA, 360 efficacy and safety of superselective microcoil embolization, 360 hemodynamically unstable patient, 360 malignancy, 361 randomized controlled trial, 360 rebleeding rates, 361 superselective microcoil embolization, 361 transcatheter embolization, 361 Acute musculoskeletal infections AHOM (see Acute hematogenous osteomyelitis (AHOM)) cellulitis, 499, 500, 507, 509 extremity MR imaging, 514 imaging, 500 incidence, 500 MEDLINE search, 500 radiographs, 512-514 radionuclide bone scintigraphy, 514 SA (see Septic arthritis (SA)) soft tissue abscess (see Necrotizing fasciitis (NF)) ultrasound hip joint, 515 whole-body MR imaging, 514 Acute neurological deficits, 107 Acute pancreatitis APACHE II scoring system, 298 Atlanta classification system, 296 choledocholithiasis, 296 clinical assessment, 297 CT protocols, 301 CT scoring protocols, 296 CT scoring systems, 297 definition, 294 diagnosis and evaluation, MRI, 299, 300 ERCP vs. MRCP, 300 gallstones and alcohol abuse, 296 grading and scoring systems, 297 **IAP/APA**, 298 laboratory testing, 296 MEDLINE database, 295 modified CT severity index, 297 MRI protocol, 301-303

radiological scoring systems, 298 sonography, 299 Acute pelvic pain acute abdominal pain and urinary retention, 429, 431 clinical presentation, 419 congenital vaginal obstruction, 428, 429 definition, 416 differential diagnoses, 429 gynecological process, 416 imaging protocols, 429-431 pediatric emergency setting, 421 pediatric population, 421 physical examination, and laboratory testing, 419 radiography, 419 sensitivity and specificity, ultrasound, 423, 429 serum β-hCG-negative patients, 421 serum β-hCG-positive patients, 420, 421 symptoms, 420 transvaginal and transabdominal US, 420 Acute pyelonephritis (APN), 616, 620, 622, 623 See also Urinary tract stones Acute respiratory illness (ARI) acute bronchitis, 262 causes of pulmonary infection, 275 CD4 count, HIV/AIDS, 264, 273-275 CT CAP, 271 CXR (see Chest radiograph (CXR)) definition, 262 imaging, 264 (see also Pneumonia) PubMed, MEDLINE, and Google Scholar search databases, 264 viral causes, 268 Acute scrotal pain causes, swelling, 436, 439 clinical and radiographic examinations, 437 costs, 436 definition, 435 epididymitis, 437 ischemia, 436 spermatic cord torsion, 436 testicular torsion (see Testicular torsion) Acute sinusitis acute myeloid leukemia, 198, 200 allergic fungal infection, 192, 199 allergy/asthma, 184 American Academy of Pediatrics clinical guidelines, 195 amoxicillin, 195 anatomical variations, 194 antibiotics, 185, 186, 191 CEA, 194 complications, 191 contrast-enhanced CT/MR, 191, 192 costs and adverse effects, 194 CT and MRI, 187 definition, 198, 199 description, 184 effectiveness of antibiotic therapy, 195

Acute sinusitis (cont.) endoscopic surgery, 193 fungal infection, CT scans, 192, 199 guidelines, children, 187, 188 headache and mental status change, 193, 200 imaging and clinical examinations, 198, 200 nasal swab and culture, 187 orbital and intracranial complications, 186 orbital cellulitis, 191 ostia obstruction, 184 physical examination, 187 radiographs cost, 186 recommendations, 194 respiratory symptoms, 186, 187 sinus radiography and CT, 188, 189 Streptococcus pneumoniae and Haemophilus influenzae, 184 surgery, 191 symptoms, 190, 191 viral upper respiratory infection, 198, 199 Acute spine trauma Atlanto-occipital joint, 162 cervical spine CT, 151 cervical spine in after blunt trauma, 153-155 cervical spine in blunt trauma, 155-160 clinical prediction rules, 164 CT protocol, 163, 164 definition, 151, 152 imaging, 152 interarticularis fracture, 162 methods, 152 NEXUS and Canadian cervical spine rules, 151 pathophysiology, 151, 152 radiography protocol, 163 spinal cord injuries in the USA, 152 thoracic and lumbar spine after blunt trauma, 160, 161 thoracic and lumbar spine in blunt trauma, 161, 162 thoracolumbar spine imaging, 151 Acute spine trauma cervical spine in blunt trauma, 156 Acute upper GI bleeding CTA, 361, 362 Nuclear Medicine, 362-363 radiological management CTA, 363 endoscopic management, 363 retrospective study, 363 superselective microcoil embolization, 363 TIPSS, 363, 364 Adnexal/ovarian torsion adnexal mass, 427 causes, 426 CT and MRI, 427 definition, 417 Doppler flow, 427 follicles, 427 menarche, 418

neonatal and antenatal period, 418 ultrasound, 426 whirlpool sign, 427 Adults hip fracture, 481, 482 new-onset headache, 116, 117 Advanced pulmonary CT angiographic techniques, 239, 240 Advanced Trauma Life Support (ATLS), 249 AHT, see Abusive head trauma (AHT) Air enema, 567, 570, 572, 573, 575-578, 580 Air vs. liquid enema, 573-575 Alberta Stroke Program Early CT (ASPECTS), 91, 97-99, 103, 110 American Academy of Otolaryngology-Head and Neck Surgery (AAO-HNS), 194 American Academy of Pediatrics (AAP), 615, 616, 621, 624, 625, 627, 630 American Association of Family Physicians (AAFP), 267 American College of Gastroenterology, 361 American College of Radiology, 361, 377 American Society for Gastrointestinal Endoscopy, 361 Aneurysms, 113, 114, 116, 124, 125 Angiography, 357 CTA (see CT angiography (CTA)) Ankle and foot injuries acute tendinous rupture, 489 ankle sprains, 488 calcaneal apophysitis, 487 distal fibular fractures, 487 distal tibia, 486 epiphyseal injury, 486 fractures of phalanges, 487 intra-articular fractures, 488 juvenile Tillaux fracture, 487 Lisfranc joint disruption, 488 metatarsals, 488 OAR, 486, 489, 490 osteochondral lesions, 488 Sever's lesion, 487 talar fractures, 488 triplane fracture, 487, 490, 494 Ankylosis, 152 Annals of Internal Medicine Clinical Guidelines, 361 Anti-cysticercus antibody, 139 Aortic dissection (AD), 207-212, 214 Aortic rupture, 207, 209, 216 Appendicitis ACR guidelines, 290, 291 adverse effect, 288 clinical and laboratory examination, 287 cost- effectiveness, 402-403 CT protocols, 290 decision-making, 288 definition, 281-282 diagnosis, 402 diagnostic performance, MRI, 284 emergency department, 284

imaging goals, 282 IV contrast, 290 laparoscopic surgery, 402 lifetime incidence, 282 meta-analyses, 282 MRI cost and scan time, 283 MRI utilization and accuracy, 284 negative appendectomy rate, 288, 289 pediatric patients clinical decision rule, 287 cost-effectiveness analysis, 286 limitations, 285 MRI utilization, 286 negative appendectomy rates, 286 US and CT, 285, 286 pregnancy, 282 PubMed search, 282 recursive partitioning analysis, 287 RLQ abdominal pain and nausea, 289, 290 sensitivity and specificity, CT diagnosis, 283, 284 societal cost, 282 sonography, 402 ultrasound and MRI, 402, 409 wall ischemia, 282 Applying the evidence, 13–16 ARI, see Acute respiratory illness (ARI) Arnold-Chiari type I malformation, 120 Arteriovenous malformations, 114, 116, 119, 120, 122 Artery susceptibility sign, 528 As Low as Reasonably Achievable (ALARA), 39 Assessing medical literature, 5-10 Ataxia, 129

B

Balloon-occluded retrograde transvenous obliteration (BRTO), 364 Barium, 587-589 Bayes' theorem, 17 BCVI screening criteria, 81 Bias detection and correction, 22 observer, 22 reference standard, 23 risk of, 22 in screening, 24, 25 selection, 22 spectrum, 22 systematic, 19 type of, 22 Bile duct obstruction computed tomography (CT), 317 EUS, 317 MRCP, 317 ultrasonography (US), 317 Blunt cerebrovascular injury (BCVI) duplex sonography, 83

high risk, 80 incidence rate, 80 probability of, 80 screening and diagnosis, 82 screening criteria, 86 Blunt neck trauma patients, 79 vascular injury CT angiography, 82 DSA, 82 digital subtraction angiography, 82 duplex sonography, 82-83 MRI and MR angiography, 83 Blunt trauma abdomen allergic reaction, 254 arterial phase images, 254 CT examinations, 252 diagnostic evaluation, 252 FAST (see Focused assessment with sonography for trauma (FAST)) hemodynamic status and blood loss, 251 intraperitoneal hemorrhage, 252 microscopic hematuria, 255 motor vehicle accident, 255, 258 prevalence, 251 signs and symptoms, 251 whole-body CT, 254 cause of death, 248 definition, 247 hospitalizations cost, 248 imaging, 248 imaging protocols, 255-257 mechanisms, 247 MedlineEDLINE/PubMed search, 248 motor vehicle accidents, 248 thorax ATLS, 249 description, 248-251 hand-gliding accident, 255, 257 NEXUS Chest trial, 249, 250 portable chest radiography, 253 risk factors, mortality, 249 ultrasound examinations, 253 Blunt traumatic extracranial cerebrovascular injury, 80 Bone marrow transplant (BMT), 198 Bowel necrosis, 570 Bowel obstruction, 403, 404 Brain ischemia CT. 527 DWI, 527, 528 perfusion CT and MRI, 528, 529 PET and SPECT, 529 stroke centers, 526 Brain stem glioma, 120 Breast cancer, 179 British Thoracic Society (BTS), 267, 268

С

Caecal volvulus, 331 Calyceal blunting, 617 Canadian Assessment of Tomography for Childhood Head injury (CATCH), 67, 69 Canadian C-spine rule, 151, 155 Canadian C-spine study, 154 Canadian CT Head Rule (CCTH), 51, 53 Carotid artery disease high prevalence, 8 low prevalence, 8 Carotid injury, 85 Carotid ultrasound, 532, 533 Catastrophic volvulus, 584 Catheter angiography, 222 acute lower GI bleeding, 359-360 Cavernous angioma, 120 CDS-CPOE system, 44 Centers for Disease Control (CDC), 568 Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC), 584 Central nervous system (CNS), 115, 121, 122 Cerebral venous thrombosis, 526 Cervical spine after blunt trauma Canadian cervical spine prediction rule, 154, 155 **NEXUS**, 153 nexus prediction rule, 153, 154 blunt trauma accuracy studies, 155, 156 children, 159, 160 cost-effectiveness analysis, 155 elderly patients, 159 high- and moderate-risk patients, 156 low-risk patients, 156–158 obtunded patients, 158, 159 harborview high-risk, 158 in low-risk patients, 157 Chest pain, coronary CTA catheter angiography, 222 coronary artery disease, 225 cost savings and length of stay, 224 cost-effectiveness, 220 definition, 219 emergency department (ED), 220 ICA, 221 imaging, 220 low-risk patients, 221, 222 moderate- to high-risk patients, 222 myocardial ischemic/infarction events, 220 normal ECG and negative troponin, 225 performance characteristics, 221, 224 radiation exposure, 223 randomized controlled trials, 221 ROMICAT -II, ACRIN-PA, and CT-STAT trials, 224 SPECT, 223 triple rule out CT examination, 223 utilization, 221 Chest radiograph (CXR), 266-267 bacterial differentiation and viral pneumonia, 268-270

CAP (see Community-acquired pneumonia (CAP)) diagnosis, 267 frontal and lateral, 265 ionizing radiation, 266 Child abuse abdominal injuries, 549 abdominal trauma, 551-552 bowel injuries, 549 costs, 546 CT and MRI scans, 549, 550 dating fractures, 549 definition, 545 emergency department, 546 head trauma, 550 imaging goals, 546 liver injuries, 549 long bone fractures, 548-549 Medline search, 546 meta-analysis, 546 metaphyseal corner fractures, 548 mortality rate, 546 rib fractures, 548 SDH and AHT, 546, 547 skeletal survey, 550, 551 skull fractures, 547, 548 Children headache disorder, 121 Children's Head injury Algorithm for the prediction of Important Clinical Events (CHALICE), 67, 69,70 Choledocholithiasis computed tomography (CT), 318 ERCP, 319 EUS, 319 imaging strategy, 314, 319, 320 MRCP, 319 ultrasonography (US), 318 Chronic pancreatitis, 300 Chronic renal failure (CRF), 618 Chronic sinusitis anatomical variations, 196 CT scan, 196 definition, 195 diagnosis, 185, 199 headache, 196 medical management, 196 quality of life, 196 surgery, 196 vague symptoms, 195 Chronic Sinusitis Survey and Rhinosinusitis Disability Index scales, 196 Clinical decision support (CDS) systems, 28-33, 43 Clinical decision support systems, 37, 43 Clinically important TBI (ciTBI), 67, 68 Closed loop obstruction, 330, 336, 337, 340, 349 Cluster headache, 114, 125, 126 Collateral flow-based methods, 106 Colloid cyst, 120, 128 Colony-forming units (CFUs), 616 Common bile duct (CBD), 317
Community-acquired pneumonia (CAP) AAFP. 267 airspace disease, 264 airspace opacification, 266 bronchiolitis, 268 BTS, 267 CT, 271 IDSA and BTS, 268 indications, 266 patients with ARI, 266 radiographic evidence, 266 respiratory syncytial virus, 269 societal guidelines, 266, 267 test characteristics, 267 Complex febrile seizures (CFS), 136 Computed tomographic angiography (CTA), 101 Computed tomography (CT) acute intestinal ischemia acute mesenteric ischemia, 376 conventional angiography, 376 diagnosis, 376 MDCT, 376 meta-analysis, 376 MRA, 377 ultrasound, 377 LOB. 341-343 SBO associated bowel ischemia/strangulation, 340 detection of level and cause, 336, 337 emergency department, 332-333 nonoperative/operative management, 338 Computed tomography angiography (CTA), 209 Computerized physician order entry (CPOE), 30, 31 Congenital vaginal obstruction, 428, 429 CONSORT studies, 19 Conventional CT angiography (CTA, 113, 124, 125 Cooperative Study of Sickle Cell Disease (CSSCD), 522 Cost-benefit analysis, 10 Cost-effectiveness analysis (CEA), 9, 10, 127, 194 Cost-minimization analysis, 10 Cost-utility analysis, 10 Craniocervical region, 79 Critical assessment, 19 CT angiography (CTA), 80-82 acute lower GI bleeding, 357-358 acute upper GI bleeding, 361-362 descriptive analysis, 83 protocols, 89 CT dose index (CTDI), 39 CT myelography, 173 CT perfusion imaging (CTP), 95, 96, 100, 104-106 CT pulmonary angiography, 228-230, 232-234, 236, 237 Current Procedural Terminology (CPT) code, 14

D

D-dimer, 230–232 Delayed repeat enema (DRE), 576 Detorses, 584

Diabetic pedal osteomyelitis, 503 Diagnostic imaging process, 29 Differential reference standard bias, 23 Diffusion tensor imaging (DTI), 49, 53-55, 59-61, 70-72, 76, 126 Digital subtraction angiography (DSA), 82, 124 Digital subtraction catheter-directed angiography (DSA), 100 Disk herniation, 167, 168, 173, 176, 178 Distal intestinal obstruction syndrome, 330 Distal intestinal obstruction syndrome (DIOS), 336 Doppler ultrasound, 22 Dose length product (DLP), 39 Dose reduction techniques, 386 Down's syndrome, 584, 585 Duodenal-jejunal junction (DJJ), 587-589, 592, 593 Duodenum inversum, 587 Duplex sonography, 82-83 Duplex ultrasound, 234, 235, 242

Е

Eastern Association for the Surgery or Trauma (EAST), 169 Echocardiography, 235, 236 Economic analysis assessment cost, 11 direct cost, 11 fixed costs, 11 indirect cost, 11 outcomes, 11 cost-benefit analysis, 10 cost-effectiveness analysis, 10 cost-minimization analysis, 10 cost-utility analysis, 10 well-defined types, 10 Ectopic pregnancy abdominal ultrasound, 422 adnexal mass, 420 costs, treatment, 419 definition, 416 intrauterine gestational sac, 422 maternal death, 417 MRI, 422 transvaginal US and serial quantitative β-hCG, 422 ultrasound, 422 ED Setting biological effects, 40 diagnostic imaging, 38, 39 inappropriate use, 43, 44 medical imaging, 40 radiation mechanisms of effects, 39-40 radiation terminology, 39 time cost, 42 Elbow dislocation CT. 449 imaging algorithm, 453, 456 MRI, 449 ossification centers, 454

Elbow dislocation (cont.) proximal radius and ulna, 448 radiographs, 448, 449 surgical management, 449 vascular injury, 449, 450 Electroencephalographic (EEG) abnormalities, 134 Electronic health record (EHR), 27 Electronic medical record (EMR), 27, 31 Embolization, 356, 360-363, 365 Emergency imaging abdominal pain, 294-307 acute abdomen, pregnancy, 400 acute musculoskeletal infections, 497-515 acute pelvic pain, 431 acute scrotal pain, 439 acute sinusitis, 184 appendicitis, 281-291 ARI, 262-277 blunt trauma, 247-259 chest pain, coronary CTA, 219-225 child abuse, 545-552 definitions, 37 epidemiology, 38 excess radiation, 41 goals of, 38 IHPS, 555-565 inappropriate use, 38 incidental findings, 37, 42, 43 lower extremity trauma, 477-494 medical radiation, 37 methods, 38 monetary costs, 41 pathophysiology, 37 PE (see Pulmonary embolism (PE)) pelvic fractures, 464 research, 44 stroke and SCD, 519-537 upper extremity injuries, 459 urinary tract stones, 384 Emergency radiologists, 31-33 Emergent imaging, 138, 140 Emerging advanced imaging, 92, 105, 106 Endometriosis CT and MRI, 428 definition, 417 laparoscopy, 427 prevalence, 418, 419 serum biomarkers, 428 transvaginal US, 428 Endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography (ERCP) bile duct obstruction, 317 choledocholithiasis, 319 Endoscopic ultrasonography (EUS) bile duct obstruction, 317 choledocholithiasis, 319 Endovascular revascularization acute mesenteric venous thrombosis, 378 bowel infarction, 377 mesenteric embolus, 378

pharmacologic/mechanical thrombectomy, 378 preoperative clinical evaluation, 377 Swedish vascular registry, 378 systemic anticoagulation, 378 transarterial thrombolysis, 378 Endovascular thrombectomy (EVT), 91-93, 99-101, 103-107, 109 Endovascular Treatment for Small Core and Anterior Circulation Proximal Occlusion with Emphasis (ESCAPE), 99 End-stage renal disease (ESRD), 621 Epilepsy imaging adult refractory, 135 diagnosis of, 134 ILAE, 140 incidence of, 135 medically refractory, 134 **MESS**, 144 nonfebrile seizures, 146 subsequent refractory, 134 syndrome, 134 temporal lobe, 137 temporal lobe epilepsy (TLE), 141 TLE, 141 Error medical literature, 19 random, 19-23, 26 systematic, 19 systemic, 20 Escherichia coli, 616, 627 European Cooperative Acute Stroke Study (ECASS) III trial, 94 European-wide Multicenter Epilepsy and Single Seizure (MESS), 144 Evaluation evidence classification, 25-26 Evidence-based imaging (EBI) abdominal pain, 307 acute abdomen, pregnancy, 400-412 acute musculoskeletal infections, 515 acute pelvic pain, 416-432 acute scrotal pain, 435-439 acute sinusitis, 184-201 appendicitis, 291 ARI, 276 blunt trauma, 257 chest pain, coronary CTA, 225 child abuse, 552 IHPS, 565 lower extremity trauma, 494 PE (see Pulmonary embolism (PE)) pelvic fractures, 463-474 Stroke and SCDnd SCD, 537 upper extremity injuries, 446-459 urinary tract stones, 383-395 Evidence-based imaging (EBI) process analytic/observational studies, 6 Bayes' theorem, 14-16 carotid artery disease, 8 case-control studies, 6

challenges, 16 clinical integration, 4 cost-effectiveness and cost-utility studies, 9, 10 descriptive studies, 6 diagnostic tests, 7, 9 EBI paradigm, 3 economic analyses in medicine, 10, 11 evidence, 13-16 experimental studies, 6 formulation of clinical question, 5 GDP, 3 goal of, 12 health-care costs, 4 imaging case studies, 16 medical literature, 5 meta-analysis, 11, 12 patient's expectations, 4 patient-centered clinical research, 4 practice, 12 prospective studies, 7 qualitative analysis, 11 quantitative analysis, 11 readers, 16 retrospective and prospective, 6 RVU, 13, 14 steps, 4 take-home tables, 16, 17 type of clinical study, 6 US health-care system, 4 Extending the Time for Thrombolysis in Emergency Neurological Deficits (EXTEND-IA), 99 External hernias, 330

F

FAST, see Focused assessment with sonography for trauma (FAST) Femoral diaphyseal fractures, 485 ¹⁸F-fluorodeoxyglucose (¹⁸F-FDG), 502 Fluid attenuation inversion recovery (FLAIR), 54, 55, 59, 60, 97, 106, 107, 109, 110, 116 Fluoroscopy, 606, 607, 609, 610 Fluoroscopy vs. sonography guidance, 576 Focused assessment with sonography for trauma (FAST) CT examinations, 252 ED evaluation, 252 emergency ultrasound, 251 ICU, 252 mean diagnostic delay, 253 non-invasive test, 251 radiation doses, 252 true-negative findings, 253 Foreign body aspiration AP, 611-613 chest radiographs, 605 choking accident, eating, 610 choking, feeding, 610 coronal reformats, 612 definitions, 605, 606 diagnosis of, 608, 611

epidemiology, 606 goal, 606 ingestion of disk battery, 610 inpatient assessment, 606 methods, 606 modality, 610 pathophysiology, 605, 606 radiological abnormality, 610 radiological findings, 608, 609 research, 610 suspicion, 610 Formulating clinical question, 5 Functional MRI (fMRI), 70, 72, 74, 75, 125

G

Gastrointestinal (GI) bleeding acute lower, 357-361 acute upper, 361-364 cost to society, 356 definitions and pathophysiology, 356 diagnostic performance of imaging modalities, 364 epidemiology, 356 imaging, 356 methodology, 356 protocol CT angiogram, 365 Glasgow Coma Scale (GCS), 50-52, 57-60, 66, 67, 69, 70, 73, 74, 85, 154, 169 Glenohumeral dislocation CT arthrography, 451 imaging algorithm, 453, 456-458 MRA, 451 MRI, 450, 451 prevalence, 450 radiographs, 450 Graphs of conditional probability (GCTs), 332

H

Half-Fourier acquisition single-shot turbo spin-echo (HASTE) MRI, 333 Health information exchange (HIE), 27 Health information technology (HIT) American healthcare system, 28 application, 27 ARRA, 28 CDS, 27 **CPOE**, 27 diagnostic inquiry, 30, 31 diagnostic procedure, 31 ED imaging, 29 EHR, 27 emergency imaging, 29 EMRs, 27 HIE, 27 HITECH Act, 28 medical imaging, 29 methods, 29-30 NLP and CTRM, 33, 34 PACS, 27

Health information technology (HIT) (cont.) physician services, 28 primary and secondary preventative care, 28 radiologists, 32, 33 US healthcare expenditures, 28 VNAs, 28 Healthy volunteer bias, 24 Helsinki CT score, 59 Hemorrhagic/ruptured ovarian cyst appearance, 425 definition, 417 diagnostic accuracy of US, 425 fibrin strands, 425 indeterminate cysts, 426 non-pregnant females, 425 recommendations, 425 surgical evaluation, 426 symptoms, 424 Henoch-Schonlein Purpura (HSP), 568, 572, 578, 579 Heterotaxy syndrome, 585, 591, 592 Hirschsprung's disease, 585, 586 Hydrocephalus, 114, 120, 122, 128 Hydronephrosis, 385-387, 389-395, 616, 622, 624, 625, 628, 629, 632, 635-637 Hyperacute ischemic stroke acute intracranial hemorrhage, 94, 95 after intravenous thrombolysis, 97, 98 applicability, 98, 106 CT angiography, 110 CTA, 91 definitions, 92 diagnostic performance, 107 direct and indirect costs of, 92 DWI, 91 endovascular thrombectomy, 98-107 epidemiology, 92 hyperacute ischemic stroke, 95-97 hyperacute stroke MRI, 110 imaging, 93, 108 intravenous thrombolysis, 92-98, 107 methods, 93 noncontrast head CT, 91, 110 pathophysiology, 92 patients, 106, 107 research, 110 salvageable tissue, 92

I

Identifying medical literature, 5 IFS, *see* Invasive fungal sinusitis (IFS) IHPS, *see* Infantile hypertrophic pyloric stenosis (IHPS) Imaging utilization, 37–39, 42, 44 IMS-3 trial, 100 Incidental findings, 37, 38, 42–44 Infant heterotaxy syndrome, 591 Ladd procedures, 584 prevalence of, 584 UGI studies, 589 volvulus, 584 Infantile hypertrophic pyloric stenosis (IHPS) costs to society, 557 definition, 555 etiologic factors, 556 genetic heterogeneity, 556 imaging, 557 infants and children alkalotic and hypochloremic, 558 bicarbonate levels, 558 clinical examination, 558 clinical palpation, 558, 559 diagnostic protocols, 563, 564 gastritis, 557 imaging algorithm, diagnosis, 562, 563 management, 561, 562 non-bilious vomiting, 557, 558 performance characteristics, diagnostic examinations, 562, 563 radiography, 564 renal mechanisms, 557 serum electrolyte levels, 558 UGI examination, 559, 560, 562, 564 ultrasound, 560-564 vomiting, sonogram, 562, 563 male/female ratio, 556 MEDLINE search, 557 pathophysiology, 556 pentagastrin infusion, 556 SNPs, 556 testosterone levels, 556 Infectious Disease Society of America (IDSA), 268 Infectious Diseases Society of America in conjunction with the American Thoracic Society (IDSA/ ATS), 267 Informatics integration of, 29 Internal hernia, 330, 336, 340 International Association of Pancreatology and the American Pancreatic Association (IAP/APA), 298 International Headache Society (IHS) criteria, 122 International Mission on Prognosis and Analysis of Clinical Trials (IMPACT), 57, 59, 60 International Registry of Acute Aortic Dissection (IRAD) database, 209 Intestinal malrotation, 584 Intestinal volvulus, 583 Intracerebral hemorrhage (ICH) CT advantages, 523, 524 angiography, 525 blood-brain barrier, 525 craniectomy, 525 emergency management, 523 fluid blood levels, 525 hematoma volume, 524 intracranial aneurysm, 524 ischemic stroke, 524 mortality rate, 524 non-contrast, 524 and ischemic stroke, 534, 535

MRI acute cerebral infarcts, 525 angiography, 526 cavernomas, 526 deoxyhemoglobin, 526 gradient-echo sequences, 525 hyperintense signals, 526 neuroradiological tool, 526 randomized trial, 526 secondary hemorrhages, 526 Intraluminal obstruction SBO, 331 Intravenous pyelogram (IVP), 622 Intravenous thrombolysis, 91-93, 96-98, 105-108, 110 Intravenous urograms (IVUs), 387, 389 Intussusception abdominal radiographs, 567 air enema, 580 barium, 567 clinical predictors, 569, 570 definition, 567-568 diagnostic imaging, 571, 579 enema reduction and perforation rates, 573, 574 epidemiology, 568 imaging, 569 imaging studies, 570-572 irritability, vomiting and intermittent crying, 579 Lead Point Mass, 579 methods, 569 pathophysiology, 567-568 recurrent cases, 577, 578 research, 580 rotavirus vaccine, 568-569 small bowel, 578-579 surveys, 569 therapeutic enema, 572-577 ultrasound, 579-580 US, 567 Invasive coronary angiography (ICA), 221 Invasive fungal sinusitis (IFS), 197, 198 Ischemic stroke, see Stroke, SCD

K

Knee injuries complex, 484 meniscal, ligament, chondral, and nondisplaced bone injuries, 484 OKR, 482, 489 patellar fractures, 484 pediatric, 482–484

L

Ladd procedures, 584, 585, 590 Large bowel obstruction (LOB) acute colonic pseudo-obstruction, 331 algorithms, 347 area under the curve, 346–347 caecal volvulus, 331 cost to society, 331

CT, 341-343 definition, 331 epidemiology, 331 graph of conditional probability, 346-347 imaging, 331, 332 imaging modalities, 345, 346 methodology, 332 MRI, 343, 345 radiography, 344, 345 sigmoid and caecal volvulus, 331 sigmoid volvulus, 331 water-soluble contrast enema, 343, 344 Lead time bias, 24 Legg-Calvé-Perthes (LCP) disease, 597-600 Length time bias, 25 Life expectancy at birth, the United States, 3 Liquid enema, 567, 570, 572-580 Long bone fractures, 484-486 Lower extremity trauma ankle and foot injuries, 486-489 anterior inferior iliac spine (AIIS), 490, 493 buttock pain, 490, 491 cost distribution, 478 CT, 479 data analysis, 478 definition, 477 hip, 480-482 knee, 482-484 long bone fractures, 484-486 Medline search, 478 MRI, 479-480 radiographic views, 479 radiography, 479 Salter 1 fracture, 490, 493 sports injury, 490, 492 ultrasound, 480 Low-grade astrocytoma, 120 Lumbar spine, 160, 161, 164 See also Thoracic spine

Μ

Magnetic resonance angiography (MRA), 377, 451 Magnetic resonance cholangiopancreatography (MRCP), 321 ACC, 312 bile duct obstruction, 317 choledocholithiasis, 319 Magnetic resonance imaging (MRI) LOB, 343, 345 SBO associated bowel ischemia/strangulation, 340 detection of level and cause, 337 emergency department, 333-335 Magnetic resonance urography (MRU), 387 Magnetic resonance voiding cystourethrography (MRVCUG), 623 Maisonneuve fracture, 485-486

Malrotation anomalies, 585 definition, 583-584 diagnosis/exclusion, 586-588 different children, 593 epidemiology, 584, 585 goals, 585 heterotaxy syndrome, 591 imaging protocols, 592 infants and children, 583 Ladd procedure, 585 methods, 585 midgut volvulus, 591 normal duodenal-jejunal junction, 592 normal UGI series, 592 older child at low risk, 590, 591 pathophysiology, 583-584 research, 592 UGI series, 583, 588-590 and volvulus, 586 Manual detorsion, 437-439 Marshall classification, 58, 66 Mayer-Rokitansky-Kuster-Hauser (MRKH) syndrome, 428 MDCT angiography, 80, 82, 83 Meckel's diverticulum, 585 Medical literature, 19, 22 MEDLINE search, 29, 80, 116, 569 MEDLINE/PubMed (National Library of Medicine, Bethesda, MD), 311 Methicillin-resistant Staphylococcus aureus (MRSA), 498, 500 Microhemorrhages, 73 Migraine headaches, 114, 115, 127 Mild TBI (mTBI), 49–54, 56, 57, 59–61, 66 Modic changes, 174 Motor vehicle crash cervical spine imaging, 163 helmeted rider, 87 initial cervical spine imaging, 163 restrained driver, 88 unrestrained passenger, 86 MR angiography (MRA), 113, 124, 130, 211 MR cholangiopancreatography (MRCP), 296, 299, 300 MR spectroscopy (MRS), 70, 71 MR Urography (MRU), 622–623 MRCP, see MR cholangiopancreatography (MRCP) MRI with contrast, 167, 173, 174 Multicenter Randomized Clinical Trial of Endovascular Treatment for Acute Ischemic Stroke in the Netherlands (MR CLEAN) trial, 98 Multi-detector row CT (MDCT), 113, 124, 376 Multiplanar reformats (MPRs), 32 Multiple-detector computed tomography (MDCT) assessing ischemia or strangulation in SBO, 341 complete SBO, 339 detection of LBO, 342 detection of level of obstruction in SBO, 336 detection of SBO, 334

diagnosis of LBO, 342, 343 diagnosis of SBO, 332, 333 high spatial resolution, 336 imaging modality, 340 imaging of ischemia, 340 LBO, 346 nonoperative management of SBO, 338 now-obsolete technology, 340 SBO, 346 scanners, 333, 337, 342 sensitivity, 333 technique, 351, 352 transition zones, 336 Murphy's sign, 312 Mycoplasmal pneumonias, 269

N

N-acetylaspartate to creatine (NAA/Cr) ratio, 126 Nasopharynx, 184, 187 National Emergency X-Radiography Utilization Study (NEXUS), 44, 168, 170, 178, 249, 250, 253 National Health Service (NHS), 267 National Inpatient Sample Database, 378 National Institute of Clinical Excellence, 361 National Institute of Neurological Disorders and Stroke (NINDS) trials, 94 National Institute of Neurological Disorders and Stroke tPA trial, 98 National Library of Medicine PubMed search engine, 4 National Pediatric Database, 85 Natural language processing (NLP), 28, 33, 34 N-butyl-2-cyanoacrylate, 361 Necrotizing fasciitis (NF) CT, 507 definition, 499 diagnosis, 506 diagnostic performance characteristics, 508 left ankle, 511, 513 malaise, fever, hypotension, and progressive cellulitis, 512, 514 MRI, 506, 507 radiography, 506 respiratory distress and shock, cardiac arrest, 514 risk factors, 499 surgical evaluation, 499 ultrasound, 506 Negative likelihood ratio (NLR), 15 Negative predictive value (NPV), 8, 15 Negative-contrast CT cholangiopancreatography (nCTCP), 317 Neonatal hypothyroidism, 406 Neonatal osteomyelitis, 498 Neoplasms, 114-117, 119, 122 Neurocysticercosis, 139 Newborn, 583, 584, 586 NEXUS, see National Emergency X-Radiography Utilization Study (NEXUS)

NF, see Necrotizing fasciitis (NF)

Non-contrast head CT (NCCT), 51, 52, 55, 61, 91, 94-99, 101, 103, 107 Non-migraine families, 115 Nonocclusive mesenteric ischemia (NOMI), 374 Non-strangulating/simple mechanical obstruction, 331 Nontraumatic headache (NTH), 118 Non-traumatic hip pain definitions, 597 epidemiology, 597-598 femoral epiphysis, 600 initial diagnostic imaging, 598, 599 initial investigation, 599 Legg-Calvé-Perthes disease, 600 methods, 598 MRI, 597, 599 neutral and frog leg lateral radiographs, 600 pathophysiology, 597 radiographs, 597 research, 600-602 society of, 598 transient synovitis, 598, 600 transient synovitis/septic arthritis, 600 ultrasound, 597 Nuclear medicine, 623-624 acute lower GI bleeding, 358-359 acute upper GI bleeding, 362-363

0

OAR, *see* Ottawa ankle rules (OAR) Obstetric and gynecologic (OB/GYN), 400 OKR, *see* Ottawa knee rules (OKR) Orchiopexy, 439 Osteochondritis dissecans (OCD), 484 Osteopenic fractures, 167 Ottawa ankle rules (OAR), 483, 486, 489, 490 Ottawa knee rules (OKR), 482, 483, 489 Ovarian torsion, 407, 408

Р

Paraduodenal hernias, 330 Pathologic lead point (PLP), 568, 571, 572, 575, 578, 579 Patient, Intervention, Comparison, Outcome (PICO), 5 PE, see Pulmonary embolism (PE) Pediatric accidental traumatic brain injury boy with TBI, 75 children with TBI, 70 CT 3D skull reconstruction, 75 CT brain. 75 definitions, 65, 66 epidemiology, 66 girl with TBI, 75 hospitalization of children, 66 methods, 67 motor vehicle accident and mental status, 75 MRI brain, 75-76 neuroimaging, 66 pathophysiology, 65, 66

PECARN decision rule, 65 pediatric TBI, 70-75 research, 76 after TBI, 67-70 Pediatric Emergency Care Applied Research Network (PECARN) guideline, 65, 67, 68, 70, 73, 75, Pediatric emergency department, 597 Pediatric hip injuries femoral neck fractures, 481 pelvic avulsion fractures, 480 posterior hip dislocation, 481 SCFE, 481 Pediatric knee injuries distal femoral physeal fractures, 482 OCD, 484 tibial eminence fractures, 484 tibial tubercle fractures, 483 transverse supracondylar fractures, 482 Pediatrics, 356 Pelvic fractures anteroposterior pelvic radiograph, 471-473 classification systems, 465 complications, 464 CT cystography, 473 CT technique, 470-473 definition, 463 genitourinary injuries, 468 hemorrhage (see Pelvic hemorrhage) imaging algorithm, 469, 470 mechanisms, 463 motor vehicle crash, 470, 474 prediction, arterial hemorrhage, 469 PubMed search, 464 radiography, 464 urethral and bladder injuries, 468, 469 Pelvic hemorrhage clinic injury scores, 466 contrast extravasation, CT, 466, 467 embolization, 465, 466 emergency radiology, 466 size of, 467, 468 Young-Burgess system, 465, 466 Pelvic inflammatory disease (PID) causes, 418 costs, treatment, 418 C. trachomatis and N. gonorrhoeae infections, 419 CT scan, 424 definition, 416 diagnostic dilemma, 423 hepatic capsular enhancement, 424 MRI, 424 sensitivity rates, 423 sexual behavior, 418 transabdominal and transvaginal sonography, 423, 424 transabdominal US, 423 transvaginal US, 424 ultrasound features, 423

Pelvic ring disruptions, 463-465, 470, 473 Pelvic trauma, see Pelvic fractures Penetrating atherosclerotic ulcer (PAU), 207, 208, 215, 216 Penetrating trauma, 81-82 Penumbra-based methods, 104 Picture archiving and communications systems (PACS), 27.32.33 PID, see Pelvic inflammatory disease (PID) Pituitary macroadenoma, 120 Placental abruption, 407 Pneumonia airspace/alveolar disease, 262 cause of death, 262 computed tomography (CT) complications, 271, 272 immunocompromised patients, 268, 272, 273, 275 sensitivity, 270 cost-effectiveness of diagnostics, 262 CXR (see Chest radiograph (CXR)) direct and indirect costs, 262 HIV, fever, and dyspnea, 276 influenza, 262 PJP, angioinvasive asperillosis, and CMV, 276 radiography, 276 respiratory syncytial virus, 276 risk factors, 262 tree-in-bud, 262 ultrasound, 274-276 Positive predictive value (PPV), 8 Positron emission tomography (PET), 70, 72, 74, 75 Posterior fossa papilloma, 120 Preferred Reporting Items for Systematic Reviews and Meta-Analyses (PRISMA), 376 Primary and secondary headache, 114 Provoked seizures, 133 Pseudokidney sign, 571 PTFE-covered stents, 364 PubMed search, 152 Pulmonary embolism (PE) anticoagulation, 242-243 antiphospholipid antibody syndrome, 243 chest radiography, 232, 233, 240, 241, 243 clinical assessment, 230 clinical outcomes, 229 cost to society, 229 CT pulmonary angiography, 233, 234, 239, 240 D-dimer, 230-232 deep vein thrombosis, 242-244 definition, 228 duplex ultrasound, 234, 235 echocardiography, 235, 236 evaluation, diagnostic algorithm, 231 imaging, 229 imaging modalities, 240 incidence, 229 medial literature, 229 pathophysiology, 228 pediatric risk factors, 238, 239 pediatric vs. adult patients, 239

pregnant women, 236–238 risk factors, 228 venous thromboembolic disease, 228 V/Q scan, 233 Pulmonary Embolism Rule-out Criteria (PERC), 230 Pyelonephritis, 616

Q

Qualitative literature summary, 25–26 Quality Assessment of Studies of Diagnostic Accuracy included in Systematic Reviews (QUADAS), 376 Quality-adjusted life year (QALY), 10, 11, 127

R

Radiation safety, 41 Radiography cervical spine, 155, 156, 158 LOB, 344, 345 SBO emergency department, 333 Radiology, 550 Random error, 19, 20 Randomized control trial (RCT), 25 Rebleeding rates, 361 Receiver operating characteristic (ROC) curve, 9 Red blood cell scintigraphy, 357, 358 Reducibility, 570 Relative value unit (RVU), 13, 14 Renal and bladder ultrasonography (RBUS), 615, 616, 624, 625, 627, 629, 633, 635 Renal colic, 404, 405 Retrospective study, 175 Right lower quadrant (RLQ) pain, 402, 403 Right upper quadrant (RUQ) pain, 403, 408 Rotterdam score, 58, 59, 66

S

Scaphoid fractures complications, 447 CT, 448 MRI, 447, 448 radiographs, 447 scintigraphy, 448 standard practice, 447 wrist imaging, 455 SCFE, see Slipped capital femoral epiphysis (SCFE) Scintigraphy, 438 Scottish Intercollegiate Guidelines Network, 361 SDH, see Subdural hematoma (SDH) Seizures adult refractory epilepsy, 135 cerebral pyogenic abscess, 145 children with new-onset febrile, 136, 137 definitions, 134, 135 economic impact, 135 emergency neuroimaging, 143, 144

epidemiology, 135 febrile, 133 focal neurological deficit, 133 imaging, 135 imaging methods, 133 lethargy and poor feeding, 145 mental status changes, headache and fever, 145 methods, 136 MRI, 133, 146 neonatal MRI protocol, 147-148 noncontrast brain CT protocol, 146 noncontrast CT, 133 pathophysiology, 134, 135 patients with first unprovoked, 137-141 patients with new-onset seizures, 141-143 pediatric population, 135 research, 149 temporal lobe origin, 145 Septic arthritis (SA) adults, 505, 506 definition, 498, 499 diagnostic performance characteristics, 508 hip ultrasound, 504, 505 imaging algorithm, 509 left septic hip, 511, 512 left shin cellulitis and abscess, 511, 513 MRI, 504, 505 pelvic radiography, 504 Sickle cell disease (SCD) African-American population, 521 anemia, O2 transport, 520 childhood mortality and life expectancy, 522 clinical symptoms, 521 costs, 522, 523 definition, 519, 520 deoxyhemoglobin, 520 HbS allele, 520 hemolytic pathway, 520 imaging, 523 malaria parasite, 522 MEDLINE search, 523 prevalence, 521 (see also Stroke, SCD) Sigmoid volvulus, 331 Simple nucleotide polymorphisms (SNP), 556 Single exposure tissue reactions, 40 Single-photon emission computed tomography (SPECT), 51, 56, 70, 72, 74, 171, 223, 631 Single-photon emission computed tomography (SPECT)enhanced RBC scintigraphy, 358-359 Sinus radiography abnormal imaging, 189 air-fluid level, 190 computed tomography (CT), 189 low-dose screening sinus CT, 200 mild mucoperiosteal thickening, 189 MRI, 201 sinus puncture, 188 sinusitis evaluation, 200 ultrasound and clinical examination, 188

Sinusitis antibiotics, 185 classification, 184 costs, 185 CT scan, 198 definition, 184 immunocompromised state, IFS, 197, 198 maxillary and ethmoid, 185 MEDLINE search, 186 prevalence, 184 Slipped capital femoral epiphysis (SCFE), 481 Small bowel obstruction (SBO) adhesions, 331 algorithms, 347 area under the curve, 346-347 associated bowel ischemia/strangulation CT, 340, 341 MRI, 340, 342 closed loop obstruction, 330 cost to society, 331 CT. 334 detection of level and cause CT, 336, 337 MRI, 337 emergency department CT, 332-333 MRI, 333-335 radiography, 333 ultrasound, 333 epidemiology, 331 external hernias, 330 extrinsic causes, 330 graph of conditional probability, 346-347 imaging, 331, 332 imaging modalities, 345 incarceration, 330 internal hernia, 330 intraluminal obstruction, 331 intraluminal pathologies, 330 intrinsic causes, 330 methodology, 332 nonoperative/operative management CT, 338, 339 water-soluble contrast follow-through, 337, 338 non-strangulating/simple mechanical obstruction, 331 nonsurgical treatment, 329 paraduodenal hernias, 330 single transition zone, 330 strangulating, 330 transition zone, 330 tumours, 331 Solitaire FR Device versus Best Medical Therapy, 99 Solitaire with the Intention for Thrombectomy as Primary Endovascular Treatment (SWIFT-PRIME), 99 Spondylolysis/spondylolisthesis, 167 SQUIRE studies, 19 Staphylococcal pneumonias, 269 Staphylococcus aureus, 616 STARD studies, 19

Strangulating SBO, 330 Streptococcal pneumonia, 269 Stroke mimics, 93, 95 Stroke, SCD brain ischemia, 526-529 cerebrovascular imaging CT angiography (CTA), 531, 532 digital subtraction angiography (DSA), 532, 533 extracranial vasculature, 531 large-vessel occlusion, 531 MR angiography (MRA), 532 ultrasound techniques, 533 cumulative risk, 522 definition, 521 emergency management, 534 ICH (see Intracerebral hemorrhage (ICH)) imaging protocols anatomical MRI of brain, 535, 536 diffusion brain MRI, 536 MR angiography, 536 perfusion brain MRI, 536, 537 TCCD, 537 TCD, 537 mental status, 521 prevalence, 522 recurrent stroke, 529-531 silent infarcts, 521, 535, 536 symptoms, 521, 533 Subarachnoid hemorrhage (SAH), 117 Subdural hematoma (SDH), 546, 547 Subdural hemorrhage, 120 Superior mesenteric artery (SMA), 375 Superselective microcoil embolization, 363 Susceptibility weighted imaging (SWI), 72-76 Suspected blunt spine trauma, 153 Systematic error, 19, 20, 22, 26

Т

99mTc-hexamethylpropyleneamine oxime (99mTc-HMPAO), 501 Tc-99m dimercaptosuccinic acid (Tc-99m DMSA), 621-623, 628, 631, 633, 635 Tc-99m mercaptoacetyltriglycine (Tc-99m MAG3), 623, 624, 628 Technetium-99m-labeled RBC scintigraphy, 368 Temporal lobe epilepsy (TLE), 141, 144 Tenecteplase, 100 Testicular torsion clinical presentation and physical examination, 437 color Doppler ultrasound, 438 costs, 436 definition, 436 manual detorsion, 438, 439 MRI, 438 power Doppler ultrasound, 438 predictors, 437 scintigraphy, 438 ultrasound, 437-439

Thoracic endovascular aortic repair (TEVAR), 213, 215, 216 Thoracic spine after blunt trauma multicenter study, 161 multi-trauma patients, 161 observational studies, 161 prediction rules, 160 single-center study, 161 thoracolumbar imaging, 161 blunt trauma children, 162 CT protocols, 161 evidence trial, 162 Thoracolumbar spine, 151, 160-162, 164 Thoracolumbar spine imaging, 162 Thrombolytic candidacy, 94, 95, 100 Tibia fractures, 485 Transcranial color-coded Doppler (TCCD), 533, 537 Transcranial Doppler (TCD), 102, 533, 537 Transesophageal echocardiography (TEE), 210 Transient synovitis, 597-600, 602 Transjugular intrahepatic portosystemic shunt (TIPSS), 363.364 Trans-mesenteric hernia, 330 Traumatic axonal injury (TAI), 49, 51, 53, 55, 59, 60 Traumatic brain injury (TBI) acute CT findings, 52 acute imaging, 52 acute intracranial lesion, 53 advantages, CT and MRI, 60 African-American ethnicity, 53 brain MRI, 49 CCTH, 52 comprehensive predictive rules, 52 contusion, 53 cross-sectional imaging, 56 definitions, 50 DTI for individual patient, 54 DWI and ADC, 55 economic of, 50 epidemiology, 50 GRE and SWI, 55 GRE sequence, 54 imaging, 51 intracranial abnormalities, 51 methods, 51 mild TBI, 51, 53 **MRI**, 53 MRI vs. CT, 54 NCCT. 52 NEXUS-II, 53 NOC and CCTH, 52 non-contrast head CT, 49 pathophysiology, 50 patients, 51 postmortem MRI and CT, 54 pseudonormalization, 54 research, 60, 61 skull radiographs, 56

SPECT and PET imaging, 56 surgical intervention, 56-60 surgical lesions, 51 SWI, 54 **TAI. 55** traumatic axonal injury, 53 Traumatic extracranial vascular injury in adults BCVI. 86 blunt neck trauma, 82, 83 blunt trauma, 85 CT detectors, 84 CT screening, trauma, 80-82 CTA, 84, 85 definition, 79 digital subtraction angiography, 79 epidemiology, 79, 80 imaging, 80 MDCT, 79 methods, 80 motor vehicle accident, 86 pathophysiology, 79 pediatric patients, 85 penetrating neck trauma, 83, 84 penetrating trauma, 85 research, 86-89 screening, 79, 80 traumatic neck injury, 84 Trigeminovascular innervation, 114

U

Ultrasonography (US) AAC, 313, 314 ACC, 311, 312 bile duct obstruction, 317 choledocholithiasis, 318 Ultrasound SBO, 333 Underlying infectious disease, 167 Unprovoked seizures, 134, 135, 137-139, 144, 149 Upper extremity injuries ACJ separation, 451-453, 456, 458, 460 cost of, 446 data analysis, 446 definition, 446 elbow dislocation, 448-450 glenohumeral dislocation, 450, 451 growth plate, 453 imaging, 446 imaging recommendations, 454 radiography, 452 Salter-Harris classification system, 453 scaphoid fractures, 447, 448 search strategy, 447 types, 446 wrist fractures, 446 Upper gastrointestinal (UGI) in children, 583 fluoroscopic study with barium, 587 imaging test of, 583

in infant, 592 malrotation, 586 normal series, 592 pediatric UGI guideline, 586 reveal malrotation, 588 subtle malrotation, 588 Upper GI hemorrhage, 367 Ureteropelvic junction, 622, 636 Ureterovesicular junction, 622 Urinary tract infections (UTIs) AAP guideline, 615 abdominal radiographs, 622 acute episode, 615 adolescent boy, 629, 631 bilateral hydronephrosis, 635, 636 children, 619-620 contradictory study, 615 costs, 384 CT and MRI/MRU, 622-623 definitions, 616, 617 diagnosis and management, 624-626 diabetic male, 391, 393, 394 DMSA test, 616 epidemiology, 617 febrile UTI, 629 female infant/child, 628 fetal hydronephrosis, 628, 629 goals, 618 infants and children, 618-621 initial febrile UTI, 630 **IVP. 622** lower CT scan, 388 immunocompromised/diabetic patients, 387 MRI, 388 patient symptoms and urinalysis, 387 radiography, 387, 388 ultrasound, 388 male infant/child, 626-628 methods, 618 nuclear medicine, 623, 624 pathophysiology, 616, 617 postnatal ultrasound views, 637 prophylactic antibiotics, 629 pyelonephritis, flank pain, 393, 394 **RBUS**, 616 recurrent febrile UTI, 630 research, 635 risk factors, 384 setting, 621-624 sonography, 622 ultrasound, 616 upper CT scan, 390, 391 MRI, 391 radiography, 389 ultrasound, 389, 390 upper pole hydroureteronephrosis, 633 urethral anatomy in boys, 632 VUR, 624, 635

Urinary tract stones computed tomography (CT), 386, 387 costs, 384 definition, 383 hydronephrosis, pregnancy, 391, 393 imaging protocols, 394, 395 MRI, 387 obstructive uropathy and pyelonephritis, 391, 392 Ovid and PubMed search engines, 385 prevalence, 384 radiography, 385 risk factors, 383 ultrasound, 385, 386 UTIs (see Urinary tract infections (UTIs)) Uroepithelium, 616

V

Vendor neutral archives (VNAs), 28, 32, 33 Ventilation-perfusion scintigraphy (V/Q scan), 232–234, 242–244 Vertebral injury, 85 Vesicoureteral reflux (VUR), 615–629, 631–633, 635–637 Voiding cystourethrography (VCUG), 616–618, 623–629, 631–633, 635–637 Volvulus, 330, 331, 336, 338, 342–346, 351

W

Water-soluble contrast enema LOB, 343, 344 Water-soluble contrast follow-through, 338 SBO, 337, 338 White blood cell (WBC) scintigraphy, 502